# **Descendants of Hans Michael Balmer (Palmer)**

#### Generation 1

1. Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer<sup>1-3</sup> was born in Germany.

Notes for Hans Michael Balmer: Hans also went by Palmer.

Hans Michael Balmer had the following child:

i. Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr.<sup>4</sup> was born in 1740 in Germany.<sup>5</sup> He died in 1806 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>5</sup> He married **Susanna Dunkleburger**, daughter of Peter Dunkleburger and Elizabeth Anna Winar, in 1776 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>6</sup> She was born in 1748 in Berks County, Pennsylvania.<sup>6</sup> She died in 1805 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>6</sup>

**Henry Michael Palmer Sr.** was buried in Patsch Cemetery, Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Henry Michael Palmer Sr.:

Henry and Susanna emigrated from Germany between 1760 and 1770.

Information from Bill Hancuff from "Palmer Family History" WHancuff@aol.com.

Information on the Palmers from Arlene Fletcher arlene@cport.com.

Henry Palmer immigrated to this country with Susanna Dunkleberger, about 1760 to 1770. Not long after landing they were married and settled on a farm south of Jacksonville, in Blacklick Township, Indiana County, (then Westmoreland County) Pa.

Palmer History (1760 - 1912) by S.M. Palmer Historian, Blacklick, PA

Published by the Commercial Publishing Co., Blacklick, PA

\_\_\_\_\_

There is conflicting information as to where Henry was born. One source (Family History of Douglas Dent) has Lancaster, Co., PA and another (History of Indiana County Pennsylvania, Her People Past, and Present by Prof. J. T. Stewart) has him emigrating from Germany with his four brothers.

HENRY EMIGRATED TO THE UNITED STATES IN 1760 AND SETTLED IN PENNSYLVANIA. HE MARRIED SUSAN DUNKLEBERGER THAT SAME YEAR. Tom Green's family notes: source unknown

------

-----

George Ames - A Descendant of Henry & Susanna 1301 Swan Harbour Road Fort Washington, MD 20744 G\_B\_Ames@compuserve.com

#### **Generation 2**

2. **Henry Michael**<sup>2</sup> **Palmer Sr.** (Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born in 1740 in Germany.<sup>5</sup> He died in 1806 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>5</sup> He married **Susanna Dunkleburger**, daughter of Peter Dunkleburger and Elizabeth Anna Winar, in 1776 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>6</sup> She was born in 1748 in Berks County, Pennsylvania.<sup>6</sup> She died in 1805 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>6</sup>

**Henry Michael Palmer Sr.** was buried in Patsch Cemetery, Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Henry Michael Palmer Sr.:

Henry and Susanna emigrated from Germany between 1760 and 1770.

Information from Bill Hancuff from "Palmer Family History" WHancuff@aol.com.

Information on the Palmers from Arlene Fletcher arlene@cport.com.

Henry Palmer immigrated to this country with Susanna Dunkleberger, about 1760 to 1770. Not long after landing they were married and settled on a farm south of Jacksonville, in Blacklick Township, Indiana County, (then Westmoreland County) Pa.

Palmer History (1760 - 1912) by S.M. Palmer Historian, Blacklick, PA Published by the Commercial Publishing Co., Blacklick, PA

\_\_\_\_\_

There is conflicting information as to where Henry was born. One source (Family History of Douglas Dent) has Lancaster, Co., PA and another (History of Indiana County Pennsylvania, Her People Past, and Present by Prof. J. T. Stewart) has him emigrating from Germany with his four brothers.

.....

-----

HENRY EMIGRATED TO THE UNITED STATES IN 1760 AND SETTLED IN PENNSYLVANIA. HE MARRIED SUSAN DUNKLEBERGER THAT SAME YEAR.

Tom Green's family notes: source unknown

------

-----

George Ames - A Descendant of Henry & Susanna 1301 Swan Harbour Road Fort Washington, MD 20744 G B Ames@compuserve.com

**Susanna Dunkleburger** was buried in Patsch Cemetery, Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Susanna Dunkleburger:

Source: Jackaline B. Nun, Dunklebergers in America, (1992, Reading, PA.) was born 1748 in Probably, Augustaville, Berks Co., PA (Source (1) Research of Charles F. Kerchner., (2) Family History of Douglas Dent, (CD #2, Release Date Nov 29, 1995, Pedegree #1497), "CD-ROM"), and died 1805 in Indiana Co., PA (Source: Family History of Douglas Dent, (CD #2, Release Date Nov 29, 1995, Pedegree #1497), CD-ROM"). She married Henry Palmer, Sr.

Christened: October 23, 1748, Stone Lutheran Church, Augustaville, Berks Co., PA (Source (1) Family History of Douglas Dent, (CD #2, Release Date Nov 29, 1995, Pedegree #1497), CD-ROM, (2) Jackaline B. Nun, Dunklebergers in America, (1992, Reading, PA), Sponsors were Henry Alspach and Susanna Hill.

Henry Michael Palmer Sr. and Susanna Dunkleburger had the following children:

- . Elizabeth B.<sup>3</sup> Palmer<sup>7</sup> was born in 1770.<sup>8</sup> She died in 1865.<sup>8</sup> She married **Peter Kimmel**
- 3. ii. Peter Palmer<sup>7, 9</sup> was born in 1773 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>6</sup> He died on Apr 21, 1865 in East Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>6</sup> He married (1) **Elizabeth Dunkelberger** in 1804. She was born in 1780.<sup>4</sup> She died in 1820.<sup>4</sup> He married (2) **Frances Gaffney** after 1820. She was born about 1800 in Pennsylvania.<sup>10</sup> She died in 1873.<sup>5</sup>

Notes for Peter Palmer:

According to the book "Dunklebergers in America", Peter had 22 children in two marriages, 6 to Elizabeth and 16 to Frances.

Peter first had a farm in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania and later moved to

the Robert Mack farm in West Wheatfield Townhsip, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. According to the 1850 census, Peter and his family were living in Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1860 census, Peter and Francis were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iii. John Palmer<sup>7</sup> was born in 1775 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>6</sup> He died in 1851 in Marion Center, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>6</sup> He married **Elizabeth Enfield** in 1806. She was born on May 14, 1789.<sup>11</sup> She died on Nov 14, 1844.<sup>11</sup>

#### Notes for John Palmer:

John was on the tax records in 1807 for Blacklick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. According to the 1850 Census, John was living with his nephew Michael Palmer who was living in Perry Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. The book "Dunklebergers in America" have a cryptic remark "left family".

- iv. Mary Palmer<sup>7</sup> was born in 1778 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>6</sup> She died in 1806.<sup>6</sup> She married **David Reed** in 1806.
- v. Esther Palmer<sup>7</sup> was born in 1781.8 She married **Peter Kelly**
- vi. Nancy Palmer<sup>7</sup> was born in 1785 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>8</sup> She married **David Greenhill** in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He was born in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 4. vii. Charles Palmer<sup>7</sup> was born in 1787 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Jul 27, 1842 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married **Jane Campbell** in 1818. She was born in Oct 1786 in Pennsylvania. She died on Apr 26, 1859.

Notes for Charles Palmer:

WB 1, pp 418, 419, 420, #665, Will of Charles Palmer, Indiana Co., Courthouse

The last will and testament of Charles Palmer of Blacklick Township, Indiana County. In the name of God I Charles Palmer considering the uncertainty of this mortal life and being of sound mind and memory (blessed by Almighty God for the same) do make and publish this my last will and testament in manner and form following that is to say. First, I will that all my just debts as shall be by me owning at my death together with my funeral expenses and all charges touching the proving or otherwise concerning this my will shall in the first place out of my personal estate and effects be fully paid and satisfied and from and after payment thereof and subject thereunto. Then my will is of the remainder in the first place that a residue of my goods stocks chattels merchandises and household furniture I give and bequeath unto my beloved wife Jane Palmer to be applied to the use of my family in the way that she shall think best as long as they shall remain single and dwell with her in my house with the exception of our scap of bees to all the heirs excepting Samuel and Elizabeth who hath received theirs and one cow which I give and bequeath to my daughter Jane and also one cow to my youngest daughter Susan. But in case that she shall cease to remain my widow and be married to another man then my will is that on the day of her marriage she shall forfiet all right title interest and claim to all the bequest which she hath been provided for by this my will both of personal and real estate with its exception of one bed and bedding and kitchen furniture sufficient for cooking and that the issue and increase of those gifts and bequest be appraised and divided between the heirs share and share alike, With respect to my real estate, my will is that the farm shall be to given to any two of my sons on that he shares who may seem proper or may be thought most fit. Yearly during the turn of six years or until my youngest daughter becomes of age if they shall yearly during that time continue to cultivate it well and keep it in good repair and do justice to my widow by giving her the third of all the productions of the farm and one half of the meadow, but case if failure of neglect to comply with the above conditions my will is that my executors give the farm to others who shall will discharge those duties they shall also have the use of that part of the farm which is not occupied by my widow and they shall also keep up all repairs at their own expense and my will is, that my beloved wife Jane Palmer shall hav the whole right title interest and claim to the dwelling house with all its appurtenances, also an acre of ground on the north of the house and the garden as long as she shall remain my widow. And I hereby bive and bequeath to my eldest son Jesse Palmer his heirs and assigns that piece of land lying south of the farm commencing on Daniel Fairs live on the East parallel with the upper part of turnip patch fence thence to run west a straight line till it becomes parallel with George Turners lower corner which may contain about forty-five acres to hold to him the said Jesse Palmer his heirs and assign forever with all those messuages or tenements with the appurtenances

thereto belong if he shall see proper to accept it as his legacy and grant a release to all the rest of the legatees of all claim whatever by the first of April Eighteen hundred and forty two but in case he refuses it shall be considered attached to the rest of the land, and my will is that at the end of six years or when my youngest daughter arrives to the years of twenty one that the land is to be valued at a moderate and reasonable valuation and offered to any two of my sons at the valuation if they shall see proper to accept the offer by giving their bonds for the different legacies with any lien against the land as security and my will is that my wife shall still hold the above bequest until her death or as long as she remains my widow and also the third of the money and the other two parts to be divided among the heirs and my will is that the legacies shall be paid the following manner, that the first legacy shall be paid to my oldest daughter Elizabeth Livingston at time of agreement which shall be considered the purchase money and the others to be paid yearly the oldest first and so on to the youngest but in case that my sons refuse to take the place at the valuation let the whole with the exception of one acre to be reserved for burying ground where the grave yard now is, be put to sale to the best advantage and the third of the money to be given to my wife Jane Palmer if she shall continue my widow and the remainder to be divided between my children share and share alike always reserving the right for the oldest to receive their legacies first and so on to the youngest as the payment may be.

And I make and ordain George Turner and John Jenkins Executors of this my last will and testament. And I hereby nominate and appoint David Palmer overseer of the same. Signed sealed, published and declared by the above named Charles Palmer to be the last will and testament in the presence of us who at his request in his presence have subscribed or names as witnesses thereunto. David Palmer, Johnston Palmer, Joseph B. Parrish

and last my express will and meaning is and I do hereby order and apoint that if any difference dispute question or controversy shall be moved, arise or happen concerning any gift of bequest in this my will given and bequeathed wxpressed or contained, that then no suit or suits in law or equity or otherwise shall be brought commended or prosecuted for or concerning the same the same shall be referred wholly to the award order and determination of my friends David Palmer, George Turner and John Jenkins all of Blacklick Township, Indiana County and what they shall order direct and determine therein shall be binding and conclusive to all and every person or persons therein concerned. Charles Palmer

Be it remembered that on the thirteenth day of August AD 1843 before me Isaac M. Watt Register for the probate of Wills and granting letters of Administrationn in and for said County of Indiana was proved and approved the foregoing as and for the last will land testament of Charles Palmer decd by the oaths of David Palmer and Joseph Parrish two of the subscribing witnesses to the same. August 1th AD 1842, letters Testamentary issued to George Turner, John Jenkins and David Palmer the Executors in said will named who was sworn according to law.

5. viii. Henry Michael Palmer Jr.<sup>7</sup> was born in 1788 in Bedford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>7</sup> He died on Apr 12, 1865 in Perry Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>6</sup> He married **Barbara Empfield**, daughter of George Enfield and Barbara ?, in 1812 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She was born in 1796 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>13</sup> She died on Mar 01, 1865 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>13</sup>

**Henry Michael Palmer Jr.** was buried in Hopewell Cemetery, Frostburg, Perry Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Henry Michael Palmer Jr.:

Henry Palmer some time after his marriage moved to Jefferson County locating in Perry Township, where he purchased timberland and developed a farm in the midst of the forest. He built a hewed log house and barn on his property, and spent the remainder of his life there, dying in 1865, at the age of seventy-three. Besides farming, he followed his trade, that of copper. In politics he was originally a Whig, later a Republican. Henry and Barbara became the parents to twenty-four children (J.T. Stewart, History of Indiana County).

6. ix. David Jenkins Palmer Sr. 14-18 was born on Apr 30, 1793 in Black Lick Township, Indiana

County, Pennsylvania. He died on May 16, 1879 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married (1) **Jane Bell**, daughter of Thomas Bell and Mary Montgomery, in 1817 in Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Oct 07, 1791 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Aug 14, 1860 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married (2) **Mary Bolar**, daughter of George Bolar and Jeannette McCoy, in 1867. She was born in 1801 in East Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**David Jenkins Palmer Sr.** was buried in Barr Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for David Jenkins Palmer Sr.:

David Palmer passed his early life on the homestead, and in time began farming for himself, becoming owner of a tract of 142 acres which when it came into his possession was a wilderness. His first house on that place was a cabin of round logs, with tadpole roof, which later gave way to a hewed log house, and the last dwelling erected on the property was a substantial frame structure. Mr. Palmer continued to farm through his active years, working hard to clear his land and improve it. In his declining years he was tenderly cared for by his son Samuel, at whose home he died in 1879 at the advanced age of eighty six. History of Indiana County, Pennsylvania by J. A. Caldwell, p 1342.

ornibatione inscription states bled 3/10/10/3 00 years 10 days.	

mbstone inscription states Died 5/16/1970 96 years 16 days

According to the 1850 census, David and his family were living in Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1870 census, David and Mary were living in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

#### **Generation 3**

3. **Peter**<sup>3</sup> **Palmer** (Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7,9</sup> was born in 1773 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>6</sup> He died on Apr 21, 1865 in East Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>6</sup> He married (1) **Elizabeth Dunkelberger** in 1804. She was born in 1780.<sup>4</sup> She died in 1820.<sup>4</sup> He married (2) **Frances Gaffney** after 1820. She was born about 1800 in Pennsylvania.<sup>10</sup> She died in 1873.<sup>5</sup>

Notes for Peter Palmer:

According to the book "Dunklebergers in America", Peter had 22 children in two marriages, 6 to Elizabeth and 16 to Frances.

Peter first had a farm in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania and later moved to the Robert Mack farm in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1850 census, Peter and his family were living in Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1860 census, Peter and Francis were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Peter Palmer and Elizabeth Dunkelberger had the following children:

- i. Charles<sup>4</sup> Palmer<sup>4</sup> He died before 1880.<sup>19</sup>
- 7. ii. John Palmer<sup>19-21</sup> was born on Oct 31, 1803 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He died between 1852–1860.<sup>22</sup> He married **Esther Jane Kimmel** in 1829 in Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> She was born on Oct 29, 1812 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> She died after 1870.<sup>22</sup>

Notes for John Palmer:

According to the 1850 Census, John and his family were living in Plumcreek Township, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.

- iii. Mary Palmer<sup>19</sup> was born on Oct 31, 1803 in Pennsylvania.<sup>5</sup> She died on Oct 12, 1883 in Ohio.<sup>5</sup> She married **John Lucas** on Feb 19, 1824.<sup>5</sup>
- iv. Elizabeth Jane Palmer<sup>4</sup> She married **Joseph Arters**

8. v. Henry Palmer<sup>23-25</sup> was born about 1807 in Pennsylvania.<sup>26</sup> He died in 1875. He married **Sarah Ann Oakes** She was born on Jun 18, 1806 in Pennsylvania.<sup>27</sup> She died on Jun 27, 1881 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>27</sup>

Notes for Henry Palmer:

According to the 1860 census, Henry and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. According to the census, there was also a Mary A. Palmer staying with them. Was this a niece?

According to the 1870 census, Henry and his family lived in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- vi. Sarah Palmer<sup>19</sup> She married Richard Greenhill
- 9. vii. David Palmer<sup>10, 19</sup> was born about 1816 in Pennsylvania. He married (1) **Nancy McDowell** She was born about 1831 in Pennsylvania. He married (2) **Nancy J. Lewis** She was born about 1831 in Pennsylvania. 10

Notes for David Palmer:

According to the 1850 census, David and his family were living in Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

viii. Peter D. Palmer Jr. 19, 28-29 was born about 1822 in Pennsylvania. 28-29

Notes for Frances Gaffney:

From Tom Green's family history. Not sure if Frances Gaffney is the correct wife for Peter Palmer. Child Luzind or Lucinda's records from "Journal of Gabriel Adam Reichert" show parents Peter Palmer, & "Veronica", Sponsor, the mother.

According to the 1870 Census, Frances was living her son, Samuel, in Blacklick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Peter Palmer and Frances Gaffney had the following children:

10. ix. William J.<sup>4</sup> Palmer<sup>4, 30</sup> was born in 1814 in Pennsylvania.<sup>5</sup> He married **Mary Jane Wakefield** She was born about 1815 in Pennsylvania.<sup>23</sup>

Notes for William J. Palmer:

According to the 1850 census, William and his family were living in Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1860 census, William and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1870 Census, William and his family were living in Blacklick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 11. x. Cynthia Palmer<sup>19, 23</sup> was born on Oct 02, 1818 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>31-32</sup> She died on Oct 23, 1901 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>31-32</sup> She married **James Wakefield** He was born on Jun 18, 1814 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>31-32</sup> He died on Feb 18, 1888 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>31-32</sup>
- 12. xi. Lucinda Palmer<sup>19, 33-35</sup> was born on May 04, 1823 in Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>36</sup> She died on Jan 13, 1890.<sup>36</sup> She married **Jeremiah Wakefield**, son of David Wakefield and Jane Carnahan, on Jul 02, 1844. He was born on Apr 19, 1823 in Pennsylvania.<sup>36</sup> He died on Sep 27, 1887.<sup>36</sup>

**Lucinda Palmer** was buried in Wakefield Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Lucinda Palmer:

The journal of Gabriel Adam Reichert, via Beth Caporai, qoe@kiski.net, shows (page 14, Luzind, born 4 May 1823 at Adam Seit's House, Wheatfield Twp. parents Peter Palmer and Veronica, Sponsor, the mother.

- xii. Catherine Palmer<sup>10, 19</sup> was born about 1824 in Pennsylvania.<sup>10</sup> She married **Joseph Campbell**
- 13. xiii. Daniel Palmer<sup>9, 19, 37-44</sup> was born on Jul 11, 1827 in Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>9, 38, 45</sup> He died on Jul 09, 1909 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>9, 38, 45</sup>

He married (1) **Amanda E. Shields** She was born on Jul 30, 1830 in Marchand, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>45</sup> She died on Sep 24, 1898 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>45</sup> He married (2) **?** about 1908.<sup>38</sup>

Daniel Palmer was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

14. xiv. Samuel Palmer<sup>19, 30</sup> was born in 1830 in Pennsylvania.<sup>46</sup> He married **Margaret Jane Carnahan** She was born about 1842 in Pennsylvania.<sup>46</sup>

Notes for Samuel Palmer:

According to the 1850 census, Samuel and Margaret were living in Brushvalley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1870 Census, Samuel and his family were living in Blacklick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- xv. Martha Palmer<sup>10, 19</sup> was born about 1833 in Pennsylvania.<sup>10</sup> She married (1) **John Baker** after 1850. She married (2) **Keyport Rankin**
- 15. xvi. Edward Porter Palmer<sup>10</sup> was born on Feb 13, 1836 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died in Mar 1929 in Emerald, Wisconsin. He married **Laura Ella Brown** on Dec 31, 1861 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She was born about 1845 in Pennsylvania.

Notes for Edward Porter Palmer:

According to the 1860 census, Edward was living with his father and stepmother in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1870 census, Porter and his family lived in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

4. **Charles**<sup>3</sup> **Palmer** (Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7</sup> was born in 1787 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>6</sup> He died on Jul 27, 1842 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>6</sup> He married **Jane Campbell** in 1818. She was born in Oct 1786 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Apr 26, 1859.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Charles Palmer:

WB 1, pp 418, 419, 420, #665, Will of Charles Palmer, Indiana Co., Courthouse

The last will and testament of Charles Palmer of Blacklick Township, Indiana County. In the name of God I Charles Palmer considering the uncertainty of this mortal life and being of sound mind and memory (blessed by Almighty God for the same) do make and publish this my last will and testament in manner and form following that is to say. First, I will that all my just debts as shall be by me owning at my death together with my funeral expenses and all charges touching the proving or otherwise concerning this my will shall in the first place out of my personal estate and effects be fully paid and satisfied and from and after payment thereof and subject thereunto. Then my will is of the remainder in the first place that a residue of my goods stocks chattels merchandises and household furniture I give and bequeath unto my beloved wife Jane Palmer to be applied to the use of my family in the way that she shall think best as long as they shall remain single and dwell with her in my house with the exception of our scap of bees to all the heirs excepting Samuel and Elizabeth who hath received theirs and one cow which I give and bequeath to my daughter Jane and also one cow to my youngest daughter Susan. But in case that she shall cease to remain my widow and be married to another man then my will is that on the day of her marriage she shall forfiet all right title interest and claim to all the bequest which she hath been provided for by this my will both of personal and real estate with its exception of one bed and bedding and kitchen furniture sufficient for cooking and that the issue and increase of those gifts and bequest be appraised and divided between the heirs share and share alike, With respect to my real estate, my will is that the farm shall be to given to any two of my sons on that he shares who may seem proper or may be thought most fit. Yearly during the turn of six years or until my youngest daughter becomes of age if they shall yearly during that time continue to cultivate it well and keep it in good repair and do justice to my widow by giving her the third of all the productions of the farm and one half of the meadow, but case if failure of neglect to comply with the above conditions my will is that my executors give the farm to others who shall will discharge those duties they shall also have the use of that part of the farm which is not occupied by my widow and they shall also keep up all repairs at their own expense and my will is, that my beloved wife Jane Palmer shall hav the whole right title interest and claim to the dwelling house with all its appurtenances, also an acre of ground on the north of the house and the garden as long as she shall remain my widow. And I hereby bive and bequeath to my eldest son Jesse Palmer his heirs and assigns that piece of land lying south of the farm commencing on Daniel Fairs live on the East parallel with the upper part of turnip patch fence thence to

run west a straight line till it becomes parallel with George Turners lower corner which may contain about forty-five acres to hold to him the said Jesse Palmer his heirs and assign forever with all those messuages or tenements with the appurtenances thereto belong if he shall see proper to accept it as his legacy and grant a release to all the rest of the legatees of all claim whatever by the first of April Eighteen hundred and forty two but in case he refuses it shall be considered attached to the rest of the land, and my will is that at the end of six years or when my youngest daughter arrives to the years of twenty one that the land is to be valued at a moderate and reasonable valuation and offered to any two of my sons at the valuation if they shall see proper to accept the offer by giving their bonds for the different legacies with any lien against the land as security and my will is that my wife shall still hold the above bequest until her death or as long as she remains my widow and also the third of the money and the other two parts to be divided among the heirs and my will is that the legacies shall be paid the following manner, that the first legacy shall be paid to my oldest daughter Elizabeth Livingston at time of agreement which shall be considered the purchase money and the others to be paid yearly the oldest first and so on to the youngest but in case that my sons refuse to take the place at the valuation let the whole with the exception of one acre to be reserved for burying ground where the grave yard now is, be put to sale to the best advantage and the third of the money to be given to my wife Jane Palmer if she shall continue my widow and the remainder to be divided between my children share and share alike always reserving the right for the oldest to receive their legacies first and so on to the youngest as the payment may be.

And I make and ordain George Turner and John Jenkins Executors of this my last will and testament. And I hereby nominate and appoint David Palmer overseer of the same. Signed sealed, published and declared by the above named Charles Palmer to be the last will and testament in the presence of us who at his request in his presence have subscribed or names as witnesses thereunto. David Palmer, Johnston Palmer, Joseph B. Parrish

and last my express will and meaning is and I do hereby order and apoint that if any difference dispute question or controversy shall be moved, arise or happen concerning any gift of bequest in this my will given and bequeathed wxpressed or contained, that then no suit or suits in law or equity or otherwise shall be brought commended or prosecuted for or concerning the same the same shall be referred wholly to the award order and determination of my friends David Palmer, George Turner and John Jenkins all of Blacklick Township, Indiana County and what they shall order direct and determine therein shall be binding and conclusive to all and every person or persons therein concerned. Charles Palmer

Be it remembered that on the thirteenth day of August AD 1843 before me Isaac M. Watt Register for the probate of Wills and granting letters of Administrationn in and for said County of Indiana was proved and approved the foregoing as and for the last will land testament of Charles Palmer decd by the oaths of David Palmer and Joseph Parrish two of the subscribing witnesses to the same. August 1th AD 1842, letters Testamentary issued to George Turner, John Jenkins and David Palmer the Executors in said will named who was sworn according to law.

#### Notes for Jane Campbell:

According to the 1850 census, Jane was living in Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Charles Palmer and Jane Campbell had the following children:

- i. Foster<sup>4</sup> Palmer<sup>4</sup> He married **Rebecca Brown**
- 16. ii. Jesse Palmer<sup>4, 47-48</sup> was born in 1814 in Pennsylvania. 48-49 He died in 1883. 49 He married **Anna Marie Elliot** She was born in 1820 in Pennsylvania. 49 She died in 1883. 49

**Jesse Palmer** was buried in Palmer-Patsch Cemetery, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Jesse Palmer:

According to the 1850 census, Jesse and his family were living in Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1860 census, Jesse and his family were living in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

17. iii. Elizabeth Palmer<sup>50</sup> was born in 1815 in Pennsylvania.<sup>51</sup> She died in 1880.<sup>51</sup> She married **Henry Livingston** He was born on Apr 10, 1816 in Blairsville, Indiana County,

Pennsylvania.51 He died on Feb 15, 1887.51

Elizabeth Palmer was buried in Hopewell, Ripley Township, Holmes County, Ohio.

- iv. Samuel Palmer<sup>50</sup> was born on Apr 23, 1818.<sup>12</sup>
- 18. v. Jane Palmer<sup>7, 52</sup> was born on Aug 29, 1820 in Pennsylvania. She died on Jan 22, 1885 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>53</sup> She married **Johnston Montgomery Palmer**, son of David Jenkins Palmer Sr. and Jane Bell, in 1840 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>54</sup> He was born on Sep 15, 1818 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>54</sup> He died on Apr 10, 1896 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>54</sup>

Jane Palmer was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- vi. Jord Palmer4
- 19. vii. Charles Palmer<sup>4</sup> He married **Evelyn Lydick**
- 20. viii. Joseph Palmer<sup>4</sup> was born about 1822 in Pennsylvania.<sup>55</sup> He married (1) **Margaret McGinnity** She was born about 1824 in Pennsylvania.<sup>56</sup> He married (2) **Martha McLaughlin**
- 21. ix. Susannah Palmer<sup>23</sup> was born on Nov 25, 1826 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Dec 14, 1901. She married **Alexander Palmer** He was born on May 13, 1823 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>8</sup> He died on May 01, 1868 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>8</sup>

Notes for Susannah Palmer:

According to the 1870 census, Susannah and her family were living in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

5. **Henry Michael**<sup>3</sup> **Palmer Jr.** (Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7</sup> was born in 1788 in Bedford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>7</sup> He died on Apr 12, 1865 in Perry Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>6</sup> He married **Barbara Empfield**, daughter of George Enfield and Barbara ?, in 1812 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She was born in 1796 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>13</sup> She died on Mar 01, 1865 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>13</sup>

**Henry Michael Palmer Jr.** was buried in Hopewell Cemetery, Frostburg, Perry Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Henry Michael Palmer Jr.:

Henry Palmer some time after his marriage moved to Jefferson County locating in Perry Township, where he purchased timberland and developed a farm in the midst of the forest. He built a hewed log house and barn on his property, and spent the remainder of his life there, dying in 1865, at the age of seventy-three. Besides farming, he followed his trade, that of copper. In politics he was originally a Whig, later a Republican. Henry and Barbara became the parents to twenty-four children (J.T. Stewart, History of Indiana County).

Henry Michael Palmer Jr. and Barbara Empfield had the following children:

i. Michael<sup>4</sup> Palmer<sup>7,57</sup> was born on Apr 13, 1814 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>57</sup> He died on May 03, 1903 in Perry Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>57</sup> He married **Annie Martin** She was born on Nov 28, 1824.<sup>57</sup> She died on Apr 14, 1902 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>57</sup>

**Michael Palmer** was buried in Hopewell United Methodist Church Cemetery, Frostburg, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.

23. ii. Isaac Palmer<sup>7, 58-59</sup> was born on Apr 08, 1813 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>7</sup> He died on May 07, 1856 in Perry Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>8</sup> He married **Mary Whitsell**, daughter of Philip Whitesell and Madelin Hoover, in 1843 in Pennsylvania. She was born in 1822 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>8</sup> She died in Oct 1890 in Big Run, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>7</sup>

**Isaac Palmer** was buried in Hopewell Cemetery, Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Isaac Palmer:

Isaac was born in Blacklick Township. This is now part of Burrell Township.

24. iii. Henry Michael Palmer III<sup>4</sup> He died in 1886 in Mifflin County, Pennsylvania. He married ?

#### **Swisher**

Notes for Henry Michael Palmer III: Henry lived in Lewiston, Pennsylvania.

- iv. David Palmer<sup>7</sup> was born in Pennsylvania.<sup>10</sup>
- 25. v. Sarah Palmer<sup>7, 60</sup> was born about 1819.8 She died on Aug 09, 1862 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.8 She married **Peter Depp** He was born in 1816 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.61 He died on Nov 09, 1887 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.61
- 26. vi. Jane Palmer<sup>7, 62</sup> was born in 1822 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>7</sup> She died in 1897 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married **James Ross** He was born in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>62</sup>
- 27. vii. Clement Palmer<sup>7</sup> was born in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died before 1913. He married **Ella Rogers** 
  - viii. Mary P. Palmer<sup>7</sup> was born on Feb 19, 1824 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>8</sup> She died on Aug 16, 1871 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>8</sup> She married **Philip Whitsell**
  - ix. Peter Palmer<sup>7</sup> was born in 1827 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>8</sup> He died on May 29, 1852 in Perry Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>8</sup>
- 28. x. George S. Palmer<sup>7</sup> was born in 1837 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>63</sup> He died on Dec 28, 1917 in Perry Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>8</sup> He married **Martha Jane Bowersock**, daughter of Henry Bowersock and Elizabeth Whitsell, on Feb 25, 1869. She was born on May 08, 1842.<sup>63</sup> She died in 1925.<sup>63</sup>
  - **George S. Palmer** was buried in Hopewell Cemetery, Frostburg, Perry Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.
- 29. xi. Caroline Palmer<sup>7</sup> was born in 1840 in Perry Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. <sup>13</sup> She died on Jul 08, 1867 in Near Claysville, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. <sup>13</sup> She married **Charles Clawson Williams**, son of Benoni Williams and Ruth Elizabeth Clawson, in 1860. <sup>13</sup> He was born on Dec 03, 1834 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. <sup>13</sup> He died on Mar 10, 1909 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>13</sup>
  - xii. Martha Palmer<sup>4</sup>

Notes for Martha Palmer: Martha died at the age of 5 years old.

6. **David Jenkins**<sup>3</sup> **Palmer Sr.** (Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>14-18</sup> was born on Apr 30, 1793 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on May 16, 1879 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married (1) **Jane Bell**, daughter of Thomas Bell and Mary Montgomery, in 1817 in Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Oct 07, 1791 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married (2) **Mary Bolar**, daughter of George Bolar and Jeannette McCoy, in 1867. She was born in 1801 in East Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**David Jenkins Palmer Sr.** was buried in Barr Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for David Jenkins Palmer Sr.:

David Palmer passed his early life on the homestead, and in time began farming for himself, becoming owner of a tract of 142 acres which when it came into his possession was a wilderness. His first house on that place was a cabin of round logs, with tadpole roof, which later gave way to a hewed log house, and the last dwelling erected on the property was a substantial frame structure. Mr. Palmer continued to farm through his active years, working hard to clear his land and improve it. In his declining years he was tenderly cared for by his son Samuel, at whose home he died in 1879 at the advanced age of eighty six. History of Indiana County, Pennsylvania by J. A. Caldwell, p 1342.

Tombstone inscription states Died 5/16/1879 86 years 16 days.

According to the 1850 census, David and his family were living in Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1870 census, David and Mary were living in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Jane Bell** was buried in Barr Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. David Jenkins Palmer Sr. and Jane Bell had the following children:

30. i. Johnston Montgomery<sup>4</sup> Palmer<sup>7, 52</sup> was born on Sep 15, 1818 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>54</sup> He died on Apr 10, 1896 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>54</sup> He married **Jane Palmer**, daughter of Charles Palmer and Jane Campbell, in 1840 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>54</sup> She was born on Aug 29, 1820 in Pennsylvania. She died on Jan 22, 1885 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>53</sup>

**Johnston Montgomery Palmer** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Johnston Montgomery Palmer:

Johnson Palmer was born in Burrell Township, Indiana County, PA., where he followed farming, owning a tract of 129 acres which he cultivated and greatly improved. He spent several years in Jefferson County, PA., but resided upon hte place above mentioned until his death. Mr. Palmer was a prominent man in his township where he was chosen to fill various important offices, serving ably as tax collector, school director and constable, he held the latter office for twenty-eight years. In politics he was a Republican, in religion a member of the M. E. Church, and he was active in the connection also, serving as class leader and taking part in all church work. He married Jane Palmer, the daughter of Charles Palmer and she preceded him to the grave and is also buried in the Blairsville Cemetery.

Information from the History of Indiana County, PA pp 1016 - 1017

WB 8, p 483, 484 #5738 will of Johnston Palmer, Indiana County, Courthouse, September 2, 1895

I Johnston Palmer, of the township of Burrell, County of Indiana and state of Pennsylvania, being of sound and disposing mind and memory, do make and publish this my last will and testament hereby revoking and making void all wills by me heretofore made. Item, I direct my funeral to be concuted in a decent but not expensive manner. Item, I give and bequeath to my grand-child Anna Bessie Palmer, Fifty Dollars. Item, I give and bequeath to my grandchild Harry Davis Palmer Fifty Dollars. Item, I give and bequeath to my grand-child Lyman Dessa Johnston one dollar. Item, I give and bequeath to my grand-child Jennie Mable Johnston Fifty Dollars. Item, I give and bequeath to my grand-child Nellie Clyde Johnston Fifty Dollars. Item, I give and bequeath to my grand-child Jessie Dalton Johnston Fifty Dollars. Item, after the payment of the above named legacies, I give, devise, and bequeath all the rest reside and remainder of my estate, whether real personal or mixed to my children, Sarah Jane Boyle, Charles Wesley Palmer, Susanna Elizabeth Mabon, John William Palmer, Davis Alexander Palmer, Mary Adeline Robinson and Jessie Joseph Palmer in equal shares or parts except that my son Davis Alexander Palmer is to have Five Hundred Dollars more than each of the other children. Item, I hereby authorize and empower my executor herinafter named to sell the farm upon which I now reside and any other real estate that I may own at the time of my death at public sale by advertising the sale of the same in a proper manner in or posters put upon the premises and in the vicinity for the same length of time, upon the following terms. One fourth cash at time of sale and the remaining threefourths in three equal annual payments, with interest, to be secured as a lien on the premises. I hereby authorize and empower my executor hereinafter named to make execute and deliver to the purchasers a deed or deeds for the conveying of my real estate so sold in as full and complete a manner as I could do if I were living. The proceeds of said real estate I declare and direct shall be considered and disposed of as constituting a part of my personal estate. It is my desire that if any of my children can conveniently buy and keep the farm upon which I reside that some one of them shall buy it, as I do not wish to pass into hands of strangers. And lastly I nominate, constitute and appoint my sons Davis Alexander Palmer, the executor of this my last will and Testament. In Witness Whereof I Johnston Palmer

Testator, have to this my will set my hand and seal this second day of September AD one thousand eight hundred and ninety five. Johnston Palmer (seal)

Signed sealed, published and declared by the above named Johnston Palmer as and for his last will and testament in hte presence of us who have hereunto subscribed our names at his request as witnesses thereto in the presence of the said testator and of each other. J. A. C. Ruffner, W. L. Stewart

Indiana County SS}

Be it remembered that on this 24 day of April AD 1896 before me James W. Stewart Register of the Probate of Wills in and for said County was proved and approved the foregoing instrument of writing as and for the last Will and Testament of Johnston Palmer late of Burrell Twp, decd who died on the 9th day of April 1896 at 11:45 o'clock PM. By the oaths of J. A. C. Ruffner and W. L. Stewart the subscribing witnesses thereto. Same day letters testamentary granted to Davis A. Palmer the Executor in said will named he having first been duly sworn according to law. James W. Stewart. Register

\_\_\_\_\_

According to the 1850 census, Johnston and his family were living in Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

-----

Indiana Progress (April 15, 1896)

Mr. Johnston Palmer, of Burrell township, died at midnight, Friday, of general debility, aged 78 years and 7 months. The deceased was born in Burrell township September 15, 1818. and has lived on the farm where he died since 1868. When a young man he lived for several years in West Wheatfield township and in 1840 married Jane Palmer, of that neighborhood. They lived happily together and ten children blessed their union. Ten years ago, Mrs. Palmer died. Three children died before the parents but the following survive them: C. W., of Walls Station; Dr. John W., of Detroit, Mich.; Davis A., Jesse J., and Mrs. W. H. Robinson, who reside at home; Mrs. Sarah J. Boyer, of Derry Station, and Mrs. Thomas Mabon, of West Wheatfield township.

Few men in that neighborhood were better known than the subject of this sketch. For 20 years he has held the office of constable in Burrell township, in addition to other offices of trust. He was a life-long Methodist and was much interested in church work. An industrious and active life helped Mr. Palmer to lay up a full share of this world's goods. He followed farming all his life.

The funeral services were concluded on Monday afternoon by Rev. Colb, of Blairsville, and interment followed in the Blairsville cemetery.

31. ii. Thomas B. Palmer<sup>7, 64-74</sup> was born on Mar 03, 1819 in Pennsylvania.<sup>8</sup> He died on Jun 07, 1904 in Iowa.<sup>8</sup> He married (1) **Elizabeth Mason** in 1845. She was born on Feb 22, 1825 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>75</sup> She died on Aug 18, 1876 in Iowa.<sup>75</sup> He married (2) **Nancy Miller** on Sep 09, 1877 in Pleasant Township, Wapello County, Iowa.<sup>68</sup> She was born in May 1838 in Ohio.<sup>65</sup> She died on Jul 02, 1902 in Chariton, Lucas County, Iowa.<sup>76</sup>

Thomas B. Palmer was buried in LaGrange Cemetery, Russell, Lucas County, Iowa.

Notes for Thomas B. Palmer: Thomas lived for a while in Missouri.

32. iii. David Jenkins Palmer Jr.<sup>7, 77-82</sup> was born on Sep 25, 1821 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>14, 77</sup> He died on Jan 04, 1892 in Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>14, 77</sup> He married **Jane Hadden**, daughter of James Hadden and Rebecca McCall, about 1844. She was born on Jan 18, 1827 in Pennsylvania.<sup>14, 82-83</sup> She died on Aud

13, 1901.

**David Jenkins Palmer Jr.** was buried on Jan 07, 1892 in Barr Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for David Jenkins Palmer Jr.: Will #5122, Indiana County, Courthouse, WB 7, p 120 David J. Palmer

I, David J. Palmer of the township of West Wheatfield, County of Indiana and State of Pennsylvania, farmer, do make and publish this my last will and testament and first I direct that my body be decently interred and that my funeral be conducted in a manner corresponding with my estate and situation in Life. And as to such worldy estate as it hath pleased God to entrust to me, I dispose of the same as follows: First, I direct that all my debts and funeral expenses be paid as soon after my decease as possible out of the first moneys that shall come into the hands of my executors, from any moneys that may be realized from all of my portion of my real or personal estate. I first direct that the dwelling home with all its' contents shall remain the absolute property of my beloved wife Jane Palmer, and shall be under her control and disposition as long as she shall remain my widow, also one bay mare to remain on the farm for her own use. I further direct that my daughter Ella C. Palmer shall have a cow which remain on the farm which I now live, also a bed and bedding and a comfortable living so long as she shall remain single. I further direct that my daughter Mary Jane Haight shall have one cow and to my son Harvey L. Palmer I give one bay horse, grain drill, one half share in the thrashing machine, one cow, two thirds share of grain in ground for services rendered. I also give to my son Jeremiah W. Palmer the sum of Twenty Dollars and to my son Alvin R. Palmer the sum of Twenty Dollars and to the heirs of Nancy Lute I give the sum of One Hundred and fifty dollars and to my daughter Margaret R. Campbell, I give the sum of One Hundred and fifty dollars, and to my daughter Mary Jane Haight I give the sum of One Hundred Dollars, and to my son James A. Palmer I give the sum of One hundred and fifty dollars and to my son David T. Palmer I give the sum of one hundred and fifty dollars, and to my Daughter Ella C. Palmer I give the sum of One Hundred and fifty dollars, and to my son Harvey L. Palmer I give and beueath my farm with all its appurtenaces on which I now reside if he choose to comply with the following conditions of this will that is that he shall pay to the last six heirs mentioned the sum of One Hundred and Fifty Dollars yearly until paid without interest and then the year following the full payment of their sums, then the full payment of forty dollars to be paid to Jeremiah W. and Alvin R. Palmer without interest. I further direct that a suitable head and foot stone shall mark the place of my burial and also the place of the burial of my wife Jane Palmer to be paid for by my son Harvey L. Palmer and further I appoint James A. and David T. Palmer as my lawful Executors to be paid a reasonable portion out of my estate for their services. In witness whereof I declare this to be my last will and testament written on one sheet of paper, this the Third day of December One Thousand Eight Hundred and Ninety One. David J. Palmer

Witnesses: James Campbell, W. R. Dickie, G. W. Cribbs

Indiana Co., SS

Be it remembered that on this 15th day of January AD 1892, before James McGregor register of the Probate of Wills in and for said County was duly proved and approved the foregoing instrument of David J. Palmer last of West Wheatfield Twp., dec'd, who died on the first day of January 1892 at 1:25 P.M. by the oaths of W. R. Dickie and G. W. Cribbs subscribing witnesses to said will. Same day Letters of Testamentary granted to James A. Palmer and David t. Palmer Executors in said will name they having first seen duly sworn to law. James McGregor, Register

-----

According to the 1850 census, David and his family were living in White Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1860 census, David and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1870 census, David and his family lived in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1880 census, David and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Indiana County Gazette (January 13, 1892)

DAVID J. PALMER died at his residence at Heshbon on January 4, of diseases contracted in the army. He was a member of Company G, 206th regiment, and was a brave and gallant soldier. Since the war he had engaged in farming and was well and favorably known throughout the county. He leaves and aged wife and eight children: Mrs. Mary J. Hite of Webster avenue, Pittsburgh, James A., Harvey L., Jerry W., Alvin R., and Ella C. Palmer of Heshbon and David T. Palmer of Blacklick. His remains were interred in Barr's graveyard on January 6. He was aged 70 years, 3 months and 10 days.

33. iv. Alexander Palmer<sup>7</sup> was born on May 13, 1823 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>8</sup> He died on May 01, 1868 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>8</sup> He married **Susannah Palmer** She was born on Nov 25, 1826 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Dec 14, 1901.

Notes for Alexander Palmer:

According to the 1860 census, Alexander and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

34. v. Levi D. Palmer<sup>7, 84</sup> was born about 1825.<sup>8</sup> He died on May 29, 1865 in Petersburg, Virginia.<sup>84</sup> He married **Sarah Ann McCardle** 

Levi D. Palmer was buried in Prospect Hill Cemetery, York, York County, Pennsylvania.

- vi. Mathias Palmer<sup>7</sup> was born in 1826.8 He died in 1847.8
- 35. vii. Susannah Palmer<sup>7, 15, 85-89</sup> was born on Jan 22, 1829 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>15</sup> She died on Jan 19, 1909 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>15</sup> She married **Christopher Campbell** He was born in Jan 1818 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>5, 90</sup> He died on May 07, 1899 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>90</sup>

**Susannah Palmer** was buried in Campbell Family Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Susannah Palmer:

According to the 1900 census, Susanna was living with her daughter Olive in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

36. viii. Mary Palmer<sup>7, 18</sup> was born on Sep 04, 1830 in Pennsylvania. <sup>18</sup> She died on Jun 23, 1912 in Pennsylvania. <sup>18</sup> She married **Rufus Shoup** about 1850. <sup>91</sup> He was born on Jan 15, 1829 in Pennsylvania. <sup>92</sup> He died on Jul 04, 1911. <sup>92</sup>

**Mary Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Mary Palmer:

According to the 1900 census, Mary had 12 children and 5 were still living.

According to the 1910 census, Mary had 11 children and 5 were still living.

37. ix. William M. Palmer<sup>7, 17</sup> was born on Mar 20, 1832 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>17</sup> He died on Apr 18, 1919 in Heshbon, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>17</sup> He married (1) **Jane Elizabeth Campbell**, daughter of David B. Campbell Sr. and Margaret Mahan, on Mar 01, 1860 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>5</sup> She was born on Sep 15, 1832 in Pennsylvania. <sup>93</sup> She died on Mar 26, 1887 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>93</sup> He married (2) **Elizabeth Jane Tomb** on May 05, 1853. <sup>5</sup> She was born on May 24, 1831. She died on Apr

04, 1858.94

**William M. Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for William M. Palmer:

According to the 1870 census, William and his family lived in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1880 census, William and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1900 census, William was livingwith his son George and his family in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1910 census, William was livingwith his son George and his family in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- x. Sarah Jane Palmer<sup>7</sup> was born in 1834.8 She died in 1841.8
- 38. xi. Nancy Jane Palmer<sup>7, 95-96</sup> was born on Jul 20, 1836 in Pennsylvania. <sup>93, 95</sup> She died on Jul 27, 1863 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>93</sup> She married **David D. Campbell** He was born on Dec 01, 1833 in Heshbon, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>97</sup> He died on Feb 18, 1911 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>92, 97</sup>

**Nancy Jane Palmer** was buried in Campbell Family Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

39. xii. Samuel M. Palmer<sup>7, 98-101</sup> was born on Mar 23, 1839 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>102</sup> He died on Aug 19, 1917 in Josephine, Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>102</sup> He married (1) **Margaret Jane Campbell**, daughter of Robert M. Campbell and Margaret Mack, on Sep 16, 1860. She was born on Jul 31, 1844 in Pennsylvania. She died on Feb 12, 1872 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married (2) **Maria Louise Campbell**, daughter of James McClure Campbell and Katherine Mack, on Oct 18, 1872 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Mar 27, 1854 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>103</sup> She died on Nov 23, 1924 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>103</sup>

**Samuel M. Palmer** was buried on Aug 22, 1917 in Barr Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Samuel M. Palmer:

Will of S. M. Palmer:

I, S. M. Palmer of the Township of Burrell, County of Indiana and State of Pennsylvania being of sound and disposing mind and memory, do make, publish and declare this to be my last will and testament.

First, I order and direct that all my just debts (if any) be paid out of my estate by my Executors hereinafter named, as soon after my death as shall by them be found convenient. Item. I give, devise and bequeath to my beloved wife, Maria L. Palmer all my household goods and kitchen furniture and live stock. And also three hundred dollars in money, to be paid to her by my executors hereinafter named, the same to have and hold absolutely for her use and benefit.

And I also direct that she be given possession of all the buildings on the farm on which we now live, free of rent with one acre of ground connected with the buildings, to have and live on as long as she remains my widow. If it should happen that this place should be sold and transferred during my lifetime, then some other house and lot of ground shall be provided for her on the same conditions and with similar advantages during her widowhood.

I give, devise and bequeath to my son, L. H. Palmer one note for \$150.00 to be given or sent to him without \_\_\_\_\_)

To my son C. D. Palmer one hundred and fifty dollars in money.

To my son A. M. Palmer one hundred and fifty dollars in money.

To my son A. E. Palmer one hundred and fifty dollars in money, execpting one note for

\$45.00 which shall be deducted.

To my son M. M. Palmer two hundred dollars, to be credited to him on certain notes given to me for \$690.00.

To my Daughter Effie E. Kunkle (nee Palmer) one hundred and fifty dollars in money. To each and all of my grand children that may be living at the time of my death, I give, devise, and bequeath, Twenty Five dollars a piece to be invested by my Executors hereinafter named in some safe bank at compound interest (if possible) and to be paid to each respectfully when they arrive at the age of twenty one.

To my Grandson Leroy Kunkle my gold watch in connection with the \$25.00 above named. Item 2nd. Any real estate that may be unsold at the date of my death, except the aforesaid house and lot reserved for my widow, shall be sold as soon after my death as my Executors hereinafter named shall think advisable, and after all the bequests heretofore mentioned have been paid, or sufficient funds set apart to pay them, and also the costs of rsettling my estate be paid. Then after my property that I may be seized with real estate, personal, or mixed including the house and lot reserved for my widow, has been sold, and there be a residue and remainder, then I devise and direct that the remainder shall be divided share and share alike and paid to my five sons and one daughter heretofore named.

And now to my heirs, I have made in this my last will in which I have made a fair and impartial division of my estate and wish and direct the same to be executed to the letter. And I further direct that if any of the heirs herein mentionned shall contest or attempt to contest with intent to have this my last will set aside then he/she or they shall forfeit their right to any share in the same.

And I do hereby appoint A. M. and M. M. Palmer my sons, to be the executors of this my last will without bond, and without compensation, save only necessary expenses in settling the estate. In witness whereof, I S. M. Palmer the testator have to this my last will and testament, hereunto set my hand and seal, this sixth day of December in the year of our Lord one thousand nine hundred and six. S.M. Palmer

Signed sealed and published and declared by the above named S. M. Palmer, as and for his last will and testament in the presence of us who hereunto subscribed our names at his request as witnesses thereto in the presence of the said testator and of each other. William Houston, J. J. Palmer

Indiana Co. SS

Personally came M. M. Palmer who being duly sworn according to law says that S. M. Palmer late of said county died on the 19th day of August 1917 at 11 o'clock PM and further saith not. M. M. Palmer

Sworn and subscribed this 23rd day of August AD 1917, J. Clair Longwill, Register

-----

According to the 1860 census, Samuel was living with his sister Mary and her family in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1870 census, Samuel and his family were living in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Indiana Evening Gazette (August 20, 1917)

Samuel M. Palmer.

Samuel M. Palmer, one of the most respected officials of Burrell township for many years, died at this home in Josephine, Sunday night at 11 o'clock. The funeral services will be conducted at this late home on Wednesday afternoon at 1 o'clock and interment will be made in the Barr cemetery.

Samuel M. Palmer was a son of David and Jane Bell Palmer and was born March 23, 1839. After working with his father until he reached manhood, he began farming for himself, buying a farm of 101 acres in West Wheatfield township. At last, when his father needed his care, he sold the place and returned to the home of his boyhood. There he remained following general agricultural pursuits until 1891, when he sold out and moved to Blacklick, engaging in the mercantile business. After two years in the that line, however, he had to give it up on account of his health, and he removed to what is how the town of Josephine, where he bought the little farm which he had made his home.

He served a number of years as supervisor and assessor of his native township. He was also a member of the election board. In 1897, he was elected justive of the peace of Burrell township and that office for five years during which time ther was not a single appeal from one of his decisions. He had always been a Democrat and a staunch supporter of the principles of his party; though he supported the Union during the Civil War. In August 1864, he enlisted in Company H, 211th Pennsylvania Volunteer Infantry, under Capt. V. B. Harding

and Col. C. L. Dodds. He continued in active service until the close of the war and participated in the grand review in Washington. He was a member of Thomas Jenkins Post, G. A. R., of Blacklick. In religion he had been associated with The Presbyterian Church. In 1860 Mr. Palmer married Jane Campbell, daughter of Robert Campbell of Homer City. Mrs. Palmer died in 1872. To this marriage were born five children: Leslie H., of Alberta, Canada; Clement of Nevada Mountains, Cal.; Andrew M. of Johnstown; Erastus A. of Blairsville; and Mrs. W. J. Kunkle of Homer City. Mr. Palmer's second marriage was to Maria Campbell whom he leaves together with one son, Melvin M., a practicing physician in Bakerstown, Pa.

David Jenkins Palmer Sr. and Mary Bolar had no children.

#### **Generation 4**

7. **John**<sup>4</sup> **Palmer** (Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>19-21</sup> was born on Oct 31, 1803 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He died between 1852–1860.<sup>22</sup> He married **Esther Jane Kimmel** in 1829 in Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> She was born on Oct 29, 1812 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> She died after 1870.<sup>22</sup>

Notes for John Palmer:

According to the 1850 Census, John and his family were living in Plumcreek Township, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.

John Palmer and Esther Jane Kimmel had the following children:

- i. Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Palmer<sup>20</sup> was born about 1828 in Pennsylvania.<sup>20</sup>
- 40. ii. Peter Palmer<sup>20, 104</sup> was born on Dec 01, 1830 in Plumcreek Township, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He died on Mar 09, 1910 in Cokeville, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He married **Cristena Julia Baily** on Feb 14, 1856 in Adamsburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She was born on May 14, 1838 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> She died on Apr 12, 1913 in Conemaugh Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup>

Peter Palmer was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

### Notes for Peter Palmer:

Civil War Veteran with several units including Pennsylvania 190th Volunteers and Co "I" 40th Pennsylvania Infantry. Petersburg and Battleof the Wilderness. Note - George Milliron, father-in-law of Peter's daughter Amanda, was wounded at Petersburg. Co. K 177th PA Infantry. Co.I 190th PA Infantry.

"This declaration is made for the purpose of securing a Certificate of Service and Discharge of the soldier, and the applicant desires that it be sent to Knights Post Office, in the County of Westmoreland and State of Penna. Applicant declares that the soldier was born at Elderton, in the County of Armstrong and State of Penna; that he is 57 years of age, 5 feet 8 inches high, of fair complexion, dark eyes, lite brown hair, and by occupation Labor. His occupation before or at time of enlistment was that of a Labor."

Peter & Cristena married 14 Feb 1856, Adamsburg, by Daniel Garrett, JP at the home of the father of Joshua Brink & Emma Brink Whitesell.

In 1880, he is living in Derry Twp., Coketon District. George and Lucy Milioron and family are in house #286 and Peter Palmer is in house 304. The Peter Palmer family was living in a house with several other families, not seemingly related. There were 25 people in one house (five families), some with Irish roots, some with German roots and some with PA roots.

In 1900, Peter Palmer and family are in Bairdstown, Derry Township., within a mile of Cokeville. Several of his sons have married and are in the same area. Most of the sons are coal miners. Charles W. and family are in Cokeville, in house #120, with Thomas L. Milliron in house #117.

Peter died in March of 1910. On April 25, 1910, Christina J. Palmer is residing with Charles W. and family in Conemaugh Township., Indiana County, Pennsylvania

According to the 1860 Census, Peter and his family were living in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1870 Census, Peter and his family were living in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. His mother and his brother John were living with them.

According to the 1880 Census, Peter and his family were living in Cokeville, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania

According to the 1900 Census, Peter and his family were living in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

- iii. Absalom W. Palmer<sup>20, 22</sup> was born about 1833 in Pennsylvania.<sup>20</sup>
- iv. James Palmer<sup>22</sup> was born about 1836.<sup>22</sup>
- v. Caroline Palmer<sup>20</sup> was born about 1838 in Pennsylvania.<sup>20</sup>
- vi. Levina Palmer<sup>20</sup> was born about 1840 in Pennsylvania.<sup>20</sup>
- vii. Margaret Palmer<sup>22</sup> was born about 1842.<sup>22</sup>
- viii. Lucinda Palmer<sup>20</sup> was born about 1845 in Pennsylvania.<sup>20</sup>
- ix. Clara Palmer<sup>20</sup> was born about 1849 in Pennsylvania.<sup>20</sup>
- 41. x. Mary Jane Palmer<sup>20, 22, 105-108</sup> was born on Apr 01, 1836 in Pennsylvania. <sup>109</sup> She died on Aug 22, 1902. <sup>109-110</sup> She married **John W. Huston**, son of James Huston and Rebecca Jane Clawson, about 1860. <sup>111</sup> He was born in Aug 1838 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>111</sup> He died on Jan 06, 1907. <sup>110</sup>
- 42. xi. John Palmer<sup>21-22, 112-127</sup> was born on Sep 06, 1851 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>21, 118, 121</sup> He died on Jun 29, 1928 in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>21</sup> He married **Mary Jane Kirkland**, daughter of Joseph Kirkland and Eliza Jane Brinks, in 1877.<sup>117</sup> She was born on Jun 20, 1854 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>116</sup> She died on Sep 20, 1935 in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>116</sup>
- 8. **Henry**<sup>4</sup> **Palmer** (Peter³, Henry Michael² Sr., Hans Michael¹ Balmer)<sup>23-25</sup> was born about 1807 in Pennsylvania.<sup>26</sup> He died in 1875. He married **Sarah Ann Oakes** She was born on Jun 18, 1806 in Pennsylvania.<sup>27</sup> She died on Jun 27, 1881 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>27</sup>

#### Notes for Henry Palmer:

According to the 1860 census, Henry and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. According to the census, there was also a Mary A. Palmer staying with them. Was this a niece?

According to the 1870 census, Henry and his family lived in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

### Notes for Sarah Ann Oakes:

According to the 1880 census, Sarah was living with her daughter Elizabeth and her family in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Henry Palmer and Sarah Ann Oakes had the following children:

- i. Mary J.<sup>5</sup> Palmer<sup>10</sup> was born about 1829 in Pennsylvania.<sup>10</sup> She married **Charles Crocker**
- 43. ii. Caroline Palmer<sup>10, 24</sup> was born about 1833 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>10</sup> She married **Washington Butler**, son of James Butler and Martha?, on Oct 19, 1852 in Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>24</sup> He was born about 1829 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>26</sup>
  - iii. Harrison Palmer<sup>26, 128</sup> was born about 1836 in Pennsylvania.<sup>10</sup> He married **Mary Ann Rockingham**
  - iv. Joseph Palmer<sup>10</sup> was born about 1838 in Pennsylvania.<sup>10</sup> He married **Nora Wallace**
  - v. Peter Palmer<sup>19</sup> He died before 1880.<sup>19</sup>
- 44. vi. Sarah Elizabeth Palmer<sup>10, 91</sup> was born in Feb 1843 in Pennsylvania.<sup>91</sup> She married **George W. Cribbs**, son of George Cribbs and Jane Barr, about 1865.<sup>91</sup> He was born in Mar 1840 in Pennsylvania.<sup>91</sup>
  - vii. Augustus O. Palmer<sup>23</sup> was born about 1847 in Pennsylvania.<sup>10</sup> He married **Margaret Morton** viii. John Palmer<sup>10</sup> was born about 1849 in Pennsylvania.<sup>10</sup>

45. ix. Addison L. Palmer<sup>25, 91, 129</sup> was born on May 30, 1849 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>25</sup> He died on Aug 19, 1917 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>25, 92</sup> He married **Agnes Mary Campbell**, daughter of Christopher Campbell and Susannah Palmer, about 1870.<sup>91, 129</sup> She was born on Jul 16, 1853 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>87</sup> She died on Mar 25, 1922 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>87</sup>

**Addison L. Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Addison L. Palmer:

Addison and Mary only had one child.

According to the 1900 census, Addison and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1910 census, Addison and Mary were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- x. Robert Palmer<sup>26</sup> was born about 1852 in Pennsylvania.<sup>26</sup> He married **Isabella Hice**
- 9. **David**<sup>4</sup> **Palmer** (Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>10, 19</sup> was born about 1816 in Pennsylvania. He married (1) **Nancy McDowell** She was born about 1831 in Pennsylvania. He married (2) **Nancy J. Lewis** She was born about 1831 in Pennsylvania. Dennsylvania. Dennsylvani

Notes for David Palmer:

According to the 1850 census, David and his family were living in Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

David Palmer and Nancy McDowell had the following child:

i. Mary<sup>5</sup> Palmer<sup>10</sup> was born about 1847 in Pennsylvania.<sup>10</sup>

David Palmer and Nancy J. Lewis had the following child:

- ii. May<sup>5</sup> Palmer<sup>10</sup> was born about 1847 in Pennsylvania.<sup>10</sup>
- 10. **William J.**<sup>4</sup> **Palmer** (Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4, 30</sup> was born in 1814 in Pennsylvania.<sup>5</sup> He married **Mary Jane Wakefield** She was born about 1815 in Pennsylvania.<sup>23</sup>

Notes for William J. Palmer:

According to the 1850 census, William and his family were living in Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1860 census, William and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1870 Census, William and his family were living in Blacklick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

William J. Palmer and Mary Jane Wakefield had the following children:

- i. Caroline<sup>5</sup> Palmer<sup>10</sup> was born about 1841 in Pennsylvania.<sup>10</sup>
- ii. Lavina F. Palmer<sup>10, 23</sup> was born about 1843 in Pennsylvania. 10

Notes for Lavina F. Palmer:

According to the 1870 Census, Lavina was living with her parents in Blacklick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- iii. Sylvester Palmer<sup>10</sup> was born on Dec 22, 1844 in Pennsylvania.<sup>130</sup> He died on Dec 03, 1858.<sup>130</sup>
- iv. Louisa J. Palmer<sup>10, 23</sup> was born about 1847 in Pennsylvania.
- v. John N. Palmer<sup>10, 23</sup> was born about 1849 in Pennsylvania.<sup>10</sup>

Notes for John N. Palmer:

According to the 1870 Census, John was living with his parents in Blacklick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

11. **Cynthia**<sup>4</sup> **Palmer** (Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>19, 23</sup> was born on Oct 02, 1818 in

West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>31-32</sup> She died on Oct 23, 1901 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>31-32</sup> She married **James Wakefield** He was born on Jun 18, 1814 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>31-32</sup> He died on Feb 18, 1888 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>31-32</sup>

Notes for James Wakefield:

According to the 1850 census, James and his family were living in Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1860 census, James and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1880 census, James and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

James Wakefield and Cynthia Palmer had the following children:

i. Mary E.<sup>5</sup> Wakefield<sup>23, 26</sup> was born about Jul 1847 in Pennsylvania.<sup>26</sup> She died in 1907.<sup>36</sup> She married **Daniel Woods** He was born in 1847.<sup>36</sup> He died in 1918.<sup>36</sup>

**Mary E. Wakefield** was buried in Wakefield Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Thomas D. Wakefield<sup>26</sup> was born about 1849 in Pennsylvania.<sup>26</sup>
- iii. James W. Wakefield<sup>26</sup> was born about 1852 in Pennsylvania.<sup>26</sup>
- iv. Martha L. Emma Wakefield<sup>23, 26</sup> was born about 1855 in Pennsylvania.<sup>26</sup>
- 46. v. John Coil Wakefield<sup>10, 19, 23, 31</sup> was born on Feb 11, 1840 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>31</sup> He died on Mar 10, 1933 in Salina, Saline, Kansas, USA.<sup>31</sup> He married (1) **Mary J. Foust**, daughter of Levi Foust and Catherine St. Clair, on Dec 24, 1868. She was born on Nov 25, 1851 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>131</sup>

Notes for John Coil Wakefield:

According to the 1880 Census, John and his family were living in Cambria Township, Saline County, Kansas.

47. vi. Catherine J. Wakefield<sup>10, 23, 132-133</sup> was born in 1844 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>10, 36</sup> She died on Sep 17, 1894 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>36, 134</sup> She married **Jesse Fee** He was born in 1838 in Pennsylvania.<sup>36</sup> He died on Aug 08, 1906.<sup>36</sup>

**Catherine J. Wakefield** was buried in Wakefield Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

12. **Lucinda**<sup>4</sup> **Palmer** (Peter³, Henry Michael² Sr., Hans Michael¹ Balmer)<sup>19, 33-35</sup> was born on May 04, 1823 in Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>36</sup> She died on Jan 13, 1890.<sup>36</sup> She married **Jeremiah Wakefield**, son of David Wakefield and Jane Carnahan, on Jul 02, 1844. He was born on Apr 19, 1823 in Pennsylvania.<sup>36</sup> He died on Sep 27, 1887.<sup>36</sup>

**Lucinda Palmer** was buried in Wakefield Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Lucinda Palmer:

The journal of Gabriel Adam Reichert, via Beth Caporai, qoe@kiski.net, shows (page 14, Luzind, born 4 May 1823 at Adam Seit's House, Wheatfield Twp. parents Peter Palmer and Veronica, Sponsor, the mother.

**Jeremiah Wakefield** was buried in Wakefield Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Jeremiah Wakefield:

According to the 1850 census, Jeremiah and his family were living in Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1870 census, Jeremiah and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township,

Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1880 census, Jeremiah and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Jeremiah Wakefield and Lucinda Palmer had the following children:

48. i. Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Wakefield<sup>7, 135-138</sup> was born in 1844 in Pennsylvania.<sup>10</sup> She died in Apr 1906. She married **Jacob Mack**, son of David Mack and Matilda Craig, in Mar 1866.<sup>7</sup> He was born on Jul 26, 1834 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Jun 02, 1909 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>94</sup>

Mary Jane Wakefield was buried in Bethel Church Cemetery, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Marlin Wakefield10 was born about 1847 in Pennsylvania.10
- iii. William Emory Wakefield<sup>36</sup> was born on Dec 20, 1850.<sup>36</sup> He died on Feb 05, 1868.<sup>36</sup>

**William Emory Wakefield** was buried in Wakefield Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 49. iv. Caroline Wakefield<sup>26, 139</sup> was born on Feb 21, 1853 in Pennsylvania.<sup>139</sup> She married **John H. Campbell** He was born on Jan 18, 1851.<sup>139</sup>
  - v. Lizzie Wakefield<sup>26</sup> was born about 1855 in Pennsylvania.<sup>26</sup>
  - vi. Wesley S. Wakefield<sup>26</sup> was born about 1858 in Pennsylvania.<sup>26</sup>
- 50. vii. George Washington Wakefield<sup>33-35, 140-144</sup> was born on Mar 30, 1865 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>35, 144</sup> He died on Sep 01, 1940 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>35, 144</sup> He married **Mary Jane Campbell**, daughter of Archibald Campbell and Elizabeth Campbell, on Mar 05, 1891 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>34</sup> She was born on Apr 21, 1872. She died on Aug 13, 1943.

**George Washington Wakefield** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

13. **Daniel**<sup>4</sup> **Palmer** (Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>9, 19, 37-44</sup> was born on Jul 11, 1827 in Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>9, 38, 45</sup> He died on Jul 09, 1909 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>9, 38, 45</sup> He married (1) **Amanda E. Shields** She was born on Jul 30, 1830 in Marchand, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>45</sup> She died on Sep 24, 1898 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>45</sup> He married (2) **? ?** about 1908.<sup>38</sup>

Daniel Palmer was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Amanda E. Shields was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Daniel Palmer and Amanda E. Shields had the following children:

51. i. William H.<sup>5</sup> Palmer<sup>38, 43, 45, 145-160</sup> was born on Oct 02, 1852 in Marchand, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>43</sup> He died on Nov 27, 1930 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>43, 45</sup> He married **Emma Jane Humm**, daughter of William Humm and Sarah Elizabeth Shank, in 1878.<sup>148</sup> She was born on Jun 22, 1860 in Greenville, Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>145</sup> She died on May 26, 1935 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>145</sup>

**William H. Palmer** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Catherine Lavinia Palmer<sup>5, 161</sup> was born on Jan 16, 1854 in Marchand, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Jan 16, 1949 in White Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married **? Carter** He was born in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died in 1932.
- 52. iii. Archibald Theodore Palmer Sr. <sup>38, 41, 161-168</sup> was born on Oct 10, 1856 in Marchand, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>41</sup> He died on Sep 05, 1938 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>41, 45</sup> He married **Ellen Nora Shank**, daughter of Jacob Shank and Susanna Wissinger, on Jul 03, 1878 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Jan 17, 1858 in White Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>169</sup> She died on Jun 17, 1952 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>45, 169</sup>

**Archibald Theodore Palmer Sr.** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

53. iv. James Douglass Palmer Sr. 38, 42, 161, 170-173 was born on May 09, 1859 in Marchand, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 42, 170 He died on Mar 20, 1949 in Indiana R. D. 3, Indiana County,

Pennsylvania.<sup>42, 45</sup> He married **Mary L. McDonald**, daughter of James McDonald and Mariah Lydick, in 1881.<sup>171</sup> She was born on May 22, 1854 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>174</sup> She died on Dec 04, 1915 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>45, 174</sup>

**James Douglass Palmer Sr.** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 54. v. Clayton Elsworth Palmer<sup>37-38, 40, 175-178</sup> was born on Jun 19, 1864 in Marchand, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>37</sup> He died on Feb 19, 1939 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>37</sup> He married (1) **Lucetta Susan Sheffler**, daughter of John Sheffler and Rachael A Smith, in 1882. She was born on Mar 30, 1864 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>179</sup> She died on Jun 20, 1920 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>179</sup> He married (2) **Cecil Hadden** on Jun 03, 1932.
- 55. vi. Amanda Ellen Palmer<sup>38, 44, 161, 180-181</sup> was born on Aug 10, 1861 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>44</sup> She died on Sep 14, 1937 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>44</sup> She married **Robert A. Cruickshank** He was born in 1857 in Pennsylvania. <sup>181</sup>
  - vii. Anna E. Morrison<sup>38, 40</sup> was born in 1867 in Pennsylvania.<sup>40</sup> She married **? Morrison** viii. Ida M. Palmer<sup>38, 40</sup> was born in 1870 in Pennsylvania.<sup>40</sup> She married **? Horrell**

Daniel Palmer and ?? had no children.

14. **Samuel**<sup>4</sup> **Palmer** (Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>19, 30</sup> was born in 1830 in Pennsylvania.<sup>46</sup> He married **Margaret Jane Carnahan** She was born about 1842 in Pennsylvania.<sup>46</sup>

Notes for Samuel Palmer:

According to the 1850 census, Samuel and Margaret were living in Brushvalley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1870 Census, Samuel and his family were living in Blacklick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Samuel Palmer and Margaret Jane Carnahan had the following children:

- i. Luther<sup>5</sup> Palmer<sup>30</sup> was born about 1861 in Pennsylvania.<sup>30</sup>
- ii. Elmer Palmer<sup>30</sup> was born about 1863 in Pennsylvania.<sup>30</sup>
- 15. **Edward Porter**<sup>4</sup> **Palmer** (Peter³, Henry Michael² Sr., Hans Michael¹ Balmer)¹⁰ was born on Feb 13, 1836 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died in Mar 1929 in Emerald, Wisconsin. He married **Laura Ella Brown** on Dec 31, 1861 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She was born about 1845 in Pennsylvania.

Notes for Edward Porter Palmer:

According to the 1860 census, Edward was living with his father and stepmother in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1870 census, Porter and his family lived in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Edward Porter Palmer and Laura Ella Brown had the following children:

- i. Clara F.<sup>5</sup> Palmer<sup>4</sup> was born on Aug 21, 1862 in Pennsylvania.
- ii. Effie B. Palmer<sup>4</sup> was born on Oct 22, 1863 in Pennsylvania.
- iii. Lizzie P. Palmer<sup>4</sup> was born on Mar 08, 1865 in Pennsylvania.
- iv. John Brown Palmer<sup>4, 22</sup> was born on Dec 06, 1866 in Pennsylvania. He died on Nov 11, 1953 in Superior, Douglas County, Wisconsin.<sup>22</sup>
- v. Blanche Palmer<sup>4</sup> was born on Feb 26, 1868 in Pennsylvania.
- vi. Emma P. Palmer<sup>4</sup> was born on Sep 01, 1876.
- vii. Edward H. Palmer<sup>4</sup> was born on Jul 22, 1878.
- 56. viii. Lewis Garfield Palmer<sup>182</sup> was born on Sep 13, 1880.

Notes for Lewis Garfield Palmer:

Lewis had 10 children.

- ix. Charles Palmer<sup>4</sup> was born on Jan 06, 1883.
- x. Joy Palmer<sup>4</sup> was born on Jun 19, 1886.
- 16. **Jesse**<sup>4</sup> **Palmer** (Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4, 47-48</sup> was born in 1814 in Pennsylvania. 48-49 He died in 1883. 49 He married **Anna Marie Elliot** She was born in 1820 in

Pennsylvania.49 She died in 1883.49

Jesse Palmer was buried in Palmer-Patsch Cemetery, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Jesse Palmer:

According to the 1850 census, Jesse and his family were living in Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1860 census, Jesse and his family were living in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Anna Marie Elliot was buried in Palmer-Patsch Cemetery, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Jesse Palmer and Anna Marie Elliot had the following children:

i. Eliza J.<sup>5</sup> Palmer<sup>10</sup> was born in 1840 in Pennsylvania.<sup>49</sup> She died in 1888.<sup>49</sup> She married **William Peddicord** 

Eliza J. Palmer was buried in Palmer-Patsch Cemetery, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

57. ii. James E. Palmer<sup>10, 183-187</sup> was born in 1841 in Pennsylvania.<sup>188</sup> He died in 1901.<sup>188</sup> He married **Mary Jane Bell** after 1870. She was born in 1854 in Pennsylvania.<sup>184, 187-188</sup> She died in 1899.<sup>188</sup>

**James E. Palmer** was buried in Old McChesneytown Cemetery, McChesneytown, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for James E. Palmer:

According to the 1900 census, James and his family were living in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

- iii. Charles Palmer<sup>10</sup> was born about 1844 in Pennsylvania.<sup>10</sup>
- 58. iv. Samuel M. Palmer<sup>10, 189-190</sup> was born in Mar 1846 in Pennsylvania.<sup>191</sup> He married **Barbara Hendrickson**, daughter of Aaron Hendrickson and Charlotte Bowman, about 1870.<sup>191</sup> She was born in Apr 1853 in Pennsylvania.<sup>191</sup> She died between 1939–1945 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Samuel M. Palmer:

This information is from Kenneth Palmer, Floyd E. Palmer's son. It seems that after Samuel had all of his children with Barbara, he left and joined a circus, although they didn't know which one. Later it was found out he left in 1903 according to a note on Margaret's marriage license to William Mulheren.

According to the 1900 census, Samuel and his family were living in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. His grandaughter, Bessie Palmer (born April 1896) was also living with him.

- v. John Palmer<sup>10</sup> was born about 1849 in Pennsylvania.<sup>10</sup> He married **Isabelle Hendrickson**
- vi. Franklin Palmer<sup>4, 47</sup> was born about 1851 in Pennsylvania. 47 He married **Mary ?**

Notes for Franklin Palmer:

Franklin lived in Blacklick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

59. vii. George W. Palmer<sup>47</sup> was born about 1853 in Pennsylvania.<sup>47</sup> He married **Nancy Ann Thompson** She was born on Jul 02, 1856 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for George W. Palmer:

George lived in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

viii. Wilson Palmer<sup>47</sup> was born in 1854 in Painesville, Lake County, Ohio.<sup>49</sup> He died in 1891.<sup>49</sup>

Wilson Palmer was buried in Palmer-Patsch Cemetery, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

60. ix. Joseph Campbell Palmer<sup>5, 48, 192-199</sup> was born on May 10, 1856 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Mar 28, 1940 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married **Nancy Amy McElhose**, daughter of James McElhose and Sarah Fitzgerald, on Sep 30, 1889 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Dec 08, 1868 in Armstrong Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Nov 26, 1940 in Burrell

Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 198

**Joseph Campbell Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Joseph Campbell Palmer:

- In 1889, Joseph lived in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. Joseph lived in Parkwood, Pennsylvania.
- x. Daniel Smith Palmer<sup>4, 47</sup> was born about 1859 in Pennsylvania.<sup>47</sup> He died in 1933 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>200</sup> He married **Clara L. Wilkinson** about Jan 19, 1898 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>201</sup> She was born in 1858. She died on Dec 23, 1938 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>200</sup>

**Daniel Smith Palmer** was buried on May 12, 1933 in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- xi. Ann Mary Palmer<sup>5</sup> was born about 1861 in Pennsylvania.<sup>47</sup>
- 17. **Elizabeth**<sup>4</sup> **Palmer** (Charles³, Henry Michael² Sr., Hans Michael¹ Balmer)<sup>50</sup> was born in 1815 in Pennsylvania.<sup>51</sup> She died in 1880.<sup>51</sup> She married **Henry Livingston** He was born on Apr 10, 1816 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>51</sup> He died on Feb 15, 1887.<sup>51</sup>

Elizabeth Palmer was buried in Hopewell, Ripley Township, Holmes County, Ohio.

Henry Livingston was buried in Buckeye Cemetery, Ellsworth County, Kansas.

Notes for Henry Livingston:

According to the 1870 Census, Henry and his family were living in Blacklick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1880 Census, Henry and his children were living in Ripley Township, Holmes County, Ohio. John and Mary were living with him

Henry Livingston and Elizabeth Palmer had the following children:

- i. John<sup>5</sup> Livingston<sup>30</sup> was born about 1856 in Pennsylvania.<sup>30</sup>
- ii. Mary Livingston<sup>30</sup> was born about 1858 in Pennsylvania.<sup>30</sup>
- 18. **Jane**<sup>4</sup> **Palmer** (Charles³, Henry Michael² Sr., Hans Michael¹ Balmer)<sup>7, 52</sup> was born on Aug 29, 1820 in Pennsylvania. She died on Jan 22, 1885 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>53</sup> She married **Johnston Montgomery Palmer**, son of David Jenkins Palmer Sr. and Jane Bell, in 1840 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>54</sup> He was born on Sep 15, 1818 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>54</sup> He died on Apr 10, 1896 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>54</sup>

Jane Palmer was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Johnston Montgomery Palmer** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Johnston Montgomery Palmer:

Johnson Palmer was born in Burrell Township, Indiana County, PA., where he followed farming, owning a tract of 129 acres which he cultivated and greatly improved. He spent several years in Jefferson County, PA., but resided upon hte place above mentioned until his death. Mr. Palmer was a prominent man in his township where he was chosen to fill various important offices, serving ably as tax collector, school director and constable, he held the latter office for twenty-eight years. In politics he was a Republican, in religion a member of the M. E. Church, and he was active in the connection also, serving as class leader and taking part in all church work. He married Jane Palmer, the daughter of Charles Palmer and she preceded him to the grave and is also buried in the Blairsville Cemetery.

Information from the History of Indiana County, PA pp 1016 - 1017

WB 8, p 483, 484 #5738 will of Johnston Palmer, Indiana County, Courthouse, September 2, 1895

I Johnston Palmer, of the township of Burrell, County of Indiana and state of Pennsylvania, being of sound and disposing mind and memory, do make and publish this my last will and testament hereby

revoking and making void all wills by me heretofore made. Item, I direct my funeral to be concuted in a decent but not expensive manner. Item, I give and bequeath to my grand-child Anna Bessie Palmer, Fifty Dollars. Item, I give and bequeath to my grand-child Harry Davis Palmer Fifty Dollars. Item, I give and bequeath to my grand-child Lyman Dessa Johnston one dollar. Item, I give and bequeath to my grand-child Jennie Mable Johnston Fifty Dollars. Item, I give and bequeath to my grand-child Nellie Clyde Johnston Fifty Dollars. Item, I give and bequeath to my grand-child Jessie Dalton Johnston Fifty Dollars. Item, after the payment of the above named legacies, I give, devise, and bequeath all the rest reside and remainder of my estate, whether real personal or mixed to my children, Sarah Jane Boyle, Charles Wesley Palmer, Susanna Elizabeth Mabon, John William Palmer, Davis Alexander Palmer, Mary Adeline Robinson and Jessie Joseph Palmer in equal shares or parts except that my son Davis Alexander Palmer is to have Five Hundred Dollars more than each of the other children. Item, I hereby authorize and empower my executor herinafter named to sell the farm upon which I now reside and any other real estate that I may own at the time of my death at public sale by advertising the sale of the same in a proper manner in or posters put upon the premises and in the vicinity for the same length of time, upon the following terms. One fourth cash at time of sale and the remaining three-fourths in three equal annual payments, with interest, to be secured as a lien on the premises. I hereby authorize and empower my executor hereinafter named to make execute and deliver to the purchasers a deed or deeds for the conveying of my real estate so sold in as full and complete a manner as I could do if I were living. The proceeds of said real estate I declare and direct shall be considered and disposed of as constituting a part of my personal estate. It is my desire that if any of my children can conveniently buy and keep the farm upon which I reside that some one of them shall buy it, as I do not wish to pass into hands of strangers. And lastly I nominate, constitute and appoint my sons Davis Alexander Palmer, the executor of this my last will and Testament. In Witness Whereof I Johnston Palmer Testator, have to this my will set my hand and seal this second day of September AD one thousand eight hundred and ninety five. Johnston Palmer (seal)

Signed sealed, published and declared by the above named Johnston Palmer as and for his last will and testament in hte presence of us who have hereunto subscribed our names at his request as witnesses thereto in the presence of the said testator and of each other. J. A. C. Ruffner, W. L. Stewart

#### Indiana County SS}

Be it remembered that on this 24 day of April AD 1896 before me James W. Stewart Register of the Probate of Wills in and for said County was proved and approved the foregoing instrument of writing as and for the last Will and Testament of Johnston Palmer late of Burrell Twp, decd who died on the 9th day of April 1896 at 11:45 o'clock PM. By the oaths of J. A. C. Ruffner and W. L. Stewart the subscribing witnesses thereto. Same day letters testamentary granted to Davis A. Palmer the Executor in said will named he having first been duly sworn according to law. James W. Stewart, Register

-----

According to the 1850 census, Johnston and his family were living in Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

-----

Indiana Progress (April 15, 1896)

Mr. Johnston Palmer, of Burrell township, died at midnight, Friday, of general debility, aged 78 years and 7 months. The deceased was born in Burrell township September 15, 1818. and has lived on the farm where he died since 1868. When a young man he lived for several years in West Wheatfield township and in 1840 married Jane Palmer, of that neighborhood. They lived happily together and ten children blessed their union. Ten years ago, Mrs. Palmer died. Three children died before the parents but the following survive them: C. W., of Walls Station; Dr. John W., of Detroit, Mich.; Davis A., Jesse J., and Mrs. W. H. Robinson, who reside at home; Mrs. Sarah J. Boyer, of Derry Station, and Mrs. Thomas Mabon, of West Wheatfield township.

Few men in that neighborhood were better known than the subject of this sketch. For 20 years he has held the office of constable in Burrell township, in addition to other offices of trust. He was a life-long Methodist and was much interested in church work. An industrious and active life helped Mr. Palmer to lay up a full share of this world's goods. He followed farming all his life.

The funeral services were concluded on Monday afternoon by Rev. Colb, of Blairsville, and interment

followed in the Blairsville cemetery.

Johnston Montgomery Palmer and Jane Palmer had the following children:

- 61. i. Sara Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer<sup>7, 54, 202-204</sup> was born on Oct 08, 1843 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died in 1923 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She married **Edmund Paige Boyle** He was born on Jul 14, 1841 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. Defensylvania. 1877. 18
- 62. ii. Charles Wesley Palmer<sup>7, 54</sup> was born on Dec 30, 1844 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married **Elizabeth E. Cunningham** on Sep 12, 1868 in Walnutdale, Pennsylvania. She was born about 1848 in Pennsylvania.<sup>26</sup>

Notes for Charles Wesley Palmer:

According to the 1870 census, Charles and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1880 census, Charles and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- iii. Cyrus G. Palmer<sup>7</sup> was born on Oct 01, 1846 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Feb 07, 1877 in West Middletown, Washington County, Pennsylvania.<sup>206</sup>
- iv. Clara N. Palmer<sup>7</sup> was born on Jun 16, 1848 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died before 1895.<sup>8</sup>
- 63. v. John William Palmer<sup>4</sup> was born on Jun 18, 1849 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>7</sup> He married **? ?**

Notes for John William Palmer:

According to the 1900 census, John and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1900 census, John and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. His sister Anna was living with him.

- vi. Lyman D. Palmer<sup>7</sup> was born on Aug 26, 1851 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- vii. Eveline Palmer<sup>7</sup> was born on Oct 16, 1853 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died before 1873 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>8</sup>

Notes for Eveline Palmer:

Eveline died as an infant.

- viii. Martha E. Palmer<sup>7</sup> was born on Nov 14, 1855 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died before 1860 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>8</sup>
- 64. ix. Susanna Elizabeth Palmer<sup>7, 54</sup> was born on Mar 11, 1857 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died after 1920.<sup>8</sup> She married **Thomas Mabon** about 1879.<sup>207</sup> He was born about 1855 in Pennsylvania.<sup>207</sup>

Notes for Susanna Elizabeth Palmer:

Susanna lived in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. In 1896, Susanna and Thomas were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

65. x. Davis Alexander Palmer<sup>7, 54, 208-211</sup> was born on Mar 15, 1859 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died before 1943. He married **Margaret Jane Weir**, daughter of Daniel C. Weir and Clara J. Dodson, in 1884 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>211</sup> She was born on Nov 14, 1862 in Blacklick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>212</sup> She died on Jul 25, 1943 in Palmertown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>213</sup>

Notes for Davis Alexander Palmer:

Davis A. Palmer grew to manhood on the home farm in Burrell Township, and had the educational privileges afforded by the local public schools. He continued to work with his father on the homestead place until he reached the age of thirty-two, at which time he acquired an interest in the lumber business, forming a partnership with S. A. Kunkle, under the firm name of Palmer & Kunkle. They were engaged in the manufacture of lumber and railroad ties, and much of their product was disposed of directly to the railway companies. In

1904 Mr. Palmer established himself as a merchant in the town of Blacklick, in Burrell Township, erecting the frame building in which he has carried on his furniture and undertaking business, which has attained large proportions. Mr. Palmer has taken his son Lyman D. Palmer into partnership with him, under the name of D. A. Palmer & Son, and through their enterprise and progressive methods they have become widely known over a large territory. They have acquired an extensive trade as a result of their personal integrity no less than their thoroughly satisfactory dealings with their customers showing their appreciation to their patrons, by making their business relations pleasant and mutually agreeable.

Mr. Palmer has interested himself in local affairs, particularly the problem of public education, and he ahs filled the office of school director of Burrell Township, for three terms, doing effective work in that capacity. He has been a notary public for the last thirteen years. He is broad-minded and has advanced views on most questions. In politics he is a sincere Socialist, one of hte formost men of that party in this portion of the State, and fearless in upholding the principles of socialism as taught by the founders of the party.

Information from History of Indiana County, Pennsylvania p. 1016-1017.

- xi. Mary Adeline Palmer<sup>7, 54</sup> was born on Mar 28, 1861 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married **W. H. Robinson**
- xii. Anna Margaret Palmer<sup>7</sup> was born on Dec 18, 1862 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 66. xiii. Jessie Joseph Palmer<sup>7, 52, 54, 213-216</sup> was born on Dec 18, 1862 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>5</sup> He died on Feb 27, 1929 in Brownsville, Cameron County, Texas.<sup>215</sup> He married **Margaret Ellen Dayton**, daughter of Henry Dayton and Rebecca Pantell Mitchell, on Oct 27, 1887 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>52</sup> She was born on Aug 03, 1869 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>214</sup> She died on Sep 01, 1938 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>214</sup>

Notes for Jessie Joseph Palmer:

In 1900, Jessie and his family were living in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

In 1910, Jessie and his family were living in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

In 1920, Jessie and his family were living in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 19. **Charles**<sup>4</sup> **Palmer** (Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> He married **Evelyn Lydick** Charles Palmer and Evelyn Lydick had the following child:
  - i. J. J.<sup>5</sup> Palmer<sup>4</sup>
- 20. **Joseph**<sup>4</sup> **Palmer** (Charles³, Henry Michael² Sr., Hans Michael¹ Balmer)⁴ was born about 1822 in Pennsylvania.⁵⁵ He married (1) **Margaret McGinnity** She was born about 1824 in Pennsylvania.⁵⁶ He married (2) **Martha McLaughlin**

Joseph Palmer and Margaret McGinnity had the following children:

- 67. i. Charles A.<sup>5</sup> Palmer<sup>12, 217</sup> was born on Dec 04, 1845 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>217</sup> He died in Grant Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married **Evelyn Lydick** about 1867.<sup>12</sup> She was born in Oct 1846 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died between 1910–1920.<sup>12</sup>
- 68. ii. Samuel Foster Palmer<sup>217</sup> was born on Jul 07, 1847 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Feb 21, 1922.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) **Sarah E. Long** about 1886.<sup>12</sup> She was born about 1854 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) **Rebecca Brown** She was born about 1850 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died between 1880–1886.<sup>12</sup>
  - **Samuel Foster Palmer** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 69. iii. Abarilla Jane Palmer<sup>217</sup> was born on Dec 02, 1848 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died in 1885. 12 She married **William Nelson Barr** on Sep 24, 1868 in

Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 218 He was born about 1848. 12

Joseph Palmer and Martha McLaughlin had no children.

21. **Susannah**<sup>4</sup> **Palmer** (Charles³, Henry Michael² Sr., Hans Michael¹ Balmer)²³ was born on Nov 25, 1826 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Dec 14, 1901. She married **Alexander Palmer** He was born on May 13, 1823 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>8</sup> He died on May 01, 1868 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>8</sup>

Notes for Susannah Palmer:

According to the 1870 census, Susannah and her family were living in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Alexander Palmer:

According to the 1860 census, Alexander and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Alexander Palmer and Susannah Palmer had the following children:

- i. Sebrina Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer<sup>4, 23</sup> was born about 1845 in Pennsylvania. 10
- ii. Mary C. Palmer<sup>10</sup> was born in 1847 in Pennsylvania.<sup>10</sup>
- 70. iii. Margaret Elizabeth Palmer<sup>23, 219-222</sup> was born on Nov 28, 1849 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Mar 14, 1925 in Conemaugh, East Taylor Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>220</sup> She married (1) **John C. Clawson**, son of George Washington Clawson and Lavina Jane Cribbs, in Oct 1869.<sup>110</sup> He was born on Oct 05, 1847 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>14</sup> He died on Mar 28, 1873.<sup>14</sup> She married (2) **Abraham Knavel**, son of George Knavel and Hannah Stutzman, on Mar 20, 1873 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>220</sup> He was born on Apr 11, 1846 in Benshoff Hill, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>220, 222</sup> He died on Jul 28, 1933 in Conemaugh, East Taylor Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>220</sup>

**Margaret Elizabeth Palmer** was buried in Hendricks Cemetery, East Taylor Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Margaret Elizabeth Palmer:

In 1880, Margaret and Abraham were living in Taylor Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

- iv. Joseph J. Palmer<sup>23</sup> was born in 1852 in Pennsylvania.<sup>23</sup>
- v. Nancy Emma Palmer<sup>23, 47</sup> was born in 1854 in Pennsylvania.<sup>23</sup>
- vi. Amanda A. Palmer<sup>23</sup> was born in 1857 in Pennsylvania.<sup>23</sup>
- vii. Pheobe Palmer<sup>47</sup> was born in 1859 in Pennsylvania.<sup>23</sup>
- viii. Malvina Susan Palmer<sup>4</sup> was born in 1862 in Pennsylvania.<sup>47</sup>
- ix. George Lincoln Palmer<sup>4, 47</sup> was born in 1864 in Pennsylvania.<sup>47</sup>
- 22. **Michael<sup>4</sup> Palmer** (Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7, 57</sup> was born on Apr 13, 1814 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>57</sup> He died on May 03, 1903 in Perry Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>57</sup> He married **Annie Martin** She was born on Nov 28, 1824.<sup>57</sup> She died on Apr 14, 1902 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>57</sup>

**Michael Palmer** was buried in Hopewell United Methodist Church Cemetery, Frostburg, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.

**Annie Martin** was buried in Hopewell United Methodist Church Cemetery, Frostburg, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.

Michael Palmer and Annie Martin had the following children:

- i. Nancy M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer<sup>4</sup> was born about 1845.
- ii. Jane Palmer<sup>4</sup> was born about 1847.
- iii. Elizabeth Palmer<sup>4</sup> was born about 1849.
- iv. Franklin B. Palmer<sup>4</sup> was born about 1851.
- v. Mary Palmer<sup>4</sup> was born about 1855.
- vi. Barbary Ann Palmer<sup>4</sup> was born about 1857.
- vii. Isaac Palmer<sup>4</sup> was born about 1859.
- 23. Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer (Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7, 58-59</sup> was born on Apr

08, 1813 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>7</sup>He died on May 07, 1856 in Perry Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>8</sup>He married **Mary Whitsell**, daughter of Philip Whitesell and Madelin Hoover, in 1843 in Pennsylvania. She was born in 1822 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>8</sup> She died in Oct 1890 in Big Run, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>7</sup>

Isaac Palmer was buried in Hopewell Cemetery, Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Isaac Palmer:

Isaac was born in Blacklick Township. This is now part of Burrell Township.

Isaac Palmer and Mary Whitsell had the following children:

- 71. i. Sarah Candace<sup>5</sup> Palmer<sup>4</sup> was born on Nov 13, 1844 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She died in 1934 in Big Run, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She married **James W. Wachob**
- 72. ii. Michael Henry Palmer<sup>7, 12</sup> was born on Dec 15, 1846 in Perry Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. <sup>12</sup> He died on Aug 23, 1928 in Big Run, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. <sup>12</sup> He married (1) **Sarah Ellen Saltgiver** in 1872. She was born on Sep 21, 1853 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. <sup>12</sup> She died on May 21, 1937. <sup>12</sup> He married (2) **Josephine Stiver** She was born about 1846. <sup>12</sup> She died after 1862.

**Michael Henry Palmer** was buried in Coral Lutheran Cemetery, Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Michael Henry Palmer: Civil War 1864, Co C 206th Regiment.

1900 CENSUS PA Indiana C Washington T ED 65 Sheet 7A Family 267
M. H. Palmer, 53 Dec 1846, M24y
Sarah, 46, Sep 1858, M24y, 9 children 8 living; James, 18, Jul 1880; Joseph M., 15, Feb

Hiram, 13, Feb 1887; Edith A., 9, May 1891; Jesse E., 2, Dec 1898

1910 CENSUS PA Indiana C ED 61 Sheet 13 A Family 261 Michael H. Palmer, 62, M2 35y, blacksmith shop owner Sarah E., 56, M1 35y, 9 children 8 living; Harry D., 23; Jesse E. 17

1920 CENSUS PA Indiana C Burrell T ED 95 Family 242 Michael Palmer, 73, blacksmith shop owner Sarah E., 66; Martie G., gdau, 8

- 73. iii. Philip Palmer<sup>7</sup> was born on Apr 17, 1849 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>8</sup> He died on Sep 22, 1890 in Big Run, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>8</sup> He married **Sarah Jane Brown** on Jul 14, 1870 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She was born in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.
- 74. iv. George Isaac Palmer<sup>7, 59</sup> was born on Jun 19, 1851 in Frostburg, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>59</sup> He died on Oct 26, 1935 in Big Run, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>59</sup> He married **Annie Rebecca Leach** on Dec 01, 1870 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She was born about 1859 in Pennsylvania.<sup>223</sup>

Notes for George Isaac Palmer: According to the 1880 Census, George and his family were living in Big Run, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.

- v. Barbara Ellen Palmer<sup>7</sup> was born on Feb 25, 1854.8 She died on Nov 25, 1858.8
- 75. vi. Mary M. Palmer<sup>7, 58, 224</sup> was born on May 16, 1856 in Frostburg, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>58, 224</sup> She died on May 21, 1942 in Frostburg, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>58</sup> She married **George J. Fetterman**, son of Emanuel Fetterman and Sara Tyson, on Sep 02, 1875 in Frostburg, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. He was born in Pennsylvania.<sup>224</sup>
- 24. **Henry Michael**<sup>4</sup> **Palmer III** (Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> He died in 1886 in Mifflin County, Pennsylvania. He married **? Swisher**

Notes for Henry Michael Palmer III: Henry lived in Lewiston, Pennsylvania.

Henry Michael Palmer III and ? Swisher had the following children:

- i. ?<sup>5</sup> Palmer<sup>7</sup>
- ii. ? Palmer<sup>7</sup>
- iii. ? Palmer<sup>7</sup>
- iv. ? Palmer<sup>7</sup>
- v. ? Palmer<sup>7</sup>
- vi. ? Palmer<sup>7</sup>
- vii. ? Palmer<sup>7</sup>
- viii. ? Palmer7
- ix. ? Palmer<sup>7</sup>
- 25. **Sarah**<sup>4</sup> **Palmer** (Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7, 60</sup> was born about 1819.<sup>8</sup> She died on Aug 09, 1862 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>8</sup> She married **Peter Depp** He was born in 1816 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>61</sup> He died on Nov 09, 1887 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>61</sup>

**Peter Depp** was buried in Frostburg, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania, United States of America.

Peter Depp and Sarah Palmer had the following children:

- i. Isaac M.<sup>5</sup> Depp<sup>7</sup> He died before 1913.
- ii. Mary Ellen Depp<sup>7</sup> She married **Joseph Newcomb**
- iii. Henry P. Depp<sup>7, 60</sup> was born on May 12, 1842 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>60</sup> He died on Jun 10, 1912 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>60</sup>

Notes for Henry P. Depp: Henry was never married.

26. **Jane**<sup>4</sup> **Palmer** (Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7, 62</sup> was born in 1822 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>7</sup> She died in 1897 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married **James Ross** He was born in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>62</sup>

James Ross and Jane Palmer had the following children:

- i. Madison<sup>5</sup> Ross<sup>7</sup>
- ii. Isaac Ross<sup>7</sup>
- 76. iii. Margaret Matilda Ross<sup>7, 62, 225-237</sup> was born on Nov 15, 1845 in Clarion County, Pennsylvania. <sup>62</sup> She died on Feb 02, 1919 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. <sup>62, 76</sup> She married **Samuel Clawson Williams**, son of Benoni Williams and Ruth Elizabeth Clawson, on Dec 31, 1866. <sup>76</sup> He was born on Feb 24, 1845 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. <sup>238</sup> He died on Apr 26, 1938 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76, 238</sup>
  - iv. Jane Ross<sup>7</sup> She married **Joseph Stewart**
- 77. v. Clement Ross<sup>4</sup> He married **Ella Rogers** 
  - vi. Peter Ross4
- 27. **Clement**<sup>4</sup> **Palmer** (Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7</sup> was born in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died before 1913. He married **Ella Rogers**

Clement Palmer and Ella Rogers had the following child:

- i. Donald<sup>5</sup> Palmer<sup>7</sup>
- 28. **George S.**<sup>4</sup> **Palmer** (Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7</sup> was born in 1837 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>63</sup> He died on Dec 28, 1917 in Perry Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>8</sup> He married **Martha Jane Bowersock**, daughter of Henry Bowersock and Elizabeth Whitsell, on Feb 25, 1869. She was born on May 08, 1842.<sup>63</sup> She died in 1925.<sup>63</sup>

**George S. Palmer** was buried in Hopewell Cemetery, Frostburg, Perry Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.

**Martha Jane Bowersock** was buried in Hopewell Cemetery, Frostburg, Perry Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.

George S. Palmer and Martha Jane Bowersock had the following children:

78. i. Laura<sup>5</sup> Palmer<sup>7</sup> was born about 1871. She died on Apr 01, 1948 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She married (1) **John Tucker** She married (2) **Martin Schlemmer** in 1908.<sup>76</sup>

- ii. Ward Palmer<sup>7</sup> was born about 1873. He died about 1942.
  - **Ward Palmer** was buried in Hopewell Cemetery, Frostburg, Perry Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.
- iii. Etta Palmer<sup>7</sup> She married **Patrick Mann** 
  - **Etta Palmer** was buried in Hopewell Cemetery, Frostburg, Perry Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.
- 79. iv. Joseph Dwight Palmer<sup>7, 239</sup> was born on Jan 11, 1883 in Frostburg, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76</sup> He died on Jan 30, 1964 in Valier, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76</sup> He married **Blanche Elizabeth Anthony**, daughter of Lee Thompson Anthony and Mary Cousins, on Sep 20, 1906. <sup>76</sup> She was born on Aug 11, 1886 in New Bethlehem, Clarion County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76</sup> She died on Feb 03, 1968 in Frostburg, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76</sup>
  - **Joseph Dwight Palmer** was buried in Hopewell Cemetery, Frostburg, Perry Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.
- 29. **Caroline**<sup>4</sup> **Palmer** (Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7</sup> was born in 1840 in Perry Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She died on Jul 08, 1867 in Near Claysville, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She married **Charles Clawson Williams**, son of Benoni Williams and Ruth Elizabeth Clawson, in 1860. He was born on Dec 03, 1834 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. He died on Mar 10, 1909 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Charles Clawson Williams was buried in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Charles Clawson Williams and Caroline Palmer had the following children:

- 80. i. Henry Peter<sup>5</sup> Williams<sup>7, 240-241</sup> was born on Feb 11, 1861 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>242</sup> He died on Nov 04, 1945 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>242</sup> He married **Melvina Shannon**, daughter of Findley Shannon and Eleanor Rosenberger, on Oct 24, 1895 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>242</sup> She was born on Oct 07, 1861 in Knox Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>242</sup> She died on Nov 07, 1900 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>242</sup>
  - **Henry Peter Williams** was buried in Luther Chapel Cemetery, Coral, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
  - ii. William Clawson Williams<sup>7</sup> was born in 1863.<sup>8</sup> He married **Arminta Agnes Clawson**, daughter of Jonathan Clawson and Mary McQuown, on Jul 13, 1887.<sup>13</sup> She was born in 1867 in Pennsylvania.
  - iii. Barbara Williams<sup>13</sup> was born in 1865. She died in 1865.
- 81. iv. Clawson Ellsworth Williams<sup>7</sup> was born in May 1867 in Young Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>225</sup> He married (1) **Alice Saltsgiver** He married (2) **Laura Alice Hadden** in 1885.<sup>225</sup> She was born about 1861 in Pennsylvania.<sup>243</sup>
- 30. **Johnston Montgomery**<sup>4</sup> **Palmer** (David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7,52</sup> was born on Sep 15, 1818 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>54</sup> He died on Apr 10, 1896 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>54</sup> He married **Jane Palmer**, daughter of Charles Palmer and Jane Campbell, in 1840 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>54</sup> She was born on Aug 29, 1820 in Pennsylvania. She died on Jan 22, 1885 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>53</sup>

**Johnston Montgomery Palmer** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Johnston Montgomery Palmer:

Johnson Palmer was born in Burrell Township, Indiana County, PA., where he followed farming, owning a tract of 129 acres which he cultivated and greatly improved. He spent several years in Jefferson County, PA., but resided upon hte place above mentioned until his death. Mr. Palmer was a prominent man in his township where he was chosen to fill various important offices, serving ably as tax collector, school director and constable, he held the latter office for twenty-eight years. In politics he was a Republican, in religion a member of the M. E. Church, and he was active in the connection also, serving as class leader and taking part in all church work. He married Jane Palmer, the daughter of Charles Palmer and she preceded him to the grave and is also buried in the Blairsville Cemetery.

Information from the History of Indiana County, PA pp 1016 - 1017

WB 8, p 483, 484 #5738 will of Johnston Palmer, Indiana County, Courthouse, September 2, 1895

I Johnston Palmer, of the township of Burrell, County of Indiana and state of Pennsylvania, being of sound and disposing mind and memory, do make and publish this my last will and testament hereby revoking and making void all wills by me heretofore made. Item, I direct my funeral to be concuted in a decent but not expensive manner. Item, I give and bequeath to my grand-child Anna Bessie Palmer, Fifty Dollars. Item, I give and bequeath to my grand-child Harry Davis Palmer Fifty Dollars. Item, I give and bequeath to my grand-child Lyman Dessa Johnston one dollar. Item, I give and bequeath to my grand-child Jennie Mable Johnston Fifty Dollars. Item, I give and bequeath to my grand-child Nellie Clyde Johnston Fifty Dollars. Item, I give and bequeath to my grand-child Jessie Dalton Johnston Fifty Dollars. Item, after the payment of the above named legacies, I give, devise, and bequeath all the rest reside and remainder of my estate, whether real personal or mixed to my children, Sarah Jane Boyle, Charles Wesley Palmer, Susanna Elizabeth Mabon, John William Palmer, Davis Alexander Palmer, Mary Adeline Robinson and Jessie Joseph Palmer in equal shares or parts except that my son Davis Alexander Palmer is to have Five Hundred Dollars more than each of the other children. Item, I hereby authorize and empower my executor herinafter named to sell the farm upon which I now reside and any other real estate that I may own at the time of my death at public sale by advertising the sale of the same in a proper manner in or posters put upon the premises and in the vicinity for the same length of time, upon the following terms. One fourth cash at time of sale and the remaining three-fourths in three equal annual payments, with interest, to be secured as a lien on the premises. I hereby authorize and empower my executor hereinafter named to make execute and deliver to the purchasers a deed or deeds for the conveying of my real estate so sold in as full and complete a manner as I could do if I were living. The proceeds of said real estate I declare and direct shall be considered and disposed of as constituting a part of my personal estate. It is my desire that if any of my children can conveniently buy and keep the farm upon which I reside that some one of them shall buy it, as I do not wish to pass into hands of strangers. And lastly I nominate, constitute and appoint my sons Davis Alexander Palmer, the executor of this my last will and Testament. In Witness Whereof I Johnston Palmer Testator, have to this my will set my hand and seal this second day of September AD one thousand eight hundred and ninety five. Johnston Palmer (seal)

Signed sealed, published and declared by the above named Johnston Palmer as and for his last will and testament in hte presence of us who have hereunto subscribed our names at his request as witnesses thereto in the presence of the said testator and of each other. J. A. C. Ruffner, W. L. Stewart

# Indiana County SS}

Be it remembered that on this 24 day of April AD 1896 before me James W. Stewart Register of the Probate of Wills in and for said County was proved and approved the foregoing instrument of writing as and for the last Will and Testament of Johnston Palmer late of Burrell Twp, decd who died on the 9th day of April 1896 at 11:45 o'clock PM. By the oaths of J. A. C. Ruffner and W. L. Stewart the subscribing witnesses thereto. Same day letters testamentary granted to Davis A. Palmer the Executor in said will named he having first been duly sworn according to law. James W. Stewart, Register

-----

According to the 1850 census, Johnston and his family were living in Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

-----

Indiana Progress (April 15, 1896)

Mr. Johnston Palmer, of Burrell township, died at midnight, Friday, of general debility, aged 78 years and 7 months. The deceased was born in Burrell township September 15, 1818. and has lived on the farm where he died since 1868. When a young man he lived for several years in West Wheatfield township and in 1840 married Jane Palmer, of that neighborhood. They lived happily together and ten children blessed their union. Ten years ago, Mrs. Palmer died. Three children died before the parents but the following survive them: C. W., of Walls Station; Dr. John W., of Detroit, Mich.; Davis A., Jesse J., and Mrs. W. H. Robinson, who reside at home; Mrs. Sarah J. Boyer, of Derry Station, and Mrs. Thomas Mabon, of West Wheatfield township.

Few men in that neighborhood were better known than the subject of this sketch. For 20 years he has held the office of constable in Burrell township, in addition to other offices of trust. He was a life-long Methodist and was much interested in church work. An industrious and active life helped Mr. Palmer to lay up a full share of this world's goods. He followed farming all his life.

The funeral services were concluded on Monday afternoon by Rev. Colb, of Blairsville, and interment followed in the Blairsville cemetery.

Jane Palmer was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Johnston Montgomery Palmer and Jane Palmer had the following children:

- 61. i. Sara Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer<sup>7, 54, 202-204</sup> was born on Oct 08, 1843 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died in 1923 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She married **Edmund Paige Boyle** He was born on Jul 14, 1841 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. Defensylvania. 1877. 18
- 62. ii. Charles Wesley Palmer<sup>7, 54</sup> was born on Dec 30, 1844 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married **Elizabeth E. Cunningham** on Sep 12, 1868 in Walnutdale, Pennsylvania. She was born about 1848 in Pennsylvania.<sup>26</sup>

Notes for Charles Wesley Palmer:

According to the 1870 census, Charles and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1880 census, Charles and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- iii. Cyrus G. Palmer<sup>7</sup> was born on Oct 01, 1846 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Feb 07, 1877 in West Middletown, Washington County, Pennsylvania.<sup>206</sup>
- iv. Clara N. Palmer<sup>7</sup> was born on Jun 16, 1848 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died before 1895.<sup>8</sup>
- 63. v. John William Palmer<sup>4</sup> was born on Jun 18, 1849 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>7</sup> He married **? ?**

Notes for John William Palmer:

According to the 1900 census, John and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1900 census, John and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. His sister Anna was living with him.

- vi. Lyman D. Palmer<sup>7</sup> was born on Aug 26, 1851 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- vii. Eveline Palmer<sup>7</sup> was born on Oct 16, 1853 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died before 1873 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>8</sup>

Notes for Eveline Palmer:

Eveline died as an infant.

- viii. Martha E. Palmer<sup>7</sup> was born on Nov 14, 1855 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died before 1860 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>8</sup>
- 64. ix. Susanna Elizabeth Palmer<sup>7,54</sup> was born on Mar 11, 1857 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died after 1920.<sup>8</sup> She married **Thomas Mabon** about 1879.<sup>207</sup> He was born about 1855 in Pennsylvania.<sup>207</sup>

Notes for Susanna Elizabeth Palmer:

Susanna lived in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. In 1896, Susanna and Thomas were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

65. x. Davis Alexander Palmer<sup>7, 54, 208-211</sup> was born on Mar 15, 1859 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died before 1943. He married **Margaret Jane Weir**, daughter of Daniel C. Weir and Clara J. Dodson, in 1884 in Homer City, Indiana County,

Pennsylvania.<sup>211</sup> She was born on Nov 14, 1862 in Blacklick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>212</sup> She died on Jul 25, 1943 in Palmertown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>212</sup>

Notes for Davis Alexander Palmer:

Davis A. Palmer grew to manhood on the home farm in Burrell Township, and had the educational privileges afforded by the local public schools. He continued to work with his father on the homestead place until he reached the age of thirty-two, at which time he acquired an interest in the lumber business, forming a partnership with S. A. Kunkle, under the firm name of Palmer & Kunkle. They were engaged in the manufacture of lumber and railroad ties, and much of their product was disposed of directly to the railway companies. In 1904 Mr. Palmer established himself as a merchant in the town of Blacklick, in Burrell Township, erecting the frame building in which he has carried on his furniture and undertaking business, which has attained large proportions. Mr. Palmer has taken his son Lyman D. Palmer into partnership with him, under the name of D. A. Palmer & Son, and through their enterprise and progressive methods they have become widely known over a large territory. They have acquired an extensive trade as a result of their personal integrity no less than their thoroughly satisfactory dealings with their customers showing their appreciation to their patrons, by making their business relations pleasant and mutually agreeable.

Mr. Palmer has interested himself in local affairs, particularly the problem of public education, and he ahs filled the office of school director of Burrell Township, for three terms, doing effective work in that capacity. He has been a notary public for the last thirteen years. He is broad-minded and has advanced views on most questions. In politics he is a sincere Socialist, one of hte formost men of that party in this portion of the State, and fearless in upholding the principles of socialism as taught by the founders of the party.

Information from History of Indiana County, Pennsylvania p. 1016-1017.

- xi. Mary Adeline Palmer<sup>7, 54</sup> was born on Mar 28, 1861 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married **W. H. Robinson**
- xii. Anna Margaret Palmer<sup>7</sup> was born on Dec 18, 1862 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 66. xiii. Jessie Joseph Palmer<sup>7, 52, 54, 213-216</sup> was born on Dec 18, 1862 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>5</sup> He died on Feb 27, 1929 in Brownsville, Cameron County, Texas.<sup>215</sup> He married **Margaret Ellen Dayton**, daughter of Henry Dayton and Rebecca Pantell Mitchell, on Oct 27, 1887 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>52</sup> She was born on Aug 03, 1869 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>214</sup> She died on Sep 01, 1938 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>214</sup>

Notes for Jessie Joseph Palmer:

In 1900, Jessie and his family were living in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

In 1910, Jessie and his family were living in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

In 1920, Jessie and his family were living in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

31. **Thomas B.**<sup>4</sup> **Palmer** (David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7, 64-74</sup> was born on Mar 03, 1819 in Pennsylvania.<sup>8</sup> He died on Jun 07, 1904 in Iowa.<sup>8</sup> He married (1) **Elizabeth Mason** in 1845. She was born on Feb 22, 1825 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>75</sup> She died on Aug 18, 1876 in Iowa.<sup>75</sup> He married (2) **Nancy Miller** on Sep 09, 1877 in Pleasant Township, Wapello County, Iowa.<sup>68</sup> She was born in May 1838 in Ohio.<sup>65</sup> She died on Jul 02, 1902 in Chariton, Lucas County, Iowa.<sup>76</sup>

Thomas B. Palmer was buried in LaGrange Cemetery, Russell, Lucas County, Iowa.

Notes for Thomas B. Palmer:

Thomas lived for a while in Missouri.

Elizabeth Mason was buried in Bladensburg Cemetery, Bladensburg, Wapello County, Iowa.

Thomas B. Palmer and Elizabeth Mason had the following children:

- i. David<sup>5</sup> Palmer<sup>66</sup> was born in 1843 in Pennsylvania.<sup>66</sup>
- ii. Jane Palmer<sup>66, 244</sup> was born in 1845 in Missouri.<sup>244</sup> She died in Mar 1880 in Pleasant Township, Wapello County, Iowa.<sup>244</sup>

Notes for Jane Palmer: Jane was never married.

- iii. Susan Palmer<sup>66</sup> was born in 1847 in Missouri.<sup>66</sup> She died in 1867.
- iv. Watson Taylor Palmer<sup>66, 245</sup> was born in 1850 in Missouri.<sup>66</sup>
- 82. v. Margaret Ann Palmer<sup>66, 246-267</sup> was born on Sep 29, 1852 in Schuyler County, Missouri.<sup>246</sup> She died on Aug 09, 1915 in Monroe County, Iowa.<sup>246</sup> She married **Henry Hull** in 1873.<sup>247</sup> He was born in Jul 1849 in Van Buren County, Iowa.<sup>247</sup> He died on Aug 31, 1914 in Monroe County, Iowa.<sup>246</sup>

Margaret Ann Palmer was buried in LaGrange Cemetery, Russell, Lucas County, Iowa.

83. vi. Andrew Jackson Palmer<sup>66, 72, 268-278</sup> was born on Sep 14, 1853 in Schuyler County, Missouri, United States of America.<sup>72, 269</sup> He died on Oct 02, 1936 in Chariton, Lucas County, Iowa.<sup>72, 269</sup> He married **Mary Isabella Berry**, daughter of John R Berry and Emma Faulk, in 1877.<sup>268</sup> She was born on Sep 08, 1855 in Iowa.<sup>269-270</sup> She died on Dec 24, 1931 in Ottumwa, Wapello County, Iowa.<sup>269-270</sup>

**Andrew Jackson Palmer** was buried in Bladensburg Cemetery, Bladensburg, Wapello County, Iowa.

vii. Harriett Palmer<sup>66, 279-280</sup> was born in 1856 in Schuyler County, Missouri. <sup>66, 279</sup> She died in 1926 in Monroe County, Iowa. <sup>279</sup> She married **Erastus H. Smith** on Aug 22, 1876 in Pleasant Township, Wapello County, Iowa. <sup>280</sup>

Harriett Palmer was buried in Russell Cemetery, Russell, Lucas County, Iowa.

- viii. Mary Palmer<sup>66</sup> was born in 1859 in Missouri.<sup>66</sup>
- 84. ix. Thomas Jasper Palmer<sup>67, 73-74, 245, 281-284</sup> was born in Mar 1862 in Missouri.<sup>281</sup> He died on May 08, 1946 in Grandview, Yakima County, Washington.<sup>73-74</sup> He married **Minnie Elizabeth Poor** She was born on Sep 08, 1870 in Iowa.<sup>285</sup> She died on Sep 16, 1965 in Yakima, Yakima County, Washington.<sup>285</sup>
- 85. x. Sarah E. Palmer<sup>67, 245</sup> was born on May 02, 1866 in Ottumwa, Wapello County, Iowa.<sup>245</sup> She died on Oct 31, 1934 in Cairo, Hall County, Nebraska.<sup>245</sup> She married **Archibald McNair** 
  - xi. Ida Ellen Palmer<sup>64, 67, 69</sup> was born on Nov 22, 1868 in Iowa.<sup>69</sup> She died on Dec 26, 1923 in Eldon, Wapello County, Iowa.<sup>69</sup> She married (1) **Pierce A. B. Whitmore** on Dec 25, 1883 in Wapello County, Iowa.<sup>64</sup> He was born in Iowa.<sup>64</sup> She married (2) **Art Henderson** He died in USA.<sup>69</sup>

Ida Ellen Palmer was buried in Eldon Cemetery, Eldon, Wapello County, Iowa.

Nancy Miller was buried in LaGrange Cemetery, Russell, Lucas County, Iowa.

Notes for Nancy Miller: THE CHARITON HERALD

Chariton, Iowa

Thursday, July 3, 1902

Mrs. Palmer died at her home Wednesday morning and was buried Thursday in the LaGrange Cemetery.

Thomas B. Palmer and Nancy Miller had the following children:

- xii. Mattie F.<sup>5</sup> Palmer<sup>67</sup> was born in Feb 1880 in Iowa.<sup>67</sup>
- xiii. Joseph Clifford Palmer<sup>65, 71, 245</sup> was born on Sep 02, 1881 in Pleasant Township, Wapello County, Iowa.<sup>70-71</sup> He died on Oct 25, 1960 in Ottumwa, Wapello County, Iowa.<sup>71</sup>

Joseph Clifford Palmer was buried on Oct 28, 1960 in Memorial Lawn ,Ottumwa, Wapello

County, Iowa.

32. **David Jenkins**<sup>4</sup> **Palmer Jr.** (David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7, 77-82</sup> was born on Sep 25, 1821 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>14, 77</sup> He died on Jan 04, 1892 in Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>14, 77</sup> He married **Jane Hadden**, daughter of James Hadden and Rebecca McCall, about 1844. She was born on Jan 18, 1827 in Pennsylvania.<sup>14, 82-83</sup> She died on Aug 13, 1901.

**David Jenkins Palmer Jr.** was buried on Jan 07, 1892 in Barr Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for David Jenkins Palmer Jr.: Will #5122, Indiana County, Courthouse, WB 7, p 120 David J. Palmer

I, David J. Palmer of the township of West Wheatfield, County of Indiana and State of Pennsylvania, farmer, do make and publish this my last will and testament and first I direct that my body be decently interred and that my funeral be conducted in a manner corresponding with my estate and situation in Life. And as to such worldy estate as it hath pleased God to entrust to me. I dispose of the same as follows: First, I direct that all my debts and funeral expenses be paid as soon after my decease as possible out of the first moneys that shall come into the hands of my executors, from any moneys that may be realized from all of my portion of my real or personal estate. I first direct that the dwelling home with all its' contents shall remain the absolute property of my beloved wife Jane Palmer, and shall be under her control and disposition as long as she shall remain my widow, also one bay mare to remain on the farm for her own use. I further direct that my daughter Ella C. Palmer shall have a cow which remain on the farm which I now live, also a bed and bedding and a comfortable living so long as she shall remain single. I further direct that my daughter Mary Jane Haight shall have one cow and to my son Harvey L. Palmer I give one bay horse, grain drill, one half share in the thrashing machine, one cow, two thirds share of grain in ground for services rendered. I also give to my son Jeremiah W. Palmer the sum of Twenty Dollars and to my son Alvin R. Palmer the sum of Twenty Dollars and to the heirs of Nancy Lute I give the sum of One Hundred and fifty dollars and to my daughter Margaret R. Campbell, I give the sum of One Hundred and fifty dollars, and to my daughter Mary Jane Haight I give the sum of One Hundred Dollars, and to my son James A. Palmer I give the sum of One hundred and fifty dollars and to my son David T. Palmer I give the sum of one hundred and fifty dollars, and to my Daughter Ella C. Palmer I give the sum of One Hundred and fifty dollars, and to my son Harvey L. Palmer I give and beueath my farm with all its appurtenaces on which I now reside if he choose to comply with the following conditions of this will that is that he shall pay to the last six heirs mentioned the sum of One Hundred and Fifty Dollars yearly until paid without interest and then the year following the full payment of their sums, then the full payment of forty dollars to be paid to Jeremiah W. and Alvin R. Palmer without interest. I further direct that a suitable head and foot stone shall mark the place of my burial and also the place of the burial of my wife Jane Palmer to be paid for by my son Harvey L. Palmer and further I appoint James A. and David T. Palmer as my lawful Executors to be paid a reasonable portion out of my estate for their services. In witness whereof I declare this to be my last will and testament written on one sheet of paper, this the Third day of December One Thousand Eight Hundred and Ninety One. David J. Palmer

Witnesses: James Campbell, W. R. Dickie, G. W. Cribbs

Indiana Co., SS

Be it remembered that on this 15th day of January AD 1892, before James McGregor register of the Probate of Wills in and for said County was duly proved and approved the foregoing instrument of David J. Palmer last of West Wheatfield Twp., dec'd, who died on the first day of January 1892 at 1:25 P.M. by the oaths of W. R. Dickie and G. W. Cribbs subscribing witnesses to said will. Same day Letters of Testamentary granted to James A. Palmer and David t. Palmer Executors in said will name they having first seen duly sworn to law. James McGregor, Register

According to the 1850 census, David and his family were living in White Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1860 census, David and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1870 census, David and his family lived in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1880 census, David and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Indiana County Gazette (January 13, 1892)

DAVID J. PALMER died at his residence at Heshbon on January 4, of diseases contracted in the army. He was a member of Company G, 206th regiment, and was a brave and gallant soldier. Since the war he had engaged in farming and was well and favorably known throughout the county. He leaves and aged wife and eight children: Mrs. Mary J. Hite of Webster avenue, Pittsburgh, James A., Harvey L., Jerry W., Alvin R., and Ella C. Palmer of Heshbon and David T. Palmer of Blacklick. His remains were interred in Barr's graveyard on January 6. He was aged 70 years, 3 months and 10 days.

Jane Hadden was buried in Barr Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Jane Hadden:

According to the 1900 census, Jane was living with her son Henry in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. In the census, it states that she had 10 children with 8 of them living in 1900.

David Jenkins Palmer Jr. and Jane Hadden had the following children:

86. i. Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer<sup>23, 76, 286-294</sup> was born on Jan 20, 1844 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>14</sup> She died on Jul 26, 1886. <sup>14</sup> She married **David Bradley Lute**, son of Andrew Lute and Mary Magdeline Brendlinger, before 1862. <sup>295</sup> He was born on May 09, 1830 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>296</sup> He died on Jun 11, 1914 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>296-302</sup>

**Nancy Jane Palmer** was buried in Barr Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Martha Palmer<sup>4</sup> She died before 1892.
- iii. Matthias Palmer<sup>23</sup> was born about 1848 in Pennsylvania.<sup>23</sup> He died before 1892.
- 87. iv. Margaret Rebecca Palmer<sup>4, 33, 82, 303</sup> was born on Apr 27, 1849 in Heshbon, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>82, 91</sup> She died on May 14, 1931 in Youngwood, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>82, 92</sup> She married **Porter Mabon Campbell**, son of David B. Campbell Sr. and Margaret Mahan, about 1865.<sup>91</sup> He was born in Mar 1839 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>91</sup> He died on Feb 07, 1908.<sup>92</sup>

**Margaret Rebecca Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Margaret Rebecca Palmer:

According to the 1910 census, Margaret and her family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 88. v. Mary Jane Palmer<sup>23, 79, 304</sup> was born in 1851 in Pennsylvania.<sup>26, 79</sup> She died on Mar 03, 1931 in South Fayette Township, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>79</sup> She married **John Hite**
- 89. vi. James Alexander Palmer<sup>305</sup> was born on Nov 05, 1852 in White Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>212</sup> He died on Jul 20, 1943 in Heshbon, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>212</sup> He married **Permilia E. Campbell** on Mar 26, 1874. She was born on Aug 15, 1852 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Jan 28, 1891.

**James Alexander Palmer** was buried in Armagh Cemetery, Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for James Alexander Palmer:

James and Millie had 9 children, 1 died young.

According to the 1880 census, James and his family were living in Brushvalley Township,

Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1900 census, James and his family were living in Brushvalley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1910 census, James and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1920 census, James was living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. His daughter Bessie and her family were living with him. Indiana Evening Gazette (July 21, 1943)

JAMES ALEXANDER PALMER, born November 5, 1852, in White township, a son of David and Jane (Hadden) Palmer, died at 4:00 p.m. Tuesday in his home in Heshbon, after a week's illness of pnuemonia.

His wife, Mrs, Pamelia (Campbell) Palmer is deceased and surviving are three daughters: Mrs. Harry H. Bennett, Indiana: Mrs Harry Deemer of Heshbon and Mrs. Ernest Hepner of Seward: a sister Mrs. Ella Reynolds of Brushvalley township and a brother, A. R. Palmer of Heshbon. Mr. Palmer was a lifelong member of the United Presbyterian Church of Heshbon, serving as a ruling elder for many years.

Funeral services have been arranged for 2:00 p.m. Friday in the family home, with interment in Armagh cemetery. The Rev. Mr. Clawson of the Robinson United Presbyterian Church will officiate.

90. vii. David Thompson Palmer<sup>4, 23, 81, 306-307</sup> was born on Apr 15, 1855 in Pennsylvania. <sup>81, 92</sup> He died on Jul 31, 1922 in Blacklick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>81, 92, 308</sup> He married **Mary Freck** She was born on Jul 10, 1855 in Pennsylvania. <sup>309</sup> She died on Mar 06, 1925 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>309</sup>

**David Thompson Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

viii. Caroline Ella Palmer<sup>14</sup> was born on Oct 21, 1857. She died on Nov 10, 1865.

**Caroline Ella Palmer** was buried in Barr Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

ix. John Simpson Palmer<sup>4</sup> was born on Apr 04, 1860. <sup>14</sup> He died on Jan 25, 1862. <sup>14</sup>

**John Simpson Palmer** was buried in Barr Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

91. x. Jeremiah Wakefield Palmer<sup>4, 33, 304, 310-311</sup> was born on Jan 27, 1863 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>304</sup> He died on Jul 14, 1917 in Los Angeles, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>304</sup> He married **Lillian Frampton**, daughter of Lachoneus F. Frampton and Maria Teodora Garcia, in 1901 in Raton, Colfax County, New Mexico.<sup>310</sup> She was born in Aug 1883 in New Mexico.<sup>312</sup>

**Jeremiah Wakefield Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

92. xi. Henry Levi Palmer<sup>7, 313</sup> was born on Nov 14, 1866 in Pennsylvania.<sup>314</sup> He died on Sep 19, 1923 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>314</sup> He married **Samantha Jane Dias**, daughter of James C. Dias and Sophia Poe Shannon, on Apr 27, 1899 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>315</sup> She was born on Mar 02, 1882 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>92, 316</sup> She died on May 23, 1917 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>92, 316</sup>

**Henry Levi Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Henry Levi Palmer:

According to the 1900 census, Henry and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1910 census, Harvey and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1920 census, Harvey and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 93. xii. Ella Caroline Palmer<sup>4, 33, 80</sup> was born in Nov 1869 in Pennsylvania.<sup>91</sup> She died after 1940. She married **William C. Reynolds**, son of William Reynolds and Abigail ?, on Jul 19, 1898 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>80, 91</sup> He was born in May 1847 in Pennsylvania.<sup>91</sup>
  - xiii. Alvin Riley Palmer<sup>4, 33, 78</sup> was born on May 06, 1872 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>7, 78</sup> He died on Jun 06, 1959 in White Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>78</sup>

# Notes for Alvin Riley Palmer:

Alvin R. Palmer obtained his education in the public schools of West Wheatfield Township, and until he was twenty year of age assisted his father in the work of the home farm. At that time he went to Pittsburgh and became shipping clerk in a wholesale furniture hosue, subsequently accepting a positionn as car inspector for the Pennsylvania Railroad company, on the Fort Wayne branch at Pittsburgh. After four years he returned to West Wheatfield and took up carpenter work and for years was engaged as a builder, but in 1911 turned his attention to mercantile pursuits establishing himself in business at Heshbon. the same year he was appointed postmaster, after taking the civil service Examination. For a number of years he was a member of the National Guard, and in 1898 during the Spanish-American War, he enlisted in Company D, 5th Regiment, Pennsylvania Volunteers not being able to qualify, however, on account of defective eyesight. History of Indiana County, Pennsylvania by J. A. Caldwell, p 1581.

According to the 1900 census, Alvin was living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1910 census, Alvin wasliving with his sister, Ella, in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Alvin was never married.

33. **Alexander**<sup>4</sup> **Palmer** (David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7</sup> was born on May 13, 1823 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>8</sup> He died on May 01, 1868 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>8</sup> He married **Susannah Palmer** She was born on Nov 25, 1826 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Dec 14, 1901.

Notes for Alexander Palmer:

According to the 1860 census, Alexander and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Susannah Palmer:

According to the 1870 census, Susannah and her family were living in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Alexander Palmer and Susannah Palmer had the following children:

- i. Sebrina Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer<sup>4, 23</sup> was born about 1845 in Pennsylvania. 10
- ii. Mary C. Palmer<sup>10</sup> was born in 1847 in Pennsylvania.<sup>10</sup>
- 70. iii. Margaret Elizabeth Palmer<sup>23, 219-222</sup> was born on Nov 28, 1849 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Mar 14, 1925 in Conemaugh, East Taylor Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>220</sup> She married (1) **John C. Clawson**, son of George Washington Clawson and Lavina Jane Cribbs, in Oct 1869.<sup>110</sup> He was born on Oct 05, 1847 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>14</sup> He died on Mar 28, 1873.<sup>14</sup> She married (2) **Abraham Knavel**, son of George Knavel and Hannah Stutzman, on Mar 20, 1873 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>220</sup> He was born on Apr 11, 1846 in Benshoff Hill, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>220, 222</sup> He died on Jul 28, 1933 in Conemaugh, East Taylor Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>220</sup>

**Margaret Elizabeth Palmer** was buried in Hendricks Cemetery, East Taylor Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Margaret Elizabeth Palmer:

In 1880, Margaret and Abraham were living in Taylor Township, Cambria County,

Pennsylvania.

- iv. Joseph J. Palmer<sup>23</sup> was born in 1852 in Pennsylvania.<sup>23</sup>
- v. Nancy Emma Palmer<sup>23, 47</sup> was born in 1854 in Pennsylvania.<sup>23</sup>
- vi. Amanda A. Palmer<sup>23</sup> was born in 1857 in Pennsylvania.<sup>23</sup>
- vii. Pheobe Palmer<sup>47</sup> was born in 1859 in Pennsylvania.<sup>23</sup>
- viii. Malvina Susan Palmer<sup>4</sup> was born in 1862 in Pennsylvania.<sup>47</sup>
- ix. George Lincoln Palmer<sup>4, 47</sup> was born in 1864 in Pennsylvania.<sup>47</sup>
- 34. **Levi D.**<sup>4</sup> **Palmer** (David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7, 84</sup> was born about 1825.<sup>8</sup> He died on May 29, 1865 in Petersburg, Virginia.<sup>84</sup> He married **Sarah Ann McCardle** 
  - Levi D. Palmer was buried in Prospect Hill Cemetery, York, York County, Pennsylvania.

Levi D. Palmer and Sarah Ann McCardle had the following children:

- i. Lizzie<sup>5</sup> Palmer<sup>4</sup>
- ii. Mary Palmer4
- iii. Sarah Jane Palmer⁴ was born in 1853.
- iv. Susan Palmer4 was born in 1855.
- 94. v. James Edward Palmer<sup>4, 317-318</sup> was born on Jan 08, 1861.<sup>317, 319</sup> He died in 1916. He married **Anna Myrtle Shultz** She was born in Hillside, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>317</sup>

Notes for James Edward Palmer: James attended the Dayton School for orphans.

vi. Levi F. Palmer<sup>4</sup> was born on Jan 21, 1863.<sup>319</sup>

Notes for Levi F. Palmer: Levi attended the Dayton School for orphans.

35. **Susannah**<sup>4</sup> **Palmer** (David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7, 15, 85-89</sup> was born on Jan 22, 1829 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>15</sup> She died on Jan 19, 1909 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>15</sup> She married **Christopher Campbell** He was born in Jan 1818 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>5, 90</sup> He died on May 07, 1899 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>90</sup>

**Susannah Palmer** was buried in Campbell Family Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Susannah Palmer:

According to the 1900 census, Susanna was living with her daughter Olive in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Christopher Campbell** was buried in Campbell Family Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Christopher Campbell:

According to the 1850 census, Christopher and his family were living in Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1880 census, Christopher and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Christopher Campbell and Susannah Palmer had the following children:

- i. Mathias<sup>5</sup> Campbell<sup>4, 85</sup> was born in 1847 in Pennsylvania. 10, 85
- ii. Margaret E. Campbell<sup>10, 85</sup> was born in 1848 in Pennsylvania. 10, 85 She died after 1900.
- iii. Jane Campbell<sup>5, 85</sup> was born in 1851 in Pennsylvania.<sup>85</sup>
- 95. iv. Agnes Mary Campbell<sup>85, 87, 92, 129</sup> was born on Jul 16, 1853 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>87</sup> She died on Mar 25, 1922 in Center Township, Indiana

County, Pennsylvania.<sup>87</sup> She married **Addison L. Palmer**, son of Henry Palmer and Sarah Ann Oakes, about 1870.<sup>91, 129</sup> He was born on May 30, 1849 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>25</sup> He died on Aug 19, 1917 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>25, 92</sup>

**Agnes Mary Campbell** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Agnes Mary Campbell:

According to the 1920 census, Agnes was living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- v. Malinda Campbell<sup>4, 85</sup> was born in 1857 in Pennsylvania.<sup>85</sup>
- vi. James Mack Campbell<sup>4, 85</sup> was born in 1860.<sup>85</sup>
- 96. vii. Clement Laird Campbell<sup>33, 88-89, 320</sup> was born on Apr 05, 1863 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 88-89 He died on Nov 08, 1950 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 88-89 He married **Carrie Etta Alcorn**, daughter of Isaac R. Alcorn and Elizabeth Campbell, on Aug 16, 1888 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. 321 She was born on Jul 02, 1870 in Heshbon, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 322-323

**Clement Laird Campbell** was buried in Armagh Cemetery, Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Clement Laird Campbell:

According to the 1900 census, Clement and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

97. viii. Olive May Campbell<sup>33, 85-86</sup> was born on Oct 26, 1869 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>86</sup> She died on Feb 20, 1917 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>86</sup> She married **Lawrence Johnston** about 1891. <sup>91</sup> He was born about 1862 in Pennsylvania. <sup>207</sup>

Notes for Olive May Campbell:

According to the 1900 census, Olive and her family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- ix. David Campbell<sup>5</sup>
- 36. **Mary**<sup>4</sup> **Palmer** (David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7, 18</sup> was born on Sep 04, 1830 in Pennsylvania. <sup>18</sup> She died on Jun 23, 1912 in Pennsylvania. <sup>18</sup> She married **Rufus Shoup** about 1850. <sup>91</sup> He was born on Jan 15, 1829 in Pennsylvania. <sup>92</sup> He died on Jul 04, 1911. <sup>92</sup>

**Mary Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Mary Palmer:

According to the 1900 census, Mary had 12 children and 5 were still living.

According to the 1910 census, Mary had 11 children and 5 were still living.

**Rufus Shoup** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Rufus Shoup:

According to the 1860 census, Rufus and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1880 census, Rufus and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1910 census, Rufus and Mary were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Rufus Shoup and Mary Palmer had the following children:

i. David A.<sup>5</sup> Shoupe<sup>10</sup> was born about 1849 in Pennsylvania.<sup>10</sup>

- ii. John B. Shoupe<sup>23</sup> was born about 1856 in Pennsylvania.<sup>23</sup>
- iii. Agnes Jane Shoup<sup>23</sup> was born in 1859 in Pennsylvania.<sup>23</sup>
- iv. Marietta Shoup<sup>4</sup> was born in 1861.
- v. Phereby Shoup<sup>4</sup> was born in 1864.
- 98. vi. Annie Elizabeth Shoup<sup>4, 33, 324</sup> was born in May 1867 in Pennsylvania.<sup>91</sup> She died on Mar 26, 1939.<sup>325</sup> She married **David Porter Palmer**, son of William M. Palmer and Jane Elizabeth Campbell, on Dec 28, 1882 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Nov 26, 1860 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>92</sup> He died on Jun 25, 1917.<sup>92</sup>
- 99. vii. George Rufus Shoup<sup>91, 326-327</sup> was born on Jul 09, 1868 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>92</sup> He died on Jul 16, 1941.<sup>92</sup> He married **Malinda E. Palmer**, daughter of William M. Palmer and Jane Elizabeth Campbell, about 1888.<sup>91</sup> She was born on Jul 19, 1867 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>92</sup> She died on Nov 25, 1941.<sup>92</sup>

**George Rufus Shoup** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for George Rufus Shoup:

According to the 1900 census, George and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1910 census, George and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1920 census, George and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- viii. Amy M. Shoup<sup>33</sup> was born in 1873 in Pennsylvania.<sup>33</sup>
- ix. James B. Shoup<sup>33</sup> was born in 1870 in Pennsylvania.<sup>92</sup> He died in 1894.<sup>92</sup>

**James B. Shoup** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- x. ? Shoupe<sup>91</sup>
- xi. ? Shoupe91
- xii. ? Shoupe<sup>91</sup>
- 37. **William M.**<sup>4</sup> **Palmer** (David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7, 17</sup> was born on Mar 20, 1832 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>17</sup> He died on Apr 18, 1919 in Heshbon, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>17</sup> He married (1) **Jane Elizabeth Campbell**, daughter of David B. Campbell Sr. and Margaret Mahan, on Mar 01, 1860 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>5</sup> She was born on Sep 15, 1832 in Pennsylvania.<sup>93</sup> She died on Mar 26, 1887 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>93</sup> He married (2) **Elizabeth Jane Tomb** on May 05, 1853.<sup>5</sup> She was born on May 24, 1831. She died on Apr 04, 1858.<sup>94</sup>

**William M. Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for William M. Palmer:

According to the 1870 census, William and his family lived in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1880 census, William and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1900 census, William was livingwith his son George and his family in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1910 census, William was livingwith his son George and his family in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Jane Elizabeth Campbell** was buried in Campbell Family Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

William M. Palmer and Jane Elizabeth Campbell had the following children:

100. i. David Porter<sup>5</sup> Palmer<sup>4, 33, 324-325</sup> was born on Nov 26, 1860 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>92</sup> He died on Jun 25, 1917.<sup>92</sup> He married **Annie Elizabeth Shoup**, daughter of Rufus Shoup and Mary Palmer, on Dec 28, 1882 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She was born in May 1867 in Pennsylvania.<sup>91</sup> She died on Mar 26, 1939.<sup>325</sup>

**David Porter Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for David Porter Palmer:

According to the 1900 census, Porter and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1910 census, David and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Samuel M. Palmer⁴ was born in 1863.
- 101. iii. George Washington Palmer<sup>4, 33</sup> was born on Nov 15, 1863 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>5</sup> He died in 1934.<sup>92</sup> He married **Martha Amanda Campbell**, daughter of James McClure Campbell and Katherine Mack, on Mar 23, 1887 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She was born in Oct 1866 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>91</sup> She died in 1944.<sup>92</sup>

**George Washington Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for George Washington Palmer:

According to the 1900 census, George and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1910 census, George and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1920 census, George and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

102. iv. Malinda E. Palmer<sup>33, 76, 91, 327</sup> was born on Jul 19, 1867 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>92</sup> She died on Nov 25, 1941.<sup>92</sup> She married **George Rufus Shoup**, son of Rufus Shoup and Mary Palmer, about 1888.<sup>91</sup> He was born on Jul 09, 1868 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>92</sup> He died on Jul 16, 1941.<sup>92</sup>

**Malinda E. Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Malinda E. Palmer:

According to the 1900 census, Linnie had 7 children and 5 had died by 1900.

- v. Brinton Palmer<sup>5</sup> was born on Jun 10, 1869.
- vi. Martha Palmer<sup>26</sup> was born about Jul 1869 in Pennsylvania.<sup>26</sup>
- vii. Robert Palmer<sup>5</sup> was born on Aug 29, 1871.
- viii. Margaret Palmer⁵ was born on Jan 05, 1875.

**Elizabeth Jane Tomb** was buried in Bethel United Presbyterian Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

William M. Palmer and Elizabeth Jane Tomb had the following children:

ix. May<sup>5</sup> Palmer<sup>5</sup>

Notes for May Palmer:

May died in infancy.

103. x. Frances Jane Palmer<sup>5, 328-329</sup> was born on Nov 20, 1854 in Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>329</sup> She died on Jan 10, 1913 in Holton, Jackson County, Kansas.<sup>329</sup> She

married **Henry S. Hancuff** He was born on Jun 10, 1850 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>329</sup> He died on Jan 25, 1935 in Holton, Jackson County, Kansas.<sup>329</sup>

Frances Jane Palmer was buried in Holton Cemetery, Holton, Jackson County, Kansas.

38. **Nancy Jane**<sup>4</sup> **Palmer** (David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7, 95-96</sup> was born on Jul 20, 1836 in Pennsylvania.<sup>93, 95</sup> She died on Jul 27, 1863 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>93</sup> She married **David D. Campbell** He was born on Dec 01, 1833 in Heshbon, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>97</sup> He died on Feb 18, 1911 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>92, 97</sup>

Nancy Jane Palmer was buried in Campbell Family Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**David D. Campbell** was buried in Campbell Family Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for David D. Campbell:

David lived in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1860 census, David and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1870 census, David and his family lived in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1880 census, David and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1900 census, David and his family lived in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

David's remains were moved to Mt. Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

David D. Campbell and Nancy Jane Palmer had the following children:

i. Mary A.<sup>5</sup> Campbell<sup>23</sup> was born in 1855.<sup>93</sup> She died in 1856.<sup>93</sup>

**Mary A. Campbell** was buried in Campbell Family Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

104. ii. Jane A. Campbell<sup>5, 26</sup> was born about 1860 in Heshbon, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>26, 330</sup> She died on Mar 23, 1935 in Eveleth, St. Louis County, Minnesota.<sup>330</sup> She married **James Brown** He died about 1900.<sup>330</sup>

Notes for Jane A. Campbell:

Indiana Evening Gazette (March 25, 1935)

MRS. JENNIE (CAMPBELL) BROWN aged 75, died Saturday morning, March 23, at her home in Eveleth, Minnesota, after a brief illness. She was a native of Indiana county, a daughter of David and Nancy (Palmer) Campbell and a sister of the following: Mrs. W. Bruce Wagner, of Indiana; Mrs. H. B. Donaldson, Blacklick; R. V. Campbell, Blairsville, and J. E. Campbell, Pueblo, Colorado. She was born at Heshbon and lived there until her marriage to James Brown. After her marriage she moved to Wisconsin and resided until Mr. Brown's death 35 years ago. She then moved to Eveleth, Minnesota.

She leaves these sons: Fred of St. Paul, Minnesota; Cleon, ov Eveleth, Minn., and John at home and a daughter, Gertrude, of Wisconsin.

105. iii. Robert V. Campbell<sup>4, 26, 33, 95-96, 330-333</sup> was born on Jun 07, 1863 in Heshbon, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>95</sup> He died on Nov 24, 1935 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>95</sup> He married **Sarah Catherine Baughman**, daughter of Joseph Smith Baughman and Elizabeth Mangus, on Mar 23, 1886 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>96</sup> She was born on Sep 22, 1864 in Schellsburg, Bedford County, Pennsylvania. <sup>332</sup> She died on Nov

30, 1940 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.332

39. **Samuel M.**<sup>4</sup> **Palmer** (David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7, 98-101</sup> was born on Mar 23, 1839 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>102</sup> He died on Aug 19, 1917 in Josephine, Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>102</sup> He married (1) **Margaret Jane Campbell**, daughter of Robert M. Campbell and Margaret Mack, on Sep 16, 1860. She was born on Jul 31, 1844 in Pennsylvania. She died on Feb 12, 1872 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married (2) **Maria Louise Campbell**, daughter of James McClure Campbell and Katherine Mack, on Oct 18, 1872 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Mar 27, 1854 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>103</sup> She died on Nov 23, 1924 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>103</sup>

**Samuel M. Palmer** was buried on Aug 22, 1917 in Barr Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Samuel M. Palmer:

Will of S. M. Palmer:

I, S. M. Palmer of the Township of Burrell, County of Indiana and State of Pennsylvania being of sound and disposing mind and memory, do make, publish and declare this to be my last will and testament. First, I order and direct that all my just debts (if any) be paid out of my estate by my Executors hereinafter named, as soon after my death as shall by them be found convenient. Item. I give, devise and bequeath to my beloved wife, Maria L. Palmer all my household goods and kitchen furniture and live stock. And also three hundred dollars in money, to be paid to her by my executors hereinafter named, the same to have and hold absolutely for her use and benefit.

And I also direct that she be given possession of all the buildings on the farm on which we now live, free of rent with one acre of ground connected with the buildings, to have and live on as long as she remains my widow. If it should happen that this place should be sold and transferred during my lifetime, then some other house and lot of ground shall be provided for her on the same conditions and with similar advantages during her widowhood.

I give, devise and bequeath to my son, L. H. Palmer one note for \$150.00 to be given or sent to him without \_\_\_\_\_)

To my son C. D. Palmer one hundred and fifty dollars in money.

To my son A. M. Palmer one hundred and fifty dollars in money.

To my son A. E. Palmer one hundred and fifty dollars in money, execpting one note for \$45.00 which shall be deducted.

To my son M. M. Palmer two hundred dollars, to be credited to him on certain notes given to me for \$690.00.

To my Daughter Effie E. Kunkle (nee Palmer) one hundred and fifty dollars in money.

To each and all of my grand children that may be living at the time of my death, I give, devise, and bequeath, Twenty Five dollars a piece to be invested by my Executors hereinafter named in some safe bank at compound interest (if possible) and to be paid to each respectfully when they arrive at the age of twenty one.

To my Grandson Leroy Kunkle my gold watch in connection with the \$25.00 above named.

Item 2nd. Any real estate that may be unsold at the date of my death, except the aforesaid house and lot reserved for my widow, shall be sold as soon after my death as my Executors hereinafter named shall think advisable, and after all the bequests heretofore mentioned have been paid, or sufficient funds set apart to pay them, and also the costs of rsettling my estate be paid. Then after my property that I may be seized with real estate, personal, or mixed including the house and lot reserved for my widow, has been sold, and there be a residue and remainder, then I devise and direct that the remainder shall be divided share and share alike and paid to my five sons and one daughter heretofore named. And now to my heirs, I have made in this my last will in which I have made a fair and impartial division of my estate and wish and direct the same to be executed to the letter.

And I further direct that if any of the heirs herein mentionned shall contest or attempt to contest with intent to have this my last will set aside then he/she or they shall forfeit their right to any share in the same.

And I do hereby appoint A. M. and M. M. Palmer my sons, to be the executors of this my last will without bond, and without compensation, save only necessary expenses in settling the estate. In witness whereof, I S. M. Palmer the testator have to this my last will and testament, hereunto set my hand and seal, this sixth day of December in the year of our Lord one thousand nine hundred and six. S.M. Palmer

Signed sealed and published and declared by the above named S. M. Palmer, as and for his last will and testament in the presence of us who hereunto subscribed our names at his request as witnesses

thereto in the presence of the said testator and of each other. William Houston, J. J. Palmer Indiana Co. SS

Personally came M. M. Palmer who being duly sworn according to law says that S. M. Palmer late of said county died on the 19th day of August 1917 at 11 o'clock PM and further saith not. M. M. Palmer Sworn and subscribed this 23rd day of August AD 1917, J. Clair Longwill, Register

\_\_\_\_\_

According to the 1860 census, Samuel was living with his sister Mary and her family in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1870 census, Samuel and his family were living in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Indiana Evening Gazette (August 20, 1917)

Samuel M. Palmer.

Samuel M. Palmer, one of the most respected officials of Burrell township for many years, died at this home in Josephine, Sunday night at 11 o'clock. The funeral services will be conducted at this late home on Wednesday afternoon at 1 o'clock and interment will be made in the Barr cemetery.

Samuel M. Palmer was a son of David and Jane Bell Palmer and was born March 23, 1839. After working with his father until he reached manhood, he began farming for himself, buying a farm of 101 acres in West Wheatfield township. At last, when his father needed his care, he sold the place and returned to the home of his boyhood. There he remained following general agricultural pursuits until 1891, when he sold out and moved to Blacklick, engaging in the mercantile business. After two years in the that line, however, he had to give it up on account of his health, and he removed to what is how the town of Josephine, where he bought the little farm which he had made his home.

He served a number of years as supervisor and assessor of his native township. He was also a member of the election board. In 1897, he was elected justive of the peace of Burrell township and that office for five years during which time ther was not a single appeal from one of his decisions. He had always been a Democrat and a staunch supporter of the principles of his party; though he supported the Union during the Civil War. In August 1864, he enlisted in Company H, 211th Pennsylvania Volunteer Infantry, under Capt. V. B. Harding and Col. C. L. Dodds. He continued in active service until the close of the war and participated in the grand review in Washington. He was a member of Thomas Jenkins Post, G. A. R., of Blacklick. In religion he had been associated with The Presbyterian Church. In 1860 Mr. Palmer married Jane Campbell, daughter of Robert Campbell of Homer City. Mrs. Palmer died in 1872. To this marriage were born five children: Leslie H., of Alberta, Canada; Clement of Nevada Mountains, Cal.; Andrew M. of Johnstown; Erastus A. of Blairsville; and Mrs. W. J. Kunkle of Homer City. Mr. Palmer's second marriage was to Maria Campbell whom he leaves together with one son, Melvin M., a practicing physician in Bakerstown, Pa.

**Margaret Jane Campbell** was buried in Barr Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Samuel M. Palmer and Margaret Jane Campbell had the following children:

- i. Archie N.<sup>5</sup> Palmer<sup>4</sup> was born in 1861 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died before 1880.
- 106. ii. Leslie Hazlette Palmer<sup>7, 334-339</sup> was born on Jul 01, 1861 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>8</sup> He died on Apr 28, 1924 in Delburne, Red Deer, Alberta, Canada.<sup>339</sup> He married **Hulda J. Cochran** in May 1889 in Caldwell, Sumner County, Kansas.<sup>337</sup> She was born in Aug 1871 in Illinois.<sup>336, 338</sup>

Notes for Leslie Hazlette Palmer: Leslie lived in Alberta, Northwest Territory, Canada.

iii. Clement David Palmer<sup>340</sup> was born on Jul 23, 1863 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Sep 20, 1922 in Butte County Hospital, Butte County, California.<sup>341</sup>

**Clement David Palmer** was buried in Barr Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Clement David Palmer:

Clement lived in Nevada Mountains, California.

Indiana Evening Gazette (October 3, 1922)

COUNTY NATIVE DIES IN WEST

Clement David Palmer was Born in West Wheatfield Township.

Clement David Palmer, son of Samuel M. and Margaret Jane (Campbell) Palmer, deceased,

died September 30, in Butte County, Hospital, California, aged 59 years. Mr. Palmer was boen in West Wheatfield township, Indiana County. He leaves his step-mother, Mrs. Maria L. Palmer of Josephine and these brothers and sisters: Leslie H., of Alberta, Canada; A. M. of Johnstown; E. A. of Butler, Mrs. Effie Kunkle of Homer City and Dr. M. M., also of Homer City. He made his home for 15 or 20 years in California, mostly prospectin for gold. He was a great traveler being in every state and territory in the United States. Mr. Palmer was never married. He was buried in the Barr cemetery, near where he was born and raised. He had not been much since he was sixteen years of age, except for a short visti in 1915. He is the first one of six children to be called away. He was buried from the home of his brother, Dr. M. M. Palmer of Homer City. The services were held be Rev. R. J. Roberts of Homer City Presbyterian Church.

- 107. iv. Andrew Milton Palmer<sup>7, 101, 342</sup> was born on Apr 06, 1866 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>101</sup> He died on Nov 25, 1930 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. <sup>101</sup> He married **Angelina C. Donoughe** She was born on Sep 26, 1869 in Pennsylvania. <sup>342</sup> She died on Sep 16, 1937 in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>342</sup>
- 108. v. Erastus Albert Palmer<sup>7, 98, 343-352</sup> was born on Nov 28, 1868 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 98 He died on Jul 04, 1951 in New Brighton, Beaver County, Pennsylvania. 98 He married **Laura Pearl Palmer** She was born on Jul 31, 1877 in Butler County, Pennsylvania. 353 She died on Nov 16, 1952 in Rochester, Beaver County, Pennsylvania. 353

**Erastus Albert Palmer** was buried in Sylvania Hills Memorial Park, Rochester, Beaver County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Erastus Albert Palmer:

In 1913, Albert was living West Taylor Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Albert lived in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

109. vi. Effie Armina Palmer<sup>7, 99, 354</sup> was born on Apr 04, 1871 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 99 She died on Apr 17, 1931 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 45, 99 She married **William John Kunkle**, son of John Kunkle and Sarah Waugaman, on Aug 07, 1890 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Dec 04, 1864 in Harrison City, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. 45, 354 He died on Jun 15, 1948 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 45, 354

**Effie Armina Palmer** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Effie Armina Palmer: Written by Helen Louise "Kunkle" Kindle

Grandma was a lovely, caring person. I remember when we went to Homer City from Greensburg, by train, I always made a bee line for the cellar to see what kind of cakes, pies, cookies etc., were in the screened-in-cupboard. She made good yummies. After dinner we would all get around the "huge" diningroom table and play cards like "PIG".

According to the 1880 census, Effie was living with her grandparents, Robert and Margaret Campbell, in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Samuel M. Palmer and Maria Louise Campbell had the following child:

vii. Melvin Mack<sup>5</sup> Palmer<sup>7, 100, 355</sup> was born on Jun 02, 1873 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>100</sup> He died on Oct 10, 1952 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>100</sup> He married **Ruhama Garman** She was born on Jan 16, 1879 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania. <sup>355</sup> She died on Mar 25, 1941 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>355</sup>

# **Generation 5**

40. **Peter**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (John<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>20, 104</sup> was born on Dec 01, 1830 in Plumcreek Township, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He died on Mar 09, 1910 in Cokeville, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He married **Cristena Julia Baily** on Feb 14, 1856 in Adamsburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She was born on May 14, 1838 in Indiana County,

Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> She died on Apr 12, 1913 in Conemaugh Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup>

Peter Palmer was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Peter Palmer:

Civil War Veteran with several units including Pennsylvania 190th Volunteers and Co "I" 40th Pennsylvania Infantry. Petersburg and Battleof the Wilderness. Note - George Milliron, father-in-law of Peter's daughter Amanda, was wounded at Petersburg. Co. K 177th PA Infantry. Co.I 190th PA Infantry.

"This declaration is made for the purpose of securing a Certificate of Service and Discharge of the soldier, and the applicant desires that it be sent to Knights Post Office, in the County of Westmoreland and State of Penna. Applicant declares that the soldier was born at Elderton, in the County of Armstrong and State of Penna; that he is 57 years of age, 5 feet 8 inches high, of fair complexion, dark eyes, lite brown hair, and by occupation Labor. His occupation before or at time of enlistment was that of a Labor."

Peter & Cristena married 14 Feb 1856, Adamsburg, by Daniel Garrett, JP at the home of the father of Joshua Brink & Emma Brink Whitesell.

In 1880, he is living in Derry Twp., Coketon District. George and Lucy Milioron and family are in house #286 and Peter Palmer is in house 304. The Peter Palmer family was living in a house with several other families, not seemingly related. There were 25 people in one house (five families), some with Irish roots, some with German roots and some with PA roots.

In 1900, Peter Palmer and family are in Bairdstown, Derry Township., within a mile of Cokeville. Several of his sons have married and are in the same area. Most of the sons are coal miners. Charles W. and family are in Cokeville, in house #120, with Thomas L. Milliron in house #117.

Peter died in March of 1910. On April 25, 1910, Christina J. Palmer is residing with Charles W. and family in Conemaugh Township., Indiana County, Pennsylvania

According to the 1860 Census, Peter and his family were living in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1870 Census, Peter and his family were living in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. His mother and his brother John were living with them.

According to the 1880 Census, Peter and his family were living in Cokeville, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania

According to the 1900 Census, Peter and his family were living in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Cristena Julia Baily was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Cristena Julia Baily:

After the death of Peter, Christina Palmer lived with Charles and hisfamily and moved with them to Conemaugh Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

From the Indiana Messenger, April 16, 1913

Mrs. Christina J. Palmer, aged 79 years, died at the home of her son, Charles Palmer, at Edri, Wednesday of last week. Funeral services were held at Edri Saturday morning at 10 o'clock, and interment was made in Blairsville Cemetery.

Peter Palmer and Cristena Julia Baily had the following children:

i. William James<sup>6</sup> Palmer<sup>104</sup> was born on Jul 10, 1857 in Pennsylvania. He died between 1868– 1870.

Notes for William James Palmer:

Blairsville Press, July 3, 1868

Serious Accident - On Monday, the 22 inst., near Livermore, a son of Peter Palmer, aged 10

years, while climbing for bird nests fell a distance of thirty-five feet and was injured very severly. He has not spoken since the fall, and fears are entertained that it will be impossible for him to recover. This should be a warning to all boys, not only to stop the bad practice of climbing in dangerous places but to quit the wicked habit of robbing the poor birds of their eggs and young.

110. ii. John Alexander Palmer<sup>104, 356-358</sup> was born on Dec 01, 1858 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>356</sup> He died on Mar 12, 1936 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>356</sup> He married **Hannah Jane Muffley**, daughter of James Muffley and Juliann ?, about 1882.<sup>357</sup> She was born in Aug 1859 in Salina, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>356-357</sup> She died on Dec 11, 1905 in Bairdstown, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>356</sup>

**John Alexander Palmer** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for John Alexander Palmer:

According to the 1900 Census, John and his family were living in Bairdstown, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1910 Census, John and his children were living in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1920 Census, Peter was living in Blairsville, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. His son Clyde and his family were living with him.

111. iii. Amanda Elizabeth Palmer<sup>76, 359-360</sup> was born on Oct 10, 1864 in Pennsylvania.<sup>361</sup> She died on Feb 27, 1936 in Allegheny Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 361</sup> She married **Thomas Leroy Milliron**, son of George Milliron and Eliza Jane Dick, on Dec 09, 1883. He was born on Aug 26, 1862 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>361</sup> He died on Nov 22, 1929 in Allegheny Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>361</sup>

**Amanda Elizabeth Palmer** was buried on Mar 01, 1936 in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Amanda Elizabeth Palmer:

PA Death Certificate File #21753 Reg # 27

Place of Death: Allegheny Twp., Westmoreland Co. Mrs. Amanda E. Milliron Date of Death: Feb. 27, 1936

f, w, widowed, retired Cause of Death: Myocardialdegeneration with arteriosclerosis

Wife of: Thomas L. Milliron

Born: Oct. 10, 1864, in Penna. Duration of Illness: 2 years

Parents: Peter Palmer, Penna Physician: A. M. Gulliford, Apollo, Pa.

Christine Bailey, Penna Undertaker: W. Robert King, Apollo, Pa.

Buried in: Blairsville Cemetery

Information given by: W. J. Milliron, Apollo, Pa.

# **OBITUARY**

Mrs. Amanda Milliron, aged 72, died last Thursday at 1:40 p.m. in thehome of her son, W. J. Milliron, Allegheny township. Surviving are one daughter, Mrs. J. B. Lucksinger, Pueblo, Colo. and these sons: W.J., R. R., and T. C. Milliron, all of Apollo, R. D.; Lloyd, Verona; Audley and Roy, Oklahoma and Paul, Monroe, Mich. These brothers and sisters also survive: John, David, and Thomas Palmer, all of Blairsville; Harold Palmer, Saltsburg and Mrs. Mary Welk, Pittsburgh. Funeral services were held Sunday at 1:30 in the home with the Rev. E. P. Harper of the ApolloMethodist Episcopal church officiating. Burial followed in Blairsville cemetery.

From the Indiana Weekly Messenger, March 5, 1936:

Funeral services were conducted on Saturday, followed by interment in the Blairsville Cemetery, for Mrs. Amanda E. Milliron, aged 72, who died Thursday at the home of her son, W. J. Milliron, of Allegheny Twp., Armstrong County. She leaves these children, W. J., R. R.,

and T. C., all of Apollo, Mrs. J. P. Lucksinger of Pueblo, Colorado; Lloyd Millironof Verona; Audley Milliron of Oklahoma, and Paul Milliron of Monroe, Michigan. She was a sister of John, David and Thomas Palmer of Blairsville, Harold Thomas(sic) of Saltsburg; and Mrs. Mary Welk, of Pittsburgh.

112. iv. Henry P. Palmer<sup>359, 362</sup> was born on Aug 23, 1866 in Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He died on May 27, 1930. He married **Melissa Jennie McCormick** on Dec 04, 1888 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She was born in Jun 1866 in Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> She died in 1934.

**Henry P. Palmer** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Henry P. Palmer:

According to the 1900 Census, Henry and his family were living in Bairdstown, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1910 Census, Henry and his family were living in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1920 Census, Henry and his family were living in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

- v. Hetty Margaret Palmer<sup>359</sup> was born on Apr 18, 1869 in Pennsylvania.
- vi. Charles Wilbur Palmer<sup>22, 363</sup> was born on Dec 28, 1870 in Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He died on Jun 01, 1949 in Conemaugh Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He married **Anna Marie Emmaline Horn** on Sep 26, 1892.<sup>22</sup> She was born on Apr 16, 1875 in North Washington, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> She died on Sep 24, 1954 in Saltsburg, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup>

**Charles Wilbur Palmer** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Charles Wilbur Palmer:

According to the 1900 Census, Charles and his family were living in Cokeville, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1910 Census, Charles and his family were living in Conemaugh Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. His mother and his brother, Thomas were living him.

According to the 1920 Census, Charles and his family were living in Conemaugh Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. His nephew, George R. Milliron, and his aunt, Penelope B. Coy were living with him.

According to the 1930 Census, Charles and his family were living in Cokeville, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

- vii. Albert B. Palmer<sup>363</sup> was born on May 10, 1874 in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on May 18, 1903 in Bairdstown, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.
  - **Albert B. Palmer** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- viii. Anna R. Palmer<sup>363</sup> was born on May 09, 1876 in Pennsylvania.
- 114. ix. Thomas M. Palmer<sup>363-364</sup> was born on Feb 14, 1880 in Cokeville, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on Jan 21, 1954 in Torrance, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Annie E. Micks** about 1920. She was born in 1882 in Pennsylvania. She died in 1949.

**Thomas M. Palmer** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Thomas M. Palmer:

According to the 1930 Census, Thomas and his family were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- x. Mary C. Palmer<sup>111, 365</sup> was born on Jul 14, 1882 in Pennsylvania. She died in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. She married **Leo M. Welk** He was born about 1887 in Pennsylvania.<sup>365</sup>
- 115. xi. David Palmer<sup>357, 359, 366</sup> was born on Aug 29, 1861 in Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He died on Mar 15, 1936 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married **Sarah Jane Rhine** on Jan 26, 1886 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She was born in Jan 1870 in Pennsylvania.<sup>357</sup> She died on Apr 02, 1944 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup>

David Palmer was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for David Palmer:

According to the 1900 Census, David and his family were living in Bairdstown, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1910 Census, David and his family were living in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1920 Census, Peter and his family were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

In 1930, David was living with his son, George, in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

41. **Mary Jane**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (John<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>20, 22, 105-108</sup> was born on Apr 01, 1836 in Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Aug 22, 1902.<sup>109-110</sup> She married **John W. Huston**, son of James Huston and Rebecca Jane Clawson, about 1860.<sup>111</sup> He was born in Aug 1838 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>111</sup> He died on Jan 06, 1907.<sup>110</sup>

Notes for John W. Huston:

According to the 1870 Census, John and his family were living in Blacklick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. Also living with his family was his mother, his brother, William, and his sister Sarah.

According to the 1900 census, John and his family were living in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

John W. Huston and Mary Jane Palmer had the following children:

- 116. i. Margaret J.<sup>6</sup> Huston<sup>30, 107-108, 110, 367-368</sup> was born on Apr 24, 1861 in Pennsylvania.<sup>108</sup> She died on Apr 19, 1926 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>108</sup> She married **John Loughry** in 1890.<sup>367</sup> He was born in Jan 1853 in Pennsylvania.<sup>367</sup>
  - ii. Josiah B. E. Huston<sup>30, 107</sup> was born in 1863 in Pennsylvania.<sup>30, 107</sup>
  - iii. Amanda M. Huston<sup>30, 107</sup> was born on Dec 26, 1864 in Pennsylvania.<sup>63</sup> She died on Aug 27, 1889.<sup>63</sup>

**Amanda M. Huston** was buried in Hopewell Cemetery, Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- iv. Marietta Huston<sup>30</sup> was born in 1867 in Pennsylvania.<sup>30, 107</sup>
- v. Reuanna Huston<sup>30</sup> was born in Dec 1869 in Pennsylvania.<sup>107</sup>
- 117. vi. Hutton Huston<sup>107, 110</sup> was born on May 23, 1872 in Pennsylvania. <sup>110</sup> He died on Dec 21, 1942. <sup>110</sup> He married **Mary Catherine Ray**, daughter of John G. Ray and Sarah J. Gray, about 1895. <sup>111</sup> She was born on Sep 16, 1868 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Jan 17, 1945 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Hutton Huston:

According to the 1900 census, Hutton and his family were living with his parents in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

118. vii. Elizabeth E. Huston<sup>105-107, 369-371</sup> was born on Jul 16, 1875 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>106</sup> She died on Jun 01, 1949 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>106</sup> She

married **Edward Ellsworth Clawson**, son of Porter Thomas Clawson and Anna Elizabeth Moses, on Jan 18, 1899.<sup>315</sup> He was born on Nov 10, 1874 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>372</sup> He died on Feb 26, 1924 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>372</sup>

**Elizabeth E. Huston** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Elizabeth E. Huston:

According to the 1930 census, Elizabeth and her family were living in Blacklick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- viii. Olive May Huston<sup>107, 110</sup> was born in 1878 in Pennsylvania.<sup>107</sup> She married **Robert McLaughlin** about Dec 1896.<sup>373</sup>
- ix. ? Huston<sup>111</sup> ? died before 1900.<sup>111</sup>
- 42. **John**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (John<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>21-22, 112-127</sup> was born on Sep 06, 1851 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>21, 118, 121</sup> He died on Jun 29, 1928 in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>21</sup> He married **Mary Jane Kirkland**, daughter of Joseph Kirkland and Eliza Jane Brinks, in 1877.<sup>117</sup> She was born on Jun 20, 1854 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>116</sup> She died on Sep 20, 1935 in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>116</sup>

John Palmer and Mary Jane Kirkland had the following children:

- i. ?6 Palmer
- 119. ii. Laura Belle Palmer<sup>115, 117, 120-121, 374-381</sup> was born on Nov 06, 1880 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>115</sup> She died on Jan 31, 1953 in Upper Burrell Township. Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>115</sup> She married (1) **Edward J. Quick**, son of James A. Quick and Sarah J. ?, on Jun 14, 1900 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>120</sup> He was born in 1877 in Tunnelton, Conemaugh Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>120</sup> He died in Pennsylvania. <sup>374, 381</sup> She married (2) **Gustave J. Doumont** He was born in 1879 in Belgium. <sup>376-377, 379</sup> He died in 1943.
  - iii. Rose E. Palmer<sup>117, 122-124</sup> was born in Sep 1883 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>117, 122</sup> She died on Oct 27, 1918 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois. <sup>124</sup> She married (1) **Adam J. Kessner**, son of Frank Kessner and Katherine Wagner, on Oct 15, 1906 in Cuyahoga County, Ohio. <sup>123</sup> He was born in 1883 in Germany. <sup>122-123</sup> She married (2) **? Phebus**

Rose E. Palmer was buried on Oct 28, 1918 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 120. iv. Olive Mae Palmer<sup>117, 119, 125-127, 382-383</sup> was born on Mar 19, 1885 in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>125-126</sup> She died on Aug 24, 1964 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>125</sup> She married (1) **James Ake Foley**, son of John Foley and Margaret Snail, on Nov 27, 1908 in Mahoning County, Ohio. <sup>119</sup> He was born on Jul 01, 1876 in Clearfield County, Pennsylvania. <sup>384</sup> He died on Jul 30, 1970 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>384</sup> She married (2) **David Shank**, son of Jacob Shank and Elizabeth Hunter, on Oct 06, 1904 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>127</sup> He was born on Sep 15, 1883 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>385</sup>
- 121. v. William Palmer<sup>112-113, 117, 386-395</sup> was born on May 04, 1887 in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>112, 117, 387, 392</sup> He died on Feb 08, 1949 in Blairsville R. D. 2, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>112</sup> He married **Mary Jane Kirkland**, daughter of John Kirkland and Mary Ann Morgan, on Mar 26, 1909 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>113, 389, 396</sup> She was born on Apr 14, 1889 in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>388</sup> She died on May 22, 1960 in Blairsville R. D. 2, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>388</sup>
  - vi. Ambrose Palmer<sup>114, 117</sup> was born on Jul 06, 1888 in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>114</sup> He died on May 23, 1920 in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>114</sup>
- 43. **Caroline**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (Henry<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>10, 24</sup> was born about 1833 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>10</sup> She married **Washington Butler**, son of James Butler and Martha ?, on Oct 19, 1852 in Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>24</sup> He was born about 1829 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>26</sup>

Notes for Washington Butler:

According to the 1870 census, Washington and his family lived in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Washington Butler and Caroline Palmer had the following children:

- i. Sarah E.<sup>6</sup> Butler<sup>26</sup> was born about 1854 in Pennsylvania.<sup>26</sup>
- ii. Henry L. Butler<sup>26</sup> was born about 1856 in Pennsylvania.<sup>26</sup>
- iii. May T. Butler<sup>26</sup> was born about 1858 in Pennsylvania.<sup>26</sup>
- iv. Ella F. Butler<sup>26</sup> was born about 1862 in Pennsylvania.<sup>26</sup>
- v. George Butler<sup>26</sup> was born about 1865 in Pennsylvania.<sup>26</sup>
- 44. **Sarah Elizabeth**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (Henry<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>10, 91</sup> was born in Feb 1843 in Pennsylvania.<sup>91</sup> She married **George W. Cribbs**, son of George Cribbs and Jane Barr, about 1865.<sup>91</sup> He was born in Mar 1840 in Pennsylvania.<sup>91</sup>

Notes for George W. Cribbs:

According to the 1880 census, George and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1900 census, George and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1910 census, George and Sarah were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

George W. Cribbs and Sarah Elizabeth Palmer had the following children:

- i. Harry A.<sup>6</sup> Cribbs<sup>33</sup> was born about 1868 in Pennsylvania.<sup>33</sup>
- ii. William O. B. Cribbs<sup>33</sup> was born about 1871 in Pennsylvania.<sup>33</sup>
- 122. iii. Orrin L. Cribbs<sup>33,76</sup> was born in Mar 1873 in Pennsylvania.<sup>91</sup> He married **Clara J. Wakefield** about Mar 1899 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>397</sup> She was born in Aug 1879 in Pennsylvania.<sup>91</sup>
  - iv. Charles Crocker Cribbs<sup>19</sup>
- 123. v. Clarence Alexander Scott Cribbs<sup>19, 33, 91</sup> was born in Sep 1877 in Pennsylvania.<sup>91</sup> He died before Jun 03, 1954 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>398</sup> He married **Dora Matilda Mack** about Apr 1902.<sup>399</sup>

**Clarence Alexander Scott Cribbs** was buried on Jun 03, 1954 in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

45. **Addison L.**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (Henry<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>25, 91, 129</sup> was born on May 30, 1849 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>25</sup> He died on Aug 19, 1917 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>25, 92</sup> He married **Agnes Mary Campbell**, daughter of Christopher Campbell and Susannah Palmer, about 1870.<sup>91, 129</sup> She was born on Jul 16, 1853 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>87</sup> She died on Mar 25, 1922 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>87</sup>

**Addison L. Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Addison L. Palmer:

Addison and Mary only had one child.

According to the 1900 census, Addison and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1910 census, Addison and Mary were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Agnes Mary Campbell** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Agnes Mary Campbell:

According to the 1920 census, Agnes was living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Addison L. Palmer and Agnes Mary Campbell had the following child:

. Harry Emory<sup>6</sup> Palmer<sup>5, 33</sup> was born on Apr 25, 1871 in Pennsylvania.<sup>93</sup> He died on Jun 14, 1888.<sup>93</sup>

**Harry Emory Palmer** was buried in Campbell Family Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

46. **John Coil<sup>5</sup> Wakefield** (Cynthia<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>10, 19, 23, 31</sup> was born on Feb 11, 1840 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>31</sup> He died on Mar 10, 1933 in Salina, Saline, Kansas, USA.<sup>31</sup> He married (1) **Mary J. Foust**, daughter of Levi Foust and Catherine St. Clair, on Dec 24, 1868. She was born on Nov 25, 1851 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>131</sup>

Notes for John Coil Wakefield:

According to the 1880 Census, John and his family were living in Cambria Township, Saline County, Kansas.

John Coil Wakefield had the following child:

i. Harry Milton<sup>6</sup> Wakefield<sup>31</sup> was born on Sep 20, 1869 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on Jun 05, 1874.<sup>31</sup>

John Coil Wakefield and Mary J. Foust had the following children:

- 124. ii. William Stewart<sup>6</sup> Wakefield was born on Nov 18, 1873 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on Mar 20, 1930. He married **Lulu B.?** about 1897. She was born about Nov 1878 in Kansas.
  - i. Harry Milton Wakefield<sup>31</sup> was born on Sep 20, 1869 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on Jun 05, 1874.<sup>31</sup>
  - iv. Ella Blanch Wakefield was born on Apr 28, 1874 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She died on Jan 25, 1967.
- 125. v. Levi Faust Wakefield was born on Aug 21, 1875 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Nov 26, 1951 in Salina, Saline County, Kansas. He married **Anna?** She was born about Jul 1879 in Kansas.
  - Levi Faust Wakefield was buried on Nov 30, 1951 in Salina, Saline County, Kansas.
  - vi. Myrtle Cynthia Wakefield was born on Oct 11, 1881 in Saline County, Kansas. She died on Dec 03, 1953.
  - vii. James Clinton Wakefield was born on May 27, 1888 in Saline County, Kansas. He married **Hattie M.?** about May 1910 in Kansas. She was born about 1892 in Kansas.
  - viii. Earnest Wakefield was born on Dec 05, 1893 in New Cambria, Saline County, Kansas. He died on Dec 07, 1893.
- 47. **Catherine J.**<sup>5</sup> **Wakefield** (Cynthia<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>10, 23, 132-133</sup> was born in 1844 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>10, 36</sup> She died on Sep 17, 1894 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>36, 134</sup> She married **Jesse Fee** He was born in 1838 in Pennsylvania.<sup>36</sup> He died on Aug 08, 1906.<sup>36</sup>

**Catherine J. Wakefield** was buried in Wakefield Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Jesse Fee** was buried in Wakefield Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Jesse Fee and Catherine J. Wakefield had the following child:

126. i. James Clinton<sup>6</sup> Fee<sup>132-133, 400-409</sup> was born on Mar 09, 1871 in Heshbon, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>45, 133</sup> He died on Sep 16, 1935 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>133</sup> He married **Mary Alta Jamison** She was born on Nov 13, 1881 in Purchase Line, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>410-411</sup> She died on Feb 26, 1934 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>410</sup>

**James Clinton Fee** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

48. **Mary Jane**<sup>5</sup> **Wakefield** (Lucinda<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7, 135-138</sup> was born in 1844 in Pennsylvania. <sup>10</sup> She died in Apr 1906. She married **Jacob Mack**, son of David Mack and Matilda Craig, in Mar 1866. <sup>7</sup> He was born on Jul 26, 1834 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Jun 02, 1909 in West Wheatfield Township,

Indiana County, Pennsylvania.94

Mary Jane Wakefield was buried in Bethel Church Cemetery, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Jacob Mack was buried in Bethel Church Cemetery, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Jacob Mack:

According to the 1870 census, Jacob and his family lived in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1880 census, Jacob and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Jacob Mack and Mary Jane Wakefield had the following children:

i. George Franklin<sup>6</sup> Mack<sup>33, 135, 412-417</sup> was born on Nov 26, 1866 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 135, 413, 418 He died on Apr 22, 1946 in New Florence R. D. 2, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 135 He married (1) **Sarah Emma Duncan**, daughter of Joseph M. Duncan and Catherine Sides, on Jul 29, 1891. 418 She was born on May 19, 1866 in Heshbon, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 414 She died on Jun 06, 1931 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 414 He married (2) **Sarah Emma Huston**, daughter of John W. Huston and Sarah Jane Sides, in Dec 1933. 418 She was born on Jun 02, 1882. 418 She died on May 05, 1970. 418

George Franklin Mack was buried in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for George Franklin Mack:

According to the 1910 census, George and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1920 census, George and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

128. ii. David Wakefield Mack<sup>7, 419-421</sup> was born on Apr 08, 1868 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died in 1944.<sup>94</sup> He married **Rebecca Amelda Campbell**, daughter of Archibald Campbell and Elizabeth Campbell, on Oct 01, 1889.<sup>7</sup> She was born on Feb 11, 1868 in Pennsylvania.<sup>140</sup> She died on Jan 13, 1955.<sup>140</sup>

**David Wakefield Mack** was buried in Bethel United Presbyterian Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for David Wakefield Mack:

According to the 1910 census, David and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1920 census, David and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iii. Martha Elizabeth Mack<sup>33, 136, 418, 422-423</sup> was born on May 07, 1870 in Pennsylvania. <sup>418</sup> She died on Oct 23, 1948 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>418</sup> She married **Frank Ensley Brantlinger**, son of Joseph Sides Brantlinger and Elizabeth Utzler, on Nov 10, 1904 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>423</sup> He was born on Nov 10, 1871 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>422</sup> He died on Sep 24, 1964 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>422</sup>

**Martha Elizabeth Mack** was buried on Oct 26, 1948 in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Martha Elizabeth Mack: Frank and Mattie had no children.

129. iv. Ida L. Mack<sup>7, 137-138, 424</sup> was born on May 29, 1873 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>137</sup> She died on Dec 16, 1924 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>137</sup> She married **Archibald Franklin Campbell**, son of Archibald Campbell and Elizabeth Campbell, on Jul 13, 1899 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>138</sup> He was born on Sep 05, 1876 in West

Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 425-426 He died on Mar 06, 1933 in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. 426

**Ida L. Mack** was buried in Germany Lutheran Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 49. **Caroline**<sup>5</sup> **Wakefield** (Lucinda<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>26, 139</sup> was born on Feb 21, 1853 in Pennsylvania.<sup>139</sup> She married **John H. Campbell** He was born on Jan 18, 1851.<sup>139</sup>
  - John H. Campbell and Caroline Wakefield had the following children:
  - 130. i. Mary Lucinda<sup>6</sup> Campbell<sup>139, 427</sup> was born on May 26, 1881 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>139</sup> She died on Nov 07, 1935 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>139</sup> She married **James Donahey Bennett**, son of Nicholas Bennett and Eliza Bell Donahey, in 1903.<sup>139</sup> He was born on Jul 22, 1879 in Parkers Landing, Pennsylvania.<sup>139</sup> He died on Mar 29, 1951 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>139</sup>
  - 131. ii. George Westley Campbell<sup>139, 428-430</sup> He married **Ida May McClain** She was born about 1879 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>431</sup>
  - 132. iii. Laura Campbell 139 She married Oliver Will about Sep 1899. 397
    - iv. Myrtle Campbell<sup>139</sup> She married John Cravener on May 20, 1903. <sup>139</sup>
    - v. Gerald Campbell<sup>139</sup> He married **Elizabeth Cochran**
  - 133. vi. C. Randall Campbell He married Margaret Graff
    - vii. Maude Campbell<sup>139</sup> She died in 1907.<sup>139</sup>
    - viii. Roy Campbell<sup>139</sup> He died in 1907.<sup>139</sup>
- 50. **George Washington**<sup>5</sup> **Wakefield** (Lucinda<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>33-35, 140-144</sup> was born on Mar 30, 1865 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>35, 144</sup> He died on Sep 01, 1940 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>35, 144</sup> He married **Mary Jane Campbell**, daughter of Archibald Campbell and Elizabeth Campbell, on Mar 05, 1891 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>34</sup> She was born on Apr 21, 1872. She died on Aug 13, 1943.

**George Washington Wakefield** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

George Washington Wakefield and Mary Jane Campbell had the following children:

- i. Doyle E.<sup>6</sup> Wakefield<sup>140, 142-143</sup> was born in Jan 1893 in Pennsylvania.<sup>142</sup>
- 134. ii. Harold Mervin Wakefield<sup>141-143, 432-440</sup> was born on Dec 05, 1894 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>141, 432, 437-438</sup> He died on Oct 02, 1964 in Hempstead, Nassau County, New York. <sup>432, 436-437</sup> He married **Viola E. Crawford** She was born on Sep 12, 1900 in Pennsylvania. <sup>432</sup> She died on Jul 11, 1989 in New York. <sup>432</sup>
  - **Harold Mervin Wakefield** was buried in Long Island National Cemetery, East Farmingdale, Suffolk County, New York.
  - iii. Melvin Hewitt Wakefield<sup>140</sup> was born in 1895. He died before 1900.<sup>142</sup>
  - iv. Jeremiah Archibald Wakefield<sup>140, 142-143</sup> was born in Apr 1900 in Pennsylvania. 142
- 51. **William H.**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (Daniel<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>38, 43, 45, 145-160</sup> was born on Oct 02, 1852 in Marchand, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>43</sup> He died on Nov 27, 1930 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>43, 45</sup> He married **Emma Jane Humm**, daughter of William Humm and Sarah Elizabeth Shank, in 1878.<sup>148</sup> She was born on Jun 22, 1860 in Greenville, Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>145</sup> She died on May 26, 1935 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>145</sup>
  - William H. Palmer was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Emma Jane Humm** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

William H. Palmer and Emma Jane Humm had the following children:

- i. Maud M.<sup>6</sup> Palmer<sup>147</sup> was born in 1878 in Pennsylvania. 147 She died before 1900.
- ii. Amanda Elizabeth Palmer<sup>148-149</sup> was born on May 22, 1884 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>149</sup> She died on May 27, 1938 in Indiana R. D. 3, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>149</sup> She married **Henry W. Boers**
- iii. Olive Belle Palmer<sup>148, 150-152, 441</sup> was born on Jul 03, 1886 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>151</sup> She died on Jan 27, 1956 in Akron, Summit County, Ohio. <sup>151</sup> She married (1) **John Runyan**, son of Frank Runyan and Elizabeth ?, on Aug 25, 1906 in Indiana, Indiana

County, Pennsylvania.<sup>150</sup> He was born in 1884.<sup>150, 442</sup> She married (2) **Clark Davis**, son of William Davis and Mary ?, on Dec 25, 1911 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>152</sup> He was born on Mar 15, 1888 in Pennsylvania.<sup>443</sup>

**Olive Belle Palmer** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

135. iv. Bessie L. Palmer<sup>45, 148, 151, 153, 441, 444-447</sup> was born on May 10, 1888 in Walston, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She died on Apr 25, 1960 in Bedford, Cuyahoga County, Ohio. She married **Esty M. Lydick**, son of Elliott M. Lydick and Lucinda Butterbaugh, on Aug 25, 1906 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He was born about 1887 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Nov 22, 1972.

**Bessie L. Palmer** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Bessie L. Palmer:

In 1906, Bessie was living in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

136. v. Harry Clay Palmer<sup>5, 45, 148</sup> was born in Jun 1890 in Pennsylvania. 148 He died on Oct 17, 1953. 45

**Harry Clay Palmer** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

vi. William Herbert Palmer Jr.<sup>5, 45, 148, 151</sup> was born in Mar 1890 in Pennsylvania.<sup>148</sup> He died on Aug 30, 1956.<sup>45</sup>

**William Herbert Palmer Jr.** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

vii. Edward Daniel Palmer<sup>146, 148, 155-156</sup> was born on Aug 04, 1892 in Walston, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. <sup>155-156</sup> He died on Jul 08, 1961 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>156</sup>

Notes for Edward Daniel Palmer:

Edward was never married.

viii. Charles Arthur Palmer<sup>146, 148, 151, 154</sup> was born on Jul 08, 1894 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>154</sup> He died on Apr 01, 1969 in Rossiter, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>154</sup> He married **? ?** 

Notes for Charles Arthur Palmer:

In 1937, Charles was living in Bellevue, Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

ix. Walter S. Palmer<sup>146, 148, 157</sup> was born on Jan 05, 1898 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>157</sup> He died on Oct 10, 1948 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. <sup>45, 157</sup>

**Walter S. Palmer** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- x. Goldie Ellen Palmer<sup>146, 151, 158-160, 448-449</sup> was born on Aug 12, 1905 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>160</sup> She died on Jul 18, 1964 in Akron, Summit County, Ohio. <sup>449</sup> She married (1) **Henry C. Dumbleton** on Apr 22, 1919 in Cuyahoga County, Ohio. <sup>159</sup> He was born in 1896. <sup>159</sup> She married (2) **John Miclous** on Feb 25, 1925 in Cuyahoga County, Ohio. <sup>158</sup> He was born in 1900 in Romania. <sup>158</sup> She married (3) **Michael Cerosky** on Oct 31, 1943 in Summit County, Ohio. <sup>160</sup> He was born on Sep 13, 1905 in Akron, Summit County, Ohio. <sup>160</sup>
- xi. Edna Laura Palmer<sup>5, 146, 450</sup> was born on Apr 03, 1905 in Rayne Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 450 She married (1) **? Kasner** She married (2) **? Boers**
- xii. Morris Palmer<sup>5</sup> He died before 1900.
- 52. **Archibald Theodore**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer Sr.** (Daniel<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>38, 41, 161-168</sup> was born on Oct 10, 1856 in Marchand, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>41</sup> He died on Sep 05, 1938 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>41, 45</sup> He married **Ellen Nora Shank**, daughter of Jacob Shank and Susanna Wissinger, on Jul 03, 1878 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Jan 17, 1858 in White Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>169</sup> She died on Jun 17, 1952 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>45, 169</sup>

Archibald Theodore Palmer Sr. was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County,

Pennsylvania.

Ellen Nora Shank was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Archibald Theodore Palmer Sr. and Ellen Nora Shank had the following children:

- Frank Joseph<sup>6</sup> Palmer<sup>165</sup> was born on Aug 14, 1879 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>165</sup> He died on Aug 08, 1947 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>45, 165</sup>
  - **Frank Joseph Palmer** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 137. ii. Florence Etta Palmer<sup>451-454</sup> was born on Sep 27, 1881 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Oct 15, 1925 in Deland, Volusia County, Florida.<sup>45</sup> She married **Frank Pittman**, son of Zachariah Taylor Pittman and Sarah E. Gailey, on Oct 21, 1904 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>451</sup> He was born on Apr 27, 1883 in Apollo, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania. He died on Sep 17, 1953 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>45</sup>
  - **Florence Etta Palmer** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 138. iii. Earl Ellsworth Palmer<sup>166-167, 455-458</sup> was born on Apr 03, 1882 in Bradenville, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>166</sup> He died on May 10, 1969 in Pleasantville, Atlantic County, New Jersey. <sup>45, 166</sup> He married **Elizabeth F. Hinds** on Aug 09, 1913 in Brooke County, West Virginia. <sup>456</sup> She was born on Mar 29, 1896. <sup>459</sup> She died in Jan 1979 in Pleasantville, Atlantic County, New Jersey. <sup>459</sup>
  - **Earl Ellsworth Palmer** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 139. iv. Daniel Woodrow Palmer<sup>164, 460-464</sup> was born on Mar 17, 1884 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>462</sup> He died in 1962. He married (1) **Annie Carney** in 1905 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>164</sup> She was born in 1886 in Pennsylvania. <sup>164, 463</sup> He married (2) **?** in 1930. He married (3) **Minnie Mae Everitt** on Dec 15, 1955 in Carthage, Jasper County, Missouri. <sup>461</sup> She was born on Dec 02, 1909 in Kansas. She died on Aug 12, 1972 in Columbus, Jasper County, Kansas.
- 140. v. Archibald Theodore Palmer<sup>465-472</sup> was born on Jun 27, 1888 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>466, 469</sup> He died on Apr 11, 1959 in El Dorado, Butler County, Kansas.<sup>469</sup> He married **Carrie Edith Saxton** She was born on Apr 10, 1892 in Cokeville, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>473</sup> She died on Jun 11, 1974 in Ligonier, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>473</sup>
  - **Archibald Theodore Palmer** was buried in Walnut Valley Memorial Park, El Dorado, Butler County, Kansas.
- 141. vi. Murray Pearl Palmer<sup>162-163, 167, 474-477</sup> was born on Jan 17, 1892 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Apr 04, 1931 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married **Estella Elizabeth Saxton**, daughter of Jeremiah Saxton and Mary Ellen Alcorn, on Oct 30, 1912 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Aug 19, 1888 in Conemaugh, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. She died on Mar 15, 1965 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Mar 15, 1965 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Mar 15, 1965 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
  - **Murray Pearl Palmer** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 142. vii. Arthur Clay Palmer<sup>5, 167, 478-489</sup> was born on Oct 27, 1895 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 450, 479, 481 He died on Jun 15, 1985 in Pitman, Gloucester County, New Jersey. 480 He married (1) **Esther J. Nail**, daughter of Thomas. A. Nail and Detwyler Anna B, in Jun 1916. 485 She was born on Feb 27, 1895 in Pennsylvania. 490 She died on Oct 26, 1918 in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania. 490 He married (2) **Natheleen McCamey** She was born in 1893 in Pennsylvania. 482-483, 491 She died on Jan 14, 1981 in Maricopa County, Arizona. 491 He married (3) **Alice Mae Johnson** She was born on Mar 03, 1906 in Oklahoma. 488 She died in Apr 2005 in Burnt House, Ritchie County, West Virginia. 488
  - viii. Leonard K. Palmer<sup>5, 167, 492</sup> was born in Jun 1898 in Pennsylvania. 492
- 143. ix. Bertha A. Palmer<sup>45, 167-168, 493-495</sup> was born on Oct 27, 1901 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Oct 26, 1969 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married **William Ellsworth Starry**, son of William Turney Starry and Julia Ann Stitt, on

May 16, 1919 in Wellsburg, Brooke County, West Virginia.<sup>494</sup> He was born on Mar 31, 1896 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>496</sup> He died on Aug 19, 1984 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Bertha A. Palmer** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

53. **James Douglass**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer Sr.** (Daniel<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>38, 42, 161, 170-173</sup> was born on May 09, 1859 in Marchand, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>42, 170</sup> He died on Mar 20, 1949 in Indiana R. D. 3, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>42, 45</sup> He married **Mary L. McDonald**, daughter of James McDonald and Mariah Lydick, in 1881.<sup>171</sup> She was born on May 22, 1854 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>174</sup> She died on Dec 04, 1915 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>45, 174</sup>

**James Douglass Palmer Sr.** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Mary L. McDonald was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

James Douglass Palmer Sr. and Mary L. McDonald had the following children:

144. i. James Douglas<sup>6</sup> Palmer Jr. <sup>171-173</sup>, <sup>497-498</sup> was born on Jul 17, 1888 in White Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>172</sup>, <sup>497</sup> He died on May 22, 1964 in White Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>45</sup>, <sup>172</sup> He married **Rose Etta Carney** She was born in 1893 in Pennsylvania. <sup>173</sup> She died on Mar 22, 1954. <sup>45</sup>

**James Douglas Palmer Jr.** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Clayton E. Douglas Palmer<sup>5, 171</sup> was born in Jun 1890 in Pennsylvania. 171
- iii. Luther B. Palmer<sup>45, 170-171</sup> was born on Aug 28, 1892 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>170</sup> He died on Aug 02, 1917 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>170</sup>

**Luther B. Palmer** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iv. Harry Earl Palmer<sup>5</sup> was born on Nov 09, 1893 in Grant Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 450 He died on May 10, 1894 in Grant Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Harry Earl Palmer was buried in Shiloh Cemetery, Pennsylvania.

- v. John Louis Palmer<sup>5, 171</sup> was born in Jan 1896 in Pennsylvania. 171
- 54. **Clayton Elsworth**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (Daniel<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>37-38, 40, 175-178</sup> was born on Jun 19, 1864 in Marchand, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>37</sup> He died on Feb 19, 1939 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>37</sup> He married (1) **Lucetta Susan Sheffler**, daughter of John Sheffler and Rachael A Smith, in 1882. She was born on Mar 30, 1864 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>179</sup> She died on Jun 20, 1920 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>179</sup> He married (2) **Cecil Hadden** on Jun 03, 1932.

Clayton Elsworth Palmer and Lucetta Susan Sheffler had the following children:

- i. Bert Ellsworth<sup>6</sup> Palmer<sup>5</sup> was born in 1886 in Walston, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. He died on Jun 24, 1964 in Adrian Hospital, Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. He married **Annie Stauffer** She died in 1961.
- 145. ii. Melle E. Palmer<sup>175-176, 178, 499</sup> was born on Oct 18, 1889 in Walston, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. <sup>178</sup> She died on Feb 12, 1948 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. <sup>178</sup> She married **Barclay Jeffries Woodward** on Jun 02, 1910 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. <sup>176</sup> He was born about 1890. <sup>176</sup>
- 146. iii. Oneida L. Palmer<sup>175, 177, 500-503</sup> was born on Jun 09, 1898 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. <sup>177</sup> She married (1) **Edward J. Dreifuss** on Dec 05, 1916 in Butler County, Pennsylvania. <sup>503</sup> He was born about 1886 in Lewisburg, Union County, Pennsylvania. <sup>500-501</sup> She married (2) **Ralph B. Lamb**, son of Timothy Lamb and Mae Kinsey, on May 31, 1940 in Summit County, Ohio. <sup>177</sup> He was born on Feb 29, 1896 in Cleveland, Cuyahoga County, Ohio. <sup>177</sup>

Clayton Elsworth Palmer and Cecil Hadden had no children.

55. **Amanda Ellen**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (Daniel<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>38, 44, 161, 180-181</sup> was born on Aug 10, 1861 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>44</sup> She died on Sep 14, 1937 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>44</sup> She married **Robert A. Cruickshank** He was born in 1857 in Pennsylvania.<sup>181</sup>

Robert A. Cruickshank and Amanda Ellen Palmer had the following child:

- . Harry W.<sup>6</sup> Cruickshank<sup>161, 181</sup> was born in 1879 in Pennsylvania. 181 He died about 1922. 161
- 56. **Lewis Garfield**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (Edward Porter<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>182</sup> was born on Sep 13, 1880.

Notes for Lewis Garfield Palmer:

Lewis had 10 children.

Lewis Garfield Palmer had the following child:

147. i. ?<sup>6</sup> Palmer<sup>182</sup>

57. **James E.**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (Jesse<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>10, 183-187</sup> was born in 1841 in Pennsylvania.<sup>188</sup> He died in 1901.<sup>188</sup> He married **Mary Jane Bell** after 1870. She was born in 1854 in Pennsylvania.<sup>184, 187-188</sup> She died in 1899.<sup>188</sup>

**James E. Palmer** was buried in Old McChesneytown Cemetery, McChesneytown, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for James E. Palmer:

According to the 1900 census, James and his family were living in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

**Mary Jane Bell** was buried in Old McChesneytown Cemetery, McChesneytown, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

James E. Palmer and Mary Jane Bell had the following children:

- 148. i. Mary Jane<sup>6</sup> Palmer<sup>185, 187, 504-510</sup> was born on Nov 27, 1872 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>185</sup> She died on Jul 03, 1923 in Detroit, Wayne County, Michigan. <sup>185</sup> She married **Harry G. Smiley**, son of W. A. Smiley and Luoretia?, on Feb 16, 1894 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>504</sup> He was born in 1874 in Pennsylvania. <sup>505</sup> He died before 1920. <sup>509</sup>
  - ii. James E.. Palmer<sup>187</sup> was born in 1876 in Pennsylvania.<sup>187</sup>
  - iii. Laura F. Palmer<sup>187</sup> was born in 1879 in Pennsylvania. 187
  - iv. Harry David Palmer<sup>184</sup> was born in Nov 1883 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>191</sup> He died on Apr 19, 1914 in Hempfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>184</sup>

Notes for Harry David Palmer: Harry was never married.

- v. Emma E. Palmer<sup>191</sup> was born in Aug 1886 in Pennsylvania.<sup>191</sup>
- vi. Elsie J. Palmer<sup>183, 191</sup> was born on Jan 06, 1890 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>183</sup> She died on Aug 21, 1929 in Detroit, Wayne County, Michigan.<sup>183</sup> She married **William H. Carr**
- vii. Edna E. Palmer<sup>191</sup> was born in Mar 1891 in Pennsylvania.<sup>191</sup>
- viii. Ray Palmer<sup>186, 191</sup> was born on Aug 04, 1894 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>186</sup> He died on Apr 27, 1940 in Detroit, Wayne County, Michigan.<sup>186</sup> He married **Myrtle Wilson**
- 58. **Samuel M.**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (Jesse<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>10, 189-190</sup> was born in Mar 1846 in Pennsylvania.<sup>191</sup> He married **Barbara Hendrickson**, daughter of Aaron Hendrickson and Charlotte Bowman, about 1870.<sup>191</sup> She was born in Apr 1853 in Pennsylvania.<sup>191</sup> She died between 1939–1945 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Samuel M. Palmer:

This information is from Kenneth Palmer, Floyd E. Palmer's son. It seems that after Samuel had all of his children with Barbara, he left and joined a circus, although they didn't know which one. Later it was found out he left in 1903 according to a note on Margaret's marriage license to William Mulheren.

According to the 1900 census, Samuel and his family were living in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. His grandaughter, Bessie Palmer (born April 1896) was also living with him.

Samuel M. Palmer and Barbara Hendrickson had the following children:

i. May<sup>6</sup> Palmer<sup>4</sup> was born in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Clara Belle Palmer<sup>4</sup> was born in 1871 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She married **Frank Quinlivan** on Oct 13, 1899.
- iii. Ella Christine Palmer<sup>4, 191</sup> was born in Jul 1873 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>191</sup> She died in 1964 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She married **Paul Smith** 
  - **Ella Christine Palmer** was buried in Unity Cemetery, Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.
- 149. iv. Alice Elizabeth Palmer<sup>4</sup> was born on Feb 22, 1876 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Sep 04, 1957 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She married **Albert Val Bollinger**, son of John Bollinger and Margaret Furry, on Sep 05, 1895 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.
  - **Alice Elizabeth Palmer** was buried in Coles Cemetery, Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.
  - v. Estella Florence Palmer<sup>4</sup> was born in 1879 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She married **Henry Wurm** on Jun 20, 1899.
  - vi. Emmett W. Palmer<sup>191</sup> was born in May 1882 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>191</sup> He died in 1937 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Mary Loughner** 
    - **Emmett W. Palmer** was buried in Unity Cemetery, Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.
- 150. vii. Floyd E. Palmer<sup>191</sup> was born on Jan 17, 1891 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died in 1954 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Bessie McDowell** 
  - **Floyd E. Palmer** was buried in Unity Cemetery, Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.
  - viii. Margaret Leona Palmer<sup>4, 191</sup> was born on Aug 29, 1894 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She died in 1974 in Cleveland, Cuyahoga County, Ohio. She married **William Mulheren** on Dec 17, 1913.
    - **Margaret Leona Palmer** was buried in Unity Cemetery, Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.
- 151. ix. Hughes Elmer Palmer<sup>189-190, 511-517</sup> was born on Jan 23, 1897 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>189, 513</sup> He died on May 15, 1976 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>189</sup> He married **Anna Elizabeth Palmer**, daughter of John A. Harr and Mary E McKenna, on Aug 04, 1924 in Dunkirk, Chautauqua County, New York.<sup>190</sup> She was born on May 23, 1905 in Baggaley, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>518</sup> She died on May 05, 1991.<sup>518</sup>
  - **Hughes Elmer Palmer** was buried in Unity Cemetery, Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.
  - x. ? Palmer<sup>191</sup>? died before 1900.<sup>191</sup>
- 59. **George W.**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (Jesse<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>47</sup> was born about 1853 in Pennsylvania.<sup>47</sup> He married **Nancy Ann Thompson** She was born on Jul 02, 1856 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for George W. Palmer:

George lived in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

George W. Palmer and Nancy Ann Thompson had the following children:

- 152. i. Samuel Wilbur<sup>6</sup> Palmer<sup>519</sup> was born on Jun 09, 1879 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>519</sup> He died on Jul 22, 1954 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>519</sup> He married (1) **Flossie Hartman** He married (2) **Emma Singer** 
  - ii. Charles Palmer He married Elizabeth Crusan about Jul 1897. 520
- 60. **Joseph Campbell**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (Jesse<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5, 48, 192-199</sup> was born on May 10, 1856 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>48</sup> He died on Mar 28, 1940 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>48</sup> He married **Nancy Amy McElhose**, daughter of James McElhose and Sarah Fitzgerald, on Sep 30, 1889 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Dec 08, 1868 in Armstrong Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>198</sup> She died on Nov 26,

1940 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 198

**Joseph Campbell Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Joseph Campbell Palmer:

In 1889, Joseph lived in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. Joseph lived in Parkwood, Pennsylvania.

**Nancy Amy McElhose** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Joseph Campbell Palmer and Nancy Amy McElhose had the following children:

153. i. Clyde E.<sup>6</sup> Palmer<sup>12, 76, 92, 521-523</sup> was born in 1889 in Pennsylvania.<sup>92, 523</sup> He died in 1968.<sup>92</sup> He married **Jennie M. Shoup**, daughter of George Rufus Shoup and Malinda E. Palmer, about 1913.<sup>524</sup> She was born in Aug 1893 in Pennsylvania.<sup>91, 523</sup> She died in 1969.<sup>92</sup>

**Clyde E. Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Clyde E. Palmer:

According to the 1920 census, Clyde and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1930 census, Clyde and his family were living in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

154. ii. Wilson Emmons Palmer<sup>12, 192-193, 525-528</sup> was born on Dec 08, 1891 in Pennsylvania. 192-193</sup> He died on Dec 02, 1945 in Pine Bluff, Jefferson County, Arkansas. 192-193 He married **Rhoda**Marie Holt She was born in Sep 1897 in Tennessee. 529

Wilson Emmons Palmer was buried on Dec 03, 1945 in Pine Bluff, Ark (Age: 53).

iii. Oren Bryce Palmer<sup>12, 92, 450</sup> was born on Oct 21, 1893 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>450</sup> He died in 1980.<sup>92</sup>

**Oren Bryce Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- iv. Ruth Palmer<sup>450</sup> was born on Aug 19, 1895 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>450</sup>
- v. Joseph Campbell Palmer<sup>12, 194, 450</sup> was born on May 09, 1897 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 194, 450 He died on Oct 21, 1962 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 92, 194

**Joseph Campbell Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Joseph Campbell Palmer: Joseph was never married.

vi. Merle Palmer<sup>12, 530-533</sup> was born on Jun 07, 1899 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>12, 531, 534</sup> He died in Oct 1978 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania (PostalCode: 15701; Age: 79). <sup>531</sup> He married **Emma M.. ?** She was born in 1905 in Pennsylvania. <sup>530, 533</sup> She died in 1980. <sup>530</sup>

Merle Palmer was buried in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- vii. Daniel Smith Palmer<sup>12, 195, 450, 535-536</sup> was born on Feb 12, 1903 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 450, 535 He died on Jan 06, 1972 in San Bernardino, San Bernardino County, California. 535 He married (1) **Margaret L Bowser**, daughter of Emanuel Bowser and Margaret Divalbiss, on Jan 24, 1930 in McConnellsburg, Fulton County, Pennsylvania. 195 She was born in 1901 in South Fork, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. 195 He married (2) ??
- 156. viii. James Jesse Palmer<sup>12, 199, 537-539</sup> was born on May 31, 1907 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>199</sup> He died in 1987. <sup>537</sup> He married **Ethel Laney** She was born on Jul 21, 1914 in Maryland. <sup>537-538, 540</sup> She died in Jun 1986 in Blairsville, Indiana County,

Pennsylvania.540

- **James Jesse Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 157. ix. John Ivan Palmer<sup>12, 76, 92, 196, 541-547</sup> was born on Oct 27, 1909 in Pennsylvania.<sup>196</sup> He died on Jun 15, 1964 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>196</sup> He married **Bessie Marie Ewing** She was born on Apr 26, 1915 in Lovejoy, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>548</sup> She died on Aug 28, 1988.<sup>92, 548</sup>
  - **John Ivan Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
  - x. Richard W. Palmer was born in 1912. 92 He died in 1946 in Nuernberg, Germany. 92
    - **Richard W. Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 158. xi. Scott Randall Palmer<sup>12, 76, 197, 549-557</sup> was born on Oct 27, 1909 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 197, 550 He died in 1985. 12 He married **Alice Elizabeth Williams**, daughter of Harry Elmer Williams and Eleanor Maria Jane Monroe, on Sep 24, 1934. 551 She was born on Dec 05, 1918 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. 398 She died on Sep 05, 1994. 398
  - **Scott Randall Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 61. **Sara Jane**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (Jane<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7, 54, 202-204</sup> was born on Oct 08, 1843 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died in 1923 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>8</sup> She married **Edmund Paige Boyle** He was born on Jul 14, 1841 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>205</sup> He died on Jul 23, 1877.<sup>205</sup>

Edmund Paige Boyle was buried in Tunnelton, Conemaugh Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Edmund Paige Boyle and Sara Jane Palmer had the following children:

- i. Martha<sup>6</sup> Boyle<sup>203</sup> was born about 1863 in Pennsylvania.<sup>203</sup>
- 159. ii. Harry Grant Boyle<sup>203, 558-559</sup> was born in Apr 1866 in Pennsylvania.<sup>559</sup> He married **Maria Thompson**, daughter of George Thompson and Ruth Clawson, in 1885.<sup>559</sup> She was born on Dec 09, 1865 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
  - iii. Sara Elizabeth Boyle<sup>202</sup> was born on Aug 24, 1869 in Tunnelton, Conemaugh Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>202</sup> She died on Jan 15, 1942 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>202</sup> She married **George B. Bryson** He died before 1942.<sup>560</sup>
- 160. iv. Minnie Boyle<sup>203-204, 561-566</sup> was born on Jan 30, 1872 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>204</sup> She died on May 01, 1943 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>204</sup> She married **Marks Leighty Lowe**, son of F. Marks Lowe and M. Sara Leighty, on Oct 29, 1890 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>561</sup> He was born on Apr 13, 1867 in Ruffsdale, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>564</sup> He died on Aug 23, 1948 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>564</sup>
  - v. Edgar Boyle<sup>203</sup> was born about 1874 in Pennsylvania.<sup>203</sup>
- 62. **Charles Wesley**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (Jane<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7, 54</sup> was born on Dec 30, 1844 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married **Elizabeth E. Cunningham** on Sep 12, 1868 in Walnutdale, Pennsylvania. She was born about 1848 in Pennsylvania.<sup>26</sup>

Notes for Charles Wesley Palmer:

According to the 1870 census, Charles and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1880 census, Charles and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Charles Wesley Palmer and Elizabeth E. Cunningham had the following child:

- i. Cora<sup>6</sup> Palmer<sup>33</sup> was born in Jul 1869 in Pennsylvania.<sup>26</sup>
- 63. **John William**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (Jane<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born on Jun 18, 1849 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>7</sup> He married **?** ?

Notes for John William Palmer:

According to the 1900 census, John and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana

County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1900 census, John and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. His sister Anna was living with him.

John William Palmer and ? ? had the following children:

- i. Harry H.<sup>6</sup> Palmer<sup>91</sup> was born in Dec 1878 in Pennsylvania.<sup>91</sup>
- ii. Albert F. Palmer<sup>91</sup> was born in Dec 1880 in Pennsylvania.<sup>91</sup>
- iii. Lura E. Palmer<sup>91</sup> was born in Jun 1883 in Pennsylvania.<sup>91</sup>
- 64. **Susanna Elizabeth**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (Jane<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7, 54</sup> was born on Mar 11, 1857 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died after 1920.<sup>8</sup> She married **Thomas Mabon** about 1879.<sup>207</sup> He was born about 1855 in Pennsylvania.<sup>207</sup>

Notes for Susanna Elizabeth Palmer:

Susanna lived in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

In 1896, Susanna and Thomas were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

#### Notes for Thomas Mabon:

According to the 1910 census, Thomas and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1920 census, Thomas and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Thomas Mabon and Susanna Elizabeth Palmer had the following children:

- i. Jennie P.<sup>6</sup> Mabon<sup>4, 412</sup> was born about 1882 in Pennsylvania.<sup>412</sup>
- 161. ii. Lymon D. Mabon⁴ was born in 1882. He married **Mattie Adelle Mack** She was born on Aug 21, 1883.
  - iii. Leetha M. Mabon<sup>4</sup> was born in 1890.
  - iv. George J. Mabon<sup>4, 412</sup> was born about 1898 in Pennsylvania. 412

Notes for George J. Mabon:

65. **Davis Alexander**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (Jane<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7, 54, 208-211</sup> was born on Mar 15, 1859 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died before 1943. He married **Margaret Jane Weir**, daughter of Daniel C. Weir and Clara J. Dodson, in 1884 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>211</sup> She was born on Nov 14, 1862 in Blacklick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>212</sup> She died on Jul 25, 1943 in Palmertown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>212</sup>

### Notes for Davis Alexander Palmer:

Davis A. Palmer grew to manhood on the home farm in Burrell Township, and had the educational privileges afforded by the local public schools. He continued to work with his father on the homestead place until he reached the age of thirty-two, at which time he acquired an interest in the lumber business, forming a partnership with S. A. Kunkle, under the firm name of Palmer & Kunkle. They were engaged in the manufacture of lumber and railroad ties, and much of their product was disposed of directly to the railway companies. In 1904 Mr. Palmer established himself as a merchant in the town of Blacklick, in Burrell Township, erecting the frame building in which he has carried on his furniture and undertaking business, which has attained large proportions. Mr. Palmer has taken his son Lyman D. Palmer into partnership with him, under the name of D. A. Palmer & Son, and through their enterprise and progressive methods they have become widely known over a large territory. They have acquired an extensive trade as a result of their personal integrity no less than their thoroughly satisfactory dealings with their customers showing their appreciation to their patrons, by making their business relations pleasant and mutually agreeable.

Mr. Palmer has interested himself in local affairs, particularly the problem of public education, and he ahs filled the office of school director of Burrell Township, for three terms, doing effective work in that capacity. He has been a notary public for the last thirteen years. He is broad-minded and has advanced views on most questions. In politics he is a sincere Socialist, one of hte formost men of that party in this portion of the State, and fearless in upholding the principles of socialism as taught by the founders of the party.

Information from History of Indiana County, Pennsylvania p. 1016-1017.

Margaret Jane Weir was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Margaret Jane Weir:

Indiana Evening Gazette (July 26, 1943)

Widow of County Mortician Passed Away in Palmertown

MRS. MARGARET JANE (WEIR) PALMER, widow of David A. Palmer, former well-known mortician, died at 12:30 p.m. Sunday in her home in Palmertown. A daughter of David C. and Clara J. (Dodson) Weir, she was born November 14, 1862, in Blacklick and had always lived in that community. Mrs. Palmer was a member of the Blacklick Presbyterian Church and is attendant societies and the Blacklick Civic Club. Surviving are these children: Mrs. W. B. Rhoades of Pitcairn and Mrs. E. F. Foreman, Luman D. Palmer and Terrance V. Palmer, all of Blacklick. She was a brother of Joseph Weir of Smith Ferry and William G. Weir of Sandy Creek. There are 13 grandchildren and 16 great-grandchildren.

Friends will be received in the family home until 1:00 p.m. Tuesday, when the body will be removed to the Blacklick Presbyterian Church for services at 2:00 o'clock. The Rev. W. N. Nicholson will officiate and the interment will be in Blairsville Cemetery.

Davis Alexander Palmer and Margaret Jane Weir had the following children:

- 162. i. Jennie Clarissa<sup>6</sup> Palmer<sup>7, 208-209, 211, 567-573</sup> was born in Jul 1886 in Pennsylvania.<sup>209, 211</sup> She died on Dec 29, 1921 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>208</sup> She married **Burton Laverty Foreman** He was born on Feb 06, 1884 in Dayton, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.<sup>574-575</sup> He died on May 24, 1955 in Deland, Volusia County, Florida.<sup>575</sup>
- 163. ii. Lyman Deesa Palmer<sup>7, 211</sup> was born in Jul 1884 in Pennsylvania.<sup>211</sup> He married **Mabel L.?** 
  - iii. Grace G. Palmer<sup>7, 210-211</sup> was born in Feb 1888 in Pennsylvania.<sup>211</sup> She married **William B Rhodes** on Sep 28, 1911 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>210</sup> He was born in 1884.<sup>210</sup>
  - iv. Terrence V. Palmer<sup>7, 211</sup> was born in May 1890 in Pennsylvania.<sup>211</sup> He married **Nellie?**
  - v. Florence B Palmer<sup>7, 211</sup> was born in Apr 1892 in Pennsylvania. <sup>211</sup>
  - vi. Davis A. Palmer<sup>7, 211, 450</sup> was born on Aug 05, 1895 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 450 He died on Sep 29, 1902. 12

**Davis A. Palmer** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

66. **Jessie Joseph**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (Jane<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7, 52, 54, 213-216</sup> was born on Dec 18, 1862 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>5</sup> He died on Feb 27, 1929 in Brownsville, Cameron County, Texas.<sup>215</sup> He married **Margaret Ellen Dayton**, daughter of Henry Dayton and Rebecca Pantell Mitchell, on Oct 27, 1887 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>52</sup> She was born on Aug 03, 1869 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>214</sup> She died on Sep 01, 1938 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>214</sup>

Notes for Jessie Joseph Palmer:

In 1900, Jessie and his family were living in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

In 1910, Jessie and his family were living in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

In 1920, Jessie and his family were living in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Jessie Joseph Palmer and Margaret Ellen Dayton had the following children:

- i. Clare Alfred<sup>6</sup> Palmer<sup>213, 216</sup> was born on Nov 29, 1889 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>216</sup> He died on Jul 02, 1956 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>216</sup>
- ii. Johnston Montgomery Palmer<sup>4</sup> was born in 1891. He died before 1900.<sup>427</sup>
- iii. Marie Edna Palmer<sup>4, 213</sup> was born in Oct 1894 in Pennsylvania.<sup>213</sup>
- iv. Jesse Defoe Palmer<sup>4, 213</sup> was born in Sep 1897 in Pennsylvania. <sup>213</sup>
- v. ? Palmer<sup>427</sup> ? died before 1910.<sup>427</sup>
- 67. **Charles A.**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (Joseph<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>12, 217</sup> was born on Dec 04, 1845 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>217</sup> He died in Grant Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married **Evelyn Lydick** about 1867.<sup>12</sup> She was born in Oct 1846 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died between 1910–1920.<sup>12</sup>

- Charles A. Palmer and Evelyn Lydick had the following children:
  - i. Anna<sup>6</sup> Palmer<sup>12</sup>
  - ii. Roy Palmer
  - iii. James Palmer<sup>12</sup> was born about 1868.<sup>12</sup>
  - iv. Jerome Palmer<sup>12</sup> was born about 1873.<sup>12</sup>
  - v. Norman Palmer<sup>12</sup> was born about 1875.<sup>12</sup>
  - vi. Liddie Bobette Palmer<sup>12</sup> was born in May 1883.<sup>12</sup>
  - vii. Alberta Palmer<sup>12</sup> was born in Mar 1887.<sup>12</sup>
- 164. viii. Catherine Palmer<sup>12</sup> was born about 1888 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She married **Hugh Hickok** He was born about 1889 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>
- 68. **Samuel Foster**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (Joseph<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>217</sup> was born on Jul 07, 1847 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Feb 21, 1922. He married (1) **Sarah E. Long** about 1886. She was born about 1854 in Pennsylvania. He married (2) **Rebecca Brown** She was born about 1850 in Pennsylvania. She died between 1880–1886.

Samuel Foster Palmer was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Samuel Foster Palmer and Sarah E. Long had the following children:

- i. Vina M.<sup>6</sup> Palmer<sup>12</sup> was born about 1887.<sup>12</sup>
- 165. ii. Joseph H. Palmer<sup>7, 12</sup> was born in 1887 in Pennsylvania. <sup>12</sup> He died in 1959 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>12</sup> He married **Edith Ann Palmer**, daughter of Michael Henry Palmer and Sarah Ellen Saltgiver, about 1908. <sup>12</sup> She was born in May 1891 in Pennsylvania. <sup>12</sup> She died in 1948. <sup>12</sup>

**Joseph H. Palmer** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Joseph H. Palmer:

1910 CENSUS PA Indiana C Burrell T ED 61 Sheet 7A Family 168 Joseph H. Palmer, 22, M1 2y, woodsman Edith A., 18, M1 2y, 2 children 2 living; Arlie A., 1; Laura, 3/12

1920 CENSUS PA Indiana C Burrell T ED 95 Family 281 Joseph H. Palmer, 32, motorman at coal mine Edith A., 28; Arlie A., 11; Laura M., 10; Helen I., 7; Ralph E., 2;

1930 CENSUS PA Indiana C Burrell T ED 10 Family 127
Joseph H. Palmer, 42, m at 20, road construction foreman
Edith, 38, m at 16; Arlie, 21; Helen, 17; Ralph, 13; Edna, 10; Margaret, 6

166. iii. Fred Alvin Palmer<sup>12, 576-581</sup> was born on May 25, 1890 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>579-580</sup> He died in 1979. He married **Pearl May Williams** She was born on Sep 05, 1890 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>581</sup> She died on Jan 18, 1942 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>581</sup>

**Fred Alvin Palmer** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Samuel Foster Palmer and Rebecca Brown had the following children:

- iv. Cordelia<sup>6</sup> Palmer<sup>12</sup> was born about 1873 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>
- v. Joseph Palmer<sup>12</sup> was born about 1875 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>
- 69. **Abarilla Jane**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (Joseph<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>217</sup> was born on Dec 02, 1848 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died in 1885. <sup>12</sup> She married **William Nelson Barr** on Sep 24, 1868 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>218</sup> He was born about 1848. <sup>12</sup>

William Nelson Barr and Abarilla Jane Palmer had the following children:

- i. Mina<sup>6</sup> Barr
- 167. ii. Joseph Edmund Barr<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 21, 1871 in Decker's Point, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>12</sup> He died on Jul 02, 1914 in Brockport, Elk County, Pennsylvania. <sup>12</sup> He married **Bertha Grace Moyer** She was born on Aug 18, 1875 in Brandy Camp, Elk County, Pennsylvania. <sup>12</sup> She died on Apr 20, 1940 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County,

Pennsylvania.12

70. **Margaret Elizabeth**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (Susannah<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>23, 219-222</sup> was born on Nov 28, 1849 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Mar 14, 1925 in Conemaugh, East Taylor Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>220</sup> She married (1) **John C. Clawson**, son of George Washington Clawson and Lavina Jane Cribbs, in Oct 1869.<sup>110</sup> He was born on Oct 05, 1847 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>14</sup> He died on Mar 28, 1873.<sup>14</sup> She married (2) **Abraham Knavel**, son of George Knavel and Hannah Stutzman, on Mar 20, 1873 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>220</sup> He was born on Apr 11, 1846 in Benshoff Hill, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>221</sup> He died on Jul 28, 1933 in Conemaugh, East Taylor Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>222</sup>

**Margaret Elizabeth Palmer** was buried in Hendricks Cemetery, East Taylor Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Margaret Elizabeth Palmer:

In 1880, Margaret and Abraham were living in Taylor Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

**John C. Clawson** was buried in Barr Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

John C. Clawson and Margaret Elizabeth Palmer had the following child:

168. i. Carrie Idella<sup>6</sup> Clawson<sup>221, 582-586</sup> was born on Aug 15, 1870 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>221</sup> She died on Jan 04, 1951 in Conemaugh, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>221</sup> She married (1) **Howard J. Roberts Good**, son of John J. Good and Louisa Cobaugh, on Apr 27, 1897 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>583</sup> He was born on Oct 18, 1874 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>587</sup> He died on Nov 25, 1907 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>587</sup> She married (2) **Christian Ford** after 1900.

**Abraham Knavel** was buried in Hendricks Cemetery, East Taylor Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Abraham Knavel:

According to the 1900 Census, Abraham and his family were living in East Taylor Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Johnstown Tribune, July 29, 1933

ABRAHAM KNAVEL CALLED BY DEATH

East Taylor Township Octogenarian Became Bedfast Friday Morning

Abraham Knavel, aged 87 years, a well-known resident of East Taylor Township, died last evening at his home in the vicinity of Park Hill, where he became ill on Wednesday, although he was able to be about until yesterday morning, when he collapsed. Mr. Knavel was one of the oldest members of the Progressive Brethren Church, Conemaugh, whose minister, The Rev. W. H. Schaffer, will conduct the funeral services at the Knavel home at 2 o'clock (EST) Monday afternoon, with interment in the family plot in Headrick's Cemetery. Six nephews of the deceased will serve as pallbearers. The deceased was born in West Taylor Township in April, 1846, a son of George and Anna (Stutzman) Knavel, who were among the first settlers of Taylor Township. Both Mr. and Mrs. George Knavel passed away on Benshoff Hill in 1908 [1904 - ed]. Barbara, wife of Martin Stutzman and sister of Abraham Knavel, expired a few years ago in Denton, Md. Abraham Knavel and Margaret E. Palmer were married on March 30, 1875, by Bishop Solomon Benshoff of the Dunkard Church. For three years after their marriage they made their home on Benshoff Hill before locating in east Taylor Township. Mrs. Knavel's death occurred on March 24 [14 - ed], 1925. Abraham Knavel was for a long time a school director of East Taylor Township and later served as road supervisor of that township. The deceased is survived by three sons, two daughters, a step-daughter, Mrs. Christian Ford, of Conemaugh; 18 grandchildren and seven greatgrandchildren. The sons are W. G. Knavel and Earl Knavel, of Conemaugh, and George Knavel, who resides in the state of Ohio. The daughters are Mrs. Sue Constable, of Park Hill, and Olive, wife of Arthur Stormer, of East Taylor Township.

Abraham Knavel and Margaret Elizabeth Palmer had the following children:

i. William Grant<sup>6</sup> Knavel<sup>110</sup> was born on Feb 13, 1874 in Benshoff Hill, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>220</sup> He died on Mar 14, 1960.<sup>220</sup> He married **Mary Ann Ameigh** on Sep 21,

1898. She was born in 1879 in Pennsylvania. 588 She died in 1967. 588

**William Grant Knavel** was buried in Headrick Union Cemetery, East Taylor Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

169. ii. Susan Alberta Knavel<sup>110, 220</sup> was born on Mar 07, 1876 in Benshoff Hill, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>588</sup> She died on Jun 07, 1940 in East Taylor Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>220, 588</sup> She married **John Oliver Constable**, son of George Constable and Elizabeth Good, on Jun 01, 1898.<sup>588</sup> He was born on Mar 06, 1874 in Taylor Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>588</sup> He died on Oct 05, 1912.<sup>588</sup>

**Susan Alberta Knavel** was buried in Headrick Union Cemetery, East Taylor Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

- 170. iii. George Lincoln Knavel<sup>219</sup> was born on Aug 01, 1881 in Conemaugh, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. He died on Jan 30, 1963 in Salem, Columbiana County, Ohio.<sup>220</sup> He married **Esther Agnes Huffman** She was born on Jul 04, 1892 in Rayland, Jefferson County, Ohio. She died on Feb 10, 1974 in Salem, Columbiana County, Ohio.
  - iv. Olive May Knavel<sup>219-220</sup> was born on Jul 12, 1887 in Conemaugh, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>220</sup> She died on Nov 20, 1972.<sup>220</sup> She married **Arthur Stormer**
- 171. v. Earl M. Knavel<sup>76</sup> was born on Mar 12, 1893 in Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Jan 18, 1973 in Conemaugh, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Mary Oleta Ford** on Mar 22, 1915 in Conemaugh, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>588</sup> She was born on Apr 18, 1893 in Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Mar 31, 1971.<sup>76</sup>

**Earl M. Knavel** was buried in Headrick Union Cemetery, East Taylor Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Earl M. Knavel:

Johnstown Tribune-Democrat, Jan. 18, 1973

KNAVEL - Earl, 79, 145 Fourth St., Conemaugh, died Jan. 18, 1973, at Lee Hospital. Born March 12, 1893, son of Abram and Elizabeth Knavel. Preceded in death by parents, wife, Mary, March 31, 1971; brothers, Grant and George; and sisters, Carrie Suie and Olive. Survived by granddaughter, Marylee, wife of Richard Konicky, with whom he resided; also two great-grandsons, Jeffrey and Gregory. Member of the Conemaugh Brethren Church, and the Conemaugh Eagles Aerie 1814. Retired PRR employe. Friends received after 7 p.m. Thursday and from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. Friday at the John A. Baker Funeral Chapel, successor to Carl E. Davis. Remains will lie in state from 1 p.m. to time of service at 2 o'clock Saturday at the Conemaugh Brethren Church, the Rev. Don Rager. Interment, Headricks Cemetery.

71. **Sarah Candace**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (Isaac<sup>4</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born on Nov 13, 1844 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She died in 1934 in Big Run, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She married **James W. Wachob** 

James W. Wachob and Sarah Candace Palmer had the following children:

- i. Mary<sup>6</sup> Wachob<sup>4</sup> was born in 1866.
- 172. ii. Ulysses S. Grant Wachob4 was born in 1868. He married Caroline Reiter
- 173. iii. John W. Wachob<sup>4</sup> was born in 1870. He married **Mable Craft** in 1894.<sup>5</sup>
  - iv. James I. Wachob<sup>4</sup> was born on Oct 17, 1873. He died on Nov 25, 1956. He married **Blanche Kuntz** in 1900.
  - v. Mark Wachob8 was born in 1876.
  - vi. Frank D. Wachob8 was born in 1878.
- 72. **Michael Henry**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (Isaac<sup>4</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7, 12</sup> was born on Dec 15, 1846 in Perry Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Aug 23, 1928 in Big Run, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) **Sarah Ellen Saltgiver** in 1872. She was born on Sep 21, 1853 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on May 21, 1937.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) **Josephine Stiver** She was born about 1846.<sup>12</sup> She died after 1862.

**Michael Henry Palmer** was buried in Coral Lutheran Cemetery, Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Michael Henry Palmer:

Civil War 1864, Co C 206th Regiment.

1900 CENSUS PA Indiana C Washington T ED 65 Sheet 7A Family 267

M. H. Palmer, 53 Dec 1846, M24y

Sarah, 46, Sep 1858, M24y, 9 children 8 living; James, 18, Jul 1880; Joseph M., 15, Feb 1885; Hiram, 13, Feb 1887; Edith A., 9, May 1891; Jesse E., 2, Dec 1898

1910 CENSUS PA Indiana C ED 61 Sheet 13 A Family 261

Michael H. Palmer, 62, M2 35y, blacksmith shop owner

Sarah E., 56, M1 35y, 9 children 8 living; Harry D., 23; Jesse E. 17

1920 CENSUS PA Indiana C Burrell T ED 95 Family 242

Michael Palmer, 73, blacksmith shop owner

Sarah E., 66; Martie G., gdau, 8

**Sarah Ellen Saltgiver** was buried in Coral Lutheran Cemetery, Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Sarah Ellen Saltgiver:

1930 CENSUS PA Indiana C Burrell T ED 10 Family 224 (Next to son, Joseph)

Sarah E. Palmer, 76, widow

Russell Palmer, 14

Michael Henry Palmer and Sarah Ellen Saltgiver had the following children:

- i. Leonard J.<sup>6</sup> Palmer<sup>7, 12</sup> was born in 1873 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. <sup>12</sup> He married **Hannah Jenkins** She was born about 1873. <sup>12</sup>
- ii. Nora Mary Palmer<sup>7, 12, 589</sup> was born in 1875 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. <sup>12</sup> She married (1) **William Elmer Brickell** about Mar 29, 1894. <sup>589</sup> She married (2) **Elmer Bricker** in 1895 in Pennsylvania. He was born in 1872 in Hortens, Pennsylvania. <sup>12</sup>
- iii. Perdy M. Palmer<sup>7, 12</sup> was born in 1879 in Perry Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She married **J. K. Woodside** in 1900 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He was born in 1877 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup>
- 174. iv. James A. Palmer<sup>7, 12, 590</sup> was born in Jul 1880 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. <sup>12</sup> He died in 1943. <sup>12</sup> He married **Mardie Matilda John** about 1901. She was born in 1876 in Armstrong County, Pennsylvania. <sup>12</sup> She died in 1960. <sup>12</sup>

**James A. Palmer** was buried in Coral Lutheran Cemetery, Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for James A. Palmer:

1910 CENSUS PA Indiana C ED 61 Sheet 13 A Family 235

James A. 29, M1 9y, blacksmith

Mardie, 34, M1 9y, 3 children 3 living' E. Roy, 8; Hazel M., 4; Norman G., 1

1920 CENSUS PA Indiana C Burrell T ED 95 Family 311

James A. Palmer, 40,

Martie M., 44; E. Roy, 17; Hazel M., 14; Norman G., 10; Sarah C., 7

1930 CENSUS PA Indiana C Brushvalley T ED 8 Family 183

James Palmer, 49, m at 21, farmer

Margy, 53, m at 25; Hazel, 24; Norman, 21; Sarah, 17

175. v. Joseph M. Palmer<sup>7, 12</sup> was born in Feb 1885 in Perry Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. <sup>12</sup> He died in 1962. <sup>12</sup> He married **Nora E. ?** about 1908. She was born in 1893. <sup>12</sup> She died in 1957. <sup>12</sup>

**Joseph M. Palmer** was buried in Coral Lutheran Cemetery, Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Joseph M. Palmer:

1910 CENSUS PA Indiana C Burrell T ED 61 Sheet 13 A Family 236 Joseph M. Palmer, 25, M1 1y, Nora E., 17, M1 1y, 1 child 1 living; Ethel M., 6/12

1920 CENSUS PA Indiana C Burrell T ED 95 Family 180 Joseph M. Palmer, 35, coal miner Nora E.,27; Ethel M., 10; Ernest M., 9; Wendell F.,2

1930 CENSUS PA Indiana C Burrell T ED 10 Family 225 Joseph Palmer, 44, m at 22, laborer at odd jobs Nora E., 38, m at 18; Ernest, 19; Wendell, 12; Emerson, 10

176. vi. Hiram D. Palmer<sup>7, 12</sup> was born in Feb 1887 in Pennsylvania. <sup>12</sup> He died in 1924. <sup>12</sup> He married **Mary C. McIntire** She was born about 1894 in Pennsylvania. <sup>12</sup>

**Hiram D. Palmer** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Hiram D. Palmer: 1920 CENSUS PA Indiana C Burrell T ED 95 Family 250 Harry D. Palmer, 32, blacksmith Mary C., 26; Archie M., 8; Harry E., 6; ?Runal, 4; Dean R., 1

vii. Martha Palmer<sup>7, 12</sup> was born in 1890. 12 She died in 1895. 12

Notes for Martha Palmer: Martha died at 5 years old.

177. viii. Edith Ann Palmer<sup>7, 12, 591</sup> was born in May 1891 in Pennsylvania. <sup>12</sup> She died in 1948. <sup>12</sup> She married **Joseph H. Palmer**, son of Samuel Foster Palmer and Sarah E. Long, about 1908. <sup>12</sup> He was born in 1887 in Pennsylvania. <sup>12</sup> He died in 1959 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>12</sup>

**Edith Ann Palmer** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

ix. Jesse Palmer<sup>7</sup> was born in Dec 1893 in Pennsylvania. 12

Michael Henry Palmer and Josephine Stiver had the following child:

- x. Marilla<sup>6</sup> Palmer<sup>7</sup> She married **William H. Saltsgiver**
- 73. **Philip**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (Isaac<sup>4</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7</sup> was born on Apr 17, 1849 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>8</sup> He died on Sep 22, 1890 in Big Run, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>8</sup> He married **Sarah Jane Brown** on Jul 14, 1870 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She was born in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.

Philip Palmer and Sarah Jane Brown had the following children:

- i. Anne<sup>6</sup> Palmer<sup>4</sup> was born in 1872 in Big Run, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.
- 178. ii. Herman Turner Palmer<sup>4, 592-593</sup> was born on Apr 23, 1875. He died on Sep 30, 1919 in Adrian Hospital, Big Run, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. He married **Besse Coulter**, daughter of Robert Coulter and Bessie McCoy, on Sep 24, 1903 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She was born in Pennsylvania.<sup>593</sup>
  - iii. Pearl Palmer<sup>4</sup> was born in 1880 in Big Run, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She died on Mar 20, 1961. She married **Charles Vorhees**
  - iv. Robert Palmer⁴ was born on Feb 08, 1882 in Big Run, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. He died on May 12, 1953 in Big Run, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. He married **Jessie Shaffer** on Jul 12, 1922.
  - v. Savilla Palmer<sup>4</sup> was born in 1887 in Big Run, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.
  - vi. Morton Palmer<sup>4</sup> was born on Jan 30, 1889 in Big Run, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. He died on May 17, 1954.
- 74. **George Isaac**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (Isaac<sup>4</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7, 59</sup> was born on Jun 19, 1851 in Frostburg, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>59</sup> He died on Oct 26, 1935 in Big Run, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>59</sup> He married **Annie Rebecca Leach** on Dec 01, 1870 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She was born about 1859 in Pennsylvania.<sup>223</sup>

Notes for George Isaac Palmer:

According to the 1880 Census, George and his family were living in Big Run, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.

George Isaac Palmer and Annie Rebecca Leach had the following children:

- i. Rhoda Shirley<sup>6</sup> Palmer<sup>4, 223</sup> was born about 1875 in Pennsylvania. <sup>223</sup>
- ii. Thomas Leach Palmer4 was born in 1883.
- iii. Howard Palmer<sup>4</sup>
- 75. **Mary M.**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (Isaac<sup>4</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7, 58, 224</sup> was born on May 16, 1856 in Frostburg, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>58, 224</sup> She died on May 21, 1942 in Frostburg, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>58</sup> She married **George J. Fetterman**, son of Emanuel Fetterman and Sara Tyson, on Sep 02, 1875 in Frostburg, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. He was born in Pennsylvania.<sup>224</sup>

Notes for George J. Fetterman:

George lived in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.

George J. Fetterman and Mary M. Palmer had the following children:

- 179. i. William C.<sup>6</sup> Fetterman<sup>4, 594</sup> was born on Jan 08, 1877 in Pennsylvania. He died on Aug 13, 1913 in Bellwood, Blair County, Pennsylvania. He married **Minnie M. Smouse** in 1903.
- 180. ii. Bertha Savilla Fetterman<sup>4, 595-597</sup> was born on Jun 11, 1879 in Young Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She died on May 30, 1953 in McKeesport, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. She married **William Wallace** on Aug 23, 1898. He was born in 1875 in Tioga County, Pennsylvania. 596-597
  - iii. Elsie C. Fetterman<sup>4</sup> was born on Jul 07, 1881 in Young Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She died on Jun 10, 1915 in Bellwood, Blair County, Pennsylvania.
- 181. iv. Tessie C. Fetterman<sup>4</sup> was born on May 24, 1883 in Young Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She died on Jan 25, 1968 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She married **Joseph Forsyth** on Sep 25, 1907.
- 182. v. Sara Emma Fetterman<sup>4</sup> was born on Jun 19, 1885 in Young Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She died on May 16, 1988 in Brookville, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She married **Daniel Martin** on Jun 09, 1904 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.
  - vi. Minnie M. Fetterman<sup>4</sup> was born on Jun 30, 1887 in Young Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She died on Jun 24, 1976 in Pennsylvania. She married (1) **Carl McCoy** on Jul 31, 1906. She married (2) **Alex Haney** on Apr 26, 1922.
- 183. vii. Zula E. Fetterman<sup>4</sup> was born on Sep 22, 1889 in Young Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She died on Jul 14, 1958 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She married **Norman B. Morrison** on Jan 30, 1908.<sup>5</sup>
  - viii. Ralph Fetterman⁴ was born on May 02, 1892 in Young Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. He died on Oct 06, 1896 in Young Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.
- 184. ix. Floyd James Fetterman<sup>224, 598-599</sup> was born on Aug 23, 1893 in Young Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>224</sup> He died on Jul 11, 1936 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>224</sup> He married **Alverda M. Stiver**, daughter of William Stiver and Catherine Pifer, on Sep 10, 1914 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>599</sup> She was born in 1895.<sup>599</sup>
- 185. x. Hazel Alva Fetterman<sup>4, 600-602</sup> was born on Jun 25, 1895 in Young Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She died on Oct 20, 1980 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She married **Owen Richard Rowland** on Nov 15, 1915. He was born in 1889 in Pennsylvania.<sup>600</sup>
- 76. **Margaret Matilda**<sup>5</sup> **Ross** (Jane<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7, 62, 225-237</sup> was born on Nov 15, 1845 in Clarion County, Pennsylvania. <sup>62</sup> She died on Feb 02, 1919 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. <sup>62, 76</sup> She married **Samuel Clawson Williams**, son of Benoni Williams and Ruth Elizabeth Clawson, on Dec 31, 1866. <sup>76</sup> He was born on Feb 24, 1845 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. <sup>238</sup> He died on Apr 26, 1938 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76, 238</sup>

**Samuel Clawson Williams** was buried in Circle Hill Cemetery, Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Samuel Clawson Williams:

Samuel lived in Claysville, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.

Samuel Clawson Williams and Margaret Matilda Ross had the following children:

- i. Ruth Annis<sup>6</sup> Williams<sup>76, 226-227, 603-611</sup> was born on Nov 28, 1867 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>227, 608</sup> She died on Sep 12, 1950 in Meadville, Crawford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>227</sup> She married **George H. Kurtz**, son of Henry Kurtz and Mary Salome Hartzfelt, on Feb 15, 1888 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>607</sup> He was born on Apr 26, 1863 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>612</sup> He died on Apr 14, 1951 in DuBois, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>612</sup>
- 187. ii. Sarah Jane Williams<sup>76, 226, 231, 613-618</sup> was born on Jun 20, 1869 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>231</sup> She died on Oct 22, 1944 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>231</sup> She married **John C. Campbell**, son of William Campbell and Sarah Graffius, on Jun 22, 1887 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>617</sup> He was born on Apr 01, 1865 in Pennsylvania.<sup>616</sup> He died on Apr 20, 1933 in Canoe Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>616</sup>
  - iii. Carrie Elizabeth Williams<sup>225-226</sup> was born on Jan 15, 1871 in Pennsylvania.<sup>225</sup> She died on Feb 02. 1884.<sup>225</sup>
  - iv. Samuel James Williams<sup>76, 225-226, 232-233</sup> was born on Apr 05, 1872 in Pennsylvania.<sup>232</sup> He died on Apr 30, 1955 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>232</sup> He married **Sarah Catharine Smith**, daughter of Adam J. Smith, on Mar 10, 1892 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>233</sup> She was born in 1872.<sup>233</sup>
- v. McVey Troy Williams<sup>76, 226, 234-235, 619-623</sup> was born on Feb 16, 1874 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>234-235</sup> He died on Apr 30, 1950 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>234</sup> He married **Sarah Martin**, daughter of Richard Martin and Elizabeth Lewis, in 1895. She was born on Mar 23, 1873 in Pittston, Luzerne County, Pennsylvania.<sup>623</sup> She died on Feb 16, 1944 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>623</sup>
- vi. Madison Clemens Williams<sup>227-228, 236, 624-630</sup> was born on Nov 13, 1875 in Frostburg, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. <sup>624, 626</sup> He died in 1937. <sup>630</sup> He married (1) **Agnes M. Cook**, daughter of Isaac Cook, on May 01, 1895 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. <sup>236</sup> She was born in Nov 1875 in Pennsylvania. <sup>628</sup> He married (2) **Mary Martha Swager**, daughter of William Swager, on Dec 18, 1901 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. <sup>228</sup> She was born in 1877 in Maryland. <sup>228</sup> <sup>626, 629</sup>

Madison Clemens Williams was buried in Forest Hill Cemetery, Canton, Stark County, Ohio

- vii. Benoni Williams<sup>226, 229, 631</sup> was born on Nov 29, 1877 in Pennsylvania.<sup>225, 631</sup>
- viii. Effie Williams<sup>226, 237</sup> was born on Dec 07, 1879 in Pennsylvania.<sup>225, 237</sup> She died on Nov 06, 1930 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>237</sup> She married **William Black**

**Effie Williams** was buried in Circle Hill Cemetery, Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.

- ix. Mary Ellen Williams<sup>76, 229-230</sup> was born on Nov 07, 1881 in Pennsylvania.<sup>230</sup> She died on Mar 02, 1959 in Los Angeles County, California.<sup>230</sup> She married **William Cameron**
- x. Margaret Ross Williams<sup>76, 229, 632</sup> was born on Feb 28, 1884 in Pennsylvania.<sup>229, 632</sup> She died on Nov 22, 1962 in Kittanning, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.<sup>632</sup> She married **Harry C. Winslow**
- xi. Hulbert Williams<sup>225</sup> was born in Nov 1886.<sup>225</sup>
- xii. May Williams<sup>225</sup> was born on Dec 13, 1887.<sup>225</sup>
- xiii. Cora Williams<sup>225</sup> was born on Dec 07, 1889.<sup>225</sup>
- 77. **Clement**<sup>5</sup> **Ross** (Jane<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> He married **Ella Rogers**

Clement Ross and Ella Rogers had the following child:

- i. Donald<sup>6</sup> Ross<sup>4</sup>
- 78. **Laura**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (George S.<sup>4</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7</sup> was born about 1871. She died on Apr 01, 1948 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She married (1) **John Tucker** She married (2) **Martin Schlemmer** in 1908.<sup>76</sup>

Notes for John Tucker:

John lived in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.

John Tucker and Laura Palmer had no children.

Martin Schlemmer and Laura Palmer had the following children:

- i. George<sup>6</sup> Schlemmer<sup>76</sup>
- ii. Gladys Schlemmer<sup>76</sup> She married ? Skinner
- 79. **Joseph Dwight**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (George S.<sup>4</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7, 239</sup> was born on Jan 11, 1883 in Frostburg, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. He died on Jan 30, 1964 in Valier, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. He married **Blanche Elizabeth Anthony**, daughter of Lee Thompson Anthony and Mary Cousins, on Sep 20, 1906. She was born on Aug 11, 1886 in New Bethlehem, Clarion County, Pennsylvania. She died on Feb 03, 1968 in Frostburg, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.

**Joseph Dwight Palmer** was buried in Hopewell Cemetery, Frostburg, Perry Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.

**Blanche Elizabeth Anthony** was buried in Hopewell Cemetery, Frostburg, Perry Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.

Joseph Dwight Palmer and Blanche Elizabeth Anthony had the following children:

- i. Martha<sup>6</sup> Palmer<sup>76</sup> She married **? Depp**
- ii. Hazel Palmer<sup>76</sup> She married ? Hinderliter
- iii. Mildred Palmer<sup>76</sup> She married ? Ananea
- iv. Ward Palmer<sup>76</sup>
- v. Helen Palmer<sup>76</sup> She married **? Reed**
- vi. Dorothy Palmer<sup>76</sup> She married ? Crowie
- vii. James Palmer<sup>76</sup>
- viii. William Palmer<sup>76</sup>
- ix. Betty Palmer<sup>76</sup> She married ? Leasure
- 80. **Henry Peter**<sup>5</sup> **Williams** (Caroline<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7, 240-241</sup> was born on Feb 11, 1861 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>242</sup> He died on Nov 04, 1945 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>242</sup> He married **Melvina Shannon**, daughter of Findley Shannon and Eleanor Rosenberger, on Oct 24, 1895 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>242</sup> She was born on Oct 07, 1861 in Knox Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>242</sup> She died on Nov 07, 1900 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>242</sup>

Henry Peter Williams was buried in Luther Chapel Cemetery, Coral, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Melvina Shannon was buried in Luther Chapel Cemetery, Coral, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Henry Peter Williams and Melvina Shannon had the following children:

- i. Charles A.<sup>6</sup> Williams<sup>242</sup> was born in 1896 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>242</sup> He died in 1902 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>242</sup>
- 190. ii. Ellen Sophia Williams<sup>240-241, 633-634</sup> was born on Oct 17, 1897 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>241, 634</sup> She died on Jan 14, 1985 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>241</sup> She married **Earl F. Henry**, son of Samuel Henry and Sarah ?, on Sep 22, 1913 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>633</sup> He was born in 1896 in Pennsylvania.<sup>240</sup> He died on Oct 26, 1972.<sup>241</sup>

**Ellen Sophia Williams** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

191. iii. Theodore Findley Williams<sup>241-242</sup> was born on Aug 02, 1899 in Marion Center, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>242</sup> He died on May 07, 1988 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>13</sup> He married Mary Ellen Shields on Nov 30, 1922 in Cumberland, Allegany County, Maryland.<sup>242</sup> She was born on Jan 22, 1897 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Apr 21, 1974 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Theodore Findley Williams was buried in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

81. **Clawson Ellsworth**<sup>5</sup> **Williams** (Caroline<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7</sup> was born in May 1867 in Young Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>225</sup> He married (1) **Alice Saltsgiver** He married (2) **Laura Alice Hadden** in 1885.<sup>225</sup> She was born about 1861 in Pennsylvania.<sup>243</sup>

Clawson Ellsworth Williams and Alice Saltsgiver had no children.

Clawson Ellsworth Williams and Laura Alice Hadden had the following children:

- 192. i. Harry Elmer<sup>6</sup> Williams<sup>13</sup> was born on May 25, 1886 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. He died on Mar 29, 1959 in Painesville, Lake County, Ohio. He married **Eleanor Maria Jane Monroe** about 1908. She was born on Jan 03, 1883 in Northern Ireland. She died on Aug 09, 1939 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
  - ii. Esther Williams<sup>13</sup> was born in Sep 1887.
- 193. iii. Sophia Williams<sup>13, 635</sup> was born on Aug 29, 1889 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>635</sup> She died on Dec 16, 1963 in Winside, Wayne County, Nebraska.<sup>635</sup> She married **William McCurdy Libengood** He was born on Feb 23, 1886 in Blacklick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>635</sup> He died on Feb 08, 1979 in Winside, Wayne County, Nebraska.<sup>635</sup>
  - iv. Ruth Williams<sup>13</sup> was born in Jul 1891 in Pennsylvania.
- 194. v. Henry Glenn Williams<sup>13</sup> was born on Oct 23, 1894 in Pennsylvania. He died on May 08, 1961. He married **Rozella Catherine Mercer** 
  - vi. Paul Williams<sup>13</sup> was born in Oct 1895 in Pennsylvania.
  - vii. Catharine Williams<sup>13</sup> was born in Jul 1897 in Pennsylvania.
  - viii. Dorothy Williams<sup>13</sup> was born in Jul 1899 in Pennsylvania.
- 82. **Margaret Ann<sup>5</sup> Palmer** (Thomas B.<sup>4</sup>, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>66, 246-267</sup> was born on Sep 29, 1852 in Schuyler County, Missouri.<sup>246</sup> She died on Aug 09, 1915 in Monroe County, Iowa.<sup>246</sup> She married **Henry Hull** in 1873.<sup>247</sup> He was born in Jul 1849 in Van Buren County, Iowa.<sup>247</sup> He died on Aug 31, 1914 in Monroe County, Iowa.<sup>246</sup>

Margaret Ann Palmer was buried in LaGrange Cemetery, Russell, Lucas County, Iowa.

Henry Hull was buried in LaGrange Cemetery, Russell, Lucas County, Iowa.

Henry Hull and Margaret Ann Palmer had the following children:

- i. Granville<sup>6</sup> Hull<sup>247-248, 250-251, 636</sup> was born on Nov 21, 1872 in Van Buren County, Iowa.<sup>636</sup> He died on Mar 10, 1934 in Iowa.<sup>251</sup> He married **Esther Elizabeth Baker**, daughter of Joseph Baker and Minnie E. Andrew, on Mar 24, 1897 in Lucas County, Iowa.<sup>250</sup> She was born in 1872 in Moorhead, Clay County, Minnesota.<sup>250</sup>
- ii. Perry Hull<sup>247-249</sup> was born on Sep 22, 1874 in Van Buren County, Iowa.<sup>249</sup> He died on Apr 26, 1941 in Monroe County, Iowa.<sup>249</sup> He married **Rosie Nell ?**
- iii. Alma May Sellers<sup>247-248, 252-253</sup> was born on Feb 09, 1878 in Van Buren County, Iowa. <sup>253</sup> She died on Feb 15, 1953 in Chariton, Lucas County, Iowa. <sup>253</sup> She married **William D. Sellers**, son of James H. Sellers and Philena Goltry, on Mar 03, 1896 in Monroe County, Iowa. <sup>252</sup> He was born in 1870 in Monroe County, Iowa. <sup>252</sup>

Alma May Sellers was buried on Feb 18, 1953 in Russell, Lucas County, Iowa (75 Age: 75).

iv. Alfred Hull<sup>247-248, 254-255</sup> was born on Apr 10, 1880 in Van Buren County, Iowa.<sup>254</sup> He died on May 17, 1950 in Russell, Lucas County, Iowa.<sup>254</sup> He married **Edna Roxie Turner**, daughter of Edwin Turner and Melinda ?, in Lucas County, Iowa.<sup>255</sup> She was born on Jun 26, 1889 in Monroe County, Iowa.<sup>255</sup>, 637 She died on Mar 11, 1966 in Russell, Lucas County, Iowa.<sup>637</sup>

Alfred Hull was buried in Russell Cemetery, Russell, Lucas County, Iowa.

- 195. v. Cora B. Hull<sup>247, 256-257</sup> was born on Mar 20, 1883 in Iowa.<sup>256</sup> She died on May 11, 1936 in Russell, Lucas County, Iowa.<sup>256</sup> She married **John H. Turner** He was born in 1880 in Iowa.<sup>257</sup>
- 196. vi. Thomas Clarence Hull<sup>247, 258-259, 638-639</sup> was born on Feb 12, 1885 in Van Buren County, Iowa.<sup>258, 639</sup> He died in Nov 1975 in Russell, Lucas County, Iowa.<sup>639</sup> He married **Maude**Means, daughter of Francis Means and Nora Walton, in Mar 1910 in Lucas County, Iowa.<sup>259</sup>
  She was born in Missouri.<sup>259</sup>

Thomas Clarence Hull was buried in Russell Cemetery, Russell, Lucas County, Iowa.

197. vii. Roy Dale Hull<sup>247, 260-261, 640-641</sup> was born on May 12, 1887 in Monroe County, Iowa. <sup>260</sup> He died on Jul 10, 1963 in Chariton, Lucas County, Iowa. <sup>260</sup> He married **Mary Elizabeth Monicle**, daughter of Flech Monicle and Ann Ballisa, in Feb 1910 in Lucas County, Iowa. <sup>261</sup> She was born in 1884 in Clarke County, Iowa. <sup>640-641</sup> She died in 1948 in Lucas County, Iowa. <sup>640</sup>

Roy Dale Hull was buried in Russell Cemetery, Russell, Lucas County, Iowa.

viii. Archie J. Hull<sup>247, 262-263, 642</sup> was born on Oct 24, 1889 in Monroe County, Iowa.<sup>263</sup> He died on Dec 11, 1955 in Russell, Lucas County, Iowa.<sup>263</sup> He married **Bertha Alma Hupp**, daughter of

Jacob Hupp and Lena Shreck, on Mar 25, 1914 in Lucas County, Iowa. <sup>262</sup> She was born in 1893 in Lucas County, Iowa. <sup>262</sup>

- **Archie J. Hull** was buried on Dec 14, 1955 in Russell Cemetery, Russell, Lucas County, Iowa.
- ix. Floyd B. Hull<sup>247, 643</sup> was born in 1892 in Monroe County, Iowa.<sup>643</sup> He died in 1892 in Monroe County, Iowa.<sup>643</sup>
  - Floyd B. Hull was buried in LaGrange Cemetery, Russell, Lucas County, Iowa.
- x. Leonard Hull<sup>247, 264-265, 644-646</sup> was born on Jun 10, 1894 in Melrose, Monroe County, Iowa. <sup>264, 646-645</sup> He died in Apr 1979 in Huron, Beadle County, South Dakota. <sup>645</sup> He married **Helen A. Scott**, daughter of Andrew J. Scott and Fannie Clark, on Nov 23, 1916 in Lucas County, Iowa. <sup>265</sup> She was born in 1899 in Indianola, Warren County, Iowa. <sup>265</sup>
- xi. Arthur Hull<sup>247, 266-267, 647-648</sup> was born on Feb 17, 1898 in Wayne, Monroe, Iowa. <sup>266, 648</sup> He died on Dec 11, 1964 in Chariton, Lucas County, Iowa. <sup>648</sup> He married **Anna L. Carson**, daughter of Hugh F. Carson and Dora L. Prather, on Jun 30, 1918 in Lucas County, Iowa. <sup>267</sup> She was born in 1901 in Iowa. <sup>267</sup>
- Arthur Hull was buried on Dec 14, 1964 in Russell Cemetery, Russell, Lucas County, Iowa.

  83. Andrew Jackson<sup>5</sup> Palmer (Thomas B.<sup>4</sup>, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup>
  Balmer)<sup>66, 72, 268-278</sup> was born on Sep 14, 1853 in Schuyler County, Missouri, United States of America. <sup>72, 269</sup> He died on Oct 02, 1936 in Chariton, Lucas County, Iowa. <sup>72, 269</sup> He married Mary Isabella Berry, daughter of John R Berry and Emma Faulk, in 1877. <sup>268</sup> She was born on Sep 08, 1855 in Iowa. <sup>269-270</sup> She died on Dec 24, 1931 in Ottumwa, Wapello County, Iowa. <sup>269-270</sup>

Andrew Jackson Palmer was buried in Bladensburg Cemetery, Bladensburg, Wapello County, Iowa.

Mary Isabella Berry was buried in Bladensburg Cemetery, Bladensburg, Wapello County, Iowa.

Andrew Jackson Palmer and Mary Isabella Berry had the following children:

- i. Lemuel Clarence<sup>6</sup> Palmer was born in 1878. He died in 1878.
- ii. Emily M. Palmer<sup>271</sup> was born in 1880 in Rooks County, Kansas.<sup>271</sup> She died in 1949. She married **John H. Diltz**, son of John Diltz and Venus Struter, on Dec 09, 1898 in Monroe County, Iowa.<sup>271</sup> He was born in 1878 in Jackson Township, Monroe County, Iowa.<sup>271</sup>
- iii. James Rastus Palmer<sup>268, 272-273, 649-651</sup> was born on Dec 02, 1882 in Melrose, Monroe County, Iowa.<sup>649-651</sup> He died on May 26, 1964 in Clay County, Minnesota.<sup>651</sup> He married (1) **Dorah Linsbaugh**, daughter of F L Linsbaugh and Lucy E White, on Dec 17, 1902 in Lucas County, Iowa.<sup>272</sup> She was born in 1881 in Wayne County, Iowa.<sup>272</sup> He married (2) **Elsie Marie Brislance**, daughter of Victor Frank Brislance and Jennie Eugene Diber, in Jan 1916 in Lucas County, Iowa.<sup>273</sup> She was born in 1879 in La Crosse, Missouri.<sup>273</sup>
- iv. John Jasper Palmer<sup>268, 274-276, 652-653</sup> was born on Jan 09, 1885 in Jackson Township, Monroe County, Iowa.<sup>274, 652-653</sup> He died in Sep 1971 in Westminster, Adams County, Colorado. <sup>653</sup> He married **Dorothy Pittington Kellogg**, daughter of William Kellogg and Amanda Johns, on Oct 11, 1910 in Albia, Monroe County, Iowa.<sup>275-276</sup> She was born in 1890 in Albia, Monroe County, Iowa.<sup>275-276</sup>
- v. Charles Benton Palmer<sup>268, 277, 654</sup> was born on May 19, 1887 in Jackson Township, Monroe County, Iowa.<sup>277, 654</sup> He died on May 15, 1957 in Ottumwa, Wapello County, Iowa.<sup>654</sup> He married **Flora Arabelle Davis** She was born on Feb 13, 1888 in Wapello County, Iowa.<sup>654-655</sup> She died on Jun 22, 1966 in Ottumwa, Wapello County, Iowa.<sup>654-655</sup>
  - **Charles Benton Palmer** was buried in Bladensburg Cemetery, Bladensburg, Wapello County, Iowa.
- vi. Mary Etta Palmer<sup>268, 278, 656</sup> was born in Jan 1890 in Melrose, Monroe County, Iowa.<sup>268, 656</sup> She died in 1937 in Minnesota.<sup>656</sup> She married (1) **Leo C. Ratcliff**, son of Peter M. Ratcliff and Lucy O. Wood, on Jan 18, 1906 in Albia, Monroe County, Iowa.<sup>278</sup> He was born in 1887 in Melrose, Monroe County, Iowa.<sup>278</sup> She married (2) **? Stevens**

**Mary Etta Palmer** was buried in Union Cemetery, White Bear Lake, Ramsey County, Minnesota.

84. **Thomas Jasper**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (Thomas B.<sup>4</sup>, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) <sup>67, 73-74, 245, 281-284</sup> was born in Mar 1862 in Missouri.<sup>281</sup> He died on May 08, 1946 in Grandview, Yakima County, Washington.<sup>73-74</sup> He married **Minnie Elizabeth Poor** She was born on Sep 08, 1870 in Iowa.<sup>285</sup>

She died on Sep 16, 1965 in Yakima, Yakima County, Washington.<sup>285</sup>

Thomas Jasper Palmer and Minnie Elizabeth Poor had the following children:

- i. Hattie Bell<sup>6</sup> Palmer<sup>281-283</sup> was born on Jul 12, 1890 in Nebraska.<sup>283</sup> She died on May 20, 1969 in Yakima, Yakima, Washington.<sup>283</sup> She married **Henry O. Ward**, son of William G. F. N. M. Ward and Carrie Barrett, on Aug 07, 1907 in Tecumseh, Johnson County, Nebraska.<sup>282</sup> He was born in 1882 in Illinois.<sup>282</sup>
- ii. Nora Ethel Palmer<sup>281, 284</sup> was born on Jun 18, 1892 in Nebraska.<sup>284</sup> She died on Mar 29, 1975 in Yakima, Yakima County, Washington.<sup>284</sup> She married **? Ploof**
- 85. **Sarah E.**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (Thomas B.<sup>4</sup>, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>67, 245</sup> was born on May 02, 1866 in Ottumwa, Wapello County, Iowa.<sup>245</sup> She died on Oct 31, 1934 in Cairo, Hall County, Nebraska.<sup>245</sup> She married **Archibald McNair**

Archibald McNair and Sarah E. Palmer had the following children:

- i. Hattie<sup>6</sup> McNair<sup>245</sup> She married **? Newhouse**
- ii. Myrtle McNair<sup>245</sup> She married **? Sorenson**
- iii. Mabel McNair<sup>245</sup> She married ? Brand
- iv. Donald McNair<sup>245</sup>
- v. ? McNair

Notes for ? McNair: She died in infancy.

86. **Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer** (David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>23, 76, 286-294</sup> was born on Jan 20, 1844 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>14</sup> She died on Jul 26, 1886.<sup>14</sup> She married **David Bradley Lute**, son of Andrew Lute and Mary Magdeline Brendlinger, before 1862.<sup>295</sup> He was born on May 09, 1830 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>296</sup> He died on Jun 11, 1914 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>296-302</sup>

**Nancy Jane Palmer** was buried in Barr Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**David Bradley Lute** was buried in Barr Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for David Bradley Lute:

According to the 1860 census, David was living with his parents in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1870 census, David and his family were living in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1880 census, David and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. David lived next to Davis Clawson.

According to the 1900 census, David was living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. David lived next to Davis Clawson.

According to the 1910 census, David was living with his son, William, in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Indiana Messenger (June 17, 1914) DAVID B. LUTE

David B. Lute, aged 84 years, died at this home in West Wheatfield township Thursday. Mr. Lute was a veteran of the Civil war. He leaves the following children: Mrs. Minnie Clawson, of Bolivar; Christopher, of Conemaugh; Harvey, of Latrobe; James, of New Florence, and Bruce, Townsend and William of West Wheatfield township. He also leaves a number of grandchildren and great-grandchildren. Funeral services were held Sabbath afternoon.

On David's Death Certificate, it lists his wife (Nancy J. Palmer) as his mother. His mother is Mary Brendlinger.

David Bradley Lute and Nancy Jane Palmer had the following children:

i. Isaiah C.<sup>6</sup> Lute<sup>295</sup> was born on Dec 27, 1862.<sup>295</sup> He died on Aug 20, 1863.<sup>14</sup>

**Isaiah C. Lute** was buried in Barr Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

198. ii. Albert Bruce Lute<sup>7, 288, 294</sup> was born on Jan 25, 1864 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>295</sup> He died on Sep 06, 1955 in Greenwich, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>295</sup> He married **Charlotte Vienna May Lute**, daughter of Frederick Lute and Amelia Augusta Karlinsey, on Oct 01, 1895 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>295, 657</sup> She was born on Nov 04, 1872 in Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>658</sup> She died on Jun 22, 1944 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>658</sup>

**Albert Bruce Lute** was buried in McDowell Cemetery, Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Albert Bruce Lute:

According to the 1900 census, Albert and Lottie were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1910 census, Albert and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1920 census, Bruce and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1930 census, Albert and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

In 1899, a post office was set up in India, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania and was named Bruce, after him.

199. iii. James Orange Lute<sup>33, 289, 294, 659-664</sup> was born on Apr 15, 1866 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>289, 662</sup> He died on May 03, 1918 in St. Clair Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>289, 665</sup> He married **Susan May Cable**, daughter of Frank Cable and Margaret Jane Vanatt, on Apr 10, 1890.<sup>295</sup> She was born on May 01, 1866 in Lockport, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>666</sup> She died on May 16, 1927 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>666</sup>

Notes for James Orange Lute:

According to the 1900 census, James and his family were living in St. Clair Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1910 census, James and his family were living in St. Clair Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

200. iv. William Andrew Lute<sup>287, 294, 667</sup> was born on Dec 26, 1866 in St. Clair Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 287</sup> He died on Dec 27, 1942 in Huff, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Catherine Anna Boring**, daughter of Reuben Boring and Lydia Sherbine, on Oct 24, 1889 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>295</sup> She was born in Jul 1874 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>91</sup> She died on Jun 24, 1942 in Huff, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

**William Andrew Lute** was buried in West Fairfield Cemetery, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for William Andrew Lute:

William was also possibly born in St. Clair Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1900 census, William and his family were living in West Wheatfield

Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. His brother Thomas was also living with them.

According to the 1910 census, William and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1920 census, William and Anna were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. His daughter Myrtle and her family were living with them. They also had Anna's niece, Myrtle Boring (born about 1903, Pennsylvania) staying with them.

Lute: Democrat Dec. 30, 1942. William A Lute, 76, a retired employee of the PA Railroad died Sunday night at his home in New Florence. He worked for 50 yrs for the railroad company, retiring Jan. 1, 1937. The deceased was born in St Clair Twp, Dec 26, 1866, a son of David & Nancy Palmer Lute. He is survived by a sister, Mrs. Mary Clawson of Bolivar; three brothers Bruce and Townsend Lute both of New Florence RD2 and Harvey Lute of Latrobe; 11 grandchildren and 8 great-grandchildren. His wife, Mrs. Anna Lute, died June 24, 1942. Funeral services will be conducted at 2 o'clock tomorrow afternoon in the Union Presbyterian Church in New Florence by Rev. Turnbull. Burial will be in the West Fairfield Cemetery under the direction of R S Wagner.

201. v. Robert Harvey Lute<sup>33, 292, 294, 668-673</sup> was born on Nov 27, 1869 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>292, 673</sup> He died on Jun 23, 1955 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>292, 295</sup> He married **Anna Viola Matthews**, daughter of Joseph Mathews and Margaret ?, on Dec 07, 1893 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>295, 673</sup> She was born on Aug 09, 1869 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>674</sup> She died on Dec 11, 1955 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>674</sup>

Notes for Robert Harvey Lute:

According to the 1900 census, Robert and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1910 Census, Robert and Annie were living in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1930 Census, Robert and Annie were living in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

vi. David A. Lute<sup>295</sup> was born on Apr 15, 1872.<sup>295</sup> He died on Apr 06, 1875.<sup>295</sup>

**David A. Lute** was buried in Barr Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

202. vii. Minnie Jane Lute<sup>33, 76, 286, 293-294, 675-676</sup> was born on Mar 20, 1874 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 286, 293, 676</sup> She died on Mar 10, 1963 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 286, 677</sup> She married **Harry Alfred Clawson**, son of Davis Benjamin Clawson and Rebecca Jane Burkett, on Aug 22, 1893 in Cumberland, Allegany County, Maryland. He was born on Jul 04, 1868 in Alliance, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>678</sup> He died on Dec 21, 1924 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>678</sup>

**Minnie Jane Lute** was buried in Isabelle Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Minnie Jane Lute:

According to the 1930 census, Minnie and Walter were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Clawson: Bolivar. Mrs. Minnie Jane Clawson, 88, died at 8:05 a.m. March 10, 1963. Born Mar. 20, 1874 in St. Clair Twp, daughter of David B. & Mary Jane (Palmer) Lute. Preceded in death by husband, Harry A. in 1924 and 2 children. Survived by these children: Mrs. Esther Hughes of Bolivar RD1; Ralph D., A. Bruce, Daniel T. and Mrs. Mary Cristoff all of Bolivar and Paul of Marsteller, 20 grandchildren and 57 great-grandchildren. Friends received after 7 p.m. Monday at Kenneth A Stuart Funeral Home, New Florence, where services will be held at 2 p.m. Wednesday, the Rev. R. Kenneth Keiper. Interment, Isabelle

Cemetery

viii. Christopher Hoover Lute<sup>290-291, 294, 679</sup> was born on Jul 05, 1876 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>290</sup> He died on Dec 26, 1921 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>290</sup> He married **Mary E. Ross**, daughter of William T Ross and Mary E. ?, on May 18, 1904 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>291, 295</sup> She was born in Jun 1883 in Pennsylvania.<sup>680</sup>

Notes for Christopher Hoover Lute:

According to the 1900 census, Christopher was living with his brother Robert in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1910 census, Christopher and Mary were living in East Conemaugh, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

203. ix. Jacob Townsend Lute<sup>33, 294</sup> was born on Jul 20, 1879 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>295</sup> He died on Sep 09, 1961 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>681</sup> He married (1) **Sarah Frances Good**, daughter of Samuel Good and Mary Jane Berkstresser, about 1904.<sup>207</sup> She was born on Nov 07, 1870 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>682</sup> She died on Mar 23, 1947 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>682</sup> He married (2) **Dorothy Ellen Shomo**, daughter of Millard Fillmore Shomo and Clara Bell Harris, between 1950–1957.<sup>683</sup> She was born on Aug 18, 1906 in Lockport, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Jul 30, 2000 in Lockport, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

**Jacob Townsend Lute** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Jacob Townsend Lute:

According to the 1910 Census, Townsend and Frances were living in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1930 Census, Townsend and Frances were living in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

- x. Mary C. Lute<sup>684</sup> was born on Oct 13, 1881 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>14</sup> She died on Aug 09, 1896 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>684</sup>
  - **Mary C. Lute** was buried in Barr Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- xi. Thomas C. Lute<sup>295</sup> was born in Dec 1884 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>91</sup> He died on Jun 04, 1905 in Conemaugh Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>684</sup>

**Thomas C. Lute** was buried on Jun 07, 1905 in Barr Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

87. **Margaret Rebecca**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4, 33, 82, 303</sup> was born on Apr 27, 1849 in Heshbon, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>82, 91</sup> She died on May 14, 1931 in Youngwood, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>82, 92</sup> She married **Porter Mabon Campbell**, son of David B. Campbell Sr. and Margaret Mahan, about 1865.<sup>91</sup> He was born in Mar 1839 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>91</sup> He died on Feb 07, 1908.<sup>92</sup>

**Margaret Rebecca Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Margaret Rebecca Palmer:

According to the 1910 census, Margaret and her family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Porter Mabon Campbell** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Porter Mabon Campbell:

According to the 1870 census, Porter and his family were living in Brushvalley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1880 census, Porter and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1900 census, Porter and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Porter Mabon Campbell and Margaret Rebecca Palmer had the following children:

204. i. Albert David<sup>6</sup> Campbell<sup>4, 33, 685-691</sup> was born on Jul 06, 1866 in Pennsylvania. <sup>361, 685, 690</sup> He died on Mar 19, 1931 in East Liverpool, Columbiana County, Ohio. <sup>361, 687</sup> He married **Naomi McVay**, daughter of Bishop McVay and Hannah E. Holland, on Jun 14, 1892 in Columbiana County, Ohio. <sup>690</sup> She was born on Feb 11, 1870 in Washington County, Ohio. <sup>692</sup> She died in 1938. <sup>691</sup>

**Albert David Campbell** was buried in Spring Grove Cemetery, East Liverpool, Columbiana County, Ohio.

- 205. ii. Irvin William Campbell<sup>4, 33, 303, 693-703</sup> was born in Jun 1868 in Pennsylvania.<sup>693</sup> He died on Jun 11, 1951 in Franklin County, Ohio.<sup>703</sup> He married **Anna M. Lemke**, daughter of Charles Lemke and Caroline?, on May 14, 1893 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>303</sup> She was born in Jul 1874 in Pennsylvania.<sup>693</sup> She died in 1924.
  - iii. Mary Catherine Campbell<sup>4, 33</sup> was born on Feb 21, 1870 in Pennsylvania.<sup>93</sup> She died on Feb 22, 1887.<sup>93</sup>

**Mary Catherine Campbell** was buried in Campbell Family Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- iv. James Stuart Campbell<sup>4, 33</sup> was born in 1872 in Pennsylvania.<sup>33</sup>
- 206. v. Elmer P. Campbell<sup>33</sup> was born in 1874 in Pennsylvania.<sup>33</sup> He married **Blanche C. Wood** about Mar 1898 in Pennsylvania.<sup>207</sup> She was born on Jul 17, 1880 in Pennsylvania.<sup>92</sup> She died on Feb 13, 1939.<sup>92</sup>

Notes for Elmer P. Campbell:

According to the 1910 census, Elmer and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- vi. John Gilbert Campbell<sup>4, 33</sup> was born in 1876 in Pennsylvania.<sup>33</sup> He died after 1931.
- vii. Reuben Oscar Campbell<sup>4, 33</sup> was born in 1878 in Pennsylvania.<sup>33</sup> He died after 1931. He married **Olive E. ?** She was born in 1885.<sup>92</sup> She died in 1918.<sup>92</sup>
- viii. Josephine Pearl Campbell<sup>4, 91</sup> was born in Mar 1881 in Pennsylvania.<sup>91</sup> She died before 1960.<sup>4</sup>
- ix. Charles Raymond Campbell<sup>4</sup> was born in 1883. He died before 1960.
- x. Laird Christopher Campbell<sup>4, 91</sup> was born in Mar 1886 in Pennsylvania. 91 He died before 1960.4
- xi. Daisy Jane Campbell<sup>4, 91, 207</sup> was born in Jul 1888 in Pennsylvania. 91 She died before 1960. 4
- xii. Robert Ray Campbell<sup>4, 91</sup> was born in Jun 1890 in Pennsylvania.<sup>91</sup> He died before 1980.<sup>4</sup>
- xiii. Martha Birdella Campbell<sup>4, 207</sup> was born on Aug 27, 1892 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>326</sup> She died before 1970.
- 88. **Mary Jane**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>23, 79, 304</sup> was born in 1851 in Pennsylvania.<sup>26, 79</sup> She died on Mar 03, 1931 in South Fayette Township, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>79</sup> She married **John Hite**

John Hite and Mary Jane Palmer had the following children:

- i. Olive<sup>6</sup> Haight<sup>4</sup> was born in 1873.
- ii. Eda Haight<sup>4</sup> was born in 1875.
- iii. Eugene Haight<sup>4</sup> was born in 1877.

- iv. Annie Haight4 was born in 1879.
- 89. **James Alexander**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>305</sup> was born on Nov 05, 1852 in White Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>212</sup> He died on Jul 20, 1943 in Heshbon, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>212</sup> He married **Permilia E. Campbell** on Mar 26, 1874. She was born on Aug 15, 1852 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Jan 28, 1891.

James Alexander Palmer was buried in Armagh Cemetery, Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for James Alexander Palmer:

James and Millie had 9 children, 1 died young.

According to the 1880 census, James and his family were living in Brushvalley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1900 census, James and his family were living in Brushvalley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1910 census, James and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1920 census, James was living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. His daughter Bessie and her family were living with him.

Indiana Evening Gazette (July 21, 1943)

JAMES ALEXANDER PALMER, born November 5, 1852, in White township, a son of David and Jane (Hadden) Palmer, died at 4:00 p.m. Tuesday in his home in Heshbon, after a week's illness of pnuemonia.

His wife, Mrs, Pamelia (Campbell) Palmer is deceased and surviving are three daughters: Mrs. Harry H. Bennett, Indiana: Mrs Harry Deemer of Heshbon and Mrs. Ernest Hepner of Seward: a sister Mrs. Ella Reynolds of Brushvalley township and a brother, A. R. Palmer of Heshbon. Mr. Palmer was a lifelong member of the United Presbyterian Church of Heshbon, serving as a ruling elder for many years. Funeral services have been arranged for 2:00 p.m. Friday in the family home, with interment in Armagh cemetery. The Rev. Mr. Clawson of the Robinson United Presbyterian Church will officiate.

**Permilia E. Campbell** was buried in Barr Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

James Alexander Palmer and Permilia E. Campbell had the following children:

- i. Verna A.<sup>6</sup> Palmer<sup>704</sup> was born in Mar 1874 in Pennsylvania.<sup>704</sup> She married **James A. Overdorff** on Jul 25, 1901 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>705</sup>
- ii. David Edwin Palmer<sup>4, 706</sup> was born in 1878 in Pennsylvania. 706
- iii. Robert M. Palmer<sup>704, 706</sup> was born in Jan 1880 in Pennsylvania.<sup>704</sup> He died in 1941.<sup>323</sup> He married **Myrtle**? She was born in 1879.<sup>323</sup> She died in 1970.<sup>323</sup>

Robert M. Palmer was buried in Armagh Cemetery, Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Robert M. Palmer:

According to the 1910 census, Robert was living with his father in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- iv. Alvin Ross Palmer<sup>4,704</sup> was born in Jan 1882 in Pennsylvania.<sup>704</sup> He married **Ella E.?**
- 207. v. Mary Catherine Palmer<sup>4, 704</sup> was born in Nov 1883 in East Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>704</sup> She died in 1920. She married **Earnest Paul Goss** about Sep 1903.<sup>707</sup> He was born about 1884 in Dean, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>326</sup>
  - vi. Martha J. Palmer<sup>704</sup> was born in Dec 1885 in Pennsylvania.<sup>704</sup>
- 208. vii. Bessie M. Palmer<sup>704</sup> was born in Mar 1888 in Pennsylvania.<sup>704</sup> She married **Harry E. Deemer** about 1914.<sup>708</sup> He was born about 1871 in Pennsylvania.<sup>708</sup>

Notes for Bessie M. Palmer:

According to the 1910 census, Bessie was living with her father in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1920 census, Bessie and her family were living with her father in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- viii. Vina Ellen Palmer<sup>326</sup> was born on Feb 21, 1890 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married **Ernest Hepner**
- 90. **David Thompson<sup>5</sup> Palmer** (David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4, 23, 81, 306-307</sup> was born on Apr 15, 1855 in Pennsylvania.<sup>81, 92</sup> He died on Jul 31, 1922 in Blacklick,

Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>81, 92, 308</sup> He married **Mary Freck** She was born on Jul 10, 1855 in Pennsylvania.<sup>309</sup> She died on Mar 06, 1925 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>309</sup>

**David Thompson Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Mary Freck** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

David Thompson Palmer and Mary Freck had the following children:

- 209. i. Carrie Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer<sup>243, 306-307, 709</sup> was born on Sep 07, 1878 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>307</sup> She died on Jul 14, 1952 in Saltsburg R. D. 2, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>307</sup> She married (1) ? Fulcomer He died on Nov 19, 1900.<sup>306</sup> She married (2) Chester Melville Frye, son of John W. Frye and Anna Mary McDermott, on Jul 27, 1901 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>306, 710</sup> He was born on Mar 09, 1883 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>709</sup> He died on Oct 10, 1943 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>709</sup>
- 210. ii. Edward A. Palmer<sup>308, 711</sup> was born in 1883.<sup>92</sup> He died in 1934.<sup>92</sup> He married **Finis C. Shannon** She was born in 1887.<sup>92</sup> She died in 1991.<sup>92</sup>
  - **Edward A. Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
  - iii. Flora Mabel Palmer<sup>92, 712</sup> was born on Jan 06, 1891.<sup>712</sup> She died on Jul 20, 1891 in Blacklick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>712</sup>
    - **Flora Mabel Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
  - iv. Bessie May Palmer<sup>450</sup> was born on Feb 14, 1894 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>450</sup>
- 91. **Jeremiah Wakefield**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4, 33, 304, 310-311</sup> was born on Jan 27, 1863 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>304</sup> He died on Jul 14, 1917 in Los Angeles, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>304</sup> He married **Lillian Frampton**, daughter of Lachoneus F. Frampton and Maria Teodora Garcia, in 1901 in Raton, Colfax County, New Mexico.<sup>310</sup> She was born in Aug 1883 in New Mexico.<sup>312</sup>

**Jeremiah Wakefield Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Jeremiah Wakefield Palmer and Lillian Frampton had the following children:

211. i. Florence L.<sup>6</sup> Palmer<sup>76, 92, 304, 713</sup> was born on Jul 04, 1902.<sup>92</sup> She died on Jun 24, 1992.<sup>92</sup> She married **Henry Darius McNutt** He was born on Oct 01, 1899 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>714</sup> He died in 1977.<sup>92</sup>

**Florence L. Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Florence L. Palmer:

According to the 1910 census, Florence was living with her aunt, Margaret Rebecca (Palmer) Campbell, in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Louis Edwin Palmer Narvaiz<sup>715</sup> was born on Dec 08, 1904.<sup>715</sup> He died on Mar 27, 1978 in Albuquerque, Bernalillo County, New Mexico.<sup>715</sup>
  - **Louis Edwin Palmer Narvaiz** was buried in Sunset Memorial Park, Albuquerque, Bernalillo County, New Mexico.
- 92. **Henry Levi**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7, 313</sup> was born on Nov 14, 1866 in Pennsylvania.<sup>314</sup> He died on Sep 19, 1923 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>314</sup> He married **Samantha Jane Dias**, daughter of James C. Dias and Sophia Poe Shannon, on Apr 27, 1899 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>315</sup> She was born on Mar 02, 1882 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>92, 316</sup> She died on May 23, 1917 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>92, 316</sup>

Henry Levi Palmer was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County,

Pennsylvania.

Notes for Henry Levi Palmer:

According to the 1900 census, Henry and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1910 census, Harvey and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1920 census, Harvey and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Samantha Jane Dias** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Henry Levi Palmer and Samantha Jane Dias had the following children:

- 212. i. Mary Josephine<sup>6</sup> Palmer<sup>450</sup> was born on Sep 23, 1899 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 450 She died before 1940. 242 She married **Jack Cotton**
- 213. ii. James Raymond Palmer<sup>207, 313, 716-723</sup> was born on Aug 05, 1901 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>313, 450, 716-717</sup> He died on Dec 26, 1962 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>313</sup> He married (1) **Rose Mae Laney** in 1921.<sup>720</sup> She was born on Apr 21, 1899 in Graceton, Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>724-725</sup> She died on Apr 04, 1961 in Blairsville R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>724-725</sup> He married (2) **Marie ?**

**James Raymond Palmer** was buried in Coles Cemetery, Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

iii. Guy Irwin Palmer<sup>207, 242</sup> was born on May 07, 1904 in Pennsylvania.<sup>92</sup> He died on May 23, 1917.<sup>92</sup>

**Guy Irwin Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iv. Edward E. Palmer<sup>92, 207</sup> was born on Sep 16, 1906 in Pennsylvania.<sup>92</sup> He died on May 19, 1962.<sup>92</sup>

**Edward E. Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- v. Raymond Palmer<sup>242</sup>
- vi. Theodore Palmer<sup>242</sup>
- vii. Della Palmer<sup>412</sup> was born in 1912 in Pennsylvania.<sup>4</sup>
- 93. **Ella Caroline**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4, 33, 80</sup> was born in Nov 1869 in Pennsylvania.<sup>91</sup> She died after 1940. She married **William C. Reynolds**, son of William Reynolds and Abigail ?, on Jul 19, 1898 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>80, 91</sup> He was born in May 1847 in Pennsylvania.<sup>91</sup>

Notes for William C. Reynolds:

According to the 1910 census, William and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

William C. Reynolds and Ella Caroline Palmer had the following children:

- i. Mildred J.<sup>6</sup> Reynolds<sup>91</sup> was born in Jan 1896 in Pennsylvania.<sup>91</sup>
- ii. Carl Reynolds<sup>207</sup> was born about 1899 in Pennsylvania.<sup>207</sup>
- 94. **James Edward**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (Levi D.<sup>4</sup>, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup>, <sup>317-318</sup> was born on Jan 08, 1861.<sup>317, 319</sup> He died in 1916. He married **Anna Myrtle Shultz** She was born in Hillside, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>317</sup>

Notes for James Edward Palmer:

James attended the Dayton School for orphans.

James Edward Palmer and Anna Myrtle Shultz had the following children:

214. i. Norman Wesley<sup>6</sup> Palmer<sup>76, 317, 726-729</sup> was born on Dec 12, 1899 in Hillside, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>317</sup> He died on May 07, 1942 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>317</sup> He married **Rose Mary France** She was born about 1898 in Pennsylvania.<sup>729</sup>

Notes for Norman Wesley Palmer: Norman's death certificate list his birth year as 1900 but his headstone has it as 1899.

- ii. Charlie Orphas Palmer<sup>4</sup> was born in 1902.
- 215. iii. Harry Clifford Palmer<sup>4, 730-732</sup> was born in 1903 in Pennsylvania.<sup>730-731</sup> He died in 1975. He married **Clara Belle McLaughlin** She was born in 1903 in Pennsylvania.<sup>730-731</sup>
  - iv. Nora LaRue Palmer<sup>4</sup> was born in 1905. She married **Richard Stauffer**
- 216. v. Anna Vera Palmer<sup>318, 733-735</sup> was born on Sep 17, 1907 in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>318, 733</sup> She died on Sep 21, 1978.<sup>733</sup> She married **Albert Henry Heath II**, son of Albert Henry Hearth Sr. and Della Myrtle Young, on Jan 01, 1930 in Hillside, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Jan 30, 1907 in Rochester Mills, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>734-736</sup> He died on Jun 18, 1973 in Longview, Cowlitz County, Washington.<sup>735</sup>

Anna Vera Palmer was buried in Longview, Cowlitz County, Washington.

- vi. Elizabeth Bell Palmer<sup>4</sup> was born in 1910. She married Jack Moffat
- vii. Lillian May Palmer<sup>4</sup> was born in 1912. She died in 1966. She married Ray Raymond
- 217. viii. Helen Marie Palmer<sup>4,737</sup> was born in 1915. She married **Leonard Eugene Harrold** 
  - ix. Elizabeth Cramer Palmer<sup>4</sup> was born in 1916.
- 95. **Agnes Mary**<sup>5</sup> **Campbell** (Susannah<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>85, 87, 92, 129</sup> was born on Jul 16, 1853 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>87</sup> She died on Mar 25, 1922 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>87</sup> She married **Addison L. Palmer**, son of Henry Palmer and Sarah Ann Oakes, about 1870.<sup>91, 129</sup> He was born on May 30, 1849 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>25</sup> He died on Aug 19, 1917 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>25, 92</sup>

**Agnes Mary Campbell** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Agnes Mary Campbell:

According to the 1920 census, Agnes was living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Addison L. Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Addison L. Palmer:

Addison and Mary only had one child.

According to the 1900 census, Addison and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1910 census, Addison and Mary were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Addison L. Palmer and Agnes Mary Campbell had the following child:

i. Harry Emory<sup>6</sup> Palmer<sup>5, 33</sup> was born on Apr 25, 1871 in Pennsylvania.<sup>93</sup> He died on Jun 14, 1888.<sup>93</sup>

**Harry Emory Palmer** was buried in Campbell Family Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

96. **Clement Laird**<sup>5</sup> **Campbell** (Susannah<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>33, 88-89, 320</sup> was born on Apr 05, 1863 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 88-89 He died on Nov 08, 1950 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 88-89 He

married **Carrie Etta Alcorn**, daughter of Isaac R. Alcorn and Elizabeth Campbell, on Aug 16, 1888 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>321</sup> She was born on Jul 02, 1870 in Heshbon, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>322</sup> She died on Jul 28, 1951 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>322-323</sup>

Clement Laird Campbell was buried in Armagh Cemetery, Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Clement Laird Campbell:

According to the 1900 census, Clement and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Carrie Etta Alcorn was buried in Armagh Cemetery, Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Clement Laird Campbell and Carrie Etta Alcorn had the following children:

218. i. Edna Gertrude<sup>6</sup> Campbell<sup>89, 320, 708, 738-746</sup> was born on Jun 21, 1892 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>741</sup> She died on Feb 01, 1984 in Dayton, Montgomery County, Ohio.<sup>740</sup> She married **Harry Talmage Miller**, son of Daniel A. Miller and Susan Rebecca Morgan, on Sep 23, 1913 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>738</sup> He was born on Oct 29, 1889 in Pennsylvania.<sup>747</sup> He died on Dec 20, 1971 in Dayton, Montgomery County, Ohio.<sup>747-748</sup>

**Edna Gertrude Campbell** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

219. ii. Harry Lester Campbell<sup>45, 91, 320</sup> was born on Aug 08, 1894 in Pennsylvania.<sup>45</sup> He died on Jun 16, 1931.<sup>45</sup> He married **Mary Serulah Townsend** 

**Harry Lester Campbell** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iii. Charles Wilbur Campbell<sup>89, 91, 320, 749</sup> was born on Jul 30, 1897 in Pennsylvania.<sup>94, 749</sup> He died on May 29, 1979 in Sarasota, Sarasota County, Florida.<sup>94, 749</sup>

**Charles Wilbur Campbell** was buried in Bethel United Presbyterian Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iv. Doyle Campbell<sup>5</sup> was born in 1900.<sup>323</sup> He died in 1925.<sup>323</sup>

Doyle Campbell was buried in Armagh Cemetery, Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

97. **Olive May**<sup>5</sup> **Campbell** (Susannah<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>33, 85-86</sup> was born on Oct 26, 1869 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>86</sup> She died on Feb 20, 1917 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>86</sup> She married **Lawrence Johnston** about 1891.<sup>91</sup> He was born about 1862 in Pennsylvania.<sup>207</sup>

Notes for Olive May Campbell:

According to the 1900 census, Olive and her family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Lawrence Johnston:

According to the 1910 census, Lawrence and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Lawrence Johnston and Olive May Campbell had the following children:

- i. Olive A.<sup>6</sup> Johnston<sup>91</sup> was born in Sep 1894 in Pennsylvania.<sup>91</sup>
- ii. Ida Bell Johnston<sup>4, 207</sup> was born in Dec 1898 in Pennsylvania.<sup>91</sup>
- iii. Agnes G. Johnston<sup>207</sup> was born about 1901 in Pennsylvania.<sup>207</sup>
- iv. William C. Johnston<sup>207</sup> was born about 1904 in Pennsylvania.<sup>207</sup>
- v. Lillian E. Johnston<sup>207</sup> was born about 1907 in Pennsylvania.<sup>207</sup>
- 98. **Annie Elizabeth**<sup>5</sup> **Shoup** (Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4, 33, 324</sup> was born in May 1867 in Pennsylvania.<sup>91</sup> She died on Mar 26, 1939.<sup>325</sup> She married **David Porter Palmer**, son of William M. Palmer and Jane Elizabeth Campbell, on Dec 28, 1882 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Nov 26, 1860 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>92</sup> He died on Jun 25, 1917.<sup>92</sup>

David Porter Palmer was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County,

Pennsylvania.

Notes for David Porter Palmer:

According to the 1900 census, Porter and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1910 census, David and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

David Porter Palmer and Annie Elizabeth Shoup had the following children:

- i. Carrie Mabel<sup>6</sup> Palmer<sup>91</sup> was born on Nov 03, 1883 in Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> She died on Jan 12, 1905.<sup>325</sup>
- 220. ii. Fannie Estella Palmer<sup>91, 325, 750-751</sup> was born on Aug 30, 1886 in Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> She died before Jul 31, 1955 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>398</sup> She married **Francis Blair Hall**, son of James Hendricks Hall and Lucinda Catherine Brendlinger, about 1900.<sup>325</sup> He was born on Feb 04, 1881 in Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> He died before Jul 23, 1954 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>398</sup>

**Fannie Estella Palmer** was buried on Jul 31, 1955 in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- iii. Sylvia E. Palmer<sup>91, 207</sup> was born on Nov 29, 1888 in Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> She died on Jun 28, 1955.<sup>325</sup>
- iv. Ernest F. Palmer<sup>325</sup> was born on Jul 07, 1897 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>92, 450</sup> He died on Mar 07, 1900.<sup>92</sup>

**Ernest F. Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- v. ? Palmer<sup>325</sup> was born on Jun 05, 1899.<sup>325</sup> He died on Jun 05, 1899.<sup>325</sup>
- vi. Forest Dale Palmer<sup>325</sup> was born on Jun 05, 1908 in Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> He died about 1986.<sup>325</sup>
- 221. vii. Virgil Rufus Palmer<sup>76, 91, 243, 324, 752-758</sup> was born on Aug 04, 1893 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>324, 757</sup> He died on Mar 08, 1964 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. <sup>324</sup> He married **Maude Genevieve Hall** She was born on Aug 24, 1897 in Pennsylvania. She died on Feb 18, 1971.

**Virgil Rufus Palmer** was buried in Bethel United Presbyterian Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Virgil Rufus Palmer:

According to the 1920 Census, Virgil and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

99. **George Rufus**<sup>5</sup> **Shoup** (Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>91, 326-327</sup> was born on Jul 09, 1868 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>92</sup> He died on Jul 16, 1941.<sup>92</sup> He married **Malinda E. Palmer**, daughter of William M. Palmer and Jane Elizabeth Campbell, about 1888.<sup>91</sup> She was born on Jul 19, 1867 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>92</sup> She died on Nov 25, 1941.<sup>92</sup>

**George Rufus Shoup** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for George Rufus Shoup:

According to the 1900 census, George and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1910 census, George and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1920 census, George and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Malinda E. Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Malinda E. Palmer:

According to the 1900 census, Linnie had 7 children and 5 had died by 1900.

George Rufus Shoup and Malinda E. Palmer had the following children:

222. i. Jennie M.<sup>6</sup> Shoup<sup>76, 207, 521-523</sup> was born in Aug 1893 in Pennsylvania. <sup>91, 523</sup> She died in 1969. <sup>92</sup> She married **Clyde E. Palmer**, son of Joseph Campbell Palmer and Nancy Amy McElhose, about 1913. <sup>524</sup> He was born in 1889 in Pennsylvania. <sup>92, 523</sup> He died in 1968. <sup>92</sup>

**Jennie M. Shoup** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

223. ii. Omer George Shoup<sup>92, 327, 759-760</sup> was born on Apr 16, 1899 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>326-327</sup> He died on Oct 14, 1965 in New Florence R. D. 2, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>327</sup> He married **Neva P. McAdams** She was born in 1907 in Pennsylvania.<sup>92, 759</sup> She died in 1994.<sup>92</sup>

**Omer George Shoup** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iii. William R. Shoup<sup>76, 207</sup> was born in 1901 in Pennsylvania.<sup>92</sup> He died in 1949.<sup>92</sup> He married **Elma P. ?** She was born in 1903.<sup>92</sup>

**William R. Shoup** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

224. iv. Charles Blair Shoup Sr. <sup>76, 207, 761-762</sup> was born on Feb 16, 1904 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76, 762</sup> He died on Jan 22, 1949 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76, 762</sup> He married **Evelyn Sena Cline** She was born on Apr 11, 1911 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76, 763-764</sup> She died on Oct 20, 1956 in New Florence R. D. 2, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>763</sup>

**Charles Blair Shoup Sr.** was buried in Mt.Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Charles Blair Shoup Sr.: Charles was from Mt. Tabor.

225. v. Orville P. Shoup<sup>76, 92</sup> was born in 1907 in Pennsylvania.<sup>92</sup> He died in 1969.<sup>92</sup> He married **Gertrude I. Clark** She was born in 1909.<sup>92</sup> She died in 1985.<sup>92</sup>

**Orville P. Shoup** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

100. **David Porter**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (William M.<sup>4</sup>, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4, 33, 324-325</sup> was born on Nov 26, 1860 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>92</sup> He died on Jun 25, 1917.<sup>92</sup> He married **Annie Elizabeth Shoup**, daughter of Rufus Shoup and Mary Palmer, on Dec 28, 1882 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She was born in May 1867 in Pennsylvania.<sup>91</sup> She died on Mar 26, 1939.<sup>325</sup>

**David Porter Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for David Porter Palmer:

According to the 1900 census, Porter and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1910 census, David and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

David Porter Palmer and Annie Elizabeth Shoup had the following children:

i. Carrie Mabel<sup>6</sup> Palmer<sup>91</sup> was born on Nov 03, 1883 in Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> She died on Jan 12, 1905.<sup>325</sup>

220. ii. Fannie Estella Palmer<sup>91, 325, 750-751</sup> was born on Aug 30, 1886 in Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> She died before Jul 31, 1955 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>398</sup> She married **Francis Blair Hall**, son of James Hendricks Hall and Lucinda Catherine Brendlinger, about 1900.<sup>325</sup> He was born on Feb 04, 1881 in Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> He died before Jul 23, 1954 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>398</sup>

**Fannie Estella Palmer** was buried on Jul 31, 1955 in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- iii. Sylvia E. Palmer<sup>91, 207</sup> was born on Nov 29, 1888 in Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> She died on Jun 28, 1955.<sup>325</sup>
- iv. Ernest F. Palmer<sup>325</sup> was born on Jul 07, 1897 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>92, 450</sup> He died on Mar 07, 1900.<sup>92</sup>

**Ernest F. Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- v. ? Palmer<sup>325</sup> was born on Jun 05, 1899.<sup>325</sup> He died on Jun 05, 1899.<sup>325</sup>
- vi. Forest Dale Palmer<sup>325</sup> was born on Jun 05, 1908 in Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> He died about 1986.<sup>325</sup>
- 221. vii. Virgil Rufus Palmer<sup>76, 91, 243, 324, 752-758</sup> was born on Aug 04, 1893 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>324, 757</sup> He died on Mar 08, 1964 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. <sup>324</sup> He married **Maude Genevieve Hall** She was born on Aug 24, 1897 in Pennsylvania. She died on Feb 18, 1971.

**Virgil Rufus Palmer** was buried in Bethel United Presbyterian Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Virgil Rufus Palmer:

According to the 1920 Census, Virgil and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

101. **George Washington**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (William M.<sup>4</sup>, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4, 33</sup> was born on Nov 15, 1863 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>5</sup> He died in 1934.<sup>92</sup> He married **Martha Amanda Campbell**, daughter of James McClure Campbell and Katherine Mack, on Mar 23, 1887 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She was born in Oct 1866 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>91</sup> She died in 1944.<sup>92</sup>

**George Washington Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for George Washington Palmer:

According to the 1900 census, George and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1910 census, George and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1920 census, George and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Martha Amanda Campbell** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Martha Amanda Campbell:

In 1943, Martha was living in Heshbon, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

George Washington Palmer and Martha Amanda Campbell had the following children:

- i. J. William<sup>6</sup> Palmer<sup>91</sup> was born in Nov 1887.<sup>91</sup>
- ii. David Russell Palmer<sup>91, 207, 326</sup> was born on Feb 18, 1890 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 226. iii. Mina Jane Palmer<sup>91, 105, 412</sup> was born on Sep 03, 1891 in Heshbon, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Dec 14, 1982 in Blairsville R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married **George Washington Clawson**, son of William G. Clawson and Susan E. Flowers, on Jan 14, 1915.<sup>110</sup> He was born on May 03, 1887 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Jun 23, 1967 in

Blairsville R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Mina Jane Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Mina Jane Palmer:

Mina was at the Indian Haven Home when she died.

- iv. Laura C. Palmer<sup>91</sup> was born in Mar 1894 in Pennsylvania.<sup>91</sup> She married (1) **? ?** She married (2) **Burnell Jese Bracken**
- 227. v. Elsie Maria Palmer<sup>76, 91, 765</sup> was born on Apr 07, 1897 in Heshbon, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>91, 765</sup> She died on Mar 16, 1964 in Seward, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>765</sup> She married **Guy Arthur McConnell** He was born on May 11, 1902 in Patton, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>765</sup> He died on Jul 26, 1972 in Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania.<sup>765</sup>

**Elsie Maria Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

vi. Roy Campbell Palmer<sup>412, 450</sup> was born on Dec 10, 1898 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>450</sup> He died in 1969. <sup>92</sup> He married **Ruth J. McConnell** She was born in 1907. <sup>92</sup> She died in 1979. <sup>92</sup>

**Roy Campbell Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

228. vii. Blanche L. Palmer<sup>105, 207</sup> was born on Jul 23, 1903 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>92</sup> She died in May 1987.<sup>92</sup> She married **Chester Empfield** He was born on Aug 23, 1903. He died on Jan 02, 1979.

**Blanche L. Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

viii. Rose J. Palmer<sup>105</sup> was born on Feb 13, 1913 in Pennsylvania.<sup>92</sup> She died on Aug 26, 1989.<sup>92</sup> She married **Emery O. Brown** on Nov 24, 1937.<sup>92</sup> He was born on May 14, 1911.<sup>92</sup> He died on Jun 25, 1993.<sup>92</sup>

**Rose J. Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

102. **Malinda E.**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (William M.<sup>4</sup>, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>33, 76, 91, 327</sup> was born on Jul 19, 1867 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>92</sup> She died on Nov 25, 1941.<sup>92</sup> She married **George Rufus Shoup**, son of Rufus Shoup and Mary Palmer, about 1888.<sup>91</sup> He was born on Jul 09, 1868 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>92</sup> He died on Jul 16, 1941.<sup>92</sup>

**Malinda E. Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Malinda E. Palmer:

According to the 1900 census, Linnie had 7 children and 5 had died by 1900.

**George Rufus Shoup** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for George Rufus Shoup:

According to the 1900 census, George and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1910 census, George and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1920 census, George and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

George Rufus Shoup and Malinda E. Palmer had the following children:

222. i. Jennie M.<sup>6</sup> Shoup<sup>76, 207, 521-523</sup> was born in Aug 1893 in Pennsylvania. <sup>91, 523</sup> She died in 1969. <sup>92</sup>

She married **Clyde E. Palmer**, son of Joseph Campbell Palmer and Nancy Amy McElhose, about 1913.<sup>524</sup> He was born in 1889 in Pennsylvania.<sup>92, 523</sup> He died in 1968.<sup>92</sup>

**Jennie M. Shoup** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

223. ii. Omer George Shoup<sup>92, 327, 759-760</sup> was born on Apr 16, 1899 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>326-327</sup> He died on Oct 14, 1965 in New Florence R. D. 2, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>327</sup> He married **Neva P. McAdams** She was born in 1907 in Pennsylvania.<sup>92, 759</sup> She died in 1994.<sup>92</sup>

**Omer George Shoup** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iii. William R. Shoup<sup>76, 207</sup> was born in 1901 in Pennsylvania.<sup>92</sup> He died in 1949.<sup>92</sup> He married **Elma P. ?** She was born in 1903.<sup>92</sup>

**William R. Shoup** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

224. iv. Charles Blair Shoup Sr.<sup>76, 207, 761-762</sup> was born on Feb 16, 1904 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 762</sup> He died on Jan 22, 1949 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 762</sup> He married **Evelyn Sena Cline** She was born on Apr 11, 1911 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 763-764</sup> She died on Oct 20, 1956 in New Florence R. D. 2, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>763</sup>

**Charles Blair Shoup Sr.** was buried in Mt.Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Charles Blair Shoup Sr.: Charles was from Mt. Tabor.

225. v. Orville P. Shoup<sup>76, 92</sup> was born in 1907 in Pennsylvania.<sup>92</sup> He died in 1969.<sup>92</sup> He married **Gertrude I. Clark** She was born in 1909.<sup>92</sup> She died in 1985.<sup>92</sup>

**Orville P. Shoup** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

103. **Frances Jane**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (William M.<sup>4</sup>, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5</sup>, <sup>328-329</sup> was born on Nov 20, 1854 in Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>329</sup> She died on Jan 10, 1913 in Holton, Jackson County, Kansas.<sup>329</sup> She married **Henry S. Hancuff** He was born on Jun 10, 1850 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>329</sup> He died on Jan 25, 1935 in Holton, Jackson County, Kansas.<sup>329</sup>

Frances Jane Palmer was buried in Holton Cemetery, Holton, Jackson County, Kansas.

Henry S. Hancuff was buried in Holton Cemetery, Holton, Jackson County, Kansas.

Henry S. Hancuff and Frances Jane Palmer had the following child:

- i. John Carl<sup>6</sup> Hancuff<sup>328</sup> was born in 1891.<sup>328</sup> He died on Nov 10, 1937 in Vancouver, Clark, Washington (46 Age: 46).<sup>328</sup>
- 104. **Jane A.**<sup>5</sup> **Campbell** (Nancy Jane<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5, 26</sup> was born about 1860 in Heshbon, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>26, 330</sup> She died on Mar 23, 1935 in Eveleth, St. Louis County, Minnesota.<sup>330</sup> She married **James Brown** He died about 1900.<sup>330</sup>

Notes for Jane A. Campbell:

Indiana Evening Gazette (March 25, 1935)

MRS. JENNIE (CAMPBELL) BROWN aged 75, died Saturday morning, March 23, at her home in Eveleth, Minnesota, after a brief illness. She was a native of Indiana county, a daughter of David and Nancy (Palmer) Campbell and a sister of the following: Mrs. W. Bruce Wagner, of Indiana; Mrs. H. B. Donaldson, Blacklick; R. V. Campbell, Blairsville, and J. E. Campbell, Pueblo, Colorado. She was born at Heshbon and lived there until her marriage to James Brown. After her marriage she moved to Wisconsin and resided until Mr. Brown's death 35 years ago. She then moved to Eveleth, Minnesota.

She leaves these sons: Fred of St. Paul, Minnesota; Cleon, ov Eveleth, Minn., and John at home and a daughter, Gertrude, of Wisconsin.

James Brown and Jane A. Campbell had the following children:

- i. Fred<sup>6</sup> Brown<sup>330</sup>
- ii. Cleon Brown<sup>330</sup>
- iii. John Brown<sup>330</sup>
- iv. Gertrude Brown<sup>330</sup>
- 105. **Robert V.**<sup>5</sup> **Campbell** (Nancy Jane<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4, 26, 33, 95-96, 330-333</sup> was born on Jun 07, 1863 in Heshbon, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>95</sup> He died on Nov 24, 1935 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>95</sup> He married **Sarah Catherine Baughman**, daughter of Joseph Smith Baughman and Elizabeth Mangus, on Mar 23, 1886 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>96</sup> She was born on Sep 22, 1864 in Schellsburg, Bedford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>332</sup> She died on Nov 30, 1940 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>332</sup>

Robert V. Campbell and Sarah Catherine Baughman had the following children:

- i. David Ralph<sup>6</sup> Campbell<sup>331-332</sup> was born in Sep 1886 in Pennsylvania.<sup>331</sup>
- ii. Elmer A. Campbell<sup>331-332</sup> was born in Dec 1888 in Pennsylvania.<sup>331</sup>
- iii. Mable Elizabeth Campbell<sup>331-332</sup> was born in Mar 1891 in Pennsylvania.<sup>331</sup> She married **? Keim**
- iv. Paul H. Campbell<sup>331-332</sup> was born in Sep 1895 in Pennsylvania.<sup>331</sup>
- v. Hazel N. Campbell<sup>331</sup> was born in Mar 1898 in Pennsylvania.<sup>331</sup> She died before 1940.
- 106. **Leslie Hazlette**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (Samuel M.<sup>4</sup>, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7</sup>. <sup>334-339</sup> was born on Jul 01, 1861 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>8</sup> He died on Apr 28, 1924 in Delburne, Red Deer, Alberta, Canada.<sup>339</sup> He married **Hulda J. Cochran** in May 1889 in Caldwell, Sumner County, Kansas.<sup>337</sup> She was born in Aug 1871 in Illinois.<sup>336, 338</sup>

Notes for Leslie Hazlette Palmer:

Leslie lived in Alberta, Northwest Territory, Canada.

Leslie Hazlette Palmer and Hulda J. Cochran had the following children:

- i. Nellie M.<sup>6</sup> Palmer<sup>336, 338</sup> was born in Nov 1890 in Kansas.<sup>336, 338</sup>
- ii. Oscar N. Palmer<sup>336</sup> was born in Nov 1892 in Kansas.<sup>336</sup>
- iii. Anna B. Palmer<sup>336, 338</sup> was born in Nov 1899 in Kansas.<sup>336</sup>
- 107. **Andrew Milton**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (Samuel M.<sup>4</sup>, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7, 101, 342</sup> was born on Apr 06, 1866 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>101</sup> He died on Nov 25, 1930 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. <sup>101</sup> He married **Angelina C. Donoughe** She was born on Sep 26, 1869 in Pennsylvania. <sup>342</sup> She died on Sep 16, 1937 in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>342</sup>

Andrew Milton Palmer and Angelina C. Donoughe had the following child:

i. Clyde<sup>6</sup> Palmer<sup>5</sup> was born in 1892. He died on Apr 20, 1893.

**Clyde Palmer** was buried in Barr Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

108. **Erastus Albert**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (Samuel M.<sup>4</sup>, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7</sup>, 98, 343-352</sup> was born on Nov 28, 1868 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 98 He died on Jul 04, 1951 in New Brighton, Beaver County, Pennsylvania. He married **Laura Pearl Palmer** She was born on Jul 31, 1877 in Butler County, Pennsylvania. She died on Nov 16, 1952 in Rochester, Beaver County, Pennsylvania. Pennsylvania. She died on Nov 16, 1952 in Rochester, Beaver County, Pennsylvania. She died on Nov 16, 1952 in Rochester, Beaver County, Pennsylvania. She died on Nov 16, 1952 in Rochester, Beaver County, Pennsylvania. She died on Nov 16, 1952 in Rochester, Beaver County, Pennsylvania. She died on Nov 16, 1952 in Rochester, Beaver County, Pennsylvania. She died on Nov 16, 1952 in Rochester, Beaver County, Pennsylvania. She died on Nov 16, 1952 in Rochester, Beaver County, Pennsylvania. She died on Nov 16, 1952 in Rochester, Beaver County, Pennsylvania. She died on Nov 16, 1952 in Rochester, Beaver County, Pennsylvania. She died on Nov 16, 1952 in Rochester, Beaver County, Pennsylvania. She died on Nov 16, 1952 in Rochester, Beaver County, Pennsylvania. She died on Nov 16, 1952 in Rochester, Beaver County, Pennsylvania. She died on Nov 16, 1952 in Rochester, Beaver County, Pennsylvania.

**Erastus Albert Palmer** was buried in Sylvania Hills Memorial Park, Rochester, Beaver County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Erastus Albert Palmer:

In 1913, Albert was living West Taylor Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Albert lived in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Erastus Albert Palmer and Laura Pearl Palmer had the following children:

i. Ruth Virginia<sup>6</sup> Palmer<sup>346, 350, 766</sup> was born on Apr 20, 1900 in Youngstown, Mahoning County, Ohio.<sup>346, 766</sup> She died on Jun 11, 1989 in Ocala, Marion County, Florida.<sup>346, 766</sup> She married ?

# McKelvey

- **Ruth Virginia Palmer** was buried in Allegheny County Memorial Park, Allison Park, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.
- ii. Samuel A. Palmer<sup>350, 767</sup> was born in 1901 in Fairview, Butler County, Pennsylvania.<sup>767</sup> He died in 1981 in Ellwood City, Beaver County, Pennsylvania.<sup>767</sup> He married **Mary Ellen?** She was born in 1908 in Worthington, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania, United States of America.<sup>767</sup> She died in 1993 in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania.<sup>767</sup>
  - Samuel A. Palmer was buried in Butler County Memorial Park, Butler County, Pennsylvania.
- iii. Margaret L. Palmer<sup>5, 350</sup> was born on Aug 08, 1904 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died in Jul 1978.
- 229. iv. Alice Lenore Palmer<sup>345, 347, 350, 768</sup> was born on Dec 31, 1907 in Summit Township, Butler County, Pennsylvania.<sup>345, 347</sup> She died in Mar 1974. She married **John Winer** He was born in 1905 in Pennsylvania.<sup>768</sup>
  - v. Harry Raymond Palmer<sup>350-352</sup> was born on Dec 31, 1907 in Summit Township, Butler County, Pennsylvania.<sup>351-352</sup> He died on Nov 07, 1911 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>352</sup>
- 230. vi. Eugene Milton Palmer<sup>348, 769-770</sup> was born on Apr 16, 1913 in West Taylor Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. 348, 769-770 He died on Jul 04, 1985. He married **Frances?**
- 231. vii. Harold William Palmer<sup>343-344</sup> was born on Apr 16, 1913 in West Taylor Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>343-344</sup> He died on Jun 15, 2010 in Monaca, Beaver County, Pennsylvania.<sup>344</sup> He married **Rose Klein** 
  - Harold William Palmer was buried in Rochester, Beaver County, Pennsylvania.
- 232. viii. Eunice E. Palmer<sup>349, 771-772</sup> was born on Apr 17, 1917 in Fairview, Butler County, Pennsylvania.<sup>349, 771</sup> She died on Apr 24, 1980 in Southgate, Wayne County, Michigan.<sup>771</sup> She married (1) **? Lanning** She married (2) **Carl C. Plaisted** He was born in 1912 in Pennsylvania.<sup>772</sup>
- 109. **Effie Armina**<sup>5</sup> **Palmer** (Samuel M.<sup>4</sup>, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7, 99, 354</sup> was born on Apr 04, 1871 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>99</sup> She died on Apr 17, 1931 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>45, 99</sup> She married **William John Kunkle**, son of John Kunkle and Sarah Waugaman, on Aug 07, 1890 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Dec 04, 1864 in Harrison City, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>354</sup> He died on Jun 15, 1948 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>45, 354</sup>

Effie Armina Palmer was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Effie Armina Palmer: Written by Helen Louise "Kunkle" Kindle

Grandma was a lovely, caring person. I remember when we went to Homer City from Greensburg, by train, I always made a bee line for the cellar to see what kind of cakes, pies, cookies etc., were in the screened-in-cupboard. She made good yummies. After dinner we would all get around the "huge" diningroom table and play cards like "PIG".

According to the 1880 census, Effie was living with her grandparents, Robert and Margaret Campbell, in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

William John Kunkle was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for William John Kunkle:

William John Kunkle, died Tuesday, June 15 at 10:30am at his late home, 217 East Church St., Homer City. Born in Harrison City, December 4, 1864, he was the son of John and Sarah Waugaman Kunkle. A resident of Homer City for the past 59 years, he was a member of the Lutheran Church and Homer City Lodge No 41, I.O.O.F.

His wife, Effie Palmer Kunkle, passed away in 1931.

The following daughters and sons survive; Bertha, wife of James M. Conrad, Homer City; Winona, wife of A.R. Gibson, Tampa, Fla; Louise, wife of Clair Starr, Rochester, NY; Almeda, wife of George Kerr,

Homer City; S. Leroy, Homer City, and Paul G, Allison Park. There are 16 grandchildren and 11 great-grandchildren surviving. Three sisters also survive; Mrs Elizabeth Cashdollar, Penn Run; Mrs. Louisa Shuster, and Miss Rebecca Kunkle Greensburg, R.D. 3. One Son Horace, four brothers and two sisters preceded him in death.

Friends will be received in his late home after 7:00pm today until 12:00 noon Friday and from 1:000pm Friday until 2:00PM in the Homer City Lutheran Church where services will be conducted by Rev. Carl T. Hayes of Oklahoma, PA. former pastor of the H. C. Lutheran Church. Interment will be in the Greenwood Cemetery. Askew Funeral Home of Homer City is in charge of arrangements.

Most information furnished and/or confirmed by Helen Louise "Kunkle" Kindle

William John Kunkle and Effie Armina Palmer had the following children:

233. i. Horace John<sup>6</sup> Kunkle<sup>773</sup> was born on Jun 08, 1891 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Jun 07, 1945 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Mary Edna McLaughlin**, daughter of Samuel McLaughlin and Adella Jobe, on Oct 24, 1912. She was born on Mar 31, 1891 in Delmont, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She died on Sep 04, 1970 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Horace John Kunkle** was buried in Westmoreland Memorial Park, Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

234. ii. Bertha Margaret Kunkle<sup>773</sup> was born on Mar 14, 1893 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Feb 27, 1967 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married **James Madison Conrad**, son of James Conrad and Martha Dunwiddie, on Sep 06, 1913 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Feb 02, 1879 in Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on May 31, 1962 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. Pennsylvania. He died on May 31, 1962 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Bertha Margaret Kunkle** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Bertha Margaret Kunkle:

MRS. BERTHA KUNKLE CONRAD, 73, of 204 E. Elm St., Homer City, died Monday, Feb 27, 1967, enroute to the Indiana Hospital.

Born March 14, 1893 in Homer City, she was a daughter of William and Effie (s/b Palmer) Campbell KunKle.

A lifelong resident of Homer City, she was a member of Trinity Lutheran Church in Homer City.

Survivors include the following children: Mrs. Milford (Mildred) Edmiston, Latrobe; Mrs. Grover (Berdine) Seese, Leola, Pa; James T. Conrad, Homer City; Mrs. Robert (Miriam) Garner, Brookville; Mrs. Alex (Jacqueline) Buggey, Indiana; two sisters: Mrs. Clair Starr of Rochester, N.Y.; Mrs George Kerr of Homer City; a brother, Paul Kunkle of Allison Park; 12 grandchildren and one great-grandson.

Friends will be received at the Askew Funeral Home in Homer City after 7 p.m. today where services will be conducted by Rev. James M. Robbins Thursday at 2 p.m. Interment will be in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana.

- iii. Florence M. Kunkle<sup>773</sup> was born on Jan 25, 1895. She died on Feb 17, 1897.
- iv. Sarah Winona Kunkle<sup>773</sup> was born on Aug 30, 1896 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Apr 01, 1964 in Newport Richey, Pasco County, Florida. She married **Alfred Ray Gibson** on Jul 30, 1927. He was born on May 16, 1898 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. He died in 1968.
- 235. v. Louise Marie Kunkle<sup>773</sup> was born on Dec 25, 1898 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Jan 22, 1986 in Rochester, Monroe County, New York. She married **Clair Starr**, son of Seth Starr and Mary Condron, on Sep 07, 1921 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Nov 16, 1893 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Jan 29, 1965 in Rochester, Monroe County, New York.

Louise Marie Kunkle was buried in White Haven Memorial Park, Monroe County, New York.

Notes for Louise Marie Kunkle:

Starr, Louise Marie Wednesday, January 22, 1986, Survived by her sons and daughter-in-law, Ronald C., Donald J., and Marjorie Starr; 6 grandchildren; 5 great-grandchildren; several nieces and nephews.

Friends may call Friday, 2-4 7-9 at the Vay-Schieich & Meeson Funeral services and interment in White Haven Memorial Park to be held at the convenience of the family. In lieu of flowers, friends wishing may make contributions to the Building Fund of the Church of the Master Baptist, 3495 Lake Ave. 14612.

236. vi. Samuel Leroy Kunkle<sup>773</sup> was born on Apr 06, 1904 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Sep 16, 1963 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married **Margaret Elizabeth Zeman**, daughter of John Zeman and Elizabeth Jevickey, on Jul 21, 1928 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Jun 24, 1910 in Portage, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

**Samuel Leroy Kunkle** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Samuel Leroy Kunkle:

S. LeRoy (Pete) Kunkle, 59 of 206 Church Street, Homer City, passed away suddenly at his home Monday morning, September 16, 1963.

He was born April 6, 1904 in Homer City, a son of William J. and Effie Palmer Kunkle. A lifelong resident of Homer City, Mr. Kunkle attended Indiana State College and had served with the Post Office in Homer City for 27 years. He was an active member of the Trinity Lutheran Church of Homer City and was also a life member of the Homer City Fire Department.

Mr. Kunkle is survived by his wife, the former Margaret Zeman; two daughters; Mrws. Robert (Faye) Llghtner, Ebensburg and Mrs. James (Glenda) McNelis of Indiana; one brother, Paul Kunkle of Allison Park; four sisters; Mrs Bertha Conrad, Homer City; Mrs Clari (Louise) Starr of Rochester NY; Mrs Alfred (Winona) Gibson of Newport Richey, Fla., and Mrs. George (Almeda) Kerr of Homer City and eight grandchildren.

Friends are being received at the George Askew Funeral Home in Homer City after 7 p.m. today (Tuesday) where services will be conducted on Thursday at 2 p.m. Rev. Mr. James Cook will officate and interment will follow in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana.

237. vii. Almeda Pearl Kunkle<sup>773</sup> was born on Apr 07, 1906 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Mar 23, 1974 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married **George Kerr**, son of Harry E. Kerr and Edith Lockard, on Jul 20, 1927 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He was born on May 26, 1907 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on May 22, 1978 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on May 22, 1978 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Almeda Pearl Kunkle** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

238. viii. George Edward Paul Kunkle<sup>773</sup> was born on May 22, 1910 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Aug 22, 1976 in Allison Park, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. He married **Edith Evelyn Lisbon**, daughter of John Lisbon and Jessie McSwaney, on Mar 31, 1931 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Feb 25, 1909 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

**George Edward Paul Kunkle** was buried in Allegheny County Memorial Park, Allison Park, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

### Generation 6

110. **John Alexander**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>104, 356-358</sup> was born on Dec 01, 1858 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>356</sup> He died on Mar 12, 1936 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>356</sup> He married **Hannah Jane Muffley**, daughter of James Muffley and Juliann ?, about 1882.<sup>357</sup> She was born in Aug 1859 in Salina, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>356-357</sup> She died on Dec 11, 1905 in Bairdstown, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>356</sup>

John Alexander Palmer was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for John Alexander Palmer:

According to the 1900 Census, John and his family were living in Bairdstown, Derry Township,

Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1910 Census, John and his children were living in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1920 Census, Peter was living in Blairsville, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. His son Clyde and his family were living with him.

**Hannah Jane Muffley** was buried in Livermore Cemetery, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Hannah Jane Muffley: Seven children, six living in 1900.

John Alexander Palmer and Hannah Jane Muffley had the following children:

- i. Milton A<sup>7</sup> Palmer<sup>356</sup> was born about 1884 in Pennsylvania. He died in 1910.<sup>356</sup> He married **Anne?** She was born about 1889 in Pennsylvania. She died after 1910.
- ii. John Palmer<sup>357</sup> was born in Apr 1884 in Pennsylvania.<sup>357</sup>
- iii. James J. Palmer<sup>357</sup> was born in Apr 1886 in Pennsylvania.<sup>357</sup>
- iv. Mary Palmer<sup>357</sup> was born in Aug 1889 in Pennsylvania.<sup>357</sup>
- 239. v. Clyde W. Palmer<sup>357, 774</sup> was born in Sep 1892 in Pennsylvania.<sup>357</sup> He married **Minnie M. Weaver** She was born about 1893 in Pennsylvania.<sup>775</sup>

Notes for Clyde W. Palmer:

According to the 1920 Census, Clyde and his family were living with his father in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- vi. ? Palmer<sup>357</sup>? died before 1900.<sup>357</sup>
- 240. vii. Lucy Bell Palmer<sup>357-358, 776</sup> was born in Feb 1897 in Pennsylvania.<sup>357</sup> She married (1) **Howard H. Clawson** He was born on Mar 05, 1895 in Conemaugh Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>450, 777-780</sup> He died on Nov 28, 1946 in Akron, Summit County, Ohio.<sup>779, 781</sup> She married (2) **Ivan Doyle Swauger** He was born on Apr 13, 1894 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>782-783</sup> He died on Oct 21, 1957 in Youngstown, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>783</sup> She married (3) **James O. Curtis** on Mar 29, 1923 in Somerset County, Pennsylvania.<sup>358</sup> He was born in 1894.<sup>358</sup>

Notes for Lucy Bell Palmer:

She was probaly not married to Howard but had a daughter to him.

viii. Ella Palmer<sup>775</sup> was born about 1901 in Pennsylvania.<sup>775</sup>

111. **Amanda Elizabeth**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 359-360</sup> was born on Oct 10, 1864 in Pennsylvania.<sup>361</sup> She died on Feb 27, 1936 in Allegheny Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 361</sup> She married **Thomas Leroy Milliron**, son of George Milliron and Eliza Jane Dick, on Dec 09, 1883. He was born on Aug 26, 1862 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>361</sup> He died on Nov 22, 1929 in Allegheny Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>361</sup>

**Amanda Elizabeth Palmer** was buried on Mar 01, 1936 in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Amanda Elizabeth Palmer:

PA Death Certificate File #21753 Reg # 27

Place of Death: Allegheny Twp., Westmoreland Co.

Mrs. Amanda E. Milliron Date of Death: Feb. 27, 1936

f, w, widowed, retired Cause of Death: Myocardialdegeneration with arterio-sclerosis

Wife of: Thomas L. Milliron

Born: Oct. 10, 1864, in Penna. Duration of Illness: 2 years

Parents: Peter Palmer, Penna Physician: A. M. Gulliford, Apollo, Pa.

Christine Bailey, Penna Undertaker: W. Robert King, Apollo, Pa.

Buried in: Blairsville Cemetery

Information given by: W. J. Milliron, Apollo, Pa.

#### **OBITUARY**

Mrs. Amanda Milliron, aged 72, died last Thursday at 1:40 p.m. in thehome of her son, W. J. Milliron, Allegheny township. Surviving are one daughter, Mrs. J. B. Lucksinger, Pueblo, Colo. and these sons: W.J., R. R., and T. C. Milliron, all of Apollo, R. D.; Lloyd, Verona; Audley and Roy, Oklahoma and Paul, Monroe, Mich. These brothers and sisters also survive: John, David, and Thomas Palmer, all of Blairsville; Harold Palmer, Saltsburg and Mrs. Mary Welk, Pittsburgh. Funeral services were held Sunday at 1:30 in the home with the Rev. E. P. Harper of the ApolloMethodist Episcopal church officiating. Burial followed in Blairsville cemetery.

From the Indiana Weekly Messenger, March 5, 1936:

Funeral services were conducted on Saturday, followed by interment in the Blairsville Cemetery, for Mrs. Amanda E. Milliron, aged 72, who died Thursday at the home of her son, W. J. Milliron, of Allegheny Twp., Armstrong County. She leaves these children, W. J., R. R., and T. C., all of Apollo, Mrs. J. P. Lucksinger of Pueblo, Colorado; Lloyd Millironof Verona; Audley Milliron of Oklahoma, and Paul Milliron of Monroe, Michigan. She was a sister of John, David and Thomas Palmer of Blairsville, Harold Thomas(sic) of Saltsburg; and Mrs. Mary Welk, of Pittsburgh.

**Thomas Leroy Milliron** was buried on Nov 25, 1929 in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Thomas Leroy Milliron:

PA Death Certificate File # 114468 Reg # 25

Place of death: Allegheny Twp., Westmoreland Co Thomas L. Milliron Date of Death: Nov 22 1929

male, white, married, retired Cause: Carcinoma of stomach snd bowels

Born: Aug. 26, 1862 in Penna. Duration of Illness: 6 months Age: 67y 2m 26d Physician: H. H. Townsend, M.D., Apollo, Pa.

Parents: George Milliron, Penna. Undertaker: W. Robert King, Apollo, Pa.

Eliza Jane Dick, Penna. Buried: Blairsville Cem., Blairsville, Pa. Information supplied by: Paul A. Milliron, Box 247, Apollo, Pa.

According to the 1900 Census, Thomas and his family were living in Cokeville, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

This family apparently moved to Vandergrift sometime between 1904 & 1905, since birth records show Paul (Michael) as having been born there.

According to the 1910 Census, Thomas and his family were living in Vandergrift Heights, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1920 Census, Thomas and his family were living in Washington Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Thomas Leroy Milliron and Amanda Elizabeth Palmer had the following children:

241. i. Minerva Elizabeth<sup>7</sup> Milliron<sup>22, 76, 360</sup> was born on Jul 23, 1884 in Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> She died on Jun 05, 1972 in Ontario, San Bernardino County, California.<sup>22</sup> She married **James Burtner Lucksinger** on Feb 18, 1903 in Cokeville, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Feb 23, 1879 in Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He died on Aug 02, 1936 in Pueblo County, Colorado.<sup>76</sup>

Notes for Minerva Elizabeth Milliron:

From the Indiana County Gazette, February 25, 1903:

Mr. James B. Lucksinger and Miss Minerva Milliron, both of WestmorelandCounty, were married at the residence of the bride's parents in Cokevilleon Wednesday evening, February 18. The ceremony was performed by Rev. S.B. Laverty, pastor of the Cokeville Methodist church.

SSDI Minerva Lucksinger 23 Jul 1884 Jun 1972 #544-28-9279 Res. Ontario, San Bernadimo, Ca. Issued Oregon bef 1951

CALIFORNIA DEATHS 1940 - 1997

Minerva M. Lucksinger, 7/23/1884 PA 6/5/1972 San Bernadino

Oral history of Elizabeth Jane Chapman - recalls that her family (Thomas, Mildred and sister Ruth) went to live with Aunt Minerva during the depression. They drove to Colorado in a Model T Ford and stayed there almost 2 years from about 1931 - living in a one-room cabin for hired help. The Lucksingers had a large ranch, and everybody was put to work. The children were terrorized by a turkey that reigned the barnyard. She also recalls that Helen was a school teacher.

242. ii. William James Milliron<sup>22, 76, 360</sup> was born on Sep 06, 1886 in Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He died on Aug 08, 1951 in Apollo, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He married (1) **Edna Clara McElwee**, daughter of ? McElwee, on Jun 18, 1923.<sup>22</sup> She was born on Nov 12, 1903 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> She died on Apr 11, 1994 in Levittsburg, Ohio.<sup>22</sup> He married (2) **Gussie Underwood** on Sep 03, 1908 in Pennsylvania.<sup>22,784</sup> She was born about 1888 in Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup>

**William James Milliron** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for William James Milliron:

PA National Guard Veteran's Card File:

J. William Milliron, pvt., Co. D., 5th Infantry, P.N.G.

Enlisted June 19, 1906, age 19y9m. 5'10", fair, brown eyes, amber hair.laborer Discharged June 28, 1908. Reason not given.

According to the 1910 Census, William and Gussie were living in Seward, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1930 Census, William and his family were living in Washington Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. His mother and his brother, Paul, were living with him.

MARRIAGE LICENSE DATABASE, Westmoreland Co. Register of Wills William J. Milliron & Gussie S. Underwood, #026023-33 9-3-08

243. iii. Robert Ralph Milliron<sup>22, 360</sup> was born on Sep 11, 1888 in Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He died on Dec 19, 1915 in Apollo, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He married **Edith M. Craig** on Sep 03, 1912. She was born in 1894 in Vandergrift, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She died after 1930.

Notes for Robert Ralph Milliron:

PA National Guard Veteran's Card File:

Robert Milliron, pvt., Co. D., 5th Infantry, P.N.G.

Resident of Cokeville. Enlisted June 15, 1906, age 18. 5'8", fair, grey eyes, light hair. millworker

Discharged May 3, 1907. Left city.

Indiana Evening Gazette, December 20, 1935:

20 Years Ago Today...Robert Milliron of Vandergrift, a brother-in-law of Ray Craig; George Horne of Vandergrift, an uncle of Mrs. John McGregor; and Clifford McConnell of Vandergrift, a nephew of John McConnell, were killed when the bus in which they were riding was struck by a train nearApollo.

244. iv. George Roy Milliron<sup>22, 360, 785</sup> was born on Jan 22, 1891 in Cokeville, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He died on Jan 10, 1952 in Aspinwall Veterans Hospital, Aspinwall, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He married **Grace Elizabeth Hilty**, daughter of James O. Hilty and Mary E. Fulton, on Feb 26, 1921 in Wellsburg, Brooke County, West Virginia.<sup>22</sup> She was born on Oct 13, 1902 in Hyde Park, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Apr 22.

1949 in Paulton, Washington Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.76

**George Roy Milliron** was buried in Riverview Cemetery, Apollo, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for George Roy Milliron:

George worked for Apollo Gas Company.

Both George Roy and Grace died when children were young. Some were cared for in a children's home.

In 1920, George was living with the Charles Palmer family in Conemaugh Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania

According to the 1900 Census, George and Grace were living in Washington Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

PA National Guard Veterans' Card File:

George R. Millison, pvt., Co. B, 18th Infantry P.N.G.

Enlisted July 25, 1917 at Pittsburgh. 25y6m. 5'5", medium, brown eyes,brown hair. foreman M.I. WWS July 25, 1917.

World War I: Pvt. 1st Class George Roy Milliron. First assign. 111thInf. Enlisted at 25 years of age. Single. Occupation asst track foreman. Brown eyes, brown har, medium complexion. 5 feet 5 1/2 inches tall. Enlisted July 25, 1917 at Pittsburgh, PA. May 13, 1919 recieved a Victory button. Served with AEF in France May 17, 1918 to April 27, 1918. Fifth German offensive July 27, 1918. Fismes, Aug 8, 1918. Argone Forest Sept 26, 1918. Gunshot wound to the right thigh, Sept 27,1918. Character: Excellent. Entitled to \$60.00 bonus and travel pay to Pittsburgh, PA. First assignment, Co.B, 18th PA Infantry to 111th Infantry Oct 123, 1917 to Camp Sherman Ohio for discharge 3rd Company 1st Training Battalion 158 Dep. Brigade.

v. Jessie L. Milliron<sup>22</sup> was born on Sep 26, 1892.<sup>22</sup> She died on Apr 20, 1894 in Cokeville, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup>

**Jessie L. Milliron** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Jessie L. Milliron:

Westmoreland Co. Death Index: Jessie L. Milliron, w f, d/o Thomas & Manda E. Milliron, 16 mo., died in Cokeville April 20, 1894, of scarlet fever. Buried in Blairsville Cemetery

vi. Harry Lloyd Milliron<sup>22, 360</sup> was born on Sep 20, 1895 in Cokeville, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>786</sup> He died in Dec 1968 in Sandy Lake, Mercer County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He married **Elizabeth?** about 1920. She was born about 1891 in Pennsylvania.<sup>787</sup>

Notes for Harry Lloyd Milliron:

Westmoreland Co. Register of Births: male Milliron, s/o Thomas & Lizzie, born in Cokeville Sept 20, 1895.

In 1917, Harry was employed as a machinist helper at American Sheet and Tin Plate Co. in Vandergrift, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1920 Census, Thomas and his family were living in Kiskimenitas Township, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1930 Census, Thomas and his family were living in Pine Township, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

SSDI:

Name: Harry Milliron SSN: 193-03-8653

Last Residence: 16145 Sandy Lake, Mercer, Pennsylvania, United Statesof America

Born: 20 Sep 1895 Died: Dec 1968

State (Year) SSN issued: Pennsylvania (Before 1951)

245. vii. Thomas Clair Milliron<sup>22, 360</sup> was born on Oct 15, 1898 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He died on Mar 23, 1976 in Santa Ana, Orange County, California.<sup>22</sup> He married **Mildred Grace Colwell** on Apr 11, 1925 in Beech Bottom, Brooke County, West Virginia. She was born on Dec 01, 1906 in Freeport, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania. She died on Dec 05, 2000 in Santa Ana, Orange County, California.

Thomas Clair Milliron was buried in Pennsylvania.

Notes for Thomas Clair Milliron:

Not sure if Tom was born in Blairsville or Cokeville. His birth certificate says Blairsville, but he may have obtained that later in life when he needed identification.

When his father insisted he quit school at about age 12 to work in themines, Tom was helped by an "Uncle Jimmy Dick," who got him a start in railroad engineering. That uncle may have been James A. Dick of Morrellville, Cambria County.

Thomas Clair was a train engineer in the Vandergrift mill, and my grandmother lived in Vandergrift, where they met. I'm not sure where he lived at the time. He was one of the few people of his age who owned a car, so he was pretty mobile, he could have lived anywhere within a 25-mile or so radius. He left home and lived with Jimmy Dick's family from about 1910 until he married in 1925. As you might recall, his "Uncle Jimmy Dick" saved him from the mines and helped him get established as a train man. (From T. Chapman)

Draft registration, 1918, registered at PO Box in Apollo. Oral history relates that he was called for active duty, and while at the train station in Pittsburgh waiting to be transferred to boot camp, the word came that the war was over. There were large number of recruits there, and none of them had any transportation. So an officer in charge commandeered a truck and drove all over Western PA dropping off the boys at their homes.

Tom and Mildred eloped in West Virginia. They started out in Vandergrift, and then Apollo, before settling in rural "Orchard Hills." During that time they also tried to relocate to Colorado during the Depression. There they briefly lived with Tom's sister Minerva and her husband on a ranch, but returned after a short while to Apollo. Later they settled in "Orchard Hills" just northeast of Apollo, where they lived about 35 years until 1970. Then they retired in St. Petersburg, Florida, and lived in a mobile home park. They moved to Orange, California in 1974, living near the family of daughter Elizabeth.

According to the 1930 Census, Thomas and his family were living in Vandergrift, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

viii. Audley Raphael Milliron<sup>22, 360, 785</sup> was born on Jan 08, 1901 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He died in 1962.<sup>22</sup> He married **Elizabeth Henrietta Turner** on May 16, 1929 in Pennsylvania. She was born in 1903 in Pennsylvania. She died on Jul 05, 1974.

**Audley Raphael Milliron** was buried in Riverview Cemetery, Kiski Township, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Audley Raphael Milliron:

According to the 1930 Census, Audley and Elizabeth were living in Washington Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

MARRIAGE LICENSE DATA BASE, Register of Wills, Westmoreland Co., PA Audley R. Milliron & Elizabeth H. Turner, #067932-49 (5-8-29) 5-16-29

ix. Paul A. Milliron<sup>22, 360</sup> was born on Oct 23, 1905 in Vandergrift, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22, 786</sup> He died on Jan 03, 1971 in Berea, Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>22, 788</sup> He married **Virginia Ruth Riggle** on Nov 28, 1935 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup>

She was born on Jul 05, 1911 in Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.<sup>788</sup> She died on Jan 27, 1981 in Fort Myers, Lee County, Florida.<sup>22</sup>

Paul A. Milliron was buried in Riverview Cemetery, Apollo, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Paul A. Milliron:

Westmoreland Co. Register of Births: Michael Milliron, w m, s/o Thomas & Amanda, born Oct. 23, 1905 in Vandergrift, Westmoreland Co.

In 1930, Paul was living with his brother, William, in Washington Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

SSDI:

Paul Milliron #371-03-6395 24 Oct 1905 - Jan 1971

Res: Cleveland, Cuyahoga Co., Oh.

Issued MI bef 1951

Paul A. Milliron Volume: 20367 Certificate: 008704

Died: 3 Jan 1971, Berea, Cuyahoga Co., OH

Age: 65 Married Res: Middleburg Hts., Cuyahoga Co.

112. **Henry P.**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>359, 362</sup> was born on Aug 23, 1866 in Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He died on May 27, 1930. He married **Melissa Jennie McCormick** on Dec 04, 1888 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She was born in Jun 1866 in Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> She died in 1934.

Henry P. Palmer was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Henry P. Palmer:

According to the 1900 Census, Henry and his family were living in Bairdstown, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1910 Census, Henry and his family were living in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1920 Census, Henry and his family were living in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

**Melissa Jennie McCormick** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Henry P. Palmer and Melissa Jennie McCormick had the following children:

- i. Walter<sup>7</sup> Palmer<sup>362</sup> was born in Jun 1889 in Pennsylvania. <sup>362</sup> He died before 1910. <sup>775</sup>
- ii. Lawrence Palmer<sup>22</sup> was born about 1892 in Bairdstown, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He died on Apr 27, 1899 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup>

**Lawrence Palmer** was buried in Livermore Cemetery, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

- iii. Nettie Palmer<sup>362</sup> was born in Jan 1892 in Pennsylvania.<sup>362</sup>
- iv. Gussie Palmer<sup>362</sup> was born in Dec 1894 in Pennsylvania.<sup>362</sup>
- v. Harry Wilson Palmer<sup>22, 362</sup> was born on Jul 17, 1898 in Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He died on Oct 26, 1968.<sup>22</sup>

**Harry Wilson Palmer** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- vi. Jane Palmer<sup>775</sup> was born about 1901 in Pennsylvania.<sup>775</sup>
- vii. Ralph F. Palmer<sup>22, 775</sup> was born on Apr 02, 1902 in Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He died on Nov 03, 1921

in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.775

**Ralph F. Palmer** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- viii. William Palmer<sup>775</sup> was born about 1908 in Pennsylvania.<sup>775</sup>
- ix. ? Palmer<sup>775</sup>
- x. ? Palmer<sup>775</sup>
- xi. ? Palmer<sup>775</sup>
- xii. ? Palmer<sup>775</sup>
- xiii. ? Palmer<sup>775</sup>
- 113. **Charles Wilbur**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>22, 363</sup> was born on Dec 28, 1870 in Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He died on Jun 01, 1949 in Conemaugh Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He married **Anna Marie Emmaline Horn** on Sep 26, 1892.<sup>22</sup> She was born on Apr 16, 1875 in North Washington, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> She died on Sep 24, 1954 in Saltsburg, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup>

Charles Wilbur Palmer was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Charles Wilbur Palmer:

According to the 1900 Census, Charles and his family were living in Cokeville, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1910 Census, Charles and his family were living in Conemaugh Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. His mother and his brother, Thomas were living him.

According to the 1920 Census, Charles and his family were living in Conemaugh Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. His nephew, George R. Milliron, and his aunt, Penelope B. Coy were living with him

According to the 1930 Census, Charles and his family were living in Cokeville, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

**Anna Marie Emmaline Horn** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Charles Wilbur Palmer and Anna Marie Emmaline Horn had the following children:

- i. Clara Enola<sup>7</sup> Palmer<sup>22</sup> was born on Jun 23, 1893 in Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> She died on Dec 09, 1898 in Cokeville, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup>
  - **Clara Enola Palmer** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 246. ii. Rhoda Viola Palmer<sup>22, 360</sup> was born on Nov 18, 1894 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> She died on Jun 15, 1930.<sup>22</sup> She married **Charles A. Earhart**, son of James N. Earhart and Nancy C. Lyons, on Jun 26, 1912.<sup>22</sup> He was born on Oct 01, 1886 in Conemaugh Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>789-790</sup> He died on Aug 06, 1955 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>789</sup>
  - **Rhoda Viola Palmer** was buried in Edgewood Cemetery, Conemaugh Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
  - iii. Julia Christina Palmer<sup>22, 360</sup> was born on Apr 23, 1897 in Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> She died on Nov 17, 1950.<sup>22</sup> She married **Frederick Claus** on Mar 22, 1915.<sup>22</sup> He was born about 1879 in Pennsylvania.<sup>791</sup> He died after 1930.
- 247. iv. Flora May Palmer<sup>22, 360</sup> was born on Feb 10, 1899 in Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> She married **James E. Bowman**, son of Margaret J. ?, on Jun 25, 1919.<sup>22</sup> He was born about 1899 in Pennsylvania.<sup>792</sup>
  - v. Clifford Ethelwyn Palmer<sup>22,793</sup> was born on Feb 04, 1901 in Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He died on Aug 14, 1978 in Apollo, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He married **Ruth B. Shirley** on Sep 14, 1921.<sup>22</sup> She was born about 1902 in Pennsylvania.<sup>794</sup>

Clifford Ethelwyn Palmer was buried in Twin Valley Memorial Park, Delmont,

Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Clifford Ethelwyn Palmer:

According to the 1930 Census, Clifford and Ruth were living in Brownstown, Kiskiminetas Township, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.

248. vi. Laura Minerva Bertha Palmer<sup>22, 793</sup> was born on Apr 10, 1903 in Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> She died on Jan 16, 1973 in Florida.<sup>22</sup> She married **Willis Shirley** on Jun 16, 1920.<sup>22</sup> He was born about 1903 in Pennsylvania.<sup>794</sup>

Laura Minerva Bertha Palmer was buried in Florida.

- vii. Leonard Elisha Palmer<sup>22, 793</sup> was born on Jun 16, 1905 in Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He died on May 30, 1984.<sup>22</sup> He married **Anna Belle Urban** on Jun 18, 1930. She was born about 1905.<sup>22</sup>
- viii. Charles Cecil Palmer<sup>22, 793</sup> was born on Jun 25, 1907 in Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He married **Bernice E. Waugaman** on Jun 06, 1928. She was born about 1907.<sup>22</sup>
- ix. James Edward Lloyd Palmer<sup>22, 793</sup> was born on Nov 30, 1908 in Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He died on Nov 03, 1995.<sup>22</sup> He married (1) **Doris Mary Shoemaker** on Mar 31, 1931.<sup>22</sup> She was born about 1908.<sup>22</sup> He married (2) **? ?** on Jun 29, 1949.

**James Edward Lloyd Palmer** was buried in Edgewood Cemetery, Conemaugh Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

x. Royal Alexander Palmer<sup>22,795</sup> was born on Dec 05, 1910 in Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He married **Betty Edith Wisen** on Aug 01, 1935.<sup>22</sup> She was born about 1910.<sup>22</sup>

Notes for Royal Alexander Palmer:

1930 CENSÚS PA Indiana C Conemaugh T ED 21 Family 235
Royal A. Palmer, 19, tripper at coal tipple (boarder with sisterFlora & James Bowman)

xi. George Theodore Palmer<sup>22, 795</sup> was born on Nov 03, 1912.<sup>22</sup> He died on Mar 24, 1981.<sup>22</sup> He married **Pearl Esther Fennel** on Apr 18, 1934.<sup>22</sup> She was born on Mar 08, 1912.<sup>22</sup> She died on Nov 10, 1991.<sup>22</sup>

**George Theodore Palmer** was buried in Edgewood Cemetery, Conemaugh Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- xii. Dora Emaline Jane Palmer<sup>22, 795</sup> was born on May 28, 1914.<sup>22</sup> She died on Aug 12, 1996 in Warren, Trumbull County, Ohio.<sup>22</sup> She married **Ray David Fink** on Apr 14, 1934.<sup>22</sup> He was born about 1914.<sup>22</sup>
- xiii. Helen Elizabeth Palmer<sup>22</sup> was born on Aug 11, 1916.<sup>22</sup> She died on Feb 09, 1919.<sup>22</sup>
- 114. **Thomas M.**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>363-364</sup> was born on Feb 14, 1880 in Cokeville, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on Jan 21, 1954 in Torrance, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Annie E. Micks** about 1920. She was born in 1882 in Pennsylvania. She died in 1949.

**Thomas M. Palmer** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Thomas M. Palmer:

According to the 1930 Census, Thomas and his family were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Thomas M. Palmer and Annie E. Micks had the following children:

- i. Mary E.<sup>7</sup> Palmer<sup>364</sup> was born about 1920 in Pennsylvania.<sup>364</sup>
- ii. Helen V. Palmer<sup>364</sup> was born about 1923 in Pennsylvania.<sup>364</sup>
- 115. **David**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>357, 359, 366</sup> was born on Aug 29, 1861 in Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He died on Mar 15, 1936 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married **Sarah Jane Rhine** on Jan 26, 1886 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She was born in Jan 1870 in Pennsylvania.<sup>357</sup> She died on Apr 02, 1944 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup>

David Palmer was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for David Palmer:

According to the 1900 Census, David and his family were living in Bairdstown, Derry Township,

Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1910 Census, David and his family were living in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1920 Census, Peter and his family were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

In 1930, David was living with his son, George, in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Sarah Jane Rhine was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

David Palmer and Sarah Jane Rhine had the following children:

249. i. William D.<sup>7</sup> Palmer<sup>357, 796-799</sup> was born on Dec 23, 1888 in Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He died on Feb 08, 1949.<sup>22</sup> He married **Ella Maude Rager**, daughter of John Tyson Rager and Sarah L. Dias, on Aug 28, 1913 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22, 798</sup> She was born on Feb 14, 1890 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>796-797, 800</sup> She died on Nov 16, 1945 in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>796</sup>

**William D. Palmer** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for William D. Palmer:

According to the 1920 Census, William and his family were living in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1930 Census, William and his family were living in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Della J. Palmer<sup>774</sup> was born in Oct 1890 in Pennsylvania.<sup>357</sup> She married **Curtis O. Boyd** on Dec 12, 1910 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He was born about 1890. He died after 1910.
- 250. iii. Charles Ebby Palmer<sup>76, 357, 366, 801-804</sup> was born on Jul 18, 1895 in Bairdstown, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Jan 15, 1972 in Blairsville R. D. 2, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Anna Frances Kettering** on Oct 28, 1922 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>805</sup> She was born about 1903 in Pennsylvania.<sup>364, 806</sup> She died between 1977–2003.

**Charles Ebby Palmer** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Charles Ebby Palmer:

According to the 1930 Census, Charles and his family were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- iv. ? Palmer<sup>357</sup>? died before 1900.<sup>357</sup>
- v. ? Palmer<sup>357</sup>? died before 1900.<sup>357</sup>
- vi. George Robert Palmer<sup>357</sup> was born on May 07, 1900 in Pennsylvania. He died on Oct 08, 1975 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married **Mable Florence Oaks** about 1938 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Sep 29, 1909 in Pennsylvania. She died in 1958.

**George Robert Palmer** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for George Robert Palmer:

According to the 1900 Census, George was living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. His parents were living with him along with his brothers James and John, and his niece Irene Campbell.

vii. Mary Christina Palmer<sup>774</sup> was born about 1903 in Pennsylvania.<sup>775</sup>

viii. James E. Palmer<sup>774</sup> was born on May 31, 1907 in Pennsylvania. He died in Oct 1987 in Pennsylvania.

Notes for James E. Palmer:

According to the 1930 Census, James was living with his brother George in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

ix. John Wesley Palmer<sup>775</sup> was born on Feb 02, 1908 in Pennsylvania. He died in 1964 in Pennsylvania.

Notes for John Wesley Palmer:

According to the 1930 Census, John was living with his brother George in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

116. **Margaret J.**<sup>6</sup> **Huston** (Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>30, 107-108, 110, 367-368</sup> was born on Apr 24, 1861 in Pennsylvania.<sup>108</sup> She died on Apr 19, 1926 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>108</sup> She married **John Loughry** in 1890.<sup>367</sup> He was born in Jan 1853 in Pennsylvania.<sup>367</sup>

John Loughry and Margaret J. Huston had the following child:

- 251. i. Marie Elizabeth<sup>7</sup> Loughry<sup>367-368, 807-808</sup> was born on Jan 13, 1893 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>368</sup> She married **Charles C. Hotham** He was born in Pennsylvania.<sup>807-808</sup>
- 117. **Hutton**<sup>6</sup> **Huston** (Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>107, 110</sup> was born on May 23, 1872 in Pennsylvania. He died on Dec 21, 1942. He married **Mary Catherine Ray**, daughter of John G. Ray and Sarah J. Gray, about 1895. Hi She was born on Sep 16, 1868 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Jan 17, 1945 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Hutton Huston:

According to the 1900 census, Hutton and his family were living with his parents in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Hutton Huston and Mary Catherine Ray had the following children:

- 252. i. Ethel Marie<sup>7</sup> Huston<sup>111</sup> was born on Dec 23, 1895 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Jun 16, 1923 in Beaver Falls, Beaver County, Pennsylvania. She married **Frank Raymond Bennett** He was born on Oct 02, 1892 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Mar 14, 1920.
  - ii. John M. Huston<sup>111</sup> was born in Apr 1897 in Pennsylvania.<sup>111</sup>
  - iii. Raymond Huston<sup>111</sup> was born in Oct 1898 in Pennsylvania.<sup>111</sup>
- 118. **Elizabeth E.**<sup>6</sup> **Huston** (Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>105-107, 369-371</sup> was born on Jul 16, 1875 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>106</sup> She died on Jun 01, 1949 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>106</sup> She married **Edward Elisworth Clawson**, son of Porter Thomas Clawson and Anna Elizabeth Moses, on Jan 18, 1899.<sup>315</sup> He was born on Nov 10, 1874 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>372</sup> He died on Feb 26, 1924 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>372</sup>

Elizabeth E. Huston was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Elizabeth E. Huston:

According to the 1930 census, Elizabeth and her family were living in Blacklick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Edward Ellsworth Clawson:

According to the 1900 census, Edward and his family were living in Blacklick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

In 1921, Edward was living in Blacklick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Edward Ellsworth Clawson and Elizabeth E. Huston had the following children:

253. i. Anna Mary<sup>7</sup> Clawson<sup>76, 110, 369</sup> was born on Nov 20, 1899 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>369, 450</sup> She died on Aug 29, 1963 in Burrell Township, Indiana County,

Pennsylvania.<sup>369</sup> She married **Wilbur M. Bruner**, son of J. C. Bruner and Sarah Belle Griffith, on Mar 01, 1922 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>27</sup> He was born in 1901 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>27</sup> He died before 1987.

Notes for Anna Mary Clawson:

In 1929, Mae and Wilbur were living in Blacklick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. In 1949, Mae and Wilbur were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

ii. John Porter Clawson<sup>7, 76</sup> was born on Jul 05, 1901 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on May 07, 1969 in Blairsville R. D. 2, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

**John Porter Clawson** was buried on May 10, 1969 in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for John Porter Clawson:

In 1929 and 1949, John was living in Blacklick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

John was never married.

iii. George E. Clawson<sup>243, 370</sup> was born on Jan 18, 1903 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>370, 450</sup> He died on Dec 08, 1921 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>110, 370</sup>

**George E. Clawson** was buried on Dec 11, 1921 in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iv. Paul Edward Clawson<sup>7, 371</sup> was born on Oct 10, 1905 in Blacklick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>371</sup> He died on Aug 09, 1929 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>371</sup>

**Paul Edward Clawson** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

254. v. Nora Agnus Clawson<sup>7, 76</sup> was born about 1908 in Pennsylvania.<sup>243</sup> She died between 1964–1985.<sup>105</sup> She married **Joseph McDowell** 

Notes for Nora Agnus Clawson:

In 1929, Nora and Joseph were living in Grafton, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

In 1949, Nora and Joseph were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

In 1969, Nora and Joseph were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

255. vi. James Lincoln Clawson<sup>105</sup> was born in 1910 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Nov 24, 1964 in Buffalo, Erie County, New York.<sup>76</sup> He married **Dorothy Emma Phillips** She died in 1962.<sup>76</sup>

James Lincoln Clawson was buried in Buffalo, Erie County, New York.

256. vii. Ethel Mae Clawson<sup>105</sup> was born on Sep 09, 1912 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Mar 04, 2006 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She married **Kenneth W. Isenberg** He was born on Mar 28, 1908 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on Aug 19, 1987 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Ethel Mae Clawson** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Ethel Mae Clawson:

In 1929, Ethel and Kenneth were living in Pitcairn, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

In 1949, Ethel and Kenneth were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

In 1969, Ethel and Kenneth were living in Indiana R. D. 3, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

In 1988, Ethel was living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Blairsville Dispatch (March 10, 2006) Ethel M. Isenberg Indiana

Ethel Mae Isenberg, 93, of Indiana, died Saturday, March 4, 2006, in St. Andrews Village.

The daughter of the late Edward and Elizabeth Houston Clawson, she was born in Black Lick on Sept. 9, 1912.

Mrs. Isenberg was a lifetime resident of Indiana County and a member of the Pleasant Valley Church of Christ. She was a devoted Christian.

She was known as a generous woman who was an excellent cook and baker.

She is survived by a son, Robert E. and wife Marlene, Creekside; three daughters; Janet L. Adams and husband Arthur, Eden, N.Y.; Marie Stadtmiller and husband Bernard, Creekside; Shirley Visnick and husband Ron, Indiana;

Also surviving are a sister, Lula Belle Clawson, Indiana; 10 grandchildren; 13 great-grandchildren; four great-step grandchildren; one great-grandchild; and three step grandchildren.

She was preceded in death by her parents; her husband, Kenneth W. Isenberg; a son, Kenneth B.; grandchildren, Gary Stadtmiller and Terry Adams; brothers, John, George, Paul, Albert, James and Melvin; and two sisters, Annie and Nora.

Funeral services were held Wednesday at the Lefdahl Chapel with Brother Eugene Lockard officiating. Interment followed in Greenwood Cemetery.

viii. Albert Emerson Clawson<sup>105</sup> was born on Jul 18, 1914 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Jan 25, 1988 in Blairsville R. D. 2, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

**Albert Emerson Clawson** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Albert Emerson Clawson:

In 1929, 1949, 1969, and 1985, Albert was living in Blacklick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Albert was never married.

257. ix. Lula Belle Clawson<sup>76</sup> was born on Aug 13, 1916 in Pennsylvania.<sup>809</sup>

Notes for Lula Belle Clawson:

In 1929, 1949, 1969, and 1988, Lula living in Blacklick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

258. x. Melvin Thomas Clawson<sup>76</sup> was born on Sep 05, 1918 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Jul 18, 1985 in Cortland, Trumbull County, Ohio.<sup>76</sup> He married **Charlotte Irene Harkins**, daughter of Joseph Campbell Harkins and Mary Olive Fairbanks, on Aug 12, 1936.<sup>76</sup> She was born on Apr 09, 1918 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Jan 03, 2001 in Cortland, Trumbull County, Ohio.<sup>76</sup>

**Melvin Thomas Clawson** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Melvin Thomas Clawson:

In 1929, Melvin was living in Blacklick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

In 1949, 1964, 1969, and 1974, Melvin and Charlotte were living in Blacklick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Melvin moved to Ohio a year before his death.

- 119. **Laura Belle**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (John<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>115, 117, 120-121, 374-381</sup> was born on Nov 06, 1880 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>115</sup> She died on Jan 31, 1953 in Upper Burrell Township. Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>115</sup> She married (1) **Edward J. Quick**, son of James A. Quick and Sarah J. ?, on Jun 14, 1900 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>120</sup> He was born in 1877 in Tunnelton, Conemaugh Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>120</sup> He died in Pennsylvania.<sup>374, 381</sup> She married (2) **Gustave J. Doumont** He was born in 1879 in Belgium.<sup>376-377, 379</sup> He died in 1943.
  - Edward J. Quick and Laura Belle Palmer had the following children:
  - 259. i. Ella Jane<sup>7</sup> Quick<sup>121, 374, 810-813</sup> was born on Aug 30, 1900 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>374</sup> She died on Apr 06, 1959 in New Kensington, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>374</sup> She married **Frank Earl Denison** He was born on Feb 16, 1893 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>814-815</sup> He died on Oct 18, 1957 in East Vandergrift, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>814</sup>
  - 260. ii. William John Quick<sup>121,816-822</sup> was born on Feb 17, 1903 in Jamison, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>816-818</sup> He died on Jun 24, 1982 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania (Age: 79).<sup>817</sup> He married (1) **Phyllis M. Roudebush** She was born on Sep 21, 1910 in Coral, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>820</sup> She died on Apr 14, 1939 in Iselin, Young Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>820</sup> He married (3) **Marguerite Wright George**

William John Quick was buried in Coral, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 261. iii. Roy Glenwood Quick<sup>121, 378, 381, 823-831</sup> was born on Apr 20, 1904 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>381, 823</sup> He died on Sep 06, 1967 in New Kensington, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>381</sup> He married (1) **Anna Salinda Nolf** She was born in 1906 in Kittanning, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.<sup>826, 832</sup> She died on Oct 22, 1934 in Clune, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>826</sup> He married (2) **Mary Borsch**, daughter of Michael Borsch and Anna Sofa ?, on May 06, 1944 in Homestead, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>378</sup> She was born in 1900.<sup>378</sup>
  - iv. Walter Quick<sup>380</sup> was born on Mar 25, 1906 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>380</sup> He died on Jul 14, 1906 in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>380</sup>

Gustave J. Doumont and Laura Belle Palmer had the following children:

- i. Marie<sup>7</sup> Doumont<sup>375</sup> was born on Mar 28, 1907 in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>375</sup> She died on Sep 07, 1907 in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>375</sup>
- ii. Pearl Doumont<sup>121, 376</sup> was born in 1909 in Pennsylvania. 121, 376
- iii. Violet V. Doumont<sup>121, 376-377</sup> was born in 1910 in Pennsylvania. <sup>121, 376-377</sup>
- iv. Della Doumont<sup>376</sup> was born in 1912 in Pennsylvania.<sup>376</sup>
- v. Augustas Doumont<sup>376-377</sup> was born in 1914 in Pennsylvania.<sup>376-377</sup>
- vi. Irene Doumont<sup>376-377</sup> was born in 1915 in Pennsylvania.<sup>376-377</sup>
- vii. Florence Doumont<sup>376-377</sup> was born in 1917 in Pennsylvania.<sup>376-377</sup>
- viii. Clara Doumont<sup>376-377</sup> was born in 1918 in Pennsylvania.<sup>376-377</sup>
- ix. Albert Doumont<sup>377</sup> was born in 1920 in Pennsylvania.<sup>376-377</sup>
- 120. **Olive Mae**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (John<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>117, 119, 125-127, 382-383</sup> was born on Mar 19, 1885 in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>125-126</sup> She died on Aug 24, 1964 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>125</sup> She married (1) **James Ake Foley**, son of John Foley and Margaret Snail, on Nov 27, 1908 in Mahoning County, Ohio.<sup>119</sup> He was born on Jul 01, 1876 in Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>384</sup> He died on Jul 30, 1970 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>385</sup> She married (2) **David Shank**, son of Jacob Shank and Elizabeth Hunter, on Oct 06, 1904 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>385</sup>

James Ake Foley and Olive Mae Palmer had the following child:

262. i. Eva Irene<sup>7</sup> Foley<sup>382-384, 833-835</sup> was born on Feb 24, 1909 in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>383, 833</sup> She died on Apr 26, 1986 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>833</sup> She married **George Thomas Irwin** He was born on May 31, 1900 in Smicksburg, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>836-838</sup> He died on Apr 28, 1955 in Blairsville,

Indiana County, Pennsylvania.837-838

David Shank and Olive Mae Palmer had no children.

121. **William**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (John<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>112-113, 117, 386-395</sup> was born on May 04, 1887 in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>112</sup> He married **Mary Jane Kirkland**, daughter of John Kirkland and Mary Ann Morgan, on Mar 26, 1909 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>113, 389, 396</sup> She was born on Apr 14, 1889 in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>388</sup> She died on May 22, 1960 in Blairsville R. D. 2, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>388</sup>

William Palmer and Mary Jane Kirkland had the following children:

- 263. i. Marie Florence<sup>7</sup> Palmer<sup>392-395, 839-842</sup> was born on Jul 01, 1909 in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>393-394</sup> She died on Jun 24, 1998.<sup>394-395</sup> She married **Jerry Petratos** He was born in 1901 in Greece.<sup>840</sup>
  - i. Richard Palmer<sup>391</sup> was born in 1914 in Pennsylvania.<sup>391</sup>
- 264. iii. Elmer Palmer<sup>105, 386, 391, 843-846</sup> was born on Feb 07, 1917 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>844</sup> He married **Lula Elizabeth Clawson**, daughter of John Bennett Clawson and Gladys I. Shank, in 1937.<sup>110</sup> She was born on Oct 15, 1916 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Nov 10, 1993 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>
  - iv. Raymond E. Palmer<sup>391</sup> was born in 1920 in Pennsylvania.<sup>391</sup>
  - v. Jean L. Palmer<sup>391</sup> was born in 1923 in Pennsylvania.<sup>391</sup>
  - vi. Grant E. Palmer<sup>390-391, 847</sup> was born on Dec 14, 1927 in Pennsylvania.<sup>847</sup> He died on Sep 10, 1999 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 847</sup> He married **Marceline P. Reid** She died before 2024.
- 122. **Orrin L.**<sup>6</sup> **Cribbs** (Sarah Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Henry<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>33, 76</sup> was born in Mar 1873 in Pennsylvania.<sup>91</sup> He married **Clara J. Wakefield** about Mar 1899 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>397</sup> She was born in Aug 1879 in Pennsylvania.<sup>91</sup>

Notes for Clara J. Wakefield:

According to the 1920 Census, Clara and her family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Orrin L. Cribbs and Clara J. Wakefield had the following children:

- i. ?7 Cribbs<sup>91</sup> was born about 1899. ? died before 1900.<sup>91</sup>
- ii. Grace Leona Cribbs<sup>140, 412</sup> was born on Jun 15, 1904 in Pennsylvania.<sup>848</sup> She died before Sep 22, 1971.<sup>398</sup> She married **Forest Archibald Lichtenfels**, son of William C. Lichtenfels and Mabel Elizabeth Campbell, in 1928.<sup>848</sup> He was born in 1906 in Pennsylvania.<sup>398</sup> He died before Jun 04, 1936 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>398</sup>

**Grace Leona Cribbs** was buried on Sep 22, 1971 in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

265. iii. George M. Cribbs<sup>76</sup> was born on Jul 08, 1908 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76</sup> He died on Apr 05, 1999 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married (1) **Ruth E.?** He married (2) **Bernice Thompson** 

George M. Cribbs was buried in Twin Valley Mausoleum.

Notes for George M. Cribbs:

Blairsville Dispatch

George Cribbs obit

George M. Cribbs, of Greensburg, died Monday, April 5, 1999. Born July 8, 1908, in Greensburg, a son of the late Orrin L. and Clara Wakefield Cribbs. He retired in 1973 from Westinghouse Electric where he worked for 47 years. Also, he was a member of the First United Methodist Church of Greensburg, Jeannette Lodge F&AM #750, and Greensburg Country Club. Preceded in death by his first wife, Ruth E. Cribbs; a brother, Kenneth Cribbs; and two sisters, Bertha Ross and Grace Lichtenfels. Survived by his wife, Bernice Thompson Cribbs; a son, Dr. Richard W. and wife, Eleanor, of Greensburg; three grandchildren, Jeffrey, and his wife, Leanne Cribbs, of Chicago, Ill., Karen Anne Cribbs of Greensburg, and Kimberley Anne, and her husband, James B. Hawk, of Greensburg; and five greatgrandchildren, Erica and Andrew Cribbs, Sarah, Courtney, and Christopher Hawk. Friends will be received Tuesday from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. at the KEPPLE-GRAFT FUNERAL

HOME, 524 N. Main St., Greensburg, where services will be held Wednesday at 1:30 p.m. with the Rev. Robert W. Wilson officiating. Entombment in Twin Valley Mausoleum. Masonic services will be held at 7:30 p.m. Tuesday in the funeral home. Memorial contributions to the First United Methodist Church of Greensburg.

- iv. Kenneth Cribbs<sup>76</sup> was born about 1911 in Pennsylvania.<sup>412</sup> He died before 1999.
- v. Bertha Cribbs<sup>76</sup> She died before 1999. She married **? Ross**
- 123. Clarence Alexander Scott<sup>6</sup> Cribbs (Sarah Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Henry<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>19, 33, 91</sup> was born in Sep 1877 in Pennsylvania.<sup>91</sup> He died before Jun 03, 1954 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>398</sup> He married **Dora Matilda Mack** about Apr 1902.<sup>399</sup>

**Clarence Alexander Scott Cribbs** was buried on Jun 03, 1954 in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Clarence Alexander Scott Cribbs and Dora Matilda Mack had the following children:

i. Harry M.<sup>7</sup> Cribbs<sup>76</sup> was born on May 02, 1912 in Dunbar, Fayette County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Jan 27, 2008 in Home, Rayne Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married (1) **Grace R. Rodges** He married (2) **Dorothy Wakefield** She died before 2008.<sup>76</sup>

Notes for Harry M. Cribbs: Blairsville Dispatch (February 1, 2008)

Harry M. Cribbs Home Formerly of Armagh

Harry M. Cribbs, 95, of Home, formerly of Armagh, died Jan. 27, 2008, at Crystal Waters, Home. Born May 2, 1912, in Dunbar, he was the son of the late Clarence Scott and Dora M. Mack Cribbs. He was a U.S. Army veteran of World War II, having served in the European Theater. He was a former Texaco Service Station owner/operator in Seward. He was a life member of Thomas R. Lewis Jr. VFW Post 7022, Seward, member of Cooper Avenue United Methodist Church and attended Oak Grove Church of Christ. He is survived by his wife, Grace R. Rodges Carns Cribbs; stepdaughter, Patricia Carnes, New Jersey; and numerous nieces and nephews including nieces Jean Conforth, Florida, and Dora Mae Carrier, California, and nephew William Cairns, Latrobe. In addition to his parents, he was preceded in death by his first wife, Dorothy Wakefield Cribbs; brother, Mervin; sisters, Mae Otte and Frances Cairns; and stepson, Neal Carns. Friends were received at the Richard C. Stuart Funeral Home, Armagh, where services were held Wednesday, the Rev. Charles Burd officiating. Interment was in Armagh Cemetery. Military rites were given by local veterans organizations

- ii. Mervin Cribbs<sup>76</sup> He died before 2008.<sup>76</sup>
- iii. Mae Cribbs<sup>76</sup> She died before 2008.<sup>76</sup> She married **? Otte**
- 266. iv. Frances Cribbs<sup>76</sup> She died before 2008.<sup>76</sup> She married **? Cairns**
- 124. **William Stewart**<sup>6</sup> **Wakefield** (John Coil<sup>5</sup>, Cynthia<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) was born on Nov 18, 1873 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on Mar 20, 1930. He married **Lulu B.?** about 1897. She was born about Nov 1878 in Kansas.

William Stewart Wakefield and Lulu B. ? had the following child:

- i. Gladys B.<sup>7</sup> Wakefield was born about Apr 1898 in Kansas.
- 125. **Levi Faust**<sup>6</sup> **Wakefield** (John Coil<sup>5</sup>, Cynthia<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) was born on Aug 21, 1875 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Nov 26, 1951 in Salina, Saline County, Kansas. He married **Anna?** She was born about Jul 1879 in Kansas.

Levi Faust Wakefield was buried on Nov 30, 1951 in Salina, Saline County, Kansas.

Levi Faust Wakefield and Anna? had the following child:

- i. Ralph<sup>7</sup> Wakefield was born about Sep 1899 in Saline County, Kansas.
- 126. **James Clinton**<sup>6</sup> **Fee** (Catherine J.<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Cynthia<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>132-133, 400-409</sup> was born on Mar 09, 1871 in Heshbon, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>45, 133</sup> He died on Sep 16, 1935 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>133</sup> He married **Mary Alta Jamison** She was born on Nov 13, 1881 in Purchase Line,

Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>410-411</sup> She died on Feb 26, 1934 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>410</sup>

James Clinton Fee was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Mary Alta Jamison was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

James Clinton Fee and Mary Alta Jamison had the following children:

267. i. Curtis Boyd<sup>7</sup> Fee<sup>132, 401-402, 849-858</sup> was born on Jun 25, 1904 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 402, 849 He died on May 20, 1949 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 402 He married **Margaret Ann Brown** She was born on Aug 26, 1903 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. 855, 855 She died on Jun 06, 1938 in Indiana R. D. 5, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 855

Curtis Boyd Fee was buried in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 268. ii. Isabel Fee<sup>132, 401, 403, 859-860</sup> was born on May 30, 1908 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 403 She died on Apr 21, 1977 in Boswell R. D. 1, Somerset County, Pennsylvania. 403 She married **Walter E. Lohr** He was born on Apr 16, 1904 in Jenner Township, Somerset County, Pennsylvania. 859 He died on Oct 17, 1984 in Boswell R. D. 1, Somerset County, Pennsylvania. 859
- 269. iii. Judson Harmon Fee<sup>401, 404, 405, 861,868</sup> was born on Mar 26, 1910 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 404, 861 He died on Aug 13, 1963 in Akron, Summit County, Ohio. 862 He married **Geraldine Marie Kuhns**, daughter of Harry Lee Kuhns and Ada Wadding, on Nov 09, 1934 in Somerset County, Pennsylvania. 405 She was born on Nov 20, 1913 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 869 She died on Sep 11, 1977 in Akron, Summit County, Ohio. 870

Judson Harmon Fee was buried in Akron, Summit County, Ohio.

- 270. iv. Mildred Viola Fee<sup>401, 406, 871-872</sup> was born on Mar 26, 1912 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 406 She died on May 31, 1942 in Warren, Trumbull County, Ohio. 871 She married **Hiram L. Kelly** 
  - v. Robert Stanley Fee<sup>132, 400</sup> was born on Jul 16, 1914 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 45, 400 He died on Aug 13, 1914 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 45, 400

**Robert Stanley Fee** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

vi. Margaret Catherine Fee<sup>401, 407-409, 873</sup> was born on Apr 27, 1918 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>407, 409, 873</sup> She died on Aug 31, 1995 in Alverda, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>409</sup> She married (1) **? Watson** She married (2) **Donald D. Nicholson**, son of John Nicholson and Harriet Dearmin, on May 18, 1952 in Fulton County, Pennsylvania. <sup>408</sup> He was born on Jan 26, 1915 in Cookport, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>874-875</sup> He died on Jan 03, 1995 in Commodore R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>875</sup>

Margaret Catherine Fee was buried in Indiana.

Notes for Margaret Catherine Fee: David and Margaret had no children.

127. **George Franklin**<sup>6</sup> **Mack** (Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Lucinda<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>33, 135, 412-417</sup> was born on Nov 26, 1866 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>135, 413, 418</sup> He died on Apr 22, 1946 in New Florence R. D. 2, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>135</sup> He married (1) **Sarah Emma Duncan**, daughter of Joseph M. Duncan and Catherine Sides, on Jul 29, 1891. <sup>418</sup> She was born on May 19, 1866 in Heshbon, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>414</sup> She died on Jun 06, 1931 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>414</sup> He married (2) **Sarah Emma Huston**, daughter of John W. Huston and Sarah Jane Sides, in Dec 1933. <sup>418</sup> She was born on Jun 02, 1882. <sup>418</sup> She died on May 05, 1970. <sup>418</sup>

George Franklin Mack was buried in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for George Franklin Mack:

According to the 1910 census, George and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1920 census, George and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana

County, Pennsylvania.

Sarah Emma Duncan was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Sarah Emma Duncan:

According to the 1900 census, Sarah and her family were living with her parents in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

George Franklin Mack and Sarah Emma Duncan had the following children:

271. i. Vincent Duncan<sup>7</sup> Mack<sup>7, 76, 416, 876-880</sup> was born on Mar 27, 1892 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>7, 416</sup> He died on Mar 13, 1973 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>416</sup> He married **Elloda Clare Hall**, daughter of James Hendricks Hall and Lucinda Catherine Brendlinger, about 1915 in Indiana.<sup>413</sup> She was born on Jul 04, 1891 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>881</sup> She died on Aug 15, 1993 in Ligonier, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>881</sup>

Notes for Vincent Duncan Mack:

According to the 1930 Census, Vincent and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

272. ii. Jacob Merle Mack<sup>7, 76, 412, 415, 417, 882-885</sup> was born on Mar 16, 1895 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. Representation of Andrew J. Luther and Eva N. Jones, on Mar 31, 1915 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. Indiana County, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. Indiana County, Indiana County,

**Jacob Merle Mack** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iii. Freda Margaret Mack<sup>7, 415</sup> was born on Aug 13, 1905 in Pennsylvania.

George Franklin Mack and Sarah Emma Huston had no children.

128. **David Wakefield<sup>6</sup> Mack** (Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Lucinda<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7, 419-421</sup> was born on Apr 08, 1868 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died in 1944.<sup>94</sup> He married **Rebecca Amelda Campbell**, daughter of Archibald Campbell and Elizabeth Campbell, on Oct 01, 1889.<sup>7</sup> She was born on Feb 11, 1868 in Pennsylvania.<sup>140</sup> She died on Jan 13, 1955.<sup>140</sup>

**David Wakefield Mack** was buried in Bethel United Presbyterian Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for David Wakefield Mack:

According to the 1910 census, David and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1920 census, David and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Rebecca Amelda Campbell** was buried in Bethel United Presbyterian Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

David Wakefield Mack and Rebecca Amelda Campbell had the following children:

i. Buell C.<sup>7</sup> Mack<sup>94, 420</sup> was born in 1892.<sup>94</sup> He died on Feb 15, 1895.<sup>94</sup>

**Buell C. Mack** was buried in Bethel United Presbyterian Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

ii. M. Stella Mack<sup>140, 420</sup> was born about Jul 1894.<sup>94</sup> She died on Feb 13, 1895.<sup>94</sup>

**M. Stella Mack** was buried in Bethel United Presbyterian Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iii. Floy Elizabeth Mack<sup>7, 207, 419-420, 888</sup> was born on Dec 24, 1895 in Clyde, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 419-420 She died on Jan 08, 1992 in New Florence R. D. 2, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 519-420 She married **Joshua Roscoe Tomb** He was born on Dec 27, 1898 in East Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 588-890 He died on Feb 26, 1986 in New Florence R. D. 2, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 588

**Floy Elizabeth Mack** was buried in Armagh Cemetery, Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

273. iv. David Scott Mack<sup>7, 207, 420, 891-895</sup> was born on Jan 05, 1905 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>891, 895</sup> He died on Feb 15, 1993.<sup>895</sup> He married **Marion Clare Mack** She was born on Nov 02, 1901 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>896</sup> She died on Jul 19, 1994.<sup>896</sup>

**David Scott Mack** was buried in Grandview Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

v. Jessie Mae Mack<sup>7, 207, 420-421</sup> was born on Jun 19, 1908 in East Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 421 She died on May 29, 1913 in East Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 421

**Jessie Mae Mack** was buried in Bethel United Presbyterian Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

274. vi. Frank Eugene Mack<sup>7, 420</sup> was born on Jul 20, 1910. He died on Sep 05, 1983. He married **Bertha Cunningham** She was born on May 12, 1912 in Heshbon, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Jan 07, 2003 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

**Frank Eugene Mack** was buried in Bethel United Presbyterian Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

129. **Ida L.**<sup>6</sup> **Mack** (Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Lucinda<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7, 137-138, 424</sup> was born on May 29, 1873 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>137</sup> She married **Archibald Franklin Campbell**, son of Archibald Campbell and Elizabeth Campbell, on Jul 13, 1899 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>138</sup> He was born on Sep 05, 1876 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>425-426</sup> He died on Mar 06, 1933 in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>426</sup>

**Ida L. Mack** was buried in Germany Lutheran Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Archibald Franklin Campbell** was buried in Germany Lutheran Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Archibald Franklin Campbell and Ida L. Mack had the following children:

- i. J. Paul<sup>7</sup> Campbell<sup>897</sup> was born in 1900.<sup>897</sup> He died in 1918.<sup>897</sup>
  - **J. Paul Campbell** was buried in Germany Lutheran Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 275. ii. Ralph E. Campbell<sup>76, 140</sup> was born in 1902.<sup>94</sup> He died in 1966.<sup>94</sup> He married **Maude Ethel Miller** She was born on Feb 04, 1910.<sup>94</sup> She died on Jan 01, 1990.<sup>94</sup>

**Ralph E. Campbell** was buried in Bethel United Presbyterian Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

130. **Mary Lucinda**<sup>6</sup> **Campbell** (Caroline<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Lucinda<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>139, 427</sup> was born on May 26, 1881 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>139</sup> She died on Nov 07, 1935 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>139</sup> She married **James Donahey Bennett**, son of Nicholas Bennett and Eliza Bell Donahey, in 1903.<sup>139</sup> He was born on Jul 22, 1879 in Parkers Landing, Pennsylvania.<sup>139</sup> He died on Mar 29, 1951 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>139</sup>

James Donahey Bennett was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for James Donahev Bennett:

According to the 1910 Census, James and his family were living in Burrell Township, Indiana County,

Pennsylvania.

James Donahey Bennett and Mary Lucinda Campbell had the following children:

- i. ?7 Bennett<sup>139</sup>
- 276. ii. Maude Caroline Bennett<sup>139, 427</sup> was born on Feb 22, 1907 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>139</sup> She died on Feb 26, 1971 in Painesville, Lake County, Ohio.<sup>139</sup> She married **Jesse Roydon Long**, son of Jesse Moorhead Long and Sarah Louisa Fair, on Jul 18, 1927 in Bedford, Bedford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>139</sup> He was born on Apr 14, 1892 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on May 15, 1969 in Painesville, Lake County, Ohio.<sup>139</sup>

**Maude Caroline Bennett** was buried in Western Reserve Cemetery, Chesterland, Geauga County, Ohio.

- iii. Hilbert Bennett<sup>139, 427</sup> was born about May 1909 in Pennsylvania. <sup>427</sup> He married ? Spangler
- iv. ? Bennett<sup>139</sup> She married (1) Charles Bryan She married (2) ? Diefenderfer
- v. ? Bennett She married **Nathan Spohn** He was born on Sep 17, 1913 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>139</sup> He died on Feb 07, 1972 in Sharpsville, Mercer County, Pennsylvania.
- vi. ? Bennett<sup>139</sup> She married (1) ? Berkey She married (2) ? Schaffer
- 131. **George Westley**<sup>6</sup> **Campbell** (Caroline<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Lucinda<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>139, 428-430</sup> He married **Ida May McClain** She was born about 1879 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>431</sup>

George Westley Campbell and Ida May McClain had the following children:

277. i. Christy Wilson<sup>7</sup> Campbell<sup>76, 428-430, 898-899</sup> was born on Nov 29, 1917 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 428-429, 898-899 He died on Apr 05, 1993 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 428-429, 898 He married **Betty Jane Hill**, daughter of Paul Alters Hill and Carrie Mae Clawson, on Sep 10, 1945 in Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. 430 She was born on Jul 28, 1924 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 56 She died on Oct 01, 2006 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 76

**Christy Wilson Campbell** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Doyle Campbell<sup>139</sup> He died in 1978.<sup>139</sup>
- 132. **Laura**<sup>6</sup> **Campbell** (Caroline<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Lucinda<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>139</sup> She married **Oliver Will** about Sep 1899.<sup>397</sup>

Oliver Will and Laura Campbell had the following child:

- i. John<sup>7</sup> Will<sup>139</sup> He died in 1926.<sup>139</sup>
- 133. **C. Randall<sup>6</sup> Campbell** (Caroline<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Lucinda<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 139</sup> He married **Margaret Graff** 
  - C. Randall Campbell and Margaret Graff had the following children:
  - 278. i. Donald Dean<sup>7</sup> Campbell<sup>76</sup> was born on Jul 19, 1928 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Mar 29, 2010 in Point Township, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Virginia Mae Swasy**, daughter of Charles Otto Swasy and Anna Mary Clawson, on Jul 21, 1951.<sup>76</sup> She was born about 1930.

Notes for Donald Dean Campbell:

Donald Dean Campbell

NORTHUMBERLAND - Donald Dean Campbell, 81, of Point Township, passed away on Monday, March 29, 2010, at Kutztown Manor Nursing Home, where he had been a resident since September.

He was born July 19, 1928, in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, a son of the late C. Randall and Margaret (Graff) Campbell. On July 21, 1951, he married the former Virginia Swasy, who survives.

Donald was a graduate of Blairsville High School and obtained his bachelor of science degree and did graduate work at Pennsylvania State University. He was a veteran of the Korean War, serving in Korea. He received the Bronze Star for his service.

He retired from Fairview State Hospital, where he served as superintendent. He previously was employed in civil service positions at other Department of Welfare facilities, including as superintendent at Werners State Hospital, Danville State Hospital, farm coordinator for the Department of Public Welfare and farm manager at the Selinsgrove Center. He previously

taught school at Ebensburg and Blairsville high schools.

Donald was a member of Christ United Methodist Church, Northumberland, and a member of Free & Accepted Masons Lodge 355, Blairsville, Williamsport Consistory, American Legion Post 945, was a charter member of Mental Hospital Administrators and Delta Theta Sigma Fraternity.

In addition to his wife of 59 years, he is survived by one son and daughter-in-law, David Dean and Margaret Campbell, of Northumberland; two daughters and sons-in-law, Carol Lynn and Thomas Kemery, of Reading, and Linda Lee and Glenn Smith, of Boyertown; four grandchildren, Ashley, Adam, Weston and Nathan; and one brother, Randall G. Campbell, of Blairsville.

He was preceded in death by one sister, Margaret E. Campbell.

Funeral services will be private at the Joseph W. Epler Funeral Home, 210 King St., Northumberland.

Burial with military honors accorded by American Legion Post 44, Northumberland, will be in Riverview Cemetery, Northumberland.

Memorial donations may be made in Donald's memory to Kutztown Manor Inc. Employee Fund, 120 Trexler Ave., Kutztown, PA 19530.

Share photos, videos and more with Legacy Me

- ii. Margaret E. Campbell<sup>76</sup> She died before 2010.<sup>76</sup>
- iii. Randall G. Campbell<sup>76</sup>
- 134. **Harold Mervin**<sup>6</sup> **Wakefield** (George Washington<sup>5</sup>, Lucinda<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>141-143, 432-440</sup> was born on Dec 05, 1894 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>141, 432, 437-438</sup> He died on Oct 02, 1964 in Hempstead, Nassau County, New York.<sup>432, 436-437</sup> He married **Viola E. Crawford** She was born on Sep 12, 1900 in Pennsylvania.<sup>432</sup> She died on Jul 11, 1989 in New York.<sup>432</sup>

**Harold Mervin Wakefield** was buried in Long Island National Cemetery, East Farmingdale, Suffolk County, New York.

**Viola E. Crawford** was buried in Long Island National Cemetery, East Farmingdale, Suffolk County, New York.

Harold Mervin Wakefield and Viola E. Crawford had the following children:

- i. Thomas Lee<sup>7</sup> Wakefield<sup>433, 435, 439, 900-901</sup> was born on Jan 27, 1922 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>439, 900</sup> He died on Sep 01, 2005 in Kenner, Jefferson Parrish, Louisiana.<sup>439, 900</sup> He married **Maryjane Geraldine Janer** She was born on Apr 04, 1924 in Brooklyn, Kings County, New York.<sup>902-903</sup> She died in Sep 1989.<sup>902-903</sup>
- ii. Richard Owen Wakefield<sup>433, 435, 440, 904-910</sup> was born on Mar 21, 1924 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 440, 904-908 He died on Feb 26, 1999. 440, 905-907 He married **Norma J. Hendrickson** She was born on Mar 05, 1926. 910 She died on Apr 23, 1982. 910

**Richard Owen Wakefield** was buried on Mar 01, 1999 in Calverton National Cemetery, New York, USA (StreetAddress: 210 Princeton Boulevard Rt 25 Calverton, NY 11933; Age: 74; CemeteryPlot: Section 5 Site 6996).

135. **Bessie L.**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (William H.<sup>5</sup>, Daniel<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>45, 148, 151, 153, 441, 444-447</sup> was born on May 10, 1888 in Walston, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She died on Apr 25, 1960 in Bedford, Cuyahoga County, Ohio. She married **Esty M. Lydick**, son of Elliott M. Lydick and Lucinda Butterbaugh, on Aug 25, 1906 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He was born about 1887 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Nov 22, 1972.

Bessie L. Palmer was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Bessie L. Palmer:

In 1906, Bessie was living in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Esty M. Lydick was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Esty M. Lydick:

In 1906, Esty was living in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

In 1942, Esty was living in Rochester, Pennsylvania.

Esty M. Lydick and Bessie L. Palmer had the following children:

- i. Veda Fylora<sup>7</sup> Lydick<sup>444</sup> was born on Oct 30, 1907 in Pennsylvania.<sup>444</sup> She died on Feb 04, 1995 in Lake County, Ohio.<sup>444</sup> She married **John Alexander Kimball**
- 279. ii. Floyd Hugh Lydick<sup>447, 911-912</sup> was born on May 08, 1909 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>447, 911</sup> He died on Sep 01, 1965 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>447</sup> He married **Anna Marie Bronson** She was born on Jun 30, 1912 in Bairdstown, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>913-914</sup> She died on Jul 31, 1989.<sup>913</sup>

**Floyd Hugh Lydick** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

280. iii. Esther Barbara Lydick<sup>445, 915</sup> was born in 1912 in Conway, Beaver County, Pennsylvania.<sup>445, 915</sup> She died on Jul 16, 1974 in Flora, Clay County, Illinois.<sup>915</sup> She married **Walter Higdon**, son of Denk Higdon and Laura E. Bagby, on Jan 14, 1941 in Cleveland, Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>445</sup> He was born in 1906 in Erlington, Kentucky.<sup>445</sup>

Esther Barbara Lydick was buried in Elmwood Cemetery, Flora, Clay County, Illinois.

iv. Erma Jane Lydick<sup>446, 916</sup> was born on Mar 08, 1914 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>446, 916</sup> She died on Mar 26, 1950.<sup>916</sup> She married **Paul J. Susa** He was born on Dec 31, 1921 in Republic, Fayette County, Pennsylvania.<sup>917</sup>

**Erma Jane Lydick** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

281. v. Blair Lydic<sup>445, 918-920</sup> was born on Nov 11, 1915 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Sep 07, 1988 in St. Louis, St. Louis County, Missouri. He married **Natalee Agnes Andrews** She was born on Sep 23, 1921 in St Louis, Missouri. 921 She died in Jan 1995. 921

Blair Lydic was buried in Elmwood Cemetery, Flora County, Illinois.

vi. Goldie G. Lydick<sup>45, 445</sup> was born on Aug 15, 1917.<sup>45</sup> She died on Apr 10, 1999.<sup>45</sup> She married **Arthur Charles Ross** He was born on Jun 26, 1915.<sup>45</sup> He died on Sep 17, 1990.<sup>45</sup>

**Goldie G. Lydick** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

136. **Harry Clay**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (William H.<sup>5</sup>, Daniel<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5, 45, 148</sup> was born in Jun 1890 in Pennsylvania. He died on Oct 17, 1953. 45

Harry Clay Palmer was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Harry Clay Palmer had the following child:

- i. ?<sup>7</sup> Palmer<sup>45</sup>? died on Aug 17, 1918.<sup>45</sup>
  - ? Palmer was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 137. **Florence Etta**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>451-454</sup> was born on Sep 27, 1881 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Oct 15, 1925 in Deland, Volusia County, Florida.<sup>45</sup> She married **Frank Pittman**, son of Zachariah Taylor Pittman and Sarah E. Gailey, on Oct 21, 1904 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>451</sup> He was born on Apr 27, 1883 in Apollo, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania. He died on Sep 17, 1953 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>45</sup>

Florence Etta Palmer was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Frank Pittman was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Frank Pittman and Florence Etta Palmer had the following children:

i. James Theodore<sup>7</sup> Pittman<sup>5, 453, 922-928</sup> was born on Sep 18, 1905 in Saltsburg, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>923-924</sup> He died on May 20, 1975 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. He married **Ruth Eleanor McCorkle**, daughter of Lysle McCorkle and Alice May Hammonds, on Nov 13, 1934 in Allegheny County, Pennsylvania (remarried for parents). She was born on Dec 11, 1917 in Rosemont, Pennsylvania. <sup>925, 929</sup> She died on Oct 18, 1998 in Gibsonia, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. <sup>929</sup>

James Theodore Pittman was buried in Allegheny County Memorial Park, Allison Park,

Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for James Theodore Pittman: James live in Brentwood, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

283. ii. Leonard Paul Pittman Sr. 453, 930-933 was born on Jun 13, 1907 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 930-931 He died on Feb 16, 1986 in Penfield, Calhoun County, Michigan. 931 He married (1) **Cora M. Barnett**, daughter of Elmer S. Barnett and Sarah Nancy Wynkoop, on Jun 27, 1925 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 932 She was born on Apr 17, 1900 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 932 She died on Dec 03, 1964 in Battle Creek, Calhoun County, Michigan. 932 He married (2) **Gladys T. Nye**, daughter of Burnette A. Nye and Bertha Baker, after 1964. She was born on Jul 03, 1903 in Kalamo, Eaton County, Michigan. 934 She died on Feb 09, 1986 in Marshall, Calhoun County, Michigan. 934

**Leonard Paul Pittman Sr.** was buried in Floral Lawn Memorial Gardens, Battle Creek, Clahoun County, Michigan.

iii. Clair Taylor Pittman⁵ was born on May 04, 1910 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Aug 14, 1910 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Clair Taylor Pittman** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

284. iv. Kenneth Wilbur Pittman Sr. <sup>76, 454, 935-938</sup> was born on Aug 01, 1914 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76, 454, 935-936, 938</sup> He died on Dec 04, 2000 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76, 938</sup> He married (1) **Blanche C. Hinton** She was born on Jun 17, 1915 in White Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76, 935-936</sup> She died on Oct 06, 2004 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76</sup> He married (2) **Mary Korage** She was born on Sep 01, 1923. <sup>938</sup> She died on Apr 04, 2013. <sup>938</sup>

**Kenneth Wilbur Pittman Sr.** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

285. v. Bertha Alma Pittman<sup>5, 939</sup> was born on Mar 29, 1918 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Mar 29, 1951 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married **John J. Watkins** He was born on Apr 12, 1905. He died in Aug 1980.

**Bertha Alma Pittman** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

vi. William H. Pittman<sup>5, 452</sup> was born on Mar 20, 1923 in White Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>452</sup> He died on Apr 03, 1923 in White Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>45, 452</sup>

**William H. Pittman** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

138. **Earl Ellsworth**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>166-167, 455-458</sup> was born on Apr 03, 1882 in Bradenville, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>166</sup> He died on May 10, 1969 in Pleasantville, Atlantic County, New Jersey.<sup>45, 166</sup> He married **Elizabeth F. Hinds** on Aug 09, 1913 in Brooke County, West Virginia.<sup>456</sup> She was born on Mar 29, 1896.<sup>459</sup> She died in Jan 1979 in Pleasantville, Atlantic County, New Jersey.<sup>459</sup>

Earl Ellsworth Palmer was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Elizabeth F. Hinds was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Earl Ellsworth Palmer and Elizabeth F. Hinds had the following children:

- i. Leroy<sup>7</sup> Palmer<sup>5</sup> He died in 1914.
- 286. ii. Laura Ellen Palmer<sup>455, 458, 940-941</sup> was born on Dec 26, 1915 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>455</sup> She died on Dec 23, 1987.<sup>455</sup> She married **Doyle Jacob Shaffer** He was born on Aug 12, 1918 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>941-942</sup> He died on Apr 21, 1973.<sup>942</sup>
- 287. iii. Leona Palmer<sup>458, 943</sup> was born in 1918 in Pennsylvania. <sup>458</sup> She married **Dorrie E. Kidder**, son of David Kidder and Melissa ?, in 1936 in Hancock County, West Virginia. <sup>943</sup> He was born on Mar 08, 1911 in Ohio. <sup>944</sup> He died on Jul 21, 1983 in Hammond, Lake County, Indiana. <sup>944</sup>
- 288. iv. Esther E. Palmer<sup>457-458, 945-946</sup> was born on Dec 26, 1919 in Indiana, Indiana County,

- Pennsylvania.<sup>457</sup> She died on Jan 07, 2020 in Washington Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>457</sup> She married **Adam Kermit Troutman** He was born on Jun 17, 1918 in Markle, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>945, 947-948</sup> He died on Jan 08, 1996.<sup>948</sup>
- 289. v. Ralph Kermit Palmer<sup>458, 949</sup> was born on Oct 27, 1922 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>949</sup> He died on Oct 18, 2010 in Dunn, Harnett County, North Carolina.<sup>949</sup> He married **Mary Shumacher**

**Ralph Kermit Palmer** was buried in Wake Chapel Memorial Gardens, Fuquay-Varina, Wake County, North Carolina.

139. **Daniel Woodrow**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>164, 460-464</sup> was born on Mar 17, 1884 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>462</sup> He died in 1962. He married (1) **Annie Carney** in 1905 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>164</sup> She was born in 1886 in Pennsylvania.<sup>164, 463</sup> He married (2) **?** in 1930. He married (3) **Minnie Mae Everitt** on Dec 15, 1955 in Carthage, Jasper County, Missouri.<sup>461</sup> She was born on Dec 02, 1909 in Kansas. She died on Aug 12, 1972 in Columbus, Jasper County, Kansas.

Daniel Woodrow Palmer and Annie Carney had no children.

Daniel Woodrow Palmer and ? ? had the following children:

290. i. Bobby Gene<sup>7</sup> Palmer<sup>464, 950-951</sup> was born on Oct 28, 1932 in Kansas.<sup>950</sup> He died on Mar 16, 2017.<sup>950</sup> He married **Carolyn Kay Boggess** 

**Bobby Gene Palmer** was buried in 92518, Riverside National Cemetery, Riverside, California, USA (StreetAddress: 22495 Van Buren Boulevard; CemeteryPlot: 3476; CemeterySection: 53b).

291. ii. John Woodrow Palmer<sup>460, 464, 952-953</sup> was born on Sep 18, 1938 in Columbus, Cherokee County, Kansas.<sup>460, 952</sup> He died on Apr 11, 2012 in Wilburton, Latimer County, Oklahoma.<sup>460, 952</sup> He married **Reta LaVerne Rigg**, daughter of Albert Rigg and Pearl ?, on May 01, 1958.<sup>460</sup> She was born on May 09, 1943 in Pitcher, Ottawa County, Oklahoma.<sup>953</sup> She died on Oct 01, 2016 in Wilburton, Latimer County, Oklahoma.<sup>953</sup>

**John Woodrow Palmer** was buried in Memorial Gardens, Wilburton, Latimer County, Oklahoma.

Daniel Woodrow Palmer and Minnie Mae Everitt had no children.

140. **Archibald Theodore**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>465-472</sup> was born on Jun 27, 1888 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>466, 469</sup> He died on Apr 11, 1959 in El Dorado, Butler County, Kansas.<sup>469</sup> He married **Carrie Edith Saxton** She was born on Apr 10, 1892 in Cokeville, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>473</sup> She died on Jun 11, 1974 in Ligonier, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>473</sup>

**Archibald Theodore Palmer** was buried in Walnut Valley Memorial Park, El Dorado, Butler County, Kansas.

Carrie Edith Saxton was buried in Walnut Valley Memorial Park, El Dorado, Butler County, Kansas.

Archibald Theodore Palmer and Carrie Edith Saxton had the following children:

- i. Dorothy Elizabeth<sup>7</sup> Palmer<sup>468, 470-473</sup> was born on Feb 23, 1911 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>468</sup> She married **Jack Blaney**
- ii. Victor Wood Palmer<sup>467, 470-472</sup> was born on Jul 14, 1913 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>467</sup> He died before 1983.
- iii. Irvin C. Palmer<sup>470-472</sup> was born in 1916 in Pennsylvania.<sup>470-471</sup> He died before 1983.
- iv. Hazel Beatrice Palmer<sup>470-473, 954</sup> was born on Mar 09, 1918 in Pennsylvania.<sup>954</sup> She died in Jan 1975 in Leon, Butler County, Kansas.<sup>954</sup> She married **Donald Major**

Notes for Hazel Beatrice Palmer: In 1974, Beatrice and Donald were living in Leon, Butler County, Kansas.

292. v. Gladys I. Palmer<sup>471-473</sup> was born on Aug 03, 1921 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>472</sup> She died on Jun 16, 1983 in Leon, Butler County, Kansas.<sup>472</sup> She married (1) **Alfonso Gallo** He died before 1983. She married (2) **Robert McKee** He died before 1983.

Gladys I. Palmer was buried in Sacred Heart Cemetery, Sagamore, Armstrong County,

Pennsylvania.

Notes for Gladys I. Palmer: In 1974, Gladys and Robert were living in Eldorado, Butler County, Kansas.

- vi. Ralph Blair Palmer<sup>471-472, 955</sup> was born on Nov 11, 1924 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>955</sup> He died before 1983.
- 141. **Murray Pearl**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>162-163, 167, 474-477</sup> was born on Jan 17, 1892 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>162</sup> He died on Apr 04, 1931 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>45, 162, 167</sup> He married **Estella Elizabeth Saxton**, daughter of Jeremiah Saxton and Mary Ellen Alcorn, on Oct 30, 1912 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>163</sup> She was born on Aug 19, 1888 in Conemaugh, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>475</sup> She died on Mar 15, 1965 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>45, 475</sup>

Murray Pearl Palmer was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Estella Elizabeth Saxton was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Murray Pearl Palmer and Estella Elizabeth Saxton had the following children:

293. i. Adda Grace<sup>7</sup> Palmer<sup>167, 474, 956-958</sup> was born on Jan 01, 1919 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 474 She died on Feb 22, 1986 in Indiana R. D. 3, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 474 She married **Robert Clair Doty** He was born on Mar 31, 1917 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 956 He died on May 22, 1944 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 956

**Adda Grace Palmer** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

294. ii. Merle Arthur Palmer<sup>167, 476, 959</sup> was born on Apr 20, 1921 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>45, 476</sup> He died on Jan 24, 2000 in Lakeland County Medical Center, Florida.<sup>45, 476</sup> He married (1) **Martha B. Shields** She was born in 1925.<sup>45</sup> She died on Jan 11, 1975.<sup>45</sup> He married (2) **Helen R. Burkey** 

**Merle Arthur Palmer** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- iii. Lisle Coolidge Palmer<sup>167, 477</sup> was born on Nov 19, 1924 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>477</sup> He died on Dec 21, 2005.<sup>477</sup>
- iv. Richard M. Palmer<sup>45, 167</sup> was born on Apr 14, 1927. 45 He died on Apr 21, 1995. 45

**Richard M. Palmer** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- v. Ruth Palmer<sup>5, 167</sup> She died before 2000. She married ? Derr
- vi. Velma Palmer<sup>5, 167</sup> She died before 2000.
- vii. Donald Palmer<sup>5, 167</sup> He died before 2000.
- 295. viii. Doris Palmer<sup>5, 960</sup> She married **Lewis L. McClinsey** He was born on May 29, 1913 in Mahaffey, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania. He died on Jun 04, 1986 in Shelocta R. D. 3, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 142. **Arthur Clay**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5, 167, 478-489</sup> was born on Oct 27, 1895 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>450, 479, 481</sup> He died on Jun 15, 1985 in Pitman, Gloucester County, New Jersey.<sup>480</sup> He married (1) **Esther J. Nail**, daughter of Thomas. A. Nail and Detwyler Anna B, in Jun 1916.<sup>485</sup> She was born on Feb 27, 1895 in Pennsylvania.<sup>490</sup> She died on Oct 26, 1918 in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania.<sup>490</sup> He married (2) **Natheleen McCamey** She was born in 1893 in Pennsylvania.<sup>482-483, 491</sup> She died on Jan 14, 1981 in Maricopa County, Arizona.<sup>491</sup> He married (3) **Alice Mae Johnson** She was born on Mar 03, 1906 in Oklahoma.<sup>488</sup> She died in Apr 2005 in Burnt House, Ritchie County, West Virginia.<sup>488</sup>

Esther J. Nail was buried in North Side Cemetery, Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania.

Arthur Clay Palmer and Esther J. Nail had the following child:

296. i. Anna Ellen<sup>7</sup> Palmer<sup>482, 488, 963-965</sup> was born on May 23, 1917 in Pennsylvania. <sup>963-964</sup> She died on Jan 21, 1996 in Byron, Kent County, Michigan. <sup>964</sup> She married **William H. Schafer** He was born on Jul 19, 1913 in Brighton Township, Beaver County, Pennsylvania. <sup>966-967</sup> He died on

Jan 10, 1991 in Sarasota, Sarasota County, Florida. 967

**Anna Ellen Palmer** was buried in Sarasota Memorial Park, Sarasota, Sarasota County, Florida.

Arthur Clay Palmer and Natheleen McCamey had the following children:

- ii. Grace A.<sup>7</sup> Palmer<sup>483, 491</sup> was born in 1921 in Pennsylvania.<sup>483</sup> She married **? Alex**
- iii. Pauline Edith Palmer<sup>483, 489, 491</sup> was born on Mar 02, 1923 in Pennsylvania.<sup>489</sup> She married (1) **?** She married (2) **? Moore** She married (3) **Clyde Eugene Minor** on May 04, 1973 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>489</sup> He was born on Apr 30, 1935 in Ohio.<sup>489</sup>
- iv. Alice I. Palmer<sup>483, 491, 968</sup> was born on Oct 08, 1924 in Slippery Rock Township, Butler County, Pennsylvania. <sup>968</sup> She died on Feb 29, 2016 in Glendale, Maricopa County, Arizona. <sup>968</sup> She married **Harry S. Staley** He was born on Feb 12, 1919 in Donora, Washington County, Pennsylvania. <sup>968</sup> He died on Dec 24, 1996 in Surprise, Maricopa County, Arizona. <sup>968</sup>
  - **Alice I. Palmer** was buried in National Memorial Cemetery, Phoenix, Maricopa County, Arizona.
- v. Arthur Clay Palmer<sup>483, 486, 491, 969-970</sup> was born on Oct 23, 1927 in Tulsa, Tulsa County, Oklahoma.<sup>486, 969-970</sup> He died on Aug 13, 2013.<sup>970</sup> He married **Pearl Magdalene Deli** on Apr 22, 1950 in Allen County, Indiana.<sup>486</sup> She was born on Dec 18, 1929 in Lawrence County, Pennsylvania.<sup>486, 971-972</sup> She died on Feb 19, 2014.<sup>971</sup>

Alice Mae Johnson was buried in Atlantic City Cemetery, Pleasantville, Atlantic County, New Jersey.

Arthur Clay Palmer and Alice Mae Johnson had the following children:

- 297. vi. Norma May<sup>7</sup> Palmer<sup>5, 484, 487, 488, 973-975</sup> was born in 1933 in Illinois. <sup>484, 487</sup> She married **Bernard M. Roof Sr.**, son of Milton Roof and Althea James, on Jun 10, 1950. <sup>973</sup> He was born on Dec 24, 1929 in Short Tract, Allegany County, New York. <sup>973</sup> He died on Mar 09, 2016 in Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania. <sup>973</sup>
- 298. vii. Carol Joan Palmer<sup>484, 487-488, 976</sup> was born on Aug 08, 1934.<sup>976</sup> She died on Apr 15, 2019 in Columbus, Franklin County, Ohio, United States of America.<sup>976</sup> She married **John Joseph Rymarz** He was born on Nov 12, 1930 in Paterson, Passaic County, New Jersey.<sup>976</sup> He died on Jun 03, 2008 in Parkersburg, Wood County, West Virginia.<sup>976</sup>
  - **Carol Joan Palmer** was buried in Hillcrest Memorial Park, Hurffville, Gloucester County, New Jersev.
- 299. viii. Archie Theodore Palmer<sup>478, 487-488</sup> was born in 1942 in New Jersey.<sup>487</sup> He married **Sarah Mae Robinson**, daughter of W. A. Robinson Sr., on Mar 31, 1961 in New Jersey.<sup>478</sup>
- 143. **Bertha A.**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>45, 167-168, 493-495</sup> was born on Oct 27, 1901 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>168, 450</sup> She died on Oct 26, 1969 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>45, 168</sup> She married **William Ellsworth Starry**, son of William Turney Starry and Julia Ann Stitt, on May 16, 1919 in Wellsburg, Brooke County, West Virginia. <sup>494</sup> He was born on Mar 31, 1896 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>496</sup> He died on Aug 19, 1984 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Bertha A. Palmer was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**William Ellsworth Starry** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. William Ellsworth Starry and Bertha A. Palmer had the following children:

- 300. i. Waneta Y.<sup>7</sup> Starry<sup>493, 977-980</sup> was born on Apr 10, 1920 in Pennsylvania.<sup>978, 980</sup> She died on Feb 13, 2008 in Erie, Erie County, Pennsylvania.<sup>980</sup> She married **Ivan Keeler Bell** He was born on Dec 29, 1910 in Yatesboro, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.<sup>979, 981-982</sup> He died on May 12, 1987 <sup>981</sup>
- 301. ii. William Theodore Starry<sup>5, 493</sup> was born in 1921 in Pennsylvania.<sup>493</sup> He married **Julia Frinkso** iii. ? Starry<sup>5</sup>
- 302. iv. Paul Eugene Starry<sup>5, 493</sup> was born in 1924 in Pennsylvania. 493 He married **Evie Moretti**
- 303. v. Betty LaRue Starry<sup>493, 983</sup> was born in 1925 in Pennsylvania.<sup>493</sup> She married **? Hutchinson**
- 304. vi. Robert Ellsworth Starry<sup>5, 493</sup> was born in 1927 in Pennsylvania. 493 He married Helen Lantz
  - vii. David Darrell Starry<sup>495</sup> was born on Dec 16, 1927 in Washington County, Pennsylvania.<sup>495</sup> He died on Nov 14, 1928 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>495</sup>
- 305. viii. Herbert Doyle Starry<sup>5, 493, 984-987</sup> was born on Aug 12, 1930.<sup>984</sup> He married **Rachel Barber** on

Apr 11, 1953.986

144. **James Douglas**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer Jr.** (James Douglass<sup>5</sup> Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>171-173, 497-498</sup> was born on Jul 17, 1888 in White Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>172, 497</sup> He died on May 22, 1964 in White Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>45, 172</sup> He married **Rose Etta Carney** She was born in 1893 in Pennsylvania. <sup>173</sup> She died on Mar 22, 1954. <sup>45</sup>

**James Douglas Palmer Jr.** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Rose Etta Carney was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

James Douglas Palmer Jr. and Rose Etta Carney had the following children:

306. i. Mildred Louise<sup>7</sup> Palmer<sup>45, 76, 988-989</sup> was born in 1908 in Pennsylvania.<sup>45, 988</sup> She died on Jul 30, 1989.<sup>45</sup> She married **Benjamin William Henry** on Dec 13, 1926.<sup>45</sup> He was born on Nov 16, 1906 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>45, 989</sup> He died on Jul 21, 1991.<sup>45</sup>

**Mildred Louise Palmer** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Frederick D. Palmer<sup>173</sup> was born in 1913 in Pennsylvania.<sup>173</sup>
- iii. Helen Palmer<sup>173</sup> was born in 1914 in Pennsylvania.<sup>173</sup>
- iv. Robert H. Palmer<sup>173</sup> was born in 1916 in Pennsylvania.<sup>173</sup>
- v. Ellsworth William Palmer<sup>173, 498, 990-991</sup> was born on Aug 19, 1916 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>990-991</sup> He died on Jan 04, 1981 in Pinellas County, Florida. <sup>991</sup> He married (1) **Helen Alta?** He married (2) **??** He married (3) **Helen E. Holliday**, daughter of James Holliday and Helen Crowley, on Dec 03, 1962 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia. <sup>498</sup> She was born in 1926. <sup>498</sup>
- vi. Marion A. Palmer<sup>173</sup> was born in 1919 in Pennsylvania.<sup>173</sup>
- 307. vii. Jack Bernard Palmer<sup>173, 992</sup> was born in 1929 in White Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>173</sup> He married **Elizabeth Helen Estvanik**, daughter of Pauline ?, in 1947. She was born in 1927 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>993</sup> She died in 2005.<sup>993</sup>
- 145. **Melle E.**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (Clayton Elsworth<sup>5</sup>, Daniel<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>175-176, 178, 499</sup> was born on Oct 18, 1889 in Walston, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. <sup>178</sup> She died on Feb 12, 1948 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. <sup>178</sup> She married **Barclay Jeffries Woodward** on Jun 02, 1910 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. <sup>176</sup> He was born about 1890. <sup>176</sup>

Barclay Jeffries Woodward and Melle E. Palmer had the following child:

- i. Barclay Jeffries<sup>7</sup> Woodward<sup>499</sup> was born on Dec 18, 1911 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>499</sup>
- 146. **Oneida L.**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (Clayton Elsworth<sup>5</sup>, Daniel<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>175, 177, 500-503</sup> was born on Jun 09, 1898 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>177</sup> She married (1) **Edward J. Dreifuss** on Dec 05, 1916 in Butler County, Pennsylvania.<sup>503</sup> He was born about 1886 in Lewisburg, Union County, Pennsylvania.<sup>500-501</sup> She married (2) **Ralph B. Lamb**, son of Timothy Lamb and Mae Kinsey, on May 31, 1940 in Summit County, Ohio.<sup>177</sup> He was born on Feb 29, 1896 in Cleveland, Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>177</sup>

Edward J. Dreifuss and Oneida L. Palmer had the following children:

- i. Edward J.<sup>7</sup> Dreifuss Jr<sup>500</sup> was born on Jul 29, 1917 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>500</sup> He died on Nov 09, 1917 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>500</sup>
- ii. Sue L. Dreifuss<sup>501-502</sup> was born on May 18, 1919 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>502</sup> She died on Jan 24, 1999.<sup>502</sup> She married **? Malumphy**

Ralph B. Lamb and Oneida L. Palmer had no children.

147. **?** Palmer (Lewis Garfield<sup>5</sup>, Edward Porter<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>182</sup>

? Palmer had the following child:

- i. Donna<sup>7</sup> Palmer<sup>182</sup> She married **? Herbricht**
- 148. **Mary Jane<sup>6</sup> Palmer** (James E.<sup>5</sup>, Jesse<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>185, 187, 504-510</sup> was born on Nov 27, 1872 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>185</sup> She died on Jul 03, 1923 in Detroit, Wayne County, Michigan.<sup>185</sup> She married **Harry G. Smiley**, son of W. A. Smiley and Luoretia ?, on Feb 16, 1894 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>504</sup> He was born in 1874 in Pennsylvania.<sup>505</sup> He died before 1920.<sup>509</sup>

- Harry G. Smiley and Mary Jane Palmer had the following children:
  - i. Harry Allen<sup>7</sup> Smiley<sup>505, 507, 994-995</sup> was born on Mar 07, 1895 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>994</sup> He married **Anna Alberta Rolla** on Sep 28, 1916 in Dauphin County, Pennsylvania.<sup>507</sup> She was born in 1891.<sup>507, 995</sup>
  - ii. James E. Smiley<sup>505, 996-997</sup> was born on Jun 06, 1896 in Pennsylvania.<sup>505, 508</sup> He married **Anna?** She was born in 1898 in Pennsylvania.<sup>997</sup>
- 308. iii. Mary J. Smiley<sup>505, 510, 998-999</sup> was born in 1899 in Pennsylvania.<sup>505, 510, 998-999</sup> She married **Lloyd C. Cassidy**, son of Charles Cassidy and Ellen Gettens, on Oct 27, 1923 in Detroit, Wayne
  County, Michigan.<sup>510</sup> He was born in 1897 in Pennsylvania.<sup>510, 998-999</sup>
  - iv. Charles W. Smiley<sup>505, 509</sup> was born in 1902 in Pennsylvania.<sup>505, 509</sup>
  - v. Kenneth H. Smiley<sup>505, 509</sup> was born in 1906 in Pennsylvania.<sup>505, 509</sup>
  - vi. Dorthy Elizabeth Smiley<sup>506, 509</sup> was born on Jan 14, 1910 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>506</sup>
- 149. **Alice Elizabeth**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (Samuel M.<sup>5</sup>, Jesse<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born on Feb 22, 1876 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Sep 04, 1957 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She married **Albert Val Bollinger**, son of John Bollinger and Margaret Furry, on Sep 05, 1895 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Alice Elizabeth Palmer was buried in Coles Cemetery, Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Albert Val Bollinger was buried in Coles Cemetery, Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Albert Val Bollinger and Alice Elizabeth Palmer had the following children:

- i. Margaret Ellen<sup>7</sup> Bollinger<sup>4</sup> was born on Feb 25, 1896 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She died on Apr 16, 1896 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.
- 309. ii. Albert R. Bollinger<sup>4, 1000</sup> was born on Mar 17, 1897 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on Jan 25, 1991 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Minnie Mae Chamberlain** 
  - **Albert R. Bollinger** was buried in Coles Cemetery, Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.
- 310. iii. Richard A. Bollinger<sup>4</sup> was born on Jul 04, 1899 in Bradenville, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on Dec 28, 1978 in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania. He married **Vernie Boring**
- 311. iv. Charles Edward Bollinger Sr. 1000-1002 was born on Jul 07, 1901 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. 1000 He died on Feb 05, 1989 in Weatherly, Carbon County, Pennsylvania. 1000 He married **Nancy Marie Baum**, daughter of Robert Baum and Lillian Bittinger, on Apr 30, 1923 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Apr 21, 1906. 1003 She died in May 1981 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 1003

**Charles Edward Bollinger Sr.** was buried in Coles Cemetery, Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Charles Edward Bollinger Sr.: In 1929, Charles and Nancy were living in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

- v. Collis William Bollinger<sup>4</sup> was born on Oct 19, 1903 in Bradenville, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on Apr 10, 1925 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.
  - **Collis William Bollinger** was buried in Coles Cemetery, Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.
- 312. vi. Clarence Earl Bollinger<sup>4</sup> was born on Nov 06, 1905 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on Jun 29, 1964 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Sophie Gamble**
- 313. vii. John Floyd Bollinger<sup>4, 1004</sup> was born on Jan 15, 1908 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on May 05, 1981 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married **Dolores Rosetta Whitmore**

**John Floyd Bollinger** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 314. viii. Edwin Roy Bollinger<sup>4</sup> was born on May 17, 1910 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on Feb 15, 1978 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Eleanor Alma Powers**
- 315. ix. Joseph Reed Bollinger⁴ was born on Mar 16, 1913 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on Jul 27, 1982 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Ann Barron**
- 316. x. Kenneth Eugene Bollinger Sr.<sup>4, 1005</sup> was born on Feb 02, 1915 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on Nov 14, 1985 in Latrobe Area Hospital, Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Alberta Letitia Meidinger** She was born on May 22, 1917 in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. 1006-1007 She died on Dec 28, 1991 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 1006-1007

**Kenneth Eugene Bollinger Sr.** was buried in Coles Cemetery, Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

xi. Roy Val Bollinger<sup>4, 1000</sup> was born on Jan 31, 1918 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on Mar 15, 1996 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married (1) **Jean Anderson** He married (2) **Peggy Lou Tiberi** 

**Roy Val Bollinger** was buried in Coles Cemetery, Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

150. **Floyd E.**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (Samuel M.<sup>5</sup>, Jesse<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>191</sup> was born on Jan 17, 1891 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died in 1954 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Bessie McDowell** 

Floyd E. Palmer was buried in Unity Cemetery, Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Floyd E. Palmer and Bessie McDowell had the following children:

- i. Ernest<sup>7</sup> Palmer<sup>4</sup>
- ii. William Palmer4
- iii. George Palmer4
- iv. Eugene Palmer4
- v. Kenneth Palmer<sup>4</sup>
- vi. Romaine Palmer<sup>4</sup>
- vii. Eva Palmer<sup>4</sup> She married Charles Bilonich
- viii. Elizabeth Palmer4
- 151. **Hughes Elmer**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (Samuel M.<sup>5</sup>, Jesse<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) <sup>189-190, 511-517</sup> was born on Jan 23, 1897 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>189</sup> He married **Anna Elizabeth Palmer**, daughter of John A. Harr and Mary E McKenna, on Aug 04, 1924 in Dunkirk, Chautauqua County, New York. <sup>190</sup> She was born on May 23, 1905 in Baggaley, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>518</sup> She died on May 05, 1991. <sup>518</sup>

**Hughes Elmer Palmer** was buried in Unity Cemetery, Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

**Anna Elizabeth Palmer** was buried in Unity Cemetery, Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Hughes Elmer Palmer and Anna Elizabeth Palmer had the following children:

i. Mary M.<sup>7</sup> Palmer<sup>189, 514, 517</sup> was born in 1925 in Pennsylvania.<sup>514</sup> She died before 1996. She married **John Kuhns** 

Notes for Mary M. Palmer: In 1976, Mary and John were living in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

317. ii. John Hughes Palmer<sup>76, 189, 514-517</sup> was born on May 18, 1925 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>516-517</sup> He died on Jul 08, 1996 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>517</sup> He married **Mary Ann Lawrence Palmer** She died before 1996.

**John Hughes Palmer** was buried in Saint Vincent Cemetery, Latrpbe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

- iii. Roy David Palmer<sup>76, 189, 514-515, 517, 1008</sup> was born on Nov 16, 1927 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1008</sup> He died before 1996.
- iv. Thelma P. Palmer<sup>189, 514, 517</sup> was born in 1929 in Pennsylvania.<sup>514</sup> She died before 1996. She

#### married Herbert Guyer

Notes for Thelma P. Palmer:

In 1976, Thelma and Herbert were living in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

- 318. v. Charles Vernon Palmer<sup>76, 189, 512, 514, 517, 1009-1010</sup> was born on Aug 25, 1931 in Pennsylvania. <sup>1010</sup> He died on Feb 15, 1983. <sup>1010</sup> He married **Nancy Lou Emminger Sr.**, daughter of Elmer Ellsworth Emminger and Florence A. Dias, on Oct 04, 1952 in Frederick County, Virginia. <sup>512</sup> She was born on Jun 04, 1936. <sup>76</sup> She died on Dec 26, 2003 in Bradenville, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76</sup>
  - vi. Richard L. Palmer<sup>76, 189, 514-515, 517</sup> was born in 1934 in Pennsylvania.<sup>514-515</sup> He died before 1996.
  - vii. Shirley A. Palmer<sup>76, 189, 514-515, 517</sup> was born in 1936 in Pennsylvania.<sup>514-515</sup> She married **Dave Patton**

Notes for Shirley A. Palmer:

In 1976 and 2003, Shirley and Dave were living in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

- viii. August Jerome Palmer<sup>189, 511, 514-515, 517</sup> was born on Feb 25, 1938 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>511</sup> He died on May 06, 1962 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>511</sup>
- 319. ix. Robert L. Palmer<sup>76, 189, 515, 517</sup> was born on Apr 24, 1941 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Jul 11, 2003 in Ligonier R. D. 2, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Agnes Elaine Wilson**

Notes for Robert L. Palmer: Robert L. Palmer Ligonier RD 2 Formerly of New Derry

Robert L. Palmer, 62, Ligonier RD 2, formerly of New Derry, died Friday, July 11, 2003, at Easy Living Estates, Cook Township.

Mr. Palmer was born April 24, 1941, in Latrobe, a son of the late Hughes and Elizabeth Harr Palmer. He was employed by Latrobe Plastics, was a U.S. Army Veteran and attended Bible Baptist Church.

In addition to his parents, he was preceded in death by three brothers, John, Roy and Richard.

He is survived by his wife, Agnes Elaine Wilson Palmer;

Also seven children, Robert Jr., Derry, Mrs. Keith (Tresa) Augustine, Butler, Mrs, Scott (Robin) Palmer, Ligonier, Mrs. Steve (Lorie) Jack, New Alexandria, Julia Richards of Delmont, and Mrs. Chris (Christy) Patrick and Mrs. Jerome (Jessica) Hill, Latrobe;

Also seven grandchildren: two brothers, Donald and his wife, Eve Palmer, of Latrobe, and Fran and his wife, Nani, of Arizona; a sister, Shirley Patton and her husband, Dave, of Latrobe, and several nieces and nephews.

Funeral services were held Monday in Quinlisk Funeral Home, Derry with Pastor Dale Womack officiating. Interment followed in Ligonier Valley Cemetery.

x. Donald Palmer<sup>76, 189, 515, 517</sup> was born in 1944 in Pennsylvania.<sup>515</sup> He married **Eve?** 

Notes for Donald Palmer:

In 2003, Donald and Eve were living in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

xi. Francis Palmer<sup>76, 189, 515, 517</sup> was born in 1946 in Pennsylvania.<sup>515</sup> He married **Nani?** 

Notes for Francis Palmer:

In 2003, Fran and Nani were living in Arizona.

152. **Samuel Wilbur**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (George W.<sup>5</sup>, Jesse<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>519</sup> was born on Jun 09, 1879 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>519</sup> He died on Jul 22, 1954 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>519</sup> He married (1) **Flossie Hartman** He married (2) **Emma Singer** 

Samuel Wilbur Palmer and Flossie Hartman had no children.

Emma Singer was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Samuel Wilbur Palmer and Emma Singer had the following child:

- 320. i. Adam<sup>7</sup> Palmer<sup>519</sup> was born on Oct 09, 1905 in Blacklick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>519</sup> He died on Dec 11, 1952 in Blacklick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>519</sup> He married **Mary Elizabeth Kelly** She was born on Aug 26, 1908 in Colver, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>519</sup>

  She died on Feb 18, 1972 in Blacklick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>519</sup>
- 153. **Clyde E.**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (Joseph Campbell<sup>5</sup>, Jesse<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>12, 76, 92, 521-523</sup> was born in 1889 in Pennsylvania.<sup>92, 523</sup> He died in 1968.<sup>92</sup> He married **Jennie M. Shoup**, daughter of George Rufus Shoup and Malinda E. Palmer, about 1913.<sup>524</sup> She was born in Aug 1893 in Pennsylvania.<sup>91, 523</sup> She died in 1969.<sup>92</sup>

**Clyde E. Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Clyde E. Palmer:

According to the 1920 census, Clyde and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1930 census, Clyde and his family were living in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Jennie M. Shoup** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Clyde E. Palmer and Jennie M. Shoup had the following children:

- 321. i. Eva E.<sup>7</sup> Palmer<sup>412, 523, 1011</sup> was born on Aug 03, 1913 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>523</sup> She died on Feb 10, 1935 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>523</sup> She married **Carl F. M. Sundberg**, son of Charles Fritiof Sundberg and Minnie ?, in Apr 1931 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1012</sup> He was born on Mar 05, 1911 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1012</sup> He died in Apr 1983 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1012</sup>
  - ii. Esther Ruth Palmer<sup>521-522, 524, 1013-1016</sup> was born on Feb 05, 1920 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>521, 1013-1015</sup> She died on Aug 31, 1996 in Winnemucca, Humboldt County, Nevada. <sup>76, 521, 1013</sup> She married **J. Richard Frum**, son of Jesse S. Frum and Blanche Snavely, on Sep 23, 1941 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia. <sup>522</sup> He was born on Jul 01, 1920 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. <sup>522, 1014, 1017-1018</sup> He died on Nov 01, 1992 in Santa Clara County, California. <sup>1017-1018</sup>
- 322. iii. Ivy Jean Palmer<sup>76</sup> was born on Mar 29, 1923 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on May 12, 2006 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She married **Thomas William Vanetta** He was born on Apr 05, 1923.<sup>1019</sup> He died on Aug 09, 1997.<sup>1019</sup>

**Ivy Jean Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

154. **Wilson Emmons**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (Joseph Campbell<sup>5</sup>, Jesse<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>12, 192-193, 525-528</sup> was born on Dec 08, 1891 in Pennsylvania. <sup>192-193</sup> He died on Dec 02, 1945 in Pine Bluff, Jefferson County, Arkansas. <sup>192-193</sup> He married **Rhoda Marie Holt** She was born in Sep 1897 in Tennessee. <sup>529</sup>

Wilson Emmons Palmer was buried on Dec 03, 1945 in Pine Bluff, Ark (Age: 53).

Wilson Emmons Palmer and Rhoda Marie Holt had the following child:

- i. Howard Nelson<sup>7</sup> Palmer<sup>525-526, 528</sup> was born on Mar 08, 1927 in Pine Bluff, Jefferson County, Arkansas.<sup>528</sup> He died on Jul 21, 2002.<sup>528</sup>
- 155. **Daniel Smith**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (Joseph Campbell<sup>5</sup>, Jesse<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup>

Balmer)<sup>12, 195, 450, 535-536</sup> was born on Feb 12, 1903 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 450, 535 He died on Jan 06, 1972 in San Bernardino, San Bernardino County, California. 535 He married (1) **Margaret L Bowser**, daughter of Emanuel Bowser and Margaret Divalbiss, on Jan 24, 1930 in McConnellsburg, Fulton County, Pennsylvania. 195 She was born in 1901 in South Fork, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. 195 He married (2) ??

Daniel Smith Palmer and Margaret L Bowser had no children.

Daniel Smith Palmer and ? ? had the following child:

- i. Margaret E.<sup>7</sup> Palmer<sup>536</sup> was born in 1918 in Pennsylvania. <sup>536</sup>
- 156. **James Jesse**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (Joseph Campbell<sup>5</sup>, Jesse<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>12, 199, 537-539</sup> was born on May 31, 1907 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>199</sup> He died in 1987.<sup>537</sup> He married **Ethel Laney** She was born on Jul 21, 1914 in Maryland.<sup>537-538, 540</sup> She died in Jun 1986 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>540</sup>

**James Jesse Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Ethel Laney** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

James Jesse Palmer and Ethel Laney had the following children:

- i. Donald Elgin<sup>7</sup> Palmer<sup>538-539</sup> was born on Sep 28, 1932 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>539</sup> He died on Nov 24, 1945 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>539</sup>
- ii. James Jesse Palmer<sup>538</sup> was born in 1934 in Pennsylvania.<sup>538</sup>
- iii. Orlo G. Palmer<sup>538</sup> was born in 1936 in Pennsylvania.<sup>538</sup>
- iv. Velma I. Palmer<sup>537-538</sup> was born on Apr 16, 1937 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>537</sup> She died on Feb 05, 2001 in Lee Hospital, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>537</sup> She married **John R. Burkett**, son of Russell Sage Burkett and Ruth Geneva Robinson, about 1960.<sup>537</sup> He was born on Jan 16, 1932 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>537</sup> He died on Oct 24, 2001 in Latrobe Area Hospital, Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>537</sup>
  - **Velma I. Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- v. George Palmer<sup>538</sup> was born in 1939 in Pennsylvania.<sup>538</sup>
- vi. Carl A. Palmer<sup>12</sup> was born in 1945.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1963.<sup>12</sup>
  - **Carl A. Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 157. **John Ivan**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (Joseph Campbell<sup>5</sup>, Jesse<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>12, 76, 92, 196, 541-547</sup> was born on Oct 27, 1909 in Pennsylvania. <sup>196</sup> He died on Jun 15, 1964 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>196</sup> He married **Bessie Marie Ewing** She was born on Apr 26, 1915 in Lovejoy, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>548</sup> She died on Aug 28, 1988. <sup>92, 548</sup>

**John Ivan Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Bessie Marie Ewing:

In 1958, Bessie and John were living in Blairsville R. D., Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

John Ivan Palmer and Bessie Marie Ewing had the following children:

323. i. Esther Marie<sup>7</sup> Palmer<sup>76, 542, 546, 1020-1021</sup> was born on Aug 25, 1936 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 1021 She died on Jan 03, 2011. 1020-1021 She married **Donald Henry Rhoades** 

Notes for Esther Marie Palmer:

In 1974, Esther and Donald were living in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

ii. Robert Glenn Palmer<sup>76, 542, 545-546</sup> was born on Jul 03, 1938 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Mar 12, 2023 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

Robert Glenn Palmer was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township,

Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Robert Glenn Palmer:

Robert "Bud" Glenn Palmer, 84, of Blairsville, passed away Sunday, March 12, 2023, at St. Andrew's Village, Indiana.

He was born July 30, 1938, in Indiana County, the son of John Palmer and Bessie (Ewing) Palmer.

He belonged to Mount Tabor United Methodist Church, Blairsville. Bud was a retired coal miner, having worked for Consol Energy for 25 years. He loved sports and was a good baseball and softball player.

He is survived by two brothers, John Palmer, of Blairsville, and Casey Palmer, of Black Lick; sister Barbara Palmer, of Latrobe; several nieces and nephews; and special friends Thelma Cline and her daughter, Ashley.

In addition to his parents, he was preceded in death by brothers Larry and Harry Palmer and sisters Esther Rhoades, Ruth Ann Palmer and Shirley Little.

The family will receive friends from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. Thursday at the James F. Ferguson Funeral Home, Inc., 25 W. Market St. Blairsville.

Funeral service will be held at 11 a.m. Friday in the James F. Ferguson Funeral Home Inc. Pastor Dawn Krishart will officiate.

Interment will be held in Mount Tabor Cemetery, Blairsville.

Blairsville Military Honor Guard and the U.S. Army will conduct graveside services Friday afternoon.

324. iii. John I. Palmer Jr. <sup>76, 546</sup> was born on Mar 11, 1941 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76</sup> He died on Apr 28, 2024 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76</sup> He married **Thelma Lambing** She died in 2022. <sup>76</sup>

**John I. Palmer Jr.** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for John I. Palmer Jr.:

In 2018, John and Thelma were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

John I. Palmer Jr., 83, of Blairsville, passed away on Sunday, April 28, 2024, at his home.

He was born March 11, 1941, in Blairsville, the son of John I. Palmer Sr. and Bessie (Ewing) Palmer.

John served in the U.S. Army. He was a member of Mt. Tabor United Methodist Church, Blairsville. John had worked at Derry Westinghouse as a machine operator. He was a former member of the Blairsville Elks, and enjoyed bowling, working on the farm and spending time coaching baseball. John loved his grandkids and attending their sporting events.

He is survived by his son, Mark Palmer and wife Kimberly, Blairsville; daughter Robin Livingston, Blairsville; daughter-in-law Lisa Palmer, Indiana; grandchildren: Chelsea Palmer, Rebecca Palmer, Amanda Bosnik and husband Jesse, Justin Palmer and fiancee Rachael, Lucas Palmer, Nichole Brannan and husband Zach, Mackenzie Livingston and Cameron Livingston and wife Cassidy; great-grandchildren: Mitchell Palmer, Declan, Cohen and Brecken Brannan and Beau and Collins Bosnik; brother Casey Palmer, Black Lick; and sister Barb Palmer, Latrobe.

He was preceded in death by his parents; wife Thelma (Lambing) Palmer in 2022; son John I. Palmer III; son-in-law Stacy Livingston; and siblings Esther, Shirley, Harry, Larry and Robert.

The family will receive friends from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. Wednesday at the Ferguson Funeral Home and Monument Company, 25 W. Market St., Blairsville. John's funeral service will be held at 11 a.m. Thursday in the Ferguson Funeral Home and Monument Company.

Interment will be held in Mt. Tabor Cemetery, Blairsville. Blairsville Military Honor Guard and the U.S. Army will conduct graveside military services.

325. iv. Shirley Jean Palmer<sup>76, 543, 546</sup> was born on Jun 30, 1942 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 543</sup> She died on Oct 27, 2016 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 543</sup> She married **? Little** 

Notes for Shirley Jean Palmer:

Shirley Jean (Palmer) Little, 74, of Indiana, PA passed away on Thursday, October 27, 2016 at Windber Hospice, Windber, PA.

The daughter of John and Bessie (Ewing) Palmer, she was born June 30, 1942 in Indiana, PA

Mrs. Little was a member of Mt. Tabor United Methodist Church.

She loved cleaning, baking, spending time with her grandchildren and her dog, Humphrey. Prior to her retirement in 2001, she worked for Bongianino Bakery, Blairsville, for 35 years. Surviving are her daughter, Thelma L. Cline (Jeff) of Blairsville; two grandchildren, Ashley Fay Cline and Jeffrey Cline and several brothers and sisters.

As per Mrs. Little's wishes, there will be no visitation or memorial service. Shoemaker Funeral Home, Inc., 49 N. Walnut St., Blairsville, PA entrusted with the arrangements.

326. v. Ruth A. Palmer<sup>76, 545-546</sup> was born on Dec 31, 1943 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Feb 13, 2018 in Palmertown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

Notes for Ruth A. Palmer:

PALMER, RUTH A., 74 OF PALMERTON, PA passed away on Tuesday, February 13, 2018 at UPMC Presbyterian Hospital, Pittsburgh, PA. She was born December 31, 1943 in Burrell Twp., PA, the daughter of the late John Palmer and Bessie (Ewing) Palmer. She had attended the Chapel of Hope, Black Lick, PA. Ruth was a caregiver all of her life including being an aid at Indian Haven & St. Andrews Village, both of Indiana, PA. She enjoyed spending time with her Grandchildren. She is survived by her daughter, Sandra Shaffer, Palmerton, PA; son, Tim Palmer, Palmerton, PA; grandchildren: Michael Shaffer, Darcie Lynn, Amber Palmer & Timmy Palmer Jr.; great grandchild, Skyler Smith; brother, Casey Palmer, Blairsville, PA; brother, John Palmer & wife, Thelma, Blairsville, PA; brother, Robert Palmer. Blairsville, PA; sister, Barbara Palmer, Latrobe, PA; brother, Larry Palmer & wife Eileen, Blairsville, PA and also several Nieces & Nephews. She is preceded in death by her brother, Harry Palmer. The family will receive friends at the James F. Ferguson Funeral Home, Inc., Blairsville, PA on Friday, February 16, 2018 from 11-1 PM, the time of the funeral service. Pastor Dave Kimball will officiate. In lieu of flowers, memorial donations may be made to the James F. Ferguson Funeral Home, Inc., 25 W. Market St., Blairsville, PA 15717 to help with funeral costs.

- vi. Richard W. Palmer<sup>546</sup> was born in 1946 in Pennsylvania. <sup>546</sup>
- 327. vii. Larry E. Palmer<sup>76, 544, 546</sup> was born on Jul 25, 1947 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>544</sup> He died on Dec 01, 2021 in Slickville, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>544</sup> He married **Eileen J.?**

Notes for Larry E. Palmer:

In 2018, Larry and Eileen were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

328. viii. Harry Lyle Palmer<sup>76, 541, 545-546, 1022-1023</sup> was born on Jul 25, 1947 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>545, 1023</sup> He died on Aug 14, 1974 in Palmertown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>545</sup> He married **Pluma J. Yarnal**, daughter of Walter Yarnal and Pearl Taylor, on

Oct 08, 1966 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia. 541 She was born in 1949. 541, 1024

**Harry Lyle Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

ix. Barbara Ellen Palmer<sup>76, 545, 547</sup> was born on Nov 16, 1951.<sup>547</sup> She married (1) **Jay Allen Geisler** on Oct 02, 1970 in Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>547</sup> He was born on Jul 09, 1948.<sup>547</sup> She married (2) **Edward Hilty** 

Notes for Barbara Ellen Palmer:

In 1974, Barbara and Edward were living in Josephine, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

# x. Casey Palmer<sup>76</sup>

158. **Scott Randall**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (Joseph Campbell<sup>5</sup>, Jesse<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>12, 76, 197, 549-557</sup> was born on Oct 27, 1909 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>197, 550</sup> He died in 1985. <sup>12</sup> He married **Alice Elizabeth Williams**, daughter of Harry Elmer Williams and Eleanor Maria Jane Monroe, on Sep 24, 1934. <sup>551</sup> She was born on Dec 05, 1918 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. <sup>398</sup> She died on Sep 05, 1994. <sup>398</sup>

**Scott Randall Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Scott Randall Palmer and Alice Elizabeth Williams had the following children:

- i. Scott David<sup>7</sup> Palmer<sup>76, 552, 556</sup> was born on Nov 27, 1934 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>556</sup> He died on Feb 28, 2003. <sup>556</sup>
- ii. Nancy Ruth Palmer<sup>76, 552, 557</sup> was born on Feb 27, 1936 in Blacklick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>557</sup> She died on Jul 03, 2007.<sup>557</sup> She married (1) **? Shaffer** She married (2) **? Taylor**
- iii. Robert Rollins Palmer<sup>76, 549</sup> was born on Jul 16, 1937 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>549</sup> He died on Oct 25, 1937 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>549</sup>
- iv. Shelby G. Palmer<sup>76, 552</sup> was born in 1939 in Pennsylvania. <sup>552</sup> She married **? McQuiston**
- v. Linda Lee Palmer<sup>76, 555</sup> was born on May 04, 1941 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>555</sup> She died on Dec 02, 1941 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>555</sup>
- vi. Jerry Lewis Palmer<sup>76, 554</sup> was born on May 15, 1942 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>554</sup> He died on Jul 23, 1942 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>554</sup>
- vii. Jack Emerson Palmer<sup>76, 553</sup> was born on May 15, 1942 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>553</sup> He died on Jul 23, 1942 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>553</sup>
- viii. Karen M. Palmer<sup>76, 552</sup> was born in 1944 in Pennsylvania.<sup>552</sup> She died before 2008.<sup>76</sup> She married **? Waldenville**
- ix. William M. Palmer<sup>552</sup> was born in 1946 in Pennsylvania.<sup>552</sup>
- x. Judith A. Palmer<sup>76, 552</sup> was born in 1947 in Pennsylvania. <sup>552</sup> She married **? Daugherty**
- xi. Darlene K. Palmer<sup>76, 552</sup> was born in 1949 in Pennsylvania.<sup>552</sup> She married **? Blattenberger**
- xii. Debora Palmer<sup>76</sup> She married **? Cecconi**
- 329. xiii. Terrie Adel Palmer<sup>76</sup> was born on Jun 24, 1954 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Feb 29, 2008 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

Notes for Terrie Adel Palmer:

Terrie Adel Palmer, 53, of Black Lick, PA passed away on Friday, February 29, 2008 at the Indiana Regional Medical Center, Indiana, PA.

The daughter of Scott R. and Alice E. (Williams) Palmer, she was born June 24, 1954 in Indiana, PA.

Terrie graduated from Blairsville High School in 1972 and worked for Indiana County as a social worker.

She was a member of F.O.E.#1488 Ladies Auxiliary.

Surviving are a son, Joshua E. Palmer and wife, Erin of Mechanicsburg and four sisters, Shelby McQuiston of Baltimore, MD; Judith Daugherty of Black Lick; Darlene Blattenberger of Black Lick and Debora Cecconi of Greensburg.

She was preceded in death by her parents; five brothers, Scott, Jerry, William, Robert and Jack Palmer and three sisters, Linda Palmer, Karen Waldenville and Nancy Shaffer.

There will be no visitation.

A Memorial service will be held at 11:00 A.M. Wednesday at the Shoemaker Funeral Home, Inc., 49 N. Walnut St., Blairsville, PA with Rev. Fred W. Craig officiating.

159. **Harry Grant**<sup>6</sup> **Boyle** (Sara Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jane<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>203, 558-559</sup> was born in Apr 1866 in Pennsylvania.<sup>559</sup> He married **Maria Thompson**, daughter of George Thompson and Ruth Clawson, in 1885.<sup>559</sup> She was born on Dec 09, 1865 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Harry Grant Boyle and Maria Thompson had the following children:

- 330. i. Edward<sup>7</sup> Boyle<sup>559, 1025-1026</sup> was born in Aug 1886 in Pennsylvania.<sup>559</sup> He married **Anna Roesser** She was born about 1888 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1026</sup>
- 331. ii. William Earle Boyle<sup>558-559</sup> was born on Jan 22, 1891 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>558</sup> He died on Aug 27, 1957 in McCandless Township, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>558</sup> He married (1) **Eva Cummings** He married (2) **Frances B. Hohmann** She was born on Mar 01, 1904.
  - iii. Ruth Boyle<sup>559</sup> was born in Dec 1892 in Pennsylvania.<sup>559</sup>
- 160. **Minnie**<sup>6</sup> **Boyle** (Sara Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jane<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>203-204, 561-566</sup> was born on Jan 30, 1872 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>204</sup> She died on May 01, 1943 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>204</sup> She married **Marks Leighty Lowe**, son of F. Marks Lowe and M. Sara Leighty, on Oct 29, 1890 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>561</sup> He was born on Apr 13, 1867 in Ruffsdale, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>564</sup> He died on Aug 23, 1948 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>564</sup>

Marks Leighty Lowe and Minnie Boyle had the following children:

- 332. i. Francis Boyle<sup>7</sup> Lowe<sup>562-563, 566, 1027-1028</sup> was born on Jul 31, 1892 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>562, 566</sup> He died on Apr 09, 1963 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>566</sup> He married **Irene Genevieve Henderson** She was born about 1892 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1027</sup>
  - ii. Sarah Belle Lowe<sup>562-563, 565</sup> was born in Jan 1895 in Pennsylvania.<sup>562, 565</sup>
  - iii. Marks Lowe<sup>562, 565</sup> was born in Dec 1896 in Pennsylvania.<sup>562</sup>
- 161. **Lymon D.**<sup>6</sup> **Mabon** (Susanna Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jane<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born in 1882. He married **Mattie Adelle Mack** She was born on Aug 21, 1883.

Notes for Mattie Adelle Mack:

In 1913, Mattie and Lyman were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Lymon D. Mabon and Mattie Adelle Mack had the following children:

- i. Lymon E.<sup>7</sup> Mabon<sup>4</sup> was born in 1913.
- ii. Anita A. Mabon<sup>4</sup> was born in 1915.
- iii. Genevieve Mabon<sup>4</sup> was born in 1920.
- 162. **Jennie Clarissa**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (Davis Alexander<sup>5</sup>, Jane<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7, 208-209, 211, 567-573</sup> was born in Jul 1886 in Pennsylvania.<sup>209, 211</sup> She died on Dec 29, 1921 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>208</sup> She married **Burton Laverty Foreman** He was born on Feb 06, 1884 in Dayton, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.<sup>574-575</sup> He died on May 24, 1955 in Deland, Volusia County, Florida.<sup>575</sup>

Burton Laverty Foreman was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Burton Laverty Foreman and Jennie Clarissa Palmer had the following children:

333. i. Davis A.<sup>7</sup> Foreman<sup>568, 572, 575, 1029</sup> was born on Dec 12, 1905 in DuBois, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1029</sup> He died on Dec 20, 1985 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1029</sup>

He married Inez J. Gabelli Foreman

**Davis A. Foreman** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 334. ii. Terrence Vincent Foreman<sup>568-569, 571-573, 575, 1029-1031</sup> was born on Jun 28, 1908 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>571-572, 1030-1031</sup> He died on Jun 29, 1992 in Palmertown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>572, 1031</sup> He married **Martha J.?**
- 335. iii. Edwin Lyman Foreman<sup>567-568, 570, 572-573, 575, 1029, 1032-1034</sup> was born on Nov 18, 1910 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>567-568, 570</sup> He died on Feb 03, 2000 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>567-568</sup> He married **Margaret V. McConnell** She was born in 1914 in Pennsylvania. <sup>1034</sup> She died in 1993. <sup>568</sup>
  - iv. Robert Foreman<sup>568, 572, 1029</sup> He died before 1985.
  - v. Cecil Foreman<sup>568, 1029</sup> He died before 1985.
- 163. **Lyman Deesa**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (Davis Alexander<sup>5</sup>, Jane<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) <sup>7, 211</sup> was born in Jul 1884 in Pennsylvania. <sup>211</sup> He married **Mabel L.?**

Lyman Deesa Palmer and Mabel L. ? had the following children:

- i. William W.<sup>7</sup> Palmer<sup>4</sup> was born in 1910.
- ii. Lyman D. Palmer<sup>4</sup> was born in 1916.
- iii. Davis A. Palmer<sup>4</sup> was born in 1918.
- 164. **Catherine**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (Charles A.<sup>5</sup>, Joseph<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>12</sup> was born about 1888 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She married **Hugh Hickok** He was born about 1889 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>

Hugh Hickok and Catherine Palmer had the following children:

- i. Kenneth<sup>7</sup> Hickok<sup>12</sup> was born about 1914.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Larue Hickok<sup>12</sup> was born about 1917.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Ruth Hickok<sup>12</sup> was born about 1919.<sup>12</sup>
- 165. **Joseph H.**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (Samuel Foster<sup>5</sup>, Joseph<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7, 12</sup> was born in 1887 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1959 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married **Edith Ann Palmer**, daughter of Michael Henry Palmer and Sarah Ellen Saltgiver, about 1908.<sup>12</sup> She was born in May 1891 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died in 1948.<sup>12</sup>

Joseph H. Palmer was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Joseph H. Palmer:

1910 CENSUS PA Indiana C Burrell T ED 61 Sheet 7A Family 168 Joseph H. Palmer, 22, M1 2y, woodsman Edith A., 18, M1 2y, 2 children 2 living; Arlie A., 1; Laura, 3/12

1920 CENSUS PA Indiana C Burrell T ED 95 Family 281 Joseph H. Palmer, 32, motorman at coal mine Edith A., 28; Arlie A., 11; Laura M., 10; Helen I., 7; Ralph E., 2;

1930 CENSUS PA Indiana C Burrell T ED 10 Family 127 Joseph H. Palmer, 42, m at 20, road construction foreman Edith, 38, m at 16; Arlie, 21; Helen, 17; Ralph, 13; Edna, 10; Margaret, 6

Edith Ann Palmer was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Joseph H. Palmer and Edith Ann Palmer had the following children:

i. Arlie A.<sup>7</sup> Palmer<sup>12, 76</sup> was born on Jul 13, 1908 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Sep 08, 1970 in Levittown, Bucks County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>

Arlie A. Palmer was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Laura M. Palmer<sup>12, 76</sup> was born about 1910 in Pennsylvania. <sup>12</sup> She died before 2008. <sup>76</sup> She married **? Purdy**
- iii. Helen I. Palmer<sup>12, 76</sup> was born about 1913. 12 She died before 2008. 76 She married **? Williams**
- iv. Edna Palmer<sup>76</sup> was born about 1920.<sup>12</sup> She died before 2008.<sup>76</sup> She married ? Elliott
- 336. v. Margaret L. Palmer<sup>848</sup> was born about 1924 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on May 12, 2008 in Levittown, Bucks County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She married **Eugene**

**Blair St. Clair** He was born on Jan 24, 1921 in Pitcairn, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. 1035 He died on Aug 08, 1998 in Levittown, Bucks County, Pennsylvania. 1035

**Margaret L. Palmer** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Margaret L. Palmer: Blairsville Dispatch (May 16, 2008) Margaret St. Clair Levittown

Margaret L. St. Clair, 84, of Levittown, died Monday, May 12, 2008, at St. Mary Medical Center in Langhorne. She was born in Black Lick and was the daughter of Joseph and Edith Palmer. She graduated from Bolivar High School in Bolivar. In 1959, she and her family moved to Levittown, where she worked for Pathmark and A&P Supermarkets as a meat wrapper. She retired in the late 1980s. Margaret was the beloved wife of the late Eugene B. St. Clair, who died in 1998. She is survived by her children, Dennis and wife Lois, Michigan, Beverly Miller and husband Richard, New Jersey, Gregory and wife Linda, Pennsylvania, and Pamela Faison and husband Gary, Pennsylvania; 11 great-grandchildren; and many nieces and nephews. She was preceded in death by brothers Arlie and Ralph Palmer, and her sisters, Helen Williams, Laura Purdy and Edna Elliott. Friends will be received today from 7 to 9 p.m. and Saturday from 9:30 to 10:30 a.m., followed by a service at 11 a.m. at the Beck/ Givnish of Lower Bucks, Levittown. Graveside services will be held Monday at 10 a.m. at Blairsville Cemetery. In lieu of flowers, donations in Margaretís memory may be made to St. Mary Medical Center, 1201 Langhorne-Newtown Rd., Langhorne, Pa. 19047.

337. vi. Ralph Edward Palmer<sup>12, 76, 591, 1036-1041</sup> was born on Mar 15, 1917 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>12, 591, 1039-1040</sup> He died on Apr 30, 1969. <sup>12, 1039</sup> He married **Alma Mae Walbeck**, daughter of Samuel Gilbert Walbeck and Elsie Susanna Brown, in 1934. <sup>1036</sup> She was born on Sep 27, 1915 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1038, 1042-1043</sup> She died on Dec 05, 2005 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Ralph Edward Palmer** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

166. **Fred Alvin<sup>6</sup> Palmer** (Samuel Foster<sup>5</sup>, Joseph<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>12, 576-581</sup> was born on May 25, 1890 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>579-580</sup> He died in 1979. He married **Pearl May Williams** She was born on Sep 05, 1890 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>581</sup> She died on Jan 18, 1942 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>581</sup>

**Fred Alvin Palmer** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Fred Alvin Palmer and Pearl May Williams had the following children:

- 338. i. Sumner Alvin<sup>7</sup> Palmer<sup>76, 576-577, 1044</sup> was born on Oct 27, 1917 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>576-577</sup> He died on Sep 05, 1995 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>576-577</sup> He married **Ruth Miller** 
  - ii. Francis Clair Palmer<sup>577-578</sup> was born on Jun 20, 1922 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>578</sup> He died on Aug 14, 1995.<sup>577-578</sup>
- 167. **Joseph Edmund**<sup>6</sup> **Barr** (Abarilla Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Joseph<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 21, 1871 in Decker's Point, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jul 02, 1914 in Brockport, Elk County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married **Bertha Grace Moyer** She was born on Aug 18, 1875 in Brandy Camp, Elk County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Apr 20, 1940 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>

Joseph Edmund Barr and Bertha Grace Moyer had the following child:

- 339. i. Minnie Irene<sup>7</sup> Barr<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 22, 1893 in Brandy Camp, Elk County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Feb 02, 1956 in DuBois, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She married **Joseph Allan Berkey** He was born on Jan 26, 1900 in Ebon, Elk County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Sep 02, 1988 in Wellsboro, Tioga County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>
- 168. **Carrie Idella<sup>6</sup> Clawson** (Margaret Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Susannah<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>221, 582-586</sup> was born on Aug 15, 1870 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>221</sup> She died on Jan 04, 1951 in Conemaugh, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>221</sup> She married (1) **Howard J. Roberts Good**, son of John J. Good and Louisa Cobaugh, on Apr 27, 1897 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>583</sup> He was born on Oct 18, 1874 in Cambria County,

Pennsylvania.<sup>587</sup> He died on Nov 25, 1907 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>587</sup> She married (2) **Christian Ford** after 1900.

Howard J. Roberts Good and Carrie Idella Clawson had the following children:

- 340. i. Ethel M.<sup>7</sup> Good<sup>584-585</sup> was born in Feb 1897 in Pennsylvania.<sup>584</sup> She married **Robert W. Reighard** He was born about 1890 in Pennsylvania.
  - ii. Jay Carl Good<sup>585</sup> was born in 1904 in Pennsylvania.<sup>585</sup>

Christian Ford and Carrie Idella Clawson had no children.

169. **Susan Alberta**<sup>6</sup> **Knavel** (Margaret Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Susannah<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>110, 220</sup> was born on Mar 07, 1876 in Benshoff Hill, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>588</sup> She died on Jun 07, 1940 in East Taylor Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>220, 588</sup> She married **John Oliver Constable**, son of George Constable and Elizabeth Good, on Jun 01, 1898.<sup>588</sup> He was born on Mar 06, 1874 in Taylor Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>588</sup> He died on Oct 05, 1912.<sup>588</sup>

**Susan Alberta Knavel** was buried in Headrick Union Cemetery, East Taylor Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

John Oliver Constable and Susan Alberta Knavel had the following child:

- 341. i. Edwin O.<sup>7</sup> Constable<sup>588</sup> was born on Feb 24, 1904 in Pennsylvania.<sup>588</sup> He died on Aug 01, 1992 in Caryville, Washington County, Florida.<sup>588</sup> He married **Cornelia E. ?** She was born about 1906 in Pennsylvania.<sup>588</sup> She died in Apr 1965.<sup>588</sup>
- 170. **George Lincoln**<sup>6</sup> **Knavel** (Margaret Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Susannah<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>219</sup> was born on Aug 01, 1881 in Conemaugh, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. He died on Jan 30, 1963 in Salem, Columbiana County, Ohio.<sup>220</sup> He married **Esther Agnes Huffman** She was born on Jul 04, 1892 in Rayland, Jefferson County, Ohio. She died on Feb 10, 1974 in Salem, Columbiana County, Ohio.

Esther Agnes Huffman was buried in St. Jacob's Cemetery, Salem, Columbiana County, Ohio.

George Lincoln Knavel and Esther Agnes Huffman had the following children:

- 342. i. George Layton<sup>7</sup> Knavel He married **Verda Bowden** 
  - ii. ? Knavel
  - iii. ? Knavel
- 171. **Earl M.**<sup>6</sup> **Knavel** (Margaret Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Susannah<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Mar 12, 1893 in Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Jan 18, 1973 in Conemaugh, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Mary Oleta Ford** on Mar 22, 1915 in Conemaugh, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>588</sup> She was born on Apr 18, 1893 in Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Mar 31, 1971.<sup>76</sup>

**Earl M. Knavel** was buried in Headrick Union Cemetery, East Taylor Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Earl M. Knavel:

Johnstown Tribune-Democrat, Jan. 18, 1973

KNAVEL - Earl, 79, 145 Fourth St., Conemaugh, died Jan. 18, 1973, at Lee Hospital. Born March 12, 1893, son of Abram and Elizabeth Knavel. Preceded in death by parents, wife, Mary, March 31, 1971; brothers, Grant and George; and sisters, Carrie Suie and Olive. Survived by granddaughter, Marylee, wife of Richard Konicky, with whom he resided; also two great-grandsons, Jeffrey and Gregory. Member of the Conemaugh Brethren Church, and the Conemaugh Eagles Aerie 1814. Retired PRR employe. Friends received after 7 p.m. Thursday and from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. Friday at the John A. Baker Funeral Chapel, successor to Carl E. Davis. Remains will lie in state from 1 p.m. to time of service at 2 o'clock Saturday at the Conemaugh Brethren Church, the Rev. Don Rager. Interment, Headricks Cemetery.

Marriage Notes: (Mary Oleta)

Vol 50 Page 531 Certificate No. 10651

Man: Earl M. Knavel, age 21, white, born & res Conemaugh, a teamster, son of Abraham Knavel, born Cambria Co, res Conemaugh, retired & Elizabeth Giffin, born Indiana Co, res Conemaugh, a housewife Woman: Mary Oleta Ford, age 21, born Rosedale, res Conemaugh, at home, dau of Christian Ford, a

railroader & Amanda Blough, a housewife, both born Cambria Co & res Conemaugh Married: March 22, 1915, at Conemaugh

Earl M. Knavel and Mary Oleta Ford had the following children:

- i. Lilliam<sup>7</sup> Knavel<sup>588</sup> was born about 1912 in Pennsylvania. 588
- ii. William D. Knavel<sup>588</sup> was born in 1921.<sup>588</sup>
- 172. **Ulysses S. Grant**<sup>6</sup> **Wachob** (Sarah Candace<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born in 1868. He married **Caroline Reiter**

Ulysses S. Grant Wachob and Caroline Reiter had the following children:

- i. Mary E.7 Wachob4
- ii. Orin Wachob4
- 173. **John W.**<sup>6</sup> **Wachob** (Sarah Candace<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born in 1870. He married **Mable Craft** in 1894.<sup>5</sup>

John W. Wachob and Mable Craft had the following child:

- i. Roseanna<sup>7</sup> Wachob<sup>1045</sup> She married (1) **? Kerr** She married (2) **? Mowrey**
- 174. **James A.**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (Michael Henry<sup>5</sup>, Isaac<sup>4</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7, 12, 590</sup> was born in Jul 1880 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. <sup>12</sup> He died in 1943. <sup>12</sup> He married **Mardie Matilda John** about 1901. She was born in 1876 in Armstrong County, Pennsylvania. <sup>12</sup> She died in 1960. <sup>12</sup>

**James A. Palmer** was buried in Coral Lutheran Cemetery, Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for James A. Palmer:

1910 CENSUS PA Indiana C ED 61 Sheet 13 A Family 235

James A. 29, M1 9y, blacksmith

Mardie, 34, M1 9y, 3 children 3 living' E. Roy, 8; Hazel M., 4; Norman G., 1

1920 CENSUS PA Indiana C Burrell T ED 95 Family 311

James A. Palmer, 40,

Martie M., 44; E. Roy, 17; Hazel M., 14; Norman G., 10; Sarah C., 7

1930 CENSUS PA Indiana C Brushvalley T ED 8 Family 183

James Palmer, 49, m at 21, farmer

Margy, 53, m at 25; Hazel, 24; Norman, 21; Sarah, 17

**Mardie Matilda John** was buried in Coral Lutheran Cemetery, Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

James A. Palmer and Mardie Matilda John had the following children:

- 343. i. E. Roy<sup>7</sup> Palmer<sup>12, 1046-1047</sup> was born on Apr 24, 1902. 1046 He died in Dec 1977 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 1046 He married **Mabel Learn** She was born in 1898. 12 She died in 1983. 12
  - **E. Roy Palmer** was buried in Brush Valley Lutheran Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
  - ii. Hazel M. Palmer<sup>12</sup> was born about 1906 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>
- 344. iii. Norman Geary Palmer<sup>76, 590, 1048-1050</sup> was born on Apr 09, 1909 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>590, 1048</sup> He died on May 14, 1938.<sup>12</sup> He married **Addie Zora Hill** She was born on Dec 05, 1914 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1049</sup> She died on Sep 29, 1987 in Penn Run R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1049</sup>

**Norman Geary Palmer** was buried in Brush Valley Lutheran Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- iv. Sarah C. Palmer<sup>12</sup> was born about 1913 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>
- 175. **Joseph M.**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (Michael Henry<sup>5</sup>, Isaac<sup>4</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7, 12</sup> was born in Feb 1885 in Perry Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. He died in

1962.12 He married **Nora E. ?** about 1908. She was born in 1893.12 She died in 1957.12

**Joseph M. Palmer** was buried in Coral Lutheran Cemetery, Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Joseph M. Palmer:

1910 CENSUS PA Indiana C Burrell T ED 61 Sheet 13 A Family 236

Joseph M. Palmer, 25, M1 1y,

Nora E., 17, M1 1y, 1 child 1 living; Ethel M., 6/12

1920 CENSUS PA Indiana C Burrell T ED 95 Family 180

Joseph M. Palmer, 35, coal miner

Nora E.,27; Ethel M., 10; Ernest M., 9; Wendell F.,2

1930 CENSUS PA Indiana C Burrell T ED 10 Family 225

Joseph Palmer, 44, m at 22, laborer at odd jobs

Nora E., 38, m at 18; Ernest, 19; Wendell, 12; Emerson, 10

Nora E. ? was buried in Coral Lutheran Cemetery, Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Joseph M. Palmer and Nora E. ? had the following children:

- i. Ethel M.<sup>7</sup> Palmer<sup>12</sup> was born about 1909 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Ernest M. Palmer<sup>12</sup> was born about 1911.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Wendell F. Palmer<sup>12</sup> was born about 1918.<sup>12</sup>
- iv. Emerson Palmer<sup>12</sup> was born about 1920.<sup>12</sup>
- 176. **Hiram D.**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (Michael Henry<sup>5</sup>, Isaac<sup>4</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7, 12</sup> was born in Feb 1887 in Pennsylvania. He died in 1924. He married **Mary C. McIntire** She was born about 1894 in Pennsylvania. Dennsylvania.

Hiram D. Palmer was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Hiram D. Palmer:

1920 CENSUS PA Indiana C Burrell T ED 95 Family 250

Harry D. Palmer, 32, blacksmith

Mary C., 26; Archie M., 8; Harry E., 6; ?Runal, 4; Dean R., 1

Hiram D. Palmer and Mary C. McIntire had the following children:

- i. Archie M.<sup>7</sup> Palmer<sup>12</sup> was born about 1912.<sup>12</sup> He died before 2002.<sup>76</sup> He married **Mary E. Warnick** on Nov 21, 1929 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Harry E. Palmer<sup>12</sup> was born about 1914.<sup>12</sup> He died before 2002.<sup>76</sup>
- 345. iii. Russel L. Palmer¹² was born on Oct 03, 1915 in Waterman, Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.¹² He died on Apr 28, 2002 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.¹² He married **Ruth McAdoo** She was born in 1919.¹² She died in 1974.¹²

**Russel L. Palmer** was buried in Coral Lutheran Cemetery, Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Russel L. Palmer:

Russell L. Palmer, 87, of Burrell Township died Sunday (April 28, 2002) in his home. He was born Oct. 3, 1915, in Waterman, Pa. Mr. Palmer was a security guard at Ingall's Iron Works, Verona, for 23 years before retiring in 1978. Survivors include three daughters, Mrs. Sandra (David) Turner of Lumberport, W.Va., Charlotte Palmer of Apollo and Cheryl Geracia of Josephine, Pa.; 10 grandchildren; 11 great-grandchildren; and a brother, Dean R. Palmer of Cheswick. He was preceded in death by his wife, Ruth McAdoo Palmer; two sons, Allen and Glenn Palmer; his parents, Hiram and Mary C. McIntire Palmer; and two brothers, Harry and Archie Palmer. The family will receive friends from 7 to 9 tonight and from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. Tuesday in RICHARD L. SHOEMAKER FUNERAL HOME, 49 N. Walnut St., Blairsville, where services will be at 11 a.m. Wednesday. Officiating will be the Rev. Gerald Mershimer. Burial will be in Luther Chapel Cemetery, Center Township

iv. Dean R. Palmer<sup>12</sup> was born about 1919.<sup>12</sup>

177. **Edith Ann<sup>6</sup> Palmer** (Michael Henry<sup>5</sup>, Isaac<sup>4</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7, 12, 591</sup> was born in May 1891 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died in 1948.<sup>12</sup> She married **Joseph H. Palmer**, son of Samuel Foster Palmer and Sarah E. Long, about 1908.<sup>12</sup> He was born in 1887 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1959 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>

Edith Ann Palmer was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Joseph H. Palmer was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Joseph H. Palmer:

1910 CENSUS PA Indiana C Burrell T ED 61 Sheet 7A Family 168 Joseph H. Palmer, 22, M1 2y, woodsman Edith A., 18, M1 2y, 2 children 2 living; Arlie A., 1; Laura, 3/12

1920 CENSUS PA Indiana C Burrell T ED 95 Family 281 Joseph H. Palmer, 32, motorman at coal mine Edith A., 28; Arlie A., 11; Laura M., 10; Helen I., 7; Ralph E., 2;

1930 CENSUS PA Indiana C Burrell T ED 10 Family 127
Joseph H. Palmer, 42, m at 20, road construction foreman
Edith, 38, m at 16; Arlie, 21; Helen, 17; Ralph, 13; Edna, 10; Margaret, 6

Joseph H. Palmer and Edith Ann Palmer had the following children:

i. Arlie A.<sup>7</sup> Palmer<sup>12, 76</sup> was born on Jul 13, 1908 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Sep 08, 1970 in Levittown, Bucks County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>

Arlie A. Palmer was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Laura M. Palmer<sup>12, 76</sup> was born about 1910 in Pennsylvania. <sup>12</sup> She died before 2008. <sup>76</sup> She married **? Purdy**
- iii. Helen I. Palmer<sup>12, 76</sup> was born about 1913. <sup>12</sup> She died before 2008. <sup>76</sup> She married **? Williams**
- iv. Edna Palmer<sup>76</sup> was born about 1920. 12 She died before 2008. 76 She married ? Elliott
- 336. v. Margaret L. Palmer<sup>848</sup> was born about 1924 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on May 12, 2008 in Levittown, Bucks County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She married **Eugene Blair St. Clair** He was born on Jan 24, 1921 in Pitcairn, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1035</sup> He died on Aug 08, 1998 in Levittown, Bucks County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1035</sup>

**Margaret L. Palmer** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Margaret L. Palmer: Blairsville Dispatch (May 16, 2008) Margaret St. Clair Levittown

Margaret L. St. Clair, 84, of Levittown, died Monday, May 12, 2008, at St. Mary Medical Center in Langhorne. She was born in Black Lick and was the daughter of Joseph and Edith Palmer. She graduated from Bolivar High School in Bolivar. In 1959, she and her family moved to Levittown, where she worked for Pathmark and A&P Supermarkets as a meat wrapper. She retired in the late 1980s. Margaret was the beloved wife of the late Eugene B. St. Clair, who died in 1998. She is survived by her children, Dennis and wife Lois, Michigan, Beverly Miller and husband Richard, New Jersey, Gregory and wife Linda, Pennsylvania, and Pamela Faison and husband Gary, Pennsylvania; 11 great-grandchildren; and many nieces and nephews. She was preceded in death by brothers Arlie and Ralph Palmer, and her sisters, Helen Williams, Laura Purdy and Edna Elliott. Friends will be received today from 7 to 9 p.m. and Saturday from 9:30 to 10:30 a.m., followed by a service at 11 a.m. at the Beck/ Givnish of Lower Bucks, Levittown. Graveside services will be held Monday at 10 a.m. at Blairsville Cemetery. In lieu of flowers, donations in Margaretís memory may be made to St. Mary Medical Center, 1201 Langhorne-Newtown Rd., Langhorne, Pa. 19047.

337. vi. Ralph Edward Palmer<sup>12, 76, 591, 1036-1041</sup> was born on Mar 15, 1917 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>12, 591, 1039-1040</sup> He died on Apr 30, 1969. <sup>12, 1039</sup> He married **Alma Mae Walbeck**, daughter of Samuel Gilbert Walbeck and Elsie Susanna Brown, in 1934. <sup>1036</sup> She was born on

Sep 27, 1915 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 1038, 1042-1043 She died on Dec 05, 2005 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 1038, 1042-1043

**Ralph Edward Palmer** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

178. **Herman Turner**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (Philip<sup>5</sup>, Isaac<sup>4</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4, 592-593</sup> was born on Apr 23, 1875. He died on Sep 30, 1919 in Adrian Hospital, Big Run, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. He married **Besse Coulter**, daughter of Robert Coulter and Bessie McCoy, on Sep 24, 1903 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She was born in Pennsylvania.<sup>593</sup>

Herman Turner Palmer and Besse Coulter had the following children:

- 346. i. Philip Coulter<sup>7</sup> Palmer<sup>4</sup> was born on Mar 05, 1905 in Big Run, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. He died on Jul 22, 1986 in Dayton, Montgomery County, Ohio. He married **Dorothy Myrna Blackhurst**
- 347. ii. Martha Jane Palmer<sup>592-593, 1051-1052</sup> was born on Oct 01, 1908 in Big Run, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>592-593, 1052</sup> She died on Aug 25, 2003.<sup>592, 1052</sup> She married **Harry Edwin Burcher** on Sep 01, 1934 in Dawson, Fayette County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1051</sup> He was born on Dec 31, 1904.<sup>1053</sup> He died on Jan 05, 1998.<sup>1053</sup>

**Martha Jane Palmer** was buried in Leavenworth National Cemetery, Leavenworth, Leavenworth County, Kansas.

- iii. Frances Belle Palmer<sup>4</sup> was born on Jun 12, 1910 in Big Run, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She died about 1927 in Washington, Washington County, Pennsylvania.
- 348. iv. Mary Josephine Palmer<sup>4</sup> She married **Clifford Given Pollock** He died in 1988.
- 179. **William C.**<sup>6</sup> **Fetterman** (Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4, 594</sup> was born on Jan 08, 1877 in Pennsylvania. He died on Aug 13, 1913 in Bellwood, Blair County, Pennsylvania. He married **Minnie M. Smouse** in 1903.
  - William C. Fetterman and Minnie M. Smouse had the following children:
  - 349. i. Flora<sup>7</sup> Fetterman<sup>4</sup> was born on Feb 07, 1903. She married **Doyle Heckendorn** on Feb 09, 1932.<sup>4</sup>
  - 350. ii. Eugene G. Fetterman<sup>4, 1054-1055</sup> was born on Apr 08, 1904. He died on Feb 06, 1966. He married **Theda Cochran**
  - 351. iii. Hazel Melinda Fetterman<sup>76, 594, 1056-1058</sup> was born on Aug 01, 1905 in Battle Hollow, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>594</sup> She died on Jan 22, 1993.<sup>594</sup> She married **Thomas Leonard Bridge** on Mar 30, 1922.<sup>4</sup>
  - 352. iv. Alverta Fetterman<sup>4</sup> was born on Jul 26, 1909. She married **Floyd Grazier** in Jan 1927.<sup>4</sup>
    - v. Arthur Fetterman<sup>4</sup> was born on Dec 15, 1910. He married Julia Gennett
- 180. **Bertha Savilla**<sup>6</sup> **Fetterman** (Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4, 595-597</sup> was born on Jun 11, 1879 in Young Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She died on May 30, 1953 in McKeesport, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. She married **William Wallace** on Aug 23, 1898. He was born in 1875 in Tioga County, Pennsylvania. <sup>596-597</sup>

William Wallace and Bertha Savilla Fetterman had the following children:

- 353. i. Florence<sup>7</sup> Wallace<sup>597, 1059-1060</sup> was born on Oct 19, 1899. She married **John Henry Nelson** He was born in 1901 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1059</sup>
- 354. ii. Elsie P. Wallace<sup>597, 1061-1063</sup> was born on Apr 16, 1902.<sup>1062</sup> She died on Feb 09, 1975. She married **Gustave A. Nelson** on Jan 20, 1920.
  - iii. Walter Wallace<sup>597</sup> was born in 1909 in Pennsylvania.<sup>597</sup> He married **Margaret Davis** on Sep 26. 1953.
- 355. iv. Boyd Albert Wallace<sup>595-596, 1064-1067</sup> was born on Oct 23, 1912 in Normalville, Mercer County, Pennsylvania.<sup>595-596, 1064-1065</sup> He died on Dec 18, 1952 in McKeesport, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>595</sup> He married (1) **Marian Elizabeth Cameron**, daughter of John Cameron and Jean ?, on Aug 20, 1932.<sup>4</sup> She was born on Nov 27, 1915 in McKeesport, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1067</sup> She died on Jun 14, 2007 in Cortland, Trumbull County, Ohio.<sup>1067</sup> He married (2) **Margaret** ?
  - v. Nellie Wallace<sup>4</sup> was born on Aug 05, 1914 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She died on Jul 03, 1918 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.
- 181. **Tessie C.**<sup>6</sup> **Fetterman** (Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born on May 24, 1883 in Young Township, Jefferson County,

Pennsylvania. She died on Jan 25, 1968 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She married **Joseph Forsyth** on Sep 25, 1907.

Joseph Forsyth and Tessie C. Fetterman had the following children:

- i. Irene<sup>7</sup> Forsyth<sup>4</sup> was born about 1903.
- ii. Elmer Forsyth4 was born about 1905.
- 182. **Sara Emma**<sup>6</sup> **Fetterman** (Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born on Jun 19, 1885 in Young Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She died on May 16, 1988 in Brookville, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She married **Daniel Martin** on Jun 09, 1904 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.

Daniel Martin and Sara Emma Fetterman had the following children:

- 356. i. Frances Mary<sup>7</sup> Martin<sup>4</sup> was born on Oct 04, 1904 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She died on Mar 17, 1993 in Sharon, Mercer County, Pennsylvania. She married **Robert Clinton Maskery**, son of George Maskery and Sara Pringle, on Mar 09, 1928.<sup>4</sup>
  - ii. Dorothy Avonell Martin<sup>4</sup> was born on Feb 24, 1907 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She married **Merwin L. Wood** on Oct 11, 1940.
- 357. iii. Eleanor Luella Martin<sup>4, 1068-1069</sup> was born on Dec 31, 1908 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She died on Oct 06, 1989 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She married **Norman Burton Startzell**, son of James F. Startzell and Nora Bell Croasman, on Oct 19, 1928 in Cumberland, Allegany County, Maryland.<sup>4</sup> He was born on Aug 10, 1908 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1070</sup>
- 358. iv. Thelma Maxine Martin<sup>4</sup> was born on Apr 05, 1913. She died on Jun 08, 1996. She married **George Bernard Ames Sr.** 
  - v. Mildred Ethel Martin<sup>4, 1071-1073</sup> was born on Jun 05, 1911 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She married (1) **Henry Mitchell** She married (2) **Meigs William Tyger**, son of Daniel G. Tyger and Mary Catherine Smith, on Oct 17, 1937. He was born on Jan 03, 1885 in Canoe Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 1073-1076 He died on Oct 23, 1958 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 1072-1073
- 183. **Zula E.**<sup>6</sup> **Fetterman** (Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born on Sep 22, 1889 in Young Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She died on Jul 14, 1958 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She married **Norman B. Morrison** on Jan 30, 1908.<sup>5</sup>

Norman B. Morrison and Zula E. Fetterman had the following children:

- 359. i. Robert<sup>7</sup> Morrison<sup>4</sup> was born on Feb 13, 1909. He married **Evelyn Shick** on Feb 13, 1939.<sup>4</sup>
  - ii. Donald Morrison<sup>4</sup> was born on Oct 13, 1917.
- 360. iii. Carol Morrison<sup>4</sup> was born on Aug 27, 1931. She married **John Snyder** on Oct 30, 1950.<sup>4</sup>
- 361. iv. Rex Morrison<sup>4</sup> was born on Jul 10, 1937. He married **Mary E. Keever**
- 184. **Floyd James**<sup>6</sup> **Fetterman** (Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>224, 598-599</sup> was born on Aug 23, 1893 in Young Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>224</sup> He died on Jul 11, 1936 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>224</sup> He married **Alverda M. Stiver**, daughter of William Stiver and Catherine Pifer, on Sep 10, 1914 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>599</sup> She was born in 1895.<sup>599</sup>

Floyd James Fetterman and Alverda M. Stiver had the following children:

- i. Kenneth<sup>7</sup> Fetterman<sup>4</sup> was born on Jan 27, 1916 in Young Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. He married **Geraldine Swarm** on Sep 24, 1943.
- 362. ii. Gerald Richard Fetterman<sup>4, 598, 1077</sup> was born on Nov 22, 1917 in Brookville, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. He married **Alice Belle Gourley**, daughter of Diltz Sprankle Gourley and Clara Belle Snyder, on Nov 04, 1939 in Kernstown, Frederick County, Virginia. <sup>598</sup> She was born on Sep 17, 1920 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1078</sup> She died in Jan 1980. <sup>1078</sup>
- 185. **Hazel Alva**<sup>6</sup> **Fetterman** (Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4, 600-602</sup> was born on Jun 25, 1895 in Young Township, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She died on Oct 20, 1980 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She married **Owen Richard Rowland** on Nov 15, 1915. He was born in 1889 in Pennsylvania.

Owen Richard Rowland and Hazel Alva Fetterman had the following children:

i. Dalvin R.<sup>7</sup> Rowland<sup>600</sup> was born on Nov 24, 1918 in Pennsylvania.

- ii. Ellen G. Rowland<sup>600</sup> was born on Nov 27, 1921 in Pennsylvania.
- iii. Ralph G. Rowland<sup>600</sup> was born on Aug 15, 1928 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. He died on Jun 24, 1976 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. He married **Pat Shirley** on Jan 06, 1952.
- iv. Carl Albert Rowland<sup>601</sup> was born on Dec 02, 1928 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>601</sup> He died on Oct 08, 1928 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>601</sup>
- v. Monabelle Rowland<sup>4,602</sup> was born on Oct 28, 1929 in Pennsylvania.<sup>602</sup> She died on Oct 29, 1929 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>602</sup>
- 363. vi. Mary Leanna Rowland<sup>600, 1079</sup> was born in 1934 in Pennsylvania.<sup>600</sup> She married **Donald A. Hawk** on Dec 01, 1949.<sup>4</sup>
- 186. **Ruth Annis**<sup>6</sup> **Williams** (Margaret Matilda<sup>5</sup> Ross, Jane<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 226-227, 603-611</sup> was born on Nov 28, 1867 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>227, 608</sup> She died on Sep 12, 1950 in Meadville, Crawford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>227</sup> She married **George H. Kurtz**, son of Henry Kurtz and Mary Salome Hartzfelt, on Feb 15, 1888 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>607</sup> He was born on Apr 26, 1863 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>612</sup> He died on Apr 14, 1951 in DuBois, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>612</sup>

George H. Kurtz and Ruth Annis Williams had the following children:

- i. Samuel George<sup>7</sup> Kurtz<sup>608, 1080</sup> was born on Feb 25, 1891 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1080</sup>
- ii. Anna Kurtz<sup>608</sup> was born in Aug 1892 in Pennsylvania.<sup>608</sup>
- 364. iii. Georgia H. Kurtz<sup>608-609, 1081-1084</sup> was born on Jan 13, 1894 in Pennsylvania.<sup>609, 1082</sup> She died on Aug 31, 1930 in Franklin, Venango County, Pennsylvania.<sup>609, 1082</sup> She married (1) **Robert L. Jones**, son of R. E. Jones, on Jun 21, 1917 in Meadville, Crawford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1084</sup> She married (2) **Frank E. Hedley** He was born in 1895 in New Jersey.<sup>1083</sup>

Georgia H. Kurtz was buried in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Georgia H. Kurtz: Georgia's Death Certificate has her birth year as 1895 but her headstone has it as 1894.

- iv. Marie Kurtz<sup>608, 610</sup> was born on Mar 19, 1899 in Jamestown, Chautauqua County, New York.<sup>610</sup> She died on Dec 14, 1963 in Meadville, Crawford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>610</sup> She married **Lewis S. Blackwell**
- v. Ruth Josephine Kurtz<sup>605-606, 611</sup> was born on Jan 03, 1908 in New York.<sup>611</sup> She died on Apr 24, 1930 in Meadville, Crawford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>611</sup>
- vi. ? Kurtz<sup>603</sup> was born on Apr 05, 1910 in Youngsville, Warren County, Pennsylvania.<sup>603</sup> He died on Apr 05, 1910.<sup>603</sup>
- 187. **Sarah Jane**<sup>6</sup> **Williams** (Margaret Matilda<sup>5</sup> Ross, Jane<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 226, 231, 613-618</sup> was born on Jun 20, 1869 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>231</sup> She died on Oct 22, 1944 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>231</sup> She married **John C. Campbell**, son of William Campbell and Sarah Graffius, on Jun 22, 1887 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>617</sup> He was born on Apr 01, 1865 in Pennsylvania.<sup>616</sup> He died on Apr 20, 1933 in Canoe Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>616</sup>
  - John C. Campbell and Sarah Jane Williams had the following children:
    - i. Madison P.<sup>7</sup> Campbell<sup>614</sup> was born on May 11, 1892 in Pennsylvania.<sup>614</sup> He died on Sep 18, 1971 in Jasper, Jasper County, Texas.<sup>614</sup> He married **? ?**
    - ii. John Calvin Campbell<sup>613</sup> was born on Feb 10, 1901 in Irwin, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>613</sup> He died on Jan 13, 1965 in Irwin, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>613</sup> He married **Margaret Wade**
- 188. **McVey Troy**<sup>6</sup> **Williams** (Margaret Matilda<sup>5</sup> Ross, Jane<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 226, 234-235, 619-623</sup> was born on Feb 16, 1874 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>234-235</sup> He died on Apr 30, 1950 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>234</sup> He married **Sarah Martin**, daughter of Richard Martin and Elizabeth Lewis, in 1895. She was born on Mar 23, 1873 in Pittston, Luzerne County, Pennsylvania.<sup>623</sup> She died on Feb 16, 1944 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>623</sup>

McVey Troy Williams and Sarah Martin had the following children:

i. Richard<sup>7</sup> Williams<sup>225</sup> was born in Mar 1896.<sup>225</sup> He died in Sep 1897.<sup>225</sup>

- 365. ii. Georgia Hazel Williams<sup>225, 619, 621, 1085-1086</sup> was born on Jun 14, 1897 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. <sup>619</sup> She married (1) **John M. Wolfkill** He was born on Mar 08, 1901 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1085</sup> He died on Mar 10, 1938 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1085</sup> She married (2) **? Patchell**
- 366. iii. Gordon Clemens Williams<sup>620-621, 1087-1091</sup> was born on Mar 23, 1902 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. 620, 1088 He died on Apr 28, 1986 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 620 He married **Bernice Larue Bussard** on Mar 22, 1927. 225 She was born on Oct 31, 1909. 225

**Gordon Clemens Williams** was buried in Glade Run Church Cemetery, Dayton, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.

367. iv. McVey Troy Williams<sup>621, 1092-1094</sup> was born on Jul 07, 1904 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>621, 1092-1093</sup> He died on Nov 21, 1976 in Industry R. D. 2, Beaver County, Pennsylvania.<sup>621, 1092</sup> He married **Wynona J. ?** She was born on Oct 21, 1919 in Smiths Ferry, Beaver County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1095-1096</sup> She died on Mar 07, 1986 in Midland, Beaver County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1095</sup>

**McVey Troy Williams** was buried in Oak Grove Cemetery, Industry, Beaver County, Pennsylvania.

v. Rebecca M. Williams<sup>1097</sup> was born on May 30, 1910.<sup>1097</sup> She died on Dec 19, 1943 in Australia.<sup>1097</sup>

**Rebecca M. Williams** was buried in Circle Hill Cemetery, Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Rebecca M. Williams:

She was the 1st Punxsutawney girl to be killed while serving overseas with the United States Army Nurse Corps during World War II. She died in an airplane crash in Australia.

A graduate of the Punxsutawney High School,she graduated from the Philadelphia Graduate Hospital in 1932 and had been a registered nurse in Philadelphia until her enlistment in the Army Nurse Corp on June 1,1941. She left for overseas service March 1,1942 and had been on duty in Australia up to the time of her death nearly two years later.

vi. Margaret Ellen Williams<sup>622</sup> was born on Sep 17, 1912 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>622</sup> She died on Jan 31, 1914 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>622</sup>

**Margaret Ellen Williams** was buried in Circle Hill Cemetery, Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.

189. **Madison Clemens**<sup>6</sup> **Williams** (Margaret Matilda<sup>5</sup> Ross, Jane<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>227-228, 236, 624-630</sup> was born on Nov 13, 1875 in Frostburg, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>624, 626</sup> He died in 1937.<sup>630</sup> He married (1) **Agnes M. Cook**, daughter of Isaac Cook, on May 01, 1895 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>236</sup> She was born in Nov 1875 in Pennsylvania.<sup>628</sup> He married (2) **Mary Martha Swager**, daughter of William Swager, on Dec 18, 1901 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>228</sup> She was born in 1877 in Maryland.<sup>228, 626, 629</sup>

Madison Clemens Williams was buried in Forest Hill Cemetery, Canton, Stark County, Ohio.

Madison Clemens Williams and Agnes M. Cook had the following children:

- 368. i. Ruth Annis<sup>7</sup> Williams<sup>627</sup>-<sup>628, 1098</sup> was born on Jun 01, 1896 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. <sup>627</sup> She married **Charless C. Dunn** He was born in Robertsdale, Pennsylvania. <sup>1098</sup>
- 369. ii. Isaac Williams<sup>628, 1099-1104</sup> was born on Jul 12, 1897 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1099-1100</sup> He died on Jul 02, 1963 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio. <sup>1101</sup> He married **Blanche Nellie Moore** She was born on Mar 15, 1901 in Pennsylvania. <sup>1105-1106</sup> She died on Mar 31, 1992 in Stark County, Ohio. <sup>1105-1106</sup>
  - iii. Margaret Williams<sup>628</sup> was born in Feb 1900 in Pennsylvania. 628

Madison Clemens Williams and Mary Martha Swager had the following children:

370. iv. Albert C.<sup>7</sup> Williams<sup>629, 1107</sup> was born in 1903 in Pennsylvania. 629, 1107 He married **Aldine E.?** 

- She was born in 1904 in Pennsylvania. 1107
- v. Clarabell Williams<sup>629</sup> was born in 1904 in Pennsylvania.<sup>629</sup>
- vi. Florence Williams<sup>629</sup> was born in 1907 in Pennsylvania. 629
- vii. Louis Williams<sup>629</sup> was born in 1909 in Pennsylvania.<sup>629</sup>
- viii. Madison Edward Williams<sup>626, 629</sup> was born on Oct 09, 1910 in Bowersville, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>626</sup>
- ix. Mable Williams<sup>629</sup> was born in 1914 in Pennsylvania.<sup>629</sup>
- x. Thomas Williams<sup>629</sup> was born in 1916 in Pennsylvania.<sup>629</sup>
- xi. Woodrow W. Williams<sup>629</sup> was born in 1919 in Pennsylvania.<sup>629</sup>
- 190. **Ellen Sophia**<sup>6</sup> **Williams** (Henry Peter<sup>5</sup>, Caroline<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>240-241, 633-634</sup> was born on Oct 17, 1897 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>241, 634</sup> She died on Jan 14, 1985 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>241</sup> She married **Earl F. Henry**, son of Samuel Henry and Sarah ?, on Sep 22, 1913 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>633</sup> He was born in 1896 in Pennsylvania.<sup>240</sup> He died on Oct 26, 1972.<sup>241</sup>

Ellen Sophia Williams was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Earl F. Henry and Ellen Sophia Williams had the following children:

- i. LeRoy S.<sup>7</sup> Henry<sup>240</sup> was born in 1915 in Pennsylvania.<sup>240</sup>
- ii. Mary E. Henry<sup>240-241</sup> was born in 1917 in Pennsylvania.<sup>240</sup> She married **? Greek**
- iii. Ollie M. Henry<sup>240-241</sup> was born in 1919 in Pennsylvania.<sup>240</sup> She married **Richard Reeves**

Notes for Ollie M. Henry:

In 1985, Ollie and Richard were living in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

- iv. Earl H. Henry<sup>240-241</sup> was born in 1921 in Pennsylvania.<sup>240</sup>
- v. Charles D. Henry<sup>240-241</sup> was born in 1927 in Pennsylvania.<sup>240</sup>
- 191. **Theodore Findley**<sup>6</sup> **Williams** (Henry Peter<sup>5</sup>, Caroline<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>241-242</sup> was born on Aug 02, 1899 in Marion Center, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>242</sup> He died on May 07, 1988 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>13</sup> He married **Mary Ellen Shields** on Nov 30, 1922 in Cumberland, Allegany County, Maryland.<sup>242</sup> She was born on Jan 22, 1897 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Apr 21, 1974 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Theodore Findley Williams was buried in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Theodore Findley Williams and Mary Ellen Shields had the following children:

- 371. i. Theodore Joseph Williams 13 He married Isabel Annette McAnulty
  - ii. Laila Suellen Williams<sup>13</sup>
  - iii. Henry Shields Williams<sup>13</sup>
  - iv. William Franklin Williams<sup>13</sup>
  - v. Samuel Kurtz Williams<sup>13</sup>
  - vi. Karen Myra Williams<sup>13</sup>
- 192. **Harry Elmer**<sup>6</sup> **Williams** (Clawson Ellsworth<sup>5</sup>, Caroline<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>13</sup> was born on May 25, 1886 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. He died on Mar 29, 1959 in Painesville, Lake County, Ohio. He married **Eleanor Maria Jane Monroe** about 1908. She was born on Jan 03, 1883 in Northern Ireland. She died on Aug 09, 1939 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Harry Elmer Williams and Eleanor Maria Jane Monroe had the following children:

- i. Emerson Monroe<sup>7</sup> Williams<sup>13</sup> was born on Dec 03, 1909. He died in 1972.
- ii. Ralph David Williams<sup>13</sup> was born on Dec 11, 1910. He died in 1982.
- iii. Harry Elmer Williams Jr. 13
- iv. Eleanor Maria Jane Williams<sup>13</sup> was born on Nov 04, 1915. She died in 1980.
- v. John William Williams<sup>13</sup>
- 372. vi. Lewis Clauson Williams<sup>1108</sup> was born on Sep 05, 1923 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1108</sup> He died on Nov 29, 2004 in Hayward, Alameda County, California.<sup>1108</sup> He married **Mae Louise Backhaus** on Mar 15, 1948 in Yokohama, Japan.<sup>1108</sup> She was born on Feb 28, 1919 in Madison, South Dakota.<sup>1108</sup> She died on Sep 15, 2000 in Cupertino, Santa Clara County, California.<sup>1108</sup>

- 373. vii. Alice Elizabeth Williams<sup>13, 76, 549-557</sup> was born on Dec 05, 1918 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>398</sup> She died on Sep 05, 1994.<sup>398</sup> She married **Scott Randall Palmer**, son of Joseph Campbell Palmer and Nancy Amy McElhose, on Sep 24, 1934.<sup>551</sup> He was born on Oct 27, 1909 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>197, 550</sup> He died in 1985.<sup>12</sup>
- 193. **Sophia**<sup>6</sup> **Williams** (Clawson Ellsworth<sup>5</sup>, Caroline<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>13, 635</sup> was born on Aug 29, 1889 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>635</sup> She died on Dec 16, 1963 in Winside, Wayne County, Nebraska.<sup>635</sup> She married **William McCurdy Libengood** He was born on Feb 23, 1886 in Blacklick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>635</sup> He died on Feb 08, 1979 in Winside, Wayne County, Nebraska.<sup>635</sup>

William McCurdy Libengood and Sophia Williams had the following child:

- i. William Laurence<sup>7</sup> Libengood<sup>635</sup> was born on Jun 13, 1910 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>635</sup> He died on Nov 29, 1984 in Yakima, Yakima County, Washington.<sup>635</sup> He married **Garnet Bernice Childs** She was born on Jul 13, 1915 in Silver Creek Township, Dixon County, Nebraska.<sup>635</sup> She died on Dec 06, 1986 in Spokane, Spokane County, Washington.<sup>635</sup>
- 194. **Henry Glenn**<sup>6</sup> **Williams** (Clawson Ellsworth<sup>5</sup>, Caroline<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>13</sup> was born on Oct 23, 1894 in Pennsylvania. He died on May 08, 1961. He married **Rozella Catherine Mercer**

Henry Glenn Williams and Rozella Catherine Mercer had the following children:

- i. Etheline Catherine<sup>7</sup> Williams<sup>13</sup>
- ii. Robert Williams<sup>13</sup>
- 195. **Cora B.**<sup>6</sup> **Hull** (Margaret Ann<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Thomas B.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>247, 256-257</sup> was born on Mar 20, 1883 in Iowa.<sup>256</sup> She died on May 11, 1936 in Russell, Lucas County, Iowa.<sup>256</sup> She married **John H. Turner** He was born in 1880 in Iowa.<sup>257</sup>

John H. Turner and Cora B. Hull had the following children:

- i. Earl A.<sup>7</sup> Turner<sup>257</sup> was born in 1908 in Iowa.<sup>257</sup>
- ii. Sylvan R. Turner<sup>257</sup> was born in 1912 in Iowa.<sup>257</sup>
- 196. **Thomas Clarence**<sup>6</sup> **Hull** (Margaret Ann<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Thomas B.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>247, 258-259, 638-639</sup> was born on Feb 12, 1885 in Van Buren County, Iowa.<sup>258, 639</sup> He died in Nov 1975 in Russell, Lucas County, Iowa.<sup>639</sup> He married **Maude Means**, daughter of Francis Means and Nora Walton, in Mar 1910 in Lucas County, Iowa.<sup>259</sup> She was born in Missouri.<sup>259</sup>

Thomas Clarence Hull was buried in Russell Cemetery, Russell, Lucas County, Iowa.

Thomas Clarence Hull and Maude Means had the following child:

- i. Wilburn Vern<sup>7</sup> Hull<sup>638</sup> was born on Dec 31, 1914 in Monroe County, Iowa.<sup>638</sup> He died on Jan 02, 1935 in Melrose, Monroe County, Iowa.<sup>638</sup>
- 197. **Roy Dale**<sup>6</sup> **Hull** (Margaret Ann<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Thomas B.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>247, 260-261, 640-641</sup> was born on May 12, 1887 in Monroe County, Iowa.<sup>260</sup> He died on Jul 10, 1963 in Chariton, Lucas County, Iowa.<sup>260</sup> He married **Mary Elizabeth Monicle**, daughter of Flech Monicle and Ann Ballisa, in Feb 1910 in Lucas County, Iowa.<sup>261</sup> She was born in 1884 in Clarke County, Iowa.<sup>640-641</sup> She died in 1948 in Lucas County, Iowa.<sup>640</sup>

Roy Dale Hull was buried in Russell Cemetery, Russell, Lucas County, Iowa.

Mary Elizabeth Monicle was buried in Russell Cemetery, Russell, Lucas County, Iowa.

Roy Dale Hull and Mary Elizabeth Monicle had the following child:

- i. Wilda<sup>7</sup> Hull<sup>641</sup> was born in 1917 in Iowa.<sup>641</sup>
- 198. **Albert Bruce**<sup>6</sup> **Lute** (Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7, 288, 294</sup> was born on Jan 25, 1864 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>295</sup> He died on Sep 06, 1955 in Greenwich, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>295</sup> He married **Charlotte Vienna May Lute**, daughter of Frederick Lute and Amelia Augusta Karlinsey, on Oct 01, 1895 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>295, 657</sup> She was born on Nov 04, 1872 in Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>658</sup> She died on Jun 22, 1944 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>658</sup>

Albert Bruce Lute was buried in McDowell Cemetery, Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Albert Bruce Lute:

According to the 1900 census, Albert and Lottie were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1910 census, Albert and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1920 census, Bruce and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1930 census, Albert and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

In 1899, a post office was set up in India, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania and was named Bruce, after him.

**Charlotte Vienna May Lute** was buried in McDowell Cemetery, Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Albert Bruce Lute and Charlotte Vienna May Lute had the following children:

i. Lenny Bruce<sup>7</sup> Lute<sup>295</sup> was born on Dec 27, 1896 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>658</sup> He died on Dec 28, 1896 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>658</sup>

**Lenny Bruce Lute** was buried in McDowell Cemetery, Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

ii. Harrison Frederick Lute<sup>295</sup> was born on Mar 24, 1899 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>658</sup> He died on Mar 28, 1899 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>658</sup>

**Harrison Frederick Lute** was buried in McDowell Cemetery, Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- iii. Hyacinth Blanche Lute<sup>207, 295</sup> was born on May 28, 1902 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>450</sup> She died on Apr 21, 1988 in Phoenix, Maricopa County, Arizona.<sup>295</sup> She married **William Herbert Rowe**
- 374. iv. Orlonson Frederick Lute<sup>207, 295</sup> was born on Jan 01, 1905 in Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>295</sup> He died on Nov 14, 1967 in Torrance, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>295</sup> He married **Helen Pearl McNutt**, daughter of James Gilbert McNutt and Minnie Zella Wambaugh, on Jun 14, 1927 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>295</sup> She was born on Nov 22, 1908 in Lockport, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>295</sup> She died on Sep 01, 1987 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>295</sup>

**Orlonson Frederick Lute** was buried on Nov 18, 1967 in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Orlonson Frederick Lute:

According to the 1930 census, Orlo and his family were living in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

v. Golda Pansy Lute<sup>207, 295</sup> was born on Nov 07, 1907 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>658</sup> She died on Mar 23, 1921 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>658</sup>

**Golda Pansy Lute** was buried in McDowell Cemetery, Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

vi. Mona Violet Lute<sup>295, 412</sup> was born on Mar 17, 1911 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Oct 11, 2001 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She married **Robert Clarence Woods** He was born on May 29, 1914.<sup>1109</sup> He died in Feb 1981 in Barnesboro, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>788</sup>

Mona Violet Lute was buried on Oct 13, 2001 in McDowell Cemetery, Green Township,

Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

375. vii. Iva Marguerite Lute<sup>76, 295, 412, 1110-1111</sup> was born on Jul 06, 1914 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>897</sup> She died on Jul 21, 1995.<sup>897</sup> She married **Boyd Wayne Henderson**, son of George Edgar Henderson and Alice Muir, on Jan 30, 1933 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1112</sup> He was born on Nov 24, 1911 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>897</sup> He died on Mar 15, 1990 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>897</sup>

**Iva Marguerite Lute** was buried in Germany Lutheran Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

199. **James Orange**<sup>6</sup> **Lute** (Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>33, 289, 294, 659-664</sup> was born on Apr 15, 1866 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>289, 662</sup> He died on May 03, 1918 in St. Clair Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>289, 665</sup> He married **Susan May Cable**, daughter of Frank Cable and Margaret Jane Vanatt, on Apr 10, 1890.<sup>295</sup> She was born on May 01, 1866 in Lockport, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>666</sup> She died on May 16, 1927 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>666</sup>

Notes for James Orange Lute:

According to the 1900 census, James and his family were living in St. Clair Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1910 census, James and his family were living in St. Clair Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Susan May Cable:

According to the 1880 census, Susan was living her grandmother, Margaret Clawson, in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Other sources list her as Amanda Cable.

James Orange Lute and Susan May Cable had the following children:

i. Wilbert B.<sup>7</sup> Lute<sup>664, 788</sup> was born on Jun 17, 1892 in Pennsylvania.<sup>788</sup> He died in Jun 1972 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>788</sup>

Notes for Wilbert B. Lute:

According to the 1930 Census, Wilbert was in the Westmoreland County Home, Hempfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

ii. Margaret Lute<sup>684</sup> was born about May 1893 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>684</sup> She died on Aug 15, 1893 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>684</sup>

**Margaret Lute** was buried on Aug 17, 1893 in Bethel United Presbyterian Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iii. Lavina Lute<sup>684</sup> was born about May 1893 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>684</sup> She died on Aug 16, 1893 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>684</sup>

**Lavina Lute** was buried on Aug 17, 1893 in Bethel United Presbyterian Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 376. iv. Alice Jane Lute<sup>243, 659, 664-665, 1113-1120</sup> was born in Aug 1895 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. 664, 1121 She died on May 19, 1970 in Bedford R. D. 2, Bedford County, Pennsylvania. 76 She married **Walter Augustus Karns**, son of Lawrence E. Karns and Laura D. Gillum, on Jan 11, 1926 in Bedford County, Pennsylvania. 959 He was born on Jul 08, 1903 in Bedford, Bedford County, Pennsylvania. 9122-1123 He died in Jul 1977 in Bedford, Bedford County, Pennsylvania. 9123
- 377. v. James Nelson Lute<sup>661, 664-665, 1124</sup> was born on Apr 29, 1897 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>661, 1124</sup> He died on Apr 25, 1960 in Bedford, Bedford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>661</sup> He married **Mary Viola West**, daughter of Andy J. West and Birdie M.

Katge, about 1928.<sup>1125</sup> She was born on Feb 05, 1904 in West Bolivar, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1126-1127</sup> She died in Apr 1993 in Bedford, Bedford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1126-1127</sup>

Notes for James Nelson Lute:

According to the 1930 Census, James and Viola were living in Ferndale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

- vi. John A. Lute<sup>660, 664, 1121, 1128-1129</sup> was born on Sep 21, 1900 in St. Clair Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. 1129 He died on Feb 08, 1973 in Bedford, Bedford County, Pennsylvania. He married **Rosella Furman** on Jan 04, 1947 in Central City, Somerset County, Pennsylvania. 660 She was born on May 14, 1900 in Michigan. 1129 She died in Jun 1986 in Bedford, Bedford County, Pennsylvania. 1129
  - John A. Lute was buried in Bedford, Bedford County, Pennsylvania.
- 378. vii. Gladys Marie Lute<sup>76, 662, 681</sup> was born on Aug 22, 1907 in St. Clair Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>94, 662</sup> She died on Aug 14, 1994 in Pennsylvania.<sup>94</sup> She married **Thomas I. Brendlinger** He was born on Oct 05, 1906 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>94</sup> He died on Apr 17, 1998 in Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>94</sup>
  - **Gladys Marie Lute** was buried in Bethel United Presbyterian Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 379. viii. Harry Wilson Lute<sup>663, 1128, 1130-1134</sup> was born on Jul 23, 1913 in Saint Clair Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>663, 1131, 1133</sup> He died in Dec 1982 in Bedford, Bedford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1131</sup> He married **Gladys Karns**, daughter of Lawrence E. Karns and Laura D. Gillum, in 1940.<sup>1130</sup> She was born on Aug 09, 1920 in Bedford, Bedford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1135</sup> She died on Sep 17, 2005.<sup>1135</sup>
  - **Harry Wilson Lute** was buried in Burning Bush Cemetery, Burning Bush, Bedford County, Pennsylvania.
- 380. ix. Edward Doris Lute<sup>1128, 1136-1140</sup> was born on Sep 09, 1903 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>243, 1136, 1138, 1140</sup> He died in May 1979 in Bedford, Bedford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1138, 1140</sup> He married **Maude Elda Bruce** She was born on Sep 01, 1909 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1137</sup> She died on Jan 09, 1965 in Bedford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1137</sup>
- 200. **William Andrew**<sup>6</sup> **Lute** (Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>287, 294, 667</sup> was born on Dec 26, 1866 in St. Clair Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 287</sup> He died on Dec 27, 1942 in Huff, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Catherine Anna Boring**, daughter of Reuben Boring and Lydia Sherbine, on Oct 24, 1889 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>295</sup> She was born in Jul 1874 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>91</sup> She died on Jun 24, 1942 in Huff, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

**William Andrew Lute** was buried in West Fairfield Cemetery, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for William Andrew Lute:

William was also possibly born in St. Clair Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1900 census, William and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. His brother Thomas was also living with them.

According to the 1910 census, William and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1920 census, William and Anna were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. His daughter Myrtle and her family were living with them. They also had Anna's niece, Myrtle Boring (born about 1903, Pennsylvania) staying with them.

Lute: Democrat Dec. 30, 1942. William A Lute, 76, a retired employee of the PA Railroad died Sunday night at his home in New Florence. He worked for 50 yrs for the railroad company, retiring Jan. 1, 1937. The deceased was born in St Clair Twp, Dec 26, 1866, a son of David & Nancy Palmer Lute.

He is survived by a sister, Mrs. Mary Clawson of Bolivar; three brothers Bruce and Townsend Lute both of New Florence RD2 and Harvey Lute of Latrobe; 11 grandchildren and 8 great-grandchildren. His wife, Mrs. Anna Lute, died June 24, 1942. Funeral services will be conducted at 2 o'clock tomorrow afternoon in the Union Presbyterian Church in New Florence by Rev. Turnbull. Burial will be in the West Fairfield Cemetery under the direction of R S Wagner.

**Catherine Anna Boring** was buried in West Fairfield Cemetery, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

William Andrew Lute and Catherine Anna Boring had the following children:

381. i. Myrtle M.<sup>7</sup> Lute<sup>91, 412, 667</sup> was born on Oct 01, 1891 in Huff, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>667</sup> She died on Dec 06, 1933 in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania.<sup>667</sup> She married (1) **James Heap** on May 05, 1908.<sup>1141</sup> He died before 1910.<sup>207</sup> She married (2) **Richard Colbert** after 1910. He was born about 1893 in Pennsylvania.<sup>412</sup>

Notes for Myrtle M. Lute:

According to the 1910 census, Myrtle was living with her parents in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1920 census, Myrtle and her family were living with her parents in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Jesse Lute<sup>91</sup> was born in Oct 1892 in Pennsylvania.<sup>91</sup>
- iii. Gerta Lute<sup>684</sup> was born about Dec 1895.<sup>684</sup> She died on Feb 24, 1896 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>684</sup>

**Gerta Lute** was buried in Bethel United Presbyterian Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iv. Maria Lute<sup>684</sup> was born about Apr 1897 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1142</sup> She died on Oct 16, 1897 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>684</sup>

**Maria Lute** was buried in Bethel United Presbyterian Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

v. Virginia Lute<sup>684</sup> was born on Jul 08, 1898 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>684</sup> She died on Jul 16, 1898 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>684</sup>

**Virginia Lute** was buried in Bethel United Presbyterian Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- vi. ? Lute<sup>91</sup>? died before 1900.<sup>91</sup>
- vii. ? Lute91? died before 1900.91
- viii. ? Lute<sup>91</sup> ? died before 1900.<sup>91</sup>
- ix. William C. Lute<sup>450</sup> was born on Apr 06, 1901 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>450</sup>
- 201. **Robert Harvey**<sup>6</sup> **Lute** (Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>33, 292, 294, 668-673</sup> was born on Nov 27, 1869 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>292, 673</sup> He died on Jun 23, 1955 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>292, 295</sup> He married **Anna Viola Matthews**, daughter of Joseph Mathews and Margaret ?, on Dec 07, 1893 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>295, 673</sup> She was born on Aug 09, 1869 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>674</sup> She died on Dec 11, 1955 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>674</sup>

Notes for Robert Harvey Lute:

According to the 1900 census, Robert and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1910 Census, Robert and Annie were living in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1930 Census, Robert and Annie were living in Latrobe, Westmoreland County,

Pennsylvania.

Robert Harvey Lute and Anna Viola Matthews had the following children:

- i. Clara M.<sup>7</sup> Lute<sup>670, 1143</sup> was born on Jun 12, 1894 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>450, 670</sup> She died on Feb 27, 1910 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>670</sup>
- 382. ii. Frederick M. Lute<sup>243, 1144-1145</sup> was born on Nov 11, 1895 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>450, 1145</sup> He died in Mar 1986 in Lockport, Niagara County, New York.<sup>1145</sup> He married **Alice V. King**, daughter of ? King and S. Ellen ?, about 1918.<sup>1146</sup> She was born about 1898 in West Virginia.<sup>1146</sup>

Notes for Frederick M. Lute:

Accrding to the 1930 Census, Fred and his family were living in Lockport, Niagara County, New York.

- 383. iii. George Robb Lute<sup>76, 91, 672, 1144, 1147-1150</sup> was born on Jul 02, 1898 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>450</sup> He died on Nov 04, 1955 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>672, 1143</sup> He married **Eliza Jane Small**, daughter of William Small and Ruth J. Auckerman, about 1922.<sup>1151</sup> She was born on Sep 08, 1902 in Baggaley, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1152-1153</sup> She died on Jul 22, 1979 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1153</sup>
  - iv. Margaret Viola Lute<sup>91, 671, 1144</sup> was born in Mar 1900 in Lockport, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>671</sup> She died on Jan 22, 1937 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>671</sup> She married **Arthur Buell**
  - v. Robert Harvey Lute Jr. <sup>681, 1144, 1154-1157</sup> was born on Jul 09, 1904 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1157</sup> He died on Feb 07, 2003 in Winter Springs, Seminole County, Florida, USA. <sup>1157</sup> He married (1) **?** He married (2) **Myrtle L Scholes** on Jun 07, 1942 in Broward County, Florida. <sup>1154</sup> She was born about 1910. <sup>1154</sup>
  - vi. Walter Harold Lute<sup>681, 1144</sup> was born on Dec 09, 1906 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>788</sup> He died in Apr 1979 in Dallas, Dallas County, Texas.<sup>788</sup>
  - vii. Charles Lute<sup>681, 1144</sup> was born in 1909 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. 1143-1144 He died in 1923. 1143
  - viii. David James Lute<sup>669, 1143</sup> was born in 1910 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died in 1986.
- 202. **Minnie Jane**<sup>6</sup> **Lute** (Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>33, 76, 286, 293-294, 675-676</sup> was born on Mar 20, 1874 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 286, 293, 676</sup> She died on Mar 10, 1963 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 286, 677</sup> She married **Harry Alfred Clawson**, son of Davis Benjamin Clawson and Rebecca Jane Burkett, on Aug 22, 1893 in Cumberland, Allegany County, Maryland. He was born on Jul 04, 1868 in Alliance, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>678</sup> He died on Dec 21, 1924 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>678</sup>

**Minnie Jane Lute** was buried in Isabelle Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Minnie Jane Lute:

According to the 1930 census, Minnie and Walter were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Clawson: Bolivar. Mrs. Minnie Jane Clawson, 88, died at 8:05 a.m. March 10, 1963. Born Mar. 20, 1874 in St. Clair Twp, daughter of David B. & Mary Jane (Palmer) Lute. Preceded in death by husband, Harry A. in 1924 and 2 children. Survived by these children: Mrs. Esther Hughes of Bolivar RD1; Ralph D., A. Bruce, Daniel T. and Mrs. Mary Cristoff all of Bolivar and Paul of Marsteller, 20 grandchildren and 57 great-grandchildren. Friends received after 7 p.m. Monday at Kenneth A Stuart Funeral Home, New Florence, where services will be held at 2 p.m. Wednesday, the Rev. R. Kenneth Keiper. Interment, Isabelle Cemetery

**Harry Alfred Clawson** was buried in Isabelle Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Harry Alfred Clawson:

Harry was the executor of his father's will.

According to the 1900 census, Harry and his family were living in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1910 census, Harry and his family were living in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1920 census, Harry and his family were living in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Harry Alfred Clawson and Minnie Jane Lute had the following children:

- i. Mabel Dean<sup>7</sup> Clawson was born on Apr 22, 1894 in India, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Feb 22, 1895.
- 384. ii. Esther Ruth Clawson<sup>76, 676, 1158-1159</sup> was born on Aug 30, 1895 in India, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Dec 12, 1977. She married **John Edward Hughes**, son of John Ambrose Hughes and Emma Jane Dodson, on May 27, 1925. He was born on Jun 21, 1895 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois. He died on May 13, 1953 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. 1160-1161

**Esther Ruth Clawson** was buried in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

385. iii. Ralph Davis Clawson<sup>76, 676, 1158, 1162</sup> was born on Feb 21, 1897 in India, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on May 13, 1971 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Jennie M. Miller**, daughter of John Shields Miller and Anna Mariah Strong, on Apr 28, 1920 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Oct 06, 1896 in Pennsylvania. She died on Jul 19, 1977 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. Tes

**Ralph Davis Clawson** was buried in West View Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Ralph Davis Clawson:

According to the 1930 census, Ralph and his family were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Ralph operated the Clawson Hardware store for more than 30 years.

Ralph was born at 11:55 A.M.

386. iv. Alfred Bruce Clawson<sup>76, 676, 1158, 1163-1171</sup> was born on Jan 04, 1899 in India, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 1163-1164, 1168-1170 He died on Nov 14, 1982 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. 1169 He married **Florence Hannah Miller**, daughter of Matthew Anderson Miller and Gertrude Pittman, on Jan 28, 1920. 1172 She was born on Aug 12, 1899 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. 1173 She died on Aug 10, 1977 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

**Alfred Bruce Clawson** was buried in Armagh Cemetery, Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Alfred Bruce Clawson:

The one story that I like to use about my grandpap Clawson is that he was disabled by two different work related accidents. In one, he lost three fingers on his right hand in 1915 (occurred before 1918 according to a draft registration card) and he had only his thumb and pointer finger. He had the other arm amputated above the elbow in another work related accident when his shirt sleeve got caught in some machinery in 1938. When he was in his sixties and seventies, he was the manager at a Western Auto store in Seward, Pennsylvania. One day, a young guy came in and pulled a gun on him and tried to rob him. I guess he figured he would be an easy prey since he was old and disabled. My grandfather reached

under the counter and pulled out the gun (A 38, I believe) that he always had at the store with him and told the guy that if he didn't leave the store in five seconds that he was going to shoot him. This guy didn't expect this and he hightailed out the store without ever trying to take my grandfather on. They caught this guy later on. My grandfather could be downright stern when he needed to be but he was still a fun person to be around. Also with his disabilities, he drove a standard shift automobile most of his life. (Told by Keith Clawson)

As told by Bruce A. Clawson, when A. Bruce Clawson was growing up, he lived with his parents near the Pennsylvania Railroad main tracks near Bolivar. When walking the tracks such as to go into Bolivar, he would carry a loaded pistol. This was due to number of hobos who would ride the freight trains that passed through. The hobos were known to attack and sometimes kill people that they would encounter along the tracks.

Another story told by Bruce A. was that A. Bruce and his brother Bobby (Ralph Davis Clawson) were going through Oak Grove (north of Ligonier) in an autoomobile one time. A. Bruce was driving the automobile. Someone ran from the side of the road and hopped on the running boards of the automobile. A. Bruce told his brother to get the man off the car and Bobby pushed him off the car. Bobby then proceeded to fire a few shots from a pistol at this person's feet to make sure he ran away and left them alone.

According to the 1930 census, Bruce and his family were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

387. v. Paul Loman Clawson<sup>76, 676, 1158, 1174</sup> was born on Jun 01, 1902 in India, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>788</sup> He died on Mar 17, 1965 in Marsteller, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. He married **Clare E. Weakland**, daughter of Mark Weakland and Ida Delozier, on Aug 01, 1923 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Jun 19, 1897 in Coupon, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1175</sup> She died on Sep 04, 1995 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1175</sup>

**Paul Loman Clawson** was buried in St. Bernard's Cemetery, Hastings, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Paul Loman Clawson:

According to the 1930 census, Paul and his family were living in Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

vi. Mary Idella Clawson<sup>76, 676, 1158</sup> was born on Feb 20, 1905 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She died on Nov 18, 1977 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She married **Paul Cristoff**, son of Crist Cristoff and Anna Domoztoff, on Feb 16, 1927. He was born on Jun 30, 1893 in Belovodica, Macedonia. He died on Sep 28, 1979 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. 1176

**Mary Idella Clawson** was buried in West View Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Mary Idella Clawson:

According to the 1930 census, Paul and Mary were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Mary and Paul did not have any children.

388. vii. Daniel Townsend Clawson<sup>676, 1158, 1177-1178</sup> was born on Sep 25, 1908 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>788</sup> He died on Jul 10, 1966 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Eugenia Sue Kerchensky**, daughter of Martin Kerchensky and Anna Chernack, on Nov 20, 1929. She was born on Feb 12, 1912 in Jerome, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>788</sup> She died on Nov 25, 1976 in Cresson, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

**Daniel Townsend Clawson** was buried in Isabelle Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Daniel Townsend Clawson:

Dan was born at 11:45 P.M.

viii. Walter Jean Clawson<sup>675, 1158</sup> was born on Jan 06, 1913 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>675</sup> He died on Oct 11, 1956 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>675</sup>

**Walter Jean Clawson** was buried in Isabelle Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Walter Jean Clawson:

Walter was born at 11:30 A.M.

203. **Jacob Townsend**<sup>6</sup> **Lute** (Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>33, 294</sup> was born on Jul 20, 1879 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>295</sup> He died on Sep 09, 1961 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>681</sup> He married (1) **Sarah Frances Good**, daughter of Samuel Good and Mary Jane Berkstresser, about 1904.<sup>207</sup> She was born on Nov 07, 1870 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>682</sup> She died on Mar 23, 1947 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>682</sup> He married (2) **Dorothy Ellen Shomo**, daughter of Millard Fillmore Shomo and Clara Bell Harris, between 1950–1957.<sup>683</sup> She was born on Aug 18, 1906 in Lockport, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Jul 30, 2000 in Lockport, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

Jacob Townsend Lute was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Jacob Townsend Lute:

According to the 1910 Census, Townsend and Frances were living in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1930 Census, Townsend and Frances were living in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

**Sarah Frances Good** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. Jacob Townsend Lute and Sarah Frances Good had the following child:

i. Helen<sup>7</sup> Lute<sup>681</sup> was born in 1910 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

**Dorothy Ellen Shomo** was buried in Isabelle Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Jacob Townsend Lute and Dorothy Ellen Shomo had no children.

204. **Albert David<sup>6</sup> Campbell** (Margaret Rebecca<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4, 33, 685-691</sup> was born on Jul 06, 1866 in Pennsylvania.<sup>361, 685, 690</sup> He died on Mar 19, 1931 in East Liverpool, Columbiana County, Ohio.<sup>361, 687</sup> He married **Naomi McVay**, daughter of Bishop McVay and Hannah E. Holland, on Jun 14, 1892 in Columbiana County, Ohio.<sup>690</sup> She was born on Feb 11, 1870 in Washington County, Ohio.<sup>692</sup> She died in 1938.<sup>691</sup>

**Albert David Campbell** was buried in Spring Grove Cemetery, East Liverpool, Columbiana County, Ohio.

Naomi McVay was buried in Spring Grove Cemetery, East Liverpool, Columbiana County, Ohio.

Albert David Campbell and Naomi McVay had the following children:

- i. Forest A.<sup>7</sup> Campbell<sup>685-686, 688</sup> was born on Nov 21, 1894 in East Liverpool, Columbiana County, Ohio.<sup>688</sup>
- ii. ? Campbell ? died before 1900.
- iii. Ruth Elva Campbell<sup>686, 689</sup> was born on Mar 20, 1908 in East Liverpool, Columbiana County, Ohio.<sup>689</sup>
- 205. **Irvin William**<sup>6</sup> **Campbell** (Margaret Rebecca<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4, 33, 303, 693-703</sup> was born in Jun 1868 in Pennsylvania.<sup>693</sup> He died on Jun 11, 1951 in Franklin County, Ohio.<sup>703</sup> He married **Anna M. Lemke**, daughter of Charles Lemke and Caroline ?, on May 14, 1893 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>303</sup> She

was born in Jul 1874 in Pennsylvania. 693 She died in 1924.

Irvin William Campbell and Anna M. Lemke had the following children:

- i. Lawrence Elmer<sup>7</sup> Campbell<sup>693-694, 701, 1179-1180</sup> was born on Nov 25, 1894 in East Liverpool, Columbiana County, Ohio.<sup>701, 1179</sup> He died in 1926. He married **Mary Louise Willison** on Nov 30, 1916 in Chester, Hancock County, West Virginia.<sup>1180</sup> She was born in 1895.<sup>1180</sup>
- ii. Lenora A. Campbell<sup>693-694, 696</sup> was born on Nov 24, 1896 in East Liverpool, Columbiana County, Ohio.<sup>696</sup>
- iii. Violet R. Campbell<sup>693-694, 700, 702</sup> was born on Oct 31, 1899 in East Liverpool, Columbiana County, Ohio.<sup>702</sup> She died on Apr 21, 1992 in Columbiana County, Ohio.<sup>702</sup> She married **Charles A. Maloney**, son of Jack Maloney and Mary McCarthy, on Feb 06, 1917 in Columbiana County, Ohio.<sup>700</sup> He was born in 1899.<sup>700</sup>
- iv. Iris M. Campbell<sup>694-695</sup> was born in 1902 in Pennsylvania. 694-695
- v. Albert H. Campbell<sup>694-695</sup> was born in 1907 in Ohio.<sup>694-695</sup>
- vi. Dorothea Thelma Campbell<sup>694-695, 697</sup> was born in 1909 in Ohio. <sup>694-695, 697</sup> She married **Alva Ray Adams**, son of William Adams and Daisy Rosenberry, on Jul 24, 1926 in Carroll County, Ohio. <sup>697</sup> He was born in 1909. <sup>697</sup>
- vii. Carl William Campbell<sup>695, 698</sup> was born on Jun 30, 1912 in Salineville, Columbiana County, Ohio.<sup>698</sup> He died on Jan 23, 2000.<sup>698</sup>
- viii. Floyd Irvin Campbell<sup>695, 699</sup> was born on Feb 15, 1915 in Salineville, Columbiana County, Ohio.<sup>699</sup> He died on Oct 29, 1997.<sup>699</sup>
- 206. **Elmer P.**<sup>6</sup> **Campbell** (Margaret Rebecca<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>33</sup> was born in 1874 in Pennsylvania.<sup>33</sup> He married **Blanche C. Wood** about Mar 1898 in Pennsylvania.<sup>207</sup> She was born on Jul 17, 1880 in Pennsylvania.<sup>92</sup> She died on Feb 13, 1939.<sup>92</sup>

Notes for Elmer P. Campbell:

According to the 1910 census, Elmer and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Blanche C. Wood** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Elmer P. Campbell and Blanche C. Wood had the following children:

- i. Vera M.<sup>7</sup> Campbell<sup>207</sup> was born in 1898 in Pennsylvania.<sup>207</sup>
- ii. Merrill Orear Campbell<sup>4, 207</sup> was born about 1900 in Pennsylvania.<sup>207</sup>
- iii. Laura V. Campbell<sup>207</sup> was born about 1902 in Pennsylvania.<sup>207</sup>
- iv. Hazel E. Campbell<sup>207</sup> was born about 1904 in Pennsylvania.<sup>207</sup>
- v. Norma E. Campbell<sup>207</sup> was born about 1908 in Pennsylvania.<sup>207</sup>
- vi. Elmer Campbell<sup>92</sup> He died in 1915.<sup>92</sup>

**Elmer Campbell** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

vii. Georgetta Campbell<sup>92</sup> She died in 1915.<sup>92</sup>

**Georgetta Campbell** was buried in Isabelle Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

207. **Mary Catherine**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (James Alexander<sup>5</sup>, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4,704</sup> was born in Nov 1883 in East Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>704</sup> She died in 1920. She married **Earnest Paul Goss** about Sep 1903.<sup>707</sup> He was born about 1884 in Dean, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>326</sup>

Earnest Paul Goss and Mary Catherine Palmer had the following children:

- i. Ruby Ellen<sup>7</sup> Goss<sup>326</sup> was born on Sep 18, 1904 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- ii. Robert Kenneth Goss<sup>326</sup> was born on Sep 20, 1905 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>326</sup>
- iii. Ralph E. Goss<sup>4</sup> was born in 1908.
- iv. Evelyn G. Goss<sup>4</sup> was born in 1910.
- v. Leona M. Goss<sup>4</sup> was born in 1915.
- vi. Jay Earnest Goss<sup>4</sup> was born in 1918.

208. **Bessie M.**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (James Alexander<sup>5</sup>, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>704</sup> was born in Mar 1888 in Pennsylvania.<sup>704</sup> She married **Harry E. Deemer** about 1914.<sup>708</sup> He was born about 1871 in Pennsylvania.<sup>708</sup>

Notes for Bessie M. Palmer:

According to the 1910 census, Bessie was living with her father in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1920 census, Bessie and her family were living with her father in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Harry E. Deemer and Bessie M. Palmer had the following child:

i. Gladys A.<sup>7</sup> Deemer<sup>708</sup> was born about Nov 1915 in Pennsylvania. <sup>412</sup> She died on Aug 06, 1944. <sup>92</sup> She married **Charles L. Sutton** He was born in 1909. <sup>92</sup> He died in 1984. <sup>92</sup>

**Gladys A. Deemer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 209. **Carrie Elizabeth**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (David Thompson<sup>5</sup>, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>243, 306-307, 709</sup> was born on Sep 07, 1878 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>307</sup> She died on Jul 14, 1952 in Saltsburg R. D. 2, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>307</sup> She married (1) **? Fulcomer** He died on Nov 19, 1900.<sup>306</sup> She married (2) **Chester Melville Frye**, son of John W. Frye and Anna Mary McDermott, on Jul 27, 1901 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>306, 710</sup> He was born on Mar 09, 1883 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>709</sup> He died on Oct 10, 1943 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>709</sup>
  - ? Fulcomer and Carrie Elizabeth Palmer had no children.

Chester Melville Frye and Carrie Elizabeth Palmer had the following child:

- 389. i. Florence M.<sup>7</sup> Fry<sup>4, 1181</sup> was born about 1906 in Pennsylvania.<sup>243</sup> She married **Edward Crusan** He was born in Pennsylvania.<sup>1181</sup>
- 210. **Edward A.**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (David Thompson<sup>5</sup>, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>308, 711</sup> was born in 1883.<sup>92</sup> He died in 1934.<sup>92</sup> He married **Finis C. Shannon** She was born in 1887.<sup>92</sup> She died in 1991.<sup>92</sup>

**Edward A. Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Finis C. Shannon** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Edward A. Palmer and Finis C. Shannon had the following children:

390. i. Margaret Catherine<sup>7</sup> Palmer<sup>76</sup> was born on Apr 10, 1917 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Oct 23, 2005 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She married **Clarence L. Shirley** He died on Nov 24, 1999.<sup>76</sup>

**Margaret Catherine Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Margaret Catherine Palmer:

Blairsville Dispatch (October 28, 2005)

Margaret Catherine Shirley

Blairsville

Was a native of Black Lick, attended Black Lick Free Methodist Church

Margaret Catherine Palmer Shirley, 88, of Blairsville (Burrell Township), passed away Sunday, Oct. 23, 2005 in Country Living, Blairsville.

A daughter of Edward A. and Finis Shannon Palmer, she was born April 10, 1917 in Black Lick.

Mrs. Shirley attended the Black Lick Free Methodist Church.

Surviving are three sons, Jerry C., David E. and wife, Diane and Wayne P., all of Black Lick; two daughters, Betty Prince and husband, James of Blairsville, and Hazel Morgan and husband, Roger of Warren, Ohio;

Also surviving are 15 grandchildren; 19 great grandchildren; three great-great grandchildren; and a sister, Carrie Lockard of Black Lick.

She was preceded in death by her parents; her husband, Clarence L. Shirley on Nov. 24, 1999; a brother, David Palmer and four sisters, Mary Shirley, Ollie Shirley, Ethel Lockard and

Dorothy Shirley.

Funeral services were held Wednesday at the Black Lick Free Methodist Church with Rev. Fred Craig officiating.

Interment was in Mt. Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township.

Shoemaker Funeral Home, Inc., Blairsville, was in charge of the arrangements.

- ii. David Palmer<sup>76</sup> He died before 2005.<sup>76</sup>
- 391. iii. Mary Florence Palmer<sup>76, 711</sup> was born on Apr 13, 1908 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>711</sup> She died on May 23, 1974 in Palmertown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>711</sup> She married **Luther Shirley** 
  - iv. Ollie Palmer<sup>76</sup> She died before 2005.<sup>76</sup>
  - v. Ethel Palmer<sup>76</sup> She died before 2005.<sup>76</sup> She married **? Lockard**
  - vi. Dorothy Palmer<sup>76</sup> She died before 2005.<sup>76</sup>
  - vii. Carrie Palmer<sup>76</sup> She married ? Lockard
- 211. **Florence L.**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (Jeremiah Wakefield<sup>5</sup>, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 92, 304, 713</sup> was born on Jul 04, 1902.<sup>92</sup> She died on Jun 24, 1992.<sup>92</sup> She married **Henry Darius McNutt** He was born on Oct 01, 1899 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>714</sup> He died in 1977.<sup>92</sup>

**Florence L. Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Florence L. Palmer:

According to the 1910 census, Florence was living with her aunt, Margaret Rebecca (Palmer) Campbell, in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Henry Darius McNutt** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Henry Darius McNutt and Florence L. Palmer had the following children:

- i. Alfred Lyle<sup>7</sup> McNutt<sup>76, 713</sup> was born on Aug 29, 1920. He died on Aug 25, 1987 in Gloucester, Gloucester County, Virginia. He married **Sarah Jane Cartwright** She was born on Aug 30, 1922 in Cresson, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. She died on Sep 03, 2011 in Newport News, Virginia. 6, 1182-1183
- 393. ii. Juanita Love McNutt<sup>76, 1184</sup> was born on May 28, 1927 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Dec 29, 2005 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She married (1) **Defoe McLaren** She married (2) **John Busi** in 1954.<sup>1184</sup> He died before 2005.<sup>76</sup>

**Juanita Love McNutt** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Juanita Love McNutt: Blairsville Dispatch

Juanita Busi Blairsville

Juanita L. Busi, 78, of Blairsville, died Thursday, Dec. 29, 2005, at Laurelwood Care Center, Johnstown. She was born on May 28, 1927, in Johnstown. She was the daughter of the late Henry Darius and Florence L. (Palmer) McNutt.

She is survived by a daughter, Donita McAdams of Blairsville; a son, John L. Busi of Florida; five grandchildren: Juanita Betts, Armagh; David Bondra and Kristen Conway, both of Greensburg; Desiree McKinney and Doyle McAdams, both of Blairsville; 11 great-grandchildren; and two great-great- grandchildren.

In addition to her parents, she was preceded in death by her husband, John Busi, and a brother, Alfred Lyle McNutt.

A service was held Saturday at the Richard C. Stuart Funeral Home in Armagh, with the Rev. Farrell Abraham officiating. Interment was private in the Penn View-Mount Tabor Cemetery.

212. **Mary Josephine**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (Henry Levi<sup>5</sup>, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>450</sup> was born on Sep 23, 1899 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>450</sup> She died before 1940.<sup>242</sup> She married **Jack Cotton** 

Jack Cotton and Mary Josephine Palmer had the following child:

- i. Jennie<sup>7</sup> Cotton<sup>242</sup>
- 213. **James Raymond**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (Henry Levi<sup>5</sup>, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>207, 313, 716-723</sup> was born on Aug 05, 1901 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>313, 450, 716-717</sup> He died on Dec 26, 1962 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>313</sup> He married (1) **Rose Mae Laney** in 1921.<sup>720</sup> She was born on Apr 21, 1899 in Graceton, Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>724-725</sup> She died on Apr 04, 1961 in Blairsville R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>724-725</sup> He married (2) **Marie?**

James Raymond Palmer was buried in Coles Cemetery, Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

**Rose Mae Laney** was buried in Coral Chapel Cemetery, Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

James Raymond Palmer and Rose Mae Laney had the following children:

- i. Lelia May<sup>7</sup> Palmer<sup>721-724</sup> was born on Oct 10, 1922 in Coral, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>723</sup> She died in Feb 1979.<sup>723</sup> She married **? Hancock**
- ii. LeRoy Cecil Palmer<sup>719, 721-722, 724</sup> was born on Nov 27, 1924 in Pennsylvania.<sup>719</sup> He died on May 06, 1996.<sup>719</sup>
- iii. Mary Jane Palmer<sup>721-722,724</sup> was born in 1925 in Pennsylvania.<sup>721-722</sup> She married **? Oergel**
- iv. Dorothy Irene Palmer<sup>721-722, 724</sup> was born in 1926 in Pennsylvania.<sup>721-722</sup> She married **? Gibbons**
- v. Glenn Irvin Palmer<sup>721, 724, 1185</sup> was born on Aug 03, 1929 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1185</sup> He died on Feb 17, 1970.<sup>1185</sup>

**Glenn Irvin Palmer** was buried in TWhite Chapel Memorial Park Cemetery,roy, Oakland County, Michigan.

- vi. Kathryn Palmer<sup>717, 721, 724</sup> was born in 1935 in Pennsylvania. <sup>721</sup> She married **? Montagno**
- vii. Wilbert Palmer<sup>717, 721, 724</sup> was born in 1936 in Pennsylvania.<sup>717, 721</sup>
- viii. Shirley Ann Palmer<sup>718</sup> was born on Mar 08, 1940 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>718</sup> She died on Oct 08, 1944 in Coral, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>718</sup>

James Raymond Palmer and Marie? had no children.

214. **Norman Wesley**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (James Edward<sup>5</sup>, Levi D.<sup>4</sup>, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 317, 726-729</sup> was born on Dec 12, 1899 in Hillside, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>317</sup> He died on May 07, 1942 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>317</sup> He married **Rose Mary France** She was born about 1898 in Pennsylvania.<sup>729</sup>

Notes for Norman Wesley Palmer:

Norman's death certificate list his birth year as 1900 but his headstone has it as 1899.

Norman Wesley Palmer and Rose Mary France had the following children:

i. Edith L.<sup>7</sup> Palmer<sup>76, 729</sup> was born about 1920 in Pennsylvania.<sup>729</sup> She married **Wayne Rhodes** 

Notes for Edith L. Palmer:

In 2009, Edith and Wayne were living in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

ii. Ethel M. Palmer<sup>76, 729</sup> was born about 1925 in Pennsylvania.<sup>729</sup> She married **Jack Irwin** 

Notes for Ethel M. Palmer: In 2009, Ethel and Jack were living in Ohio.

- iii. Eleanor L. Palmer<sup>76, 729</sup> was born about 1928 in Pennsylvania.<sup>729</sup> She married **? Lear**
- 394. iv. Thelma Rose Palmer<sup>76, 726, 729, 1186</sup> was born on May 09, 1929 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76, 726</sup> She died on Feb 23, 2009 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76</sup> She married **Raymond Dale Clawson**, son of Theodore Marshall Clawson and Bertha Elizabeth McKowen, on Nov 05, 1979 in Frederick County, Virginia. <sup>726</sup> He was

born on Mar 23, 1923 in New Alexandria, Pennsylvania.<sup>726, 788, 1187</sup> He died on Feb 20, 1994 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>788, 1187</sup>

Notes for Thelma Rose Palmer: Thelma Clawson Obituary

Thelma Rose Clawson, 79, of Greensburg, passed away Monday, Feb. 23, 2009, at Community General Osteopathic Hospital, Harrisburg. Mrs. Clawson was born May 9, 1929, in Derry, the daughter of the late Norman R. and Rose (France) Palmer. Thelma was a retired nurse at Westmoreland Hospital. She attended the Hope Evangelical Methodist Church in Youngstown and was an avid fan of all Pittsburgh sports. Thelma is survived by her two daughters, JoAnn Kostial, of Greensburg, and Jacqueline R. Dumic and her husband, Martin, of Mechanicsburg; a son, Thomas J. Clawson, of Arizona; four sisters, Edith Rhodes and her husband, Wayne, of Derry, Ethel Irwin and her husband, Jack, of Ohio, Eleanor Lear, of Derry, and Dorothy Gross and her husband, Leonard, of Ligonier; 11 grandchildren; and several nieces and nephews. She was preceded in death by a son, Raymond D. Clawson Jr. Services will be held at the convenience of family. Arrangements entrusted to MYERS FUNERAL HOME of Mechanicsburg.

- v. Norman Wesley Palmer<sup>728</sup> was born on Jul 23, 1935 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>728</sup> He died on Jul 06, 1999.<sup>728</sup>
- vi. Richard Wayne Palmer<sup>727</sup> was born on Feb 28, 1940 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>727</sup> He died on Mar 23, 1998.<sup>727</sup>
- vii. Dorothy Palmer<sup>76</sup> She married **Leonard Gross**

Notes for Dorothy Palmer:

In 2009, Dorothy and Leonard were living in Ligonier, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

215. **Harry Clifford**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (James Edward<sup>5</sup>, Levi D.<sup>4</sup>, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4,730-732</sup> was born in 1903 in Pennsylvania.<sup>730-731</sup> He died in 1975. He married **Clara Belle McLaughlin** She was born in 1903 in Pennsylvania.<sup>730-731</sup>

Harry Clifford Palmer and Clara Belle McLaughlin had the following children:

- 395. i. Harry Clifford<sup>7</sup> Palmer II<sup>730, 732, 1188</sup> was born on Aug 01, 1929 in Cokeville, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>732</sup> He died in 2023.<sup>732</sup> He married **Jane Marie Bauer** on Aug 21, 1950.<sup>732</sup> She was born on Dec 06, 1927 in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1188</sup> She died in 2023.<sup>1188</sup>
- 396. ii. Dolores LaRue Palmer<sup>731</sup> was born in 1938 in Pennsylvania.<sup>731</sup> She married **John DeMarco**
- 216. **Anna Vera**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (James Edward<sup>5</sup>, Levi D.<sup>4</sup>, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>318, 733-735</sup> was born on Sep 17, 1907 in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>318, 733</sup> She died on Sep 21, 1978.<sup>733</sup> She married **Albert Henry Heath II**, son of Albert Henry Hearth Sr. and Della Myrtle Young, on Jan 01, 1930 in Hillside, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Jan 30, 1907 in Rochester Mills, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>734-736</sup> He died on Jun 18, 1973 in Longview, Cowlitz County, Washington.<sup>735</sup>

Anna Vera Palmer was buried in Longview, Cowlitz County, Washington.

**Albert Henry Heath II** was buried in Longview Memorial Park Mausoleum, Longview, Cowlitz County, Washington.

Albert Henry Heath II and Anna Vera Palmer had the following children:

- 397. i. Vera Arlene<sup>7</sup> Heath<sup>734, 1189-1190</sup> was born in 1937. She married (1) **Gerald Clayton Fletcher** He was born in 1927. He died in 1995. She married (2) **Warren Esterbrook Turner** He was born in 1933. He died in 1990. 1190
- 398. ii. Doris Jean Heath<sup>4, 734</sup> was born in 1938. She married (1) **Fred Otho James** She married (2) **Donald Jack Barnes**
- 217. **Helen Marie**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (James Edward<sup>5</sup>, Levi D.<sup>4</sup>, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4,737</sup> was born in 1915. She married **Leonard Eugene Harrold**

Leonard Eugene Harrold and Helen Marie Palmer had the following children:

- 399. i. Marilyn Joyce<sup>7</sup> Harrold<sup>4</sup> was born in 1937. She married **Donald L. Williams**
- 400. ii. Rene Linwood Harrold<sup>4</sup> was born in 1947. He married **Linda Icoboni**

- 401. iii. Jack Eugene Harrold<sup>737, 1191-1192</sup> was born on May 31, 1949 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>737</sup> He married **Carolyn Beth Casserlie**, daughter of William Frank Casserlie and Winifred Napier, on Jul 06, 1968 in Summit County, Ohio.<sup>737</sup> She was born on Aug 04, 1951 in Cleveland, Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>737</sup>
- 218. **Edna Gertrude**<sup>6</sup> **Campbell** (Clement Laird<sup>5</sup>, Susannah<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>89, 320, 708, 738-746</sup> was born on Jun 21, 1892 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>741</sup> She died on Feb 01, 1984 in Dayton, Montgomery County, Ohio.<sup>740</sup> She married **Harry Talmage Miller**, son of Daniel A. Miller and Susan Rebecca Morgan, on Sep 23, 1913 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>738</sup> He was born on Oct 29, 1889 in Pennsylvania.<sup>747</sup> He died on Dec 20, 1971 in Dayton, Montgomery County, Ohio.<sup>747-748</sup>

**Edna Gertrude Campbell** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Harry Talmage Miller was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Harry Talmage Miller:

According to the 1930 Census, Harry and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Harry Talmage Miller and Edna Gertrude Campbell had the following children:

402. i. Percy Clement<sup>7</sup> Miller<sup>708, 742-743, 745-746, 1193</sup> was born on Jul 23, 1914 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>742-743, 746</sup> He died on May 31, 2006 in Eaton, Lorain County, Ohio.<sup>742-743, 746</sup> He married **Rosalie Ella Stutzman** She was born on Dec 07, 1909 in Cramer, East Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1194-1197</sup> She died on Dec 10, 1993 in New Lebanon, Montgomery County, Ohio.<sup>1194-1195, 1197</sup>

Percy Clement Miller was buried on Jun 07, 2006 in West Alexandria (91 Age: 91).

- 403. ii. Harry Dwight Miller<sup>76, 708, 746, 1198-1201</sup> was born on Aug 19, 1915 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1198, 1201-1202</sup> He died in Nov 1971 in Wilmore, Croyle Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1201</sup> He married **Elizabeth Mabon Altemus** She was born on Oct 01, 1915 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1202</sup> She died on Feb 08, 2012 in State College, Centre County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1203</sup>
  - iii. E. Marie Miller<sup>708, 746, 1204</sup> was born on May 05, 1917 in Pennsylvania. 1204 She died on Apr 13, 1987. 1204 She married **Blair W Turley** He was born on Apr 13, 1919. 1204 He died on Mar 15, 2005. 1204
    - **E. Marie Miller** was buried in Harrold Zion Lutheran Cemetery, Hempfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for E. Marie Miller:

In 1979, Marie and Blair were living in Scotland, Green Township, Franklin County, Pennsylvania.

iv. Wilbur Lisle Miller<sup>708, 746, 1205-1208</sup> was born on Jun 27, 1921 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 1205-1208 He died on Feb 09, 1945 in Germany. 1206 He married **Evelyn M.?** 

**Wilbur Lisle Miller** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 404. v. Earl Dee Miller<sup>321, 744-746, 1209-1210</sup> was born on Jan 27, 1923 in Heshbon, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>744-745, 1209-1210</sup> He died on Jan 22, 1979 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>745, 1209</sup> He married **Aline Heilman** 
  - vi. Noble Clair Miller<sup>708, 739, 745-746</sup> was born on Jul 28, 1928 in Clyde, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>739</sup> He died on Dec 05, 1995.<sup>739</sup>
- 219. **Harry Lester**<sup>6</sup> **Campbell** (Clement Laird<sup>5</sup>, Susannah<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>45, 91, 320</sup> was born on Aug 08, 1894 in Pennsylvania.<sup>45</sup> He died on Jun 16, 1931.<sup>45</sup> He married **Mary Serulah Townsend**

Harry Lester Campbell was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Harry Lester Campbell and Mary Serulah Townsend had the following children:

405. i. Kenneth H.<sup>7</sup> Campbell<sup>76</sup> was born on Mar 01, 1922 in Heshbon, West Wheatfield Township,

Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Sep 12, 2006 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76</sup> He married **Isabel G. Muir** 

Notes for Kenneth H. Campbell:

Johnstown Tribune-Democrat (September 14, 2006)

CAMPBELL - Kenneth H.

CAMPBELL - Kenneth H., 84, of Johnstown, died Sept. 12, 2006. Born March 1, 1922, in Heshbon, Pa., son of Harry Lester "Bud" and Mary Serulah (Townsend) Campbell. Preceded in death by parents. Survived by beloved wife, Isabel G. (Muir) Campbell; children, Billie G., wife of Albert S. Seminsky, and Rodney C., married to the former Clarice Hostettler, all of Johnstown; grandchildren, Albert S. Seminsky Jr., Las Vegas; Nikki Jill, wife of John Platt, Indian Lake; Courtney Ann, wife of Timothy Hirsch; Wendy, wife of David Fisher; Rodney P. Campbell, married to the former Rhonda Rose; and Amy, wife of Edward "Eddie" Keller, all of Johnstown; great-grandchildren, Sarah, Aubrianna, David and Lindy Fisher and Faith and Olivia Keller; sister, Ruthetta Campbell Slick, wife of the late Fred Slick. Graduate of Blairsville High School and Washington -- Jefferson College, where he played football. World War II veteran, serving in the Naval Air. Participated in wrestling and boxing in his military career. He worked at Conemaugh -- Blacklick Railroad as a yard master. Devoted to his family. Loved his cottage and was a hunter and fisherman, was able to fix anything. Will miss his beloved cat, "Tippytoes." Friends received from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. Friday at the Moskal -- Kennedy Colonial Funeral Home, Ohio Street and Highland Avenue, where funeral service will be held at 11 a.m. Saturday, the Rev. Merritt Edner officiating, Private interment at the convenience of the family. Memorial contributions may be made to "Feed the Children," P.O. Box 36, Oklahoma City, Okla. 73101.

- ii. Ruthetta Campbell<sup>76</sup> She married **Fred Slick** He died before 2006.<sup>76</sup>
- 220. **Fannie Estella**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup>, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>91, 325, 750-751</sup> was born on Aug 30, 1886 in Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> She died before Jul 31, 1955 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>398</sup> She married **Francis Blair Hall**, son of James Hendricks Hall and Lucinda Catherine Brendlinger, about 1900.<sup>325</sup> He was born on Feb 04, 1881 in Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> He died before Jul 23, 1954 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>398</sup>

**Fannie Estella Palmer** was buried on Jul 31, 1955 in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Francis Blair Hall** was buried on Jul 23, 1954 in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Francis Blair Hall:

According to the 1910 census, Francis and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1920 census, Franicis and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. Oliver Arford was also living with them. He was married to Ruth.

According to the 1940 Census, Francis and Fannie were living in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. His son, Francis, was living with them.

Francis Blair Hall and Fannie Estella Palmer had the following children:

- 406. i. Ruth Vivian<sup>7</sup> Hall<sup>325, 412, 1211-1214</sup> was born on Feb 14, 1903 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> She died on Dec 03, 1989 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> She married **Oliver Edwin Arford** on Dec 26, 1919.<sup>325</sup> He was born on Dec 06, 1897 in Portage, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> He died on Jul 04, 1973 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup>
  - **Ruth Vivian Hall** was buried in Germany Lutheran Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 407. ii. Grace Leona Hall<sup>325, 412</sup> was born on Oct 08, 1904 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> She died on Feb 03, 1987.<sup>325</sup> She married **Russel Elmer Gamble**, son of Thomas Rutter Gamble and Mary M. Gamble, on Feb 02, 1921 in Cumberland, Allegany County, Maryland.<sup>325</sup> He was born on May 14, 1893 in Robinson, West

- Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 92 He died on Jul 03, 1958 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. 92
- 408. iii. James Porter Hall<sup>76, 325, 412, 751, 1215-1221</sup> was born on Sep 04, 1906 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>207, 751, 1216-1217, 1219</sup> He died on Jul 09, 2000 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1217, 1219</sup> He married **Winifred Gertrude Wynn**, daughter of Alexander Wynn and Jeannette P. Forsythe, on May 31, 1926.<sup>1176</sup> She was born on Jun 20, 1909.<sup>1176</sup> She died on Jun 25, 1980.<sup>1176</sup>

**James Porter Hall** was buried in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for James Porter Hall:

According to the 1940 Census, James and Winifred were living in Fairfield Townshp, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

- 409. iv. Gerald Albert Hall<sup>207, 750, 1222-1226</sup> was born on Feb 02, 1909 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>750, 1222</sup> He died on Jul 10, 1956 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>750</sup> He married **Susan Mary McDowell** She was born on Oct 20, 1908 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1227-1228</sup> She died in Apr 1983 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1228</sup>
- 410. v. Gladys Pearl Hall<sup>325, 1229-1231</sup> was born on Oct 17, 1911 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Aug 31, 2004 in Camp Hill, Cumberland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She married **Sherman John Brett** He was born on Jan 23, 1910 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325, 1229-1230, 1232</sup> He died on Nov 05, 1965 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325, 1229</sup>

**Gladys Pearl Hall** was buried in Germany Lutheran Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Gladys Pearl Hall:

Johnstown Tribune Democrat (September 1, 2004)

BRETT - Gladvs P.

BRETT - Gladys P., 92, Camp Hill, formerly of Robinson, died Tuesday, Aug. 31, 2004, in Holy Spirit Hospital, Camp Hill. She was born Oct. 17, 1911, in Robinson, a daughter of the late Francis and Fannie (Palmer) Hall. She was a member of the Robinson Church of the Brethren. She is survived by two grandchildren and one great-grandchild. In addition to her parents, she was preceded in death by her husband, Sherman J. Brett, in 1965; a daughter, Gladys "Honey" Clifton; three brothers, James, Gerald and Reese Hall; and three sisters, Ruth Arford, Sylvia Howard and Grace Cable. There will be no public visitation. A funeral service will be held at 2 p.m. Thursday at the J. Paul McCracken Funeral Chapel Inc., Bolivar, with the Rev. Farrel Abraham officiating. Interment will follow in the Germany Lutheran Cemetery. Memorial contributions may be made to the Church of the Brethren Home, Windber.

- 411. vi. Silvia Hall<sup>325</sup> was born on Jan 16, 1914 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> She died on Jun 28, 1948 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> She married **David Henry Howard** He was born on Jul 28, 1909 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> He died on Jun 11, 1984 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup>
- 412. vii. Francis Reese Hall<sup>76, 412, 1233-1235</sup> was born on Nov 07, 1919 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 1233-1235 He died on Jul 02, 1977 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 1235 He married **Agnes Barbus** She was born on Feb 08, 1923 in Climax, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 76
- 221. **Virgil Rufus**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup>, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 91, 243, 324, 752-758</sup> was born on Aug 04, 1893 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>324, 757</sup> He died on Mar 08, 1964 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>324</sup> He married **Maude Genevieve Hall** She was born on Aug 24, 1897 in Pennsylvania. She died on Feb 18, 1971.

**Virgil Rufus Palmer** was buried in Bethel United Presbyterian Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Virgil Rufus Palmer:

According to the 1920 Census, Virgil and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Maude Genevieve Hall** was buried in Bethel United Presbyterian Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Virgil Rufus Palmer and Maude Genevieve Hall had the following children:

413. i. Dorothy Pearl<sup>7</sup> Palmer<sup>76, 752, 758, 1236-1240</sup> was born on Jun 18, 1917 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>758</sup> She died on Feb 13, 1969 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>758</sup> She married **Harry Covode Foust** He was born on May 31, 1910 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1236, 1241-1242</sup> He died in Jan 1985 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1242</sup>

**Dorothy Pearl Palmer** was buried in Bethel Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Dorothy Pearl Palmer:

Dorothy's headstone list her birth year as 1917.

ii. Helen Ann Palmer<sup>76, 752, 756</sup> was born on Jan 01, 1919 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 756</sup> She died on Dec 01, 2004 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 756</sup> She married **Cortlandt C. Elkin** 

Notes for Helen Ann Palmer:

Blairsville Dispatch (December 10, 2004)

Helen A. Palmer Elkin

Johnstown

Helen A. Elkin, 85, Johnstown, died Dec. 1, 2004 at Indiana Medical Center.

Born Jan. 1, 1919, in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, she was the daughter of Virgil and Maude Hall Palmer.

She was a member of the Roxbury Church of Brethren and Westwood Volunteer Fire Company Ladies Auxilary, and a retired clerk for Sears.

She was preceded in death by her parents, three sisters and one brother.

Surviving are her husband, Cortlandt C., and these children, Roger, married to former Phyllis Clark, Seward; and Jill, married to James Grubb, Byron, Ga.;

Also three grandchildren and seven great-grandchildren; a sister, Gloria Shetler, Bolivar. Services were held at Armagh-Seward Presbyterian Church, with Rev. Rick Corbett officiating.

- iii. Virgil Ray Palmer<sup>76, 752, 1243</sup> was born on Jun 11, 1921 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 1243 He died before 2009. 76
- iv. Mildred Genevieve Palmer<sup>76, 752, 755</sup> was born on May 11, 1924 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>752, 755</sup> She died on May 02, 1988.<sup>755</sup> She married **? Dunmire**
- v. Janet Marie Palmer<sup>76, 752, 754</sup> was born on Oct 29, 1926 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>754</sup> She died on Jul 28, 1990.<sup>754</sup> She married **? Hollen**
- 414. vi. Gloria R. Palmer<sup>76</sup> was born on Jun 27, 1934 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Apr 02, 2009 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She married **William E. Shetler**, son of Willard William Shetler and Myrtle Irene Garland, about 1950.<sup>76</sup> He was born on May 15, 1933 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Sep 10, 2011 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

**Gloria R. Palmer** was buried in Germany Lutheran Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Gloria R. Palmer:

Johnstown Tribune -Democrat (April 3, 2009)

Gloria R. Shetler

SHETLER - Gloria R., 74, Bolivar, died Thursday, April 2, 2009, at Memorial Medical Center.

She was born June 27, 1934, in Bolivar, a daughter of the late Virgil Rufus and Maude Genevie Hall Palmer. She is survived by her loving husband of 58 years, William E. Shetler; a son, David L. (and his wife, Cynthia) Shetler, New Florence; a daughter-in-law, Cindy Shetler, State College; four grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren. In addition to her parents, she also was preceded in death by a son, Billy Shetler, one brother and five sisters. Friends will be received from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. Sunday at the J. Paul McCracken Funeral Chapel and Crematory Inc., 536 Market St., Bolivar, where Gloria's life will be celebrated at 11 a.m. Monday, with Pastor James G. Sunseri officiating. Interment will follow in the Germany Lutheran Cemetery.

vii. ? Palmer<sup>76</sup>

222. **Jennie M.**<sup>6</sup> **Shoup** (George Rufus<sup>5</sup>, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 207, 521-523</sup> was born in Aug 1893 in Pennsylvania.<sup>91, 523</sup> She died in 1969.<sup>92</sup> She married **Clyde E. Palmer**, son of Joseph Campbell Palmer and Nancy Amy McElhose, about 1913.<sup>524</sup> He was born in 1889 in Pennsylvania.<sup>92, 523</sup> He died in 1968.<sup>92</sup>

**Jennie M. Shoup** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Clyde E. Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Clyde E. Palmer:

According to the 1920 census, Clyde and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1930 census, Clyde and his family were living in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Clyde E. Palmer and Jennie M. Shoup had the following children:

- 321. i. Eva E.<sup>7</sup> Palmer<sup>412, 523, 1011</sup> was born on Aug 03, 1913 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>523</sup> She died on Feb 10, 1935 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>523</sup> She married **Carl F. M. Sundberg**, son of Charles Fritiof Sundberg and Minnie ?, in Apr 1931 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1012</sup> He was born on Mar 05, 1911 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1012</sup> He died in Apr 1983 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1012</sup>
  - ii. Esther Ruth Palmer<sup>521-522, 524, 1013-1016</sup> was born on Feb 05, 1920 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>521, 1013-1015</sup> She died on Aug 31, 1996 in Winnemucca, Humboldt County, Nevada.<sup>76, 521, 1013</sup> She married **J. Richard Frum**, son of Jesse S. Frum and Blanche Snavely, on Sep 23, 1941 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>522</sup> He was born on Jul 01, 1920 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>522, 1014, 1017-1018</sup> He died on Nov 01, 1992 in Santa Clara County, California.<sup>1017-1018</sup>
- 322. iii. Ivy Jean Palmer<sup>76</sup> was born on Mar 29, 1923 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on May 12, 2006 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She married **Thomas William Vanetta** He was born on Apr 05, 1923.<sup>1019</sup> He died on Aug 09, 1997.<sup>1019</sup>

**Ivy Jean Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

223. **Omer George**<sup>6</sup> **Shoup** (George Rufus<sup>5</sup>, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>92, 327, 759-760</sup> was born on Apr 16, 1899 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>326-327</sup> He died on Oct 14, 1965 in New Florence R. D. 2, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>327</sup> He married **Neva P. McAdams** She was born in 1907 in Pennsylvania.<sup>92, 759</sup> She died in 1994.<sup>92</sup>

**Omer George Shoup** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Neva P. McAdams** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Omer George Shoup and Neva P. McAdams had the following children:

i. Eva Mae<sup>7</sup> Shoup<sup>76</sup> was born on Dec 13, 1924 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Aug 18, 2002 in Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She

married **John Hutchko**, son of Harry Huczko and Magdeline Gumbolick, about 1949.<sup>76</sup> He was born on Mar 06, 1921 in Indian Head, Somerset County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Mar 19, 2011 in Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

**Eva Mae Shoup** was buried in Mt. Tabor, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

ii. Ruffus Blair Shoup<sup>76, 760, 1244-1245</sup> was born on Aug 10, 1928 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>760, 1245</sup> He died in 2015. He married (1) **Margaret E.?** He married (2) **Melanie Terry Hartley** on Oct 10, 1998 in Duval County, Florida.<sup>1244</sup>

**Ruffus Blair Shoup** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Ruffus Blair Shoup: In 2002, Blair and Melanie were living in Jacksonville, Florida.

- iii. Jean Shoup<sup>76, 759</sup> was born in 1932 in Pennsylvania.<sup>759</sup> She married **Virgil Yarnal**
- iv. Omer Dean Shoup<sup>76, 759, 1246-1249</sup> was born in Mar 1944.<sup>1249</sup> He married **Betty Irene Shaffer**, daughter of Michael Bruce Shaffer and Hazel Viola McKendrick, in 1965.<sup>1246</sup> She was born on Mar 08, 1945.<sup>1250</sup>

Notes for Omer Dean Shoup: In 2002, Dean and Betty were living in Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

224. **Charles Blair**<sup>6</sup> **Shoup Sr.** (George Rufus<sup>5</sup>, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 207, 761-762</sup> was born on Feb 16, 1904 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 762</sup> He died on Jan 22, 1949 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 762</sup> He married **Evelyn Sena Cline** She was born on Apr 11, 1911 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 763-764</sup> She died on Oct 20, 1956 in New Florence R. D. 2, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>763</sup>

**Charles Blair Shoup Sr.** was buried in Mt.Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Charles Blair Shoup Sr.: Charles was from Mt. Tabor.

**Evelyn Sena Cline** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Charles Blair Shoup Sr. and Evelyn Sena Cline had the following children:

- i. ?<sup>7</sup> Shoup<sup>76,761</sup> was born on May 02, 1928 in White Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>761</sup> She died on May 02, 1928 in White Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>761</sup>
- 415. ii. Charles Blair Shoup Jr.<sup>76</sup> was born on May 09, 1929 in Colver, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. He died on May 13, 2013 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married **Bernice Viola Gray**, daughter of John H. Gray and Pearl Louise Hummel, on Jul 17, 1952.<sup>76</sup> She was born on Dec 29, 1930 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Sep 16, 2010 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Charles Blair Shoup Jr.** was buried in Brush Valley Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Charles Blair Shoup Jr.: Charles G. Shoup

The Tribune-Democrat

BRUSH VALLEY ó SHOUP ñ Charles ìJuniorî G., 84, Brush Valley, passed away Monday, May 13, 2013, at Bethany Place, Indiana. Born in 1929 to Charles B. and Evelyn (Cline) Shoup in Colver, Cambria County. Charles was married to Bernice V. (Gray) Shoup on July 17, 1952, and had 58 wonderful years together. Charles was a member of Calvary United Methodist

Church, Brush Valley. He was active in his church, having served as custodian, usher, trustee, administrative council and attended church conferences. While attending high school, he worked as a night watchman for Hesh Bon Coal Co. in Heshbon, Pa. He retired from Bethlehem Steel in Johnstown in 1985, after 33 years of service. Following his retirement, he served as Brush Valley Township Supervisor for 10 years. Charles enjoyed gardening and spending time with his family. He was a veteran of the Korean War, having served with the U.S. Army. Following his honorable discharge from active service, he served with the U.S. Army Reserves in Indiana, Pa. Charles was a Life member of VFW Post 1989 in Indiana. Survived by two sons and two daughters, Charles A. Shoup, and wife, Mary Ann, Saltillo, Miss.; Dianne K. Dougan, and husband, William, Brush Valley; Donald C. Shoup, and wife, Joyce, Blairsville; and Debra L. Shoup, Windber; grandchildren, Jodi Blasi, and husband, Christopher (Chris), Irwin; Roxanne (Roxy) Mazzeo, Brush Valley; Curtis Shoup, Blairsville; Sena Hockenberry, Pittsburgh; and Thaddeus (Kris) Hockenberry, Windber; greatgrandchildren, Carter Blasi, Irwin; and Martin Hanson, Brush Valley; brother, Orville (Buddy) Shoup, and wife, Helen, Clyde; sister-in-law, Betty Lou Shoup, Johnstown, Mundys Corner; and brother-in-law, D. Howard Gray, and wife, Elizabeth, Wellsboro; also numerous nieces. nephews, cousins and friends. Preceded in death by parents; wife, Bernice V. Shoup, on Sept. 16, 2010; granddaughter, Tina Marie Craig Duncan; and brother, Curtis (Jack) R. Shoup. Visitation will be held from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. Thursday at Bowser-Minich Funeral Home, Indiana, where funeral service will be held at 11 a.m. Friday, the Rev. Tom Spiker, hospice chaplain of Indiana County, officiating. Burial will take place at Brush Valley Cemetery. Military honors will be performed by Indiana VFW Post 1989. (www.bowserminich

416. iii. Orville Burton Shoup was born on Oct 09, 1930 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Jul 07, 2015 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Helen Jones**, daughter of Emmett Jones and Helen Kemmer, on Jun 12, 1954.<sup>76</sup> She was born on May 14, 1927 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Jun 22, 2014 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

**Orville Burton Shoup** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Orville Burton Shoup:

In 2013, Orville and Helen were living in Clyde, West Wheatfiled Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Shoup, Orville B. "Bud", 84, New Florence, went to be with the Lord July 7, 2015 at Bethany Place, Indiana. Born October 9, 1930 in Indiana the son of the late Charles and Evelyn (Cline) Shoup. Also preceded in death by wife of 60 years Helen M. (Jones) Shoup, brothers Rahl Shoup and Chales Shoup and infant sister. Survived by children Sheryl "Sherry" Rickabaugh and husband Richard, Johnstown; Helaina Gorman and husband Matthew, New Florence; and Barry Shoup, Johnstown; 8 grandchildren and several great-grandchildren. Member of Valley Grace Brethren Church, Armagh where he was an elder, honorary Trustee and usher. US Marine Corps veteran of Korean War. Bud was a very hard worker who provided for his family. Friends received 6-8 pm Friday and 9 am till time of service 11 am Saturday at Richard C. Stuart Funeral Home, 392 E. Philadelphia St., Armagh. Rev. Norris B. Mason officiating. Interment Penn View - Mt. Tabor Cemetery, Blairsville. Military rite by local veteran's organization.

iv. Rahl Curtis Shoup<sup>76</sup> was born on Dec 14, 1932.<sup>92</sup> He died on Apr 26, 1972. He married **Betty Lou Speicher** She was born on Jul 30, 1929 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Dec 13, 2018 in Jackson Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

**Rahl Curtis Shoup** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

225. **Orville P.**<sup>6</sup> **Shoup** (George Rufus<sup>5</sup>, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 92</sup> was born in 1907 in Pennsylvania.<sup>92</sup> He died in 1969.<sup>92</sup> He married **Gertrude I. Clark** She was born in 1909.<sup>92</sup> She died in 1985.<sup>92</sup>

Orville P. Shoup was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County,

Pennsylvania.

**Gertrude I. Clark** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Orville P. Shoup and Gertrude I. Clark had the following children:

417. i. George Mack<sup>7</sup> Shoup Sr.<sup>76</sup> was born on Mar 25, 1932 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. <sup>92</sup> He died on Jul 22, 2005 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76</sup> He married (1) **Betty Lou St. Clair** She was born on Jul 12, 1933 in Climax, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>92, 1252</sup> She died on Apr 27, 1988. <sup>92, 1252</sup> He married (2) **Gloria Maxine Sawyer** 

**George Mack Shoup Sr.** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for George Mack Shoup Sr.: Johnstown Tribune-Democrat (July 23, 2005)

SHOUP - George Mack Sr.

SHOUP - George Mack Sr., 73, Indiana, formerly of New Florence, died July 22, 2005, at Indiana Regional Medical Center. Born March 25, 1932, in Johnstown, son of the late Orville P. and Gertrude I. (Clarke) Shoup. Also preceded in death by first wife, Betty Lou (St. Clair) Shoup, and great-granddaughter, Marissa Smith. Survived by second wife, Gloria Maxine (Sawyer) Willburn Shoup, Indiana; children: Terry L. Sr., married to Janice McGinnis; Cindy Lou; George Mack Jr. "Mackey," married to Cathy Chesla; and Todd P., married to Cindy "Boomer" Lindsey, all of New Florence; nine grandchildren; 13 great-grandchildren; two stepsons; one stepdaughter; and brother, Zane, married to Marilyn Davis, Armagh. Member of Mount Tabor United Methodist Church, where he served as chairman of Board of Trustees; Acacia Lodge F&AM 355, Blairsville; Altoona Shrine and Coudersport Consistory 32nd Degree. Friends received from 7 to 9 p.m. Saturday and 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Richard C. Stuart Funeral Home, Armagh, where service will be held at 11 a.m. Monday, Pastor Scott Hamley. Interment, Penn View Mount Tabor Cemetery. Masonic service at 7:30 p.m. Sunday at the funeral home.

418. ii. C. Zane Shoup<sup>76</sup> was born on Oct 19, 1933 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Apr 28, 2010 in Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Marilyn Davis**, daughter of Raymond W. Davis and Naomi Coy, about 1957.<sup>76</sup> She was born about 1936.<sup>683</sup>

C. Zane Shoup was buried in Armagh Cemetery, Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for C. Zane Shoup:

In 2005, Zane and Marilyn were living in Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

SHOUP, C. Zane, 76, Armagh, died April 28, 2010, at Indiana Regional Medical Center. Born Oct. 19, 1933. in West Wheatfield Township, the son of late Orville P. and Gertrude I. (Clarke) Shoup. Also preceded in death by brother, George Mack Shoup. Survived by wife of 53 years, Marilyn (Davis) Shoup; children, Timothy Zane Shoup, Cape Coral, Fla., and Lynne Anne Perry, and husband, Louis, Armagh; and grandchildren, Kailyn and Kyla Perry and Jesse Zane Shoup. Zane was president of Armagh Cemetery Association since 1968. Retired employee and department manager for 23 years at Sears Roebuck & Co. in Johnstown. He was locally known for riding his motorcycle and watching the local traffic at the Armagh intersection. He also enjoyed spending his winters at Big Tree Resort in Arcadia, Fla. Devoted and loving husband, father and grandfather who will be greatly missed by all his family and friends. Friends received from 7 to 9 p.m. Friday and 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. Saturday at Richard C. Stuart Funeral Home, 392 E. Philadelphia St., Armagh, where service will be held 2 p.m. Sunday, the Rev. John Hodge. Interment, Armagh Cemetery. In lieu of flowers, memorial donations may be made to Armagh and East Wheatfield Volunteer Fire Company, P.O. Box 323, Armagh, Pa. 15920 or New Florence Community Library, 122 Ligonier St., New Florence, Pa. 15944.

Published in the Johnstown Tribune Democrat on 4/29/2010

226. **Mina Jane**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (George Washington<sup>5</sup>, William M.<sup>4</sup>, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>91, 105, 412</sup> was born on Sep 03, 1891 in Heshbon, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Dec 14, 1982 in Blairsville R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married **George Washington Clawson**, son of William G. Clawson and Susan E. Flowers, on Jan 14, 1915.<sup>110</sup> He was born on May 03, 1887 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Jun 23, 1967 in Blairsville R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Mina Jane Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Mina Jane Palmer:

Mina was at the Indian Haven Home when she died.

**George Washington Clawson** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for George Washington Clawson:

According to the 1920 census, George and Mina were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

George Washington Clawson and Mina Jane Palmer had the following child:

i. Harry L.<sup>7</sup> Clawson<sup>92</sup> was born on Nov 12, 1921.<sup>92</sup> He died on Nov 12, 1921.<sup>92</sup>

**Harry L. Clawson** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Harry L. Clawson:

He died as an infant.

227. **Elsie Maria**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (George Washington<sup>5</sup>, William M.<sup>4</sup>, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 91, 765</sup> was born on Apr 07, 1897 in Heshbon, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>91, 765</sup> She died on Mar 16, 1964 in Seward, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>765</sup> She married **Guy Arthur McConnell** He was born on May 11, 1902 in Patton, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>765</sup> He died on Jul 26, 1972 in Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania.<sup>765</sup>

**Elsie Maria Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Guy Arthur McConnell and Elsie Maria Palmer had the following children:

419. i. Campbell L.<sup>7</sup> McConnell<sup>765</sup> was born on Dec 21, 1923 in Heshbon, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>765</sup> He died on Jan 30, 1970.<sup>765</sup> He married **Ethel E. Huey** She was born on Apr 24, 1931.<sup>765</sup> She died on Aug 19, 1999.<sup>765</sup>

**Campbell L. McConnell** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

420. ii. Burnell Jesse McConnell<sup>76, 765, 1253</sup> was born on Jun 04, 1925 in Brackenridge, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>765</sup> He died on Mar 09, 2014 in Shady Grove, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Dorothy Irene Nelson**, daughter of Michael F. Nelson Jr. and Annie E. Penrose, in 1949 in Virginia.<sup>765</sup> She was born on Jun 16, 1929 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Jul 09, 2010 in Shady Grove, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

**Burnell Jesse McConnell** was buried in Germany Lutheran Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Burnell Jesse McConnell:

In 1987, Dorothy and Burnell were living in New Florence R. D. Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

SHADY GROVE ó McCONNELL ñ Burnell J. ìBernie,î 88, Shady Grove, went home to the Lord Sunday, March 9, 2014, at his home surrounded by his family. Born June 4, 1925, in Brackenridge, son of Guy McConnell and Elsie (Palmer) McConnell. Burnell attended Blairsville High School. He entered the Navy during World War II and served on the LCI 77 in the Pacific Theater, earning four battle stars. He retired from Ironworkers, Local 3, Pittsburgh. He was a charter and life member of Clyde Volunteer Fire Company, member of

Mount Tabor United Methodist Church, Robinson VFW Post 9310, Greensburg Moose Lodge 1151 and Greater Johnstown Masons Lodge 0538. He enjoyed working, hunting, fishing and traveling to all 50 states and the Caribbean just to see things. Survived by daughter, Dianne Campbell, and husband, Paul; daughter, Audree Lindsey, and husband, William; son, James McConnell; son, Craig McConnell, and wife, Kerry (Clark); grandchildren, Stephen Campbell, and wife, Michelle; Melissa Gorman, and husband, Eric; Pamela Grata, and husband, Jeremy; Doug Lindsey; Angela Krouse, and husband, Charles; and Chad and Kory McConnell; and 11 great-grandchildren. Preceded in death by father, Guy McConnell; mother, Elsie (Palmer) McConnell; wife of 60 years, Dorothy (Nelson) McConnell; brothers, Campbell and Mervin McConnell; and sister, Martha Patz Johnson. Visitation from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. Tuesday, March 11, 2014, at James F. Ferguson Funeral Home Inc., Blairsville, where funeral service with military rites will be held at 11 a.m. Wednesday, March 12, 2014, Pastor John Mize will officiate. In Burnellís memory, memorial contributions can be made to Mount Tabor United Methodist Church, P.O. Box 18, Brush Valley, Pa. 15720 or Track Chairs for Disabled Veterans, c/o The Independence Fund, 32379 Collection Center Drive, Chicago, Ill. 60693-0323 Interment, Germany Lutheran Cemetery. West Wheatfield Township.

- 421. iii. Mervin Leroy McConnell<sup>765, 1254</sup> was born on Feb 13, 1926 in Heshbon, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>765</sup> He died on Oct 22, 1986 in Detroit, Wayne County, Michigan.<sup>765</sup> He married **Lucille T. Rundzia** on Sep 18, 1949 in Detroit, Wayne County, Michigan. She was born on Dec 14, 1931 in Detroit, Wayne County, Michigan.<sup>765</sup>
- 422. iv. Martha Rose McConnell<sup>765</sup> was born on Nov 29, 1931 in Heshbon, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>765</sup> She died on Jul 08, 1995 in Portsmouth, Scioto County, Ohio. <sup>765</sup> She married (1) **Martin L. Patz**. <sup>765</sup> He was born on Aug 02, 1926. <sup>765</sup> He died on Oct 10, 1986. <sup>765</sup> She married (2) **Cecil M. Johnson** after 1990. <sup>765</sup>
- 228. **Blanche L.**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (George Washington<sup>5</sup>, William M.<sup>4</sup>, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>105, 207</sup> was born on Jul 23, 1903 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>92</sup> She died in May 1987.<sup>92</sup> She married **Chester Empfield** He was born on Aug 23, 1903. He died on Jan 02, 1979.

**Blanche L. Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Chester Empfield** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Chester Empfield and Blanche L. Palmer had the following child:

i. Robert D.<sup>7</sup> Empfield He married **Carol Mack** 

Notes for Robert D. Empfield:

EMPFIELD - Robert D., 65, West Wheatfield Township, Blairsville, died Feb. 9, 2005, at his home. Born July 30, 1939, in Heshbon, Pa., son of late Chester and Blanche (Palmer) Empfield. Also preceded in death by son, Dale L., in 2000; and brothers, Blaine, Wilbert, Max and Lloyd. Survived by wife of 47 years, Carol (Mack) Empfield of Blairsville; daughter, Bobi Simon of Blairsville; son, Ronald, of Blairsville; and grandchildren, Courtney Empfield, Nicholas Empfield and Adena Simon. Member of Kingdom Hall of Jehovah's Witnesses. He enjoyed hunting, fishing and fixing all sorts of things. He retired from R&P Coal Co. There will be no visitation. A memorial service will be held at 3 p.m. Saturday, Feb. 12, 2005, at Kingdom Hall of Jehovah's Witnesses, Blairsville, Gene Jones will officiate. James F. Ferguson Funeral Home, Blairsville, will be handling the arrangements.

229. **Alice Lenore**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (Erastus Albert<sup>5</sup>, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup>, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>345, 347, 350, 768</sup> was born on Dec 31, 1907 in Summit Township, Butler County, Pennsylvania.<sup>345, 347</sup> She died in Mar 1974. She married **John Winer** He was born in 1905 in Pennsylvania.<sup>768</sup>

John Winer and Alice Lenore Palmer had the following children:

- i. John B.<sup>7</sup> Winer<sup>768</sup> was born in 1936 in Pennsylvania.<sup>768</sup>
- ii. James L. Winer<sup>768</sup> was born in 1939 in Pennsylvania.<sup>768</sup>
- iii. Linda L. Winer<sup>768</sup> was born in 1949 in Pennsylvania.<sup>768</sup>
- 230. Eugene Milton<sup>6</sup> Palmer (Erastus Albert<sup>5</sup>, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup>, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans

Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>348, 769-770</sup> was born on Apr 16, 1913 in West Taylor Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>348, 769-770</sup> He died on Jul 04, 1985. He married **Frances?** 

Eugene Milton Palmer and Frances ? had the following children:

- i. Eugene<sup>7</sup> Palmer<sup>770</sup> was born in 1933.<sup>770</sup>
- ii. John Palmer<sup>770</sup> was born in 1935.<sup>770</sup>
- iii. Mary Ann Palmer<sup>770</sup> was born in 1938.
- 231. **Harold William**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (Erastus Albert<sup>5</sup>, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup>, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>343-344</sup> was born on Apr 16, 1913 in West Taylor Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>343-344</sup> He died on Jun 15, 2010 in Monaca, Beaver County, Pennsylvania.<sup>344</sup> He married **Rose Klein**

Harold William Palmer was buried in Rochester, Beaver County, Pennsylvania.

Harold William Palmer and Rose Klein had the following child:

- i. William Robert<sup>7</sup> Palmer<sup>344</sup>
- 232. **Eunice E.**<sup>6</sup> **Palmer** (Erastus Albert<sup>5</sup>, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup>, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>349, 771-772</sup> was born on Apr 17, 1917 in Fairview, Butler County, Pennsylvania.<sup>349, 771</sup> She died on Apr 24, 1980 in Southgate, Wayne County, Michigan.<sup>771</sup> She married (1) **? Lanning** She married (2) **Carl C. Plaisted** He was born in 1912 in Pennsylvania.<sup>772</sup>
  - ? Lanning and Eunice E. Palmer had the following child:
    - i. Carol<sup>7</sup> Lanning<sup>772</sup> was born in 1936 in Pennsylvania.<sup>772</sup>

Carl C. Plaisted and Eunice E. Palmer had the following child:

- i. Phillip<sup>7</sup> Plaisted<sup>772</sup> was born in 1947 in Michigan.<sup>772</sup>
- 233. **Horace John**<sup>6</sup> **Kunkle** (Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>773</sup> was born on Jun 08, 1891 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Jun 07, 1945 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Mary Edna McLaughlin**, daughter of Samuel McLaughlin and Adella Jobe, on Oct 24, 1912. She was born on Mar 31, 1891 in Delmont, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She died on Sep 04, 1970 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Horace John Kunkle** was buried in Westmoreland Memorial Park, Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

**Mary Edna McLaughlin** was buried in Westmoreland Memorial Park, Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Horace John Kunkle and Mary Edna McLaughlin had the following children:

- 423. i. Freda Mary<sup>7</sup> Kunkle<sup>4</sup> was born on May 15, 1913 in Delmont, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She died on May 06, 1992 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She married (1) **Francis Schrall** She married (2) **George Edward Mears** on Apr 23, 1932 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Mar 09, 1912 in Donohoe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on May 06, 1955 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.
  - **Freda Mary Kunkle** was buried in Westmoreland Memorial Park, Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.
- 424. ii. Jay Horace Kunkle<sup>4</sup> was born on Sep 30, 1915 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on Mar 20, 1993 in Manteca, San Joaquin County, California. He married **Hilda Mae Cooper**, daughter of James Cooper and Maude Lyons, on Sep 20, 1940 in Mount Pleasant, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Sep 18, 1917 in Bullskin Township, Fayette County, Pennsylvania.
- 425. iii. Helen Louise Kunkle<sup>4</sup> was born on Jun 01, 1920 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She married **Millard Denzil Learn**, son of Samuel Elsworth Learn and Ada O. Patterson, on Sep 13, 1938 in Cumberland, Allegany County, Maryland.<sup>1255</sup> He was born on Aug 27, 1917 in Cookport, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1256-1258</sup> He died on Jul 18, 1985 in Manteca, San Joaquin County, California.<sup>1257</sup>
- 234. **Bertha Margaret**<sup>6</sup> **Kunkle** (Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>773</sup> was born on Mar 14, 1893 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Feb 27, 1967 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married **James Madison Conrad**, son of James Conrad and Martha Dunwiddie, on Sep 06, 1913 in

Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Feb 02, 1879 in Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on May 31, 1962 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 45

Bertha Margaret Kunkle was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Bertha Margaret Kunkle:

MRS. BERTHA KUNKLE CONRAD, 73, of 204 E. Elm St., Homer City, died Monday, Feb 27, 1967, enroute to the Indiana Hospital.

Born March 14, 1893 in Homer City, she was a daughter of William and Effie (s/b Palmer) Campbell KunKle.

A lifelong resident of Homer City, she was a member of Trinity Lutheran Church in Homer City. Survivors include the following children: Mrs. Milford (Mildred) Edmiston, Latrobe; Mrs. Grover (Berdine) Seese, Leola, Pa; James T. Conrad, Homer City; Mrs. Robert (Miriam) Garner, Brookville; Mrs. Alex (Jacqueline) Buggey, Indiana; two sisters: Mrs. Clair Starr of

Rochester, N.Y.; Mrs George Kerr of Homer City; a brother, Paul Kunkle of Allison Park; 12 grandchildren and one great-grandson.

Friends will be received at the Askew Funeral Home in Homer City after 7 p.m. today where services will be conducted by Rev. James M. Robbins Thursday at 2 p.m. Interment will be in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana.

James Madison Conrad was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

James Madison Conrad and Bertha Margaret Kunkle had the following children:

426. i. Mildred Josephine<sup>7</sup> Kunkle<sup>4</sup> was born on Jun 09, 1911 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married **Melfred Glenn Edmiston** on Jul 01, 1939 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Dec 09, 1915 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Sep 26, 1994 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Mildred Josephine Kunkle:

In 1967, Mildred and Milford were living in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

427. ii. James Thoburn Conrad<sup>4</sup> was born on Jun 12, 1914 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Nov 24, 1988 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married **Margaret Paynter Craze**, daughter of William Craze and Rebecca Tregurtha, on Aug 11, 1945 in St. Ives, Cornwall, England. She was born on Aug 02, 1925 in St. Ives, Cornwall, England.

**James Thoburn Conrad** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for James Thoburn Conrad:

In 1967, James was living in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

428. iii. Beatrice Winona Conrad<sup>4</sup> was born on Apr 05, 1917 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Sep 24, 1964 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. She married **Ernest Sylvester Munshower**, son of Harry Munshower and Dorothy Dora Muir, on Oct 27, 1939 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Feb 24, 1915 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Jun 04, 1969 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

**Beatrice Winona Conrad** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iv. Almeda Berdine Conrad<sup>4</sup> was born on Nov 07, 1920 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married **Grover Leslie Seese** on Dec 17, 1949. He was born on Nov 02, 1915 in Lilly, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Almeda Berdine Conrad:

In 1967, Berdine and Grover were living in Leola, Pennsylvania.

429. v. Miriam Elaine Conrad<sup>4</sup> was born on Aug 22, 1923 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Feb 15, 1988 in Brookville, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She married **John Robert Garner** on Feb 14, 1947 in Brookville, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Feb 17, 1924 in Washington, Washington County, Pennsylvania.

Miriam Elaine Conrad was buried in Brookville Cemetery, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.

430. vi. Jacqueline Yvonne Conrad<sup>4</sup> was born on Oct 31, 1929 in Homer City, Indiana County,

Pennsylvania. She died on Jan 31, 1984 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married (1) **Alex Buggey** after 1953. She married (2) **Robert Nulph** on Feb 28, 1948 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Aug 23, 1927 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Aug 02, 1984 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

235. **Louise Marie**<sup>6</sup> **Kunkle** (Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>773</sup> was born on Dec 25, 1898 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Jan 22, 1986 in Rochester, Monroe County, New York. She married **Clair Starr**, son of Seth Starr and Mary Condron, on Sep 07, 1921 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Nov 16, 1893 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Jan 29, 1965 in Rochester, Monroe County, New York.

Louise Marie Kunkle was buried in White Haven Memorial Park, Monroe County, New York.

Notes for Louise Marie Kunkle:

Starr, Louise Marie Wednesday, January 22, 1986, Survived by her sons and daughter-in-law, Ronald C., Donald J., and Marjorie Starr; 6 grandchildren; 5 great-grandchildren; several nieces and nephews. Friends may call Friday, 2-4 7-9 at the Vay-Schieich & Meeson Funeral services and interment in White Haven Memorial Park to be held at the convenience of the family. In lieu of flowers, friends wishing may make contributions to the Building Fund of the Church of the Master Baptist, 3495 Lake Ave. 14612.

Clair Starr was buried in White Haven Memorial Park, Monroe County, New York.

Notes for Clair Starr:

CLAIR M. STARR, 71, of Rochester, N.Y., formerly of Homer City, passed away Friday, January 29, 1965, at Rochester. A veteran of World War, 1, Mr. Starr is survived by his widow, Louise Kunkle Starr; two sons; Ronald and Donald, both of Rochester; one sister, Mrs. Laura Walker, Indianapolis, Ind: one brother, Dwight Starr, Homer City, and six grandchildren.

Funeral services were conducted at 11 a.m. Monday, Feb. 1, with interment following in Whitehaven, Rochester NY.

Clair Starr and Louise Marie Kunkle had the following children:

- 431. i. Ronald Clair<sup>7</sup> Starr<sup>4</sup> was born on Apr 20, 1924 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married **Betty Jean Boise**, daughter of John Boise and Viola Watson, on Feb 22, 1947 in New York City, Queens County, New York. She was born on Sep 20, 1923 in Williamson, Wayne County, New York. She died on Dec 12, 1974 in Rochester, Monroe County, New York
- 432. ii. Donald Jack Starr<sup>4</sup> was born on Apr 20, 1924 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Feb 12, 1995 in Rochester, Monroe County, New York. He married **Marjorie Jean Walters**, daughter of Lewis Walters and Gertrude Hookstra, on Jun 14, 1947 in Rochester, Monroe County, New York. She was born on Jun 21, 1927 in Macedon, Wayne County, New York.

Donald Jack Starr was buried in White Haven Memorial Park, Monroe County, New York.

236. **Samuel Leroy**<sup>6</sup> **Kunkle** (Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>773</sup> was born on Apr 06, 1904 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Sep 16, 1963 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married **Margaret Elizabeth Zeman**, daughter of John Zeman and Elizabeth Jevickey, on Jul 21, 1928 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Jun 24, 1910 in Portage, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Samuel Leroy Kunkle was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Samuel Leroy Kunkle:

S. LeRoy (Pete) Kunkle, 59 of 206 Church Street, Homer City, passed away suddenly at his home Monday morning, September 16, 1963.

He was born April 6, 1904 in Homer City, a son of William J. and Effie Palmer Kunkle. A lifelong resident of Homer City, Mr. Kunkle attended Indiana State College and had served with the Post Office in Homer City for 27 years. He was an active member of the Trinity Lutheran Church of Homer City and was also a life member of the Homer City Fire Department.

Mr. Kunkle is survived by his wife, the former Margaret Zeman; two daughters; Mrws. Robert (Faye) Lightner, Ebensburg and Mrs. James (Glenda) McNelis of Indiana; one brother, Paul Kunkle of Allison Park; four sisters; Mrs Bertha Conrad, Homer City; Mrs Clari (Louise) Starr of Rochester NY; Mrs Alfred (Winona) Gibson of Newport Richey, Fla., and Mrs. George (Almeda) Kerr of Homer City and eight

grandchildren.

Friends are being received at the George Askew Funeral Home in Homer City after 7 p.m. today (Tuesday) where services will be conducted on Thursday at 2 p.m. Rev. Mr. James Cook will officate and interment will follow in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana.

Samuel Leroy Kunkle and Margaret Elizabeth Zeman had the following children:

- 433. i. Fae Winona<sup>7</sup> Kunkle<sup>4</sup> was born on Jan 25, 1931 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married (1) **Robert Lightner** before 1956. She married (2) **? Nibert** before 1952. She married (3) **Frederick Allen Edmond** on Sep 18, 1981 in Bay City, Bay County, Michigan. He was born on Aug 23, 1931 in Nanty Glo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.
- 434. ii. Glenda Joann Kunkle<sup>4</sup> was born on May 22, 1936. She married **James Reuben McNelis** on Jan 19, 1957 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Aug 18, 1932 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.
  - iii. Margaret Louise Kunkle<sup>4</sup> was born on Jan 27, 1934. She died on Jan 29, 1934.
  - iv. Samuel Leroy Kunkle<sup>4</sup> was born on Jul 24, 1943 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Jul 24, 1943 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 45

**Samuel Leroy Kunkle** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

237. **Almeda Pearl**<sup>6</sup> **Kunkle** (Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>773</sup> was born on Apr 07, 1906 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Mar 23, 1974 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married **George Kerr**, son of Harry E. Kerr and Edith Lockard, on Jul 20, 1927 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He was born on May 26, 1907 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on May 22, 1978 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on May 22, 1978 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Almeda Pearl Kunkle was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

George Kerr was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

George Kerr and Almeda Pearl Kunkle had the following children:

- i. Edgar William<sup>7</sup> Kerr⁴ was born on Jan 30, 1933 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married Nancy Deanna Lisles, daughter of Robert Lisles and Frankie Creel, on May 19, 1956 in Ontario, San Bernardino County, California. She was born on Sep 24, 1937 in Topeka, Shawnee County, Kansas.
- 436. ii. George Harry Kerr<sup>4</sup> was born on Aug 17, 1940 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married **Mary Ellen Childress** She was born on May 01, 1942 in Tookland, Buchannan County, Virginia.
- 238. **George Edward Paul**<sup>6</sup> **Kunkle** (Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>773</sup> was born on May 22, 1910 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Aug 22, 1976 in Allison Park, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. He married **Edith Evelyn Lisbon**, daughter of John Lisbon and Jessie McSwaney, on Mar 31, 1931 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Feb 25, 1909 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

**George Edward Paul Kunkle** was buried in Allegheny County Memorial Park, Allison Park, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

George Edward Paul Kunkle and Edith Evelyn Lisbon had the following child:

437. i. Donna Jean<sup>7</sup> Kunkle<sup>4</sup> was born on Jul 02, 1932. She married **William Robert Yingling**, son of Lawrence Yingling and Catherine Nelson, on Feb 07, 1953 in Gibsonia, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Aug 22, 1933 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

#### **Generation 7**

239. **Clyde W.**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer** (John Alexander<sup>6</sup>, Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) <sup>357,774</sup> was born in Sep 1892 in Pennsylvania.<sup>357</sup> He married **Minnie M. Weaver** She was born about 1893 in Pennsylvania.<sup>775</sup>

Notes for Clyde W. Palmer:

According to the 1920 Census, Clyde and his family were living with his father in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Clyde W. Palmer and Minnie M. Weaver had the following children:

438. i. Roy W.<sup>8</sup> Palmer<sup>76</sup> was born on Nov 26, 1926 in Lloydsville, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Aug 03, 2006 in Grapeville, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Mary L. Wilt** 

**Roy W. Palmer** was buried in Unity Cemetery, Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Edith C. Palmer<sup>775</sup> was born about 1929 in Pennsylvania.<sup>775</sup> She married **? Piantine**
- iii. Gladys Palmer<sup>76</sup> She married **? Fennell**
- iv. Paul K. Palmer<sup>76</sup> He died before 2006.
- v. Edward Palmer<sup>76</sup> He died before 2006.
- vi. Hazel Palmer<sup>76</sup> She died before 2006. She married ? Dovie
- vii. Helen Palmer<sup>76</sup> She died before 2006. She married ? Troiani
- 240. **Lucy Bell**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer** (John Alexander<sup>6</sup>, Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) <sup>357-358, 776</sup> was born in Feb 1897 in Pennsylvania.<sup>357</sup> She married (1) **Howard H. Clawson** He was born on Mar 05, 1895 in Conemaugh Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>450, 777-780</sup> He died on Nov 28, 1946 in Akron, Summit County, Ohio.<sup>779, 781</sup> She married (2) **Ivan Doyle Swauger** He was born on Apr 13, 1894 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>782-783</sup> He died on Oct 21, 1957 in Youngstown, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>783</sup> She married (3) **James O. Curtis** on Mar 29, 1923 in Somerset County, Pennsylvania.<sup>358</sup> He was born in 1894.<sup>358</sup>

Notes for Lucy Bell Palmer:

She was probaly not married to Howard but had a daughter to him.

Howard H. Clawson was buried in East Akron Cemetery, Akron, Summit County, Ohio.

Notes for Howard H. Clawson:

According to the 1920 Census, Howard and Leora were living with her parents in Braddock, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1930 Census, Howard and his family were living with her parents in Akron, Summit County, Ohio.

Howard H. Clawson and Lucy Bell Palmer had the following child:

i. Dorothy Mae<sup>8</sup> Clawson<sup>776</sup> was born in 1916 in Pennsylvania.<sup>776</sup>

Notes for Ivan Doyle Swauger:

According to the 1920 Census, Ivan and his familiy were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Ivan Doyle Swauger and Lucy Bell Palmer had the following children:

- i. Ivan J.8 Swauger<sup>776</sup> was born in 1918 in Pennsylvania.<sup>776</sup>
- ii. Lenora C. Swauger<sup>776</sup> was born in 1920 in Pennsylvania.<sup>776</sup> She died in 2000 in Ohio.<sup>1259</sup>

James O. Curtis and Lucy Bell Palmer had no children.

241. **Minerva Elizabeth**<sup>7</sup> **Milliron** (Amanda Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>22, 76, 360</sup> was born on Jul 23, 1884 in Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> She died on Jun 05, 1972 in Ontario, San Bernardino County, California.<sup>22</sup> She married **James Burtner Lucksinger** on Feb 18, 1903 in Cokeville, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Feb 23, 1879 in Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He died on Aug 02, 1936 in Pueblo County, Colorado.<sup>76</sup>

Notes for Minerva Elizabeth Milliron:

From the Indiana County Gazette, February 25, 1903:

Mr. James B. Lucksinger and Miss Minerva Milliron, both of WestmorelandCounty, were married at the residence of the bride's parents in Cokevilleon Wednesday evening, February 18. The ceremony was performed by Rev. S.B. Laverty, pastor of the Cokeville Methodist church.

SSDI Minerva Lucksinger 23 Jul 1884 Jun 1972 #544-28-9279 Res. Ontario, San Bernadimo, Ca. Issued Oregon bef 1951

CALIFORNIA DEATHS 1940 - 1997

Minerva M. Lucksinger, 7/23/1884 PA 6/5/1972 San Bernadino

Oral history of Elizabeth Jane Chapman - recalls that her family (Thomas, Mildred and sister Ruth) went to live with Aunt Minerva during the depression. They drove to Colorado in a Model T Ford and stayed there almost 2 years from about 1931 - living in a one-room cabin for hired help. The Lucksingers had a large ranch, and everybody was put to work. The children were terrorized by a turkey that reigned the barnyard. She also recalls that Helen was a school teacher.

Notes for James Burtner Lucksinger:

According to the 1900 Census, John was stationed at Luzon Island, Phillippines. He was in the Company L. 47th Infantry.

According to the 1920 Census, John and his family were living in Pueblo, Pueblo County, Colorado.

According to the 1930 Census, John and his family were living in Pueblo, Pueblo County, Colorado.

Indiana Weekly Messenger (August 6, 1936)

James B. Luchsinger, 56, a former resident of Blairsville, died at his home in Pueblo, Col., August 2. Surviving are his widow, Mrs. Minerva (Milliron) Luchsinger, formerly of Cokeville; a daughter, Helen and son Paul, both home; four sisters, Mrs. Charles R. Stocker of Pittsburgh, Miss Clara Luchsinger of Philadelphia, Mrs. Albert Trimble and Mrs. Ward Murray of Blairsville; and four brothers, J. Knox and Rudolph C. of Blairsville, Henry G. of Butler, and John J. of New Kensington.

James Burtner Lucksinger and Minerva Elizabeth Milliron had the following children:

i. Helen<sup>8</sup> Lucksinger<sup>76</sup> was born on Mar 30, 1902 in Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> She died in Oct 1985 in Josephine County, Oregon.<sup>22</sup> She married **? McCumber** He was born about 1903.<sup>22</sup>

Notes for Helen Lucksinger:

SSDI:

Name: Helen McCumber SSN: 524-20-2142

Last Residence: 97523 Cave Junction, Josephine, Oregon, United Statesof America

Born: 30 Mar 1902 Died: Oct 1985

State (Year) SSN issued: Colorado (Before 1951)

ii. Paul Wendel Lucksinger<sup>22, 76</sup> was born on May 29, 1919 in Colorado.<sup>22</sup> He died on Jul 05, 2002 in Placer County, California.<sup>22</sup>

Paul Wendel Lucksinger was buried in San Joaquin Valley National Cemetery, California.

Notes for Paul Wendel Lucksinger:

SSDI:

Name: Paul W. Lucksinger

SSN: 524-10-4327

Last Residence: 95746 Granite Bay, Placer, California, United Statesof America

Born: 29 May 1919 Died: 5 Jul 2002

State (Year) SSN issued: Colorado (Before 1951)

242. **William James**<sup>7</sup> **Milliron** (Amanda Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>22, 76, 360</sup> was born on Sep 06, 1886 in Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He died on Aug 08, 1951 in Apollo, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He married (1) **Edna Clara McElwee**, daughter of ? McElwee, on Jun 18, 1923.<sup>22</sup> She was born on Nov 12, 1903 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> She died on Apr 11, 1994 in Levittsburg, Ohio.<sup>22</sup> He married (2) **Gussie Underwood** on Sep 03, 1908 in Pennsylvania.<sup>22, 784</sup> She was born about 1888 in

Pennsylvania.22

William James Milliron was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for William James Milliron:

PA National Guard Veteran's Card File:

J. William Milliron, pvt., Co. D., 5th Infantry, P.N.G.

Enlisted June 19, 1906, age 19y9m. 5'10", fair, brown eyes, amber hair.laborer

Discharged June 28, 1908. Reason not given.

According to the 1910 Census, William and Gussie were living in Seward, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1930 Census, William and his family were living in Washington Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. His mother and his brother, Paul, were living with him.

MARRIAGE LICENSE DATABASE, Westmoreland Co. Register of Wills William J. Milliron & Gussie S. Underwood, #026023-33 9-3-08

Edna Clara McElwee was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Edna Clara McElwee:

Edna lived in Levittsburg, Ohio with daughter, Alyce.

Edna C. Milliron Volume: 29807 Certificate: 033716 12 Nov 1903 - 11 Apr 1994 SS#: 275-32-7040 Father: McElwee Mother: Hodson Age: 90 Widowed

Born: PA Res: OH Died: Nursing Home

SSDI:

Name: Edna C. Milliron SSN: 275-32-7040

Last Residence: 44483 Warren, Trumbull, Ohio, United States of America

Born: 12 Nov 1903 Died: Apr 1994

State (Year) SSN issued: Ohio (1952-1953)

William James Milliron and Edna Clara McElwee had the following children:

- i. Jean E.<sup>8</sup> Milliron<sup>785</sup> was born about 1924 in Pennsylvania.<sup>785</sup>
- ii. William L. Milliron<sup>785</sup> was born about 1928 in Pennsylvania.<sup>785</sup>
- iii. Freida Milliron<sup>785</sup> was born about 1930 in Pennsylvania.<sup>785</sup>

Notes for Gussie Underwood:

1920 CENSUS PA Cambria C Johnstown B ED 189 Sheet 5A Family 103 Gussie Milliron, 31; Leona, 6

William James Milliron and Gussie Underwood had the following child:

439. iv. Leona Grace<sup>8</sup> Milliron<sup>22</sup> was born on May 31, 1913 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Sep 20, 2004 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She married **Hugh W. Haines** about 1933.<sup>785</sup> He was born on Mar 16, 1913 in Ohio. He died on Nov 26, 2001 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

**Leona Grace Milliron** was buried in Grandview Mausoleum, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Leona Grace Milliron:

HAINES - Leona Grace, 91, of the Presbyterian Home, formerly of Johnstown, went to be with the Lord Sept. 20, 2004. Born May 30, 1913, in Johnstown, daughter of William and Gussie S. (Underwood) Milliron. Preceded in death by parents; husband of 68 years, Hugh W.; stepmother, Edna Milliron; three half-brothers; and two half-sisters. Survived by daughter,

Audrey Jane, married to William H. Houck, Johnstown; granddaughters, JoHanna Lee, married to Steve Hergenrider, and Amy Lu, married to Jason Jeschonek; great-granddaughter, Ashley Paige Jeschonek;and three half-sisters. Member of First Presbyterian Church. She enjoyed gardening and crocheting. Friends received from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m.Wednesday at John Henderson Co. Funeral Home, 215 Central Ave., where funeral service will be held at 11 a.m. Thursday, the Rev. Bruce E. Cadenhead. Entombment, Grandview Mausoleum. Contributions may be made to Windber Hospice, 600 Somerset Ave., Windber, Pa. 15963.

243. **Robert Ralph**<sup>7</sup> **Milliron** (Amanda Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>22, 360</sup> was born on Sep 11, 1888 in Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He died on Dec 19, 1915 in Apollo, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He married **Edith M. Craig** on Sep 03, 1912. She was born in 1894 in Vandergrift, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She died after 1930.

Notes for Robert Ralph Milliron:

PA National Guard Veteran's Card File:

Robert Milliron, pvt., Co. D., 5th Infantry, P.N.G.

Resident of Cokeville. Enlisted June 15, 1906, age 18. 5'8", fair, grey eyes, light hair. millworker Discharged May 3, 1907. Left city.

Indiana Evening Gazette, December 20, 1935:

20 Years Ago Today...Robert Milliron of Vandergrift, a brother-in-law of Ray Craig; George Horne of Vandergrift, an uncle of Mrs. John McGregor; and Clifford McConnell of Vandergrift, a nephew of John McConnell, were killed when the bus in which they were riding was struck by a train nearApollo.

Notes for Edith M. Craig:

1920 CENSUS PA Westmoreland C Vandergrift B ED 231 Sheet 10B Family 217 Edith M. Milliron, 26, sister of Alex W. Craig and daughter of Alice M. Robert R., 6, nephew of Alex Craig

According to the 1920 Census, Edith and her family were living in Vandergrift, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Robert Ralph Milliron and Edith M. Craig had the following children:

- Lloyd<sup>8</sup> Milliron<sup>22</sup> was born between 1912–1915.<sup>22</sup> He married Elizabeth Alcorn She was born about 1915.<sup>22</sup>
- 440. ii. Robert R. Milliron<sup>22</sup> was born on Dec 06, 1913.<sup>22</sup> He died in May 1978 in Marion County, Indiana.<sup>22</sup> He married **Evelyn Mae Kinzey** in 1937 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> She was born on May 24, 1919 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> She died on Dec 13, 2001 in Beech Grove, Marion County, Indiana.<sup>22, 788</sup>

Notes for Robert R. Milliron:

SSDI:

Name: Robert Milliron SSN: 176-05-4183 Born: 6 Dec 1913

Last Benefit: 46107 Beech Grove, Marion, Indiana, United States of America

Died: May 1978

State (Year) SSN issued: Pennsylvania (Before 1951)

244. **George Roy**<sup>7</sup> **Milliron** (Amanda Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>22, 360, 785</sup> was born on Jan 22, 1891 in Cokeville, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He died on Jan 10, 1952 in Aspinwall Veterans Hospital, Aspinwall, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He married **Grace Elizabeth Hilty**, daughter of James O. Hilty and Mary E. Fulton, on Feb 26, 1921 in Wellsburg, Brooke County, West Virginia.<sup>22</sup> She was born on Oct 13, 1902 in Hyde Park, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Apr 22, 1949 in Paulton, Washington Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

George Roy Milliron was buried in Riverview Cemetery, Apollo, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for George Roy Milliron: George worked for Apollo Gas Company.

Both George Roy and Grace died when children were young. Some were cared for in a children's home.

In 1920, George was living with the Charles Palmer family in Conemaugh Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania

According to the 1900 Census, George and Grace were living in Washington Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

PA National Guard Veterans' Card File:

George R. Millison, pvt., Co. B, 18th Infantry P.N.G.

Enlisted July 25, 1917 at Pittsburgh. 25y6m. 5'5", medium, brown eyes,brown hair. foreman M.I. WWS July 25, 1917.

World War I: Pvt. 1st Class George Roy Milliron. First assign. 111thInf. Enlisted at 25 years of age. Single. Occupation asst track foreman. Brown eyes, brown har, medium complexion. 5 feet 5 1/2 inches tall. Enlisted July 25, 1917 at Pittsburgh, PA. May 13, 1919 recieved a Victory button. Served with AEF in France May 17, 1918 to April 27, 1918. Fifth German offensive July 27, 1918. Fismes, Aug 8, 1918. Argone Forest Sept 26, 1918. Gunshot wound to the right thigh, Sept 27,1918. Character: Excellent. Entitled to \$60.00 bonus and travel pay to Pittsburgh, PA. First assignment, Co.B, 18th PA Infantry to 111th Infantry Oct 123, 1917 to Camp Sherman Ohio for discharge 3rd Company 1st Training Battalion 158 Dep. Brigade.

Grace Elizabeth Hilty was buried in Riverview Cemetery, Apollo, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Grace Elizabeth Hilty:

In 1920, Grace was a servant with Harry J. Steele family in Vandergrift, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Pat Causey has visitor's book from her mother's funeral.

Lingering Illness Fatal To Paulton Resident, 46

Mrs. Grace Elizabeth Milliron aged 46, died yesterday morning at 6:30 ather residence in Paulton after a lingering illness. She was born October 13, 1902 in Hyde Park, a daughter of James O. and Mary E. Fulton Hilty. Survivors include her husband George Roy Milliron; four daughters, Nina, Margaret Ellen, Ella May, and Patricia Jean, and two sons, George Thomas and Paul Lee, all at home. Also surviving are one sister, Mrs Lillian Marqus, Kelly Station; four brothers, Harry A. Hilty, Glassport; Ralph T. Hilty, Kelly Station; Andrew C. and Arthur J. Hilty both of Apollo, R. D. 1. Friends will be received at the home in Paulton until 10 o'clock Monday morning. The body will then be movedto the King Brothers funeral home, Apollo, where friends may pay respects after 11 o'clock. Services will be held Monday afternoon at 2 o'clock with the Rev. G.G. Gallagher, pastor of Apollo First Methodist church, in charge. Burial will be in the Apollo cemetery.

George Roy Milliron and Grace Elizabeth Hilty had the following children:

- i. Nina<sup>8</sup> Milliron<sup>76</sup>
- ii. Margaret Ellen Milliron<sup>76</sup>
- iii. Ella May Milliron<sup>76</sup>
- iv. Patricia Jean Milliron<sup>76</sup>
- v. George Thomas Milliron<sup>76</sup>
- vi. Paul Lee Milliron<sup>76</sup>
- 245. **Thomas Clair**<sup>7</sup> **Milliron** (Amanda Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>22, 360</sup> was born on Oct 15, 1898 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He died on Mar 23, 1976 in Santa Ana, Orange County, California.<sup>22</sup> He married **Mildred Grace Colwell** on Apr 11, 1925 in Beech Bottom, Brooke County, West Virginia. She was born on Dec 01, 1906 in Freeport, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania. She died on Dec 05, 2000 in Santa Ana,

Orange County, California.

Thomas Clair Milliron was buried in Pennsylvania.

Notes for Thomas Clair Milliron:

Not sure if Tom was born in Blairsville or Cokeville. His birth certificate says Blairsville, but he may have obtained that later in life when he needed identification.

When his father insisted he quit school at about age 12 to work in themines, Tom was helped by an "Uncle Jimmy Dick," who got him a start in railroad engineering. That uncle may have been James A. Dick of Morrellville, Cambria County.

Thomas Clair was a train engineer in the Vandergrift mill, and my grandmother lived in Vandergrift, where they met. I'm not sure where he lived at the time. He was one of the few people of his age who owned a car, so he was pretty mobile, he could have lived anywhere within a 25-mile or so radius. He left home and lived with Jimmy Dick's family from about 1910 until he married in 1925. As you might recall, his "Uncle Jimmy Dick" saved him from the mines and helped him get established as a train man. (From T. Chapman)

Draft registration, 1918, registered at PO Box in Apollo. Oral history relates that he was called for active duty, and while at the train station in Pittsburgh waiting to be transferred to boot camp, the word came that the war was over. There were large number of recruits there,and none of them had any transportation. So an officer in charge commandeered a truck and drove all over Western PA dropping off the boys at their homes.

Tom and Mildred eloped in West Virginia. They started out in Vandergrift, and then Apollo, before settling in rural "Orchard Hills." During that time they also tried to relocate to Colorado during the Depression. There they briefly lived with Tom's sister Minerva and her husband on a ranch, but returned after a short while to Apollo. Later they settled in "Orchard Hills" just northeast of Apollo, where they lived about 35 years until 1970. Then they retired in St. Petersburg, Florida, and lived in a mobile home park. They moved to Orange, California in 1974, living near the family of daughter Elizabeth.

According to the 1930 Census, Thomas and his family were living in Vandergrift, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Mildred Grace Colwell: SSDI FOR Mildred Milliron:

Mildred Milliron #198-28-5260 1 Dec 1906 - 5 Dec 2000 Res: Santa Ana, Orange Co., Ca. Issued PA bet 1952 - 1954

Mildred resided with daughter, Elizabeth Jane, before her death.

Thomas Clair Milliron and Mildred Grace Colwell had the following children:

- i. Ruth<sup>8</sup> Milliron<sup>1260</sup> was born about 1926 in Pennsylvania. 1260
- ii. Elizabeth Jane Milliron<sup>22, 1260</sup> was born about 1929 in Pennsylvania. 1260
- 246. **Rhoda Viola<sup>7</sup> Palmer** (Charles Wilbur<sup>6</sup>, Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>22, 360</sup> was born on Nov 18, 1894 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> She died on Jun 15, 1930.<sup>22</sup> She married **Charles A. Earhart**, son of James N. Earhart and Nancy C. Lyons, on Jun 26, 1912.<sup>22</sup> He was born on Oct 01, 1886 in Conemaugh Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>789-790</sup> He died on Aug 06, 1955 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>789</sup>

**Rhoda Viola Palmer** was buried in Edgewood Cemetery, Conemaugh Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Charles A. Earhart** was buried in Edgewood Cemetery, Conemaugh Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Charles A. Earhart:

Charles was a first cousin of Amelia Earhart. Both his children were in the Air Force.

According to the 1930 Census, Charles and his family were living in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Charles A. Earhart and Rhoda Viola Palmer had the following children:

- i. Wilbur Ernest<sup>8</sup> Earhart<sup>22, 524</sup> was born about 1913 in Pennsylvania. <sup>524</sup>
- ii. Catherine Earhart<sup>22, 524</sup> was born about 1919 in Pennsylvania.<sup>524</sup> She married **? Sargent** He was born after 1912.<sup>76</sup>
- 247. **Flora May**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer** (Charles Wilbur<sup>6</sup>, Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) <sup>22, 360</sup> was born on Feb 10, 1899 in Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> She married **James E. Bowman**, son of Margaret J. ?, on Jun 25, 1919.<sup>22</sup> He was born about 1899 in Pennsylvania.<sup>792</sup>

Notes for James E. Bowman:

According to the 1930 Census, James and his family were living in Conemaugh Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. His mother was also living with him.

James E. Bowman and Flora May Palmer had the following children:

- i. Margaret E.<sup>8</sup> Bowman<sup>792</sup> was born about 1921 in Pennsylvania.<sup>792</sup>
- ii. Clara M. Bowman<sup>792</sup> was born about 1922 in Pennsylvania.<sup>792</sup>
- iii. George E. Bowman<sup>792</sup> was born about 1923 in Pennsylvania.<sup>792</sup>
- 248. **Laura Minerva Bertha**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer** (Charles Wilbur<sup>6</sup>, Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>22,793</sup> was born on Apr 10, 1903 in Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> She died on Jan 16, 1973 in Florida.<sup>22</sup> She married **Willis Shirley** on Jun 16, 1920.<sup>22</sup> He was born about 1903 in Pennsylvania.<sup>794</sup>

Laura Minerva Bertha Palmer was buried in Florida.

Notes for Willis Shirley:

According to the 1930 Census, Willis and his family were living in Brownstown, Kiskiminetas Township, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania. He was living next door to Clifford Palmer.

Willis Shirley and Laura Minerva Bertha Palmer had the following children:

- i. Charles<sup>8</sup> Shirley<sup>794</sup> was born about 1922 in Pennsylvania.<sup>794</sup>
- ii. James Shirley<sup>794</sup> was born about 1924 in Pennsylvania.<sup>794</sup>
- iii. George Shirley<sup>794</sup> was born about 1927 in Pennsylvania.<sup>794</sup>
- 249. **William D.**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer** (David<sup>6</sup>, Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>357, 796-799</sup> was born on Dec 23, 1888 in Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He died on Feb 08, 1949.<sup>22</sup> He married **Ella Maude Rager**, daughter of John Tyson Rager and Sarah L. Dias, on Aug 28, 1913 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22, 798</sup> She was born on Feb 14, 1890 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>796-797, 800</sup> She died on Nov 16, 1945 in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>796</sup>

William D. Palmer was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for William D. Palmer:

According to the 1920 Census, William and his family were living in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1930 Census, William and his family were living in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Ella Maude Rager was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

William D. Palmer and Ella Maude Rager had the following children:

- i. Regina Jane<sup>8</sup> Palmer<sup>797, 799, 1261</sup> was born on Sep 10, 1919 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>799</sup> She died on Mar 08, 2000.<sup>799</sup> She married **? Brezinski**
- ii. William Palmer<sup>797, 1262</sup> was born about 1921 in Pennsylvania. 1262
- iii. Lloyd Palmer<sup>797</sup>
- 250. Charles Ebby<sup>7</sup> Palmer (David<sup>6</sup>, Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 357,</sup>

<sup>366, 801-804</sup> was born on Jul 18, 1895 in Bairdstown, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on Jan 15, 1972 in Blairsville R. D. 2, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married **Anna Frances Kettering** on Oct 28, 1922 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She was born about 1903 in Pennsylvania. He died between 1977–2003.

Charles Ebby Palmer was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Charles Ebby Palmer:

According to the 1930 Census, Charles and his family were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Charles Ebby Palmer and Anna Frances Kettering had the following children:

- i. Raymond C.8 Palmer<sup>366</sup> He died before 2010.<sup>76</sup>
- 441. ii. Clara Helen Palmer<sup>76, 364, 1263-1267</sup> was born on Feb 14, 1923 in Pennsylvania. <sup>364, 1267</sup> She died in Sep 1985 in West Mifflin, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1267</sup> She married **Joseph John Griner**, son of Frank Griner, in 1942. <sup>1266</sup> He was born on Aug 12, 1912 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1268-1269</sup> He died in Jan 1975 in West Mifflin, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1269</sup>

Notes for Clara Helen Palmer:

In 1972, Clara and Joseph were living in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

442. iii. Charles Walter Palmer<sup>76</sup> was born on May 16, 1924 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Mar 02, 2004 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Grace Kunkle** She died in 1991.<sup>76</sup>

**Charles Walter Palmer** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Charles Walter Palmer: Charles F. 'Tiny' Palmer Black Lick

Army veteran of World War II worked for LaMantia Produce, Torrance SH

Charles F. "Tiny" Palmer, 79, Black Lick, died Tuesday, March 2, 2004, at Wagner's Personal Care Home, Black Lick.

He was born May 16, 1924, in Blairsville, son of the late Charles E. and Anna (Kettering) Palmer. He served in the U.S. Army during World War II. He worked for LaMantia Produce of Blairsville for 17 years.

He was a retired employee of Torrance State Hospital.

He is survived by daughter Linda G. McCreery and husband Charles of Brenizer; grandchildren Charles McCreery, New Derry and Michelle McCreery, Blairsville; greatgrandchildren Rebecca, Tara, Charles and Shayla;

Also surviving are brothers Walter, Derry, Frank, Josephine, Herbert, Philadelphia and Raymond, Coal Run; sisters Grace Market, Homer City, Loretta Ankney, Derry, Violet Laney, Indiana and Marjorie Pividori, Josephine; and many nieces and nephews.

He was preceded in death by his wife Grace (Kunkle) Palmer in 1991; sisters Clara Griner, Rose Ann Markel, Betty Markel and Shirley; brothers William, Paul and Lawrance.

VFW Post 5821 and the American Legion will hold military services this morning in the Ferguson Funeral Home, Blairsville.

Funeral services will be held at 11 a.m. today in the funeral home, with Rev. Gerald Mershimer officiating.

Interment will follow in Blairsville Cemetery.

443. iv. Francis Paul Palmer<sup>76, 366</sup> was born on Aug 24, 1925 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on May 16, 2003 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Virginia Shirley** 

**Francis Paul Palmer** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Francis Paul Palmer: Francis Paul Palmer Black Lick

Francis Paul Palmer, 77, of Black Lick, died Friday, May 16, 2003, at Oakland V.A. Hospital in Pittsburgh.

He was born Aug. 24, 1925, in Blairsville, the son of Charles E. and Anna E. Palmer. A U.S. Army veteran of World War II, Mr. Palmer was a member of the Disabled American Veterans.

He is survived by his wife of 43 years, the former Virginia Shirley, of Black Lick; two sons: Paul E. and William David, both of Black Lick; a daughter, Judy A. of Black Lick;

Also surviving are his grandchildren Donald Ashbaugh Jr., Robert James Ashbaugh, Brian Scott Ashbaugh, William D. Palmer Jr. and Matthew Palmer; two great-grandchildren;

Also brothers and sisters Charles Walter, Lawrence, Franklin, Herbert, Raymond, Grace Market, Loretta Ankney, Violet Laney and Marjorie Pividori.

He was preceded in death by his parents; four sisters: Clara Griner, Rose Ann Market, Betty Markel and Shirley; and a brother, William.

Funeral services were held Monday at Ferguson Funeral Home, Blairsville with the Rev. Gerald Mershimer officiating.

Interment was in Blairsville Cemetery.

444. v. Walter C. Palmer<sup>76, 366</sup> was born on Sep 28, 1926 in Cokeville, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Aug 22, 2008 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Evelyn Markel** about 1952.<sup>76</sup>

Notes for Walter C. Palmer:

In 2006, Walter and Evelyn were living in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

PALMER, WALTER C. "SAM", 81, LATROBE, FORMERLY OF DERRY & BLAIRSVILLE died Friday, August 22, 2008 at his home after a brief battle with lung cancer. He was born September 28, 1926 in Cokeville, PA, the son of Charles Palmer and Anna (Kettering) Palmer. He was a US Army Veteran of WW II, 148th 4th Engineer Maintenance Co. Sam used to play baseball for the Cokeville Cardinal Baseball Team and he also enjoyed pitching horseshoes. He retired from Blairsville Machine Products in 1992. He is survived by his wife of 56 years, Evelyn (Markel) Palmer, son, Sam F. Palmer of Aultman, PA, son, Jeff M. Palmer & wife Kolleen of Indiana, PA, daughter, Susan J. Palmer at home, daughter, Deborah Naugle & hus. Clyde of Latrobe, PA, special niece, Frances "Suzi" Furey & hus. Jeff, 11 Grandchildren, 11 Great Grandchildren, sister, Grace Markel & hus. Harry, sister, Marjorie Pividori & hus. Augie, sister, Violet "Jackie" Laney, brother, Herbert Palmer, brother, Frank Palmer & wife Vi and many Nieces & Nephews. He is preceded in death by his brothers, Francis "Paul" Palmer, Charles "Tiny" Palmer Jr., Lawrence "Dune" Palmer and William Palmer, sisters, Clara "Sis" Grinder, Rose Ann "Doll" Markel, Elizabeth Markel & Shirley

Palmer. There will be no visitation or viewing as this was Sam's last request to his family. To all please remember me as I was. Memorial donations may be made to the American Cancer Society, 1165 Philadelphia St., Indiana, PA 15701.

445. vi. Elizabeth Mae Palmer<sup>76, 364, 804, 1270</sup> was born on Aug 29, 1928 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>804</sup> She died on Aug 25, 1999.<sup>804</sup> She married **John Thomas Markel** He was born on Feb 27, 1919 in Irvona, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1270</sup> He died on Mar 29, 1997 in Blairsville R. D. 4, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1270</sup>

Notes for Elizabeth Mae Palmer:

In 1972, Betty and John were living in Torrance, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

vii. Lawrence R. Palmer<sup>76, 366</sup> was born on Apr 10, 1931 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Dec 31, 2003 in Josephine, Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

**Lawrence R. Palmer** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Lawrence R. Palmer:

Lawrance 'Doone' Palmer

Josephine

Lawrance "Doone" Palmer, 72, of Josephine died Wednesday, Dec. 31, 2003, at Indiana Reg-ional Medical Center, White Township.

Mr. Palmer was born April 10, 1931, in Blacklick Township, Indiana County, son of Charles and Anna Kettering Palmer.

He retired from Chestnut Ridge Golf Course.

Surviving are five brothers, Charles "Tiny," Black Lick, Walter, Derry, Frank, Josephine, Herbert of Philadelphia, and Raymond, Coal Run; four sisters, Grace Markel of Homer City, Loretta Ankney of Derry, Violet Laney of Indiana and Marjorie Pividori of Josephine, and many nieces and nephews.

In addition to his parents, he was preceded in death by his sisters Clara Griner, Rose Ann Markel, Betty Markel and Shirley Palmer, and two brothers, William and Paul.

Funeral services were held Saturday in Ferguson Funeral Home, Blairsville with the Rev. Gerald D. Mershimer officiating.

Interment followed in Blairsville Cemetery.

446. viii. Grace Catherine Palmer<sup>76, 1271-1272</sup> was born on Nov 27, 1933 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. FS he died on Jul 13, 2021 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married **Harry Edward Markel** in 1951. He was born on Jan 29, 1923 in Beaverdale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. Pennsylvania. He died on Aug 24, 2019 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Grace Catherine Palmer:

In 1972, Grace and Harry were living in Blairsville R. D. 2, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

In 2006, Grace and Harry were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Grace C. Markel, 87, of Blairsville (Blacklick Township), died Tuesday, July 13, 2021, at Indiana Regional Medical Center, Indiana.

Born Nov. 27, 1933, in Blairsville, she was the daughter of Charles Palmer and Anna (Kettering) Palmer.

She helped her husband, Harry, run the former Markel Greenhouse in Blacklick Township. Grace loved spending time with her family and being a great MA to her two granddaughters, Tina and Kala.

Survivors include her son, Edward Markel and wife Karen, Penn Run; daughter, Kathleen Fedoruk and husband Nick, Blairsville; granddaughters, Tina Fedoruk and Kala Markel Miller and husband Jon; sisters, Jackie Laney, Homer City, and Margie Pividori, Black Lick; and many nieces and nephews.

She was preceded in death by her parents; her husband, Harry E. Markel, in 2019; and 13 brothers and sisters.

In keeping with Grace's wishes, there will be no visitation or services. Funeral arrangements are being handled by the James F. Ferguson Funeral Home Inc., Blairsville.

447. ix. Loretta G. Palmer<sup>76</sup> was born on Feb 03, 1936 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Apr 05, 2006 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She married **Donald M. Ankney** 

Notes for Loretta G. Palmer:

In 1972, Loretta and donald were living in Derry R. D. 1, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Blairsville Dispatch

Loretta G. Ankney, 70, of Derry, passed away peacefully Wednesday, April 5, 2006, at her residence. She was born Feb. 3, 1936, in Blairsville, the daughter of the late Charles Ebby and Anna Frances Kettering Palmer. She is survived by her loving husband, Donald M. Ankney; sons, Richard A. Ankney, of Derry, and Donald E. Ankney and his wife, Debbie, of Blairsville; daughter, Beverly J. Warren and her husband, Richard, of New Alexandria; brothers, Herbert D. Palmer, of Norristown, Walter Sam Palmer and his wife, Evelyn, of Derry, and Frank Palmer and his wife, Violet, of Josephine; sisters, Grace Markel and her husband, Harry, of Blairsville, Violet Laney, of Indiana, and Margie Piviordi and her husband, August, of Josephine; three grandchildren, Lindsay and Lauren Ankney, Richard Warren Jr.; and numerous nieces and nephews. Besides her parents, she was preceded in death by five brothers, Francis "Paul", Raymond C., Charles "Tiny", Lawrence "Dune", and an infant brother, William Palmer; four sisters, Clara "Sis" Griner, Roseann "Doll" Markel, Elizabeth "Betty" Markel, and Shirley Palmer. Services will be private. The McCABE FUNERAL HOME, 300 W. Third Ave., Derry, is in charge of arrangements.

x. Rose Anna Palmer<sup>76, 398, 803</sup> was born on Apr 12, 1937 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>803</sup> She died in Mar 1989.<sup>803</sup> She married **Raymond Markel** 

**Rose Anna Palmer** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Rose Anna Palmer:

In 1972, Roseanna and Raymond were living in Torrance, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

448. xi. Franklin E. Palmer Sr.<sup>76, 366</sup> was born on Apr 23, 1940 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Jan 12, 2010 in Josephine, Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Violet Shirley**, daughter of Luther Shirley and Mary Florence Palmer, about 1960.<sup>76</sup> She was born on Aug 21, 1938 in Palmertown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Feb 26, 2023 in Josephine, Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Franklin E. Palmer Sr.** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Franklin E. Palmer Sr.:

In 2006, Frank and Violet were living in Josephine, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

PALMER SR., FRANKLIN E., 69 OF JOSEPHINE, PA

died Tuesday, January 12, 2010 at Excela Health Latrobe Hospital, Latrobe, PA. He was born April 23, 1940 in Blairsville, PA. He is the son of the late Charles and Anna (Kettering) Palmer. He was a retired truck driver and had worked for many years at Chestnut Ridge Golf Course. Frank loved hunting and the outdoors. He is survived by his wife of 50 years, Violet F. Palmer of Josephine, son, Frank Palmer Jr. of Josephine, PA, daughter, Donna Henry of

Black Lick, PA, son, Robert Palmer of Black Lick, PA, daughter, Rhonda Barnhart of Blairsville, PA, daughter, Brenda Palmer of Homer City, PA, son, Mark Palmer of Black Lick, PA, daughter, Patricia Guile & hus. James of Homer City, PA, son, David Palmer of Blairsville, PA, daughter, Jennie Cooper & hus. Terry of Blairsville, PA, son, Edward Palmer of Black Lick, PA, sister, Margie Pividori & hus. August of Josephine, PA, twin brother, Herbert Palmer of Norristown, PA, sister, Violet Laney of Homer City, PA, 29 Grandchildren and 21 Great Grandchildren. He is preceded in death by his brothers, Paul, Lawrence, Walter, Raymond, Charles & William Palmer and his sisters, Betty Markle, Clare Grinder, Rose Markle, Shirley Palmer & Loretta Ankney. The Family will receive friends on Friday, January 15 2010 from 2-4 & 7-9 PM. A funeral service will be held on Saturday, January 16, 2010 at 11:00 AM in the Funeral Home. Pastor Steve Miller officiating. Interment will be in the Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, PA.

- xii. Herbert D. Palmer<sup>76, 366</sup> was born on Apr 23, 1940 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died before 2022.
- 449. xiii. Marjorie C. Palmer<sup>76</sup> was born on May 31, 1942 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 806</sup> She died in Josephine, Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>806</sup> She married **August Pividori** He died in 2016.<sup>76</sup>

Notes for Marjorie C. Palmer:

In 1972, Marjorie and August were living in Homer City R. D. 2, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

In 2006 and 2010, Marjorie and August were living in Josephine, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Marjorie C. (Palmer) Pividori, 79, of Josephine, died on Wednesday, Jan. 12, 2022, at Armstrong Rehabilitation & Nursing Center, Kittanning.

She was born May 31, 1942, in Latrobe and was the daughter of Charles Palmer and Anna (Kettering) Palmer.

Margie was a cook at Dean's Diner and Indiana County Head Start and was an aide at Blattenbergers Personal Care Home in Black Lick. She loved traveling, playing the lottery, cookouts, country music, spending time with her family and taking care of all of her extended family. Margie will be greatly missed by all.

She is survived by her children, Rox Anne Belice and husband Walter, Coral; Mark Pividori and wife Kelly, Josephine; Kevin Pividori and wife Karen, Blairsville; and Angela Pividori, Black Lick; grandchildren, Kristy Belice, Tara Belice, Danyelle Pividori and Raseland Fenn; great-grandchildren, Nadiah Hill, Serenity Hill and Sebastian Belice; sister, Violet Laney, Luciousboro; and numerous nieces and nephews.

Margie was preceded in death by her parents; husband, August J. Pividori, in 2016; sisters, Grace Markle, Betty Markle, Clare Grinder, Rose Markle, Shirley Palmer and Loretta Ankney; and brothers, Franklin Sr., Herbert, Paul, Lawrence, Walter, Raymond, Charles and William Palmer.

In keeping with Marjorie's wishes, there will be no visitation. A memorial service will be held by the family at a later date. Funeral arrangements are being handled by the James F. Ferguson Funeral Home Inc., Blairsville.

xiv. Violet Marie Palmer<sup>76, 1273</sup> She married James Dale Laney in 1958. 1273

Notes for Violet Marie Palmer:

In 1972, Violer and James were living in Josephine, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- xv. William D. Palmer<sup>76, 802</sup> was born on Apr 15, 1944 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>802</sup> He died on Sep 09, 1944 in Cokeville, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>802</sup>
- xvi. Shirley J Palmer<sup>76, 801</sup> was born on Apr 25, 1945 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County,

Pennsylvania.<sup>801</sup> She died on May 06, 1956 in Blairsville R. D. 2, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>801</sup>

- 251. **Marie Elizabeth**<sup>7</sup> **Loughry** (Margaret J.<sup>6</sup> Huston, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>367-368, 807-808</sup> was born on Jan 13, 1893 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>368</sup> She married **Charles C. Hotham** He was born in Pennsylvania.<sup>807-808</sup>
  - Charles C. Hotham and Marie Elizabeth Loughry had the following children:
    - i. Marie Elizabeth<sup>8</sup> Hotham<sup>807</sup> was born on Aug 17, 1918 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>807</sup> She died on Apr 20, 1926 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>807</sup>
    - ii. Mary Jane Hotham<sup>808</sup> was born on Dec 30, 1924 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>808</sup> She died on Jan 03, 1925 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>808</sup>
- 252. **Ethel Marie**<sup>7</sup> **Huston** (Hutton<sup>6</sup>, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>111</sup> was born on Dec 23, 1895 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Jun 16, 1923 in Beaver Falls, Beaver County, Pennsylvania. She married **Frank Raymond Bennett** He was born on Oct 02, 1892 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Mar 14, 1920.

Frank Raymond Bennett and Ethel Marie Huston had the following child:

- Dorothy Elizabeth<sup>8</sup> Bennett<sup>1274</sup> was born on Dec 24, 1916 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married **Paul Leroy Jasper** on Aug 21, 1940. He was born on Mar 04, 1915. 110
- 253. **Anna Mary**<sup>7</sup> **Clawson** (Elizabeth E.<sup>6</sup> Huston, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 110, 369</sup> was born on Nov 20, 1899 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>369, 450</sup> She died on Aug 29, 1963 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>369</sup> She married **Wilbur M. Bruner**, son of J. C. Bruner and Sarah Belle Griffith, on Mar 01, 1922 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>27</sup> He was born in 1901 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>27</sup> He died before 1987.

Notes for Anna Mary Clawson:

In 1929, Mae and Wilbur were living in Blacklick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. In 1949, Mae and Wilbur were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Wilbur M. Bruner:

According to the 1930 census, Wilbur and his family were living in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Wilbur M. Bruner and Anna Mary Clawson had the following children:

450. i. Ethel Belle<sup>8</sup> Bruner<sup>76</sup> was born on Apr 15, 1923 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Mar 15, 1987 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married **William H. Wheeler** 

**Ethel Belle Bruner** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Ethel Belle Bruner:

In 1975 and 1979, Ethel and William were living in Blairsville RD 4, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

ii. Ruth A. Bruner<sup>76</sup> was born about 1924 in Pennsylvania.<sup>524</sup> She died before 2025. She married **Paul Silvis** 

Notes for Ruth A. Bruner:

In 1975, 1979, and 1987, Ruth and Paul were living in Sandusky, Ohio.

- iii. John W. Bruner<sup>76</sup> was born on Aug 25, 1926 in Josephine, Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Jun 20, 1975 in Blairsville R. D. 4, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- iv. Ralph Emmert Bruner<sup>76</sup> was born on Aug 28, 1927 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Nov 24, 1979 in Blairsville R. D. 4, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Ralph Emmert Bruner** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- v. William E. Bruner<sup>76</sup> He died before 2025.
- vi. Wayne E. Bruner<sup>76</sup> He died before 2025.
- vii. Patty Lou Bruner<sup>76</sup> She died before 2025. She married Frank McGinity

Notes for Patty Lou Bruner:

In 1975 and 1979, Patty and Frank were living in Blairsville RD 4, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

In 1987, Patty and Frank were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

viii. Alice Bruner<sup>76</sup> She died before 2025. She married **Glenn Dunmire** 

Notes for Alice Bruner:

In 1975 and 1979, Patty and Frank were living in Blairsville RD 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

In 1987, Alice and Glenn were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

451. ix. Grace Lucille Bruner<sup>76</sup> was born on Dec 06, 1940 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76</sup> She died on Feb 11, 2025 in Hillsdale, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She married **Leroy A. Sulkosky Sr.** about 1961. <sup>76</sup> He died on May 07, 2017. <sup>76</sup>

**Grace Lucille Bruner** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Grace Lucille Bruner:

In 1975 and 1979, Patty and Frank were living in Blairsville RD 4, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

In 1987, Grace and Leroy were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Grace Lucille (Bruner) Sulkosky, 84, of Hillsdale, PA, formerly of Blairsville, died on Tuesday, February 11, 2025, in Embassy of Hillsdale Park, Hillsdale, PA.

The daughter of Wilbur M. and Anna M. (Clawson) Bruner, she was born on December 6, 1940. in Indiana. PA.

Grace was a member of the Pleasant Valley Church of Christ, Indiana and Black Lick Volunteer Fire Department Ladies Auxiliary, Black Lick.

Her children, grandchildren and great grandchildren were the most important part of her life, and her home was always open and welcoming, filling all that visited with laughter, love, and food.

Grace worked as a caregiver most of her life and in her spare time, she enjoyed canning, cooking and baking.

Surviving are her three children, Cindy L. Buffone of Blairsville, Leroy A. Sulkosky, Jr. (Heidi) of Blairsville, and Tresa A. Hibbs (Richard) of Blairsville; 10 grandchildren, Christie Laidacker, Heather Donaldson, Katie Buffone, Jordan Gibson, Noah Tarr, Seth Sulkosky, Randy Boyd, Christopher Hibbs, Justin Boyd and Jamie Kerr; 18 great grandchildren; and numerous nieces and nephews.

She was preceded in death by her parents, her husband of 56 years, Leroy A. Sulkosky, Sr. on May 7, 2017, her daughter, Darla Weaver in 2023, four sisters, Patty McGinity, Ruth Silvus, Ethel Wheeler, and Alice Dunmire, an infant sister, Betty Bruner, and five brothers, John Bruner, Emmert Bruner, Chuck Bruner, William Bruner, and Wayne Bruner.

The family will receive friends on Friday, February 14, 2025, from 2 to 4 PM and 6 to 8 PM at the Shoemaker Funeral Home, Inc., 49 N. Walnut St., Blairsville, PA. An additional viewing will be held on Saturday, February 15th from 10 AM until the time of the funeral service at 11 AM at the Independent Traditional Holiness Church, 5065 Ferguson Rd., Indiana, PA 15701 with Rev. Randy Perry officiating.

Interment will be in the Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, PA.

x. Charles V. Bruner<sup>76</sup> He died in 1975.

xi. Betty Marie Bruner<sup>76</sup> She died before 1975.

Notes for Betty Marie Bruner: Betty died in infancy.

254. **Nora Agnus**<sup>7</sup> **Clawson** (Elizabeth E.<sup>6</sup> Huston, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7,76</sup> was born about 1908 in Pennsylvania.<sup>243</sup> She died between 1964–1985.<sup>105</sup> She married **Joseph McDowell** 

Notes for Nora Agnus Clawson:

In 1929, Nora and Joseph were living in Grafton, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

In 1949, Nora and Joseph were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

In 1969, Nora and Joseph were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Joseph McDowell and Nora Agnus Clawson had the following children:

452. i. Beryl<sup>8</sup> McDowell<sup>76</sup> was born on Oct 16, 1927 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Jun 02, 2004 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She married **Ronald Griffith Morris** He died in 1997.<sup>76</sup>

**Beryl McDowell** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Beryl McDowell:

Blairsville Dispatch (June 11, 2004)

Beryl McDowell Morris

Blairsville

Beryl McDowell Morris, 76, of Blairsville, died June 2 at Indiana Regional Medical Center. She was born Oct. 16, 1927, in Burrell Township, Indiana County, daughter of Joseph and Nora Clawson McDowell and was a member of the Church of Christ, Indiana.

A 1945 graduate of Indiana High School, she was employed by Handy Andy and Acme supermarkets in Indiana, and by Miller's News in Johnstown.

A resident of Indiana for many years, she had made her home with her daughter, Mary Lou McKinney and her husband, David, for the past one-and-a-half years.

She is survived by daughters Mrs. David (Mary Lou) McKinney, Blairsville and Mrs. Kenneth (Louise) Lockard, Starford; five grandchildren; a great-granddaughter; sisters Bonnie Rotosky, Lake Forrest, N.C., and Kathy Harlan, Jacksonville, Fla.; many nieces and nephews.

She was preceded in death by her parents; her husband, Ronald Griffith, in 1997, and a brother. Edward.

Funeral services were held Sunday in Indiana with Brother Eugene Lockard officiating. Interment was in the Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana.

- 453. ii. Paul Edward McDowell<sup>76</sup> was born on Sep 05, 1930 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Nov 05, 1982 in Lackawanna, Erie County, New York. He married **Jane Edwards** 
  - iii. Kathleen Jo McDowell<sup>76</sup> She married (1) ? Riddle She married (2) ? Harlan
  - iv. Bonnie McDowell<sup>76</sup> She married ? Rotosky
- 255. **James Lincoln**<sup>7</sup> **Clawson** (Elizabeth E.<sup>6</sup> Huston, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>105</sup> was born in 1910 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Nov 24, 1964 in Buffalo, Erie County, New York.<sup>76</sup> He married **Dorothy Emma Phillips** She died in 1962.<sup>76</sup>

James Lincoln Clawson was buried in Buffalo, Erie County, New York.

James Lincoln Clawson and Dorothy Emma Phillips had the following children:

i. Donald8 Clawson105

Notes for Donald Clawson:

In 1964, Donald was living in Buffalo, New York.

ii. James Clawson<sup>105</sup>

Notes for James Clawson:

In 1964, James was living in Buffalo, New York.

iii. Kenneth Clawson<sup>105</sup> was born about 1946 in Lackawanna, Erie County, New York. 1275

Notes for Kenneth Clawson:

In 1964, Kenneth was living in Buffalo, New York.

iv. Marline Clawson<sup>105</sup>

Notes for Marline Clawson:

In 1964, Marline was living in Buffalo, New York.

v. Glen Clawson<sup>105</sup>

Notes for Glen Clawson:

In 1964, Glen was living in Buffalo, New York.

256. **Ethel Mae**<sup>7</sup> **Clawson** (Elizabeth E.<sup>6</sup> Huston, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>105</sup> was born on Sep 09, 1912 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Mar 04, 2006 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She married **Kenneth W. Isenberg** He was born on Mar 28, 1908 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on Aug 19, 1987 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Ethel Mae Clawson was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Ethel Mae Clawson:

In 1929, Ethel and Kenneth were living in Pitcairn, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

In 1949, Ethel and Kenneth were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

In 1969, Ethel and Kenneth were living in Indiana R. D. 3, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

In 1988, Ethel was living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Blairsville Dispatch (March 10, 2006) Ethel M. Isenberg Indiana

Ethel Mae Isenberg, 93, of Indiana, died Saturday, March 4, 2006, in St. Andrews Village.

The daughter of the late Edward and Elizabeth Houston Clawson, she was born in Black Lick on Sept. 9, 1912.

Mrs. Isenberg was a lifetime resident of Indiana County and a member of the Pleasant Valley Church of Christ. She was a devoted Christian.

She was known as a generous woman who was an excellent cook and baker.

She is survived by a son, Robert E. and wife Marlene, Creekside; three daughters; Janet L. Adams and husband Arthur, Eden, N.Y.; Marie Stadtmiller and husband Bernard, Creekside; Shirley Visnick and husband Ron. Indiana:

Also surviving are a sister, Lula Belle Clawson, Indiana; 10 grandchildren; 13 great-grandchildren; four great-step grandchildren; one great-grandchild; and three step grandchildren.

She was preceded in death by her parents; her husband, Kenneth W. Isenberg; a son, Kenneth B.; grandchildren, Gary Stadtmiller and Terry Adams; brothers, John, George, Paul, Albert, James and Melvin; and two sisters, Annie and Nora.

Funeral services were held Wednesday at the Lefdahl Chapel with Brother Eugene Lockard officiating. Interment followed in Greenwood Cemetery.

**Kenneth W. Isenberg** was buried in Germany Lutheran Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Kenneth W. Isenberg and Ethel Mae Clawson had the following children:

i. Kenneth Barry<sup>8</sup> Isenberg<sup>76</sup> was born on May 12, 1950. He died on Nov 30, 1983 in Indiana R. D. 3, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Kenneth Barry Isenberg** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

ii. Robert E. Isenberg<sup>76</sup> He married **Marlene** ?

Notes for Robert E. Isenberg:

In 2006, Robert and Marlene were living in Creekside, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

454. iii. Janet L. Isenberg<sup>76</sup> She married **Arthur Adams** 

Notes for Janet L. Isenberg:

Between 1983 and 2006, Janet and Arthur were living in Eden, New York.

455. iv. Marie Isenberg<sup>76</sup> She married **Bernard Stadtmiller** 

Notes for Marie Isenberg:

Between 1983 and 2006, Marie and Bernard were living in Creekside, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

v. Shirley Isenberg<sup>76</sup> She married **Ronald Visneck** 

Notes for Shirley Isenberg:

In 1983 and 2006, Shirley and Ronald were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

257. **Lula Belle**<sup>7</sup> **Clawson** (Elizabeth E.<sup>6</sup> Huston, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Aug 13, 1916 in Pennsylvania.<sup>809</sup>

Notes for Lula Belle Clawson:

In 1929, 1949, 1969, and 1988, Lula living in Blacklick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Lula Belle Clawson had the following child:

i. John T.<sup>8</sup> Clawson<sup>105</sup> was born on Oct 16, 1935 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>788</sup> He died on Jun 01, 1995 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

**John T. Clawson** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for John T. Clawson:

John Clawson obit

John T. ``Ted" Clawson, 59, of Black Lick, on Thursday, June 1. Richard L. Shoemaker Funeral Home, Blairsville.

258. **Melvin Thomas**<sup>7</sup> **Clawson** (Elizabeth E.<sup>6</sup> Huston, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Sep 05, 1918 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Jul 18, 1985 in Cortland, Trumbull County, Ohio.<sup>76</sup> He married **Charlotte Irene Harkins**, daughter of Joseph Campbell Harkins and Mary Olive Fairbanks, on Aug 12, 1936.<sup>76</sup> She was born on Apr 09, 1918 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Jan 03, 2001 in Cortland, Trumbull County, Ohio.<sup>76</sup>

Melvin Thomas Clawson was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Melvin Thomas Clawson:

In 1929, Melvin was living in Blacklick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

In 1949, 1964, 1969, and 1974, Melvin and Charlotte were living in Blacklick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Melvin moved to Ohio a year before his death.

Charlotte Irene Harkins was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Charlotte Irene Harkins:

Charlotte Clawson obit

Charlotte I. Harkins Clawson, 82, of Cortland, Ohio, on Wednesday, Jan. 3. Richard L. Shoemaker Funeral Home, Blairsville.

Melvin Thomas Clawson and Charlotte Irene Harkins had the following children:

456. i. Thomas Rodger<sup>8</sup> Clawson<sup>76, 1276-1278</sup> was born on Nov 07, 1937 in Grafton, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Oct 22, 2022 in Pleasantville, Venango County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Donalda Kay Rodgers**, daughter of Henry Stephen Rodgers and Virginia Mae ?, on Apr 12, 1957.<sup>76</sup> She was born on Sep 29, 1939.<sup>1279</sup>

Notes for Thomas Rodger Clawson:

In 1964, Thomas and Donalda were living in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Thomas Rodger Clawson, 84, of Pleasantville, passed away Saturday, Oct. 22, 2022, at UPMC Northwest, Seneca.

The son of Melvin T. and Charlotte (Harkins) Clawson, he was born Nov. 7, 1937, in Grafton.

Mr. Clawson graduated from Blairsville High School, Class of 1955. He served in the U.S. Marine Corps and worked for General Motors Lordstown Plant, Lordstown, Ohio.

He was a member of the Pleasantville Presbyterian Church, National Rifle Association, UAW Local 1112, Warren, Ohio; and American Legion Post 737, Lake Milton, Ohio.

Mr. Clawson enjoyed hunting, fishing and hiking.

Surviving is his wife of 65 years, Donna K. (Starry) Clawson, whom he married April 12, 1957; four sons, Tommy Clawson (Bobbee) of Toledo, Ohio, Melvin T. Clawson (Robbin), of Fowler, Ohio, Joseph E. Clawson (Betsy), of Columbus, Ohio, and Michael W. Clawson (Dallas), of Columbus; three daughters, Patricia J. Needles (Doug), of Warren, Rose Marie Culp, of Lisbon, Ohio, and Brenda Herron, of East Palestine, Ohio; 19 grandchildren; 35 great-grandchildren and two on the way; one great-great-granddaughter; three sisters, Mary Shepard, of Illinois, Sandra Yanci (James) of Fowler, and Sharon Isler, of Illinois; his beloved pet, Stewart; and numerous nieces and nephews.

He was preceded in death by his parents; a daughter, Linda K. Clawson; three grandsons, Patrick Clawson, Thomas Clawson and Andrew Culp; a great-grandson, Lincoln Clawson; and two sons-in-law, Todd Herron and Fred Culp.

The family will receive friends on Saturday, Oct. 29, 2022, from 11 a.m. until the time of the funeral service at 1 p.m. at the Shoemaker Funeral Home, Blairsville. The Rev. Timothy R. Monroe will officiate.

Interment will be in the Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville.

The Blairsville Military Honor Guard and U.S. Marine Corps will accord military services at the cemetery.

To view the online obituary, sign the guest registry or send condolences, visit www.shoemakerfamily services.com.

# 457. ii. Mary Clawson<sup>105</sup> She married **Ronald Shepard**

Notes for Mary Clawson:

In 1985 and 2001, Mary and Ronald were living in Midlothian, Illinois.

458. iii. Sandra Clawson<sup>105</sup> She married **James Yanci** 

Notes for Sandra Clawson:

- In 1985 and 2001, Sandra and James were living in Cortland, Ohio.
- iv. Sharon Clawson<sup>105</sup> She married **Donald Isler**

Notes for Sharon Clawson:

In 1985, Sharon and Donald were living in Midlothian, Illinois.

259. **Ella Jane**<sup>7</sup> **Quick** (Laura Belle<sup>6</sup> Palmer, John<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>121, 374, 810-813</sup> was born on Aug 30, 1900 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>374</sup> She died on Apr 06, 1959 in New Kensington, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>374</sup> She married **Frank Earl Denison** He was born on Feb 16, 1893 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>814-815</sup> He died on Oct 18, 1957 in East Vandergrift, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>814</sup>

Frank Earl Denison and Ella Jane Quick had the following children:

- i. Ray Earl<sup>8</sup> Denison<sup>812</sup> was born on Nov 04, 1918 in Pennsylvania.<sup>812</sup> He died on Dec 03, 1919 in Coal Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>812</sup>
- 459. ii. Ruby Jeane Denison<sup>810-811, 813, 1280-1282</sup> was born on Sep 14, 1920 in Pennsylvania. <sup>1280-1281</sup> She died on Jan 05, 2012. <sup>1281</sup> She married **Louis Page Gerheim**, son of Edward Gerheim and Mary Taylor, in 1942. <sup>813</sup> He was born on Apr 02, 1921 in Allegheny Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1283-1286</sup> He died on Sep 10, 1976 in Ford City R. D. 3, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1284-1286</sup>
- 260. **William John**<sup>7</sup> **Quick** (Laura Belle<sup>6</sup> Palmer, John<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>121,816-822</sup> was born on Feb 17, 1903 in Jamison, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>816-818</sup> He died on Jun 24, 1982 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania (Age: 79).<sup>817</sup> He married (1) **Phyllis M. Roudebush** She was born on Sep 21, 1910 in Coral, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>820</sup> She died on Apr 14, 1939 in Iselin, Young Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>820</sup> He married (3) **Marguerite Wright George**

William John Quick was buried in Coral, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

William John Quick had the following children:

- 460. i. Louella Isabel<sup>8</sup> Quick<sup>817, 822, 1287-1289</sup> was born on Jun 15, 1945 in Pennsylvania. 1287-1288 She married **John Evan McCachren**, son of Theodore McCachren, in 1965. 822 He was born in Pennsylvania. 1287
- 461. ii. Russell G. Quick<sup>817, 1290-1292</sup> He married Kathryn L. Murray

William John Quick and Phyllis M. Roudebush had the following children:

462. iii. Kenneth E.<sup>8</sup> Quick<sup>817, 819, 1293</sup> was born on Oct 06, 1928 in Hillside, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>819, 1293</sup> He died on Nov 05, 1989.<sup>1293</sup> He married **Grace**M. Short

**Kenneth E. Quick** was buried in Coral Lutheran Cemetery, Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- iv. Margaret Jane Quick<sup>821</sup> was born on Apr 04, 1931 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>821</sup> She died on Sep 07, 1931 in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>821</sup>
- William John Quick and Marguerite Wright George had no children.
- 261. **Roy Glenwood**<sup>7</sup> **Quick** (Laura Belle<sup>6</sup> Palmer, John<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>121, 378, 381, 823-831</sup> was born on Apr 20, 1904 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>381, 823</sup> He died on Sep 06, 1967 in New Kensington, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>381</sup> He married (1) **Anna Salinda Nolf** She was born in 1906 in Kittanning, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.<sup>826, 832</sup> She died on Oct 22, 1934 in Clune, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>826</sup> He married (2) **Mary Borsch**, daughter of Michael Borsch and Anna Sofa ?, on May 06, 1944 in Homestead, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>378</sup> She was born in 1900.<sup>378</sup>

Roy Glenwood Quick and Anna Salinda Nolf had the following children:

- 463. i. Roy Glenwood<sup>8</sup> Quick Jr. <sup>825, 827, 831-832, 1294-1295</sup> was born on Oct 15, 1926 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>831, 1295</sup> He died on Feb 06, 2005. <sup>831</sup> He married (1) **Mary Agusta Lacock**, daughter of Hugh B. Lacock and Florence E. Beguarn, on Apr 27, 1946 in Frederick County, Virginia. <sup>1294</sup> She was born in 1925. <sup>1294</sup> He married (2) **Elsie Sue Simpson** 
  - ii. ? Quick<sup>824</sup> was born on Nov 06, 1927 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>824</sup> She died on Nov 06, 1927 in Bairdstown, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>824</sup>
- 464. iii. Rosa Anne Quick<sup>830, 832, 1296-1297</sup> was born on Nov 06, 1927 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She married **Herbert Weltmer Varndell**, son of Herbert White Varndell and Carrie Helen Weltmer, on Dec 18, 1951 in Hopewell, Virginia. 1296 He was born on Jun 19,

- 1920 in Hopwood, Fayette County, Pennsylvania. 1297 He died on Nov 24, 2008. 1297
- iv. John Edward Quick<sup>825, 828, 1298</sup> was born on May 07, 1931 in Altman, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>828, 1298</sup> He died on Dec 22, 1996.<sup>828, 1298</sup>
- v. Shirley Jane Quick<sup>829</sup> was born on Aug 02, 1934 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>829</sup> She died in Aug 1982.<sup>829</sup> She married (1) **? Madigan** She married (2) **? Murphy**

Roy Glenwood Quick and Mary Borsch had no children.

262. **Eva Irene**<sup>7</sup> **Foley** (Olive Mae<sup>6</sup> Palmer, John<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>382-384, 833-835</sup> was born on Feb 24, 1909 in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>383, 833</sup> She died on Apr 26, 1986 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>833</sup> She married **George Thomas Irwin** He was born on May 31, 1900 in Smicksburg, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>836-838</sup> He died on Apr 28, 1955 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>837-838</sup>

George Thomas Irwin was buried in Burrell Township, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.

George Thomas Irwin and Eva Irene Foley had the following children:

465. i. Barbara Jane<sup>8</sup> Irwin<sup>382, 833-835, 1299</sup> was born on Dec 22, 1927 in Bairdstown, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>834</sup> She died on Jul 18, 2000.<sup>834</sup> She married **Don Thomas Forsha**, son of Jesse T. Forsha and Myrtle Riter, on Oct 24, 1948 in Bedford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>835</sup> He was born on Mar 26, 1920 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1299-1301</sup> He died in Aug 1978 in Blairsville R. D. 2, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1301</sup>

**Barbara Jane Irwin** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. James A. Irwin<sup>382, 833</sup> was born in 1937 in Pennsylvania.<sup>382</sup>
- 263. **Marie Florence**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer** (William<sup>6</sup>, John<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) <sup>392-395, 839-842</sup> was born on Jul 01, 1909 in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>393-394</sup> She died on Jun 24, 1998. <sup>394-395</sup> She married **Jerry Petratos** He was born in 1901 in Greece. <sup>840</sup>

Jerry Petratos and Marie Florence Palmer had the following children:

- i. Elizabeth M.<sup>8</sup> Petratos<sup>395, 840-842</sup> was born in 1927 in Pennsylvania.<sup>840-842</sup> She married **? Lerdy**
- ii. Dorothy J. Petratos<sup>395, 840, 842, 1302</sup> was born on Jan 11, 1929 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1302</sup> She died on Jan 25, 2015.<sup>1302</sup> She married **Ralph John Heck** He was born on Apr 11, 1933 in Mandan, Morton County, North Dakota.<sup>1302</sup> He died on Aug 11, 2014 in Richland, Benton County, Washington.<sup>1302</sup>

**Dorothy J. Petratos** was buried in Desert Lawn Memorial Park, Kennewick, Benton County, Washington.

- 466. iii. Virginia L Petratros<sup>842, 1303</sup> was born in 1932 in Pennsylvania.<sup>842</sup> She married ? Wisor
  - iv. Helen M. Petratos<sup>395, 842, 1304</sup> was born on Mar 15, 1934 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1304</sup> She died on Mar 14, 2014.<sup>1304</sup> She married **? Helman**

**Helen M. Petratos** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

v. Shirley Lucille Petratos<sup>395, 839, 842, 1305-1306</sup> was born on Aug 19, 1936 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 839, 842, 1305-1306 She died on Jul 04, 2017 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married **Howard William Curtis**, son of George Curtis and Catherine Steeves, on Jan 19, 1963 in Frederick County, Virginia. 939 He was born on Sep 11, 1926 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 1305 He died on Apr 20, 2009 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 1305

**Shirley Lucille Petratos** was buried in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

264. **Elmer**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer** (William<sup>6</sup>, John<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>105, 386, 391, 843-846</sup> was born on Feb 07, 1917 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>844</sup> He married **Lula Elizabeth Clawson**, daughter of John Bennett Clawson and Gladys I. Shank, in 1937.<sup>110</sup> She was born on Oct 15, 1916 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Nov 10, 1993 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

Lula Elizabeth Clawson was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Lula Elizabeth Clawson:

In 1964, Lula and Elmer were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

In 1976, Lula and Elmer were living in Export, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Elmer Palmer and Lula Elizabeth Clawson had the following children:

467. i. Jane Elizabeth<sup>8</sup> Palmer<sup>76, 845-846, 1307-1308</sup> was born on Sep 15, 1937 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Dec 16, 2011 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She married **Ronald Theodore Bolen** on Nov 16, 1957 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>846</sup> He was born on Dec 30, 1935 in Livermore, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 1309</sup> He died on Nov 27, 2019 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

Notes for Jane Elizabeth Palmer:

In 1993, Jane and Ronald were living in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Jane Elizabeth Bolen, 74, of Derry, died Friday, Dec. 16, 2011, in Excela Health Latrobe Hospital. She was born Sept. 15, 1937, in Indiana, a daughter of the late Elmer and Lulu Clawson Palmer. Jane was a member of the Blairsville Baptist Church. She was a member of the FOE 1612, Derry, and was an avid bingo player. She was a loving wife, mother and grandmother. In addition to her parents, Jane was preceded in death by two sons, Ronald Richard and Michael Paul Bolen; and a daughter, Nancy Elizabeth Cox. Jane is survived by her loving husband, Ronald T. "RT" Bolen, of Derry; her children, Sue Bolen (Kenny Ankney) and Mark Bolen (Kim), of Derry, Janie Clark (John), of Latrobe, Randy Bolen (Lori) and Tracy Piper (Joe), of Derry, Billie Jo Lloyd (David), of McDonald, and David Bolen (Jamie Johnson), of Derry; four brothers, Theodore Palmer (Mary), of Derry, Donald Palmer (Pauline), of Blairsville, Charles Palmer (Bonnie), of Derry, and Elmer Palmer Jr. (Shirley Ann), of Harrison City; 16 grandchildren; two great-grandchildren; and several nieces and nephews. Friends will be received from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. Sunday in the McCABE FUNERAL HOME, 300 W. Third Ave., Derry. A funeral Mass will be celebrated at 11 a.m. Monday in St. Joseph Roman Catholic Church, of Derry, with Father Stephen C. West as celebrant. Interment will be made in Blairsville Cemetery.

- ii. Theodore Glenn Palmer<sup>76, 843, 845, 1310-1311</sup> was born in 1938 in Pennsylvania.<sup>845</sup> He married **Mary Inez Dunmire**, daughter of George S. Dunmire and Hazel Adella Muir, on Aug 05, 1961.<sup>1310</sup> She was born in 1937 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1312</sup>
- iii. Charles E. Palmer<sup>76</sup>
- iv. Donald W. Palmer<sup>76</sup>
- v. Elmer H. Palmer<sup>76</sup>
- 265. **George M.**<sup>7</sup> **Cribbs** (Orrin L.<sup>6</sup>, Sarah Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Henry<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Jul 08, 1908 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on Apr 05, 1999 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married (1) **Ruth E.** ? He married (2) **Bernice Thompson**

George M. Cribbs was buried in Twin Valley Mausoleum.

Notes for George M. Cribbs:

Blairsville Dispatch

George Cribbs obit

George M. Cribbs, of Greensburg, died Monday, April 5, 1999. Born July 8, 1908, in Greensburg, a son of the late Orrin L. and Clara Wakefield Cribbs. He retired in 1973 from Westinghouse Electric where he worked for 47 years. Also, he was a member of the First United Methodist Church of Greensburg, Jeannette Lodge F&AM #750, and Greensburg Country Club. Preceded in death by his first wife, Ruth E. Cribbs; a brother, Kenneth Cribbs; and two sisters, Bertha Ross and Grace Lichtenfels. Survived by his wife, Bernice Thompson Cribbs; a son, Dr. Richard W. and wife, Eleanor, of Greensburg; three grandchildren, Jeffrey, and his wife, Leanne Cribbs, of Chicago, Ill., Karen Anne Cribbs of Greensburg, and Kimberley Anne, and her husband, James B. Hawk, of Greensburg; and five great-grandchildren, Erica and Andrew Cribbs, Sarah, Courtney, and Christopher Hawk. Friends will be received Tuesday from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. at the KEPPLE-GRAFT FUNERAL HOME, 524 N. Main St., Greensburg, where services will be held Wednesday at 1:30 p.m. with the Rev. Robert W. Wilson officiating. Entombment in Twin Valley Mausoleum. Masonic services will be held at 7:30 p.m. Tuesday in the

funeral home. Memorial contributions to the First United Methodist Church of Greensburg.

George M. Cribbs and Ruth E. ? had the following child:

Richard W.8 Cribbs<sup>76</sup> He married **Eleanor** ?

Notes for Richard W. Cribbs: In 1999, Richard and Eleanor were living in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

George M. Cribbs and Bernice Thompson had no children.

- Frances<sup>7</sup> Cribbs (Clarence Alexander Scott<sup>6</sup>, Sarah Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Henry<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> She died before 2008.<sup>76</sup> She married ? Cairns
  - ? Cairns and Frances Cribbs had the following child:
    - i. William<sup>8</sup> Cairns<sup>76</sup>
- 267. Curtis Boyd<sup>7</sup> Fee (James Clinton<sup>6</sup>, Catherine J.<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Cynthia<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>132, 401-402, 849-858</sup> was born on Jun 25, 1904 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 402, 849 He died on May 20, 1949 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 402 He married Margaret Ann Brown She was born on Aug 26, 1903 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. 850, 855 She died on Jun 06, 1938 in Indiana R. D. 5, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 855

Curtis Boyd Fee was buried in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- Curtis Boyd Fee and Margaret Ann Brown had the following children: 469. i. Ralph Eugene<sup>8</sup> Fee<sup>132, 850, 853, 856, 1313-1314</sup> was born on Jan 23, 1925 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.853 He died on Nov 30, 2004 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.853, 856 He married Vera Florence Stephens, daughter of Zenas Stephens and Florence Sproul, on Mar 01, 1957 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 1313 She was born on Jul 24, 1921 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 1314 She died on Nov 18, 1984 (Age: 63).<sup>1314</sup>
- 470. ii. Doris Jean Fee<sup>132, 850, 857</sup> was born on Feb 03, 1928 in San Antonio, Bexar County, Texas. 857 She married William A. Taylor II
- 471. iii. Alta Louise Fee<sup>132, 850, 854, 1315-1318</sup> was born on Mar 29, 1930 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 1315-1316 She died on Feb 26, 2017 in Redmond, Deschutes County, Oregon. 1315 She married Jerry Dale Deats, son of Ernest M. Deats and Ola Holder, on Jun 07, 1953 in La Grand, Union County, Oregon.854 He was born on Oct 19, 1931 in San Angelo, Tom Green County, Texas. 1319 He died on Jun 20, 2010 in Portland, Multnomah County, Oregon. 1319
- 472. iv. James Curtis Fee<sup>132, 851</sup> was born on Dec 12, 1931 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.851 He died on Sep 19, 2006.851 He married Barbara Shaffer She was born in
- 473. v. Marion Joan Fee<sup>132, 858</sup> was born on Apr 05, 1933 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 858 She died on Aug 20, 2011 in Ohio. 858 She married Elia Gallagher He died in 1974. 1320
  - vi. Robert Carlyle Fee Hill<sup>132</sup> was born on Oct 10, 1934 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married Joleta Winham
- 474. vii. Kenneth Boyd Fee<sup>132</sup> was born on Jan 27, 1936 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married **Dorothy Henry**
- 475. viii. Dean Edward Fee<sup>852, 1321-1325</sup> was born on Jun 11, 1937 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.852, 1321 He died on Sep 02, 2007 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.852, 1321 He married Naomi J. Rhine She was born on Dec 08, 1938 in Luciusboro, Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 1322 She died on Jun 27, 2017 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 1322
  - Dean Edward Fee was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 476. ix. Marjory Ann Fee<sup>132, 403, 859, 1326-1327</sup> was born on May 14, 1938 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 1326-1327 She died on May 19, 2012 in Somerset, Somerset County, Pennsylvania. 1326-1327 She married **Edward Shaulis** 
  - Marjory Ann Fee was buried in Mount Zion Cemetery, Jenner Township, Somerset County, Pennsylvania.
- 268. Isabel<sup>7</sup> Fee (James Clinton<sup>6</sup>, Catherine J.<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Cynthia<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>132, 401, 403, 859-860</sup> was born on May 30, 1908 in Indiana, Indiana County,

Pennsylvania.<sup>403</sup> She died on Apr 21, 1977 in Boswell R. D. 1, Somerset County, Pennsylvania.<sup>403</sup> She married **Walter E. Lohr** He was born on Apr 16, 1904 in Jenner Township, Somerset County, Pennsylvania.<sup>859</sup> He died on Oct 17, 1984 in Boswell R. D. 1, Somerset County, Pennsylvania.<sup>859</sup>

Walter E. Lohr and Isabel Fee had the following children:

- 477. i. Donald Edwin<sup>8</sup> Lohr<sup>132, 403, 859-860, 1328-1329</sup> was born on Apr 08, 1930 in Boswell, Somerset County, Pennsylvania. <sup>860, 1328-1329</sup> He died on Jan 25, 2003 in Boswell, Somerset County, Pennsylvania. <sup>860, 1328-1329</sup> He married **Almedia Blough** 
  - **Donald Edwin Lohr** was buried in Jenner Township, Somerset County, Pennsylvania.
- 476. ii. Marjory Ann Fee<sup>132, 403, 859, 1326-1327</sup> was born on May 14, 1938 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1326-1327</sup> She died on May 19, 2012 in Somerset, Somerset County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1326-1327</sup> She married **Edward Shaulis** 
  - **Marjory Ann Fee** was buried in Mount Zion Cemetery, Jenner Township, Somerset County, Pennsylvania.
- 269. **Judson Harmon**<sup>7</sup> **Fee** (James Clinton<sup>6</sup>, Catherine J.<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Cynthia<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>401, 404-405, 861-868</sup> was born on Mar 26, 1910 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>404, 861</sup> He died on Aug 13, 1963 in Akron, Summit County, Ohio.<sup>862</sup> He married **Geraldine Marie Kuhns**, daughter of Harry Lee Kuhns and Ada Wadding, on Nov 09, 1934 in Somerset County, Pennsylvania.<sup>405</sup> She was born on Nov 20, 1913 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>869</sup> She died on Sep 11, 1977 in Akron, Summit County, Ohio.<sup>870</sup>

Judson Harmon Fee was buried in Akron, Summit County, Ohio.

Judson Harmon Fee and Geraldine Marie Kuhns had the following children:

- 478. i. Patricia Jean<sup>8</sup> Fee<sup>132, 864, 870, 1330</sup> was born on Mar 22, 1932 in Pennsylvania.<sup>864, 1330</sup> She died on Jan 30, 1985 in Volusia County, Florida.<sup>1330</sup> She married **Orla Fox**
- 479. ii. Evelyn Louise Fee<sup>864, 867, 870, 1331-1332</sup> was born on May 09, 1935 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>867, 1331</sup> She died on Feb 22, 2003 in Langhorne, Bucks County, Pennsylvania. <sup>867, 1331</sup> She married **William Glenn Hilty** He was born on Sep 27, 1934. <sup>1332</sup> He died on Jul 22, 1993 in Tullytown, Bucks County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1332</sup>
- 480. iii. Ruth Marie Fee<sup>864, 868, 870, 1333-1334</sup> was born in 1937 in Pennsylvania.<sup>864, 868</sup> She married (1) **Ronald Henry Kensey**, son of John Kensey and Ida Dembosky, on Aug 16, 1958 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>868</sup> He was born on Jul 05, 1935 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1333</sup> He died on Nov 02, 1959 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1333</sup> She married (2) **Donald ?** She married (3) **? Bookwalter** 
  - iv. Shirley Ann Fee<sup>864-865, 870</sup> was born on Sep 30, 1940 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married **Raymond Abbott Kneff**, son of Raymond Abbott Kneff and Bernice E Wright, on Apr 02, 1966 in Summit County, Ohio. He was born on Jun 08, 1930 in Akron, Summit County, Ohio. She born on Jun 08, 1930 in Akron, Summit County, Ohio. She born on Jun 08, 1930 in Akron, Summit County, Ohio. She born on Sep 30, 1940 in Indiana, Indiana County, Ohio. She born on Sep 30, 1940 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She born on Sep 30, 1940 in Indiana, Indiana County, Ohio. She born on Sep 30, 1940 in Indiana, Indiana County, Ohio. She born on Sep 30, 1940 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She born on Sep 30, 1940 in Indiana, Indiana County, Ohio. She born on Sep 30, 1940 in Indiana, Indiana County, Ohio. She born on Sep 30, 1940 in Indiana, Indiana County, Ohio. She born on Sep 30, 1940 in Indiana, Indiana County, Ohio. She born on Sep 30, 1940 in Indiana, Indiana County, Ohio. She born on Jun 08, 1930 in Akron, Summit County, Ohio. She born on Jun 08, 1930 in Akron, Summit County, Ohio. She born on Jun 08, 1930 in Akron, Summit County, Ohio. She born on Jun 08, 1930 in Akron, Summit County, Ohio. She born on Jun 08, 1930 in Akron, Summit County, Ohio. She born on Jun 08, 1930 in Akron, Summit County, Ohio. She born on Jun 08, 1930 in Akron, Summit County, Ohio. She born on Jun 08, 1930 in Akron, Summit County, Ohio. She born on Jun 08, 1930 in Akron, She born on Jun 08, 1930 in Akron, She born on Jun 08, 1930 in Akron, She born on She born
- 481. v. Edward Harmon Fee<sup>132, 870, 1335-1336</sup> was born in 1943 in Pennsylvania. He married **Karen Jane Gaston** She was born in Pennsylvania. 1335-1336
- 482. vi. Robert Earl Fee<sup>132, 866, 870, 1337-1340</sup> was born on Oct 21, 1944 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 866, 1339-1340 He married **Karen Sue Grow**, daughter of James A. Grow and Marjorie C. Conn, on Aug 28, 1965 in Summit County, Ohio. 866 She was born on May 01, 1943 in Point Marion, Fayette County, Pennsylvania. 866
  - vii. Betty Kay Fee<sup>863, 870</sup> was born on Oct 29, 1947 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>863</sup> She married **Frederick Allen Wade**, son of William Franklin Wade and Daisy Bennett, on Sep 12, 1971 in Summit County, Ohio. <sup>863</sup> He was born on Mar 02, 1929 in Chillicothe, Ross County, Ohio. <sup>863</sup>
- 270. **Mildred Viola**<sup>7</sup> **Fee** (James Clinton<sup>6</sup>, Catherine J.<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Cynthia<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>401, 406, 871-872</sup> was born on Mar 26, 1912 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>406</sup> She died on May 31, 1942 in Warren, Trumbull County, Ohio.<sup>871</sup> She married **Hiram L. Kelly**

Hiram L. Kelly and Mildred Viola Fee had the following child:

i. Diana Leslie<sup>8</sup> Kelly<sup>132</sup> was born on Jun 01, 1942 in Warren, Trumbull County, Ohio. She died on Jun 01, 1942 in Warren, Trumbull County, Ohio.

Diana Leslie Kelly was buried in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

271. **Vincent Duncan<sup>7</sup> Mack** (George Franklin<sup>6</sup>, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Lucinda<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer,

Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7, 76, 416, 876-880</sup> was born on Mar 27, 1892 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>7, 416</sup> He died on Mar 13, 1973 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>416</sup> He married **Elioda Clare Hall**, daughter of James Hendricks Hall and Lucinda Catherine Brendlinger, about 1915 in Indiana.<sup>413</sup> She was born on Jul 04, 1891 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>881</sup> She died on Aug 15, 1993 in Ligonier, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>881</sup>

Notes for Vincent Duncan Mack:

According to the 1930 Census, Vincent and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Vincent Duncan Mack and Elloda Clare Hall had the following children:

- 483. i. George Weldin<sup>8</sup> Mack<sup>76, 416, 876-878, 1341-1344</sup> was born on May 11, 1915 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>876-877, 1342</sup> He died on Aug 27, 1990.<sup>877, 1342</sup> He married **Jane Hutchison** She was born on Feb 07, 1918.<sup>1343, 1345-1346</sup> She died on Jun 26, 2011 in Penn Hills, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1343, 1345</sup>
  - iii. James Dale Mack<sup>76, 416, 879-880</sup> was born on Sep 25, 1919 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 879-880</sup> He died on Jun 09, 2013 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Alice McKendree Galbraith**, daughter of John McKendree Galbraith and Grace Minerva Robinson, on May 19, 1970 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>880</sup> She was born on Mar 21, 1921 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 880</sup> She died on Jan 18, 2012 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

Notes for James Dale Mack: James D. Mack

The Tribune-Democrat

NEW FLORENCE ó MACK ñ James D., 93, New Florence, passed away June 9, 2013, at Golden Living Center, Johnstown. Born Sept. 25, 1919, in Robinson, son of the late Vincent D. and Elloda (Hall) Mack. He enlisted in the Army and was serving at Scholfield Barracks when Pearl Harbor was attacked. He served the remainder of World War II as a P-38 pilot in the Pacific. A devoted husband to Alice (Galbriath) Mack for 42 years. He was responsible for Gamble and Gamble Construction accounts for many years and retired from Penelec after 14 years. Survived by stepson, William J. Mulvihill, New Florence; nephew, Robert Mack; niece, Kathy McElroy; and numerous extended family members. In addition to his parents and wife, he was preceded in death by brother, George Weldon Mack. Arrangements entrusted to Kenneth A. Stuart Funeral Home, New Florence.

272. **Jacob Merle<sup>7</sup> Mack** (George Franklin<sup>6</sup>, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Lucinda<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7, 76, 412, 415, 417, 882-885</sup> was born on Mar 16, 1895 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>7, 882-883</sup> He died in 1974 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>882</sup> He married (1) **Irene Jane Luther**, daughter of Andrew J. Luther and Eva N. Jones, on Mar 31, 1915 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>417</sup> She was born on Jan 23, 1897 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>417, 886</sup> She died on Jul 26, 1916 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>886</sup> He married (2) **Ida Lucinda Hall**, daughter of James Hendricks Hall and Lucinda Catherine Brendlinger, on Mar 06, 1918. She was born on May 23, 1888 in Pennsylvania.<sup>325, 887</sup> She died in Dec 1975 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>887</sup>

**Jacob Merle Mack** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Irene Jane Luther was buried in Armagh Cemetery, Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Jacob Merle Mack and Irene Jane Luther had the following child:

484. i. Helen I.<sup>8</sup> Mack<sup>76, 884, 1347</sup> was born on Jun 19, 1916 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 884</sup> She died on Jul 27, 2014 in Natrona Heights, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 884</sup> She married **William T. Gallagher Sr.** He was born on Jun 25, 1913. <sup>1348-1349</sup> He died in May 1986 in Natrona Heights, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1348</sup>

Helen I. Mack was buried in Lower Burrell, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Helen I. Mack:

Helen I. Gallagher, of Natrona Heights, died Sunday, July 27, 2014, in Good Samaritan Hospice, Winfield Township, from a four month illness. She was the widow of William T. Gallagher Sr., who died in 1986. She was born June 19, 1916, in West Winfield Township, and lived in this vicinity most of her life. She was a clerk for 11 years for Pennywise Market, Harrison Township, retiring in 1976. She was the daughter of the late Jacob Merle Mack and Irene Jane Luther. She was a member of Allegheny Valley Baptist Church, Harrison Township. She enjoyed crocheting, knitting, ceramics and crafts. Survivors include her son, William T. Gallagher Jr. (Elaine), of Harrison Township; daughter, Vemese Burlbaugh (Phil), of Delmont; five grandchildren, William and Scott Gallagher and Venese, Mark and Vikki Burlbaugh; six great-grandchildren, Jonathon and Micaela Gallagher and Nicole, Megan, Laura, Kara and Olivia Burlbaugh; and one great-great-grandson, Mason. She was preceded in death by her parents, Jacob M. and Irene J. Luther Mack; husband, William T. Gallagher Sr., in 1986; and two half-brothers, Don and Harold Mack. The family will receive friends from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. Wednesday, July 30, 2014, at KRYNICKI FUNERAL HOME INC., 1007 Freeport Road, Natrona Heights, Service will be at 11 a.m. Thursday, July 31, 2014, at the funeral home with her pastor, the Rev. Matt Goetz, officiating. Interment will be in Greenwood Memorial Park, Lower Burrell.

Ida Lucinda Hall was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Ida Lucinda Hall:

According to the 1920 census, Ida and Merle were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania with her parents.

Jacob Merle Mack and Ida Lucinda Hall had the following children:

- 485. ii. Donald Harry<sup>8</sup> Mack<sup>76, 885, 1350-1353</sup> was born on Jun 01, 1920 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 885, 1350-1352 He died on Sep 17, 1998 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Mildred R. Rummel** She was born on May 13, 1919 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. 1353-1354 She died on Nov 29, 1985 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. 1353
- 486. iii. Harold Merle Mack<sup>76, 1355-1359</sup> was born on Jul 13, 1922 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 1355-1358</sup> He died on Mar 03, 2009 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 1357-1358</sup> He married **Bernice Hutchinson**, daughter of George Hutchison and Mildred Roth, about 1946.<sup>76</sup> She was born on Dec 21, 1926 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on May 29, 2018 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

Notes for Harold Merle Mack:

Harold M. Mack

**New Florence** 

Harold M. "Hike" Mack, 86, of New Florence, died Tuesday, March 3, 2009 at home surrounded by his loving family. He was born July 13, 1922 in Robinson, a son of the late Merle and Ida Hall Mack. He was a member of the Germany United Methodist Church, New Florence; Acacia Lodge No. 355 F&AM, Blairsville; and Operating Engineer's Local 66. A U.S. Army veteran of World War II, he served as a clerk for General Patton in the 3rd Army. He was a life member of New Florence VFW Post 7022. He was the owner/operator of the St. Clair Store from 1964 to 1979. Survivors include his wife of 62 years, Becie Hutchison Mack; sons George and wife Diane, and Fred and wife Kathy, all of New Florence; grandchildren Seth Mack and wife, Shannon, New Florence, Melissa Mack, Leesburg, Va., Kendra Queen and husband, Chris, Wilmington, N.C., and Lindsay Mack, Fairfax, Va.; greatgrandson Dylan; sister Helen Gallagher, Natrona Heights; and several nieces and nephews. In addition to his parents, he was preceded in death by a brother, Donald. Friends were received at the Kenneth A. Stuart Funeral Home, New Florence, where a service will be held at 11 a.m. today, with the Rev. R. Kenneth Keiper officiating. A Masonic service was held Thursday at the funeral home, with a local veteran's organization conducting a military rite. In lieu of flowers, memorial donations may be made to Conemaugh Regional Hospice, 315 Locust St., Ste. 5E, Johnstown, Pa. 15901 or Germany United Methodist Church, 15179 Rt. 259 Hwy., New Florence, Pa. 15944.

David Scott<sup>7</sup> Mack (David Wakefield<sup>6</sup>, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Lucinda<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7, 207, 420, 891-895</sup> was born on Jan 05, 1905 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>891, 895</sup> He died on Feb 15, 1993.<sup>895</sup> He married **Marion Clare Mack** She was born on Nov 02, 1901 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>896</sup> She died on Jul 19, 1994.<sup>896</sup>

David Scott Mack was buried in Grandview Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Marion Clare Mack was buried in Grandview Cemetery, Grandview, Spencer County, Indiana.

Notes for Marion Clare Mack:

In 1973, Marion and Scott were living in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

David Scott Mack and Marion Clare Mack had the following children:

- i. Nina Mae<sup>8</sup> Mack<sup>892-894</sup> was born in 1929 in Pennsylvania.<sup>893-894</sup>
- ii. Charlotte Joan Mack<sup>140, 894</sup> was born in 1932 in Pennsylvania.<sup>894</sup>
- 274. **Frank Eugene<sup>7</sup> Mack** (David Wakefield<sup>6</sup>, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Lucinda<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>7, 420</sup> was born on Jul 20, 1910.<sup>140</sup> He died on Sep 05, 1983.<sup>140</sup> He married **Bertha Cunningham** She was born on May 12, 1912 in Heshbon, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Jan 07, 2003 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

**Frank Eugene Mack** was buried in Bethel United Presbyterian Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Bertha Cunningham** was buried in Bethel United Presbyterian Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Frank Eugene Mack and Bertha Cunningham had the following children:

487. i. Shirley<sup>8</sup> Mack<sup>140</sup> She married **William James Darby** 

Notes for Shirley Mack:

In 2003, Shirley and Jim were living in Waterville, Pennsylvania.

488. ii. Melvin E. Mack<sup>140</sup> He married **Christine Price** 

Notes for Melvin E. Mack:

In 2003, Melvin and Christine were living in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

275. **Ralph E.**<sup>7</sup> **Campbell** (Ida L.<sup>6</sup> Mack, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Lucinda<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 140</sup> was born in 1902.<sup>94</sup> He died in 1966.<sup>94</sup> He married **Maude Ethel Miller** She was born on Feb 04, 1910.<sup>94</sup> She died on Jan 01, 1990.<sup>94</sup>

**Ralph E. Campbell** was buried in Bethel United Presbyterian Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Maude Ethel Miller was buried in Bethel United Presbyterian Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Ralph E. Campbell and Maude Ethel Miller had the following child:

i. John Robert<sup>8</sup> Campbell<sup>76</sup> was born on Feb 05, 1939 in Socialville, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Aug 16, 2006 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Dorothy J. Pease** 

**John Robert Campbell** was buried in Bethel United Presbyterian Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for John Robert Campbell: Blairsville Dispatch (August 18, 2006)

John Robert Campbell Blairsville

John Robert Campbell, 76, of Blairsville, died Aug. 16, 2006, at Loyalhanna Care Center, Latrobe.

Born Feb. 5, 1939, in Socialville, he was the son of the late Ralph and Maude Miller Campbell.

He was a member of the Hebron Lutheran Church, Blairsville.

He was a member of the Fleet Reserve Association, Life member of the V.F.W. Member of the Blairsville Historical Society and AARP.

Mr. Campbell was a U.S. Navy Veteran serving 23 years during the Vietnam and Korean Era.

Mr. Campbell is survived by his wife, Dorothy J. Pease, Blairsville; five children; eight grandchildren; four step-children; six step-grandchildren; four step-great-grandchildren.

He was preceded in death by his parents.

There will be no visitation.

Memorial donations may be made to the Hebron Lutheran Church Memorial Fund, 125 N. Liberty St., Blairsville, Pa. 15717.

There will be a memorial service at Hebron Lutheran Church, SaturdaySept. 2 at 11 a.m. Rev. Beverly J. Banyay will officiate.

James F. Ferguson Funeral Home is handling the arrangements.

Interment will follow in Bethel Cemetery, Clyde.

276. **Maude Caroline**<sup>7</sup> **Bennett** (Mary Lucinda<sup>6</sup> Campbell, Caroline<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Lucinda<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>139, 427</sup> was born on Feb 22, 1907 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>139</sup> She died on Feb 26, 1971 in Painesville, Lake County, Ohio.<sup>139</sup> She married **Jesse Roydon Long**, son of Jesse Moorhead Long and Sarah Louisa Fair, on Jul 18, 1927 in Bedford, Bedford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>139</sup> He was born on Apr 14, 1892 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on May 15, 1969 in Painesville, Lake County, Ohio.<sup>139</sup>

Maude Caroline Bennett was buried in Western Reserve Cemetery, Chesterland, Geauga County, Ohio.

**Jesse Roydon Long** was buried in Western Reserve Cemetery, Chesterland, Geauga County, Ohio. Jesse Roydon Long and Maude Caroline Bennett had the following children:

i. Norma Kathleen<sup>8</sup> Long<sup>139</sup> was born on Dec 13, 1928 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>139</sup> She died on Jul 26, 1999 in Painesville, Lake County, Ohio.<sup>139</sup> She married **Byron Gail Frye**, son of Martin Sebastian Frye and Parloa Bates, on Jun 18, 1947 in Painesville, Lake County, Ohio.<sup>139</sup> He was born on Aug 28, 1923 in Centerpoint, Doddridge County, West Virginia.<sup>139</sup> He died on Sep 30, 1996 in Cleveland, Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>139</sup>

Norma Kathleen Long was buried in Whitehaven Cemetery, Mayfield, Ohio.

- ii. ? Long<sup>139</sup>
- 277. **Christy Wilson**<sup>7</sup> **Campbell** (George Westley<sup>6</sup>, Caroline<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Lucinda<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 428-430, 898-899</sup> was born on Nov 29, 1917 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 428-429, 898-899 He died on Apr 05, 1993 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 428-429, 898 He married **Betty Jane Hill**, daughter of Paul Alters Hill and Carrie Mae Clawson, on Sep 10, 1945 in Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. 430 She was born on Jul 28, 1924 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 56 She died on Oct 01, 2006 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 56

Christy Wilson Campbell was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Betty Jane Hill was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Betty Jane Hill:

Blairsville Dispatch (October 6, 2006)

Betty J. Campbell Black Lick

Betty J. Campbell, 82, of Black Lick, passed away, Sunday, Oct. 1, 2006 at her son Skip's home. She was born July 28, 1924, in Black Lick Township, the daughter of the late Paul Hill and Carrie Mae Clawson Hill.

She worked for many years with her husband at the former Campbell's Sunoco, Black Lick. She enjoyed gardening and bowling.

Betty is survived by sons: Christy W. Jr., Black Lick; Timothy L. and wife Nancy, Chesterton, Ind.; grandson, Michael Campbell, Johnstown; great-granddaughter, Summer Campbell; sisters: Peggy Freed, Black Lick; Pauline Shay and husband Luther, Edgewood.

Besides her parents, she was preceded in death by her husband, Christy W. Campbell, in 1993; brother, Milton Hill in 1994; and infant brother, Delbert Hill.

Friends were received at the James F. Ferguson Funeral Home, where services were held Wednesday, Rev. Jason L. McQueen officiating.

Interment followed in Blairsville Cemetery.

Christy Wilson Campbell and Betty Jane Hill had the following children:

- i. Christy W.8 Campbell Jr. 76, 428
- ii. Timothy L. Campbell<sup>76, 428</sup> He married **Nancy?**

Notes for Timothy L. Campbell:

In 2006, Timothy and Nancy were living in Chesterton, Indiana,

278. **Donald Dean**<sup>7</sup> **Campbell** (C. Randall<sup>6</sup>, Caroline<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Lucinda<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Jul 19, 1928 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Mar 29, 2010 in Point Township, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Virginia Mae Swasy**, daughter of Charles Otto Swasy and Anna Mary Clawson, on Jul 21, 1951.<sup>76</sup> She was born about 1930.

Notes for Donald Dean Campbell:

**Donald Dean Campbell** 

NORTHUMBERLAND - Donald Dean Campbell, 81, of Point Township, passed away on Monday, March 29, 2010, at Kutztown Manor Nursing Home, where he had been a resident since September. He was born July 19, 1928, in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, a son of the late C. Randall and Margaret (Graff) Campbell. On July 21, 1951, he married the former Virginia Swasy, who survives. Donald was a graduate of Blairsville High School and obtained his bachelor of science degree and did graduate work at Pennsylvania State University. He was a veteran of the Korean War, serving in Korea. He received the Bronze Star for his service.

He retired from Fairview State Hospital, where he served as superintendent. He previously was employed in civil service positions at other Department of Welfare facilities, including as superintendent at Werners State Hospital, Danville State Hospital, farm coordinator for the Department of Public Welfare and farm manager at the Selinsgrove Center. He previously taught school at Ebensburg and Blairsville high schools.

Donald was a member of Christ United Methodist Church, Northumberland, and a member of Free & Accepted Masons Lodge 355, Blairsville, Williamsport Consistory, American Legion Post 945, was a charter member of Mental Hospital Administrators and Delta Theta Sigma Fraternity. In addition to his wife of 59 years, he is survived by one son and daughter-in-law, David Dean and

Margaret Campbell, of Northumberland; two daughters and sons-in-law, Carol Lynn and Thomas Kemery, of Reading, and Linda Lee and Glenn Smith, of Boyertown; four grandchildren, Ashley, Adam, Weston and Nathan; and one brother, Randall G. Campbell, of Blairsville.

He was preceded in death by one sister, Margaret E. Campbell.

Funeral services will be private at the Joseph W. Epler Funeral Home, 210 King St., Northumberland. Burial with military honors accorded by American Legion Post 44, Northumberland, will be in Riverview

Cemetery, Northumberland.

Memorial donations may be made in Donald's memory to Kutztown Manor Inc. Employee Fund, 120 Trexler Ave., Kutztown, PA 19530.

Share photos, videos and more with Legacy Me

Notes for Virginia Mae Swasy:

In 2010, Virginia and Don were living in Northumberland, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania.

In 2011, Virginia was living in Northumberland, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania.

Donald Dean Campbell and Virginia Mae Swasy had the following children:

- 489. i. David Dean<sup>8</sup> Campbell He married Margaret Shrader
  - ii. Carol Lynn Campbell
- 490. iii. Linda Lee Campbell She married Glenn Smith
- 279. **Floyd Hugh**<sup>7</sup> **Lydick** (Bessie L.<sup>6</sup> Palmer, William H.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>447, 911-912</sup> was born on May 08, 1909 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>447, 911</sup> He died on Sep 01, 1965 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>447</sup> He married **Anna Marie Bronson** She was born on Jun 30, 1912 in Bairdstown, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>913-914</sup> She died on Jul 31, 1989.<sup>913</sup>

Floyd Hugh Lydick was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Anna Marie Bronson was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Floyd Hugh Lydick and Anna Marie Bronson had the following children:

- i. Anna Jean<sup>8</sup> Lydick<sup>912</sup> was born in 1935 in Pennsylvania.<sup>912</sup>
- ii. Marlene Lydick<sup>912</sup> was born in 1937 in Pennsylvania.<sup>912</sup>
- iii. Floyd Glenn Lydick<sup>5</sup>
- 280. **Esther Barbara**<sup>7</sup> **Lydick** (Bessie L.<sup>6</sup> Palmer, William H.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>445, 915</sup> was born in 1912 in Conway, Beaver County, Pennsylvania.<sup>445, 915</sup> She died on Jul 16, 1974 in Flora, Clay County, Illinois.<sup>915</sup> She married **Walter Higdon**, son of Denk Higdon and Laura E. Bagby, on Jan 14, 1941 in Cleveland, Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>445</sup> He was born in 1906 in Erlington, Kentucky.<sup>445</sup>

Esther Barbara Lydick was buried in Elmwood Cemetery, Flora, Clay County, Illinois.

Walter Higdon and Esther Barbara Lydick had the following child:

- i. Sharon<sup>8</sup> Higdon<sup>915</sup> She married **? Kendall**
- 281. **Blair**<sup>7</sup> **Lydic** (Bessie L.<sup>6</sup> Palmer, William H.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>445, 918-920</sup> was born on Nov 11, 1915 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Sep 07, 1988 in St. Louis, St. Louis County, Missouri. He married **Natalee Agnes Andrews** She was born on Sep 23, 1921 in St Louis, Missouri. <sup>921</sup> She died in Jan 1995. <sup>921</sup>

Blair Lydic was buried in Elmwood Cemetery, Flora County, Illinois.

Blair Lydic and Natalee Agnes Andrews had the following children:

- i. Loretta K.<sup>8</sup> Lydic<sup>918-919</sup> was born in 1944 in Illinois.<sup>919</sup> She married **L. Vance Amerman**, son of Fred Amerman and ? ?, on Sep 14, 1963 in Decatur, Macon County, Illinois.<sup>918</sup>
- ii. Janet Lydic<sup>919</sup> was born in 1947 in Illinois.<sup>919</sup> She married **Melvin Hebert**
- iii. Edward Blair Lydic<sup>920, 1360</sup> was born on Oct 27, 1954.<sup>920</sup> He married **Jennifer Ann Bennett** on Sep 04, 1998 in Madison County, Tennessee. <sup>1360</sup> She was born in 1974. <sup>1360</sup>
- 282. **James Theodore**<sup>7</sup> **Pittman** (Florence Etta<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Palmer Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5, 453, 922-928</sup> was born on Sep 18, 1905 in Saltsburg, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>923-924</sup> He died on May 20, 1975 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. He married **Ruth Eleanor McCorkle**, daughter of Lysle McCorkle and Alice May Hammonds, on Nov 13, 1934 in Allegheny County, Pennsylvania (remarried for parents). She was born on Dec 11, 1917 in Rosemont, Pennsylvania. <sup>925, 929</sup> She died on Oct 18, 1998 in Gibsonia, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. <sup>929</sup>

James Theodore Pittman was buried in Allegheny County Memorial Park, Allison Park, Allegheny

County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for James Theodore Pittman: James live in Brentwood, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

**Ruth Eleanor McCorkle** was buried in Allegheny County Memorial Park, Allison Park, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

James Theodore Pittman and Ruth Eleanor McCorkle had the following children:

- 491. i. Patricia Alice<sup>8</sup> Pittman<sup>925, 1361-1365</sup> was born on Jun 21, 1935 in Pennsylvania. <sup>1362</sup> She died on Dec 31, 2013 in Richland Township, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1361-1362</sup> She married **Samuel Albright Warrick** He was born on Jan 06, 1931 in Pennsylvania. <sup>1363</sup> He died on Jan 20, 2017 in Richland Township, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1363-1364</sup>
- 492. ii. James Lysle Pittman<sup>925-926, 928, 1361, 1366-1367</sup> was born on Jun 14, 1937 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. 926, 1366-1366 He died on Feb 07, 2003 in Baden, Beaver County, Pennsylvania. 926, 1366-1367 He married **Jean Catherine Egler**, daughter of Paul George Egler and Mary Elizabeth Weiland, in 1962 in Knoxville, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. 928 She was born on Jun 01, 1943 in Pennsylvania. 1368-1369
- 493. iii. David William Pittman<sup>925, 1361, 1370-1371</sup> was born on Sep 03, 1938 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1370</sup> He died on Jan 07, 2015 in Fort Wayne, Allen County, Indiana. <sup>1370</sup> He married **Twyla Orie White** She was born on Apr 22, 1929 in Amherst County, Virginia. <sup>1370, 1372</sup> She died on Jan 13, 2007. <sup>1370, 1372</sup>
  - **David William Pittman** was buried in Jonesboro Cemetery, Jonesboro, Nelson County, Virginia.
- 494. iv. William Frank Pittman<sup>922, 925, 1361, 1373-1374</sup> was born on Sep 12, 1940 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. 922, 925 He died on Nov 24, 2019 in Hampton Township, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. 922 He married **Elisabet Eysturoy Grimsdoittir** She was born on Nov 27, 1944 in Faroe Islands, Denmark. 1373 She died on Aug 08, 2023. 1373
  - v. Sharon Ellen Pittman<sup>5, 927, 1361</sup> was born on Oct 26, 1950 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. 927 She died on Dec 27, 1950 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. 927
- 283. **Leonard Paul**<sup>7</sup> **Pittman Sr.** (Florence Etta<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Palmer Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>453, 930-933</sup> was born on Jun 13, 1907 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>930-931</sup> He died on Feb 16, 1986 in Penfield, Calhoun County, Michigan.<sup>931</sup> He married (1) **Cora M. Barnett**, daughter of Elmer S. Barnett and Sarah Nancy Wynkoop, on Jun 27, 1925 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>932</sup> She was born on Apr 17, 1900 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>932</sup> She died on Dec 03, 1964 in Battle Creek, Calhoun County, Michigan.<sup>932</sup> He married (2) **Gladys T. Nye**, daughter of Burnette A. Nye and Bertha Baker, after 1964. She was born on Jul 03, 1903 in Kalamo, Eaton County, Michigan.<sup>934</sup> She died on Feb 09, 1986 in Marshall, Calhoun County, Michigan.<sup>934</sup>

**Leonard Paul Pittman Sr.** was buried in Floral Lawn Memorial Gardens, Battle Creek, Clahoun County, Michigan.

**Cora M. Barnett** was buried in Floral Lawn Memorial Gardens, Battle Creek, Clahoun County, Michigan.

Leonard Paul Pittman Sr. and Cora M. Barnett had the following children:

495. i. Howard Thomas<sup>8</sup> Pittman<sup>932, 1375-1376</sup> was born on Mar 06, 1927.<sup>1375-1376</sup> He died on Apr 02, 1973 in Bedford, Calhoun County, Michigan.<sup>1375-1376</sup> He married **Norma Mae Hatfield** She was born on Mar 01, 1926 in Battle Creek, Calhoun County, Michigan.<sup>1377-1378</sup> She died on Aug 02, 1998 in Battle Creek, Calhoun County, Michigan.<sup>1377-1378</sup>

**Howard Thomas Pittman** was buried in Floral Lawn Memorial Gardens, Battle Creek, Clahoun County, Michigan.

496. ii. Luella Mae Williams<sup>932-933</sup> was born on Feb 14, 1929 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>933</sup> She died on Jan 11, 2014 in Battle Creek, Calhoun County, Michigan.<sup>933</sup> She married **Charles F. Williams** on Jan 20, 1949.<sup>933</sup>

Notes for Luella Mae Williams: In 1964, Luella and Charles were living in Battle Creek, Calhoun County, Michigan.

iii. Leonard Paul Pittman Jr. 932, 1379 was born on Sep 28, 1930. 1379 He died on Dec 20, 2008 in Saint Petersburg, Pinellas County, Florida. 1379

**Gladys T. Nye** was buried in Floral Lawn Memorial Gardens, Battle Creek, Clahoun County, Michigan.

Leonard Paul Pittman Sr. and Gladys T. Nye had no children.

284. **Kenneth Wilbur**<sup>7</sup> **Pittman Sr.** (Florence Etta<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Palmer Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 454, 935-938</sup> was born on Aug 01, 1914 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 454, 935-936, 938</sup> He died on Dec 04, 2000 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 938</sup> He married (1) **Blanche C. Hinton** She was born on Jun 17, 1915 in White Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 935-936</sup> She died on Oct 06, 2004 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married (2) **Mary Korage** She was born on Sep 01, 1923.<sup>938</sup> She died on Apr 04, 2013.<sup>938</sup>

**Kenneth Wilbur Pittman Sr.** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Kenneth Wilbur Pittman Sr. and Blanche C. Hinton had the following children:

i. Charlotte<sup>8</sup> Pittman<sup>76, 935</sup> was born on Oct 12, 1938 in Ben Avon, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. 935 She died on Oct 13, 1938 in Ben Avon, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. 935

Notes for Charlotte Pittman:

Charlotte and Shirley were twins. They died at birth.

ii. Shirley Pittman<sup>76, 936</sup> was born on Oct 12, 1938 in Ben Avon, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>936</sup> She died on Oct 13, 1938 in Ben Avon, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>936</sup>

Notes for Shirley Pittman:

Charlotte and Shirley were twins. They died at birth.

497. iii. Kenneth William Pittman Jr.<sup>76, 937, 1380</sup> was born on Jan 14, 1944 in New Castle, Lawrence County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Aug 12, 2016 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Mildred J. Baker** on Jul 13, 1963.<sup>76</sup>

**Kenneth William Pittman Jr.** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Kenneth William Pittman Jr.:

In 2000, 2004, and 2011, Kenneth and Mildred were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Kenneth William Pittman Jr., 72, of Blairsville, passed away Friday, Aug. 12, 2016, at UPMC Shadyside, Pittsburgh.

The son of Kenneth W. Pittman Sr. and Blanche (Hinton) Pittman, he was born Jan. 14, 1944, in New Castle.

Ken graduated from Blairsville High School in 1962 and was a veteran of the Air Force and served on a SAC base as an aircraft mechanic.

He worked at Torrance State Hospital for 30 years, retiring on Feb. 14, 2001, and was a member of FOE #1488, Blairsville.

Ken loved to ride his motorcycles, play games on his computer and drive school bus for Smith Bus Company, Blairsville.

Surviving are his wife of 53 years, Mildred J. (Baker) Pittman, whom he married July 13, 1963; three sons, Brian T. Pittman; Douglas W. Pittman (Paula R.); and Mark E. Pittman, all of Blairsville; four grandchildren, Bryan, Zachary, Lindsey and Shane Pittman; and a brother, D. Keith Pittman, of Homer City.

He was preceded in death by his parents and two brothers, Larry and Richard Pittman.

The family will receive friends from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. Monday at the Shoemaker Funeral Home, Inc., 49 N. Walnut St., Blairsville. A funeral service will be held at 8 p.m. Monday at

the funeral home with the Rev. Cory A. Braatz officiating.

Interment will be in the Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville.

A military service will be accorded by Blairsville VFW Post #5821 and American Legion Post #0407.

498. iv. Richard Lee Pittman Sr.<sup>76, 937, 1381-1382</sup> was born on Jan 25, 1951 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 1381</sup> He died on Jul 30, 2011 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 1381</sup> He married **Kathy Jo DeSaile** in 1969.<sup>1382</sup>

Notes for Richard Lee Pittman Sr.: Richard L. Pittman Blairsville

Richard Lee Pittman, 60, of Blairsville, passed away Saturday, July 30, 2011, at Scenery Hill Manor, Indiana, Pa. A son of Kenneth W. Pittman Sr. and Blanche (Hinton) Pittman, he was born Jan. 25, 1951, in Indiana, Pa. Mr. Pittman lived most of his life in Blairsville and worked for Pittman Plumbing and Heating, Blairsville. He is survived by a son, Richard Pittman, of Saltsburg; a brother, Kenneth Pittman and wife, Mildred, of Blairsville; and a half brother, Keith Pittman, of Homer City. He was preceded in death by his parents; and a half brother, Larry Pittman. The family received friends at the SHOEMAKER FUNERAL HOME INC., 49 N. Walnut St., Blairsville, where services were held with the Rev. Beverly J. Banyay officiating. Interment was in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Pa.

Mary Korage was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Kenneth Wilbur Pittman Sr. and Mary Korage had the following children:

499. v. D. Keith<sup>8</sup> Pittman<sup>76, 937</sup> He married **Pamela Joanne Bernabei** She was born on Dec 17, 1960 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 1383-1384

Notes for D. Keith Pittman:

In 2005, Keith and Pamela were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

500. vi. Larry Dean Pittman<sup>937, 1385</sup> was born on Dec 30, 1956 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>937, 1385</sup> He died on Jun 07, 1984 in Blairsville R. D. 4, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>937, 1385</sup> He married **Pamela Joanne Bernabei** She was born on Dec 17, 1960 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1383-1384</sup>

**Larry Dean Pittman** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

285. **Bertha Alma**<sup>7</sup> **Pittman** (Florence Etta<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Palmer Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5, 939</sup> was born on Mar 29, 1918 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Mar 29, 1951 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married **John J. Watkins** He was born on Apr 12, 1905. He died in Aug 1980.

Bertha Alma Pittman was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

John J. Watkins and Bertha Alma Pittman had the following children:

- 501. i. Loretta Jane<sup>8</sup> Watkins<sup>5, 76, 939, 1386</sup> was born on Oct 22, 1936. She married **David B. Wakefield**, son of Warren Wakefield and Grace ?, about 1957. He was born on Oct 31, 1937. He died on Nov 01, 2023 in Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Nov 01, 2023 in Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Nov 01, 2023 in Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Nov 01, 2023 in Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
  - ii. Carol Lee Watkins<sup>5</sup> She married **Don Smith**
  - iii. Nancy Kay Watkins<sup>5</sup> She married James Strabensky
  - iv. ? Watkins<sup>5</sup> was born on Jun 05, 1934. He died on Jun 05, 1934.
- 286. **Laura Ellen<sup>7</sup> Palmer** (Earl Ellsworth<sup>6</sup>, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>455, 458, 940-941</sup> was born on Dec 26, 1915 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>455</sup> She died on Dec 23, 1987.<sup>455</sup> She married **Doyle Jacob Shaffer** He was born on Aug 12, 1918 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>941-942</sup> He died on Apr 21, 1973.<sup>942</sup>

Doyle Jacob Shaffer was buried in Huntingdon, Huntingdon County, Pennsylvania.

Doyle Jacob Shaffer and Laura Ellen Palmer had the following children:

- i. Betty Jane<sup>8</sup> Shaffer<sup>5</sup>
- 502. ii. Jeannette Shaffer<sup>940</sup> was born on May 31, 1939 in Evansville, Vanderburgh County, Indiana.<sup>940</sup> She died on Feb 12, 1999.<sup>940</sup> She married **? Crencenzo**
- 287. **Leona<sup>7</sup> Palmer** (Earl Ellsworth<sup>6</sup>, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>458, 943</sup> was born in 1918 in Pennsylvania. She married **Dorrie E. Kidder**, son of David Kidder and Melissa ?, in 1936 in Hancock County, West Virginia. He was born on Mar 08, 1911 in Ohio. He died on Jul 21, 1983 in Hammond, Lake County, Indiana.

Dorrie E. Kidder and Leona Palmer had the following children:

- i. Kermit<sup>8</sup> Kidder<sup>5</sup>
- ii. Irene Kidder<sup>5</sup>
- iii. Earl Kidder⁵
- iv. Darlene Kidder<sup>5</sup>
- 288. **Esther E.**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer** (Earl Ellsworth<sup>6</sup>, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>457-458, 945-946</sup> was born on Dec 26, 1919 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>457</sup> She died on Jan 07, 2020 in Washington Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>457</sup> She married **Adam Kermit Troutman** He was born on Jun 17, 1918 in Markle, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>945, 947-948</sup> He died on Jan 08, 1996.<sup>948</sup>

**Adam Kermit Troutman** was buried in Greenwood Memorial Park, Lower Burrell, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Adam Kermit Troutman and Esther E. Palmer had the following children:

- 503. i. Sharley Anne<sup>8</sup> Troutman<sup>457, 945-946, 1387</sup> was born about 1939 in Pennsylvania.<sup>945-946</sup> She married (1) ?? She married (2) ? **Bigenho** 
  - ii. Barbara L. Troutman<sup>457, 946</sup> was born in 1945 in Pennsylvania.<sup>946</sup> She married **? Powell**
  - iii. Laura Lee Troutman<sup>457, 946</sup> was born in 1950 in Pennsylvania.<sup>946</sup> She married **? Girardi**
  - iv. Audrey L. Troutman<sup>457</sup> She married ? Sleigh
  - v. Adam K. Troutman Jr.457
- 289. **Ralph Kermit<sup>7</sup> Palmer** (Earl Ellsworth<sup>6</sup>, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>458, 949</sup> was born on Oct 27, 1922 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>949</sup> He died on Oct 18, 2010 in Dunn, Harnett County, North Carolina.<sup>949</sup> He married **Mary Shumacher**

Ralph Kermit Palmer was buried in Wake Chapel Memorial Gardens, Fuquay-Varina, Wake County, North Carolina.

Ralph Kermit Palmer and Mary Shumacher had the following children:

- i. Leona<sup>8</sup> Palmer<sup>5</sup>
- ii. LeRoy Palmer<sup>5</sup>
- 290. **Bobby Gene**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer** (Daniel Woodrow<sup>6</sup>, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>464, 950-951</sup> was born on Oct 28, 1932 in Kansas.<sup>950</sup> He died on Mar 16, 2017.<sup>950</sup> He married **Carolyn Kay Boggess**

**Bobby Gene Palmer** was buried in 92518, Riverside National Cemetery, Riverside, California, USA (StreetAddress: 22495 Van Buren Boulevard; CemeteryPlot: 3476; CemeterySection: 53b).

Bobby Gene Palmer and Carolyn Kay Boggess had the following children:

- 504. i. Vicki Kay<sup>8</sup> Palmer<sup>5</sup> She married **Donald Banks**
- 505. ii. Kenna Jean Palmer<sup>5</sup> She married ? Mikeal
- 506. iii. Sheri Sue Palmer<sup>951</sup> was born on Apr 19, 1958 in Bell County, Texas.<sup>951</sup> She married **Rocky Dean Wilson**
- 507. iv. Flint Kevin Palmer<sup>5, 1388</sup> was born on Nov 24, 1959.<sup>1388</sup> He married **Cheron?**
- 291. **John Woodrow**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer** (Daniel Woodrow<sup>6</sup>, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>460, 464, 952-953</sup> was born on Sep 18, 1938 in Columbus, Cherokee County, Kansas.<sup>460, 952</sup> He died on Apr 11, 2012 in Wilburton, Latimer County, Oklahoma.<sup>460, 952</sup> He married **Reta LaVerne Rigg**, daughter of Albert Rigg and Pearl ?, on May 01, 1958.<sup>460</sup> She was born on May 09, 1943 in Pitcher, Ottawa County, Oklahoma.<sup>953</sup> She died on Oct 01, 2016 in Wilburton, Latimer County,

Oklahoma.953

John Woodrow Palmer was buried in Memorial Gardens, Wilburton, Latimer County, Oklahoma.

Reta LaVerne Rigg was buried on Oct 05, 2016 in Wilburton, Latimer County, Oklahoma.

John Woodrow Palmer and Reta LaVerne Rigg had the following children:

- 508. i. Kari LaVerne<sup>8</sup> Palmer<sup>460, 953, 1389-1390</sup> was born on Jan 25, 1959.<sup>1390</sup> She married **Sterlin Dee Taylor**
- 509. ii. Melissa Sue Palmer<sup>5, 460, 953</sup> She married (1) **Robert Lynn Barker** She married (2) **Mark Allen Wilson** She married (3) **Russell Berson Hooser** She married (4) **? Bentley**
- 292. **Gladys I.**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer** (Archibald Theodore<sup>6</sup>, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>471-473</sup> was born on Aug 03, 1921 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>472</sup> She died on Jun 16, 1983 in Leon, Butler County, Kansas.<sup>472</sup> She married (1) **Alfonso Gallo** He died before 1983. She married (2) **Robert McKee** He died before 1983.

Gladys I. Palmer was buried in Sacred Heart Cemetery, Sagamore, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Gladys I. Palmer:

In 1974, Gladys and Robert were living in Eldorado, Butler County, Kansas.

Alfonso Gallo and Gladys I. Palmer had the following children:

- i. Samuel<sup>8</sup> Gallo<sup>472</sup>
- ii. Rosemarie Gallo<sup>472</sup> She married ? Perry

Robert McKee and Gladys I. Palmer had no children.

293. Adda Grace<sup>7</sup> Palmer (Murray Pearl<sup>6</sup>, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>167, 474, 956-958</sup> was born on Jan 01, 1919 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>474</sup> She died on Feb 22, 1986 in Indiana R. D. 3, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>474</sup> She married **Robert Clair Doty** He was born on Mar 31, 1917 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>956</sup> He died on May 22, 1944 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>956</sup>

**Adda Grace Palmer** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Robert Clair Doty and Adda Grace Palmer had the following children:

- i. Patricia Ann<sup>8</sup> Doty<sup>474, 957</sup> was born in 1938 in Pennsylvania. 957
- ii. Robert Carl Doty<sup>957-958</sup> was born on Dec 16, 1939 in White Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>958</sup> He died on Dec 11, 1942 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>958</sup>
- iii. William N. Dcty474
- iv. Carol Markle<sup>474</sup>
- 294. **Merle Arthur**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer** (Murray Pearl<sup>6</sup>, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>167, 476, 959</sup> was born on Apr 20, 1921 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>45, 476</sup> He died on Jan 24, 2000 in Lakeland County Medical Center, Florida.<sup>45, 476</sup> He married (1) **Martha B. Shields** She was born in 1925.<sup>45</sup> She died on Jan 11, 1975.<sup>45</sup> He married (2) **Helen R. Burkey**

Merle Arthur Palmer was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Martha B. Shields was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Merle Arthur Palmer and Martha B. Shields had the following children:

i. John<sup>8</sup> Palmer<sup>959</sup> He married **Nancy?** 

Notes for John Palmer:

In 2000, John and Nancy were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

510. ii. Donald Palmer<sup>959</sup> was born about 1943.<sup>1391</sup> He married **June Smith** She died on Oct 20, 2001.<sup>1391</sup>

Notes for Donald Palmer:

In 2000, Don and June were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

511. iii. Kenneth Palmer<sup>959</sup> was born on Apr 24, 1947 in McKeesport, Allegheny County,

Pennsylvania.<sup>959</sup> He died on Jan 29, 2000 in Leechburg, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.<sup>959</sup>

iv. Everett Palmer<sup>959</sup> He married Molly?

Notes for Everett Palmer:

In 2000, Everett and Molly were living in Prarie Grove, Washington County, Arkansas.

v. Barbara Palmer<sup>959</sup> She married **Henry Hart** 

Notes for Barbara Palmer:

In 2000, Barbara and Henry were living in Laurel, Prince George's County, Maryland.

vi. LuceKay M. Palmer<sup>45, 959</sup> was born in 1955.<sup>45</sup>

**LuceKay M. Palmer** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Merle Arthur Palmer and Helen R. Burkey had no children.

295. **Doris**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer** (Murray Pearl<sup>6</sup>, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5, 960</sup> She married **Lewis L. McClinsey** He was born on May 29, 1913 in Mahaffey, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania. <sup>960-962</sup> He died on Jun 04, 1986 in Shelocta R. D. 3, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>960</sup>

Lewis L. McClinsey was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Lewis L. McClinsey and Doris Palmer had the following children:

- i. Richard L.8 McClinsey<sup>960</sup>
- ii. Beverly McClinsey<sup>960</sup> She married **Donald Learn**

Notes for Beverly McClinsey:

In 1986, Beverly and Donald were living in Streamwood, Cook County, Illinois.

iii. Alice McClinsey<sup>960</sup> She married **James Cox** 

Notes for Alice McClinsey:

In 1986, Alice and James were living in Millville, Cumberland County, New Jersey.

- iv. Sharon McClinsey<sup>960</sup>
- v. Robin McClinsey<sup>960</sup> She married **John Romanchik**

Notes for Robin McClinsey:

In 1986, Robin and John were living in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- vi. Lynn McClinsey<sup>960</sup> He died before 1986.
- vii. Darl McClinsey<sup>960</sup> He died before 1986.
- 296. **Anna Ellen**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer** (Arthur Clay<sup>6</sup>, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>482, 488, 963-965</sup> was born on May 23, 1917 in Pennsylvania.<sup>963-964</sup> She died on Jan 21, 1996 in Byron, Kent County, Michigan.<sup>964</sup> She married **William H. Schafer** He was born on Jul 19, 1913 in Brighton Township, Beaver County, Pennsylvania.<sup>966-967</sup> He died on Jan 10, 1991 in Sarasota, Sarasota County, Florida.<sup>967</sup>

Anna Ellen Palmer was buried in Sarasota Memorial Park, Sarasota, Sarasota County, Florida.

William H. Schafer was buried in Sarasota Memorial Park, Sarasota, Sarasota County, Florida.

William H. Schafer and Anna Ellen Palmer had the following children:

- i. Carol<sup>8</sup> Schafer<sup>965</sup> was born in 1936 in District of Columbia. 965
- ii. Barbara Schafer<sup>965</sup> was born in 1938 in Pennsylvania.<sup>965</sup>
- iii. Sandy Schafer<sup>5</sup> was born in 1940.
- iv. William Schafer<sup>965</sup> was born in 1947 in Kentucky.<sup>965</sup>
- v. Sharon Schafer<sup>965</sup> was born in 1949 in New Jersey.<sup>965</sup>
- 297. **Norma May**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer** (Arthur Clay<sup>6</sup>, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5, 484, 487-488, 973-975</sup> was born in 1933 in Illinois. 484, 487 She married **Bernard M. Roof Sr.**,

son of Milton Roof and Althea James, on Jun 10, 1950.<sup>973</sup> He was born on Dec 24, 1929 in Short Tract, Allegany County, New York.<sup>973</sup> He died on Mar 09, 2016 in Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania.<sup>973</sup>

Bernard M. Roof Sr. and Norma May Palmer had the following children:

- i. Shirley<sup>8</sup> Roof<sup>973</sup> She married ? Engert
- ii. Patricia Roof<sup>973</sup> She married **? Progansky**
- iii. Karen J. Roof<sup>973, 1392</sup> was born on Sep 18, 1956.<sup>1392</sup> She died on May 01, 2012.<sup>1392</sup> She married **? Brewer**

Karen J. Roof was buried in Short Tract Cemetery, Short Tract, Allegany County, New York.

- iv. Roben Diane Roof<sup>973, 975</sup> was born on Sep 18, 1956 in New Jersey.<sup>975</sup> She married (1) **Barbara Ann Kirk** on Dec 05, 2000 in Manchester, Bennington County, Vermont.<sup>975</sup> She was born on Oct 19, 1954 in Pennsylvania.<sup>975</sup> She married (2) **? Waddell**
- 512. v. Bernard M. Roof Jr. 973-974 was born on Oct 01, 1957 in Lincolnton, Lincoln County, North Carolina. 974 He died on Apr 17, 2014 in Richrofd, Tioga County, New York. 974 He married **Sherry E. Roof?**
- 298. **Carol Joan**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer** (Arthur Clay<sup>6</sup>, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>484, 487, 488, 976</sup> was born on Aug 08, 1934. <sup>976</sup> She died on Apr 15, 2019 in Columbus, Franklin County, Ohio, United States of America. <sup>976</sup> She married **John Joseph Rymarz** He was born on Nov 12, 1930 in Paterson, Passaic County, New Jersey. <sup>976</sup> He died on Jun 03, 2008 in Parkersburg, Wood County, West Virginia. <sup>976</sup>

Carol Joan Palmer was buried in Hillcrest Memorial Park, Hurffville, Gloucester County, New Jersey.

**John Joseph Rymarz** was buried in Hillcrest Memorial Park, Hurffville, Gloucester County, New Jersey. John Joseph Rymarz and Carol Joan Palmer had the following children:

- i. Mark<sup>8</sup> Rymarz<sup>5</sup>
- ii. Julie Rymarz<sup>5</sup>
- iii. Stephen Rymarz<sup>5</sup>
- 299. **Archie Theodore**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer** (Arthur Clay<sup>6</sup>, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>478, 487-488</sup> was born in 1942 in New Jersey.<sup>487</sup> He married **Sarah Mae Robinson**, daughter of W. A. Robinson Sr., on Mar 31, 1961 in New Jersey.<sup>478</sup>

Archie Theodore Palmer and Sarah Mae Robinson had the following children:

- i. Bonnie<sup>8</sup> Palmer<sup>5</sup>
- ii. Alice Palmer<sup>5</sup>
- iii. Peggy Palmer<sup>5</sup>
- iv. Theodore Palmer<sup>5</sup>
- v. Arthur Clay Palmer<sup>5</sup>
- 300. **Waneta Y.**<sup>7</sup> **Starry** (Bertha A.<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Palmer Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>493, 977-980</sup> was born on Apr 10, 1920 in Pennsylvania.<sup>978, 980</sup> She died on Feb 13, 2008 in Erie, Erie County, Pennsylvania.<sup>980</sup> She married **Ivan Keeler Bell** He was born on Dec 29, 1910 in Yatesboro, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.<sup>979, 981-982</sup> He died on May 12, 1987.<sup>981</sup>

Ivan Keeler Bell was buried in Wintergreen Gorge Cemetery, Erie, Erie County, Pennsylvania.

Ivan Keeler Bell and Waneta Y. Starry had the following children:

- i. Karen<sup>8</sup> Bell<sup>5</sup>
- 513. ii. David Bell<sup>5</sup> He married **Jill Vargo**
- 301. **William Theodore<sup>7</sup> Starry** (Bertha A.<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Palmer Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5, 493</sup> was born in 1921 in Pennsylvania.<sup>493</sup> He married **Julia Frinkso**

William Theodore Starry and Julia Frinkso had the following child:

- 514. i. William Theodore<sup>8</sup> Starry Jr.<sup>5</sup> He married **Christine Dobos**
- 302. **Paul Eugene**<sup>7</sup> **Starry** (Bertha A.<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Palmer Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5, 493</sup> was born in 1924 in Pennsylvania.<sup>493</sup> He married **Evie Moretti**

Paul Eugene Starry and Evie Moretti had the following child:

i. Janis<sup>8</sup> Starry<sup>5</sup>

303. **Betty LaRue**<sup>7</sup> **Starry** (Bertha A.<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Palmer Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>493, 983</sup> was born in 1925 in Pennsylvania.<sup>493</sup> She married **? Hutchinson** 

? Hutchinson and Betty LaRue Starry had the following children:

- 515. i. Judith<sup>8</sup> Hutchinson<sup>5</sup> was born on Nov 09, 1945. She died on Sep 06, 1997. She married (1) **James Sturgeon** She married (2) **Raymond Shaffer** She married (3) **Gary Conrad**
- 516. ii. Barbara Jean Hutchinson<sup>983</sup> She married **Larry E. Fink**, son of Edward C. Fink, in 1966.<sup>983</sup>
- 304. **Robert Ellsworth**<sup>7</sup> **Starry** (Bertha A.<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Palmer Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5, 493</sup> was born in 1927 in Pennsylvania.<sup>493</sup> He married **Helen Lantz**

Robert Ellsworth Starry and Helen Lantz had the following child:

- i. Joel<sup>8</sup> Starry<sup>5</sup>
- 305. **Herbert Doyle<sup>7</sup> Starry** (Bertha A.<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Palmer Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5, 493, 984-987</sup> was born on Aug 12, 1930.<sup>984</sup> He married **Rachel Barber** on Apr 11, 1953.<sup>986</sup>

Herbert Doyle Starry and Rachel Barber had the following children:

- 517. i. Debora Ann<sup>8</sup> Starry<sup>985</sup> was born in 1949.<sup>1393</sup> She married **James Stanley Doty**, son of Ralph H. Doty and Agnes Sunderlin, on May 04, 1974 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>985</sup> He was born in Apr 1953.<sup>1393-1394</sup>
- 518. ii. Daniel Starry<sup>5</sup> He married **Diane London**
- 519. iii. Lisa Marie Starry<sup>987</sup> She married (1) **Richard Eberhart**, son of Donald G. Eberhart, in Sep 1978 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>987</sup> She married (2) **Eugene Wenner**
- 306. **Mildred Louise<sup>7</sup> Palmer** (James Douglas<sup>6</sup> Jr., James Douglass<sup>5</sup> Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>45, 76, 988-989</sup> was born in 1908 in Pennsylvania. <sup>45, 988</sup> She died on Jul 30, 1989. <sup>45</sup> She married **Benjamin William Henry** on Dec 13, 1926. <sup>45</sup> He was born on Nov 16, 1906 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>45, 989</sup> He died on Jul 21, 1991. <sup>45</sup>

Mildred Louise Palmer was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Benjamin William Henry was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Benjamin William Henry and Mildred Louise Palmer had the following children:

520. i. Meda Louise<sup>8</sup> Henry<sup>76</sup> was born on Sep 22, 1926 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Jul 19, 2008 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She married **William Delfosse** 

**Meda Louise Henry** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Meda Louise Henry:

Blairsville Dispatch (July 25, 2008)

Meda Delfosse

Indiana

Meda Louise Delfosse, 81, of Indiana, died Saturday, July 19, 2008 at Indiana Regional Medical Center. A daughter of Benjamin W. and Mildred Louise Palmer Henry, she was born Sept. 22, 1926 in Indiana. Mrs. Delfosse worked at Torrance State Hospital as a cook and enjoyed playing cards and doing puzzles. She was a loving mother, grandmother and greatgrandmother and enjoyed spending time with her family. She is survived by three children: Connie Werner and husband Charles, New Alexandria, William H. Jr. and wife Debra, Norfolk, Va., Virginia L. "Ginny" Berkey and fiance Richard Adamson, Indiana; six grandchildren: Mathew Werner and wife Jackie, Jason Delfosse, Carrie Jo Newman and husband Dan, Jennifer Smith and husband Jarrod, Thomas Berkey II and wife Christine and Cory Berkey: one great-grandchild, Lorelai Newman; one brother, Thomas L. Henry and wife Polly, South Carolina; two sisters: Helen Demetro, New Jersey, and Patricia Woods, Indiana; sister-in-law, Dorothy Henry, Indiana; brother-in-law, Jack Wilson, Hammond, Ind.; and numerous nieces and nephews. She was preceded in death by her parents; a brother, William Henry; and a sister, Jean Wilson. Friends were received at Robinson-Lytle, Inc. in Indiana, where funeral services were held Tuesday with Rev. Dr. Horace Derr officiating. Interment was in Greenwood Cemetery, Memorial contributions may be made to the Alzheimer's Association, Greater PA Chapter, 100 West Station Square Drive, The

Landmarks Building, Suite 500, Pittsburgh, Pa. 15219.

ii. William D. Henry<sup>45, 988</sup> was born on Mar 22, 1931.<sup>45</sup> He died on Jul 18, 1997.<sup>45</sup> He married **Dorothy C. James** on Oct 31, 1959.<sup>45</sup> She was born on Nov 18, 1940.<sup>45</sup>

**William D. Henry** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iii. Thomas L. Henry<sup>76</sup> He married **Polly?** 

Notes for Thomas L. Henry:

- In 2008, Thomas and Polly were living in South Carolina.
- iv. Helen R. Henry  $^{76, \, 988}$  was born in 1934 in Pennsylvania.  $^{988}$  She married **? Demetro**
- v. Patricia J. Henry<sup>76, 988</sup> was born in 1937 in Pennsylvania. 988 She married **? Woods**
- vi. Jean Henry<sup>76</sup> She died before 2008.<sup>76</sup> She married **Jack Wilson**
- 307. **Jack Bernard**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer** (James Douglas<sup>6</sup> Jr., James Douglass<sup>5</sup> Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>173, 992</sup> was born in 1929 in White Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>173</sup> He married **Elizabeth Helen Estvanik**, daughter of Pauline ?, in 1947. She was born in 1927 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>993</sup> She died in 2005.<sup>993</sup>

**Elizabeth Helen Estvanik** was buried in Castle View Memorial Gardens, New Castle, Lawrence County, Pennsylvania.

Jack Bernard Palmer and Elizabeth Helen Estvanik had the following child:

i. Diana Lynn<sup>8</sup> Palmer<sup>992</sup> was born on May 11, 1948 in Indiana Hospital, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>992</sup> She died on Mar 09, 1949 in Indiana R. D. 3, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>45, 992</sup>

**Diana Lynn Palmer** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

308. **Mary J.**<sup>7</sup> **Smiley** (Mary Jane<sup>6</sup> Palmer, James E.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>505, 510, 998-999</sup> was born in 1899 in Pennsylvania.<sup>505, 510, 998-999</sup> She married **Lloyd C. Cassidy**, son of Charles Cassidy and Ellen Gettens, on Oct 27, 1923 in Detroit, Wayne County, Michigan.<sup>510</sup> He was born in 1897 in Pennsylvania.<sup>510, 998-999</sup>

Lloyd C. Cassidy and Mary J. Smiley had the following children:

- i. Lloyd<sup>8</sup> Cassidy Jr.<sup>999</sup> was born in 1929 in Michigan.<sup>999</sup>
- ii. Marilyn Cassidy<sup>999</sup> was born in 1937 in Michigan.<sup>999</sup>
- iii. Warren W. Cassidy999
- 309. **Albert R.**<sup>7</sup> **Bollinger** (Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4, 1000</sup> was born on Mar 17, 1897 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on Jan 25, 1991 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Minnie Mae Chamberlain**

Albert R. Bollinger was buried in Coles Cemetery, Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Albert R. Bollinger and Minnie Mae Chamberlain had the following child:

521. i. Mary Alice<sup>8</sup> Bollinger<sup>76</sup> was born on Jun 14, 1920 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Mar 04, 2005 in New Brighton, Ramsey County, Minnesota.<sup>76</sup> She married (1) **Clifford C. Patterson** He died before 2005. She married (2) **Harry Heacox** He died before 2005.

**Mary Alice Bollinger** was buried in Coles Cemetery, Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Mary Alice Bollinger: Mary Alice Patterson New Brighton, Minn. Formerly of Derry

Mary Alice Patterson, 84, New Brighton, Minn., formerly of Derry, died March 4, 2005. She was born June 14, 1920 in Latrobe, a daughter of the late Albert R. and Minnie M. Chamberlain Bollinger. She was a member of Derry First United Methodist Church.

She worked as a sales clerk for the May Company.

In addition to her parents, she was preceded in death by her first husband, Harry Heacox, and her second husband, Clifford C. Patterson.

Surviving are her son Curt and his wife Nancy of New Brighton; a daughter, Judy Yockey of Latrobe; two step-daughters: Suzanne and her husband Chester Piotrowski, and Nancy and her husband Rick; five grandchildren and two great-grandchildren.

Services were held Monday in McCabe Funeral Home, Derry with interment following in Coles Cemetery, Derry.

- 310. **Richard A.**<sup>7</sup> **Bollinger** (Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born on Jul 04, 1899 in Bradenville, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on Dec 28, 1978 in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania. He married **Vernie Boring** 
  - Richard A. Bollinger and Vernie Boring had the following children:
  - 522. i. Richard<sup>8</sup> Bollinger<sup>4</sup> was born in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania. He died in 1996 in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania. He married **Jean?**
  - 523. ii. Jack Frederick Bollinger<sup>4, 1395</sup> was born in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania. He died in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania. He married **J. Marie McGinley** She was born on Apr 22, 1922 in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania. 1395 She died on Aug 27, 2005. 1395
  - 524. iii. Eldora Faye Bollinger<sup>4, 1396</sup> was born in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania. She died on Jun 05, 1997 in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania. She married **Ralph Vernon Warheit** He was born on Aug 25, 1923 in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania. 1396-1397 He died on Aug 23, 2011 in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania. 1397
  - 525. iv. Kay Don Bollinger<sup>4</sup> was born in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania. He married Flo?
  - 526. v. Terry Bollinger<sup>4</sup> was born in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania. He married Marty?
  - 527. vi. Judy Bollinger<sup>4</sup> was born in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania. She married **John Graham**
- 311. **Charles Edward**<sup>7</sup> **Bollinger Sr.** (Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1000-1002</sup> was born on Jul 07, 1901 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1000</sup> He died on Feb 05, 1989 in Weatherly, Carbon County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1000</sup> He married **Nancy Marie Baum**, daughter of Robert Baum and Lillian Bittinger, on Apr 30, 1923 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Apr 21, 1906.<sup>1003</sup> She died in May 1981 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1003</sup>

**Charles Edward Bollinger Sr.** was buried in Coles Cemetery, Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Charles Edward Bollinger Sr.:

In 1929, Charles and Nancy were living in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Nancy Marie Baum was buried in Coles Cemetery, Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Charles Edward Bollinger Sr. and Nancy Marie Baum had the following children:

- 528. i. Phyllis Jean<sup>8</sup> Bollinger<sup>1000-1001</sup> was born on Jan 24, 1923 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1001</sup> She died on Jun 08, 1983 in Falls Church, Fairfax County, Virginia.<sup>1001</sup> She married (1) **Linn Arthur Herbst** She married (2) **? Woods** 
  - ii. Dorothy Mae Bollinger<sup>4, 1000</sup> was born on Feb 12, 1927 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She married **Calvin Harrison Isenberg** on Nov 01, 1952 in Erie, Erie County, Pennsylvania.
- 529. iii. Alice Almeda Bollinger<sup>1000, 1002</sup> was born on Aug 29, 1929 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1002</sup> She died on Feb 16, 1997 in Mammoth Junction, Middlesex County, New Jersey. <sup>1002</sup> She married **Charles Frank Virginis**, son of Felix Virginis and Victoria Marie, in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
  - **Alice Almeda Bollinger** was buried in Coles Cemetery, Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.
- 530. iv. Charles Edward Bollinger Jr.<sup>4, 1000</sup> was born on Oct 29, 1931 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Lola Ellen Mentch**, daughter of Clyde Mentch and Lola Martin, on

- Mar 08, 1952 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 531. v. Robert Elmer Bollinger<sup>4, 1000</sup> was born on Jan 15, 1934 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married **Betty Jane Stiffler**, daughter of Arthur Stiffler and Margaret Guidash, on Oct 01, 1952 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
  - vi. Thomas Earl Bollinger<sup>4, 1000</sup> was born on Jan 01, 1937 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Jun 22, 1975 in St Peter's Medical Center, New Brunswick, New Jersey.

**Thomas Earl Bollinger** was buried in Coles Cemetery, Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Thomas Earl Bollinger: Thomas was never married.

- 532. vii. Nancy Marie Bollinger<sup>4, 1000, 1398-1399</sup> was born on Sep 01, 1940 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married **Paul W. Barachie**, son of Paul H. Barachie and Anna Danyo, in Sep 1961 in Edison Township, Middlesex County, New Jersey.<sup>1398</sup> He was born in 1943 in New Columbus, Nesquehoning, Carbon County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1399</sup> He died on Apr 18, 1999 in Lehighton, Carbon County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1399</sup>
- 533. viii. Gerald Lynn Bollinger<sup>4, 1000</sup> was born on Jun 01, 1944 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married (1) **Linda Johnson** He married (2) **? Luba**
- 312. **Clarence Earl**<sup>7</sup> **Bollinger** (Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born on Nov 06, 1905 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on Jun 29, 1964 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Sophie Gamble**

Clarence Earl Bollinger and Sophie Gamble had the following children:

- 534. i. Albert Earl<sup>8</sup> Bollinger<sup>4</sup> was born on Nov 06, 1931 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Janet Clark**
- 535. ii. Alice Elizabeth Bollinger<sup>4</sup> was born on Jun 19, 1940 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She married **Jerome Thomas Susa**
- 313. **John Floyd<sup>7</sup> Bollinger** (Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4, 1004</sup> was born on Jan 15, 1908 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on May 05, 1981 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married **Dolores Rosetta Whitmore**

John Floyd Bollinger was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Dolores Rosetta Whitmore** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

John Floyd Bollinger and Dolores Rosetta Whitmore had the following children:

- 536. i. Dolores Whitmore<sup>8</sup> Bollinger<sup>1400</sup> She married **Frank Leroy Forsha Sr.** 
  - ii. Joyce Lorraine Bollinger<sup>1004, 1401</sup> was born in 1930 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1004</sup> She married **Paul Edward Venci**, son of Frank Venci and Victoria Oliverio, on Mar 26, 1951 in Arlington, Arlington County, Virginia.<sup>1004</sup> He was born in 1928 in Houston, Washington County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1004</sup>
- 537. iii. Marcia Ann Bollinger<sup>1402</sup> She married **Preston Bishop Jr.**

Notes for Marcia Ann Bollinger:

In 2004, Preston and Marcia were living in Southern California.

314. **Edwin Roy**<sup>7</sup> **Bollinger** (Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born on May 17, 1910 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on Feb 15, 1978 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Eleanor Alma Powers** 

Edwin Roy Bollinger and Eleanor Alma Powers had the following child:

- i. Edwin Roy<sup>8</sup> Bollinger Jr.<sup>4</sup> He married **Terry**?
- 315. **Joseph Reed**<sup>7</sup> **Bollinger** (Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born on Mar 16, 1913 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on Jul 27, 1982 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Ann Barron**

Joseph Reed Bollinger and Ann Barron had the following child:

- 538. i. Robert<sup>8</sup> Bollinger<sup>4</sup> He married **Nancy?**
- 316. **Kenneth Eugene<sup>7</sup> Bollinger Sr.** (Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4, 1005</sup> was born on Feb 02, 1915 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on Nov 14, 1985 in Latrobe Area Hospital, Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Alberta Letitia Meidinger** She was born on May 22, 1917 in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. 1006-1007 She died on Dec 28, 1991 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 1006-1007

**Kenneth Eugene Bollinger Sr.** was buried in Coles Cemetery, Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Alberta Letitia Meidinger was buried in Coles Cemetery, Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Kenneth Eugene Bollinger Sr. and Alberta Letitia Meidinger had the following children:

- i. Carole Jean<sup>8</sup> Bollinger<sup>4, 1005</sup> was born on Aug 08, 1941.
- 539. ii. Kenneth Eugene Bollinger Jr.<sup>4, 1005, 1403-1404</sup> was born on Dec 29, 1944.<sup>1404</sup> He married **Jolene Anne Shick**, daughter of Jacob Shick and Ethel ?, in Dec 1978 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1403</sup>
- 317. **John Hughes**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer** (Hughes Elmer<sup>6</sup>, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup>, Jesse<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 189, 514-517</sup> was born on May 18, 1925 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>516-517</sup> He died on Jul 08, 1996 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>517</sup> He married **Mary Ann Lawrence Palmer** She died before 1996.

**John Hughes Palmer** was buried in Saint Vincent Cemetery, Latrpbe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

John Hughes Palmer and Mary Ann Lawrence Palmer had the following children:

i. John<sup>8</sup> Palmer<sup>517</sup>

Notes for John Palmer:

In 1996, John and Debbie were living in State College, Centre County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Ron Palmer<sup>517</sup>
- iii. Don Palmer<sup>517</sup>
- 318. **Charles Vernon**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer** (Hughes Elmer<sup>6</sup>, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup>, Jesse<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 189, 512, 514, 517, 1009-1010</sup> was born on Aug 25, 1931 in Pennsylvania. <sup>1010</sup> He died on Feb 15, 1983. <sup>1010</sup> He married **Nancy Lou Emminger Sr.**, daughter of Elmer Ellsworth Emminger and Florence A. Dias, on Oct 04, 1952 in Frederick County, Virginia. <sup>512</sup> She was born on Jun 04, 1936. <sup>76</sup> She died on Dec 26, 2003 in Bradenville, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76</sup>

Notes for Nancy Lou Emminger Sr.:

Johnstown Tribune Democrat (December 29, 2003)

PALMER - Nancy Lou Emminger, 67, Bradenville, died Dec. 26, 2003, at Latrobe Area Hospital. Born June 4, 1936, daughter of late Elmer and Florence Dias Emminger. Survived by children, the Rev. Debra (the Rev. Edward) Rogosky, Derry; Cindi (Nevin) Cort, Johnstown; Charles V. Jr., Bradenville; Colette Lisbon, Scottdale; Vicki (Charlie) Bauroth, Bedford, Texas; Tracy Palmer and Connie (Doug) White, both of Bradenville; and Bonnie (Steve) Hriczik, Laughlintown. Also survived by grandchildren, Brandey Eberhart; Justin and Jonathan Rogosky; Ariana Cort; Jameson, Justin and Jocelyn Lisbon; Heidi (Ken) Morris; Katrina (J.J.) Rodriguez; Emily and Drake White; Craig Gonda; Stephen and Tessa Hriczik; and three great-grandsons. A memorial service will be held at 10 a.m. Wednesday at Bradenville United Methodist Church, followed by a luncheon.

Nancy Lou Palmer

Bradenville

Nancy Lou Emminger Palmer, 67, of Bradenville, died Friday Dec. 26, 2003, in Latrobe Area Hospital. She was born June 4, 1936, a daughter of the late Elmer and Florence Dias Emminger. Nancy had a life long career in nursing, retired from Westmoreland Manor, and was a member of Bradenville United Methodist Church. In addition to her parents she was preceded in death by her husband, Charles V. Sr.; sisters Idabelle Chump and Darlene Swanson; brothers Eugene, Robert and Joel; and a grandson, Kenneth Rolla. She is survived by eight children, the Rev. Debra Rogosky (Edward), of Derry; Cindi Cort (Nevin), of Johnstown; Charles V. Jr., of Bradenville; Colette Lisbon, of Scottdale; Vicki Bauroth (Charlie), of Bedford, Texas; Tracy Palmer, of Bradenville; Connie White (Doug), of Bradenville; and Bonnie Hriczik (Steve), of Laughlintown; 14 grandchildren, Brandey Eberhart, Justin and Jonathan

Rogosky, Ariana Cort, Jameson, Justin, Jocelyn Lisbon, Heidi (Ken) Morris, Katrina (J.J.) Rodriguez, Emily and Drake White, Craig Gonda, Stephen and Tessa Hriczik; three great-grandsons, Kenneth Morris III, and Dominic and Logan Rodriguez; three brothers, Dale, Jim, and Darryl (Skip); and many nieces and nephews. A memorial service at Bradenville United Methodist Church will be held Dec. 31 at 10 a.m. with a luncheon following. In lieu of flowers, donations can be made to a memorial fund to benefit numerous charities. Donations can be sent to the Nancy Palmer Memorial Fund, c/o PACOE Federal Credit Union, 110 Sunray Dr., Johnstown, PA 15905.

Charles Vernon Palmer and Nancy Lou Emminger Sr. had the following children:

i. Debra<sup>8</sup> Palmer<sup>76</sup> She married **Edward Rogosky** 

Notes for Debra Palmer:

In 2003, Debra and Edward were living in Derry, Westmoreland, County, Pennsylvania.

ii. Cindi Palmer<sup>76</sup> She married **Nevin Cort** 

Notes for Cindi Palmer:

In 2003, Cindi and Nevin were living in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

- iii. Charles V. Palmer Jr.<sup>76</sup>
- iv. Collette Palmer<sup>76</sup> She married ? Lisbon
- v. Vicki Palmer<sup>76</sup> She married Charlie Bauroth

Notes for Vicki Palmer:

In 2003, Vicki and Charlie were living in Bedford, Texas.

- vi. Tracy Palmer<sup>76</sup>
- vii. Connie Palmer<sup>76</sup> She married **Doug White**

Notes for Connie Palmer:

In 2003, Connie and Doug were living in Bradenville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

viii. Bonnie Palmer<sup>76</sup> She married **Steve Hriczik** 

Notes for Bonnie Palmer:

In 2003, Bonnie and Steve were living in Laughlintown, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

319. **Robert L.**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer** (Hughes Elmer<sup>6</sup>, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup>, Jesse<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 189, 515, 517</sup> was born on Apr 24, 1941 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Jul 11, 2003 in Ligonier R. D. 2, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Agnes Elaine Wilson** 

Notes for Robert L. Palmer: Robert L. Palmer Ligonier RD 2 Formerly of New Derry

Robert L. Palmer, 62, Ligonier RD 2, formerly of New Derry, died Friday, July 11, 2003, at Easy Living Estates, Cook Township.

Mr. Palmer was born April 24, 1941, in Latrobe, a son of the late Hughes and Elizabeth Harr Palmer. He was employed by Latrobe Plastics, was a U.S. Army Veteran and attended Bible Baptist Church.

In addition to his parents, he was preceded in death by three brothers, John, Roy and Richard.

He is survived by his wife, Agnes Elaine Wilson Palmer;

Also seven children, Robert Jr., Derry, Mrs. Keith (Tresa) Augustine, Butler, Mrs, Scott (Robin) Palmer, Ligonier, Mrs. Steve (Lorie) Jack, New Alexandria, Julia Richards of Delmont, and Mrs. Chris (Christy) Patrick and Mrs. Jerome (Jessica) Hill, Latrobe;

Also seven grandchildren: two brothers, Donald and his wife, Eve Palmer, of Latrobe, and Fran and his wife, Nani, of Arizona; a sister, Shirley Patton and her husband, Dave, of Latrobe, and several nieces and nephews.

Funeral services were held Monday in Quinlisk Funeral Home, Derry with Pastor Dale Womack officiating. Interment followed in Ligonier Valley Cemetery.

Robert L. Palmer and Agnes Elaine Wilson had the following children:

- i. Robert<sup>8</sup> Palmer Jr.<sup>76</sup>
- ii. Tresa Palmer<sup>76</sup> She married **Keith Augustine**

Notes for Tresa Palmer:

In 2003, Tresa and Keith were living in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania.

iii. Robin Palmer<sup>76</sup> She married Scott Palmer

Notes for Robin Palmer:

In 2003, Robin and Scott were living in Ligonier, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

iv. Lorie Palmer<sup>76</sup> She married **Steve Jack** 

Notes for Lorie Palmer:

In 2003, Lorie and Steve were living in New Alexandria, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

- v. Julia Palmer<sup>76</sup> She married ? Richards
- vi. Christy Palmer<sup>76</sup> She married **Chris Patrick**

Notes for Christy Palmer:

In 2003, Christy and Chris were living in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

vii. Jessica Palmer<sup>76</sup> She married Jerome Hill

Notes for Jessica Palmer:

In 2003, Jessica and Jerome were living in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

320. **Adam<sup>7</sup> Palmer** (Samuel Wilbur<sup>6</sup>, George W.<sup>5</sup>, Jesse<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>519</sup> was born on Oct 09, 1905 in Blacklick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>519</sup> He died on Dec 11, 1952 in Blacklick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>519</sup> He married **Mary Elizabeth Kelly** She was born on Aug 26, 1908 in Colver, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>519</sup> She died on Feb 18, 1972 in Blacklick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>519</sup>

Adam Palmer and Mary Elizabeth Kelly had the following child:

- Betty Jean<sup>8</sup> Palmer<sup>519</sup> was born on Aug 17, 1929 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>519</sup> She died on May 12, 1986 in Mantua, Portage County, Ohio.<sup>519</sup> She married Virgil Ray McConnaughey on Aug 11, 1951.<sup>519</sup>
- 321. **Eva E.**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer** (Clyde E.<sup>6</sup>, Joseph Campbell<sup>5</sup>, Jesse<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>412, 523, 1011</sup> was born on Aug 03, 1913 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>523</sup> She died on Feb 10, 1935 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>523</sup> She married **Carl F. M. Sundberg**, son of Charles Fritiof Sundberg and Minnie ?, in Apr 1931 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1012</sup> He was born on Mar 05, 1911 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1012</sup> He died in Apr 1983 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1012</sup>
  - **Carl F. M. Sundberg** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
  - Carl F. M. Sundberg and Eva E. Palmer had the following child:
    - i. Dale Eugene<sup>8</sup> Sundberg<sup>523, 1011, 1405-1415</sup> was born on Feb 08, 1935 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1011, 1406, 1408-1409, 1415</sup> He died on Feb 21, 2005 in Walla Walla, Walla Walla County, Washington. <sup>1011, 1407</sup> He married (1) **Beverly A. Roberts** on Jun 25, 1955 in Richland, Franklin County, Washington. <sup>1406, 1410</sup> She was born on Apr 08, 1938. <sup>1406</sup> He married (2) **Catherine Helene Schmidt** on Aug 09, 1985 in Richland, Franklin County, Washington. <sup>1414-1415</sup> She was born on Aug 12, 1950. <sup>1415</sup> He married (3) **Shirley J. McBride** on Oct 28, 1989 in Franklin County, Washington. <sup>1408</sup> She was born on May 02, 1946. <sup>1408</sup> He married (4) **Bertha O. Claycomb** on Apr 03, 1991 in Richland, Franklin County, Washington. <sup>1409</sup> She was born on Jul 29, 1940. <sup>1409</sup>
- 322. **Ivy Jean<sup>7</sup> Palmer** (Clyde E.<sup>6</sup>, Joseph Campbell<sup>5</sup>, Jesse<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Mar 29, 1923 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on May 12, 2006 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She married **Thomas William Vanetta** He was born on Apr 05, 1923.<sup>1019</sup> He died on Aug 09, 1997.<sup>1019</sup>

**Ivy Jean Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Thomas William Vanetta** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Thomas William Vanetta and Ivy Jean Palmer had the following children:

i. Thomas L.8 Vanetta<sup>76</sup> He married **Laurie?** 

Notes for Thomas L. Vanetta:

In 2006, Thomas and Laurie were living in Tuscon, Pima County, Arizona.

ii. Ronald Vanetta<sup>76</sup> He married Michelle?

Notes for Ronald Vanetta:

In 2006, Ronald and Michelle were living in Jeannette, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

iii. Kathleen Vanetta<sup>76</sup> She married **Edgar DeJongh** 

Notes for Kathleen Vanetta:

In 2006, Kathleen and Edgar were living in Jeannette, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

- iv. David Clyde Vanetta<sup>76, 92</sup> was born in 1955. 1019 He died on Aug 30, 1994 in Arizona. 1019
- 323. **Esther Marie**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer** (John Ivan<sup>6</sup>, Joseph Campbell<sup>5</sup>, Jesse<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 542, 546, 1020-1021</sup> was born on Aug 25, 1936 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1021</sup> She died on Jan 03, 2011.<sup>1020-1021</sup> She married **Donald Henry Rhoades**

Notes for Esther Marie Palmer:

In 1974, Esther and Donald were living in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

Donald Henry Rhoades and Esther Marie Palmer had the following child:

- i. Kimberly<sup>8</sup> Palmer<sup>1020-1021</sup>
- 324. **John I.**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer Jr.** (John Ivan<sup>6</sup>, Joseph Campbell<sup>5</sup>, Jesse<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76,546</sup> was born on Mar 11, 1941 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Apr 28, 2024 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Thelma Lambing** She died in 2022.<sup>76</sup>

**John I. Palmer Jr.** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for John I. Palmer Jr.:

In 2018, John and Thelma were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

John I. Palmer Jr., 83, of Blairsville, passed away on Sunday, April 28, 2024, at his home.

He was born March 11, 1941, in Blairsville, the son of John I. Palmer Sr. and Bessie (Ewing) Palmer.

John served in the U.S. Army. He was a member of Mt. Tabor United Methodist Church, Blairsville. John had worked at Derry Westinghouse as a machine operator. He was a former member of the Blairsville Elks, and enjoyed bowling, working on the farm and spending time coaching baseball. John loved his grandkids and attending their sporting events.

He is survived by his son, Mark Palmer and wife Kimberly, Blairsville; daughter Robin Livingston, Blairsville; daughter-in-law Lisa Palmer, Indiana; grandchildren: Chelsea Palmer, Rebecca Palmer, Amanda Bosnik and husband Jesse, Justin Palmer and fiancee Rachael, Lucas Palmer, Nichole Brannan and husband Zach, Mackenzie Livingston and Cameron Livingston and wife Cassidy; great-grandchildren: Mitchell Palmer, Declan, Cohen and Brecken Brannan and Beau and Collins Bosnik; brother Casey Palmer, Black Lick; and sister Barb Palmer, Latrobe.

He was preceded in death by his parents; wife Thelma (Lambing) Palmer in 2022; son John I. Palmer III; son-in-law Stacy Livingston; and siblings Esther, Shirley, Harry, Larry and Robert.

The family will receive friends from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. Wednesday at the Ferguson Funeral Home and Monument Company, 25 W. Market St., Blairsville. John's funeral service will be held at 11 a.m. Thursday in the Ferguson Funeral Home and Monument Company.

Interment will be held in Mt. Tabor Cemetery, Blairsville. Blairsville Military Honor Guard and the U.S.

Army will conduct graveside military services.

John I. Palmer Jr. and Thelma Lambing had the following children:

540. i. John I.<sup>8</sup> Palmer III<sup>76</sup> was born on Jan 14, 1962 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Nov 19, 2009 in Fairmont, Monroe County, West Virginia.<sup>76</sup> He married **Lisa?** 

**John I. Palmer III** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for John I. Palmer III:

PALMER III, JOHN I, 47, FORMERLY OF INDIANA & BLAIRSVILLE died Thursday, November 19, 2009 at Fairmont General Hospital, Fairmont, WV. He was born January 14, 1962 in Indiana, PA, the son of John I. and Thelma (Lambing) Palmer Jr. of Blairsville, PA. John was of the Methodist Faith. He had worked for Consol Energy at Leverdge Mine, WV. He was a member of the United Mine Workers. He was a graduate of Blairsville Hish School Class of 1979. John loved golfing. He also played softball for his Church league. He was an avid Pittsburgh sports fan. John was very proud of his daughters. He enjoyed spending time with his Family. He is survived by his parents, 3 daughters, Chelsea, Rebecca and Amanda Palmer all whom are attending IUP, brother, Mark Palmer & wife Kim of Blairsville, PA, sister, Robin Livingston & husband Stacy of Blairsville, PA, very special friend, Linda Pruett of Robinson, PA, ex-wife, Lisa Palmer of Indiana, PA, nieces & nephews, Nichole, Mackenzie & Cameron Livingston and Justin & Lucas Palmer, friend, Tammy Pruett & her children, Skylar, Donaven & Eric and also many cousins. He is preceded in death by his maternal grandparents, Glenn & Carrie Lambing and paternal grandparents, John I. & Bessie Palmer. The Family will receive friends on Saturday, November 21, 2009 from 2-4 & 7-9 PM. Funeral Services will be held on Sunday, November 22, 2009 at 2:00 PM in the Funeral Home. Rev. Scot Pifer will officiate. Interment will be in the Mt. Tabor Cemetery, Blairsville, PA. In lieu of flowers, memorial donations may be made to the Palmer Scholarship Fund, for John's daughters, to S&T Bank, PO Box 220, 800 Philadelphia St., Wealth Management Dept., Indiana, PA 15701.

541. ii. Mark Palmer<sup>76</sup> He married **Kimberly?** 

Notes for Mark Palmer:

In 2009 and 2024, Mark and Kim were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

542. iii. Robin Palmer<sup>76</sup> She married **Stacy Livingston** He died before 2024.

Notes for Robin Palmer:

In 2009, Robin and Stacy were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

325. **Shirley Jean**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer** (John Ivan<sup>6</sup>, Joseph Campbell<sup>5</sup>, Jesse<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 543, 546</sup> was born on Jun 30, 1942 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 543</sup> She died on Oct 27, 2016 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 543</sup> She married **? Little** 

Notes for Shirley Jean Palmer:

Shirley Jean (Palmer) Little, 74, of Indiana, PA passed away on Thursday, October 27, 2016 at Windber Hospice, Windber, PA.

The daughter of John and Bessie (Ewing) Palmer, she was born June 30, 1942 in Indiana, PA. Mrs. Little was a member of Mt. Tabor United Methodist Church.

She loved cleaning, baking, spending time with her grandchildren and her dog, Humphrey.

Prior to her retirement in 2001, she worked for Bongianino Bakery, Blairsville, for 35 years.

Surviving are her daughter, Thelma L. Cline (Jeff) of Blairsville; two grandchildren, Ashley Fay Cline and Jeffrey Cline and several brothers and sisters.

As per Mrs. Little's wishes, there will be no visitation or memorial service.

Shoemaker Funeral Home, Inc., 49 N. Walnut St., Blairsville, PA entrusted with the arrangements.

? Little and Shirley Jean Palmer had the following child:

543. i. Thelma Larue<sup>8</sup> Palmer<sup>76, 543, 1416</sup> She married **Jeffrey Allen Cline Sr.**, son of Marion David Cline and Thelma B. Smith, about 1986.<sup>76</sup> He was born on Feb 15, 1961 in Johnstown,

Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on May 06, 2023 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

326. **Ruth A.**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer** (John Ivan<sup>6</sup>, Joseph Campbell<sup>5</sup>, Jesse<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 545-546</sup> was born on Dec 31, 1943 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Feb 13, 2018 in Palmertown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

Notes for Ruth A. Palmer:

PALMER, RUTH A., 74 OF PALMERTON, PA passed away on Tuesday, February 13, 2018 at UPMC Presbyterian Hospital, Pittsburgh, PA. She was born December 31, 1943 in Burrell Twp., PA, the daughter of the late John Palmer and Bessie (Ewing) Palmer. She had attended the Chapel of Hope, Black Lick, PA. Ruth was a caregiver all of her life including being an aid at Indian Haven & St. Andrews Village, both of Indiana, PA. She enjoyed spending time with her Grandchildren. She is survived by her daughter, Sandra Shaffer, Palmerton, PA; son, Tim Palmer, Palmerton, PA; grandchildren: Michael Shaffer, Darcie Lynn, Amber Palmer & Timmy Palmer Jr.; great grandchild, Skyler Smith; brother, Casey Palmer, Blairsville, PA; brother, John Palmer & wife, Thelma, Blairsville, PA; brother, Robert Palmer, Blairsville, PA; sister, Barbara Palmer, Latrobe, PA; brother, Larry Palmer & wife Eileen, Blairsville, PA and also several Nieces & Nephews. She is preceded in death by her brother, Harry Palmer. The family will receive friends at the James F. Ferguson Funeral Home, Inc., Blairsville, PA on Friday, February 16, 2018 from 11-1 PM, the time of the funeral service. Pastor Dave Kimball will officiate. In lieu of flowers, memorial donations may be made to the James F. Ferguson Funeral Home, Inc., 25 W. Market St., Blairsville, PA 15717 to help with funeral costs.

Ruth A. Palmer had the following children:

544. i. Sandra<sup>8</sup> ?<sup>76</sup> She married **? Shaffer** 

545. ii. Tim Palmer<sup>76</sup>

327. **Larry E.**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer** (John Ivan<sup>6</sup>, Joseph Campbell<sup>5</sup>, Jesse<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 544, 546</sup> was born on Jul 25, 1947 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>544</sup> He died on Dec 01, 2021 in Slickville, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>544</sup> He married **Eileen J.?** 

Notes for Larry E. Palmer:

In 2018, Larry and Eileen were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Larry E. Palmer and Eileen J. ? had the following children:

- i. Joseph<sup>8</sup> Palmer<sup>544</sup>
- ii. Jennie Palmer<sup>544</sup> She married **? Schultz**
- iii. Christopher Palmer<sup>544</sup>
- 328. **Harry Lyle**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer** (John Ivan<sup>6</sup>, Joseph Campbell<sup>5</sup>, Jesse<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 541, 545-546, 1022-1023</sup> was born on Jul 25, 1947 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>545, 1023</sup> He died on Aug 14, 1974 in Palmertown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>545</sup> He married **Pluma J. Yarnal**, daughter of Walter Yarnal and Pearl Taylor, on Oct 08, 1966 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>541</sup> She was born in 1949.<sup>541, 1024</sup>

**Harry Lyle Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Harry Lyle Palmer and Pluma J. Yarnal had the following children:

i. Harry L.<sup>8</sup> Palmer Jr.<sup>545</sup> He died before 1974.

**Harry L. Palmer Jr.** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Jacqueline Palmer<sup>545</sup>
- 329. **Terrie Adel**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer** (Scott Randall<sup>6</sup>, Joseph Campbell<sup>5</sup>, Jesse<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Jun 24, 1954 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Feb 29, 2008 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

Notes for Terrie Adel Palmer:

Terrie Adel Palmer, 53, of Black Lick, PA passed away on Friday, February 29, 2008 at the Indiana Regional Medical Center, Indiana, PA.

The daughter of Scott R. and Alice E. (Williams) Palmer, she was born June 24, 1954 in Indiana, PA.

Terrie graduated from Blairsville High School in 1972 and worked for Indiana County as a social worker.

She was a member of F.O.E.#1488 Ladies Auxiliary.

Surviving are a son, Joshua E. Palmer and wife, Erin of Mechanicsburg and four sisters, Shelby McQuiston of Baltimore, MD; Judith Daugherty of Black Lick; Darlene Blattenberger of Black Lick and Debora Cecconi of Greensburg.

She was preceded in death by her parents; five brothers, Scott, Jerry, William, Robert and Jack Palmer and three sisters, Linda Palmer, Karen Waldenville and Nancy Shaffer.

There will be no visitation.

A Memorial service will be held at 11:00 A.M. Wednesday at the Shoemaker Funeral Home, Inc., 49 N. Walnut St., Blairsville, PA with Rev. Fred W. Craig officiating.

Terrie Adel Palmer had the following child:

i. Joshua E.8 Palmer<sup>76</sup> He married **Erin?** 

Notes for Joshua E. Palmer:

In 2008, Joshua and Erin were living in Mechanicsburg, Pennsylvania.

330. **Edward<sup>7</sup> Boyle** (Harry Grant<sup>6</sup>, Sara Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jane<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>559, 1025-1026</sup> was born in Aug 1886 in Pennsylvania.<sup>559</sup> He married **Anna Roesser** She was born about 1888 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1026</sup>

Edward Boyle and Anna Roesser had the following children:

- i. Harry Grant<sup>8</sup> Boyle<sup>1025-1026</sup> was born on May 07, 1911 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1025</sup> He died on May 17, 1959 in McCandless Township, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1025</sup> He married **Dorothy Hartle**
- ii. Hazel Boyle<sup>1026</sup> was born about 1914 in Pennsylvania. 1026
- 331. **William Earle**<sup>7</sup> **Boyle** (Harry Grant<sup>6</sup>, Sara Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jane<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>558-559</sup> was born on Jan 22, 1891 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>558</sup> He died on Aug 27, 1957 in McCandless Township, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>558</sup> He married (1) **Eva Cummings** He married (2) **Frances B. Hohmann** She was born on Mar 01, 1904.

William Earle Boyle and Eva Cummings had the following child:

- i. Wilda<sup>8</sup> Boyle
- William Earle Boyle and Frances B. Hohmann had no children.
- 332. **Francis Boyle**<sup>7</sup> **Lowe** (Minnie<sup>6</sup> Boyle, Sara Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jane<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>562-563, 566, 1027-1028</sup> was born on Jul 31, 1892 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>562, 566</sup> He died on Apr 09, 1963 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>566</sup> He married **Irene Genevieve Henderson** She was born about 1892 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1027</sup>

Francis Boyle Lowe and Irene Genevieve Henderson had the following children:

- i. Francis W.8 Lowe<sup>1027</sup> was born about 1919 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1027</sup>
- ii. Dorothy Genevieve Lowe<sup>1027-1028, 1417</sup> was born on Oct 12, 1919 in Derry, Pennsylvania.<sup>1028</sup> She died on Mar 12, 2005.<sup>1028</sup> She married (1) **? Kline** She married (2) **John Joseph Villella**, son of Anthony Villella and Catherine Bonacci, on Nov 05, 1957 in Alexandria, Virginia.<sup>1417</sup> He was born on Sep 09, 1919 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1418</sup>
- iii. Cleora B. Lowe<sup>1419</sup> was born about 1922 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1419</sup>
- iv. John M. Lowe<sup>1419</sup> was born about 1926 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1419</sup>
- 333. **Davis A.**<sup>7</sup> **Foreman** (Jennie Clarissa<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Davis Alexander<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jane<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>568, 572, 575, 1029</sup> was born on Dec 12, 1905 in DuBois, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1029</sup> He died on Dec 20, 1985 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1029</sup> He married **Inez J. Gabelli Foreman**

Davis A. Foreman was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Davis A. Foreman and Inez J. Gabelli Foreman had the following children:

- i. Davis E.<sup>8</sup> Foreman<sup>1029</sup>
- ii. Dorothy Foreman<sup>1029</sup> She married **Phillip Leddon**

Notes for Dorothy Foreman: In 1985, Dorothy and Phillip were living in Palmertown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iii. Florence Foreman<sup>1029</sup> She married **Stanley Young** 

Notes for Florence Foreman: In 1985, Florence and Stanley were living in Blairsville R. D. 3, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

334. **Terrence Vincent**<sup>7</sup> **Foreman** (Jennie Clarissa<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Davis Alexander<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jane<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>568-569, 571-573, 575, 1029-1031</sup> was born on Jun 28, 1908 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>571-572, 1030-1031</sup> He died on Jun 29, 1992 in Palmertown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>572, 1031</sup> He married **Martha J.?** 

Terrence Vincent Foreman and Martha J. ? had the following children:

- i. Clarissa<sup>8</sup> Foreman<sup>572</sup> She married **? ScaleIta**
- ii. Robert A. Foreman<sup>572</sup>
- iii. Dennis L. Foreman<sup>572</sup>
- 335. **Edwin Lyman**<sup>7</sup> **Foreman** (Jennie Clarissa<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Davis Alexander<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jane<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>567-568, 570, 572-573, 575, 1029, 1032-1034</sup> was born on Nov 18, 1910 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>567-568</sup> He married **Margaret V. McConnell** She was born in 1914 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1034</sup> She died in 1993.<sup>568</sup>

Edwin Lyman Foreman and Margaret V. McConnell had the following children:

- i. Clair L.8 Foreman<sup>568, 1034</sup> was born in 1931 in Pennsylvania. 1034
- ii. Margaret I. Foreman<sup>568, 1032, 1034, 1420</sup> was born in 1933 in Pennsylvania. <sup>1034</sup> She married **Ralph Eugene Buzzinotti**, son of Gilbert Buzzonotti, on Dec 22, 1954 in Memphis, Shelby County, Tennessee. <sup>1032</sup>
- iii. Ruth Irene Foreman<sup>568, 1033-1034</sup> was born in 1935 in Pennsylvania. 1034 She married **Adrain Eugene Davis** on Apr 24, 1954 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 1033
- iv. Clara Mae Foreman<sup>568, 1034</sup> was born in 1936 in Pennsylvania. 1034 She married **? Santus**
- v. Marie J. Foreman<sup>568, 1034, 1421-1422</sup> was born on Mar 05, 1939 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1422</sup> She married **? McLaren**
- 336. **Margaret L.**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer** (Joseph H.<sup>6</sup>, Samuel Foster<sup>5</sup>, Joseph<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>848</sup> was born about 1924 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on May 12, 2008 in Levittown, Bucks County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She married **Eugene Blair St. Clair** He was born on Jan 24, 1921 in Pitcairn, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1035</sup> He died on Aug 08, 1998 in Levittown, Bucks County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1035</sup>

Margaret L. Palmer was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Margaret L. Palmer: Blairsville Dispatch (May 16, 2008) Margaret St. Clair Levittown

Margaret L. St. Clair, 84, of Levittown, died Monday, May 12, 2008, at St. Mary Medical Center in Langhorne. She was born in Black Lick and was the daughter of Joseph and Edith Palmer. She graduated from Bolivar High School in Bolivar. In 1959, she and her family moved to Levittown, where she worked for Pathmark and A&P Supermarkets as a meat wrapper. She retired in the late 1980s. Margaret was the beloved wife of the late Eugene B. St. Clair, who died in 1998. She is survived by her children, Dennis and wife Lois, Michigan, Beverly Miller and husband Richard, New Jersey, Gregory and wife Linda, Pennsylvania, and Pamela Faison and husband Gary, Pennsylvania; 11 great-grandchildren; and many nieces and nephews. She was preceded in death by brothers Arlie and Ralph Palmer, and her sisters, Helen Williams, Laura Purdy and Edna Elliott. Friends will be received today from 7 to 9 p.m. and Saturday from 9:30 to 10:30 a.m., followed by a service at 11 a.m. at the Beck/Givnish of Lower Bucks, Levittown. Graveside services will be held Monday at 10 a.m. at Blairsville Cemetery. In lieu of flowers, donations in Margaretís memory may be made to St. Mary Medical Center, 1201

Langhorne-Newtown Rd., Langhorne, Pa. 19047.

Eugene Blair St. Clair and Margaret L. Palmer had the following children:

i. Dennis<sup>8</sup> St. Clair<sup>76</sup> He married **Lois** ?

Notes for Dennis St. Clair:

In 2008, Dennis and Lois were living in Michigan.

ii. Beverly St. Clair<sup>76</sup> She married **Richard Miller** 

Notes for Beverly St. Clair:

In 2008, Beverly and Richard were living in New Jersey.

iii. Gregory St. Clair<sup>76</sup> He married Linda?

Notes for Gregory St. Clair:

In 2008, Gregory and Linda were living in Pennsylvania.

iv. Pamela St. Clair<sup>76</sup> She married **Gary Faison** 

Notes for Pamela St. Clair:

In 2008, Pamela and Gary were living in Pennsylvania.

337. **Ralph Edward**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer** (Joseph H.<sup>6</sup>, Samuel Foster<sup>5</sup>, Joseph<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>12, 76, 591, 1036-1041</sup> was born on Mar 15, 1917 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12, 591, 1039-1040</sup> He died on Apr 30, 1969.<sup>12, 1039</sup> He married **Alma Mae Walbeck**, daughter of Samuel Gilbert Walbeck and Elsie Susanna Brown, in 1934.<sup>1036</sup> She was born on Sep 27, 1915 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1038, 1042-1043</sup> She died on Dec 05, 2005 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1038, 1042-1043</sup>

Ralph Edward Palmer was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Alma Mae Walbeck** was buried in Brush Valley Lutheran Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Alma Mae Walbeck:

Alma Palmer

Indiana

Formerly of Coral

Alma Palmer, 90, of Indiana, formerly of Coral, died Monday, Dec 5, 2005, at the Beacon Ridge Nursing Center. Born Sept. 27, 1915, in Brush Valley Township, she was the daughter of Samuel and Elsie Brown Walbeck.

She was a member of the Luther Chapel Lutheran Church in Coral and retired from FMC Corp. in Homer City.

She is survived by three daughters; Frances Shacreaw, Black Lick; Betty Lou Stineman and husband Richard, Homer City; and Shirley A. Smetak and husband Robert, Latrobe; nine grandchildren and nine great-grandchildren.

In addition to her parents, she was preceded in death by three sisters, Hazel Ruddock, Edna Cribbs and Alda Marie Spellman (her twin sister), and a brother, Dale Walbeck.

Services were held Thursday at the C. Frederick Bowser Funeral Home, Homer City, with the Rev. Joseph Traynor officiating.

Interment was in the Brush Valley Lutheran Cemetery.

Ralph Edward Palmer and Alma Mae Walbeck had the following children:

- i. Frances D.<sup>8</sup> Palmer<sup>1041</sup> was born in 1935 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1041</sup> She married **George A. Shacreaw** He was born on May 23, 1930.<sup>1423-1424</sup> He died on Feb 08, 2004 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1423-1424</sup>
- 546. ii. Betty Lou Palmer<sup>1037, 1041, 1425-1426</sup> was born in 1937 in Pennsylvania. <sup>1037, 1041</sup> She married (1) **? Golinsky** She married (2) **Richard Leroy Stineman**, son of Leroy E. Stineman and Anna Luella Mahaffey, on Nov 12, 1960 in Frederick County, Virginia. <sup>1425</sup> He was born on Dec 03, 1936. <sup>1427</sup>

- iii. Shirley A. Palmer<sup>1041, 1428</sup> was born on Dec 07, 1939 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1428</sup> She married **?** Smetak
- 338. **Sumner Alvin**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer** (Fred Alvin<sup>6</sup>, Samuel Foster<sup>5</sup>, Joseph<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 576-577, 1044</sup> was born on Oct 27, 1917 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>576-577</sup> He died on Sep 05, 1995 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>576-577</sup> He married **Ruth Miller**

Notes for Ruth Miller:

In 1971, Ruth and Sumner were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Sumner Alvin Palmer and Ruth Miller had the following children:

547. i. Richard S.<sup>8</sup> Palmer<sup>76, 577, 1044</sup> He married **Pamela Suzanne Liegey**, daughter of Francis Liegey and Ruth Weed, on Sep 02, 1972 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1044</sup> She was born on Aug 17, 1949 in Clearfield, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania. She died on Nov 07, 2024 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76</sup>

Notes for Richard S. Palmer:

In 1995, Richard and Pam were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 548. ii. Janet Palmer<sup>577</sup> She married **Fred Moreau**
- 339. **Minnie Irene**<sup>7</sup> **Barr** (Joseph Edmund<sup>6</sup>, Abarilla Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Joseph<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 22, 1893 in Brandy Camp, Elk County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Feb 02, 1956 in DuBois, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She married **Joseph Allan Berkey** He was born on Jan 26, 1900 in Ebon, Elk County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Sep 02, 1988 in Wellsboro, Tioga County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>

Joseph Allan Berkey and Minnie Irene Barr had the following child:

- i. Murray Clayton<sup>8</sup> Berkey<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 05, 1929.<sup>12</sup> He died on Apr 30, 1997 in San Antonio, Bexar County, Texas.<sup>12</sup>
- 340. **Ethel M.**<sup>7</sup> **Good** (Carrie Idella<sup>6</sup> Clawson, Margaret Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Susannah<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>584-585</sup> was born in Feb 1897 in Pennsylvania.<sup>584</sup> She married **Robert W. Reighard** He was born about 1890 in Pennsylvania.
  - Robert W. Reighard and Ethel M. Good had the following child:
    - i. Gladys L.<sup>8</sup> Reighard<sup>586</sup> was born about 1919 in Pennsylvania.<sup>586</sup>
- 341. **Edwin O.**<sup>7</sup> **Constable** (Susan Alberta<sup>6</sup> Knavel, Margaret Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Susannah<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>588</sup> was born on Feb 24, 1904 in Pennsylvania.<sup>588</sup> He died on Aug 01, 1992 in Caryville, Washington County, Florida.<sup>588</sup> He married **Cornelia E. ?** She was born about 1906 in Pennsylvania.<sup>588</sup> She died in Apr 1965.<sup>588</sup>
  - Edwin O. Constable and Cornelia E. ? had the following children:
  - 549. i. James William<sup>8</sup> Constable<sup>76, 588</sup> was born about Aug 1926 in Pennsylvania.<sup>588</sup> He married **Helen Laverne Blough** She was born on Aug 31, 1927 in Conemaugh Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Apr 18, 2004 in West Chester, Chester County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>
    - ii. Rober O. Constable<sup>588</sup>
    - iii. ? Constable<sup>588</sup>
- 342. **George Layton**<sup>7</sup> **Knavel** (George Lincoln<sup>6</sup>, Margaret Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Susannah<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) He married **Verda Bowden**

George Layton Knavel and Verda Bowden had the following children:

- i. ?8 Knavel He married (1) ? Barber He married (2) ? Peterson
- ii. ? Knavel She married ? Miggin
- iii. ? Knavel He married ? Beesley
- iv. Verda Carol Knavel was born on Jun 25, 1938 in Brigham City, Box Elder County, Utah. She died on Feb 02, 1940.
- v. William Kenneth Knavel was born on Oct 30, 1943 in Brigham City, Box Elder County, Utah. He died on Aug 29, 1944.
- vi. Vera Karen Knavel was born on Jul 23, 1948 in Brigham City, Box Elder County, Utah. She died on Jul 24, 1948.
- 550. vii. ? Knavel He married ? Billings

343. **E. Roy**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer** (James A.<sup>6</sup>, Michael Henry<sup>5</sup>, Isaac<sup>4</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>12, 1046-1047</sup> was born on Apr 24, 1902.<sup>1046</sup> He died in Dec 1977 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1046</sup> He married **Mabel Learn** She was born in 1898.<sup>12</sup> She died in 1983.<sup>12</sup>

**E. Roy Palmer** was buried in Brush Valley Lutheran Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Mabel Learn** was buried in Brush Valley Lutheran Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

E. Roy Palmer and Mabel Learn had the following child:

551. i. William Leo<sup>8</sup> Palmer<sup>76, 1047, 1429-1431</sup> was born on Dec 07, 1927 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1047, 1430</sup> He died on Dec 28, 2020 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1047</sup> He married **Beulah Dean Isenberg** She was born on Jul 24, 1929 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1432-1433</sup> She died on Oct 07, 2001 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1432-1433</sup>

William Leo Palmer was buried in Brush Valley.

344. **Norman Geary**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer** (James A.<sup>6</sup>, Michael Henry<sup>5</sup>, Isaac<sup>4</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 590, 1048-1050</sup> was born on Apr 09, 1909 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>590, 1048</sup> He died on May 14, 1938.<sup>12</sup> He married **Addie Zora Hill** She was born on Dec 05, 1914 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1049</sup> She died on Sep 29, 1987 in Penn Run R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1049</sup>

**Norman Geary Palmer** was buried in Brush Valley Lutheran Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Addie Zora Hill** was buried in Brush Valley Lutheran Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Norman Geary Palmer and Addie Zora Hill had the following children:

552. i. Lily V.<sup>8</sup> Palmer<sup>76, 1049-1050</sup> was born on Jun 30, 1934 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on May 22, 2024 in Cuyahoga Falls, Summit County, Ohio.<sup>76</sup> She married **Carman Davis** He died before 2024.

**Lily V. Palmer** was buried in Brush Valley Lutheran Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Lily V. Palmer:

In 1979, Lily and Carman were living in Cuyahoga Falls, Summit County, Ohio.

Lily V. Davis, 89, of Cuyahoga Falls, OH, went to be with the Lord on Wednesday, May 22, 2024, at the home of her granddaughter.

The daughter of the late Norman G. and Addie Z. (Hill) Palmer, she was born June 30, 1934, in Brush Valley.

Lily was a graduate of Pine Township High School. She retired from the YMCA. Lily was a member of The Chapel of Prayer Baptist Church in Akron, OH. She was also a member of the Eastern Star. She enjoyed her family, square dancing and hiking.

She is survived by daughters: Deborah Smith (Don Barnett), of Fort Worth, TX; Linda (Ted) Faris, of Akron, OH; and Brenda (Glenn) Auvil, of Akron, OH. Lily is also survived by 21 grandchildren, 38 great-grandchildren, two great-grandchildren and numerous nieces and nephews.

In addition to her parents, she was preceded in death by Carman Davis; a daughter, Shirley Raber; a brother, Glenn David Palmer; and a grandson, John W. Raber.

Family and friends will be received from 6 to 8 p.m. Sunday, May 26, 2024, at Adams-Mason Funeral Home, 791 East Market Street, Akron, OH. Additional visitation will be held from 11 a.m. to 1 p.m. Tuesday, May 28, 2024, at Robinson-Lytle-Shoemaker Funeral Home, 36 N 7th Street, Indiana. A graveside service will immediately follow at Brush Valley Lutheran

Cemetery with the Rev. Robert White officiating.

553. ii. Glenn David Palmer<sup>76, 1049-1050</sup> was born on Oct 02, 1936 in Brushvalley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1050</sup> He died on Oct 01, 1979 in Penn Run R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1050</sup> He married **Margaret Peggy Slippy** 

**Glenn David Palmer** was buried in Manor Cemetery, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

345. **Russel L.**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer** (Hiram D.<sup>6</sup>, Michael Henry<sup>5</sup>, Isaac<sup>4</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 03, 1915 in Waterman, Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Apr 28, 2002 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married **Ruth McAdoo** She was born in 1919.<sup>12</sup> She died in 1974.<sup>12</sup>

**Russel L. Palmer** was buried in Coral Lutheran Cemetery, Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Russel L. Palmer:

Russell L. Palmer, 87, of Burrell Township died Sunday (April 28, 2002) in his home. He was born Oct. 3, 1915, in Waterman, Pa. Mr. Palmer was a security guard at Ingall's Iron Works, Verona, for 23 years before retiring in 1978. Survivors include three daughters, Mrs. Sandra (David) Turner of Lumberport, W.Va., Charlotte Palmer of Apollo and Cheryl Geracia of Josephine, Pa.; 10 grandchildren; 11 great-grandchildren; and a brother, Dean R. Palmer of Cheswick. He was preceded in death by his wife, Ruth McAdoo Palmer; two sons, Allen and Glenn Palmer; his parents, Hiram and Mary C. McIntire Palmer; and two brothers, Harry and Archie Palmer. The family will receive friends from 7 to 9 tonight and from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. Tuesday in RICHARD L. SHOEMAKER FUNERAL HOME, 49 N. Walnut St., Blairsville, where services will be at 11 a.m. Wednesday. Officiating will be the Rev. Gerald Mershimer. Burial will be in Luther Chapel Cemetery, Center Township

**Ruth McAdoo** was buried in Coral Lutheran Cemetery, Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Russel L. Palmer and Ruth McAdoo had the following children:

i. Sandra<sup>8</sup> Palmer<sup>76</sup> She married **David Turner** 

Notes for Sandra Palmer:

In 2002, Sandra and David were living in Lumberport, West Virginia.

- ii. Charlotte Palmer<sup>76</sup>
- iii. Cheryl Palmer<sup>76</sup> She married ? Geracia
- iv. Glenn Palmer<sup>76</sup> He died before 2002.<sup>76</sup>
- 554. v. Allen Palmer<sup>76, 1393, 1434</sup> He died before 2002.<sup>76</sup> He married **Karen Mae Hilliard** She was born on Nov 01, 1961 in New Kensington, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1393, 1435</sup>
- 346. **Philip Coulter**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer** (Herman Turner<sup>6</sup>, Philip<sup>5</sup>, Isaac<sup>4</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born on Mar 05, 1905 in Big Run, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. He died on Jul 22, 1986 in Dayton, Montgomery County, Ohio. He married **Dorothy Myrna Blackhurst**

Philip Coulter Palmer and Dorothy Myrna Blackhurst had the following child:

- 555. i. Richard Edwin<sup>8</sup> Palmer<sup>4</sup> He married **Patricia Jacobson**
- 347. **Martha Jane**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer** (Herman Turner<sup>6</sup>, Philip<sup>5</sup>, Isaac<sup>4</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>592-593, 1051-1052</sup> was born on Oct 01, 1908 in Big Run, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>592-593, 1052</sup> She died on Aug 25, 2003.<sup>592, 1052</sup> She married **Harry Edwin Burcher** on Sep 01, 1934 in Dawson, Fayette County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1051</sup> He was born on Dec 31, 1904.<sup>1053</sup> He died on Jan 05. 1998.<sup>1053</sup>

**Martha Jane Palmer** was buried in Leavenworth National Cemetery, Leavenworth, Leavenworth County, Kansas.

**Harry Edwin Burcher** was buried in Leavenworth National Cemetery, Leavenworth, Leavenworth County, Kansas.

Harry Edwin Burcher and Martha Jane Palmer had the following child:

556. i. Philip Edwin<sup>8</sup> Burcher<sup>4</sup> was born on Jul 05, 1935 in Ridgway, Elk County, Pennsylvania. He

died on Jul 23, 1991 in Alexandria, Virginia. He married Sarah Anne Mosher

348. **Mary Josephine**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer** (Herman Turner<sup>6</sup>, Philip<sup>5</sup>, Isaac<sup>4</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> She married **Clifford Given Pollock** He died in 1988.

Clifford Given Pollock and Mary Josephine Palmer had the following child:

- i. Clifford Scott<sup>8</sup> Pollock<sup>4</sup> was born on Feb 16, 1950. He died on Oct 09, 1957 in Elwyn, Pennsylvania.
- 349. **Flora**<sup>7</sup> **Fetterman** (William C.<sup>6</sup>, Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born on Feb 07, 1903. She married **Doyle Heckendorn** on Feb 09, 1932.<sup>4</sup>

Doyle Heckendorn and Flora Fetterman had the following child:

- 557. i. Judith<sup>8</sup> Heckendorn<sup>5</sup> was born on May 12, 1941.<sup>4</sup> She married **Andrew Sheeley** in 1958.<sup>8</sup>
- 350. **Eugene G.**<sup>7</sup> **Fetterman** (William C.<sup>6</sup>, Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4, 1054-1055</sup> was born on Apr 08, 1904. He died on Feb 06, 1966. He married **Theda Cochran**

Eugene G. Fetterman and Theda Cochran had the following children:

- i. Maxine Hazel<sup>8</sup> Fetterman<sup>5, 1054-1055</sup> was born on Sep 04, 1927 in Yatesboro, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania. 1054-1055 She died on Mar 02, 1988. 1054-1055 She married **David Coleman**
- ii. Max Fetterman<sup>5</sup> was born on Nov 30, 1932.<sup>4</sup>He married **Mary Davis**
- iii. Norma Fetterman<sup>5</sup> was born in Oct 1934.<sup>4</sup> She married **Robert Frederick** on Feb 03, 1951.<sup>4</sup>
- 351. **Hazel Melinda**<sup>7</sup> **Fetterman** (William C.<sup>6</sup>, Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 594, 1056-1058</sup> was born on Aug 01, 1905 in Battle Hollow, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>594</sup> She died on Jan 22, 1993.<sup>594</sup> She married **Thomas Leonard Bridge** on Mar 30, 1922.<sup>4</sup>

Thomas Leonard Bridge and Hazel Melinda Fetterman had the following children:

- i. Hazel Mae<sup>8</sup> Bridge<sup>5</sup> was born on Oct 24, 1922. She married **Fred Smith** on Oct 17, 1943.
- ii. William Bridge<sup>5</sup> was born on Jan 14, 1924.<sup>4</sup>
- 558. iii. Thomas Lawson Bridge Jr.<sup>76, 1057-1058, 1436-1437</sup> was born on Jul 24, 1925 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 1057-1058</sup> He died on Oct 01, 2018 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Genevieve Baker** on Sep 16, 1953.<sup>1436-1437</sup> She was born on Nov 19, 1929 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1437</sup> She died on Mar 17, 2021 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1437</sup>

**Thomas Lawson Bridge Jr.** was buried in Circle Hot Springs Station, Yukon Koyukuk, Alaska. USA.

Notes for Thomas Lawson Bridge Jr.:

Thomas L. Bridge, 93, of Punxsutawney, passed away Monday, October 1, 2018, at home, surrounded by his family.

Thomas was born July 24, 1925 in Punxsutawney to the late Thomas and Hazel (Walker) Bridge. He was a very proud WWII Veteran serving in the US Marine Corps.

Tom was the owner and operator of Bridge Auto Repair for over 67 years. He was Methodist by faith. Tom enjoyed hunting, fishing, going to camp, woodworking and fixing and tinkering with cars.

He is survived by his loving wife Genevieve (Baker) Bridge of Punxsutawney; two sons, Thomas A. Bridge and wife Debra and David C. Bridge and fiancee Diane Neville all of Punxsutawney; three grandchildren, Joshua Bridge and wife Beth, Matthew Bridge, and David Bridge; and three great-grandchildren, Hope, Hannah, and Haley.

Friends will be received from 11:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m. Wednesday, October 3, 2018, at the McCabe Funeral Home in Punxsutawney where a funeral service will be held at 2:00 p.m. with Rev. Paul Thompson officiating. Private interment will follow at the American Legion Cemetery in Circle Hill.

- iv. Arnold Bridge<sup>5</sup> was born on Nov 04, 1926.<sup>4</sup>
- 352. Alverta<sup>7</sup> Fetterman (William C.<sup>6</sup>, Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry

Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born on Jul 26, 1909. She married **Floyd Grazier** in Jan 1927.<sup>4</sup>

Floyd Grazier and Alverta Fetterman had the following children:

- i. Kenneth<sup>8</sup> Grazier<sup>5</sup> was born on Jul 26. 1928.<sup>4</sup>
- ii. Betty Grazier<sup>5</sup> was born on Mar 13, 1934.<sup>4</sup>
- 353. **Florence<sup>7</sup> Wallace** (Bertha Savilla<sup>6</sup> Fetterman, Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>597, 1059-1060</sup> was born on Oct 19, 1899. She married **John Henry Nelson** He was born in 1901 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1059</sup>

John Henry Nelson and Florence Wallace had the following children:

- 559. i. Lois Marie<sup>8</sup> Nelson<sup>1059-1060, 1438</sup> was born on Jan 21, 1921 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1060</sup> She died on Nov 22, 2016 in White Oak, Allegheney County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1060</sup> She married **Ralph Carl Akerberg** He was born on Apr 15, 1916 in McKeesport, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1439</sup>
- 560. ii. Norma Nelson<sup>1059, 1440-1441</sup> was born in 1930 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1059</sup> She married **James A. Nelson**, son of Martin Nelson, on Aug 16, 1953 in McKeesport, Allegheny County,
  Pennsylvania.<sup>1441</sup> He was born on Feb 27, 1928 in McKeesport, Allegheny County,
  Pennsylvania.<sup>1440, 1442</sup> He died on Sep 11, 2011 in Grayslake, Lake County, Illinois.<sup>1440, 1442</sup>
- 561. iii. Wayne Nelson<sup>5</sup> was born on Jul 22, 1936.<sup>4</sup> He married **Geraldine Papp** in Sep 1958.<sup>8</sup>
- 562. iv. Glenn Nelson<sup>5</sup> was born on May 19, 1940.<sup>4</sup> He married **Connie Waltower** on May 29, 1964.<sup>8</sup>
- 354. **Elsie P.**<sup>7</sup> **Wallace** (Bertha Savilla<sup>6</sup> Fetterman, Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>597, 1061-1063</sup> was born on Apr 16, 1902.<sup>1062</sup> She died on Feb 09, 1975. She married **Gustave A. Nelson** on Jan 20, 1920.

Gustave A. Nelson and Elsie P. Wallace had the following children:

- 563. i. Jack Lionel<sup>8</sup> Nelson<sup>1061, 1443-1444</sup> was born on Apr 24, 1926 in McKeesport, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1061, 1443-1444</sup> He died on Jan 06, 1999 in Yatesboro, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1061, 1443</sup> He married **Ruby Crissman** on Apr 20, 1950. She was born on Oct 12, 1931 in Dayton, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1443</sup> She died on Jul 18, 2012 in Kittanning, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1443</sup>
  - **Jack Lionel Nelson** was buried in Lawn Haven Burial Estates, Worthington, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.
- 564. ii. William Ronald Nelson<sup>1063, 1445</sup> was born on Dec 31, 1923 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1063</sup> He died on Jun 08, 1995.<sup>1063</sup> He married **Clara Ruth Boyer**, daughter of Edward Harrison Boyer and Sara ?, on Dec 15, 1945.<sup>8</sup> She was born on Dec 18, 1926 in Sagamore, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1445</sup> She died on Oct 12, 2021 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1445</sup>
- 355. **Boyd Albert**<sup>7</sup> **Wallace** (Bertha Savilla<sup>6</sup> Fetterman, Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>595-596, 1064-1067</sup> was born on Oct 23, 1912 in Normalville, Mercer County, Pennsylvania.<sup>595-596, 1064-1065</sup> He died on Dec 18, 1952 in McKeesport, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>595</sup> He married (1) **Marian Elizabeth Cameron**, daughter of John Cameron and Jean ?, on Aug 20, 1932.<sup>4</sup> She was born on Nov 27, 1915 in McKeesport, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1067</sup> She died on Jun 14, 2007 in Cortland, Trumbull County, Ohio.<sup>1067</sup> He married (2) **Margaret** ?

Boyd Albert Wallace and Marian Elizabeth Cameron had the following children:

- 565. i. James Boyd<sup>8</sup> Wallace<sup>1064, 1067</sup> was born on Mar 10, 1934.<sup>4</sup> He married **Patricia Barringer** She was born on Apr 09, 1937 in Ava, Jackson County, Illinois.<sup>1446</sup> She died on Mar 26, 2023 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1446</sup>
- 566. ii. John William Wallace<sup>1064, 1067</sup> was born on Jan 14, 1937.<sup>4</sup> He married **Sylvia Risher** on Apr 20, 1957.<sup>8</sup>

Boyd Albert Wallace and Margaret? had no children.

356. **Frances Mary<sup>7</sup> Martin** (Sara Emma<sup>6</sup> Fetterman, Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born on Oct 04, 1904 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She died on Mar 17, 1993 in Sharon, Mercer County, Pennsylvania. She married **Robert Clinton Maskery**, son of George Maskery and Sara Pringle, on Mar 09, 1928.<sup>4</sup>

Robert Clinton Maskery and Frances Mary Martin had the following children:

567. i. Nancy Lee<sup>8</sup> Maskery<sup>5, 1447-1449</sup> was born on Jul 02, 1929 in Pennsylvania.<sup>4, 1447-1449</sup> She died on

Jan 11, 2013 in Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa. 1447-1448 She married **James M. Mann** He was born on Jan 04, 1932. 1447 He died on Jun 17, 1995. 1447

**Nancy Lee Maskery** was buried in Garden of Memories, Waterloo, Black Hawk County, lowa.

- ii. Dean Maskery<sup>5</sup> was born on Aug 16, 1930.<sup>4</sup> He married **Hazel Morgan**
- 568. iii. Robert Daniel Maskery<sup>5</sup> was born on May 10, 1932.<sup>4</sup> He married **Edna Mae Richards** on Feb 09, 1952.<sup>8</sup>
- 569. iv. Arthur Royden Maskery<sup>5</sup> was born on Jul 25, 1934.<sup>4</sup> He married **Catherine Hunyall**
- 570. v. Delora Maskery<sup>5</sup> was born on May 19, 1936.<sup>4</sup> She married **Harold Greenlee** on Aug 25, 1956.<sup>8</sup>
- 571. vi. Rose Emma Maskery<sup>5</sup> was born on Jun 03, 1939.<sup>4</sup> She married **James David Lark Sr.** on Aug 11, 1956.<sup>8</sup>
- 357. **Eleanor Luella<sup>7</sup> Martin** (Sara Emma<sup>6</sup> Fetterman, Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4, 1068-1069</sup> was born on Dec 31, 1908 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She died on Oct 06, 1989 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She married **Norman Burton Startzell**, son of James F. Startzell and Nora Bell Croasman, on Oct 19, 1928 in Cumberland, Allegany County, Maryland.<sup>4</sup> He was born on Aug 10, 1908 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1070</sup>

Norman Burton Startzell and Eleanor Luella Martin had the following child:

- 572. i. William Richard<sup>8</sup> Startzell<sup>1068-1069, 1450-1451</sup> was born on Mar 18, 1930 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1068-1069, 1450</sup> He died on Oct 24, 2004 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1068, 1450</sup> He married (1) **Doris Evans** He married (2) **Arleen Marie Kane**, daughter of John H. Kane and Terese Danhoff, on Oct 21, 1980 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>1069</sup> She was born on Apr 03, 1935 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1069</sup>
- 358. **Thelma Maxine<sup>7</sup> Martin** (Sara Emma<sup>6</sup> Fetterman, Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born on Apr 05, 1913. She died on Jun 08, 1996. She married **George Bernard Ames Sr.**

George Bernard Ames Sr. and Thelma Maxine Martin had the following children:

- 573. i. Sara Kathryn<sup>8</sup> Ames<sup>5</sup> was born on Jan 21, 1936 in Shadyside Hospital, Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>4</sup> She married **James Edward McKenna**, son of John McKenna and Anna Peacock, on Aug 22, 1959 in Ridgway, Elk County, Pennsylvania.<sup>8</sup>
- 574. ii. George Bernard Ames Jr. 1452-1453 was born on Aug 12, 1937 in Citizens General Hospital, New Kensington, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Joyce Lorraine Glenn**, daughter of Gerald G. Glenn and Johanna Pluto, on Jul 26, 1958 in Austin, Potter County, Pennsylvania. 1453
- 359. **Robert**<sup>7</sup> **Morrison** (Zula E.<sup>6</sup> Fetterman, Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born on Feb 13, 1909. He married **Evelyn Shick** on Feb 13, 1939.<sup>4</sup>

Robert Morrison and Evelyn Shick had the following child:

- i. Gale<sup>8</sup> Morrison<sup>5</sup> was born on Jul 05, 1943.<sup>4</sup>
- 360. Carol<sup>7</sup> Morrison (Zula E.<sup>6</sup> Fetterman, Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born on Aug 27, 1931. She married **John Snyder** on Oct 30, 1950.<sup>4</sup>

John Snyder and Carol Morrison had the following children:

- i. Vicky Lynn<sup>8</sup> Snyder<sup>5</sup> was born on Aug 12, 1951.<sup>4</sup>
- ii. Michael John Snyder<sup>5</sup> was born on Jul 20, 1953.<sup>4</sup>
- iii. Mark Allen Snyder<sup>5</sup> was born on Sep 30, 1960.<sup>4</sup>
- iv. Valerie Jean Snyder<sup>5</sup> was born on Jul 07, 1965.<sup>4</sup>
- 361. **Rex**<sup>7</sup> **Morrison** (Zula E.<sup>6</sup> Fetterman, Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born on Jul 10, 1937. He married **Mary E. Keever**

Rex Morrison and Mary E. Keever had the following children:

- i. Bruce Edward<sup>8</sup> Morrison<sup>5</sup> was born on May 19, 1963.<sup>4</sup>
- ii. Kerrie Lee Morrison<sup>5</sup> was born on Oct 05, 1965.<sup>4</sup>
- iii. Bonnie Jo Morrison<sup>5</sup> was born on Dec 28, 1966.<sup>4</sup>
- 362. **Gerald Richard**<sup>7</sup> **Fetterman** (Floyd James<sup>6</sup>, Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer

Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4, 598, 1077</sup> was born on Nov 22, 1917 in Brookville, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. He married **Alice Belle Gourley**, daughter of Diltz Sprankle Gourley and Clara Belle Snyder, on Nov 04, 1939 in Kernstown, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>598</sup> She was born on Sep 17, 1920 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1078</sup> She died in Jan 1980.<sup>1078</sup>

Gerald Richard Fetterman and Alice Belle Gourley had the following children:

i. Richard Gourley<sup>8</sup> Fetterman<sup>1077, 1454</sup> was born on Sep 03, 1947 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. 1454 He died on Nov 08, 2020 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. 1454 He married **Linda Pennington** She was born on Nov 02, 1947. 1454

**Richard Gourley Fetterman** was buried in Circle Hill Cemetery, Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. David F. Fetterman<sup>1077</sup> was born on Mar 12, 1949.<sup>4</sup>
- 363. **Mary Leanna**<sup>7</sup> **Rowland** (Hazel Alva<sup>6</sup> Fetterman, Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>600, 1079</sup> was born in 1934 in Pennsylvania.<sup>600</sup> She married **Donald A. Hawk** on Dec 01, 1949.<sup>4</sup>

Donald A. Hawk and Mary Leanna Rowland had the following children:

- 575. i. Jeanne<sup>8</sup> Hawk<sup>5</sup> was born on May 10, 1950.<sup>4</sup> She married **Kenneth Keith** on Aug 12, 1967.<sup>8</sup>
  - ii. Connie Hawk<sup>5</sup> was born on Jun 24, 1951.<sup>4</sup>
  - iii. Cindy Hawk<sup>5</sup> was born on Sep 14, 1957.<sup>4</sup>
  - iv. Donald Hawk<sup>5</sup> was born on Dec 30, 1958.<sup>4</sup>
- 364. **Georgia H.**<sup>7</sup> **Kurtz** (Ruth Annis<sup>6</sup> Williams, Margaret Matilda<sup>5</sup> Ross, Jane<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>608-609, 1081-1084</sup> was born on Jan 13, 1894 in Pennsylvania.<sup>609, 1082</sup> She died on Aug 31, 1930 in Franklin, Venango County, Pennsylvania.<sup>609, 1082</sup> She married (1) **Robert L. Jones**, son of R. E. Jones, on Jun 21, 1917 in Meadville, Crawford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1084</sup> She married (2) **Frank E. Hedley** He was born in 1895 in New Jersey.<sup>1083</sup>

Georgia H. Kurtz was buried in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Georgia H. Kurtz:

Georgia's Death Certificate has her birth year as 1895 but her headstone has it as 1894.

Robert L. Jones and Georgia H. Kurtz had the following child:

i. Ruth Annis<sup>8</sup> Jones<sup>1081, 1083, 1455</sup> was born on Feb 28, 1919 in Meadville, Crawford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1081</sup> She died in Oct 1976.<sup>1081</sup> She married **Richard S. Kastel** He was born in 1917 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1455</sup>

Frank E. Hedley and Georgia H. Kurtz had no children.

365. **Georgia Hazel<sup>7</sup> Williams** (McVey Troy<sup>6</sup>, Margaret Matilda<sup>5</sup> Ross, Jane<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>225, 619, 621, 1085-1086</sup> was born on Jun 14, 1897 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>619</sup> She married (1) **John M. Wolfkill** He was born on Mar 08, 1901 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1085</sup> He died on Mar 10, 1938 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1085</sup> She married (2) **? Patchell** 

John M. Wolfkill and Georgia Hazel Williams had the following child:

- i. Ruth Pearl<sup>8</sup> Wolfkill<sup>1086</sup> was born on Dec 04, 1921 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1086</sup> She died on Mar 07, 1928 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1086</sup>
- ? Patchell and Georgia Hazel Williams had no children.
- 366. **Gordon Clemens**<sup>7</sup> **Williams** (McVey Troy<sup>6</sup>, Margaret Matilda<sup>5</sup> Ross, Jane<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>620-621, 1087-1091</sup> was born on Mar 23, 1902 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. <sup>620, 1088</sup> He died on Apr 28, 1986 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>620</sup> He married **Bernice Larue Bussard** on Mar 22, 1927. <sup>225</sup> She was born on Oct 31, 1909. <sup>225</sup>

**Gordon Clemens Williams** was buried in Glade Run Church Cemetery, Dayton, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.

Gordon Clemens Williams and Bernice Larue Bussard had the following children:

576. i. Homer McVey<sup>8</sup> Williams<sup>620, 1088-1089, 1456</sup> was born on Nov 01, 1927 in Dayton, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania. 1456 He married **Freda Mae Rosenberger** 

- ii. Sarah Louise Williams<sup>620, 1088-1090</sup> was born on Jun 26, 1929 in Dayton, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania. 1090 She died on Aug 30, 2016 in Brookville, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. 1090 She married **Jack Caltrider** 
  - Sarah Louise Williams was buried in Dayton, PA..
- 577. iii. Bernard Eugene Williams<sup>620, 1088-1089, 1091, 1457</sup> was born on Nov 30, 1929 in Dayton, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1091, 1457</sup> He died on Jul 21, 1994 in Beltrami County, Minnesota. <sup>1091, 1457</sup> He married **Emma Lee Lockhart**
- 578. iv. Robert Gordon Williams<sup>620, 1087-1089</sup> was born on Oct 12, 1932 in Dayton, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1087</sup> He died on Apr 10, 2002. <sup>1087</sup> He married **Ruth Louise Orange**
- 579. v. Elizabeth Ann Williams<sup>620, 1088-1089</sup> was born in 1934 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1088-1089</sup> She married **Esco Hallman**
- 580. vi. Janet Lee Williams<sup>620, 1088-1089</sup> was born in 1939 in Pennsylvania. <sup>1088-1089</sup> She married (1) **Donald Smith** She married (2) **James Wigton**
- 581. vii. William Joe Williams<sup>620, 1089</sup> was born in 1946 in Pennsylvania. He married **Sherry M. Corosu**
- 367. **McVey Troy**<sup>7</sup> **Williams** (McVey Troy<sup>6</sup>, Margaret Matilda<sup>5</sup> Ross, Jane<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>621, 1092-1094</sup> was born on Jul 07, 1904 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>621, 1092</sup> He died on Nov 21, 1976 in Industry R. D. 2, Beaver County, Pennsylvania.<sup>621, 1092</sup> He married **Wynona J.?** She was born on Oct 21, 1919 in Smiths Ferry, Beaver County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1095-1096</sup> She died on Mar 07, 1986 in Midland, Beaver County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1095</sup>

McVey Troy Williams was buried in Oak Grove Cemetery, Industry, Beaver County, Pennsylvania.

Wynona J. ? was buried in Oak Grove Cemetery, Industry, Beaver County, Pennsylvania.

McVey Troy Williams and Wynona J. ? had the following children:

- i. Rebecca M.<sup>8</sup> Williams<sup>621, 1094</sup> was born in 1942 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1094</sup> She married **? Montgomery**
- ii. Debra Lee Williams<sup>621</sup>
- iii. Max T. Williams<sup>621</sup>
- iv. William J. Williams<sup>621</sup>
- 368. **Ruth Annis**<sup>7</sup> **Williams** (Madison Clemens<sup>6</sup>, Margaret Matilda<sup>5</sup> Ross, Jane<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>627-628, 1098</sup> was born on Jun 01, 1896 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>627</sup> She married **Charless C. Dunn** He was born in Robertsdale, Pennsylvania.<sup>1098</sup>

Charless C. Dunn and Ruth Annis Williams had the following child:

- i. ?8 Dunn<sup>1098</sup> was born on Dec 04, 1920 in Broad Top City, Huntingdon County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1098</sup> She died on Dec 04, 1920 in Broad Top City, Huntingdon County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1098</sup>
- 369. **Isaac<sup>7</sup> Williams** (Madison Clemens<sup>6</sup>, Margaret Matilda<sup>5</sup> Ross, Jane<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>628, 1099-1104</sup> was born on Jul 12, 1897 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1099-1100</sup> He died on Jul 02, 1963 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>1101</sup> He married **Blanche Nellie Moore** She was born on Mar 15, 1901 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1105-1106</sup> She died on Mar 31, 1992 in Stark County, Ohio.<sup>1105-1106</sup>

Isaac Williams and Blanche Nellie Moore had the following children:

- i. Bill Frederick<sup>8</sup> Williams<sup>1099, 1102-1103, 1458-1459</sup> was born on Feb 24, 1921 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1103, 1458-1459</sup> He died on Sep 19, 2005 in Louisville, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>1103, 1458-1459</sup>
- ii. Jack Albert Williams<sup>1099, 1102, 1104</sup> was born on Jun 15, 1925 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>1104</sup> He died on Feb 14, 2002.<sup>1104</sup>
- iii. Norma Jean Williams<sup>1099, 1102</sup> was born in 1928 in Ohio. 1102
- iv. Thomas Williams 1099, 1102 was born in 1932 in Ohio. 1102
- 370. **Albert C.**<sup>7</sup> **Williams** (Madison Clemens<sup>6</sup>, Margaret Matilda<sup>5</sup> Ross, Jane<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>629, 1107</sup> was born in 1903 in Pennsylvania.<sup>629, 1107</sup> He married **Aldine E. ?** She was born in 1904 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1107</sup>
  - Albert C. Williams and Aldine E. ? had the following children:

- . Albert C.8 Williams<sup>1107</sup> was born in 1924 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1107</sup>
- ii. Dorothy L. Williams<sup>1107</sup> was born in 1928 in Ohio. 1107
- iii. Paul P. Williams<sup>1107</sup> was born in 1936 in Ohio. 1107
- 371. **Theodore Joseph**<sup>7</sup> **Williams** (Theodore Findley<sup>6</sup>, Henry Peter<sup>5</sup>, Caroline<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>13</sup> He married **Isabel Annette McAnulty**

Theodore Joseph Williams and Isabel Annette McAnulty had the following children:

- 582. i. Theodore<sup>8</sup> Williams<sup>13</sup> He married **Sherri Lynne Foust**
- 583. ii. Mary Margaret Williams<sup>13</sup> She married Mike?
- 584. iii. Charles Augustus Williams 13 He married Jody?
  - iv. Elizabeth Williams<sup>13</sup> She married Neil?
- 372. **Lewis Clauson**<sup>7</sup> **Williams** (Harry Elmer<sup>6</sup>, Clawson Ellsworth<sup>5</sup>, Caroline<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1108</sup> was born on Sep 05, 1923 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1108</sup> He died on Nov 29, 2004 in Hayward, Alameda County, California.<sup>1108</sup> He married **Mae Louise Backhaus** on Mar 15, 1948 in Yokohama, Japan.<sup>1108</sup> She was born on Feb 28, 1919 in Madison, South Dakota.<sup>1108</sup> She died on Sep 15, 2000 in Cupertino, Santa Clara County, California.<sup>1108</sup>

Lewis Clauson Williams and Mae Louise Backhaus had the following children:

585. i. Charles Harry<sup>8</sup> Williams<sup>1108</sup> was born on Dec 22, 1949 in Fort Bragg, Cumberland County, North Carolina. 1108 He married **Linda Lee Pivachek** 

Notes for Charles Harry Williams: Charles and Linda were never married.

- ii. Juanita Kay Williams<sup>1108</sup> was born on Sep 26, 1954 in Augsburg, Bavaria, Germany. 1108
- 373. **Alice Elizabeth**<sup>7</sup> **Williams** (Harry Elmer<sup>6</sup>, Clawson Ellsworth<sup>5</sup>, Caroline<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>13, 76, 549-557</sup> was born on Dec 05, 1918 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>398</sup> She died on Sep 05, 1994.<sup>398</sup> She married **Scott Randall Palmer**, son of Joseph Campbell Palmer and Nancy Amy McElhose, on Sep 24, 1934.<sup>551</sup> He was born on Oct 27, 1909 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>197, 550</sup> He died in 1985.<sup>12</sup>

**Scott Randall Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Scott Randall Palmer and Alice Elizabeth Williams had the following children:

- i. Scott David<sup>7</sup> Palmer<sup>76, 552, 556</sup> was born on Nov 27, 1934 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>556</sup> He died on Feb 28, 2003. <sup>556</sup>
- ii. Nancy Ruth Palmer<sup>76, 552, 557</sup> was born on Feb 27, 1936 in Blacklick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>557</sup> She died on Jul 03, 2007. <sup>557</sup> She married (1) **? Shaffer** She married (2) **? Taylor**
- iii. Robert Rollins Palmer<sup>76, 549</sup> was born on Jul 16, 1937 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>549</sup> He died on Oct 25, 1937 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>549</sup>
- iv. Shelby G. Palmer<sup>76, 552</sup> was born in 1939 in Pennsylvania. <sup>552</sup> She married **? McQuiston**
- v. Linda Lee Palmer<sup>76, 555</sup> was born on May 04, 1941 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>555</sup> She died on Dec 02, 1941 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>555</sup>
- vi. Jerry Lewis Palmer<sup>76, 554</sup> was born on May 15, 1942 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>554</sup> He died on Jul 23, 1942 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>554</sup>
- vii. Jack Emerson Palmer<sup>76, 553</sup> was born on May 15, 1942 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>553</sup> He died on Jul 23, 1942 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>553</sup>
- viii. Karen M. Palmer<sup>76, 552</sup> was born in 1944 in Pennsylvania.<sup>552</sup> She died before 2008.<sup>76</sup> She married **? Waldenville**
- ix. William M. Palmer<sup>552</sup> was born in 1946 in Pennsylvania.<sup>552</sup>
- x. Judith A. Palmer<sup>76, 552</sup> was born in 1947 in Pennsylvania. <sup>552</sup> She married **? Daugherty**
- xi. Darlene K. Palmer<sup>76, 552</sup> was born in 1949 in Pennsylvania.<sup>552</sup> She married **? Blattenberger**
- xii. Debora Palmer<sup>76</sup> She married **? Cecconi**

329. xiii. Terrie Adel Palmer<sup>76</sup> was born on Jun 24, 1954 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Feb 29, 2008 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

Notes for Terrie Adel Palmer:

Terrie Adel Palmer, 53, of Black Lick, PA passed away on Friday, February 29, 2008 at the Indiana Regional Medical Center, Indiana, PA.

The daughter of Scott R. and Alice E. (Williams) Palmer, she was born June 24, 1954 in Indiana, PA.

Terrie graduated from Blairsville High School in 1972 and worked for Indiana County as a social worker.

She was a member of F.O.E.#1488 Ladies Auxiliary.

Surviving are a son, Joshua E. Palmer and wife, Erin of Mechanicsburg and four sisters, Shelby McQuiston of Baltimore, MD; Judith Daugherty of Black Lick; Darlene Blattenberger of Black Lick and Debora Cecconi of Greensburg.

She was preceded in death by her parents; five brothers, Scott, Jerry, William, Robert and Jack Palmer and three sisters, Linda Palmer, Karen Waldenville and Nancy Shaffer.

There will be no visitation.

A Memorial service will be held at 11:00 A.M. Wednesday at the Shoemaker Funeral Home, Inc., 49 N. Walnut St., Blairsville, PA with Rev. Fred W. Craig officiating.

374. **Orlonson Frederick**<sup>7</sup> **Lute** (Albert Bruce<sup>6</sup>, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>207, 295</sup> was born on Jan 01, 1905 in Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>295</sup> He died on Nov 14, 1967 in Torrance, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>295</sup> He married **Helen Pearl McNutt**, daughter of James Gilbert McNutt and Minnie Zella Wambaugh, on Jun 14, 1927 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>295</sup> She was born on Nov 22, 1908 in Lockport, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>295</sup> She died on Sep 01, 1987 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>295</sup>

**Orlonson Frederick Lute** was buried on Nov 18, 1967 in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Orlonson Frederick Lute:

According to the 1930 census, Orlo and his family were living in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Helen Pearl McNutt was buried in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Orlonson Frederick Lute and Helen Pearl McNutt had the following children:

586. i. Orlo Gilbert<sup>8</sup> Lute Sr. <sup>76, 295</sup> was born on Jun 26, 1928 in Cresson, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. <sup>788</sup> He died on Mar 08, 1986 in West Newton, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>295</sup> He married **Betty Jane Jenkins**, daughter of John William Jenkins and Flora Louise Snyder, on Apr 13, 1947 in Strangford, Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>537</sup> She was born on Feb 20, 1929 in Cokeville, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>537</sup>

**Orlo Gilbert Lute Sr.** was buried in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

587. ii. Keith Lute<sup>76</sup> was born on Oct 19, 1930 in Lockport, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Mar 07, 2012 in Rochester Mills, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Nancy Sue Windon** She was born on Dec 30, 1935 in Yellow Springs, Greene County, Ohio.<sup>76</sup> She died on Jun 28, 2013 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

**Keith Lute** was buried in Twin Valley Memorial Park, Delmont, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Keith Lute:

Keith Lute, 81, of Rochester Mills, PA, Indiana County, passed away on Wednesday, March 7, 2012, in U.P.M.C. Presbyterian Hospital, Pittsburgh.

Born October 19, 1930 in Lockport, Pennsylvania, Keith was a son of the late Orlo and Helen (McNutt) Lute.

Keith was retired from the U.S. Air Force, and had served during the Vietnam and Korean eras. He was also a member of the American Legion - Bolivar. Keith considered his hobby to be a genealogist and family historian for the Lute family in America.

Besides his parents, Keith is preceded in death by a grandson, Kyle Parscale, a brother, Orlo Lute, and a sister, Allegra Carns.

He is survived by his wife, Nancy S. (Windon) Lute, two sons, Larry K. Lute and wife, Bobbie of Bolivar, and David R. Lute of Rochester Mills, PA; a daughter, Alethea Parscale and husband, Steve of Kansas City, Kansas; eight grandchildren, Nicholas Lute and wife, Kelly, Scott Lute and wife, Paula, Benjamin Lute, Katherine Lute, Kristin Parscale Williams, Kara Parscale, Klayton Parscale, and Kyler Parscale; three great-grandchildren, Zoe Bahner, Paige Williams and Alexander Williams, and one great-grandchild on the way.

Family and friends will be received Sunday, from 3 to 5 and 7 to 9 PM in the JOHN J. LOPATICH FUNERAL HOME, INC., 601 Weldon Street, Latrobe, PA 15650; Military services will be held on Monday, 10:30 AM, in the funeral home, with the American Legion Post #515, and the V.F.W. Post #3414.

Funeral services will be held Monday, 11:00 AM in the funeral home, with the Rev. Michael Fisher officiating. Interment to follow in Twin Valley Memorial Park, Delmont.

In lieu of flowers, the family suggests memorial contributions to: The American Diabetes Association, PA-Pittsburgh, 1st Floor, Suite 1900, Landmarks Building, 100 West Station Square Drive, Pittsburgh, PA 15219; OR The Disabled American Veterans, P.O. Box 14301, Cincinnati, OH 45250-0301, Attn: GIFT PROCESSING; OR The Lakota Indian School (St. Joseph's Indian School), 1301 N Main Street, Chamberlain, SD 57325.

588. iii. Allegra Eleanore Lute<sup>76, 295</sup> was born on Mar 19, 1932 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 788</sup> She died on Aug 30, 2001 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 788</sup> She married **Donald Peelor Carns**, son of Peter Peelor Carns and Margaret Nola Heffelfinger, on Jul 20, 1951 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>537</sup> He was born on Jul 25, 1925 in Ligonier, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>538</sup>

**Allegra Eleanore Lute** was buried in Twin Valley Memorial Park, Delmont, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Allegra Eleanore Lute:

Allegra Carns obit

Allegra E. Carns, 69, of Latrobe, died Thursday, Aug. 30, 2001, in Latrobe Area Hospital. She was born March 19, 1932, a daughter of the late Orlo and Helen McNutt Lute. She attended the First United Methodist Church of Derry. In addition to her parents, she was preceded in death by a brother, Orlo Lute. She is survived by her husband, Donald P. Carns; a son, James K. Carns and his wife, Karen, Latrobe; a brother, Keith Lute of Rochester Mills, Pa.; two granddaughters, Jennifer Bridge and her husband, Brian, and Jessica Carns; a great-granddaughter, Elizabeth Bridge; and a number of nieces and nephews. Friends will be received from 3 to 5 and 7 to 9 p.m. Saturday in the JOHN J. LOPATICH FUNERAL HOME INC., 601 Weldon St., Latrobe. Funeral services will be held Sunday at 1 p.m. in the funeral home with the Rev. August B. Twigg officiating. Interment in Twin Valley Memorial Park, Delmont.

375. **Iva Marguerite**<sup>7</sup> **Lute** (Albert Bruce<sup>6</sup>, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 295, 412, 1110-1111</sup> was born on Jul 06, 1914 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>897</sup> She died on Jul 21, 1995.<sup>897</sup> She married **Boyd Wayne Henderson**, son of George Edgar Henderson and Alice Muir, on Jan 30, 1933 in Indiana

County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Nov 24, 1911 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on Mar 15, 1990 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

**Iva Marguerite Lute** was buried in Germany Lutheran Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Boyd Wayne Henderson** was buried in Germany Lutheran Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Boyd Wayne Henderson and Iva Marguerite Lute had the following children:

- 589. i. Boyd Norman<sup>8</sup> Henderson<sup>76, 1110, 1460-1462</sup> was born on Dec 12, 1934 in Pennsylvania. 1460 He married **Margaret Janice Ritenour** She was born on Mar 14, 1938 in Cook Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. 1461-1462 She died on Feb 08, 2009 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. 1461-1462
- 590. ii. Bruce W. Henderson<sup>76, 1110, 1463-1464</sup> was born on Aug 20, 1933 in Lockport, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1463</sup> He died on Mar 09, 1983.<sup>1463</sup> He married **Natalie J. Rabickow** She was born on Mar 29, 1940.<sup>76</sup> She died on Aug 31, 2021 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

**Bruce W. Henderson** was buried in Germany Lutheran Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 591. iii. Mona Virgina Henderson<sup>76, 1110, 1465</sup> was born in 1936 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1110</sup> She married **Charles Robert Boring** 
  - iv. Charlotte Mae Henderson<sup>76, 1111</sup> was born on Apr 08, 1937 in Lockport, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1111</sup> She died on Apr 08, 1937 in Lockport, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1111</sup>

**Charlotte Mae Henderson** was buried in West View Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

592. v. Beatrice Ellen Henderson<sup>76, 1110, 1466-1467</sup> was born on May 01, 1938 in Lockport, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76, 1467</sup> She died on Jul 01, 2022 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She married **Harry E. McKinney** He was born on Nov 30, 1932 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1466</sup> He died on Jun 02, 2017 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1466</sup>

**Beatrice Ellen Henderson** was buried in Germany Lutheran Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Beatrice Ellen Henderson: Obituary of Beatrice Ellen McKinney

Beatrice E. McKinney, 84, New Florence passed away July 1, 2022, at home surrounded by her family. Born May 1, 1938, in Lockport, the daughter of late Boyd W. and Iva M. (Lute) Henderson. Also preceded in death by husband Harry E. McKinney, brothers Bruce and David Henderson and Infant sisters Charlotte May and Judith Ann Henderson.

Survived by children Charlotte McKinney Mytrysak; Wade McKinney and wife Christine; Dave McKinney and wife Angela; Ron McKinney; Connie (McKinney) Sabella and husband Charles; grandchildren Jason, Erik, David, and Brianna Mytrysak; Randy, Justin (Amber), Bryan, and Megan McKinney; Amber and Ashlyn Sabella; great-grandchildren Ethan Bendel, Willow "Skye" McKinney, Cullen Hinson, Kiara Anderson, and soon to be born Sophia Sabella; brothers Norman and Roland Henderson; and sister Mona Boring.

Beatrice was a retired employee of Bestform and had previously worked as a seamstress at other garment factories. She enjoyed sewing, planting flowers, baking, and spending time with her family.

Friends received 11 am Tuesday till time of Service 1 pm Tuesday at Kenneth A. Stuart Funeral Home, 139 Ligonier St., New Florence, with Pastor Ray McIntire officiating. Interment Germany Lutheran Cemetery.

593. vi. David R. Henderson<sup>76, 683</sup> was born on Aug 16, 1940 in Lockport, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76</sup> He died on Dec 16, 2021 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Ina McGraw** about 1964. <sup>76</sup> She died . <sup>76</sup>

**David R. Henderson** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for David R. Henderson: Obituary of David R. Henderson

David R. Henderson, 81, Bolivar passed away December 16, 2021 at Indiana Regional Medical Center. Born August 16, 1940, in Lockport, the son of late Boyd W. and Iva M. (Lute) Henderson. Also preceded in death by brother Bruce Henderson and infant granddaughter Sarah Vee Cobes.

Survived by loving wife of 57 years Ina (McGraw) Henderson, children Shon Henderson and Tracey, Fayetteville, GA; Eve Cobes & husband John, Port Matilda. Grandchildren Laura, Amy, Jessica, Rebecca, John IV. 6 great-grandchildren. Siblings Norman Henderson, Mona Boring, Beatrice McKinney all from New Florence. Roland Henderson, Roanoke, VA.

David was a loving and caring family man who enjoyed spending time with his family. He was a loving Grandfather and enjoyed spending time hunting and fishing.

Friends received 11 AM till time of service at 1 PM on Monday, at Kenneth A. Stuart Funeral Home, 139 Ligonier Street, New Florence. Pastor James Sunseri officiating. Interment Blairsville Cemetery. In lieu of flowers memorial donations can be made in David's memory to www.diabetes.org.

- vii. Roland Henderson<sup>76</sup>
- viii. Judith Ann Henderson<sup>76, 1468</sup> was born on Aug 14, 1943 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. 1468 She died on Aug 14, 1943 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. 1468

**Judith Ann Henderson** was buried in West View Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

376. **Alice Jane**<sup>7</sup> **Lute** (James Orange<sup>6</sup>, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>243, 659, 664-665, 1113-1120</sup> was born in Aug 1895 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>664, 1121</sup> She died on May 19, 1970 in Bedford R. D. 2, Bedford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She married **Walter Augustus Karns**, son of Lawrence E. Karns and Laura D. Gillum, on Jan 11, 1926 in Bedford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>659</sup> He was born on Jul 08, 1903 in Bedford, Bedford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1123</sup> He died in Jul 1977 in Bedford, Bedford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1123</sup>

Notes for Walter Augustus Karns:

According to thw 1930 Census Walter and his family were living in Wharton, Fayette County, Pennsylvania. Alice's brother (Harry) was living with them.

According to thw 1940 Census Walter and his family were living in Bedford, Bedford County, Pennsylvania. Alice's siblings (John, Gladys, and Harry) were living with them.

Walter Augustus Karns and Alice Jane Lute had the following children:

- 594. i. James Walter<sup>8</sup> Karns<sup>1113, 1116, 1118-1119, 1469-1472</sup> was born on Jul 09, 1926 in Bedford Township, Bedford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1118-1119, 1470-1471</sup> He died on Jun 20, 1989 in Chewelah, Stevens County, Washington.<sup>1118-1119, 1471</sup> He married (1) **Betty Jane Imler**, daughter of Glenn Imler and Virginia Bagley Hartman, on Jan 28, 1947 in Bedford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1116</sup> She was born in 1928 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1116, 1472</sup> He married (2) **Ruth Walter** 
  - ii. Lawrance Albert Karns<sup>1117</sup> was born about Jun 1928 in Bedford, Bedford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1117</sup> He died on Nov 27, 1929 in Bedford, Bedford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1117</sup>
  - iii. John Karns<sup>1113</sup> was born about 1933 in Pennsylvania. 1113
  - iv. Laura Jane Karns<sup>1114</sup> was born on Jun 28, 1935 in Bedford Heights, Bedford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1114</sup> She died on Dec 24, 1935 in Bedford, Bedford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1114</sup>
  - v. Robert Wilson Karns<sup>1113, 1115, 1120, 1473</sup> was born on Mar 14, 1937 in Bedford, Bedford County,

Pennsylvania. 1120, 1473 He died on Nov 26, 2003. 1120, 1473

377. **James Nelson**<sup>7</sup> **Lute** (James Orange<sup>6</sup>, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>661, 664-665, 1124</sup> was born on Apr 29, 1897 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>661, 1124</sup> He died on Apr 25, 1960 in Bedford, Bedford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>661</sup> He married **Mary Viola West**, daughter of Andy J. West and Birdie M. Katge, about 1928.<sup>1125</sup> She was born on Feb 05, 1904 in West Bolivar, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1126-1127</sup> She died in Apr 1993 in Bedford, Bedford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1126-1127</sup>

Notes for James Nelson Lute:

According to the 1930 Census, James and Viola were living in Ferndale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

James Nelson Lute and Mary Viola West had the following child:

- i. James<sup>8</sup> Lute Jr. 1124 was born about 1934 in Pennsylvania. 1124
- 378. **Gladys Marie**<sup>7</sup> **Lute** (James Orange<sup>6</sup>, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 662, 681</sup> was born on Aug 22, 1907 in St. Clair Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>94, 662</sup> She died on Aug 14, 1994 in Pennsylvania.<sup>94</sup> She married **Thomas I. Brendlinger** He was born on Oct 05, 1906 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>94</sup> He died on Apr 17, 1998 in Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>94</sup>

**Gladys Marie Lute** was buried in Bethel United Presbyterian Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Thomas I. Brendlinger** was buried in Bethel United Presbyterian Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Thomas I. Brendlinger:

According to the 1930 Census, Thomas and his family were living in St. Clair Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1940 Census, Thomas and his family were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Thomas I. Brendlinger and Gladys Marie Lute had the following children:

595. i. Ernest C.<sup>8</sup> Brendlinger<sup>76, 1474</sup> was born on Apr 25, 1926 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Nov 26, 2016 in Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Cora Mae Jones**, daughter of Henry D. Jones and Emma Nelson, about 1948.<sup>76</sup> She was born on Dec 26, 1930 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Mar 23, 2024 in Edgewater, Anne Arundel County, Maryland.<sup>76</sup>

**Ernest C. Brendlinger** was buried in Bethel Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Ernest C. Brendlinger:

Brendlinger, Ernest C., 90, Armagh, passed away November 26, 2016 at home. Born April 25, 1926 in New Florence, the son of the late Thomas and Gladys (Lute) Brendlinger. Also, preceded in death by sons Ernest Wayne Brendlinger, and Barry C. Brendlinger, Sr. Sisters Betty Jones, Emma Gibbons and Jane Brendlinger. Survived by loving wife of 68 years Cora M. (Jones); children Judy Buckley, Prince Frederick, MD; Nancy Adams, Prince Fredrick, MD; Timothy R. Brendlinger, Armagh; Alan E. Brendlinger, Prince Frederick, MD; Crystal Carper, Huntingdon; 21 grandchildren; and over 25 great-grandchildren; brother of Virginia Miller, Westmont; Thomas Brendlinger, Anchorage, AK; Murland Brendlinger, Indiana; Gladys Stiles, Blairsville; Agnes Marsh, New Florence; Earl Brendlinger, Seward; Harry Brendlinger, Lititz; Darline Madey, Homer City; Barbara Mitchell, Lititz; Gary Brendlinger, Blairsville. Ernie was an accomplished musician who enjoyed fishing and staying at camp. He was also a US Army Veteran of WWII and retired diesel truck mechanic for Mack Trucks. Friends received 2-4 and 6-8 pm Tuesday at Richard C. Stuart Funeral Home, 392 E. Philadelphia St., Armagh where service will be held 11 am Wednesday, Pastor Joseph Walls officiating. Interment Bethel Cemetery, Military rite by local veterans' organization. In lieu of flowers donations may be made to the funeral home to help with final expenses.

- ii. Virginia I. Brendlinger<sup>76, 1474</sup> was born about Jun 1928 in Pennsylvania. 1474 She married ? Miller
- 596. iii. Betty M. Brendlinger<sup>1474</sup> was born on Dec 23, 1929 in St. Clair Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Jun 13, 2012 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She married **John S. Jones** He died before 2012.<sup>76</sup>

**Betty M. Brendlinger** was buried in Forest Lawn Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Betty M. Brendlinger:

Betty Jones, 82, Lock Haven died June 13, 2012 at Lock Haven Extended Care. Born December 23, 1929 in St. Clair Twp. The daughter of the late Thomas Brendlinger and Gladys Marie (Lute). Also preceded in death by husband John S. Jones; grandson Joshua Jones and sisters Emma Gibbons and Jane Brendlinger. Survived by children Henry Jones and wife Marge, Ocala, FL; John Jones and wife Darla; and Robin Wolmedorf, both of Lock Haven; 8 grandchildren; 8 great-grandchildren; sister of Ernest Brendlinger, Armagh; Virginia Miller, Westmont; Thomas Brendlinger, Anchorage, AK; Murland Brendlinger, Indiana; Gladys Stiles, Blairsville; Agnes Marsh, New Florence; Earl Brendlinger, Seward; Harry Brendlinger, Lititz; Darline Madey, Homer City; Barbara Mitchell, Lititz; Gary Brendlinger, Blairsville. Friends received from 2 to 4 and 6 till time of service 8 pm Saturday at Richard C. Stuart Funeral Home, 392 E. Philadelphia St. Armagh, PA 15920. Pastor Joseph Walls officiating. Future Inurment Forest Lawn Cemetery.

597. iv. Emma G. Brendlinger<sup>76</sup> was born on Nov 23, 1931 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Mar 25, 2011 in Seward, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She married **Steve D. Gibbons** He died before 2011.<sup>76</sup>

**Emma G. Brendlinger** was buried in Armagh Cemetery, Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Emma G. Brendlinger: Emma G. Gibbons

The Tribune-Democrat

SEWARD ó GIBBONS, Emma G., 79, Seward, died March 25, 2011, at Beacon Ridge. Born Nov. 23, 1931, in New Florence, daughter of late Thomas I. and Gladys Marie (Lute) Brendlinger. Also preceded in death by husband, Steve D. Gibbons. Survived by children, Daniel P. Gibbons, and wife, Sharon, Vintondale, and Karen Fedelia, Prince Gallitzin, and grandchildren, Tammy Ward, Latrobe; Nick Norgate, Baltimore; Scott Gibbons, and fiancee. Emily, Cincinnati; and Eric Gibbons, Vintondale. Sister of Ernest Brendlinger, Armagh; Virginia Miller, Johnstown; Betty Jones, Lock Haven; Thomas Brendlinger, Anchorage, Alaska; Murland Brendlinger, Indiana; Janie Brendlinger, Johnstown; Gladys Stiles, Blairsville; Agnes Marsh, New Florence; Earl Brendlinger, Seward; Harry Brendlinger, Lititz; Darlene Madey, Homer City; Barbara Mitchell, Lititz; and Gary Brendlinger, Blairsville. Also numerous nieces and nephews. Avid bingo player, who enjoyed sewing, crafts, puzzles and trips to casinos. Friends received from 2 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Richard C. Stuart Funeral Home, 392 E. Philadelphia St., Armagh, where service will be held 11 a.m. Monday, Pastor Joseph Walls, officiating. Interment, Armagh Cemetery. Online condolences may be left at www.thestuartfuneralhomes.com. In lieu of flowers, memorial donations may be made to Four Footed Friends, 220 Beck Rd., Indiana, Pa. 15701 or Cystic Fibrosis Western Pennsylvania Chapter, 810 River Ave., Suite 100, Pittsburgh, Pa. 15212.

- v. Thomas Brendlinger<sup>76, 1475</sup> was born about 1935 in Pennsylvania. 1475
- vi. Murland Brendlinger<sup>76, 1475</sup> was born about 1938 in Pennsylvania. 1475
- vii. Jane Mardell Brendlinger<sup>76, 1475</sup> was born on Oct 05, 1938 in Heshbon, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Feb 28, 2012 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

Jane Mardell Brendlinger was buried in Bethel Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township,

Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Jane Mardell Brendlinger: Jane M. Brendlinger

The Tribune-Democrat

JOHNSTOWN: BRENDLINGER, Jane M., 73, Johnstown, died Feb. 28, 2012, at home. Born Oct. 5, 1938, in Heshbon, daughter of late Thomas I. and Gladys Marie (Lute) Brendlinger. Also preceded in death by sister, Emma Gibbons. Sister of Ernest Brendlinger, Armagh; Virginia Miller, Westmont; Betty Jones, Lock Haven; Thomas Brendlinger, Anchorage, Alaska; Murland Brendlinger, Indiana; Janie Brendlinger, Johnstown; Gladys Stiles, Blairsville; Agnes Marsh, New Florence; Earl Brendlinger, Seward; Harry Brendlinger, Lititz; Darlene Madey, Homer City; Barbara Mitchell, Lititz; and Gary Brendlinger, Blairsville. She also is survived by numerous nieces and nephews. She retired as a CNA from Memorial Medical Center, after more than 40 years of service. Janie enjoyed crafts, especially crocheting and collecting dolls. Friends will be received from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Richard C. Stuart Funeral Home, 392 E. Philadelphia St., Armagh, where service will be held at 11 a.m. Friday, Pastor Joseph Walls, officiating. Interment, Bethel Cemetery.

- viii. Agnes Brendlinger<sup>76</sup> She married **? Marsh**
- ix. Earl Brendlinger<sup>76</sup>
- x. Harry Brendlinger<sup>76</sup>
- xi. Darlene Brendlinger<sup>76</sup> She married **? Madey**
- xii. Barbara Brendlinger<sup>76</sup> She married ? Mitchell
- xiii. Gary Brendlinger<sup>76</sup>
- 598. xiv. Gladys Brendlinger<sup>76</sup> She married **Robert J. Stiles**, son of William Stiles and Goldie Hilty, about 1963.<sup>76</sup> He was born on Feb 24, 1940 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Apr 13, 2010 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>
- 379. **Harry Wilson**<sup>7</sup> **Lute** (James Orange<sup>6</sup>, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>663, 1128, 1130-1134</sup> was born on Jul 23, 1913 in Saint Clair Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>663, 1131, 1133</sup> He died in Dec 1982 in Bedford, Bedford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1131</sup> He married **Gladys Karns**, daughter of Lawrence E. Karns and Laura D. Gillum, in 1940.<sup>1130</sup> She was born on Aug 09, 1920 in Bedford, Bedford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1135</sup> She died on Sep 17, 2005.<sup>1135</sup>

**Harry Wilson Lute** was buried in Burning Bush Cemetery, Burning Bush, Bedford County, Pennsylvania.

**Gladys Karns** was buried in Bedford County Memorial Park Cemetery, Bedford, Bedford County, Pennsylvania.

Harry Wilson Lute and Gladys Karns had the following child:

i. Ronald Wilson<sup>8</sup> Lute<sup>1132, 1134</sup> was born on May 24, 1940 in Bedford, Pennsylvania.<sup>1132, 1134</sup> He died on Jun 01, 1968 in Bedford R. D. 3, Bedford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1132, 1134</sup>

**Ronald Wilson Lute** was buried in Burning Bush Cemetery, Burning Bush, Bedford County, Pennsylvania.

380. **Edward Doris**<sup>7</sup> **Lute** (James Orange<sup>6</sup>, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1128, 1136-1140</sup> was born on Sep 09, 1903 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>243, 1136, 1138, 1140</sup> He died in May 1979 in Bedford, Bedford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1138, 1140</sup> He married **Maude Elda Bruce** She was born on Sep 01, 1909 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1137</sup> She died on Jan 09, 1965 in Bedford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1137</sup>

Edward Doris Lute and Maude Elda Bruce had the following child:

i. Edward Nelson<sup>8</sup> Lute<sup>1139, 1476</sup> was born on May 27, 1931 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1476</sup> He died on Nov 14, 1984.<sup>1476</sup>

Edward Nelson Lute was buried in Bedford R. D. 6, Bedford County, Pennsylvania.

381. **Myrtle M.**<sup>7</sup> **Lute** (William Andrew<sup>6</sup>, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>91, 412, 667</sup> was born on Oct 01, 1891 in

Huff, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>667</sup> She died on Dec 06, 1933 in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania.<sup>667</sup> She married (1) **James Heap** on May 05, 1908.<sup>1141</sup> He died before 1910.<sup>207</sup> She married (2) **Richard Colbert** after 1910. He was born about 1893 in Pennsylvania.<sup>412</sup>

Notes for Myrtle M. Lute:

According to the 1910 census, Myrtle was living with her parents in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1920 census, Myrtle and her family were living with her parents in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

James Heap and Myrtle M. Lute had the following child:

i. William J.<sup>8</sup> Heap<sup>243</sup> was born about 1909 in Pennsylvania.<sup>207</sup>

Richard Colbert and Myrtle M. Lute had the following children:

- i. Edward<sup>8</sup> Colbert<sup>412, 1477</sup> was born about Jun 1914 in Pennsylvania.<sup>412</sup>
- ii. Kenneth Colbert<sup>412, 1477</sup> was born about Jan 1917 in Pennsylvania. 412
- iii. William Frederick Colbert<sup>1478</sup> was born in 1925. He died on Mar 22, 1938 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

**William Frederick Colbert** was buried in West Fairfield Cemetery, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for William Frederick Colbert:

William was living, at his death, at the home of his grandparents, William and Ann Lute.

382. **Frederick M.**<sup>7</sup> **Lute** (Robert Harvey<sup>6</sup>, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>243, 1144-1145</sup> was born on Nov 11, 1895 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>450, 1145</sup> He died in Mar 1986 in Lockport, Niagara County, New York.<sup>1145</sup> He married **Alice V. King**, daughter of ? King and S. Ellen ?, about 1918.<sup>1146</sup> She was born about 1898 in West Virginia.<sup>1146</sup>

Notes for Frederick M. Lute:

Accrding to the 1930 Census, Fred and his family were living in Lockport, Niagara County, New York.

Frederick M. Lute and Alice V. King had the following children:

- i. Melvin C.8 Lute<sup>1146</sup> was born about 1918 in Pennsylvania. 1146
- ii. Margaret E. Lute<sup>1146</sup> was born about 1933 in New York. 1146
- iii. Robert H. Lute<sup>1146</sup> was born about 1925 in New York. 1146
- iv. Fred E. Lute<sup>1146</sup> was born about 1927 in New York. 1146
- v. James W. Lute<sup>1146</sup> was born about 1928 in New York. 1146
- vi. Helen M. Lute<sup>1146</sup> was born about 1930 in New York. 1146
- 383. **George Robb**<sup>7</sup> **Lute** (Robert Harvey<sup>6</sup>, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 91, 672, 1144, 1147-1150</sup> was born on Jul 02, 1898 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>450</sup> He died on Nov 04, 1955 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>672, 1143</sup> He married **Eliza Jane Small**, daughter of William Small and Ruth J. Auckerman, about 1922.<sup>1151</sup> She was born on Sep 08, 1902 in Baggaley, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1152-1153</sup> She died on Jul 22, 1979 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1153</sup>

Eliza Jane Small was buried in Youngstown, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

George Robb Lute and Eliza Jane Small had the following children:

- i. Eleanor Jane<sup>8</sup> Lute<sup>76, 1148, 1151, 1479-1480</sup> was born about 1922 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. 1479-1480 She died before 2005. The married **George Alvin Earnest** on Aug 08, 1943 in Russell County, Alabama. 1148 He was born about 1917. 1148
- 599. ii. George William Lute<sup>76, 1147, 1151, 1481</sup> was born on Mar 22, 1925 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1481</sup> He died on Nov 13, 2011 in State College, Centre County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1481</sup> He married **Natalie Annie ?** She was born on Oct 30, 1923 in Bethel, Oxford County, Maine, USA. <sup>1481</sup> She died on Mar 16, 1997 in Orlando, Orange County, Florida <sup>1481</sup>

George William Lute was buried in South Philipsburg, Centre County, Pennsylvania.

600. iii. Charles E. Lute Sr.<sup>76, 1151, 1482</sup> was born on Aug 23, 1926 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 1151</sup> He died on Apr 18, 2010 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married (1) **Joan Marie Policastro** She was born on Jul 13, 1930 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1483</sup> She died in Mar 1992.<sup>1483</sup> He married (2) **Janet M. Brown** after 1955.

Notes for Charles E. Lute Sr.:

In 2005, Charles and Janet were living in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Charles E. Lute Sr.

Latrobe

Charles E. Lute Sr., 83, of Latrobe, died Sunday, April 18, 2010, in Loyalhanna Care Center, Latrobe. Born Aug. 23, 1926, in Latrobe, he was a son of the late George and Eliza (Small) Lute. He was a member of Latrobe First Church of God. Mr. Lute had retired from Lucent Technologies as a telephone and communications specialist. He was a World War II veteran, having served in the Army, and a member of American Legion Post 515. He also was an honorary member of Greensburg Fire Department Truck Company No. 2, where he was a former captain, and a member of the Fort Allen Antique Association. He had taken care of the sound equipment at Hillside United Methodist Church in Derry for the last several years. In addition to his parents, he was preceded in death by a son, Robert Dean Lute; a daughter, Kathy Jo Lute; two sisters, Hazel Kirk and Eleanor Ernest; and a brother-in-law, George Ernest, He is survived by his wife, Janet (Browm) Lute: two children, Charles E, Lute Jr, and his wife, Marianne, of Erie, and Douglas Glenn Lute, of Wilkes-Barre; four stepchildren, Chris Yumin and James Yumin, both of Latrobe, Janice Markle and her husband, Jeff, of West Newton, and Avrel Pickford and his wife, Barbie, of Derry; four grandchildren, Adam and Aaron Lute, Brianne Mehall and her husband Dennis, and Jenna Lute; six stepgrandchildren, Daniel and Ryan Markle, David, Brian, Justin and Megan Pickford; three brothers, George Lute and his wife, Trudy, of Florida, Walter "Jack" Lute and his wife, Lucy, of Latrobe, and David Lute and his wife, Esther, of Georgia; and a brother-in-law, William Kirk. Friends will be received from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. Wednesday at the FREDERICK FUNERAL HOME INC., 1543 Ligonier St., Latrobe. A funeral service will be held at 11 a.m. Thursday in the funeral home with the Rev. Ray Kerr and the Rev. Herb Phar co-officiating. Burial will be in Westmoreland County Memorial Park, Hempfield Township. Members of the Greensburg Fire Department will conduct a memorial service at 7:30 p.m. Wednesday in the funeral home. The combined funeral detail of local American Legion and VFW members will provide military honors at 9:30 a.m. Thursday in the funeral home. To send online con

601. iv. Hazel I. Lute<sup>76</sup> was born on Feb 01, 1928 in Youngstown, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Nov 30, 2005 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She married **William E. Kirk** about 1947.<sup>76</sup>

**Hazel I. Lute** was buried in St. James Cemetery, Youngstown, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Hazel I. Lute: Hazel I. Kirk Latrobe

Hazel I. Kirk, 77, of Latrobe, died Wednesday, Nov. 30, 2005, at her home. She was born Feb. 1, 1928, in Youngstown, a daughter of the late George and Lydie (Small) Lute. Hazel was a member of the Bethany United Methodist Church, Latrobe, and the Kingston Veterans and Sportsmen's Club ladies auxiliary. She had previously worked for St. Vincent College as a switchboard operator. She was an avid bowler and belonged to several women's bowling leagues. She also enjoyed golf. In addition to her parents, she was preceded in death by her sister, Eleanor Earnest. She is survived by her husband of more than 58 years, William E. Kirk; three children, William T. Kirk and his wife, Mae, of Converse, Texas, Cheryl A. Kirk, of Lakeland, Fla., and Debbie K. McDowell and her husband, Bill, of Derry; three grandchildren, Curtis, Cheryl Ann and Linda; several great-grandchildren; four brothers, George Lute, of Philipsburg, Pa., Charles Lute and his wife, Janet, of Latrobe, Walter Lute and his wife, Lucy, of Latrobe, and David Lute and his wife, Esther, of Georgia; and several nieces and nephews. Friends will be received from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. Friday at the HARTMAN-GRAZIANO FUNERAL HOME INC., 1500 Ligonier St., Latrobe. Funeral services will be at 11

a.m. Saturday in the funeral home chapel with her pastor, the Rev. August B. Twigg, officiating. Private interment will be in St. James Cemetery, Youngstown, Pa.

602. v. Walter Harold Lute<sup>76, 1151, 1484</sup> was born on Nov 20, 1929 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on Aug 07, 2022 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Lucy P. Balazek** She died on Nov 30, 2019. The married Lucy P. Balazek She died on Nov 30, 2019. The married Lucy P. Balazek She died on Nov 30, 2019. The married Lucy P. Balazek She died on Nov 30, 2019. The married Lucy P. Balazek She died on Nov 30, 2019. The married Lucy P. Balazek She died on Nov 30, 2019. The married Lucy P. Balazek She died on Nov 30, 2019. The married Lucy P. Balazek She died on Nov 30, 2019. The married Lucy P. Balazek She died on Nov 30, 2019. The married Lucy P. Balazek She died on Nov 30, 2019. The married Lucy P. Balazek She died on Nov 30, 2019. The married Lucy P. Balazek She died on Nov 30, 2019. The married Lucy P. Balazek She died on Nov 30, 2019. The married Lucy P. Balazek She died on Nov 30, 2019. The married Lucy P. Balazek She died on Nov 30, 2019. The married Lucy P. Balazek She died on Nov 30, 2019. The married Lucy P. Balazek She died on Nov 30, 2019. The married Lucy P. Balazek She died on Nov 30, 2019.

Walter Harold Lute was buried in Saint Rose Cemetery.

Notes for Walter Harold Lute:

In 2005, Walter and Lucy were living in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

It is with the heaviest of hearts that we pass on the word of our Father's passing on Sunday, August 7th, 2022, in Latrobe Area Hospital, surrounded by family at the young age of 92.

Walter H. Lute, Sr (or Jack as he was known to so many), was born on October 20, 1929 in Latrobe to the late George and Eliza Jane (Small) Lute. He was also the son-in-law to the late Paul and Elizabeth Balazek.

Walter retired at the age of 59 as a lead lineman from West Penn Power Company. In addition to working full time for West Penn he owned and operated his own welding shop, where he made many friends. He also taught himself to fabricate and build spreader-boxes and tanks, a talent that he passed onto his youngest son. Prior to going to work for West Penn Power, he worked for Adam Eidemiller, Inc. and was drafted into the US Army where he spent much of his time as an aircraft mechanic.

Our Dad will be well remembered for his story telling. Sitting on his breezeway and telling us stories about his life are some of the best times and memories that we will cherish forever.

Walter was predeceased in death by his wife, Lucy P. (Balazek) Lute on November 30, 2019 and a grandson, Ryan J. Lute on December 23, 2017, his sisters Eleanor Ernest and Hazel Kirk and brothers, George, Charles, and David Lute.

He is survived by his five children: Walter Lute, Jr and wife Brook, Jeffrey Lute and wife Lindy, Karen Bennett and husband Jim, Lisa Koch and Dennis Lute and wife Laura. He is also survived by his six grandchildren, whom he loved very much: Jamie Bizup, Heather Weaver, Dalton Lute, Nicole Koch, Alexandra Koch, and Samantha Koch, and also his eight great-grandchildren who he looked forward to their frequent visits.

Interment will be at St. Rose Cemetery.

Lopatich Brinker Funeral Home, Latrobe, Pa.

vi. David Lute<sup>76, 1149-1150</sup> was born about 1935.<sup>1149-1150</sup> He died before 2022. He married **Esther R. Palmer**, daughter of Charles B. Palmer and Anna Rachel Weisner, on Apr 19, 1963 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>1150</sup> She was born in 1943.<sup>1150, 1485</sup>

Notes for David Lute:

In 2005, David and Esther were living in Georgia.

384. **Esther Ruth**<sup>7</sup> **Clawson** (Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 676, 1158-1159</sup> was born on Aug 30, 1895 in India, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>450</sup> She died on Dec 12, 1977. She married **John Edward Hughes**, son of John Ambrose Hughes and Emma Jane Dodson, on May 27, 1925. He was born on Jun 21, 1895 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>1160-1161</sup> He died on May 13, 1953 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1160-1161</sup>

Esther Ruth Clawson was buried in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

John Edward Hughes was buried in West View Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County,

Pennsylvania.

John Edward Hughes and Esther Ruth Clawson had the following children:

603. i. Lois Jane<sup>8</sup> Hughes<sup>1486-1487</sup> was born on Jun 01, 1926 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Jul 28, 2001 in Torrance, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She married **Clair Yvonne Thomas**, son of Owen Thomas and Margaret Smith, on Jun 02, 1947. He was born on Sep 17, 1916 in Torrance, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1488</sup> He died on Jul 23, 1989.<sup>76, 1488</sup>

**Lois Jane Hughes** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Lois Jane Hughes: Lois Thomas obit

Lois J. Thomas, 75, of Torrance, died Saturday, July 28, 2001, at her home. She was born June 1, 1926, in Bolivar, a daughter of the late John and Esther (Clawson) Hughes. She was a member of the Torrance United Methodist Church, and was retired from Torrance State Hospital, where she had worked as a psychiatric aide. Survivors include two sons, R. David Thomas and wife, Kathryn, of Blairsville and Forrest K. Thomas and wife, Janie, of New Derry; two daughters, Lorraine Lawson and husband, Thomas, of Carlisle and Margaret Burd and husband, Mark, of Derry; a brother, Robert Hughes of Candler, N.C.; and seven grandchildren, Shawn and Brian Lawson, Amy McClellan, Jared and Marissa Burd, and Nicole and Haley Thomas. In addition to her parents, she was preceded in death by her husband, Clair Y. Thomas, on July 23, 1989; two sons, John Thomas and Leonard Thomas; a daughter, Virginia Thomas; and a sister, Irene Hughes. Visitation Monday from 7 to 9 p.m. and Tuesday from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. at the JAMES F. FERGUSON FUNERAL HOME, Blairsville, where service will be held Wednesday at 11 a.m. with the Rev. Herb Phar officiating. Interment Blairsville Cemetery.

ii. Mabel Irene Hughes<sup>1159</sup> was born on Nov 11, 1927 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1159</sup> She died on Jul 24, 1932 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1159</sup>

**Mabel Irene Hughes** was buried in West View Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

604. iii. James Robert Hughes<sup>1489-1492</sup> was born on Nov 22, 1931 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1489</sup> He died on Dec 27, 2016 in Asheville, Buncombe County, North Carolina.<sup>1489</sup> He married **Martha Lee Walker**, daughter of Henry B. Walker and Hillis V. Setzer, on Sep 07, 1963 in Candler, Buncombe County, North Carolina. She was born on Apr 29, 1937 in Candler, Buncombe County, North Carolina.<sup>1493</sup> She died on Aug 19, 2007.<sup>1493</sup>

**James Robert Hughes** was buried in Mount Moriah Wesleyan Church Cemetery, Candler, Buncombe County, North Carolina.

385. **Ralph Davis**<sup>7</sup> **Clawson** (Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 676, 1158, 1162</sup> was born on Feb 21, 1897 in India, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>788</sup> He died on May 13, 1971 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Jennie M. Miller**, daughter of John Shields Miller and Anna Mariah Strong, on Apr 28, 1920 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Oct 06, 1896 in Pennsylvania.<sup>788</sup> She died on Jul 19, 1977 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>788</sup>

**Ralph Davis Clawson** was buried in West View Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Ralph Davis Clawson:

According to the 1930 census, Ralph and his family were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Ralph operated the Clawson Hardware store for more than 30 years.

Ralph was born at 11:55 A.M.

Jennie M. Miller was buried in West View Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Ralph Davis Clawson and Jennie M. Miller had the following children:

605. i. Anna Jane<sup>8</sup> Clawson<sup>76, 1494-1496</sup> was born on Mar 31, 1921 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She died on May 03, 2008 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She married **Paul Henry Jones**, son of Russell C. Jones and Bessie M. Brett, on Dec 06, 1941 in Montgomery County, Virginia.<sup>1495</sup> He was born on Dec 21, 1917 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1497-1499</sup> He died on Jan 01, 1974 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1498</sup>

**Anna Jane Clawson** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Anna Jane Clawson: Johnstown Tribune-Democrat (May 5, 2008)

Anna Jane Jones

JONES ñ Anna Jane, 87, of Robinson, died Saturday, May 3, 2008, in Beacon Ridge, Ind. She was born March 31, 1921, in Bolivar, a daughter of the late Ralph and Jennie Miller Clawson. She was a member of the Faith Lutheran Church. In addition to her parents, she was also preceded in death by her husband, Paul H. Jones, in 1974; a son, Kenneth P. Jones, in 2001; and three brothers, Roy, William and Charles Clawson. She is survived by two brothers, John M. Clawson of Ligonier; and James D. (and his wife, Wanda) Clawson of Bolivar; a daughter-in-law, Cora Jones of Robinson; two grandsons, Shann and Derek Jones; two great-grandchildren, Devin and Kendra Jones; and numerous nieces and nephews and great-nieces and nephews. Friends will be received from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. Tuesday at the J. Paul McCracken Funeral Chapel, 536 Market St., Bolivar, where Anna Janeís life will be celebrated at 11 a.m. Wednesday, with her pastor, the Rev. Scott Klimke officiating. Interment will follow in the Blairsville Cemetery.

606. ii. Roy Willard Clawson<sup>76, 1494, 1500-1502</sup> was born on May 17, 1922 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>788</sup> He died on Dec 06, 2002 in Scottdale, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married (1) **Thelma C. Momcelovic**, daughter of Dmitar Momcilovich and Milicia Kuzmanovich, on Oct 02, 1942.<sup>1502</sup> She was born on Aug 28, 1914 in Youngwood, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1501</sup> She died on Aug 04, 1949 in Youngwood, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 1501</sup> He married (2) **Meredith June Whaley**, daughter of Freeman F. Whaley and Olive Miller, on May 21, 1965 in Fayette County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1500</sup> She was born on Oct 06, 1923 in Everson Faye, Pennsylvania.<sup>1503</sup> She died on Nov 28, 1993 in Scottdale, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 1503</sup>

**Roy Willard Clawson** was buried in Youngwood Cemetery, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Roy Willard Clawson: Roy Willard Clawson Sr. Scottdale

Roy Willard Clawson Sr., 80, of Scottdale, went home to be with God on Friday, Dec. 6, 2002, in Latrobe Area Hospital. Born May 17, 1922, in Bolivar, he was a son of the late Ralph and Jennie (Miller) Clawson. He was a member of Everson Evangelical Church; Bolivar United Methodist Church; Youngwood and East Huntingdon Sportsmen Clubs; and Robertshaw Retirees Club. Prior to his retirement, he was a machinist for Robertshaw Controls, New Stanton. A veteran of World War II, Roy earned the rank of staff sergeant in the U.S. Army Air Corps. He received a Good Conduct Medal, European African Middle Eastern Campaign Medal and World War II Victory Medal. He was a graduate of Bolivar High School, Class of 1940. He will be sadly missed by his family: a son, Roy ``Chip'' Clawson of Scottdale; two daughters, Kathie R. Clawson of Latrobe and Amie Sue Clawson of Scottdale; four grandchildren, Kelly Cunningham, Jason Leeper and wife, Tamara, Joshua Leeper and wife, Kara, and Michael Clawson; two great-grandchildren, Zachary and Seth Leeper; two brothers, John Clawson of Ligonier and James Clawson and wife, Wanda, of Bolivar; and a

sister, Anna Jane Jones of Robinson. In addition to his parents, he was preceded in death by his first wife, Thelma Momcelovic Clawson, in 1949; his second wife, Meredith June Whaley Clawson, in 1993; and two brothers, Charles Hillis and William Clawson. Friends will be received at the JAY B. PETERSON FUNERAL HOME, Depot and Fifth streets, Youngwood, Monday from 6 to 8 p.m. and Tuesday from 10 to 11 a.m., at which time his funeral service will begin with the Rev. Robert Patton officiating. Interment will follow in Youngwood Cemetery. Eugene G. Saloom, funeral director, in charge.

607. iii. William Zerald Clawson<sup>76, 1162, 1494, 1504-1507</sup> was born on Jan 06, 1924 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 1162, 1505-1507</sup> He died on Jan 22, 2002 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 1162</sup> He married **Carrie Deane Hall**, daughter of Joseph Jamison Hall Sr. and Mary Minerva Donahue, on Aug 21, 1944. She was born on Jul 25, 1924 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Apr 09, 2020 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

**William Zerald Clawson** was buried in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for William Zerald Clawson: William Clawson Obituary

William Z. Clawson, 78, of Bolivar, died Tuesday, Jan. 22, 2002, in UPMC Lee Regional, Johnstown. He was born Jan. 6, 1924, in Bolivar, a son of the late Ralph and Jenny Miller Clawson. Prior to his retirement in 1977, he had been employed as an inspector by Bethlehem Steel for 30 years. He was a World War II veteran, having served in the U.S. Navy. He was a member of the Bolivar United Methodist Church, Acacia Lodge #355 F&AM, Robinson VFW #9310 and the Bolivar American Legion #128. Surviving are his wife of 57 years, Carrie Deane Hall Clawson; two sons, Dennis W. Clawson and wife, Carol, of Greensburg and William A. Clawson and wife, Ginny, of Penn Run; seven grandchildren; four great-grandchildren; four stepgreat-grandchildren; three brothers, James Clawson of Bolivar, John Clawson of Ligonier and Roy Clawson of Scottdale; a sister, Anna Jane Jones of Robinson; and several nieces and nephews. Friends will be received Thursday from 3 to 5 and 7 to 9 p.m. at the J. PAUL McCRACKEN FUNERAL CHAPEL, Bolivar, where services will be held Friday at 11 a.m. with the Rev. R. Kenneth Keiper officiating. Interment in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar. Memorial donations may be made to the Physicians Dialysis Center, 344 Budfield St., Johnstown, PA 15904, or to Tri-Community Ambulance. Acacia Lodge #355 F&AM will hold services in the funeral chapel Thursday at 7:30 p.m.

iv. Charles Hillis Clawson<sup>76</sup> was born on Feb 26, 1926 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on May 05, 1926 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

**Charles Hillis Clawson** was buried in West View Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

608. v. John Miller Clawson<sup>76, 1494, 1508</sup> was born on Jan 05, 1929 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on Jun 21, 2012 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76</sup> He married **Roberta Mock** on Oct 29, 1951. She was born on Apr 14, 1933. <sup>788</sup> She died in Mar 1987 in Ligonier R. D., Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>788</sup>

**John Miller Clawson** was buried in Ligonier Valley Cemetery, Ligonier Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for John Miller Clawson:

John M. Clawson, 83, formerly of Ligonier, died early Thursday morning, June 21, 2012, in the Indiana Regional Hospital. He was born Jan. 5, 1929, in Bolivar, a son of the late Ralph and Jenny Miller Clawson. Prior to his retirement in 1992, he had been employed by Latrobe Steel. He was an Army veteran of the Korean War. He was a member of the Heritage United Methodist Church and Byers-Tosh, American Legion No. 267. In addition to his parents, he was also preceded in death by his wife, Roberta Mock Clawson, in 1987; a daughter, Denise Neiderhiser, in 2011; a sister, Anna Jane Jones; three brothers, William, Roy and Charles Clawson; and two grandsons, Paul Lowman and David Hendrick. John is survived by four daughters, Deborah (Thomas) Lowman, of Blairsville, Diane (Craig) Scheetz, of Home, Jennifer Schultz-Jacob, of Kingsland, Ga., and Roberta (Steve) Deyarmin, of Mechanicsburg;

12 grandchildren; 14 great-grandchildren; a son-in-law, John Neiderhiser, of Naples, Fla.; and a brother, James (Wanda) Clawson, of Bolivar. Friends will be received from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. Sunday at the J. PAUL MCCRACKEN FUNERAL CHAPEL INC., 144 E. Main St., Ligonier, where John's life will be celebrated at 11 a.m. Monday with Dr. J. Paul McCracken officiating. Interment will follow in the Ligonier Valley Cemetery. To sign the online guestbook or to send condolences to the family, please visit: www.jpaulmccrackenfuneralchapel.com.

609. vi. James Davis Clawson<sup>1509</sup> was born on Apr 24, 1933 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1509</sup> He died on Sep 07, 2020 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Wanda Lee Lear**, daughter of Alvin Ernest Lear and Ora Virginia Henderson, on Dec 19, 1959 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>1509</sup> She was born in 1937.<sup>1509</sup>

**James Davis Clawson** was buried in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for James Davis Clawson:

In 2008 and 2012, Jim and Wanda were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

James D. Clawson, 87, Bolivar, passed away September 7, 2020 at Conemaugh Memorial Medical Center. Born April 24, 1933 in Bolivar, the son of the late Ralph D. & Jennie (Miller) Clawson. Also preceded in death by daughter Lauren Gay Clawson, sister Anna Jane Jones, brothers Roy, William, and John Clawson and infant brother Charles. Survived by loving wife of 60 years, Wanda (Lear) Clawson children Gladine McMasters, and husband Glenn, Eileen Clawson-Gaul, and Jerry Clawson and wife Nancy, grandchildren Colin, Leeanna, Caitlyn, Jocelyn, Noah, and Lylah, great-grandchildren Raelyn, Alexander and Jameson. James was a member of First Church of Christ, Bolivar, former Bolivar Council member, former member of Bolivar Vol. Fire Co., former plant superintendent of Precision Wire of Blairsville and avid wood worker. Memorial Service will be held 11 am Thursday at First Church of Christ, 3041 Route 259, Bolivar, face coverings are required, with Lloyd Campbell officiating. Private interment Bolivar West View Cemetery. In lieu of flowers memorial donations may be made to First Church of Christ, Bolivar. Arrangements in care of Kenneth A. Stuart Funeral Home, New Florence.

386. **Alfred Bruce**<sup>7</sup> **Clawson** (Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 676, 1158, 1163-1171</sup> was born on Jan 04, 1899 in India, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 1163-1164, 1168-1170 He died on Nov 14, 1982 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. 1169 He married **Florence Hannah Miller**, daughter of Matthew Anderson Miller and Gertrude Pittman, on Jan 28, 1920. 1172 She was born on Aug 12, 1899 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. 1173 She died on Aug 10, 1977 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Alfred Bruce Clawson was buried in Armagh Cemetery, Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Alfred Bruce Clawson:

The one story that I like to use about my grandpap Clawson is that he was disabled by two different work related accidents. In one, he lost three fingers on his right hand in 1915 (occurred before 1918 according to a draft registration card) and he had only his thumb and pointer finger. He had the other arm amputated above the elbow in another work related accident when his shirt sleeve got caught in some machinery in 1938. When he was in his sixties and seventies, he was the manager at a Western Auto store in Seward, Pennsylvania. One day, a young guy came in and pulled a gun on him and tried to rob him. I guess he figured he would be an easy prey since he was old and disabled. My grandfather reached under the counter and pulled out the gun (A 38, I believe) that he always had at the store with him and told the guy that if he didn't leave the store in five seconds that he was going to shoot him. This guy didn't expect this and he hightailed out the store without ever trying to take my grandfather on. They caught this guy later on. My grandfather could be downright stern when he needed to be but he was still a fun person to be around. Also with his disabilities, he drove a standard shift automobile most of his life. (Told by Keith Clawson)

As told by Bruce A. Clawson, when A. Bruce Clawson was growing up, he lived with his parents near the Pennsylvania Railroad main tracks near Bolivar. When walking the tracks such as to go into Bolivar, he would carry a loaded pistol. This was due to number of hobos who would ride the freight trains that

passed through. The hobos were known to attack and sometimes kill people that they would encounter along the tracks.

Another story told by Bruce A. was that A. Bruce and his brother Bobby (Ralph Davis Clawson) were going through Oak Grove (north of Ligonier) in an autoomobile one time. A. Bruce was driving the automobile. Someone ran from the side of the road and hopped on the running boards of the automobile. A. Bruce told his brother to get the man off the car and Bobby pushed him off the car. Bobby then proceeded to fire a few shots from a pistol at this person's feet to make sure he ran away and left them alone.

According to the 1930 census, Bruce and his family were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Florence Hannah Miller was buried in Armagh Cemetery, Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Florence Hannah Miller:

Florence was called Nana by all of her grandchildren. She did not want to be called grandmother. She thought being called grandmother would make her feel old.

[Broderbund Family Archive #110, Vol. 1 A-L, Ed. 6, Social Security Death Index: U.S., Date of Import: Jan 16, 1999, Internal Ref. #1.111.6.46716.196]

Individual: Clawson, Florence Social Security #: 199-20-2726

Issued in: Pennsylvania

Birth date: Aug 12, 1899 Death date: Aug 1977

Residence code: Pennsylvania

Last known residence: Bolivar, Pennsylvania 15923

Address where death benefit payment was sent: Bolivar, Pennsylvania 15923

Alfred Bruce Clawson and Florence Hannah Miller had the following children:

610. i. Robert Alfred<sup>8</sup> Clawson<sup>76, 683, 1163, 1165, 1167, 1510-1512</sup> was born on Dec 11, 1921 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. 683, 1163, 1165, 1167 He died on Jun 04, 2008 in Hobart, Lake County, Indiana. 76, 683, 1165 He married **Mary Helene Hood**, daughter of Thomas Edward Hood and Margaret Eunita Neville, on Jul 23, 1942 in Baltimore, Baltimore County, Maryland. 76, 1163 She was born on Dec 15, 1922 in Centerville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 1511-1514 She died on Sep 09, 1994 in Hobart, Lake County, Indiana. 1511-1514

Robert Alfred Clawson was buried in Hebron Cemetery, Hebron, Porter County, Indiana.

Notes for Robert Alfred Clawson:

ROBERT A. CLAWSON

age 86, a longtime resident of Hobart passed away on Wednesday, June 04, 2008. He was born on December 11, 1921 in Bolivar, PA, the son of Bruce and Florence Clawson. Bob proudly served his country in the United States Navy. Bob was married to Mary Helene Hood on July 23, 1942 in Baltimore, Maryland. Bob was a general supervisor for U.S. Steel and retired in 1983. He served on the Federal Credit Union Board of Directors, the Goodfellow Club Board of Directors, a former Cub and Boy Scout leader, was a member of the Hobart First United Methodist Church, and a member of the Miniature Society of Illinois. He also enjoyed woodcarving, gardening and painting soldiers.

Bob is survived by his loving family; sons Jeff (Barb) Clawson, Hobart, Todd Clawson, Hobart, and Thomas Clawson, Hobart, grandson Thomas Clawson, Hobart, grandson Mitchell Lawrence, brother Bruce (Ginger) Clawson, Bolivar, PA, sisters Grace Showman, Palmyra, NY, and Doris (Franklin) Baron, Shiremanstown, PA, and other loving family and dear friends. He was preceded in death by his parents, his wife Mary Clawson, grandson

Michael Clawson, and brother Raymond Clawson.

A visitation for Robert Clawson will be held from 2:00 pm to 6:00 pm on Sunday, June 8, 2008 at Rees Funeral Home? Hobart Chapel, 600 West Old Ridge Road, Hobart. A funeral service will be held at 10:00 am on Monday, June 9, 2008 at Rees Funeral Home. Burial will be at the Hebron Cemetery in Hebron. Memorials in Bob?s memory may be made to the V.N.A. Hospice.

611. ii. Grace Irene Clawson<sup>76, 683, 1163, 1167</sup> was born on Dec 21, 1924 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She died on Jun 18, 2014 in Palmyra, Wayne County, New York.<sup>76</sup> She married **William V. Showman** on Oct 08, 1947. He was born on Oct 08, 1917. He died on May 11, 1996 in Palmyra, Wayne County, New York. 1515

Notes for Grace Irene Clawson: Showman, Grace

#### Palmyra

Passed away on Wednesday, June 18, 2014 at age 89. Grace was born on December 21, 1924 to Florence and Alfred B. Clawson in Bolivar, Pennsylvania and was predeceased by her husband Bill. She is survived by her daughter, Sara (Bruce) Weaver and son, Jim (Cindy) Showman; 6 grandchildren Andrew (Amber), Amy and Ryan (Jennifer Ross) Weaver, Daniel (Jamie), Erich and Stephen (Maggie) Showman; 3 great-grandchildren, Andrew, Adam and Jack Weaver; sister, Doris Barron; brother, JR (Ginger) Clawson; nieces, nephews, other relatives and friends.

Grace was retired from Mobil Chemical and spent many winters in Largo, Florida both with her husband Bill and continuing after he passed away. She enjoyed playing cards, square dancing and was an avid reader; especially romantic mysteries. Her children, Sara and Jim, remember the pie parties in which each neighbor would make a pie and then the group would get together and share their desserts. Grace was one of the many people of her generation who would tune into the Lawrence Welk Show. She enjoyed the singing and the dancing that was broadcasted across America each week. Most of all, Sara and Jim state that Grace enjoyed her grandchildren as much as anything else in this world.

Friends may call on Friday, June 20, 2014 from 4-7PM at the Murphy Funeral & Cremation Chapel, 123 East Jackson Street, Palmyra, NY 14522, where a memorial service will be offered on Saturday, June 21, 2014 at 10AM. Interment will be private. Memorials in memory of Grace may be made to the Palmyra First United Methodist Church Memorial Fund, 109 Church Street, Palmyra, NY 14522.

612. iii. Raymond Miller Clawson<sup>76, 683, 1163, 1167, 1171</sup> was born on Mar 02, 1927 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1516</sup> He died on Apr 20, 1993 in Fairless Hills, Bucks County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1516</sup> He married (1) **MaryLou McCachren**, daughter of George McCachren and Mary Lowther, on Sep 21, 1950. She was born on Aug 07, 1928 in Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>323</sup> She died on Jan 11, 2006 in Fairless Hills, Bucks County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76</sup> He married (2) **Naomi L. McDowell** She was born on Dec 17, 1929 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76</sup> She died on Dec 23, 2008 in Akron, Summit County, Ohio. <sup>76</sup>

**Raymond Miller Clawson** was buried in Armagh Cemetery, Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Raymond Miller Clawson:

[Broderbund Family Archive #110, Vol. 1 A-L, Ed. 6, Social Security Death Index: U.S., Date of Import: Jan 16, 1999, Internal Ref. #1.111.6.46723.87]

Individual: Clawson, Raymond Social Security #: 199-16-8094

Issued in: Pennsylvania

Birth date: Mar 2, 1927

Death date: Apr 20, 1993

ZIP Code of last known residence: 19030

Primary location associated with this ZIP Code: Fairless Hills, Pennsylvania

Raymond and Naomi were never married.

613. iv. Doris Gertrude Clawson<sup>76, 683, 1163, 1167</sup> was born on May 09, 1929 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Nov 21, 2019 in Mechanicsburg, Cumberland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She married **Franklin James Barron Jr.**, son of Franklin James Barron Sr. and Lenora Lightner, on Jan 22, 1949. He was born on Jun 01, 1929 in Indian Head, Somerset County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Jan 23, 2012 in Mechanicsburg, Cumberland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

Notes for Doris Gertrude Clawson:

In 2008, Doris and Frank were living in Shiremanstown, Cumberland County, Pennsylvania.

Doris Gertrude (Clawson) Barron

Doris Gertrude (Clawson) Barron, age 90, of Mechanicsburg passed away peacefully at Messiah Lifeways at Messiah Village on Thursday, November 21, 2019. Doris was born on Thursday, May 9, 1929 in Bolivar to the late Alfred Bruce Clawson and Florence Hannah (Miller) Clawson. Doris was the widow of Franklin "Frank" James Barron, Jr., whom she married on January 22, 1949, and who died on January 23, 2012. In addition to her parents and husband, Doris is preceded in death by her sister, Grace Showman; and her three brothers, Raymond Clawson, Robert Clawson and Bruce Clawson.

Doris's survivors include her three children: Gary James Barron, Sr., and his wife Swe, of Monterey, CA, Cynthia L. Baum, and her husband Timothy, of Mechanicsburg, Dr. Bruce A. Barron, of Leroy, NY; her seven grandchildren: Kimberly Morgan, Karen Gagne, Scott Baum, Allyce Barron, Gregory Barron, Jennifer Davis, and Gary Barron, Jr.; her seven greatgrandchildren: Dylan Baum, Camden Baum, Colin Baum, Oliva Morgan, Ava Gagne, James Barron and Genevieve Barron; and several nieces and nephews.

Doris graduated from Bolivar High School as part of the class of 1947. She retired from Bon Ton Stores, Inc. in Camp Hill, after many years of service working as a sales associate. She had also worked for E. J. Korvettes and for Pomeroy's. Doris had many talents, she loved to knit, make delicious baked goods, and could crochet extraordinary doilies without a pattern. Doris dearly cherished the holidays and would decorate her home for each holiday. She especially loved, Christmas and decorating her tree and home in yuletide decorations. Her family was very important to her. She loved her grandchildren and the many Sunday dinners, birthday parties and holiday gatherings spent with them. Her family and friends will remember that she laughed often, and will miss her infectious laugh.

All are welcome to join Doris's family at her viewing on Tuesday, November 26, 2019, from 12:30 p.m. to 1:15 p.m. with her service beginning at 1:30 p.m. in the Chapel at Messiah Lifeways at Messiah Village, 100 Mount Allen Drive, Mechanicsburg, PA 17055; with Reverend George A. Spangler officiating. Burial will follow in Woodlawn Memorial Gardens in Harrisburg. Honored to be pallbearers are: Dr. Bruce A. Barron, Scott A. Baum, Thomas H. Baum, Timothy S. Baum, James Showman and George B. Weaver.

Contributions in celebration of Doris's life can be made to Alzheimer's Association, 225 N. Michigan Avenue, Floor 17, Chicago, IL 60601, www.ALZ.org/Donate.

Doris's family has entrusted her care to Buhrig Funeral Home and Crematory in Mechanicsburg, (717) 766-3421. Read Doris's full obituary, view her memorial video and portrait, and sign her official guest book at Buhrig.com.

614. v. Bruce Alexander Clawson<sup>76, 1163, 1166-1167, 1171, 1517-1518</sup> was born on Jun 07, 1932 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 1518</sup> He died on Nov 09, 2019 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 1518</sup> He married **Ginger LaRue Stewart**, daughter of

William Howard Stewart and Dorothy Violet Cline, on Apr 22, 1957 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia. 1517 She was born on Aug 17, 1936 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 1519 She died on Jan 08, 2023 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Bruce Alexander Clawson:

In 2008, Bruce and Ginger were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Bruce A. "J.R." Clawson

June 7, 1932 - November 9, 2019

87, Bolivar, passed away at home on November 9, 2019. Born June 7, 1932 in Johnstown the son of the late Alfred Bruce Clawson and Florence Hannah (Miller) Clawson. Also preceded in death by brother Robert and Raymond Clawson and sister Grace Showman. Survived by wife of 62 years Ginger (Stewart) Clawson. Sons Keith W. Clawson and wife Linda, Monroeville and Kirk Clawson, Lancaster. Grandchildren Brandi Clawson, Deltona, FL; Kayla Clawson, Lancaster; Kirk Clawson, Jr., Mount Joy. Sister Doris Barron, Mechanicsburg

J.R. was a US Army veteran of the Korean era in serving Alaska and a member of the Bolivar American Legion Post 128. He retired Opertating Engineers Local #66 and was a local excuvator who enjoyed his work. J.R. also enjoyed wintering in Florida, going to NASCAR races and dirt track racing, watching steelers games and especially spending time with his grandchildren. The Clawson family would like to express their sincere gratiude to VNA/ Hospice for their care and support.

Memorial Service will be held 1 pm Thursday at Bolivar United Presbyterian Church, 712 Lincoln St., Bolivar, PA 15923. Pastor Jim Suneri officiating. Inurment Armagh Cemetery. A luncheon will follow in the basement of K&K Flowers, 736 Lincoln St., Bolivar. In lieu fowers memorial donations by me made to either Bolivar U. P. Church or VNA/Hospice 850 Hospital Rd. Indiana, PA 15701. Family assisted by Kenneth A. Stuart Funeral Home.

387. **Paul Loman**<sup>7</sup> **Clawson** (Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 676, 1158, 1174</sup> was born on Jun 01, 1902 in India, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>788</sup> He died on Mar 17, 1965 in Marsteller, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. He married **Clare E. Weakland**, daughter of Mark Weakland and Ida Delozier, on Aug 01, 1923 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Jun 19, 1897 in Coupon, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1175</sup> She died on Sep 04, 1995 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1175</sup>

Paul Loman Clawson was buried in St. Bernard's Cemetery, Hastings, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Paul Loman Clawson:

According to the 1930 census, Paul and his family were living in Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Clare E. Weakland was buried in St. Bernard's Cemetery, Hastings, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Paul Loman Clawson and Clare E. Weakland had the following children:

615. i. Ida Jane<sup>8</sup> Clawson<sup>76, 1163</sup> was born on Apr 19, 1925 in Marsteller, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. 1163, 1175 She died on Jun 02, 2008 in White Marsh, Baltimore County, Maryland. 76 She married (1) **Carpenter A. Ward** on Mar 17, 1944. 1175 He was born in Jan 1926 in Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania. 1175 She married (2) **Jacob George Zabreski** on Jul 11, 1959 in Essex, Maryland. 1175 He was born on Apr 21, 1918.

Ida Jane Clawson was buried in Holy HIII Memorial Gardens, Maryland.

Notes for Ida Jane Clawson: Divorced from Carpenter Ward

Johnstown Tribune-Democrat (June 6, 2008)

Ida J. (Clawson) Zabreski

ZABRESKI ñ Ida J. (Clawson) died June 2, 2008. Born in 1925, in Marstellar. Beloved wife of Jacob G. Zabreski. Devoted mother of Paul Ward and Joan Powers. Dear sister of Anna Carl, Harry Clawson, Agnes Kay and Daniel and Richard Clawson. Loving grandmother of Robert and Christopher Shape, Deborah Grove and William Ward. Great-grandmother of Joshua Shape. Also survived by many nieces, nephews and friends. A funeral was held at 9:45 a.m. Friday at Connelly Funeral Home of Essex, 300 Mace Ave., Baltimore. A Mass of Christian Burial was celebrated at 11 a.m. Friday at Our Lady Queen of Peace Catholic Church, 10001 Bird River Road. Interment, Holy Hill Memorial Gardens.

616. ii. Anna Marie Clawson<sup>76, 1520-1521</sup> was born on May 21, 1927 in Marsteller, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Sep 26, 2021 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She married **Robert Charles Carl**, son of Herman E. Carl and Addie Rose, on May 20, 1948. He was born on May 23, 1926 in Hastings, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1520</sup> He died on Jun 20, 1992 in Moss Creek, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

#### Notes for Anna Marie Clawson:

CARL, ANNA M., 94, Strongstown, passed away September 26, 2021, at home surrounded by her loving family. Born May 21, 1927, in Marsteller, the daughter of Paul and Clare (Weakland) Clawson. Preceded in death by parents; husband, Robert Carl who died June 1992; son, Kenneth Carl; sister, Ida Zabreski; brothers, Richard Clawson; Harry Clawson; Dan Clawson; brothers-in-law, Jake Zabreski, Richard Kay; sister-in-law, Marjorie Clawson; daughter-in-law, Karen Carl, and two granddaughters. Survived by sons, Herman (Judy) Carl, Ebensburg; Kevin (Marci) Carl, Marsteller; Alan (fiancé Monica Buchheit) Carl, Greenwood, IN; Paul Carl, Rossiter; daughters, Mary Clare (Robert) Stofko, Ebensburg; Phyllis (Alan) Wagner, Northern Cambria; Annette (Joe) Chunko, Northern Cambria; Jane (James) Conway, Strongstown; Doris Shuss, Northern Cambria; 19 grandchildren and 14 great-grandchildren. Also survived by sister, Agnes Kay, York; sisters-in-law, Angeline Clawson, Clearwater, FL; and Ruth Clawson, Greenwood, IN. Anna worked as a telephone operator for eleven years at Laurel Crest Manor and was a member of Cambria County Retired Employee Association. Family and friends will be received from 4:00 to 8:00 p.m. Wednesday at Moriconi Funeral Home, Inc., Northern Cambria. Funeral mass will be celebrated at 11:00 a.m. Thursday at Church of the Resurrection, Heilwood, Father James Morley officiating. Interment, St. Bernard's Cemetery, Hastings.

- 617. iii. Harry Alfred Clawson<sup>76, 1163, 1174</sup> was born on Feb 03, 1929 in Marsteller, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1174</sup> He died on Apr 28, 2017 in Hamilton County, Ohio. <sup>1174</sup> He married **Marjorie Jo Ann Krug** on Sep 08, 1951 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. She died in Mar 2004. <sup>1175</sup>
- 618. iv. Agnes Louise Clawson<sup>76, 1163</sup> was born on Aug 09, 1930 in Marsteller, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. She married **Richard Kay**, son of William Kay and Jane ?, on Aug 18, 1951 in Marsteller, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Nov 05, 1929 in Marsteller, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. He died on Nov 11, 2011 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. Remarks of the county of the cou
- 619. v. Daniel Walter Clawson<sup>76, 1163, 1522-1523</sup> was born on Oct 18, 1931 in Marsteller, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. He died on Jun 21, 2020 in Indiana. 1524 He married **Ruth I. Marshall** on Sep 13, 1952 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. She was born in 1932.
- 620. vi. Richard George Clawson<sup>76, 1163</sup> was born on Nov 16, 1935 in Marsteller, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Sep 18, 2010 in Spring Hill, Hernando County, Florida.<sup>76</sup> He married **Angeline Ann Zenone** on Aug 16, 1958 in Marsteller, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

**Richard George Clawson** was buried in St Bernard Cemetery, Hastings, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Richard George Clawson: Richard G. Clawson

Obits Sun Sep 19,

SPRING HILL, FLA. CLAWSON, Richard G., 74, Spring Hill, Fla., formerly of Marstellar, died

Sept. 18, 2010. Born Nov. 16, 1935, in Marstellar, son of the late Paul and Clare (Weakland) Clawson. Preceded in death by daughter, Janet Clawson Abercrombie, and sister, Ida Zabreski. Survived by wife, Angeline ?Angie? (Zenone) Clawson; sons, Kenneth M. Clawson, married to Nancy, Clearwater, Fla.; Daniel R. Clawson, married to Kim, Greenwood, Ind.; and Richard D. Clawson, Lawrenceville, Ga.; daughter, Paula J. Clawson, Huntsville, Ala.; son-in-law, David W. Abercrombie, Huntsville, Ala.; six grandsons; and four granddaughters. Dick retired from a 31 year career with various United Way organizations in Indiana and the Southeast. His retirement passions were woodworking, softball, traveling, and was a fan of the Tampa Bay Buccaneers and Rays. Friends received from 6 to 8 p.m. Thursday at Easly Funeral Home, Hastings. Funeral Mass at 10 a.m. Friday at Prince of Peace Catholic Church, Northern Cambria. Interment, St. Bernard Cemetery, Hastings. In lieu of flowers, donations may be made for Ampullary Cancer Research to USF Health Professionals Conferencing Corp., Tampa General Hospital, ATTN: Jennifer Cooper, 1 Tampa General Circle, Room F 145, Tampa, Fla. 33606

388. **Daniel Townsend**<sup>7</sup> **Clawson** (Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>676, 1158, 1177-1178</sup> was born on Sep 25, 1908 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>788</sup> He died on Jul 10, 1966 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Eugenia Sue Kerchensky**, daughter of Martin Kerchensky and Anna Chernack, on Nov 20, 1929. She was born on Feb 12, 1912 in Jerome, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>788</sup> She died on Nov 25, 1976 in Cresson, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

**Daniel Townsend Clawson** was buried in Isabelle Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Daniel Townsend Clawson: Dan was born at 11:45 P.M.

Eugenia Sue Kerchensky was buried in St. Thomas Catholic Church, Ashville, Pennsylvania.

Daniel Townsend Clawson and Eugenia Sue Kerchensky had the following children:

i. Daniel Marion<sup>8</sup> Clawson<sup>1177</sup> was born on Mar 03, 1930 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1177</sup> He died on Mar 25, 1930 in Gallitzin, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1177</sup>

**Daniel Marion Clawson** was buried in Isabelle Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Paul Frances Clawson was born on Dec 29, 1930 in Amsbry, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. 1178 He died on Sep 16, 1931 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. 1178
- 621. iii. John Edward Clawson<sup>76</sup> was born on Jun 06, 1932 in Alverda, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>788</sup> He died on Feb 28, 1993 in Murfreesboro, Rutherford County, Tennessee.<sup>788</sup> He married **Margaret Robbins**, daughter of William T. Robbins and Margaret Sqwashic, on Aug 28, 1954.
  - John Edward Clawson was buried in Nashville, Davidson County, Tennessee.
- 622. iv. Donald Eugene Clawson Sr.<sup>76</sup> was born on Dec 15, 1934 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on Feb 01, 2007 in Cresson, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Rose Marie Wisen**, daughter of ? Wisen and Mary ?, on Jul 05, 1963.

**Donald Eugene Clawson Sr.** was buried in St. Francis Xavier Mausoleum.

Notes for Donald Eugene Clawson Sr.: Johnstown Tribune Democrat (February 3, 2007)

**CLAWSON - Donald** 

CLAWSON - Donald E. Sr., Cresson, died Feb. 1, 2007, at Allegheny General Hospital, Pittsburgh. Born in Bolivar, son of the late Daniel and Eugenia (Kerchinsky) Clawson. Preceded in death by son, Donald E. Jr.; brother, John; and mother-in-law, Mary Wisen. Survived by wife, the former Rose Marie Wisen, whom he married July 7, 1963; daughters, Diane Harris (Duane), and Tammy Mikolajczyk (Michael), both of Cresson; and

grandchildren, Kaitlin and Cassidy Harris and Nikolas and Mikayla Mikolajczyk. Also survived by daughter-in-law, Lisa Clawson, Altoona, and sisters-in-law, Bertha Ball, and Ann Murtiff, both of Cresson, and Joann Stewart, Portage. U.S. Air Force veteran of Korean War. Retired from BethEnergy Mines, Ebensburg. Member of St. Aloysius Church, Cresson; UMWA; NRA; Gallitzin Sportsmen's Club; other local sportsmen groups; Italian Club, Cresson; and the American Legion. Had a strong love for his family, and his buddy "Eight Ball," his beloved black pomeranian. Don also loved hunting, fishing, reloading shells and creating knives. Friends received from 2 to 7 p.m. Sunday at Charles M. Kennedy Funeral Home, Cresson, where vigil for the deceased will be held. Funeral Mass at 1 p.m. Monday at St. Aloysius Church. Entombment, St. Francis Xavier Mausoleum. Military graveside rites by Cresson American Legion, Sankertown VFW and other local veteran organizations.

389. **Florence M.**<sup>7</sup> **Fry** (Carrie Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, David Thompson<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4, 1181</sup> was born about 1906 in Pennsylvania.<sup>243</sup> She married **Edward Crusan** He was born in Pennsylvania.<sup>1181</sup>

Edward Crusan and Florence M. Fry had the following child:

- i. Kenneth Charles<sup>8</sup> Crusan<sup>1181</sup> was born on Feb 19, 1926 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1181</sup> He died on Oct 21, 1926 in White Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1181</sup>
- 390. **Margaret Catherine**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer** (Edward A.<sup>6</sup>, David Thompson<sup>5</sup>, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Apr 10, 1917 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Oct 23, 2005 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She married **Clarence L. Shirley** He died on Nov 24, 1999.<sup>76</sup>

**Margaret Catherine Palmer** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Margaret Catherine Palmer:

Blairsville Dispatch (October 28, 2005)

Margaret Catherine Shirley

Blairsville

Was a native of Black Lick, attended Black Lick Free Methodist Church

Margaret Catherine Palmer Shirley, 88, of Blairsville (Burrell Township), passed away Sunday, Oct. 23, 2005 in Country Living, Blairsville.

A daughter of Edward A. and Finis Shannon Palmer, she was born April 10, 1917 in Black Lick. Mrs. Shirley attended the Black Lick Free Methodist Church.

Surviving are three sons, Jerry C., David E. and wife, Diane and Wayne P., all of Black Lick; two daughters, Betty Prince and husband, James of Blairsville, and Hazel Morgan and husband, Roger of Warren, Ohio;

Also surviving are 15 grandchildren; 19 great grandchildren; three great-great grandchildren; and a sister, Carrie Lockard of Black Lick.

She was preceded in death by her parents; her husband, Clarence L. Shirley on Nov. 24, 1999; a brother, David Palmer and four sisters, Mary Shirley, Ollie Shirley, Ethel Lockard and Dorothy Shirley. Funeral services were held Wednesday at the Black Lick Free Methodist Church with Rev. Fred Craig officiating.

Interment was in Mt. Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township.

Shoemaker Funeral Home, Inc., Blairsville, was in charge of the arrangements.

Clarence L. Shirley and Margaret Catherine Palmer had the following children:

- i. Jerry C.8 Shirley<sup>76</sup>
- ii. David E. Shirley<sup>76</sup> He married **Diane?**

Notes for David E. Shirley:

In 2005, David and Diane were living in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- iii. Wayne P. Shirley<sup>76</sup>
- iv. Betty Shirley<sup>76</sup> She married **James Prince**

Notes for Betty Shirley:

In 2005, Betty and James were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

v. Hazel Shirley<sup>76</sup> She married **Roger Morgan** 

Notes for Hazel Shirley:

In 2005, Hazel and Roger were living in Warren, Ohio.

391. **Mary Florence**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer** (Edward A.<sup>6</sup>, David Thompson<sup>5</sup>, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 711</sup> was born on Apr 13, 1908 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>711</sup> She died on May 23, 1974 in Palmertown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>711</sup> She married **Luther Shirley** 

Luther Shirley and Mary Florence Palmer had the following children:

623. i. Violet<sup>8</sup> Shirley<sup>76, 711</sup> was born on Aug 21, 1938 in Palmertown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Feb 26, 2023 in Josephine, Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married **Franklin E. Palmer Sr.**, son of Charles Ebby Palmer and Anna Frances Kettering, about 1960.<sup>76</sup> He was born on Apr 23, 1940 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Jan 12, 2010 in Josephine, Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

Notes for Violet Shirley:

Violet F. (Shirley) Palmer, 84, of Josephine, passed away Sunday, Feb. 26, 2023, at her home.

She was born Aug. 21, 1938, in Palmerton, the daughter of Luther Shirley and Mary (Palmer) Shirley.

She loved going to yard sales and auctions, spending time with all of her family, and she especially enjoyed cooking Sunday dinners.

She is survived by five sons, Frank Palmer Jr., of Josephine; Robert "Higgs" Palmer, of Black Lick; Mark Palmer, of Black Lick; David Palmer, of Homer City; and Ed Palmer, of Black Lick; five daughters, Donna Henry, of Blairsville; Rhonda Barnhart, of Blairsville; Brenda Palmer, of Blairsville; Patricia Guile and husband James, of Josephine; and Jennie Cooper and husband Terry, of Josephine; 29 grandchildren; 46 great-grandchildren; several great-great grandchildren; two sisters, Thelma Plovetsky, of Black Lick, and Lucille McKendrick, of Palmerton; and two brothers, Thomas Shirley and wife Claire, of Palmerton, and Sam Shirley and wife Linda. of Blairsville.

In addition to her parents, she was preceded in death by her husband, Franklin Palmer Sr.; three sisters, Virginia Palmer, Roberta Bryner and Goldie English; and a brother, Kenneth Shirlev.

The family will receive friends from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. Wednesday at the James F. Ferguson Funeral Home Inc., 25 W. Market St., Blairsville.

Funeral service will be held 11 a.m. Thursday in the James F. Ferguson Funeral Home Inc. The Rev. John Johnson will officiate.

Interment will be held in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville.

- ii. Luther E. Shirley<sup>711</sup>
- iii. Thomas L.711
- iv. Kenneth C711
- v. Roberta Bryner<sup>711</sup>
- vi. Goldie English<sup>711</sup>
- vii. Virginia Palmer<sup>711</sup>
- viii. Lucille McKendrick<sup>711</sup>
- ix. Thelma Shirley<sup>711</sup>
- 392. **Alfred Lyle<sup>7</sup> McNutt** (Florence L.<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Jeremiah Wakefield<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76,713</sup> was born on Aug 29, 1920.<sup>713</sup> He died on Aug 25, 1987 in Gloucester, Gloucester County, Virginia.<sup>713</sup> He married **Sarah Jane Cartwright** She was born on Aug 30, 1922 in Cresson, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Sep 03, 2011 in Newport News, Virginia.<sup>76, 1182-1183</sup>

Alfred Lyle McNutt and Sarah Jane Cartwright had the following child:

i. Akfred L.8 McNutt Jr.76

393. **Juanita<sup>7</sup> Love McNutt** (Florence L.<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Jeremiah Wakefield<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1184</sup> was born on May 28, 1927 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Dec 29, 2005 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She married (1) **Defoe McLaren** She married (2) **John Busi** in 1954.<sup>1184</sup> He died before 2005.<sup>76</sup>

**Juanita Love McNutt** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Juanita Love McNutt: Blairsville Dispatch

Juanita Busi Blairsville

Juanita L. Busi, 78, of Blairsville, died Thursday, Dec. 29, 2005, at Laurelwood Care Center, Johnstown. She was born on May 28, 1927, in Johnstown. She was the daughter of the late Henry Darius and Florence L. (Palmer) McNutt.

She is survived by a daughter, Donita McAdams of Blairsville; a son, John L. Busi of Florida; five grandchildren: Juanita Betts, Armagh; David Bondra and Kristen Conway, both of Greensburg; Desiree McKinney and Doyle McAdams, both of Blairsville; 11 great-grandchildren; and two great-great-grandchildren.

In addition to her parents, she was preceded in death by her husband, John Busi, and a brother, Alfred Lyle McNutt.

A service was held Saturday at the Richard C. Stuart Funeral Home in Armagh, with the Rev. Farrell Abraham officiating. Interment was private in the Penn View-Mount Tabor Cemetery.

Defoe McLaren and Juanita Love McNutt had no children.

John Busi and Juanita Love McNutt had the following children:

- 624. i. Donita<sup>8</sup> Busi<sup>76</sup> She married **? McAdams** 
  - ii. John L. Busi<sup>76</sup>
- 394. **Thelma Rose**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer** (Norman Wesley<sup>6</sup>, James Edward<sup>5</sup>, Levi D.<sup>4</sup>, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 726, 729, 1186</sup> was born on May 09, 1929 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Feb 23, 2009 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She married **Raymond Dale Clawson**, son of Theodore Marshall Clawson and Bertha Elizabeth McKowen, on Nov 05, 1979 in Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>726</sup> He was born on Mar 23, 1923 in New Alexandria, Pennsylvania.<sup>726, 788, 1187</sup> He died on Feb 20, 1994 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>788, 1187</sup>

Notes for Thelma Rose Palmer:

Thelma Clawson Obituary

Thelma Rose Clawson, 79, of Greensburg, passed away Monday, Feb. 23, 2009, at Community General Osteopathic Hospital, Harrisburg. Mrs. Clawson was born May 9, 1929, in Derry, the daughter of the late Norman R. and Rose (France) Palmer. Thelma was a retired nurse at Westmoreland Hospital. She attended the Hope Evangelical Methodist Church in Youngstown and was an avid fan of all Pittsburgh sports. Thelma is survived by her two daughters, JoAnn Kostial, of Greensburg, and Jacqueline R. Dumic and her husband, Martin, of Mechanicsburg; a son, Thomas J. Clawson, of Arizona; four sisters, Edith Rhodes and her husband, Wayne, of Derry, Ethel Irwin and her husband, Jack, of Ohio, Eleanor Lear, of Derry, and Dorothy Gross and her husband, Leonard, of Ligonier; 11 grandchildren; and several nieces and nephews. She was preceded in death by a son, Raymond D. Clawson Jr. Services will be held at the convenience of family. Arrangements entrusted to MYERS FUNERAL HOME of Mechanicsburg.

Raymond Dale Clawson and Thelma Rose Palmer had the following children:

625. i. Raymond Dale<sup>8</sup> Clawson Jr.<sup>76</sup> was born on Jul 22, 1950 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Aug 29, 2007 in Connellsville, Fayette County,

Pennsylvania.76 He married Debra A. Metsger

Notes for Raymond Dale Clawson Jr.: Staff Sgt. Raymond D. Clawson Jr. Connellsville

Staff Sgt. Raymond Dale Clawson Jr., 57, of Connellsville, formerly of Scottdale, passed away Wednesday, Aug. 29, 2007, at his home. Ray was born July 22, 1950, in Greensburg, a son of Thelma Rose Palmer Clawson, of Greensburg, and the late Raymond Dell Clawson. Ray was employed as a staff sergeant of the 1-110th Infantry (Heavy) Battalion of Mt. Pleasant. He was a veteran of the Vietnam War and also recently served a tour of duty in Iraq. In addition to his passion for the military, Ray was also an avid race fan and enjoyed restoring and working on cars. Ray will be sadly missed by his devoted family; his mother, Thelma R. Clawson, of Greensburg; his three children, Raymond D. Clawson III and his wife, Stacie, of Scottdale, Rachel D. Clawson and her boyfriend, Joe Beltz, of Greensburg, and Richard D. Clawson, of Scottdale; and their mother, Debra Clawson, of Scottdale; and his siblings, JoAnne Kostial, Tom Clawson and Jackie Dumick, Personalized arrangements are under the professional supervision of the ROBERT B. FERGUSON FUNERAL HOME, 105 Spring St., Scottdale, (724-887-5300/www.fergusonfunerals.com/GPS: N40 degrees 06.136, W79 degrees 35.278). Family and friends will be received from 6 to 8 p.m. Friday. Funeral services will be held 11 a.m. Saturday in the funeral home chapel with Chaplain Craig Forsythe, of the PA National Guard, officiating, Interment will be private. Memorials may be made to the Ferguson Funeral Home, c/o Raymond D. Clawson, 105 Spring St., Scottdale, PA 15683. Love Lasts Forever!

- ii. JoAnn Clawson<sup>76</sup> She married ? Kostial
- iii. Thomas J. Clawson<sup>76</sup>
- iv. Jaqueline R. Clawson<sup>76</sup> She married **Martin Dumic**

Notes for Jaqueline R. Clawson: In 2009, Jacqueline and Martin were living in Mechanicsburg, Cumberland County, Pennsylvania.

395. **Harry Clifford**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer II** (Harry Clifford<sup>6</sup>, James Edward<sup>5</sup>, Levi D.<sup>4</sup>, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>730, 732, 1188</sup> was born on Aug 01, 1929 in Cokeville, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>732</sup> He died in 2023.<sup>732</sup> He married **Jane Marie Bauer** on Aug 21, 1950.<sup>732</sup> She was born on Dec 06, 1927 in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1188</sup> She died in 2023.<sup>1188</sup>

Harry Clifford Palmer II and Jane Marie Bauer had the following children:

- 626. i. Ronald Leroy<sup>8</sup> Palmer<sup>5, 732, 1188</sup> was born in 1952.<sup>4</sup>
- 627. ii. Carol Diane Palmer<sup>5, 732, 1188</sup> was born in 1954.<sup>4</sup> She married **Jeffrey Bruce King** 
  - iii. Jay Kevin Palmer<sup>5,732,1188</sup> was born in 1963.<sup>4</sup> He married **Kimberlynn Sue Crawford**
- 396. **Dolores LaRue**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer** (Harry Clifford<sup>6</sup>, James Edward<sup>5</sup>, Levi D.<sup>4</sup>, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>731</sup> was born in 1938 in Pennsylvania.<sup>731</sup> She married **John DeMarco**

John DeMarco and Dolores LaRue Palmer had the following children:

- i. Christine<sup>8</sup> DeMarco<sup>5</sup> was born in 1969.<sup>4</sup> She married **Nicholas Moreni**
- ii. Domenic DeMarco<sup>5</sup>
- 397. **Vera Arlene**<sup>7</sup> **Heath** (Anna Vera<sup>6</sup> Palmer, James Edward<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Levi D.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>734, 1189-1190</sup> was born in 1937. She married (1) **Gerald Clayton Fletcher** He was born in 1927. He died in 1995. She married (2) **Warren Esterbrook Turner** He was born in 1933. He died in 1990.<sup>1190</sup>

Gerald Clayton Fletcher and Vera Arlene Heath had the following children:

- 628. i. Gary Michael<sup>8</sup> Fletcher<sup>5, 1190</sup> was born in 1968.<sup>4</sup> He married **Jammie Earlene Haggard**
- 629. ii. Mark Allen Fletcher<sup>5, 1190</sup> was born in 1971.<sup>4</sup> He married **Kimberley Dawn Stanley**
- 630. iii. Kandi Marchelle Fletcher<sup>5, 1190</sup> was born in 1973. <sup>4</sup> She met **David Allen Hogman**

Warren Esterbrook Turner and Vera Arlene Heath had the following children:

631. i. Debra Ann<sup>8</sup> Turner<sup>1189, 1525-1526</sup> was born on Oct 26, 1954 in Wichita County, Texas.<sup>1189</sup> She

- married (1) **Jerry Marvin Collison**, son of Marvin M. Collison, on Nov 05, 1971. 1525 She married (2) **Ronald Alvin Faul** She married (3) **? Dugan**
- 632. ii. Cheryl Diane Turner<sup>1190, 1527</sup> was born on Aug 19, 1955 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1190, 1527</sup> She died on Dec 08, 1997 in Kelso, Cowlitz County, Washington. <sup>1190, 1527</sup> She married (1) **Richard Ward** She married (2) **James Love** He died before 1997.
- 633. iii. Cynthia Lee Turner<sup>5, 1190</sup> was born in 1956.<sup>4</sup> She married James Terry Herd
- 634. iv. Jeffrey Warren Turner<sup>5, 1190</sup> was born in 1958.<sup>4</sup> He married **Sherry Lee Krone**
- 398. **Doris Jean**<sup>7</sup> **Heath** (Anna Vera<sup>6</sup> Palmer, James Edward<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Levi D.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4, 734</sup> was born in 1938. She married (1) **Fred Otho James** She married (2) **Donald Jack Barnes**

Fred Otho James and Doris Jean Heath had the following child:

i. Jennifer Lynn<sup>8</sup> James<sup>5</sup> was born in 1971.<sup>4</sup>

Donald Jack Barnes and Doris Jean Heath had no children.

399. **Marilyn Joyce<sup>7</sup> Harrold** (Helen Marie<sup>6</sup> Palmer, James Edward<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Levi D.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born in 1937. She married **Donald L. Williams** 

Donald L. Williams and Marilyn Joyce Harrold had the following child:

635. i. Don Rickey<sup>8</sup> Williams<sup>5</sup> was born in 1955.<sup>4</sup> He married **Kathy DeVirgilio** 

400. **Rene Linwood**<sup>7</sup> **Harrold** (Helen Marie<sup>6</sup> Palmer, James Edward<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Levi D.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born in 1947. He married **Linda Icoboni** 

Rene Linwood Harrold and Linda Icoboni had the following children:

- i. Shannon<sup>8</sup> Icoboni<sup>5</sup> was born in 1968.<sup>4</sup>
- ii. Carey Renette Icoboni<sup>5</sup> was born in 1976.<sup>4</sup>
- 401. **Jack Eugene**<sup>7</sup> **Harrold** (Helen Marie<sup>6</sup> Palmer, James Edward<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Levi D.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>737, 1191-1192</sup> was born on May 31, 1949 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>737</sup> He married **Carolyn Beth Casserlie**, daughter of William Frank Casserlie and Winifred Napier, on Jul 06, 1968 in Summit County, Ohio.<sup>737</sup> She was born on Aug 04, 1951 in Cleveland, Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>737</sup>

Jack Eugene Harrold and Carolyn Beth Casserlie had the following children:

- 637. i. Jack Lorne<sup>8</sup> Harrold<sup>1192</sup> was born on Oct 04, 1968 in Ohio. 1192
  - ii. Lee Eugene Harrold<sup>1191</sup> was born on Nov 20, 1969 in Ohio.<sup>1191</sup>
- 402. **Percy Clement**<sup>7</sup> **Miller** (Edna Gertrude<sup>6</sup> Campbell, Clement Laird<sup>5</sup> Campbell, Susannah<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>708, 742-743, 745-746, 1193</sup> was born on Jul 23, 1914 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>742-743, 746</sup> He died on May 31, 2006 in Eaton, Lorain County, Ohio.<sup>742-743, 746</sup> He married **Rosalie Ella Stutzman** She was born on Dec 07, 1909 in Cramer, East Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1194-1197</sup> She died on Dec 10, 1993 in New Lebanon, Montgomery County, Ohio.<sup>1194-1195, 1197</sup>

Percy Clement Miller was buried on Jun 07, 2006 in West Alexandria (91 Age: 91).

Percy Clement Miller and Rosalie Ella Stutzman had the following children:

i. Clair D.<sup>8</sup> Miller<sup>76, 746, 1193, 1528</sup> was born on Apr 16, 1941 in Cramer, East Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Jun 02, 2020 in West Carrollton, Montgomery County, Ohio.<sup>76</sup> He married **Margaret Bollinger** on Jun 03, 1970.<sup>1528</sup> She was born in 1943.<sup>1528</sup>

Notes for Clair D. Miller:

In 2006, Clair and Margy were living in West Carrollton, Montgomery County, Ohio.

Clair D. Miller, age 79, of West Carrollton, Ohio slipped into the arms of Jesus on Tuesday June 2, 2020 at his residence. Clair was born April 16, 1941 in Cramer, PA to the late Percy C. and Rosalie (Stutzman) Miller. Clair was a devout Christian man and ministered in radio for 50 years with WHIO, WEEC and WFCJ. He was founder and Vice President of Strong Tower Christian Media, he was a volunteer fireman with the City of New Carlisle, served as clerk with the city council for 30 years, he was a member of Miamisburg Rotary, and was an avid UD Flyers fan.

Clair is survived by his wife of 50 years, Margaret L. (Bollinger) Miller; his son, William (Pamela) Palmer; his brother, Earl L. Stutzman- Miller; and numerous cousins.

Visitation at Patterson Park Church 3655 E. Patterson Rd. Beavercreek, OH with Pastor Joe Godwin officiating. Burial in Glen Haven Memorial Gardens. Anderson Funeral Home, 1357 E. 2nd St., Franklin, OH

- ii. Earl L. Stutzman-Miller<sup>76, 746, 1193</sup> was born in 1945 in Pennsylvania. 1193
- 403. **Harry Dwight**<sup>7</sup> **Miller** (Edna Gertrude<sup>6</sup> Campbell, Clement Laird<sup>5</sup> Campbell, Susannah<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 708, 746, 1198-1201</sup> was born on Aug 19, 1915 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1198, 1201-1202</sup> He died in Nov 1971 in Wilmore, Croyle Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1201</sup> He married **Elizabeth Mabon Altemus** She was born on Oct 01, 1915 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1202</sup> She died on Feb 08, 2012 in State College, Centre County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1203</sup>

Elizabeth Mabon Altemus was buried in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Harry Dwight Miller and Elizabeth Mabon Altemus had the following children:

- 638. i. Harry Dwight<sup>8</sup> Miller Jr. 1199-1200, 1202 was born on Mar 30, 1937 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 1199, 1202 He died on Sep 15, 1991. 1199 He married **JoAnne Rachoki** 
  - ii. ? Miller<sup>1202</sup> She married ? Eggie
- 404. **Earl Dee<sup>7</sup> Miller** (Edna Gertrude<sup>6</sup> Campbell, Clement Laird<sup>5</sup> Campbell, Susannah<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>321, 744-746, 1209-1210</sup> was born on Jan 27, 1923 in Heshbon, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>745, 1209</sup> He married **Aline Heilman**

Earl Dee Miller and Aline Heilman had the following children:

i. Donna Dee<sup>8</sup> Miller<sup>745, 1210</sup> She married **William Costelnock** 

Notes for Donna Dee Miller:

In 1979, Donna and William were living in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

ii. Brenda Jane Miller<sup>745, 1210</sup> She married **Paul Bohince** 

Notes for Brenda Jane Miller: In 1979, Brenda and Paul were living in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

- iii. Daniel T. Miller<sup>745</sup>
- 405. **Kenneth H.**<sup>7</sup> **Campbell** (Harry Lester<sup>6</sup>, Clement Laird<sup>5</sup>, Susannah<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Mar 01, 1922 in Heshbon, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Sep 12, 2006 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Isabel G. Muir**

Notes for Kenneth H. Campbell:

Johnstown Tribune-Democrat (September 14, 2006)

CAMPBELL - Kenneth H.

CAMPBELL - Kenneth H., 84, of Johnstown, died Sept. 12, 2006. Born March 1, 1922, in Heshbon, Pa., son of Harry Lester "Bud" and Mary Serulah (Townsend) Campbell. Preceded in death by parents. Survived by beloved wife, Isabel G. (Muir) Campbell; children, Billie G., wife of Albert S. Seminsky, and Rodney C., married to the former Clarice Hostettler, all of Johnstown; grandchildren, Albert S. Seminsky Jr., Las Vegas; Nikki Jill, wife of John Platt, Indian Lake; Courtney Ann, wife of Timothy Hirsch; Wendy, wife of David Fisher; Rodney P. Campbell, married to the former Rhonda Rose; and Amy, wife of Edward "Eddie" Keller, all of Johnstown; great-grandchildren, Sarah, Aubrianna, David and Lindy Fisher and Faith and Olivia Keller; sister, Ruthetta Campbell Slick, wife of the late Fred Slick. Graduate of Blairsville High School and Washington -- Jefferson College, where he played football. World War II veteran, serving in the Naval Air. Participated in wrestling and boxing in his military career. He worked at Conemaugh -- Blacklick Railroad as a yard master. Devoted to his family. Loved his cottage and was a hunter and fisherman, was able to fix anything. Will miss his beloved cat, "Tippytoes." Friends received from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. Friday at the Moskal -- Kennedy Colonial Funeral Home, Ohio Street and Highland Avenue, where funeral service will be held at 11 a.m. Saturday, the Rev. Merritt Edner

officiating. Private interment at the convenience of the family. Memorial contributions may be made to "Feed the Children," P.O. Box 36, Oklahoma City, Okla. 73101.

Kenneth H. Campbell and Isabel G. Muir had the following children:

639. i. Billie G.8 Campbell<sup>76</sup> She married **Albert S. Seminsky** 

Notes for Billie G. Campbell:

In 2006, Billie and Albert were living in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

640. ii. Rodney C. Campbell<sup>76</sup> He married Clarice Hostettler

Notes for Rodney C. Campbell:

In 2006, Rodney and Clarice were living in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

406. **Ruth Vivian**<sup>7</sup> **Hall** (Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>325, 412, 1211-1214</sup> was born on Feb 14, 1903 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> She died on Dec 03, 1989 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> She married **Oliver Edwin Arford** on Dec 26, 1919.<sup>325</sup> He was born on Dec 06, 1897 in Portage, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> He died on Jul 04, 1973 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup>

**Ruth Vivian Hall** was buried in Germany Lutheran Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Oliver Edwin Arford** was buried in Germany Lutheran Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Oliver Edwin Arford:

According to the 1920 census, Oliver was living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania with his in-laws.

Oliver Edwin Arford and Ruth Vivian Hall had the following children:

- 641. i. Mona Ruth<sup>8</sup> Arford<sup>325, 1211-1212</sup> was born on Oct 19, 1920 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Jan 01, 1999. She married (1) **Melio Petricig** He was born about Feb 01, 1917. She died about 1971 in Tooele, Utah. She married (2) **James Ernest Nixon**, son of William Boyd Nixon and Pearl Marie Bowers, on Jul 18, 1972 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia. She was born on Dec 26, 1922 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. Pennsylvania. Sept. She died on Feb 08, 1984 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. Sept. She married (2) James Ernest Nixon, She died on Feb 08, 1984 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. Sept. She married (2) James Ernest Nixon, She died on Jan 01, 1999. She married (1) Melio Petricig He was born on Oct 19, 1920 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. Sept. She married (1) Melio Petricig He was born on Oct 19, 1920 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. Sept. She married (1) Melio Petricig He was born on Oct 19, 1920 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. Sept. She married (1) Melio Petricig He was born on Oct 19, 1920 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. Sept. She married (1) Melio Petricig He was born on Oct 19, 1921 in He died on Feb 08, 1984 in Johnstown, Cambridge He was born on Oct 19, 1920 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. Sept. She married (1) Melio Petricig He was born on Oct 19, 1920 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. Sept. She married (1) Melio Petricig He was born on Oct 19, 1920 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. Sept. She married (1) Melio Petricig He was born on Oct 19, 1920 in Robinson, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. Sept. She married (1) Melio Petricig He was born on Oct 1920 in Robinson, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. Sept. She married (1) Melio Petricig He was born on Oct 1920 in Robin
- 642. ii. Edwin Francis Arford<sup>325, 1214</sup> was born on Mar 08, 1922 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> He died on May 25, 1984.<sup>325</sup> He married **Esther Elizabeth Crusan** She was born on Mar 31, 1923 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Dec 25, 2008 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Edwin Francis Arford** was buried in Germany Lutheran Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 643. iii. Rea Estella Arford<sup>325</sup> was born on Dec 09, 1923 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> She died on Jul 14, 1969 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> She married **Thomas Joseph Finnegan** about 1941.<sup>325</sup> He was born on Dec 04, 1903 in Ireland.<sup>325</sup> He died on Feb 01, 1976 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup>
- 644. iv. Oliver Martin Arford<sup>325, 1213, 1529</sup> was born on Dec 29, 1930 in Colver, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1213, 1529</sup> He died on Oct 27, 2000 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1213, 1529</sup> He married **Cynthia Jane Betts** She was born on Apr 21, 1937 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76</sup> She died on Jan 10, 2017 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76</sup>
- 407. **Grace Leona**<sup>7</sup> **Hall** (Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>325, 412</sup> was born on Oct 08, 1904 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> She died on Feb 03, 1987.<sup>325</sup> She married **Russel Elmer Gamble**, son of Thomas Rutter Gamble and Mary M. Gamble, on Feb 02, 1921 in Cumberland, Allegany County, Maryland.<sup>325</sup> He was born on May 14, 1893 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>92</sup> He died on Jul 03, 1958 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>92</sup>

**Russel Elmer Gamble** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Russel Elmer Gamble:

According to the 1940 Census, Russell and his family were living in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Russel Elmer Gamble and Grace Leona Hall had the following children:

645. i. Thomas Francis<sup>8</sup> Gamble<sup>325, 1530</sup> was born on Jun 18, 1922.<sup>1530</sup> He died on Feb 08, 1998.<sup>1530</sup> He married **Iva Winona Henderson**, daughter of Walter J. Henderson and Jessie Mabel Baird, on Mar 29, 1947.<sup>1530</sup> She was born on Aug 12, 1923 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 1530</sup> She died on Mar 05, 2007 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

**Thomas Francis Gamble** was buried in Fort Palmer Cemetery, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

ii. Ralph Lentz Gamble<sup>92, 325</sup> was born on Sep 11, 1924.<sup>92</sup> He died on Nov 25, 1931.<sup>92</sup>

**Ralph Lentz Gamble** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

408. **James Porter<sup>7</sup> Hall** (Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 325, 412, 751, 1215-1221</sup> was born on Sep 04, 1906 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>207, 751, 1216-1217, 1219</sup> He died on Jul 09, 2000 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1217, 1219</sup> He married **Winifred Gertrude Wynn**, daughter of Alexander Wynn and Jeannette P. Forsythe, on May 31, 1926.<sup>1176</sup> She was born on Jun 20, 1909.<sup>1176</sup> She died on Jun 25, 1980.<sup>1176</sup>

James Porter Hall was buried in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for James Porter Hall:

According to the 1940 Census, James and Winifred were living in Fairfield Townshp, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

**Winifred Gertrude Wynn** was buried in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

James Porter Hall and Winifred Gertrude Wynn had the following children:

646. i. Francis Alex<sup>8</sup> Hall<sup>76, 1218, 1220, 1531</sup> was born on May 10, 1927 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1218, 1531</sup> He died before 2021. He married **Estella Marie Neiport** She was born on May 04, 1929 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76</sup> She died on Dec 04, 2021 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76</sup>

Notes for Francis Alex Hall:

In 2002, Francis and Estella were living in New Florence R. D. 1, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

In 2014 and 2016, Francis and Estella were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

647. ii. James Eugene Hall<sup>76, 1220, 1532-1533</sup> was born on Nov 23, 1929 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on Jan 21, 2014 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Sarah Trudy Seigh**, daughter of George B. Seigh and Estella Mildred Robinson, on Nov 23, 1948 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia. She was born on Dec 19, 1927 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Sep 27, 2020.

**James Eugene Hall** was buried in West View Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for James Eugene Hall:

Johnstown Tribune-Democrat, Thursday, January 23, 2014:

BOLIVAR - HALL - James Eugene, 84, Bolivar, passed away Jan. 21, 2014, at Select Specialty Hospital, Johnstown. Born Nov. 23, 1929, in Bolivar, son of the late James P. and Winifred G. (Wynn) Hall. Survived by wife of 65 years, Sarah "Trudy" (Seigh) Hall; daughter, Valarie Krause, Bolivar; grandchildren, Matthew Krause, and wife, Rhonda, Bovard; Megan Dixon, and husband, Joshua, Pensacola, Fla.; and Justin Krause and Bryon Cmar, Bluffton, S.C.; great-grandchildren, Hailey Bealonis, Kaitlyn Krause, Kadin Krause, Abigail Dixon; brothers, Francis Hall, and wife, Estella, Bolivar; William Hall, and Audean, New Florence; sister, Gertrude Garland, Bolivar; several nieces and nephews; and faithful companion, Gabby. Retired cement mason and member of Cement Mason's Union Local 526, Pittsburgh. He was an avid hunter, enjoyed his flower beds and gardening, bird watching and feeding the birds. He lived for spending time with his grandchildren and great-grandchildren. Friends received from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. Friday at Kenneth A. Stuart Funeral Home, 139 Ligonier St., New Florence, where service will be held at 11 a.m. Saturday, Pastor Charles Burb, officiating. Interment, West View Cemetery.

- 648. iii. Gertrude Irene Hall<sup>76, 1215, 1220-1221, 1534-1535</sup> was born on May 05, 1933 in Pennsylvania. <sup>1535</sup> She married **James Richard Garland**, son of James Arthur Garland and Leora Muir, on Apr 02, 1951 in Frederick County, Virginia. <sup>1534</sup> He was born on Mar 11, 1931 in Tarentum, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76</sup> He died on Sep 05, 2013 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76</sup>
  - iv. William Gerald Hall<sup>76, 1220</sup> was born in 1938 in Pennsylvania. 1220 He married **Audean E. Brett** She was born on Sep 01, 1945. 1536-1537

Notes for William Gerald Hall: In 2014, William and Audean were living in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

409. **Gerald Albert**<sup>7</sup> **Hall** (Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>207, 750, 1222-1226</sup> was born on Feb 02, 1909 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>750, 1222</sup> He died on Jul 10, 1956 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>750</sup> He married **Susan Mary McDowell** She was born on Oct 20, 1908 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1227-1228</sup> She died in Apr 1983 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1228</sup>

Gerald Albert Hall and Susan Mary McDowell had the following children:

- i. Marion A.<sup>8</sup> Hall<sup>1223</sup> was born on Nov 20, 1927 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1223</sup> She died on Nov 20, 1927 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1223</sup>
- ii. Lois Jean Hall<sup>1224, 1538</sup> was born in 1929. <sup>1224, 1538</sup> She died in 1974. <sup>1538</sup> She married **Ira Eugene Wakefield** He was born on Feb 26, 1926 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1539</sup> He died on Oct 12, 1995. <sup>1539</sup>

**Lois Jean Hall** was buried in Fort Palmer Cemetery, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

- 649. iii. Gerald R. Hall<sup>1225-1226, 1540</sup> was born on Apr 18, 1940 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1226</sup> He died on May 19, 2016 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1226</sup> He married **Nora Judith Henderson**, daughter of Roy Edgar Henderson and Marie G. Flickinger, on Nov 03, 1962 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia. <sup>1540</sup> She was born on Nov 18, 1944 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1540-1541</sup> She died on Aug 16, 2001. <sup>1541</sup>
- 410. **Gladys Pearl**<sup>7</sup> **Hall** (Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>325, 1229-1231</sup> was born on Oct 17, 1911 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Aug 31, 2004 in Camp Hill, Cumberland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She married **Sherman John Brett** He was born on Jan 23, 1910 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325, 1229-1230, 1232</sup> He died on Nov 05, 1965 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325, 1229</sup>

**Gladys Pearl Hall** was buried in Germany Lutheran Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Gladys Pearl Hall: Johnstown Tribune Democrat (September 1, 2004)

BRETT - Gladys P.

BRETT - Gladys P., 92, Camp Hill, formerly of Robinson, died Tuesday, Aug. 31, 2004, in Holy Spirit Hospital, Camp Hill. She was born Oct. 17, 1911, in Robinson, a daughter of the late Francis and Fannie (Palmer) Hall. She was a member of the Robinson Church of the Brethren. She is survived by two grandchildren and one great-grandchild. In addition to her parents, she was preceded in death by her husband, Sherman J. Brett, in 1965; a daughter, Gladys "Honey" Clifton; three brothers, James, Gerald and Reese Hall; and three sisters, Ruth Arford, Sylvia Howard and Grace Cable. There will be no public visitation. A funeral service will be held at 2 p.m. Thursday at the J. Paul McCracken Funeral Chapel Inc., Bolivar, with the Rev. Farrel Abraham officiating. Interment will follow in the Germany Lutheran Cemetery. Memorial contributions may be made to the Church of the Brethren Home, Windber.

Notes for Sherman John Brett:

According to the 1940 Census, Sherman and his family were living in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Sherman John Brett and Gladys Pearl Hall had the following child:

- 650. i. Gladys Lorraine<sup>8</sup> Brett<sup>325, 1231</sup> was born on Feb 20, 1932 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> She died on Jun 22, 1987 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> She married **Thomas L. Clifton**
- 411. **Silvia**<sup>7</sup> **Hall** (Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>325</sup> was born on Jan 16, 1914 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> She died on Jun 28, 1948 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> She married **David Henry Howard** He was born on Jul 28, 1909 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> He died on Jun 11, 1984 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup>

Notes for David Henry Howard:

According to the 1940 Census, David and his family were living in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

David Henry Howard and Silvia Hall had the following child:

- 651. i. Ďavid Wayne<sup>8</sup> Howard<sup>76, 325, 1542</sup> was born on Jun 13, 1931 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> He died on Mar 12, 1984 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> He married **Louella Jane Garland** She was born on Apr 26, 1933 in West Bolivar, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She died on Oct 13, 2023 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>
- 412. **Francis Reese**<sup>7</sup> **Hall** (Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 412, 1233-1235</sup> was born on Nov 07, 1919 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1233-1235</sup> He died on Jul 02, 1977 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1235</sup> He married **Agnes Barbus** She was born on Feb 08, 1923 in Climax, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76</sup>

Francis Reese Hall and Agnes Barbus had the following children:

- 652. i. James P.<sup>8</sup> Hall<sup>76</sup> was born on Apr 18, 1941 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Aug 04, 2001 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Barbara Donahue** about 1961.<sup>76</sup>
  - **James P. Hall** was buried in Germany Lutheran Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
  - ii. Linda Hall<sup>76</sup> She married ? Allman
  - iii. Glady Hall<sup>76</sup> She married **? Bronick**
- 413. **Dorothy Pearl**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer** (Virgil Rufus<sup>6</sup>, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup>, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 752, 758, 1236-1240</sup> was born on Jun 18, 1917 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>758</sup> She died on Feb 13, 1969 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>758</sup> She married **Harry Covode Foust** He was born on May 31, 1910 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1236, 1241-1242</sup> He died in Jan 1985 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1242</sup>

Dorothy Pearl Palmer was buried in Bethel Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County,

Pennsylvania.

Notes for Dorothy Pearl Palmer:

Dorothy's headstone list her birth year as 1917.

**Harry Covode Foust** was buried in Bethel Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Harry Covode Foust and Dorothy Pearl Palmer had the following child:

i. Harry V.<sup>8</sup> Foust<sup>1237, 1239</sup>-12<sup>40, 1543</sup>-15<sup>45</sup> was born in 1938 in Pennsylvania. <sup>1237, 1239</sup> He died in 2018. He married **Anna Cordelia Watson**, daughter of Theodore Roosevelt Watson and Lissie Catherine Bane, on Mar 24, 1962 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia. <sup>1239</sup> She was born in 1941. <sup>1239</sup>

Notes for Harry V. Foust:

Harry "Tommy" Foust passed away at his home surrounded by his loving family on Friday, July 20, 2018. The loving hand of God reached down and took one of His very special children home. He was born in Bolivar, PA to the late Harry Covode Foust and Dorothy Pearl Palmer Foust.

Tommy was a loving husband, father and grandfather. Survived by his wife of 56 1/2 years, Cordelia Watson Foust; daughter, Gina Berry (Greg); son, Jay Foust (Lisa); grandchildren, Taylor Berry, Blake Berry, Anna Foust, Emily Foust; sister, Deirdre Fischbach (Ed); brother, Brad Foust (Glenna); cousins, David Shetler (Cindy); Stephen Shetler; and niece, Nikki Foust.

Tommy was a faithful member of Bahama Baptist Church. He was a U.S. Army Veteran. He was a member of the Eno Masonic Lodge #210, a member of the Eastern Star and of the York Rites Masonic Bodies. He was president of the National State Association of Letter Carriers for 13 years and secretary of the local branch for 20 years. He retired after 34 years of service from the United States Postal Service. During his tenure he held various positions including a letter carrier and an E.I Facilitator.

Visitation will be at Clements Funeral Home Monday, July 23rd from 5-7 PM. The funeral service will be held at 11:00 AM on Tuesday, July 24th at the Bahama Baptist Church with Rev. Wes McMurray officiating. Entombment will be at Oak Grove Memorial Gardens following the service.

414. **Gloria R.**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer** (Virgil Rufus<sup>6</sup>, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup>, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Jun 27, 1934 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Apr 02, 2009 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She married **William E. Shetler**, son of Willard William Shetler and Myrtle Irene Garland, about 1950.<sup>76</sup> He was born on May 15, 1933 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Sep 10, 2011 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

**Gloria R. Palmer** was buried in Germany Lutheran Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Gloria R. Palmer: Johnstown Tribune -Democrat (April 3, 2009)

Gloria R. Shetler

SHETLER - Gloria R., 74, Bolivar, died Thursday, April 2, 2009, at Memorial Medical Center. She was born June 27, 1934, in Bolivar, a daughter of the late Virgil Rufus and Maude Genevie Hall Palmer. She is survived by her loving husband of 58 years, William E. Shetler; a son, David L. (and his wife, Cynthia) Shetler, New Florence; a daughter-in-law, Cindy Shetler, State College; four grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren. In addition to her parents, she also was preceded in death by a son, Billy Shetler, one brother and five sisters. Friends will be received from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. Sunday at the J. Paul McCracken Funeral Chapel and Crematory Inc., 536 Market St., Bolivar, where Gloria's life will be celebrated at 11 a.m. Monday, with Pastor James G. Sunseri officiating. Interment will follow in the Germany Lutheran Cemetery.

**William E. Shetler** was buried in Germany Lutheran Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for William E. Shetler:

William E. Shetler, 78, of Bolivar, died Saturday, Sept. 10, 2011, at Memorial Medical Center, Johnstown.

He was born May 15, 1933, in Fairfield Township, and was a son of Willard and Irene Garland Shetler. Prior to his retirement, he had been employed by the former Allegheny Foundry for 49 years and 6 months; the longest employed of all of their employees. He attended the Bolivar United Presbyterian Church. He was a member of the American Legion #324 of Derry and #128 in Bolivar, the VFW #7622 of New Florence and #9310 of Robinson, the Blue Goose Hunting Club and the F.O.E. #1612 in Derry. He was a life member of the F J Bow and Gun Club in Derry and a life member of the Twin Maples Sportsmen's Club in Derry. In addition to his parents, he was preceded in death by his beloved wife, Gloria Palmer Shetler, who died in 2009; a son, William Shetler who died in 2002; and a sister, Beverly Wynn, who died in 2011. He is survived by his son, David L. and Cindy Shetler, of New Florence; a daughter-in-law, Cindy Shetler, of State College; four grandchildren: Dustin (Ashleigh) Shetler, Sandi (Randy) Cooper and Matthew and fiancee Lauren St. Laurent and Steven Shetler; two great-grandsons, Nicholas Shetler and William Cooper; two sisters, Carrie Brett, of Greensburg, and Patty Ann McClellan, of Bolivar; two brothers, Donald (Linda) and Robert (Grace) Shetler, all of Robinson; and several nieces, nephews and cousins. Friends will be received from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. Tuesday at the J. Paul McCracken Funeral Chapel Inc., 536 Market St., Bolivar, where Bill's life will be celebrated at 11 a.m. Wednesday with Pastor James Sunseri officiating. Interment will follow in the Germany Lutheran Cemetery.

William E. Shetler and Gloria R. Palmer had the following children:

653. i. William Lee<sup>8</sup> Shetler<sup>1546</sup> was born on Jun 26, 1951 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. 1546 He died on Oct 17, 2002 in State College, Centre County, Pennsylvania. 1546 He married **Cindy?** 

**William Lee Shetler** was buried in Pine Hall Cemetery, State College, Centre County, Pennsylvania, United States of America.

654. ii. David Shetler was born in 1956. He married Cynthia Mundorf

415. **Charles Blair**<sup>7</sup> **Shoup Jr.** (Charles Blair<sup>6</sup> Sr., George Rufus<sup>5</sup>, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on May 09, 1929 in Colver, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. He died on May 13, 2013 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married **Bernice Viola Gray**, daughter of John H. Gray and Pearl Louise Hummel, on Jul 17, 1952.<sup>76</sup> She was born on Dec 29, 1930 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1251</sup> She died on Sep 16, 2010 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

**Charles Blair Shoup Jr.** was buried in Brush Valley Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Charles Blair Shoup Jr.: Charles G. Shoup

The Tribune-Democrat

BRUSH VALLEY ó SHOUP ñ Charles ìJuniorî G., 84, Brush Valley, passed away Monday, May 13, 2013, at Bethany Place, Indiana. Born in 1929 to Charles B. and Evelyn (Cline) Shoup in Colver, Cambria County. Charles was married to Bernice V. (Gray) Shoup on July 17, 1952, and had 58 wonderful years together. Charles was a member of Calvary United Methodist Church, Brush Valley. He was active in his church, having served as custodian, usher, trustee, administrative council and attended church conferences. While attending high school, he worked as a night watchman for Hesh Bon Coal Co. in Heshbon, Pa. He retired from Bethlehem Steel in Johnstown in 1985, after 33 years of service. Following his retirement, he served as Brush Valley Township Supervisor for 10 years. Charles enjoyed gardening and spending time with his family. He was a veteran of the Korean War, having served with the U.S. Army. Following his honorable discharge from active service, he served with the U.S. Army Reserves in Indiana, Pa. Charles was a Life member of VFW Post 1989 in Indiana. Survived by two

sons and two daughters, Charles A. Shoup, and wife, Mary Ann, Saltillo, Miss.; Dianne K. Dougan, and husband, William, Brush Valley; Donald C. Shoup, and wife, Joyce, Blairsville; and Debra L. Shoup, Windber; grandchildren, Jodi Blasi, and husband, Christopher (Chris), Irwin; Roxanne (Roxy) Mazzeo, Brush Valley; Curtis Shoup, Blairsville; Sena Hockenberry, Pittsburgh; and Thaddeus (Kris) Hockenberry, Windber; great-grandchildren, Carter Blasi, Irwin; and Martin Hanson, Brush Valley; brother, Orville (Buddy) Shoup, and wife, Helen, Clyde; sister-in-law, Betty Lou Shoup, Johnstown, Mundys Corner; and brother-in-law, D. Howard Gray, and wife, Elizabeth, Wellsboro; also numerous nieces, nephews, cousins and friends. Preceded in death by parents; wife, Bernice V. Shoup, on Sept. 16, 2010; granddaughter, Tina Marie Craig Duncan; and brother, Curtis (Jack) R. Shoup. Visitation will be held from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. Thursday at Bowser-Minich Funeral Home, Indiana, where funeral service will be held at 11 a.m. Friday, the Rev. Tom Spiker, hospice chaplain of Indiana County, officiating. Burial will take place at Brush Valley Cemetery. Military honors will be performed by Indiana VFW Post 1989. (www.bowserminich

Bernice Viola Gray was buried in Brush Valley Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Bernice Viola Gray: Bernice V. Shoup Brush Valley

Bernice V. Shoup, 79, of Brush Valley, passed away Thursday, Sept. 16, 2010 at St. Andrew's Village. She was born in 1930 in Brush Valley, Indiana County to the late John H. Gray and Pearl Louise (Hummel) Gray. Bernice was a member of the Calvary United Methodist Church in Brush Valley, where she served as custodian for many years. She lived her entire life in Brush Valley, where she was a very devoted wife, mother, grandmother and great grandmother. She enjoyed spending time with her family, country music, and reading her Bible. She is survived by her husband of 58 years, Charles G. Shoup, Bethany Place, Indiana; two sons and two daughters, Charles A. and wife Mary Ann, Saltillo, Miss., Dianne K. Dougan and husband William, Brush Valley, Donald C. and wife Joyce, Blairsville, and Debra L. Shoup and fiancé Robert (Buck) Reynolds, Johnstown. Also surviving are five grandchildren, Jodi Blasi and husband Christopher (Chris), Irwin, Roxanne Mazzeo, Indiana, Curtis Shoup, Blairsville, Sena Hockenberry, Pittsburgh, and Thaddeus (Kris) Hockenberry, Johnstown; two great-grandchildren, Carter Blasi, Irwin, and Martin Hanson, Indiana; and a brother, D. Howard Gray and wife Elizabeth, Wellsboro. In addition to her parents, she was preceded in death by her infant sister; two brothers, John and Robert Gray; and a granddaughter, Tina Marie Craig Duncan. Friends were received at the Bowser-Minich Funeral Home, Indiana. A funeral service was held at the Brush Valley United Methodist Church with Rev. Scott Hamley officiating. Burial was in the Brush Valley Cemetery. Memorial contributions may be made to the Calvary United Methodist Church, P.O. Box 18, Brush Valley, Pa. 15720. www.bowserminich.com

Charles Blair Shoup Jr. and Bernice Viola Gray had the following children:

655. i. Charles Allen<sup>8</sup> Shoup<sup>76</sup> was born on Aug 15, 1953. He married **Mary Ann Ferringer** on May 24, 1974. She was born on Mar 01, 1955.

Notes for Charles Allen Shoup:

In 2010, Charles and Mary Ann were living in Saltillo, Lee County, Mississippi.

In 2013, Charles and Mary Ann were living in Mississippi.

656. ii. Diane Kay Shoup<sup>76</sup> was born on Aug 08, 1955. She married (1) **Delmar Preston Craig** on Oct 18, 1974. He was born on Sep 16, 1946. He died on Dec 03, 1981. She married (2) **William W. Dougan** on Jun 16, 1984. He was born on Jan 19, 1956.

Notes for Diane Kay Shoup:

In 2010 and 2013, Diane and William were living in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvanina.

657. iii. Donald Curtis Shoup<sup>76</sup> was born on Feb 02, 1959. He married **Joyce Lynn Ferringer** on Jul 14, 1979. She was born on Aug 28, 1958.

Notes for Donald Curtis Shoup:

In 2010 and 2013, Donald and Joyce were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 658. iv. Debra Lou Shoup<sup>76</sup> was born on Dec 25, 1962. She married **Thaddeus Charles Hockenberry** on Oct 19, 1984. He was born on Jul 08, 1946.
- 416. **Orville Burton**<sup>7</sup> **Shoup** (Charles Blair<sup>6</sup> Sr., George Rufus<sup>5</sup>, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) was born on Oct 09, 1930 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Jul 07, 2015 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Helen Jones**, daughter of Emmett Jones and Helen Kemmer, on Jun 12, 1954.<sup>76</sup> She was born on May 14, 1927 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Jun 22, 2014 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

**Orville Burton Shoup** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Orville Burton Shoup:

In 2013, Orville and Helen were living in Clyde, West Wheatfiled Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Shoup, Orville B. "Bud", 84, New Florence, went to be with the Lord July 7, 2015 at Bethany Place, Indiana. Born October 9, 1930 in Indiana the son of the late Charles and Evelyn (Cline) Shoup. Also preceded in death by wife of 60 years Helen M. (Jones) Shoup, brothers Rahl Shoup and Chales Shoup and infant sister. Survived by children Sheryl "Sherry" Rickabaugh and husband Richard, Johnstown; Helaina Gorman and husband Matthew, New Florence; and Barry Shoup, Johnstown; 8 grandchildren and several great-grandchildren. Member of Valley Grace Brethren Church, Armagh where he was an elder, honorary Trustee and usher. US Marine Corps veteran of Korean War. Bud was a very hard worker who provided for his family. Friends received 6-8 pm Friday and 9 am till time of service 11 am Saturday at Richard C. Stuart Funeral Home, 392 E. Philadelphia St., Armagh. Rev. Norris B. Mason officiating. Interment Penn View - Mt. Tabor Cemetery, Blairsville. Military rite by local veteran's organization.

**Helen Jones** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Helen Jones: June 23, 2014 Helen M. Shoup

NEW FLORENCE ó SHOUP ñ Helen M., 87, New Florence, went to be with the Lord June 22, 2014, at Bethany Place, Indiana. Born May 14, 1927, in Pittsburgh, daughter of the late Emmett and Helen (Kemmer) Jones. Also preceded in death by these brothers and sister: David, Earl, Erlene and Louis Jones. Survived by husband, who she just celebrated their 60th wedding anniversary with on June 12, Orville B. Shoup; children, Sheryl ìSherryî Rickabaugh, and husband, Richard, Johnstown; Helaina Gorman, and husband, Matthew, New Florence; and Barry Shoup, Johnstown; eight grandchildren; and four great-grandchildren. Member of Valley Grace Brethren Church, Armagh. Friends received from 11 a.m. until time of service at noon Wednesday at Valley Grace Brethren Church, 11815 Route 56 Highway, Armagh, the Rev. Norris B. Mason, officiating. Interment, Penn View-Mount Tabor Cemetery, Blairsville. Arrangements in care of Richard C. Stuart Funeral Home, Armagh.

Orville Burton Shoup and Helen Jones had the following children:

659. i. Sheryl Ann<sup>8</sup> Shoup<sup>76</sup> was born on Dec 25, 1954. She married **Richard Paul Rickabaugh** on Apr 13, 1974. He was born on Feb 22, 1950.

Notes for Sheryl Ann Shoup: In 2014 and 2015, Sheryl and Richard were living in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

- 660. ii. Barry Lynn Shoup<sup>76</sup> was born on Feb 23, 1959. He married (1) **Tracy Elaine Jones** She was born on Feb 26, 1965. He married (2) **Lucinda Irene Wilkens** on Jul 03, 1987. She was born on Dec 09, 1970. He married (3) **Melanie Elaine Doell** She was born on Apr 23, 1965.
- 661. iii. Helaina Marie Shoup<sup>76</sup> was born on Feb 24, 1965. She married **Matthew David Gorman** on

May 27, 1989. He was born on Aug 28, 1959.

Notes for Helaina Marie Shoup:

In 2014 and 2015, Helaina and Matt were living in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

417. **George Mack**<sup>7</sup> **Shoup Sr.** (Orville P.<sup>6</sup>, George Rufus<sup>5</sup>, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Mar 25, 1932 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>92</sup> He died on Jul 22, 2005 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married (1) **Betty Lou St. Clair** She was born on Jul 12, 1933 in Climax, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>92, 1252</sup> She died on Apr 27, 1988.<sup>92, 1252</sup> He married (2) **Gloria Maxine Sawyer** 

**George Mack Shoup Sr.** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for George Mack Shoup Sr.: Johnstown Tribune-Democrat (July 23, 2005)

SHOUP - George Mack Sr.

SHOUP - George Mack Sr., 73, Indiana, formerly of New Florence, died July 22, 2005, at Indiana Regional Medical Center. Born March 25, 1932, in Johnstown, son of the late Orville P. and Gertrude I. (Clarke) Shoup. Also preceded in death by first wife, Betty Lou (St. Clair) Shoup, and great-granddaughter, Marissa Smith. Survived by second wife, Gloria Maxine (Sawyer) Willburn Shoup, Indiana; children: Terry L. Sr., married to Janice McGinnis; Cindy Lou; George Mack Jr. "Mackey," married to Cathy Chesla; and Todd P., married to Cindy "Boomer" Lindsey, all of New Florence; nine grandchildren; 13 great-grandchildren; two stepsons; one stepdaughter; and brother, Zane, married to Marilyn Davis, Armagh. Member of Mount Tabor United Methodist Church, where he served as chairman of Board of Trustees; Acacia Lodge F&AM 355, Blairsville; Altoona Shrine and Coudersport Consistory 32nd Degree. Friends received from 7 to 9 p.m. Saturday and 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Richard C. Stuart Funeral Home, Armagh, where service will be held at 11 a.m. Monday, Pastor Scott Hamley. Interment, Penn View Mount Tabor Cemetery. Masonic service at 7:30 p.m. Sunday at the funeral home.

**Betty Lou St. Clair** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

George Mack Shoup Sr. and Betty Lou St. Clair had the following children:

662. i. Terry L.<sup>8</sup> Shoup Sr.<sup>76, 92</sup> He married **Janice McGinnis** 

Notes for Terry L. Shoup Sr.:

In 2005, Terry and Janice were living in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Cindy Lou Shoup<sup>92</sup>
- iii. George Mack Shoup Jr.92 He married Cathy Chesla

Notes for George Mack Shoup Jr.:

In 2005, George and Cathy were living in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

iv. Todd P. Shoup<sup>92</sup> He married Cindy Lindsey

Notes for Todd P. Shoup:

In 2005, Todd and Cindy were living in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

George Mack Shoup Sr. and Gloria Maxine Sawyer had no children.

- 418. **C. Zane**<sup>7</sup> **Shoup** (Orville P.<sup>6</sup>, George Rufus<sup>5</sup>, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Oct 19, 1933 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Apr 28, 2010 in Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Marilyn Davis**, daughter of Raymond W. Davis and Naomi Coy, about 1957.<sup>76</sup> She was born about 1936.<sup>683</sup>
  - C. Zane Shoup was buried in Armagh Cemetery, Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for C. Zane Shoup:

In 2005, Zane and Marilyn were living in Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

SHOUP, C. Zane, 76, Armagh, died April 28, 2010, at Indiana Regional Medical Center. Born Oct. 19, 1933. in West Wheatfield Township, the son of late Orville P. and Gertrude I. (Clarke) Shoup. Also preceded in death by brother, George Mack Shoup. Survived by wife of 53 years, Marilyn (Davis) Shoup; children, Timothy Zane Shoup, Cape Coral, Fla., and Lynne Anne Perry, and husband, Louis, Armagh; and grandchildren, Kailyn and Kyla Perry and Jesse Zane Shoup. Zane was president of Armagh Cemetery Association since 1968. Retired employee and department manager for 23 years at Sears Roebuck & Co. in Johnstown. He was locally known for riding his motorcycle and watching the local traffic at the Armagh intersection. He also enjoyed spending his winters at Big Tree Resort in Arcadia, Fla. Devoted and loving husband, father and grandfather who will be greatly missed by all his family and friends. Friends received from 7 to 9 p.m. Friday and 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. Saturday at Richard C. Stuart Funeral Home, 392 E. Philadelphia St., Armagh, where service will be held 2 p.m. Sunday, the Rev. John Hodge. Interment, Armagh Cemetery. In lieu of flowers, memorial donations may be made to Armagh and East Wheatfield Volunteer Fire Company, P.O. Box 323, Armagh, Pa. 15920 or New Florence Community Library, 122 Ligonier St., New Florence, Pa. 15944. Published in the Johnstown Tribune Democrat on 4/29/2010

C. Zane Shoup and Marilyn Davis had the following children:

663. i. Timothy Zane<sup>8</sup> Shoup<sup>76</sup>

664. ii. Lynne Anne Shoup<sup>76</sup> She married **Louis Perry** 

Notes for Lynne Anne Shoup: In 2010, Lynne and Louis were living in Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

419. **Campbell L.**<sup>7</sup> **McConnell** (Elsie Maria<sup>6</sup> Palmer, George Washington<sup>5</sup> Palmer, William M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>765</sup> was born on Dec 21, 1923 in Heshbon, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>765</sup> He died on Jan 30, 1970.<sup>765</sup> He married **Ethel E. Huey** She was born on Apr 24, 1931.<sup>765</sup> She died on Aug 19, 1999.<sup>765</sup>

**Campbell L. McConnell** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Campbell L. McConnell and Ethel E. Huey had the following children:

- i. Percy Roy<sup>8</sup> McConnell<sup>765</sup>
- ii. Lawrence R. McConnell<sup>765</sup> was born on Aug 02, 1953.<sup>765</sup>
- iii. Betty Jane McConnell<sup>765</sup> was born on Oct 03, 1954.<sup>765</sup>
- iv. Campbell A. McConnell<sup>765</sup> was born in 1956.<sup>765</sup> He died in 1956.<sup>765</sup>
- 420. **Burnell Jesse<sup>7</sup> McConnell** (Elsie Maria<sup>6</sup> Palmer, George Washington<sup>5</sup> Palmer, William M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 765, 1253</sup> was born on Jun 04, 1925 in Brackenridge, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>765</sup> He died on Mar 09, 2014 in Shady Grove, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Dorothy Irene Nelson**, daughter of Michael F. Nelson Jr. and Annie E. Penrose, in 1949 in Virginia.<sup>765</sup> She was born on Jun 16, 1929 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Jul 09, 2010 in Shady Grove, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

**Burnell Jesse McConnell** was buried in Germany Lutheran Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Burnell Jesse McConnell:

In 1987, Dorothy and Burnell were living in New Florence R. D. Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

SHADY GROVE ó McCONNELL ñ Burnell J. ìBernie,î 88, Shady Grove, went home to the Lord Sunday, March 9, 2014, at his home surrounded by his family. Born June 4, 1925, in Brackenridge, son of Guy McConnell and Elsie (Palmer) McConnell. Burnell attended Blairsville High School. He entered the Navy during World War II and served on the LCI 77 in the Pacific Theater, earning four battle stars. He retired from Ironworkers, Local 3, Pittsburgh. He was a charter and life member of Clyde Volunteer Fire Company, member of Mount Tabor United Methodist Church, Robinson VFW Post 9310, Greensburg Moose Lodge 1151 and Greater Johnstown Masons Lodge 0538. He enjoyed working, hunting, fishing and traveling to all 50 states and the Caribbean just to see things. Survived by daughter, Dianne Campbell, and husband, Paul; daughter, Audree Lindsey, and husband, William; son, James McConnell;

son, Craig McConnell, and wife, Kerry (Clark); grandchildren, Stephen Campbell, and wife, Michelle; Melissa Gorman, and husband, Eric; Pamela Grata, and husband, Jeremy; Doug Lindsey; Angela Krouse, and husband, Charles; and Chad and Kory McConnell; and 11 great-grandchildren. Preceded in death by father, Guy McConnell; mother, Elsie (Palmer) McConnell; wife of 60 years, Dorothy (Nelson) McConnell; brothers, Campbell and Mervin McConnell; and sister, Martha Patz Johnson. Visitation from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. Tuesday, March 11, 2014, at James F. Ferguson Funeral Home Inc., Blairsville, where funeral service with military rites will be held at 11 a.m. Wednesday, March 12, 2014, Pastor John Mize will officiate. In Burnellís memory, memorial contributions can be made to Mount Tabor United Methodist Church, P.O. Box 18, Brush Valley, Pa. 15720 or Track Chairs for Disabled Veterans, c/o The Independence Fund, 32379 Collection Center Drive, Chicago, Ill. 60693-0323 Interment, Germany Lutheran Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township.

**Dorothy Irene Nelson** was buried in Germany Lutheran Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Dorothy Irene Nelson:

In 2006, Dorothy and Burnell were living in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

MCCONNELL, DOROTHY I. "DOT", 81, SHADY GROVE, PA went to be with the Lord on Friday, July 9, 2010 surrounded by loving family. She was born June 16, 1929 in Robinson, PA, the daughter of the late Michael and Annie (Penrose) Nelson. She was a member of the Mt. Tabor United Methodist Church, Blairsville, PA. She was also a member of the Robinson VFW Ladies Auxiliary and Eastern Star. She is survived by her husband of 60 years, Burnell J. McConnell, daughter, Dianne Campbell & husband Paul, daughter, Audree Lindsey & husband Bill, son, James McConnell, son, Craig McConnell & wife Kerry Clark, grandchildren, Stephen Campbell & wife Michelle, Melissa Gorman & husband Eric, Pamela Grate & husband Jeremy, Douglas Lindsey, Angela Krouse & husband Chuck, Chad McConnell, Kory McConnell, 10 Great Grandchildren, sister, Mildred Nelson, sister, Clara "Shine" Gamble and sister, Esther Smolinski. She is preceded in death by her sister, Doris Altimus, brother, Robert Nelson and brothers-in-law, Eugene Gamble, William Altimus and Edward Smolinski. At Dot's request, visitation and funeral services are to be private. A public memorial service for friends will be held on Monday, July 12, 2010 at 7:00 PM at the Mt. Tabor United Methodist Church and the Pastor Scott Hamley will officiate. Interment will be in the Germany Lutheran Cemetery, West Wheatfield Twp, PA. Memorial contributions may be made in Dot's memory to Mt. Tabor United Methodist Church.

Burnell Jesse McConnell and Dorothy Irene Nelson had the following children:

- 665. i. Dianne June McConnell<sup>876, 765</sup> was born on Jun 16, 1950 in Hammond, Lake County, Indiana.<sup>765</sup> She married **Paul Stuart Campbell**
- 666. ii. Audree Ruth McConnell<sup>76, 765</sup> was born on Feb 11, 1953 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>765</sup> She married **William Ernst Lindsey** He was born on Jul 21, 1949 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1547</sup>
  - iii. James Michael McConnell<sup>76, 765</sup> was born on Oct 17, 1956 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>765</sup> He married **Kerry Clark**
- 667. iv. Craig Allen McConnell<sup>76, 765</sup> was born on Feb 01, 1968 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>765</sup> He married **Kerry Darla Clark**
- 421. **Mervin Leroy**<sup>7</sup> **McConnell** (Elsie Maria<sup>6</sup> Palmer, George Washington<sup>5</sup> Palmer, William M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>765, 1254</sup> was born on Feb 13, 1926 in Heshbon, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>765</sup> He died on Oct 22, 1986 in Detroit, Wayne County, Michigan.<sup>765</sup> He married **Lucille T. Rundzia** on Sep 18, 1949 in Detroit, Wayne County, Michigan.<sup>765</sup>

Mervin Leroy McConnell and Lucille T. Rundzia had the following children:

- i. Timothy J.<sup>8</sup> McConnell<sup>765</sup> was born on Jun 30, 1950.<sup>765</sup>
- ii. Ronald M. McConnell<sup>765</sup> was born on Jul 15, 1953.<sup>765</sup>
- iii. Kathleen M. McConnell<sup>765</sup> was born on Jun 06, 1956.<sup>765</sup>
- iv. Thomas Guy McConnell<sup>765</sup> was born on Oct 19, 1959.<sup>765</sup>
- v. Kristen Rose McConnell<sup>765, 1254</sup> was born on Aug 02, 1968. 765 She married **? Straka**
- 422. **Martha Rose**<sup>7</sup> **McConnell** (Elsie Maria<sup>6</sup> Palmer, George Washington<sup>5</sup> Palmer, William M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>765</sup> was born on Nov 29, 1931 in Heshbon, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>765</sup> She died on Jul 08,

1995 in Portsmouth, Scioto County, Ohio.<sup>765</sup> She married (1) **Martin L. Patz**.<sup>765</sup> He was born on Aug 02, 1926.<sup>765</sup> He died on Oct 10, 1986.<sup>765</sup> She married (2) **Cecil M. Johnson** after 1990.<sup>765</sup>

Martin L. Patz and Martha Rose McConnell had the following children:

- i. Elsie Karen<sup>8</sup> Patz<sup>765</sup> was born on Jun 27, 1953.<sup>765</sup>
- ii. Mark James Patz<sup>765</sup> was born on Mar 17, 1956.<sup>765</sup>

Cecil M. Johnson and Martha Rose McConnell had no children.

423. **Freda Mary**<sup>7</sup> **Kunkle** (Horace John<sup>6</sup>, Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born on May 15, 1913 in Delmont, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She died on May 06, 1992 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She married (1) **Francis Schrall** She married (2) **George Edward Mears** on Apr 23, 1932 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Mar 09, 1912 in Donohoe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on May 06, 1955 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

**Freda Mary Kunkle** was buried in Westmoreland Memorial Park, Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Francis Schrall and Freda Mary Kunkle had no children.

**George Edward Mears** was buried in Westmoreland Memorial Park, Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

George Edward Mears and Freda Mary Kunkle had the following child:

- i. Eileen Louise<sup>8</sup> Mears<sup>4</sup> was born on Nov 22, 1933 in Donohoe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She died on Aug 28, 1986. She married (1) **Paul Perkey Jr.** She married (2) **William Taylor McIlivaine** on May 04, 1968. He was born on Jul 12, 1922. He died on Jun 12, 1981.
- 424. **Jay Horace**<sup>7</sup> **Kunkle** (Horace John<sup>6</sup>, Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born on Sep 30, 1915 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on Mar 20, 1993 in Manteca, San Joaquin County, California. He married **Hilda Mae Cooper**, daughter of James Cooper and Maude Lyons, on Sep 20, 1940 in Mount Pleasant, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Sep 18, 1917 in Bullskin Township, Fayette County, Pennsylvania.

Jay Horace Kunkle and Hilda Mae Cooper had the following children:

- i. ?8 Kunkle4 was born on Dec 13, 1946. She died on Dec 13, 1946.
- ii. Barry Jay Kunkle<sup>4</sup> was born on Apr 14, 1949 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.
- iii. Zane Ray Kunkle<sup>4</sup> was born on Mar 16, 1953 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Karen Sue Mickelson**
- 425. **Helen Louise**<sup>7</sup> **Kunkle** (Horace John<sup>6</sup>, Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born on Jun 01, 1920 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She married **Millard Denzil Learn**, son of Samuel Elsworth Learn and Ada O. Patterson, on Sep 13, 1938 in Cumberland, Allegany County, Maryland. He was born on Aug 27, 1917 in Cookport, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Jul 18, 1985 in Manteca, San Joaquin County, California. 1257

**Millard Denzil Learn** was buried in Westmoreland Memorial Park, Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Millard Denzil Learn and Helen Louise Kunkle had the following children:

i. Dennis James<sup>8</sup> Learn<sup>1255, 1548-1552</sup> was born on Feb 19, 1939 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1255</sup> He married (1) **Lizzie Belle Watson**, daughter of Charles Porter Watson and Nola Cornealious Barber, on Aug 07, 1965 in Los Angeles County, California. <sup>1548</sup> She was born on May 10, 1929 in Pell City, St. Clair County, Alabama. <sup>1255</sup> He married (2) **Billie Flowers** on Dec 22, 1979 in Riverside County, California. <sup>1550, 1552</sup> She was born on May 02, 1927.

Notes for Dennis James Learn: A TEENAGE PRAYER

Lord, give me the courage, that day by day,

I can walk in your own way.
Help me to keep a kind heart,
So that, in this world, I can do my part.
Give me the faith to bow my head,
Waiting, trustfully, to be led.
Thank you dear Lord, for all you have done to make my life a happy one.

Dennis Learn 1955

- ii. Dean Millard Learn<sup>1255, 1553</sup> was born on Nov 12, 1945 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Regina Margaret Kist** on Apr 20, 1974. She was born on Oct 22, 1951 in Bellefonte, Centre County, Pennsylvania.
- 426. **Mildred Josephine**<sup>7</sup> **Kunkle** (Bertha Margaret<sup>6</sup>, Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born on Jun 09, 1911 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married **Melfred Glenn Edmiston** on Jul 01, 1939 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Dec 09, 1915 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Sep 26, 1994 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Mildred Josephine Kunkle:

In 1967, Mildred and Milford were living in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Melfred Glenn Edmiston was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Melfred Glenn Edmiston and Mildred Josephine Kunkle had the following children:

- 668. i. Carol Sue<sup>8</sup> Edmiston<sup>4</sup> was born on Aug 30, 1940 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She married **John Samuel Johns**, son of Robert Johns and Ella Balsley, on Aug 04, 1962 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Dec 28, 1937 in Uniontown, Fayette County, Pennsylvania.
  - ii. Karen Louise Edmiston<sup>4</sup> was born on Mar 29, 1944 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She died on Jul 22, 1955 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.
- 427. **James Thoburn**<sup>7</sup> **Conrad** (Bertha Margaret<sup>6</sup> Kunkle, Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born on Jun 12, 1914 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Nov 24, 1988 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married **Margaret Paynter Craze**, daughter of William Craze and Rebecca Tregurtha, on Aug 11, 1945 in St. Ives, Cornwall, England. She was born on Aug 02, 1925 in St. Ives, Cornwall, England.

James Thoburn Conrad was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for James Thoburn Conrad:

In 1967, James was living in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

James Thoburn Conrad and Margaret Paynter Craze had the following children:

- 669. i. Gloria Diana<sup>8</sup> Conrad<sup>4, 1554-1555</sup> was born on Mar 18, 1947 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married **James Floyd Donahue**, son of Ward Jesse Donahue and Jessie Lucille Orr, on Apr 01, 1967 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. Pennsylvania. He was born on Mar 05, 1949 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. Pennsylvania. He was born on Mar 05, 1949 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 670. ii. Sharon Dawn Conrad<sup>4</sup> was born on Mar 11, 1948 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married **Daniel Lee Bothell** on Jan 27, 1968 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>8</sup> He was born on Jul 20, 1948 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 428. **Beatrice Winona**<sup>7</sup> **Conrad** (Bertha Margaret<sup>6</sup> Kunkle, Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born on Apr 05, 1917 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Sep 24, 1964 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. She married **Ernest Sylvester Munshower**, son of Harry Munshower and Dorothy Dora Muir, on Oct 27, 1939 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Feb 24, 1915 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Jun 04, 1969 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Beatrice Winona Conrad was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Ernest Sylvester Munshower** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Ernest Sylvester Munshower and Beatrice Winona Conrad had the following children:

- 671. i. Shirley Ann<sup>8</sup> Munshower<sup>8</sup> was born on Sep 02, 1940. She married **Carm Guaetta** on Nov 25, 1967 in Seward, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Apr 16, 1940.
- 672. ii. Judith Elaine Munshower<sup>8</sup> was born on Oct 15, 1942. She married (1) **Douglas McLaughlin** on Aug 26, 1969 in Seward, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Jun 02, 1942. She married (2) **Ralph Robertson St. Clair** He was born on Aug 23, 1940. 1557 He died on Nov 27, 2023 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. 76
- 673. iii. Ernest Clair Munshower<sup>8</sup> was born on Mar 19, 1947. He married **Deborah Kokoruda**, daughter of Virginia Rauch, on Sep 24, 1966 in Seward, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Nov 02, 1946 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.
- 674. iv. James Martin Munshower<sup>8, 76, 897, 1558-1559</sup> was born on Jan 21, 1951 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1559</sup> He married (1) **Charlotte Gail Hall**, daughter of Joseph Jamison Hall Sr. and Mary Minerva Donahue, on Apr 27, 1974 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1558</sup> She was born on Nov 08, 1949 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. <sup>897</sup> She died on Apr 17, 1991 in Hinesville, Liberty County, Georgia. <sup>897</sup> He married (2) **Roberta Louise Kean**, daughter of Robert Earl Kean and Mildred Louise Shaffer, on Oct 15, 1994 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Nov 17, 1943 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.
- 429. **Miriam Elaine**<sup>7</sup> **Conrad** (Bertha Margaret<sup>6</sup> Kunkle, Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born on Aug 22, 1923 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Feb 15, 1988 in Brookville, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She married **John Robert Garner** on Feb 14, 1947 in Brookville, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Feb 17, 1924 in Washington, Washington County, Pennsylvania.

Miriam Elaine Conrad was buried in Brookville Cemetery, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.

John Robert Garner and Miriam Elaine Conrad had the following children:

- 675. i. Richard Emerson<sup>8</sup> Garner<sup>8</sup> was born on Sep 02, 1949 in Brookville, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. He married **Roberta Lynn Heringer** on May 08, 1971 in Brookville, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Jun 16, 1948 in Brookville, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.
- 676. ii. Vickie Lee Garner<sup>8</sup> was born on Oct 10, 1952 in Brookville, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She married **Donald Clayton Storey** on Aug 06, 1977 in Brookville, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Sep 01, 1942 in Westfield, Massachusetts.
- 677. iii. Susan Berdine Garner<sup>8</sup> was born on Oct 26, 1959 in Brookville, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She married **Millard Eugene Bish** on Jun 07, 1980. He was born on Mar 04, 1954 in Corsica, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.
- 430. **Jacqueline Yvonne**<sup>7</sup> **Conrad** (Bertha Margaret<sup>6</sup> Kunkle, Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born on Oct 31, 1929 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Jan 31, 1984 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married (1) **Alex Buggey** after 1953. She married (2) **Robert Nulph** on Feb 28, 1948 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Aug 02, 1984 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Alex Buggey and Jacqueline Yvonne Conrad had the following children:

- i. James John<sup>8</sup> Buggey<sup>8</sup> was born on Sep 24, 1965.
- ii. ? Buggey8

Robert Nulph and Jacqueline Yvonne Conrad had the following child:

- 678. i. Sandra Doreen<sup>8</sup> Nulph<sup>8</sup> was born on Mar 12, 1952. She married **? Carrington**
- 431. **Ronald Clair**<sup>7</sup> **Starr** (Louise Marie<sup>6</sup> Kunkle, Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born on Apr 20, 1924 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married **Betty Jean Boise**, daughter of John Boise and Viola Watson, on Feb 22, 1947 in New York City, Queens County, New York. She was born on Sep 20, 1923 in Williamson, Wayne County, New York. She died on Dec 12, 1974 in Rochester, Monroe County, New York.

Ronald Clair Starr and Betty Jean Boise had the following children:

679. i. Frank Edward<sup>8</sup> Starr<sup>8</sup> was born on Dec 21, 1950 in Rochester, Monroe County, New York. He

married Robin Franey on Sep 22, 1980.

- 680. ii. John Michael Starr<sup>8</sup> was born on Apr 17, 1955 in Rochester, Monroe County, New York. He married **Kristen Ouweleen** on Sep 29, 1979.
  - iii. Scott Wayne Starr<sup>8</sup> was born on Jun 02, 1958 in Rochester, Monroe County, New York.
- 432. **Donald Jack**<sup>7</sup> **Starr** (Louise Marie<sup>6</sup> Kunkle, Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born on Apr 20, 1924 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Feb 12, 1995 in Rochester, Monroe County, New York. He married **Marjorie Jean Walters**, daughter of Lewis Walters and Gertrude Hookstra, on Jun 14, 1947 in Rochester, Monroe County, New York. She was born on Jun 21, 1927 in Macedon, Wayne County, New York.

**Donald Jack Starr** was buried in White Haven Memorial Park, Monroe County, New York.

Donald Jack Starr and Marjorie Jean Walters had the following children:

- 681. i. Raymond Jack<sup>8</sup> Starr<sup>8</sup> was born on Feb 18, 1948 in Rochester, Monroe County, New York. He married **Carol Lee Linder** 
  - ii. Diane Jean Starr<sup>8</sup> was born on Oct 17, 1952 in Rochester, Monroe County, New York. She married **Robert Lawrence Brinthaupt**
  - iii. Paul James Starr<sup>8</sup> was born on Dec 26, 1954 in Rochester, Monroe County, New York.
- 433. **Fae Winona**<sup>7</sup> **Kunkle** (Samuel Leroy<sup>6</sup>, Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born on Jan 25, 1931 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married (1) **Robert Lightner** before 1956. She married (2) **? Nibert** before 1952. She married (3) **Frederick Allen Edmond** on Sep 18, 1981 in Bay City, Bay County, Michigan. He was born on Aug 23, 1931 in Nanty Glo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Robert Lightner and Fae Winona Kunkle had the following children:

- i. Sheryl Rae<sup>8</sup> Lightner<sup>8</sup> was born on Jan 28, 1956. She married **? Nolan**
- 682. ii. Pamela Joy Lightner<sup>8</sup> was born on Jan 25, 1958. She married ? Villanti
- 683. iii. Brian Robert Lightner<sup>8</sup> was born on Nov 05, 1959.
  - iv. Bonita Kay Lightner<sup>8</sup> was born on Mar 05, 1963.

? Nibert and Fae Winona Kunkle had the following child:

i. Margaret Louise<sup>8</sup> Nibert<sup>8</sup> was born on Sep 03, 1952. She married **? Cline** 

Frederick Allen Edmond and Fae Winona Kunkle had no children.

434. **Glenda Joann**<sup>7</sup> **Kunkle** (Samuel Leroy<sup>6</sup>, Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born on May 22, 1936. She married **James Reuben McNelis** on Jan 19, 1957 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Aug 18, 1932 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

James Reuben McNelis and Glenda Joann Kunkle had the following children:

- 684. i. Gregory James<sup>8</sup> McNelis<sup>8</sup> was born on Dec 20, 1957.
  - ii. Janice Lynn McNelis<sup>8</sup> was born on Nov 24, 1958. She married **Daniel Thomas Salyers**
- 685. iii. Gerald Leroy McNelis8 was born on Sep 22, 1960.
- 435. **Edgar William**<sup>7</sup> **Kerr** (Almeda Pearl<sup>6</sup> Kunkle, Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born on Jan 30, 1933 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married **Nancy Deanna Lisles**, daughter of Robert Lisles and Frankie Creel, on May 19, 1956 in Ontario, San Bernardino County, California. She was born on Sep 24, 1937 in Topeka, Shawnee County, Kansas.

Edgar William Kerr and Nancy Deanna Lisles had the following children:

- 686. i. Kristie Kim8 Kerr8 was born on Feb 19, 1957. She married ? Stofco
  - ii. Karen Kathleen Kerr<sup>8</sup> was born on Jan 02, 1962.
- 687. iii. Karol Kollen Kerr<sup>8</sup> was born on Apr 09, 1962. She married ? Fabina
- 436. **George Harry**<sup>7</sup> **Kerr** (Almeda Pearl<sup>6</sup> Kunkle, Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born on Aug 17, 1940 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married **Mary Ellen Childress** She was born on May 01, 1942 in Tookland, Buchannan County, Virginia.

George Harry Kerr and Mary Ellen Childress had the following children:

- i. Tamatha Joyce<sup>8</sup> Kerr<sup>8</sup> was born on Oct 29, 1961. She married Christopher E. Price
- ii. Dennis Lowell Kerr<sup>8</sup> was born on Oct 26, 1962.

437. **Donna Jean**<sup>7</sup> **Kunkle** (George Edward Paul<sup>6</sup>, Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born on Jul 02, 1932. She married **William Robert Yingling**, son of Lawrence Yingling and Catherine Nelson, on Feb 07, 1953 in Gibsonia, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Aug 22, 1933 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

William Robert Yingling and Donna Jean Kunkle had the following children:

- 688. i. Robert Paul<sup>8</sup> Yingling<sup>8</sup> was born on Nov 25, 1959. He married **Sherilee C. Kennedy** on Feb 25, 1983 in Bakerstown, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Sep 06, 1962 in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania.
  - ii. William Joseph Yingling<sup>8</sup> was born on Nov 25, 1959. He died on Nov 28, 1959.

#### **Generation 8**

438. **Roy W.**<sup>8</sup> **Palmer** (Clyde W.<sup>7</sup>, John Alexander<sup>6</sup>, Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Nov 26, 1926 in Lloydsville, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Aug 03, 2006 in Grapeville, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Mary L. Wilt** 

Roy W. Palmer was buried in Unity Cemetery, Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Roy W. Palmer and Mary L. Wilt had the following children:

i. Roy W.9 Palmer Jr. He married Linda?

Notes for Roy W. Palmer Jr.:

In 2006, Roy and Linda were living in Grapeville, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Bruce W. Palmer
- iii. Brian K. Palmer He married Darlene?

Notes for Brian K. Palmer:

In 2006, Brian and Darlene were living in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

- iv. Bonnie Palmer She married ? Aukerman
- 439. **Leona Grace**<sup>8</sup> **Milliron** (William James<sup>7</sup>, Amanda Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>22</sup> was born on May 31, 1913 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Sep 20, 2004 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She married **Hugh W. Haines** about 1933.<sup>785</sup> He was born on Mar 16, 1913 in Ohio. He died on Nov 26, 2001 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

**Leona Grace Milliron** was buried in Grandview Mausoleum, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Leona Grace Milliron:

HAINES - Leona Grace, 91, of the Presbyterian Home, formerly of Johnstown, went to be with the Lord Sept. 20, 2004. Born May 30, 1913, in Johnstown, daughter of William and Gussie S. (Underwood) Milliron. Preceded in death by parents; husband of 68 years, Hugh W.; stepmother, Edna Milliron; three half-brothers; and two half-sisters. Survived by daughter, Audrey Jane, married to William H. Houck, Johnstown; granddaughters, JoHanna Lee, married to Steve Hergenrider, and Amy Lu, married to Jason Jeschonek; great-granddaughter, Ashley Paige Jeschonek; and three half-sisters. Member of First Presbyterian Church. She enjoyed gardening and crocheting. Friends received from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m.Wednesday at John Henderson Co. Funeral Home, 215 Central Ave., where funeral service will be held at 11 a.m. Thursday, the Rev. Bruce E. Cadenhead. Entombment, Grandview Mausoleum. Contributions may be made to Windber Hospice, 600 Somerset Ave., Windber, Pa. 15963.

Notes for Hugh W. Haines:

SSDI:

Name: Hugh W. Haines SSN: 196-09-8075

Last Residence: 15905 Johnstown, Cambria, Pennsylvania, United Statesof America

Born: 16 Mar 1913 Died: 26 Nov 2001

State (Year) SSN issued: Pennsylvania (Before 1951)

Hugh W. Haines and Leona Grace Milliron had the following children:

i. Audrey Jane<sup>9</sup> Haines<sup>785</sup> She married William H. Houck

Notes for Audrey Jane Haines: In 2004, Audrey and William were living in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. JoHanna Lee Haines<sup>76</sup> She married **Steve Hergenrider**
- iii. Amy Lu Haines<sup>76</sup> She married Jason Jeschonek
- 440. **Robert R.**<sup>8</sup> **Milliron** (Robert Ralph<sup>7</sup>, Amanda Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>22</sup> was born on Dec 06, 1913.<sup>22</sup> He died in May 1978 in Marion County, Indiana.<sup>22</sup> He married **Evelyn Mae Kinzey** in 1937 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> She was born on May 24, 1919 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> She died on Dec 13, 2001 in Beech Grove, Marion County, Indiana.<sup>22,788</sup>

Notes for Robert R. Milliron:

SSDI:

Name: Robert Milliron SSN: 176-05-4183 Born: 6 Dec 1913

Last Benefit: 46107 Beech Grove, Marion, Indiana, United States of America

Died: May 1978

State (Year) SSN issued: Pennsylvania (Before 1951)

Evelyn Mae Kinzey was buried in Washington Park East Cemetery.

Notes for Evelyn Mae Kinzey:

SSDI:

Name: Evelyn K. Milliron SSN: 190-05-5066

Last Residence: 46107 Beech Grove, Marion, Indiana, United States of America

Born: 24 May 1919

Last Benefit: 46107 Beech Grove, Marion, Indiana, United States of America

Died: 13 Dec 2001

State (Year) SSN issued: Pennsylvania (Before 1951)

EVELYN K. KINZEY MILLIRON, 82, Beech Grove, died Dec. 12. She had been a clerk for the Ben Franklin Store, Beech Grove. She was a member of the Beech Grove United Methodist Church. Services: 1 p.m. Dec. 17 in Little & Sons Funeral Home, Beech Grove, with calling from 4 to 8 p.m. Dec. 16. Burial: Washington Park East Cemetery. She was the widow of Robert R.Milliron. Survivor: son Robert W.

Robert R. Milliron and Evelyn Mae Kinzey had the following child:

- i. Robert W.<sup>9</sup> Milliron<sup>76</sup>
- 441. **Clara Helen**<sup>8</sup> **Palmer** (Charles Ebby<sup>7</sup>, David<sup>6</sup>, Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 364, 1263-1267</sup> was born on Feb 14, 1923 in Pennsylvania.<sup>364, 1267</sup> She died in Sep 1985 in West Mifflin, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1267</sup> She married **Joseph John Griner**, son of Frank Griner, in 1942.<sup>1266</sup> He was born on Aug 12, 1912 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1268-1269</sup> He died in Jan 1975 in West Mifflin, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1269</sup>

Notes for Clara Helen Palmer:

In 1972, Clara and Joseph were living in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

Joseph John Griner and Clara Helen Palmer had the following children:

i. Joseph Charles<sup>9</sup> Griner<sup>1264-1265, 1560, 1568</sup> was born on Sep 10, 1942 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1264-1265, 1560, 1564</sup> He died on Jan 01, 2020 in Power, Teton County, Montana. He married **Agnes Maria Pelzman**, daughter of Frederick Pelzman and Cecilia Erkring, on Oct 05, 1963 in Cascade County, Montana. <sup>1560, 1563-1564</sup> She was born on Mar 14, 1941 in Great Falls, Cascade County, Montana. <sup>1265, 1560, 1563-1565, 1569</sup> She died in 1987 in Choteau, Teton County, Montana. <sup>1565</sup>

Joseph Charles Griner was buried in Choteau Cemetery, Choteau, Teton County, Montana.

ii. ? Griner<sup>1263</sup> was born on Sep 07, 1943 in McKeesport, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1263</sup>

She died on Sep 22, 1943 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. 1263

442. **Charles Walter**<sup>8</sup> **Palmer** (Charles Ebby<sup>7</sup>, David<sup>6</sup>, Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on May 16, 1924 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Mar 02, 2004 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Grace Kunkle** She died in 1991.<sup>76</sup>

Charles Walter Palmer was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Charles Walter Palmer: Charles F. 'Tiny' Palmer Black Lick

Army veteran of World War II worked for LaMantia Produce, Torrance SH

Charles F. "Tiny" Palmer, 79, Black Lick, died Tuesday, March 2, 2004, at Wagner's Personal Care Home, Black Lick.

He was born May 16, 1924, in Blairsville, son of the late Charles E. and Anna (Kettering) Palmer. He served in the U.S. Army during World War II. He worked for LaMantia Produce of Blairsville for 17 years.

He was a retired employee of Torrance State Hospital.

He is survived by daughter Linda G. McCreery and husband Charles of Brenizer; grandchildren Charles McCreery, New Derry and Michelle McCreery, Blairsville; great-grandchildren Rebecca, Tara, Charles and Shayla;

Also surviving are brothers Walter, Derry, Frank, Josephine, Herbert, Philadelphia and Raymond, Coal Run; sisters Grace Market, Homer City, Loretta Ankney, Derry, Violet Laney, Indiana and Marjorie Pividori, Josephine; and many nieces and nephews.

He was preceded in death by his wife Grace (Kunkle) Palmer in 1991; sisters Clara Griner, Rose Ann Markel, Betty Markel and Shirley; brothers William, Paul and Lawrance.

VFW Post 5821 and the American Legion will hold military services this morning in the Ferguson Funeral Home, Blairsville.

Funeral services will be held at 11 a.m. today in the funeral home, with Rev. Gerald Mershimer officiating.

Interment will follow in Blairsville Cemetery.

Charles Walter Palmer and Grace Kunkle had the following child:

690. i. Linda G.9 Palmer<sup>76</sup> She married Charles McCreery

Notes for Linda G. Palmer:

In 2004, Linda and Charles were living in Brenizer, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

443. **Francis Paul**<sup>8</sup> **Palmer** (Charles Ebby<sup>7</sup>, David<sup>6</sup>, Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 366</sup> was born on Aug 24, 1925 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on May 16, 2003 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Virginia Shirley** 

Francis Paul Palmer was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Francis Paul Palmer: Francis Paul Palmer Black Lick

Francis Paul Palmer, 77, of Black Lick, died Friday, May 16, 2003, at Oakland V.A. Hospital in Pittsburgh.

He was born Aug. 24, 1925, in Blairsville, the son of Charles E. and Anna E. Palmer. A U.S. Army veteran of World War II, Mr. Palmer was a member of the Disabled American Veterans.

He is survived by his wife of 43 years, the former Virginia Shirley, of Black Lick; two sons: Paul E. and William David, both of Black Lick; a daughter, Judy A. of Black Lick;

Also surviving are his grandchildren Donald Ashbaugh Jr., Robert James Ashbaugh, Brian Scott Ashbaugh, William D. Palmer Jr. and Matthew Palmer; two great-grandchildren;

Also brothers and sisters Charles Walter, Lawrence, Franklin, Herbert, Raymond, Grace Market, Loretta Ankney, Violet Laney and Marjorie Pividori.

He was preceded in death by his parents; four sisters: Clara Griner, Rose Ann Market, Betty Markel and Shirley; and a brother, William.

Funeral services were held Monday at Ferguson Funeral Home, Blairsville with the Rev. Gerald Mershimer officiating.

Interment was in Blairsville Cemetery.

Francis Paul Palmer and Virginia Shirley had the following children:

- i. Paul E.9 Palmer<sup>76</sup>
- ii. William David Palmer<sup>76</sup>
- 691. iii. Judy A. Palmer<sup>76</sup> She married **Donald Ashbaugh**
- 444. **Walter C.**<sup>8</sup> **Palmer** (Charles Ebby<sup>7</sup>, David<sup>6</sup>, Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 366</sup> was born on Sep 28, 1926 in Cokeville, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Aug 22, 2008 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Evelyn Markel** about 1952.<sup>76</sup>

Notes for Walter C. Palmer:

In 2006, Walter and Evelyn were living in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

PALMER, WALTER C. "SAM", 81, LATROBE, FORMERLY OF DERRY & BLAIRSVILLE died Friday, August 22, 2008 at his home after a brief battle with lung cancer. He was born September 28, 1926 in Cokeville, PA, the son of Charles Palmer and Anna (Kettering) Palmer. He was a US Army Veteran of WW II, 148th 4th Engineer Maintenance Co. Sam used to play baseball for the Cokeville Cardinal Baseball Team and he also enjoyed pitching horseshoes. He retired from Blairsville Machine Products in 1992. He is survived by his wife of 56 years, Evelyn (Markel) Palmer, son, Sam F. Palmer of Aultman, PA, son, Jeff M. Palmer & wife Kolleen of Indiana, PA, daughter, Susan J. Palmer at home, daughter, Deborah Naugle & hus. Clyde of Latrobe, PA, special niece, Frances "Suzi" Furey & hus. Jeff, 11 Grandchildren, 11 Great Grandchildren, sister, Grace Markel & hus. Harry, sister, Marjorie Pividori & hus. Augie, sister, Violet "Jackie" Laney, brother, Herbert Palmer, brother, Frank Palmer & wife Vi and many Nieces & Nephews. He is preceded in death by his brothers, Francis "Paul" Palmer, Charles "Tiny" Palmer Jr., Lawrence "Dune" Palmer and William Palmer, sisters, Clara "Sis" Grinder, Rose Ann "Doll" Markel, Elizabeth Markel & Shirley Palmer. There will be no visitation or viewing as this was Sam's last request to his family. To all please remember me as I was. Memorial donations may be made to the American Cancer Society, 1165 Philadelphia St., Indiana, PA 15701.

Walter C. Palmer and Evelyn Markel had the following children:

692. i. ?9 Palmer<sup>1570</sup> She married **Anthony R. Sabella** 

Notes for ? Palmer:

In 1977, they were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Sam E. Palmer<sup>76</sup>
- iii. Jeff M. Palmer<sup>76</sup> He married Kolleen ?

Notes for Jeff M. Palmer:

In 2008, Jeff and Kolleen were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- iv. Susan J. Palmer
- v. Deborah Palmer<sup>76</sup> She married **Clyde Naugle**

Notes for Deborah Palmer:

In 2007, Deborah and Ckyde were living in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

445. **Elizabeth Mae**<sup>8</sup> **Palmer** (Charles Ebby<sup>7</sup>, David<sup>6</sup>, Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 364, 804, 1270</sup> was born on Aug 29, 1928 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>804</sup> She died on Aug 25, 1999.<sup>804</sup> She married **John Thomas Markel** He was born on Feb 27, 1919 in Irvona, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1270</sup> He died on Mar 29, 1997 in Blairsville R. D. 4, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1270</sup>

Notes for Elizabeth Mae Palmer:

In 1972, Betty and John were living in Torrance, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

John Thomas Markel and Elizabeth Mae Palmer had the following children:

- i. John M.<sup>9</sup> Markel<sup>1270</sup>
- ii. Elizabeth Markel<sup>1270</sup> She married ? Fedder
- 446. **Grace Catherine**<sup>8</sup> **Palmer** (Charles Ebby<sup>7</sup>, David<sup>6</sup>, Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1271-1272</sup> was born on Nov 27, 1933 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Jul 13, 2021 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She married **Harry Edward Markel** in 1951.<sup>1271</sup> He was born on Jan 29, 1923 in Beaverdale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1272</sup> He died on Aug 24, 2019 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1272</sup>

Notes for Grace Catherine Palmer:

In 1972, Grace and Harry were living in Blairsville R. D. 2, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

In 2006, Grace and Harry were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Grace C. Markel, 87, of Blairsville (Blacklick Township), died Tuesday, July 13, 2021, at Indiana Regional Medical Center, Indiana.

Born Nov. 27, 1933, in Blairsville, she was the daughter of Charles Palmer and Anna (Kettering) Palmer.

She helped her husband, Harry, run the former Markel Greenhouse in Blacklick Township. Grace loved spending time with her family and being a great MA to her two granddaughters, Tina and Kala.

Survivors include her son, Edward Markel and wife Karen, Penn Run; daughter, Kathleen Fedoruk and husband Nick, Blairsville; granddaughters, Tina Fedoruk and Kala Markel Miller and husband Jon; sisters. Jackie Lanev. Homer City. and Margie Pividori. Black Lick; and many nieces and nephews.

She was preceded in death by her parents; her husband, Harry E. Markel, in 2019; and 13 brothers and sisters.

In keeping with Grace's wishes, there will be no visitation or services. Funeral arrangements are being handled by the James F. Ferguson Funeral Home Inc., Blairsville.

Harry Edward Markel and Grace Catherine Palmer had the following children:

693. i. Edward<sup>9</sup> Markel<sup>76, 1272</sup> He married **Karen?** 

Notes for Edward Markel:

In 2021, Edward and Karen were living in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

694. ii. Kathleen Markel<sup>76, 1272</sup> She married **Nick Fedoruk** 

Notes for Kathleen Markel:

In 2021, Kathleen and Nick were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

447. **Loretta G.**<sup>8</sup> **Palmer** (Charles Ebby<sup>7</sup>, David<sup>6</sup>, Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Feb 03, 1936 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Apr 05,

2006 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76</sup> She married **Donald M. Ankney** 

Notes for Loretta G. Palmer:

In 1972, Loretta and donald were living in Derry R. D. 1, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Blairsville Dispatch

Loretta G. Ankney, 70, of Derry, passed away peacefully Wednesday, April 5, 2006, at her residence. She was born Feb. 3, 1936, in Blairsville, the daughter of the late Charles Ebby and Anna Frances Kettering Palmer. She is survived by her loving husband, Donald M. Ankney; sons, Richard A. Ankney, of Derry, and Donald E. Ankney and his wife, Debbie, of Blairsville; daughter, Beverly J. Warren and her husband, Richard, of New Alexandria; brothers, Herbert D. Palmer, of Norristown, Walter Sam Palmer and his wife, Evelyn, of Derry, and Frank Palmer and his wife, Violet, of Josephine; sisters, Grace Markel and her husband, Harry, of Blairsville, Violet Laney, of Indiana, and Margie Piviordi and her husband, August, of Josephine; three grandchildren, Lindsay and Lauren Ankney, Richard Warren Jr.; and numerous nieces and nephews. Besides her parents, she was preceded in death by five brothers, Francis "Paul", Raymond C., Charles "Tiny", Lawrence "Dune", and an infant brother, William Palmer; four sisters, Clara "Sis" Griner, Roseann "Doll" Markel, Elizabeth "Betty" Markel, and Shirley Palmer. Services will be private. The McCABE FUNERAL HOME, 300 W. Third Ave., Derry, is in charge of arrangements.

Donald M. Ankney and Loretta G. Palmer had the following children:

i. Richard A.9 Ankney<sup>76</sup>

695. ii. Donald E. Ankney<sup>76</sup> He married **Debbie?** 

Notes for Donald E. Ankney:

In 2006, Donald and Debbie were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

696. iii. Beverly J. Ankney<sup>76</sup> She married **Richard Warren** 

Notes for Beverly J. Ankney:

In 2006, Beverly and Richard were living in New Alexandria, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

448. **Franklin E.**<sup>8</sup> **Palmer Sr.** (Charles Ebby<sup>7</sup>, David<sup>6</sup>, Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 366</sup> was born on Apr 23, 1940 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Jan 12, 2010 in Josephine, Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Violet Shirley**, daughter of Luther Shirley and Mary Florence Palmer, about 1960.<sup>76</sup> She was born on Aug 21, 1938 in Palmertown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Feb 26, 2023 in Josephine, Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Franklin E. Palmer Sr. was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Franklin E. Palmer Sr.:

In 2006, Frank and Violet were living in Josephine, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

PALMER SR., FRANKLIN E., 69 OF JOSEPHINE, PA

died Tuesday, January 12, 2010 at Excela Health Latrobe Hospital, Latrobe, PA. He was born April 23, 1940 in Blairsville, PA. He is the son of the late Charles and Anna (Kettering) Palmer. He was a retired truck driver and had worked for many years at Chestnut Ridge Golf Course. Frank loved hunting and the outdoors. He is survived by his wife of 50 years, Violet F. Palmer of Josephine, son, Frank Palmer Jr. of Josephine, PA, daughter, Donna Henry of Black Lick, PA, son, Robert Palmer of Black Lick, PA, daughter, Rhonda Barnhart of Blairsville, PA, daughter, Brenda Palmer of Homer City, PA, son, Mark Palmer of Black Lick, PA, daughter, Patricia Guile & hus. James of Homer City, PA, son, David Palmer of Blairsville, PA, daughter, Jennie Cooper & hus. Terry of Blairsville, PA, son, Edward Palmer of Black Lick, PA, sister, Margie Pividori & hus. August of Josephine, PA, twin brother, Herbert Palmer of Norristown, PA, sister, Violet Laney of Homer City, PA, 29 Grandchildren and 21 Great Grandchildren. He is preceded in death by his brothers, Paul, Lawrence, Walter, Raymond, Charles & William Palmer and his sisters, Betty Markle, Clare Grinder, Rose Markle, Shirley Palmer & Loretta Ankney. The Family will receive friends on Friday, January 15 2010 from 2-4 & 7-9 PM. A funeral service will be held on Saturday, January 16, 2010 at 11:00 AM in the Funeral Home. Pastor Steve Miller officiating. Interment will be in the Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, PA.

Notes for Violet Shirley:

Violet F. (Shirley) Palmer, 84, of Josephine, passed away Sunday, Feb. 26, 2023, at her home.

She was born Aug. 21, 1938, in Palmerton, the daughter of Luther Shirley and Mary (Palmer) Shirley.

She loved going to yard sales and auctions, spending time with all of her family, and she especially enjoyed cooking Sunday dinners.

She is survived by five sons, Frank Palmer Jr., of Josephine; Robert "Higgs" Palmer, of Black Lick; Mark Palmer, of Black Lick; David Palmer, of Homer City; and Ed Palmer, of Black Lick; five daughters, Donna Henry, of Blairsville; Rhonda Barnhart, of Blairsville; Brenda Palmer, of Blairsville; Patricia Guile and husband James, of Josephine; and Jennie Cooper and husband Terry, of Josephine; 29 grandchildren; 46 great-grandchildren; several great-great grandchildren; two sisters, Thelma Plovetsky, of Black Lick, and Lucille McKendrick, of Palmerton; and two brothers, Thomas Shirley and wife Claire, of Palmerton, and Sam Shirley and wife Linda, of Blairsville.

In addition to her parents, she was preceded in death by her husband, Franklin Palmer Sr.; three sisters, Virginia Palmer, Roberta Bryner and Goldie English; and a brother, Kenneth Shirley.

The family will receive friends from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. Wednesday at the James F. Ferguson Funeral Home Inc., 25 W. Market St., Blairsville.

Funeral service will be held 11 a.m. Thursday in the James F. Ferguson Funeral Home Inc. The Rev. John Johnson will officiate.

Interment will be held in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville.

Franklin E. Palmer Sr. and Violet Shirley had the following children:

- i. Frank<sup>9</sup> Palmer Jr.<sup>76</sup>
- ii. Donna Palmer<sup>76</sup> She married ? Henry
- iii. Robert Palmer<sup>76</sup>
- iv. Rhonda Palmer<sup>76</sup> She married ? Barnhart
- v. Brenda Palmer<sup>76</sup>
- vi. Mark Palmer<sup>76</sup>
- vii. Patricia Palmer She married James Guile

Notes for Patricia Palmer:

In 2010, Patricia and James were living in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- viii. David Palmer<sup>76</sup>
- ix. Jennie Palmer<sup>76</sup> She married **Terry Cooper**

Notes for Jennie Palmer:

In 2010, Jennie and Terry were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- x. Edward Palmer<sup>76</sup>
- Marjorie C.<sup>8</sup> Palmer (Charles Ebby<sup>7</sup>, David<sup>6</sup>, Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on May 31, 1942 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76,806</sup> She died in Josephine, Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>806</sup> She married **August Pividori** He died in 2016.<sup>76</sup>

Notes for Mariorie C. Palmer:

In 1972, Marjorie and August were living in Homer City R. D. 2, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

In 2006 and 2010, Marjorie and August were living in Josephine, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Marjorie C. (Palmer) Pividori, 79, of Josephine, died on Wednesday, Jan. 12, 2022, at Armstrong Rehabilitation & Nursing Center, Kittanning.

She was born May 31, 1942, in Latrobe and was the daughter of Charles Palmer and Anna (Kettering) Palmer.

Margie was a cook at Dean's Diner and Indiana County Head Start and was an aide at Blattenbergers Personal Care Home in Black Lick. She loved traveling, playing the lottery, cookouts, country music, spending time with her family and taking care of all of her extended family. Margie will be greatly missed by all.

She is survived by her children, Rox Anne Belice and husband Walter, Coral; Mark Pividori and wife Kelly, Josephine; Kevin Pividori and wife Karen, Blairsville; and Angela Pividori, Black Lick; grandchildren, Kristy Belice, Tara Belice, Danyelle Pividori and Raseland Fenn; great-grandchildren, Nadiah Hill, Serenity Hill and Sebastian Belice; sister, Violet Laney, Luciousboro; and numerous nieces and nephews.

Margie was preceded in death by her parents; husband, August J. Pividori, in 2016; sisters, Grace Markle, Betty Markle, Clare Grinder, Rose Markle, Shirley Palmer and Loretta Ankney; and brothers, Franklin Sr., Herbert, Paul, Lawrence, Walter, Raymond, Charles and William Palmer.

In keeping with Marjorie's wishes, there will be no visitation. A memorial service will be held by the family at a later date. Funeral arrangements are being handled by the James F. Ferguson Funeral Home Inc., Blairsville.

August Pividori and Marjorie C. Palmer had the following children:

697. i. Rox Anne<sup>9</sup> Pividori<sup>76</sup> She married **Walter Belice** 

Notes for Rox Anne Pividori:

In 2022. Rox Anne and Walter were living in Coral, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

ii. Mark Pividori<sup>76</sup> He married Kelly?

Notes for Mark Pividori:

In 2022, Mark and Kelly were living in Josephine, Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iii. Kevin Pividori<sup>76</sup> He married Karen?

Notes for Kevin Pividori:

In 2022, Kevin and Karen were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- iv. Angela Pividori<sup>76</sup>
- 450. **Ethel Belle**<sup>8</sup> **Bruner** (Anna Mary<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Elizabeth E.<sup>6</sup> Huston, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Apr 15, 1923 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Mar 15, 1987 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married **William H. Wheeler**

Ethel Belle Bruner was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Ethel Belle Bruner:

In 1975 and 1979, Ethel and William were living in Blairsville RD 4, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

William H. Wheeler and Ethel Belle Bruner had the following children:

- i. William E.9 Wheeler<sup>76</sup>
- ii. Mary Edna Wheeler<sup>76</sup> She died before 1987. She married ? **Bowser**
- 451. **Grace Lucille**<sup>8</sup> **Bruner** (Anna Mary<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Elizabeth E.<sup>6</sup> Huston, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Dec 06, 1940 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Feb 11, 2025 in Hillsdale, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She married **Leroy A. Sulkosky Sr.** about 1961.<sup>76</sup> He died on May 07, 2017.<sup>76</sup>

Grace Lucille Bruner was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Grace Lucille Bruner:

In 1975 and 1979, Patty and Frank were living in Blairsville RD 4, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

In 1987, Grace and Leroy were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Grace Lucille (Bruner) Sulkosky, 84, of Hillsdale, PA, formerly of Blairsville, died on Tuesday, February 11, 2025, in Embassy of Hillsdale Park, Hillsdale, PA.

The daughter of Wilbur M. and Anna M. (Clawson) Bruner, she was born on December 6, 1940, in Indiana, PA.

Grace was a member of the Pleasant Valley Church of Christ, Indiana and Black Lick Volunteer Fire Department Ladies Auxiliary, Black Lick.

Her children, grandchildren and great grandchildren were the most important part of her life, and her home was always open and welcoming, filling all that visited with laughter, love, and food.

Grace worked as a caregiver most of her life and in her spare time, she enjoyed canning, cooking and baking.

Surviving are her three children, Cindy L. Buffone of Blairsville, Leroy A. Sulkosky, Jr. (Heidi) of Blairsville, and Tresa A. Hibbs (Richard) of Blairsville; 10 grandchildren, Christie Laidacker, Heather Donaldson, Katie Buffone, Jordan Gibson, Noah Tarr, Seth Sulkosky, Randy Boyd, Christopher Hibbs, Justin Boyd and Jamie Kerr; 18 great grandchildren; and numerous nieces and nephews.

She was preceded in death by her parents, her husband of 56 years, Leroy A. Sulkosky, Sr. on May 7, 2017, her daughter, Darla Weaver in 2023, four sisters, Patty McGinity, Ruth Silvus, Ethel Wheeler, and Alice Dunmire, an infant sister, Betty Bruner, and five brothers, John Bruner, Emmert Bruner, Chuck Bruner, William Bruner, and Wayne Bruner.

The family will receive friends on Friday, February 14, 2025, from 2 to 4 PM and 6 to 8 PM at the Shoemaker Funeral Home, Inc., 49 N. Walnut St., Blairsville, PA. An additional viewing will be held on Saturday, February 15th from 10 AM until the time of the funeral service at 11 AM at the Independent Traditional Holiness Church, 5065 Ferguson Rd., Indiana, PA 15701 with Rev. Randy Perry officiating.

Interment will be in the Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, PA.

Leroy A. Sulkosky Sr. and Grace Lucille Bruner had the following children:

698. i. Cindy L.9 Sulkosky She married ? Buffone

699. ii. Leroy A. Sulkosky Jr. He married Heidi?

Notes for Leroy A. Sulkosky Jr.: In 2025, Leroy and Heidi were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

700. iii. Tresa A. Sulkosky She married Richard Hibbs

Notes for Tresa A. Sulkosky: In 2025, Tresa and Richard were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- iv. Darla Sulkosky<sup>76</sup> She died in 2023.<sup>76</sup> She married **? Weaver**
- 452. **Beryl**<sup>8</sup> **McDowell** (Nora Agnus<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Elizabeth E.<sup>6</sup> Huston, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Oct 16, 1927 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Jun 02, 2004 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She married **Ronald Griffith Morris** He died in 1997.<sup>76</sup>

Beryl McDowell was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Beryl McDowell: Blairsville Dispatch (June 11, 2004) Beryl McDowell Morris

Blairsville

Beryl McDowell Morris, 76, of Blairsville, died June 2 at Indiana Regional Medical Center. She was born Oct. 16, 1927, in Burrell Township, Indiana County, daughter of Joseph and Nora

Clawson McDowell and was a member of the Church of Christ, Indiana.

A 1945 graduate of Indiana High School, she was employed by Handy Andy and Acme supermarkets in Indiana, and by Miller's News in Johnstown.

A resident of Indiana for many years, she had made her home with her daughter, Mary Lou McKinney and her husband, David, for the past one-and-a-half years.

She is survived by daughters Mrs. David (Mary Lou) McKinney, Blairsville and Mrs. Kenneth (Louise) Lockard, Starford; five grandchildren; a great-granddaughter; sisters Bonnie Rotosky, Lake Forrest, N.C., and Kathy Harlan, Jacksonville, Fla.; many nieces and nephews.

She was preceded in death by her parents; her husband, Ronald Griffith, in 1997, and a brother, Edward.

Funeral services were held Sunday in Indiana with Brother Eugene Lockard officiating. Interment was in the Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana.

Ronald Griffith Morris and Beryl McDowell had the following children:

i. Mary Lou<sup>9</sup> Morris<sup>76</sup> She married **David McKinney** 

Notes for Mary Lou Morris:

In 2004, Mary Lou and David were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

ii. Louise Morris<sup>76</sup> She married **Kenneth Lockard** 

Notes for Louise Morris:

In 2004, Louise and Kenneth were living in Starford, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

453. **Paul Edward**<sup>8</sup> **McDowell** (Nora Agnus<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Elizabeth E.<sup>6</sup> Huston, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Sep 05, 1930 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Nov 05, 1982 in Lackawanna, Erie County, New York. He married **Jane Edwards** 

Paul Edward McDowell and Jane Edwards had the following children:

- i. Susan<sup>9</sup> McDowell<sup>76</sup> She married ? Calhoun
- ii. James McDowell
- iii. Cathy Jo McDowell<sup>76</sup>
- 454. **Janet L.**<sup>8</sup> **Isenberg** (Ethel Mae<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Elizabeth E.<sup>6</sup> Huston, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> She married **Arthur Adams**

Notes for Janet L. Isenberg:

Between 1983 and 2006, Janet and Arthur were living in Eden, New York.

Arthur Adams and Janet L. Isenberg had the following child:

- i. Terry<sup>9</sup> Adams<sup>76</sup> He died before 2006.<sup>76</sup>
- 455. **Marie**<sup>8</sup> **Isenberg** (Ethel Mae<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Elizabeth E.<sup>6</sup> Huston, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> She married **Bernard Stadtmiller**

Notes for Marie Isenberg:

Between 1983 and 2006, Marie and Bernard were living in Creekside, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Bernard Stadtmiller and Marie Isenberg had the following child:

- Gary<sup>9</sup> Stadtmiller<sup>76</sup> He died before 2006.<sup>76</sup>
- 456. **Thomas Rodger**<sup>8</sup> **Clawson** (Melvin Thomas<sup>7</sup>, Elizabeth E.<sup>6</sup> Huston, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1276-1278</sup> was born on Nov 07, 1937 in Grafton, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Oct 22, 2022 in Pleasantville, Venango County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Donalda Kay Rodgers**, daughter of Henry Stephen Rodgers and Virginia Mae ?, on Apr 12, 1957.<sup>76</sup> She was born on Sep 29, 1939.<sup>1279</sup>

Notes for Thomas Rodger Clawson:

In 1964, Thomas and Donalda were living in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Thomas Rodger Clawson, 84, of Pleasantville, passed away Saturday, Oct. 22, 2022, at UPMC Northwest, Seneca.

The son of Melvin T. and Charlotte (Harkins) Clawson, he was born Nov. 7, 1937, in Grafton.

Mr. Clawson graduated from Blairsville High School, Class of 1955. He served in the U.S. Marine Corps and worked for General Motors Lordstown Plant, Lordstown, Ohio.

He was a member of the Pleasantville Presbyterian Church, National Rifle Association, UAW Local 1112, Warren, Ohio; and American Legion Post 737, Lake Milton, Ohio.

Mr. Clawson enjoyed hunting, fishing and hiking.

Surviving is his wife of 65 years, Donna K. (Starry) Clawson, whom he married April 12, 1957; four sons, Tommy Clawson (Bobbee) of Toledo, Ohio, Melvin T. Clawson (Robbin), of Fowler, Ohio, Joseph E. Clawson (Betsy), of Columbus, Ohio, and Michael W. Clawson (Dallas), of Columbus; three daughters, Patricia J. Needles (Doug), of Warren, Rose Marie Culp, of Lisbon, Ohio, and Brenda Herron, of East Palestine, Ohio; 19 grandchildren; 35 great-grandchildren and two on the way; one great-granddaughter; three sisters, Mary Shepard, of Illinois, Sandra Yanci (James) of Fowler, and Sharon Isler, of Illinois; his beloved pet, Stewart; and numerous nieces and nephews.

He was preceded in death by his parents; a daughter, Linda K. Clawson; three grandsons, Patrick Clawson, Thomas Clawson and Andrew Culp; a great-grandson, Lincoln Clawson; and two sons-in-law, Todd Herron and Fred Culp.

The family will receive friends on Saturday, Oct. 29, 2022, from 11 a.m. until the time of the funeral service at 1 p.m. at the Shoemaker Funeral Home, Blairsville. The Rev. Timothy R. Monroe will officiate.

Interment will be in the Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville.

The Blairsville Military Honor Guard and U.S. Marine Corps will accord military services at the cemetery.

To view the online obituary, sign the guest registry or send condolences, visit www.shoemakerfamily services.com.

Thomas Rodger Clawson and Donalda Kay Rodgers had the following children:

- i. Tommy R.<sup>9</sup> Clawson<sup>76, 1278, 1571</sup> was born in 1958.<sup>1278</sup> He married **Beth Lou Ondriezek**, daughter of Thomas M Ondriezek and Dorothy B McGrath Ondriezek, on Jul 08, 1976 in Trumbull County, Ohio.<sup>1278</sup> She was born in 1961.<sup>1278</sup>
- ii. Melvin T. Clawson<sup>76</sup>
- iii. Joseph Edward Clawson<sup>76</sup>
- iv. Patricia Joy Clawson<sup>76</sup>
- v. Rosemarie Clawson<sup>76</sup>
- vi. Linda Kay Clawson<sup>76, 1277</sup> was born on May 15, 1962 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 1277</sup> She died on Jun 20, 1964 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 1277</sup>

**Linda Kay Clawson** was buried on Jun 22, 1964 in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- vii. Brenda Jo Clawson<sup>1276, 1572</sup> was born on Jun 10, 1967 in Ohio. 1276 She married **Todd Herron**
- 457. **Mary**<sup>8</sup> **Clawson** (Melvin Thomas<sup>7</sup>, Elizabeth E.<sup>6</sup> Huston, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>105</sup> She married **Ronald Shepard**

Notes for Mary Clawson:

In 1985 and 2001, Mary and Ronald were living in Midlothian, Illinois.

Ronald Shepard and Mary Clawson had the following child:

- i. Pamela<sup>9</sup> Shepard<sup>76</sup> She died before 2001.
- 458. **Sandra**<sup>8</sup> **Clawson** (Melvin Thomas<sup>7</sup>, Elizabeth E.<sup>6</sup> Huston, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>105</sup> She married **James Yanci**

Notes for Sandra Clawson:

In 1985 and 2001, Sandra and James were living in Cortland, Ohio.

James Yanci and Sandra Clawson had the following child:

- Jim<sup>9</sup> Yanci<sup>1573</sup> was born in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 1573
- 459. **Ruby Jeane**<sup>8</sup> **Denison** (Ella Jane<sup>7</sup> Quick, Laura Belle<sup>6</sup> Palmer, John<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>810-811, 813, 1280-1282</sup> was born on Sep 14, 1920 in Pennsylvania. She died on Jan 05, 2012. She married **Louis Page Gerheim**, son of Edward Gerheim and Mary Taylor, in 1942. He was born on Apr 02, 1921 in Allegheny Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She died on Sep 10, 1976 in Ford City R. D. 3, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania. Pennsylvania. She died on Sep 10, 1976 in Ford City R. D. 3, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.

**Louis Page Gerheim** was buried in Greenwood Memorial Park, Lower Burrell, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Louis Page Gerheim and Ruby Jeane Denison had the following child:

i. Donald Page<sup>9</sup> Gerheim<sup>1282, 1286, 1574-1576</sup> was born on Oct 01, 1946. <sup>1575-1576</sup> He died on Oct 30, 2011 in Arizona. <sup>1575</sup> He married **Patricia Ann Baker**, daughter of Joseph C. Baker and Mary Zufall, on Mar 04, 1967 in Frederick County, Virginia. <sup>1574</sup> She was born on Feb 16, 1946. <sup>1575</sup>

**Donald Page Gerheim** was buried in Binghampton Cemetery, Tucson, Pima County, Arizona.

460. **Louella Isabel**<sup>8</sup> **Quick** (William John<sup>7</sup>, Laura Belle<sup>6</sup> Palmer, John<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>817, 822, 1287-1289</sup> was born on Jun 15, 1945 in Pennsylvania. <sup>1287-1288</sup> She married **John Evan McCachren**, son of Theodore McCachren, in 1965. <sup>822</sup> He was born in Pennsylvania. <sup>1287</sup>

John Evan McCachren and Louella Isabel Quick had the following child:

- i. Nicholas Robert<sup>9</sup> McCachren<sup>1287</sup> was born on Nov 22, 1982 in Ohio. 1287
- 461. **Russell G.**<sup>8</sup> **Quick** (William John<sup>7</sup>, Laura Belle<sup>6</sup> Palmer, John<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>817, 1290-1292</sup> He married **Kathryn L. Murray**

Russell G. Quick and Kathryn L. Murray had the following children:

i. Todd Russell<sup>9</sup> Quick<sup>1290, 1292</sup> was born on Jul 26, 1964 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1290, 1292</sup> He died on Oct 28, 2013 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1290, 1292</sup> He married **Amy C. Hegan** on Jun 08, 1996.<sup>1292</sup>

Todd Russell Quick was buried in Laughlintown, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Diane Louise Quick<sup>1291</sup> She married (1) **J. Scott Cavender** on Sep 01, 1979 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1291</sup> She married (2) **? Bell**
- 462. **Kenneth E.**<sup>8</sup> **Quick** (William John<sup>7</sup>, Laura Belle<sup>6</sup> Palmer, John<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>817, 819, 1293</sup> was born on Oct 06, 1928 in Hillside, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>819, 1293</sup> He died on Nov 05, 1989.<sup>1293</sup> He married **Grace M. Short**

**Kenneth E. Quick** was buried in Coral Lutheran Cemetery, Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Kenneth E. Quick and Grace M. Short had the following children:

- i. William C.9 Quick819
- ii. Richard T. Quick819
- iii. Kenneth C. Quick819
- iv. Dennis H. Quick<sup>819</sup>
- v. Wamda Quick<sup>819</sup> She married **? Joyce**
- 463. **Roy Glenwood**<sup>8</sup> **Quick Jr.** (Roy Glenwood<sup>7</sup>, Laura Belle<sup>6</sup> Palmer, John<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>825, 827, 831-832, 1294-1295</sup> was born on Oct 15, 1926 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>831, 1295</sup> He died on Feb 06, 2005.<sup>831</sup> He married (1) **Mary Agusta Lacock**, daughter of Hugh B. Lacock and Florence E. Beguarn, on Apr 27, 1946 in Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>1294</sup> She was born in 1925.<sup>1294</sup> He married (2) **Elsie Sue Simpson**

Roy Glenwood Quick Jr. and Mary Agusta Lacock had no children.

Roy Glenwood Quick Jr. and Elsie Sue Simpson had the following child:

- i. Joyce<sup>9</sup> Quick<sup>831</sup> She married **Gerald French**
- 464. **Rosa Anne**<sup>8</sup> **Quick** (Roy Glenwood<sup>7</sup>, Laura Belle<sup>6</sup> Palmer, John<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>830, 832, 1296-1297</sup> was born on Nov 06, 1927 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She married **Herbert Weltmer Varndell**, son of Herbert White

Varndell and Carrie Helen Weltmer, on Dec 18, 1951 in Hopewell, Virginia. <sup>1296</sup> He was born on Jun 19, 1920 in Hopwood, Fayette County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1297</sup> He died on Nov 24, 2008. <sup>1297</sup>

Herbert Weltmer Varndell and Rosa Anne Quick had the following child:

- i. Janet<sup>9</sup> Varndell<sup>1297</sup> She married ? Smith
- 465. **Barbara Jane**<sup>8</sup> **Irwin** (Eva Irene<sup>7</sup> Foley, Olive Mae<sup>6</sup> Palmer, John<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>382, 833-835, 1299</sup> was born on Dec 22, 1927 in Bairdstown, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>834</sup> She died on Jul 18, 2000.<sup>834</sup> She married **Don Thomas Forsha**, son of Jesse T. Forsha and Myrtle Riter, on Oct 24, 1948 in Bedford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>835</sup> He was born on Mar 26, 1920 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1301</sup> He died in Aug 1978 in Blairsville R. D. 2, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1301</sup>

Barbara Jane Irwin was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Don Thomas Forsha was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Don Thomas Forsha and Barbara Jane Irwin had the following child:

i. Kathie Lee<sup>9</sup> Forsha<sup>1299, 1577-1578</sup> was born on Mar 16, 1950 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1577-1578</sup> She died on Jun 08, 1975 in Blairsville R. D. 2, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1577</sup>

**Kathie Lee Forsha** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 466. **Virginia L**<sup>8</sup> **Petratros** (Marie Florence<sup>7</sup> Palmer, William<sup>6</sup> Palmer, John<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>842, 1303</sup> was born in 1932 in Pennsylvania.<sup>842</sup> She married **? Wisor** 
  - ? Wisor and Virginia L Petratros had the following child:
    - i. Larry Edward<sup>9</sup> Wisor<sup>1303</sup> was born on Oct 17, 1953 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1303</sup> He died on Feb 02, 2016 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1303</sup>

**Larry Edward Wisor** was buried on Feb 10, 2016 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

467. **Jane Elizabeth**<sup>8</sup> **Palmer** (Elmer<sup>7</sup>, William<sup>6</sup>, John<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 845-846, 1307-1308</sup> was born on Sep 15, 1937 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Dec 16, 2011 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She married **Ronald Theodore Bolen** on Nov 16, 1957 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>846</sup> He was born on Dec 30, 1935 in Livermore, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 1309</sup> He died on Nov 27, 2019 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

Notes for Jane Elizabeth Palmer:

In 1993, Jane and Ronald were living in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Jane Elizabeth Bolen, 74, of Derry, died Friday, Dec. 16, 2011, in Excela Health Latrobe Hospital. She was born Sept. 15, 1937, in Indiana, a daughter of the late Elmer and Lulu Clawson Palmer. Jane was a member of the Blairsville Baptist Church. She was a member of the FOE 1612, Derry, and was an avid bingo player. She was a loving wife, mother and grandmother. In addition to her parents, Jane was preceded in death by two sons, Ronald Richard and Michael Paul Bolen; and a daughter, Nancy Elizabeth Cox. Jane is survived by her loving husband, Ronald T. "RT" Bolen, of Derry; her children, Sue Bolen (Kenny Ankney) and Mark Bolen (Kim), of Derry, Janie Clark (John), of Latrobe, Randy Bolen (Lori) and Tracy Piper (Joe), of Derry, Billie Jo Lloyd (David), of McDonald, and David Bolen (Jamie Johnson), of Derry; four brothers, Theodore Palmer (Mary), of Derry, Donald Palmer (Pauline), of Blairsville, Charles Palmer (Bonnie), of Derry, and Elmer Palmer Jr. (Shirley Ann), of Harrison City; 16 grandchildren; two great-grandchildren; and several nieces and nephews. Friends will be received from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. Sunday in the McCABE FUNERAL HOME, 300 W. Third Ave., Derry. A funeral Mass will be celebrated at 11 a.m. Monday in St. Joseph Roman Catholic Church, of Derry, with Father Stephen C. West as celebrant. Interment will be made in Blairsville Cemetery.

Notes for Ronald Theodore Bolen:

Ronald T. "RT" Bolen, 83, of Derry died Wednesday, November 27, 2019 to join his wife Jane. He was born December 30, 1935 in Livermore, a son of the late Harry Thompson and Ruby Bell Shields Bolen.

Ron was the youngest boy of nine children. He was raised in a farming family in the Livermore River Valley of Clarksburg. He participated in FFA and was a running back at Elder Ridge High School. Following high school, Ron worked various jobs until he entered the Police Academy in 1965 at IUP. Following graduation, he got his start in law enforcement with the Blairsville Police Dept. in 1957. He then became a police officer in Latrobe until 1965. In 1966, he accepted a position with the Derry Borough Police Dept. as a patrolman and in 1980 earned the rank of Police Chief until his retirement in December of 1993 with a total of 35 years in law enforcement. After retirement, he worked at Chestnut Ridge Golf Course until 2012.

Ron was also involved within his community. A Derry Area School Board member for many years. While being a school board member, he had the opportunity to hand many of his children their high school diploma as they walked across the stage. In 1993, he was elected to Derry Borough council and in 1996, he was elected as mayor and re-elected in 2000.

Over the years, he had worked with many nonprofit organizations such as the Fraternal Order of Police, Indiana-Westmoreland Council of Government and the Fraternal Order of Eagles. He had been a board member of the Derry Area Ambulance, the Derry Water Authority and a constable. A lifetime member of the Derry Ukranian Club and a devoted 35 year member of the Salvation Army.

When he wasn't working, volunteering, or being part of politics, Ron enjoyed hunting at the Bolen farm, fishing at the Derry Rod & Gun Lake, and swimming with his kids. He was an avid gardener and devoted Steeler fan.

In addition to his parents, Ron was preceded by his loving wife, Jane Elizabeth Palmer Bolen, two sons Ronald Richard and Michael Paul Bolen. A daughter Nancy Elizabeth Cox, seven brothers; Archie, Harland, Robert, William and Melvin Bolen. Two sisters; Nellie Bolen and Gladys Coffman.

Ron is survived by his children; Sue Bolen (Kenny Ankeny), Mark Bolen (Kim), Janie Clark (John), Randy Bolen (Lori), Tracy Piper (Joseph) all of Derry. Billie Jo Lloyd (David) of McDonald and David "Moe" Bolen (Jodie) of Latrobe. A son-in-law Dave Cox of New Derry, a sister Carrie Spudy (William) of Pitcairn, 16 grandchildren, 12 great grandchildren, several nieces and nephews.

Friends will be received Sunday from 2-4pm and 6-8pm in the McCabe Funeral Home, 300 W. Third Avenue, Derry where a service will be conducted Monday at 11am with Chaplain Don Hezlep officiating. Private interment will be made in the Blairsville Cemetery.

Anyone who is planning to donate food is asked to save it for the Celebration of Life dinner after the funeral service at the Germano Hall on W. Second Street, Derry.

Ronald Theodore Bolen and Jane Elizabeth Palmer had the following children:

- i. Michael Paul<sup>9</sup> Bolen<sup>76, 1307</sup> was born on May 26, 1958 in White Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 1307 He died on May 26, 1958 in White Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 1307
- ii. Ronald Richard Bolen<sup>76, 1308</sup> was born on Feb 27, 1959 in Indiana Hospital, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 1308 He died on Feb 27, 1959 in White Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 1308
- iii. Tracy Lynn Bolen<sup>1579</sup> She married Joseph Raymond Piper
- iv. Janie L. Bolen<sup>1580</sup> She married John A. Clark
- 468. **Richard W.**<sup>8</sup> **Cribbs** (George M.<sup>7</sup>, Orrin L.<sup>6</sup>, Sarah Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Henry Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> He married **Eleanor?**

Notes for Richard W. Cribbs:

In 1999, Richard and Eleanor were living in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Richard W. Cribbs and Eleanor? had the following children:

701. i. Jeffrey<sup>9</sup> Cribbs<sup>76</sup> He married **Leanne?** 

Notes for Jeffrey Cribbs: In 1999, Jeffrey and Leanne were living in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.

ii. Karen Anne Cribbs<sup>76</sup>

702. iii. Kimberley Anne Cribbs<sup>76</sup> She married **James B. Hawk** 

Notes for Kimberley Anne Cribbs: In 1999, Kimberley and James were living in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

469. **Ralph Eugene**<sup>8</sup> **Fee** (Curtis Boyd<sup>7</sup>, James Clinton<sup>6</sup>, Catherine J.<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Cynthia<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>132, 850, 853, 856, 1313-1314</sup> was born on Jan 23, 1925 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>853</sup> He died on Nov 30, 2004 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>853, 856</sup> He married **Vera Florence Stephens**, daughter of Zenas Stephens and Florence Sproul, on Mar 01, 1957 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1313</sup> She was born on Jul 24, 1921 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1314</sup> She died on Nov 18, 1984 (Age: 63).<sup>1314</sup>

**Vera Florence Stephens** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Ralph Eugene Fee and Vera Florence Stephens had the following child:

- i. Stephen Eugene<sup>9</sup> Fee<sup>132, 856, 1314, 1581</sup> was born on Feb 09, 1958 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1581</sup>
- 470. **Doris Jean**<sup>8</sup> **Fee** (Curtis Boyd<sup>7</sup>, James Clinton<sup>6</sup>, Catherine J.<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Cynthia<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>132, 850, 857</sup> was born on Feb 03, 1928 in San Antonio, Bexar County, Texas.<sup>857</sup> She married **William A. Taylor II**

William A. Taylor II and Doris Jean Fee had the following children:

- i. William A.9 Taylor III<sup>132</sup> was born on Oct 25, 1957 in Orlando, Orange County, Florida.
- ii. Beth Ellen Taylor<sup>132</sup> was born on Jan 25, 1960 in Orlando, Orange County, Florida.
- 471. **Alta Louise**<sup>8</sup> **Fee** (Curtis Boyd<sup>7</sup>, James Clinton<sup>6</sup>, Catherine J.<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Cynthia<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>132, 850, 854, 1315-1318</sup> was born on Mar 29, 1930 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1315-1316</sup> She died on Feb 26, 2017 in Redmond, Deschutes County, Oregon.<sup>1315</sup> She married **Jerry Dale Deats**, son of Ernest M. Deats and Ola Holder, on Jun 07, 1953 in La Grand, Union County, Oregon.<sup>854</sup> He was born on Oct 19, 1931 in San Angelo, Tom Green County, Texas.<sup>1319</sup> He died on Jun 20, 2010 in Portland, Multnomah County, Oregon.<sup>1319</sup>

Jerry Dale Deats and Alta Louise Fee had the following child:

- i. Michael James<sup>9</sup> Deats<sup>132</sup> was born on Jun 19, 1964 in Oregon.
- 472. **James Curtis**<sup>8</sup> **Fee** (Curtis Boyd<sup>7</sup>, James Clinton<sup>6</sup>, Catherine J.<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Cynthia<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>132, 851</sup> was born on Dec 12, 1931 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>851</sup> He died on Sep 19, 2006.<sup>851</sup> He married **Barbara Shaffer** She was born in Germany.

James Curtis Fee and Barbara Shaffer had the following children:

- i. ?9 Fee<sup>132</sup> was born in Leesville, Louisiana.
- ii. ? Fee<sup>132</sup> was born on Mar 28, 1963 in Leesville, Louisiana.
- iii. ? Fee<sup>132</sup> was born on Mar 28, 1963 in Leesville, Louisiana.
- 473. **Marion Joan**<sup>8</sup> **Fee** (Curtis Boyd<sup>7</sup>, James Clinton<sup>6</sup>, Catherine J.<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Cynthia<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>132, 858</sup> was born on Apr 05, 1933 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>858</sup> She died on Aug 20, 2011 in Ohio. <sup>858</sup> She married **Elia Gallagher** He died in 1974. <sup>1320</sup>

Elia Gallagher and Marion Joan Fee had the following children:

- i. Robert Elia<sup>9</sup> Gallager<sup>132</sup> was born on Aug 03, 1953 in Elisio, Ohio.
- ii. Letty Jean Gallager<sup>132</sup> was born on Aug 04, 1955 in Elisio, Ohio.
- iii. Susan Louise Gallager<sup>132</sup> was born on Sep 06, 1958 in Elisio, Ohio.
- 474. **Kenneth Boyd**<sup>8</sup> **Fee** (Curtis Boyd<sup>7</sup>, James Clinton<sup>6</sup>, Catherine J.<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Cynthia<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>132</sup> was born on Jan 27, 1936 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married **Dorothy Henry**

Kenneth Boyd Fee and Dorothy Henry had the following child:

- i. Shawn Allan<sup>9</sup> Fee<sup>132</sup> was born on Jun 16, 1961 in Charleroi, Washington County, Pennsylvania.
- 475. **Dean Edward**<sup>8</sup> **Fee** (Curtis Boyd<sup>7</sup>, James Clinton<sup>6</sup>, Catherine J.<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Cynthia<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>852, 1321-1325</sup> was born on Jun 11, 1937 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>852, 1321</sup> He died on Sep 02, 2007 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>852, 1321</sup> He married **Naomi J. Rhine** She was born on Dec 08, 1938 in Luciusboro, Center

Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 1322 She died on Jun 27, 2017 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 1322

**Dean Edward Fee** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Naomi J. Rhine** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Dean Edward Fee and Naomi J. Rhine had the following children:

- i. Judith Ann<sup>9</sup> Fee<sup>132, 1322</sup> was born on Nov 27, 1956 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married **Frank Shrokman** in Sep 1978 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- ii. Brenda Lee Fee<sup>132, 1322, 1324, 1325</sup> was born on Apr 12, 1958 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Apr 12, 2022 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married (1) **Kenneth Blair Rankin**, son of Blair R. Rankin, on Sep 06, 1975 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married (2) **? Mowry**
- iii. Dean Fee Jr. 1322
- 476. **Marjory Ann**<sup>8</sup> **Fee** (Curtis Boyd<sup>7</sup>, James Clinton<sup>6</sup>, Catherine J.<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Cynthia<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>132, 403, 859, 1326-1327</sup> was born on May 14, 1938 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1326-1327</sup> She died on May 19, 2012 in Somerset, Somerset County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1326-1327</sup> She married **Edward Shaulis**

**Marjory Ann Fee** was buried in Mount Zion Cemetery, Jenner Township, Somerset County, Pennsylvania.

Edward Shaulis and Marjory Ann Fee had the following children:

- i. ?9 Shaulis<sup>132</sup> was born in Nov 1960.
- ii. ? Shaulis<sup>132</sup> was born on Jul 21, 1963.
- 477. **Donald Edwin**<sup>8</sup> **Lohr** (Isabel<sup>7</sup> Fee, James Clinton<sup>6</sup> Fee, Catherine J.<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Cynthia<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>132, 403, 859-860, 1328-1329</sup> was born on Apr 08, 1930 in Boswell, Somerset County, Pennsylvania. <sup>860, 1328-1329</sup> He died on Jan 25, 2003 in Boswell, Somerset County, Pennsylvania. <sup>860, 1328-1329</sup> He married **Almedia Blough**

Donald Edwin Lohr was buried in Jenner Township, Somerset County, Pennsylvania.

Donald Edwin Lohr and Almedia Blough had the following children:

- i. Douglas<sup>9</sup> Lohr<sup>132</sup>
- ii. Yvonne Lohr<sup>132</sup>
- iii. Bradley Lohr<sup>132</sup>
- iv. Cheryl Lohr<sup>132</sup>
- 478. **Patricia Jean**<sup>8</sup> **Fee** (Judson Harmon<sup>7</sup>, James Clinton<sup>6</sup>, Catherine J.<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Cynthia<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>132, 864, 870, 1330</sup> was born on Mar 22, 1932 in Pennsylvania.<sup>864, 1330</sup> She died on Jan 30, 1985 in Volusia County, Florida.<sup>1330</sup> She married **Orla Fox**

Orla Fox and Patricia Jean Fee had the following child:

- i. Cheryl<sup>9</sup> Fox
- 479. **Evelyn Louise**<sup>8</sup> **Fee** (Judson Harmon<sup>7</sup>, James Clinton<sup>6</sup>, Catherine J.<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Cynthia<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>864, 867, 870, 1331-1332</sup> was born on May 09, 1935 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>867, 1331</sup> She died on Feb 22, 2003 in Langhorne, Bucks County, Pennsylvania.<sup>867, 1331</sup> She married **William Glenn Hilty** He was born on Sep 27, 1934.<sup>1332</sup> He died on Jul 22, 1993 in Tullytown, Bucks County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1332</sup>

William Glenn Hilty and Evelyn Louise Fee had the following children:

- i. Linda Marie<sup>9</sup> Hilty<sup>132, 1332</sup> She married **? Hendershot**
- ii. William Hilty Jr. 132, 1332
- iii. Randall Allen Hilty<sup>132, 1332</sup>
- iv. Robert Harmon Hilty<sup>132, 1332</sup>
- v. Donna Hilty<sup>1332</sup>
- vi. Maryann Hilty<sup>1332</sup> She married **? Johnson**
- 480. **Ruth Marie**<sup>8</sup> **Fee** (Judson Harmon<sup>7</sup>, James Clinton<sup>6</sup>, Catherine J.<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Cynthia<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>864, 868, 870, 1333-1334</sup> was born in 1937 in Pennsylvania.<sup>864, 868</sup> She married (1) **Ronald Henry Kensey**, son of John Kensey and Ida Dembosky, on

Aug 16, 1958 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>868</sup> He was born on Jul 05, 1935 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1333</sup> He died on Nov 02, 1959 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1333</sup> She married (2) **Donald ?** She married (3) **? Bookwalter** 

Ronald Henry Kensey was buried in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Ronald Henry Kensey and Ruth Marie Fee had the following child:

i. John<sup>9</sup> Kensey<sup>1334</sup>

Donald? and Ruth Marie Fee had no children.

? Bookwalter and Ruth Marie Fee had no children.

481. **Edward Harmon**<sup>8</sup> **Fee** (Judson Harmon<sup>7</sup>, James Clinton<sup>6</sup>, Catherine J.<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Cynthia<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>132, 870, 1335-1336</sup> was born in 1943 in Pennsylvania. He married **Karen Jane Gaston** She was born in Pennsylvania.<sup>1335-1336</sup>

Edward Harmon Fee and Karen Jane Gaston had the following children:

- i. Crystal Rene<sup>9</sup> Fee<sup>1336</sup> was born on Mar 14, 1964 in Ohio. 1336
- ii. Melissa Jane Fee<sup>1335</sup> was born on Apr 25, 1965 in Ohio. 1335
- 482. **Robert Earl**<sup>8</sup> **Fee** (Judson Harmon<sup>7</sup>, James Clinton<sup>6</sup>, Catherine J.<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Cynthia<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>132, 866, 870, 1337-1340</sup> was born on Oct 21, 1944 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>866, 1339-1340</sup> He married **Karen Sue Grow**, daughter of James A. Grow and Marjorie C. Conn, on Aug 28, 1965 in Summit County, Ohio.<sup>866</sup> She was born on May 01, 1943 in Point Marion, Fayette County, Pennsylvania.<sup>866</sup>

Robert Earl Fee and Karen Sue Grow had the following children:

- i. Robert Wade<sup>9</sup> Fee<sup>1339</sup> was born on Feb 13, 1966 in Ohio. 1339
- ii. Wendy Sue Fee<sup>1337</sup> was born on Aug 09, 1970 in Ohio.<sup>1337</sup>
- iii. Connie Jane Fee<sup>1338</sup> was born on Jul 22, 1973 in Ohio. 1338
- 483. **George Weldin**<sup>8</sup> **Mack** (Vincent Duncan<sup>7</sup>, George Franklin<sup>6</sup>, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Lucinda<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 416, 876-878, 1341-1344</sup> was born on May 11, 1915 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>876-877, 1342</sup> He died on Aug 27, 1990.<sup>877, 1342</sup> He married **Jane Hutchison** She was born on Feb 07, 1918.<sup>1343, 1345-1346</sup> She died on Jun 26, 2011 in Penn Hills, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1343, 1345</sup>

George Weldin Mack and Jane Hutchison had the following children:

- 703. i. Robert G.<sup>9</sup> Mack<sup>76, 878, 1343-1344, 1582-1583</sup> was born on Sep 25, 1942.<sup>1582</sup> He married **Virginia A. Gamble**, daughter of James A. Gamble, in Nov 1968.<sup>1344</sup> She was born on Nov 10, 1942.<sup>1582-1584</sup> She died on Feb 09, 2010 in Clarington, Forest County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1582, 1584</sup>
  - . Kathryn Mack<sup>76, 878</sup> She married ? McElroy
- 484. **Helen I.**8 **Mack** (Jacob Merle<sup>7</sup>, George Franklin<sup>6</sup>, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Lucinda<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 884, 1347</sup> was born on Jun 19, 1916 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 884</sup> She died on Jul 27, 2014 in Natrona Heights, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 884</sup> She married **William T. Gallagher Sr.** He was born on Jun 25, 1913. 1348-1349 He died in May 1986 in Natrona Heights, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. 1348

Helen I. Mack was buried in Lower Burrell, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Helen I. Mack:

Helen I. Gallagher, of Natrona Heights, died Sunday, July 27, 2014, in Good Samaritan Hospice, Winfield Township, from a four month illness. She was the widow of William T. Gallagher Sr., who died in 1986. She was born June 19, 1916, in West Winfield Township, and lived in this vicinity most of her life. She was a clerk for 11 years for Pennywise Market, Harrison Township, retiring in 1976. She was the daughter of the late Jacob Merle Mack and Irene Jane Luther. She was a member of Allegheny Valley Baptist Church, Harrison Township. She enjoyed crocheting, knitting, ceramics and crafts. Survivors include her son, William T. Gallagher Jr. (Elaine), of Harrison Township; daughter, Vemese Burlbaugh (Phil), of Delmont; five grandchildren, William and Scott Gallagher and Venese, Mark and Vikki Burlbaugh; six great-grandchildren, Jonathon and Micaela Gallagher and Nicole, Megan, Laura, Kara and Olivia Burlbaugh; and one great-great-grandson, Mason. She was preceded in death by her parents, Jacob M. and Irene J. Luther Mack; husband, William T. Gallagher Sr., in 1986; and two half-brothers, Don and Harold Mack. The family will receive friends from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. Wednesday, July 30, 2014, at KRYNICKI FUNERAL HOME INC., 1007 Freeport Road, Natrona Heights. Service will be at 11 a.m. Thursday, July 31, 2014, at the funeral home with her pastor, the Rev. Matt Goetz, officiating. Interment will be in Greenwood Memorial Park, Lower Burrell.

William T. Gallagher Sr. and Helen I. Mack had the following children:

704. i. Venese I.<sup>9</sup> Gallagher<sup>76, 884, 1347, 1585-1586</sup> was born on Aug 21, 1937. <sup>1586</sup> She married **Philip A. Burlbaugh** He was born on Oct 24, 1935 in New Kensington, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1585</sup> He died on Sep 29, 2014 in Delmont, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1585</sup>

Notes for Venese I. Gallagher:

In 2014, Vemese and Phil were living in Delmont, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

705. ii. William T. Gallagher Jr. 76, 884 He married **Elaine?** 

Notes for William T. Gallagher Jr.: In 2014, William and Elaine were living in Harrison Township, Allegheny Township, Pennsylvania.

485. **Donald Harry**<sup>8</sup> **Mack** (Jacob Merle<sup>7</sup>, George Franklin<sup>6</sup>, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Lucinda<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 885, 1350-1353</sup> was born on Jun 01, 1920 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>885, 1350</sup> He died on Sep 17, 1998 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>885, 1352</sup> He married **Mildred R. Rummel** She was born on May 13, 1919 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1353-1354</sup> She died on Nov 29, 1985 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1353</sup>

Donald Harry Mack and Mildred R. Rummel had the following child:

- i. Donna Sue<sup>9</sup> Mack<sup>1353, 1587</sup> She married **Thomas McCall Bryson**, son of Thomas M. Bryson and Mary J. Seaman, in 1964.<sup>1587</sup> He was born on Jul 18, 1939 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1588-1589</sup> He died on Feb 14, 2003 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1588-1589</sup>
- 486. **Harold Merle**<sup>8</sup> **Mack** (Jacob Merle<sup>7</sup>, George Franklin<sup>6</sup>, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Lucinda<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1355-1359</sup> was born on Jul 13, 1922 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 1355-1358</sup> He died on Mar 03, 2009 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 1357-1358</sup> He married **Bernice Hutchinson**, daughter of George Hutchison and Mildred Roth, about 1946.<sup>76</sup> She was born on Dec 21, 1926 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on May 29, 2018 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

Notes for Harold Merle Mack:

Harold M. Mack

New Florence

Harold M. "Hike" Mack, 86, of New Florence, died Tuesday, March 3, 2009 at home surrounded by his loving family. He was born July 13, 1922 in Robinson, a son of the late Merle and Ida Hall Mack. He was a member of the Germany United Methodist Church, New Florence; Acacia Lodge No. 355 F&AM, Blairsville; and Operating Engineer's Local 66. A U.S. Army veteran of World War II, he served as a clerk for General Patton in the 3rd Army. He was a life member of New Florence VFW Post 7022. He was the owner/operator of the St. Clair Store from 1964 to 1979. Survivors include his wife of 62 years, Becie Hutchison Mack; sons George and wife Diane, and Fred and wife Kathy, all of New Florence; grandchildren Seth Mack and wife, Shannon, New Florence, Melissa Mack, Leesburg, Va., Kendra Queen and husband, Chris, Wilmington, N.C., and Lindsay Mack, Fairfax, Va.; great-grandson Dylan; sister Helen Gallagher, Natrona Heights; and several nieces and nephews. In addition to his parents, he was preceded in death by a brother, Donald. Friends were received at the Kenneth A. Stuart Funeral Home, New Florence, where a service will be held at 11 a.m. today, with the Rev. R. Kenneth Keiper officiating. A Masonic service was held Thursday at the funeral home, with a local veteran's organization conducting a military rite. In lieu of flowers, memorial donations may be made to Conemaugh Regional Hospice, 315 Locust St., Ste. 5E, Johnstown, Pa. 15901 or Germany United Methodist Church, 15179 Rt. 259 Hwy., New Florence, Pa. 15944.

**Bernice Hutchinson** was buried in Germany Lutheran Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Bernice Hutchinson:

Mack, Becie, 91, New Florence, passed away on Tuesday May 29, 2018 at home surrounded by her

loving family. Born December 21, 1926 in New Florence, the daughter of the late George and Mildred (Roth) Hutchison. Also preceded in death by husband Harold "Hike" Mack; and brother Fred Hutchison; father-in-law and mother-in-law Merle and Ida (Hall) Mack. Survived by sons George Mack and wife Diane; Fred Mack and wife Kathy, both of New Florence; grandchildren Seth Mack and wife Shannon, New Florence; Melissa Neach and husband Chris, Leesburg, VA; Kendra Mack and husband David Williams, Littleton, CO; Lindsay Rice and husband Ryan, Fairfax, VA; Adam Pozar, New Florence; great-grandchildren Dylan, Zachary and Rylea; good friends Dorothy Loughner, Lavina Ritenour and Inez Rager.

Becie was a member of Germany United Methodist Church and O.E.S., Fort Ligonier Chapter for over 50 years. She was owner/operator of St. Clair Store from 1964 to 1979; worked at the New Florence Library; enjoyed reading, word scramble puzzles and pinochle. She especially loved her grandchildren and great-grandchildren.

Becie's family would like to express their sincere gratitude to Conemaugh Home Health Care and Hospice, Dr. Leech and staff, and her care givers Ed Pease, Sue Howe, Courtney Penrose, Carrie Malnofsky, Kim Caldwell and Helen Hill.

Friends will be received 2-4 and 6-8 pm, Sunday at Kenneth A. Stuart Funeral Home 139 Ligonier Street, New Florence were service will be held 11 AM Monday. Pastor Brenda L. Schall officiating. Internment Armagh Cemetery. In lieu or flowers memorial donations may be made to New Florence Community Library, 122 Ligonier St. or Germany United Methodist Church, 351 Clawson Rd., both New Florence, PA 15944.

Harold Merle Mack and Bernice Hutchinson had the following children:

i. George<sup>9</sup> Mack<sup>76, 1359</sup> He married **Diane Elizabeth Nicely** in 1972.<sup>1359</sup> She was born on Feb 20, 1954.<sup>1590</sup>

Notes for George Mack:

In 2009, 2018, and 2023, George and Diane were living in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

706. ii. Fred H. Mack<sup>76</sup> was born on Jul 31, 1956 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Oct 09, 2023 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Kathleen Mary Boring** She was born on Nov 03, 1955 in San Diego County, California.<sup>1591</sup>

**Fred H. Mack** was buried in Fairfield Cemetery, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Fred H. Mack:

In 2009 and 2018, Fred and Kathy were living in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Obituary of Fred H Mack

Fred H. Mack, 67, New Florence, passed away peacefully surrounded by his loving family at Good Samaritan Medical Center on October 9, 2023. Born July 31, 1956, in Johnstown the son of the late Harold "Hike" and Bernice "Becie" (Hutchison) Mack. Also preceded in death by son Adam Pozar, and father-in-law Lt. Col. Harry Boring, sister-in-law Donna (Boring) Banko Jobe and her surviving husband Paul Jobe.

Survived by loving wife Kathleen (Boring) Mack. Daughters Melissa Kay Neach and husband Chris, Ashburn, VA Lindsay Lea Rice and husband Ryan, Fairfax, VA; grandsons Dylan and Zachary Neach and granddaughter Rylea Rice. Brother George Mack & wife Diane, New Florence; mother-in-law Elaine Boring, New Florence.; sister-in-law Barb Deyarmin and husband Mike, Clyde; several nieces and nephews, and beloved dog Rocky.

Fred was an avid hunter and fisherman who enjoyed hiking, canoeing, tinkering in his shed, and spending time with his family. He would always lend a hand to help others. Fred was fan of all sports, especially the Pittsburgh Penguins, Steelers, and NASCAR. Fred was a member of New Florence Methodist Church, and Teamster Local 30. He retired from

Highridge Water Authority after 34 years. He enjoyed being part-owner of the West Fairfield Auction Barn with his wife, where they shared many happy times.

Friends received 2-4 and 6-8 pm Saturday at Kenneth A. Stuart Funeral Home, 139 Ligonier St., New Florence where service will be held 1 pm Sunday. Pastor Sharon Hamley officiating. Interment Fairfield Cemetery. In lieu of flowers memorial donations may be made to New Florence Methodist Church, POB 267, New Florence, PA 15944.

487. **Shirley**<sup>8</sup> **Mack** (Frank Eugene<sup>7</sup>, David Wakefield<sup>6</sup>, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Lucinda<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>140</sup> She married **William James Darby** 

Notes for Shirley Mack:

In 2003, Shirley and Jim were living in Waterville, Pennsylvania.

William James Darby and Shirley Mack had the following children:

- i. James<sup>9</sup> Darby<sup>76</sup>
- ii. Donna Darby<sup>76</sup> She married ? Jensen
- iii. Robert Darby<sup>76</sup>
- 488. **Melvin E.**<sup>8</sup> **Mack** (Frank Eugene<sup>7</sup>, David Wakefield<sup>6</sup>, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Lucinda<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>140</sup> He married **Christine Price**

Notes for Melvin E. Mack:

In 2003, Melvin and Christine were living in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Melvin E. Mack and Christine Price had the following child:

- i. Michael<sup>9</sup> Mack<sup>76</sup>
- 489. **David Dean**<sup>8</sup> **Campbell** (Donald Dean<sup>7</sup>, C. Randall<sup>6</sup>, Caroline<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Lucinda<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) He married **Margaret Shrader**

David Dean Campbell and Margaret Shrader had the following child:

- i. Nathan Allen<sup>9</sup> Campbell
- 490. **Linda Lee**<sup>8</sup> **Campbell** (Donald Dean<sup>7</sup>, C. Randall<sup>6</sup>, Caroline<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Lucinda<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) She married **Glenn Smith**

Glenn Smith and Linda Lee Campbell had the following children:

- i. Ashley Rene<sup>9</sup> Smith
- ii. Adam Ryan Smith
- 491. **Patricia Alice**<sup>8</sup> **Pittman** (James Theodore<sup>7</sup>, Florence Etta<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Palmer Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>925, 1361-1365</sup> was born on Jun 21, 1935 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1362</sup> She died on Dec 31, 2013 in Richland Township, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1361-1362</sup> She married **Samuel Albright Warrick** He was born on Jan 06, 1931 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1363</sup> He died on Jan 20, 2017 in Richland Township, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1363-1364</sup>

Samuel Albright Warrick and Patricia Alice Pittman had the following children:

- 707. i. Samuel James<sup>9</sup> Warrick<sup>1361, 1363-1365, 1592</sup> was born on Nov 28, 1955 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1592</sup> He married (1) **Lohna Krohe** He married (2) **Scharleen Donna Smith**, daughter of Kenneth R. Smith and Loraine D. Weismantle, on Nov 24, 1993 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>1592</sup> She was born on Mar 18, 1961 in Idaho.<sup>1592</sup>
- 708. ii. Gregory Lee Warrick Sr. <sup>1361, 1363, 1365, 1593-1594</sup> was born on May 16, 1959 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1593-1594</sup> He died on May 14, 1992 in Ross Township, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1365, 1593-1594</sup> He married **Maureen E. Anderson** 
  - iii. Cynthia Louise Warrick<sup>5, 1361, 1363-1365</sup>
- 492. **James Lysle**<sup>8</sup> **Pittman** (James Theodore<sup>7</sup>, Florence Etta<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Palmer Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>925-926, 928, 1361, 1366-1367</sup> was born on Jun 14, 1937 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>926, 1366</sup> He died on Feb 07, 2003 in Baden, Beaver County, Pennsylvania.<sup>926, 1366-1367</sup> He married **Jean Catherine Egler**, daughter of Paul George Egler and Mary Elizabeth Weiland, in 1962 in Knoxville, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>928</sup> She was born on Jun 01, 1943 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1368-1369</sup>

James Lysle Pittman and Jean Catherine Egler had the following children:

709. i. Timothy Joseph<sup>9</sup> Pittman<sup>5, 1367</sup> He married **Susan Carol Pirollo** She was born on Jul 31, 1963.<sup>1595</sup>

- 710. ii. Michelle Joanetta Pittman<sup>5, 1367</sup> She married **Thomas Raymond O'Barto** 
  - iii. Deanna Beth Pittman<sup>5, 1367, 1596-1597</sup> was born on Nov 11, 1967. 1596-1597 She married **Francis Joseph Barry**
  - iv. David James Pittman<sup>5, 1367</sup>
- 711. v. Tamara Jean Pittman<sup>5, 1367</sup> She married William Dennis McDonough
  - vi. Vanessa Ruth Pittman<sup>5, 1367</sup>
  - vii. Alicia Joy Pittman<sup>5, 1367</sup>
- 493. **David William**<sup>8</sup> **Pittman** (James Theodore<sup>7</sup>, Florence Etta<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Palmer Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>925, 1361, 1370-1371</sup> was born on Sep 03, 1938 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1370</sup> He died on Jan 07, 2015 in Fort Wayne, Allen County, Indiana.<sup>1370</sup> He married **Twyla Orie White** She was born on Apr 22, 1929 in Amherst County, Virginia.<sup>1370, 1372</sup> She died on Jan 13, 2007.<sup>1370, 1372</sup>

David William Pittman was buried in Jonesboro Cemetery, Jonesboro, Nelson County, Virginia.

Twyla Orie White was buried in Jonesboro Cemetery, Jonesboro, Nelson County, Virginia.

David William Pittman and Twyla Orie White had the following child:

- 712. i. Sharon Ruth<sup>9</sup> Pittman<sup>1371, 1598-1600</sup> was born on Jul 01, 1964 in Hardin County, Kentucky.<sup>1598</sup> She married (1) **Mitchell Maynard Summe** on Mar 13, 1982 in Warsaw, Kosciusko County, Indiana.<sup>1599</sup> He was born in 1962 in Indiana.<sup>1599</sup> She married (2) **Mark A. Vance** on Aug 25, 1998 in Warsaw, Kosciusko County, Indiana.<sup>1371</sup> He was born in 1959 in Indiana.<sup>1371</sup>
- 494. **William Frank**<sup>8</sup> **Pittman** (James Theodore<sup>7</sup>, Florence Etta<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Palmer Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>922, 925, 1361, 1373-1374</sup> was born on Sep 12, 1940 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>922</sup> He married **Elisabet Eysturoy Grimsdoittir** She was born on Nov 27, 1944 in Faroe Islands, Denmark, <sup>1373</sup> She died on Aug 08, 2023. <sup>1373</sup>

William Frank Pittman and Elisabet Eysturoy Grimsdoittir had the following children:

- i. Kristin Erla<sup>9</sup> Pittman<sup>922, 1373, 1601-1602</sup> was born on Apr 15, 1963.<sup>1601-1602</sup> She married **Christopher Wehr Carney**
- ii. Raymond Pittman<sup>1374</sup> was born on Mar 14, 1970 in Bellevue, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1374</sup> He died on Mar 14, 1970 in Bellevue, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1374</sup>
- 495. **Howard Thomas**<sup>8</sup> **Pittman** (Leonard Paul<sup>7</sup> Sr., Florence Etta<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Palmer Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>932, 1375-1376</sup> was born on Mar 06, 1927.<sup>1375-1376</sup> He died on Apr 02, 1973 in Bedford, Calhoun County, Michigan.<sup>1375-1376</sup> He married **Norma Mae Hatfield** She was born on Mar 01, 1926 in Battle Creek, Calhoun County, Michigan.<sup>1377-1378</sup> She died on Aug 02, 1998 in Battle Creek, Calhoun County, Michigan.<sup>1377-1378</sup>

**Howard Thomas Pittman** was buried in Floral Lawn Memorial Gardens, Battle Creek, Clahoun County, Michigan.

Notes for Norma Mae Hatfield:

Norma and Charles had no children.

Howard Thomas Pittman and Norma Mae Hatfield had the following children:

- i. Randolph H.<sup>9</sup> Pittman<sup>1603</sup> was born on Apr 17, 1961 in Hastings, Barry County, Michigan.<sup>1603</sup> He died on Mar 03, 2019 in Knoxville, Knox County, Tennessee.<sup>1603</sup>
- ii. Angela Pittman<sup>1603</sup> She married **Brad Wise**
- 496. **Luella Mae**<sup>8</sup> **Williams** (Leonard Paul<sup>7</sup> Pittman Sr., Florence Etta<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Palmer Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>932-933</sup> was born on Feb 14, 1929 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>933</sup> She died on Jan 11, 2014 in Battle Creek, Calhoun County, Michigan.<sup>933</sup> She married **Charles F. Williams** on Jan 20, 1949.<sup>933</sup>

Notes for Luella Mae Williams:

In 1964, Luella and Charles were living in Battle Creek, Calhoun County, Michigan.

Charles F. Williams and Luella Mae Williams had the following children:

- i. Douglas<sup>9</sup> Williams<sup>933</sup>
- ii. David Williams<sup>933</sup>

iii. Thurman Williams<sup>933</sup>

497. **Kenneth William**<sup>8</sup> **Pittman Jr.** (Kenneth Wilbur<sup>7</sup> Sr., Florence Etta<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Palmer Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 937, 1380</sup> was born on Jan 14, 1944 in New Castle, Lawrence County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Aug 12, 2016 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Mildred J. Baker** on Jul 13, 1963.<sup>76</sup>

**Kenneth William Pittman Jr.** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Kenneth William Pittman Jr.:

In 2000, 2004, and 2011, Kenneth and Mildred were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Kenneth William Pittman Jr., 72, of Blairsville, passed away Friday, Aug. 12, 2016, at UPMC Shadyside, Pittsburgh.

The son of Kenneth W. Pittman Sr. and Blanche (Hinton) Pittman, he was born Jan. 14, 1944, in New Castle

Ken graduated from Blairsville High School in 1962 and was a veteran of the Air Force and served on a SAC base as an aircraft mechanic.

He worked at Torrance State Hospital for 30 years, retiring on Feb. 14, 2001, and was a member of FOE #1488, Blairsville.

Ken loved to ride his motorcycles, play games on his computer and drive school bus for Smith Bus Company, Blairsville.

Surviving are his wife of 53 years, Mildred J. (Baker) Pittman, whom he married July 13, 1963; three sons, Brian T. Pittman; Douglas W. Pittman (Paula R.); and Mark E. Pittman, all of Blairsville; four grandchildren, Bryan, Zachary, Lindsey and Shane Pittman; and a brother, D. Keith Pittman, of Homer City.

He was preceded in death by his parents and two brothers, Larry and Richard Pittman.

The family will receive friends from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. Monday at the Shoemaker Funeral Home, Inc., 49 N. Walnut St., Blairsville. A funeral service will be held at 8 p.m. Monday at the funeral home with the Rev. Cory A. Braatz officiating.

Interment will be in the Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville.

A military service will be accorded by Blairsville VFW Post #5821 and American Legion Post #0407.

Kenneth William Pittman Jr. and Mildred J. Baker had the following children:

- i. Brian T.9 Pittman<sup>76</sup>
- 713. ii. Douglas William Pittman<sup>76, 1604</sup> He married **Paula Ruth Cucciardo** in 1991. 1604 She was born on Sep 04, 1966. 1605

Notes for Douglas William Pittman: In 2016, Doug and Paula were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iii. Mark E. Pittman<sup>76</sup>

498. **Richard Lee<sup>8</sup> Pittman Sr.** (Kenneth Wilbur<sup>7</sup> Sr., Florence Etta<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Palmer Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 937, 1381-1382</sup> was born on Jan 25, 1951 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 1381</sup> He died on Jul 30, 2011 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 1381</sup> He married **Kathy Jo DeSaile** in 1969.<sup>1382</sup>

Notes for Richard Lee Pittman Sr.:

Richard L. Pittman

Blairsville

Richard Lee Pittman, 60, of Blairsville, passed away Saturday, July 30, 2011, at Scenery Hill Manor,

Indiana, Pa. A son of Kenneth W. Pittman Sr. and Blanche (Hinton) Pittman, he was born Jan. 25, 1951, in Indiana, Pa. Mr. Pittman lived most of his life in Blairsville and worked for Pittman Plumbing and Heating, Blairsville. He is survived by a son, Richard Pittman, of Saltsburg; a brother, Kenneth Pittman and wife, Mildred, of Blairsville; and a half brother, Keith Pittman, of Homer City. He was preceded in death by his parents; and a half brother, Larry Pittman. The family received friends at the SHOEMAKER FUNERAL HOME INC., 49 N. Walnut St., Blairsville, where services were held with the Rev. Beverly J. Banyay officiating. Interment was in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Pa.

Richard Lee Pittman Sr. and Kathy Jo DeSaile had the following child:

- i. Richard<sup>9</sup> Pittman Jr.<sup>5</sup>
- 499. **D. Keith**<sup>8</sup> **Pittman** (Kenneth Wilbur<sup>7</sup> Sr., Florence Etta<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Palmer Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 937</sup> He married **Pamela Joanne Bernabei** She was born on Dec 17, 1960 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 1383-1384

Notes for D. Keith Pittman:

In 2005, Keith and Pamela were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- D. Keith Pittman and Pamela Joanne Bernabei had the following children:
- 714. i. Timothy<sup>9</sup> Pittman<sup>5</sup> He married **Lisa Hillard**
- 715. ii. Melissa Marie Pittman<sup>1606</sup> She married **Michael Frederick Dawson** on Aug 06, 2005 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1606</sup>

Notes for Melissa Marie Pittman:

In 2005, Melissa and Michael were living in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- iii. Laura Pittman<sup>1606</sup>
- iv. Samantha Rose Pittman<sup>5, 1606</sup>
- v. Jason Pittman<sup>1606</sup>
- 500. **Larry Dean**<sup>8</sup> **Pittman** (Kenneth Wilbur<sup>7</sup> Sr., Florence Etta<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Palmer Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>937, 1385</sup> was born on Dec 30, 1956 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>937, 1385</sup> He died on Jun 07, 1984 in Blairsville R. D. 4, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>937, 1385</sup> He married **Pamela Joanne Bernabei** She was born on Dec 17, 1960 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1383-1384</sup>

Larry Dean Pittman was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Larry Dean Pittman and Pamela Joanne Bernabei had the following children:

- i. Timothy<sup>9</sup> Pittman<sup>937</sup>
- ii. Melissa Pittman<sup>937</sup>
- 501. **Loretta Jane**<sup>8</sup> **Watkins** (Bertha Alma<sup>7</sup> Pittman, Florence Etta<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Palmer Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5, 76, 939, 1386</sup> was born on Oct 22, 1936. She married **David B. Wakefield**, son of Warren Wakefield and Grace?, about 1957. He was born on Oct 31, 1937. He died on Nov 01, 2023 in Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He

Notes for David B. Wakefield:

Obituary of David B. Wakefield

David "Red" Wakefield, 86, Armagh passed away peacefully surround by family on November 1, 2023, at Indiana Regional Medical Center. Born October 31, 1937, the son of the late Warren "Buck" and Grace Wakefield. Also preceded in death by brother Gary Wakefield.

Survived by his wife of 66 years Loretta Wakefield, his children Susan Sikora and Kevin Wakefield along with their spouses and many grandchildren, great-grandchildren, nieces and nephews, special sister-in-law Carol and his beloved dog Minnie.

Red loved his many friends and family and was the foremost authority on locating back roads, coon dogs, ice cream stands, trout streams and sandwich shops.

Father, brother, uncle, grand-pap, coon hunter, fisherman, storyteller, flea marketer, camper, mechanic, and friend, will be sorely missed by all who knew him.

At Red's request there will be no planned public visitation. Family assisted by Richard C. Stuart Funeral Home, Armagh.

David B. Wakefield and Loretta Jane Watkins had the following children:

- i. Susan<sup>9</sup> Wakefield<sup>76</sup> She married **? Sikora**
- ii. Kevin Wakefield76
- 502. **Jeannette**<sup>8</sup> **Shaffer** (Laura Ellen<sup>7</sup> Palmer, Earl Ellsworth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Palmer Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>940</sup> was born on May 31, 1939 in Evansville, Vanderburgh County, Indiana.<sup>940</sup> She died on Feb 12, 1999.<sup>940</sup> She married **? Crencenzo** 
  - ? Crencenzo and Jeannette Shaffer had the following children:
    - i. Janet9 Crencenzo5
    - ii. Christine Crencenzo<sup>5</sup>
    - iii. Donald Crencenzo<sup>5</sup>
- 503. **Sharley Anne**<sup>8</sup> **Troutman** (Esther E.<sup>7</sup> Palmer, Earl Ellsworth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Palmer Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>457, 945-946, 1387</sup> was born about 1939 in Pennsylvania.<sup>945-946</sup> She married (1) **?** She married (2) **? Bigenho** 
  - ? ? and Sharley Anne Troutman had the following children:
    - i. Marcie<sup>9</sup> ?<sup>5</sup>
    - ii. Kimberly ?5
    - iii. Kenneth ?5
    - iv. Herbert ?5
  - ? Bigenho and Sharley Anne Troutman had no children.
- 504. **Vicki Kay**<sup>8</sup> **Palmer** (Bobby Gene<sup>7</sup>, Daniel Woodrow<sup>6</sup>, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5</sup> She married **Donald Banks**

Donald Banks and Vicki Kay Palmer had the following children:

- i. Brandi K.9 Banks<sup>5</sup>
- ii. Brooke Marie Banks<sup>5</sup>
- iii. Rebecca Elizabeth Banks<sup>5</sup>
- 505. **Kenna Jean**<sup>8</sup> **Palmer** (Bobby Gene<sup>7</sup>, Daniel Woodrow<sup>6</sup>, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5</sup> She married **? Mikeal** 
  - ? Mikeal and Kenna Jean Palmer had the following children:
    - i. Bobbi Jean<sup>9</sup> Mikeal<sup>5</sup>
    - ii. Lauren Michelle Mikeal<sup>5</sup>
    - iii. Kattie Aliceson Mikeal<sup>5</sup>
- 506. **Sheri Sue**<sup>8</sup> **Palmer** (Bobby Gene<sup>7</sup>, Daniel Woodrow<sup>6</sup>, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>951</sup> was born on Apr 19, 1958 in Bell County, Texas.<sup>951</sup> She married **Rocky Dean Wilson**

Rocky Dean Wilson and Sheri Sue Palmer had the following children:

- i. Amber Kay<sup>9</sup> Wilson<sup>5</sup>
- ii. Amanda Lou Wilson<sup>5</sup>
- 507. **Flint Kevin**<sup>8</sup> **Palmer** (Bobby Gene<sup>7</sup>, Daniel Woodrow<sup>6</sup>, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5, 1388</sup> was born on Nov 24, 1959. <sup>1388</sup> He married **Cheron?**

Flint Kevin Palmer and Cheron ? had the following children:

- i. Samantha Morgan<sup>9</sup> Palmer<sup>5</sup>
- ii. Kyle Kenneth Palmer<sup>5</sup>
- iii. Sydney Rose Palmer<sup>5</sup>
- 508. **Kari LaVerne**<sup>8</sup> **Palmer** (John Woodrow<sup>7</sup>, Daniel Woodrow<sup>6</sup>, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>460, 953, 1389-1390</sup> was born on Jan 25, 1959. <sup>1390</sup> She married

### **Sterlin Dee Taylor**

Sterlin Dee Taylor and Kari LaVerne Palmer had the following child:

i. Joseph Daniel<sup>9</sup> Taylor<sup>1389</sup> was born on Aug 02, 1985 in Dallas, Dallas County, Texas.<sup>1389</sup>

Melissa Sue<sup>8</sup> Palmer (John Woodrow<sup>7</sup>, Daniel Woodrow<sup>6</sup>, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5, 460, 953</sup> She married (1) Robert Lynn Barker She married (2) Mark Allen Wilson She married (3) Russell Berson Hooser She married (4) ? Bentley

Robert Lynn Barker and Melissa Sue Palmer had the following children:

- i. Robert Lynn<sup>9</sup> Barker Jr.<sup>5</sup>
- ii. Falisha Raschelle Barker<sup>5</sup>

Mark Allen Wilson and Melissa Sue Palmer had no children.

Russell Berson Hooser and Melissa Sue Palmer had no children.

? Bentley and Melissa Sue Palmer had no children.

510. **Donald**<sup>8</sup> **Palmer** (Merle Arthur<sup>7</sup>, Murray Pearl<sup>6</sup>, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>959</sup> was born about 1943.<sup>1391</sup> He married **June Smith** She died on Oct 20, 2001.<sup>1391</sup>

Notes for Donald Palmer:

In 2000, Don and June were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Donald Palmer and June Smith had the following children:

- i. Charles Arthur<sup>9</sup> Palmer<sup>76, 1391</sup> He died in 1965. 1391
- ii. Brian Palmer<sup>76</sup> was born about 1966.<sup>1391</sup>
- iii. Bucky Adams Palmer<sup>76, 1391</sup> He died in 1971. 1391
- 716. iv. Michael M. Palmer<sup>76</sup> was born on Oct 21, 1985 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Jan 28, 2009 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Jennifer Smyers**, daughter of ? Smyers and Linda ?, about 2004.<sup>1391</sup> She was born about 1985.<sup>1391</sup>

**Michael M. Palmer** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Michael M. Palmer:

In wake of suicide, soldier's family seeks answers

By JASON L. LEVAN, jlevan@indianagazette.net Published: Tuesday, February 3, 2009 2:27 PM EST

Michael Palmer went away to serve two tours of duty in Iraq and came back a very different man. But just what changed in him and why will be questions that linger for many in his family after his death last week. Michael, who grew up in White Township, was 17 when he joined the Pennsylvania National Guard. In less than three years, he completed two tours in Iraq. He earned a Purple Heart during his first deployment. He was wounded by shrapnel and suffered a concussion when a Humvee he was in took an indirect hit from an improvised explosive device. Even after being injured, he volunteered to return to Iraq.

But last Wednesday night, whatever it was that haunted him became too much to bear. In the darkness, alone in a parked car, Michael Palmer shot himself while on duty as a security guard at the Homer City Generating Station, using the Glock 9 mm he had been issued for use on the job, according to Indiana County Coroner Michael Baker. Palmer was 23. Police say a coworker in the parking lot heard a gunshot, looked in the rearview mirror and saw what had transpired. Baker said an autopsy confirmed that Palmer died of a single self-inflicted gunshot wound to the head. "My brother was a hero," said Brian Palmer, 42, of Port Clinton, Ohio, who came home for his brother's services. "All I want is for him to be honored as the hero he was." And he will be. VFW Post 1989 in Indiana will accord him military honors during his funeral service and burial on Tuesday.

A memorial service is planned for Feb. 8 at the Friends in Faith Baptist Church in Rayne Township, where Michael's uncle, Everett Palmer, is the pastor. He is planning to have a plaque made in Michael's honor to display at the church. The pastor reported that Michael asked him to pray with him just a couple weeks ago. "That was the last time I talked to him,"

he said. "I thought he was a little more peaceful." A veteran of the Vietnam War, Everett Palmer says he could relate to what Michael was dealing with. "I know the trauma you go through. You just keep seeing things in your head." And that, evidently, is where most things stayed with Michael. Those who knew him will tell you he was a joker. "He loved to laugh. He was very quick-witted. He made us laugh, but I think sometimes he made himself laugh so he didn't cry," Brian Palmer said. Baker reported that coworkers at the power plant say Palmer did not appear to be upset that night. "He seemed to be having a normal evening," Baker said.

"I talked to him that day, and he seemed fine," his wife, Jennifer Smyers-Palmer, 23, said Sunday. Michael and Jennifer were married four years. But in that time, she said, their relationship changed drastically, and they grew apart.

Michael, a 2004 graduate of Indiana Area Senior High School, first went overseas with the Johnstown-based 28th Military Police Command from October 2005 to June 2006 and again from May 2007 to March 2008, Jennifer said. Early on, two of his friends were killed in action, and he witnessed one, she said. "He saw a lot of stuff - more than most of us could ever handle, I'll bet," Brian Palmer said. "The first tour was really draining on both of us," Smyers-Palmer said. "The war really took its toll on him. He wasn't the same person that I married." The couple would regularly go bowling, shoot pool - "I taught him everything he knew," Jennifer said - watch movies and play quirky songs on the guitar about other people's misfortunes. "If he had a song to sing, he'd sing it," though not well, she said, smiling.

But after his first tour, those things didn't interest Michael anymore. "He viewed everything so differently," Smyers-Palmer said. Eventually, they separated and filed for divorce, though it had not been finalized before Michael passed away. The couple was also trying to sell a house they bought together in Ernest in 2006. "He was my best friend. He was the love of my life, but we just knew it wouldn't work out," she said. Jennifer said she pushed for Michael to attend marriage counseling and asked him not to return to Iraq. "I told him it was the biggest mistake he could make."

"He was a phenomenal person, and he wanted to prosper at everything he did," said Michael's father, Donald Palmer Sr. "He is going to be sadly missed." Palmer Sr. knows loss. In his 65 years, he has now had to bury three sons and a wife. His first child, Charles Arthur, choked to death in a highchair in 1965. "I was downstairs to do wash, and I came back and I tried to revive him, but it was no use," Don said, tearing up. Another son, Bucky Adams, died in his crib in 1971. Don's wife, June, passed away from cancer in 2001, a day before Michael's 16th birthday. "I've been through a lot in my life," Palmer Sr. said.

In addition to his father, Michael leaves behind a daughter, 18-month-old Madison, who was born during Michael's second deployment. The military granted him a four-day leave so he could be there.

He is also survived by sisters Laura Piraino, of North Carolina; Lavone Warr, of Waynesburg; and brothers John Smith, of Shelocta; and Donald Palmer Jr., of Shelocta.

Though Michael strongly resisted counseling, Smyers-Palmer said she wishes the military was able to force soldiers to undergo therapy. The military "was aware he was having problems. He wasn't stable enough to go" back to Iraq, she said. "It kills their spirit."

While the military does not require veterans to participate in counseling, Master Sgt. Deb Wilkins said the military goes to great lengths to make sure soldiers know help is available. Returning soldiers go through a two-week "cooling-down period," where officers look for warning signs before they are discharged, Wilkins said. Then, six months after a tour of duty, soldiers must undergo another physical and mental screening. And they and their families are eligible for treatment through Veterans Affairs for two years. "They're not kicked to the wayside," she said. Wilkins, 37, was in command of Michael's platoon during his first tour. "When I got the call, I was actually surprised because we had other soldiers who were more at risk for that sort of thing. He's more of a jokester, and he made sure no one knew he was bothered that much. It never crossed my mind." Increasingly, though, addressing the rising suicide rate in the military is becoming a priority. Last year, the U.S. Army reported that at

least 128 soldiers committed suicide, the highest level since the Vietnam War. "The military has been improving on what they do for vets," Wilkins said. "This in no way mars the fact that he helped bring my soldiers home," Wilkins said. "These were babies over there. These guys did an amazing job." Wilkins said she, too, questioned why Palmer wanted to return to the war zone. "It was just too soon. Mike had been through a lot." She said he had even been considering re-enlisting so he could make a third trip. In the meantime, Michael served with most of his company providing security in Washington, D.C., for President Obama's inauguration. "He had a heart the size of the Grand Canyon," Brian Palmer said. "There's going to be so many people who miss out on what he had to give."

Michael M. Palmer, 23, of Indiana, died Wednesday, Jan. 28, 2009, at Indiana Regional Medical Center.

Michael is survived by his wife, Jennifer Smyers-Palmer, Indiana; a daughter, Madison Palmer, of Indiana; his father, of Indiana; three brothers and two sisters: Brian Palmer, Port Clinton, Ohio; Laura Piraino, of North Carolina; and Lavone Warr, Waynesburg; John Smith, Shelocta; Donald Palmer Jr., Shelocta; several nieces and nephews; his mother-in-law, Linda Smyers, of Indiana; and his grandfather-in-law, Gifford Rising, of Clymer.

Friends will be received from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. Monday at the Bowser-Minich Funeral Home, Indiana, where a funeral service will be held at 11 a.m. Tuesday with the Rev. R. Bruce Shannon officiating. Interment will be in the Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana.

- v. Laura Palmer<sup>76</sup> She married **? Piraino**
- vi. Lavone Palmer<sup>76</sup> She married ? Warr
- vii. Donald Palmer Jr.76
- 511. **Kenneth**<sup>8</sup> **Palmer** (Merle Arthur<sup>7</sup>, Murray Pearl<sup>6</sup>, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>959</sup> was born on Apr 24, 1947 in McKeesport, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>959</sup> He died on Jan 29, 2000 in Leechburg, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.<sup>959</sup>

Kenneth Palmer had the following children:

i. Mark<sup>9</sup> Palmer<sup>959</sup> He married **Jill ?** 

Notes for Mark Palmer:

In 2000, Mark and Jill were living in Worthington, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.

ii. Kitk Palmer<sup>959</sup> He married Salley?

Notes for Kitk Palmer:

In 2000. Kirk and Salley were living in Apollo, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.

512. **Bernard M.**<sup>8</sup> **Roof Jr.** (Norma May<sup>7</sup> Palmer, Arthur Clay<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Palmer Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>973-974</sup> was born on Oct 01, 1957 in Lincolnton, Lincoln County, North Carolina.<sup>974</sup> He died on Apr 17, 2014 in Richrofd, Tioga County, New York.<sup>974</sup> He married **Sherry E. Roof?** 

Bernard M. Roof Jr. and Sherry E. Roof? had the following children:

- i. Courtney<sup>9</sup> Roof<sup>974</sup> She married ? Rand
- ii. Stephany Roof974
- 513. **David**<sup>8</sup> **Bell** (Waneta Y.<sup>7</sup> Starry, Bertha A.<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Palmer Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5</sup> He married **Jill Vargo**

David Bell and Jill Vargo had the following children:

- i. Anthony9 Bell5
- ii. Michael Bell<sup>5</sup>
- iii. Erica Bell<sup>5</sup>
- 514. **William Theodore**<sup>8</sup> **Starry Jr.** (William Theodore<sup>7</sup>, Bertha A.<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Palmer Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5</sup> He married **Christine Dobos**

William Theodore Starry Jr. and Christine Dobos had the following children:

- i. Jennifer Christine9 Starry5
- ii. William Paul Starry<sup>5</sup>
- 515. **Judith**<sup>8</sup> **Hutchinson** (Betty LaRue<sup>7</sup> Starry, Bertha A.<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Palmer Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5</sup> was born on Nov 09, 1945. She died on Sep 06, 1997. She married (1) **James Sturgeon** She married (2) **Raymond Shaffer** She married (3) **Gary Conrad**

James Sturgeon and Judith Hutchinson had the following child:

i. Jalon<sup>9</sup> Sturgeon<sup>5</sup>

Raymond Shaffer and Judith Hutchinson had the following children:

- i. Julie<sup>9</sup> Shaffer<sup>5</sup>
- ii. Raymond Shaffer<sup>5</sup>
- iii. William E. Shaffer<sup>5</sup>

Gary Conrad and Judith Hutchinson had no children.

516. **Barbara Jean**<sup>8</sup> **Hutchinson** (Betty LaRue<sup>7</sup> Starry, Bertha A.<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Palmer Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>983</sup> She married **Larry E. Fink**, son of Edward C. Fink, in 1966.<sup>983</sup>

Larry E. Fink and Barbara Jean Hutchinson had the following child:

- i. Tammy Lynn<sup>9</sup> Fink<sup>5</sup>
- 517. **Debora Ann**<sup>8</sup> **Starry** (Herbert Doyle<sup>7</sup>, Bertha A.<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Palmer Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>985</sup> was born in 1949.<sup>1393</sup> She married **James Stanley Doty**, son of Ralph H. Doty and Agnes Sunderlin, on May 04, 1974 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>985</sup> He was born in Apr 1953.<sup>1393-1394</sup>

James Stanley Doty and Debora Ann Starry had the following children:

- i. Justin J. 9 Doty 1607-1608 was born on Oct 29, 1975. 1608
- ii. Joel Daniel Doty<sup>1393, 1609</sup> was born in Nov 1979.<sup>1609</sup>
- iii. Ann Doty<sup>5</sup>
- 518. **Daniel**<sup>8</sup> **Starry** (Herbert Doyle<sup>7</sup>, Bertha A.<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Palmer Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5</sup> He married **Diane London**

Daniel Starry and Diane London had the following children:

- i. Heath9 Starry5
- ii. Jenna Starry<sup>5</sup>
- iii. Danessa Starry<sup>5</sup>
- iv. Allison K. Starry<sup>5</sup>
- 519. **Lisa Marie**<sup>8</sup> **Starry** (Herbert Doyle<sup>7</sup>, Bertha A.<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Palmer Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>987</sup> She married (1) **Richard Eberhart**, son of Donald G. Eberhart, in Sep 1978 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>987</sup> She married (2) **Eugene Wenner**

Richard Eberhart and Lisa Marie Starry had the following children:

- i. Erin<sup>9</sup> Eberhart<sup>5</sup>
- ii. Adam Eberhart<sup>5</sup>

Eugene Wenner and Lisa Marie Starry had the following child:

- i. Stephanie Lynn<sup>9</sup> Wenner<sup>5</sup>
- 520. **Meda Louise**<sup>8</sup> **Henry** (Mildred Louise<sup>7</sup> Palmer, James Douglas6 Palmer Jr., James Douglas5 Palmer Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Sep 22, 1926 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Jul 19, 2008 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She married **William Delfosse**

Meda Louise Henry was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Meda Louise Henry: Blairsville Dispatch (July 25, 2008) Meda Delfosse

Indiana

Meda Louise Delfosse, 81, of Indiana, died Saturday, July 19, 2008 at Indiana Regional Medical Center. A daughter of Benjamin W. and Mildred Louise Palmer Henry, she was born Sept. 22, 1926 in Indiana.

Mrs. Delfosse worked at Torrance State Hospital as a cook and enjoyed playing cards and doing puzzles. She was a loving mother, grandmother and great-grandmother and enjoyed spending time with her family. She is survived by three children: Connie Werner and husband Charles, New Alexandria, William H. Jr. and wife Debra, Norfolk, Va., Virginia L. "Ginny" Berkey and fiance Richard Adamson, Indiana; six grandchildren: Mathew Werner and wife Jackie, Jason Delfosse, Carrie Jo Newman and husband Dan, Jennifer Smith and husband Jarrod, Thomas Berkey II and wife Christine and Cory Berkey: one great-grandchild, Lorelai Newman; one brother, Thomas L. Henry and wife Polly, South Carolina; two sisters: Helen Demetro, New Jersey, and Patricia Woods, Indiana; sister-in-law, Dorothy Henry, Indiana; brother-in-law, Jack Wilson, Hammond, Ind.; and numerous nieces and nephews. She was preceded in death by her parents; a brother, William Henry; and a sister, Jean Wilson. Friends were received at Robinson-Lytle, Inc. in Indiana, where funeral services were held Tuesday with Rev. Dr. Horace Derr officiating. Interment was in Greenwood Cemetery. Memorial contributions may be made to the Alzheimer's Association, Greater PA Chapter, 100 West Station Square Drive, The Landmarks Building, Suite 500, Pittsburgh, Pa. 15219.

William Delfosse and Meda Louise Henry had the following children:

717. i. Connie<sup>9</sup> Delfosse<sup>76</sup> She married **Charles Werner** 

Notes for Connie Delfosse:

In 2008, Connie and Charles were living in New Alexandria, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

718. ii. William H. Delfosse Jr. 76 He married **Debra?** 

Notes for William H. Delfosse Jr.: In 2008, William and Debra were living in Norfolk, Virginia.

719. iii. Virginia L. Delfosse<sup>76</sup> She married **Thomas Berkey** 

521. **Mary Alice**<sup>8</sup> **Bollinger** (Albert R.<sup>7</sup>, Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Jun 14, 1920 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Mar 04, 2005 in New Brighton, Ramsey County, Minnesota.<sup>76</sup> She married (1) **Clifford C. Patterson** He died before 2005. She married (2) **Harry Heacox** He died before 2005.

Mary Alice Bollinger was buried in Coles Cemetery, Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Mary Alice Bollinger: Mary Alice Patterson New Brighton, Minn. Formerly of Derry

Mary Alice Patterson, 84, New Brighton, Minn., formerly of Derry, died March 4, 2005. She was born June 14, 1920 in Latrobe, a daughter of the late Albert R. and Minnie M. Chamberlain Bollinger. She was a member of Derry First United Methodist Church.

She worked as a sales clerk for the May Company.

In addition to her parents, she was preceded in death by her first husband, Harry Heacox, and her second husband, Clifford C. Patterson.

Surviving are her son Curt and his wife Nancy of New Brighton; a daughter, Judy Yockey of Latrobe; two step-daughters: Suzanne and her husband Chester Piotrowski, and Nancy and her husband Rick; five grandchildren and two great-grandchildren.

Services were held Monday in McCabe Funeral Home, Derry with interment following in Coles Cemetery, Derry.

Clifford C. Patterson and Mary Alice Bollinger had no children.

Harry Heacox and Mary Alice Bollinger had the following children:

i. Curtis<sup>9</sup> Heacox<sup>76</sup> He married **Nancy?** 

Notes for Curtis Heacox:

- In 2005, Curtis and Nancy were living in New Brighton, Ramsey County, Minnesota.
- ii. Judy Heacox<sup>76</sup> She married **? Yockey**
- 522. **Richard**<sup>8</sup> **Bollinger** (Richard A.<sup>7</sup>, Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania. He died in 1996 in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania. He married **Jean?**

Richard Bollinger and Jean? had the following children:

- i. Kim<sup>9</sup> Bollinger<sup>8</sup>
- 720. ii. Richard Bollinger<sup>8</sup> He married Jennifer?
- 523. **Jack Frederick**<sup>8</sup> **Bollinger** (Richard A.<sup>7</sup>, Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4, 1395</sup> was born in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania. He died in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania. He married **J. Marie McGinley** She was born on Apr 22, 1922 in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1395</sup> She died on Aug 27, 2005. <sup>1395</sup>

Jack Frederick Bollinger and J. Marie McGinley had the following children:

- i. Helen Elaine<sup>9</sup> Bollinger<sup>1395</sup>
- 721. ii. Jack F. Bollinger<sup>1395, 1610</sup> He married Cheryl?
- 524. **Eldora Faye**<sup>8</sup> **Bollinger** (Richard A.<sup>7</sup>, Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4, 1396</sup> was born in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania. She died on Jun 05, 1997 in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania. She married **Ralph Vernon Warheit** He was born on Aug 25, 1923 in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1396-1397</sup> He died on Aug 23, 2011 in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1397</sup>

Ralph Vernon Warheit and Eldora Faye Bollinger had the following child:

- 722. i. Ralph<sup>9</sup> Warheit<sup>8</sup> He married **Denise?**
- 525. **Kay Don**<sup>8</sup> **Bollinger** (Richard A.<sup>7</sup>, Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania. He married **Flo?**

Kay Don Bollinger and Flo ? had the following children:

- 723. i. Robert<sup>9</sup> Bollinger<sup>8</sup> He married **Barbara**?
  - ii. Kris Bollinger8
- 724. iii. Douglas Bollinger8 He married Kathy?
- 526. **Terry**<sup>8</sup> **Bollinger** (Richard A.<sup>7</sup>, Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania. He married **Marty?**

Terry Bollinger and Marty? had the following child:

- i. David<sup>9</sup> Bollinger<sup>8</sup>
- 527. **Judy**<sup>8</sup> **Bollinger** (Richard A.<sup>7</sup>, Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania. She married **John Graham**

John Graham and Judy Bollinger had the following children:

- 725. i. Jody<sup>9</sup> Graham<sup>8</sup> She married **Pete Albert**
- 726. ii. John Graham<sup>8</sup> He married **Phyllis?** 
  - iii. Jennifer Graham<sup>8</sup> She married **Kevin Srock**
- 528. **Phyllis Jean**<sup>8</sup> **Bollinger** (Charles Edward<sup>7</sup> Sr., Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1000-1001</sup> was born on Jan 24, 1923 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1001</sup> She died on Jun 08, 1983 in Falls Church, Fairfax County, Virginia.<sup>1001</sup> She married (1) **Linn Arthur Herbst** She married (2) **? Woods**

Linn Arthur Herbst and Phyllis Jean Bollinger had the following child:

- 727. i. Sandra Lee<sup>9</sup> Herbst<sup>8</sup> was born on Oct 21, 1948 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married (1) **Patrick McGovern** She married (2) **Charles Neil May** He was born on Aug 02, 1937 in Frederick, Frederick County, Maryland. He died on Jun 20, 2017 in Saint Petersburg, Pinellas County, Florida. 1611
- ? Woods and Phyllis Jean Bollinger had no children.
- 529. **Alice Almeda**<sup>8</sup> **Bollinger** (Charles Edward<sup>7</sup> Sr., Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1000, 1002</sup> was born on Aug 29, 1929 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1002</sup> She died on Feb 16, 1997 in Mammoth Junction, Middlesex County, New Jersey.<sup>1002</sup> She married **Charles Frank Virginis**, son of Felix Virginis

and Victoria Marie, in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Alice Almeda Bollinger was buried in Coles Cemetery, Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

**Charles Frank Virginis** was buried in Coles Cemetery, Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Charles Frank Virginis and Alice Almeda Bollinger had the following children:

- i. Charles Frank<sup>9</sup> Virginis Jr.<sup>8</sup> was born on Mar 09, 1948 in Indiana Hospital, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married **Cathleen Niglio** on Aug 05, 1978 in Nutley, New Jersey.
- ii. Rosemary E. Virginis<sup>8, 1613-1614</sup> was born on May 18, 1952 in New Brunswick, New Jersey. She died in 1994 in Robert Wood Hospital, New Brunswick, New Jersey. She married (1) **George Thomas Fountain** in Nov 1971 in South Brunswick Township, Middlesex County, New Jersey. She married (2) **George T. Magyar** on Nov 23, 1982 in New Brunswick, Middlesex County, New Jersey.

Rosemary E. Virginis was buried in Franklin Memorial Park, New Brunswick, New Jersey.

530. **Charles Edward**<sup>8</sup> **Bollinger Jr.** (Charles Edward<sup>7</sup> Sr., Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4, 1000</sup> was born on Oct 29, 1931 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Lola Ellen Mentch**, daughter of Clyde Mentch and Lola Martin, on Mar 08, 1952 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Charles Edward Bollinger Jr. and Lola Ellen Mentch had the following children:

- 728. i. Janice Claire<sup>9</sup> Bollinger<sup>8</sup> was born on Jan 30, 1953 in Rochester General Hospital, Rochester, Monroe County, New York. She married (1) **Frank Michael Bean**, son of James Bean and Mary Awalt, on Jun 06, 1975 in Tullahoma, Coffee County, Tennessee. She married (2) **George Keith Fair**, son of Charles Fair and Billie Silz, before 1992. She married (3) **Doyle Richardson** after 1993.
- 729. ii. Jacalyn Ann Bollinger<sup>8</sup> was born on Jan 21, 1955 in Rochester General Hospital, Rochester, Monroe County, New York. She married **Thomas Max Norman** He was born in Crossville, Tennessee.
- 730. iii. James Scott Bollinger<sup>8</sup> was born on Nov 12, 1960 in Rochester General Hospital, Rochester, Monroe County, New York. He married **Yolanda Havelka**
- 731. iv. Judy Lynn Bollinger<sup>8</sup> was born on Jun 08, 1962 in Rochester General Hospital, Rochester, Monroe County, New York. She married **Robert John Williams**, son of James Williams and Jean Sweeney, in Missoula, Missoula County, Montana.
- 531. **Robert Elmer**<sup>8</sup> **Bollinger** (Charles Edward<sup>7</sup> Sr., Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4, 1000</sup> was born on Jan 15, 1934 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married **Betty Jane Stiffler**, daughter of Arthur Stiffler and Margaret Guidash, on Oct 01, 1952 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Robert Elmer Bollinger and Betty Jane Stiffler had the following children:

- 732. i. Linda<sup>9</sup> Bollinger<sup>8</sup> was born on Feb 20, 1954 in Indiana Hospital, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married **Bruce Proud**, son of Raymond Proud, on Nov 22, 1975 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 733. ii. Robert Elmer Bollinger Jr.<sup>8, 1615</sup> was born on Apr 30, 1958 in Indiana Hospital, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married **Rose Mary Shank**, daughter of John Shank and Emma Hall, in 1978.<sup>1615</sup>
- 532. **Nancy Marie**<sup>8</sup> **Bollinger** (Charles Edward<sup>7</sup> Sr., Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4, 1000, 1398-1399</sup> was born on Sep 01, 1940 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married **Paul W. Barachie**, son of Paul H. Barachie and Anna Danyo, in Sep 1961 in Edison Township, Middlesex County, New Jersey. <sup>1398</sup> He was born in 1943 in New Columbus, Nesquehoning, Carbon County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1399</sup> He died on Apr 18, 1999 in Lehighton, Carbon County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1399</sup>

Paul W. Barachie and Nancy Marie Bollinger had the following children:

- i. Paul<sup>9</sup> Barachie Jr. <sup>1399</sup> was born on Dec 30, 1961 in Perth Amboy, Middlesex County, New Jersey. He married **Lisa?**
- ii. Steven Barachie<sup>1399</sup> was born on May 19, 1966 in New Brunswick, New Jersey. He married **Betty Hall** in 1990 in Lehighton, Pennsylvania.
- iii. Angela Marie Barachie<sup>1399, 1616</sup> was born on Oct 06, 1976 in Lehighton, Carbon County,

Pennsylvania. 1616 She died on Mar 26, 2013 in Lehighton, Carbon County, Pennsylvania. 1616

**Angela Marie Barachie** was buried in Lehighton Cemetery, Lehighton, Carbon County, Pennsylvania.

533. **Gerald Lynn**<sup>8</sup> **Bollinger** (Charles Edward<sup>7</sup> Sr., Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4, 1000</sup> was born on Jun 01, 1944 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married (1) **Linda Johnson** He married (2) **? Luba** 

Gerald Lynn Bollinger and Linda Johnson had the following children:

- i. Kevin<sup>9</sup> Bollinger<sup>8</sup>
- ii. Matthew Bollinger8
- 734. iii. Coleen Bollinger<sup>8</sup> She married ? Johnson

Gerald Lynn Bollinger and ? Luba had no children.

534. **Albert Earl**<sup>8</sup> **Bollinger** (Clarence Earl<sup>7</sup>, Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born on Nov 06, 1931 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Janet Clark** 

Albert Earl Bollinger and Janet Clark had the following children:

- i. Brian Clark<sup>9</sup> Bollinger<sup>8</sup> was born on Jul 16, 1958 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.
- 735. ii. Carol Bollinger<sup>8</sup> was born on Nov 02, 1963 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She married **Richard Slifka**
- 736. iii. Amy Lynn Bollinger<sup>8</sup> was born on Apr 15, 1966 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She married **Mark Maloy**
- 535. **Alice Elizabeth**<sup>8</sup> **Bollinger** (Clarence Earl<sup>7</sup>, Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born on Jun 19, 1940 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She married **Jerome Thomas Susa**

Jerome Thomas Susa and Alice Elizabeth Bollinger had the following children:

- i. Jeffrey Allen<sup>9</sup> Susa<sup>8</sup> was born on Jun 24, 1966.
- ii. Craig Steven Susa<sup>8</sup> was born on Dec 07, 1968. He married **Dana Lynn Lisco**
- iii. Dana Lynn Susa<sup>8</sup> was born on May 29, 1970.
- 536. **Dolores Whitmore**<sup>8</sup> **Bollinger** (John Floyd<sup>7</sup>, Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1400</sup> She married **Frank Leroy Forsha Sr.**

Frank Leroy Forsha Sr. and Dolores Whitmore Bollinger had the following children:

- 737. i. Frank Leroy<sup>9</sup> Forsha Jr.<sup>8</sup>
- 738. ii. Paula Forsha<sup>8</sup> She married **Gregory Anderson**
- 537. **Marcia Ann**<sup>8</sup> **Bollinger** (John Floyd<sup>7</sup>, Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1402</sup> She married **Preston Bishop Jr.**

Notes for Marcia Ann Bollinger:

In 2004, Preston and Marcia were living in Southern California.

Preston Bishop Jr. and Marcia Ann Bollinger had the following children:

739. i. Kimberly Autumn<sup>9</sup> Bishop<sup>1402</sup> She married **Jeffrey Don Lawson** 

Notes for Kimberly Autumn Bishop: In 2004, Jeffrey and Kim were living in Southern California.

- ii. Tiffany Paige Bishop<sup>1402, 1617</sup> She married **Corey William Robertson**
- 538. **Robert**<sup>8</sup> **Bollinger** (Joseph Reed<sup>7</sup>, Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> He married **Nancy?**

Robert Bollinger and Nancy? had the following children:

- i. Robert<sup>9</sup> Bollinger<sup>8</sup>
- ii. Don Bollinger8
- iii. Cheryl Bollinger8
- 539. **Kenneth Eugene**<sup>8</sup> **Bollinger Jr.** (Kenneth Eugene<sup>7</sup> Sr., Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4, 1005, 1403-1404</sup> was born on Dec 29, 1944. He married **Jolene Anne Shick**, daughter of Jacob Shick and Ethel ?, in Dec

1978 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 1403

Kenneth Eugene Bollinger Jr. and Jolene Anne Shick had the following children:

- i. Christy Ann<sup>9</sup> Bollinger<sup>8</sup> was born on Nov 19, 1971.
- ii. Lauren Nicole Bollinger<sup>8</sup> was born on Jul 31, 1984.
- iii. Christopher John Bollinger<sup>8</sup> was born on Oct 19, 1989 in Latrobe Area Hospital, Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.
- 540. **John I.**<sup>8</sup> **Palmer III** (John I.<sup>7</sup> Jr., John Ivan<sup>6</sup>, Joseph Campbell<sup>5</sup>, Jesse<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Jan 14, 1962 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Nov 19, 2009 in Fairmont, Monroe County, West Virginia.<sup>76</sup> He married **Lisa**?

**John I. Palmer III** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for John I. Palmer III:

PALMER III, JOHN I, 47, FORMERLY OF INDIANA & BLAIRSVILLE died Thursday, November 19, 2009 at Fairmont General Hospital, Fairmont, WV. He was born January 14, 1962 in Indiana, PA, the son of John I. and Thelma (Lambing) Palmer Jr. of Blairsville, PA. John was of the Methodist Faith. He had worked for Consol Energy at Leverdge Mine, WV. He was a member of the United Mine Workers. He was a graduate of Blairsville Hish School Class of 1979. John loved golfing. He also played softball for his Church league. He was an avid Pittsburgh sports fan. John was very proud of his daughters. He enjoyed spending time with his Family. He is survived by his parents, 3 daughters, Chelsea, Rebecca and Amanda Palmer all whom are attending IUP, brother, Mark Palmer & wife Kim of Blairsville, PA, sister, Robin Livingston & husband Stacy of Blairsville, PA, very special friend, Linda Pruett of Robinson. PA, ex-wife, Lisa Palmer of Indiana, PA, nieces & nephews, Nichole, Mackenzie & Cameron Livingston and Justin & Lucas Palmer, friend, Tammy Pruett & her children, Skylar, Donaven & Eric and also many cousins. He is preceded in death by his maternal grandparents, Glenn & Carrie Lambing and paternal grandparents, John I. & Bessie Palmer. The Family will receive friends on Saturday, November 21, 2009 from 2-4 & 7-9 PM. Funeral Services will be held on Sunday, November 22, 2009 at 2:00 PM in the Funeral Home. Rev. Scot Pifer will officiate. Interment will be in the Mt. Tabor Cemetery, Blairsville, PA. In lieu of flowers, memorial donations may be made to the Palmer Scholarship Fund, for John's daughters, to S&T Bank, PO Box 220, 800 Philadelphia St., Wealth Management Dept., Indiana, PA 15701.

John I. Palmer III and Lisa? had the following children:

- i. Chelsea<sup>9</sup> Palmer<sup>76</sup>
- ii. Rebecca Palmer<sup>76</sup>
- 740. iii. Amanda Palmer<sup>76</sup> She married **Jesse Bosnik**
- 541. **Mark**<sup>8</sup> **Palmer** (John I.<sup>7</sup> Jr., John Ivan<sup>6</sup>, Joseph Campbell<sup>5</sup>, Jesse<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> He married **Kimberly**?

Notes for Mark Palmer:

In 2009 and 2024, Mark and Kim were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Mark Palmer and Kimberly? had the following children:

- i. Justin<sup>9</sup> Palmer<sup>76</sup>
- ii. Lucas Palmer<sup>76</sup>
- 542. **Robin**<sup>8</sup> **Palmer** (John I.<sup>7</sup> Jr., John Ivan<sup>6</sup>, Joseph Campbell<sup>5</sup>, Jesse<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> She married **Stacy Livingston** He died before 2024.

Notes for Robin Palmer:

In 2009, Robin and Stacy were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Stacy Livingston and Robin Palmer had the following children:

- 741. i. Nichole<sup>9</sup> Livingston<sup>76</sup> She married **Zach Brannan** 
  - ii. Mackenzie Livingston<sup>76</sup>
  - iii. Cameron Livingston<sup>76</sup> He married Cassidy?
- 543. **Thelma Larue**<sup>8</sup> **Palmer** (Shirley Jean<sup>7</sup>, John Ivan<sup>6</sup>, Joseph Campbell<sup>5</sup>, Jesse<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 543, 1416</sup> She married **Jeffrey Allen Cline Sr.**, son of Marion David Cline and

Thelma B. Smith, about 1986.<sup>76</sup> He was born on Feb 15, 1961 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on May 06, 2023 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

Notes for Jeffrey Allen Cline Sr.:

In 2010, 2013, and 2023, Jeff and Thelma were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Jeffrey Allen Cline Sr., 62, of Blairsville, passed away Saturday, May 6, 2023, at his home.

He was born Feb. 15, 1961, in Johnstown, the son of Marian D. Cline and Thelma (Smith) Cline. Jeff was a member of Mount Tabor United Methodist Church, Blairsville. He was a graduate of Blairsville High School Class of 1979 and Vale Technical Institute.

Jeff was a former employee and part-owner of M.D. Cline Metal Fabricating Inc. He enjoyed going to classic antique car shows and loved Corvettes, traveling and going on cruises. He also loved spending time with his family and taking care of his pets, especially his dog, Molly.

He is survived by his wife of 37 years, Thelma (Palmer) Cline, of Blairsville; children: Jeffery Allen Cline Jr., of Blairsville; Ashley Cline, of Blairsville; Neno Haynes, of Blairsville; and Richard Meadows, of Blairsville; granddaughter Aleira Cline, of Blairsville; brother Clark Cline, of Blairsville; and sister Fay Smith, of Blairsville.

He was preceded in death by his parents; infant son Kevin Cline; sister Connie Slezak; and mother-in-law Shirley Little.

In keeping with the family's wishes, there will be no visitation or services.

Funeral arrangements are being handled by the James F. Ferguson Funeral Home Inc., Blairsville.

Jeffrey Allen Cline Sr. and Thelma Larue Palmer had the following children:

- i. Ashley Fay<sup>9</sup> Cline<sup>76</sup>
- ii. Jeffrey Allen Cline Jr.76
- iii. Kevin Cline<sup>76</sup> He died before 2023.

Notes for Kevin Cline:

Kevin died in infancy.

- 544. **Sandra**<sup>8</sup> **?** (Ruth A.<sup>7</sup> Palmer, John Ivan<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Joseph Campbell<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> She married **? Shaffer** 
  - ? Shaffer and Sandra ? had the following child:
    - i. Michael<sup>9</sup> Shaffer<sup>76</sup>
- 545. **Tim**<sup>8</sup> **Palmer** (Ruth A.<sup>7</sup>, John Ivan<sup>6</sup>, Joseph Campbell<sup>5</sup>, Jesse<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup>

Tim Palmer had the following children:

- i. Amber<sup>9</sup> Palmer<sup>76</sup>
- ii. Timmy Palmer Jr.<sup>76</sup>
- 546. **Betty Lou<sup>8</sup> Palmer** (Ralph Edward<sup>7</sup>, Joseph H.<sup>6</sup>, Samuel Foster<sup>5</sup>, Joseph<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1037, 1041, 1425-1426</sup> was born in 1937 in Pennsylvania. <sup>1037, 1041</sup> She married (1) **? Golinsky** She married (2) **Richard Leroy Stineman**, son of Leroy E. Stineman and Anna Luella Mahaffey, on Nov 12, 1960 in Frederick County, Virginia. <sup>1425</sup> He was born on Dec 03, 1936. <sup>1427</sup>
  - ? Golinsky and Betty Lou Palmer had no children.

Richard Leroy Stineman and Betty Lou Palmer had the following children:

- i. Vicki Ann<sup>9</sup> Stineman<sup>1426, 1618</sup> was born on Mar 02, 1960. 1426 She married **Ronald Sidney Camerata**, son of J. Camerata, on Jan 26, 1985 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 1618
- ii. Rick Stineman<sup>1618</sup>
- iii. Karen Stineman<sup>1618</sup>
- 547. Richard S.<sup>8</sup> Palmer (Sumner Alvin<sup>7</sup>, Fred Alvin<sup>6</sup>, Samuel Foster<sup>5</sup>, Joseph<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup>

Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 577, 1044</sup> He married **Pamela Suzanne Liegey**, daughter of Francis Liegey and Ruth Weed, on Sep 02, 1972 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1044</sup> She was born on Aug 17, 1949 in Clearfield, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania. She died on Nov 07, 2024 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

Notes for Richard S. Palmer:

In 1995, Richard and Pam were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Pamela Suzanne Liegey:

Pamela S. Palmer Obituary

Pamela S. Palmer, 75, of Indiana, passed away on Thursday, November 7, 2024 at UPMC Shadyside Hospital, Pittsburgh with her family by her side.

She was born August 17, 1949 to Francis and Ruth (Weed) Liegey in Clearfield.

Pam was a graduate of IUP with a degree in Health and Physical Education. She then started her career as a Real Estate sales associate working for her sister-in-law Janet Moreau. Pam received her associate brokers license in 1993. She worked in Real Estate for over 35 years before her retirement in 2020. She enjoyed traveling, the beach and reading. Most of all Pam loved spending time with her family.

She is survived by her husband Richard S. Palmer, Indiana, a son, Timothy R. Palmer (Tiffany), Indiana, Traci S. Petty (Gregg), NC, Five grandchildren, Reese Petty, Abigail Palmer, Max Petty, Emma Palmer, Charlotte Palmer, five sisters, Cindy Renault (George), VA, Janet Martin, (Bill), Indiana, Joan Beck (Dave), NY, Mary Tucker (Jeff), Clymer, Chris Mathe (Tom), Indiana, and a sister-in-law Janet Moreau, Indiana, and numerous nieces, nephews, and great nieces and nephews.

She was preceded in death by her parents.

Friends will be received on Monday, November 11, from 1:00 PM until the time of service at 4:00 PM at the John A. Lefdahl Funeral Home, 898 Old Rte., 119 North, Indiana, PA 15701.

In lieu of flowers, memorial donations may be made to familyhouse.org or the Hillman Cancer Center.

Richard S. Palmer and Pamela Suzanne Liegey had the following children:

742. i. Timothy R.9 Palmer<sup>76, 577</sup> He married **Tiffany**?

Notes for Timothy R. Palmer:

In 2024, Timothy and Tiffany were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

743. ii. Traci S. Palmer<sup>76, 577</sup> She married **Gregg Petty** 

Notes for Traci S. Palmer:

In 2024, Traci and Gregg were living in North Carolina.

548. **Janet**<sup>8</sup> **Palmer** (Sumner Alvin<sup>7</sup>, Fred Alvin<sup>6</sup>, Samuel Foster<sup>5</sup>, Joseph<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>577</sup> She married **Fred Moreau** 

Fred Moreau and Janet Palmer had the following children:

- i. Tom<sup>9</sup> Moreau<sup>577</sup>
- ii. Julie Moreau<sup>577</sup> She married ? Pratt
- iii. Ronald Moreau<sup>577</sup>
- 549. **James William**<sup>8</sup> **Constable** (Edwin O.<sup>7</sup>, Susan Alberta<sup>6</sup> Knavel, Margaret Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Susannah<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 588</sup> was born about Aug 1926 in Pennsylvania.<sup>588</sup> He married **Helen Laverne Blough** She was born on Aug 31, 1927 in Conemaugh Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Apr 18, 2004 in West Chester, Chester County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

**Helen Laverne Blough** was buried in Maple Spring Brethren Cemetery, Conemaugh Township, Somerset County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Helen Laverne Blough:

Johnstown Tribune-Democrat, Apr. 19, 2004

CONSTABLE- Helen LaVerne, 76, West Chester, formerly of Miller Picking Road, Hollsopple, died April 18, 2004, at Chester County Hospital. Born Aug. 31, 1927, in Conemaugh Township, Somerset County, daughter of Ernest R. and Edna (Rummel) Blough. Preceded in death by patents and infant sister, Kathryn E. Survived by husband, James William, West Chester; these children, David James, married to former Linda McGuirk, Johnstown; Edwin J., married to former Susan Layton, Berrien Springs, Mich.; Ernest Ray, married to former Sharon Gerber, Galien, Mich.; and Kathryn E., wife of Carlton Hayes, West Chester; 11 grandchildren; and 12 great-grandchildren. Sister of Thelma, wife of Merle Eash, Lebanon; Mary Pugh, Tire Hill; and Ernest R., married to former Erma Lehman, Bedford. Member of Tire Hill Church of the Brethren. Retired from Western Pennsylvania District Church of the Brethren. Family receiving friends from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. Wednesday at George E. Mason Funeral Home Inc., Davidsville. Service will be held at 11 a.m. Thursday at Tire Hill Church of the Brethren, where remains will lie in state from 10 a.m. until time of service, the Rev. Jack Rupert. Interment, Maple Spring Cemetery.

James William Constable and Helen Laverne Blough had the following children:

i. David James<sup>9</sup> Constable<sup>76</sup> He married **Linda McGuirk** 

Notes for David James Constable:

In 2004, David and Linda were living in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

ii. Edwin J. Constable<sup>76</sup> He married **Susan Layton** 

Notes for Edwin J. Constable:

In 2004, Edwin and Susan were living in Berrien Springs, Berrien County, Michigan.

iii. Ernest Ray Constable<sup>76</sup> He married **Sharon Gerber** 

Notes for Ernest Ray Constable:

In 2004, Ernest and Sharon were living in Galien, Berrien County, Michigan.

iv. Kathryn E. Constable She married **Carlton Hayes** 

Notes for Kathryn E. Constable:

In 2004, Kathryn and Carlton were living in West Chester, Chester County, Pennsylvania.

- 550. **?**8 **Knavel** (George Layton<sup>7</sup>, George Lincoln<sup>6</sup>, Margaret Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Susannah<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) He married **? Billings** 
  - ? Knavel and ? Billings had the following children:
    - i. ?9 Knavel
    - ii. ? Knavel
    - iii. ? Knavel
    - iv. ? Knavel
    - v. ? Knavel She married ? Nelson
    - vi. Troy Lewis Knavel was born on Sep 12, 1976 in Brigham City, Box Elder County, Utah. He died on Sep 20, 1976.
- 551. **William Leo**<sup>8</sup> **Palmer** (E. Roy<sup>7</sup>, James A.<sup>6</sup>, Michael Henry<sup>5</sup>, Isaac<sup>4</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1047, 1429-1431</sup> was born on Dec 07, 1927 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1047, 1430</sup> He died on Dec 28, 2020 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1047</sup> He married **Beulah Dean Isenberg** She was born on Jul 24, 1929 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1432-1433</sup> She died on Oct 07, 2001 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1432-1433</sup>

William Leo Palmer was buried in Brush Valley.

William Leo Palmer and Beulah Dean Isenberg had the following children:

i. Alice Gale<sup>9</sup> Palmer<sup>76, 1429, 1431, 1619</sup> was born in 1948 in Pennsylvania. 1429, 1431 She died before

2024. She married (1) **? Benfield** She married (2) **Hardy William Page**, son of Hardy W. Page and Lucy Blankenship, on Sep 01, 1962 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia. He was born in 1944. 1619

- ii. Robert Palmer<sup>76</sup>
- iii. Darrell Palmer<sup>76, 1047</sup>
- iv. Barbara Palmer<sup>76, 1047</sup> She married ? Windows
- v. Beverly Palmer<sup>76, 1047</sup> She married **? Schrecengost**
- 744. vi. James Richard Palmer<sup>76, 1047</sup> was born about 1955.<sup>76</sup> He died on Sep 19, 2024 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Rose Mountain** about 1974.<sup>76</sup>

**James Richard Palmer** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for James Richard Palmer: James Palmer Obituary

James Richard Palmer, 69, of Indiana, passed away peacefully at home on Thursday, September 19, 2024. Born to William Palmer and Beulah Isenberg, Jim was one of 11 siblings in a large and loving family.

Jim dedicated 30 years of his life working for S.W. Jack and in the mines. Outside of work, he was happiest when he had his hands busy-whether working on cars, tinkering with just about anything, or enjoying outdoor activities like hunting. He also loved taking trips to the beach and the family camp. Some of his favorite moments were spent sitting on his porch with a cigarette and McDonald's coffee, or parked in the Walmart lot, people-watching. Above all, his greatest joy came from spending time with his large, often chaotic, but always loving family. Being surrounded by his grandkids and great-grandkids, whom he adored, was the highlight of his life.

Jim is survived by his beloved wife of 50 years, Rose (Mountain) Palmer; his children, Pam (Bill) Vojtek of Indiana, Steven (Leia) Palmer of Indiana, Brian "BJ" (Leanna) Palmer of North Carolina, and Jason Palmer of Indiana; as well as numerous aunts, uncles, nieces, and nephews. He was blessed with many grandchildren and great-grandchildren-so many that he often affectionately described them as "a f\*\*k ton"-and he loved them all dearly.

He was preceded in death by his parents, a brother, William Jr., and sister, Alice.

Jim was known as the most loved "pain in the ass" anyone ever met. He never took life too seriously, often dropping his favorite word-"f\*\*k"-into conversations, and he didn't care much for making a fuss over anything. His straightforward, down-to-earth nature and his unapologetic sense of humor will be sorely missed by all who knew him.

Friends will be received on Sunday from 12 to 2 pm at the John A Lefdahl Funeral Home. Funeral service will immediately follow in the Lefdahl Chapel with Pastor Brandon Mountan and Leo Mountan, officiating.

Interment will follow in the Greenwood Cemetery.

www.lefdahlfuneralhome.com

- vii. Karl Palmer<sup>76, 1047</sup>
- viii. Sandra Palmer<sup>76, 1047</sup> She married **Dave Clawson**
- ix. Shirley Palmer<sup>76, 1047</sup>
- x. Arnold Palmer<sup>76, 1047</sup>
- xi. William Palmer Jr. 76 He died before 2024.
- 552. **Lily V.**<sup>8</sup> **Palmer** (Norman Geary<sup>7</sup>, James A.<sup>6</sup>, Michael Henry<sup>5</sup>, Isaac<sup>4</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1049-1050</sup> was born on Jun 30, 1934 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on May 22, 2024 in Cuyahoga Falls, Summit County, Ohio.<sup>76</sup> She

married Carman Davis He died before 2024.

**Lily V. Palmer** was buried in Brush Valley Lutheran Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Lily V. Palmer:

In 1979, Lily and Carman were living in Cuyahoga Falls, Summit County, Ohio.

Lily V. Davis, 89, of Cuyahoga Falls, OH, went to be with the Lord on Wednesday, May 22, 2024, at the home of her granddaughter.

The daughter of the late Norman G. and Addie Z. (Hill) Palmer, she was born June 30, 1934, in Brush Valley.

Lily was a graduate of Pine Township High School. She retired from the YMCA. Lily was a member of The Chapel of Prayer Baptist Church in Akron, OH. She was also a member of the Eastern Star. She enjoyed her family, square dancing and hiking.

She is survived by daughters: Deborah Smith (Don Barnett), of Fort Worth, TX; Linda (Ted) Faris, of Akron, OH; and Brenda (Glenn) Auvil, of Akron, OH. Lily is also survived by 21 grandchildren, 38 great-grandchildren, two great-grandchildren and numerous nieces and nephews.

In addition to her parents, she was preceded in death by Carman Davis; a daughter, Shirley Raber; a brother, Glenn David Palmer; and a grandson, John W. Raber.

Family and friends will be received from 6 to 8 p.m. Sunday, May 26, 2024, at Adams-Mason Funeral Home, 791 East Market Street, Akron, OH. Additional visitation will be held from 11 a.m. to 1 p.m. Tuesday, May 28, 2024, at Robinson-Lytle-Shoemaker Funeral Home, 36 N 7th Street, Indiana. A graveside service will immediately follow at Brush Valley Lutheran Cemetery with the Rev. Robert White officiating.

Carman Davis and Lily V. Palmer had the following children:

i. Deborah<sup>9</sup> Davis<sup>76</sup> She married **Don Barnett** 

Notes for Deborah Davis:

In 2024, Deborah and Don were living in Fort Worth, Tarrant County, Texas.

ii. Linda Davis She married Ted Faris

Notes for Linda Davis:

In 2024, Linda and Ted were living in Akron, Summit County, Ohio.

iii. Brenda Davis<sup>76</sup> She married **Glen Auvil** 

Notes for Brenda Davis:

In 2024, Brenda and Glen were living in Akron, Summit County, Ohio.

745. iv. Shirley Davis<sup>76</sup> She died before 2024. She married ? Raber

553. **Glenn David**<sup>8</sup> **Palmer** (Norman Geary<sup>7</sup>, James A.<sup>6</sup>, Michael Henry<sup>5</sup>, Isaac<sup>4</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1049-1050</sup> was born on Oct 02, 1936 in Brushvalley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1050</sup> He died on Oct 01, 1979 in Penn Run R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1050</sup> He married **Margaret Peggy Slippy** 

**Glenn David Palmer** was buried in Manor Cemetery, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Glenn David Palmer and Margaret Peggy Slippy had the following children:

- i. Randolph G.9 Palmer<sup>1050</sup>
- ii. Kenneth D. Palmer<sup>1050</sup>
- iii. Glenda M. Palmer<sup>1050</sup>
- iv. Oma Lynn Palmer<sup>1050</sup>

- v. Joyce E. Palmer<sup>1050</sup>
- vi. Mona Lee Palmer<sup>1050</sup>
- 554. **Allen**<sup>8</sup> **Palmer** (Russel L.<sup>7</sup>, Hiram D.<sup>6</sup>, Michael Henry<sup>5</sup>, Isaac<sup>4</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1393, 1434</sup> He died before 2002.<sup>76</sup> He married **Karen Mae Hilliard** She was born on Nov 01, 1961 in New Kensington, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1393, 1435</sup>

Allen Palmer and Karen Mae Hilliard had the following children:

- i. Bo<sup>9</sup> Palmer<sup>1393, 1434</sup>
- ii. Justin Palmer 1393, 1434
- 555. **Richard Edwin**<sup>8</sup> **Palmer** (Philip Coulter<sup>7</sup>, Herman Turner<sup>6</sup>, Philip<sup>5</sup>, Isaac<sup>4</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> He married **Patricia Jacobson**

Richard Edwin Palmer and Patricia Jacobson had the following children:

- i. Richard Patrick<sup>9</sup> Palmer<sup>8</sup>
- ii. David Michael Palmer8
- iii. Cathleen Marie Palmer<sup>8</sup>
- iv. Julie Palmer<sup>8</sup>
- v. Michael Palmer8
- 556. **Philip Edwin**<sup>8</sup> **Burcher** (Martha Jane<sup>7</sup> Palmer, Herman Turner<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Philip<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born on Jul 05, 1935 in Ridgway, Elk County, Pennsylvania. He died on Jul 23, 1991 in Alexandria, Virginia. He married **Sarah Anne Mosher**

Philip Edwin Burcher and Sarah Anne Mosher had the following children:

- i. Phillip Edwin<sup>9</sup> Burcher Jr.<sup>8</sup>
- ii. Harry Keith Burcher8
- iii. Richard Andrew Burcher8
- iv. David Paul Burcher8
- 557. **Judith**<sup>8</sup> **Heckendorn** (Flora<sup>7</sup> Fetterman, William C.<sup>6</sup> Fetterman, Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5</sup> was born on May 12, 1941.<sup>4</sup> She married **Andrew Sheeley** in 1958.<sup>8</sup>

Andrew Sheeley and Judith Heckendorn had the following children:

- i. David<sup>9</sup> Sheeley<sup>5</sup>
- ii. Andrew Sheeley<sup>5</sup>
- iii. Wendy Sheeley<sup>5</sup>
- iv. Paul Sheeley<sup>5</sup>
- v. Debra Sheeley<sup>5</sup>
- 558. **Thomas Lawson**<sup>8</sup> **Bridge Jr.** (Hazel Melinda<sup>7</sup> Fetterman, William C.<sup>6</sup> Fetterman, Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1057-1058, 1436-1437</sup> was born on Jul 24, 1925 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 1057-1058</sup> He died on Oct 01, 2018 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Genevieve Baker** on Sep 16, 1953.<sup>1436-1437</sup> She was born on Nov 19, 1929 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1437</sup> She died on Mar 17, 2021 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1437</sup>

Thomas Lawson Bridge Jr. was buried in Circle Hot Springs Station, Yukon Koyukuk, Alaska, USA.

Notes for Thomas Lawson Bridge Jr.:

Thomas L. Bridge, 93, of Punxsutawney, passed away Monday, October 1, 2018, at home, surrounded by his family.

Thomas was born July 24, 1925 in Punxsutawney to the late Thomas and Hazel (Walker) Bridge. He was a very proud WWII Veteran serving in the US Marine Corps.

Tom was the owner and operator of Bridge Auto Repair for over 67 years. He was Methodist by faith. Tom enjoyed hunting, fishing, going to camp, woodworking and fixing and tinkering with cars.

He is survived by his loving wife Genevieve (Baker) Bridge of Punxsutawney; two sons, Thomas A. Bridge and wife Debra and David C. Bridge and fiancee Diane Neville all of Punxsutawney; three grandchildren, Joshua Bridge and wife Beth, Matthew Bridge, and David Bridge; and three great-grandchildren, Hope, Hannah, and Haley.

Friends will be received from 11:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m. Wednesday, October 3, 2018, at the McCabe Funeral Home in Punxsutawney where a funeral service will be held at 2:00 p.m. with Rev. Paul Thompson officiating. Private interment will follow at the American Legion Cemetery in Circle Hill.

Genevieve Baker was buried in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.

Thomas Lawson Bridge Jr. and Genevieve Baker had the following children:

i. Thomas A.9 Bridge<sup>76</sup> was born on Sep 16, 1956.8 He married **Debra?** 

Notes for Thomas A. Bridge:

In 2018, Thomas and Debra were living in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. David C. Bridge<sup>76, 1437</sup> was born on Mar 01, 1957.<sup>8</sup>
- 559. **Lois Marie**<sup>8</sup> **Nelson** (Florence<sup>7</sup> Wallace, Bertha Savilla<sup>6</sup> Fetterman, Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1059-1060, 1438</sup> was born on Jan 21, 1921 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1060</sup> She died on Nov 22, 2016 in White Oak, Allegheney County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1060</sup> She married **Ralph Carl Akerberg** He was born on Apr 15, 1916 in McKeesport, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1439</sup>

Ralph Carl Akerberg and Lois Marie Nelson had the following children:

- i. Sheryl M.<sup>9</sup> Akerberg<sup>1060, 1438, 1620</sup> was born on Dec 05, 1943 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1620</sup> She married **? Guy**
- ii. Denise L. Akerberg<sup>1060, 1438, 1621-1624</sup> was born on May 23, 1948 in Pennsylvania. 1621-1624 She married **? Berarducci**
- iii. Janell L. Akerberg<sup>1060, 1625</sup> was born on Jul 16, 1954. 1625 She married ? Anderson
- Morma<sup>8</sup> Nelson (Florence<sup>7</sup> Wallace, Bertha Savilla<sup>6</sup> Fetterman, Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1059, 1440-1441</sup> was born in 1930 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1059</sup> She married **James A. Nelson**, son of Martin Nelson, on Aug 16, 1953 in McKeesport, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1441</sup> He was born on Feb 27, 1928 in McKeesport, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1440, 1442</sup> He died on Sep 11, 2011 in Grayslake, Lake County, Illinois.<sup>1440, 1442</sup>

James A. Nelson and Norma Nelson had the following children:

i. Paula<sup>9</sup> Nelson<sup>1440</sup> was born in Jul 1955.<sup>8</sup> She married **John Dingiss** 

Notes for Paula Nelson:

In 2011, Paula and John were living in Hanover Park, Illinois.

ii. Lisa Nelson<sup>1440</sup> was born on Oct 19, 1958.8 She married Marty Milco

Notes for Lisa Nelson:

In 2011, Lisa and Marty were living in Mundelein, Lake County, Illinois.

iii. Shiela Nelson<sup>1440</sup> was born on Dec 18, 1961.8 She married **Jim Brettner** 

Notes for Shiela Nelson:

In 2011, Sheila and Jim were living in Mundelein, Lake County, Illinois.

561. **Wayne**<sup>8</sup> **Nelson** (Florence<sup>7</sup> Wallace, Bertha Savilla<sup>6</sup> Fetterman, Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5</sup> was born on Jul 22, 1936.<sup>4</sup> He married **Geraldine Papp** in Sep 1958.<sup>8</sup>

Wayne Nelson and Geraldine Papp had the following child:

- i. Michelle Renee<sup>9</sup> Nelson<sup>5</sup> was born on Feb 18, 1963.<sup>8</sup>
- 562. **Glenn**<sup>8</sup> **Nelson** (Florence<sup>7</sup> Wallace, Bertha Savilla<sup>6</sup> Fetterman, Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5</sup> was born on May 19, 1940.<sup>4</sup> He married **Connie Waltower** on May 29, 1964.<sup>8</sup>

Glenn Nelson and Connie Waltower had the following child:

- i. Jeffrey<sup>9</sup> Nelson<sup>5</sup> was born on Dec 03, 1964.<sup>8</sup>
- 563. **Jack Lionel**<sup>8</sup> **Nelson** (Elsie P.<sup>7</sup> Wallace, Bertha Savilla<sup>6</sup> Fetterman, Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1061, 1443-1444</sup> was born on

Apr 24, 1926 in McKeesport, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. 1061, 1443-1444 He died on Jan 06, 1999 in Yatesboro, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania. 1061, 1443 He married **Ruby Crissman** on Apr 20, 1950. She was born on Oct 12, 1931 in Dayton, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania. 1443 She died on Jul 18, 2012 in Kittanning, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania. 1443

**Jack Lionel Nelson** was buried in Lawn Haven Burial Estates, Worthington, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.

**Ruby Crissman** was buried in Saint Mary's Catholic Cemetery, Yatesboro, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.

Jack Lionel Nelson and Ruby Crissman had the following children:

- i. Larry<sup>9</sup> Nelson<sup>5</sup> was born on Jul 13, 1949.
- ii. Jacqueline Nelson<sup>5</sup> was born on Dec 26, 1952.8
- iii. Debra Nelson<sup>5</sup> was born on Sep 25, 1955.<sup>8</sup>
- 564. **William Ronald**<sup>8</sup> **Nelson** (Elsie P.<sup>7</sup> Wallace, Bertha Savilla<sup>6</sup> Fetterman, Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1063, 1445</sup> was born on Dec 31, 1923 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1063</sup> He died on Jun 08, 1995.<sup>1063</sup> He married **Clara Ruth Boyer**, daughter of Edward Harrison Boyer and Sara?, on Dec 15, 1945.<sup>8</sup> She was born on Dec 18, 1926 in Sagamore, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1445</sup> She died on Oct 12, 2021 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1445</sup>

William Ronald Nelson and Clara Ruth Boyer had the following children:

- i. William R.<sup>9</sup> Nelson<sup>1445</sup> was born on Sep 18, 1946.<sup>8</sup>
- ii. Richard D. Nelson<sup>1445</sup> was born on Aug 20, 1948.<sup>8</sup>
- iii. Patricia Jeanne Nelson<sup>1445</sup> was born on Sep 17, 1954.<sup>8</sup> She married (1) **? Thornberg** She married (2) **? Decker**
- 565. **James Boyd**<sup>8</sup> **Wallace** (Boyd Albert<sup>7</sup>, Bertha Savilla<sup>6</sup> Fetterman, Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1064, 1067</sup> was born on Mar 10, 1934.<sup>4</sup> He married **Patricia Barringer** She was born on Apr 09, 1937 in Ava, Jackson County, Illinois.<sup>1446</sup> She died on Mar 26, 2023 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1446</sup>

James Boyd Wallace and Patricia Barringer had the following children:

- i. Lee Ann<sup>9</sup> Morse<sup>1446</sup> was born on Aug 05, 1957.<sup>8</sup> She married **? Morse**
- ii. Vickie Wallace<sup>1446</sup> was born on Jan 10, 1960.8
- iii. Jimmy Wallace<sup>1446</sup> was born on Dec 30, 1961.8
- 566. **John William**<sup>8</sup> **Wallace** (Boyd Albert<sup>7</sup>, Bertha Savilla<sup>6</sup> Fetterman, Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1064, 1067</sup> was born on Jan 14, 1937.<sup>4</sup> He married **Sylvia Risher** on Apr 20, 1957.<sup>8</sup>

John William Wallace and Sylvia Risher had the following child:

- i. Lisa<sup>9</sup> Wallace<sup>5</sup> was born on Oct 19, 1966.<sup>8</sup>
- 567. **Nancy Lee**<sup>8</sup> **Maskery** (Frances Mary<sup>7</sup> Martin, Sara Emma<sup>6</sup> Fetterman, Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5, 1447-1449</sup> was born on Jul 02, 1929 in Pennsylvania.<sup>4, 1447-1449</sup> She died on Jan 11, 2013 in Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa. 1447-1448 She married **James M. Mann** He was born on Jan 04, 1932. 1447 He died on Jun 17, 1995. 1447

Nancy Lee Maskery was buried in Garden of Memories, Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa.

James M. Mann was buried in Garden of Memories, Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa.

James M. Mann and Nancy Lee Maskery had the following children:

- i. Clifford James<sup>9</sup> Mann<sup>5</sup> was born on Jan 18, 1958.<sup>8</sup>
- ii. Douglas Lee Mann<sup>5</sup> was born on Sep 03, 1961.<sup>8</sup>
- 568. **Robert Daniel**<sup>8</sup> **Maskery** (Frances Mary<sup>7</sup> Martin, Sara Emma<sup>6</sup> Fetterman, Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5</sup> was born on May 10, 1932.<sup>4</sup> He married **Edna Mae Richards** on Feb 09, 1952.<sup>8</sup>

Robert Daniel Maskery and Edna Mae Richards had the following children:

- 746. i. Janice<sup>9</sup> Maskery<sup>5</sup> was born on Jun 06, 1956.<sup>8</sup> She married **Joseph Myers**
- 747. ii. Barbara Ann Maskery<sup>5</sup> was born on Jul 01, 1958.<sup>8</sup> She married **Terry Manners**
- 748. iii. Robert Allen Maskery<sup>5, 1626</sup> was born on Jun 12, 1964.<sup>8</sup> He married **Cheryl A. Antonucci** on

Oct 29, 1988 in Trumbull County, Ohio. 1626 She was born in 1961. 1626

569. **Arthur Royden**<sup>8</sup> **Maskery** (Frances Mary<sup>7</sup> Martin, Sara Emma<sup>6</sup> Fetterman, Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5</sup> was born on Jul 25, 1934.<sup>4</sup> He married **Catherine Hunyall** 

Arthur Royden Maskery and Catherine Hunyall had the following children:

- 749. i. Michael Arthur<sup>9</sup> Maskery<sup>5</sup> was born on Oct 24, 1956.<sup>8</sup> He married **Claudette Huntger**
- 750. ii. Cherry Frances Maskery<sup>5</sup> was born on Nov 02, 1958.<sup>8</sup> She married **Kent Jones Sr.**
- 751. iii. Bryan Dewey Maskery<sup>5</sup> was born on Jul 22, 1965.<sup>8</sup> He married **Jacqueline Soulfilippo**
- 752. iv. Vicky Lynn Maskery<sup>5</sup> was born on May 23, 1968.<sup>8</sup> She married **James Monfredi**
- 570. **Delora**<sup>8</sup> **Maskery** (Frances Mary<sup>7</sup> Martin, Sara Emma<sup>6</sup> Fetterman, Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5</sup> was born on May 19, 1936.<sup>4</sup> She married **Harold Greenlee** on Aug 25, 1956.<sup>8</sup>

Harold Greenlee and Delora Maskery had the following children:

- 753. i. Ronda L.<sup>9</sup> Greenlee<sup>5, 1627-1628</sup> was born on Mar 24, 1961.<sup>1627-1628</sup> She married **Gary Allan Berkowitz** He was born in Oct 1962.<sup>1629</sup>
- 754. ii. Joyce Arleen Greenlee<sup>5</sup> was born on Jan 18, 1963.<sup>8</sup> She married **Gerald C. Dunn Jr.** 
  - iii. Robin Darlene Greenlee<sup>5</sup> was born on Jun 25, 1965. 1630
- 571. **Rose Emma**<sup>8</sup> **Maskery** (Frances Mary<sup>7</sup> Martin, Sara Emma<sup>6</sup> Fetterman, Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5</sup> was born on Jun 03, 1939.<sup>4</sup> She married **James David Lark Sr.** on Aug 11, 1956.<sup>8</sup>

James David Lark Sr. and Rose Emma Maskery had the following children:

- i. Debbie Lynn<sup>9</sup> Lark<sup>5</sup> was born on Aug 17, 1958.<sup>8</sup>
- ii. Linda Jean Lark<sup>5</sup> was born on May 10, 1961.<sup>8</sup>
- iii. James David Lark<sup>5</sup> was born on May 07, 1966.8
- 572. **William Richard**<sup>8</sup> **Startzell** (Eleanor Luella<sup>7</sup> Martin, Sara Emma<sup>6</sup> Fetterman, Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1068-1069, 1450-1451</sup> was born on Mar 18, 1930 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1068-1069, 1450</sup> He died on Oct 24, 2004 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1068, 1450</sup> He married (1) **Doris Evans** He married (2) **Arleen Marie Kane**, daughter of John H. Kane and Terese Danhoff, on Oct 21, 1980 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>1069</sup> She was born on Apr 03, 1935 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1069</sup>

William Richard Startzell and Doris Evans had the following child:

i. William E.9 Startzell<sup>1451</sup> He married **Shirley L. Hartzfeld** on Jul 10, 1976. 1451

William Richard Startzell and Arleen Marie Kane had no children.

573. **Sara Kathryn**<sup>8</sup> **Ames** (Thelma Maxine<sup>7</sup> Martin, Sara Emma<sup>6</sup> Fetterman, Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5</sup> was born on Jan 21, 1936 in Shadyside Hospital, Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>4</sup> She married **James Edward McKenna**, son of John McKenna and Anna Peacock, on Aug 22, 1959 in Ridgway, Elk County, Pennsylvania.<sup>8</sup>

James Edward McKenna and Sara Kathryn Ames had the following children:

- i. Cynthia Jane<sup>9</sup> McKenna<sup>5</sup> was born on Jan 22, 1962 in McKeesport, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>8</sup> She married **Derek Scott Mallory** on Aug 10, 1996 in Rochester, Monroe County, New York.<sup>8</sup>
- ii. Suzanne Ames McKenna<sup>5</sup> was born on Oct 01, 1966 in Ridgway, Elk County, Pennsylvania.<sup>8</sup> She married **Patrick A. Wallace** on Sep 10, 1994 in Rochester, Monroe County, New York.<sup>8</sup>
- iii. James Edward McKenna<sup>5</sup> was born on Jul 07, 1975 in Strong Memorial Hospital, Rochester, Monroe County, New York.<sup>8</sup>
- 574. **George Bernard**<sup>8</sup> **Ames Jr.** (Thelma Maxine<sup>7</sup> Martin, Sara Emma<sup>6</sup> Fetterman, Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1452-1453</sup> was born on Aug 12, 1937 in Citizens General Hospital, New Kensington, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Joyce Lorraine Glenn**, daughter of Gerald G. Glenn and Johanna Pluto, on Jul 26, 1958 in Austin, Potter County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1453</sup>

George Bernard Ames Jr. and Joyce Lorraine Glenn had the following children:

- i. Joanne Lorraine<sup>9</sup> Ames<sup>5</sup> was born on Feb 13, 1959 in Bellefonte, Centre County, Pennsylvania.<sup>8</sup>
- ii. George Glenn Ames<sup>5, 1631</sup> was born on Apr 18, 1960 in Dewitt Army Hospital, Fort Belvoir,

- Virginia.1631
- iii. David Patrick Ames<sup>1452, 1632</sup> was born on Aug 24, 1961 in Warrenton, Fauquier County, Virginia. He married **Theresa Lynn Moore**, daughter of Clement L Moore and Barbara E Timmons-McDaniel, on Jan 04, 1985 in Loudoun County, Virginia. She was born on Oct 27, 1966. He was born on Oct 27, 1966.
- iv. Dennis Michael Ames<sup>5, 1633-1634</sup> was born on Mar 21, 1963 in Faquier County Hospital, Warrenton, Faquier County, Virginia. 1633-1634
- v. Susan Maxine Ames<sup>5, 1635</sup> was born on Nov 22, 1965 in Huntingtown, Calvert County, Maryland. 1635 She married **Keith Zaffino**
- 575. **Jeanne**<sup>8</sup> **Hawk** (Mary Leanna<sup>7</sup> Rowland, Hazel Alva<sup>6</sup> Fetterman, Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5</sup> was born on May 10, 1950.<sup>4</sup> She married **Kenneth Keith** on Aug 12, 1967.<sup>8</sup>

Kenneth Keith and Jeanne Hawk had the following child:

- i. Kenneth James<sup>9</sup> Keith<sup>5</sup> was born on Sep 10, 1968.<sup>8</sup>
- 576. **Homer McVey**<sup>8</sup> **Williams** (Gordon Clemens<sup>7</sup>, McVey Troy<sup>6</sup>, Margaret Matilda<sup>5</sup> Ross, Jane<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>620, 1088-1089, 1456</sup> was born on Nov 01, 1927 in Dayton, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania. He married **Freda Mae Rosenberger**

Homer McVey Williams and Freda Mae Rosenberger had the following children:

- 755. i. Mary Sue<sup>9</sup> Williams<sup>225</sup> She married **Vincent Michael McNevin**
- 756. ii. Elizabeth Ann Williams<sup>225</sup> She married James Smulik
- 757. iii. Thomas Gordon Williams<sup>225</sup>He married **Cheryl Cronan**
- 758. iv. Robert Lee Williams<sup>225</sup> He married (1) **Beth Strickland** She was born on Dec 31.<sup>225</sup> He married (2) **Carrie Cleland**
- 759. v. Bernard Eugene Williams<sup>225</sup>He married **Andrea Kubala**
- 760. vi. Timothy Lynn Williams<sup>225</sup> He married Nancy?
- 761. vii. Klara Kathleen Williams<sup>225</sup> She married **Timothy Rethi**
- 762. viii. Kathy Lynn Williams<sup>225</sup> She married **Jerry Otto**
- 577. **Bernard Eugene**<sup>8</sup> **Williams** (Gordon Clemens<sup>7</sup>, McVey Troy<sup>6</sup>, Margaret Matilda<sup>5</sup> Ross, Jane<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>620, 1088-1089, 1091, 1457</sup> was born on Nov 30, 1929 in Dayton, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1091, 1457</sup> He died on Jul 21, 1994 in Beltrami County, Minnesota. <sup>1091, 1457</sup> He married **Emma Lee Lockhart**

Bernard Eugene Williams and Emma Lee Lockhart had the following child:

- i. Belinda<sup>9</sup> Williams<sup>225</sup>
- 578. **Robert Gordon**<sup>8</sup> **Williams** (Gordon Clemens<sup>7</sup>, McVey Troy<sup>6</sup>, Margaret Matilda<sup>5</sup> Ross, Jane<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>620, 1087-1089</sup> was born on Oct 12, 1932 in Dayton, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania. He died on Apr 10, 2002. He married **Ruth Louise Orange**

Robert Gordon Williams and Ruth Louise Orange had the following children:

- 763. i. Mark Sterling<sup>9</sup> Williams<sup>225</sup> He married **Catherine Mary Pierce**
- 764. ii. Carrie Lee Williams<sup>225</sup> She married **James Myers**
- 765. iii. Matthew McVay Williams<sup>225</sup> He married **Melanie Rosborough** 
  - iv. Luke Eric Williams
- 579. **Elizabeth Ann**<sup>8</sup> **Williams** (Gordon Clemens<sup>7</sup>, McVey Troy<sup>6</sup>, Margaret Matilda<sup>5</sup> Ross, Jane<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>620, 1088-1089</sup> was born in 1934 in Pennsylvania. 1088-1089 She married **Esco Hallman**

Esco Hallman and Elizabeth Ann Williams had the following children:

- 766. i. Dan<sup>9</sup> Hallman<sup>225</sup> He married **Andrea Ploskunak**
- 767. ii. Sally Ann Hallman<sup>225</sup> She married (1) **Larry Thomas Morrow** She married (2) **Steve Allen Hetrick**
- Janet Lee<sup>8</sup> Williams (Gordon Clemens<sup>7</sup>, McVey Troy<sup>6</sup>, Margaret Matilda<sup>5</sup> Ross, Jane<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>620, 1088-1089</sup> was born in 1939 in Pennsylvania. <sup>1088-1089</sup> She married (1) **Donald Smith** She married (2) **James Wigton**

Donald Smith and Janet Lee Williams had the following children:

- i. Jeffrey Donald<sup>9</sup> Smith<sup>225</sup>
- ii. Marcey Lee Smith<sup>225</sup>

James Wigton and Janet Lee Williams had the following child:

- i. Jamie Sue<sup>9</sup> Wigton<sup>225</sup>
- 581. **William Joe**<sup>8</sup> **Williams** (Gordon Clemens<sup>7</sup>, McVey Troy<sup>6</sup>, Margaret Matilda<sup>5</sup> Ross, Jane<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>620, 1089</sup> was born in 1946 in Pennsylvania. <sup>1089</sup> He married **Sherry M. Corosu**

William Joe Williams and Sherry M. Corosu had the following children:

- i. Benjamin Brent<sup>9</sup> Williams<sup>225</sup>
- ii. Joshua David Williams<sup>225</sup>
- 582. **Theodore** Williams (Theodore Joseph<sup>7</sup>, Theodore Findley<sup>6</sup>, Henry Peter<sup>5</sup>, Caroline<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>13</sup> He married **Sherri Lynne Foust**

Theodore Williams and Sherri Lynne Foust had the following children:

- i. Kelly<sup>9</sup> Williams<sup>13</sup>
- ii. Jonathan Williams<sup>13</sup>
- iii. Jordan Williams<sup>13</sup>
- 583. **Mary Margaret**<sup>8</sup> **Williams** (Theodore Joseph<sup>7</sup>, Theodore Findley<sup>6</sup>, Henry Peter<sup>5</sup>, Caroline<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>13</sup> She married **Mike?**

Mike? and Mary Margaret Williams had the following children:

- i. Jack<sup>§</sup> ?<sup>13</sup>
- ii. Rose ?13
- 584. **Charles Augustus**<sup>8</sup> **Williams** (Theodore Joseph<sup>7</sup>, Theodore Findley<sup>6</sup>, Henry Peter<sup>5</sup>, Caroline<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>13</sup> He married **Jody?**

Charles Augustus Williams and Jody? had the following children:

- i. Charlie<sup>9</sup> Williams<sup>13</sup>
- ii. Katie Williams<sup>13</sup>
- 585. **Charles Harry**<sup>8</sup> **Williams** (Lewis Clauson<sup>7</sup>, Harry Elmer<sup>6</sup>, Clawson Ellsworth<sup>5</sup>, Caroline<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1108</sup> was born on Dec 22, 1949 in Fort Bragg, Cumberland County, North Carolina. He married **Linda Lee Pivachek**

Notes for Charles Harry Williams:

Charles and Linda were never married.

Charles Harry Williams and Linda Lee Pivachek had the following child:

- Marie<sup>9</sup> Williams<sup>1108</sup> was born on Dec 11, 1973 in Santa Clara, Santa Clara County, California.<sup>1108</sup> She married ? Bujnak
- 329. **Terrie Adel**<sup>7</sup> **Palmer** (Scott Randall<sup>6</sup>, Joseph Campbell<sup>5</sup>, Jesse<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Jun 24, 1954 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Feb 29, 2008 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

Notes for Terrie Adel Palmer:

Terrie Adel Palmer, 53, of Black Lick, PA passed away on Friday, February 29, 2008 at the Indiana Regional Medical Center, Indiana, PA.

The daughter of Scott R. and Alice E. (Williams) Palmer, she was born June 24, 1954 in Indiana, PA.

Terrie graduated from Blairsville High School in 1972 and worked for Indiana County as a social worker.

She was a member of F.O.E.#1488 Ladies Auxiliary.

Surviving are a son, Joshua E. Palmer and wife, Erin of Mechanicsburg and four sisters, Shelby McQuiston of Baltimore, MD; Judith Daugherty of Black Lick; Darlene Blattenberger of Black Lick and Debora Cecconi of Greensburg.

She was preceded in death by her parents; five brothers, Scott, Jerry, William, Robert and Jack Palmer and three sisters, Linda Palmer, Karen Waldenville and Nancy Shaffer.

There will be no visitation.

A Memorial service will be held at 11:00 A.M. Wednesday at the Shoemaker Funeral Home, Inc., 49 N. Walnut St., Blairsville, PA with Rev. Fred W. Craig officiating.

Terrie Adel Palmer had the following child:

i. Joshua E.8 Palmer<sup>76</sup> He married **Erin?** 

Notes for Joshua E. Palmer:

In 2008, Joshua and Erin were living in Mechanicsburg, Pennsylvania.

586. **Orlo Gilbert**<sup>8</sup> **Lute Sr.** (Orlonson Frederick<sup>7</sup>, Albert Bruce<sup>6</sup>, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 295</sup> was born on Jun 26, 1928 in Cresson, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>788</sup> He died on Mar 08, 1986 in West Newton, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>295</sup> He married **Betty Jane Jenkins**, daughter of John William Jenkins and Flora Louise Snyder, on Apr 13, 1947 in Strangford, Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>537</sup> She was born on Feb 20, 1929 in Cokeville, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>537</sup>

Orlo Gilbert Lute Sr. was buried in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Orlo Gilbert Lute Sr. and Betty Jane Jenkins had the following children:

- 768. i. Orlo Gilbert<sup>9</sup> Lute Jr.<sup>76</sup> He married **Ann Frances Markel**
- 769. ii. Gail Louise Lute<sup>105</sup> was born on Feb 08, 1948 in Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Nov 25, 2004 in Pomona, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>76</sup> She married (1) **Frederick Salaj**

Notes for Gail Louise Lute:

In 1986, Gail and Fred were living in Sonoma, Sonoma County, California. Redlands Daily Facts (December 1, 2004)

Gail Louise Salai

Gail Louise Salaj, 56, of Pomona passed away November 25, 2004 at home. She was born February 8, 1948, in Pennsylvania and lived in Pomona for the past 21 years. She was a cashier at Wal-Mart for 10 years, and was a member of the Chino Church of Christ. She is survived by her husband, Frederick Salaj; son, Jason Creighton of Pennsylvania; grandchildren, Samantha, Jerome and Jonathan; her mother, Betty Jane Lute of Pennsylvania; sisters, Sherry Kuhfuss and Lorraine Kossom both of Pennsylvania; brother, Orlo G. Lute, Jr. also of Pennsylvania. Visitation will be held from 4 to 8 p.m. today, November 30 at Todd Memorial Chapel, Pomona. Services will be held at 3:30 p.m. Wednesday, December 1, at Todd Memorial Chapel, Pomona. Todd Memorial Chapel, Pomona, is in charge of arrangements.

- 770. iii. Sherry Fay Lute<sup>105, 537</sup> She married (1) ? Dainty She married (2) Arthur Albert Kuhfuss
  - iv. Lorraine Kay Lute<sup>105, 537</sup> She married **Thomas George Kossum**

Notes for Lorraine Kay Lute:

In 1986, Lorrain and Thomas were living in West Newton, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

771. v. Debra Jane Lute<sup>105, 537</sup> was born on Sep 08, 1952 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>537</sup> She died on Apr 28, 1997 in West Newton, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>537</sup> She married **Ronald Lofgren** 

Notes for Debra Jane Lute:

In 1986, Debra and Ronald were living in West Newton, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

587. **Keith**<sup>8</sup> **Lute** (Orlonson Frederick<sup>7</sup>, Albert Bruce<sup>6</sup>, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Oct 19, 1930 in Lockport, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Mar 07, 2012 in Rochester Mills, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Nancy Sue Windon** She was born on Dec 30, 1935 in Yellow Springs, Greene County, Ohio.<sup>76</sup> She died on Jun 28, 2013 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

Keith Lute was buried in Twin Valley Memorial Park, Delmont, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Keith Lute:

Keith Lute, 81, of Rochester Mills, PA, Indiana County, passed away on Wednesday, March 7, 2012, in

U.P.M.C. Presbyterian Hospital, Pittsburgh.

Born October 19, 1930 in Lockport, Pennsylvania, Keith was a son of the late Orlo and Helen (McNutt) Lute.

Keith was retired from the U.S. Air Force, and had served during the Vietnam and Korean eras. He was also a member of the American Legion - Bolivar. Keith considered his hobby to be a genealogist and family historian for the Lute family in America.

Besides his parents, Keith is preceded in death by a grandson, Kyle Parscale, a brother, Orlo Lute, and a sister, Allegra Carns.

He is survived by his wife, Nancy S. (Windon) Lute, two sons, Larry K. Lute and wife, Bobbie of Bolivar, and David R. Lute of Rochester Mills, PA; a daughter, Alethea Parscale and husband, Steve of Kansas City, Kansas; eight grandchildren, Nicholas Lute and wife, Kelly, Scott Lute and wife, Paula, Benjamin Lute, Katherine Lute, Kristin Parscale Williams, Kara Parscale, Klayton Parscale, and Kyler Parscale; three great-grandchildren, Zoe Bahner, Paige Williams and Alexander Williams, and one great-grandchild on the way.

Family and friends will be received Sunday, from 3 to 5 and 7 to 9 PM in the JOHN J. LOPATICH FUNERAL HOME, INC., 601 Weldon Street, Latrobe, PA 15650; Military services will be held on Monday, 10:30 AM, in the funeral home, with the American Legion Post #515, and the V.F.W. Post #3414.

Funeral services will be held Monday, 11:00 AM in the funeral home, with the Rev. Michael Fisher officiating. Interment to follow in Twin Valley Memorial Park, Delmont.

In lieu of flowers, the family suggests memorial contributions to: The American Diabetes Association, PA-Pittsburgh, 1st Floor, Suite 1900, Landmarks Building, 100 West Station Square Drive, Pittsburgh, PA 15219; OR The Disabled American Veterans, P.O. Box 14301, Cincinnati, OH 45250-0301, Attn: GIFT PROCESSING; OR The Lakota Indian School (St. Joseph's Indian School), 1301 N Main Street, Chamberlain, SD 57325.

**Nancy Sue Windon** was buried in Twin Valley Memorial Park, Delmont, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Nancy Sue Windon:

Nancy S. Lute, 77, of Indiana, died Friday, June 28, 2013, in Indiana Regional Medical Center.

She was born Dec. 30, 1935, in Yellow Springs, Ohio, a daughter of the late Robert and Bertha (Carlisle) Windon.

Nancy retired from the Rollo-Jensen Speaker Factory. In addition to her parents, Nancy was preceded in death by her husband, Keith Lute; a grandson, Kyle Parscale; two sisters, Eugenia Klontz and Margorie Klinger; and a brother, Donald Windon.

She is survived by two sons, Larry K. Lute and wife, Bobbie, of Bolivar, and David R. Lute, of Rochester Mills; a daughter, Alethea Parscale and husband, Steve, of Kansas City, Kan.; eight grandchildren, Nicholas Lute and wife, Kelly, Scott Lute and wife, Paula, Benjamin Lute, Katherine Lute, Kristin Parscale Williams, Kara Parscale, Klayton Parscale and Kyler Parscale; four great-grandchildren, Zoe Bahner, Paige Williams, Alexander Williams and Keegan Lute.

Family and friends will be received 3 to 5 and 7 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at John J. LOPATICH FUNERAL HOME INC., 601 Weldon St., Latrobe. Funeral services will be held 11 a.m. Wednesday in the funeral home with the Rev. Dr. David P. von Schlichten officiating. Interment will follow in Twin Valley Memorial Park.

Keith Lute and Nancy Sue Windon had the following children:

772. i. Larry Keith<sup>9</sup> Lute<sup>295</sup> He married (1) **Sylvia Diane Waltenbaugh** He married (2) **Bobbi Ann** 

#### Giles

Notes for Larry Keith Lute:

In 1984, Larry and Sylvia were living in Shelocta RD 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

In 2012 and 2013, Larry and Bobbie were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

773. ii. Alethea Eleanore Lute<sup>295</sup> She married **Steven Loyd Parscale**, son of Jack Parscale, in Aug 1979 in Sacramento, Sacramento County, California.<sup>1141</sup>

Notes for Alethea Eleanore Lute:

In 2012 and 2013, Alethea and Steve were living in Kansas City, Wyandotte County, Kansas.

iii. David Rothard Lute<sup>76, 295</sup> was born on Nov 18, 1971 in Chelsea, Suffolk County, Massachusetts.<sup>76</sup> He died on Oct 24, 2002 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

Notes for David Rothard Lute:

David Rothard Lute, 50, of Black Lick, passed away Monday, Oct. 24, 2022, at Forbes Regional Hospital.

Born Nov. 18, 1971, in Chelsea, Mass., he was a son of the late Keith and Nancy S. (Windon) Lute.

David was a wonderful son, brother and uncle who was a longtime, loving caregiver to his family, friends and neighbors.

He loved animals, especially his beloved dog, Jessie. David had an amazing sense of humor, regardless of the situation, and was an excellent storyteller.

Along with his parents, he was preceded in death by a nephew, Kyle Parscale.

David is survived by one brother, Larry K. Lute and his wife, Bobbie, of Bolivar; one sister, Alethea Parscale and her husband, Steve, of Paola, Kan.; nieces and nephews Nicholas Lute and his wife, Kelly, Scott Lute, Benjamin Lute, Katherine Lute, Kristin Parscale Pape and her husband, Jared, Klayton Parscale and his wife, Katie and Kyler Parscale and his wife, Kitana; and several great-nieces and great-nephews.

The family would like to extend a special thanks to the ICU at Forbes Regional Hospital for their excellent care and compassion.

Family and friends will be received from 10 a.m. to 11 a.m. Saturday at the Lopatich-Brinker Funeral Home, Latrobe.

A funeral service will be held at 11 a.m. Saturday in the funeral home, with the Rev. Mike Bobula officiating. Interment will follow at Twin Valley Memorial Park, Delmont.

588. **Allegra Eleanore**<sup>8</sup> **Lute** (Orlonson Frederick<sup>7</sup>, Albert Bruce<sup>6</sup>, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 295</sup> was born on Mar 19, 1932 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 788</sup> She died on Aug 30, 2001 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 788</sup> She married **Donald Peelor Carns**, son of Peter Peelor Carns and Margaret Nola Heffelfinger, on Jul 20, 1951 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>537</sup> He was born on Jul 25, 1925 in Ligonier, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>537</sup>

**Allegra Eleanore Lute** was buried in Twin Valley Memorial Park, Delmont, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Allegra Eleanore Lute:

Allegra Carns obit

Allegra E. Carns, 69, of Latrobe, died Thursday, Aug. 30, 2001, in Latrobe Area Hospital. She was born March 19, 1932, a daughter of the late Orlo and Helen McNutt Lute. She attended the First United Methodist Church of Derry. In addition to her parents, she was preceded in death by a brother, Orlo

Lute. She is survived by her husband, Donald P. Carns; a son, James K. Carns and his wife, Karen, Latrobe; a brother, Keith Lute of Rochester Mills, Pa.; two granddaughters, Jennifer Bridge and her husband, Brian, and Jessica Carns; a great-granddaughter, Elizabeth Bridge; and a number of nieces and nephews. Friends will be received from 3 to 5 and 7 to 9 p.m. Saturday in the JOHN J. LOPATICH FUNERAL HOME INC., 601 Weldon St., Latrobe. Funeral services will be held Sunday at 1 p.m. in the funeral home with the Rev. August B. Twigg officiating. Interment in Twin Valley Memorial Park, Delmont.

Donald Peelor Carns and Allegra Eleanore Lute had the following child:

774. i. James Keith<sup>9</sup> Carns<sup>76, 537</sup> He married **Karen Eileen McGuire** 

Notes for James Keith Carns:

In 2001, James and Karen were living in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

589. **Boyd Norman**<sup>8</sup> **Henderson** (Iva Marguerite<sup>7</sup> Lute, Albert Bruce<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1110, 1460-1462</sup> was born on Dec 12, 1934 in Pennsylvania. He married **Margaret Janice Ritenour** She was born on Mar 14, 1938 in Cook Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He Index 1461-1462 She died on Feb 08, 2009 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He Index 1461-1462

Boyd Norman Henderson and Margaret Janice Ritenour had the following children:

i. Victoria J.<sup>9</sup> Boring<sup>76, 1461-1462, 1636</sup> was born on Apr 29, 1959. 1636 She married **Gary Boring** 

Notes for Victoria J. Boring:

In 2023, Vickie and Gary were living in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

775. ii. Scott N. Henderson<sup>76, 1461-1462, 1637</sup> was born on Jun 27, 1961 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 1637</sup> He died on Oct 30, 2023 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **?** ?

**Scott N. Henderson** was buried in Germany Lutheran Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Scott N. Henderson: Obituary of Scott N. Henderson

Scott N. Henderson, 62, New Florence went to be with the Lord October 30, 2023, at Allegheny General Hospital. Born June 27, 1961, in Johnstown the son of late Janice "Jan" (Ritenour) Henderson and Boyd Norman Henderson, New Florence. In addition to his father, he is also survived by sons Brock Henderson and wife Cindy, New Florence, Brent Henderson and Hannah, Portland, Maine; sisters Vickie Boring and husband Gary, New Florence: Pam Stewart and husband Bert, Bolivar; and numerous aunts, uncles, nieces, nephews, and cousins.

Scott was a devoted member of New Life Church and a strong man of faith. He enjoyed exercising, weightlifting, golf, reading his Bible and being outdoors.

Friends received 2-4 and 6-8 pm Friday at Kenneth A. Stuart Funeral Home, 139 Ligonier St., New Florence where service will be held 1:30 pm Saturday. Pastor Jim Pardee officiating. Future interment Germany Lutheran Cemetery. In lieu of flowers donations may be made to St. Jude's Children's Research Hospital www.stjude.org

iii. Pamela J. Henderson<sup>76, 1461-1462, 1638</sup> was born in May 1963. She married **Bert Stewart** He was born in 1957.

Notes for Pamela J. Henderson: In 2023, Pam and Bert were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

590. **Bruce W.**<sup>8</sup> **Henderson** (Iva Marguerite<sup>7</sup> Lute, Albert Bruce<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1110, 1463-1464</sup> was born on Aug 20, 1933 in Lockport, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1463</sup> He died on Mar 09, 1983. <sup>1463</sup> He married **Natalie J. Rabickow** She was born on Mar 29, 1940. <sup>76</sup> She died

on Aug 31, 2021 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.76

**Bruce W. Henderson** was buried in Germany Lutheran Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Natalie J. Rabickow** was buried in Germany Lutheran Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Natalie J. Rabickow:

Natalie J. Henderson Flickinger

March 29, 1940 - August 31, 2021

81, Bolivar, passed away peacefully August 31, 2021, surrounded by her loving family. Born March 29, 1940, the daughter of the late John and Hellena (Scrubensky) Rabickow. Also preceded in death by first husband Bruce W. Henderson, Sr., second husband Gerald L. Flickinger; grandson Bryce Henderson, one infant grandson and one infant granddaughter; sisters Adaria Crusan, and Marcella Rosko. Survived by children Christina LaRosse and husband Donald, New Florence; Renee Long and husband Glenn, New Florence; Nadine Bealonis, Johnstown; Nina Dodds and late husband Kerry, Seward; Bruce Henderson, Jr., Seward; grandchildren Lindsey Mumau and husband Aaron, Amanda Helman and husband Robert, Erin Heffelfinger and husband Aric, Anthony Bealonis and wife Monica, Annie Bealonis, Abby Bealonis, Angela Bealonis, Rodney Jones and wife Meghan, William Jones and wife Erin, Derek Murray and wife Danielle and Meghan Henderson; 15 great-grandchildren, sisters Carolyn Kipp, Delaware, Lillian Wilson, North Carolina. Natalie enjoyed Bingo, gambling, cooking, baking, and shopping. She also enjoyed spending time with her family and dinning out. Natalie had previously worked at Annie's Restaurant, Our Son's Restaurant and Idlewild Park. Friends received 3-8 pm Friday at Kenneth A. Stuart Funeral Home, 139 Ligonier St., New Florence where service will be held 11 am Saturday. Interment Germany Lutheran Cemetery.

Bruce W. Henderson and Natalie J. Rabickow had the following children:

i. Jerry Wayne<sup>9</sup> Henderson<sup>1176, 1464</sup> was born on Dec 21, 1957 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1464</sup> He died on Dec 25, 1957 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1464</sup>

**Jerry Wayne Henderson** was buried in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

776. ii. Christina Ann Henderson<sup>76, 1639</sup> was born in 1959. She married **Donald Larosse** He was born in 1959.

Notes for Christina Ann Henderson:

In 2021, Christina and Donald were living in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

777. iii. Renee Lynn Henderson<sup>76, 1639</sup> She married **Glenn Long Jr.** 

Notes for Renee Lynn Henderson:

In 2021, Renee and Glenn were living in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

- 778. iv. Nadine Beth Henderson<sup>76, 1639</sup> She married **Gene Bealonis**
- 779. v. Nina Faye Henderson<sup>76, 1639</sup> She married (1) **Derreck Jones** She married (2) **Kerry Dodds** He died before 2021.
- 780. vi. Bruce Wayne Henderson Jr. 76, 1639 He married **Kayla?**
- 591. **Mona Virgina**<sup>8</sup> **Henderson** (Iva Marguerite<sup>7</sup> Lute, Albert Bruce<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1110, 1465</sup> was born in 1936 in Pennsylvania. 1110 She married **Charles Robert Boring**

Charles Robert Boring and Mona Virgina Henderson had the following child:

- i. Wendy Roxanne<sup>9</sup> Boring<sup>1465, 1640-1641</sup> was born on Apr 08, 1960.<sup>1465</sup> She married **Michael Bert Guittar**, son of Bert Gervis Guittar and Gladys Hicks, on Dec 30, 1978 in Norfolk, Virginia.<sup>1640</sup> He was born on Jun 01, 1956.<sup>1640</sup>
- 592. **Beatrice Ellen**<sup>8</sup> **Henderson** (Iva Marguerite<sup>7</sup> Lute, Albert Bruce<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1110, 1466-1467</sup> was born on May 01, 1938 in Lockport, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County,

Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 1467</sup> She died on Jul 01, 2022 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She married **Harry E. McKinney** He was born on Nov 30, 1932 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1466</sup> He died on Jun 02, 2017 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1466</sup>

**Beatrice Ellen Henderson** was buried in Germany Lutheran Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Beatrice Ellen Henderson: Obituary of Beatrice Ellen McKinney

Beatrice E. McKinney, 84, New Florence passed away July 1, 2022, at home surrounded by her family. Born May 1, 1938, in Lockport, the daughter of late Boyd W. and Iva M. (Lute) Henderson. Also preceded in death by husband Harry E. McKinney, brothers Bruce and David Henderson and Infant sisters Charlotte May and Judith Ann Henderson.

Survived by children Charlotte McKinney Mytrysak; Wade McKinney and wife Christine; Dave McKinney and wife Angela; Ron McKinney; Connie (McKinney) Sabella and husband Charles; grandchildren Jason, Erik, David, and Brianna Mytrysak; Randy, Justin (Amber), Bryan, and Megan McKinney; Amber and Ashlyn Sabella; great-grandchildren Ethan Bendel, Willow "Skye" McKinney, Cullen Hinson, Kiara Anderson, and soon to be born Sophia Sabella; brothers Norman and Roland Henderson; and sister Mona Boring.

Beatrice was a retired employee of Bestform and had previously worked as a seamstress at other garment factories. She enjoyed sewing, planting flowers, baking, and spending time with her family.

Friends received 11 am Tuesday till time of Service 1 pm Tuesday at Kenneth A. Stuart Funeral Home, 139 Ligonier St., New Florence, with Pastor Ray McIntire officiating. Interment Germany Lutheran Cemetery.

**Harry E. McKinney** was buried in Germany Lutheran Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Harry E. McKinney and Beatrice Ellen Henderson had the following children:

- 781. i. Charlotte May<sup>9</sup> McKinney<sup>76, 1466, 1642-1644</sup> was born in Jan 1958.<sup>1644</sup> She married **Terrance Stanley Mytrysak**, son of Stanley Mytrysak, on Apr 16, 1977.<sup>1643</sup> He was born in Jun 1950.<sup>1645</sup>
  - ii. Wade McKinney<sup>76, 1466</sup> He married **Christine?**
  - iii. Dave McKinney<sup>76, 1466</sup> He married **Angela?**
  - iv. Ron McKinney<sup>76, 1466</sup>
- 782. v. Connie V. McKinney<sup>76, 1466, 1646-1647</sup> was born on Feb 06, 1973. 1647 She married **Charles Sabella**
- 593. **David R.**<sup>8</sup> **Henderson** (Iva Marguerite<sup>7</sup> Lute, Albert Bruce<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 683</sup> was born on Aug 16, 1940 in Lockport, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on Dec 16, 2021 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Ina McGraw** about 1964. She died. The died of the died

David R. Henderson was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for David R. Henderson: Obituary of David R. Henderson

David R. Henderson, 81, Bolivar passed away December 16, 2021 at Indiana Regional Medical Center. Born August 16, 1940, in Lockport, the son of late Boyd W. and Iva M. (Lute) Henderson. Also preceded in death by brother Bruce Henderson and infant granddaughter Sarah Vee Cobes.

Survived by loving wife of 57 years Ina (McGraw) Henderson, children Shon Henderson and Tracey, Fayetteville, GA; Eve Cobes & husband John, Port Matilda. Grandchildren Laura, Amy, Jessica, Rebecca, John IV. 6 great-grandchildren. Siblings Norman Henderson, Mona Boring, Beatrice

McKinney all from New Florence. Roland Henderson, Roanoke, VA.

David was a loving and caring family man who enjoyed spending time with his family. He was a loving Grandfather and enjoyed spending time hunting and fishing.

Friends received 11 AM till time of service at 1 PM on Monday, at Kenneth A. Stuart Funeral Home, 139 Ligonier Street, New Florence. Pastor James Sunseri officiating. Interment Blairsville Cemetery. In lieu of flowers memorial donations can be made in David's memory to www.diabetes.org.

David R. Henderson and Ina McGraw had the following children:

i. Shon<sup>9</sup> Henderson<sup>76</sup> He married **Tracey**?

Notes for Shon Henderson: In 2021, Shon and Tracey were living in Fayetteville, Fayette County, Georgia.

783. ii. Eve Henderson<sup>76</sup> She married **John Cobes** 

Notes for Eve Henderson: In 2021, Eve and John were living in Port Matilda, Centre County, Pennsylvania.

594. **James Walter**<sup>8</sup> **Karns** (Alice Jane<sup>7</sup> Lute, James Orange<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1113, 1116, 1118-1119, 1469-1472</sup> was born on Jul 09, 1926 in Bedford Township, Bedford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1118-1119, 1470-1471</sup> He died on Jun 20, 1989 in Chewelah, Stevens County, Washington.<sup>1118-1119, 1471</sup> He married (1) **Betty Jane Imler**, daughter of Glenn Imler and Virginia Bagley Hartman, on Jan 28, 1947 in Bedford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1116</sup> She was born in 1928 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1116, 1472</sup> He married (2) **Ruth Walter** 

James Walter Karns and Betty Jane Imler had the following children:

- i. Deloris J.<sup>9</sup> Karns<sup>1472</sup> was born in 1948 in Pennsylvania. 1472
- ii. Marlene Laura Karns She married ? Barton

James Walter Karns and Ruth Walter had no children.

595. **Ernest C.**<sup>8</sup> **Brendlinger** (Gladys Marie<sup>7</sup> Lute, James Orange<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1474</sup> was born on Apr 25, 1926 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Nov 26, 2016 in Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Cora Mae Jones**, daughter of Henry D. Jones and Emma Nelson, about 1948.<sup>76</sup> She was born on Dec 26, 1930 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Mar 23, 2024 in Edgewater, Anne Arundel County, Maryland.<sup>76</sup>

**Ernest C. Brendlinger** was buried in Bethel Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Ernest C. Brendlinger:

Brendlinger, Ernest C.,90, Armagh, passed away November 26, 2016 at home. Born April 25, 1926 in New Florence, the son of the late Thomas and Gladys (Lute) Brendlinger. Also, preceded in death by sons Ernest Wayne Brendlinger, and Barry C. Brendlinger, Sr. Sisters Betty Jones, Emma Gibbons and Jane Brendlinger. Survived by loving wife of 68 years Cora M. (Jones); children Judy Buckley, Prince Frederick, MD; Nancy Adams, Prince Fredrick, MD; Timothy R. Brendlinger, Armagh; Alan E. Brendlinger, Prince Frederick, MD; Crystal Carper, Huntingdon; 21 grandchildren; and over 25 great-grandchildren; brother of Virginia Miller, Westmont; Thomas Brendlinger, Anchorage, AK; Murland Brendlinger, Indiana; Gladys Stiles, Blairsville; Agnes Marsh, New Florence; Earl Brendlinger, Seward; Harry Brendlinger, Lititz; Darline Madey, Homer City; Barbara Mitchell, Lititz; Gary Brendlinger, Blairsville. Ernie was an accomplished musician who enjoyed fishing and staying at camp. He was also a US Army Veteran of WWII and retired diesel truck mechanic for Mack Trucks. Friends received 2-4 and 6-8 pm Tuesday at Richard C. Stuart Funeral Home, 392 E. Philadelphia St., Armagh where service will be held 11 am Wednesday, Pastor Joseph Walls officiating. Interment Bethel Cemetery. Military rite by local veterans' organization. In lieu of flowers donations may be made to the funeral home to help with final expenses.

Cora Mae Jones was buried in Bethel Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County,

Pennsylvania.

Notes for Cora Mae Jones:

Cora Mae Brendlinger, 93, formerly of Armagh, passed away Saturday, March 23, 2024, at South River Rehab Center, Edgewater, Md.

She was born Dec. 26, 1930, in Robinson, the daughter of Henry and Emma (Nelson) Jones.

In addition to her parents, Cora was preceded in death by her husband, Ernest C. Brendlinger; children Ernest Wayne Brendlinger, Judy Buckley and Barry C. Brendlinger Sr.; brothers William, Henry, John, Russell, Charles and Herbert Jones; sisters Nancy Jane Brown, Alice Beskid, Clara Marie Fetter, Sarabelle Knupp and Laura Jean Jones.

She is survived by her children, Nancy Adams, Prince Fredrick, Md.; Timothy R. Brendlinger, Armagh; Alan E. Brendlinger, Prince Frederick, Md.; and Crystal Carper, Huntingdon; 21 grandchildren; 30 great-grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren.

Cora enjoyed word search puzzles, scratch-off tickets, playing poker and listening to music. Cora's family was most important to her.

Friends will be received from 12:30 to 2 p.m. Thursday at Richard C. Stuart Funeral Home, 392 E. Philadelphia St., Armagh, where her funeral service will be held at 2 p.m. Thursday. Interment will take place Bethel Cemetery.

In lieu of flowers, memorial donations may be made to St. Jude Children's Research Hospital, 501 St. Jude Place, Memphis, TN 38105; www.stjude.org.

Ernest C. Brendlinger and Cora Mae Jones had the following children:

- i. Ernest Wayne<sup>9</sup> Brendlinger<sup>76, 1648-1649</sup> was born on Apr 03, 1950.<sup>1648-1649</sup> He died on Feb 03, 2014.<sup>1649</sup>
- ii. Barry C. Brendlinger<sup>76</sup> He died before 2016.<sup>76</sup>
- iii. Judy Brendlinger<sup>76</sup> She died before 2024. She married **? Buckley**
- iv. Nancy Brendlinger<sup>76</sup> She married ? Adams
- v. Timothy R. Brendlinger<sup>76</sup>
- vi. Alan E. Brendlinger<sup>76</sup>
- vii. Crystal Brendlinger<sup>76</sup> She married ? Carper
- 596. **Betty M.**<sup>8</sup> **Brendlinger** (Gladys Marie<sup>7</sup> Lute, James Orange<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1474</sup> was born on Dec 23, 1929 in St. Clair Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Jun 13, 2012 in Lock Haven, Clinton County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She married **John S. Jones** He died before 2012.<sup>76</sup>

**Betty M. Brendlinger** was buried in Forest Lawn Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Betty M. Brendlinger:

Betty Jones, 82, Lock Haven died June 13, 2012 at Lock Haven Extended Care. Born December 23, 1929 in St. Clair Twp. The daughter of the late Thomas Brendlinger and Gladys Marie (Lute). Also preceded in death by husband John S. Jones; grandson Joshua Jones and sisters Emma Gibbons and Jane Brendlinger. Survived by children Henry Jones and wife Marge, Ocala, FL; John Jones and wife Darla; and Robin Wolmedorf, both of Lock Haven; 8 grandchildren; 8 great-grandchildren; sister of Ernest Brendlinger, Armagh; Virginia Miller, Westmont; Thomas Brendlinger, Anchorage, AK; Murland Brendlinger, Indiana; Gladys Stiles, Blairsville; Agnes Marsh, New Florence; Earl Brendlinger, Seward; Harry Brendlinger, Lititz; Darline Madey, Homer City; Barbara Mitchell, Lititz; Gary Brendlinger, Blairsville. Friends received from 2 to 4 and 6 till time of service 8 pm Saturday at Richard C. Stuart Funeral Home, 392 E. Philadelphia St. Armagh, PA 15920. Pastor Joseph Walls officiating. Future Inurment Forest Lawn Cemetery.

John S. Jones and Betty M. Brendlinger had the following children:

i. Henry<sup>9</sup> Jones<sup>76</sup> He married **Marge?** 

Notes for Henry Jones:

In 2012, Henry and Marge were living in Ocala, Marion County, Florida.

i. John Jones 16 He married Darla?

Notes for John Jones:

In 2012, John and Darla were living in Lock Haven, Clinton Count, Pennsylvania.

iii. Robin Jones<sup>76</sup> She married ? Wolmedorf

597. **Emma G.**<sup>8</sup> **Brendlinger** (Gladys Marie<sup>7</sup> Lute, James Orange<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Nov 23, 1931 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Mar 25, 2011 in Seward, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She married **Steve D. Gibbons** He died before 2011.<sup>76</sup>

Emma G. Brendlinger was buried in Armagh Cemetery, Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Emma G. Brendlinger:

Emma G. Gibbons

The Tribune-Democrat

SEWARD ó GIBBONS, Emma G., 79, Seward, died March 25, 2011, at Beacon Ridge. Born Nov. 23, 1931, in New Florence, daughter of late Thomas I. and Gladys Marie (Lute) Brendlinger. Also preceded in death by husband, Steve D. Gibbons. Survived by children, Daniel P. Gibbons, and wife, Sharon, Vintondale, and Karen Fedelia, Prince Gallitzin, and grandchildren, Tammy Ward, Latrobe; Nick Norgate, Baltimore; Scott Gibbons, and fiancee, Emily, Cincinnati; and Eric Gibbons, Vintondale. Sister of Ernest Brendlinger, Armagh; Virginia Miller, Johnstown; Betty Jones, Lock Haven; Thomas Brendlinger, Anchorage, Alaska; Murland Brendlinger, Indiana; Janie Brendlinger, Johnstown; Gladys Stiles, Blairsville; Agnes Marsh, New Florence; Earl Brendlinger, Seward; Harry Brendlinger, Lititz; Darlene Madey, Homer City; Barbara Mitchell, Lititz; and Gary Brendlinger, Blairsville. Also numerous nieces and nephews. Avid bingo player, who enjoyed sewing, crafts, puzzles and trips to casinos. Friends received from 2 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Richard C. Stuart Funeral Home, 392 E. Philadelphia St., Armagh, where service will be held 11 a.m. Monday, Pastor Joseph Walls, officiating. Interment, Armagh Cemetery. Online condolences may be left at www.thestuartfuneralhomes.com. In lieu of flowers, memorial donations may be made to Four Footed Friends, 220 Beck Rd., Indiana, Pa. 15701 or Cystic Fibrosis Western Pennsylvania Chapter, 810 River Ave., Suite 100, Pittsburgh, Pa. 15212.

Steve D. Gibbons and Emma G. Brendlinger had the following children:

i. Daniel P.9 Gibbons<sup>76</sup> He married **Sharon ?** 

Notes for Daniel P. Gibbons:

In 2011, Daniel and Sharon were living in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

ii. Karen Gibbons<sup>76</sup> She married ? Fedelia

598. **Gladys**<sup>8</sup> **Brendlinger** (Gladys Marie<sup>7</sup> Lute, James Orange<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> She married **Robert J. Stiles**, son of William Stiles and Goldie Hilty, about 1963.<sup>76</sup> He was born on Feb 24, 1940 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Apr 13, 2010 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

Notes for Robert J. Stiles:

Robert J. Stiles

STILES – Robert J., 70, Blairsville, West Wheatfield Township, died April 13, 2010, at Memorial Medical Center. Born Feb. 24, 1940, in West Wheatfield Township, son of the late William "Pete" and Goldie (Hilty) Stiles. Also preceded in death by brother, Lou Stiles. Survived by wife of 47 years, Gladys "Doll" (Brendlinger) Stiles; daughters, Bobbie (Stiles) Avery, and husband, Michael, Homer City; and Goldina (Stiles) Bunder, and husband, Thomas J. Jr., Lucernemines; grandchildren, Tylor and Megan Packer and Jarhed and Austin Szalkowski; stepgrandchildren, Alexander and Anna Avery and Brittany, Rachel and Devon Bunder; brother, William "Ted" Stiles, Blairsville (Heshbon). Bob loved county music and was a member of Tri-County Country Music Association and Duane Boring VFW Post 9310,

Robinson. Friends received from 2 to 4 and 6 until time of service at 8 p.m. Friday at Richard C. Stuart Funeral Home, 392 E. Philadelphia St., Armagh, Pastor Thomas Bunder, officiating. Military rites by local veterans organizations.

Robert J. Stiles and Gladys Brendlinger had the following children:

i. Bobbie<sup>9</sup> Stiles<sup>76</sup> She married **Michael Avery** 

Notes for Bobbie Stiles:

In 2010, Bobbie and Michael were living in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

ii. Goldina Stiles<sup>76</sup> She married **Thomas J. Bunder Jr.** 

Notes for Goldina Stiles:

In 2010, Goldina and Thomas were living in Lucernemines, Indiana County, Pennsylvania

599. **George William**<sup>8</sup> **Lute** (George Robb<sup>7</sup>, Robert Harvey<sup>6</sup>, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1147, 1151, 1481</sup> was born on Mar 22, 1925 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on Nov 13, 2011 in State College, Centre County, Pennsylvania. He married **Natalie Annie?** She was born on Oct 30, 1923 in Bethel, Oxford County, Maine, USA. He died on Mar 16, 1997 in Orlando, Orange County, Florida.

George William Lute was buried in South Philipsburg, Centre County, Pennsylvania.

Natalie Annie? was buried in South Philipsburg, Centre County, Pennsylvania.

George William Lute and Natalie Annie? had the following child:

i. Dan<sup>9</sup> Lute<sup>1147</sup> was born about 1951.<sup>1147</sup>

600. **Charles E.**<sup>8</sup> **Lute Sr.** (George Robb<sup>7</sup>, Robert Harvey<sup>6</sup>, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1151, 1482</sup> was born on Aug 23, 1926 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on Apr 18, 2010 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married (1) **Joan Marie Policastro** She was born on Jul 13, 1930 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She died in Mar 1992. He married (2) **Janet M. Brown** after 1955.

Notes for Charles E. Lute Sr.:

In 2005, Charles and Janet were living in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Charles E. Lute Sr.

Latrobe

Charles E. Lute Sr., 83, of Latrobe, died Sunday, April 18, 2010, in Loyalhanna Care Center, Latrobe. Born Aug. 23, 1926, in Latrobe, he was a son of the late George and Eliza (Small) Lute. He was a member of Latrobe First Church of God. Mr. Lute had retired from Lucent Technologies as a telephone and communications specialist. He was a World War II veteran, having served in the Army, and a member of American Legion Post 515. He also was an honorary member of Greensburg Fire Department Truck Company No. 2, where he was a former captain, and a member of the Fort Allen Antique Association. He had taken care of the sound equipment at Hillside United Methodist Church in Derry for the last several years. In addition to his parents, he was preceded in death by a son, Robert Dean Lute; a daughter, Kathy Jo Lute; two sisters, Hazel Kirk and Eleanor Ernest; and a brother-in-law, George Ernest. He is survived by his wife, Janet (Browm) Lute; two children, Charles E. Lute Jr. and his wife, Marianne, of Erie, and Douglas Glenn Lute, of Wilkes-Barre; four stepchildren, Chris Yumin and James Yumin, both of Latrobe, Janice Markle and her husband, Jeff, of West Newton, and Avrel Pickford and his wife, Barbie, of Derry; four grandchildren, Adam and Aaron Lute, Brianne Mehall and her husband Dennis, and Jenna Lute; six stepgrandchildren, Daniel and Ryan Markle, David, Brian, Justin and Megan Pickford; three brothers, George Lute and his wife, Trudy, of Florida, Walter "Jack" Lute and his wife, Lucy, of Latrobe, and David Lute and his wife, Esther, of Georgia; and a brother-inlaw, William Kirk. Friends will be received from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. Wednesday at the FREDERICK FUNERAL HOME INC., 1543 Ligonier St., Latrobe. A funeral service will be held at 11 a.m. Thursday in the funeral home with the Rev. Ray Kerr and the Rev. Herb Phar co-officiating. Burial will be in Westmoreland County Memorial Park, Hempfield Township. Members of the Greensburg Fire Department will conduct a memorial service at 7:30 p.m. Wednesday in the funeral home. The combined funeral detail of local American Legion and VFW members will provide military honors at 9:30

a.m. Thursday in the funeral home. To send online con

Charles E. Lute Sr. and Joan Marie Policastro had the following children:

i. Charles E. 9 Lute Jr. 76 He married Marianne?

Notes for Charles E. Lute Jr.: In 2006, Charles and Marianne were living in Erie, Erie County, Pennsylvania.

ii. Douglas Glenn Lute<sup>76, 1482, 1650</sup> was born on Sep 07, 1953. 1650 He married **Mary Jo Hunter**, daughter of A. Edward Hunter, on Oct 28, 1978 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. 1482

Notes for Douglas Glenn Lute:

In 2006, Douglas and Mary Jo were living in Wilkes Barre, Luzerne County, Pennsylvania.

iii. Robert D. Lute<sup>76</sup> was born on Jul 29, 1955 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on Jul 18, 2006 in South Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Florence E. Grace** 

Notes for Robert D. Lute: Robert D. Lute South Greensburg

Robert D. Lute, 50, of South Greensburg, died Tuesday, July 18, 2006, at his home. He was born July 29, 1955, in Greensburg, a son of Charles E. Lute Sr. and his wife, Janet M., of Latrobe, and the late Joan P. (Policastro) Lute. He was a veteran of the U.S. Marine Corps, having served as an embassy guard in Iran. He was a member of the A.M.S. Club of South Greensburg, the Roosevelt Club of Hempfield Township, the American Legion of Jeannette and the Erie Thunderbirds Drum and Bugle Corps. In addition to his mother, he was preceded in death by his sister, Kathy Jo Lute. In addition to his father and stepmother, he is survived by his wife, Florence E. (Grace) Lute; two brothers, Charles E. Lute Jr. and his wife, Marianne, of Erie, and Douglas G. Lute and his wife, Mary Jo, of Wilkes Barre; and several nieces and nephews. There will be no public visitation. Family and friends are invited to attend a memorial service at 11 a.m. Tuesday in the BACHA FUNERAL HOME INC., 516 Stanton at Green streets, Greensburg, with Pastor Herb Phar officiating.

iv. Kathy Jo Lute<sup>76</sup> was born on Aug 29, 1958 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Jul 18, 1997 in Southwest Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

**Kathy Jo Lute** was buried in Westmoreland County Memorial Park Mausoleum, Greensburg, Hempfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Kathy Jo Lute: Kathy Lute obit

Kathy Jo Lute, 38, of Southwest Greensburg, died Friday, July 18, 1997, in Westmoreland Regional Hospital, Greensburg. She was born Aug. 29, 1958, in Greensburg, daughter of Charles E. Lute Sr. of Latrobe and the late Joan P. Policastro Lute. She was a member of the Hempfield Township Church of Christ and was a 1978 graduate of Hempfield Area High School. In addition to her father, she is survived by her stepmother, Janet Lute, of Latrobe; three brothers, Charles E. Lute Jr. of Erie, Douglas G. Lute of North Carolina and Robert D. Lute of Greensburg; and several nieces and nephews. There will be no public visitation. Family and friends are invited to attend a memorial service Monday at 11 a.m. in the Hempfield Township Church of Christ, with Bill Pullin, minister, officiating. Private entombment will be in the Westmoreland County Memorial Park Mausoleum. Family suggests memorial contributions to the National Kidney Foundation, 555 Grant St., Pittsburgh, Pa. Arrangements are under the direction of the BACHA FUNERAL HOME INC., 516 Stanton at Green streets, Greensburg.

Charles E. Lute Sr. and Janet M. Brown had no children.

601. **Hazel I.**<sup>8</sup> **Lute** (George Robb<sup>7</sup>, Robert Harvey<sup>6</sup>, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Feb 01, 1928 in Youngstown, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Nov 30, 2005 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She married **William E. Kirk** about 1947.<sup>76</sup>

Hazel I. Lute was buried in St. James Cemetery, Youngstown, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Hazel I. Lute: Hazel I. Kirk Latrobe

Hazel I. Kirk, 77, of Latrobe, died Wednesday, Nov. 30, 2005, at her home. She was born Feb. 1, 1928, in Youngstown, a daughter of the late George and Lydie (Small) Lute. Hazel was a member of the Bethany United Methodist Church, Latrobe, and the Kingston Veterans and Sportsmen's Club ladies auxiliary. She had previously worked for St. Vincent College as a switchboard operator. She was an avid bowler and belonged to several women's bowling leagues. She also enjoyed golf. In addition to her parents, she was preceded in death by her sister, Eleanor Earnest. She is survived by her husband of more than 58 years, William E. Kirk; three children, William T. Kirk and his wife, Mae, of Converse, Texas, Cheryl A. Kirk, of Lakeland, Fla., and Debbie K. McDowell and her husband, Bill, of Derry; three grandchildren, Curtis, Cheryl Ann and Linda; several great-grandchildren; four brothers, George Lute, of Philipsburg, Pa., Charles Lute and his wife, Janet, of Latrobe, Walter Lute and his wife, Lucy, of Latrobe, and David Lute and his wife, Esther, of Georgia; and several nieces and nephews. Friends will be received from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. Friday at the HARTMAN-GRAZIANO FUNERAL HOME INC., 1500 Ligonier St., Latrobe. Funeral services will be at 11 a.m. Saturday in the funeral home chapel with her pastor, the Rev. August B. Twigg, officiating. Private interment will be in St. James Cemetery, Youngstown, Pa.

William E. Kirk and Hazel I. Lute had the following children:

i. William T.9 Kirk<sup>76</sup> He married **Mae ?** 

Notes for William T. Kirk: In 2005, William and Mae were living in Converse, Bexar County, Texas.

- ii. Cheryl A. Kirk<sup>76</sup>
- iii. Debbie K. Kirk<sup>76</sup> She married **Bill McDowell**

Notes for Debbie K. Kirk:

In 2005, Debbie and Bill were living in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

602. **Walter Harold**<sup>8</sup> **Lute** (George Robb<sup>7</sup>, Robert Harvey<sup>6</sup>, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1151, 1484</sup> was born on Nov 20, 1929 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Lucy P. Balazek** She died on Nov 30, 2019.<sup>76</sup>

Walter Harold Lute was buried in Saint Rose Cemetery.

Notes for Walter Harold Lute:

In 2005, Walter and Lucy were living in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

It is with the heaviest of hearts that we pass on the word of our Father's passing on Sunday, August 7th, 2022, in Latrobe Area Hospital, surrounded by family at the young age of 92.

Walter H. Lute, Sr (or Jack as he was known to so many), was born on October 20, 1929 in Latrobe to the late George and Eliza Jane (Small) Lute. He was also the son-in-law to the late Paul and Elizabeth Balazek.

Walter retired at the age of 59 as a lead lineman from West Penn Power Company. In addition to working full time for West Penn he owned and operated his own welding shop, where he made many friends. He also taught himself to fabricate and build spreader-boxes and tanks, a talent that he passed

onto his youngest son. Prior to going to work for West Penn Power, he worked for Adam Eidemiller, Inc. and was drafted into the US Army where he spent much of his time as an aircraft mechanic.

Our Dad will be well remembered for his story telling. Sitting on his breezeway and telling us stories about his life are some of the best times and memories that we will cherish forever.

Walter was predeceased in death by his wife, Lucy P. (Balazek) Lute on November 30, 2019 and a grandson, Ryan J. Lute on December 23, 2017, his sisters Eleanor Ernest and Hazel Kirk and brothers, George, Charles, and David Lute.

He is survived by his five children: Walter Lute, Jr and wife Brook, Jeffrey Lute and wife Lindy, Karen Bennett and husband Jim, Lisa Koch and Dennis Lute and wife Laura. He is also survived by his six grandchildren, whom he loved very much: Jamie Bizup, Heather Weaver, Dalton Lute, Nicole Koch, Alexandra Koch, and Samantha Koch, and also his eight great-grandchildren who he looked forward to their frequent visits.

Interment will be at St. Rose Cemetery.

Lopatich Brinker Funeral Home, Latrobe, Pa.

Walter Harold Lute and Lucy P. Balazek had the following children:

- i. Walter<sup>9</sup> Lute Jr.<sup>76</sup> He married **Brook?**
- 784. ii. Jeffrey Lute<sup>76, 1651</sup> He married **Lindy Smeal** 
  - iii. Karen Lute<sup>76</sup> She married **Jim Bennett**
- 785. iv. Lisa Lute<sup>76</sup> She married ? Koch
  - v. Dennis Lute<sup>76</sup> He married **Laura?**
- 603. **Lois Jane**<sup>8</sup> **Hughes** (Esther Ruth<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1486-1487</sup> was born on Jun 01, 1926 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Jul 28, 2001 in Torrance, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She married **Clair Yvonne Thomas**, son of Owen Thomas and Margaret Smith, on Jun 02, 1947. He was born on Sep 17, 1916 in Torrance, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1488</sup> He died on Jul 23, 1989.<sup>76, 1488</sup>

Lois Jane Hughes was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Lois Jane Hughes: Lois Thomas obit

Lois J. Thomas, 75, of Torrance, died Saturday, July 28, 2001, at her home. She was born June 1, 1926, in Bolivar, a daughter of the late John and Esther (Clawson) Hughes. She was a member of the Torrance United Methodist Church, and was retired from Torrance State Hospital, where she had worked as a psychiatric aide. Survivors include two sons, R. David Thomas and wife, Kathryn, of Blairsville and Forrest K. Thomas and wife, Janie, of New Derry; two daughters, Lorraine Lawson and husband, Thomas, of Carlisle and Margaret Burd and husband, Mark, of Derry; a brother, Robert Hughes of Candler, N.C.; and seven grandchildren, Shawn and Brian Lawson, Amy McClellan, Jared and Marissa Burd, and Nicole and Haley Thomas. In addition to her parents, she was preceded in death by her husband, Clair Y. Thomas, on July 23, 1989; two sons, John Thomas and Leonard Thomas; a daughter, Virginia Thomas; and a sister, Irene Hughes. Visitation Monday from 7 to 9 p.m. and Tuesday from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. at the JAMES F. FERGUSON FUNERAL HOME, Blairsville, where service will be held Wednesday at 11 a.m. with the Rev. Herb Phar officiating. Interment Blairsville Cemetery.

Clair Yvonne Thomas and Lois Jane Hughes had the following children:

- i. John Robert<sup>9</sup> Thomas<sup>1652-1654</sup> was born on Dec 09, 1947 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1652-1654</sup> He died on Dec 26, 1980 in Torrance, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1653-1654</sup>
- ii. Leonard Evan Thomas<sup>1486</sup> was born on Jan 03, 1949 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1486</sup> He died on Apr 06, 1955 in Torrance, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1486</sup>

Leonard Evan Thomas was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County,

Pennsylvania.

iii. Virginia Gail Thomas<sup>1487</sup> was born on Sep 25, 1950 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1487</sup> She died on Jun 29, 1952 in Torrance, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1487</sup>

**Virginia Gail Thomas** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

786. iv. Lorraine Joyce Thomas Lee Lawson on Aug 31, 1953. She married **Thomas Lee Lawson** on Jun 23, 1973.

Notes for Lorraine Joyce Thomas:

In 2001, Lorraine and Thomas were living in Carlisle, Pennsylvania.

787. v. Margaret Ruth Thomas was born on Jun 05, 1957. She married **Mark Burd** on Nov 26, 1977.

Notes for Margaret Ruth Thomas:

In 2001, Margaret and Mark were living in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

788. vi. Rory David Thomas was born on Feb 24, 1959. He married **Kathryn Harsh** on Oct 18, 1979.

Notes for Rory David Thomas:

In 2001, David and kathryn were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

789. vii. Forrest Keith Thomas was born on Mar 31, 1961. He married Janie?

Notes for Forrest Keith Thomas:

In 2001, Forrest and Janie were living in New Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

604. **James Robert**<sup>8</sup> **Hughes** (Esther Ruth<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) <sup>1489-1492</sup> was born on Nov 22, 1931 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1489</sup> He died on Dec 27, 2016 in Asheville, Buncombe County, North Carolina. <sup>1489</sup> He married **Martha Lee Walker**, daughter of Henry B. Walker and Hillis V. Setzer, on Sep 07, 1963 in Candler, Buncombe County, North Carolina. She was born on Apr 29, 1937 in Candler, Buncombe County, North Carolina. <sup>1493</sup> She died on Aug 19, 2007. <sup>1493</sup>

**James Robert Hughes** was buried in Mount Moriah Wesleyan Church Cemetery, Candler, Buncombe County, North Carolina.

James Robert Hughes and Martha Lee Walker had the following children:

790. i. Virginia Ruth<sup>9</sup> Hughes<sup>1490-1491, 1656-1657</sup> was born on Jan 20, 1966 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1490, 1656-1657</sup> She died on Apr 22, 1991 in Buncombe County, North Carolina.<sup>1490, 1656</sup> She married **? Tabor** 

**Virginia Ruth Hughes** was buried in Mount Moriah Wesleyan Church Cemetery, Candler, Buncombe County, North Carolina.

- ii. Roberta Lee Hughes was born on Oct 07, 1967.
- iii. Donna Louise Hughes<sup>1492, 1658</sup> was born on Jan 05, 1969. She married **Donald Dwayne Cantrell** on Jan 25, 1992.<sup>1492</sup>
- 605. **Anna Jane**<sup>8</sup> **Clawson** (Ralph Davis<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1494-1496</sup> was born on Mar 31, 1921 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She died on May 03, 2008 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married **Paul Henry Jones**, son of Russell C. Jones and Bessie M. Brett, on Dec 06, 1941 in Montgomery County, Virginia. He was born on Dec 21, 1917 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Jan 01, 1974 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died

Anna Jane Clawson was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Anna Jane Clawson: Johnstown Tribune-Democrat (May 5, 2008)

Anna Jane Jones

JONES ñ Anna Jane, 87, of Robinson, died Saturday, May 3, 2008, in Beacon Ridge, Ind. She was born March 31, 1921, in Bolivar, a daughter of the late Ralph and Jennie Miller Clawson. She was a member of the Faith Lutheran Church. In addition to her parents, she was also preceded in death by her

husband, Paul H. Jones, in 1974; a son, Kenneth P. Jones, in 2001; and three brothers, Roy, William and Charles Clawson. She is survived by two brothers, John M. Clawson of Ligonier; and James D. (and his wife, Wanda) Clawson of Bolivar; a daughter-in-law, Cora Jones of Robinson; two grandsons, Shann and Derek Jones; two great-grandchildren, Devin and Kendra Jones; and numerous nieces and nephews and great-nieces and nephews. Friends will be received from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. Tuesday at the J. Paul McCracken Funeral Chapel, 536 Market St., Bolivar, where Anna Janeís life will be celebrated at 11 a.m. Wednesday, with her pastor, the Rev. Scott Klimke officiating. Interment will follow in the Blairsville Cemetery.

Paul Henry Jones was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Paul Henry Jones and Anna Jane Clawson had the following child:

- 791. i. Kenneth Paul<sup>9</sup> Jones<sup>1496</sup> was born on Dec 20, 1942 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1496</sup> He died on Oct 01, 2001 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 1496</sup> He married **Coradina B. Bucceri** on Aug 20, 1965.
- Roy Willard<sup>8</sup> Clawson (Ralph Davis<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1494, 1500-1502</sup> was born on May 17, 1922 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>788</sup> He died on Dec 06, 2002 in Scottdale, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married (1) Thelma C. Momcelovic, daughter of Dmitar Momcilovich and Milicia Kuzmanovich, on Oct 02, 1942.<sup>1502</sup> She was born on Aug 28, 1914 in Youngwood, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1501</sup> She died on Aug 04, 1949 in Youngwood, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 1501</sup> He married (2) Meredith June Whaley, daughter of Freeman F. Whaley and Olive Miller, on May 21, 1965 in Fayette County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1500</sup> She was born on Oct 06, 1923 in Everson Faye, Pennsylvania.<sup>1503</sup> She died on Nov 28, 1993 in Scottdale, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 1503</sup>

Roy Willard Clawson was buried in Youngwood Cemetery, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Roy Willard Clawson: Roy Willard Clawson Sr. Scottdale

Roy Willard Clawson Sr., 80, of Scottdale, went home to be with God on Friday, Dec. 6, 2002, in Latrobe Area Hospital. Born May 17, 1922, in Bolivar, he was a son of the late Ralph and Jennie (Miller) Clawson. He was a member of Everson Evangelical Church; Bolivar United Methodist Church; Youngwood and East Huntingdon Sportsmen Clubs; and Robertshaw Retirees Club. Prior to his retirement, he was a machinist for Robertshaw Controls, New Stanton. A veteran of World War II, Roy earned the rank of staff sergeant in the U.S. Army Air Corps. He received a Good Conduct Medal, European African Middle Eastern Campaign Medal and World War II Victory Medal. He was a graduate of Bolivar High School, Class of 1940. He will be sadly missed by his family: a son, Roy ``Chip" Clawson of Scottdale; two daughters, Kathie R. Clawson of Latrobe and Amie Sue Clawson of Scottdale; four grandchildren, Kelly Cunningham, Jason Leeper and wife, Tamara, Joshua Leeper and wife, Kara, and Michael Clawson; two great-grandchildren, Zachary and Seth Leeper; two brothers, John Clawson of Ligonier and James Clawson and wife, Wanda, of Bolivar; and a sister, Anna Jane Jones of Robinson. In addition to his parents, he was preceded in death by his first wife, Thelma Momcelovic Clawson, in 1949; his second wife, Meredith June Whaley Clawson, in 1993; and two brothers, Charles Hillis and William Clawson. Friends will be received at the JAY B. PETERSON FUNERAL HOME, Depot and Fifth streets, Youngwood, Monday from 6 to 8 p.m. and Tuesday from 10 to 11 a.m., at which time his funeral service will begin with the Rev. Robert Patton officiating. Interment will follow in Youngwood Cemetery. Eugene G. Saloom, funeral director, in charge.

Roy Willard Clawson and Thelma C. Momcelovic had the following child:

792. i. Kathie Raye<sup>9</sup> Clawson<sup>1502</sup> was born on Feb 28, 1947. She married **Thomas Leeper** on Nov 11, 1966.

Roy Willard Clawson and Meredith June Whaley had the following children:

- ii. Roy Willard<sup>9</sup> Clawson Jr.<sup>1502</sup> was born on Mar 17, 1967.<sup>1502</sup>
- 793. iii. Amie Sue Clawson<sup>1502</sup> was born on Dec 11, 1970.<sup>1502</sup>
- 607. **William Zerald**<sup>8</sup> **Clawson** (Ralph Davis<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1162, 1494,</sup>

<sup>1504-1507</sup> was born on Jan 06, 1924 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76, 1162, 1505-1507</sup> He died on Jan 22, 2002 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76, 1162</sup> He married **Carrie Deane Hall**, daughter of Joseph Jamison Hall Sr. and Mary Minerva Donahue, on Aug 21, 1944. She was born on Jul 25, 1924 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76</sup> She died on Apr 09, 2020 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76</sup>

**William Zerald Clawson** was buried in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for William Zerald Clawson: William Clawson Obituary

William Z. Clawson, 78, of Bolivar, died Tuesday, Jan. 22, 2002, in UPMC Lee Regional, Johnstown. He was born Jan. 6, 1924, in Bolivar, a son of the late Ralph and Jenny Miller Clawson. Prior to his retirement in 1977, he had been employed as an inspector by Bethlehem Steel for 30 years. He was a World War II veteran, having served in the U.S. Navy. He was a member of the Bolivar United Methodist Church, Acacia Lodge #355 F&AM, Robinson VFW #9310 and the Bolivar American Legion #128. Surviving are his wife of 57 years, Carrie Deane Hall Clawson; two sons, Dennis W. Clawson and wife, Carol, of Greensburg and William A. Clawson and wife, Ginny, of Penn Run; seven grandchildren; four great-grandchildren; four stepgreat-grandchildren; three brothers, James Clawson of Bolivar, John Clawson of Ligonier and Roy Clawson of Scottdale; a sister, Anna Jane Jones of Robinson; and several nieces and nephews. Friends will be received Thursday from 3 to 5 and 7 to 9 p.m. at the J. PAUL McCRACKEN FUNERAL CHAPEL, Bolivar, where services will be held Friday at 11 a.m. with the Rev. R. Kenneth Keiper officiating. Interment in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar. Memorial donations may be made to the Physicians Dialysis Center, 344 Budfield St., Johnstown, PA 15904, or to Tri-Community Ambulance. Acacia Lodge #355 F&AM will hold services in the funeral chapel Thursday at 7:30 p.m.

Carrie Deane Hall was buried in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Carrie Deane Hall: Carrie Deane Clawson July 25, 1924 - April 9, 2020

95, formerly of Bolivar, died Thursday, April 9, 2020 at Newhaven Court at Linwood, Greensburg. She was born July 25, 1924 in Robinson, a daughter of the late Joseph and Mary Donahue Hall. She resided in Bolivar most of her life and was highly respected and known beyond the boundaries of the town. Carrie Deane was "famous" for her scrumptious home-made bread, rolls, cinnamon buns, cakes, pies. and more. All of her grandchildren and great grandchildren as well as many others are proud owners of her crocheted blankets. For many years, her Bolivar neighbors and friends canned beets, made garden special, and more in her well suited basement. She provided, over the years, donated baked goods to churches and elder care homes. Perhaps, though, she is best remembered as an extremely gracious, loving, kind, mother, and grandmother. Nothing was more important to Carrie Deane than her family, neighbors, and friends. In addition to her parents she was predeceased by her loving husband, William Z, Clawson who died in 2002 and these siblings: Isabell, Grace, Joseph, Patty, and Charlotte. She is survived by two sons, William (Betty) Clawson, Dennis (Carol) Clawson, a sister, Betty Graymus, a brother, Paul Hall, five grandchildren: Billie Sue (Dave) Early, Kimberly Clawson, Adam (Carolyn) Clawson, Stephanie (Mike) Zezzo and Suzanne (John) Dzvonick who all loved her and spent many days and nights learning how to cook and bake. She is also survived by these great-grandchildren: Daniel and Matthew Early, Ashley Victoriana, Breanna, Danielle, and Evan Clawson, Cole and Sophia Zezzo and Lydia and Lucas Dzvoncik, and numerous nieces and nephews. The family wishes to acknowledge the love and care provided by the Bolivar "family." Super special thanks goes to Pat Skavang and Katthy Griffith as well as Michael Robertson who were there every step of the way. Many, many other relatives, neighbors, and friends are also thanked for friendly visits, occassional personal care, and the delivery of delicious food. A huge thank you is to be given to Newhaven Court's highly skilled and caring staff and the nurses and staff from Bridges Hospice. A private graveside burial will take place at the Bolivar Westview Cemetery at the convenience of the family. A well deserved memorial service will be held at a later time and date to be announced. Memorial contributions, if desired, may be made to the Bolivar Vol. Fire Co., P. O. Box 3, Bolivar, PA 15923. To leave a condolence or tribute for Carrie Deane or her family, please visit:www.jpaulmccrackenfuneralchapel.com. The J. Paul McCracken Funeral Chapel, Inc. of Ligonier is assisting the family

William Zerald Clawson and Carrie Deane Hall had the following children:

794. i. William Alfred<sup>9</sup> Clawson<sup>76, 1504</sup> was born on Oct 17, 1944 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. The died on Dec 15, 2022 in Heilwood, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married (1) **Mary C. McClellan**, daughter of Lysle Vernon B. McClellan Sr. and Lydia N. Balabouchina, on Jan 16, 1970 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia. She was born on May 12, 1947. She He married (2) **Ginny Stephens** on Oct 21. He married (3) **Betty ?** 

Notes for William Alfred Clawson:

William Alfred Clawson Obituary

With heavy hearts, we announce the death of William Alfred Clawson of Heilwood, Pennsylvania, born in Johnstown, Pennsylvania, who passed away on December 15, 2022 at the age of 78. Family and friends can send flowers and condolences in memory of the loved one. Leave a sympathy message to the family on the memorial page of William Alfred Clawson to pay them a last tribute.

He was predeceased by: his parents, William Z. Clawson and Carrie Deane Clawson (Hall). He is survived by: his close friend Betty Murdick; his children, Billie Early (David), Kimberly Clawson (Chris) and Adam Clawson (Carolyn); his grandchildren, Breanna, Danielle, Ashley, Daniel, Evan and Matthew; his brother Dennis Clawson (Carol); and his nieces, Stephanie Zezzo (Mike) and Suzanne Dzvonick (John).

Visitation will be held on Tuesday, December 20th 2022 from 6:00 PM to 8:00 PM and on Wednesday, December 21st 2022 from 12:00 PM to 1:00 PM at the Kenneth A Stuart Funeral Home (139 N Ligonier St, New Florence, PA 15944). A funeral service will be held on Wednesday, December 21st 2022 at 1:00 PM at the same location.

795. ii. Dennis Wayne Clawson<sup>76</sup> was born on May 09, 1948 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Carol Luther**, daughter of John M. Luther and Louse L. Love, on Aug 14, 1971.

Notes for Dennis Wayne Clawson: In 2010, Dennis and Carol were living in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

608. **John Miller**<sup>8</sup> **Clawson** (Ralph Davis<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1494, 1508</sup> was born on Jan 05, 1929 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on Jun 21, 2012 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Roberta Mock** on Oct 29, 1951. She was born on Apr 14, 1933.<sup>788</sup> She died in Mar 1987 in Ligonier R. D., Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>788</sup>

**John Miller Clawson** was buried in Ligonier Valley Cemetery, Ligonier Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for John Miller Clawson:

John M. Clawson, 83, formerly of Ligonier, died early Thursday morning, June 21, 2012, in the Indiana Regional Hospital. He was born Jan. 5, 1929, in Bolivar, a son of the late Ralph and Jenny Miller Clawson. Prior to his retirement in 1992, he had been employed by Latrobe Steel. He was an Army veteran of the Korean War. He was a member of the Heritage United Methodist Church and Byers-Tosh, American Legion No. 267. In addition to his parents, he was also preceded in death by his wife, Roberta Mock Clawson, in 1987; a daughter, Denise Neiderhiser, in 2011; a sister, Anna Jane Jones; three brothers, William, Roy and Charles Clawson; and two grandsons, Paul Lowman and David Hendrick. John is survived by four daughters, Deborah (Thomas) Lowman, of Blairsville, Diane (Craig) Scheetz, of Home, Jennifer Schultz-Jacob, of Kingsland, Ga., and Roberta (Steve) Deyarmin, of Mechanicsburg; 12 grandchildren; 14 great-grandchildren; a son-in-law, John Neiderhiser, of Naples, Fla.; and a brother, James (Wanda) Clawson, of Bolivar. Friends will be received from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. Sunday at the J. PAUL MCCRACKEN FUNERAL CHAPEL INC., 144 E. Main St., Ligonier, where John's life will be celebrated at 11 a.m. Monday with Dr. J. Paul McCracken officiating. Interment will follow in the Ligonier Valley Cemetery. To sign the online questbook or to send condolences to the family, please visit:

www.jpaulmccrackenfuneralchapel.com.

John Miller Clawson and Roberta Mock had the following children:

796. i. Deborah Ruth<sup>9</sup> Clawson<sup>76, 1508</sup> was born on Jun 27, 1952. She married **Paul Thomas Lowman Sr.**, son of Tom Lowman and Betty ?, on May 28, 1977.

Notes for Deborah Ruth Clawson:

In 2011 and 2012, Debbie and Tom were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

797. ii. Denise Loraine Clawson<sup>76, 1659</sup> was born on Dec 29, 1953 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Oct 07, 2011 in Naples, Collier County, Florida.<sup>76</sup> She married **John E. Neiderhiser Jr.** on Jul 29, 1972.

**Denise Loraine Clawson** was buried in Ligonier Valley Cemetery, Ligonier Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Denise Loraine Clawson:

Denise L. Neiderhiser

Formerly of Ligonier

Denise L. Neiderhiser, 57, formerly of Ligonier, died Friday morning, Oct. 7, 2011, in Vitas Hospice, Naples, Fla. She was born Dec. 29, 1953, in Johnstown, a daughter of John M. Clawson, of Ligonier, and the late Roberta Mock Clawson. While living in Ligonier, she and her husband owned and operated J P Upholstery. She attended the Heritage United Methodist Church. Prior to her illness, she had been employed as a pharmacy technician for Winn-Dixie in Naples, Fla. In addition to her father, she is also survived by her husband of 39 years, John E. Neiderhiser Jr., of Naples, Fla.; a daughter, Wendy A. Neiderhiser, of Fort Myers, Fla.; two sons, John E. Neiderhiser III, of Fort Myers, Fla., and Frank R. (Kelly) Neiderhiser, of Pittsburgh; a grandson, Paul John Schwendel; and four sisters, Debbie (Thomas) Lowman, of Blairsville, Diane (Gregg) Scheetz, of Indiana, Jennifer Schultz-Jacob, of Kingsland, Ga., and Roberta Dyarmin, of Mechanicsburg. Denise's family will receive friends from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. Wednesday at the J. PAUL MCCRACKEN FUNERAL CHAPEL INC., 144 E. Main St., Ligonier, where her life will be celebrated at 11 a.m Thursday with the Rev. John E. Flower officiating, Interment will follow in the Ligonier Valley Cemetery. Memorial contributions, if desired, may be made in Denise's memory to the Ligonier Valley Library.

798. iii. Diane Lynn Clawson<sup>76</sup> was born on May 04, 1955. She married **Gregg D. Sheetz** on Jun 25, 1977.

Notes for Diane Lynn Clawson:

In 2011, Diane and Gregg were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 799. iv. Jennifer Lee Clawson<sup>76</sup> was born on Apr 08, 1959. She married (1) **Hugh J. Schultz** on Aug 18, 1979. She married (2) **? Jacob**
- 800. v. Roberta Jane Clawson<sup>76</sup> was born on Aug 17, 1960. She married (1) **? Hendrick** on Sep 24, 1980. She married (2) **? Byers** after 1983. She married (3) **Steve Deyarmin**

Notes for Roberta Jane Clawson:

In 2012, Roberta and Steve were living in Mechanicsburg, Cumberland County, Pennsylvania.

609. **James Davis**<sup>8</sup> **Clawson** (Ralph Davis<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1509</sup> was born on Apr 24, 1933 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1509</sup> He died on Sep 07, 2020 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Wanda Lee Lear**, daughter of Alvin Ernest Lear and Ora Virginia Henderson, on Dec 19, 1959 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>1509</sup> She was born in 1937.<sup>1509</sup>

James Davis Clawson was buried in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County,

Pennsylvania.

Notes for James Davis Clawson:

In 2008 and 2012, Jim and Wanda were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

James D. Clawson, 87, Bolivar, passed away September 7, 2020 at Conemaugh Memorial Medical Center. Born April 24, 1933 in Bolivar, the son of the late Ralph D. & Jennie (Miller) Clawson. Also preceded in death by daughter Lauren Gay Clawson, sister Anna Jane Jones, brothers Roy, William, and John Clawson and infant brother Charles. Survived by loving wife of 60 years, Wanda (Lear) Clawson children Gladine McMasters, and husband Glenn, Eileen Clawson-Gaul, and Jerry Clawson and wife Nancy, grandchildren Colin, Leeanna, Caitlyn, Jocelyn, Noah, and Lylah, great-grandchildren Raelyn, Alexander and Jameson. James was a member of First Church of Christ, Bolivar, former Bolivar Council member, former member of Bolivar Vol. Fire Co., former plant superintendent of Precision Wire of Blairsville and avid wood worker. Memorial Service will be held 11 am Thursday at First Church of Christ, 3041 Route 259, Bolivar, face coverings are required, with Lloyd Campbell officiating. Private interment Bolivar West View Cemetery. In lieu of flowers memorial donations may be made to First Church of Christ, Bolivar. Arrangements in care of Kenneth A. Stuart Funeral Home, New Florence.

James Davis Clawson and Wanda Lee Lear had the following children:

- 801. i. Gladine Sue<sup>9</sup> Clawson<sup>76</sup> was born on Dec 28, 1960 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She married (1) **Arnold W. Holden** on Jan 05, 1980. She married (2) **Glenn McMaster Jr.**, son of Glenn McMaster and Janeen Fay McClure, on Aug 13, 1993. 1659
  - ii. Eileen Faye Clawson<sup>76</sup> was born on Dec 11, 1961 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She married **Jeffrey A. Gaul**, son of Samuel C. Gaul and Jean G. Rich, on Sep 24, 1988.<sup>1659</sup>
  - iii. Laurene Gay Clawson<sup>76, 1659</sup> was born on Oct 13, 1965 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She died on Oct 13, 1965 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.
    - **Laurene Gay Clawson** was buried in Bolivar Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.
  - iv. Jerry James Clawson<sup>76</sup> was born on May 05, 1970 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Nancy Beth Brilhart**, daughter of Joseph H. Brilhart Jr. and Erma L. Nale, on Jun 20, 1998. 1659

Notes for Jerry James Clawson: In 2020, Jerry and Nancy were living in Carlisle, Cumberland County, Pennsylvannia.

610. **Robert Alfred**<sup>8</sup> **Clawson** (Alfred Bruce<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 683, 1163, 1165, 1167, 1510-1512</sup> was born on Dec 11, 1921 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>683, 1163, 1165, 1167</sup> He died on Jun 04, 2008 in Hobart, Lake County, Indiana.<sup>76, 683, 1165</sup> He married **Mary Helene Hood**, daughter of Thomas Edward Hood and Margaret Eunita Neville, on Jul 23, 1942 in Baltimore, Baltimore County, Maryland.<sup>76, 1163</sup> She was born on Dec 15, 1922 in Centerville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1511-1514</sup> She died on Sep 09, 1994 in Hobart, Lake County, Indiana.<sup>1511-1514</sup>

Robert Alfred Clawson was buried in Hebron Cemetery, Hebron, Porter County, Indiana.

Notes for Robert Alfred Clawson:

ROBERT A. CLAWSON

age 86, a longtime resident of Hobart passed away on Wednesday, June 04, 2008. He was born on December 11, 1921 in Bolivar, PA, the son of Bruce and Florence Clawson. Bob proudly served his country in the United States Navy. Bob was married to Mary Helene Hood on July 23, 1942 in Baltimore, Maryland. Bob was a general supervisor for U.S. Steel and retired in 1983. He served on the Federal Credit Union Board of Directors, the Goodfellow Club Board of Directors, a former Cub and Boy Scout leader, was a member of the Hobart First United Methodist Church, and a member of the Miniature Society of Illinois. He also enjoyed woodcarving, gardening and painting soldiers. Bob is survived by his loving family; sons Jeff (Barb) Clawson, Hobart, Todd Clawson, Hobart, and Thomas Clawson, Hobart, grandson Thomas Clawson, Hobart, grandson Mitchell Lawrence, brother Bruce (Ginger) Clawson, Bolivar, PA, sisters Grace Showman, Palmyra, NY, and Doris (Franklin) Baron,

Shiremanstown, PA, and other loving family and dear friends. He was preceded in death by his parents,

his wife Mary Clawson, grandson Michael Clawson, and brother Raymond Clawson. A visitation for Robert Clawson will be held from 2:00 pm to 6:00 pm on Sunday, June 8, 2008 at Rees Funeral Home? Hobart Chapel, 600 West Old Ridge Road, Hobart. A funeral service will be held at 10:00 am on Monday, June 9, 2008 at Rees Funeral Home. Burial will be at the Hebron Cemetery in Hebron. Memorials in Bob?s memory may be made to the V.N.A. Hospice.

Mary Helene Hood was buried in Hebron Cemetery, Hebron, Porter County, Indiana.

Notes for Mary Helene Hood:

[Broderbund Family Archive #110, Vol. 1 A-L, Ed. 6, Social Security Death Index: U.S., Date of Import: Jan 16, 1999, Internal Ref. #1.111.6.46722.1]

Individual: Clawson, Mary Social Security #: 219-18-2232

Issued in: Maryland

Birth date: Dec 15, 1922 Death date: Sep 9, 1994

ZIP Code of last known residence: 46342

Primary location associated with this ZIP Code: Hobart, Indiana

Robert Alfred Clawson and Mary Helene Hood had the following children:

- i. Robert Jeffrey<sup>9</sup> Clawson<sup>76, 1163, 1660</sup> was born on Mar 10, 1952 in Gary, Lake County, Indiana. He married **Barbara Gaye Elkins**, daughter of Donald J. Elkins and Helen Pesch, on Sep 08, 2002 in Hobart, Lake County, Indiana. 1660 She was born on May 18, 1954 in Plymouth, Marshall County, Indiana. 1661
- ii. Todd Elliott Clawson<sup>76, 1163</sup> was born on Mar 19, 1954.
- 802. iii. Thomas Bruce Clawson<sup>76, 1163, 1662</sup> was born on May 15, 1956 in Gary, Lake County, Indiana. He married **Susan Lugene Crisman** on Mar 25, 1978 in Indiana.
- 611. **Grace Irene**<sup>8</sup> **Clawson** (Alfred Bruce<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 683, 1163, 1167</sup> was born on Dec 21, 1924 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She died on Jun 18, 2014 in Palmyra, Wayne County, New York.<sup>76</sup> She married **William V. Showman** on Oct 08, 1947. He was born on Oct 08, 1917.<sup>1515</sup> He died on May 11, 1996 in Palmyra, Wayne County, New York.<sup>1515</sup>

Notes for Grace Irene Clawson: Showman, Grace

# Palmyra

Passed away on Wednesday, June 18, 2014 at age 89. Grace was born on December 21, 1924 to Florence and Alfred B. Clawson in Bolivar, Pennsylvania and was predeceased by her husband Bill. She is survived by her daughter, Sara (Bruce) Weaver and son, Jim (Cindy) Showman; 6 grandchildren Andrew (Amber), Amy and Ryan (Jennifer Ross) Weaver, Daniel (Jamie), Erich and Stephen (Maggie) Showman; 3 great-grandchildren, Andrew, Adam and Jack Weaver; sister, Doris Barron; brother, JR (Ginger) Clawson; nieces, nephews, other relatives and friends.

Grace was retired from Mobil Chemical and spent many winters in Largo, Florida both with her husband Bill and continuing after he passed away. She enjoyed playing cards, square dancing and was an avid reader; especially romantic mysteries. Her children, Sara and Jim, remember the pie parties in which each neighbor would make a pie and then the group would get together and share their desserts. Grace was one of the many people of her generation who would tune into the Lawrence Welk Show. She enjoyed the singing and the dancing that was broadcasted across America each week. Most of all, Sara and Jim state that Grace enjoyed her grandchildren as much as anything else in this world.

Friends may call on Friday, June 20, 2014 from 4-7PM at the Murphy Funeral & Cremation Chapel, 123 East Jackson Street, Palmyra, NY 14522, where a memorial service will be offered on Saturday, June 21, 2014 at 10AM. Interment will be private. Memorials in memory of Grace may be made to the Palmyra First United Methodist Church Memorial Fund, 109 Church Street, Palmyra, NY 14522.

Notes for William V. Showman:

[Broderbund Family Archive #110, Vol. 2 M-Z, Ed. 6, Social Security Death Index: U.S., Date of Import: Jan 16, 1999, Internal Ref. #1.112.6.77579.13]

Individual: Showman, William Social Security #: 210-09-1598 Issued in: Pennsylvania

Birth date: Oct 8, 1917

Birth date: Oct 8, 1917 Death date: May 11, 1996

ZIP Code of last known residence: 14522

Primary location associated with this ZIP Code: Palmyra, New York

William V. Showman and Grace Irene Clawson had the following children:

803. i. Sara Louise<sup>9</sup> Showman was born on Sep 24, 1948. She married **George Bruce Weaver** on Oct 23, 1971. He was born on Oct 13, 1950.

804. ii. James William Showman<sup>1663</sup> was born on Dec 09, 1956.<sup>1663</sup> He died on Feb 17, 2021 in Palmyra, Wayne County, New York. He married **Cynthia DelVecchio** on Sep 13, 1980. She was born on Jan 17, 1957.

Notes for James William Showman:

James W. Showman

"Jim"

Ontario - Jim passed away peacefully on Wednesday, February 17, 2021 at age 64. He was predeceased by his parents, Bill and Grace Showman.

Jim is survived by his loving wife of 40 years, Cindy Showman; children, Daniel (Jamie), Erich, and Stephen (Maggie) Showman; grandchildren, Charles, Grace, and Evelyn; sister, Sara (Bruce) Weaver; aunt, Ginger Clawson; several nieces, nephews, cousins, and many dear friends.

Jim was a retired police officer, having started his career in the records office at the Wayne County Sheriff's Department in 1976. He was hired as a patrolman with the Sodus Point Police Department in 1978. Jim continued his career with the Wayne County Sheriff's Department for the next 16 years before transferring to the Palmyra Police Department in 1996. Shortly after his transfer he was promoted to the rank of Sergeant which he held until his retirement.

Over his career as a police officer, he was a DARE Officer, Juvenile Officer, Field Training Instructor, Basic Training Instructor for the Finger Lakes Law Enforcement Academy, and numerous other certifications. Jim retired in 2014, having completed 39 and a half years in law enforcement.

Throughout his life, Jim served his community in many ways. In 1974, Jim achieved the Eagle Scout award, the highest rank in scouting. He was a Boy Scout Leader and Committee Chairman for Pack and Troop 126. During his leadership, his three sons achieved the rank of Eagle Scout, as well. He was a Little League Baseball Coach for the Ontario Recreation Association for several years. He was a member of the Ridge Christian Softball Team and played shortstop and then 3rd Base for St. Mary's of the Lake Church. Jim was elected as councilman and served on the zoning board for the town of Ontario. He was recently elected to the Wayne Central School District Board of Education. Jim became a Free & Accepted Mason, following in his father's footsteps. He served as the Master of Wayne Lodge #416 in Ontario for 2 years and assisted the merger with the Marion Lodge. He served as a trustee and assisted with numerous community events during the past several years.

He joined the Blue Knights IV Motorcycle club and took many rides around NYS and the East coast. He loved his motorcycle and the wonderful friends he met along the way. He was an avid Hunter in his early years, loved camping with friends, fishing, traveling, and playing with his grandchildren.

Jim was a friend to all who knew him. He cherished his family and friends, was a quick wit and able to give reasonably good advice to all who sought his wisdom. He loved history and

was the master of useless trivia. He will be sorely missed. Family and friends may gather for visitation from 4-8 PM on Monday (February 22) at St. Mary's of the Lake Church, 5823 Walworth Rd., Ontario, NY. To best accommodate those who wish to attend with Covid protocol, please register a time by clicking the tab below. A Memorial Mass for Jim will be offered on Tuesday (February 23), 10 AM at St. Mary's of the Lake Church.

612. **Raymond Miller**<sup>8</sup> **Clawson** (Alfred Bruce<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 683, 1163, 1167, 1171</sup> was born on Mar 02, 1927 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1516</sup> He died on Apr 20, 1993 in Fairless Hills, Bucks County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1516</sup> He married (1) **MaryLou McCachren**, daughter of George McCachren and Mary Lowther, on Sep 21, 1950. She was born on Aug 07, 1928 in Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>323</sup> She died on Jan 11, 2006 in Fairless Hills, Bucks County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76</sup> He married (2) **Naomi L. McDowell** She was born on Dec 17, 1929 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76</sup> She died on Dec 23, 2008 in Akron, Summit County, Ohio. <sup>76</sup>

Raymond Miller Clawson was buried in Armagh Cemetery, Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Raymond Miller Clawson:

[Broderbund Family Archive #110, Vol. 1 A-L, Ed. 6, Social Security Death Index: U.S., Date of Import: Jan 16, 1999, Internal Ref. #1.111.6.46723.87]

Individual: Clawson, Raymond Social Security #: 199-16-8094 Issued in: Pennsylvania

Birth date: Mar 2, 1927 Death date: Apr 20, 1993

ZIP Code of last known residence: 19030

Primary location associated with this ZIP Code: Fairless Hills, Pennsylvania

Raymond and Naomi were never married.

MaryLou McCachren was buried in Armagh Cemetery, Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for MaryLou McCachren: Johnstown Tribune-Democrat (January 11, 2006)

CLAWSON - MaryLou "Baba" Clawson (McCachren)

CLAWSON - MaryLou "Baba" Clawson (McCachren), age 77, of Fairless Hills, Pa., died on Wednesday, Jan. 11, 2006, at Lower Bucks Hospital in Bristol, Pa. Born and raised in Armagh, Pa., Mrs. Clawson was a resident of Falls Township for over 50 years. She was a member of Fairless Hills United Methodist Church. MaryLou was a volunteer at Lower Bucks Hospital. Her beloved granddaughter, Gwendolyn, brought much joy and happiness into her life. Mrs. Clawson was the daughter of the late George and Mary Lowther McCachren. She was the wife of the late Raymond M. Clawson. She was the loving mother of Douglas R. Clawson, and his wife, Karen, of Fairless Hills, and the dear grandmother of her adored Gwendolyn. She is also survived by her brother, Loris McCachren of Armagh; two sisters, Georgine Tomb of New Florence, Pa., and Lois Lytle of DePew, N.Y.; and several nieces and nephews. She was the sister of the late Ernest Lowther. Family and friends are invited to attend her graveside service at 11 a.m. on Friday, Jan. 20, 2006, at Armagh Cemetery. Interment under the direction of the Richard C. Stuart Funeral Home, 392 E. Philadelphia St., Armagh, Pa. 15920. Memorial contributions are appreciated to Fairless Hills United Methodist Church, 840 Trenton Road, Fairless Hills, Pa. 19030.

Raymond Miller Clawson and MaryLou McCachren had the following child:

805. i. Douglas Ray<sup>9</sup> Clawson was born on Oct 13, 1962 in Bristol, Bucks County, Pennsylvania. He married **Karen Marie Leonard**, daughter of John T. Leonard Sr. and Julie A. Carr, on Sep 12,

1996. She was born on Nov 18, 1969 in Fairfax, Fairfax County, Virginia. 1664-1665

Notes for Douglas Ray Clawson:

In 2006, Doug and Karen were living in Fairless Hills, Pennsylvania.

**Naomi L. McDowell** was buried in Germany Lutheran Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Naomi L. McDowell:

Johnstown Tribune-Democrat (December 26, 2008)

Naomi L. McDowell

McDOWELL ñ Naomi L., 79, Akron, Ohio, died Dec. 23, 2008. Naomi was born Dec. 17, 1929, in Robinson, daughter of the late John and Edith (Boyle) McDowell. She also is preceded in death by several brothers and sisters. She is survived by sons, John C. McDowell, Boswell, and Glenn McDowell and wife, Laura, Cuyahoga Falls, Ohio; sisters, Lesta Lichtenfels and Ada Barbus, both Robinson; grandchildren, John V., and wife, Amy; Jeffrey A.; Charissa M.; and Veronica L. McDowell; and great-grandchildren, Caleb, Alexi and Ethan. She will always be remembered for her devotion to her children and grandchildren and will be missed by all who knew her. The family would like to extend special thanks to all the caregivers from Hospice of Summa for their loving attention to Naomi. Friends received from 5 to 8 p.m. Sunday and from 10 until time of service 11 a.m. Monday at Kenneth A. Stuart Funeral Home, New Florence, the Rev. Scott A. Klimke. Interment, Germany Lutheran Cemetery.

Raymond Miller Clawson and Naomi L. McDowell had the following child:

ii. John C.9 McDowell

613. **Doris Gertrude**<sup>8</sup> **Clawson** (Alfred Bruce<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 683, 1163, 1167</sup> was born on May 09, 1929 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Nov 21, 2019 in Mechanicsburg, Cumberland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She married **Franklin James Barron Jr.**, son of Franklin James Barron Sr. and Lenora Lightner, on Jan 22, 1949. He was born on Jun 01, 1929 in Indian Head, Somerset County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Jan 23, 2012 in Mechanicsburg, Cumberland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

Notes for Doris Gertrude Clawson:

In 2008, Doris and Frank were living in Shiremanstown, Cumberland County, Pennsylvania.

Doris Gertrude (Clawson) Barron

Doris Gertrude (Clawson) Barron, age 90, of Mechanicsburg passed away peacefully at Messiah Lifeways at Messiah Village on Thursday, November 21, 2019. Doris was born on Thursday, May 9, 1929 in Bolivar to the late Alfred Bruce Clawson and Florence Hannah (Miller) Clawson. Doris was the widow of Franklin "Frank" James Barron, Jr., whom she married on January 22, 1949, and who died on January 23, 2012. In addition to her parents and husband, Doris is preceded in death by her sister, Grace Showman; and her three brothers, Raymond Clawson, Robert Clawson and Bruce Clawson.

Doris's survivors include her three children: Gary James Barron, Sr., and his wife Swe, of Monterey, CA, Cynthia L. Baum, and her husband Timothy, of Mechanicsburg, Dr. Bruce A. Barron, of Leroy, NY; her seven grandchildren: Kimberly Morgan, Karen Gagne, Scott Baum, Allyce Barron, Gregory Barron, Jennifer Davis, and Gary Barron, Jr.; her seven great-grandchildren: Dylan Baum, Camden Baum, Colin Baum, Oliva Morgan, Ava Gagne, James Barron and Genevieve Barron; and several nieces and nephews.

Doris graduated from Bolivar High School as part of the class of 1947. She retired from Bon Ton Stores, Inc. in Camp Hill, after many years of service working as a sales associate. She had also worked for E. J. Korvettes and for Pomeroy's. Doris had many talents, she loved to knit, make delicious baked goods, and could crochet extraordinary doilies without a pattern. Doris dearly cherished the holidays and would decorate her home for each holiday. She especially loved, Christmas and decorating her tree and home in yuletide decorations. Her family was very important to her. She loved her grandchildren and the many Sunday dinners, birthday parties and holiday gatherings spent with them. Her family and friends will remember that she laughed often, and will miss her infectious laugh.

All are welcome to join Doris's family at her viewing on Tuesday, November 26, 2019, from 12:30 p.m. to 1:15 p.m. with her service beginning at 1:30 p.m. in the Chapel at Messiah Lifeways at Messiah Village, 100 Mount Allen Drive, Mechanicsburg, PA 17055; with Reverend George A. Spangler officiating. Burial will follow in Woodlawn Memorial Gardens in Harrisburg. Honored to be pallbearers are: Dr. Bruce A. Barron, Scott A. Baum, Thomas H. Baum, Timothy S. Baum, James Showman and George B. Weaver.

Contributions in celebration of Doris's life can be made to Alzheimer's Association, 225 N. Michigan Avenue, Floor 17, Chicago, IL 60601, www.ALZ.org/Donate.

Doris's family has entrusted her care to Buhrig Funeral Home and Crematory in Mechanicsburg, (717) 766-3421. Read Doris's full obituary, view her memorial video and portrait, and sign her official guest book at Buhrig.com.

**Franklin James Barron Jr.** was buried in Woodlawn Memorial Gardens, Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Franklin James Barron Jr.: Franklin "Frank" James Barron, Jr.

63 Years Last Sunday -

Franklin "Frank" James Barron, Jr., 82, of Mechanicsburg and formerly of Ligonier died at Holy Spirit Hospital on Monday, January 23, 2012. He was born in Indian Head on Saturday, June 1, 1929 son of the late Franklin James Barron, Sr. and Lenora (Lightner) Barron. Frank was the husband of Doris Gertrude (Clawson) Barron who he married on January 22, 1949. They just celebrated their 63rd wedding anniversary.

Family was everything to Frank and his wife was loved with all his heart. He was a man who loved wooden ships and who built over 25 large wooden ship models and then shared them with his family. They will stand as a loving tribute to Frank's love of his family. He liked to cook and eat good food. Frank enjoyed music of all kinds and he and Dorris greatly enjoyed watching and listening to Lawrence Welk. He loved football and adored Joe Paterno.

Frank's survivors include his loving wife of 63 years: Doris Gertrude (Clawson) Barron; three children: Gary James Barron and his wife Swe of California, Cynthia L. Baum and her husband Timothy of Mechanicsburg, Dr. Bruce A. Barron and his wife Marie of New York; three grandsons; four granddaughters; four great grandchildren; two sisters; and several nieces and nephews. Among those preceding Frank in death are his parents and three sisters.

All are welcome to join Frank's family at his viewing on Thursday, January 26, 2012, from 1:00 until time of service at 1:30 at The Chapel at Messiah Village, 100 Mount Allen Drive, Mechanicsburg, PA, 17055 with Pastor Debby Bentch officiating. Burial will immediately follow in Woodlawn Memorial Gardens, Harrisburg. Honored to be pallbearers are: Scott Baum, Matthew Morgan, Timothy Baum, Bruce Weaver, Bruce Barron, and Thomas Baum.

The family suggests memorial contributions to: American Heart Association, 1019 Mumma Road, Wormleysburg, PA, 17043.

Frank's family has entrusted his care to Myers-Buhrig Funeral Home and Crematory, (717) 766-3421, www.Myers-Buhrig.com. Please share your memories and photos of Frank and offer your condolences at www.SharingSpecialMemories.com or www.Myers-Buhrig.com.

Franklin James Barron Jr. and Doris Gertrude Clawson had the following children:

806. i. Gary James<sup>9</sup> Barron<sup>76, 1666</sup> was born on Oct 30, 1950. He married **Khin Swe Nyunt** on Jul 13, 1974. She was born on Sep 17, 1951.

Notes for Gary James Barron: In 2012, Gary and Swe were living in California. 807. ii. Cynthia Lee Barron<sup>76</sup> was born on Mar 08, 1952. She married **Timothy Baum** on Mar 04, 1972 in Mechanicsburg, Cumberland County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Apr 11, 1949.

Notes for Cynthia Lee Barron: In 2012, Cindy and Tim were living in Mechanicsburg, Cumberland County, Pennsylvania.

808. iii. Bruce Allan Barron<sup>76, 1666</sup> was born on Jan 10, 1956. He married **Marie Cecilia Hogan** on May 14, 1983. She was born on Aug 13, 1954.

Notes for Bruce Allan Barron: In 2012. Bruce and Marie were lving in New York.

614. **Bruce Alexander**<sup>8</sup> **Clawson** (Alfred Bruce<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1163, 1166-1167, 1171, 1517-1518</sup> was born on Jun 07, 1932 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 1518</sup> He died on Nov 09, 2019 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 1518</sup> He married **Ginger LaRue Stewart**, daughter of William Howard Stewart and Dorothy Violet Cline, on Apr 22, 1957 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>1517</sup> She was born on Aug 17, 1936 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1519</sup> She died on Jan 08, 2023 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Bruce Alexander Clawson:

In 2008, Bruce and Ginger were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Bruce A. "J.R." Clawson

June 7, 1932 - November 9, 2019

87, Bolivar, passed away at home on November 9, 2019. Born June 7, 1932 in Johnstown the son of the late Alfred Bruce Clawson and Florence Hannah (Miller) Clawson. Also preceded in death by brother Robert and Raymond Clawson and sister Grace Showman.

Survived by wife of 62 years Ginger (Stewart) Clawson. Sons Keith W. Clawson and wife Linda, Monroeville and Kirk Clawson, Lancaster. Grandchildren Brandi Clawson, Deltona, FL; Kayla Clawson, Lancaster; Kirk Clawson, Jr., Mount Joy. Sister Doris Barron, Mechanicsburg

J.R. was a US Army veteran of the Korean era in serving Alaska and a member of the Bolivar American Legion Post 128. He retired Opertating Engineers Local #66 and was a local excuvator who enjoyed his work. J.R. also enjoyed wintering in Florida, going to NASCAR races and dirt track racing, watching steelers games and especially spending time with his grandchildren. The Clawson family would like to express their sincere gratiude to VNA/Hospice for their care and support.

Memorial Service will be held 1 pm Thursday at Bolivar United Presbyterian Church, 712 Lincoln St., Bolivar, PA 15923. Pastor Jim Suneri officiating. Inurment Armagh Cemetery. A luncheon will follow in the basement of K&K Flowers, 736 Lincoln St., Bolivar. In lieu fowers memorial donations by me made to either Bolivar U. P. Church or VNA/Hospice 850 Hospital Rd. Indiana, PA 15701. Family assisted by Kenneth A. Stuart Funeral Home.

Notes for Ginger LaRue Stewart:

In 1988, Ginger and JR were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Obituary of Ginger L. Clawson

Ginger L. Clawson, 86, Bolivar, passed away January 8, 2023, at St. Andrew's Village. Born August 17, 1936, in Johnstown she was the daughter of the late William H. "Bill" and Dorothy V. "Dot" (Cline) Stewart. Also preceded in death by husband of 62 years Bruce "J.R" Clawson; grandson Kirk Clawson, Jr.; and sisters Billie Stewart and Sandra (Robert) Stoner.

Survived by Sons Keith W. Clawson and wife Linda F., Monroeville and Kirk A. Clawson, Lancaster. Grandchildren Brandi DeRoo (Shane), Jackson, MI; Kayla Clawson (fiancé Ian Rowell), Lancaster; granddaughter-in-law Tyasia (Striver) Clawson., Mount Joy; and great-grandson Maverick Clawson.

Ginger was a 1954 graduate from United High School, after graduation she married the love of her life J.R. Clawson on April 22, 1957. Ginger worked as a Bell Telephone operator before 1962 and retired from K-Mart in Indiana in 1998. She was a member of the Bolivar United Presbyterian Church.

She loved going to and watching NASCAR races, spending her winters in Clearwater, Florida, car cruises and most importantly spending time with her grandchildren. She could be found with sitting in her favorite spot on her patio.

Ginger enjoyed cooking and keeping a spotless house. She was well known around town for her lasagna, potato salad, and her desserts. She liked using her laptop and doing emails, recipes, and Facebook.

Ginger will be sadly missed by her family and friends.

Friends received 2-4 and 6-8 PM Friday at Kenneth A. Stuart Funeral Home, 139 Ligonier St., New Florence, and Noon till time of service at 1 PM Saturday. Pastor James Sunseri officiating. Future inurnment Armagh Cemetery.

In lieu of flowers memorial donations in Gingers memorial may be made to VNA Hospice, 850 Hospital Road, Indiana, PA 15701.

Bruce Alexander Clawson and Ginger LaRue Stewart had the following children:

- i. Keith William<sup>9</sup> Clawson<sup>1667</sup> was born on Aug 24, 1957 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. He married (1) **Susanne Louise Loveridge** on Sep 07, 1985 in Richland Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. She died on Feb 08, 2025. He married (2) **Linda Rosemary Falkmann**, daughter of Ronny Falkmann and Margaret MacLain Nunnery, on Apr 03, 1993 in Bethel Park, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Feb 10, 1953 in Greenwood, LaFlore County, Mississippi.
- 809. ii. Kirk Alan Clawson was born on Nov 15, 1962 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Joyce Marie Zonts**, daughter of Albert Zonts and Freida Joyce Callahan, on Aug 10, 1991 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Dec 04, 1965.
- 615. **Ida Jane**<sup>8</sup> **Clawson** (Paul Loman<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1163</sup> was born on Apr 19, 1925 in Marsteller, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. She died on Jun 02, 2008 in White Marsh, Baltimore County, Maryland. She married (1) **Carpenter A. Ward** on Mar 17, 1944. She was born in Jan 1926 in Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania. She married (2) **Jacob George Zabreski** on Jul 11, 1959 in Essex, Maryland.

Ida Jane Clawson was buried in Holy HIII Memorial Gardens, Maryland.

Notes for Ida Jane Clawson: Divorced from Carpenter Ward

Johnstown Tribune-Democrat (June 6, 2008)

# Ida J. (Clawson) Zabreski

ZABRESKI ñ Ida J. (Clawson) died June 2, 2008. Born in 1925, in Marstellar. Beloved wife of Jacob G. Zabreski. Devoted mother of Paul Ward and Joan Powers. Dear sister of Anna Carl, Harry Clawson, Agnes Kay and Daniel and Richard Clawson. Loving grandmother of Robert and Christopher Shape, Deborah Grove and William Ward. Great-grandmother of Joshua Shape. Also survived by many nieces, nephews and friends. A funeral was held at 9:45 a.m. Friday at Connelly Funeral Home of Essex, 300 Mace Ave., Baltimore. A Mass of Christian Burial was celebrated at 11 a.m. Friday at Our Lady Queen of Peace Catholic Church, 10001 Bird River Road. Interment, Holy Hill Memorial Gardens.

Carpenter A. Ward and Ida Jane Clawson had the following children:

810. i. Paul Carpenter<sup>9</sup> Ward<sup>76, 1163</sup> was born on Jun 04, 1945 in Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1163, 1175</sup> He married **Verna M. Mack** on Aug 17, 1974 in Baltimore, Baltimore

County, Maryland. 1175

811. ii. Joan Marie Ward<sup>76, 1163</sup> was born on Jun 25, 1947 in Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1163, 1175</sup> She died on Mar 30, 2020. <sup>1524</sup> She married (1) **Robert Clinton Shape** on May 30, 1969. She married (2) **Dennis Holman Powers** on Dec 02, 1994 in Towson, Baltimore County. Maryland. <sup>1175</sup>

Jacob George Zabreski and Ida Jane Clawson had no children.

616. **Anna Marie**<sup>8</sup> **Clawson** (Paul Loman<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1520-1521</sup> was born on May 21, 1927 in Marsteller, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Sep 26, 2021 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She married **Robert Charles Carl**, son of Herman E. Carl and Addie Rose, on May 20, 1948. He was born on May 23, 1926 in Hastings, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1520</sup> He died on Jun 20, 1992 in Moss Creek, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

### Notes for Anna Marie Clawson:

CARL, ANNA M., 94, Strongstown, passed away September 26, 2021, at home surrounded by her loving family. Born May 21, 1927, in Marsteller, the daughter of Paul and Clare (Weakland) Clawson. Preceded in death by parents; husband, Robert Carl who died June 1992; son, Kenneth Carl; sister, Ida Zabreski; brothers, Richard Clawson; Harry Clawson; Dan Clawson; brothers-in-law, Jake Zabreski, Richard Kay; sister-in-law, Marjorie Clawson; daughter-in-law, Karen Carl, and two granddaughters. Survived by sons, Herman (Judy) Carl, Ebensburg; Kevin (Marci) Carl, Marsteller; Alan (fiancé Monica Buchheit) Carl, Greenwood, IN; Paul Carl, Rossiter; daughters, Mary Clare (Robert) Stofko, Ebensburg; Phyllis (Alan) Wagner, Northern Cambria; Annette (Joe) Chunko, Northern Cambria; Jane (James) Conway, Strongstown; Doris Shuss, Northern Cambria; 19 grandchildren and 14 great-grandchildren. Also survived by sister, Agnes Kay, York; sisters-in-law, Angeline Clawson, Clearwater, FL; and Ruth Clawson, Greenwood, IN. Anna worked as a telephone operator for eleven years at Laurel Crest Manor and was a member of Cambria County Retired Employee Association. Family and friends will be received from 4:00 to 8:00 p.m. Wednesday at Moriconi Funeral Home, Inc., Northern Cambria. Funeral mass will be celebrated at 11:00 a.m. Thursday at Church of the Resurrection, Heilwood, Father James Morley officiating. Interment, St. Bernard's Cemetery, Hastings.

# Notes for Robert Charles Carl:

Robert died in Altoona Hospital, Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania.

Robert Charles Carl and Anna Marie Clawson had the following children:

- i. Kenneth Robert<sup>9</sup> Carl<sup>1520-1521</sup> was born on Jan 24, 1949 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1520-1521</sup> He died on Mar 31, 1949 in Hastings, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1520-1521</sup>
- 812. ii. Herman Edward Carl was born on Oct 07, 1954 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. He married **Judith Ann Cooper**, daughter of H. Calvin Cooper and Carolyn Rohrman, on Jul 09, 1983 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 1524 She was born on Jul 28, 1956.
- 813. iii. Mary Clare Carl was born on Dec 19, 1955 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. She married **Robert Alan Stofko** on Sep 16, 1989 in Marsteller, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. 1175 He was born on Dec 01, 1952.
- 814. iv. Phyllis Ann Carl was born on Jan 18, 1957 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. She married **Alan Brian Wagner** on Oct 06, 1984 in Marsteller, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. 1175 He was born on Apr 21, 1960.
- 815. v. Annette Alyce Carl was born on Apr 02, 1958 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. She married **Joseph Steven Chunko** on Jul 05, 1980 in Marsteller, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Apr 27, 1957. 1175
- 816. vi. Kevin Paul Carl<sup>1175</sup> was born on Jan 08, 1960 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. He married **Marcia Trinkley** on Jun 23, 1995 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.
- 817. vii. Alan Charles Carl was born on Nov 18, 1961 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. He married **Karen Louise Emerson** on May 13, 1987 in Pennsylvania. 1175 She was born on Jun 26, 1966. She died in 2018. 1524
- 818. viii. Minnie Jane Carl was born on Apr 09, 1963 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. She married **James Richard Conway** on Jun 28, 1986 in Marsteller, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. 1175 He was born on Jul 01, 1961.
  - ix. Paul Mark Carl was born on Jun 18, 1964 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. He married **Brenda Hoch** on Oct 16, 1993 in Pennsylvania. 1175

- 819. x. Doris Marie Carl was born on Apr 14, 1966 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. She married **Timothy Shuss** on Oct 26, 1996 in Pennsylvania. 1175
- 617. **Harry Alfred**<sup>8</sup> **Clawson** (Paul Loman<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1163, 1174</sup> was born on Feb 03, 1929 in Marsteller, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1174</sup> He died on Apr 28, 2017 in Hamilton County, Ohio. <sup>1174</sup> He married **Marjorie Jo Ann Krug** on Sep 08, 1951 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. She died in Mar 2004. <sup>1175</sup>

Harry Alfred Clawson and Marjorie Jo Ann Krug had the following children:

- 820. i. Mary Monica<sup>9</sup> Clawson was born on Aug 20, 1954 in Aberdeen, Harford County, Maryland. She married **Gilbert Brien Mateer** on Oct 25, 1986 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Apr 29, 1955.
- 821. ii. Mark Campion Clawson was born on May 03, 1956 in Sacramento, Sacramento County, California. He married **Susan Anthony** on Jun 27, 1983 in Chesterfield, Missouri. 1175
- 822. iii. Matthew Joseph Clawson was born on Sep 21, 1957 in Deep River, Ontario, Canada. He married **Kimberly lams** on Jun 11, 1983 in Mansfield, Richland County, Ohio. 1175
- 823. iv. Lisa Ann Clawson was born on Sep 03, 1959 in Deep River, Ontario, Canada. She married **Chris Clark** on Aug 15, 1981 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. 1175
- 824. v. Paul Damian Clawson was born on Sep 19, 1962 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho. He married **Amy Wacker** on Jun 17, 1989 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.
- 825. vi. Ann Clawson was born on Jun 03, 1967 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho. She married **Christopher Phillip Edward Weggeman** on Dec 02, 1989 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. 1175
- 618. **Agnes Louise**<sup>8</sup> **Clawson** (Paul Loman<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1163</sup> was born on Aug 09, 1930 in Marsteller, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. She married **Richard Kay**, son of William Kay and Jane ?, on Aug 18, 1951 in Marsteller, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Nov 05, 1929 in Marsteller, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1175</sup> He died on Nov 11, 2011 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76</sup>

Notes for Richard Kay: Richard Kay

The Tribune-Democrat

GREENSBURG - KAY - Richard, 82, Greensburg, died Friday, Nov. 11, 2011. He was the son of the late William and Janey Kay. He was preceded in death by a sister, Elizabeth Brody, and brothers, Joseph, William and Jack. He is survived by a sister, Lillian Binder, and loving wife of 60 years, Agnes (Clawson). He was blessed with five children; 13 grandchildren; and one great-grandchild, Kathi and Ron Lenart; Craig and Lynne Kay; Roger and Connie Kay; Cheryl and Tim Stawovy; and Kurt and Karla Kay; Melissa and Bob Heiden; Matt, Sarah and Josie Lenart; Jarrod and Derek Kay; Erica, Ross, Asa and Liv Kay; Luke, Niki and Bria Stawovy; and Abby and Cameron Kay. The Kays invite family, friends and acquaintances to celebrate his life at the Latrobe Country Club from 1 to 4 p.m. Saturday, Nov. 19, 2011. Donations in his name can be made to the Susan G. Komen Breast Cancer Foundation, 1133 S. Braddock Ave., Suite 1A, Pittsburgh, Pa. 15218. Kepple-Graft Funeral Home Inc., Greensburg, entrusted with the arrangements.

Richard Kay and Agnes Louise Clawson had the following children:

- 826. i. Kathi Ann<sup>9</sup> Kay<sup>76</sup> was born on Feb 17, 1954 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. She married **John Ronald Lenart** on Jan 07, 1978 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Apr 18, 1955 in Charleroi, Washington County, Pennsylvania.
- 827. ii. Craig William Kay<sup>76</sup> was born on Dec 07, 1956 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. He married **Lynne Ann Knight** on Aug 25, 1979 in Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Nov 15, 1956 in Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania.
- 828. iii. Roger Paul Kay<sup>76</sup> was born on Jul 23, 1958 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. He married **Pauline Converse Martin** on Aug 24, 1985 in Cedartown, Georgia. 1175 She was born on Jun 26, 1964 in Augusta, Richmond County, Georgia.
- 829. iv. Cheryl Lynn Kay<sup>76</sup> was born on Nov 05, 1960 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married **Timothy Joseph Stawovy** on Sep 13, 1986 in Youngstown, Pennsylvania. He was born on Oct 22, 1955 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

- 830. v. Jonathon Kurt Kay<sup>76</sup> was born on Jul 11, 1966 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Karla Jeanne Andress** on Jun 15, 1996 in York, York County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Jul 22, 1970 in Delaware.
- 619. **Daniel Walter**<sup>8</sup> **Clawson** (Paul Loman<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1163, 1522-1523</sup> was born on Oct 18, 1931 in Marsteller, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. He died on Jun 21, 2020 in Indiana. He married **Ruth I. Marshall** on Sep 13, 1952 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. She was born in 1932.

Daniel Walter Clawson and Ruth I. Marshall had the following children:

- 831. i. Constance Ruth<sup>9</sup> Clawson<sup>76</sup> was born on Jan 13, 1954 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. She married (1) **Garry Pottenger** on Nov 01, 1980. She married (2) **Thomas Land** on May 29, 1973.
  - ii. Susan Catherine Clawson<sup>76, 1522</sup> was born on Mar 01, 1956 in Barnesboro, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1522</sup> She died on Apr 01, 1994 in Indianapolis, Marion County, Indiana.<sup>1522</sup> She married **Donald White** on Nov 17, 1979 in Indiana.
- 832. iii. Glenn Paul Clawson<sup>76</sup> was born on Jul 17, 1957 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. He married **Nancy Cannon** on Oct 06, 1979 in Indiana.
- 833. iv. Nancy Ann Clawson<sup>76</sup> was born on Jan 15, 1961 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. She married **William Snell** on Feb 26, 1983 in Lebanon, Boone County, Indiana. 1175 He died on Jan 10. 2001. 1175
- 834. v. Russell David Clawson<sup>76</sup> was born on Jun 22, 1962 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Apr 14, 2009 in Indianapolis, Marion County, Indiana.<sup>76</sup> He married **Molly Exley** on Nov 14, 1993 in Indiana.

Russell David Clawson was buried (Cremated).

Notes for Russell David Clawson:

Russell David Clawson 46, of Greenwood died April 14, 2009 at 9:45 p.m. He was born on June 22, 1962 in Spangler, PA a son of Daniel and Ruth Marshall Clawson. They survive. Other survivors include his wife Molly and their children, Chelsea, Max, Madison, and Chloe; 3 brothers, Glenn, Karl, and Gregg, all of Greenwood and 2 sisters, Nancy Snell and Connie Pottenger, both of Morgantown, IN. He was preceded in death by 1 sister, Susan White, and a brother-in-law, Bill Snell. Mr. Clawson served in the United States Army. He owned and operated Clawson Communications in Greenwood, was a member at Our Lady of the Greenwood Catholic Church and enjoyed golfing and relaxing on the beach. Funeral Mass will be held at 10 a.m. Saturday, April 18 in Our Lady of the Greenwood Catholic Church, with visitation from 2 to 8 p.m. Friday, April 17. Father Rick Nagel will officiate. Memorial contributions may be made to Hearts for Haiti Fund, In care of Father Rick Nagel, 399 South Meridian Street, Greenwood IN 46143. Arrangements by Wilson St. Pierre Funeral Service & Crematory, Greenwood Chapel. Online condolences may be sent to the family at: www.wilsonstpierre.com

- 835. vi. Gregg Richard Clawson<sup>76</sup> was born on Apr 02, 1964 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. He married **Rebecca Duke** on Jul 18, 1987 in Indiana. 1175
- 836. vii. Karl Daniel Clawson<sup>76, 1523, 1668</sup> was born on Sep 26, 1958 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. He married (1) **Ann E. Statler** on Aug 31, 1996 in Greenwood, Johnson County, Indiana. 1668 She was born in 1958 in Indiana. 1668 He married (2) **Debbie Alderson** before 1983.
- 620. **Richard George**<sup>8</sup> **Clawson** (Paul Loman<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1163</sup> was born on Nov 16, 1935 in Marsteller, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Sep 18, 2010 in Spring Hill, Hernando County, Florida.<sup>76</sup> He married **Angeline Ann Zenone** on Aug 16, 1958 in Marsteller, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

**Richard George Clawson** was buried in St Bernard Cemetery, Hastings, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Richard George Clawson: Richard G. Clawson

Obits Sun Sep 19,

SPRING HILL, FLA. CLAWSON, Richard G., 74, Spring Hill, Fla., formerly of Marstellar, died Sept. 18, 2010. Born Nov. 16, 1935, in Marstellar, son of the late Paul and Clare (Weakland) Clawson. Preceded in death by daughter, Janet Clawson Abercrombie, and sister, Ida Zabreski. Survived by wife, Angeline? Angie? (Zenone) Clawson; sons, Kenneth M. Clawson, married to Nancy, Clearwater, Fla.; Daniel R. Clawson, married to Kim, Greenwood, Ind.; and Richard D. Clawson, Lawrenceville, Ga.; daughter, Paula J. Clawson, Huntsville, Ala.; son-in-law, David W. Abercrombie, Huntsville, Ala.; six grandsons; and four granddaughters. Dick retired from a 31 year career with various United Way organizations in Indiana and the Southeast. His retirement passions were woodworking, softball, traveling, and was a fan of the Tampa Bay Buccaneers and Rays. Friends received from 6 to 8 p.m. Thursday at Easly Funeral Home, Hastings. Funeral Mass at 10 a.m. Friday at Prince of Peace Catholic Church, Northern Cambria. Interment, St. Bernard Cemetery, Hastings. In lieu of flowers, donations may be made for Ampullary Cancer Research to USF Health Professionals Conferencing Corp., Tampa General Hospital, ATTN: Jennifer Cooper, 1 Tampa General Circle, Room F 145, Tampa, Fla. 33606

Richard George Clawson and Angeline Ann Zenone had the following children:

i. Kenneth Michael<sup>9</sup> Clawson<sup>76</sup> was born on Jun 19, 1959 in Indiana. He married **Nancy Salter Burton** on Jan 17, 1997 in Florida. 1175

Notes for Kenneth Michael Clawson: In 2010, Kenneth and Nancy were living in Clearwater, Pinellas County, Florida

- ii. Paula Joan Clawson<sup>76</sup> was born on Sep 15, 1962 in Baltimore, Baltimore County, Maryland.
- 837. iii. Daniel Raymond Clawson<sup>76</sup> was born on Dec 16, 1963 in Baltimore, Baltimore County, Maryland. He married **Kim Matusz Caron** on Dec 18, 1987 in Indiana.

Notes for Daniel Raymond Clawson: In 2010, Daniel and Kim were living in Greenwood, Johnson County, Indiana.

- 838. iv. Janet Marie Clawson<sup>76</sup> was born on Sep 02, 1965 in Lafayette, Tippecanoe County, Indiana.<sup>788</sup> She died on Dec 08, 2005 in Huntsville, Madison County, Alabama.<sup>788</sup> She married **David William Abercrombie** in 1996 in Alabama.
  - v. Richard David Clawson<sup>76</sup> was born on Dec 05, 1967 in Lafayette, Tippecanoe County, Indiana.
- 621. **John Edward**<sup>8</sup> **Clawson** (Daniel Townsend<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Jun 06, 1932 in Alverda, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. Rutherford County, Tennessee. He married **Margaret Robbins**, daughter of William T. Robbins and Margaret Sqwashic, on Aug 28, 1954.

John Edward Clawson was buried in Nashville, Davidson County, Tennessee.

John Edward Clawson and Margaret Robbins had the following children:

- 839. i. Deborah Ann<sup>9</sup> Clawson was born on Jul 26, 1955. She married (1) **Mark Truss** in Jan 1976. She married (2) **? Mims** 
  - ii. Stephen Mark Clawson was born on Aug 09, 1956.
  - iii. Lisa Louise Clawson<sup>1669</sup> was born on Nov 15, 1957.<sup>1669</sup> She died on Jan 25, 2007 in Sumter, Sumter County, South Carolina.<sup>1669</sup> She married **? Schneider**
  - iv. Daniel Thomas Clawson was born on Jan 16, 1960.
  - v. John Edward Clawson Jr. was born on Jun 02, 1961.
- 622. **Donald Eugene**<sup>8</sup> **Clawson Sr.** (Daniel Townsend<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Dec 15, 1934 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on Feb 01, 2007 in Cresson, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Rose Marie Wisen**, daughter of ? Wisen and Mary ?, on Jul 05, 1963.

**Donald Eugene Clawson Sr.** was buried in St. Francis Xavier Mausoleum.

Notes for Donald Eugene Clawson Sr.: Johnstown Tribune Democrat (February 3, 2007)

#### **CLAWSON - Donald**

CLAWSON - Donald E. Sr., Cresson, died Feb. 1, 2007, at Allegheny General Hospital, Pittsburgh. Born in Bolivar, son of the late Daniel and Eugenia (Kerchinsky) Clawson. Preceded in death by son, Donald E. Jr.; brother, John; and mother-in-law, Mary Wisen. Survived by wife, the former Rose Marie Wisen, whom he married July 7, 1963; daughters, Diane Harris (Duane), and Tammy Mikolajczyk (Michael), both of Cresson; and grandchildren, Kaitlin and Cassidy Harris and Nikolas and Mikayla Mikolajczyk. Also survived by daughter-in-law, Lisa Clawson, Altoona, and sisters-in-law, Bertha Ball, and Ann Murtiff, both of Cresson, and Joann Stewart, Portage. U.S. Air Force veteran of Korean War. Retired from BethEnergy Mines, Ebensburg. Member of St. Aloysius Church, Cresson; UMWA; NRA; Gallitzin Sportsmen's Club; other local sportsmen groups; Italian Club, Cresson; and the American Legion. Had a strong love for his family, and his buddy "Eight Ball," his beloved black pomeranian. Don also loved hunting, fishing, reloading shells and creating knives. Friends received from 2 to 7 p.m. Sunday at Charles M. Kennedy Funeral Home, Cresson, where vigil for the deceased will be held. Funeral Mass at 1 p.m. Monday at St. Aloysius Church. Entombment, St. Francis Xavier Mausoleum. Military graveside rites by Cresson American Legion, Sankertown VFW and other local veteran organizations.

Donald Eugene Clawson Sr. and Rose Marie Wisen had the following children:

i. Donald Eugene<sup>9</sup> Clawson Jr. was born on Feb 21, 1965 in Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania. He died on Dec 09, 2000 in Cresson, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Lisa?** 

**Donald Eugene Clawson Jr.** was buried in St. Francis Xavier Cemetery, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

840. ii. Diane Lynn Clawson was born on Dec 05, 1966. She married Duane Harris

Notes for Diane Lynn Clawson:

In 2007, Diane and Duane were living in Cresson, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

841. iii. Tammy Jo Clawson was born on Mar 02, 1972. She married Michael Mikolajczyk

Notes for Tammy Jo Clawson:

In 2007, Tammy and Michael were living in Cresson, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

623. **Violet**<sup>8</sup> **Shirley** (Mary Florence<sup>7</sup> Palmer, Edward A.<sup>6</sup> Palmer, David Thompson<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 711</sup> was born on Aug 21, 1938 in Palmertown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Feb 26, 2023 in Josephine, Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married **Franklin E. Palmer Sr.**, son of Charles Ebby Palmer and Anna Frances Kettering, about 1960.<sup>76</sup> He was born on Apr 23, 1940 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Jan 12, 2010 in Josephine, Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

Notes for Violet Shirley:

Violet F. (Shirley) Palmer, 84, of Josephine, passed away Sunday, Feb. 26, 2023, at her home.

She was born Aug. 21, 1938, in Palmerton, the daughter of Luther Shirley and Mary (Palmer) Shirley.

She loved going to yard sales and auctions, spending time with all of her family, and she especially enjoyed cooking Sunday dinners.

She is survived by five sons, Frank Palmer Jr., of Josephine; Robert "Higgs" Palmer, of Black Lick; Mark Palmer, of Black Lick; David Palmer, of Homer City; and Ed Palmer, of Black Lick; five daughters, Donna Henry, of Blairsville; Rhonda Barnhart, of Blairsville; Brenda Palmer, of Blairsville; Patricia Guile and husband James, of Josephine; and Jennie Cooper and husband Terry, of Josephine; 29 grandchildren; 46 great-grandchildren; several great-great grandchildren; two sisters, Thelma Plovetsky, of Black Lick, and Lucille McKendrick, of Palmerton; and two brothers, Thomas Shirley and wife Claire, of Palmerton, and Sam Shirley and wife Linda, of Blairsville.

In addition to her parents, she was preceded in death by her husband, Franklin Palmer Sr.; three sisters, Virginia Palmer, Roberta Bryner and Goldie English; and a brother, Kenneth Shirley.

The family will receive friends from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. Wednesday at the James F. Ferguson Funeral

Home Inc., 25 W. Market St., Blairsville.

Funeral service will be held 11 a.m. Thursday in the James F. Ferguson Funeral Home Inc. The Rev. John Johnson will officiate.

Interment will be held in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville.

Franklin E. Palmer Sr. was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Franklin E. Palmer Sr.:

In 2006, Frank and Violet were living in Josephine, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

PALMER SR., FRANKLIN E., 69 OF JOSEPHINE, PA

died Tuesday, January 12, 2010 at Excela Health Latrobe Hospital, Latrobe, PA. He was born April 23, 1940 in Blairsville, PA. He is the son of the late Charles and Anna (Kettering) Palmer. He was a retired truck driver and had worked for many years at Chestnut Ridge Golf Course. Frank loved hunting and the outdoors. He is survived by his wife of 50 years, Violet F. Palmer of Josephine, son, Frank Palmer Jr. of Josephine, PA, daughter, Donna Henry of Black Lick, PA, son, Robert Palmer of Black Lick, PA, daughter, Rhonda Barnhart of Blairsville, PA, daughter, Brenda Palmer of Homer City, PA, son, Mark Palmer of Black Lick, PA, daughter, Patricia Guile & hus. James of Homer City, PA, son, David Palmer of Blairsville, PA, daughter, Jennie Cooper & hus. Terry of Blairsville, PA, son, Edward Palmer of Black Lick, PA, sister, Margie Pividori & hus. August of Josephine, PA, twin brother, Herbert Palmer of Norristown, PA, sister, Violet Laney of Homer City, PA, 29 Grandchildren and 21 Great Grandchildren. He is preceded in death by his brothers, Paul, Lawrence, Walter, Raymond, Charles & William Palmer and his sisters, Betty Markle, Clare Grinder, Rose Markle, Shirley Palmer & Loretta Ankney. The Family will receive friends on Friday, January 15 2010 from 2-4 & 7-9 PM. A funeral service will be held on Saturday, January 16, 2010 at 11:00 AM in the Funeral Home. Pastor Steve Miller officiating. Interment will be in the Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, PA.

Franklin E. Palmer Sr. and Violet Shirley had the following children:

- i. Frank<sup>9</sup> Palmer Jr.<sup>76</sup>
- ii. Donna Palmer<sup>76</sup> She married ? Henry
- iii. Robert Palmer<sup>76</sup>
- iv. Rhonda Palmer<sup>76</sup> She married ? Barnhart
- v. Brenda Palmer<sup>76</sup>
- vi. Mark Palmer<sup>76</sup>
- vii. Patricia Palmer She married James Guile

Notes for Patricia Palmer:

In 2010, Patricia and James were living in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- viii. David Palmer<sup>76</sup>
- ix. Jennie Palmer<sup>76</sup> She married **Terry Cooper**

Notes for Jennie Palmer:

In 2010, Jennie and Terry were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- x. Edward Palmer<sup>76</sup>
- 624. **Donita**<sup>8</sup> **Busi** (Juanita<sup>7</sup> Love McNutt, Florence L.<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Jeremiah Wakefield<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> She married **? McAdams** 
  - ? McAdams and Donita Busi had the following child:
    - i. Doyle9 McAdams76
- 625. **Raymond Dale<sup>8</sup> Clawson Jr.** (Thelma Rose<sup>7</sup> Palmer, Norman Wesley<sup>6</sup> Palmer, James Edward<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Levi D.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Jul 22, 1950 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Aug 29, 2007 in Connellsville, Fayette County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Debra A. Metsger**

Notes for Raymond Dale Clawson Jr.: Staff Sgt. Raymond D. Clawson Jr. Connellsville

Staff Sgt. Raymond Dale Clawson Jr., 57, of Connellsville, formerly of Scottdale, passed away Wednesday, Aug. 29, 2007, at his home. Ray was born July 22, 1950, in Greensburg, a son of Thelma Rose Palmer Clawson, of Greensburg, and the late Raymond Dell Clawson. Ray was employed as a staff sergeant of the 1-110th Infantry (Heavy) Battalion of Mt. Pleasant. He was a veteran of the Vietnam War and also recently served a tour of duty in Iraq. In addition to his passion for the military, Ray was also an avid race fan and enjoyed restoring and working on cars. Ray will be sadly missed by his devoted family; his mother, Thelma R. Clawson, of Greensburg; his three children, Raymond D. Clawson III and his wife, Stacie, of Scottdale, Rachel D. Clawson and her boyfriend, Joe Beltz, of Greensburg, and Richard D. Clawson, of Scottdale; and their mother, Debra Clawson, of Scottdale; and his siblings, JoAnne Kostial, Tom Clawson and Jackie Dumick. Personalized arrangements are under the professional supervision of the ROBERT B. FERGUSON FUNERAL HOME, 105 Spring St., Scottdale, (724-887-5300/www.fergusonfunerals.com/GPS; N40 degrees 06,136, W79 degrees 35,278), Family and friends will be received from 6 to 8 p.m. Friday. Funeral services will be held 11 a.m. Saturday in the funeral home chapel with Chaplain Craig Forsythe, of the PA National Guard, officiating. Interment will be private. Memorials may be made to the Ferguson Funeral Home, c/o Raymond D. Clawson, 105 Spring St., Scottdale, PA 15683. Love Lasts Forever!

Raymond Dale Clawson Jr. and Debra A. Metsger had the following children:

842. i. Raymond Dale<sup>9</sup> Clawson III<sup>76, 1670</sup> was born on Jan 12, 1972 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Dec 08, 2024 in Scottdale, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Stacie?** 

Notes for Raymond Dale Clawson III: In 2007, Raymond and Stacie were living in Scottsdale, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Raymond Clawson Obituary

Raymond D. Clawson III of Scottdale passed away unexpectantly on Sunday morning, December 8, 2024. Ray was born January 12, 1972, in Greensburg, a son of Debra A. (Metsger) Blaser of Scottdale and the late Raymond D. Clawson Jr., who passed away on August 29, 2007. Ray was a graduate of Southmoreland High School, Class of 1990, and was employed as a shipping and furnace supervisor with General Carbide in Greensburg for over 30 years. He was an avid ATV rider and off-road enthusiast. Ray also enjoyed NASCAR and attending Keystone Raceway events. Ray will be sadly missed by his loving family; his mother, Debra A. (Metsger) Blaser of Scottdale; his son, Alexander Clawson of Ruffsdale; his sister, Rachel Beltz and husband Joseph of Greensburg; his brother, Richard Clawson of Scottdale; and his niece, Nicole Beltz. In addition to his father, he was preceded in death by his step-father, Chuck Blaser on July 5, 2021. Personalized arrangements are under the professional supervision of the ROBERT B. FERGUSON FUNERAL HOME, 105 SPRING STREET, SCOTTDALE (www.fergusonfunerals.com). Family and friends will be received from 3-7 p.m. Wednesday in the funeral home chapel where funeral; services will be held at 7 p.m. Wednesday with Pastors Mark Heckman and Kathy Barnhart co-officiating. Love Lasts Forever!

843. ii. Rachel D. Clawson<sup>76</sup> She married **Joseph Beltz** 

Notes for Rachel D. Clawson: In 2024, Rachel and Joseph were living in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

iii. Richard D. Clawson<sup>76</sup>

626. **Ronald Leroy**<sup>8</sup> **Palmer** (Harry Clifford<sup>7</sup> II, Harry Clifford<sup>6</sup>, James Edward<sup>5</sup>, Levi D.<sup>4</sup>, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5, 732, 1188</sup> was born in 1952.<sup>4</sup>

Ronald Leroy Palmer had the following children:

- i. Daniel Lewis<sup>9</sup> Palmer<sup>5</sup>
- ii. Nichole Lynn Palmer<sup>5</sup>
- 627. **Carol Diane**<sup>8</sup> **Palmer** (Harry Clifford<sup>7</sup> II, Harry Clifford<sup>6</sup>, James Edward<sup>5</sup>, Levi D.<sup>4</sup>, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5, 732, 1188</sup> was born in 1954.<sup>4</sup> She married **Jeffrey Bruce King**

Jeffrey Bruce King and Carol Diane Palmer had the following children:

- i. Brian Jay<sup>9</sup> King<sup>5</sup> was born in 1981.<sup>8</sup>
- ii. Lorie Beth King<sup>5</sup> was born in 1982.<sup>8</sup>
- 628. **Gary Michael**<sup>8</sup> **Fletcher** (Vera Arlene<sup>7</sup> Heath, Anna Vera<sup>6</sup> Palmer, James Edward<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Levi D.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5, 1190</sup> was born in 1968.<sup>4</sup> He married **Jammie Earlene Haggard**

Gary Michael Fletcher and Jammie Earlene Haggard had the following child:

- Kaleb Michael<sup>9</sup> Fletcher<sup>5</sup>
- 629. **Mark Allen**<sup>8</sup> **Fletcher** (Vera Arlene<sup>7</sup> Heath, Anna Vera<sup>6</sup> Palmer, James Edward<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Levi D.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5, 1190</sup> was born in 1971.<sup>4</sup> He married **Kimberley Dawn Stanley**

Mark Allen Fletcher and Kimberley Dawn Stanley had the following child:

- i. Taylor Makenzie<sup>9</sup> Fletcher<sup>5</sup> was born in 1996.<sup>8</sup>
- 630. **Kandi Marchelle**<sup>8</sup> **Fletcher** (Vera Arlene<sup>7</sup> Heath, Anna Vera<sup>6</sup> Palmer, James Edward<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Levi D.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5, 1190</sup> was born in 1973.<sup>4</sup> She met **David Allen Hogman**

Notes for David Allen Hogman:

David fathered the child was never married to Kandi.

Do not show his name on the internet.

David Allen Hogman and Kandi Marchelle Fletcher had the following child:

- i. Kaden Health<sup>9</sup> Hogman<sup>5</sup>
- 631. **Debra Ann**<sup>8</sup> **Turner** (Vera Arlene<sup>7</sup> Heath, Anna Vera<sup>6</sup> Palmer, James Edward<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Levi D.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1189, 1525-1526</sup> was born on Oct 26, 1954 in Wichita County, Texas. <sup>1189</sup> She married (1) **Jerry Marvin Collison**, son of Marvin M. Collison, on Nov 05, 1971. <sup>1525</sup> She married (2) **Ronald Alvin Faul** She married (3) **? Dugan**

Jerry Marvin Collison and Debra Ann Turner had the following child:

844. i. Penny Laine<sup>9</sup> Collison<sup>1526, 1671</sup> was born on Dec 22, 1972.<sup>1671</sup> She married **Brian Dale Mitchell**, son of Merwyn Mitchell and Bette ?, on Feb 24, 1996 in Longview, Cowlitz County, Washington.<sup>1526</sup>

Ronald Alvin Faul and Debra Ann Turner had the following child:

- 845. i. Katrina Marie<sup>9</sup> Faul<sup>8</sup> was born in 1977.<sup>8</sup> She married Chad Daniel Hansen
- ? Dugan and Debra Ann Turner had no children.
- 632. **Cheryl Diane**<sup>8</sup> **Turner** (Vera Arlene<sup>7</sup> Heath, Anna Vera<sup>6</sup> Palmer, James Edward<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Levi D.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1190, 1527</sup> was born on Aug 19, 1955 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1190, 1527</sup> She died on Dec 08, 1997 in Kelso, Cowlitz County, Washington.<sup>1190, 1527</sup> She married (1) **Richard Ward** She married (2) **James Love** He died before 1997.

Richard Ward and Cheryl Diane Turner had the following child:

- i. Nicole Arlene<sup>9</sup> Ward<sup>5, 1190</sup> was born in 1973.<sup>8</sup> She married **Donald Fleetwood**
- James Love and Cheryl Diane Turner had no children.
- 633. **Cynthia Lee**<sup>8</sup> **Turner** (Vera Arlene<sup>7</sup> Heath, Anna Vera<sup>6</sup> Palmer, James Edward<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Levi D.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5, 1190</sup> was born in 1956.<sup>4</sup> She married **James Terry Herd**

James Terry Herd and Cynthia Lee Turner had the following child:

- i. Shane Nathan<sup>9</sup> Herd<sup>5</sup>
- 634. **Jeffrey Warren**<sup>8</sup> **Turner** (Vera Arlene<sup>7</sup> Heath, Anna Vera<sup>6</sup> Palmer, James Edward<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Levi D.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5, 1190</sup> was born in 1958.<sup>4</sup> He married **Sherry Lee Krone**

Jeffrey Warren Turner and Sherry Lee Krone had the following children:

- i. Brooke LeAnn<sup>9</sup> Turner<sup>5</sup> was born in 1980.<sup>8</sup>
- ii. Jesse Jeffrey Turner<sup>5</sup> was born in 1981.<sup>8</sup>
- iii. Aaron James Turner<sup>5</sup> was born in 1984.8
- 635. **Don Rickey**<sup>8</sup> **Williams** (Marilyn Joyce<sup>7</sup> Harrold, Helen Marie<sup>6</sup> Palmer, James Edward<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Levi D.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5</sup> was born in 1955.<sup>4</sup> He married **Kathy DeVirgilio**

Don Rickey Williams and Kathy DeVirgilio had the following children:

- i. Sonya Joanne<sup>9</sup> Williams<sup>5</sup> was born in 1976.<sup>8</sup>
- ii. Clinton Changler Williams<sup>5</sup> was born in 1981.<sup>8</sup>
- iii. Karissa Elaine Williams<sup>5</sup> was born in 1982.<sup>8</sup>
- 636. **Carey Renette**<sup>8</sup> **Icoboni** (Rene Linwood<sup>7</sup> Harrold, Helen Marie<sup>6</sup> Palmer, James Edward<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Levi D.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5</sup> was born in 1976.<sup>4</sup>

Carey Renette Icoboni had the following child:

- i. Austin Harrold<sup>9</sup> Icoboni<sup>5</sup> was born in 1996.<sup>8</sup>
- 637. **Jack Lorne**<sup>8</sup> **Harrold** (Jack Eugene<sup>7</sup>, Helen Marie<sup>6</sup> Palmer, James Edward<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Levi D.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1192</sup> was born on Oct 04, 1968 in Ohio. <sup>1192</sup>

Jack Lorne Harrold had the following child:

- i. Max<sup>9</sup> Harrold<sup>5</sup> was born in 1989.<sup>8</sup>
- 638. **Harry Dwight**<sup>8</sup> **Miller Jr.** (Harry Dwight<sup>7</sup>, Edna Gertrude<sup>6</sup> Campbell, Clement Laird<sup>5</sup> Campbell, Susannah<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)

  1199-1200, 1202 was born on Mar 30, 1937 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 1199, 1202

  He died on Sep 15, 1991. 1199 He married **JoAnne Rachoki**

Harry Dwight Miller Jr. and JoAnne Rachoki had the following children:

- i. ?9 Miller<sup>1202</sup>
- ii. ? Miller<sup>1202</sup>
- 639. **Billie G.**<sup>8</sup> **Campbell** (Kenneth H.<sup>7</sup>, Harry Lester<sup>6</sup>, Clement Laird<sup>5</sup>, Susannah<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> She married **Albert S. Seminsky**

Notes for Billie G. Campbell:

In 2006, Billie and Albert were living in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Albert S. Seminsky and Billie G. Campbell had the following child:

- i. Albert Ś. Seminsky Jr. 76
- 640. **Rodney C.**<sup>8</sup> **Campbell** (Kenneth H.<sup>7</sup>, Harry Lester<sup>6</sup>, Clement Laird<sup>5</sup>, Susannah<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> He married **Clarice Hostettler**

Notes for Rodney C. Campbell:

In 2006, Rodney and Clarice were living in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Rodney C. Campbell and Clarice Hostettler had the following child:

- i. Rodney P.9 Campbell<sup>76</sup>
- 641. **Mona Ruth**<sup>8</sup> **Arford** (Ruth Vivian<sup>7</sup> Hall, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>325, 1211-1212</sup> was born on Oct 19, 1920 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1211-1212</sup> She died on Jan 01, 1999. <sup>1212</sup> She married (1) **Melio Petricig** He was born about Feb 01, 1917. <sup>325</sup> He died about 1971 in Tooele, Utah. <sup>325</sup> She married (2) **James Ernest Nixon**, son of William Boyd Nixon and Pearl Marie Bowers, on Jul 18, 1972 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia. <sup>1211</sup> He was born on Dec 26, 1922 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. <sup>325, 1211</sup> He died on Feb 08, 1984 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. <sup>325</sup>

Melio Petricig and Mona Ruth Arford had the following children:

- 846. i. Pat Melio<sup>9</sup> Petricig<sup>325</sup> He married **Ann Kopfman**
- 847. ii. Richard Oliver Petricig<sup>325</sup> He married (1) **Joan Marie Yambor** He married (2) **Denis (Do Thi Mi) Domvillers** She was born on Mar 15, 1945 in Xuan Loc, Vietmam.<sup>325</sup> She died on Oct 10, 1966 in Saigon, Vietmam.<sup>325</sup>

**James Ernest Nixon** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

James Ernest Nixon and Mona Ruth Arford had the following children:

- 848. i. William Edwin<sup>9</sup> Nixon<sup>325</sup> He married **Sharon Lea Deemer**
- 849. ii. Douglas James Nixon<sup>325, 1672-1675</sup> was born on Mar 02, 1964 in Arlington, Arlington County, Virginia. 1673-1674 He married **Tawnia Dee Buckles** She was born on May 06, 1971. 1676
- 850. iii. Sandra Eileen Nixon<sup>76, 325</sup> was born in 1946.<sup>92</sup> She married **Arthur Lee Garland** He was born on Dec 21, 1936 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1677</sup> He died on Sep 26, 1989 in Presbyterian-University Hospital, Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1677</sup>
- 642. **Edwin Francis**<sup>8</sup> **Arford** (Ruth Vivian<sup>7</sup> Hall, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>325, 1214</sup> was born on Mar 08, 1922 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> He died on May 25, 1984.<sup>325</sup> He married **Esther Elizabeth Crusan** She was born on Mar 31, 1923 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Dec 25, 2008 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Edwin Francis Arford** was buried in Germany Lutheran Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Esther Elizabeth Crusan** was buried in Germany Lutheran Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Esther Elizabeth Crusan:

Johnstown Tribune-Democrat (December 27, 2008)

Esther E. Arford

ARFORD ñ Esther E., 85, Robinson, died Dec. 25, 2008, at Indiana Regional Medical Center. Born March 31, 1923, in Bolivar, daughter of the late Harmon and Nellie (Wynn) Crusan. Also preceded in death by husband, Edwin Arford; daughter, Bonnie (Arford) Krouse; brothers, Jonathan, Willard, James and Clarence Crusan; and sister, Orpha Kinzey. Survived by children, James Arford, and wife, Donna; Larraine Mattern, and husband, Robert; and William Arford, all of Robinson; 10 grandchildren; and 14 great-grandchildren. Sister of Ethel Emerson and Earl Crusan, both Armagh, and Blair Crusan, Bolivar. Member of Robinson Church of the Brethren. Friends received from 1:30 p.m. until the time of service at 3:30 p.m. Monday at Kenneth A. Stuart Funeral Home, New Florence. Private internment at Germany Lutheran Cemetery. In lieu of flowers, memorial donations may be made to VNA/Palliative Care, 850 Hospital Road, Suite 3000, Indiana, Pa. 15717.

Edwin Francis Arford and Esther Elizabeth Crusan had the following children:

851. i. James Edwin<sup>9</sup> Arford<sup>76, 325, 1214, 1678</sup> was born on Sep 04, 1942.<sup>1678</sup> He married **Donna Grace Betts** She was born on Mar 03, 1947 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1679-1680</sup>

Notes for James Edwin Arford:

In 2008, James and Donna were living in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

852. ii. Larraine Vivian Arford<sup>76, 325, 1214</sup> She married **Robert Edward Mattern** He was born about 1942. He died on Apr 22, 2009 in Knoxville, Knox County, Tennessee. He died on Apr 22, 2009 in Knoxville, Knox County, Tennessee.

Notes for Larraine Vivian Arford:

In 2008, Larraine and Robert were living in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 853. iii. William David Arford<sup>76, 325</sup> He married (1) **Sue Gwendolyn Brooks** He married (2) **Nancy Muir** 
  - iv. Bonnie Lee Arford<sup>1214, 1681</sup> was born on Aug 31, 1948 in Colver, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1214</sup> She died on Jun 06, 1971 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1214</sup> She married **Charles Albert Krouse III**, son of Charles A. Krouse and Esther Jean McClain, in 1968. He was born on Oct 28, 1942 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Mar 26, 2019 in Robinson,

West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.76

**Bonnie Lee Arford** was buried in Germany Lutheran Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

643. **Rea Estella**<sup>8</sup> **Arford** (Ruth Vivian<sup>7</sup> Hall, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>325</sup> was born on Dec 09, 1923 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> She died on Jul 14, 1969 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> She married **Thomas Joseph Finnegan** about 1941.<sup>325</sup> He was born on Dec 04, 1903 in Ireland.<sup>325</sup> He died on Feb 01, 1976 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup>

Thomas Joseph Finnegan and Rea Estella Arford had the following children:

- i. Thomas Ray<sup>9</sup> Finnegan<sup>325</sup> He married **Sally Ann Koval**
- 854. ii. Francis Oliver Finnegan<sup>325</sup> was born on Nov 03, 1943 in Colver, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> He died on Sep 25, 1981 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> He married (1) **Dawn Meyers** He married (2) **Judy Walston**

Notes for Francis Oliver Finnegan: [Brendlinger Tree 2.FTW] Interests - photography painting outdoor activities

- 855. iii. Ruth Ann Finnegan<sup>325</sup> was born on Nov 03, 1943.<sup>325</sup> She married (1) **Gary Ronald Holtzman** She married (2) **Linn Seldon Davison** 
  - iv. Michael Finnegan<sup>325</sup>
- 644. **Oliver Martin**<sup>8</sup> **Arford** (Ruth Vivian<sup>7</sup> Hall, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>325, 1213, 1529</sup> was born on Dec 29, 1930 in Colver, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1213, 1529</sup> He died on Oct 27, 2000 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1213, 1529</sup> He married **Cynthia Jane Betts** She was born on Apr 21, 1937 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Jan 10, 2017 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

**Cynthia Jane Betts** was buried in Germany Lutheran Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Cynthia Jane Betts:

In 1996, Jane and Oliver were living in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Jane Arford, 79, of Robinson, passed away Tuesday, Jan. 10, 2017, at Indiana Regional Medical Center.

Born April 21, 1937, in Robinson, she was the daughter of the late James and Fay (Bowser) Betts.

Jane was a devoted wife, mother and grandmother who was the best cook in the world.

She was a member of Robinson Church of the Brethren and former Tri-Community Ambulance Association Auxiliary and for many years a community supporter of the various groups and services that benefited the Robinson community.

She is survived by children Marty Arford, Bay City, Mich.; Cindy Kopka and husband Randy, Armagh; Judy Arford (Joe Dean), Robinson; and Jodi Sisitki, Robinson; grandchildren Kylie Manning and husband Allan; Breanna Daye Sisitki; Lacey Kopka; Kody Kopka; and Justin Ryder Sisitki; great-grandchildren Allison and Ashley Manning; brother Edward Betts, Glenwood, Ill.; sisters Lois Helsel, Johnstown, and Anna Grace Langsdale, North Ridgeville, Ohio; and many nieces, nephews, extended family members and friends.

In addition to her parents, she was preceded in death by her husband, Oliver M. "Bud" Arford; a brother, Marlin Betts; and a sister, Joan Wagner.

Friends will be received from 10 a.m. until noon Saturday at the Kenneth A. Stuart Funeral Home, 139 Ligonier St., New Florence. Future interment will be in Germany Lutheran Cemetery.

Oliver Martin Arford and Cynthia Jane Betts had the following children:

- . Martin Russel<sup>9</sup> Arford<sup>325</sup>
- 856. ii. Cynthia Ann Arford<sup>76, 325</sup> She married **Randy Kopka**

Notes for Cynthia Ann Arford:

In 2017, Cinday and Randy were living in Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- iii. Judy Vivian Arford<sup>76, 325</sup> She married James Daniel Gill
- 857. iv. Jodi Jane Arford<sup>76, 325, 1682</sup> She married **Craig Michael Sisitki**, son of Rudolph George Sisitki Sr. and Betty Jane James, in 1986 in West Bolivar, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. 1682 He was born on Apr 19, 1963. 1683
- 645. **Thomas Francis**<sup>8</sup> **Gamble** (Grace Leona<sup>7</sup> Hall, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>325, 1530</sup> was born on Jun 18, 1922. <sup>1530</sup> He died on Feb 08, 1998. <sup>1530</sup> He married **Iva Winona Henderson**, daughter of Walter J. Henderson and Jessie Mabel Baird, on Mar 29, 1947. <sup>1530</sup> She was born on Aug 12, 1923 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76, 1530</sup> She died on Mar 05, 2007 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76</sup>

**Thomas Francis Gamble** was buried in Fort Palmer Cemetery, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

**Iva Winona Henderson** was buried in Fort Palmer Cemetery, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Iva Winona Henderson:

Johnstown Tribune-Democrat (March 7, 2007)

GAMBLE - Iva Winona

GAMBLE - Iva Winona, 83, Bolivar, died March 5, 2007, at Memorial Medical Center, Johnstown. Born Aug. 12, 1923, in Fairfield Township, son of the late Walter J. and Jessie M. (Baird) Henderson. Member of Bolivar United Presbyterian Church. She was a homemaker. Member of American Legion Ladies Auxiliary. She is survived by a son, Lane Gamble, and wife, Gwen, Bolivar; three daughters, Leta Smith, and husband, Charles, Glenshaw; Lucinda Lichtenfels, and husband, Joseph; and Lucetta Barbus, and husband, Terry, all of Robinson; six grandchildren, Jessica Gamble, Dana Adams, Jared Gamble, Scott Lichtenfels, Lee Barbus and Ian Barbus; and two great grandchildren, Caleb Lichtenfels and Kaelyn Adams. In addition to her parents, she was preceded in death by her husband, Thomas F. Gamble; a brother, Walter Wayne Gamble; and a sister, Threasa McClure. Burial, Fort Palmer Cemetery. Friends received from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 Wednesday at the J. Paul McCracken Funeral Chapel, 536 Market Street, Bolivar, where funeral service will be held at 11 a.m. Thursday, Pastor James Sunseri.

Thomas Francis Gamble and Iva Winona Henderson had the following children:

i. Leta Rae<sup>9</sup> Gamble<sup>76, 325</sup> She married **Charles Smith** 

Notes for Leta Rae Gamble:

n 2007, Leta and Charles were living in Glenshaw, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

858. ii. Lane Thomas Gamble  $^{76, 325, 1684}$  was born on Apr 18, 1951.  $^{1684}$  He married **Gwen C. Miller** She was born on Jul 17, 1956.  $^{1685}$ 

Notes for Lane Thomas Gamble:

In 2007, Lane and Gwen were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

859. iii. Lucinda Gamble<sup>76</sup> She married **Joseph Lichtenfels** 

Notes for Lucinda Gamble:

n 2007, Lucinda and Joseph were living in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

860. iv. Lucetta Gamble<sup>325</sup> She married **Terry Lee Barbus** He was born on May 15, 1953. 1686

Notes for Lucetta Gamble:

n 2007, Lucetta and Terry were living in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

646. **Francis Alex**<sup>8</sup> **Hall** (James Porter<sup>7</sup>, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1218, 1220, 1531</sup> was born on

May 10, 1927 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. 1218, 1531 He died before 2021. He married **Estella Marie Neiport** She was born on May 04, 1929 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. 76 She died on Dec 04, 2021 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. 76

Notes for Francis Alex Hall:

In 2002, Francis and Estella were living in New Florence R. D. 1, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

In 2014 and 2016, Francis and Estella were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

**Estella Marie Neiport** was buried in West View Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Estella Marie Neiport:

Obituary of Estella Marie Hall

Estella Marie Hall, 92, Bolivar, passed away peacefully on December 4, 2021 at Communities at Indian Haven, Indiana, PA. Born May 4, 1929, in Fairfield Township, the daughter of the late William and Marie (Banks) Neiport. Also preceded in death by husband of 72 years Francis Alex Hall. Son Kim R. Hall, daughters Bonnie Lou Clawson and Donna Marie Fulcomer; granddaughter Kristy Fulcomer; brothers Henry, William, and Francis Neiport; and sister Genevieve Bills.

Survived by children Cheryl Ann Penrose; James Francis Hall, and Chris William Hall. Grandchildren Carrie Graf, Jon Clawson, Aric Clawson, Tami Shafer, Ginger McKenzie, Penny Zimmerman, Lynde Boring, Brian Penrose. Great-grandchildren Desiree Miller, Brandon Graf, Everett Graf, Christopher William Graf, Nolan Clawson, Rachele Shafer, Brock McKenzie, Bradyn McKenzie, Haleigh Zimmerman, Sara Zimmerman, Olivia Zimmerman, Michael Zimmerman, Kapri Marie Fulcomer, Austin Boring, Allyssa Boring, Bella Rose Penrose, Gabriella Penrose; sisters Alice "Toots" Romanowski, Helen Mitchell, and twin sister Eleanor "Lori" Clark.

Friends received 2-4 and 6-8 Wednesday at Kenneth A Stuart Funeral Home, 139 Ligonier St., New Florence, where service will be held 11 AM Thursday. Interment Bolivar West View Cemetery.

Francis Alex Hall and Estella Marie Neiport had the following children:

861. i. Bonnie Lou<sup>9</sup> Hall<sup>76</sup> was born on Oct 07, 1947 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. She died on May 10, 2002 in Mesa, Maricopa County, Arizona.<sup>76</sup> She married **Richard Clair Clawson**, son of Oliver C. Clawson and Elsie Mae Guiste, about Sep 1971.<sup>1687</sup> He was born on Sep 24, 1948.

**Bonnie Lou Hall** was buried in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Bonnie Lou Hall:

Bonnie Clawson Obituary

Published by Legacy Remembers on May 17, 2002.

Bonnie Lou Clawson, 54, Mesa, Ariz., formerly of Bolivar and New Florence, died May 10, 2002, in Gilbert, Ariz.

Born Oct. 7 1947, in Johnstown, she was the daughter of Francis and Estella Neiport Hall, New Florence RD 1. She was a member of Bolivar First Church of Christ and Gilbert United Methodist Church. Her brother, Kim Hall, died in 1980. In addition to her parents, she is survived by her husband of 30 years, Richard C.; Also surviving are three children, Carrie Graf and Jon, Gilbert, and Aric, Ebensburg; four grandchildren; sisters, Donna Fulcomer, Bolivar RD 1, and Cheryl Penrose, Pittsburgh; brothers James and Chris W., both of Bolivar RD 1. Services were held Thursday at McCracken Funeral Chapel, Bolivar, Rev. Charles P. Burd officiating. Interment was in Bolivar Westview Cemetery.

862. ii. Donna Marie Hall<sup>76</sup> was born on Apr 24, 1949 in Johnstown, Cambria County,

Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Apr 12, 2017 in Seward, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She married **Thomas Russell Fulcomer** He was born on Aug 04, 1946 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Mar 08, 2014 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

**Donna Marie Hall** was buried in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Donna Marie Hall:

Donna Marie Fulcomer, 67, of Seward, passed away Wednesday, April 12, 2017, at Memorial Medical Center, Johnstown.

Born April 24, 1949, in Johnstown, she was the daughter of Francis A. and Estella M. (Neiport) Hall, of Bolivar.

Donna enjoyed karaoke singing, dancing, sudoku puzzles, sitting on her back porch, birdhouses and most of all spending time with her grandchildren.

Donna is also survived by children: Tami Shafer, Bolivar; Ginger McKenzie and husband Brian, Seward; and Penny Zimmerman and husband Michael, Shelocta; grandchildren Rachele Shafer; Brock and Bradyn McKenzie; Haleigh, Sara, Olivia and Michael Zimmerman; and Kapri Fulcomer; sister Cheryl Penrose, Latrobe; and brothers James Hall and Chris Hall, both of Bolivar.

She was preceded in death by a daughter, Kristy Fulcomer; sister Bonnie Clawson; brother Kim Hall; companion Jon "Beef" Beltz; and former husband Thomas R. Fulcomer.

Friends will be received from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. Friday at the Kenneth A. Stuart Funeral Home, 139 Ligonier St., New Florence, and from 10 a.m. until the time of her service at 11 a.m. Saturday at First Church of Christ, 3049 Route 259, Bolivar, with Christopher Hopper officiating.

Interment will be in Bolivar Westview Cemetery.

- iii. Kim Randy Hall<sup>76, 1688</sup> was born on Oct 16, 1956. He died in Nov 1980 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. 1688
- 863. iv. Cheryl Ann Hall<sup>76, 1689</sup> She married **Danny Brian Penrose**, son of Ernest Martin Penrose Sr. and Helen Alberta Lickenfelt, in 1975. He was born on Sep 18, 1956 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. He died on May 02, 2021 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on May 02, 2021 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.
  - v. James Francis Hall<sup>76</sup>
  - vi. Chris William Hall<sup>76</sup>
- 647. **James Eugene Hall**<sup>8</sup> (James Porter<sup>7</sup>, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1220, 1532-1533</sup> was born on Nov 23, 1929 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Jan 21, 2014 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Sarah Trudy Seigh**, daughter of George B. Seigh and Estella Mildred Robinson, on Nov 23, 1948 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>1532</sup> She was born on Dec 19, 1927 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1533</sup> She died on Sep 27, 2020.<sup>1533</sup>

James Eugene Hall was buried in West View Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for James Eugene Hall:

Johnstown Tribune-Democrat, Thursday, January 23, 2014:

BOLIVAR - HALL - James Eugene, 84, Bolivar, passed away Jan. 21, 2014, at Select Specialty Hospital, Johnstown. Born Nov. 23, 1929, in Bolivar, son of the late James P. and Winifred G. (Wynn) Hall. Survived by wife of 65 years, Sarah "Trudy" (Seigh) Hall; daughter, Valarie Krause, Bolivar; grandchildren, Matthew Krause, and wife, Rhonda, Bovard; Megan Dixon, and husband, Joshua, Pensacola, Fla.; and Justin Krause and Bryon Cmar, Bluffton, S.C.; great-grandchildren, Hailey Bealonis, Kaitlyn Krause, Kadin Krause, Abigail Dixon; brothers, Francis Hall, and wife, Estella, Bolivar;

William Hall, and Audean, New Florence; sister, Gertrude Garland, Bolivar; several nieces and nephews; and faithful companion, Gabby. Retired cement mason and member of Cement Mason's Union Local 526, Pittsburgh. He was an avid hunter, enjoyed his flower beds and gardening, bird watching and feeding the birds. He lived for spending time with his grandchildren and great-grandchildren. Friends received from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. Friday at Kenneth A. Stuart Funeral Home, 139 Ligonier St., New Florence, where service will be held at 11 a.m. Saturday, Pastor Charles Burb, officiating. Interment, West View Cemetery.

James Eugene Hall and Sarah Trudy Seigh had the following child:

364. i. Valerie Jean<sup>9</sup> Hall<sup>76, 1533, 1691</sup> She married **John Douglas Krause** in 1981. 1691

648. **Gertrude Irene**<sup>8</sup> **Hall** (James Porter<sup>7</sup>, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1215, 1220-1221, 1534-1535</sup> was born on May 05, 1933 in Pennsylvania. She married **James Richard Garland**, son of James Arthur Garland and Leora Muir, on Apr 02, 1951 in Frederick County, Virginia. He was born on Mar 11, 1931 in Tarentum, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. He died on Sep 05, 2013 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

**James Richard Garland** was buried in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for James Richard Garland: James R. Garland

The Tribune-Democrat

BOLIVAR ó GARLAND ñ James R., 82, Bolivar, died Thursday, Sept. 5, 2013, at his home surrounded by the love and prayers of his family. He was born March 11, 1931, in Tarentum, son of the late James A. and Leora (Muir) Garland. Prior to his retirement in 1993, he had been employed by the former Allegheny Foundry for more than 42 years. He was an active member of the Oak Grove Church of Christ in Ligonier. Jim had owned and operated Jim & Artís Gun Shop in Bolivar for more than 40 years. He personally designed and built a gun for each of his daughters. He loved to garden and to hunt. He was very supportive of the activities and sports of his grandchildren, especially high school football. He was a member of Local No. 4069 USWA and the NRA. In addition to his parents, he was preceded in death by his in-laws, James P. and Winifred Hall. Jim is survived by his loving and devoted wife of 62 years, Gertrude (Hall) Garland; three daughters, Cindy (William) Dillard, Sierra Vista, Ark.; and Lila (John) Saxton, and Polly (Thomas) Petro, both of Bolivar; five grandchildren, Jason (Kathy) Carney, Shelley (Jeff) Lych, Jon Saxton, Michael Petro and Kris Dillard (Kaela); five great-grandchildren; and two step-great-grandchildren. Friends will be received from noon to 2 and 6 to 8 p.m. Sunday at the J. Paul McCracken Funeral Chapel Inc., 144 E. Main St., Ligonier. A service to celebrate Jimís life will be held at 11 a.m. Monday at Oak Grove Church of Christ, Ligonier. Interment will follow at Bolivar Westview Cemetery. The family wishes to express their heartfelt gratitude to Conemaugh Regional Hospice, Citizenís Ambulance, Beacon Ridge Nursing Center and their friends and neighbors who made it possible to endure during Jimís long illness. The family asks that memorial contributions be made in Jimís memory to Citizenís Ambulance or Conemaugh Regional Hospice.

James Richard Garland and Gertrude Irene Hall had the following children:

865. i. Cindy<sup>9</sup> Garland<sup>76</sup> She married **William Dillard** 

Notes for Cindy Garland: In 2013, Cindy and William were living in Sierra Vista, Arkansas.

866. ii. Lila Lynne Garland<sup>76, 1692</sup> was born in 1957. She married (1) **Douglas Earl Carney** on Dec 04, 1977 in West Bolivar, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. 1692 She married (2) **John Saxton** He was born in 1955.

Notes for Lila Lynne Garland: In 2013, Lila and John were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

867. iii. Polly Garland She married **Thomas Petro** 

Notes for Polly Garland:

In 2013, Polly and Thomas were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

649. **Gerald R.**<sup>8</sup> **Hall** (Gerald Albert<sup>7</sup>, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1225-1226, 1540</sup> was born on Apr 18, 1940 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1226</sup> He died on May 19, 2016 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1226</sup> He married **Nora Judith Henderson**, daughter of Roy Edgar Henderson and Marie G. Flickinger, on Nov 03, 1962 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>1540</sup> She was born on Nov 18, 1944 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1540-1541</sup> She died on Aug 16, 2001.<sup>1541</sup>

Gerald R. Hall and Nora Judith Henderson had the following children:

- i. Wade<sup>9</sup> Hall<sup>1226</sup>
- ii. Keith Hall<sup>1226</sup>
- iii. Scott Hall<sup>1226</sup>
- iv. Tammy Hall<sup>1226</sup> She married (1) ? Myers She married (2) ? Buster
- 650. **Gladys Lorraine**<sup>8</sup> **Brett** (Gladys Pearl<sup>7</sup> Hall, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>325</sup>, <sup>1231</sup> was born on Feb 20, 1932 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. <sup>325</sup> She died on Jun 22, 1987 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. <sup>325</sup> She married **Thomas L. Clifton**

Thomas L. Clifton and Gladys Lorraine Brett had the following children:

- 868. i. Brett<sup>9</sup> Clifton<sup>325</sup> He married **Cindy?** 
  - ii. Craig Clifton<sup>325</sup>
- 651. **David Wayne**<sup>8</sup> **Howard** (Silvia<sup>7</sup> Hall, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 325, 1542</sup> was born on Jun 13, 1931 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> He died on Mar 12, 1984 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> He married **Louella Jane Garland** She was born on Apr 26, 1933 in West Bolivar, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She died on Oct 13, 2023 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

Louella Jane Garland was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Louella Jane Garland: Obituary of Jane Howard

L. Jane Howard, 90, Bolivar passed away October 13, 2023, at home surrounded by her sons. Born April 26, 1933, in West Bolivar the daughter of late H. Louise Garland. Also preceded in death by husband D. Wayne Howard and son Terry, and granddaughter Nikki.

Survived by sons Don Howard and wife Teri, Ligonier; Dave Howard and wife Tracy, New Florence; Mike Howard and wife Verly, Salida, CO; Tim Howard and wife Roz, York; daughter-in-law Joy Howard; 12 grandchildren, 6 great-grandchildren.

Jane was a member of First Church of Christ, Bolivar. She enjoyed word search puzzles and gossiping with the back street gals. She was a retired food service worker at Laurel Valley High School and Elementary.

Friends received 11 am till time of service 1 pm Tuesday at First Church of Christ, 3041 Rt 259, Bolivar. Lloyd Campbell officiating. Interment Blairsville Cemetery. In lieu of flowers memorial donations may be made to at First Church of Christ, Bolivar.

David Wayne Howard and Louella Jane Garland had the following children:

869. i. Terry Wayne<sup>9</sup> Howard<sup>76</sup> was born on Sep 12, 1954 in Fort Sill, Comanche County, Oklahoma.<sup>76</sup> He died on Jul 07, 2017 in Rancho Cordova, Sacramento County, California. He married **Joy Leanne?** in 1993 in Gatlinburg, Sevier County, Tennessee.<sup>76</sup> She was born on Oct 19, 1959.<sup>1693</sup>

Notes for Terry Wayne Howard:

Howard, Terry Wayne 62, of Rancho Cordova, CA, died on July 7, 2017 after a long battle with brain cancer. Born September 12, 1954, the son of David Wayne and Louella Jane Howard in Fort Sill, OK. Preceded in death by his father. He is survived by his loving wife,

Joy and son Tyler of Rancho Cordova, and step-son Gary Crispell and wife Fanny of Pass Christian, MS; grandchildren Kara, Andrea and Bruce; mother Jane of Bolivar, Pa; and brothers; Donald and wife Terri of Ligonier, Pa, David and wife Tracy of New Florence, Pa, Michael and wife Verley of Aspen, Co., and Timothy and wife Roz of York, Pa. along with numerous nieces and nephews. Terry spent his formative years in Bolivar and graduated from Laurel Valley High School class of 1972. He attended Colorado School of Mines earning a degree in Mining Engineering in 1983. Terry worked for 25 years doing what he loved, managing stone crushing operations throughout the US. Terry was a devoted husband and a loving father. He married Joy Leanne Crispell in 1993 in Gatlinburg Tennessee. Together they raised two boys, Gary Paul Crispell and Tyler Wayne Howard. In his spare time, Terry loved riding his motorcycle and traveled from coast to coast seeing the country up close. He felt a vacation was in the journey ... not the destination. A memorial service will be held at First Church of Christ in Bolivar, Pa. A date has not yet been determined.

870. ii. David Reese Howard<sup>76, 325, 1694-1695</sup> was born on Jun 10, 1956.<sup>1695</sup> He married **Tracy Lee Lyck**, daughter of Joe Lyck and Jessie McGinnis, in 1986.<sup>1694</sup>

Notes for David Reese Howard:

In 2017 and 2023, David and Tracy were living in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

871. iii. Donald Richard Howard<sup>76, 325, 1696</sup> was born on Jun 10, 1956. 1696 He married Terri?

Notes for Donald Richard Howard:

In 2017 and 2023, Donald and Terri were living in Ligonier, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

- iv. Michael Ray Howard<sup>76, 325</sup> was born in 1958.<sup>325</sup> He married **Verly?**
- v. Timothy William Howard<sup>76, 325, 1542</sup> was born on Nov 08, 1964 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. 1542 He married **Rosiland Ann Subarton**

Notes for Timothy William Howard:

In 2017 and 2023, Timothy and Roz were living in York, York County, Pennsylvania.

652. **James P.**<sup>8</sup> **Hall** (Francis Reese<sup>7</sup>, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Apr 18, 1941 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Aug 04, 2001 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Barbara Donahue** about 1961.<sup>76</sup>

**James P. Hall** was buried in Germany Lutheran Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

James P. Hall and Barbara Donahue had the following children:

i. James W.9 Hall<sup>76</sup> He married **Sherri?** 

Notes for James W. Hall:

In 2001, James and Sherri were living in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Francis W. Hall<sup>76</sup>
- iii. Monty D. Hall<sup>76</sup> He married **Christine?**

Notes for Monty D. Hall:

In 2001, Monty and Christine were living in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- iv. Joy A. Hall<sup>76</sup>
- 653. **William Lee**<sup>8</sup> **Shetler** (Gloria R.<sup>7</sup> Palmer, Virgil Rufus<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1546</sup> was born on Jun 26, 1951 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. He died on Oct 17, 2002 in State College,

Centre County, Pennsylvania. 1546 He married Cindy?

**William Lee Shetler** was buried in Pine Hall Cemetery, State College, Centre County, Pennsylvania, United States of America.

William Lee Shetler and Cindy? had the following children:

- i. Dustin<sup>9</sup> Shetler<sup>76</sup> He married **Ashleigh** ?
- ii. Sandi Shetler<sup>76</sup> She married **Randy Cooper**
- iii. Matthew Shetler<sup>76</sup>
- 654. **David**<sup>8</sup> **Shetler** (Gloria R.<sup>7</sup> Palmer, Virgil Rufus<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) was born in 1956. He married **Cynthia Mundorf**

Notes for Cynthia Mundorf:

In 2005 and 2009, Dave and Cindy were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

David Shetler and Cynthia Mundorf had the following child:

- i. Steven<sup>9</sup> Shetler<sup>76</sup>
- 655. **Charles Allen**<sup>8</sup> **Shoup** (Charles Blair<sup>7</sup> Jr., Charles Blair<sup>6</sup> Sr., George Rufus<sup>5</sup>, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Aug 15, 1953. He married **Mary Ann Ferringer** on May 24, 1974. She was born on Mar 01, 1955.

Notes for Charles Allen Shoup:

In 2010, Charles and Mary Ann were living in Saltillo, Lee County, Mississippi.

In 2013, Charles and Mary Ann were living in Mississippi.

Charles Allen Shoup and Mary Ann Ferringer had the following child:

872. i. Jodi Nicole<sup>9</sup> Shoup was born on Mar 24, 1979. She married **Christopher Blasi** 

Notes for Jodi Nicole Shoup:

In 2010 and 2013, Jodi and Christopher were living in Irwin, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

656. **Diane Kay**<sup>8</sup> **Shoup** (Charles Blair<sup>7</sup> Jr., Charles Blair<sup>6</sup> Sr., George Rufus<sup>5</sup>, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Aug 08, 1955. She married (1) **Delmar Preston Craig** on Oct 18, 1974. He was born on Sep 16, 1946. He died on Dec 03, 1981. She married (2) **William W. Dougan** on Jun 16, 1984. He was born on Jan 19, 1956.

Notes for Diane Kay Shoup:

In 2010 and 2013, Diane and William were living in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvanina.

Delmar Preston Craig and Diane Kay Shoup had the following children:

- i. Tina Marie<sup>9</sup> Craig<sup>76</sup> was born on Jan 30, 1976. She died before 2010.<sup>76</sup> She married **? Duncan**
- ii. Roxanne Kay Craig was born on Jul 17, 1980. She married ? Mazzeo

William W. Dougan and Diane Kay Shoup had no children.

657. **Donald Curtis** Shoup (Charles Blair<sup>7</sup> Jr., Charles Blair<sup>6</sup> Sr., George Rufus<sup>5</sup>, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Feb 02, 1959. He married **Joyce Lynn Ferringer** on Jul 14, 1979. She was born on Aug 28, 1958.

Notes for Donald Curtis Shoup:

In 2010 and 2013, Donald and Joyce were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Donald Curtis Shoup and Joyce Lynn Ferringer had the following child:

- i. Curtis Michael<sup>9</sup> Shoup<sup>76</sup> was born on Jan 25, 1984.
- 658. **Debra Lou**<sup>8</sup> **Shoup** (Charles Blair<sup>7</sup> Jr., Charles Blair<sup>6</sup> Sr., George Rufus<sup>5</sup>, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Dec 25, 1962.

She married Thaddeus Charles Hockenberry on Oct 19, 1984. He was born on Jul 08, 1946.

Thaddeus Charles Hockenberry and Debra Lou Shoup had the following children:

- i. Erin Nicole<sup>9</sup> Hockenberry was born on Apr 17, 1985.
- ii. Thaddeus Christopher Hockenberry<sup>76</sup> was born on Mar 09, 1987. He married **Kris?**

Notes for Thaddeus Christopher Hockenberry: In 2013, Thasseus and Kris were living in Windber, Somerset County, Pennsylvania.

- iii. Sena Hockenberry<sup>76, 1697</sup>
- 659. **Sheryl Ann**<sup>8</sup> **Shoup** (Orville Burton<sup>7</sup>, Charles Blair<sup>6</sup> Sr., George Rufus<sup>5</sup>, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Dec 25, 1954. She married **Richard Paul Rickabaugh** on Apr 13, 1974. He was born on Feb 22, 1950.

Notes for Sheryl Ann Shoup:

In 2014 and 2015, Sheryl and Richard were living in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Richard Paul Rickabaugh and Sheryl Ann Shoup had the following children:

- i. Heather Lane<sup>9</sup> Rickabaugh was born on Dec 23, 1970.
- ii. Richard Burton Rickabaugh was born on Oct 13, 1975.
- iii. Kristoffer Joseph Rickabaugh was born on May 08, 1978.
- 660. **Barry Lynn**<sup>8</sup> **Shoup** (Orville Burton<sup>7</sup>, Charles Blair<sup>6</sup> Sr., George Rufus<sup>5</sup>, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Feb 23, 1959. He married (1) **Tracy Elaine Jones** She was born on Feb 26, 1965. He married (2) **Lucinda Irene Wilkens** on Jul 03, 1987. She was born on Dec 09, 1970. He married (3) **Melanie Elaine Doell** She was born on Apr 23, 1965.

Barry Lynn Shoup and Tracy Elaine Jones had the following child:

i. Danielle Lynn<sup>9</sup> Shoup was born on Feb 06, 1979.

Barry Lynn Shoup and Lucinda Irene Wilkens had the following child:

ii. Helen Ann<sup>9</sup> Shoup was born on Jun 20, 1989.

Barry Lynn Shoup and Melanie Elaine Doell had the following child:

- iii. Derek Paul<sup>9</sup> Doell was born on Mar 06, 1985.
- 661. **Helaina Marie**<sup>8</sup> **Shoup** (Orville Burton<sup>7</sup>, Charles Blair<sup>6</sup> Sr., George Rufus<sup>5</sup>, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Feb 24, 1965. She married **Matthew David Gorman** on May 27, 1989. He was born on Aug 28, 1959.

Notes for Helaina Marie Shoup:

In 2014 and 2015, Helaina and Matt were living in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Matthew David Gorman and Helaina Marie Shoup had the following child:

- i. Amber Nicole<sup>9</sup> Gorman was born on Feb 05, 1991.
- 662. **Terry L.**<sup>8</sup> **Shoup Sr.** (George Mack<sup>7</sup> Sr., Orville P.<sup>6</sup>, George Rufus<sup>5</sup>, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 92</sup> He married **Janice McGinnis**

Notes for Terry L. Shoup Sr.:

In 2005, Terry and Janice were living in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Terry L. Shoup Sr. and Janice McGinnis had the following children:

873. i. Terry<sup>9</sup> Shoup Jr.<sup>76</sup> He married **Connie Lea Duncan** 

Notes for Terry Shoup Jr.:

In 2010, Terry and Connie were living in Las Vegas, Clark County, Nevada.

- 874. ii. Wendy Shoup<sup>76</sup> She married **? Smith**
- 663. **Timothy Zane**<sup>8</sup> **Shoup** (C. Zane<sup>7</sup>, Orville P.<sup>6</sup>, George Rufus<sup>5</sup>, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup>

Timothy Zane Shoup had the following child:

i. Jesse Zane<sup>9</sup> Shoup<sup>76</sup>

664. **Lynne Anne**<sup>8</sup> **Shoup** (C. Zane<sup>7</sup>, Orville P.<sup>6</sup>, George Rufus<sup>5</sup>, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> She married **Louis Perry** 

Notes for Lynne Anne Shoup:

In 2010, Lynne and Louis were living in Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Louis Perry and Lynne Anne Shoup had the following children:

- i. Kailyn<sup>9</sup> Perry<sup>76</sup>
- ii. Kyla Perry<sup>76</sup>
- 665. **Dianne June McConnell**<sup>8</sup> (Burnell Jesse<sup>7</sup>, Elsie Maria<sup>6</sup> Palmer, George Washington<sup>5</sup> Palmer, William M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 765</sup> was born on Jun 16, 1950 in Hammond, Lake County, Indiana.<sup>765</sup> She married **Paul Stuart Campbell**

Paul Stuart Campbell and Dianne June McConnell had the following child:

- i. Stephen<sup>9</sup> Campbell<sup>76</sup> He married **Michelle**?
- 666. **Audree Ruth**<sup>8</sup> **McConnell** (Burnell Jesse<sup>7</sup>, Elsie Maria<sup>6</sup> Palmer, George Washington<sup>5</sup> Palmer, William M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 765</sup> was born on Feb 11, 1953 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>765</sup> She married **William Ernst Lindsey** He was born on Jul 21, 1949 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1547</sup>

Notes for William Ernst Lindsey:

In 2006, 2017, and 2024, William and Audree were living in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

William Ernst Lindsey and Audree Ruth McConnell had the following child:

- i. Douglas<sup>9</sup> Lindsey<sup>76</sup>
- 667. **Craig Allen**<sup>8</sup> **McConnell** (Burnell Jesse<sup>7</sup>, Elsie Maria<sup>6</sup> Palmer, George Washington<sup>5</sup> Palmer, William M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 765</sup> was born on Feb 01, 1968 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>765</sup> He married **Kerry Darla Clark**

Craig Allen McConnell and Kerry Darla Clark had the following children:

- i. Chad Allen<sup>9</sup> McConnell<sup>5</sup>
- ii. Korv Dean McConnell<sup>5</sup>
- 668. **Carol Sue**<sup>8</sup> **Edmiston** (Mildred Josephine<sup>7</sup> Kunkle, Bertha Margaret<sup>6</sup> Kunkle, Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born on Aug 30, 1940 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She married **John Samuel Johns**, son of Robert Johns and Ella Balsley, on Aug 04, 1962 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>8</sup> He was born on Dec 28, 1937 in Uniontown, Fayette County, Pennsylvania.

John Samuel Johns and Carol Sue Edmiston had the following children:

- 875. i. Stephen Robert<sup>9</sup> Johns<sup>8</sup> was born on Apr 30, 1967 in Coudersport, Potter County, Pennsylvania. He married **Gena?** 
  - ii. John Aaron Johns<sup>8</sup> was born on Feb 03, 1977 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
  - iii. Gregory Samuel Johns<sup>8</sup> was born on Apr 08, 1969 in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania.
- 669. **Gloria Diana**<sup>8</sup> **Conrad** (James Thoburn<sup>7</sup>, Bertha Margaret<sup>6</sup> Kunkle, Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4, 1554-1555</sup> was born on Mar 18, 1947 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married **James Floyd Donahue**, son of Ward Jesse Donahue and Jessie Lucille Orr, on Apr 01, 1967 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1555</sup> He was born on Mar 05, 1949 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>8, 1556</sup>

James Floyd Donahue and Gloria Diana Conrad had the following children:

- i. Thomas James<sup>9</sup> Donahue<sup>1554</sup> was born on Jan 24, 1971 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>8</sup>
- ii. Nicholas John Donahue<sup>8</sup> was born on Feb 14, 1972 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 670. **Sharon Dawn**<sup>8</sup> **Conrad** (James Thoburn<sup>7</sup>, Bertha Margaret<sup>6</sup> Kunkle, Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>4</sup> was born on Mar 11, 1948 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married **Daniel Lee Bothell** on Jan 27, 1968 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Jul 20, 1948 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Daniel Lee Bothell and Sharon Dawn Conrad had the following children:

- i. Daniel James<sup>9</sup> Bothell<sup>8</sup> was born on Feb 06, 1970.
- ii. Ronald Matthew Bothell<sup>8</sup> was born on Jan 29, 1973.
- 671. **Shirley Ann**<sup>8</sup> **Munshower** (Beatrice Winona<sup>7</sup> Conrad, Bertha Margaret<sup>6</sup> Kunkle, Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>8</sup> was born on Sep 02, 1940. She married **Carm Guaetta** on Nov 25, 1967 in Seward, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Apr 16, 1940.

Carm Guaetta and Shirley Ann Munshower had the following children:

- i. Chad Michael<sup>9</sup> Guaetta<sup>8</sup> was born on Apr 27, 1969. He married **Jane Forte** on May 25, 1996 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Aug 31, 1969.
- ii. Stacie Marie Guaetta<sup>8</sup> was born on Sep 27, 1972. She married **David Shaffer** on May 29, 1999 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>8</sup> He was born on Aug 03, 1974.
- 672. **Judith Elaine**<sup>8</sup> **Munshower** (Beatrice Winona<sup>7</sup> Conrad, Bertha Margaret<sup>6</sup> Kunkle, Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>8</sup> was born on Oct 15, 1942. She married (1) **Douglas McLaughlin** on Aug 26, 1969 in Seward, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Jun 02, 1942. She married (2) **Ralph Robertson St. Clair** He was born on Aug 23, 1940. 1557 He died on Nov 27, 2023 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. 76

Douglas McLaughlin and Judith Elaine Munshower had the following child:

i. Becky Jo<sup>9</sup> McLaughlin<sup>8</sup> was born on Nov 08, 1969 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. She married **Kevin Michael Neuner** on Aug 13, 1991. He was born on Jan 01. 1968.

Notes for Ralph Robertson St. Clair:

In 2009, Ralph and Bobbi were living in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

In 2012, Ralph and Barbara were living in Shady Grove, Pennsylvania.

Ralph St. Clair, 83, of New Florence, passed at his home the morning of Monday, Nov. 27, 2023, with his loving daughter by his side.

Ralph was an Army veteran with years of service during the Vietnam War; a lifetime member of the Derry LaMonte Lodge #568 F&AM; past member of the Shriners' Lil Vette outfit, of Altoona; and a lifetime member of the Blairsville Elks.

Ralph was preceded in death by his parents; and his wife of 49 years, Barbara St. Clair.

Ralph was an avid truck driver for most of his life, only officially retiring at 80 years old.

Ralph leaves behind his daughter, Tammie Mack; two sons, Dean St. Clair (Sharon) and Les Munshower (Tobi); and granddaughters Meghan Hollen (Austin) and Karen Fess (Dylan).

Ralph was very close with his granddaughters and their dogs, spending a lot of time as a family unit.

A celebration of life will be held 11 a.m. Thursday at the Blairsville VFW for all friends and family; please attend if you can to share memories.

McCabe Funeral Home, 300 W. Third Ave., Derry, is in charge of arrangements.

Ralph Robertson St. Clair and Judith Elaine Munshower had the following child:

Leslie Conrad<sup>9</sup> Munshower<sup>8</sup> was born on Jan 18, 1966 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. He married **Tobi Hedberg**, daughter of Thomas Hedberg and Cindy Magill, on Mar 26, 1988 in Seward, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Apr 01, 1968.

Notes for Leslie Conrad Munshower: Leslie may have been adopted by Ralph St. Clair.

673. **Ernest Clair**<sup>8</sup> **Munshower** (Beatrice Winona<sup>7</sup> Conrad, Bertha Margaret<sup>6</sup> Kunkle, Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>8</sup> was

born on Mar 19, 1947. He married **Deborah Kokoruda**, daughter of Virginia Rauch, on Sep 24, 1966 in Seward, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Nov 02, 1946 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Ernest Clair Munshower and Deborah Kokoruda had the following child:

- i. Heather Dawn<sup>9</sup> Munshower<sup>8</sup> was born on Oct 31, 1969.
- 674. **James Martin**<sup>8</sup> **Munshower** (Beatrice Winona<sup>7</sup> Conrad, Bertha Margaret<sup>6</sup> Kunkle, Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>8, 76, 897, 1558-1559</sup> was born on Jan 21, 1951 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. He married (1) **Charlotte Gail Hall**, daughter of Joseph Jamison Hall Sr. and Mary Minerva Donahue, on Apr 27, 1974 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Nov 08, 1949 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. She died on Apr 17, 1991 in Hinesville, Liberty County, Georgia. He married (2) **Roberta Louise Kean**, daughter of Robert Earl Kean and Mildred Louise Shaffer, on Oct 15, 1994 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Nov 17, 1943 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

**Charlotte Gail Hall** was buried in Germany Lutheran Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

James Martin Munshower and Charlotte Gail Hall had the following child:

i. Melissa Gail<sup>9</sup> Munshower<sup>8</sup> was born on Jul 07, 1975 in Tacoma, Pierce County, Washington.

Notes for Roberta Louise Kean:

In 2004, Roberta and James were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

James Martin Munshower and Roberta Louise Kean had no children.

675. **Richard Emerson**<sup>8</sup> **Garner** (Miriam Elaine<sup>7</sup> Conrad, Bertha Margaret<sup>6</sup> Kunkle, Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>8</sup> was born on Sep 02, 1949 in Brookville, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. He married **Roberta Lynn Heringer** on May 08, 1971 in Brookville, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Jun 16, 1948 in Brookville, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.

Richard Emerson Garner and Roberta Lynn Heringer had the following children:

- 877. i. Richard Adam<sup>9</sup> Garner<sup>8</sup> was born on Aug 02, 1972 in North Tonawanda, Niagara County, New York. He married **Brandee Visnesky** on May 14, 1994. She was born on May 28, 1974 in DuBois Hospital, DuBois, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.
- 878. ii. Katie Jo Garner<sup>8</sup> was born on May 29, 1976 in DuBois Hospital, DuBois, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania. She married **Robert Keith Fitzgerald** on Sep 28, 1996. He was born on Nov 28, 1967 in Brookville, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.
- 676. **Vickie Lee**<sup>8</sup> **Garner** (Miriam Elaine<sup>7</sup> Conrad, Bertha Margaret<sup>6</sup> Kunkle, Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>8</sup> was born on Oct 10, 1952 in Brookville, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She married **Donald Clayton Storey** on Aug 06, 1977 in Brookville, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Sep 01, 1942 in Westfield, Massachusetts.

Donald Clayton Storey and Vickie Lee Garner had the following children:

- 879. i. Robert Joseph<sup>9</sup> Storey<sup>8</sup> was born on Apr 11, 1966 in Hartford, Hartford County, Connecticut.
  - ii. Adam Keith Storey<sup>8</sup> was born on May 30, 1978 in Brookville, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.
- 677. **Susan Berdine**<sup>8</sup> **Garner** (Miriam Elaine<sup>7</sup> Conrad, Bertha Margaret<sup>6</sup> Kunkle, Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>8</sup> was born on Oct 26, 1959 in Brookville, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania. She married **Millard Eugene Bish** on Jun 07, 1980. He was born on Mar 04, 1954 in Corsica, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.

Millard Eugene Bish and Susan Berdine Garner had the following children:

- i. Kaylee Elaine<sup>9</sup> Bish<sup>8</sup> was born on Jul 16, 1986 in Brookville, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.
- ii. Ryan Michael Bish<sup>8</sup> was born on Apr 21, 1989 in DuBois Hospital, DuBois, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.
- 678. **Sandra Doreen**<sup>8</sup> **Nulph** (Jacqueline Yvonne<sup>7</sup> Conrad, Bertha Margaret<sup>6</sup> Kunkle, Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>8</sup> was born on Mar 12, 1952. She married **? Carrington** 
  - ? Carrington and Sandra Doreen Nulph had the following child:

- . Michael Scott<sup>9</sup> Carrington<sup>8</sup> was born on Nov 23, 1971.
- 679. **Frank Edward**<sup>8</sup> **Starr** (Ronald Clair<sup>7</sup>, Louise Marie<sup>6</sup> Kunkle, Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>8</sup> was born on Dec 21, 1950 in Rochester, Monroe County, New York. He married **Robin Franey** on Sep 22, 1980.

Frank Edward Starr and Robin Franey had the following child:

- i. Sarah Helen<sup>9</sup> Starr<sup>8</sup> was born on Dec 30, 1982.
- 680. **John Michael**<sup>8</sup> **Starr** (Ronald Clair<sup>7</sup>, Louise Marie<sup>6</sup> Kunkle, Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>8</sup> was born on Apr 17, 1955 in Rochester, Monroe County, New York. He married **Kristen Ouweleen** on Sep 29, 1979.

John Michael Starr and Kristen Ouweleen had the following children:

- i. Michael Alan<sup>9</sup> Starr<sup>8</sup> was born on Jun 16, 1978.
- ii. Jennifer Betty Starr<sup>8</sup> was born on Oct 27, 1992.
- 681. **Raymond Jack**<sup>8</sup> **Starr** (Donald Jack<sup>7</sup>, Louise Marie<sup>6</sup> Kunkle, Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>8</sup> was born on Feb 18, 1948 in Rochester, Monroe County, New York. He married **Carol Lee Linder**

Raymond Jack Starr and Carol Lee Linder had the following children:

- i. Michael Alan9 Starr8 was born on Dec 18, 1972.
- ii. Brian James Starr<sup>8</sup> was born on Dec 10, 1974.
- 682. **Pamela Joy**<sup>8</sup> **Lightner** (Fae Winona<sup>7</sup> Kunkle, Samuel Leroy<sup>6</sup> Kunkle, Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>8</sup> was born on Jan 25, 1958. She married **? Villanti** 
  - ? Villanti and Pamela Joy Lightner had the following child:
    - John Robert<sup>9</sup> Villanti<sup>8</sup> was born on Nov 07, 1984.
- 683. **Brian Robert**<sup>8</sup> **Lightner** (Fae Winona<sup>7</sup> Kunkle, Samuel Leroy<sup>6</sup> Kunkle, Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>8</sup> was born on Nov 05, 1959.

Brian Robert Lightner had the following children:

- i. Matthew Brian<sup>9</sup> Lightner<sup>8</sup> was born on Jul 03, 1984.
- ii. Benjamin Edward Lightner<sup>8</sup> was born on Dec 01, 1988.
- 684. **Gregory James**<sup>8</sup> **McNelis** (Glenda Joann<sup>7</sup> Kunkle, Samuel Leroy<sup>6</sup> Kunkle, Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>8</sup> was born on Dec 20, 1957.

Gregory James McNelis had the following child:

- i. Matthew Gregory<sup>9</sup> McNelis<sup>8</sup> was born on Mar 31, 1986.
- 685. **Gerald Leroy**<sup>8</sup> **McNelis** (Glenda Joann<sup>7</sup> Kunkle, Samuel Leroy<sup>6</sup> Kunkle, Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>8</sup> was born on Sep 22, 1960.

Gerald Leroy McNelis had the following children:

- i. Jessica Lynn<sup>9</sup> McNelis<sup>8</sup> was born on Apr 07, 1988.
- ii. Lauren Elizabeth McNelis<sup>8</sup> was born on Jan 06, 1990.
- 686. **Kristie Kim**<sup>8</sup> **Kerr** (Edgar William<sup>7</sup>, Almeda Pearl<sup>6</sup> Kunkle, Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>8</sup> was born on Feb 19, 1957. She married **? Stofco** 
  - ? Stofco and Kristie Kim Kerr had the following child:
    - i. Bradley Ryan<sup>9</sup> Stofco<sup>8</sup> was born on Jul 15, 1987.
- 687. **Karol Kollen**<sup>8</sup> **Kerr** (Edgar William<sup>7</sup>, Almeda Pearl<sup>6</sup> Kunkle, Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>8</sup> was born on Apr 09, 1962. She married **? Fabina** 
  - ? Fabina and Karol Kollen Kerr had the following child:
    - i. Jacquelin Amber<sup>9</sup> Fabina<sup>8</sup> was born on May 24, 1983.
- 688. **Robert Paul**<sup>8</sup> **Yingling** (Donna Jean<sup>7</sup> Kunkle, George Edward Paul<sup>6</sup> Kunkle, Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>8</sup> was born on Nov 25, 1959. He married **Sherilee C. Kennedy** on Feb 25, 1983 in Bakerstown, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Sep 06, 1962 in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania.

Robert Paul Yingling and Sherilee C. Kennedy had the following child:

i. Francis Paul<sup>9</sup> Yingling<sup>8</sup> was born on Oct 01, 1992.

#### **Generation 9**

689. **Joseph Charles**<sup>9</sup> **Griner** (Clara Helen<sup>8</sup> Palmer, Charles Ebby<sup>7</sup> Palmer, David<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1264-1265, 1560-1568</sup> was born on Sep 10, 1942 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1264-1265, 1560, 1564</sup> He died on Jan 01, 2020 in Power, Teton County, Montana. He married **Agnes Maria Pelzman**, daughter of Frederick Pelzman and Cecilia Erkring, on Oct 05, 1963 in Cascade County, Montana. <sup>1560, 1563-1564</sup> She was born on Mar 14, 1941 in Great Falls, Cascade County, Montana. <sup>1265, 1560, 1563-1565, 1569</sup> She died in 1987 in Choteau, Teton County, Montana. <sup>1565</sup>

Joseph Charles Griner was buried in Choteau Cemetery, Choteau, Teton County, Montana.

Joseph Charles Griner and Agnes Maria Pelzman had the following children:

- 880. i. Joanne Marie<sup>10</sup> Griner<sup>1565-1567, 1698-1699</sup> was born on Jun 10, 1966 in Great Falls, Cascade County, Montana. She married **Jimmy Lee Kline**, son of Willard Ray Kline and Barbara Lee Dykeman, on May 23, 1987 in Cascade County, Montana. He was born on Feb 03, 1957 in Great Falls, Cascade County, Montana. He died on Jan 04, 2018 in Arizona. He
  - ii. Roxann Nicole Griner<sup>1562, 1565, 1700-1701</sup> was born on Apr 10, 1969 in Great Falls, Cascade County, Montana.<sup>1562</sup> She married (1) **Aaron Wayne Putnam** on May 15, 1992 in Clackamas County, Oregon.<sup>1700</sup> She married (2) **Mark A. Otto** on Feb 25, 1994 in Christian, Kentucky.<sup>1701</sup>
  - iii. Diane Theresa Griner<sup>1565, 1568, 1702</sup> was born on May 05, 1970 in Choteau, Teton County, Montana.<sup>1568</sup> She married **Neil Rodney Larson** on Nov 24, 1990 in Becker County, Minnesota <sup>1702</sup>
- 690. **Linda G.**<sup>9</sup> **Palmer** (Charles Walter<sup>8</sup>, Charles Ebby<sup>7</sup>, David<sup>6</sup>, Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> She married **Charles McCreery**

Notes for Linda G. Palmer:

In 2004, Linda and Charles were living in Brenizer, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Charles McCreery and Linda G. Palmer had the following children:

- i. Charles<sup>10</sup> McCreery<sup>76</sup>
- ii. Michelle McCreery<sup>76</sup>
- 691. **Judy A.**<sup>9</sup> **Palmer** (Francis Paul<sup>8</sup>, Charles Ebby<sup>7</sup>, David<sup>6</sup>, Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> She married **Donald Ashbaugh**

Donald Ashbaugh and Judy A. Palmer had the following children:

- i. Donald<sup>10</sup> Ashbaugh Jr.<sup>76</sup>
- ii. Robert James Ashbaugh<sup>76</sup>
- iii. Brian Scott Ashbaugh<sup>76</sup>
- 692. **?**<sup>9</sup> **Palmer** (Walter C.<sup>8</sup>, Charles Ebby<sup>7</sup>, David<sup>6</sup>, Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1570</sup> She married **Anthony R. Sabella**

Notes for ? Palmer:

In 1977, they were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Anthony R. Sabella and ? Palmer had the following child:

- i. Melissa Elaine<sup>10</sup> Sabella<sup>1570</sup> was born on Jun 25, 1976.<sup>1570</sup> She died on Jun 25, 1977.<sup>1570</sup>
- 693. **Edward**<sup>9</sup> **Markel** (Grace Catherine<sup>8</sup> Palmer, Charles Ebby<sup>7</sup> Palmer, David<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1272</sup> He married **Karen ?**

Notes for Edward Markel:

In 2021, Edward and Karen were living in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Edward Markel and Karen? had the following child:

- i. Kala<sup>10</sup> Markel<sup>76</sup> She married **Jon Miller**
- 694. **Kathleen**<sup>9</sup> **Markel** (Grace Catherine<sup>8</sup> Palmer, Charles Ebby<sup>7</sup> Palmer, David<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1272</sup> She married **Nick Fedoruk**

Notes for Kathleen Markel:

In 2021, Kathleen and Nick were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Nick Fedoruk and Kathleen Markel had the following child:

- i. Tina<sup>10</sup> Fedoruk<sup>76</sup>
- 695. **Donald E.**<sup>9</sup> **Ankney** (Loretta G.<sup>8</sup> Palmer, Charles Ebby<sup>7</sup> Palmer, David<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> He married **Debbie ?**

Notes for Donald E. Ankney:

In 2006, Donald and Debbie were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Donald E. Ankney and Debbie ? had the following children:

- i. Lindsay<sup>10</sup> Ankney<sup>76</sup>
- ii. Lauren Ankney<sup>76</sup>
- 696. **Beverly J.**<sup>9</sup> **Ankney** (Loretta G.<sup>8</sup> Palmer, Charles Ebby<sup>7</sup> Palmer, David<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> She married **Richard Warren**

Notes for Beverly J. Ankney:

In 2006, Beverly and Richard were living in New Alexandria, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Richard Warren and Beverly J. Ankney had the following child:

- i. Richard<sup>10</sup> Warren Jr.<sup>76</sup>
- 697. **Rox Anne**<sup>9</sup> **Pividori** (Marjorie C.<sup>8</sup> Palmer, Charles Ebby<sup>7</sup> Palmer, David<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> She married **Walter Belice**

Notes for Rox Anne Pividori:

In 2022. Rox Anne and Walter were living in Coral, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Walter Belice and Rox Anne Pividori had the following children:

- i. Kristy<sup>10</sup> Belice<sup>76</sup>
- ii. Tara Belice<sup>76</sup>
- 698. **Cindy L.**<sup>9</sup> **Sulkosky** (Grace Lucille<sup>8</sup> Bruner, Anna Mary<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Elizabeth E.<sup>6</sup> Huston, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) She married **? Buffone** 
  - ? Buffone and Cindy L. Sulkosky had the following child:
    - i. Katie<sup>10</sup> Buffone<sup>76</sup>
- 699. **Leroy A.**<sup>9</sup> **Sulkosky Jr.** (Grace Lucille<sup>8</sup> Bruner, Anna Mary<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Elizabeth E.<sup>6</sup> Huston, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) He married **Heidi?**

Notes for Leroy A. Sulkosky Jr.:

In 2025, Leroy and Heidi were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Leroy A. Sulkosky Jr. and Heidi? had the following child:

- i. Seth<sup>10</sup> Sulkosky<sup>76</sup>
- 700. **Tresa A.**<sup>9</sup> **Sulkosky** (Grace Lucille<sup>8</sup> Bruner, Anna Mary<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Elizabeth E.<sup>6</sup> Huston, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) She married **Richard Hibbs**

Notes for Tresa A. Sulkosky:

In 2025, Tresa and Richard were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Richard Hibbs and Tresa A. Sulkosky had the following child:

- i. Christopher<sup>10</sup> Hibbs<sup>76</sup>
- 701. **Jeffrey**<sup>9</sup> **Cribbs** (Richard W.<sup>8</sup>, George M.<sup>7</sup>, Orrin L.<sup>6</sup>, Sarah Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Henry <sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> He married **Leanne**?

Notes for Jeffrey Cribbs:

In 1999, Jeffrey and Leanne were living in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.

Jeffrey Cribbs and Leanne? had the following children:

- i. Erica<sup>10</sup> Cribbs<sup>76</sup>
- ii. Andrew Cribbs<sup>76</sup>
- 702. **Kimberley Anne**<sup>9</sup> **Cribbs** (Richard W.<sup>8</sup>, George M.<sup>7</sup>, Orrin L.<sup>6</sup>, Sarah Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Henry <sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> She married **James B. Hawk**

Notes for Kimberley Anne Cribbs:

In 1999, Kimberley and James were living in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

James B. Hawk and Kimberley Anne Cribbs had the following children:

- i. Sarah<sup>10</sup> Hawk<sup>76</sup>
- ii. Courtney Hawk<sup>76</sup>
- iii. Christopher Hawk<sup>76</sup>
- 703. **Robert G.**<sup>9</sup> **Mack** (George Weldin<sup>8</sup>, Vincent Duncan<sup>7</sup>, George Franklin<sup>6</sup>, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Lucinda<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 878, 1343-1344, 1582-1583</sup> was born on Sep 25, 1942. <sup>1582</sup> He married **Virginia A. Gamble**, daughter of James A. Gamble, in Nov 1968. <sup>1344</sup> She was born on Nov 10, 1942. <sup>1582-1584</sup> She died on Feb 09, 2010 in Clarington, Forest County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1582, 1584</sup>

Virginia A. Gamble was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Robert G. Mack and Virginia A. Gamble had the following children:

- i. Scott R.<sup>10</sup> Mack<sup>1583</sup>
- ii. Craig D. Mack<sup>1583</sup>
- 704. **Venese I.**<sup>9</sup> **Gallagher** (Helen I.<sup>8</sup> Mack, Jacob Merle<sup>7</sup> Mack, George Franklin<sup>6</sup> Mack, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Lucinda<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 884, 1347, 1585-1586</sup> was born on Aug 21, 1937. <sup>1586</sup> She married **Philip A. Burlbaugh** He was born on Oct 24, 1935 in New Kensington, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1585</sup> He died on Sep 29, 2014 in Delmont, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1585</sup>

Notes for Venese I. Gallagher:

In 2014, Vemese and Phil were living in Delmont, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Philip A. Burlbaugh and Venese I. Gallagher had the following children:

- i. Venese E.<sup>10</sup> Burlbaugh<sup>76, 1585, 1703</sup> was born on Aug 13, 1964. 1703
- ii. Marc Alan Burlbaugh<sup>76, 1585, 1704</sup> He married **Christine E. McClelland**, daughter of James J. McClelland, on Mar 05, 1988 in Wilkinsburg, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. 1704
- iii. Vikki Burlbaugh<sup>76, 1585</sup> She married **? Sherman**
- 705. **William T.**<sup>9</sup> **Gallagher Jr.** (Helen I.<sup>8</sup> Mack, Jacob Merle<sup>7</sup> Mack, George Franklin<sup>6</sup> Mack, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Lucinda<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 884</sup> He married **Elaine**?

Notes for William T. Gallagher Jr.:

In 2014, William and Elaine were living in Harrison Township, Allegheny Township, Pennsylvania.

William T. Gallagher Jr. and Elaine ? had the following children:

- i. William<sup>10</sup> Gallagher<sup>76</sup>
- ii. Scott Gallagher<sup>76</sup>
- 706. **Fred H.**<sup>9</sup> **Mack** (Harold Merle<sup>8</sup>, Jacob Merle<sup>7</sup>, George Franklin<sup>6</sup>, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Lucinda<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Jul 31, 1956 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Oct 09, 2023 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Kathleen Mary Boring** She was born on Nov 03, 1955 in San Diego County, California.<sup>1591</sup>

**Fred H. Mack** was buried in Fairfield Cemetery, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Fred H. Mack:

In 2009 and 2018, Fred and Kathy were living in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

#### Obituary of Fred H Mack

Fred H. Mack, 67, New Florence, passed away peacefully surrounded by his loving family at Good Samaritan Medical Center on October 9, 2023. Born July 31, 1956, in Johnstown the son of the late Harold "Hike" and Bernice "Becie" (Hutchison) Mack. Also preceded in death by son Adam Pozar, and father-in-law Lt. Col. Harry Boring, sister-in-law Donna (Boring) Banko Jobe and her surviving husband Paul Jobe.

Survived by loving wife Kathleen (Boring) Mack. Daughters Melissa Kay Neach and husband Chris, Ashburn, VA Lindsay Lea Rice and husband Ryan, Fairfax, VA; grandsons Dylan and Zachary Neach and granddaughter Rylea Rice. Brother George Mack & wife Diane, New Florence; mother-in-law Elaine Boring, New Florence.; sister-in-law Barb Deyarmin and husband Mike, Clyde; several nieces and nephews, and beloved dog Rocky.

Fred was an avid hunter and fisherman who enjoyed hiking, canoeing, tinkering in his shed, and spending time with his family. He would always lend a hand to help others. Fred was fan of all sports, especially the Pittsburgh Penguins, Steelers, and NASCAR. Fred was a member of New Florence Methodist Church, and Teamster Local 30. He retired from Highridge Water Authority after 34 years. He enjoyed being part-owner of the West Fairfield Auction Barn with his wife, where they shared many happy times.

Friends received 2-4 and 6-8 pm Saturday at Kenneth A. Stuart Funeral Home, 139 Ligonier St., New Florence where service will be held 1 pm Sunday. Pastor Sharon Hamley officiating. Interment Fairfield Cemetery. In lieu of flowers memorial donations may be made to New Florence Methodist Church, POB 267, New Florence, PA 15944.

Fred H. Mack and Kathleen Mary Boring had the following children:

881. i. Melissa Kay<sup>10</sup> Mack<sup>76</sup> She married **Chirs Neach** 

Notes for Melissa Kay Mack: In 2023, Melissa and Chris were living in Ashburn, Loudoun County, Virginia,

882. ii. Lindsay Lea Mack<sup>76</sup> She married **Ryan Rice** 

Notes for Lindsay Lea Mack: In 2023, Lindsay and Ryan were living in Fairfax, Fairfax County, Virginia.

707. **Samuel James**<sup>9</sup> **Warrick** (Patricia Alice<sup>8</sup> Pittman, James Theodore<sup>7</sup> Pittman, Florence Etta<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Palmer Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1361, 1363-1365, 1592</sup> was born on Nov 28, 1955 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1592</sup> He married (1) **Lohna Krohe** He married (2) **Scharleen Donna Smith**, daughter of Kenneth R. Smith and Loraine D. Weismantle, on Nov 24, 1993 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>1592</sup> She was born on Mar 18, 1961 in Idaho.<sup>1592</sup>

Samuel James Warrick and Lohna Krohe had the following children:

- i. Larry James<sup>10</sup> Warrick<sup>5</sup>
- ii. Julianne Warrick<sup>5</sup>

Samuel James Warrick and Scharleen Donna Smith had the following child:

- iii. Sean<sup>10</sup> Warrick<sup>5</sup>
- 708. **Gregory Lee**<sup>9</sup> **Warrick Sr.** (Patricia Alice<sup>8</sup> Pittman, James Theodore<sup>7</sup> Pittman, Florence Etta<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Palmer Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1361, 1363-1365, 1593-1594</sup> was born on May 16, 1959 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1593-1594</sup> He died on May 14, 1992 in Ross Township, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1365, 1593-1594</sup> He married **Maureen E. Anderson**

Gregory Lee Warrick Sr. and Maureen E. Anderson had the following children:

- i. Jamie Anderson<sup>10</sup> Warrick<sup>5, 1365</sup>
- ii. Gregory Lee Warrick Jr. 5, 1365
- iii. Brian Zachery Warrick<sup>5</sup>

709. **Timothy Joseph**<sup>9</sup> **Pittman** (James Lysle<sup>8</sup>, James Theodore<sup>7</sup>, Florence Etta<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Palmer Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5, 1367</sup> He married **Susan Carol Pirollo** She was born on Jul 31, 1963.<sup>1595</sup>

Timothy Joseph Pittman and Susan Carol Pirollo had the following children:

- i. Timothy Joseph<sup>10</sup> Pittman II<sup>5</sup>
- ii. Stephanie Pittman<sup>5</sup>
- iii. Joshua Robert Pittman<sup>5</sup>
- 710. **Michelle Joanetta**<sup>9</sup> **Pittman** (James Lysle<sup>8</sup>, James Theodore<sup>7</sup>, Florence Etta<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Palmer Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5, 1367</sup> She married **Thomas Raymond O'Barto**

Thomas Raymond O'Barto and Michelle Joanetta Pittman had the following children:

- i. Victoria<sup>10</sup> O'Barto<sup>5</sup>
- ii. Sean Thomas O'Barto<sup>5</sup>
- 711. **Tamara Jean**<sup>9</sup> **Pittman** (James Lysle<sup>8</sup>, James Theodore<sup>7</sup>, Florence Etta<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Palmer Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5, 1367</sup> She married **William Dennis McDonough**

William Dennis McDonough and Tamara Jean Pittman had the following child:

- i. Devin Paul<sup>10</sup> McDonough<sup>5</sup>
- 712. **Sharon Ruth**<sup>9</sup> **Pittman** (David William<sup>8</sup>, James Theodore<sup>7</sup>, Florence Etta<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Palmer Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1371, 1598-1600</sup> was born on Jul 01, 1964 in Hardin County, Kentucky. <sup>1598</sup> She married (1) **Mitchell Maynard Summe** on Mar 13, 1982 in Warsaw, Kosciusko County, Indiana. <sup>1599</sup> He was born in 1962 in Indiana. <sup>1599</sup> She married (2) **Mark A. Vance** on Aug 25, 1998 in Warsaw, Kosciusko County, Indiana. <sup>1371</sup> He was born in 1959 in Indiana. <sup>1371</sup>

Mitchell Maynard Summe and Sharon Ruth Pittman had the following children:

- i. Brandy Lynn<sup>10</sup> Summe<sup>1600, 1705-1706</sup> was born in Sep 1982 in Kosciusko County, Indiana.<sup>1705</sup> She married (1) **Allen John Werensly** on May 26, 2002 in Warsaw, Kosciusko County, Indiana.<sup>1600</sup> He was born in 1964 in Glen Ridge, Essex County, New Jersey.<sup>1600</sup> She married (2) **Joseph M. Detrick** on Nov 05, 2009 in Kosciusko County, Indiana.<sup>1706</sup>
- ii. David Summe<sup>5</sup>

Mark A. Vance and Sharon Ruth Pittman had no children.

713. **Douglas William**<sup>9</sup> **Pittman** (Kenneth William<sup>8</sup> Jr., Kenneth Wilbur<sup>7</sup> Sr., Florence Etta<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Palmer Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1604</sup> He married **Paula Ruth Cucciardo** in 1991. 1604 She was born on Sep 04, 1966. 1605

Notes for Douglas William Pittman:

In 2016, Doug and Paula were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Douglas William Pittman and Paula Ruth Cucciardo had the following children:

- i. Lindsay<sup>10</sup> Pittman<sup>5</sup>
- ii. Zachary Pittman<sup>5</sup>
- 714. **Timothy**<sup>9</sup> **Pittman** (D. Keith<sup>8</sup>, Kenneth Wilbur<sup>7</sup> Sr., Florence Etta<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Palmer Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5</sup> He married **Lisa Hillard**

Timothy Pittman and Lisa Hillard had the following children:

- i. Julie<sup>10</sup> Pittman<sup>1606, 1707</sup> was born on May 01, 2001. 1707
- ii. Patric Pittman<sup>1707</sup>
- 715. **Melissa Marie**<sup>9</sup> **Pittman** (D. Keith<sup>8</sup>, Kenneth Wilbur<sup>7</sup> Sr., Florence Etta<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Palmer Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1606</sup> She married **Michael Frederick Dawson** on Aug 06, 2005 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1606</sup>

Notes for Melissa Marie Pittman:

In 2005, Melissa and Michael were living in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Michael Frederick Dawson and Melissa Marie Pittman had the following child:

i. Michael<sup>10</sup> Dawson<sup>1606</sup>

716. **Michael M.**<sup>9</sup> **Palmer** (Donald<sup>8</sup>, Merle Arthur<sup>7</sup>, Murray Pearl<sup>6</sup>, Archibald Theodore<sup>5</sup> Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup>, Peter<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Oct 21, 1985 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Jan 28, 2009 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Jennifer Smyers**, daughter of ? Smyers and Linda ?, about 2004.<sup>1391</sup> She was born about 1985.<sup>1391</sup>

Michael M. Palmer was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Michael M. Palmer: In wake of suicide, soldier's family seeks answers

By JASON L. LEVAN, jlevan@indianagazette.net Published: Tuesday, February 3, 2009 2:27 PM EST

Michael Palmer went away to serve two tours of duty in Iraq and came back a very different man. But just what changed in him and why will be questions that linger for many in his family after his death last week. Michael, who grew up in White Township, was 17 when he joined the Pennsylvania National Guard. In less than three years, he completed two tours in Iraq. He earned a Purple Heart during his first deployment. He was wounded by shrapnel and suffered a concussion when a Humvee he was in took an indirect hit from an improvised explosive device. Even after being injured, he volunteered to return to Iraq.

But last Wednesday night, whatever it was that haunted him became too much to bear. In the darkness, alone in a parked car, Michael Palmer shot himself while on duty as a security guard at the Homer City Generating Station, using the Glock 9 mm he had been issued for use on the job, according to Indiana County Coroner Michael Baker. Palmer was 23. Police say a coworker in the parking lot heard a gunshot, looked in the rearview mirror and saw what had transpired. Baker said an autopsy confirmed that Palmer died of a single self-inflicted gunshot wound to the head. "My brother was a hero," said Brian Palmer, 42, of Port Clinton, Ohio, who came home for his brother's services. "All I want is for him to be honored as the hero he was." And he will be. VFW Post 1989 in Indiana will accord him military honors during his funeral service and burial on Tuesday.

A memorial service is planned for Feb. 8 at the Friends in Faith Baptist Church in Rayne Township, where Michael's uncle, Everett Palmer, is the pastor. He is planning to have a plaque made in Michael's honor to display at the church. The pastor reported that Michael asked him to pray with him just a couple weeks ago. "That was the last time I talked to him," he said. "I thought he was a little more peaceful." A veteran of the Vietnam War, Everett Palmer says he could relate to what Michael was dealing with. "I know the trauma you go through. You just keep seeing things in your head." And that, evidently, is where most things stayed with Michael. Those who knew him will tell you he was a joker. "He loved to laugh. He was very quick-witted. He made us laugh, but I think sometimes he made himself laugh so he didn't cry," Brian Palmer said. Baker reported that coworkers at the power plant say Palmer did not appear to be upset that night. "He seemed to be having a normal evening," Baker said.

"I talked to him that day, and he seemed fine," his wife, Jennifer Smyers-Palmer, 23, said Sunday. Michael and Jennifer were married four years. But in that time, she said, their relationship changed drastically, and they grew apart.

Michael, a 2004 graduate of Indiana Area Senior High School, first went overseas with the Johnstown-based 28th Military Police Command from October 2005 to June 2006 and again from May 2007 to March 2008, Jennifer said. Early on, two of his friends were killed in action, and he witnessed one, she said. "He saw a lot of stuff - more than most of us could ever handle, I'll bet," Brian Palmer said. "The first tour was really draining on both of us," Smyers-Palmer said. "The war really took its toll on him. He wasn't the same person that I married." The couple would regularly go bowling, shoot pool - "I taught him everything he knew," Jennifer said - watch movies and play quirky songs on the guitar about other people's misfortunes. "If he had a song to sing, he'd sing it," though not well, she said, smiling.

But after his first tour, those things didn't interest Michael anymore. "He viewed everything so differently," Smyers-Palmer said. Eventually, they separated and filed for divorce, though it had not been finalized before Michael passed away. The couple was also trying to sell a house they bought together in Ernest in 2006. "He was my best friend. He was the love of my life, but we just knew it wouldn't work out," she said. Jennifer said she pushed for Michael to attend marriage counseling and asked him not to return to Iraq. "I told him it was the biggest mistake he could make."

"He was a phenomenal person, and he wanted to prosper at everything he did," said Michael's father, Donald Palmer Sr. "He is going to be sadly missed." Palmer Sr. knows loss. In his 65 years, he has now had to bury three sons and a wife. His first child, Charles Arthur, choked to death in a highchair in 1965. "I was downstairs to do wash, and I came back and I tried to revive him, but it was no use," Don said, tearing up. Another son, Bucky Adams, died in his crib in 1971. Don's wife, June, passed away from cancer in 2001, a day before Michael's 16th birthday. "I've been through a lot in my life," Palmer Sr. said.

In addition to his father, Michael leaves behind a daughter, 18-month-old Madison, who was born during Michael's second deployment. The military granted him a four-day leave so he could be there.

He is also survived by sisters Laura Piraino, of North Carolina; Lavone Warr, of Waynesburg; and brothers John Smith, of Shelocta; and Donald Palmer Jr., of Shelocta.

Though Michael strongly resisted counseling, Smyers-Palmer said she wishes the military was able to force soldiers to undergo therapy. The military "was aware he was having problems. He wasn't stable enough to go" back to Iraq, she said. "It kills their spirit."

While the military does not require veterans to participate in counseling, Master Sgt. Deb Wilkins said the military goes to great lengths to make sure soldiers know help is available. Returning soldiers go through a two-week "cooling-down period," where officers look for warning signs before they are discharged, Wilkins said. Then, six months after a tour of duty, soldiers must undergo another physical and mental screening. And they and their families are eligible for treatment through Veterans Affairs for two years. "They're not kicked to the wayside," she said. Wilkins, 37, was in command of Michael's platoon during his first tour. "When I got the call, I was actually surprised because we had other soldiers who were more at risk for that sort of thing. He's more of a jokester, and he made sure no one knew he was bothered that much. It never crossed my mind." Increasingly, though, addressing the rising suicide rate in the military is becoming a priority. Last year, the U.S. Army reported that at least 128 soldiers committed suicide, the highest level since the Vietnam War. "The military has been improving on what they do for vets," Wilkins said. "This in no way mars the fact that he helped bring my soldiers home," Wilkins said. "These were babies over there. These guys did an amazing job." Wilkins said she, too, questioned why Palmer wanted to return to the war zone. "It was just too soon. Mike had been through a lot." She said he had even been considering re-enlisting so he could make a third trip. In the meantime, Michael served with most of his company providing security in Washington, D.C., for President Obama's inauguration. "He had a heart the size of the Grand Canyon," Brian Palmer said. "There's going to be so many people who miss out on what he had to give."

Michael M. Palmer, 23, of Indiana, died Wednesday, Jan. 28, 2009, at Indiana Regional Medical Center.

Michael is survived by his wife, Jennifer Smyers-Palmer, Indiana; a daughter, Madison Palmer, of Indiana; his father, of Indiana; three brothers and two sisters: Brian Palmer, Port Clinton, Ohio; Laura Piraino, of North Carolina; and Lavone Warr, Waynesburg; John Smith, Shelocta; Donald Palmer Jr., Shelocta; several nieces and nephews; his mother-in-law, Linda Smyers, of Indiana; and his grandfather-in-law, Gifford Rising, of Clymer.

Friends will be received from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. Monday at the Bowser-Minich Funeral Home, Indiana, where a funeral service will be held at 11 a.m. Tuesday with the Rev. R. Bruce Shannon officiating. Interment will be in the Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana.

Michael M. Palmer and Jennifer Smyers had the following child:

- i. Madison<sup>10</sup> Palmer<sup>76</sup> was born about Sep 2007.<sup>1391</sup>
- 717. **Connie**<sup>9</sup> **Delfosse** (Meda Louise<sup>8</sup> Henry, Mildred Louise<sup>7</sup> Palmer, James Douglass<sup>6</sup> Palmer Jr., James Douglass<sup>5</sup> Palmer Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> She married **Charles Werner**

Notes for Connie Delfosse:

In 2008, Connie and Charles were living in New Alexandria, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Charles Werner and Connie Delfosse had the following child:

- . Matthew<sup>10</sup> Werner<sup>76</sup> He married **Jackie?**
- 718. **William H.**<sup>9</sup> **Delfosse Jr.** (Meda Louise<sup>8</sup> Henry, Mildred Louise<sup>7</sup> Palmer, James Douglas<sup>6</sup> Palmer Jr., James Douglass<sup>5</sup> Palmer Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> He married **Debra?**

Notes for William H. Delfosse Jr.:

In 2008, William and Debra were living in Norfolk, Virginia.

William H. Delfosse Jr. and Debra ? had the following child:

- i. Jason<sup>10</sup> Delfosse<sup>76</sup>
- 719. **Virginia L.**<sup>9</sup> **Delfosse** (Meda Louise<sup>8</sup> Henry, Mildred Louise<sup>7</sup> Palmer, James Douglas<sup>6</sup> Palmer Jr., James Douglass<sup>5</sup> Palmer Sr., Daniel<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> She married **Thomas Berkey**

Thomas Berkey and Virginia L. Delfosse had the following children:

- i. Thomas<sup>10</sup> Berkey II<sup>76</sup> He married **Christine?**
- ii. Cory Berkey<sup>76</sup>
- 720. **Richard**<sup>9</sup> **Bollinger** (Richard<sup>8</sup>, Richard A.<sup>7</sup>, Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>8</sup> He married **Jennifer?**

Richard Bollinger and Jennifer? had the following children:

- i. Richard<sup>10</sup> Bollinger<sup>8</sup>
- ii. Stephanie Bollinger8
- 721. **Jack F.**<sup>9</sup> **Bollinger** (Jack Frederick<sup>8</sup>, Richard A.<sup>7</sup>, Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1395, 1610</sup> He married **Cheryl?**

Jack F. Bollinger and Cheryl ? had the following children:

- 883. i. Jack Frederick<sup>10</sup> Bollinger III<sup>1610, 1708</sup> was born on Jan 09, 1969 in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1610</sup> He died on Aug 20, 2017 in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1610</sup> He married **Tammy Palmeri** 
  - ii. Charles Bollinger8
  - iii. Melissa Bollinger8
- 722. **Ralph**<sup>9</sup> **Warheit** (Eldora Faye<sup>8</sup> Bollinger, Richard A.<sup>7</sup> Bollinger, Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>8</sup> He married **Denise?**

Ralph Warheit and Denise? had the following children:

- i. Craiq<sup>10</sup> Warheit<sup>5</sup>
- ii. Dana Warheit<sup>5</sup>
- 723. **Robert**<sup>9</sup> **Bollinger** (Kay Don<sup>8</sup>, Richard A.<sup>7</sup>, Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>8</sup> He married **Barbara**?

Robert Bollinger and Barbara? had the following children:

- i. Erica<sup>10</sup> Bollinger<sup>8</sup>
- ii. Brian Bollinger8
- iii. Rindi Bollinger8
- 724. **Douglas**<sup>9</sup> **Bollinger** (Kay Don<sup>8</sup>, Richard A.<sup>7</sup>, Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>8</sup> He married **Kathy?**

Douglas Bollinger and Kathy? had the following child:

- i. Alek<sup>10</sup> Bollinger<sup>8</sup>
- 725. **Jody**<sup>9</sup> **Graham** (Judy<sup>8</sup> Bollinger, Richard A.<sup>7</sup> Bollinger, Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>8</sup> She married **Pete Albert**

Pete Albert and Jody Graham had the following children:

- Mike<sup>10</sup> Albert<sup>8</sup>
- ii. Melissa Albert8
- iii. Kaitlyn Albert8
- 726. **John**<sup>9</sup> **Graham** (Judy<sup>8</sup> Bollinger, Richard A.<sup>7</sup> Bollinger, Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>8</sup> He married **Phyllis?**

John Graham and Phyllis? had the following children:

- i. Heather<sup>10</sup> Graham<sup>8</sup>
- ii. Heidi Graham8
- 727. **Sandra Lee**<sup>9</sup> **Herbst** (Phyllis Jean<sup>8</sup> Bollinger, Charles Edward<sup>7</sup> Bollinger Sr., Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>8</sup> was born on Oct 21, 1948 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married (1) **Patrick McGovern** She married (2) **Charles Neil May** He was born on Aug 02, 1937 in Frederick, Frederick County, Maryland. <sup>1611-1612</sup> He died on Jun 20, 2017 in Saint Petersburg, Pinellas County, Florida. <sup>1611</sup>

Patrick McGovern and Sandra Lee Herbst had the following child:

i. James Sinclair<sup>10</sup> McGovern<sup>8</sup> was born on Aug 15, 1970 in Georgetown University, Washington, D.C..

Charles Neil May was buried in Mount Olivet Cemetery, Frederick, Frederick County, Maryland.

Charles Neil May and Sandra Lee Herbst had no children.

728. **Janice Claire**<sup>9</sup> **Bollinger** (Charles Edward<sup>8</sup> Jr., Charles Edward<sup>7</sup> Sr., Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>8</sup> was born on Jan 30, 1953 in Rochester General Hospital, Rochester, Monroe County, New York. She married (1) **Frank Michael Bean**, son of James Bean and Mary Awalt, on Jun 06, 1975 in Tullahoma, Coffee County, Tennessee. She married (2) **George Keith Fair**, son of Charles Fair and Billie Silz, before 1992. She married (3) **Doyle Richardson** after 1993.

Frank Michael Bean and Janice Claire Bollinger had the following children:

- i. Mindy Joy<sup>10</sup> Bean<sup>8</sup> was born on Mar 10, 1980 in Harton Hospital, Tullahoma, Coffee County, Tennessee.
- ii. Melanie Beth Bean<sup>8</sup> was born on Dec 19, 1981 in Harton Hospital, Tullahoma, Coffee County, Tennessee.

George Keith Fair and Janice Claire Bollinger had the following child:

i. Geoffrey Allyn<sup>10</sup> Fair<sup>8</sup> was born on Mar 12, 1992 in Harton Hospital, Tullahoma, Coffee County, Tennessee.

Doyle Richardson and Janice Claire Bollinger had no children.

729. **Jacalyn Ann**<sup>9</sup> **Bollinger** (Charles Edward<sup>8</sup> Jr., Charles Edward<sup>7</sup> Sr., Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>8</sup> was born on Jan 21, 1955 in Rochester General Hospital, Rochester, Monroe County, New York. She married **Thomas Max Norman** He was born in Crossville, Tennessee.

Thomas Max Norman and Jacalyn Ann Bollinger had the following child:

- Nathaniel Graham<sup>10</sup> Norman<sup>8</sup> was born on Jun 10, 1982 in Tullahoma, Coffee County, Tennessee.
- 730. **James Scott**<sup>9</sup> **Bollinger** (Charles Edward<sup>8</sup> Jr., Charles Edward<sup>7</sup> Sr., Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>8</sup> was born on Nov 12, 1960 in Rochester General Hospital, Rochester, Monroe County, New York. He married **Yolanda Havelka**

James Scott Bollinger and Yolanda Havelka had the following children:

- i. Brandon Joseph<sup>10</sup> Bollinger<sup>8</sup> was born on Sep 11, 1987 in Evanston, Cook County, Illinois.
- ii. Alexa Ellen Bollinger<sup>8</sup> was born on Feb 14, 1990 in West Columbia, South Carolina.
- 731. **Judy Lynn**<sup>9</sup> **Bollinger** (Charles Edward<sup>8</sup> Jr., Charles Edward<sup>7</sup> Sr., Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>8</sup> was born on Jun 08, 1962 in Rochester General Hospital, Rochester, Monroe County, New York. She married **Robert John Williams**, son of James Williams and Jean Sweeney, in Missoula, Missoula County, Montana.

Robert John Williams and Judy Lynn Bollinger had the following child:

- i. Sarah<sup>10</sup> Williams<sup>8</sup> was born on Jul 17, 1987 in Missoula, Missoula County, Montana.
- 732. **Linda**<sup>9</sup> **Bollinger** (Robert Elmer<sup>8</sup>, Charles Edward<sup>7</sup> Sr., Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>8</sup> was born on Feb 20, 1954 in Indiana Hospital, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married **Bruce Proud**, son of Raymond Proud, on Nov 22, 1975 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Bruce Proud and Linda Bollinger had the following children:

- i. Heather Lynn<sup>10</sup> Proud<sup>8</sup> was born on Apr 29, 1977 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- ii. Keirstin Beth Proud<sup>8</sup> was born on Jan 30, 1979 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- iii. Caitlyn Marie Proud<sup>8</sup> was born on Jul 14, 1982 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 733. **Robert Elmer**<sup>9</sup> **Bollinger Jr.** (Robert Elmer<sup>8</sup>, Charles Edward<sup>7</sup> Sr., Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>8, 1615</sup> was born on Apr 30, 1958 in Indiana Hospital, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married **Rose Mary Shank**, daughter of John Shank and Emma Hall, in 1978. <sup>1615</sup>

Robert Elmer Bollinger Jr. and Rose Mary Shank had the following children:

- i. Andrew James<sup>10</sup> Bollinger<sup>8</sup> was born on May 20, 1979 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- ii. Clifton Robert Bollinger<sup>8</sup> was born on Jan 28, 1982 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- iii. Emma Lee Bollinger<sup>8</sup> was born on Mar 28, 1984 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 734. **Coleen**<sup>9</sup> **Bollinger** (Gerald Lynn<sup>8</sup>, Charles Edward<sup>7</sup> Sr., Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>8</sup> She married **? Johnson** 
  - ? Johnson and Coleen Bollinger had the following children:
    - i. Joseph<sup>10</sup> Johnson<sup>8</sup>
    - ii. Christopher Johnson<sup>8</sup>
    - iii. Alexandria Johnson<sup>8</sup>
- 735. **Carol**<sup>9</sup> **Bollinger** (Albert Earl<sup>8</sup>, Clarence Earl<sup>7</sup>, Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>8</sup> was born on Nov 02, 1963 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She married **Richard Slifka**

Richard Slifka and Carol Bollinger had the following children:

- i. Sarah Jane<sup>10</sup> Slifka<sup>8</sup> was born on Mar 05, 1990.
- ii. Emily Marie Slifka<sup>8</sup> was born on Mar 10, 1993.
- 736. **Amy Lynn**<sup>9</sup> **Bollinger** (Albert Earl<sup>8</sup>, Clarence Earl<sup>7</sup>, Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>8</sup> was born on Apr 15, 1966 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She married **Mark Maloy**

Mark Maloy and Amy Lynn Bollinger had the following child:

- i. Matthew Dillon<sup>10</sup> Maloy was born on Oct 23, 1989.
- 737. **Frank Leroy**<sup>9</sup> **Forsha Jr.** (Dolores Whitmore<sup>8</sup> Bollinger, John Floyd<sup>7</sup> Bollinger, Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>8</sup>

Frank Leroy Forsha Jr. had the following child:

- i. Colin<sup>10</sup> Forsha<sup>8</sup>
- 738. **Paula**<sup>9</sup> **Forsha** (Dolores Whitmore<sup>8</sup> Bollinger, John Floyd<sup>7</sup> Bollinger, Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>8</sup> She married **Gregory Anderson**

Gregory Anderson and Paula Forsha had the following children:

- i. Jenny<sup>10</sup> Anderson<sup>8</sup>
- ii. Joshua Anderson8
- 739. **Kimberly Autumn**<sup>9</sup> **Bishop** (Marcia Ann<sup>8</sup> Bollinger, John Floyd<sup>7</sup> Bollinger, Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1402</sup> She married **Jeffrey Don Lawson**

Notes for Kimberly Autumn Bishop:

In 2004, Jeffrey and Kim were living in Southern California.

Jeffrey Don Lawson and Kimberly Autumn Bishop had the following children:

- i. Madison Biship<sup>10</sup> Lawson<sup>1402</sup>
- ii. Alexandra Paige Lawson<sup>1402</sup>
- 740. **Amanda**<sup>9</sup> **Palmer** (John I.<sup>8</sup> III, John I.<sup>7</sup> Jr., John Ivan<sup>6</sup>, Joseph Campbell<sup>5</sup>, Jesse<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> She married **Jesse Bosnik**

Jesse Bosnik and Amanda Palmer had the following children:

- i. Beau<sup>10</sup> Bosnik<sup>76</sup>
- ii. Collins Bosnik<sup>76</sup>

741. **Nichole**<sup>9</sup> **Livingston** (Robin<sup>8</sup> Palmer, John I.<sup>7</sup> Palmer Jr., John Ivan<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Joseph Campbell<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> She married **Zach Brannan** 

Zach Brannan and Nichole Livingston had the following children:

- i. Declan<sup>10</sup> Brannan<sup>76</sup>
- ii. Cohen Brannan<sup>76</sup>
- iii. Brecken Brannan<sup>76</sup>
- 742. **Timothy R.**<sup>9</sup> **Palmer** (Richard S.<sup>8</sup>, Sumner Alvin<sup>7</sup>, Fred Alvin<sup>6</sup>, Samuel Foster<sup>5</sup>, Joseph<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76,577</sup> He married **Tiffany**?

Notes for Timothy R. Palmer:

In 2024, Timothy and Tiffany were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Timothy R. Palmer and Tiffany? had the following children:

- i. Abigail<sup>10</sup> Palmer<sup>76</sup>
- ii. Emma Palmer<sup>76</sup>
- iii. Charlotte Palmer<sup>76</sup>
- 743. **Traci S.**<sup>9</sup> **Palmer** (Richard S.<sup>8</sup>, Sumner Alvin<sup>7</sup>, Fred Alvin<sup>6</sup>, Samuel Foster<sup>5</sup>, Joseph<sup>4</sup>, Charles<sup>3</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 577</sup> She married **Gregg Petty**

Notes for Traci S. Palmer:

In 2024, Traci and Gregg were living in North Carolina.

Gregg Petty and Traci S. Palmer had the following children:

- i. Reese<sup>10</sup> Petty<sup>76</sup>
- ii. Max Petty<sup>76</sup>
- 744. **James Richard**<sup>9</sup> **Palmer** (William Leo<sup>8</sup>, E. Roy<sup>7</sup>, James A.<sup>6</sup>, Michael Henry<sup>5</sup>, Isaac<sup>4</sup>, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1047</sup> was born about 1955.<sup>76</sup> He died on Sep 19, 2024 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Rose Mountain** about 1974.<sup>76</sup>

James Richard Palmer was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for James Richard Palmer: James Palmer Obituary

James Richard Palmer, 69, of Indiana, passed away peacefully at home on Thursday, September 19, 2024. Born to William Palmer and Beulah Isenberg, Jim was one of 11 siblings in a large and loving family.

Jim dedicated 30 years of his life working for S.W. Jack and in the mines. Outside of work, he was happiest when he had his hands busy-whether working on cars, tinkering with just about anything, or enjoying outdoor activities like hunting. He also loved taking trips to the beach and the family camp. Some of his favorite moments were spent sitting on his porch with a cigarette and McDonald's coffee, or parked in the Walmart lot, people-watching. Above all, his greatest joy came from spending time with his large, often chaotic, but always loving family. Being surrounded by his grandkids and great-grandkids, whom he adored, was the highlight of his life.

Jim is survived by his beloved wife of 50 years, Rose (Mountain) Palmer; his children, Pam (Bill) Vojtek of Indiana, Steven (Leia) Palmer of Indiana, Brian "BJ" (Leanna) Palmer of North Carolina, and Jason Palmer of Indiana; as well as numerous aunts, uncles, nieces, and nephews. He was blessed with many grandchildren and great-grandchildren-so many that he often affectionately described them as "a f\*\*k ton"-and he loved them all dearly.

He was preceded in death by his parents, a brother, William Jr., and sister, Alice.

Jim was known as the most loved "pain in the ass" anyone ever met. He never took life too seriously, often dropping his favorite word-"f\*\*k"-into conversations, and he didn't care much for making a fuss over anything. His straightforward, down-to-earth nature and his unapologetic sense of humor will be sorely missed by all who knew him.

Friends will be received on Sunday from 12 to 2 pm at the John A Lefdahl Funeral Home. Funeral service will immediately follow in the Lefdahl Chapel with Pastor Brandon Mountan and Leo Mountan, officiating.

Interment will follow in the Greenwood Cemetery.

www.lefdahlfuneralhome.com

James Richard Palmer and Rose Mountain had the following children:

i. Pam<sup>10</sup> Palmer<sup>76</sup> She married **Bill Vojtek** 

Notes for Pam Palmer:

In 2024, Pam and Bill were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

ii. Steven Palmer<sup>76</sup> He married Leia?

Notes for Steven Palmer:

In 2024, Steve and Leia were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iii. Brian Palmer<sup>76</sup> He married **Leanna?** 

Notes for Brian Palmer:

In 2024, Brian and Leanna were living in North Carolina.

- iv. Jason Palmer<sup>76</sup>
- 745. **Shirley**<sup>9</sup> **Davis** (Lily V.<sup>8</sup> Palmer, Norman Geary<sup>7</sup> Palmer, James A.<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Michael Henry<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> She died before 2024. She married **? Raber** 
  - ? Raber and Shirley Davis had the following child:
    - i. John W. 10 Raber He died before 2024.
- 746. **Janice**<sup>9</sup> **Maskery** (Robert Daniel<sup>8</sup>, Frances Mary<sup>7</sup> Martin, Sara Emma<sup>6</sup> Fetterman, Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5</sup> was born on Jun 06, 1956.<sup>8</sup> She married **Joseph Myers**

Joseph Myers and Janice Maskery had the following child:

- i. Kimberly<sup>10</sup> Myers<sup>5</sup> was born on Aug 27, 1989.<sup>8</sup>
- 747. **Barbara Ann**<sup>9</sup> **Maskery** (Robert Daniel<sup>8</sup>, Frances Mary<sup>7</sup> Martin, Sara Emma<sup>6</sup> Fetterman, Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5</sup> was born on Jul 01, 1958.<sup>8</sup> She married **Terry Manners**

Terry Manners and Barbara Ann Maskery had the following children:

- i. Robert Daniel<sup>10</sup> Manners<sup>5</sup> was born on Mar 20, 1976.<sup>8</sup>
- ii. Thomas Paul Manners<sup>5</sup> was born on Jul 07, 1978.<sup>8</sup>
- 748. **Robert Allen**<sup>9</sup> **Maskery** (Robert Daniel<sup>8</sup>, Frances Mary<sup>7</sup> Martin, Sara Emma<sup>6</sup> Fetterman, Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5</sup>, was born on Jun 12, 1964.<sup>8</sup> He married **Cheryl A. Antonucci** on Oct 29, 1988 in Trumbull County, Ohio. 1626 She was born in 1961. 1626

Robert Allen Maskery and Cheryl A. Antonucci had the following children:

- i. Shiela Marie<sup>10</sup> Maskery<sup>5</sup> was born on Nov 27, 1988.<sup>8</sup>
- ii. Stacy Lynn Maskery<sup>5</sup> was born on Jun 14, 1990.<sup>8</sup>
- iii. Sherry Ann Maskery<sup>5</sup> was born on May 20, 1992.8
- 749. **Michael Arthur**<sup>9</sup> **Maskery** (Arthur Royden<sup>8</sup>, Frances Mary<sup>7</sup> Martin, Sara Emma<sup>6</sup> Fetterman, Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5</sup> was born on Oct 24, 1956.<sup>8</sup> He married **Claudette Huntger**

Michael Arthur Maskery and Claudette Huntger had the following children:

- i. Jennifer Lynn<sup>10</sup> Maskery<sup>5</sup> was born on Jul 25, 1980.<sup>8</sup>
- ii. William Maskery<sup>5</sup> was born on Sep 02, 1981.<sup>8</sup>

- iii. Michael Maskery<sup>5</sup> was born on Dec 23, 1983.<sup>8</sup>
- 750. **Cherry Frances**<sup>9</sup> **Maskery** (Arthur Royden<sup>8</sup>, Frances Mary<sup>7</sup> Martin, Sara Emma<sup>6</sup> Fetterman, Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5</sup> was born on Nov 02, 1958.<sup>8</sup> She married **Kent Jones Sr.**

Kent Jones Sr. and Cherry Frances Maskery had the following children:

- i. Kent<sup>10</sup> Jones Jr.<sup>5</sup> was born on Aug 15, 1983.<sup>8</sup>
- ii. Sherry Lyn Jones<sup>5</sup> was born on Jun 14, 1985.<sup>8</sup>
- 751. **Bryan Dewey**<sup>9</sup> **Maskery** (Arthur Royden<sup>8</sup>, Frances Mary<sup>7</sup> Martin, Sara Emma<sup>6</sup> Fetterman, Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5</sup> was born on Jul 22, 1965.<sup>8</sup> He married **Jacqueline Soulfilippo**

Bryan Dewey Maskery and Jacqueline Soulfilippo had the following child:

- i. Haley<sup>10</sup> Maskery<sup>5</sup> was born on Aug 17, 1993.<sup>8</sup>
- 752. **Vicky Lynn**<sup>9</sup> **Maskery** (Arthur Royden<sup>8</sup>, Frances Mary<sup>7</sup> Martin, Sara Emma<sup>6</sup> Fetterman, Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5</sup> was born on May 23, 1968.<sup>8</sup> She married **James Monfredi**

James Monfredi and Vicky Lynn Maskery had the following children:

- i. Eric John<sup>10</sup> Monfredi<sup>5</sup> was born on Jul 09, 1987.<sup>8</sup>
- ii. Heather Marie Monfredi<sup>5</sup> was born on Dec 15, 1988.<sup>8</sup>
- 753. **Ronda L.**<sup>9</sup> **Greenlee** (Delora<sup>8</sup> Maskery, Frances Mary<sup>7</sup> Martin, Sara Emma<sup>6</sup> Fetterman, Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5</sup>, was born on Mar 24, 1961. 1627-1628 She married **Gary Allan Berkowitz** He was born in Oct 1962. 1629

Gary Allan Berkowitz and Ronda L. Greenlee had the following children:

- i. Stacy Lynn<sup>10</sup> Berkowitz<sup>5</sup> was born on Oct 05, 1990.8
- ii. Erik Nathan Berkowitz<sup>5</sup> was born on Apr 11, 1992.<sup>8</sup>
- iii. Keri Nichole Berkowitz<sup>5</sup> was born on Sep 25, 1995.8
- 754. **Joyce Arleen**<sup>9</sup> **Greenlee** (Delora<sup>8</sup> Maskery, Frances Mary<sup>7</sup> Martin, Sara Emma<sup>6</sup> Fetterman, Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Isaac<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>5</sup> was born on Jan 18, 1963.<sup>8</sup> She married **Gerald C. Dunn Jr.**

Gerald C. Dunn Jr. and Joyce Arleen Greenlee had the following children:

- i. Amanda Jean<sup>10</sup> Dunn<sup>5</sup> was born in Feb 1989.8
- ii. Matthew Dunn<sup>5</sup> was born on Nov 23, 1990.<sup>8</sup>
- 755. **Mary Sue**<sup>9</sup> **Williams** (Homer McVey<sup>8</sup>, Gordon Clemens<sup>7</sup>, McVey Troy<sup>6</sup>, Margaret Matilda<sup>5</sup> Ross, Jane<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>225</sup> She married **Vincent Michael McNevin**

Vincent Michael McNevin and Mary Sue Williams had the following children:

- i. Vincent Michael<sup>10</sup> McNevin He married **Tammie Treese**
- ii. Anna Marie McNevin
- iii. Janet Lee McNevin
- iv. Jason Paul McNevin
- 756. **Elizabeth Ann**<sup>9</sup> **Williams** (Homer McVey<sup>8</sup>, Gordon Clemens<sup>7</sup>, McVey Troy<sup>6</sup>, Margaret Matilda<sup>5</sup> Ross, Jane<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>225</sup> She married **James Smulik**

James Smulik and Elizabeth Ann Williams had the following children:

- i. Jamie Sue<sup>10</sup> Smulik<sup>225</sup>
- ii. Michael James Smulik<sup>225</sup>
- 757. **Thomas Gordon**<sup>9</sup> **Williams** (Homer McVey<sup>8</sup>, Gordon Clemens<sup>7</sup>, McVey Troy<sup>6</sup>, Margaret Matilda<sup>5</sup> Ross, Jane<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>225</sup> He married **Cheryl Cronan**

Thomas Gordon Williams and Cheryl Cronan had the following child:

- i. Thomas<sup>10</sup> Williams<sup>225</sup>
- 758. **Robert Lee**<sup>9</sup> **Williams** (Homer McVey<sup>8</sup>, Gordon Clemens<sup>7</sup>, McVey Troy<sup>6</sup>, Margaret Matilda<sup>5</sup> Ross, Jane<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>225</sup> He married (1) **Beth Strickland** She was born on Dec 31.<sup>225</sup> He married (2) **Carrie Cleland**

Robert Lee Williams and Beth Strickland had the following child:

i. Derek Heath<sup>10</sup> Williams<sup>225</sup>

Robert Lee Williams and Carrie Cleland had the following child:

- ii. Ashley<sup>10</sup> Williams<sup>225</sup>
- 759. **Bernard Eugene**<sup>9</sup> **Williams** (Homer McVey<sup>8</sup>, Gordon Clemens<sup>7</sup>, McVey Troy<sup>6</sup>, Margaret Matilda<sup>5</sup> Ross, Jane<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>225</sup> He married **Andrea Kubala**

Bernard Eugene Williams and Andrea Kubala had the following children:

- i. Amy<sup>10</sup> Williams<sup>225</sup>
- ii. Emily Williams<sup>225</sup>
- 760. **Timothy Lynn**<sup>9</sup> **Williams** (Homer McVey<sup>8</sup>, Gordon Clemens<sup>7</sup>, McVey Troy<sup>6</sup>, Margaret Matilda<sup>5</sup> Ross, Jane<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>225</sup> He married **Nancy**?

Timothy Lynn Williams and Nancy? had the following child:

- i. Magan<sup>10</sup> Williams<sup>225</sup>
- 761. **Klara Kathleen**<sup>9</sup> **Williams** (Homer McVey<sup>8</sup>, Gordon Clemens<sup>7</sup>, McVey Troy<sup>6</sup>, Margaret Matilda<sup>5</sup> Ross, Jane<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>225</sup> She married **Timothy Rethi**

Timothy Rethi and Klara Kathleen Williams had the following children:

- i. Jennifer<sup>10</sup> Rethi<sup>225</sup>
- ii. Joe Rethi<sup>225</sup>
- 762. **Kathy Lynn**<sup>9</sup> **Williams** (Homer McVey<sup>8</sup>, Gordon Clemens<sup>7</sup>, McVey Troy<sup>6</sup>, Margaret Matilda<sup>5</sup> Ross, Jane<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>225</sup> She married **Jerry Otto**

Jerry Otto and Kathy Lynn Williams had the following child:

- i. Allen<sup>10</sup> Otto<sup>225</sup>
- 763. **Mark Sterling**<sup>9</sup> **Williams** (Robert Gordon<sup>8</sup>, Gordon Clemens<sup>7</sup>, McVey Troy<sup>6</sup>, Margaret Matilda<sup>5</sup> Ross, Jane<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>225</sup> He married **Catherine Mary Pierce**

Mark Sterling Williams and Catherine Mary Pierce had the following children:

- i. Jessica Lynn<sup>10</sup> Williams<sup>225</sup>
- ii. Robert Donald Williams<sup>225</sup>
- 764. **Carrie Lee**<sup>9</sup> **Williams** (Robert Gordon<sup>8</sup>, Gordon Clemens<sup>7</sup>, McVey Troy<sup>6</sup>, Margaret Matilda<sup>5</sup> Ross, Jane<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>225</sup> She married **James Myers**

James Myers and Carrie Lee Williams had the following children:

- i. Julie Beth<sup>10</sup> Myers<sup>225</sup>
- ii. Elyce Laine Myers<sup>225</sup>
- iii. Joel Timothy Myers<sup>225</sup>
- 765. **Matthew McVay**<sup>9</sup> **Williams** (Robert Gordon<sup>8</sup>, Gordon Clemens<sup>7</sup>, McVey Troy<sup>6</sup>, Margaret Matilda<sup>5</sup> Ross, Jane<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>225</sup> He married **Melanie Rosborough**

Matthew McVay Williams and Melanie Rosborough had the following child:

- i. Katey Ann<sup>10</sup> Williams<sup>225</sup>
- 766. **Dan**<sup>9</sup> **Hallman** (Elizabeth Ann<sup>8</sup> Williams, Gordon Clemens<sup>7</sup> Williams, McVey Troy<sup>6</sup> Williams, Margaret Matilda<sup>5</sup> Ross, Jane<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>225</sup> He married **Andrea Ploskunak**

Dan Hallman and Andrea Ploskunak had the following children:

- i. Gordon Daniel<sup>10</sup> Hallman<sup>225</sup>
- ii. John Jacob Hallman<sup>225</sup>
- 767. **Sally Ann**<sup>9</sup> **Hallman** (Elizabeth Ann<sup>8</sup> Williams, Gordon Clemens<sup>7</sup> Williams, McVey Troy<sup>6</sup> Williams, Margaret Matilda<sup>5</sup> Ross, Jane<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Jr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>225</sup> She married (1) **Larry Thomas Morrow** She married (2) **Steve Allen Hetrick**

Larry Thomas Morrow and Sally Ann Hallman had the following child:

i. Melissa Ann<sup>10</sup> Morrow<sup>225</sup>

Steve Allen Hetrick and Sally Ann Hallman had the following children:

- i. Jody Lynn<sup>10</sup> Hetrick<sup>225</sup>
- ii. Buck Allen Hetrick<sup>225</sup>
- 768. **Orlo Gilbert**<sup>9</sup> **Lute Jr.** (Orlo Gilbert<sup>8</sup> Sr., Orlonson Frederick<sup>7</sup>, Albert Bruce<sup>6</sup>, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> He married **Ann Frances Markel**

Orlo Gilbert Lute Jr. and Ann Frances Markel had the following child:

884. i. Orlo Gilbert<sup>10</sup> Lute III<sup>537</sup> He married **Mary Ellen Dainty** in Jul 1996. <sup>1606</sup>

769. **Gail Louise**<sup>9</sup> **Lute** (Orlo Gilbert<sup>8</sup> Sr., Orlonson Frederick<sup>7</sup>, Albert Bruce<sup>6</sup>, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>105</sup> was born on Feb 08, 1948 in Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Nov 25, 2004 in Pomona, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>76</sup> She married (1) **Frederick Salaj** 

Notes for Gail Louise Lute:

In 1986, Gail and Fred were living in Sonoma, Sonoma County, California.

Redlands Daily Facts (December 1, 2004)

Gail Louise Salai

Gail Louise Salaj, 56, of Pomona passed away November 25, 2004 at home. She was born February 8, 1948, in Pennsylvania and lived in Pomona for the past 21 years. She was a cashier at Wal-Mart for 10 years, and was a member of the Chino Church of Christ. She is survived by her husband, Frederick Salaj; son, Jason Creighton of Pennsylvania; grandchildren, Samantha, Jerome and Jonathan; her mother, Betty Jane Lute of Pennsylvania; sisters, Sherry Kuhfuss and Lorraine Kossom both of Pennsylvania; brother, Orlo G. Lute, Jr. also of Pennsylvania. Visitation will be held from 4 to 8 p.m. today, November 30 at Todd Memorial Chapel, Pomona. Services will be held at 3:30 p.m. Wednesday, December 1, at Todd Memorial Chapel, Pomona. Todd Memorial Chapel, Pomona, is in charge of arrangements.

Gail Louise Lute had the following child:

i. Jason<sup>10</sup> Creighton<sup>76</sup>

Frederick Salaj and Gail Louise Lute had no children.

- 770. **Sherry Fay**<sup>9</sup> **Lute** (Orlo Gilbert<sup>8</sup> Sr., Orlonson Frederick<sup>7</sup>, Albert Bruce<sup>6</sup>, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>105, 537</sup> She married (1) **? Dainty** She married (2) **Arthur Albert Kuhfuss** 
  - ? Dainty and Sherry Fay Lute had the following child:
    - Lori J.<sup>10</sup> Dainty<sup>1709-1710</sup> was born in Apr 1973.<sup>1710</sup> She married Jay Alan Geeseman on Jun 18, 2005.<sup>1709</sup>

Arthur Albert Kuhfuss and Sherry Fay Lute had no children.

771. **Debra Jane**<sup>9</sup> **Lute** (Orlo Gilbert<sup>8</sup> Sr., Orlonson Frederick<sup>7</sup>, Albert Bruce<sup>6</sup>, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>105, 537</sup> was born on Sep 08, 1952 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>537</sup> She died on Apr 28, 1997 in West Newton, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>537</sup> She married **Ronald Lofgren** 

Notes for Debra Jane Lute:

In 1986, Debra and Ronald were living in West Newton, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Ronald Lofgren and Debra Jane Lute had the following children:

- 885. i. Brian Eugene<sup>10</sup> Lofgren<sup>537</sup> He married **Tracy Elaine Miller** 
  - ii. ? Lofaren<sup>537</sup>
- 772. **Larry Keith**<sup>9</sup> **Lute** (Keith<sup>8</sup>, Orlonson Frederick<sup>7</sup>, Albert Bruce<sup>6</sup>, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>295</sup> He married (1) **Sylvia Diane Waltenbaugh** He married (2) **Bobbi Ann Giles**

Notes for Larry Keith Lute:

In 1984, Larry and Sylvia were living in Shelocta RD 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

In 2012 and 2013, Larry and Bobbie were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Larry Keith Lute and Sylvia Diane Waltenbaugh had the following children:

- i. Scott Allen<sup>10</sup> Lute<sup>76, 1141</sup> was born on Jun 21, 1982. He married **Paula?**
- ii. Nicholas Andrew Lute<sup>76, 537, 1711</sup> He married **Kelly?**

Larry Keith Lute and Bobbi Ann Giles had no children.

773. **Alethea Eleanore**<sup>9</sup> **Lute** (Keith<sup>8</sup>, Orlonson Frederick<sup>7</sup>, Albert Bruce<sup>6</sup>, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>295</sup> She married **Steven Loyd Parscale**, son of Jack Parscale, in Aug 1979 in Sacramento, Sacramento County, California.<sup>1141</sup>

Notes for Alethea Eleanore Lute:

In 2012 and 2013, Alethea and Steve were living in Kansas City, Wyandotte County, Kansas.

Steven Loyd Parscale and Alethea Eleanore Lute had the following children:

- i. Kyle David<sup>10</sup> Parscale<sup>76, 537</sup> was born on Jan 28, 1991.<sup>537</sup> He died on Jan 30, 1991.<sup>537</sup>
- 886. ii. Kristin Athena Parscale<sup>76, 537</sup> She married **? Williams** 
  - iii. Kara Nicole Parscale<sup>76, 537</sup>
  - iv. Kyler Loyd Parscale76, 537
  - v. Klayton Michael Keith Parscale<sup>76, 537</sup>
- 774. **James Keith**<sup>9</sup> **Carns** (Allegra Eleanore<sup>8</sup> Lute, Orlonson Frederick<sup>7</sup> Lute, Albert Bruce<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76,537</sup> He married **Karen Eileen McGuire**

Notes for James Keith Carns:

In 2001, James and Karen were living in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

James Keith Carns and Karen Eileen McGuire had the following children:

- 887. i. Jennifer<sup>10</sup> Carns<sup>76</sup> She married **Brian Bridge** 
  - ii. Jessica Lynn Carns<sup>76, 537</sup>
- 775. **Scott N.**<sup>9</sup> **Henderson** (Boyd Norman<sup>8</sup>, Iva Marguerite<sup>7</sup> Lute, Albert Bruce<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1461-1462, 1637</sup> was born on Jun 27, 1961 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 1637</sup> He died on Oct 30, 2023 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **?** ?

**Scott N. Henderson** was buried in Germany Lutheran Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Scott N. Henderson: Obituary of Scott N. Henderson

Scott N. Henderson, 62, New Florence went to be with the Lord October 30, 2023, at Allegheny General Hospital. Born June 27, 1961, in Johnstown the son of late Janice "Jan" (Ritenour) Henderson and Boyd Norman Henderson, New Florence. In addition to his father, he is also survived by sons Brock Henderson and wife Cindy, New Florence, Brent Henderson and Hannah, Portland, Maine; sisters Vickie Boring and husband Gary, New Florence: Pam Stewart and husband Bert, Bolivar; and numerous aunts, uncles, nieces, nephews, and cousins.

Scott was a devoted member of New Life Church and a strong man of faith. He enjoyed exercising, weightlifting, golf, reading his Bible and being outdoors.

Friends received 2-4 and 6-8 pm Friday at Kenneth A. Stuart Funeral Home, 139 Ligonier St., New Florence where service will be held 1:30 pm Saturday. Pastor Jim Pardee officiating. Future interment Germany Lutheran Cemetery. In lieu of flowers donations may be made to St. Jude's Children's Research Hospital www.stjude.org

Scott N. Henderson and ? ? had the following children:

i. Brock<sup>10</sup> Henderson<sup>76</sup> He married **Cindy?** 

Notes for Brock Henderson:

In 2023, Brock and Cindy were living in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Brent Henderson<sup>76</sup> He married **Hannah** ?
- 776. **Christina Ann**<sup>9</sup> **Henderson** (Bruce W.<sup>8</sup>, Iva Marguerite<sup>7</sup> Lute, Albert Bruce<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1639</sup> was born in 1959. She married **Donald Larosse** He was born in 1959.

Notes for Christina Ann Henderson:

In 2021, Christina and Donald were living in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Donald Larosse and Christina Ann Henderson had the following child:

- i. Lindsey<sup>10</sup> Larosse<sup>76, 1639</sup> She married **Aaron Mumau**
- 777. **Renee Lynn**<sup>9</sup> **Henderson** (Bruce W.<sup>8</sup>, Iva Marguerite<sup>7</sup> Lute, Albert Bruce<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1639</sup> She married **Glenn Long Jr.**

Notes for Renee Lynn Henderson:

In 2021, Renee and Glenn were living in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Glenn Long Jr. and Renee Lynn Henderson had the following child:

- i. Amanda<sup>10</sup> Long<sup>76, 1639</sup> She married **Robert Helman**
- 778. **Nadine Beth**<sup>9</sup> **Henderson** (Bruce W.<sup>8</sup>, Iva Marguerite<sup>7</sup> Lute, Albert Bruce<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1639</sup> She married **Gene Bealonis**

Gene Bealonis and Nadine Beth Henderson had the following children:

- i. Erin Nichole<sup>10</sup> Bealonis<sup>76</sup> She married **Aric Heffelfinger**
- ii. Anthony Joel Bealonis<sup>76, 1639</sup> He married **Monica?**
- iii. Abbigal Bealonis<sup>76, 1639</sup>
- iv. Annie Bealonis<sup>76, 1639</sup>
- v. Angela Bealonis<sup>76, 1639</sup>
- 779. **Nina Faye**<sup>9</sup> **Henderson** (Bruce W.<sup>8</sup>, Iva Marguerite<sup>7</sup> Lute, Albert Bruce<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1639</sup> She married (1) **Derreck Jones** She married (2) **Kerry Dodds** He died before 2021.

Derreck Jones and Nina Faye Henderson had the following children:

- i. Rodney<sup>10</sup> Jones<sup>76, 1639</sup> He married **Meghan?**
- ii. William Jones<sup>76, 1639</sup> He married **Erin?**

Kerry Dodds and Nina Faye Henderson had no children.

780. **Bruce Wayne**<sup>9</sup> **Henderson Jr.** (Bruce W.<sup>8</sup>, Iva Marguerite<sup>7</sup> Lute, Albert Bruce<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1639</sup> He married **Kayla?** 

Bruce Wayne Henderson Jr. and Kayla ? had the following children:

- i. Megan<sup>10</sup> Henderson<sup>76, 1639</sup>
- ii. Bryce James Henderson<sup>76, 1639</sup> He died before 2021.
- 781. **Charlotte May**<sup>9</sup> **McKinney** (Beatrice Ellen<sup>8</sup> Henderson, Iva Marguerite<sup>7</sup> Lute, Albert Bruce<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1466, 1642-1644</sup> was born in Jan 1958. Henry Mytrysak, on Apr 16, 1977. Henry Marguerite<sup>7</sup> Lute, Albert Bruce<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Janes Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry

Terrance Stanley Mytrysak and Charlotte May McKinney had the following children:

- i. Jason<sup>10</sup> Mytrysak<sup>76</sup>
- ii. Erik Mytrysak<sup>76</sup>
- iii. David Mytrysak<sup>76</sup>
- iv. Briana Mytrysak<sup>76</sup>
- 782. **Connie V.**<sup>9</sup> **McKinney** (Beatrice Ellen<sup>8</sup> Henderson, Iva Marguerite<sup>7</sup> Lute, Albert Bruce<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1466, 1646-1647</sup> was born on Feb 06, 1973. <sup>1647</sup> She married **Charles Sabella**

Charles Sabella and Connie V. McKinney had the following children:

- i. Amber<sup>10</sup> Sabella<sup>76</sup>
- ii. Ashlyn Sabella<sup>76</sup>
- 783. **Eve**<sup>9</sup> **Henderson** (David R.<sup>8</sup>, Iva Marguerite<sup>7</sup> Lute, Albert Bruce<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> She married **John Cobes**

Notes for Eve Henderson:

In 2021, Eve and John were living in Port Matilda, Centre County, Pennsylvania.

John Cobes and Eve Henderson had the following child:

- i. Sarah Vee<sup>10</sup> Cobes<sup>76</sup> She died before 2021.
- 784. **Jeffrey**<sup>9</sup> **Lute** (Walter Harold<sup>8</sup>, George Robb<sup>7</sup>, Robert Harvey<sup>6</sup>, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1651</sup> He married **Lindy Smeal**

Jeffrey Lute and Lindy Smeal had the following children:

i. Ryan J.<sup>10</sup> Lute<sup>76, 1651</sup> was born on Nov 13, 1989.<sup>1651</sup> He died on Dec 23, 2017 in Stahlstown, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 1651</sup>

Notes for Ryan J. Lute:

Ryan J. Lute, 28, of Stahlstown, passed away Saturday, Dec. 23, 2017, due to an automobile accident. He was born Nov. 13, 1989, a son of Jeffrey and Lindy (Smeal) Lute. Ryan graduated from Ligonier Valley High School in 2008 and from Indiana University of Pennsylvania in 2013. He was passionate about his contracting business, Lute Contracting, and loved working with his brother-in-law, Daniel Bizup. Ryan was a former member of the Chestnut Ridge Fire Department and enjoyed hunting, golfing, hockey, and watching the Pittsburgh Penguins. He was preceded in death by his maternal grandfather, Charles Smeal, in June of 2017. He is survived by his loving family, his parents, Jeffrey and Lindy (Smeal) Lute, of Stahlstown; his sister, Jamie "Sis" Bizup and her husband, Daniel, and their son, Devon, of Stahlstown; his maternal grandmother, Dortha Smeal, of Greensburg; his paternal grandparents, Walter and Lucy Lute, of Latrobe, and several aunts, uncles and cousins. Family and friends will be received from 4 to 8 p.m. Wednesday at the SNYDER FUNERAL HOME INC., 402 E. Church St., Ligonier. A funeral service will be held at 11 a.m. Thursday in the funeral home chapel, with the Rev. Robert D. Cummings officiating. The Chestnut Ridge Fire Department will hold services at 7:30 p.m. Wednesday in the funeral home. In lieu of flowers, memorial contributions may be made in Ryan's name to the Chestnut Ridge Fire Department, P.O. Box 160, Stahlstown, PA 15687.

- ii. Jamie Lute<sup>76</sup> She married ? Bizup
- 785. **Lisa**<sup>9</sup> **Lute** (Walter Harold<sup>8</sup>, George Robb<sup>7</sup>, Robert Harvey<sup>6</sup>, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> She married **? Koch** 
  - ? Koch and Lisa Lute had the following children:
    - i. Nicole<sup>10</sup> Koch<sup>76</sup>
    - ii. Alexander Koch<sup>76</sup>
    - iii. Samantha Koch<sup>76</sup>
- 786. **Lorraine Joyce**<sup>9</sup> **Thomas** (Lois Jane<sup>8</sup> Hughes, Esther Ruth<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1655</sup> was born on Aug 31, 1953. She married **Thomas Lee Lawson** on Jun 23, 1973.

Notes for Lorraine Joyce Thomas:

In 2001, Lorraine and Thomas were living in Carlisle, Pennsylvania.

Thomas Lee Lawson and Lorraine Joyce Thomas had the following children:

- i. Shawn Stephen<sup>10</sup> Lawson was born on Apr 10, 1974.
- ii. Brian Scott Lawson was born on Jul 15, 1978.
- 787. **Margaret Ruth**<sup>9</sup> **Thomas** (Lois Jane<sup>8</sup> Hughes, Esther Ruth<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans

Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) was born on Jun 05, 1957. She married **Mark Burd** on Nov 26, 1977.

Notes for Margaret Ruth Thomas:

In 2001, Margaret and Mark were living in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Mark Burd and Margaret Ruth Thomas had the following children:

- i. Jared<sup>10</sup> Burd<sup>76</sup>
- ii. Marissa Burd<sup>76</sup>
- 788. **Rory David**<sup>9</sup> **Thomas** (Lois Jane<sup>8</sup> Hughes, Esther Ruth<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) was born on Feb 24, 1959. He married **Kathryn Harsh** on Oct 18, 1979.

Notes for Rory David Thomas:

In 2001, David and kathryn were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Rory David Thomas and Kathryn Harsh had the following child:

- i. Amy Beth<sup>10</sup> Thomas was born on May 05, 1980. She married **? McClellan**
- 789. **Forrest Keith**<sup>9</sup> **Thomas** (Lois Jane<sup>8</sup> Hughes, Esther Ruth<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) was born on Mar 31, 1961. He married **Janie?**

Notes for Forrest Keith Thomas:

In 2001, Forrest and Janie were living in New Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Forrest Keith Thomas and Janie? had the following children:

i. Nicole<sup>10</sup> Thomas<sup>76</sup>

Notes for Nicole Thomas: Nicole could be the daughter of David.

ii. Haley Thomas<sup>76</sup>

Notes for Haley Thomas:

Haley could be the daughter of David.

790. **Virginia Ruth**<sup>9</sup> **Hughes** (James Robert<sup>8</sup>, Esther Ruth<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1490-1491, 1656-1657</sup> was born on Jan 20, 1966 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1490, 1656-1657</sup> She died on Apr 22, 1991 in Buncombe County, North Carolina.<sup>1490, 1656</sup> She married **? Tabor** 

**Virginia Ruth Hughes** was buried in Mount Moriah Wesleyan Church Cemetery, Candler, Buncombe County, North Carolina.

? Tabor and Virginia Ruth Hughes had the following child:

- i. Courtney Lea<sup>10</sup> Tabor<sup>1491</sup>
- 791. **Kenneth Paul**<sup>9</sup> **Jones** (Anna Jane<sup>8</sup> Clawson, Ralph Davis<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1496</sup> was born on Dec 20, 1942 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1496</sup> He died on Oct 01, 2001 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 1496</sup> He married **Coradina B. Bucceri** on Aug 20, 1965.

Kenneth Paul Jones and Coradina B. Bucceri had the following children:

i. Shann Paul<sup>10</sup> Jones was born on Feb 06, 1966. He married **Teresa?** 

Notes for Shann Paul Jones:

In 2001, Shann and Teresa were living in Fairbanks, Alaska.

ii. Derek Salvatore Jones was born on Aug 27, 1971. He married **Heather?** 

Notes for Derek Salvatore Jones:

In 2001, Derek and Heather were living in Stephens City, Virginia.

792. **Kathie Raye**<sup>9</sup> **Clawson** (Roy Willard<sup>8</sup>, Ralph Davis<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1502</sup> was born on Feb 28, 1947. She married **Thomas Leeper** on Nov 11, 1966.

Thomas Leeper and Kathie Raye Clawson had the following children:

- 888. i. Kelly Brion<sup>10</sup> Leeper<sup>1502</sup> was born on Jan 21, 1966.<sup>1502</sup> She married **? Cunningham**
- 889. ii. Jason Heath Leeper<sup>1502</sup> was born on Feb 21, 1968. 1502 He married **Tamara L. Miller** on Oct 05, 1996. 1502
- 890. iii. Joshua Townsend Leeper<sup>1502</sup> was born on Oct 02, 1975.<sup>1502</sup> He married (1) **Anna Hovland** on Jun 29, 1995.<sup>1502</sup> He married (2) **Kara Olecki** on Jun 08, 2002.<sup>1502</sup>
- 793. **Amie Sue**<sup>9</sup> **Clawson** (Roy Willard<sup>8</sup>, Ralph Davis<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1502</sup> was born on Dec 11, 1970. 1502</sup>

Amie Sue Clawson had the following child:

- i. Michael J.<sup>10</sup> Clawson<sup>1502</sup> was born on Sep 15, 1990.<sup>1502</sup>
- 794. **William Alfred**<sup>9</sup> **Clawson** (William Zerald<sup>8</sup>, Ralph Davis<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1504</sup> was born on Oct 17, 1944 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76, 1504</sup> He died on Dec 15, 2022 in Heilwood, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married (1) **Mary C. McClellan**, daughter of Lysle Vernon B. McClellan Sr. and Lydia N. Balabouchina, on Jan 16, 1970 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia. <sup>1504</sup> She was born on May 12, 1947. <sup>1504</sup> He married (2) **Ginny Stephens** on Oct 21. He married (3) **Betty ?**

Notes for William Alfred Clawson:

William Alfred Clawson Obituary

With heavy hearts, we announce the death of William Alfred Clawson of Heilwood, Pennsylvania, born in Johnstown, Pennsylvania, who passed away on December 15, 2022 at the age of 78. Family and friends can send flowers and condolences in memory of the loved one. Leave a sympathy message to the family on the memorial page of William Alfred Clawson to pay them a last tribute.

He was predeceased by: his parents, William Z. Clawson and Carrie Deane Clawson (Hall). He is survived by: his close friend Betty Murdick; his children, Billie Early (David), Kimberly Clawson (Chris) and Adam Clawson (Carolyn); his grandchildren, Breanna, Danielle, Ashley, Daniel, Evan and Matthew; his brother Dennis Clawson (Carol); and his nieces, Stephanie Zezzo (Mike) and Suzanne Dzvonick (John).

Visitation will be held on Tuesday, December 20th 2022 from 6:00 PM to 8:00 PM and on Wednesday, December 21st 2022 from 12:00 PM to 1:00 PM at the Kenneth A Stuart Funeral Home (139 N Ligonier St, New Florence, PA 15944). A funeral service will be held on Wednesday, December 21st 2022 at 1:00 PM at the same location.

Notes for Mary C. McClellan:

In 2010, Mary and Andrew were living in Lewistown, Mifflin County, Pennsylvania.

William Alfred Clawson and Mary C. McClellan had the following children:

- 891. i. Billie Sue<sup>10</sup> Clawson<sup>76, 1712-1713</sup> was born on Aug 28, 1967.<sup>1712</sup> She married **David Michael Early** on Sep 19, 1992.<sup>1659</sup> He was born on Dec 08.
- 892. ii. Adam Wayne Clawson<sup>76</sup> was born on Jun 09, 1970. He married **Carolyn Dee Shannon**, daughter of Donald E. Shannon II and Jane A. Moore, on Aug 08, 1992. 1659 She was born on Dec 06, 1973.

Notes for Adam Wayne Clawson: In 2008 and 2019, Adam and Carolyn were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

893. iii. Kimberly Ann Clawson<sup>76</sup> was born on Jun 22, 1972. She married (1) **Derek Victoriana** on Dec 23, 1995. She married (2) **Chris ?** 

William Alfred Clawson and Ginny Stephens had no children.

William Alfred Clawson and Betty? had no children.

795. **Dennis Wayne** Clawson (William Zerald<sup>8</sup>, Ralph Davis<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer,

Page 380

David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on May 09, 1948 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Carol Luther**, daughter of John M. Luther and Louse L. Love, on Aug 14, 1971.

Notes for Dennis Wayne Clawson:

In 2010, Dennis and Carol were living in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Dennis Wayne Clawson and Carol Luther had the following children:

- 894. i. Stephanie Love<sup>10</sup> Clawson<sup>76</sup> was born on Dec 22, 1974. She married **Mike Zezzo**
- 895. ii. Suzanne Beth Clawson<sup>76</sup> was born on Nov 14, 1977. She married **John Dzvonick**
- 796. **Deborah Ruth**<sup>9</sup> **Clawson** (John Miller<sup>8</sup>, Ralph Davis<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1508</sup> was born on Jun 27, 1952. She married **Paul Thomas Lowman Sr.**, son of Tom Lowman and Betty ?, on May 28, 1977.

Notes for Deborah Ruth Clawson:

In 2011 and 2012, Debbie and Tom were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Paul Thomas Lowman Sr. and Deborah Ruth Clawson had the following child:

i. Paul Thomas<sup>10</sup> Lowman Jr.<sup>76, 1508</sup> was born on Jan 04, 1978 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 1508</sup> He died on Aug 25, 2003 in Blacklick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76, 1508</sup>

**Paul Thomas Lowman Jr.** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

797. **Denise Loraine**<sup>9</sup> **Clawson** (John Miller<sup>8</sup>, Ralph Davis<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1659</sup> was born on Dec 29, 1953 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. <sup>76</sup> She died on Oct 07, 2011 in Naples, Collier County, Florida. <sup>76</sup> She married **John E. Neiderhiser Jr.** on Jul 29, 1972.

**Denise Loraine Clawson** was buried in Ligonier Valley Cemetery, Ligonier Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Denise Loraine Clawson:

Denise L. Neiderhiser

Formerly of Ligonier

Denise L. Neiderhiser, 57, formerly of Ligonier, died Friday morning, Oct. 7, 2011, in Vitas Hospice, Naples, Fla. She was born Dec. 29, 1953, in Johnstown, a daughter of John M. Clawson, of Ligonier, and the late Roberta Mock Clawson. While living in Ligonier, she and her husband owned and operated J P Upholstery. She attended the Heritage United Methodist Church. Prior to her illness, she had been employed as a pharmacy technician for Winn-Dixie in Naples, Fla. In addition to her father, she is also survived by her husband of 39 years, John E. Neiderhiser Jr., of Naples, Fla.; a daughter, Wendy A. Neiderhiser, of Fort Myers, Fla.; two sons, John E. Neiderhiser III, of Fort Myers, Fla., and Frank R. (Kelly) Neiderhiser, of Pittsburgh; a grandson, Paul John Schwendel; and four sisters, Debbie (Thomas) Lowman, of Blairsville, Diane (Gregg) Scheetz, of Indiana, Jennifer Schultz-Jacob, of Kingsland, Ga., and Roberta Dyarmin, of Mechanicsburg. Denise's family will receive friends from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. Wednesday at the J. PAUL MCCRACKEN FUNERAL CHAPEL INC., 144 E. Main St., Ligonier, where her life will be celebrated at 11 a.m Thursday with the Rev. John E. Flower officiating. Interment will follow in the Ligonier Valley Cemetery. Memorial contributions, if desired, may be made in Denise's memory to the Ligonier Valley Library.

John E. Neiderhiser Jr. and Denise Loraine Clawson had the following children:

- i. Wendy Ann<sup>10</sup> Neiderhiser<sup>76</sup> was born on Dec 18, 1974.
- ii. John E. Neiderhiser III<sup>76</sup> was born on Jul 08, 1976.
- iii. Frank Ray Neiderhiser<sup>76</sup> was born on Oct 10, 1977. He married **Kelly?**

Notes for Frank Ray Neiderhiser:

In 2011, Frank and Kelly were living in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

798. **Diane Lynn**<sup>9</sup> **Clawson** (John Miller<sup>8</sup>, Ralph Davis<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on May 04, 1955. She married **Gregg D. Sheetz** on Jun 25, 1977.

Notes for Diane Lynn Clawson:

In 2011, Diane and Gregg were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Gregg D. Sheetz:

In 2012, Diane and Gregg were living in Home, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Gregg D. Sheetz and Diane Lynn Clawson had the following children:

- i. Kortney Ann Marie 10 Sheetz was born on Oct 16, 1978.
- ii. Kristopher Dean Sheetz<sup>1659</sup> was born on Aug 08, 1980.
- 799. **Jennifer Lee**<sup>9</sup> **Clawson** (John Miller<sup>8</sup>, Ralph Davis<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Apr 08, 1959. She married (1) **Hugh J. Schultz** on Aug 18, 1979. She married (2) **? Jacob**

Hugh J. Schultz and Jennifer Lee Clawson had the following children:

- i. Christopher Michael<sup>10</sup> Schultz was born on Oct 15, 1980.
- ii. Curtis Matthew Schultz<sup>1659</sup> was born on Nov 24, 1982.
- iii. Corry Mitchell Schultz<sup>1659</sup> was born on Mar 19, 1984.
- iv. Colleen Michele Schultz<sup>1659</sup> was born on Oct 17, 1986.
- ? Jacob and Jennifer Lee Clawson had no children.
- 800. **Roberta Jane**<sup>9</sup> **Clawson** (John Miller<sup>8</sup>, Ralph Davis<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Aug 17, 1960. She married (1) **? Hendrick** on Sep 24, 1980. She married (2) **? Byers** after 1983. She married (3) **Steve Deyarmin**

Notes for Roberta Jane Clawson:

In 2012, Roberta and Steve were living in Mechanicsburg, Cumberland County, Pennsylvania.

? Hendrick and Roberta Jane Clawson had the following children:

i. David Joseph<sup>10</sup> Hendrick<sup>1659</sup> was born on Sep 21, 1981.<sup>1714</sup> He died on Sep 21, 1981.<sup>1714</sup>

Notes for David Joseph Hendrick:

David is deceased.

ii. Randy Douglas Hendrick<sup>1659</sup> was born on Sep 21, 1982. He married **Genna Shiflett** on Apr 10, 2001.

Notes for Randy Douglas Hendrick:

In 2001, Randy and Genna were living in Martinsburg, West Virginia.

- iii. Lelia Elaine Hendrick<sup>1659</sup> was born on Apr 15, 1983.
- ? Byers and Roberta Jane Clawson had no children.

Steve Devarmin and Roberta Jane Clawson had no children.

801. **Gladine Sue**<sup>9</sup> **Clawson** (James Davis<sup>8</sup>, Ralph Davis<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Dec 28, 1960 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She married (1) **Arnold W. Holden** on Jan 05, 1980. She married (2) **Glenn McMaster Jr.**, son of Glenn McMaster and Janeen Fay McClure, on Aug 13, 1993. <sup>1659</sup>

Arnold W. Holden and Gladine Sue Clawson had no children.

Glenn McMaster Jr. and Gladine Sue Clawson had the following children:

- i. Colin Rand<sup>10</sup> McMaster<sup>1659</sup> was born on Apr 29, 1994.
- ii. Caitlyn Elyse McMaster<sup>1659</sup> was born on Sep 07, 1998.
- 802. **Thomas Bruce**<sup>9</sup> **Clawson** (Robert Alfred<sup>8</sup>, Alfred Bruce<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1163, 1662</sup> was born on May 15, 1956 in Gary, Lake County, Indiana. He married **Susan Lugene Crisman** on

Mar 25, 1978 in Indiana.

Thomas Bruce Clawson and Susan Lugene Crisman had the following children:

i. Michael Robert<sup>10</sup> Clawson<sup>1662</sup> was born on Oct 06, 1978 in Hobart, Lake County, Indiana.<sup>1662</sup> He died on Mar 03, 1998 in Hobart, Lake County, Indiana.<sup>1662, 1666</sup>

Notes for Michael Robert Clawson:

- Michael was killed when he was hit by a train as he was walking along the railroad tracks.
- ii. Thomas Paul Clawson<sup>76, 1163</sup> was born on Feb 09, 1984.
- 803. **Sara Louise**<sup>9</sup> **Showman** (Grace Irene<sup>8</sup> Clawson, Alfred Bruce<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) was born on Sep 24, 1948. She married **George Bruce Weaver** on Oct 23, 1971. He was born on Oct 13, 1950.

George Bruce Weaver and Sara Louise Showman had the following children:

- 896. i. Andrew Jay<sup>10</sup> Weaver was born on Dec 07, 1972. He married **Amber Van Parys** on Mar 22, 1997.
  - ii. Amy Lynn Weaver was born on May 07, 1975.
- 897. iii. Ryan William Weaver was born on Feb 01, 1980. He married **Jennifer Ross** She was born on May 06, 1976.<sup>1715</sup>
- 804. **James William**<sup>9</sup> **Showman** (Grace Irene<sup>8</sup> Clawson, Alfred Bruce<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1663</sup> was born on Dec 09, 1956.<sup>1663</sup> He died on Feb 17, 2021 in Palmyra, Wayne County, New York. He married **Cynthia DelVecchio** on Sep 13, 1980. She was born on Jan 17, 1957.

Notes for James William Showman:

James W. Showman

"Jim"

Ontario - Jim passed away peacefully on Wednesday, February 17, 2021 at age 64. He was predeceased by his parents, Bill and Grace Showman.

Jim is survived by his loving wife of 40 years, Cindy Showman; children, Daniel (Jamie), Erich, and Stephen (Maggie) Showman; grandchildren, Charles, Grace, and Evelyn; sister, Sara (Bruce) Weaver; aunt, Ginger Clawson; several nieces, nephews, cousins, and many dear friends.

Jim was a retired police officer, having started his career in the records office at the Wayne County Sheriff's Department in 1976. He was hired as a patrolman with the Sodus Point Police Department in 1978. Jim continued his career with the Wayne County Sheriff's Department for the next 16 years before transferring to the Palmyra Police Department in 1996. Shortly after his transfer he was promoted to the rank of Sergeant which he held until his retirement.

Over his career as a police officer, he was a DARE Officer, Juvenile Officer, Field Training Instructor, Basic Training Instructor for the Finger Lakes Law Enforcement Academy, and numerous other certifications. Jim retired in 2014, having completed 39 and a half years in law enforcement. Throughout his life, Jim served his community in many ways. In 1974, Jim achieved the Eagle Scout award, the highest rank in scouting. He was a Boy Scout Leader and Committee Chairman for Pack and Troop 126. During his leadership, his three sons achieved the rank of Eagle Scout, as well. He was a Little League Baseball Coach for the Ontario Recreation Association for several years. He was a member of the Ridge Christian Softball Team and played shortstop and then 3rd Base for St. Mary's of the Lake Church.

Jim was elected as councilman and served on the zoning board for the town of Ontario. He was recently elected to the Wayne Central School District Board of Education. Jim became a Free & Accepted Mason, following in his father's footsteps. He served as the Master of Wayne Lodge #416 in Ontario for 2 years and assisted the merger with the Marion Lodge. He served as a trustee and assisted with numerous community events during the past several years.

He joined the Blue Knights IV Motorcycle club and took many rides around NYS and the East coast. He loved his motorcycle and the wonderful friends he met along the way. He was an avid Hunter in his early years, loved camping with friends, fishing, traveling, and playing with his grandchildren.

Jim was a friend to all who knew him. He cherished his family and friends, was a quick wit and able to give reasonably good advice to all who sought his wisdom. He loved history and was the master of useless trivia. He will be sorely missed.

Family and friends may gather for visitation from 4-8 PM on Monday (February 22) at St. Mary's of the Lake Church, 5823 Walworth Rd., Ontario, NY. To best accommodate those who wish to attend with Covid protocol, please register a time by clicking the tab below.

A Memorial Mass for Jim will be offered on Tuesday (February 23), 10 AM at St. Mary's of the Lake

Church.

James William Showman and Cynthia DelVecchio had the following children:

- 898. i. Daniel James<sup>10</sup> Showman was born on Aug 18, 1983. He married **Jamie Prideaux** on Oct 10, 2010. 1715
  - ii. Erich William Showman was born on Jan 21, 1985.
- 899. iii. Stephen George Showman was born on Jul 05, 1986. He married **Maggie Burgess** on Dec 27, 2010.<sup>1715</sup>
- 805. **Douglas Ray**<sup>9</sup> **Clawson** (Raymond Miller<sup>8</sup>, Alfred Bruce<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) was born on Oct 13, 1962 in Bristol, Bucks County, Pennsylvania. He married **Karen Marie Leonard**, daughter of John T. Leonard Sr. and Julie A. Carr, on Sep 12, 1996. She was born on Nov 18, 1969 in Fairfax, Fairfax County, Virginia. <sup>1664-1665</sup>

Notes for Douglas Ray Clawson:

In 2006, Doug and Karen were living in Fairless Hills, Pennsylvania.

Douglas Ray Clawson and Karen Marie Leonard had the following child:

- i. Gwendolyn Marie<sup>10</sup> Clawson was born on Nov 12, 1997 in Bristol, Bucks County, Pennsylvania.
- 806. **Gary James**<sup>9</sup> **Barron** (Doris Gertrude<sup>8</sup> Clawson, Alfred Bruce<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1666</sup> was born on Oct 30, 1950. He married **Khin Swe Nyunt** on Jul 13, 1974. She was born on Sep 17, 1951.

Notes for Gary James Barron:

In 2012, Gary and Swe were living in California.

Gary James Barron and Khin Swe Nyunt had the following children:

- i. Jennifer Grace<sup>10</sup> Barron was born on Jan 07, 1976.
- ii. Gary James Barron II<sup>1666</sup> was born on Jan 02, 1981.
- 807. **Cynthia Lee**<sup>9</sup> **Barron** (Doris Gertrude<sup>8</sup> Clawson, Alfred Bruce<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Mar 08, 1952. She married **Timothy Baum** on Mar 04, 1972 in Mechanicsburg, Cumberland County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Apr 11, 1949.

Notes for Cynthia Lee Barron:

In 2012, Cindy and Tim were living in Mechanicsburg, Cumberland County, Pennsylvania.

Timothy Baum and Cynthia Lee Barron had the following children:

- i. Kimberly Ann<sup>10</sup> Baum<sup>1666</sup> was born on Dec 01, 1975. She married **Larry Jay Piper Jr.** on Nov 30, 1996. <sup>1666</sup> He was born on Mar 06, 1973.
- ii. Karen Lynne Baum was born on Feb 20, 1979. She married **Aberrahim Farhat**, son of ?? and Amina Elfadili, on Apr 07, 2001. 396
- iii. Scott Allan Baum<sup>1666</sup> was born on Aug 30, 1980. He married **Michelina Elizabeth Federinko**, daughter of John Federinko, on Sep 13, 2003 in Camp Hill, Cumberland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>396</sup>
- 808. **Bruce Allan**<sup>9</sup> **Barron** (Doris Gertrude<sup>8</sup> Clawson, Alfred Bruce<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1666</sup> was born on Jan 10, 1956. He married **Marie Cecilia Hogan** on May 14, 1983. She was born on Aug 13, 1954.

Notes for Bruce Allan Barron:

In 2012. Bruce and Marie were lving in New York.

Bruce Allan Barron and Marie Cecilia Hogan had the following children:

- i. Allyce Marie<sup>10</sup> Barron<sup>1666</sup> was born on Sep 19, 1988.
- ii. Gregory Allan Barron<sup>1666</sup> was born on Feb 18, 1991.

809. **Kirk Alan**<sup>9</sup> **Clawson** (Bruce Alexander<sup>8</sup>, Alfred Bruce<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) was born on Nov 15, 1962 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Joyce Marie Zonts**, daughter of Albert Zonts and Freida Joyce Callahan, on Aug 10, 1991 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Dec 04, 1965.

Kirk Alan Clawson and Joyce Marie Zonts had the following children:

- i. Brandi Nicole<sup>10</sup> Clawson was born on Jul 04, 1986 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married (1) **? Miller** She married (2) **Shane DeRoo** on Sep 04, 2021 in Jackson, Jackson County, Michigan.
- ii. Kayla Ann Clawson was born on Nov 24, 1988 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 900. iii. Kirk Alexander Clawson<sup>76</sup> was born on Jun 15, 1994 in Lancaster, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Jan 29, 2022 in Mount Joy, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Tyasia Striver**

Notes for Kirk Alexander Clawson: Kirk Alexander Clawson, 27 January 29, 2022

Kirk Alexander Clawson, 27, of Mount Joy, passed away unexpectedly at home on Saturday. January 29, 2022. He was the loving husband of Tyasia Striver and was the soon to be father of Mayerick Clawson.

Born on June 15, 1994 in Lancaster, Kirk was the son of Kirk Alan Clawson, Joyce (Zonts) Haire, and step-father Kevin Haire. He attended Manheim Township Schools for most of his childhood and graduated from Conestoga Valley High School in 2012.

Kirk enjoyed riding motorcycles and cars, and loved his cats, Mia, Kilo, Blaze, and Chapo. He was known as a kind and generous man who would give the shirt off his back to help someone else. Most of all, he loved his family and was excited to be a father. He was very loved and will be very missed.

In addition to his wife, son, and parents, Kirk is survived by his sisters, Brandi DeRoo (wife of Shane) and Kayla Clawson (fiancé to Ian); step-brother, Tyler Haire (fiancé to Samantha); step-sister, Heidi Myers; grandmother, Ginger Clawson; mother-in-law, Lasheen Segner (wife of Eric Dhansis); father-in-law, Kenneth Striver (husband of Virgina); as well as many cousins, aunts, uncles, nieces, and nephews. He was preceded in death by his grandfathers, Bruce Clawson, Jr. and Albert Zonts; grandmother, Freida James; step-grandfather, Harold James; and uncles, Steve Zonts and Joe Zonts.

A Funeral Service will be held at Charles F. Snyder Funeral Home at 3110 Lititz Pike, Lititz, PA 17543 on Saturday, February 5, 2022 at 2:00 PM. Friends will be received at the Funeral Home from 12:00-2:00 PM.

810. **Paul Carpenter**<sup>9</sup> **Ward** (Ida Jane<sup>8</sup> Clawson, Paul Loman<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1163</sup> was born on Jun 04, 1945 in Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania. He married **Verna M. Mack** on Aug 17, 1974 in Baltimore, Baltimore County, Maryland. 1175

Paul Carpenter Ward and Verna M. Mack had the following children:

- i. Deborah Michelle<sup>10</sup> Ward<sup>76, 1163</sup> was born on Jan 21, 1981 in Baltimore, Baltimore County, Maryland.<sup>1175</sup> She married **? Grove**
- ii. William Paul Ward<sup>76, 1163</sup> was born on Dec 22, 1984 in Baltimore, Baltimore County, Maryland. 1175
- 811. **Joan Marie**<sup>9</sup> **Ward** (Ida Jane<sup>8</sup> Clawson, Paul Loman<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1163</sup> was born on Jun 25, 1947 in Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1163, 1175</sup> She died on Mar 30, 2020. <sup>1524</sup> She married (1) **Robert Clinton Shape** on May 30, 1969. She married (2) **Dennis Holman Powers** on Dec 02, 1994 in Towson, Baltimore County, Maryland. <sup>1175</sup>

Robert Clinton Shape and Joan Marie Ward had the following children:

- 901. i. Robert Clinton<sup>10</sup> Shape Jr.<sup>76, 1163</sup> was born on May 15, 1972 in Baltimore, Baltimore County, Maryland.<sup>1175</sup> He married **Jennifer Rudell** on Jul 03, 1993 in Aberdeen, Harford County, Maryland.<sup>1175</sup>
  - ii. Christopher Paul Shape<sup>76, 1163</sup> was born on Aug 23, 1976 in Baltimore, Baltimore County,

Maryland.<sup>1175</sup> He married **Amanda Dawn Hartman** on Sep 01, 2001 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1175</sup> She was born on Jan 24, 1979.

Dennis Holman Powers and Joan Marie Ward had no children.

812. **Herman Edward**<sup>9</sup> **Carl** (Anna Marie<sup>8</sup> Clawson, Paul Loman<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) was born on Oct 07, 1954 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. He married **Judith Ann Cooper**, daughter of H. Calvin Cooper and Carolyn Rohrman, on Jul 09, 1983 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1524</sup> She was born on Jul 28, 1956.

Herman Edward Carl and Judith Ann Cooper had the following children:

- i. Robert Calvin<sup>10</sup> Carl<sup>1175</sup> was born on Aug 05, 1984 in Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania.
- ii. Michelle Marie Carl<sup>1175</sup> was born on Jan 08, 1989 in Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania.
- 813. **Mary Clare**<sup>9</sup> **Carl** (Anna Marie<sup>8</sup> Clawson, Paul Loman<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) was born on Dec 19, 1955 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. She married **Robert Alan Stofko** on Sep 16, 1989 in Marsteller, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. 1175 He was born on Dec 01, 1952.

Robert Alan Stofko and Mary Clare Carl had the following child:

- i. Robert Carl<sup>10</sup> Stofko<sup>1175</sup> was born on Apr 18, 1992 in Pennsylvania.
- 814. **Phyllis Ann**<sup>9</sup> **Carl** (Anna Marie<sup>8</sup> Clawson, Paul Loman<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) was born on Jan 18, 1957 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. She married **Alan Brian Wagner** on Oct 06, 1984 in Marsteller, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1175</sup> He was born on Apr 21, 1960.

Alan Brian Wagner and Phyllis Ann Carl had the following children:

- i. Elizabeth Clare<sup>10</sup> Wagner<sup>1175</sup> was born on Aug 11, 1985 in Pennsylvania.
- ii. Paula Jane Wagner<sup>1175</sup> was born on Mar 27, 1988 in Pennsylvania.
- iii. Gregory Alan Wagner<sup>1175</sup> was born on Feb 25, 1994 in Pennsylvania.
- 815. **Annette Alyce**<sup>9</sup> **Carl** (Anna Marie<sup>8</sup> Clawson, Paul Loman<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) was born on Apr 02, 1958 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. She married **Joseph Steven Chunko** on Jul 05, 1980 in Marsteller, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Apr 27, 1957. <sup>1175</sup>

Joseph Steven Chunko and Annette Alyce Carl had the following children:

- i. Kristina Marie<sup>10</sup> Chunko<sup>1175</sup> was born on Mar 19, 1988 in Ohio.
- ii. Joseph Robert Chunko<sup>1175</sup> was born on Jun 11, 1989 in Ohio.
- iii. Andrew Joseph Chunko<sup>1175</sup> was born on Dec 06, 1991 in Ohio.
- 816. **Kevin Paul**<sup>9</sup> **Carl** (Anna Marie<sup>8</sup> Clawson, Paul Loman<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1175</sup> was born on Jan 08, 1960 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. He married **Marcia Trinkley** on Jun 23, 1995 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Kevin Paul Carl and Marcia Trinkley had the following children:

- i. Nicole Leigh<sup>10</sup> Carl<sup>1716</sup> was born on Oct 11, 1995 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Oct 11, 1995 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- ii. Tanner Lee Carl<sup>1175</sup> was born on Apr 18, 1997 in Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania.
- 817. **Alan Charles**<sup>9</sup> **Carl** (Anna Marie<sup>8</sup> Clawson, Paul Loman<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) was born on Nov 18, 1961 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. He married **Karen Louise Emerson** on May 13, 1987 in Pennsylvania. <sup>1175</sup> She was born on Jun 26, 1966. She died in 2018. <sup>1524</sup>

Alan Charles Carl and Karen Louise Emerson had the following children:

- i. Jessica Lynn<sup>10</sup> Carl<sup>1175</sup> was born on May 04, 1987 in Pennsylvania.
- ii. Matthew Alan Carl 1175 was born on Oct 16, 1990 in Pennsylvania.
- 818. **Minnie Jane**<sup>9</sup> **Carl** (Anna Marie<sup>8</sup> Clawson, Paul Loman<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) was born on Apr 09, 1963 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. She married **James Richard Conway** on Jun 28, 1986 in Marsteller, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. 1175 He was born

on Jul 01, 1961.

James Richard Conway and Minnie Jane Carl had the following children:

- i. Shawna Lynn<sup>10</sup> Conway<sup>1175</sup> was born on Jan 22, 1990 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. She died on Jan 22, 1990 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.
- ii. Philip Michael Conway<sup>1175</sup> was born on May 31, 1991 in Pennsylvania.
- iii. Mark Anthony Conway<sup>1175</sup> was born on Jan 14, 1993 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.
- iv. James Richard Conway III<sup>1175</sup> was born on Jul 11, 1996 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.
- 819. **Doris Marie**<sup>9</sup> **Carl** (Anna Marie<sup>8</sup> Clawson, Paul Loman<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) was born on Apr 14, 1966 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. She married **Timothy Shuss** on Oct 26, 1996 in Pennsylvania. 1175

Timothy Shuss and Doris Marie Carl had the following child:

- i. Michael Cyril<sup>10</sup> Shuss<sup>1175</sup> was born on May 02, 1998 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 820. **Mary Monica**<sup>9</sup> **Clawson** (Harry Alfred<sup>8</sup>, Paul Loman<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) was born on Aug 20, 1954 in Aberdeen, Harford County, Maryland. She married **Gilbert Brien Mateer** on Oct 25, 1986 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Apr 29, 1955.

Gilbert Brien Mateer and Mary Monica Clawson had the following children:

- i. Marjorie Megan<sup>10</sup> Mateer<sup>1175</sup> was born on Jan 21, 1988 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.
- ii. Trevor Andre Mateer<sup>1175</sup> was born on Oct 13, 1989 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.
- 821. **Mark Campion**<sup>9</sup> **Clawson** (Harry Alfred<sup>8</sup>, Paul Loman<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) was born on May 03, 1956 in Sacramento, Sacramento County, California. He married **Susan Anthony** on Jun 27, 1983 in Chesterfield, Missouri. 1175

Mark Campion Clawson and Susan Anthony had the following children:

- i. Sara Jane<sup>10</sup> Clawson<sup>1175</sup> was born on Oct 01, 1985 in Providence, Rhode Island.
- ii. Paul Joseph Clawson<sup>1175</sup> was born on Nov 30, 1987 in Providence, Rhode Island.
- 822. **Matthew Joseph**<sup>9</sup> **Clawson** (Harry Alfred<sup>8</sup>, Paul Loman<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) was born on Sep 21, 1957 in Deep River, Ontario, Canada. He married **Kimberly lams** on Jun 11, 1983 in Mansfield, Richland County, Ohio.<sup>1175</sup>

Matthew Joseph Clawson and Kimberly lams had the following children:

- Nathaniel Joseph<sup>10</sup> Clawson<sup>1175</sup> was born on Mar 25, 1986 in Newburgh, Warrick Couinty, Indiana.
- ii. Andrew Campion Clawson<sup>1175</sup> was born on Nov 03, 1989 in Newburgh, Warrick Couinty, Indiana
- 823. **Lisa Ann**<sup>9</sup> **Clawson** (Harry Alfred<sup>8</sup>, Paul Loman<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) was born on Sep 03, 1959 in Deep River, Ontario, Canada. She married **Chris Clark** on Aug 15, 1981 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1175</sup>

Chris Clark and Lisa Ann Clawson had the following children:

- i. Dustin Leon<sup>10</sup> Clark<sup>1175</sup> was born on Mar 02, 1988 in Atlanta, Fulton County, Georgia.
- ii. Samantha Lynn Clark<sup>1175</sup> was born on Jan 08, 1995 in Gaithersburg, Montgomery County, Maryland.
- 824. **Paul Damian**<sup>9</sup> **Clawson** (Harry Alfred<sup>8</sup>, Paul Loman<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) was born on Sep 19, 1962 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho. He married **Amy Wacker** on Jun 17, 1989 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Paul Damian Clawson and Amy Wacker had the following children:

i. Benjamin Paul<sup>10</sup> Clawson<sup>1175</sup> was born on Jun 04, 1995 in Cincinnati, Hamilton County, Ohio.

- ii. Timothy Damian Clawson<sup>1175</sup> was born on Oct 27, 1996 in Cincinnati, Hamilton County, Ohio.
- 825. **Ann**<sup>9</sup> **Clawson** (Harry Alfred<sup>8</sup>, Paul Loman<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) was born on Jun 03, 1967 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho. She married **Christopher Phillip Edward Weggeman** on Dec 02, 1989 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. 1175

Christopher Phillip Edward Weggeman and Ann Clawson had the following children:

- i. Samuel Augustus Peter<sup>10</sup> Weggeman<sup>1175</sup> was born on Jul 14, 1996 in Las Vegas, Clark County, Nevada.
- ii. Olivia Claire Elizabeth Weggeman<sup>1175</sup> was born on Mar 09, 1999 in Kansas City, Wyandotte County, Kansas.
- 826. **Kathi Ann**<sup>9</sup> **Kay** (Agnes Louise<sup>8</sup> Clawson, Paul Loman<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Feb 17, 1954 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. She married **John Ronald Lenart** on Jan 07, 1978 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Apr 18, 1955 in Charleroi, Washington County, Pennsylvania.

John Ronald Lenart and Kathi Ann Kay had the following children:

- i. Melissa Kay<sup>10</sup> Lenart<sup>76, 1175</sup> was born on Jun 14, 1982 in Niskayuna, New York. She married **Bob Heiden**
- 902. ii. John Matthew Lenart<sup>76, 1175</sup> was born on Dec 15, 1983 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Sarah?**
- 827. **Craig William**<sup>9</sup> **Kay** (Agnes Louise<sup>8</sup> Clawson, Paul Loman<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Dec 07, 1956 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. He married **Lynne Ann Knight** on Aug 25, 1979 in Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Nov 15, 1956 in Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania.

Craig William Kay and Lynne Ann Knight had the following children:

- i. Jarrod Robert 10 Kay 76, 1175 was born on Dec 21, 1983 in Camp Hill, Cumberland County, Pennsylvania.
- ii. Derek Richard Kay<sup>76, 1175</sup> was born on Mar 14, 1987 in Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania.
- 828. **Roger Paul**<sup>9</sup> **Kay** (Agnes Louise<sup>8</sup> Clawson, Paul Loman<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Jul 23, 1958 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. He married **Pauline Converse Martin** on Aug 24, 1985 in Cedartown, Georgia. She was born on Jun 26, 1964 in Augusta, Richmond County, Georgia.

Roger Paul Kay and Pauline Converse Martin had the following children:

- i. Erica Converse<sup>10</sup> Kay<sup>76, 1175</sup> was born on Feb 15, 1988 in Rome, Georgia.
- ii. Ross Cameron Kay<sup>76, 1175</sup> was born on Nov 14, 1990 in Jacksonville, Duval County, Florida.
- iii. Asa Harris Kay<sup>76, 1175</sup> was born on Nov 10, 2002 in York County, Pennsylvania. 1175
- iv. Liv Kay<sup>76</sup>
- 829. **Cheryl Lynn**<sup>9</sup> **Kay** (Agnes Louise<sup>8</sup> Clawson, Paul Loman<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Nov 05, 1960 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married **Timothy Joseph Stawovy** on Sep 13, 1986 in Youngstown, Pennsylvania. He was born on Oct 22, 1955 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

Timothy Joseph Stawovy and Cheryl Lynn Kay had the following children:

- i. Timothy Luke<sup>10</sup> Stawovy<sup>76, 1175</sup> was born on Jun 30, 1991 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.
- ii. Nicole Kay Stawovy<sup>76, 1175</sup> was born on Apr 06, 1993 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.
- iii. Briana Lee Stawovy<sup>76, 1175</sup> was born on Sep 01, 1996 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.
- 830. **Jonathon Kurt**<sup>9</sup> **Kay** (Agnes Louise<sup>8</sup> Clawson, Paul Loman<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Jul 11, 1966 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Karla Jeanne Andress** on Jun 15, 1996 in York, York County, Pennsylvania. She was born on

Jul 22, 1970 in Delaware.

Jonathon Kurt Kay and Karla Jeanne Andress had the following children:

- i. Abigale Clare<sup>10</sup> Kay<sup>76, 1175</sup> was born on Dec 12, 1998 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.
- ii. Jonathan Cameron Kay<sup>76, 1175</sup> was born on Dec 11, 2000.
- 831. **Constance Ruth**<sup>9</sup> **Clawson** (Daniel Walter<sup>8</sup>, Paul Loman<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Jan 13, 1954 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. She married (1) **Garry Pottenger** on Nov 01, 1980. She married (2) **Thomas Land** on May 29, 1973.

Garry Pottenger and Constance Ruth Clawson had no children.

Thomas Land and Constance Ruth Clawson had the following child:

- 903. i. Mark Thomas<sup>10</sup> Land was born on Sep 15, 1976. He married **Angela Marie Giavannoni** on Feb 22, 1999 in Indiana.
- 832. **Glenn Paul**<sup>9</sup> **Clawson** (Daniel Walter<sup>8</sup>, Paul Loman<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Jul 17, 1957 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. He married **Nancy Cannon** on Oct 06, 1979 in Indiana.

Glenn Paul Clawson and Nancy Cannon had the following children:

- i. Jeffrey Daniel<sup>10</sup> Clawson was born in 1981 in Indiana.
- ii. Jamie Lynn Clawson was born in 1984 in Indiana.
- iii. Joseph Nathaniel Clawson was born in 1987 in Indiana.
- iv. Jonathon Glenn Clawson was born in 1992 in Indiana.
- 833. **Nancy Ann**<sup>9</sup> **Clawson** (Daniel Walter<sup>8</sup>, Paul Loman<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Jan 15, 1961 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. She married **William Snell** on Feb 26, 1983 in Lebanon, Boone County, Indiana.<sup>1175</sup> He died on Jan 10, 2001.<sup>1175</sup>

William Snell and Nancy Ann Clawson had the following children:

- i. Adam William<sup>10</sup> Snell was born in 1990 in Indianapolis, Marion County, Indiana.
- ii. Dana Lee Snell was born in 1992 in Indianapolis, Marion County, Indiana.
- 834. **Russell David**<sup>9</sup> **Clawson** (Daniel Walter<sup>8</sup>, Paul Loman<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Jun 22, 1962 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Apr 14, 2009 in Indianapolis, Marion County, Indiana.<sup>76</sup> He married **Molly Exley** on Nov 14, 1993 in Indiana.

#### Russell David Clawson was buried (Cremated).

Notes for Russell David Clawson:

Russell David Clawson 46, of Greenwood died April 14, 2009 at 9:45 p.m. He was born on June 22, 1962 in Spangler, PA a son of Daniel and Ruth Marshall Clawson. They survive. Other survivors include his wife Molly and their children, Chelsea, Max, Madison, and Chloe; 3 brothers, Glenn, Karl, and Gregg, all of Greenwood and 2 sisters, Nancy Snell and Connie Pottenger, both of Morgantown, IN. He was preceded in death by 1 sister, Susan White, and a brother-in-law, Bill Snell. Mr. Clawson served in the United States Army. He owned and operated Clawson Communications in Greenwood, was a member at Our Lady of the Greenwood Catholic Church and enjoyed golfing and relaxing on the beach. Funeral Mass will be held at 10 a.m. Saturday, April 18 in Our Lady of the Greenwood Catholic Church, with visitation from 2 to 8 p.m. Friday, April 17. Father Rick Nagel will officiate. Memorial contributions may be made to Hearts for Haiti Fund, In care of Father Rick Nagel, 399 South Meridian Street, Greenwood IN 46143. Arrangements by Wilson St. Pierre Funeral Service & Crematory, Greenwood Chapel. Online condolences may be sent to the family at: www.wilsonstpierre.com

Russell David Clawson and Molly Exley had the following children:

- i. Chelsea<sup>10</sup> Clawson<sup>76</sup>
- ii. Maxwell Jacob Clawson<sup>76</sup> was born in 1996 in Indiana.
- iii. Madison Renee Clawson<sup>76</sup> was born in 1997 in Indiana.
- iv. Chloe Clawson<sup>76</sup>
- 835. **Gregg Richard**<sup>9</sup> **Clawson** (Daniel Walter<sup>8</sup>, Paul Loman<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Apr 02, 1964 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. He married **Rebecca Duke** on

Jul 18, 1987 in Indiana. 1175

Gregg Richard Clawson and Rebecca Duke had the following children:

- i. Colleen Elizabeth<sup>10</sup> Clawson was born in 1995 in Indiana.
- ii. Amanda Ruth Clawson was born in 1997 in Indiana.
- 836. **Karl Daniel**<sup>9</sup> **Clawson** (Daniel Walter<sup>8</sup>, Paul Loman<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup>, 1523, 1668</sup> was born on Sep 26, 1958 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. He married (1) **Ann E. Statler** on Aug 31, 1996 in Greenwood, Johnson County, Indiana. 1668 She was born in 1958 in Indiana. 1668 He married (2) **Debbie Alderson** before 1983.

Karl Daniel Clawson and Ann E. Statler had the following child:

i. Samuel Glenn<sup>10</sup> Clawson was born in 1997 in Indiana.

Karl Daniel Clawson and Debbie Alderson had the following child:

- ii. Claire Danielle<sup>10</sup> Clawson was born in 1983 in Indiana.
- 837. **Daniel Raymond**<sup>9</sup> **Clawson** (Richard George<sup>8</sup>, Paul Loman<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Dec 16, 1963 in Baltimore, Baltimore County, Maryland. He married **Kim Matusz Caron** on Dec 18, 1987 in Indiana.

Notes for Daniel Raymond Clawson:

In 2010, Daniel and Kim were living in Greenwood, Johnson County, Indiana.

Daniel Raymond Clawson and Kim Matusz Caron had the following children:

- i. Daniel Benjamin<sup>10</sup> Clawson was born in 1989 in Indiana.
- ii. Jake Eugene Clawson was born in 1991 in Indiana.
- 838. **Janet Marie**<sup>9</sup> **Clawson** (Richard George<sup>8</sup>, Paul Loman<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Sep 02, 1965 in Lafayette, Tippecanoe County, Indiana.<sup>788</sup> She died on Dec 08, 2005 in Huntsville, Madison County, Alabama.<sup>788</sup> She married **David William Abercrombie** in 1996 in Alabama.

David William Abercrombie and Janet Marie Clawson had the following children:

- i. David William<sup>10</sup> Abercrombie was born in 1997 in Alabama.
- ii. Kriston Marie Abercrombie<sup>1175</sup> was born on Feb 20, 2000 in Alabama.
- iii. Samantha Jill Abercrombie<sup>1175</sup> was born on Nov 12, 2002 in Huntsville, Madison County, Alabama.<sup>1175</sup>
- 839. **Deborah Ann**<sup>9</sup> **Clawson** (John Edward<sup>8</sup>, Daniel Townsend<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) was born on Jul 26, 1955. She married (1) **Mark Truss** in Jan 1976. She married (2) **? Mims**

Mark Truss and Deborah Ann Clawson had the following child:

- i. Charity Marie<sup>10</sup> Truss was born on Dec 13, 1979.
- ? Mims and Deborah Ann Clawson had no children.
- 840. **Diane Lynn**<sup>9</sup> **Clawson** (Donald Eugene<sup>8</sup> Sr., Daniel Townsend<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) was born on Dec 05, 1966. She married **Duane Harris**

Notes for Diane Lynn Clawson:

In 2007, Diane and Duane were living in Cresson, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Duane Harris and Diane Lynn Clawson had the following children:

- i. Kaitlin<sup>10</sup> Harris<sup>76</sup>
- ii. Cassidy Harris<sup>76</sup>
- 841. **Tammy Jo**<sup>9</sup> **Clawson** (Donald Eugene<sup>8</sup> Sr., Daniel Townsend<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) was born on Mar 02, 1972. She married **Michael Mikolajczyk**

Notes for Tammy Jo Clawson:

In 2007, Tammy and Michael were living in Cresson, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Michael Mikolajczyk and Tammy Jo Clawson had the following children:

i. Nikolas<sup>10</sup> Mikolajczyk<sup>76</sup>

- ii. Mikayla Mikolajczyk<sup>76</sup>
- 842. **Raymond Dale**<sup>9</sup> **Clawson III** (Raymond Dale<sup>8</sup> Jr., Thelma Rose<sup>7</sup> Palmer, Norman Wesley<sup>6</sup> Palmer, James Edward<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Levi D.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1670</sup> was born on Jan 12, 1972 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Dec 08, 2024 in Scottdale, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Stacie**?

Notes for Raymond Dale Clawson III:

In 2007, Raymond and Stacie were living in Scottsdale, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Raymond Clawson Obituary

Raymond D. Clawson III of Scottdale passed away unexpectantly on Sunday morning, December 8, 2024. Ray was born January 12, 1972, in Greensburg, a son of Debra A. (Metsger) Blaser of Scottdale and the late Raymond D. Clawson Jr., who passed away on August 29, 2007. Ray was a graduate of Southmoreland High School, Class of 1990, and was employed as a shipping and furnace supervisor with General Carbide in Greensburg for over 30 years. He was an avid ATV rider and off-road enthusiast. Ray also enjoyed NASCAR and attending Keystone Raceway events. Ray will be sadly missed by his loving family; his mother, Debra A. (Metsger) Blaser of Scottdale; his son, Alexander Clawson of Ruffsdale; his sister, Rachel Beltz and husband Joseph of Greensburg; his brother, Richard Clawson of Scottdale; and his niece, Nicole Beltz. In addition to his father, he was preceded in death by his step-father, Chuck Blaser on July 5, 2021. Personalized arrangements are under the professional supervision of the ROBERT B. FERGUSON FUNERAL HOME, 105 SPRING STREET, SCOTTDALE (www.fergusonfunerals.com). Family and friends will be received from 3-7 p.m. Wednesday in the funeral home chapel where funeral; services will be held at 7 p.m. Wednesday with Pastors Mark Heckman and Kathy Barnhart co-officiating. Love Lasts Forever!

Raymond Dale Clawson III and Stacie? had the following child:

- i. Alexander Dale<sup>10</sup> Clawson<sup>76, 1670</sup> was born on Feb 09, 2010. 1670
- 843. **Rachel D.**<sup>9</sup> **Clawson** (Raymond Dale<sup>8</sup> Jr., Thelma Rose<sup>7</sup> Palmer, Norman Wesley<sup>6</sup> Palmer, James Edward<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Levi D.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> She married **Joseph Beltz**

Notes for Rachel D. Clawson:

In 2024, Rachel and Joseph were living in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Joseph Beltz and Rachel D. Clawson had the following child:

- i. Nicole<sup>10</sup> Beltz<sup>76</sup>
- 844. **Penny Laine**<sup>9</sup> **Collison** (Debra Ann<sup>8</sup> Turner, Vera Arlene<sup>7</sup> Heath, Anna Vera<sup>6</sup> Palmer, James Edward<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Levi D.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) <sup>1526, 1671</sup> was born on Dec 22, 1972. <sup>1671</sup> She married **Brian Dale Mitchell**, son of Merwyn Mitchell and Bette ?, on Feb 24, 1996 in Longview, Cowlitz County, Washington. <sup>1526</sup>

Brian Dale Mitchell and Penny Laine Collison had the following children:

- i. Branden Dale<sup>10</sup> Mitchell<sup>5</sup> was born in 1993.<sup>8</sup>
- ii. Jarod Christopher Mitchell<sup>5</sup> was born in 1998.<sup>8</sup>
- 845. **Katrina Marie**<sup>9</sup> **Faul** (Debra Ann<sup>8</sup> Turner, Vera Arlene<sup>7</sup> Heath, Anna Vera<sup>6</sup> Palmer, James Edward<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Levi D.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>8</sup> was born in 1977.<sup>8</sup> She married **Chad Daniel Hansen**

Chad Daniel Hansen and Katrina Marie Faul had the following children:

- i. Chance Daniel Alvin<sup>10</sup> Hanson<sup>5</sup> was born in 1995.<sup>8</sup>
- ii. Jordan Henry Russell Hanson<sup>5</sup> was born in 1996.<sup>8</sup>
- 846. **Pat Melio<sup>9</sup> Petricig** (Mona Ruth<sup>8</sup> Arford, Ruth Vivian<sup>7</sup> Hall, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>325</sup> He married **Ann Kopfman**

Pat Melio Petricig and Ann Kopfman had the following children:

- i. Debra Ann<sup>10</sup> Petricig<sup>325</sup> She married **Thomas Summers**
- ii. Jennifer Lynn Petricig<sup>325</sup> She married **? Pratt**
- iii. Scott Christopher Petricig<sup>325</sup>

847. **Richard Oliver**<sup>9</sup> **Petricig** (Mona Ruth<sup>8</sup> Arford, Ruth Vivian<sup>7</sup> Hall, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>325</sup> He married (1) **Joan Marie Yambor** He married (2) **Denis (Do Thi Mi) Domvillers** She was born on Mar 15, 1945 in Xuan Loc, Vietmam.<sup>325</sup> She died on Oct 10, 1966 in Saigon, Vietmam.<sup>325</sup>

Richard Oliver Petricig and Joan Marie Yambor had no children.

Richard Oliver Petricig and Denis (Do Thi Mi) Domvillers had the following child:

- i. Denis (Do Thi Thoa)<sup>10</sup> Petricig<sup>325</sup> was born on Apr 04, 1964 in Rubigen, Switzerland.<sup>325</sup> She died on Oct 10, 1966 in Saigon, Vietmam.<sup>325</sup>
- 848. **William Edwin<sup>9</sup> Nixon** (Mona Ruth<sup>8</sup> Arford, Ruth Vivian<sup>7</sup> Hall, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>325</sup> He married **Sharon Lea Deemer**

William Edwin Nixon and Sharon Lea Deemer had the following children:

- i. Tanva Sue<sup>10</sup> Nixon<sup>325</sup>
- ii. April Lea Nixon<sup>325</sup>
- 904. iii. William Joseph Nixon<sup>325, 537</sup> He married **Nicole Beers**
- 849. **Douglas James**<sup>9</sup> **Nixon** (Mona Ruth<sup>8</sup> Arford, Ruth Vivian<sup>7</sup> Hall, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>325</sup>, was born on Mar 02, 1964 in Arlington, Arlington County, Virginia. 1673-1674 He married **Tawnia Dee Buckles** She was born on May 06, 1971. 1676

Notes for Tawnia Dee Buckles:

In 2008, Tawnia and Doug were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Douglas James Nixon and Tawnia Dee Buckles had the following children:

- i. Douglas James<sup>10</sup> Nixon II<sup>76, 325</sup>
- ii. Sophia Nixon<sup>76</sup> was born in 2005.
- 850. **Sandra Eileen**<sup>9</sup> **Nixon** (Mona Ruth<sup>8</sup> Arford, Ruth Vivian<sup>7</sup> Hall, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup>. <sup>325</sup> was born in 1946.<sup>92</sup> She married **Arthur Lee Garland** He was born on Dec 21, 1936 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1677</sup> He died on Sep 26, 1989 in Presbyterian-University Hospital, Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1677</sup>

**Arthur Lee Garland** was buried in Mount Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Arthur Lee Garland and Sandra Eileen Nixon had the following children:

- i. Katheryn Rene<sup>10</sup> Garland<sup>325</sup>
- ii. Adam Garland<sup>325</sup>
- 851. **James Edwin<sup>9</sup> Arford** (Edwin Francis<sup>8</sup>, Ruth Vivian<sup>7</sup> Hall, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 325, 1214, 1678</sup> was born on Sep 04, 1942. <sup>1678</sup> He married **Donna Grace Betts** She was born on Mar 03, 1947 in Pennsylvania. <sup>1679-1680</sup>

Notes for James Edwin Arford:

In 2008, James and Donna were living in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Donna Grace Betts:

In 2014, Donna and James were living in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

James Edwin Arford and Donna Grace Betts had the following children:

- i. Lori<sup>10</sup> Arford<sup>325</sup>
- ii. Beth Arford<sup>325</sup> She married Mike LaRossa
- iii. Debbie Arford<sup>325</sup> She married Richard Bikerstaff
- iv. Jimmy Arford<sup>325</sup>
- 852. **Larraine Vivian**<sup>9</sup> **Arford** (Edwin Francis<sup>8</sup>, Ruth Vivian<sup>7</sup> Hall, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup>,

<sup>325, 1214</sup> She married **Robert Edward Mattern** He was born about 1942.<sup>76</sup> He died on Apr 22, 2009 in Knoxville, Knox County, Tennessee.<sup>76</sup>

Notes for Larraine Vivian Arford:

In 2008, Larraine and Robert were living in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Robert Edward Mattern:

Robert E. "Bob" Mattern

MATTERN - Robert E. "Bob," 67, Knoxville, Tenn., formerly of Bolivar, passed away early Wednesday morning, April 22, 2009, in Knoxville. Bob was a veteran of the U.S. Army. He retired from Pennsylvania Electric Co. Bob is survived by his wife of 44 years, Larraine Mattern; son, Robert Mattern, and wife, Jacqueline; daughter, Mindi Laugesen, and husband, Kevin; grandchildren: Brianna, Angel, Robert, Jacob and Kevin; sister, Carole Widdersheim, and husband, Charles, Butler, Pa. In lieu of flowers, memorials may be made to East Tennessee School of Preaching and Missions, 6612 Beaver Ridge Road, Knoxville Tenn. 37931.

Robert Edward Mattern and Larraine Vivian Arford had the following children:

- 905. i. Robert Edwin<sup>10</sup> Mattern<sup>76, 325</sup> He married (1) **Bridget Joy Greenwood** He married (2) **Jacqueline ?** 
  - ii. Mindi Mattern<sup>76</sup> She married **Kevin Laugesen**
- 853. **William David**<sup>9</sup> **Arford** (Edwin Francis<sup>8</sup>, Ruth Vivian<sup>7</sup> Hall, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup>, <sup>325</sup> He married (1) **Sue Gwendolyn Brooks** He married (2) **Nancy Muir**

William David Arford and Sue Gwendolyn Brooks had the following children:

- i. Kristi Sue<sup>10</sup> Arford<sup>325</sup>
- ii. Tammi Michelle Arford325
- iii. Wendi Lee Arford<sup>325</sup>
- iv. David Michael Arford 325

William David Arford and Nancy Muir had no children.

854. **Francis Oliver**<sup>9</sup> **Finnegan** (Rea Estella<sup>8</sup> Arford, Ruth Vivian<sup>7</sup> Hall, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>325</sup> was born on Nov 03, 1943 in Colver, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> He died on Sep 25, 1981 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> He married (1) **Dawn Meyers** He married (2) **Judy Walston** 

Notes for Francis Oliver Finnegan:

[Brendlinger Tree 2.FTW]

Interests - photography painting outdoor activities

Francis Oliver Finnegan and Dawn Meyers had the following child:

906. i. Jennifer Suzanne<sup>10</sup> Finnegan<sup>325</sup> She married **Jamie Tabor** 

Francis Oliver Finnegan and Judy Walston had the following children:

- 907. ii. Ronnie Ray<sup>10</sup> Finnegan<sup>325</sup> He married **Susan?** 
  - iii. Edward Finnegan<sup>325</sup>
- 855. **Ruth Ann**<sup>9</sup> **Finnegan** (Rea Estella<sup>8</sup> Arford, Ruth Vivian<sup>7</sup> Hall, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>325</sup> was born on Nov 03, 1943.<sup>325</sup> She married (1) **Gary Ronald Holtzman** She married (2) **Linn Seldon Davison**

Gary Ronald Holtzman and Ruth Ann Finnegan had the following children:

- i. Eric Ronald<sup>10</sup> Holtzman<sup>325</sup> He married **Ellen Elizabeth Meyer**
- 908. ii. Mark Ronald Holtzman<sup>325</sup> He married Laura Beth Livengood

Linn Seldon Davison and Ruth Ann Finnegan had no children.

856. **Cynthia Ann**<sup>9</sup> **Arford** (Oliver Martin<sup>8</sup>, Ruth Vivian<sup>7</sup> Hall, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 325</sup> She married **Randy Kopka** 

Notes for Cynthia Ann Arford:

In 2017, Cinday and Randy were living in Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Randy Kopka and Cynthia Ann Arford had the following children:

- 909. i. Kylie J. 10 Kopka 76, 325 She married **Allan Manning** 
  - ii. Lacey N. Kopka<sup>76, 325</sup>
  - iii. Kody Kopka<sup>76</sup>
- 857. **Jodi Jane**<sup>9</sup> **Arford** (Oliver Martin<sup>8</sup>, Ruth Vivian<sup>7</sup> Hall, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 325, 1682</sup> She married **Craig Michael Sisitki**, son of Rudolph George Sisitki Sr. and Betty Jane James, in 1986 in West Bolivar, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1682</sup> He was born on Apr 19, 1963. <sup>1683</sup>

Craig Michael Sisitki and Jodi Jane Arford had the following children:

- i. Breanna Daye<sup>10</sup> Sisitki<sup>76</sup>
- ii. Justin Ryder Sisitki76
- 858. **Lane Thomas**<sup>9</sup> **Gamble** (Thomas Francis<sup>8</sup>, Grace Leona<sup>7</sup> Hall, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup>, 325, 1684</sup> was born on Apr 18, 1951. 1684 He married **Gwen C. Miller** She was born on Jul 17, 1956. 1685

Notes for Lane Thomas Gamble:

In 2007, Lane and Gwen were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Gwen C. Miller:

In 1992, Gwen and Lane were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Lane Thomas Gamble and Gwen C. Miller had the following children:

- i. Jessica Lynne<sup>10</sup> Gamble<sup>76, 325</sup>
- ii. Jared Lane Gamble<sup>76, 325</sup>
- 859. **Lucinda**<sup>9</sup> **Gamble** (Thomas Francis<sup>8</sup>, Grace Leona<sup>7</sup> Hall, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> She married **Joseph Lichtenfels**

Notes for Lucinda Gamble:

n 2007, Lucinda and Joseph were living in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Joseph Lichtenfels:

In 2002, Joseph and Lucinda were living in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Joseph Lichtenfels and Lucinda Gamble had the following child:

- i. Scott<sup>10</sup> Lichtenfels<sup>76</sup>
- 860. **Lucetta**<sup>9</sup> **Gamble** (Thomas Francis<sup>8</sup>, Grace Leona<sup>7</sup> Hall, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>325</sup> She married **Terry Lee Barbus** He was born on May 15, 1953. <sup>1686</sup>

Notes for Lucetta Gamble:

n 2007, Lucetta and Terry were living in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Terry Lee Barbus and Lucetta Gamble had the following children:

- i. Lee Thomas<sup>10</sup> Barbus<sup>76, 325</sup>
- ii. Ian Wayne Barbus<sup>76, 325</sup>
- 861. **Bonnie Lou**<sup>9</sup> **Hall** (Francis Alex<sup>8</sup>, James Porter<sup>7</sup>, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Oct 07, 1947 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. She died on May 10, 2002 in Mesa, Maricopa County, Arizona.<sup>76</sup> She married **Richard Clair Clawson**, son of Oliver C. Clawson and Elsie Mae Guiste, about Sep 1971.<sup>1687</sup> He was born on Sep 24, 1948.

Bonnie Lou Hall was buried in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Bonnie Lou Hall:

Bonnie Clawson Obituary

Published by Legacy Remembers on May 17, 2002.

Bonnie Lou Clawson, 54, Mesa, Ariz., formerly of Bolivar and New Florence, died May 10, 2002, in Gilbert, Ariz.

Born Oct. 7 1947, in Johnstown, she was the daughter of Francis and Estella Neiport Hall, New Florence RD 1. She was a member of Bolivar First Church of Christ and Gilbert United Methodist Church. Her brother, Kim Hall, died in 1980. In addition to her parents, she is survived by her husband of 30 years, Richard C.; Also surviving are three children, Carrie Graf and Jon, Gilbert, and Aric, Ebensburg; four grandchildren; sisters, Donna Fulcomer, Bolivar RD 1, and Cheryl Penrose, Pittsburgh; brothers James and Chris W., both of Bolivar RD 1. Services were held Thursday at McCracken Funeral Chapel, Bolivar, Rev. Charles P. Burd officiating. Interment was in Bolivar Westview Cemetery.

Notes for Richard Clair Clawson:

In 2005, Richard and Elaine were living in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Richard Clair Clawson and Bonnie Lou Hall had the following children:

- 910. i. Carrie<sup>10</sup> Clawson<sup>76</sup> She married (1) **Wayne Powell** She married (2) **? Graf** 
  - ii. Jon Clawson<sup>76</sup>
  - iii. Aric Clawson<sup>76</sup>
- 862. **Donna Marie**<sup>9</sup> **Hall** (Francis Alex<sup>8</sup>, James Porter<sup>7</sup>, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Apr 24, 1949 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Apr 12, 2017 in Seward, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She married **Thomas Russell Fulcomer** He was born on Aug 04, 1946 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Mar 08, 2014 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

Donna Marie Hall was buried in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Donna Marie Hall:

Donna Marie Fulcomer, 67, of Seward, passed away Wednesday, April 12, 2017, at Memorial Medical Center, Johnstown.

Born April 24, 1949, in Johnstown, she was the daughter of Francis A. and Estella M. (Neiport) Hall, of Bolivar.

Donna enjoyed karaoke singing, dancing, sudoku puzzles, sitting on her back porch, birdhouses and most of all spending time with her grandchildren.

Donna is also survived by children: Tami Shafer, Bolivar; Ginger McKenzie and husband Brian, Seward; and Penny Zimmerman and husband Michael, Shelocta; grandchildren Rachele Shafer; Brock and Bradyn McKenzie; Haleigh, Sara, Olivia and Michael Zimmerman; and Kapri Fulcomer; sister Cheryl Penrose, Latrobe; and brothers James Hall and Chris Hall, both of Bolivar.

She was preceded in death by a daughter, Kristy Fulcomer; sister Bonnie Clawson; brother Kim Hall; companion Jon "Beef" Beltz; and former husband Thomas R. Fulcomer.

Friends will be received from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. Friday at the Kenneth A. Stuart Funeral Home, 139 Ligonier St., New Florence, and from 10 a.m. until the time of her service at 11 a.m. Saturday at First Church of Christ, 3049 Route 259, Bolivar, with Christopher Hopper officiating.

Interment will be in Bolivar Westview Cemetery.

**Thomas Russell Fulcomer** was buried in Fort Palmer Cemetery, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Thomas Russell Fulcomer:

BOLIVAR ó FULCOMER ñ Thomas Russell ìCup Cake,î 67, Bolivar, passed away March 8, 2014, at

Conemaugh Valley Memorial Hospital. Born Aug. 4, 1946, in Johnstown, son of the late Russell Thomas and Adda Ellen (Henderson) Fulcomer. Also preceded in death by sister, Pamela Fulcomer. Survived by daughters, Tami Shafer, Bolivar; Ginger McKenzie, and husband, Brian, Seward; Penny Zimmerman, and husband, Michael, Shelocta; and Kristy Fulcomer, Seward; granddaughters, Rachele Shafer, Haleigh Zimmerman, Sara Zimmerman, Olivia Zimmerman and Kapri Fulcomer; grandsons, Michael Zimmerman, Brock McKenzie and Bradyn McKenzie; sisters, Linda Mitchell, Porter, Ind., and Darlene Fulcomer, Denver, Colo.; and brother, William Fulcomer, Bolivar. He served in the Army, receiving an expert sharpshooter badge and other awards during the Vietnam Era. He was employed by Bethlehem Steel Corp. and Johnstown America, Freight Car Division, as a welder. Member of the United Steelworkers Union Local 2635; First Church of Christ, West Bolivar; and Charles Sutton American Legion Post 128, Bolivar. Tom enjoyed collecting materials for recycling and hanging out with his friends at the Coffee Cup. Friends will be received from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at Kenneth A. Stuart Funeral Home, 139 Ligonier St., New Florence, were service will be held at 11 a.m. Wednesday, Chris Hopper, officiating. Interment, Fort Palmer Cemetery. Military rites by local veterans organization.

Thomas Russell Fulcomer and Donna Marie Hall had the following children:

911. i. Tami<sup>10</sup> Fulcomer<sup>76</sup> She married **? Shafer** 

912. ii. Ginger Fulcomer<sup>76</sup> She married **Brian McKenzie** 

Notes for Ginger Fulcomer:

Between 2014 thorugh 2017, Ginger and Brian were living in Seward, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

913. iii. Penny Fulcomer<sup>76</sup> She married **Michael Zimmerman** 

Notes for Penny Fulcomer:

Between 2014 through 2017, Penny and Michael were living in Shelocta, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

914. iv. Kristy Fulcomer<sup>76</sup> was born on Sep 24, 1979 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Oct 04, 2016 in Rural Valley, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

**Kristy Fulcomer** was buried in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Kristy Fulcomer:

Kristy Marie Fulcomer, 37, of Rural Valley, formerly of Bolivar, passed away Tuesday, Oct. 4, 2016.

Born Sept. 24, 1979, in Johnstown, she was the daughter of the late Thomas Russell Fulcomer and Donna Marie (Hall) Fulcomer, of Seward.

Kristy enjoyed walks, shopping, fishing and spending time with her family.

In addition to her mother, Kristy is also survived by her daughter, Kapri Marie Fulcomer; sisters Tami Shafer, of Bolivar, Ginger McKenzie and husband Brian, of Seward, and Penny Zimmerman and husband Michael, of Shelocta; maternal grandparents Francis A. and Estella M. Hall, of Bolivar; nieces and nephews: Rachele Shafer; Haleigh, Sara, Olivia and Michael Zimmerman; and Brock and Bradyn McKenzie, along with several aunts, uncles and cousins.

In addition to her father, she was preceded in death by paternal grandparents Russell T. and Adda (Henderson) Fulcomer.

Friends will be received from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. on Friday at Kenneth A. Stuart Funeral Home, 139 Ligonier St., New Florence, and 10 a.m. until the time of service 11 a.m. Saturday at First Church of Christ, 3049 Route 259, Bolivar, with Christopher Hopper officiating. Interment will be in Bolivar Westview Cemetery.

863. **Cheryl Ann**<sup>9</sup> **Hall** (Francis Alex<sup>8</sup>, James Porter<sup>7</sup>, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1689</sup> She

married **Danny Brian Penrose**, son of Ernest Martin Penrose Sr. and Helen Alberta Lickenfelt, in 1975. He was born on Sep 18, 1956 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. He died on May 02, 2021 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on May 02, 2021 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Danny Brian Penrose and Cheryl Ann Hall had the following child:

915. i. Brian<sup>10</sup> Penrose<sup>76, 1690</sup> He married **? ?** 

864. **Valerie Jean**<sup>9</sup> **Hall** (James Eugene<sup>8</sup>, James Porter<sup>7</sup>, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1533, 1691</sup> She married **John Douglas Krause** in 1981.

John Douglas Krause and Valerie Jean Hall had the following children:

i. Matthew<sup>10</sup> Krause<sup>76</sup> He married **Rhonda?** 

Notes for Matthew Krause:

In 2014, Matthew and Rhonda were living in Bovard, Hempfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

916. ii. Megan Krause<sup>76</sup> She married **Joshua Dixon** 

Notes for Megan Krause:

In 2014, Megan and Joshua were living in Pensacola, Escamba County, Florida.

iii. Justin Krause<sup>76</sup>

865. **Cindy**<sup>9</sup> **Garland** (Gertrude Irene<sup>8</sup> Hall, James Porter<sup>7</sup> Hall, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> She married **William Dillard** 

Notes for Cindy Garland:

In 2013, Cindy and William were living in Sierra Vista, Arkansas.

William Dillard and Cindy Garland had the following child:

i. Kris<sup>10</sup> Dillard<sup>76</sup> He married **Kaela?** 

866. **Lila Lynne**<sup>9</sup> **Garland** (Gertrude Irene<sup>8</sup> Hall, James Porter<sup>7</sup> Hall, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1692</sup> was born in 1957. She married (1) **Douglas Earl Carney** on Dec 04, 1977 in West Bolivar, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1692</sup> She married (2) **John Saxton** He was born in 1955.

Notes for Lila Lynne Garland:

In 2013, Lila and John were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Douglas Earl Carney and Lila Lynne Garland had no children.

John Saxton and Lila Lynne Garland had the following child:

i. Jon<sup>10</sup> Saxton<sup>76</sup>

867. **Polly**<sup>9</sup> **Garland** (Gertrude Irene<sup>8</sup> Hall, James Porter<sup>7</sup> Hall, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> She married **Thomas Petro** 

Notes for Polly Garland:

In 2013, Polly and Thomas were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Thomas Petro and Polly Garland had the following child:

i. Michael<sup>10</sup> Petro<sup>76</sup>

868. **Brett**<sup>9</sup> **Clifton** (Gladys Lorraine<sup>8</sup> Brett, Gladys Pearl<sup>7</sup> Hall, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>325</sup> He married **Cindy?** 

Brett Clifton and Cindy? had the following child:

i. Laura Michelle<sup>10</sup> Clifton<sup>325</sup>

869. **Terry Wayne**<sup>9</sup> **Howard** (David Wayne<sup>8</sup>, Silvia<sup>7</sup> Hall, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Sep 12, 1954 in Fort Sill, Comanche County, Oklahoma.<sup>76</sup> He died on Jul 07, 2017 in Rancho

Cordova, Sacramento County, California. He married **Joy Leanne?** in 1993 in Gatlinburg, Sevier County, Tennessee. <sup>76</sup> She was born on Oct 19, 1959. <sup>1693</sup>

Notes for Terry Wayne Howard:

Howard, Terry Wayne 62, of Rancho Cordova, CA, died on July 7, 2017 after a long battle with brain cancer. Born September 12, 1954, the son of David Wayne and Louella Jane Howard in Fort Sill, OK. Preceded in death by his father. He is survived by his loving wife, Joy and son Tyler of Rancho Cordova, and step-son Gary Crispell and wife Fanny of Pass Christian, MS; grandchildren Kara, Andrea and Bruce; mother Jane of Bolivar, Pa; and brothers; Donald and wife Terri of Ligonier, Pa, David and wife Tracy of New Florence, Pa, Michael and wife Verley of Aspen, Co., and Timothy and wife Roz of York, Pa. along with numerous nieces and nephews. Terry spent his formative years in Bolivar and graduated from Laurel Valley High School class of 1972. He attended Colorado School of Mines earning a degree in Mining Engineering in 1983. Terry worked for 25 years doing what he loved, managing stone crushing operations throughout the US. Terry was a devoted husband and a loving father. He married Joy Leanne Crispell in 1993 in Gatlinburg Tennessee. Together they raised two boys, Gary Paul Crispell and Tyler Wayne Howard. In his spare time, Terry loved riding his motorcycle and traveled from coast to coast seeing the country up close. He felt a vacation was in the journey ... not the destination. A memorial service will be held at First Church of Christ in Bolivar, Pa. A date has not yet been determined.

Terry Wayne Howard and Joy Leanne? had the following child:

- i. Tyler Wayne<sup>10</sup> Howard<sup>76, 325</sup>
- 870. **David Reese**<sup>9</sup> **Howard** (David Wayne<sup>8</sup>, Silvia<sup>7</sup> Hall, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 325, 1694-1695</sup> was born on Jun 10, 1956. 1695 He married **Tracy Lee Lyck**, daughter of Joe Lyck and Jessie McGinnis, in 1986. 1694

Notes for David Reese Howard:

In 2017 and 2023, David and Tracy were living in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

David Reese Howard and Tracy Lee Lyck had the following children:

- i. Joshua Alexander<sup>10</sup> Howard<sup>325</sup>
- ii. David Wayne Howard325
- 871. **Donald Richard**<sup>9</sup> **Howard** (David Wayne<sup>8</sup>, Silvia<sup>7</sup> Hall, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 325, 1696</sup> was born on Jun 10, 1956. <sup>1696</sup> He married **Terri** ?

Notes for Donald Richard Howard:

In 2017 and 2023, Donald and Terri were living in Ligonier, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Donald Richard Howard and Terri? had the following children:

- i. Amy Lynne<sup>10</sup> Howard<sup>325</sup>
- ii. Nicole Louise Howard<sup>325</sup>
- 872. **Jodi Nicole**<sup>9</sup> **Shoup** (Charles Allen<sup>8</sup>, Charles Blair<sup>7</sup> Jr., Charles Blair<sup>6</sup> Sr., George Rufus<sup>5</sup>, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) was born on Mar 24, 1979. She married **Christopher Blasi**

Notes for Jodi Nicole Shoup:

In 2010 and 2013, Jodi and Christopher were living in Irwin, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Christopher Blasi and Jodi Nicole Shoup had the following child:

- i. Carter<sup>10</sup> Blasi<sup>76</sup>
- 873. **Terry**<sup>9</sup> **Shoup Jr.** (Terry L.<sup>8</sup> Sr., George Mack<sup>7</sup> Sr., Orville P.<sup>6</sup>, George Rufus<sup>5</sup>, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> He married **Connie Lea Duncan**

Notes for Terry Shoup Jr.:

In 2010, Terry and Connie were living in Las Vegas, Clark County, Nevada.

Terry Shoup Jr. and Connie Lea Duncan had the following children:

- i. Travis<sup>10</sup> Shoup<sup>76</sup>
- ii. Rachel Shoup<sup>76</sup>
- 874. **Wendy**<sup>9</sup> **Shoup** (Terry L.<sup>8</sup> Sr., George Mack<sup>7</sup> Sr., Orville P.<sup>6</sup>, George Rufus<sup>5</sup>, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> She married **? Smith** 
  - ? Smith and Wendy Shoup had the following child:
    - i. Marissa<sup>10</sup> Smith<sup>76</sup> She died before 2010.<sup>76</sup>
- 875. **Stephen Robert**<sup>9</sup> **Johns** (Carol Sue<sup>8</sup> Edmiston, Mildred Josephine<sup>7</sup> Kunkle, Bertha Margaret<sup>6</sup> Kunkle, Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>8</sup> was born on Apr 30, 1967 in Coudersport, Potter County, Pennsylvania. He married **Gena?**

Stephen Robert Johns and Gena? had the following child:

- i. Wyatt Edmiston<sup>10</sup> Johns<sup>8</sup>
- 876. **Leslie Conrad**<sup>9</sup> **Munshower** (Judith Elaine<sup>8</sup>, Beatrice Winona<sup>7</sup> Conrad, Bertha Margaret<sup>6</sup> Kunkle, Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>8</sup> was born on Jan 18, 1966 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. He married **Tobi Hedberg**, daughter of Thomas Hedberg and Cindy Magill, on Mar 26, 1988 in Seward, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Apr 01, 1968.

Notes for Leslie Conrad Munshower:

Leslie may have been adopted by Ralph St. Clair.

Leslie Conrad Munshower and Tobi Hedberg had the following children:

- i. Lincoln Conrad<sup>10</sup> Munshower<sup>8</sup> was born on May 26, 1994.
- ii. Tessa Claire Munshower8 was born on Apr 11, 1997.
- 877. **Richard Adam**<sup>9</sup> **Garner** (Richard Emerson<sup>8</sup>, Miriam Elaine<sup>7</sup> Conrad, Bertha Margaret<sup>6</sup> Kunkle, Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>8</sup> was born on Aug 02, 1972 in North Tonawanda, Niagara County, New York. He married **Brandee Visnesky** on May 14, 1994. She was born on May 28, 1974 in DuBois Hospital, DuBois, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.

Richard Adam Garner and Brandee Visnesky had the following children:

- i. Matthew Thomas<sup>10</sup> Garner<sup>8</sup> was born on Jan 05, 1995 in DuBois Hospital, DuBois, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.
- ii. Alisha Ann Garner<sup>8</sup> was born on Jul 15, 1998.
- 878. **Katie Jo**<sup>9</sup> **Garner** (Richard Emerson<sup>8</sup>, Miriam Elaine<sup>7</sup> Conrad, Bertha Margaret<sup>6</sup> Kunkle, Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>8</sup> was born on May 29, 1976 in DuBois Hospital, DuBois, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania. She married **Robert Keith Fitzgerald** on Sep 28, 1996. He was born on Nov 28, 1967 in Brookville, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.

Robert Keith Fitzgerald and Katie Jo Garner had the following children:

- i. Laken Lynn<sup>10</sup> Fitzgerald<sup>8</sup> was born on Aug 16, 1995 in Brookville, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.
- ii. Brooke Nikole Fitzgerald<sup>8</sup> was born on Jul 09, 1998.
- 879. **Robert Joseph**<sup>9</sup> **Storey** (Vickie Lee<sup>8</sup> Garner, Miriam Elaine<sup>7</sup> Conrad, Bertha Margaret<sup>6</sup> Kunkle, Effie Armina<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>8</sup> was born on Apr 11, 1966 in Hartford, Hartford County, Connecticut.

Robert Joseph Storey had the following child:

i. Luke Henry<sup>10</sup> Storey<sup>8</sup> was born on Nov 10, 1996.

### **Generation 10**

Joanne Marie<sup>10</sup> Griner (Joseph Charles<sup>9</sup>, Clara Helen<sup>8</sup> Palmer, Charles Ebby<sup>7</sup> Palmer, David<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>5</sup> Palmer, John<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1565-1567, 1698-1699</sup> was born on Jun 10, 1966 in Great Falls, Cascade County, Montana. 1566-1567 She married **Jimmy Lee Kline**, son of Willard Ray Kline and Barbara Lee Dykeman, on May 23, 1987 in Cascade County, Montana. 1567 He was born on Feb 03, 1957 in Great Falls, Cascade County, Montana. 1567 He died on

Jan 04, 2018 in Arizona.76

Jimmy Lee Kline was buried in Highland Cemetery, Great Falls, Cascade County, Montana.

Notes for Jimmy Lee Kline:

On Thursday January 4, 2018, Jimmy Lee Kline, age 60, died from complications with diabetes in Arizona.

A memorial service will be at 11:00 am on Friday, February 2, 2018 at O'Connor Memorial Chapel, followed by interment at Highland Cemetery. Arrangements are in the care of O'Connor Funeral Home.

Jimmy was born February 3, 1957 in Great Falls Montana. He graduated from Charles Marion Russell High School in 1976.

In his youth he had a wild and carefree spirit that was present in his adult years. He had a love for his animals over the many years. He enjoyed rides on his motorcycle and trips back to his home state of Montana to visit his family and friends.

He had a great fondness for his daughters cooking and enjoyed it as often as he was able. He cherished video chatting with his grandchildren and watching them grow. He was a diehard Steelers fan and rarely missed a game.

Jimmy will be forever remembered by his daughter; son; and his two grandchildren. Jimmy will also be missed by his five siblings; his numerous nieces and nephews, extended family and dear friends.

He was preceded in death by his parents Willard and Barbara Kline, wife Debbie Kline, sisters Laura Kline and Patty Kline.

Jimmy Lee Kline and Joanne Marie Griner had the following child:

- i. Sabra Marie<sup>11</sup> Kline<sup>1699</sup> was born on Sep 03, 1987 in Great Falls, Cascade County, Montana.<sup>1699</sup>
- 881. **Melissa Kay**<sup>10</sup> **Mack** (Fred H.<sup>9</sup>, Harold Merle<sup>8</sup>, Jacob Merle<sup>7</sup>, George Franklin<sup>6</sup>, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Lucinda<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> She married **Chirs Neach**

Notes for Melissa Kay Mack:

In 2023, Melissa and Chris were living in Ashburn, Loudoun County, Virginia,

Chirs Neach and Melissa Kay Mack had the following children:

- i. Dylan<sup>11</sup> Neach<sup>76</sup>
- ii. Zachary Neach<sup>76</sup>
- 882. **Lindsay Lea**<sup>10</sup> **Mack** (Fred H.<sup>9</sup>, Harold Merle<sup>8</sup>, Jacob Merle<sup>7</sup>, George Franklin<sup>6</sup>, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Wakefield, Lucinda<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Peter<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> She married **Ryan Rice**

Notes for Lindsay Lea Mack:

In 2023, Lindsay and Ryan were living in Fairfax, Fairfax County, Virginia.

Ryan Rice and Lindsay Lea Mack had the following child:

- i. Rylea<sup>11</sup> Rice<sup>76</sup>
- 883. **Jack Frederick**<sup>10</sup> **Bollinger III** (Jack F.<sup>9</sup>, Jack Frederick<sup>8</sup>, Richard A.<sup>7</sup>, Alice Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Palmer, Jesse<sup>4</sup> Palmer, Charles<sup>3</sup> Palmer, Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1610, 1708</sup> was born on Jan 09, 1969 in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1610</sup> He died on Aug 20, 2017 in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania. <sup>1610</sup> He married **Tammy Palmeri**

Jack Frederick Bollinger III and Tammy Palmeri had the following children:

- i. Stephanie<sup>11</sup> Bollinger<sup>1610</sup> She married **? Thorpe**
- ii. Brad Bollinger<sup>1610</sup>
- iii. Charlie Bollinger<sup>1610</sup>
- 884. **Orlo Gilbert**<sup>10</sup> **Lute III** (Orlo Gilbert<sup>9</sup> Jr., Orlo Gilbert<sup>8</sup> Sr., Orlonson Frederick<sup>7</sup>, Albert Bruce<sup>6</sup>, Nancy

Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>537</sup> He married **Mary Ellen Dainty** in Jul 1996.<sup>1606</sup>

Orlo Gilbert Lute III and Mary Ellen Dainty had the following children:

- i. Cody Allen<sup>11</sup> Lute<sup>537</sup>
- ii. Shane Jacob Lute537
- 885. **Brian Eugene**<sup>10</sup> **Lofgren** (Debra Jane<sup>9</sup> Lute, Orlo Gilbert<sup>8</sup> Lute Sr., Orlonson Frederick<sup>7</sup> Lute, Albert Bruce<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>537</sup> He married **Tracy Elaine Miller**

Brian Eugene Lofgren and Tracy Elaine Miller had the following children:

- i. Brianna Jane<sup>11</sup> Lofgren<sup>537</sup>
- ii. Briuan Eugene Lofgren<sup>537</sup>
- 886. **Kristin Athena**<sup>10</sup> **Parscale** (Alethea Eleanore<sup>9</sup> Lute, Keith<sup>8</sup> Lute, Orlonson Frederick<sup>7</sup> Lute, Albert Bruce<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 537</sup> She married **? Williams**

? Williams and Kristin Athena Parscale had the following children:

- i. Paige<sup>11</sup> Williams<sup>76</sup>
- ii. Alexander Williams<sup>76</sup>
- 887. **Jennifer**<sup>10</sup> **Carns** (James Keith<sup>9</sup>, Allegra Eleanore<sup>8</sup> Lute, Orlonson Frederick<sup>7</sup> Lute, Albert Bruce<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> She married **Brian Bridge**

Brian Bridge and Jennifer Carns had the following child:

- i. Elizabeth<sup>11</sup> Bridge<sup>76</sup>
- 888. **Kelly Brion**<sup>10</sup> **Leeper** (Kathie Raye<sup>9</sup> Clawson, Roy Willard<sup>8</sup> Clawson, Ralph Davis<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1502</sup> was born on Jan 21, 1966.<sup>1502</sup> She married **? Cunningham** 
  - ? Cunningham and Kelly Brion Leeper had the following children:
    - i. Zachary R.<sup>11</sup> Leeper<sup>1502</sup> was born on Dec 31, 1986.<sup>1502</sup>
    - ii. Zoe Elizabeth Leeper<sup>1502</sup> was born on Jan 11, 2004. 1502
- 889. **Jason Heath**<sup>10</sup> **Leeper** (Kathie Raye<sup>9</sup> Clawson, Roy Willard<sup>8</sup> Clawson, Ralph Davis<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1502</sup> was born on Feb 21, 1968. <sup>1502</sup> He married **Tamara L. Miller** on Oct 05, 1996. <sup>1502</sup>

Jason Heath Leeper and Tamara L. Miller had the following children:

- i. Preston Thomas<sup>11</sup> Leeper<sup>1502</sup> was born on Jul 05, 2006.<sup>1502</sup>
- ii. Grace Sophia Leeper<sup>1502</sup> was born on May 11, 2007. 1502
- 890. **Joshua Townsend**<sup>10</sup> **Leeper** (Kathie Raye<sup>9</sup> Clawson, Roy Willard<sup>8</sup> Clawson, Ralph Davis<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>1502</sup> was born on Oct 02, 1975. <sup>1502</sup> He married (1) **Anna Hovland** on Jun 29, 1995. <sup>1502</sup> He married (2) **Kara Olecki** on Jun 08, 2002. <sup>1502</sup>

Joshua Townsend Leeper and Anna Hovland had the following child:

i. Seth Tyler<sup>11</sup> Leeper<sup>1502</sup> was born on Nov 07, 1995.<sup>1502</sup>

Joshua Townsend Leeper and Kara Olecki had the following children:

- ii. Kallen Anthony<sup>11</sup> Leeper<sup>1502</sup> was born on Feb 26, 2014. 1502
- iii. Noah Vincent Leeper<sup>1502</sup> was born on Feb 26, 2014.<sup>1502</sup>
- 891. **Billie Sue**<sup>10</sup> **Clawson** (William Alfred<sup>9</sup>, William Zerald<sup>8</sup>, Ralph Davis<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1712-1713</sup> was born on Aug 28, 1967. 1992. 1992. 1999.

David Michael Early and Billie Sue Clawson had the following children:

- i. Daniel<sup>11</sup> Early<sup>76</sup>
- ii. Matthew Early<sup>76</sup>
- 892. **Adam Wayne**<sup>10</sup> **Clawson** (William Alfred<sup>9</sup>, William Zerald<sup>8</sup>, Ralph Davis<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Jun 09, 1970. He married **Carolyn Dee Shannon**, daughter of Donald

E. Shannon II and Jane A. Moore, on Aug 08, 1992. 1659 She was born on Dec 06, 1973.

Notes for Adam Wayne Clawson:

In 2008 and 2019, Adam and Carolyn were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Adam Wayne Clawson and Carolyn Dee Shannon had the following children:

- i. Breanna Nicole<sup>11</sup> Clawson<sup>76, 1659</sup> was born on Dec 22, 1993.
- ii. Danielle Mae Clawson<sup>76, 1659</sup> was born on Jul 13, 1995.
- iii. Evan Clawson<sup>76, 1717</sup> was born on Jul 13, 2004 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 1717
- 893. **Kimberly Ann**<sup>10</sup> **Clawson** (William Alfred<sup>9</sup>, William Zerald<sup>8</sup>, Ralph Davis<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Jun 22, 1972. She married (1) **Derek Victoriana** on Dec 23, 1995. She married (2) **Chris**?

Derek Victoriana and Kimberly Ann Clawson had the following child:

i. Ashley Marie<sup>11</sup> Victoriana<sup>76, 1659</sup> was born on Feb 16, 1995.

Chris? and Kimberly Ann Clawson had no children.

894. **Stephanie Love**<sup>10</sup> **Clawson** (Dennis Wayne<sup>9</sup>, William Zerald<sup>8</sup>, Ralph Davis<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Dec 22, 1974. She married **Mike Zezzo** 

Mike Zezzo and Stephanie Love Clawson had the following children:

- i. Cole<sup>11</sup> Zezzo<sup>76</sup>
- ii. Sophia Zezzo<sup>76</sup>
- 895. **Suzanne Beth**<sup>10</sup> **Clawson** (Dennis Wayne<sup>9</sup>, William Zerald<sup>8</sup>, Ralph Davis<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Nov 14, 1977. She married **John Dzvonick**

John Dzvonick and Suzanne Beth Clawson had the following children:

- i. Lydia<sup>11</sup> Dzvonick<sup>76</sup>
- ii. Lucas Dzvonick<sup>76</sup>
- 896. **Andrew Jay**<sup>10</sup> **Weaver** (Sara Louise<sup>9</sup> Showman, Grace Irene<sup>8</sup> Clawson, Alfred Bruce<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) was born on Dec 07, 1972. He married **Amber Van Parys** on Mar 22, 1997.

Andrew Jay Weaver and Amber Van Parys had the following children:

i. Andrew Charles<sup>11</sup> Weaver<sup>1718</sup> was born on May 09, 2002.

Notes for Andrew Charles Weaver:

Andrew was born at 11:37 A.M.

- ii. Adam Patrick Weaver<sup>1715</sup> was born on Sep 14, 2006.<sup>1715</sup>
- 897. **Ryan William**<sup>10</sup> **Weaver** (Sara Louise<sup>9</sup> Showman, Grace Irene<sup>8</sup> Clawson, Alfred Bruce<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) was born on Feb 01, 1980. He married **Jennifer Ross** She was born on May 06, 1976.<sup>1715</sup>

Ryan William Weaver and Jennifer Ross had the following child:

- i. Jack George Thomas<sup>11</sup> Weaver<sup>1715</sup> was born on Jan 03, 2007. <sup>1715</sup>
- 898. **Daniel James**<sup>10</sup> **Showman** (James William<sup>9</sup>, Grace Irene<sup>8</sup> Clawson, Alfred Bruce<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) was born on Aug 18, 1983. He married **Jamie Prideaux** on Oct 10, 2010.<sup>1715</sup>

Daniel James Showman and Jamie Prideaux had the following child:

- i. Sophie Lillian<sup>11</sup> Showman<sup>1715</sup> was born on Sep 18, 2020.<sup>1715</sup>
- 899. **Stephen George**<sup>10</sup> **Showman** (James William<sup>9</sup>, Grace Irene<sup>8</sup> Clawson, Alfred Bruce<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) was born on Jul 05, 1986. He married **Maggie Burgess** on Dec 27, 2010. 1715

Stephen George Showman and Maggie Burgess had the following children:

- i. Charles Stephen<sup>11</sup> Showman<sup>1715</sup> was born on Nov 08, 2015.<sup>1715</sup>
- ii. Grace Marian Showman<sup>1715</sup> was born on Apr 23, 2019.<sup>1715</sup>
- iii. Evelyn Margaret Showman<sup>1715</sup> was born on Apr 23, 2019.<sup>1715</sup>
- 900. **Kirk Alexander**<sup>10</sup> **Clawson** (Kirk Alan<sup>9</sup>, Bruce Alexander<sup>8</sup>, Alfred Bruce<sup>7</sup>, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Jun 15, 1994 in Lancaster, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He died on Jan 29, 2022 in Mount Joy, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> He married **Tyasia Striver**

Notes for Kirk Alexander Clawson: Kirk Alexander Clawson, 27 January 29, 2022

Kirk Alexander Clawson, 27, of Mount Joy, passed away unexpectedly at home on Saturday. January 29, 2022. He was the loving husband of Tyasia Striver and was the soon to be father of Maverick Clawson.

Born on June 15, 1994 in Lancaster, Kirk was the son of Kirk Alan Clawson, Joyce (Zonts) Haire, and step-father Kevin Haire. He attended Manheim Township Schools for most of his childhood and graduated from Conestoga Valley High School in 2012.

Kirk enjoyed riding motorcycles and cars, and loved his cats, Mia, Kilo, Blaze, and Chapo. He was known as a kind and generous man who would give the shirt off his back to help someone else. Most of all, he loved his family and was excited to be a father. He was very loved and will be very missed. In addition to his wife, son, and parents, Kirk is survived by his sisters, Brandi DeRoo (wife of Shane) and Kayla Clawson (fiancé to Ian); step-brother, Tyler Haire (fiancé to Samantha); step-sister, Heidi Myers; grandmother, Ginger Clawson; mother-in-law, Lasheen Segner (wife of Eric Dhansis); father-in-law, Kenneth Striver (husband of Virgina); as well as many cousins, aunts, uncles, nieces, and nephews. He was preceded in death by his grandfathers, Bruce Clawson, Jr. and Albert Zonts; grandmother, Freida James; step-grandfather, Harold James; and uncles, Steve Zonts and Joe Zonts. A Funeral Service will be held at Charles F. Snyder Funeral Home at 3110 Lititz Pike, Lititz, PA 17543 on Saturday, February 5, 2022 at 2:00 PM. Friends will be received at the Funeral Home from 12:00-2:00 PM.

Kirk Alexander Clawson and Tyasia Striver had the following child:

- i. Maverick Kirk<sup>11</sup> Clawson was born on Feb 12, 2022 in Lancaster, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.
- 901. **Robert Clinton**<sup>10</sup> **Shape Jr.** (Joan Marie<sup>9</sup> Ward, Ida Jane<sup>8</sup> Clawson, Paul Loman<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1163</sup> was born on May 15, 1972 in Baltimore, Baltimore County, Maryland. He married **Jennifer Rudell** on Jul 03, 1993 in Aberdeen, Harford County, Maryland.

Robert Clinton Shape Jr. and Jennifer Rudell had the following children:

- i. Barbara Regina<sup>11</sup> Shape<sup>1175</sup> was born in 1996. She died in 1996.
- ii. Joshua Thomas Shape<sup>76, 1175</sup> was born on Jun 03, 1999 in Baltimore, Baltimore County, Maryland.<sup>1175</sup>
- 902. **John Matthew**<sup>10</sup> **Lenart** (Kathi Ann<sup>9</sup> Kay, Agnes Louise<sup>8</sup> Clawson, Paul Loman<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1175</sup> was born on Dec 15, 1983 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Sarah?**

John Matthew Lenart and Sarah? had the following child:

- i. Josie<sup>11</sup> Lenart<sup>76</sup>
- 903. **Mark Thomas**<sup>10</sup> **Land** (Constance Ruth<sup>9</sup> Clawson, Daniel Walter<sup>8</sup> Clawson, Paul Loman<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Minnie Jane<sup>6</sup> Lute, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>4</sup> Palmer Jr., David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer) was born on Sep 15, 1976. He married **Angela Marie Giavannoni** on Feb 22, 1999 in Indiana.

Mark Thomas Land and Angela Marie Giavannoni had the following child:

- i. Alyssa Marie<sup>11</sup> Land<sup>1719</sup> was born on Sep 18, 1999 in Indiana.
- 904. **William Joseph**<sup>10</sup> **Nixon** (William Edwin<sup>9</sup>, Mona Ruth<sup>8</sup> Arford, Ruth Vivian<sup>7</sup> Hall, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>325, 537</sup> He married **Nicole Beers**

William Joseph Nixon and Nicole Beers had the following child:

- i. Allye Grace<sup>11</sup> Nixon<sup>537</sup> was born on Apr 05, 2006 in Indiana Hospital, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>537</sup>
- 905. **Robert Edwin**<sup>10</sup> **Mattern** (Larraine Vivian<sup>9</sup> Arford, Edwin Francis<sup>8</sup> Arford, Ruth Vivian<sup>7</sup> Hall, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 325</sup> He married (1) **Bridget Joy Greenwood** He married (2) **Jacqueline?**

Robert Edwin Mattern and Bridget Joy Greenwood had the following children:

- i. Brianna Deanne<sup>11</sup> Mattern<sup>325</sup>
- ii. Robert Eric Mattern<sup>325</sup>

Robert Edwin Mattern and Jacqueline? had no children.

906. **Jennifer Suzanne**<sup>10</sup> **Finnegan** (Francis Oliver<sup>9</sup>, Rea Estella<sup>8</sup> Arford, Ruth Vivian<sup>7</sup> Hall, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>325</sup> She married **Jamie Tabor** 

Jamie Tabor and Jennifer Suzanne Finnegan had the following child:

- i. Joshua<sup>11</sup> Tabor<sup>325</sup>
- 907. **Ronnie Ray**<sup>10</sup> **Finnegan** (Francis Oliver<sup>9</sup>, Rea Estella<sup>8</sup> Arford, Ruth Vivian<sup>7</sup> Hall, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>325</sup> He married **Susan?**

Ronnie Ray Finnegan and Susan? had the following child:

- i. ?<sup>11</sup> Finnegan<sup>325</sup>
- 908. **Mark Ronald**<sup>10</sup> **Holtzman** (Ruth Ann<sup>9</sup> Finnegan, Rea Estella<sup>8</sup> Arford, Ruth Vivian<sup>7</sup> Hall, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>325</sup> He married **Laura Beth Livengood**

Mark Ronald Holtzman and Laura Beth Livengood had the following child:

- i. Molly<sup>11</sup> Holtzman<sup>325</sup>
- 909. **Kylie J.**<sup>10</sup> **Kopka** (Cynthia Ann<sup>9</sup> Arford, Oliver Martin<sup>8</sup> Arford, Ruth Vivian<sup>7</sup> Hall, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 325</sup> She married **Allan Manning**

Allan Manning and Kylie J. Kopka had the following children:

- i. Allison<sup>11</sup> Manning<sup>76</sup>
- ii. Ashley Manning<sup>76</sup>
- 910. **Carrie**<sup>10</sup> **Clawson** (Bonnie Lou<sup>9</sup> Hall, Francis Alex<sup>8</sup> Hall, James Porter<sup>7</sup> Hall, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> She married (1) **Wayne Powell** She married (2) **? Graf**

Wayne Powell and Carrie Clawson had the following children:

- i. Brandi<sup>11</sup> Powell<sup>76</sup>
- ii. Everett Powell<sup>76</sup>

? Graf and Carrie Clawson had the following children:

- i. Desiree<sup>11</sup> Graf<sup>76</sup> She married ? Miller
- ii. Brandon Graf<sup>76</sup>
- iii. Christopher William Graf<sup>76</sup>
- 911. **Tami**<sup>10</sup> **Fulcomer** (Donna Marie<sup>9</sup> Hall, Francis Alex<sup>8</sup> Hall, James Porter<sup>7</sup> Hall, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> She married **? Shafer** 
  - ? Shafer and Tami Fulcomer had the following child:
    - i. Rachele<sup>11</sup> Shafer<sup>76</sup>
- 912. **Ginger**<sup>10</sup> **Fulcomer** (Donna Marie<sup>9</sup> Hall, Francis Alex<sup>8</sup> Hall, James Porter<sup>7</sup> Hall, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> She married **Brian McKenzie**

Notes for Ginger Fulcomer:

Between 2014 thorugh 2017, Ginger and Brian were living in Seward, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Brian McKenzie and Ginger Fulcomer had the following children:

- i. Brock<sup>11</sup> McKenzie<sup>76</sup>
- ii. Bradyn McKenzie<sup>76</sup>
- 913. **Penny**<sup>10</sup> **Fulcomer** (Donna Marie<sup>9</sup> Hall, Francis Alex<sup>8</sup> Hall, James Porter<sup>7</sup> Hall, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> She married **Michael Zimmerman**

Notes for Penny Fulcomer:

Between 2014 through 2017, Penny and Michael were living in Shelocta, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Michael Zimmerman and Penny Fulcomer had the following children:

- i. Haleigh<sup>11</sup> Zimmerman<sup>76</sup>
- ii. Sara Zimmerman<sup>76</sup>
- iii. Olivia Zimmerman<sup>76</sup>
- iv. Michael Zimmerman<sup>76</sup>
- 914. **Kristy**<sup>10</sup> **Fulcomer** (Donna Marie<sup>9</sup> Hall, Francis Alex<sup>8</sup> Hall, James Porter<sup>7</sup> Hall, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> was born on Sep 24, 1979 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup> She died on Oct 04, 2016 in Rural Valley, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.<sup>76</sup>

Kristy Fulcomer was buried in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Kristy Fulcomer:

Kristy Marie Fulcomer, 37, of Rural Valley, formerly of Bolivar, passed away Tuesday, Oct. 4, 2016.

Born Sept. 24, 1979, in Johnstown, she was the daughter of the late Thomas Russell Fulcomer and Donna Marie (Hall) Fulcomer, of Seward.

Kristy enjoyed walks, shopping, fishing and spending time with her family.

In addition to her mother, Kristy is also survived by her daughter, Kapri Marie Fulcomer; sisters Tami Shafer, of Bolivar, Ginger McKenzie and husband Brian, of Seward, and Penny Zimmerman and husband Michael, of Shelocta; maternal grandparents Francis A. and Estella M. Hall, of Bolivar; nieces and nephews: Rachele Shafer; Haleigh, Sara, Olivia and Michael Zimmerman; and Brock and Bradyn McKenzie, along with several aunts, uncles and cousins.

In addition to her father, she was preceded in death by paternal grandparents Russell T. and Adda (Henderson) Fulcomer.

Friends will be received from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. on Friday at Kenneth A. Stuart Funeral Home, 139 Ligonier St., New Florence, and 10 a.m. until the time of service 11 a.m. Saturday at First Church of Christ, 3049 Route 259, Bolivar, with Christopher Hopper officiating. Interment will be in Bolivar Westview Cemetery.

Kristy Fulcomer had the following child:

- i. Kapri Marie<sup>11</sup> Fulcomer<sup>76</sup>
- 915. **Brian**<sup>10</sup> **Penrose** (Cheryl Ann<sup>9</sup> Hall, Francis Alex<sup>8</sup> Hall, James Porter<sup>7</sup> Hall, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76, 1690</sup> He married **?** ?

Brian Penrose and ? ? had the following children:

- i. Bella Rose<sup>11</sup> Penrose<sup>76</sup>
- ii. Gabriella Penrose<sup>76</sup>
- 916. **Megan**<sup>10</sup> **Krause** (Valerie Jean<sup>9</sup> Hall, James Eugene Hall<sup>8</sup>, James Porter<sup>7</sup> Hall, Fannie Estella<sup>6</sup> Palmer, Annie Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shoup, Mary<sup>4</sup> Palmer, David Jenkins<sup>3</sup> Palmer Sr., Henry Michael<sup>2</sup> Palmer Sr., Hans Michael<sup>1</sup> Balmer)<sup>76</sup> She married **Joshua Dixon**

Notes for Megan Krause:

In 2014, Megan and Joshua were living in Pensacola, Escamba County, Florida.

Joshua Dixon and Megan Krause had the following child:

i. Abigail<sup>11</sup> Dixon<sup>76</sup>

#### Sources

- 1 Mary Pyle Palmer.
- Gale Research, Passenger and Immigration Lists Index, 1500s-1900s (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc, 2010), www.ancestry.com, Place: Pennsylvania; Year: 1732; Page Number: 146. Record for Hans Michel Balmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7486&h=3038996&indiv=try.
- Gale Research, Passenger and Immigration Lists Index, 1500s-1900s (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc, 2010), www.ancestry.com, Place: Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; Year: 1732; Page Number: 73. Record for Hans Michel Balmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7486&h=3284834&indiv=try.
- 4 Ernest Clair Munshower and others.
- 5 Patricia Alice (Pittman) Warrick.
- 6 Ancestry.com Database (LDS Gene Pool Information).
- Prof. J. T. Stewart, Indiana County, Pennsylvania, Her People, Past and Present (J. H. Beers & Co., Chicago, Illinois, 1913), Indiana County, Pennsylvania, Her People, Past and Present.
- 8 Ernest Clair Munshower.
- 9 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 060001-063800. Record for Daniel Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=1223209&indiv=try.
- 10 1850 Census, Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 11 Centennial Cemetery, South Mahoning Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 12 Margaret Janco, www.rootsweb.com.
- 13 Edward J. Wurtz.
- 14 Barr Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death certificates, 1906–1966; Certificate Number Range: 060001-063800. Record for Jane Bell. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=751224118&indiv=try.
- Yates Publishing, U.S. and International Marriage Records, 1560-1900 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2004), Ancestry.com, Source number: 107.000; Source type: Electronic Database; Number of Pages: 1; Submitter Code: TG2. Record for Jane Bell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7836&h=90562&indiv=try.
- 17 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 043001-046000. Record for William M Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=1931383&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 061351-064790. Record for Mary Shoup. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=1496840&indiv=try.
- 19 John Alexander Caldwell, History of Indiana County Pennsylvania, 1745-1880 (Newark, Ohio 1880).
- 20 1850 Census, Plumcreek Township, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania, www.ancestry.com.
- 21 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 062501-065500. Record for John Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=5111822&indiv=try.
- 22 Andrew S. McConnell.
- 23 1860 Census, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania, Ancestry.com.
- 24 Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1854, www.ancestry.com.

- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 082381-085460. Record for Addison S Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=1519796&indiv=try.
- 26 1870 Census, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 27 Indiana County Historical and Genealogical Society (Pennsylvania).
- Ancestry.com, 1870 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2003), www.ancestry.com, Database online. Year: 1870; Census Place: South Salem Precinct, Marion, Oregon; Roll: M593 1287; Page: 42; Image: 84. Record for P D Palmer.
- Ancestry.com, 1860 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2009), www.ancestry.com, Database online. Year: 1860; Census Place: Salem, Marion, Oregon; Roll: ; Page: ; Image:. Record for P D Pilmer.
- 30 1870 Census, BlacklickTownship, Indiana County, Pennsylvania, Ancestry.com.
- 31 Ancestry.com, OneWorldTree (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc.), www.ancestry.com, Database online. Record for John Coil Wakefield.
- 32 Sherry Kooiker.
- 33 1880 Census, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania, Ancestry.com.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for George W. Wakefield. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=3989508&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 087501-090150. Record for George W Wakefield. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=3022200&indiv=try.
- 36 Gamble-Wakefield Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 014001-017000. Record for Clayton Elsworth Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=3213561&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 10 Jul 1909; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/13560616/? article=7ddac273-d07c-4c61-94f7-4987cb5f6475&focus=0.80921113,0.12332947,0.98026085,0.55414605&xid=3355. Record for Daniel Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=568388967&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Indiana, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1415; Page: 7; Enumeration District: 0057. Record for Daniel Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7602&h=52224195&indiv=try.
- 40 Ancestry.com and The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1880 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1880; Census Place: Youngstown, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1205; Page: 350a; Enumeration District: 123. Record for Daniel Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6742&h=1059679&indiv=try.
- 41 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 079001-082000. Record for Archibald Theodore Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=4149160&indiv=try.
- 42 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 021601-024150. Record for James Douglas Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=5595826&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 105501-108500. Record for William H Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=3438533&indiv=try.
- 44 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 089001-092000. Record for Amanda E Crookshank. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=3367352&indiv=try.
- 45 Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 46 1860 Census, Brushvalley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania, Ancestry.com.
- 47 1870 Census, Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania, www.ancestry.com.
- 48 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 028901-031900. Record for Joseph C Calmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=3591937&indiv=try.
- 49 Palmer-Patsch Cemetery, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 50 Will of Charles Palmer.
- 51 John Pierson.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Jesse J. Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=3986551&indiv=try.
- Blaine Helman and Carolouise Robertson, Deaths in Indiana County, Pennsylvania (1879-1885) (March 6, 1964), Indiana Historical Society.
- 54 Indiana Progress, Indiana, Pennsylvania 1896c (April 15, 1896), www.ancestry.com.
- 55 1850 Census, Blacklick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 56 1860 Census, Blacklick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania, Ancestry.com.
- 57 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Michael Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=76131009&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 046601-049600. Record for Mrs Mary M Fetterman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=4100116&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 088501-091500. Record for George I Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=3470726&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 054031-057680. Record for Henry P Depp. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=443374&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Peter Depp. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=9972514&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 022001-025000. Record for Mrs Margaret M Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=839952&indiv=try.
- 63 Hopewell Cemetery, Blacklick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- Ancestry.com, Iowa, Select Marriages Index, 1758-1996 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for Ida Ellen Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60284&h=4047159&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Washington, Lucas, Iowa; Roll: 445; Page: 14; Enumeration District: 0079. Record for Thomas B Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7602&h=14599118&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1860 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2009), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives in Washington D.C.; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census; Record Group Number: 29; Series Number: M653; Residence Date: 1860; Home in 1860: Liberty, Schuyler, Missouri; Roll: M653\_646; Page: 663; Family History Library Film: 803646. Record for Thomas B Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7667&h=40707315&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com and The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1880 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1880; Census Place: Pleasant, Wapello, Iowa; Roll: 367; Page: 65b; Enumeration District: 059. Record for Thomas Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6742&h=32920360&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Iowa, Select Marriages Index, 1758-1996 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for Nancy Griffin. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60284&h=1944255&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Iowa, Death Records, 1920-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, State Historical Society of Iowa; Des Moines, Iowa; Iowa Death Records, 1888-1904. Record for Ida Ellen Henderson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61442&h=50297&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Iowa, Births and Christenings Index, 1800-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Clifford Newton Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2547&h=688050&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Iowa, Death Records, 1920-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, State Historical Society of Iowa; Des Moines, Iowa; Iowa Death Records, 1952-1967; Reference: 18-0688\_US-IA. Record for Joseph Clifford Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61442&h=751045597&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Iowa, Death Records, 1920-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, State Historical Society of Iowa; Des Moines, Iowa; Iowa Death Records, 1888-1904. Record for Andrew Jackson Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61442&h=408225&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Washington, Deaths, 1883-1960 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2008), Ancestry.com, Record for Thomas Jasper Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1208&h=1209354&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Washington, Select Death Certificates, 1907-1960 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for Thomas Jasper Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60229&h=755752&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Elizabeth Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=175188907&indiv=try.
- 76 Obituary.
- 77 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1777-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1929-1990; Series Number: Series 1.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 053701-056550. Record for Alvin Riley Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=7182229&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 025001-028000. Record for Mary J Hite. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=5121236&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Ella C. Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=903941230&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 065001-068000. Record for Jane Hadden. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=751918941&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death certificates, 1906–1966; Certificate Number Range: 055001-058000. Record for Margaret Rebecca Campbell. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=3515713&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Web: Pennsylvania, Find A Grave Index, 1681-2011 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Database online.
- 84 Indiana County Historical Society's Civil War Files, Indiana County Historical Society.
- Ancestry.com, 1860 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2009), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives in Washington D.C.; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census; Record Group Number: 29; Series Number: M653; Residence Date: 1860; Home in 1860: West Wheatfield, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: M653\_1117; Page: 382; Family History Library Film: 805117. Record for Christopher Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7667&h=3804938&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 010461-013750. Record for Christopher Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=601611711&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 029001-032000. Record for Christopher Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=600958355&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 092701-095250. Record for Clement Laird Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=7247187&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 8 Nov 1950; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/14382414/? article=ad6aaa70-06cb-4298-a4d8-9c091e7f71b2&focus=0.74822176,0.22699599,0.8721739,0.37839186&xid=3355. Record for Clement Mint Laird Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=664817648&indiy=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Weekly Messenger; Publication Date: 10 May 1899; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/13478930/? article=c0b8c17d-76a5-4e25-982c-8f313046c546&focus=0.38442665,0.74616045,0.506672,0.7891860 6&xid=3355. Record for Christopher Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=592389910&indiv=try.
- 91 1900 Census, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania, Ancestry.com.
- 92 Mt. Tabor Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 93 Campbell Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 94 Bethel United Presbyterian Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 95 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 097501-100500. Record for Robert V Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=3000249&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Robert V Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=3937119&indiv=try.
- 97 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 012221-015810. Record for David Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=1101196&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 057151-059700. Record for E Albert Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=7330464&indiv=try.
- 99 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 040001-043000. Record for Mrs Effie Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=3379997&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 085701-088550. Record for Melville Mack Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=6850255&indiv=try.
- 101 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 102501-105500. Record for Andrew M Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=3425282&indiv=try.
- 102 Indiana County Gazette, Indiana, Pennsylvania 1917 (August 20, 1917).
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 105001-108000. Record for Mrs Maria Luise Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=2236934&indiv=try.
- 104 1860 Census, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania, www.ancestry.com.
- 105 Obituary, Indiana County Historical and Genealogical Society.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 049651-052200. Record for Elizabeth E Clawson. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=5714826&indiv=try.
- 107 Ancestry.com and The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1880 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1880; Census Place: Black Lick, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1135; Page: 85D; Enumeration District: 131. Record for John W. Huston. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6742&h=50203445&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death certificates, 1906–1966; Certificate Number Range: 043001-046000. Record for Margaret Houston Loughry. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=3878166&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Web: Pennsylvania, Find A Grave Index, 1681-2011 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com.
- 110 Arlene Rainelli.
- 111 1900 Census, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania, www.ancestry.com.

- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 013951-016500. Record for William Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=5918427&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for William Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=3945962&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 055501-058500. Record for Mary Jane Kirkland. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=750757664&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 007651-010350. Record for Mary Jane Kirkland. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=756017558&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 082501-085500. Record for Mary Jane Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=3736591&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Bairdstown, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Page: 9; Enumeration District: 0082; FHL microfilm: 1241497. Record for John Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=42712858&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com and The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1880 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1880; Census Place: Derry, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1204; Page: 108C; Enumeration District: 113. Record for John Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6742&h=1047195&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Ohio, County Marriages, 1774-1993 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Ollie May Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61378&h=904185941&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Laura Belle Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=903941925&indiv=try.
- 121 Ancestry.com, 1910 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1910; Census Place: Derry, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: T624\_1428; Page: 10A; Enumeration District: 0112; FHL microfilm: 1375441. Record for Laura Belle Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7884&h=192410225&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Cuyahoga County, Ohio, Marriage Records and Indexes, 1810-1973 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), Ancestry.com, Cuyahoga County Archive; Cleveland, Ohio; Cuyahoga County, Ohio, Marriage Records, 1810-1973; Volume: Vol 64-65; Page: 22; Year Range: 1906 Aug 1907 Mar. Record for Rose E Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1876&h=2389044&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Ohio, County Marriages, 1774-1993 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Rose E. Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61378&h=900916313&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Cook County, Illinois, Deaths Index, 1878-1922 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Rose Phebus. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2552&h=1289604&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Box Number: 2399; Certificate Number Range: 074201-077050. Record for Olive Mae FoLey. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=14673825&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Olive Mae Foley. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=10956474&indiv=try.
- 127 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Ollie M. Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=903943669&indiv=try.
- 128 1910 Census, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania, Ancestry.com.
- Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: West Wheatfield, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1416; Page: 9; Enumeration District: 0066; FHL microfilm: 1241416. Record for Adison Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=52234960&indiv=try.
- 130 Ninevah / Rodger's Graveyard / Wakefield Cemetery, East Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 131 Linda Lou Gold Jackson, www.rootsweb.com.
- 132 Frances Strong Helman and Roxie Thompson.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Death certificates, 1906–1967; Certificate Number Range: 085501-088500. Record for James Clinton Fee. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=4484397&indiv=try.
- Deaths in Indiana County, Pennsylvania (1894) (Indiana County Gazette and Indiana Weekly Messenger), Indiana Historical Society.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 029401-032250. Record for Mr George Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=7149044&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Mattie E. Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=903943721&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 111001-114000. Record for Ida L Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=2386134&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Ida L. Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=903941598&indiv=try.
- 139 Cynthia Frye, www.rootsweb.com.
- 140 Lynette J. Burge.
- 141 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Harold Merwin Wakefield. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=14088846&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Blairsville, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Page: 20; Enumeration District: 0041; FHL microfilm: 1241415. Record for George Wakefield. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=52204061&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1910 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1910; Census Place: Homer, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: T624\_1350; Page: 3B; Enumeration District: 0065; FHL microfilm: 1375363. Record for George W Wakefield. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7884&h=24602029&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1777-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1929-1990; Series Number: Series 1. Record for George W Wakefield. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1967&h=1092734&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 046501-049500. Record for Emma Jane Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=3772342&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1910 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1910; Census Place: Indiana Ward 2, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: T624\_1350; Page: 18b; Enumeration District: 0081; FHL microfilm: 1375363. Record for William H Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7884&h=24609139&indiv=try.
- 147 Ancestry.com and The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1880 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1880; Census Place: Youngstown, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1205; Page: 350a; Enumeration District: 123. Record for William H. Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6742&h=38193953&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Washington, Fayette, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1411; Page: 10; Enumeration District: 0071. Record for Wm Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=46789339&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 046001-049000. Record for Amanda Elizabeth Boers. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=4145279&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Olive B. Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=903944561&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 28 Jan 1956; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/540462825/? article=fa8f30e9-e91f-4715-b4d1-61d14e09e30d&focus=0.8620776,0.2426328,0.993071,0.37482232&xid=3355. Record for Olive Belle Davis. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=501572900&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Olive Runyan. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=902827211&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Bessie L. Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=903944562&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania. Death Certificates, 1906–1968. Record for Charles Arthur Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=15324413&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Edward Daniel Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=9901811&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 064651-067500. Record for Daniel Edward Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=7155348&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 091951-094500. Record for Walter S Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=6372024&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Ohio, County Marriages, 1774-1993 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Goldie Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61378&h=902234438&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, Ohio, County Marriages, 1774-1993 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Goldie E. Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61378&h=903687277&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Summit County, Ohio, Marriage Records, 1840-1980 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), Ancestry.com, Summit County Court of Common Pleas Probate Division; Akron, Ohio; Volume Number or Range of Dates: Vol 96, 1943-1944. Record for Goldie Ellen Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2145&h=1372939&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 17 Sep 1937; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/519378406/? article=13b47bd7-161e-448f-ab4c-83af23f9c6db&focus=0.4994334,0.64245343,0.6190884,0.7407905&xid=3355. Record for Ella Palmer Cruickshank. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=507070303&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 043001-046000. Record for Murray Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=3416528&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Murray P. Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=3947963&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Wood Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=3943989&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 077551-080100. Record for Frank Joseph Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=6303849&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania. Death Certificates, 1906–1968. Record for Earl Ellsworth Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=15405815&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Progress; Publication Date: 8 Apr 1931; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/19967652/? article=c8616853-5ca6-4cc3-9200-9773efdbf7c1&focus=0.8520178,0.85451615,0.9989342,0.9779323 &xid=3355. Record for Murray Pearl Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=512874069&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania. Death Certificates, 1906–1968. Record for Bertha A Starry. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=15366946&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 050551-053250. Record for Ellen Nora Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=5812172&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 085461-088540. Record for Luther B Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=593496&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Indiana, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1415; Page: 7; Enumeration District: 0056. Record for J D Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7602&h=52222355&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Box Number: 2388; Certificate Number Range: 044401-047100. Record for James D. Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=14752864&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: White, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Page: 4A; Enumeration District: 0052; FHL microfilm: 2341780. Record for James D Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=51816426&indiv=try.
- 174 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 114851-118070. Record for Mary Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=1317510&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1910 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1910; Census Place: Punxsutawney Ward 1, Jefferson, Pennsylvania; Roll: T624\_1351; Page: 14A; Enumeration District: 0082; FHL microfilm: 1375364. Record for Oneida Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1910USCenIndex&h=109106358&indiv=try.
- 176 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Nelle E Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=FSMarriagePennsylvania&h=903955672&indiv=try.
- 177 Ancestry.com, Summit County, Ohio, Marriage Records, 1840-1980 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), Ancestry.com, Summit County Court of Common Pleas Probate Division; Akron, Ohio; Volume Number or Range of Dates: Vol 80, 1940. Record for Oneida L Dreifuss. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2145&h=1247664&indiv=try.
- 178 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 012901-015450. Record for Melle E Woodward. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=6378814&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 070501-073500. Record for Mrs Lucetta S Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=2145938&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. City Directories, 1821-1989 (Beta) (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), www.ancestry.com, Record for Robert A Crookshank. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2469&h=181921642&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com and The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1880 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1880; Census Place: Youngstown, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1205; Page: 350a; Enumeration District: 123. Record for Amanda E. Cruickshank. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6742&h=1059876&indiv=try.
- 182 Donna Palmer Herbricht.
- Ancestry.com, Michigan, Death Records, 1867-1950 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Elsie J Carr. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=MichiganDeaths&h=390124&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 034161-037710. Record for Jas E Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=602205016&indiv=try.
- 185 Ancestry.com, Michigan, Death Records, 1867-1950 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Jas E Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60872&h=600329402&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Michigan, Death Records, 1867-1950 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for James E Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60872&h=600990099&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com and The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1880 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1880; Census Place: Scottdale, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1204; Page: 320D; Enumeration District: 105. Record for James Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6742&h=834243&indiv=try.
- 188 Old McChesneytown Cemetery, McChesneytown, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Latrobe Bulletin; Publication Date: 18 May 1976; Publication Place: Latrobe, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/448111757/? article=520d11e9-4c83-4bdc-81d2-e083db1ee7ef&focus=0.7424024,0.4452896,0.8611529,0.5382427&xid=3355. Record for Hughes E. Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=548007843&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, New York, County Marriages, 1847-1849; 1907-1936 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Elmer Hughes Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61377&h=113180&indiv=try.
- 191 1900 Census, Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania, www.ancestry.com.
- Ancestry.com, Tennessee, Deaths and Burials Index, 1874-1955 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), www.ancestry.com, Record for Wilson E Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=2546&h=1185825&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Tennessee, Death Records, 1908-1958 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Tennessee State Library and Archives; Nashville, Tennessee; Tennessee Death Records, 1908-1958; Roll Number: 11. Record for Wilson E Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2376&h=629829&indiv=try.
- 194 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 092851-095700. Record for Joseph Campbell Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=6683183&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Daniel S Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=3847747&indiv=try.
- 196 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Box Number: 2392; Certificate Number Range: 055151-057850. Record for John I. Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=14777541&indiv=try.
- 197 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Box Number: 274. Record for Scott Rachell Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=714539&indiv=trv.
- 198 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 110051-113050. Record for Nancy Amy Calmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cqi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=3033080&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Box Number: 86; Certificate Number: 62462. Record for Jesse James Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60484&h=307540&indiv=try.
- 200 Oakland Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 201 Indiana Weekly Messenger, Indiana, Pennsylvania Marriage Licenses (1898) (, January 19, 1898), Indiana County Historical Society.
- 202 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 007651-010200. Record for Edmund P Boyle. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=603852250&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com and The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1880 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1880; Census Place: Burrell, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1135; Family History Film: 1255135; Page: 139C; Enumeration District: 134; Image: 0280. Record for Sarah Boyle. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1880usfedcen&h=37447803&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 044601-047300. Record for Minnie Boyle Lowe. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=3948304&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Edward P Boyle. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=FindAGraveUS&h=69320618&indiv=try.
- 206 Indiana Progress, Indiana, Pennsylvania 1877 (March 1, 1977), www.ancestry.com.
- 207 1910 Census, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania, Ancestry.com.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 113501-116500. Record for Clara Foreman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=930756&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Burrell, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1415; Page: 6; Enumeration District: 0045. Record for Clara J Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7602&h=52207996&indiv=try.
- 210 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Grace G Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=903947335&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Burrell, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1415; Page: 6; Enumeration District: 0045. Record for Davis A Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7602&h=52207993&indiv=try.
- 212 Indiana County Gazette, Indiana, Pennsylvania 1943 (July 26, 1943).
- Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Database online. Year: 1900; Census Place: Burrell, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: T623 1415; Page: 1A; Enumeration District: 45. Record for Jos J Palmer.
- 214 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 079001-082000. Record for Margaret Ellen Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=4149149&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Texas, Death Certificates, 1903-1982 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2013), Ancestry.com, Texas Department of State Health Services; Austin Texas, USA; Texas Death Certificates, 1903–1982. Record for Jesse J Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2272&h=21991716&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 061201-063900. Record for Clare A Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=6554960&indiv=try.
- 217 Mary Ferm.
- 218 Indiana County Gazette, Indiana, Pennsylvania 1900 (February 28, 1900).
- Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Database online. Year: 1900; Census Place: East Taylor, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: T623\_1388; Page: 2B; Enumeration District: 117. Record for Abram Knavel.
- 220 Ancestry.com, Public Member Trees (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Database online. Record for Abraham Knavel.
- 221 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1965; Certificate Number Range: 001051-003600. Record for Mrs Carrie Ford. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=6367825&indiv=try.

- 222 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 062001-065000. Record for Abraham Knavel. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=5016401&indiv=try.
- 223 1880 Census, Big Run, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania, www.ancestry.com.
- 224 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 066501-069500. Record for Floyd J Fetterman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=4065205&indiv=try.
- 225 Caren Joyner, www.ancestry.com.
- Ancestry.com and The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1880 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1880; Census Place: Young, Jefferson, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1136; Page: 301B; Enumeration District: 203. Record for Samuel C. Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6742&h=37472262&indiv=try.
- 227 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 074851-077400. Record for Mrs Ruth Annis Kurtz. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=7303789&indiv=try.
- 228 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Madison C. Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=2019518&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Clayville, Jefferson, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1416; Page: 3; Enumeration District: 0060. Record for Samuel C Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=52247687&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, California Death Index, 1940-1997 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2000), www.ancestry.com, Place: Los Angeles; Date: 2 Mar 1959; Social Security: 565012738. Record for Mary Ellen Cameron. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5180&h=10199053&indiv=try.
- 231 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 088551-091400. Record for Sara Jane Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=4600433&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 033001-035850. Record for Samuel J Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=6558908&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Samuel James Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=2061183&indiv=try.
- 234 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 031501-034050. Record for McVay Troy Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=6598264&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for McVay Troy Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=13202837&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Madison C. Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=2062514&indiv=try.

- 237 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 105501-108500. Record for Mrs Effie W Black. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=3437214&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 043001-046000. Record for Samuel C Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=3128469&indiv=try.
- 239 Tim Cooper, e-mail.
- Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Black Lick, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Page: 4A; Enumeration District: 0004; FHL microfilm: 2341779. Record for Ellen Henry. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=51749807&indiv=try.
- 241 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 24 May 1985; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/19850042/? article=039440f1-77eb-4c23-9060-1f0229d797ea&focus=0.16648768,0.28024969,0.49635005,0.43260 35&xid=3355. Record for Ellen Sophia Henry. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=664852600&indiv=try.
- 242 Janice Dias Peoples.
- 243 1910 Census, Pennsylvania.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. Federal Census Mortality Schedules, 1850-1880 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, National Archives and Records Administration (NARA); Washington, D.C.; Non-population Census Schedules for Iowa, 1850-1880; Archive Collection: T1156; Archive Roll Number: 62; Census Year: 1880; Census Place: Pleasant, Wapello, Iowa. Record for Jane Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8756&h=2006850&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Grand Island Daily Independent; Publication Date: 31 Oct 1934; Publication Place: Grand Island, Nebraska, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/693347870/?article=b86d4430-20d5-4bc1-9a92-a0e6f46c6715&focus=0.26072973,0.5410217,0.37867844,0.73877186&xid=3355. Record for Sarah Mc Nair McNair. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=914558921&indiv=try.
- 246 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Margaret Ann Hull. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=12612983&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Wayne, Monroe, Iowa; Roll: 449; Page: 5; Enumeration District: 0094. Record for Martha A Hull. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7602&h=14745058&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com and The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1880 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1880; Census Place: Des Moines, Van Buren, Iowa; Roll: 367; Page: 513d; Enumeration District: 037. Record for Henry Hull. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6742&h=47913896&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Iowa, Death Records, 1920-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, State Historical Society of Iowa; Des Moines, Iowa; Iowa Death Records, 1888-1904. Record for Perry Hull. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61442&h=532453&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Iowa, Marriage Records, 1880-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Iowa Department of Public Health; Des Moines, Iowa; Iowa Marriage Records, 1880–1922; Record Type: Marriage. Record for Granville Hull. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8823&h=3481681&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Iowa, Death Records, 1920-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, State Historical Society of Iowa; Des Moines, Iowa; Iowa Death Records, 1888-1904. Record for Granville Hull. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61442&h=343801&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, Iowa, Marriage Records, 1880-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Iowa Department of Public Health; Des Moines, Iowa; Iowa Marriage Records, 1880–1922; Record Type: Marriage. Record for Alma Hall. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=8823&h=903402675&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Iowa, Death Records, 1920-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, State Historical Society of Iowa; Des Moines, Iowa; Iowa Death Records, 1952-1967; Reference: 18-0688\_US-IA. Record for Alma May Sellers. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61442&h=750835758&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Iowa, Death Records, 1920-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, State Historical Society of Iowa; Des Moines, Iowa; Iowa Death Records, 1888-1904. Record for Alfred Hull. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61442&h=766210&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Iowa, Marriage Records, 1880-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Iowa Department of Public Health; Des Moines, Iowa; Iowa Marriage Records, 1880–1922; Record Type: Marriage. Record for Alfred Hull. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=8823&h=4065544&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Iowa, Death Records, 1920-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, State Historical Society of Iowa; Des Moines, Iowa; Iowa Death Records, 1888-1904. Record for Cara Turner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61442&h=395528&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Iowa, State Census Collection, 1836-1925 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2007), Ancestry.com, State Historical Society of Iowa (via Heritage Quest); Microfilm of Iowa State Censuses, 1856, 1885, 1895, 1905, 1915, 1925 as well various special censuses from 1836-1897. Record for Cora S Turner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1084&h=2111201&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Iowa, Delayed Birth Records, 1856-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, State Historical Society of Iowa; Des Moines, Iowa; Title: Iowa Birth Records, 1888-1904. Record for Thomas Hull. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61441&h=302541893&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Iowa, Marriage Records, 1880-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Iowa Department of Public Health; Des Moines, Iowa; Iowa Marriage Records, 1880–1922; Record Type: Marriage. Record for Clarence Hull. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8823&h=3435839&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Iowa, Death Records, 1920-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, State Historical Society of Iowa; Des Moines, Iowa; Iowa Death Records, 1952-1967; Reference: 18-0688\_US-IA. Record for Roy Dale Hull. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61442&h=751123741&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Iowa, Marriage Records, 1880-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Iowa Department of Public Health; Des Moines, Iowa; Iowa Marriage Records, 1880–1922; Record Type: Marriage. Record for Roy Hull. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=8823&h=3435826&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Iowa, Marriage Records, 1880-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Iowa Department of Public Health; Des Moines, Iowa; Iowa Marriage Records, 1880–1922; Record Type: Marriage. Record for Archie J Hull. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8823&h=3627404&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Iowa, Death Records, 1920-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, State Historical Society of Iowa; Des Moines, Iowa; Iowa Death Records, 1952-1967; Reference: 18-0688\_US-IA. Record for Archie J Hull. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61442&h=750910864&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Iowa, Delayed Birth Records, 1856-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, State Historical Society of Iowa; Des Moines, Iowa; Title: Iowa Birth Records, 1888-1904. Record for Leonard Hull. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61441&h=369540&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Iowa, Marriage Records, 1880-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Iowa Department of Public Health; Des Moines, Iowa; Iowa Marriage Records, 1880–1922; Record Type: Marriage. Record for Leonard Hull. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8823&h=3524581&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Iowa, Births and Christenings Index, 1800-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Arthur Hull. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2547&h=1145841&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, Iowa, Marriage Records, 1880-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Iowa Department of Public Health; Des Moines, Iowa; Iowa Marriage Records, 1880–1922; Record Type: Marriage. Record for Arthur Hull. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=8823&h=3619545&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Jackson, Monroe, Iowa; Roll: 449; Page: 1; Enumeration District: 0085. Record for Andrew Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7602&h=14732345&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Mary Isabelah Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=145905271&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Iowa, Death Records, 1920-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, State Historical Society of Iowa; Des Moines, Iowa; Iowa Death Records, 1888-1904. Record for Mary Esbella Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61442&h=274663&indiv=try.
- 271 Ancestry.com, Iowa, Marriage Records, 1880-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Iowa Department of Public Health; Des Moines, Iowa; Iowa Marriage Records, 1880–1922; Record Type: Marriage. Record for Emily M Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8823&h=903657115&indiv=try.
- 272 Ancestry.com, Iowa, Marriage Records, 1880-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Iowa Department of Public Health; Des Moines, Iowa; Iowa Marriage Records, 1880–1922; Record Type: Marriage. Record for James R Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8823&h=3459339&indiv=try.
- 273 Ancestry.com, Iowa, Marriage Records, 1880-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Iowa Department of Public Health; Des Moines, Iowa; Iowa Marriage Records, 1880–1922; Record Type: Marriage. Record for John Rostus Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8823&h=3743392&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Iowa, Delayed Birth Records, 1856-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, State Historical Society of Iowa; Des Moines, Iowa; Title: Iowa Birth Records, 1888-1904. Record for Johney Jasper Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61441&h=25559&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Iowa, Marriage Records, 1880-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Iowa Department of Public Health; Des Moines, Iowa; Iowa Marriage Records, 1880–1922; Record Type: Marriage. Record for John J Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8823&h=3529904&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Iowa, Select Marriages Index, 1758-1996 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for John J. Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60284&h=3789459&indiv=try.
- 277 Ancestry.com, Iowa, Delayed Birth Records, 1856-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, State Historical Society of Iowa; Des Moines, Iowa; Title: Iowa Birth Records, 1888-1904. Record for Charles Benton Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61441&h=30871&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Iowa, Select Marriages Index, 1758-1996 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for Mary E. Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60284&h=3290930&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Harriett Smith. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=22596191&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Iowa, Select Marriages Index, 1758-1996 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for Harriet Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60284&h=3171075&indiv=try.
- 281 Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Western, Johnson, Nebraska; Roll: 931; Page: 7; Enumeration District: 0032. Record for Jasper T Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7602&h=30953551&indiv=try.

- 282 Ancestry.com, Nebraska, Marriage Records, 1855-1908 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, State Library and Archives, Nebraska State Historical Society; Lincoln, Nebraska; Nebraska, Marriage Records. Record for Hattie B. Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61335&h=900070470&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Washington, Death Index, 1940-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2002), Ancestry.com, Washington State Archives; Olympia, Washington; Washington Death Index, 1940-2017. Record for Hattie B Ward. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6716&h=6620255&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Washington, Death Index, 1940-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2002), Ancestry.com, Washington State Archives; Olympia, Washington; Washington Death Index, 1940-2017. Record for Nora Ethel Ploof. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6716&h=6244056&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Washington, Death Index, 1940-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2002), Ancestry.com, Washington State Archives; Olympia, Washington; Washington Death Index, 1940-2017. Record for Minnie Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6716&h=7600136&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Nancy J Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=Numident&h=763198662&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Nancy Lute. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=FSMarriagePennsylvania&h=1203940201&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 062251-065500. Record for James Orange Lute. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=2186790&indiv=try.
- 290 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 113501-116500. Record for Christhoper H Lute. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=929144&indiv=try.
- 291 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Christopher Jr. Lute. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=FSMarriagePennsylvania&h=3943470&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 055801-058650. Record for Robert Harvey Lute. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=7213709&indiv=try.
- 293 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 034351-037200. Record for Minnie Clawson. http://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=7486310&indiv=try.
- 294 Ancestry.com and The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1880 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1880; Census Place: West Wheatfield, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1135; Page: 434D; Enumeration District: 244. Record for David B. Lute. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6742&h=37202499&indiv=try.
- 295 Brøderbund Software, Inc., World Family Tree Vol. 4, Ed. 1 (Release date: August 23, 1996), Tree #2324. Date of Import: Jan 19, 1999.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 067801-071330. Record for David Bradley Lute. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=2601994&indiv=trv.
- 297 Indiana Messenger, Indiana, Pennsylvania 1914 (June 17, 1914).

- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Wills and Probate Records, 1683-1993 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Will Books, 1807-1917; Author: Indiana County (Pennsylvania). Register of Wills; Probate Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania.
- 299 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1777-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1929-1990; Series Number: Series 1.
- 300 David Bradley Lute Obituary.
- 301 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com.
- Historical Data Systems, comp., U.S. Civil War Soldier Records and Profiles (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2009), www.ancestry.com, Historical Data Systems, Inc.; Duxbury, MA 02331; American Civil War Research Database. Record for David B Lute. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1555&h=3575407&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Irwin Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=3939413&indiv=try.
- 304 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Democrat; Publication Date: 1 Aug 1917; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/994661743/? article=b72bb1a2-47c4-486b-9aee-35170205b1c7&focus=0.63630414,0.34176838,0.78906685,0.4964 197&xid=3355. Record for Jerry W Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=1633517550&indiv=try.
- 305 Indiana Evening Gazette, Indiana, Pennsylvania 1943 (July 21.1943).
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Mrs. Carrie Fulcomer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=903942373&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 063901-066350. Record for Carrie Elizabeth Fry. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=7245772&indiv=try.
- 308 Indiana County Gazette, Indiana, Pennsylvania 1922 (August 1. 1922).
- 309 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 024001-027000. Record for Mrs Mary Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=4968702&indiv=try.
- 310 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Santa Fe New Mexican; Publication Date: 28/ Sep/ 1901; Publication Place: Santa Fe, New Mexico, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/583348275/? article=a686ca64-3fa0-40ca-bba3-95c2ed775145&focus=0.41367304,0.3388453,0.54696685,0.38938612&xid=3398. Record for J. W. Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=24881863&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Chico Springs, Colfax, New Mexico; Roll: 1000; Page: 2; Enumeration District: 0038. Record for J W Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7602&h=21391621&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Martines, Colfax, New Mexico; Roll: 1000; Page: 5; Enumeration District: 0037. Record for Francisco Lachonus. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=21391189&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 121351-122748. Record for James Raymond Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=6680095&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Harvey Levi Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=107602723&indiv=try.
- 315 Clawson Family File, Indiana County Historical Society.
- 316 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 049761-053060. Record for Samantha Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=1746128&indiv=try.
- 317 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 049601-052150. Record for Norman Wesley Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=3954544&indiv=try.
- 318 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Birth Certificates, 1906-1913; Box Number: 103; Certificate Number Range: 112951-115950. Record for Anna Vera Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=329352&indiv=try.
- 319 Dayton School, Orphans (1866-1876), Indiana County Historical Society.
- 320 Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: West Wheatfield, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1416; Page: 9; Enumeration District: 0066; FHL microfilm: 1241416. Record for Clement L Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=52234968&indiv=try.
- 321 Indiana County Historical and Genealogical Society (Pennsylvania) Miller Family Folder.
- 322 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 059701-062250. Record for Carrie Alcorn Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=6055989&indiv=try.
- 323 Armagh Cemetery, Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 324 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Box Number: 2380; Certificate Number Range: 022351-025200. Record for Vireil R. Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=14704650&indiv=try.
- 325 Brendlinger Tree 2.FTW, Date of Import: Nov 17, 2001.
- 326 Delayed Birth Certificate Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Box Number: 2450; Certificate Number Range: 095101-097950. Record for Omer Geroge Shoup. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=14966699&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Washington, Select Death Certificates, 1907-1960 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for Fanny Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60229&h=971189&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Frances Jane Hancuff. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60525&h=115099781&indiv=try.
- 330 Indiana County Gazette, Indiana, Pennsylvania 1935 (March 25, 1935).
- Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Blairsville, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1415; Page: 7; Enumeration District: 0041. Record for Robert Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=52202910&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 2 Dec 1940; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/13979025/? article=e21c6394-db11-4ecf-8751-66de6a4a1b3b&focus=0.009894402,0.52673,0.1457263,0.7789202&xid=3355. Record for Sarah Catherine Baughman Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=664804073&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 24 Jul 1933; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/14464833/? article=21c803a8-d7fb-4ff7-988c-be6204e28535&focus=0.38466117,0.53457266,0.5088659,0.8509787&xid=3355. Record for John A Campbell Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=664819908&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Alberta, Canada, Homestead Records, 1870-1930 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Leslie Hazlette Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60865&h=52021&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Sumner County Standard; Publication Date: 17/ Oct/ 1889; Publication Place: Wellington, Kansas, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/382656007/? article=0cb2f57f-b800-4adb-bc9e-76fa58dd8ec9/684da753-99bb-40ed-b7df-03a6fc8ede81&focus=0.4927131,0.62758,0.6391446,0.70457256&xid=3398. Record for Leslie H. Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=323305593&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Illinois, Sumner, Kansas; Roll: 502; Page: 5; Enumeration District: 0335. Record for Leslie H Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7602&h=17210604&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Caldwell News; Publication Date: 23/ Oct/ 1889; Publication Place: Caldwell, Kansas, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/153269972/?article=20d7121e-ea50-4de6-9545-6c881f043af5&focus=0.36964113,0.0652037,0.51602113,0.093539424&xid=3398. Record for Leslie II Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=46892025&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1911 Census of Canada (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), Ancestry.com, Year: 1911; Census Place: 87, Red Deer, Alberta; Page: 3; Family No: 29. Record for Lealie Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8947&h=8479553&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Canada, Newspapers.com™ Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc), Ancestry.com, Red Deer Advocate; Publication Date: 2 May 1924; Publication Place: Red Deer, Alberta, Canada; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/557633839/? article=69265a67-84e2-4470-9ad4-0468b5f5ce76&focus=0.30461553,0.92663634,0.43522045,0.96988 88&xid=3355. Record for Leslie Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62226&h=567772850&indiv=try.
- 340 Indiana Evening Gazette, Indiana, Pennsylvania 1922a (October 3, 1922).
- 341 Indiana County Gazette, Indiana, Pennsylvania 1922a.
- 342 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 086001-089000. Record for Mrs Angeline C Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=3359092&indiv=try.
- 343 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Birth Certificates, 1906-1913; Box Number: 544; Certificate Number Range: 55501-58350. Record for Harold Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=35107079&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Publication Place: Monaca, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: http://simpson.frontrunnerpro.com/runtime/243/runtime.php?SiteId=243&NavigatorId=37862&op=tributeObituary&viewOpt=dpaneOnly&ItemId=476283. Record for Harold William Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2190&h=128201298&indiv=try.

- 345 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Birth Certificates, 1906-1913; Box Number: 119; Certificate Number Range: 161401-164400. Record for Albert Erastus Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=1505215&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Ruth Virginia McKelvey. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=23332227&indiv=try.
- 347 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Birth Certificates, 1906-1913; Box Number: 119; Certificate Number Range: 161401-164400. Record for Alice Lenore Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=505214&indiv=try.
- 348 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Birth Certificates, 1906-1913; Box Number: 544; Certificate Number Range: 55501-58350. Record for Eugene Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=35107078&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Eunice Palmer Plaisted. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=21552801&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1910 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1910; Census Place: Blairsville Ward 1, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: T624\_1350; Page: 8a; Enumeration District: 0057; FHL microfilm: 1375363. Record for Albert E Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7884&h=24598175&indiv=try.
- 351 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Birth Certificates, 1906-1913; Box Number: 119; Certificate Number Range: 161401-164400. Record for Harry Raymond Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=505205&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 101001-104820. Record for Harry Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=328167&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 091401-094100. Record for Laura Pearl Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=6363554&indiv=try.
- 354 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 051151-053700. Record for William John Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=6481197&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 027651-030650. Record for Mrs Ruhama Garman Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=4538675&indiv=try.
- 356 Ancestry.com, Public Member Trees (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Database online.
- 357 1900 Census, Bairdstown, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania, www.ancestry.com.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Lucy Bell Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=902520977&indiv=try.
- 359 1870 Census, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania, www.ancestry.com.
- 360 1900 Census, Cokeville, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania, www.ancestry.com.

- 361 Death Certificate.
- 362 1880 Census, Bairdstown, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania, www.ancestry.com.
- 363 1880 Census, Coketon, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania, www.ancestry.com.
- 364 1930 Census, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania, www.ancestry.com.
- 365 1930 Census, Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania, www.ancestry.com.
- 366 Indiana Evening Gazette, Indiana, Pennsylvania 1972 (January 17, 1972), www.ancestry.com.
- 367 Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Blairsville, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Page: 8; Enumeration District: 0042. Record for Margaret Loughry. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7602&h=52205068&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Margaret J Huston. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=763174494&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 080101-082950. Record for Anna Mary Bruner. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=7163488&indiv=try.
- 370 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 110501-113500. Record for Geo E Clawson. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=1726020&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 081001-084000. Record for Paul Edward Clawson. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=3532240&indiv=try.
- 372 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 012001-015000. Record for Edward D Clawson. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=2155260&indiv=try.
- 373 Indiana Weekly Messenger, Indiana, Pennsylvania Marriage Licenses (1896), Indiana County Historical Society.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA;
   Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 040051-042750.
   Record for Ella J Denison. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=7393312&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 086061-089770. Record for Laura B Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=750012023&indiv=try.
- 376 Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Derry, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: T625\_1662; Page: 3B; Enumeration District: 82. Record for Laura B Doumont. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=89270217&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Derry, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Page: 6B; Enumeration District: 0020; FHL microfilm: 2341889. Record for Laura B Doumont. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=56782240&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Roy G Quick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=3066555&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Derry, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03629; Page: 5B; Enumeration District: 65-26. Record for Laura B Daumont. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=23797458&indiv=try.

- 380 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 062061-065460. Record for Laura B Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=750626788&indiv=try.
- 381 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Box Number: 2535; Certificate Number Range: 082651-085500. Record for Roy G. Quick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=15146339&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Derry, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03629; Page: 5A; Enumeration District: 65-26. Record for Eva Irwin. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=23797307&indiv=try.
- 383 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1910; Box Number: 293; Certificate Number Range: 207220-209364. Record for James A. Foley. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=1707996&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 31 Jul 1970; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, United States of America; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/540446980/?article=9914274e-e419-4def-86a4-5ad8962ff75a&focus=0.047266558,0.54949075,0.16674589,0.7180954&xid=2378. Record for Eva Irwin. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=754443851&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Indiana, Marriages, 1810-2001 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for David Shank. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60282&h=1965601&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Derry, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Page: 18A; Enumeration District: 0019; FHL microfilm: 2341889. Record for Elmer Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=56780112&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War II draft cards (Fourth Registration) for the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for William Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=3399049&indiv=try.
- 388 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 051901-054600. Record for Mary Jane Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=5600611&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Mary Jane Kirkland. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=903945962&indiv=try.
- 390 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Derry, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03629; Page: 3A; Enumeration District: 65-25. Record for Mary J Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=23795644&indiv=try.
- 391 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Derry, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Page: 18A; Enumeration District: 0019; FHL microfilm: 2341889. Record for Mary J Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=56780115&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1910 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1910; Census Place: Derry, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: T624\_1428; Page: 10A; Enumeration District: 0112; FHL microfilm: 1375441. Record for Mary J Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7884&h=192410221&indiv=try.

- 393 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1910; Box Number: 294; Certificate Number Range: 209635-211944. Record for Marie Florence Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=695732&indiv=trv.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Marie Florence Petratos. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=46161203&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 25 Jun 1998; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, United States of America; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/526366532/?
  article=57334135-2a31-45de-876e-0b1eb62382f3&focus=0.014062249,0.26413494,0.18011436,0.4947 4695&xid=2378. Record for Marie Florence Petratos. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=620001479&indiv=try.
- 396 Marriage Anouncement.
- 397 Indiana Weekly Messenger, Indiana, Pennsylvania Marriage Licenses (1899), Indiana County Historical Society.
- 398 Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 399 Indiana Weekly Messenger, Indiana, Pennsylvania Marriage Licenses (1902), Indiana County Historical Society.
- 400 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Death certificates, 1906–1967; Certificate Number Range: 074411-077910. Record for Robert Stanley Fee. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=1714341&indiv=try.
- 401 Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Indiana Ward 1, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: T625\_1574; Page: 13A; Enumeration District: 113. Record for Alta Fee. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=12273204&indiv=try.
- 402 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Death certificates, 1906–1967; Certificate Number Range: 044551-047100. Record for Curtis A Fee. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=7398810&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Daily American; Publication Date: 22/ Apr/ 1977; Publication Place: Somerset, Pennsylvania, United States of America; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/510099278/?article=db25fd80-abec-4f37-9e59-a4f7611d2a53&focus=0.005151581,0.20927535,0.13331367,0.37522832&xid=2378. Record for Isabel F. Lohr. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=553087692&indiv=try.
- 404 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1910; Box Number: 307; Certificate Number Range: 033576-036509. Record for Judson Harmon Fee. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=3039475&indiv=try.
- 405 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Judson Harmon Fee. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=2595049&indiv=try.
- 406 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 1/ Jun/ 1942; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, United States of America; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/14023186/? article=25c724b7-63c5-4df6-803e-7f177df9c89e&focus=0.61326283,0.59705156,0.73373646,0.744599 7&xid=2378. Record for Mildred Viola Kelly. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=664805922&indiv=try.

- 407 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Margaret Cathrine Fee. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=32221671&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Margaret Catherine Fee. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=903849328&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 23/ Oct/ 1981; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, United States of America; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/33712526/?article=c2790154-59b4-4906-87b9-fb3f22d28ada&focus=0.16486886,0.52991605,0.3280915,0.75568193&xid=2378. Record for Margaret Catherine Fee Nicholson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=609575015&indiv=try.
- 410 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 015501-018500. Record for Jacob Jamison. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=604922893&indiv=try.
- 411 Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Blairsville, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Page: 5; Enumeration District: 0041; FHL microfilm: 1241415. Record for Margaret Jamison. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=52202684&indiv=try.
- 412 1920 Census, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 413 Ancestry.com, Public Member Trees (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Database online.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA;
   Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 061001-064000.
   Record for Sadie E Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=5192905&indiv=try.
- 415 Ancestry.com, 1910 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1910; Census Place: Wheatfield, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: T624\_1351; Page: 1B; Enumeration District: 0096; FHL microfilm: 1375364. Record for George F Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7884&h=24615028&indiv=try.
- 416 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Ligonier Echo; Publication Date: 21 Mar 1973; Publication Place: Ligonier, Pennsylvania, United States of America; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/356694974/? article=e59d01be-75cb-4ec8-84fc-9af1ec0aff09&focus=0.14540441,0.120863065,0.26287365,0.34336 525&xid=3355. Record for Vincent D. Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=543827677&indiv=try.
- 417 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Jacob Merle Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=3949377&indiv=try.
- 418 Johannes Seiz.FTW, Date of Import: Sep 9, 2000.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Floy Mack Tomb. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=18047510&indiv=try.
- 420 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 10 Jan 1992; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/524496901/? article=167f374e-c8c9-4f97-983f-73e7db182c0e&focus=0.02902952,0.5558427,0.18960239,0.7315737&xid=3355. Record for Floy Tomb-Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=600157532&indiv=try.

- 421 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 044361-047820. Record for Jessie Mae Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=1162874&indiv=try.
- 422 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Box Number: 2403; Certificate Number Range: 085601-088450. Record for Frank Endsley Brantlinger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=14684236&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Frank E. Brantlinger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=3943721&indiv=trv.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Frank Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=3941598&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: Indiana County. Record for Archibald Franklin Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6482&h=14566293&indiv=try.
- 426 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 029001-032000. Record for A Frank Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=4906997&indiv=try.
- 427 1910 Census, Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania, www.ancestry.com.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 6 Apr 1993; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, United States of America; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/524408369/?article=611ee43c-d724-499b-b9fc-88e2fabd44bc&focus=0.17497395,0.05930021,0.3372389,0.25487036&xid=3355. Record for Christy W. Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=602762883&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Christy Wilson Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=33891117&indiv=try.
- 430 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Christy W Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=3345299&indiv=try.
- 431 Jason Oliphant, www.rootsweb.com.
- 432 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Viola E Wakefield. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=532444&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: New York, Queens, New York; Roll: m-t0627-02740; Page: 7B; Enumeration District: 41-1067. Record for Viola E Wakefield. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=9887272&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 16 Nov 1944; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, United States of America; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/534720339/?article=6b3c5fdd-aea0-409c-9658-599c802bcdf5&focus=0.7365662,0.4925799,0.85604006,0.5986357&xid=3355. Record for Clara Hollis Crawford. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=720287144&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Queens, Queens, New York; Page: 12B; Enumeration District: 0316; FHL microfilm: 2341332. Record for Viola E Wakefield. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=45008282&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, New York State, U.S., Death Index, 1957-1969 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2018), Ancestry.com, New York State Department of Health; Albany, NY, USA; New York State Death Index. Record for Harold M Wakefield. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61668&h=206610&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Veterans Administration Master Index, 1917-1940 (Lehi, UT. USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2019), Ancestry.com, Record for Harold Merwin Wakefield. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61861&h=5627409&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147. Record for Harold M Wakefield. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=7843113&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Thomas Lee Wakefield. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=26729290&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Richard Owen Wakefield. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=33770957&indiv=try.
- 441 Indiana Weekly Messenger, Indiana, Pennsylvania Marriage Licenses (1906).
- 442 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for John Runyan. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=3944561&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: Cambria. Record for Clark Davis. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6482&h=15249358&indiv=try.
- 444 Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, OH, USA; Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2007. Record for Veda Fylora Kimball. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=2012413&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Cuyahoga County, Ohio, Marriage Records and Indexes, 1810-1973 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), Ancestry.com, Cuyahoga County Archive; Cleveland, Ohio; Cuyahoga County, Ohio, Marriage Records, 1810-1973; Volume: Vol 193-194; Page: 299; Year Range: 1940 Aug 1941 Mar. Record for Esther Lydick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1876&h=2831091&indiv=try.
- 446 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906-1914; Certificate Number Range: 75,901-76,050. Record for Erma Jane Lydick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60484&h=35644624&indiv=try.
- 447 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Box Number: 2449; Certificate Number Range: 092251-095100. Record for Floyd H Lydick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=14979416&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Akron Beacon Journal; Publication Date: 19 Jul 1964; Publication Place: Akron, Ohio, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/150893872/? article=155cbff2-d9ad-4237-90fa-075d074d8228&focus=0.7295411,0.30143806,0.8345174,0.35032752&xid=3355. Record for Goldie Palmer Cerosky. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=533764728&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, OH, USA; Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2007. Record for Goldie Cerosky. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=3061628&indiv=try.
- 450 Indiana County, Pennsylvania Early Births, http://www.pa-roots.com/~treasures.

- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Florence Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=902641876&indiv=try.
- 452 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death certificates, 1906–1966; Certificate Number Range: 046501-049500. Record for Florence Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=752506180&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1910 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1910; Census Place: Indiana Ward 2, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: T624\_1350; Page: 21a; Enumeration District: 0081; FHL microfilm: 1375363. Record for Frank Pittman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7884&h=24609227&indiv=try.
- 454 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906-1914; Certificate Number Range: 208,951-209,100. Record for Kenneth Wilbur Pittman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=35733894&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Laura Ellen Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=39247948&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, West Virginia, Marriages Index, 1785-1971 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Elizabeth F Hinds. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2538&h=11413486&indiv=trv.
- 457 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Publication Date: 13/ Jan/ 2020; Publication Place: Penn Hills, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.legacy.com/obituaries/triblive-valley-news-dispatch/obituary.aspx?n=esther-e-troutman&pid=195007102. Record for Esther E. Palmer Troutman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=226737008&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Tulsa, Tulsa, Oklahoma; Page: 9A; Enumeration District: 0177; FHL microfilm: 2341671. Record for Elizabeth Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=95329146&indiv=try.
- 459 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Elizabeth Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=47104551&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Publication Date: 14/ Apr/ 2012; Publication Place: McAlester, Oklahoma, USA; URL: http://mcalesternews.com/obituaries/x1224382444/John-Palmer. Record for John Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=115771657&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Missouri, Marriage Records, 1805-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2007), Ancestry.com, Missouri State Archives; Jefferson City, MO, USA. Record for Daniel Wood Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1171&h=12183769&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War Ii Draft Cards (Fourth Registration) For the State of Kansas; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Box or Roll Number: Box 385. Record for Daniel Wood Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=16626340&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1910 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1910; Census Place: Indiana Ward 2, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: T624\_1350; Page: 19a; Enumeration District: 0081; FHL microfilm: 1375363. Record for Wood Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7884&h=24609160&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, National Archives at Washington, DC; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Year: 1950; Census Place: Salamanca, Cherokee, Kansas; Roll: 2535; Page: 16; Enumeration District: 11-34. Record for Daniel W Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=29043868&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, Public Member Trees (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Database online.
- Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: Indiana County. Record for Archie Theadore Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6482&h=10063721&indiv=try.
- 467 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Birth Certificates, 1906-1913; Box Number: 562; Certificate Number Range: 108151-111000. Record for Archie Theodore Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=185165505&indiv=try.
- 468 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Birth Certificates, 1906-1913; Box Number: 380; Certificate Number Range: Clearfield (Glagan) Lackawanna (Quinn). Record for Archie Theodore Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60484&h=18275800&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Archibald Theodore Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60525&h=82015763&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Indiana Ward 2, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: T625\_1574; Page: 6A; Enumeration District: 114. Record for Archie T Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=12273951&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Indiana, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Page: 16B; Enumeration District: 0032; FHL microfilm: 2341780. Record for Arch Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=51790952&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 21 Feb 2000; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/33660668/? article=c7a982cf-4445-41a8-a271-0e73b109d2e0&focus=0.4920281,0.04674731,0.649365,0.20331073&xid=3355. Record for GLADYS I. Mc KEE Gallo. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=669261928&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Latrobe Bulletin; Publication Date: 11 Jun 1974; Publication Place: Latrobe, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/448242461/? article=4c6fee36-6179-4bae-b8d0-aa128c431a6d&focus=0.7349043,0.20509394,0.85110766,0.51326025&xid=3355. Record for Edith S. Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=545525797&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Logansport Pharos-Tribune; Publication Date: 21 May 1991; Publication Place: Logansport, Indiana, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/19960897/? article=5f4ad9bd-2082-4dbe-915a-8bf29c8fffa6&focus=0.004186623,0.23895447,0.16767298,0.435360 6&xid=3355. Record for Adda Palmer Doty. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=595920701&indiv=try.
- 475 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Box Number: 2426; Certificate Number Range: 025951-028800. Record for Estella Elizabeth Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=14958374&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Merle Arthur Palmer. https://search.ancestrv.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=18139586&indiv=trv.
- 477 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Lisle Coolidge Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=14570546&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Chattanooga Daily Times; Publication Date: 26/ Mar/ 1961; Publication Place: Chattanooga, Tennessee, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/604325497/? article=f52cd1a3-46bb-4e69-9c28-d67601c2e538&focus=0.38638973,0.404544,0.62190294,0.51784563&xid=3398. Record for Mr Archie Theodore Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=92728403&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War Ii Draft Cards (Fourth Registration) For the State of New Jersey; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1986. Record for Arthur Clay Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=9057284&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, New Jersey, Death Index, 1901-2017 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, New Jersey State Archives; Trenton, New Jersey; New Jersey, Death Indexes, 1904-2000. Record for Arthur C Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61260&h=3056865&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Arthur Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=47096068&indiv=try.
- 482 Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Woodlawn, Beaver, Pennsylvania; Roll: T625\_1532; Page: 4A; Enumeration District: 73. Record for Arthur C Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=55171091&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Slippery Rock, Lawrence, Pennsylvania; Page: 7B; Enumeration District: 0054; FHL microfilm: 2341795. Record for Arthur C Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=52480023&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Delaware, Camden, New Jersey; Roll: m-t0627-02321; Page: 13B; Enumeration District: 4-39. Record for Arthur L Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=132804861&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Butler Citizen; Publication Date: 9/ Jun/ 1916; Publication Place: Butler, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/346592073/? article=6bf42a63-965d-45b9-a8a6-ccef1c9c9d3a&focus=0.1531503,0.27711296,0.29366174,0.3842297&xid=3398. Record for Miss Esther J. Nail. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=34993882&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Indiana, Marriages, 1810-2001 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for Arthur Clay Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60282&h=1327508&indiv=try.
- 487 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, National Archives at Washington, DC; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Year: 1950; Census Place: Pitman, Gloucester, New Jersey; Roll: 4315; Page: 71; Enumeration District: 8-53. Record for Arthur C Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62308&h=167107241&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Press of Atlantic City; Publication Date: 3 Apr 2005; Publication Place: Atlantic City, New Jersey, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/926277632/? article=cbd2e5a4-8636-4497-89d6-7fbaacbd551b&focus=0.64923733,0.3492012,0.8063612,0.6716096 &xid=3355. Record for Anne Alice May Palmer Johnson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=1687508146&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101142361. Record for Pauline Edith Moore Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=29140815&indiv=try.

- 490 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 120751-124000. Record for Ester J Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=798402&indiv=try.
- 491 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Arizona Republic; Publication Date: 16 Jan 1981; Publication Place: Phoenix, Arizona, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/120941891/? article=e15327f5-c8d8-499c-bf68-c40ec992292d&focus=0.021065794,0.2360765,0.1262441,0.33628714&xid=3355. Record for Natheleen Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=576426279&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Database online. Year: 1900; Census Place: Indiana, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: T623 1415; Page: 7B; Enumeration District: 56.
- Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Indiana, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03517; Page: 13A; Enumeration District: 32-43. Record for William E Starry. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=25737107&indiv=try.
- 494 Ancestry.com, West Virginia, Marriages Index, 1785-1971 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for William E Starry. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2538&h=1422974&indiv=try.
- 495 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 107501-110500. Record for David Darrell Starry. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=4757200&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War Ii Draft Cards (Fourth Registration) For the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for William Ellsworth Starry. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=3269016&indiv=try.
- 497 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War Ii Draft Cards (Fourth Registration) For the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for James Douglas Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=3398802&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101144304. Record for Ellsworth W Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=13146139&indiv=try.
- 499 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Birth Certificates, 1906-1913; Box Number: 442; Certificate Number Range: Huntingdon (Abbott) Luzerne (Sluseskie). Record for Mille Palmer Woodward. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60484&h=33454498&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 117661-121030. Record for Oneida Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=751423031&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Punxsutawney, Jefferson, Pennsylvania; Roll: 2047; Page: 1B; Enumeration District: 0024; Image: 362.0; FHL microfilm: 2341781. Record for Oneida L Dreifuss. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1930usfedcen&h=51846704&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Oneida L Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=Numident&h=793091102&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Danville Morning News; Publication Date: 5/ Dec/ 1916; Publication Place: Danville, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/85955028/? article=8afa2b7c-d4fc-4401-b2df-8c07b2926643&focus=0.32406342,0.09218921,0.4538351,0.32363337&xid=3398. Record for Miss Oneida Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=78881495&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for H.G. Smiley. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=2755405&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1910 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1910; Census Place: Latrobe Ward 3, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: T624\_1430; Page: 3B; Enumeration District: 0149; FHL microfilm: 1375440. Record for Harry G Smiley. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7884&h=26057611&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Box Number: 300. Record for Harry G. Smiley. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=4726889&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Harry Allen Smiley. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=58498&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania and New Jersey, Church and Town Records, 1708-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Historical Society of Pennsylvania; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; Reel: 437. Record for James C Smiley. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2451&h=3209062&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Detroit Ward 3, Wayne, Michigan; Roll: T625\_804; Page: 4A; Enumeration District: 102. Record for Mary Smiley. http://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=41167183&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Michigan, Marriage Records, 1867-1952 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Michigan Department of Community Health, Division of Vital Records and Health Statistics; Lansing, MI, USA; Michigan, Marriage Records, 1867-1952; Film: 173; Film Description: 1923 Wayne. Record for Mary J Smiley. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9093&h=2940324&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 052951-055800. Record for Hughes Elmer Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=605642607&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101169173. Record for Charles Vernon Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=11704095&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War Ii Draft Cards (Fourth Registration) For the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for Hughes Elmer Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=3398783&indiv=try.
- 514 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Latrobe, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03632; Page: 5A; Enumeration District: 65-94. Record for Hughes E Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=28101194&indiv=try.
- 515 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, National Archives at Washington, DC; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Year: 1950; Census Place: Latrobe, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: 5845; Page: 8; Enumeration District: 65-151. Record for Hughes Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=242158806&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for John Hughes Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=41038704&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Latrobe Bulletin; Publication Date: 9 Jul 1996; Publication Place: Latrobe, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/450011004/? article=c8d78813-4638-45bd-b184-a7f04bfa21dc&focus=0.36798984,0.082519814,0.51731086,0.38533682&xid=3355. Record for John H. Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=613553516&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Anna Elizabeth Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=26930074&indiv=try.
- 519 Virgil McConnaughey, Indiana Historical Society.
- 520 Indiana Weekly Messenger, Indiana, Pennsylvania Marriage Licenses (1897), Indiana County Historical Society.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Esther Ruth Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=21581129&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101169105. Record for Esther Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=28112474&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1965; Certificate Number Range: 016501-019500. Record for Mrs Eva Sundberg. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=5366971&indiv=try.
- 524 1930 Census, Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Washington, Jefferson, Arkansas; Page: 15B; Enumeration District: 0063. Record for Wilson Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6224&h=86666508&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Washington, Jefferson, Arkansas; Roll: m-t0627-00146; Page: 2A; Enumeration District: 35-68. Record for Wilson E Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=101711181&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, WWI Veterans Service and Compensation Files, 1917-1919, 1934-1948 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Wilson E Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60884&h=632903&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Wilson E Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=625936373&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Civil District 17, Gibson, Tennessee; Page: 7; Enumeration District: 0052. Record for Rada Mari Holt. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7602&h=69921301&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Merle Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=52256689&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Number: 159-12-8538; Issue State: Pennsylvania; Issue Date: Before 1951. Record for Merl Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3693&h=47124998&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, WWI Veterans Service and Compensation Files, 1917-1919, 1934-1948 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Meyrl Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60884&h=632593&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Burrell, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03516; Page: 15A; Enumeration District: 32-12. Record for Merl Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=25289346&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1902. Record for Meyrl Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7784011&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, California Death Index, 1940-1997 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2000), www.ancestry.com, Date: 1972-01-06. Record for Daniel S Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5180&h=5580451&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Youngstown, Mahoning, Ohio; Roll: m-t0627-03271; Page: 5B; Enumeration District: 96-100. Record for Daniel Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=34426701&indiv=try.
- 537 Rich Carmichael, www.rootsweb.com.
- Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Burrell, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03516; Page: 18A; Enumeration District: 32-12. Record for James J Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=25289718&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1965; Certificate Number Range: 092401-094950. Record for Donald Elgin Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=6924761&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Number: 206-26-6628; Issue State: Pennsylvania; Issue Date: 1951-1952. Record for Ethel Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3693&h=47106102&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101142152. Record for Harry Lyle Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=12177554&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Burrell, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03516; Page: 18A; Enumeration District: 32-12. Record for John I Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=25289710&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.indianagazette.com/news/obituaries/shirley-little,25247568/. Record for Shirley Jean Palmer Little. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=503673550&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Jobe Funeral Home; Publication Date: 12/ Feb/2021; Publication Place: Monroeville, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.jobefuneralhome.com/obituary/Larry-Palmer. Record for Larry E. Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2190&h=291908804&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Latrobe Bulletin; Publication Date: 19 Aug 1974; Publication Place: Latrobe, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/448047783/? article=d6c5067a-58c7-4601-92b4-8dfee018e90d&focus=0.7421431,0.2947726,0.8599102,0.5679306 &xid=3355. Record for Harry Lyle Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=549151050&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Burrell, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 236; Sheet Number: 34; Enumeration District: 32-15. Record for John I Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=245953463&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101144260. Record for Barbara Ellen Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=29218911&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Bessie Marie Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=32221209&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 095001-098000. Record for Scott Randall Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=603106772&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1903. Record for Scott Randall Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7650708&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Progress; Publication Date: 26/ Sep/ 1934; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/9980692/? article=a3bb169b-4f82-4474-8933-ca79e81fbb8e&focus=0.55384576,0.396498,0.6921184,0.47318366&xid=3398. Record for Scott Randall Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=58141146&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, National Archives at Washington, DC; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Year: 1950; Census Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 236; Page: 19; Enumeration District: 32-14. Record for Scott R Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62308&h=239056898&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 061001-063850. Record for Scott Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=604125564&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 061001-063850. Record for Scott Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=604125565&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 106451-109450. Record for Scott Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=604622273&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Scott David Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=32186501&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Nancy Ruth Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=35668169&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 066751-069450. Record for Harry G Boyle. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=606798687&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Allegheny Ward 13, Allegheny, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1357; Page: 10A; Enumeration District: 0100; FHL microfilm: 1241357. Record for Harry G Boyle. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1900usfedcen&h=58007102&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 007651-010200. Record for Edmund P Boyle. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=603852250&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Minnie Boyle. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=FSMarriagePennsylvania&h=903989149&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Derry, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1497; Page: 22B; Enumeration District: 0089; FHL microfilm: 1241497. Record for Minnie Lowe. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1900usfedcen&h=42726180&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1910 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1910; Census Place: Derry Boro Ward 1, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: T624\_1428; Page: 3A; Enumeration District: 0109; FHL microfilm: 1375441. Record for Minnie Lowe. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1910USCenIndex&h=192404990&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 071551-074100. Record for Marks Leighty Lowe. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=5541813&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Derry, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: T627\_3629; Page: 4B; Enumeration District: 65-19. Record for Minnie Lowe. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1940usfedcen&h=23783047&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 042901-045750. Record for Francis Boyle Lowe. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=6547652&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Edwin Lyman Foreman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=14523477&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 4 Feb 2000; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/527917870/?article=d2b39f40-c06c-46e9-9bdf-62971eab3320&focus=0.0042273942,0.1670869,0.17338236,0.42588368&xid=3355. Record for Edwin L. Foreman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=627998739&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1910 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1910; Census Place: Burrell, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: T624\_1350; Page: 7b; Enumeration District: 0061; FHL microfilm: 1375363. Record for Burton L Foreman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7884&h=24600012&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Birth Certificates, 1906-1913; Box Number: 351; Certificate Number Range: 164401-167400. Record for Edwin Layman Foreman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=3157498&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Birth Certificates, 1906-1913; Box Number: 164; Certificate Number Range: 088880-091743. Record for Terrence Vincent Foreman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=149017&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 30 Jun 1992; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/523503615/? article=570fe65f-0300-43b1-8a19-1ebde64b6ddd&focus=0.0105186775,0.4271228,0.17711912,0.5677 8616&xid=3355. Record for Terrence V. Foreman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=600156632&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Brush Valley, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: T625\_1573; Page: 7A; Enumeration District: 93. Record for Clara Forman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=12240446&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War Ii Draft Cards (Fourth Registration) For the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for Berton Laverty Foreman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=2295596&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 27 May 1955; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/541108027/? article=efbb2cd2-d246-48f0-91e5-3d7de641fb9e&focus=0.8651032,0.16841711,0.99592155,0.28745422&xid=3355. Record for Bert L. Foreman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=500076547&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Sumner Alvin Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=23315994&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 5 Sep1995; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/33713436/? article=7770c15d-5833-4f04-9932-d05821813afa&focus=0.33466193,0.06178109,0.49539846,0.323617&xid=3355. Record for Sumner A. Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=577629225&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Francis Clair Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=46278631&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War Ii Draft Cards (Fourth Registration) For the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for Fred Alvin Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=3398700&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: Indiana County. Record for Fred A Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6482&h=10057840&indiv=trv.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 001651-004650. Record for Pearl May Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=4520548&indiv=try.
- 582 LDS Family Sheet.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Howard S. R. Good. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=2747893&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: East Conemaugh, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Page: 21; Enumeration District: 0116; FHL microfilm: 1241388. Record for Howard J R Good. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=46177909&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1910 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1910; Census Place: East Conemaugh, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: T624\_1323; Page: 40B; Enumeration District: 0110; FHL microfilm: 1375336. Record for Carrie I Good. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7884&h=24129671&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: East Conemaugh, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: T625\_1545; Page: 12A; Enumeration District: 157. Record for Carrie Good. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=71317140&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1965; Certificate Number Range: 105321-109070. Record for Howard J Roberts Good. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=42281&indiv=try.
- 588 Brian L. Cartwright.
- 589 Indiana Weekly Messenger, Indiana, Pennsylvania Marriage Licenses (1894), Indiana Historical Society.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Birth Certificates, 1906-1913; Box Number: 231; Certificate Number Range: 056308-058346. Record for Norman Geary Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=754060&indiv=try.
- 591 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1902. Record for Ralph Edward Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7787058&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Martha Jane Burcher. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=15358038&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Birth Certificates, 1906-1913; Box Number: 187; Certificate Number Range: 157308-160167. Record for Martha Jane Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=637200&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Hazel Milinda Bridge. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=30478327&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 099501-102000. Record for Boyd A Wallace. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=5907844&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Birth Certificates, 1906-1913; Box Number: 502; Certificate Number Range: 159151-162150. Record for Boyd Albert Wallace. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=35422923&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1910 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1910; Census Place: Springfield, Mercer, Pennsylvania; Roll: T624\_1375; Page: 19a; Enumeration District: 0183; FHL microfilm: 1375388. Record for William Wallace. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7884&h=25034833&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101168869. Record for Alice Belle Gourley. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=28032698&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Alverda M Stiver. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=903949090&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Punxsutawney, Jefferson, Pennsylvania; Roll: mt0627-03520; Page: 5A; Enumeration District: 33-30. Record for Owen R Bowland. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=20560473&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 101501-104500. Record for Carl Albert Rowland. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=4771031&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 099001-102000. Record for Monabelle Rowland. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=3650899&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1913; Box Number: 315; Certificate Number Range: 057826-060850. Record for Ruth Annie Williams Kurtz. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=6020619&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Meadville, Crawford, Pennsylvania; Roll: 850; Sheet Number: 17; Enumeration District: 20-34. Record for Ruth A Kurtz. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=242133227&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: West Mead, Crawford, Pennsylvania; Page: 10A; Enumeration District: 0065; FHL microfilm: 2341757. Record for Ruth A Kurtz. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=124457978&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Meadville Ward 3, Crawford, Pennsylvania; Roll: T625\_1556; Page: 12B; Enumeration District: 30. Record for R Annis Kurtz. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=50107110&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Records of Marriages, 1885-1889 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for George H Kurtz. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2489&h=23556&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Punxsutawney, Jefferson, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1417; Page: 16; Enumeration District: 0074. Record for George H Kurtz. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=52270294&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 078501-081500. Record for Mrs Georgia Jones Hedley. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=5064676&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa;
   Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 117301-120150.
   Record for Marie Blackwell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=6646383&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 036501-039500. Record for Ruth Josephine Kurtz. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=5359694&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa;
   Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 031651-034200.
   Record for George Kurtz. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=6541237&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Box Number: 2420; Certificate Number Range: 008851-011700. Record for John C Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=75038954&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Texas, Death Certificates, 1903-1982 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2013), Ancestry.com, Texas Department of State Health Services; Austin Texas, USA; Texas Death Certificates, 1903–1982. Record for John C Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2272&h=61209740&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for John C. Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=2755559&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 035001-038000. Record for John C Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=3943055&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for John C. Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=3890457&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Jess Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=903890457&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Hazel G Patchel. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=12105566&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Laredo Times; Publication Date: 26 Dec 1896; Publication Place: Laredo, Texas, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/19833283/? article=f09fb28c-6c99-4383-9f5c-d06483e3a7f5&focus=0.01242083,0.23549004,0.17984267,0.42148113&xid=3355. Record for Gordon Clemens Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=590990631&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Evening Review; Publication Date: 22 Nov 1976; Publication Place: East Liverpool, Ohio, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/58034725/? article=7d0bf18d-4b91-4230-a961-0c1e226a3fad&focus=0.14733982,0.20423391,0.2652087,0.46590522&xid=3355. Record for Max Troy Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=548175990&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 002701-006260. Record for Margaret Ellen Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=1301058&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 014001-017000. Record for Mrs Sarah Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=5301856&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: Indiana County. Record for Madison Clemence Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6482&h=15253887&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Mary M. Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=902019518&indiv=try.

- 626 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1913; Box Number: 346; Certificate Number Range: 149701-152700. Record for Madison Clemens Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=4503267&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Madison C Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=609869475&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Young, Jefferson, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1417; Page: 2; Enumeration District: 0087. Record for Madison Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=52294559&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Punxsutawney Ward 1, Jefferson, Pennsylvania; Roll: T625\_1575; Page: 13A; Enumeration District: 157. Record for Madison C Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=88522371&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Madison C Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60525&h=27715093&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Arkansas; Registration County: Franklin County. Record for Bennonia Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6482&h=26150328&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 101401-104250. Record for Margaret Ross Winslow. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=6687649&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Earl F. Henry. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=3948502&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Ellen Henry. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=27039255&indiv=try.
- 635 Pool Family Tree (E. Pool), www.ancestry.com.
- Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: lowa; Registration County: Lucas County. Record for Granville Hull. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6482&h=31723280&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Iowa, Death Records, 1920-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, State Historical Society of Iowa; Des Moines, Iowa; Iowa Death Records, 1952-1967; Reference: 18-0688\_US-IA. Record for Edna Roxie Hull. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61442&h=751201680&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Iowa, Death Records, 1920-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, State Historical Society of Iowa; Des Moines, Iowa; Iowa Death Records, 1888-1904. Record for Clarence Hall. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61442&h=600372166&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Clarence Hull. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=29363217&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Roy Dale Hull. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=12194252&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Cedar, Lucas, Iowa; Roll: T625\_497; Page: 5B; Enumeration District: 83. Record for Roy Hull. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6061&h=96694095&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Iowa, Marriage Records, 1880-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Iowa Department of Public Health; Des Moines, Iowa; Iowa Marriage Records, 1880–1922; Record Type: Marriage. Record for Bertha Alma Hupp. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8823&h=903627404&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Floyd B. Hull. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=12613066&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Iowa; Registration County: Wayne County. Record for Leonard Hull. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6482&h=30275147&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Leonard Hull. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=29369110&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Iowa, Marriage Records, 1880-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Iowa Department of Public Health; Des Moines, Iowa; Iowa Marriage Records, 1880–1922; Record Type: Marriage. Record for Helen A Scott. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8823&h=903524581&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Iowa, Marriage Records, 1880-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Iowa Department of Public Health; Des Moines, Iowa; Iowa Marriage Records, 1880–1922; Record Type: Marriage. Record for Anna L. Carson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8823&h=903619545&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Iowa, Death Records, 1920-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, State Historical Society of Iowa; Des Moines, Iowa; Iowa Death Records, 1952-1967; Reference: 18-0688\_US-IA. Record for Arthur Hull. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61442&h=751164594&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for James Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=47114919&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War Ii Draft Cards (Fourth Registration) For the State of Minnesota; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Box or Roll Number: 658. Record for James Rastus Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=15754064&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Minnesota, Death Index, 1908-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2001), Ancestry.com, Minnesota Department of Health; St Paul, Minnesota, USA; Minnesota, Death Index, 1908-2017. Record for James R Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7316&h=2018547&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Iowa; Registration County: Monroe County. Record for John Jasper Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6482&h=30957386&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for John Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=47117221&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Charles Benton Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60525&h=89590717&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, Iowa, Death Records, 1920-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, State Historical Society of Iowa; Des Moines, Iowa; Iowa Death Records, 1952-1967; Reference: 18-0688\_US-IA. Record for Flora Arabelle Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61442&h=751209933&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Mary Etta Stevens. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=123584408&indiv=try.
- 657 Indiana Weekly Messenger, Indiana, Pennsylvania Marriages of 1895.
- 658 McDowell Cemetery, Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Jennie Lute. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=FSMarriagePennsylvania&h=902555838&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for John J. Lute. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=FSMarriagePennsylvania&h=2570705&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 032701-035400. Record for James Nelson Lute. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=6177242&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1909; Box Number: 98. Record for Susan M. Lute. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60484&h=2210186&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1913; Box Number: 563; Certificate Number Range: 111001-114000. Record for Harry Wilson Lute. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=35169191&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: St Clair, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1499; Page: 5; Enumeration District: 0125. Record for James O Lute. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=42761113&indiv=try.
- 1920 Census, New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania, Ancestry.com.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 048001-051000. Record for Mrs Susan Lute. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=4334028&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 104001-107000. Record for Mrs Myrtle Colbert. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=4877992&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1910 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1910; Census Place: Latrobe Ward 5, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: T624\_1430; Page: 4B; Enumeration District: 0151; FHL microfilm: 1375440. Record for Harry R Lute. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1910USCenIndex&h=26058519&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Latrobe Ward 5, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: T625\_1662; Page: 13B; Enumeration District: 140; Image: 1150. Record for Robert H Lute. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1920usfedcen&h=89293384&indiv=try.
- 670 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 014001-017800. Record for Clara Lute. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=56926&indiv=try.
- 671 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 008001-011000. Record for Mrs Margaret Viola Buell. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=4215206&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 100951-103800. Record for Geoge Robb Lute. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=6823247&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Annie V. Mathews. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=903939598&indiv=try.
- 674 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 112351-113317. Record for Annie Vialo Lute. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=6125306&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com.
- Ancestry.com, 1910 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1910; Census Place: Fairfield, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: T624\_1429; Page: 7A; Enumeration District: 0123; FHL microfilm: 1375442. Record for Harry Clawson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7884&h=26041463&indiv=try.
- 677 Minnie Jane Lute Clawson Obituray.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com.
- World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918, www.ancestry.com.
- Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Johnstown Ward 17, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1389; Page: 4A; Enumeration District: 0144; FHL microfilm: 1241389. Record for Mary E Ross. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1900usfedcen&h=46220259&indiv=try.
- 681 Brian Ensley.
- 682 Raymond Clyde Lantz, Family Tree Maker User Home Pages.
- 683 Bruce and Ginger Clawson.
- Indiana County, Pennsylvania Deaths, www.pa-roots.com/~treasures.
- Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: East Liverpool Ward 1, Columbiana, Ohio; Page: 8; Enumeration District: 0013; FHL microfilm: 1241248. Record for Albert D Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=39140143&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Liverpool, Columbiana, Ohio; Roll: T625\_1356; Page: 2B; Enumeration District: 100. Record for Albert D Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=11595281&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, Ohio; Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2007. Record for Albert D Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=7038551&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Ohio, Births and Christenings Index, 1774-1973 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Forest Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2541&h=1888541&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Ohio, Births and Christenings Index, 1774-1973 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Ruth Elva Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=2541&h=1822302&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Ohio, County Marriages, 1774-1993 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Naomi Mcvay. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61378&h=903599226&indiv=try.

- 691 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Evening Review; Publication Date: 10 Jan 1938; Publication Place: East Liverpool, Ohio, United States of America; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/64798370/? article=1782c6eb-49fe-42f4-8aa2-0df8ad69c589&focus=0.13438244,0.59486985,0.25484377,0.744760 8&xid=2378. Record for Noami Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=511152282&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Ohio, Births and Christenings Index, 1774-1973 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Naomi Mc Vay. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2541&h=3952500&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: East Liverpool Ward 3, Columbiana, Ohio; Page: 13; Enumeration District: 0016; FHL microfilm: 1241249. Record for Irvin W Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=39146345&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1910 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1910; Census Place: Unity, Columbiana, Ohio; Roll: T624\_1162; Page: 9A; Enumeration District: 0052; FHL microfilm: 1375175. Record for Anna M Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7884&h=135291829&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Center, Carroll, Ohio; Roll: T625\_1350; Page: 12A; Enumeration District: 71. Record for Anna M Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6061&h=112156895&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Ohio, Births and Christenings Index, 1774-1973 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Ervin Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2541&h=151871054&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Ohio, County Marriages, 1774-1993 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Dorothea Thelma Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61378&h=903391365&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Irvin W Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=637816917&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Irvin W Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=636050267&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Ohio, County Marriages, 1774-1993 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Violet R. Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61378&h=901221778&indiv=try.
- 701 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Births and Christenings Index, 1774-1973 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Irwin Campbel. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2541&h=151881777&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, Ohio; Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2007. Record for Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=64294191&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, Ohio; Ohio Deaths, 1945-1957. Record for Irvin W Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=8370399&indiv=try.
- 704 1900 Census, Brushvalley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania, Ancestry.com.
- 705 Indiana Weekly Messenger, Indiana, Pennsylvania Marriage Licenses (1901) (August 7, 1901).
- 706 1880 Census, Brushvalley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania, Ancestry.com.
- 707 Indiana Progress, Indiana, Pennsylvania 1903, Indiana County Historical Society.
- 708 1930 Census, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania, Ancestry.com.

- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 089101-091650. Record for Chester M Frye. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=5083567&indiv=try.
- 710 Indiana Weekly Messenger, Indiana, Pennsylvania Marriage Licenses (1901) (August 7, 1901).
- 711 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 24 May 1974; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/544406310/? article=a9aba477-ec05-4db5-b803-585b70785bff&focus=0.6222524,0.24250716,0.7421267,0.50919974&xid=3355. Record for Mary Florence Shirley Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=545117527&indiv=try.
- 712 Indiana County Gazette, Indiana, Pennsylvania 1891a (July 22, 1891).
- 713 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Death Records, 1912-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia Deaths, 1912-2014. Record for Alfred Lyle Mcnutt. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9278&h=2006283&indiv=try.
- 714 Ancestry.com, Public Member Trees (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Database online.
- 715 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Louis Palmer Narvaiz. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=65253437&indiv=try.
- 716 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1902. Record for James Raymond Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7771555&indiv=try.
- 717 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for James R. Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1075454&indiv=try.
- 718 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 088551-091400. Record for Rose Laney. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=754600400&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Rose M Laney. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=798044047&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Weekly Messenger; Publication Date: 13/ Jan/ 1921; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/13610790/? article=3bad44f1-33a0-459c-9996-166b39271131/e72f0887-ca64-41fc-ba22-cc418de2a450&focus=0.5147065,0.3291786,0.67452484,0.3963689&xid=3398. Record for Rosa M. Laney. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=300391522&indiv=try.
- 721 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Burrell, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03516; Page: 8A; Enumeration District: 32-12. Record for Ross M Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=25288757&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Center, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Page: 5B; Enumeration District: 0014; FHL microfilm: 2341779. Record for Rose Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=51766982&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Lelia May Hancock. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=34000883&indiv=try.
- 724 Obituary for Rose Mae Laney Palmer Hancock.

- 725 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 033901-036600. Record for Rose Mas Hancock. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=5783172&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Thelma Rose Palmer Clawson. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=General-9279&h=29366953&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Norman W Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=Numident&h=639245013&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Norman W Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=Numident&h=625626104&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Derry, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: 2155; Page: 13B; Enumeration District: 0016; Image: 358.0; FHL microfilm: 2341889. Record for Norman W Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1930usfedcen&h=56772254&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Derry, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: 2155; Page: 15A; Enumeration District: 0019; Image: 515.0; FHL microfilm: 2341889. Record for Clare B Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1930usfedcen&h=56779826&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, National Archives at Washington, DC; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Year: 1950; Census Place: Butler, Butler, Pennsylvania; Roll: 2960; Page: 2; Enumeration District: 10-29. Record for Harry C Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62308&h=241446792&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Butler Eagle; Publication Date: 2023; Publication Place: Butler, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.legacy.com/us/obituaries/butlereagle/name/harry-palmer-obituary?id=53432401. Record for Harry Clifford Jr Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7545&h=337870126&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Anna Vera Heath. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=FindAGraveUS&h=120773503&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 11 Jul 1973; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/544598501/? article=8dcb9660-53ab-4fb7-a95f-66568c9b5952&focus=0.5003037,0.42965215,0.61559063,0.56500214&xid=3355. Record for Albert H. Heath. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=544138767&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Washington, Death Index, 1940-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2002), Ancestry.com, Washington State Archives; Olympia, Washington; Washington Death Index, 1940-2017. Record for Albert H Heath. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6716&h=6691157&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Birth Certificates, 1906-1913; Box Number: 125; Certificate Number Range: 179801-182350. Record for Albert Henry Heath. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=313665&indiv=try.
- 737 Ancestry.com, Summit County, Ohio, Marriage Records, 1840-1980 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), Ancestry.com, Summit County Court of Common Pleas Probate Division; Akron, Ohio; Volume Number or Range of Dates: Vol 207, 1968. Record for Carolyn Beth Casserlie. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2145&h=1253380&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Harry Talmage Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=3948501&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Harry T Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=623403166&indiv=try.
- 740 Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Certificate: 013149; Volume: 25556. Record for Edna G Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5763&h=3968059&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Edna G. Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=115033249&indiv=trv.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Percyclement Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=39614302&indiv=try.
- 743 Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Certificate: 51429; Volume: 35364. Record for Percy C Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5763&h=7166088&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Earl Dee Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=46272057&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Laredo Times; Publication Date: 19 Aug 1899; Publication Place: Laredo, Texas, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/36292771/?article=c0ab9eec-ac45-475d-b256-ac1eb3e0b111&focus=0.3773083,0.23530169,0.4988605,0.47727382&xid=3355. Record for E. Dee Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=592591117&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Dayton Daily News; Publication Date: 2 Jun 2006; Publication Place: Dayton, Ohio, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/411255444/? article=563ff196-663d-4823-8f67-fcdb0e77b814&focus=0.19744779,0.65857005,0.34682915,0.9772436&xid=3355. Record for Percy C. Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=646198895&indiv=try.
- 747 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Harry T. Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=115033255&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Certificate: 095706; Volume: 20715. Record for Harry T Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5763&h=473956&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2004), www.ancestry.com, Record for Charles Wilbur Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7338&h=1484772&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Death certificates, 1906–1967; Certificate Number Range: 066601-069300. Record for Gerald A Hall. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=7206121&indiv=try.
- 751 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1913; Box Number: 34; Certificate Number Range: 096751-099750. Record for James Poela Hall. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=512051&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: West Wheatfield, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Page: 16A; Enumeration District: 0051. Record for Virgis R Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6224&h=51812144&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Number: 206-03-9471; Issue State: Pennsylvania; Issue Date: Before 1951. Record for Virgil Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3693&h=47134814&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Virgil R Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=641032361&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Virgil R Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=630455367&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Maude Hall. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=787446886&indiv=try.
- 757 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: Indiana County. Record for Virgil Rufus Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6482&h=10058133&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania. Death Certificates, 1906–1968. Record for Dorothy Pearl Foust. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=15390802&indiv=try.
- 759 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, National Archives at Washington, DC; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Year: 1950; Census Place: West Wheatfield, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 239; Page: 2; Enumeration District: 32-92. Record for Ames G Shaup. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=245717746&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2294. Record for Ruffus Blair Shoup. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=8211729&indiv=try.
- 761 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 050501-053500. Record for Evelyn Cline. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=753634024&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 001201-003750. Record for Evelyn Cline. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=455618795&indiv=try.
- 763 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 085651-088500. Record for Evelyn Cline Shoup Dick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=6644721&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1913; Box Number: 446; Certificate Number Range: 213276 215925. Record for Evelyn SE?? Cline. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=3278743&indiv=try.
- 765 McConnell, Craig.
- Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Ruth V. McKelvey. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=41012009&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Samuel A Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=211089489&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, National Archives at Washington, DC; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Year: 1950; Census Place: Butler, Butler, Pennsylvania; Roll: 2960; Page: 27; Enumeration District: 10-34. Record for Alice L Winer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62308&h=241861195&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1902. Record for Eugene Milton Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7759430&indiv=try.
- 770 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Eugene Milton Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1075311&indiv=try.
- 771 Michigan Department of Vital and Health Records, Michigan, Death Index, 1971-1996 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 1998), Ancestry.com, Record for Eunice E Plaisted. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3171&h=815648&indiv=try.
- 772 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, National Archives at Washington, DC; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Year: 1950; Census Place: Wyandotte, Wayne, Michigan; Roll: 2459; Page: 54; Enumeration District: 82-382. Record for Eunice Plaiston. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62308&h=180417304&indiv=try.
- 773 Helen Louise 'Kunkle' Kindle.
- 1920 Census, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania, www.ancestry.com.
- 775 1910 Census, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania, www.ancestry.com.
- Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Database online. Year: 1920; Census Place: Blairsville Ward 1, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: T625 1573; Page: 6B; Enumeration District: 90; Image:.
- Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Database online. Roll 1819507, DraftBoard 2. Record for Howard H Clawson.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, Database online. Roll: ; Local board: Summit, Ohio.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Howard H. Clawson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=4351922&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Ohio; Registration County: Summit; Roll: 1819507; Draft Board: 2. Record for Howard H Clawson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6482&h=18611407&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Public Member Trees (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Database online.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, Database online. Roll: ; Local board: Westmoreland , Pennsylvania.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 093901-096600. Record for Ivan Doyle Swauger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=7502868&indiv=try.
- 784 Westmoreland Couty, Pennsylvania, Register of Wills.
- 785 1930 Census, Washington Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania, www.ancestry.com.
- 786 Westmoreland Couty, Pennsylvania, Register of Births.
- 787 1920 Census, Kiskimenitas Township, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania, www.ancestry.com.
- 788 Social Security Death Benefits Index.

- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 069751-072600. Record for Charles Earhart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=5980124&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Charles A Earhart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=802803027&indiv=try.
- 791 1930 Census, Millvale, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.
- 792 1930 Census, Conemaugh Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 793 1910 Census, Conemaugh Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 794 1930 Census, Brownstown, Kiskiminetas Township, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.
- 795 1920 Census, Conemaugh Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 097501-100050. Record for John Tyson Rager. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=606935324&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 17 Nov 1945; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/534954736/? article=4680c51e-ff32-48ed-8125-7f1ec27f7389&focus=0.73085755,0.19939129,0.8503039,0.33238026&xid=3355. Record for Ella Maude Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=665626713&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Ella M. Rager. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=902768466&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Regina Jane Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=35747739&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for John T Rager. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=613196201&indiv=try.
- 801 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 039601-042300. Record for Shirley J Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=7415244&indiv=try.
- 802 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 080901-083600. Record for William D Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=3481139&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Rose Anna Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=14573771&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Elizabeth Mae Markel. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=14513574&indiv=try.
- 805 Indiana Weekly Messenger, Indiana, Pennsylvania 1922 (November 2, 1922), www.ancestry.com.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The News-Herald; Publication Date: 17/ Jul/ 1971; Publication Place: Franklin, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/74256027/? article=45768577-3e89-4632-977c-cf776a1b5a7d&focus=0.6267304,0.07582095,0.9827759,0.75563866&xid=3398. Record for Mr. Gary Patrick Saltarelli. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=80136652&indiv=try.

- 807 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death certificates, 1906–1966; Certificate Number Range: 043001-046000. Record for Marie Elizabeth Loughry. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=753878167&indiv=try.
- 808 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death certificates, 1906–1966; Certificate Number Range: 003001-006000. Record for Marie Loughrey. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=754368669&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com.
- Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Indiana, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03518; Page: 2A; Enumeration District: 32-47. Record for Ella Jane Denison. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=19180832&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Young, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Page: 6A; Enumeration District: 0054; FHL microfilm: 2341780. Record for Ella J Denison. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=51819813&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 121001-124000. Record for Ella Quick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=750553302&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 8/ Jan/ 1942; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/539892955/?article=e6f934ba-bc27-491b-b294-f904f66f86a4&focus=0.25815496,0.7304114,0.37733606,0.9778011&xid=3356. Record for Ruby Jean Ubmlson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=56671658&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 093901-096600. Record for Frank Earl Denison. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=7502946&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War II draft cards (Fourth Registration) for the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for Frank Earl Denison. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=2234564&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2021. Record for William John Quick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7810489&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Latrobe Bulletin; Publication Date: 26 Jun 1982; Publication Place: Latrobe, Pennsylvania, United States of America; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/448824162/?article=eb0a15ac-9d44-4b10-932c-a153a4c7073c&focus=0.665169,0.05735214,0.82337725,0.45788562&xid=2378. Record for William John Quick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=577780107&indiv=try.
- 818 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for William Quick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=50397630&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 9 May 1981; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, United States of America; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/33633649/? article=60465e91-8e89-4a53-94d6-e2dbfa9c5de3&focus=0.016202234,0.4408815,0.17891349,0.667967&xid=2378. Record for Kenneth E. Quick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=609573640&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA;
   Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 035001-038000.
   Record for Phyllis M Quick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=3535445&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 088001-091000. Record for Phyllis Roudabush. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=754417228&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 1/ Jul/ 1965; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/542037974/?article=0040c05d-b039-47c2-b7ec-e19d37a93ef0&focus=0.25714037,0.3707741,0.37894195,0.62737113&xid=3356. Record for Miss Louella Quick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=57159835&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2021. Record for Roy Glenwood Quick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7810461&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 105001-108000. Record for Roy Glenn Quick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=604885779&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Young, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03518; Page: 8B; Enumeration District: 32-70. Record for Roy Quick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=19227174&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 090501-093500. Record for Anna Salinda Nolf Quick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=3468923&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101167498. Record for Roy G Quick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=116142628&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Roy G Quick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=644540605&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Roy G Quick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=648060920&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101167877. Record for Roy Glenn Quick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=162694787&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Anderson Independent-Mail; Publication Date: 9/ Feb/ 2005; Publication Place: Anderson, South Carolina, USA; URL: http://web.andersonsc.com/obituaries/story\_page.asp?id=35834. Record for Roy Glenwood Jr. Quick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7545&h=6851332&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Leechburg, Armstrong, Pennsylvania; Page: 7A; Enumeration District: 0031; FHL microfilm: 2341728. Record for Roy Quick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=49297751&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Laredo Times; Publication Date: 26 Dec 1896; Publication Place: Laredo, Texas, United States of America; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/19833283/? article=fa122e19-b8a3-40ea-8bc7-e77a3b122efc&focus=0.17767258,0.2470103,0.34199414,0.36891076&xid=2378. Record for Eva I. Irwln Foley. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=590990633&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Barbara Jane Irwin. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=16350751&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Barbara Jane Irwin. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=902559648&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1191. Record for George Thomas Irwin. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=6854767&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 033001-035850. Record for George Thomas Irwin. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=6558846&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1777-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1929-1990; Series Number: Series 1. Record for George Thomas Irwin. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1967&h=153693&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101144677. Record for Shirley Lucille Petratos. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=28949023&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Blairsville, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Page: 3B; Enumeration District: 0006; FHL microfilm: 2341779. Record for Jerry Petratos. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=51752657&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Burrell, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03516; Page: 5B; Enumeration District: 32-14. Record for Betty M Petratros. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=25293160&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Burrell, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03516; Page: 5B; Enumeration District: 32-14. Record for Florence Petratros. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=25293157&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 24/ May/ 1961; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/14191647/?article=ed8d0742-ed68-450e-80f6-686c9856abfe&focus=0.0030509797,0.03935475,0.13597757,0.24417275&xid=3356. Record for Theodore Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=89660900&indiv=try.

- 844 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1902. Record for Elmer Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7759398&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Derry, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03629; Page: 3A; Enumeration District: 65-25. Record for Elmer Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=23795654&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 27/ Nov/ 1957; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/13731320/? article=1fa32499-21bb-46a5-ad2a-f271a2a1caf1&focus=0.25439385,0.38380423,0.37850785,0.9177382&xid=3356. Record for Miss Jane Elizabeth Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=22822&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Database online. Number: 199-20-0566; Issue State: Pennsylvania; Issue Date: Before 1951. Record for Grant E. Palmer.
- 848 Travis Lichtenfels, www.rootsweb.com.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 738. Record for Curtis Boyd Fee. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7632997&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Indiana, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Page: 12A; Enumeration District: 0034; FHL microfilm: 2341780. Record for Curtis Fee. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=51796441&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Curtis B Fee. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=629837826&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Curtis B Fee. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=648074708&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Curtis B Fee. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=633904329&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Oregon, State Marriages, 1906-1966 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2018), Ancestry.com, Oregon State Archives; Salem, Oregon; Oregon, Marriage Records, 1906-1910, 1946-1966. Record for Alta Louise Fee. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61677&h=90114700&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Death certificates, 1906–1967; Certificate Number Range: 055001-058000. Record for Margaret Ann Fee. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=3297771&indiv=trv.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 2/ Dec/ 2004; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, United States of America; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/529674805/?article=05701bf5-96e3-47df-acc6-7d36bcc82f20&focus=0.0240086,0.60677683,0.19440733,0.958901&xid=2378. Record for Ralph E. Fee. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=638013561&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Texas, Birth Certificates, 1903-1932 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2013), Ancestry.com, Record for Doris Jean Fee. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2275&h=1974521&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health, State Vital Statistics Unit; Columbus, Ohio; Index to Annual Deaths, 1958-2018. Record for Marion Jgallagher. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=9246364&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Daily American; Publication Date: 19/ Oct/ 1984; Publication Place: Somerset, Pennsylvania, United States of America; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/510455969/?article=b928b894-2655-418b-af05-24e185ab0d6a&focus=0.18577719,0.29041642,0.34665668,0.4697948&xid=2378. Record for Walter E. Lohr. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=571707393&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Donald Edwin Lohr. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=33937821&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 738. Record for Judson Harmon Fee. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7634373&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, Ohio; Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2007. Record for Judson H Fee. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=2970654&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Summit County, Ohio, Marriage Records, 1840-1980 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), Ancestry.com, Summit County Court of Common Pleas Probate Division; Akron, Ohio; Volume Number or Range of Dates: Vol 220, 1971. Record for Betty Kay Fee. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2145&h=1337461&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: White, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03518; Page: 6B; Enumeration District: 32-68. Record for Harman Quint. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=19218709&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Summit County, Ohio, Marriage Records, 1840-1980 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), Ancestry.com, Summit County Court of Common Pleas Probate Division; Akron, Ohio; Volume Number or Range of Dates: Vol 192, 1965-1966. Record for Shirley Ann Fee. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2145&h=1351779&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Summit County, Ohio, Marriage Records, 1840-1980 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), Ancestry.com, Summit County Court of Common Pleas Probate Division; Akron, Ohio; Volume Number or Range of Dates: Vol 190, 1965. Record for Robert Earl Fee. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2145&h=365989&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Evelyn Louise Fee. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=21581744&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101169614. Record for Ruth M Fee. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=28282480&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Geraldine Fee. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=18801839&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Akron Beacon Journal; Publication Date: 12/ Sep/ 1977; Publication Place: Akron, Ohio, United States of America; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/153883925/?article=aa3b7e4e-a312-4d32-a7a2-f6e82ee640bf&focus=0.50098234,0.17768759,0.6534027,0.36491784&xid=2378. Record for Geraldine Marie Fee. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=550803763&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, Ohio; Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2007. Record for Mildred V Kelly. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=5276598&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Indiana, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03517; Page: 10B; Enumeration District: 32-41. Record for Mildred Fee. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=25732225&indiv=try.
- 873 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Margaret C. Nicholson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=45399528&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1840. Record for Donald D Nicholson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7852015&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Donald D Nichalsan. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=23349148&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1534. Record for George Weldin Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7384456&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for George Weldin Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=25126522&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Pittsburgh Press; Publication Date: 29 Aug 1990; Publication Place: Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, United States of America; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/146414447/?

  article=9897afa6-20ca-4afe-8e31-232c461978cb&focus=0.41538155,0.63220423,0.5053007,0.693615 3&xid=3355. Record for George w. Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=593142520&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1534. Record for James Dale Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7406192&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101142232. Record for James Dale Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=12377379&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Elloda Claire Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=47988517&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Jacob Merle Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=75539760&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Database online. Roll 1893241, DraftBoard 2. Record for Jacob Merle Mack.

- Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Publication Date: 29/ Jul/ 2014; Publication Place: McKeesport, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: http://obituaries.triblive.com/listing/242728/Helen-I-Gallagher/. Record for Helen I. Gallagher. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2190&h=288171685&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Donald Harry Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=44498008&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 070401-073610. Record for Mrs Irene Jane Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=1514101&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Ida Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=38201270&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Logansport Pharos-Tribune; Publication Date: 24 May 1991; Publication Place: Logansport, Indiana, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/19963830/? article=b5690dd8-034b-4009-ab0c-dcd27791f9aa&focus=0.66857266,0.35362282,0.8288124,0.50687134&xid=3355. Record for J. ~ Roscoe Tomb. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=595920715&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2535. Record for Joshua Roscoe Tomb. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=8503852&indiv=try.
- 890 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: Indiana County. Record for Joshua Roscoe Tomb. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6482&h=9983760&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1534. Record for David Scott Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7343258&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Ferndale, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: 109; Sheet Number: 14; Enumeration District: 11-82. Record for David S Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=242248333&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Johnstown, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Page: 10A; Enumeration District: 0059; FHL microfilm: 2341746. Record for David Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=50191866&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Ferndale, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03453; Page: 6A; Enumeration District: 11-52. Record for D Scott Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=21112137&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for D Scott Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=802921911&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Marion Clare Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=25107982&indiv=try.

- 897 Germany Lutheran Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 898 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1777-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1929-1990; Series Number: Series 3. Record for Christy W Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1967&h=1172218&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 349. Record for Christy Wilson Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=5666472&indiv=try.
- 900 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Thomas L. Wakefield. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=77884467&indiv=try.
- 901 Ancestry.com, New York, New York, Marriage License Indexes, 1907-2018 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, New York City Municipal Archives; New York, New York; Borough: Queens. Record for Thomas L Wakefield. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61406&h=1975558&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Maryjane Geraldine Janer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=40771016&indiv=try.
- 903 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Mary J. Wakefield. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=64957398&indiv=try.
- 904 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Richard Owen Wakefield. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=194652583&indiv=try.
- 905 National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Veterans Gravesites, ca.1775-2006 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), Ancestry.com, National Cemetery Administration; U.S. Veterans' Gravesites. Record for Richard Owen Wakefield. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=8750&h=3239557&indiv=try.
- 906 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Richard O. Wakefield. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=64957883&indiv=try.
- 907 Ancestry.com, U.S., Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Richard Wakefield. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2441&h=1714944&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Richard O Wakefield. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1732&h=391195568&indiv=try.
- 909 Ancestry.com, New York, New York, Marriage License Indexes, 1907-2018 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, New York City Municipal Archives; New York, New York; Borough: Queens. Record for Richard O Wakefield. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61406&h=2116022&indiv=try.
- 910 National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Veterans Gravesites, ca.1775-2006 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), Ancestry.com, National Cemetery Administration; U.S. Veterans' Gravesites. Record for Norma J Wakefield. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=8750&h=3239533&indiv=try.
- 911 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1525. Record for Floyd Hugh Lydick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=9335876&indiv=try.

- 912 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Derry, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03629; Page: 19B; Enumeration District: 65-22. Record for Floyd Lydick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=23788047&indiv=try.
- 913 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Marie Bronson Lydick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=37440621&indiv=try.
- 914 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Birth Certificates, 1906-1913; Box Number: 477; Certificate Number Range: 83851-86850. Record for Anna Marie Bronsa??. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=35342904&indiv=try.
- 915 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Decatur Herald; Publication Date: 18 Jul 1974; Publication Place: Decatur, Illinois, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/84585903/? article=89b00888-0951-49f1- afbb-5b6dd8622dd4&focus=0.27703914,0.4765542,0.39294368,0.6359479&xid=3355. Record for Esther Barbara Higdon. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=545162055&indiv=try.
- 916 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Erma Susa. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=47486827&indiv=try.
- 917 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Paul J. Susa. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1573263&indiv=try.
- 918 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Decatur Herald; Publication Date: 27/ Sep/ 1963; Publication Place: Decatur, Illinois, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/94504457/?article=0a357e19-c462-45b6-ab7d-dd61e085357a&focus=0.020736923,0.41372412,0.14837971,0.7186661&xid=3398. Record for Mr L. Vance Amerman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=131858061&indiv=try.
- 919 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, National Archives at Washington, DC; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Year: 1950; Census Place: Harter, Clay, Illinois; Roll: 5214; Page: 75; Enumeration District: 13-13. Record for Blair Lydic. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62308&h=221454143&indiv=try.
- 920 Ancestry.com, U.S., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1970 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Presbyterian Historical Society; Philadelphia, PA, USA; US, Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1907; Accession Number: 13 0619 39d. Record for Edward Blair Lydic. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61048&h=463380&indiv=try.
- 921 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Natalee Agnes Andrews. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=15016256&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Publication Date: 26/ Nov/ 2019; Publication Place: West View, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: http://www.schellhaasfh.com/obituary/bill-pittman. Record for William F. Pittman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2190&h=269644723&indiv=try.
- 923 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1974. Record for James T Pittman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7851291&indiv=try.
- 924 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for James Pittman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=49163283&indiv=try.

- 925 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, National Archives at Washington, DC; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Year: 1950; Census Place: Pittsburgh, Allegheny, Pennsylvania; Roll: 4402; Page: 18; Enumeration District: 77-920. Record for James T Pittman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=244309025&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for James Lysle Pittman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=39200532&indiv=try.
- 927 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 107851-109430. Record for Sharon E Pittman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=6890013&indiv=try.
- 928 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Pittsburgh Press; Publication Date: 16/ Sep/ 1962; Publication Place: Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/149631775/? article=4a767a86-69db-4c9c-a089-7bca065499a7&focus=0.15050799,0.3886142,0.2657244,0.46926886&xid=3398. Record for James L. Pittman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=84746126&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Ruth Eleanor Pittman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=21573099&indiv=try.
- 930 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1974. Record for Leonard Paul Pittman. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7851317&indiv=try.
- 931 Michigan Department of Vital and Health Records, Michigan, Death Index, 1971-1996 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 1998), Ancestry.com, Record for Leonard P Pittman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3171&h=2042820&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Battle Creek Enquirer; Publication Date: 4 Dec 1964; Publication Place: Battle Creek, Michigan, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/207892072/? article=1dbbf0ea-6f58-4ff6-a569-f297ee12b759&focus=0.3834141,0.38106468,0.50210583,0.6470232&xid=3355. Record for Cora M. Pittman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=525308828&indiv=try.
- 933 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Publication Date: 13/ Jan/ 2014; Publication Place: Battle Creek, Michigan, USA; URL: http://www.legacy.com/obituaries/battlecreek/obituary.aspx?n=luella-williams&&pid=169068380. Record for Luella Mae Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=241603028&indiv=try.
- 934 Michigan Department of Vital and Health Records, Michigan, Death Index, 1971-1996 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 1998), Ancestry.com, Record for Gladys Pittman. https://search.ancestrv.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3171&h=2011487&indiv=trv.
- 935 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death certificates, 1906–1966; Certificate Number Range: 088001-091000. Record for Charlotte Pittman. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=4478800&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death certificates, 1906–1966; Certificate Number Range: 088001-091000. Record for Shirley Pittman. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=4478799&indiv=try.
- 937 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 8 Jun 1984; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/520988149/?article=bf2baf71-d3c3-4912-a1c0-0c9fbeadc983&focus=0.48897895,0.1714164,0.64973336,0.31486726&xid=3355. Record for Larry D. Pittman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=568257275&indiv=try.

- 938 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Mary Pittman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=175385684&indiv=try.
- 939 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, National Archives at Washington, DC; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Year: 1950; Census Place: East Wheatfield, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 237; Page: 30; Enumeration District: 32-43. Record for John Watkins. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=244668122&indiv=try.
- 940 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Laura E Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=775096605&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2259. Record for Doyle Jacob Shaffer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7912021&indiv=try.
- 942 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Doyle Jacob Shaffer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=113656167&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, West Virginia, Marriages Index, 1785-1971 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Leona Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2538&h=11363701&indiv=trv.
- 944 Ancestry.com, Indiana, Death Certificates, 1899-2011 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Indiana Archives and Records Administration; Indianapolis, IN, USA; Death Certificates; Year: 1983; Roll: 11. Record for Dorrie E. Kidder. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60716&h=3206461&indiv=try.
- 945 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Upper Burrell, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03639; Page: 3A; Enumeration District: 65-228. Record for Adam Trautman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=23359945&indiv=try.
- 946 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, National Archives at Washington, DC; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Year: 1950; Census Place: Upper Burrell, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: 5320; Page: 29; Enumeration District: 65-370. Record for Adam Troutman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=243223752&indiv=try.
- 947 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2553. Record for Adam Kermit Troutman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=8903552&indiv=try.
- 948 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Adam K. Sr Troutman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=148432357&indiv=try.
- 949 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Ralph Kermit Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=145235664&indiv=try.
- 950 National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Veterans Gravesites, ca.1775-2006 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), Ancestry.com, National Cemetery Administration; U.S. Veterans' Gravesites. Record for Bobby Gene Gene Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=8750&h=8455073&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Texas, U.S., Birth Index, 1903-1997 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2005), Ancestry.com, Record for Sherri Sue Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=8781&h=7821846&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for John Woodrow Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60525&h=49865018&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Jones-Harkins FH; Publication Place: Wilburton, Oklahoma, USA; URL: https://www.meaningfulfunerals.net/fh/obituaries/obituary.cfm?

  o\_id=3909035&fh\_id=11575&s\_id=. Record for Reta La Verne Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2190&h=502029876&indiv=try.
- 954 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Hazel Major. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=38497669&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For Kansas, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 291. Record for Ralph Blair Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=25308471&indiv=try.
- 956 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 042501-045500. Record for Adda Grace Palmer Doty. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=453755374&indiv=try.
- 957 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: White, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03518; Page: 13B; Enumeration District: 32-68. Record for Addie Grace Doty. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=19219751&indiv=try.
- 958 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 109651-112500. Record for Robert Carl Doty. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=4562024&indiv=try.
- 959 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 2 Feb 2000; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/527917793/? article=4977facc-4234-4bc7-9579-caf9a5179611&focus=0.3447555,0.534203,0.5070568,0.7195429&xid=3355. Record for Kenneth Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=627998720&indiv=try.
- 960 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Logansport Pharos-Tribune; Publication Date: 5 Nov 1990; Publication Place: Logansport, Indiana, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/31661557/? article=de73d523-d213-43f2-939d-192d00239d67&focus=0.34157592,0.3178258,0.50048697,0.507738&xid=3355. Record for Lewis L. McCLINSEY. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=594389779&indiv=try.
- 961 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Lewis McClinsey. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=40300797&indiv=try.
- 962 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Prison, Reformatory, and Workhouse Records, 1829-1971 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Prisoner Fingerprint Indentification Cards; Series: 15.139. Record for Lewis McClinsey. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61173&h=134838&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Anne E. Schafer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=54966054&indiv=try.
- 964 Michigan Department of Vital and Health Records, Michigan, Death Index, 1971-1996 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 1998), Ancestry.com, Record for Anne Ellen Schafer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3171&h=18345&indiv=try.

- 965 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, National Archives at Washington, DC; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Year: 1950; Census Place: Lawrence, Mercer, New Jersey; Roll: 4740; Page: 42; Enumeration District: 11-59. Record for William H Schafer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=167952484&indiv=try.
- 966 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Birth Certificates, 1906-1913; Box Number: 561; Certificate Number Range: 105301-108150. Record for William Schaeffer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=35160913&indiv=try.
- 967 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for William H. Schafer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=54972812&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Alice Irene Staley. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=130766540&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1901. Record for Arthur Clay Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=8940774&indiv=trv.
- 970 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Arthur C Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=94019858&indiv=trv.
- 971 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Pearl M Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=94711747&indiv=try.
- 972 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Pearl M Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=141826860&indiv=try.
- 973 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Press Enterprise; Publication Date: 13 Mar 2016; Publication Place: Bloomsburg, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/839736081/? article=bbc13cbb-d4c5-417d-9a21-d6346d12ab14&focus=0.14403395,0.36437786,0.6285278,0.68784463&xid=3355. Record for Bernard M. Sr Roof. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=915947155&indiv=try.
- 974 Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Publication Date: 21/ Apr/ 2014; Publication Place: Newark Valley, New York, USA; URL: http://www.meaningfulfunerals.net/fh/obituaries/obituary.cfm? o\_id=2486801&fh\_id=11455&s\_id=. Record for Bernard M. Jr Roof. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2190&h=260617136&indiv=try.
- 975 Ancestry.com, Vermont, U.S., Marriage Records, 1909-2008 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), Ancestry.com, Vermont State Archives and Records Administration; Montpelier, Vermont. Record for Roben Diane Roof Roof Waddell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1606&h=510242&indiv=try.
- 976 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Carol Joan Rymarz. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60525&h=163759464&indiv=try.
- 977 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, National Archives at Washington, DC; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Year: 1950; Census Place: Harborcreek, Erie, Pennsylvania; Roll: 629; Page: 12; Enumeration District: 25-38. Record for Ivan K Bell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62308&h=243971908&indiv=try.

- 978 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Waneta Y Bell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=210455193&indiv=try.
- 979 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Ivan K Bell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=918059&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Waneta Bell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=81909269&indiv=try.
- 981 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1777-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1929-1990; Series Number: Series 3. Record for Ivan K Bell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1967&h=1249152&indiv=try.
- 982 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Birth Certificates, 1906-1913; Box Number: 358; Certificate Number Range: 184951-187800. Record for Ivan Keeler Bell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=3172027&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 2/ Sep/ 1966; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/542302206/? article=d3ff220d-62cb-4095-9412-4d63dfbbf6df&focus=0.26008052,0.36085588,0.37569466,0.4445&xid=3398. Record for Larry E. Fink. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=88375580&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Herbert Doyle Starry. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1788&h=106388450&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 14/ May/ 1974; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/544400735/?article=6c0c6706-d590-4a64-a614-c6e64d0c410c&focus=0.015768709,0.045266468,0.34693527,0.6592083&xid=3398. Record for James S. Doty. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=91860322&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Punxsutawney Spirit; Publication Date: 30/ Mar/ 1953; Publication Place: Punxsutawney, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/1001236804/? article=2bb732f9-1d52-4d57-985e-c90d628f3c2f&focus=0.6186761,0.3075368,0.74130005,0.49652126&xid=3398. Record for Miss Rachel Barber. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=1234693918&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 29/ Sep/ 1978; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/519448453/?article=c5050b81-b72b-4ffa-9c7b-cb33ece96d90&focus=0.48829427,0.56656206,0.9621708,0.6865866&xid=3398. Record for Richard Eberhart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=118997248&indiv=try.
- 988 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, National Archives at Washington, DC; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Year: 1950; Census Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 239; Page: 28; Enumeration District: 32-93. Record for Mildred L Henry. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62308&h=242045043&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1075. Record for Mildred Louise Henry. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=97113905&indiv=try.

- 990 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1902. Record for Ellsworth William Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7759397&indiv=try.
- 991 Ancestry.com, Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2004), www.ancestry.com, Record for Ellsworth William Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7338&h=3067956&indiv=try.
- 992 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 021601-024150. Record for Diana Lynn Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=5595825&indiv=try.
- 993 Ancestry.com, Global, Find A Grave Index for Burials at Sea and other Select Burial Locations, 1300s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Elizabeth H. Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60541&h=159507419&indiv=try.
- 994 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War II Draft Cards (Fourth Registration) for the State of New Jersey; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System, 1926-1975; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1986. Record for Harry Allen Smiley. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=7412595&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Detroit Ward 2, Wayne, Michigan; Roll: T625\_802; Page: 6B; Enumeration District: 75. Record for Harry L Smiley. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=97472906&indiv=try.
- 996 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, WWI Veterans Service and Compensation Files, 1917-1919, 1934-1948 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for James E Smiley. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60884&h=559110&indiv=try.
- 997 Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Detroit Ward 3, Wayne, Michigan; Roll: T625\_804; Page: 4A; Enumeration District: 102. Record for James Smiley. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=41167187&indiv=try.
- 998 Ancestry.com, Michigan, Marriage Records, 1867-1952 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Michigan Department of Community Health, Division of Vital Records and Health Statistics; Lansing, MI, USA; Michigan, Marriage Records, 1867-1952; Film: 173; Film Description: 1923 Wayne. Record for Doyd C Cassidy. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9093&h=129048&indiv=try.
- 999 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Detroit, Wayne, Michigan; Roll: m-t0627-01870; Page: 15A; Enumeration District: 84-1011. Record for Lloyd C Cassidy. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=84296453&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 11 Aug 1980; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/33652042/? article=7ab5865a-63c5-4639-a485-a7ead5a0535d&focus=0.5050729,0.048455425,0.6639503,0.20607951&xid=3355. Record for Charles Edward Bollinger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=575529154&indiv=try.
- 1001 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Death Records, 1912-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia Deaths, 1912-2014. Record for Phyllis Jean Herbst. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9278&h=1045452&indiv=try.
- 1002 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Alice Almeda Bolinger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=26876604&indiv=try.

- 1003 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Nancy Bollinger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=5615866&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101168217. Record for Joyce Lorraine Bollinger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=27810071&indiv=try.
- 1005 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, National Archives at Washington, DC; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Year: 1950; Census Place: Derry, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: 399; Page: 12; Enumeration District: 65-29. Record for Kenneth Bollinger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=240084479&indiv=try.
- 1006 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Alberta Sutitia Meidinger. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=28710114&indiv=try.
- 1007 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Number: 206-01-0450; Issue State: Pennsylvania; Issue Date: Before 1951. Record for Alberta Bolinger. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3693&h=5602660&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1903. Record for Roy David Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7647431&indiv=try.
- 1009 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101169173. Record for Nancy Lou Emminger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=28133506&indiv=try.
- 1010 Ancestry.com, U.S., Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Charles V Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2441&h=572426&indiv=try.
- 1011 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Dale Eugene Sundberg. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=28720518&indiv=try.
- 1012 James R. Logsdon, www.ancestry.com.
- 1013 Ancestry.com, Nevada, Death Index, 1980-2012 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2013), Ancestry.com, Record for Esther Ruth Frum. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=8997&h=155565&indiv=try.
- 1014 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101169105. Record for Richard Frum. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=11683063&indiv=try.
- 1015 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Number: 172-18-1673; Issue State: Pennsylvania; Issue Date: Before 1951. Record for Esther R. Frum. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3693&h=20761183&indiv=try.
- 1016 Ancestry.com, U.S. City Directories, 1821-1989 (Beta) (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), www.ancestry.com, Record for J Richard Frum. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2469&h=674240817&indiv=try.
- 1017 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for J Richard Frum. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=42705942&indiv=try.
- 1018 Ancestry.com, California Death Index, 1940-1997 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2000), www.ancestry.com, Date: 1992-11-01. Record for J Richard Frum. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5180&h=2494427&indiv=try.
- 1019 Thomas H. Short, www.rootsweb.com.

- 1020 Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Barr-Price; Publication Place: Batesburg-Leesville, South Carolina, USA. Record for Esther Marie Rhoades. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2190&h=500499053&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Publication Date: 6/ Jan/ 2011; Publication Place: City, USA; URL: http://obit.memorialobituaries.com/obitdisplay.html?id=880085&listing=All. Record for Esther Marie Rhoades. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2190&h=13223696&indiv=try.
- 1022 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Harry L. Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=52257137&indiv=try.
- 1023 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Harry L Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=802906548&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101142152. Record for Pluma J Yarnal. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=28606965&indiv=try.
- 1025 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 040051-042750. Record for Harry Grant Boyle. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=7395094&indiv=try.
- 1026 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Pittsburgh, Allegheny, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1985; Page: 7A; Enumeration District: 0432; Image: 426.0; FHL microfilm: 2341719. Record for Edward Boyle. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1930usfedcen&h=48881251&indiv=try.
- 1027 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Derry, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: 2155; Page: 9A; Enumeration District: 0013; Image: 233.0; FHL microfilm: 2341889. Record for Genevieve Lowe. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1930usfedcen&h=56769453&indiv=try.
- 1028 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Dorothy Genevieve Lowe. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=Numident&h=44552911&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gasette, Publication Date: 21 Dec1985; Publication Place: Indiana, PennsylvaniaUSA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/31660821/? article=38214f66-161c-4c2b-b862-1ba119c62899&focus=0.17511472,0.058900617,0.33030406,0.22581863&xid=3355. Record for Davis A. Foreman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=596509841&indiv=try.
- 1030 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 791. Record for Terrence Vincent Foreman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=9323873&indiv=try.
- 1031 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Terrence V Foreman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=802407466&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Blairsville Dispatch; Publication Date: 4/ Jan/ 1954; Publication Place: Blairsville, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/999817623/? article=a1955c2d-9fa4-4547-93bf-1e916e07b048&focus=0.6123448,0.10563401,0.73652303,0.191517 92&xid=3398. Record for Ralph J Eugene Buzzinotti. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=1351184731&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 17/ May/ 1954; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/540390934/? article=f96084e2-416c-42d4-b3f5-7fab21f37228&focus=0.13464688,0.07610746,0.37325484,0.7047885&xid=3398. Record for Miss Ruth Irene Foreman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=29989794&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, National Archives at Washington, DC; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Year: 1950; Census Place: Burrell, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 236; Page: 29; Enumeration District: 32-15. Record for Edwin L Foreman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62308&h=245953327&indiv=try.
- 1035 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Eugene Blair St Clair. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=42736309&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Publication Date: 19/ Dec/ 1934; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/9535958/?article=f0502d51-4eab-4bec-a12e-2b7492b218c4/4fddd4a9-56cd-48a1-8591-b58a75b79108&focus=0.29284883,0.5335755,0.4298033,0.65689623&xid=3398. Record for Alma Mae Walbeck. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=306565751&indiv=try.
- 1037 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101142067. Record for Alma Mae Walbeck. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=1528390825&indiv=try.
- 1038 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Alma Mae Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=Numident&h=48016380&indiv=try.
- 1039 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Ralph Edward Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=111633516&indiv=try.
- 1040 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Ralph E Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=803117178&indiv=try.
- 1041 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Burrell, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03516; Page: 8B; Enumeration District: 32-12. Record for Ralph E Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=25288798&indiv=try.
- 1042 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Alma Mae Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=48016380&indiv=try.
- 1043 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Alma M. Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=76644657&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 28/ Sep/ 1972; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/544461420/?article=1bf3c5e2-f881-4b40-aed7-7ae0ebba2cef&focus=0.6181848,0.2773157,0.8532568,0.7100794&xid=3398. Record for Richard S. Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=122220030&indiv=try.
- 1045 Sandy, getalife15701@yahoo.com.
- 1046 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for E. Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=47102956&indiv=try.

- 1047 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 2020; Publication Place: Indiana, USA; URL: https://www.indianagazette.com/obituaries/william-l-palmer/article\_f18d094e-4ab5-11eb-b89b-737a2515157d.html. Record for William L. Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7545&h=284047461&indiv=try.
- 1048 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Norman Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=47126698&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 29 Dec 2004; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/13930401/? article=f82527a4-08d7-4999-af35-a622184c777c&focus=0.50023293,0.0666758,0.65830433,0.22692274&xid=3355. Record for Addie Hill Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=664801418&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 3 Oct 1979; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/519411591/? article=f7b88591-6b87-40cc-97a1-d73a56e86b62&focus=0.378327,0.33695975,0.49993005,0.5259342&xid=3355. Record for Glenn D. Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=560655720&indiv=try.
- 1051 Ancestry.com, U.S., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1970 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Presbyterian Historical Society; Philadelphia, PA, USA; US, Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1907; Book Title: 1926-1955. Record for Martha Jane Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61048&h=900339570&indiv=try.
- 1052 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Martha Jane Burcher. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=98499020&indiv=try.
- 1053 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Harry Edwin Burcher. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=444344&indiv=try.
- 1054 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Maxine H Coleman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=14540078&indiv=try.
- 1055 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Maxine Hazel Fetterman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=32170938&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Brookville American; Publication Date: 6/ Apr/ 1922; Publication Place: Brookville, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/346621359/? article=22a7553a-c359-4074-962c-8cf3ef27af7a/1110a30f-8b31-4c5f-a182-9b269017bba6&focus=0.42824274,0.6376145,0.5563254,0.73593867&xid=3398. Record for Hazel Melinda Fetterman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=291249378&indiv=try.
- 1057 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 267. Record for Thomas Lawson Bridge. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7094720&indiv=try.
- 1058 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Thomas L Jr Bridge. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=772504&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: McKeesport, Allegheny, Pennsylvania; Page: 15A; Enumeration District: 0688; FHL microfilm: 2341701. Record for Henry Nelson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=48237304&indiv=try.

- 1060 Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Jaycox-Jaworski FH; Publication Place: McKeesport, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: http://www.jaycox-jaworskifh.com/notices/Lois-Akerberg. Record for Lois Marie Akerberg. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2190&h=502200096&indiv=try.
- 1061 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Jack Lionel Nelson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=14555003&indiv=try.
- 1062 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Elsie P Nelson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=802589031&indiv=try.
- 1063 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for William Ronald Nelson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=32229719&indiv=try.
- 1064 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Boyd A. Wallace. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1577231&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2620. Record for Boyd Albert Wallace. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=9008503&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Weekly Messenger; Publication Date: 18/ Aug/ 1932; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/999863234/? article=93876ba3-6eab-46bd-804d-ccbe159abcb0/5a3da1bc-23f0-4f23-9c13-619e2e7c778c&focus=0.32381117,0.37824196,0.47756252,0.5028815&xid=3398. Record for Marian E Cameron. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=1321466199&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Publication Place: Cortland, Ohio, USA; URL: http://obit.lanefuneralhomes.com/obitdisplay.html?id=429107&listing=All. Record for Marian Elizabeth Charlton. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2190&h=3560902&indiv=try.
- 1068 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for William Richard Startzell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=48090441&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101243871. Record for William Richard Startzell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=13120667&indiv=try.
- 1070 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Birth Certificates, 1906-1913; Box Number: 176; Certificate Number Range: 123978-126809. Record for Norman Berton Startzell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=495118&indiv=try.
- 1071 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Punxsutawney, Jefferson, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03520; Page: 3A; Enumeration District: 33-30. Record for Meigs W Tyger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=20560211&indiv=try.
- 1072 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Record for Meigs W. Tyger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=668743127&indiv=try.
- 1073 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Death certificates, 1906–1967; Certificate Number Range: 091651-094500. Record for Meios W Tyger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=7545652&indiv=try.

- 1074 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Meigs W Tyger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=2606285&indiv=try.
- 1075 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War II draft cards (Fourth Registration) for the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for Meigs William Tyger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=898788&indiv=try.
- 1076 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: Indiana; Roll: 1893240; Draft Board: 1. Record for Miege William Tyger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=6482&h=15392007&indiv=try.
- 1077 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, National Archives at Washington, DC; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Year: 1950; Census Place: Punxsutawney, Jefferson, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1914; Page: 17; Enumeration District: 33-42. Record for Gerald R Fetterman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=239066233&indiv=try.
- 1078 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Alice Gourley Fetterman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=28686162&indiv=try.
- 1079 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Punxsutawney Spirit; Publication Date: 8/ Dec/ 1949; Publication Place: Punxsutawney, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/1000545482/? article=bfce663f-9b0d-4b14-af94-b4ef8c19f802&focus=0.37950855,0.085199304,0.50005376,0.30443212&xid=3398. Record for Mr Donald A Hawk. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=1199054226&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War Ii Draft Cards (Fourth Registration) For the State of New York; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Box or Roll Number: 340. Record for Samuel George Kurtz. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=16946568&indiv=try.
- 1081 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Ruth Annis Jones. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=44470533&indiv=try.
- 1082 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Georgie Hedley Kurtz. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60525&h=6338020&indiv=try.
- 1083 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Franklin, Venango, Pennsylvania; Page: 1A; Enumeration District: 0012; FHL microfilm: 2341886. Record for Georgie J Hedley. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=56449958&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The News-Herald; Publication Date: 15/ Jun/ 1917; Publication Place: Franklin, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/302416293/?article=07fc30b7-cd7d-4020-9d5e-543f1123cb1f&focus=0.42544597,0.41006935,0.5634929,0.51410663&xid=3398. Record for Mr. Robert L. Jones. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=32532054&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 022001-025000. Record for Hazel Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=454158349&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 023501-026500. Record for Hozel Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=754819180&indiv=try.

- 1087 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Robert Gordon Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=35661318&indiv=try.
- 1088 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Dayton, Armstrong, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03422; Page: 8B; Enumeration District: 3-17. Record for Gordon C Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=25870699&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Dayton, Armstrong, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1221; Sheet Number: 2; Enumeration District: 3-19. Record for Gordon C Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=246191301&indiv=try.
- 1090 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Legacy; URL: http://www.legacy.com/obituaries/jeffersoniandemocrat/obituary.aspx? n=sara-louise-caltrider-sal-williams&pid=181302595. Record for Sara Louise Caltrider. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=503634293&indiv=try.
- 1091 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Bernard Eugene Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=16299406&indiv=try.
- 1092 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for McVey T. Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60525&h=24688392&indiv=try.
- 1093 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2714. Record for Max Troy Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=8956959&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Industry, Beaver, Pennsylvania; Roll: 3796; Sheet Number: 24; Enumeration District: 4-158. Record for Max T Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=239102171&indiv=try.
- 1095 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Wynona J Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=24688499&indiv=try.
- 1096 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Wynona Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=67817199&indiv=try.
- 1097 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1777-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1950-2010; Series Number: Series 4. Record for Lt Rebecca M Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1967&h=1578966&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 121001-124000. Record for Ruth Annis Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=750773423&indiv=try.
- 1099 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, WWI Veterans Service and Compensation Files, 1917-1919, 1934-1948 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Isaac Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60884&h=425641&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Draft Registration Cards For Ohio, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1582. Record for Isaac Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=200211023&indiv=try.
- 1101 Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, Ohio; Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2007. Record for Isaac Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=2963058&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Canton, Stark, Ohio; Roll: m-t0627-03186; Page: 2A; Enumeration District: 90-101. Record for Blanche Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=29787791&indiv=try.
- 1103 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Bill Frederick Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=46633000&indiv=try.
- 1104 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Jack Albert Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=44912338&indiv=try.
- 1105 Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, Ohio; Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2007. Record for Blanche Nellie Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=4300432&indiv=try.
- 1106 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Blanche N Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=805523794&indiv=try.
- 1107 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Canton, Stark, Ohio; Roll: m-t0627-03186; Page: 7B; Enumeration District: 90-93. Record for Albert C Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=29780007&indiv=try.
- 1108 Williams, Juanita Kay.
- 1109 Edgar J. Pershing, The Pershing Family in America (George S. Ferguson Co., Philadelphia, Pa. 1924).
- Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: West Wheatfield, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: mt0627-03518; Page: 22B; Enumeration District: 32-67. Record for Iva Henderson. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=19216963&indiv=try.
- 1111 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death certificates, 1906–1966; Certificate Number Range: 044001-047000. Record for Charlet Mae Henderson. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=3242344&indiv=try.
- 1112 Indiana Evening Gazette, Indiana, Pennsylvania 1933 (February 23, 1933).
- 1113 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Bedford, Bedford, Pennsylvania; Roll: T627\_3430; Page: 2B; Enumeration District: 5-4. Record for Walter Karns. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1940usfedcen&h=28196520&indiv=try.
- 1114 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 103501-106500. Record for Alice Jane Lute. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=754570708&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Bedford, Bedford, Pennsylvania; Roll: 4019; Sheet Number: 13; Enumeration District: 5-7. Record for Alice J Karns. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=242240722&indiv=try.

- 1116 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for James Walter Karns. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=2559113&indiv=try.
- 1117 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 108001-111000. Record for Allice Jane Lute. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=753609009&indiv=try.
- 1118 Ancestry.com, Washington, Death Index, 1940-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2002), Ancestry.com, Washington State Archives; Olympia, Washington; Washington Death Index, 1940-2017. Record for James Walter Karns. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6716&h=6428032&indiv=try.
- 1119 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for James Walter Karns. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=37531681&indiv=try.
- 1120 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Robert Wilson Karns. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=18093663&indiv=try.
- 1121 1900 Census, St. Clair Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania, www.ancestry.com.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940 03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1265. Record for Walter Augustus Karns. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=5287843&indiv=try.
- 1123 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Number: 206-07-0056; Issue State: Pennsylvania; Issue Date: Before 1951. Record for Walter Karns. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3693&h=32287982&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Johnstown, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: T627\_3454; Page: 11B; Enumeration District: 11-77. Record for James Kute Senior. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1940usfedcen&h=21155238&indiv=try.
- 1125 1930 Census, Ferndale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania, www.ancestry.com.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Mary Viola Lute. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=Numident&h=35764671&indiv=try.
- 1127 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Number: 208-22-0840; Issue State: Pennsylvania; Issue Date: Before 1951. Record for Mary V. Lute. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=ssdi&h=37940132&indiv=try.
- 1128 1930 Census, New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.
- 1129 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Pvt John A Lute. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=FindAGraveUS&h=62172521&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Cumberland Evening Times; Publication Date: 15/ Jan/ 1940; Publication Place: Cumberland, Maryland, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/3332078/? article=b064a522-fa7d-4e3e-9ab0-d5dcae4a8dbf/eafbb015-f4e0-441f-86b4-6579b6aced33&focus=0.6023536,0.76077133,0.7245463,0.9247345&xid=3398. Record for Harry Wilson Lute. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=311017458&indiv=try.
- 1131 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Harry Lute. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=37940046&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Box Number: 2570; Certificate Number Range: 057001-059850. Record for Harry W. Lute. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=75237279&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1523. Record for Harry Wilson Lute. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=5403365&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Bedford County Press and Everett Press; Publication Date: 6 Jun 1968; Publication Place: Everett, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/310286466/? article=cb18180f-9344-4ef9-8ad7-3ae174d1c1a5&focus=0.22553743,0.23801687,0.35139003,0.39371 344&xid=3355. Record for Ronald Wilson Lute. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=536473015&indiv=try.
- 1135 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Gladys Karns. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=41012399&indiv=try.
- 1136 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1523. Record for Edward Doris Lute. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=5403352&indiv=try.
- 1137 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Box Number: 2417; Certificate Number Range: 000001-002850. Record for Maude Elda Lute. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=15009969&indiv=try.
- 1138 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Number: 201-07-0186; Issue State: Pennsylvania; Issue Date: Before 1951. Record for Edward Lute. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3693&h=37939983&indiv=try.
- 1139 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Wharton, Fayette, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03508; Page: 17B; Enumeration District: 26-133. Record for Edward Lute. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=19160119&indiv=try.
- 1140 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Edward Lute. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=37939983&indiv=try.
- 1141 Lute Family File, Indiana County Historical Society.
- 1142 1920 Census, Beat No. 4, Amite County, Mississippi.
- 1143 Daniel Lute.
- 1144 Ancestry.com, 1910 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1910; Census Place: Latrobe Ward 5, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: T624\_1430; Page: 5A; Enumeration District: 0151; FHL microfilm: 1375440. Record for Harry R Lute. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1910USCenIndex&h=105166683&indiv=try.
- 1145 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Number: 078-05-2021; Issue State: New York; Issue Date: Before 1951. Record for Fred Lute. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=ssdi&h=37940015&indiv=try.
- 1146 1930 Census, Lockport, Niagara County, New York.
- 1147 Dan Lute.
- 1148 Ancestry.com, Alabama, County Marriages, 1805-1967 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Eleanor Jane Lute. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=FSMarriageAlabama&h=900686270&indiv=try.

- 1149 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Latrobe, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: T627\_3632; Page: 6B; Enumeration District: 65-101. Record for David Lute. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1940usfedcen&h=28125776&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101144373. Record for David J Lute. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=13231738&indiv=try.
- 1151 1930 Census, Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Eliza Jane Lute. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=Numident&h=37507505&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Eliza Jane Lute. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=107557049&indiv=try.
- 1154 Ancestry.com, Florida, County Marriages, 1823-1982 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Robert H Lute. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=FSMarriageFlorida&h=33290&indiv=try.
- 1155 Ancestry.com, U.S. City Directories, 1821-1989 (Beta) (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), www.ancestry.com, Record for Robert H Lute. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=USDirectories&h=664447627&indiv=try.
- 1156 Ancestry.com, Web: Obituary Daily Times Index, 1995-2012 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Record for Robert Harvey Lute. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=StructuredCrawledSites-51&h=16865830&indiv=try.
- 1157 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Number: 262-03-4939; Issue State: Florida; Issue Date: Before 1951. Record for Robert H. Lute. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=ssdi&h=69999473&indiv=try.
- 1158 1920 Census, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania, www.ancestry.com.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 067501-070500. Record for Esther Clawson. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=755155181&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 048151-050850. Record for John E Hughes. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=6414433&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for John Edward Hughes. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=2762038&indiv=try.
- 1162 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for William Zearld Clawson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=46310840&indiv=try.
- 1163 Clawson Family Tree Book (Compiled by William Clawson).
- 1164 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: Westmoreland; Roll: 1926982; Draft Board: 5.
- Ancestry.com, Indiana, Death Certificates, 1899-2011 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Robert A Clawson. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=IndianaVitalsDeaths&h=2936021&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101167603. Record for Bruce A Clawson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=11174187&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Bolivar, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: mt0627-03628; Page: 9A; Enumeration District: 65-17. Record for A Bruce Clawson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=25338806&indiv=try.
- 1168 Birth Certificate Alfred Bruce Clawson.
- 1169 Death Certificate Alfred Bruce Clawson.
- 1170 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 426. Record for Alfred Bruce Clawson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7113853&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Bolivar, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: 399; Sheet Number: 6; Enumeration District: 65-26. Record for Bruce Bruce Clauson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=240639715&indiv=try.
- 1172 Article on Bruce and Florence Clawson's 50th Wedding Anniversary, Ligonier Echo.
- 1173 Broderbund Family Archive #110, Vol. 1, Ed. 6, Social Security Death Index: U.S., Date of Import: Jan 16, 1999, Internal Ref. #1.111.6.46716.196
- 1174 Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health, State Vital Statistics Unit; Columbus, Ohio; Index to Annual Deaths, 1958-2018. Record for Harry A Clawson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=9483614&indiv=try.
- 1175 Ida (Clawson) Zabreski.
- 1176 West View Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.
- 1177 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 024501-027500. Record for Daniel Martin Clawson. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=4808893&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 085001-088000. Record for Francis Paul Clawson. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=3421972&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Ohio; Registration County: Columbiana County. Record for Lawrence Elmer Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6482&h=19430211&indiv=try.
- 1180 Ancestry.com, West Virginia, Marriages Index, 1785-1971 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Lawrence Elmer Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2538&h=1212998&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 100001-103000. Record for Florence Fry. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=754118347&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Virginia, Death Records, 1912-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia Deaths, 1912-2014. Record for Sarah Jane McNutt Clements. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9278&h=3228535&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Sarah J. Clements. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3693&h=90916293&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Punxsutawney Spirit; Publication Date: 14/ Aug/ 1954; Publication Place: Punxsutawney, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/1001201562/? article=d8fb5528-c7a9-4ecf-90b5-3bdf355910d1/80d3f206-1506-4857-b975-c691c6ed5958&focus=0.8581032,0.48746976,0.98432595,0.7127805&xid=3398. Record for John Busi Burrell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=1110878161&indiv=try.
- 1185 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Sfc Glenn Irvin Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60525&h=166604264&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, VA, USA; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101166931. Record for Raymond Dale Clawson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=10954818&indiv=try.
- 1187 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Raymond Dell Clawson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=30436477&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Butler Eagle; Publication Date: 2023; Publication Place: Butler, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.legacy.com/us/obituaries/butlereagle/name/jane-palmer-obituary?id=53672874. Record for Jane Marie Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7545&h=337389127&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Texas, U.S., Birth Index, 1903-1997 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2005), Ancestry.com, Record for Debra Ann Turner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8781&h=6109956&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Longview Daily News; Publication Date: 10 Dec 1997; Publication Place: Longview, Washington, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/584504988/? article=c24a9af8-39b7-4aab-a4e4-28c1ff7b493b&focus=0.17265713,0.09307929,0.32981056,0.34551916&xid=3355. Record for Cheryl Diane Turner Love. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=754202958&indiv=try.
- 1191 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Birth Index, 1908-1964 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health, Office of Vital Statistics; Columnbus, Ohio; Ohio Department of Health, Index to Annual Births, 1968-1998. Record for Carolyn Beth Casserlie Harrold. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3146&h=42101081&indiv=try.
- 1192 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Birth Index, 1908-1964 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health, Office of Vital Statistics; Columnbus, Ohio; Ohio Department of Health, Index to Annual Births, 1968-1998. Record for Carolyn Beth Casserlie Harrold. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3146&h=45353408&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Berlin, Somerset, Pennsylvania; Roll: 3364; Sheet Number: 26; Enumeration District: 56-6. Record for Rosalie E Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=243598665&indiv=try.
- 1194 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Rosalie Ella Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=23712133&indiv=try.
- 1195 Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, Ohio; Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2007. Record for Rosalie Ella Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=1885162&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1913; Box Number: 287; Certificate Number Range: 191797-194431. Record for Ella Rosalie Stutzman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=774998&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Rosalie E. Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=42532672&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1716. Record for Harry Dwight Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=9301599&indiv=try.
- 1199 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Harry D Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=648012092&indiv=try.
- 1200 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Homer City, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03517; Page: 7B; Enumeration District: 32-40. Record for Harry Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=25727360&indiv=try.
- 1201 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Number: 204-16-7191; Issue State: Pennsylvania; Issue Date: Before 1951. Record for Harry Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3693&h=42383911&indiv=try.
- 1202 Michael A. Milliken, www.rootsweb.com.
- 1203 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Elizabeth Mabon Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=92349958&indiv=try.
- 1204 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Blair W Turley. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=36895218&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1729. Record for Wilbur Lisle Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7119317&indiv=try.
- 1206 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Sgt Wilbur Lisle Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=125183161&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1729. Record for Wilbur Lisle Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7119317&indiv=try.
- 1208 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Wilbur L. Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1433541&indiv=try.
- 1209 Ancestry.com, U.S., Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Earl Dee Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2441&h=11549291&indiv=try.
- 1210 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Earl Dee Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1436262&indiv=try.
- 1211 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101142070. Record for Mona Ruth Arford Petricig. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=28392488&indiv=try.
- 1212 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Mona Ruth Arford. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=25139932&indiv=try.
- 1213 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Oliver Martin Arford. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=28670369&indiv=try.

- 1214 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 7 Jun 1971; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/542441914/? article=87da84c8-bc63-4733-82b7-44383fd75357&focus=0.5042382,0.5352335,0.6231009,0.7013765&xid=3355. Record for Bonnie L. Krouse. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=556108969&indiv=try.
- 1215 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Fairfield, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: T627\_3630; Page: 5A; Enumeration District: 65-42.
- 1216 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 998. Record for James Porter Hall. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=5579629&indiv=try.
- 1217 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for James P. Hall. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=45889749&indiv=try.
- 1218 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 997. Record for Francis Alex Hall. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=6796364&indiv=try.
- 1219 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for James P. Hall. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=24870054&indiv=try.
- 1220 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Fairfield, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03630; Page: 5A; Enumeration District: 65-42. Record for James P Hall. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=18712800&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101169571. Record for Gertrude Irene Hall. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=28270220&indiv=try.
- 1222 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 997. Record for Gerald Albert Hall. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=6801187&indiv=try.
- 1223 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Death certificates, 1906–1967; Certificate Number Range: 105001-108000. Record for Gerald A Hall. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=604886688&indiv=try.
- 1224 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Bolivar, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03628; Page: 4B; Enumeration District: 65-17. Record for Gerald Hall. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=25338086&indiv=try.
- 1225 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101144775. Record for Susan McDowell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=132773564&indiv=try.
- 1226 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Pittsburgh Tribune Review; Publication Place: Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: http://www.holmanhowe.com/obituaries/api/search.json. Record for Gerald R. Buster. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=502228911&indiv=try.

- 1227 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1910; Box Number: 190; Certificate Number Range: 166041-168856. Record for Susan McDowell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=593558&indiv=try.
- 1228 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Susie Hall. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=24926447&indiv=trv.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death certificates, 1906-1963; Box Number: 2454; Certificate Number Range: 106651-109650. Record for Sherman John Brett. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=14986310&indiv=try.
- 1230 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 265. Record for Sherman John Brett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7575339&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: West Wheatfield, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: mt0627-03518; Page: 4B; Enumeration District: 32-67. Record for Shaman Brett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=19214367&indiv=try.
- 1232 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1910; Box Number: 296; Certificate Number Range: 000001-003000. Record for John Sherman Brett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=3016390&indiv=try.
- 1233 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 997. Record for Francis Reese Hall. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=6796390&indiv=try.
- 1234 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Francis Hall. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=24848993&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Francis Hall. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2441&h=10011624&indiv=try.
- 1236 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 798. Record for Harry Covode Foust. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=6882291&indiv=try.
- 1237 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Bolivar, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03628; Page: 1B; Enumeration District: 65-17. Record for Harry Foust. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=25337659&indiv=try.
- 1238 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Harry C Foust. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=34536141&indiv=try.
- 1239 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101144635. Record for Harry V Foust. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=12440986&indiv=try.

- 1240 Ancestry.com, North Carolina, Marriage Records, 1741-2011 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Harry V Foust. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60548&h=6999276&indiv=try.
- 1241 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Birth Certificates, 1906-1913; Box Number: 322; Certificate Number Range: 078951-081950. Record for Harry Cupdegraff Foust. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60484&h=3074890&indiv=try.
- 1242 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Harry Foust. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=20154208&indiv=try.
- 1243 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1903. Record for Virgil Ray Palmer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7666511&indiv=try.
- 1244 Ancestry.com, Florida Marriage Indexes, 1822-1875 and 1927-2001 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), Ancestry.com, Record for Ruffus Blair Shoup. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8784&h=9102459&indiv=try.
- 1245 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for R Blair Shoup. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=189294782&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 2/ Mar/ 1965; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/541787947/?article=512f07cd-f145-4e03-9515-2fd08acb39be&focus=0.013437825,0.5037115,0.13949247,0.54203856&xid=3398. Record for Betty Irene Shaffer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=121943988&indiv=try.
- 1247 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 28 Dec 1977; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/14297833/? article=3660ee0a-509a-40db-89fa-2c2e27d47ff7&focus=0.26805848,0.23770238,0.38621822,0.504410 15&xid=3355. Record for Michael Shaffer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=550303215&indiv=try.
- 1248 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 13 Dec 2005; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/527891986/? article=eaf56072-66f8-4c1f-a9e1-6ebce97bae02&focus=0.33927545,0.094330594,0.6622134,0.25178292&xid=3355. Record for Michael Bruce Jr. Shaffer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=640620722&indiv=try.
- 1249 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Omer Dean Shoup. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=85316708&indiv=try.
- 1250 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Betty I Shoup. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=272871383&indiv=try.
- 1251 Doris Now, Doris Now.
- 1252 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Laura M Robertson. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=771628603&indiv=try.
- 1253 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 11 Jun 1996; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/33649945/? article=88ba932b-41e5-4b53-886d-60f4c3687870&focus=0.33502626,0.37836555,0.49651644,0.54060 52&xid=3355. Record for Michael F. Nelson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=668754479&indiv=try.

- 1254 Kristen (McConnell) Straka, Forum gery.
- 1255 Mack Dunlap, Mack Dunlap, Doug Srock, et. al., Family Tree Maker File.
- 1256 Social Security Death Benefits Index.
- 1257 Ancestry.com, California Death Index, 1940-1997 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2000), www.ancestry.com, Place: San Joaquin; Date: 18 Jul 1985; Social Security: 210091545. Record for Millard D Learn. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5180&h=4204696&indiv=try.
- 1258 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1442. Record for Millard Denzil Learn. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=9293249&indiv=try.
- 1259 Ancestry.com, Public Member Trees (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Database online.
- 1260 1930 Census, Vandergirift, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania, www.ancestry.com.
- 1261 1920 Census, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania, www.ancestry.com.
- 1262 1930 Census, Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania, www.ancestry.com.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 078701-081400. Record for Clara Helen Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=754486554&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Montana, Marriage Records, 1943-1986 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, Montana Department of Public Health and Human Services; Helena, Montana; Montana State Marriage Records, 1943-1986. Record for Clara H. Palmer Griner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61478&h=1200161448&indiv=try.
- 1265 Ancestry.com, Montana, Marriage Records, 1943-1986 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, Montana Department of Public Health and Human Services; Helena, Montana; Montana State Marriage Records, 1943-1986. Record for Joseph Charles Griner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61478&h=161448&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 15/ May/ 1942; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/14512975/? article=fc46c0da-2b11-4931-8040-78bfa7b759b3/1acd7b3c-abb8-41af-946a-5eb7ca77317c&focus=0.8538188,0.029333752,0.9877636,0.20167097&xid=3398. Record for Clara Helen Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=131378594&indiv=try.
- 1267 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Clara Griner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=24039709&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 962. Record for Joseph J Griner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2238&h=7158205&indiv=try.
- 1269 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Joseph Griner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=24040199&indiv=try.
- 1270 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 25 Mar 1995; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/14562039/? article=6a32d7e3-c9fd-44b9-8019-c9b05e07f3e2&focus=0.16580255,0.1251956,0.33509612,0.44141737&xid=3355. Record for Elizabeth M. Palmer Markel. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=723100168&indiv=try.

- 1271 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 25/ Aug/ 1951; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/13597766/?article=41840a18-b690-41e6-a3d2-02dcf8b2e9a7&focus=0.38542885,0.8911451,0.5055666,0.9767166&xid=3398. Record for Grace Catherine Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=292170094&indiv=try.
- 1272 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Publication Date: 25/ Aug/ 2019; Publication Place: Harry E., Markel; URL: https://www.indianagazette.com/obituaries/harry-e-markel/article\_299f4ec0-c6da-11e9-95eb-0b0cb1c7d0dd.html. Record for Grace Palmer Markel. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=126840509&indiv=try.
- 1273 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 6/ Sep/ 1958; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/13333774/?article=1cae6d0a-ea7e-4b03-8152-73770a8bbf41/ fc805bcd-5728-4b19-9aff-947c60af8bdb&focus=0.61260986,0.64532095,0.7355103,0.9387375&xid=33 98. Record for Violet Marie Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=296253411&indiv=try.
- 1274 Charlotte Brennan.
- 1275 Kenneth Clawson.
- 1276 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Birth Index, 1908-1964 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health, Index to Annual Births, 1968-1998; Ohio Department of Health, State Vital Statistics Unit; Columbus, OH, USA. Record for Donalda Ray Clawson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3146&h=41505494&indiv=try.
- 1277 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Box Number: 2390; Certificate Number Range: 049801-052500. Record for Donalda Kay Rodger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=764702822&indiv=try.
- 1278 Ancestry.com, Ohio, County Marriages, 1774-1993 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Tommy R Clawson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61378&h=4484776&indiv=try.
- 1279 Ancestry.com, U.S., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1970 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Presbyterian Historical Society; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; U.s., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1907; Accession Number: 03-0602a 55f. Record for Donalda Kay Rodgers. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61048&h=1640788&indiv=try.
- 1280 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Ruby Gerheim. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=272653762&indiv=try.
- 1281 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Ruby D Gerheim. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=91630110&indiv=try.
- 1282 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101144793. Record for Ruby Denison. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=132784001&indiv=try.
- 1283 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 877. Record for Louis Page Gerheim. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=9281814&indiv=try.
- 1284 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1777-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1929-1990; Series Number: Series 2. Record for Louis Page Gerheim. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1967&h=1122116&indiv=try.

- 1285 Ancestry.com, North Carolina, Death Indexes, 1908-2004 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2007), Ancestry.com, Record for Louis Page Gerheim. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=8908&h=5730638&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 11 Sep 1976; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, United States of America; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/14086456/?article=f5c39e93-708b-4c77-ac1f-d24bba17d721&focus=0.4999493,0.06311019,0.61923677,0.3715075&xid=2378. Record for Louis Page Gerheim. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=664808398&indiv=try.
- 1287 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Birth Index, 1908-1964 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health, Index to Annual Births, 1968-1998; Ohio Department of Health, State Vital Statistics Unit; Columbus, OH, USA. Record for Louella Isabel McCachren. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3146&h=42197849&indiv=try.
- 1288 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Louella McCachren. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=272599700&indiv=try.
- 1289 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Louella I McCachron. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1788&h=80494492&indiv=try.
- 1290 Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Publication Date: 6/ Dec/ 2013; Publication Place: North Vernon, Indiana, USA; URL: http://www.meaningfulfunerals.net/fh/obituaries/obituary.cfm? o\_id=2341800&fh\_id=12628&s\_id=. Record for Russell G. Quick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2190&h=157337187&indiv=try.
- 1291 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 26/ Jul/ 1979; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/18099282/?article=fc498c4a-3ab5-4f36-a0f5-7d172bed672f&focus=0.03893378,0.10784599,0.9798337,0.38709044&xid=3356. Record for Russell G. Quick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=214923079&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Publication Date: 6/ Dec/ 2013; Publication Place: North Vernon, Indiana, USA; URL: http://www.meaningfulfunerals.net/fh/obituaries/obituary.cfm? o\_id=2341800&fh\_id=12628&s\_id=. Record for Todd Russell Quick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2190&h=234610920&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1777-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1929-1990; Series Number: Series 3. Record for Kenneth E Quick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1967&h=433454&indiv=try.
- 1294 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101167498. Record for Roy Glennwood Quick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=11142628&indiv=try.
- 1295 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2021. Record for Roy Glennwood Quick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7810462&indiv=try.
- 1296 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101167877. Record for Rosa Anne Quick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=27694787&indiv=try.
- 1297 Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Publication Place: Montgomery, Alabama, USA; URL: http://www.southernmemorialfuneral.com/memsol.cgi?user\_id=49661. Record for Rose Anne Quick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2190&h=233625398&indiv=try.

- 1298 Ancestry.com, U.S., Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for John Quick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2441&h=7142009&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Latrobe Bulletin; Publication Date: 21 Aug 1978; Publication Place: Latrobe, Pennsylvania, United States of America; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/448752872/?article=40c5efc5-6602-44e7-aa93-592c71011d4a&focus=0.49904448,0.38909897,0.6169122,0.718351&xid=2378. Record for Don Thomas Forsha. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=550040868&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 794. Record for Don Thomas Forsha. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7576303&indiv=try.
- 1301 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Don Forsha. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=20009488&indiv=try.
- 1302 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Dorothy J Heck. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=136857334&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Publication Place: Homer City, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: http://www.tributes.com/obituary/print\_selections/94018745?type=1. Record for Virginia Wisor. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2190&h=153473665&indiv=try.
- 1304 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Helen L Helman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=145654838&indiv=try.
- 1305 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Shirley Curtis. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=145279153&indiv=try.
- 1306 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Shirley L Curtis. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=236641353&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 045001-047700. Record for Jane Elizabeth Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=755455531&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 012451-015150. Record for Ronald Richard Bolen. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=6765734&indiv=try.
- 1309 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Ronald T Bolen. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=27668976&indiv=try.
- 1310 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 2/ Aug/ 1961; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/541825259/? article=3e1ac505-27b7-40ad-8188-b5cd05e55e08&focus=0.0051896516,0.022104636,0.2547413,0.5135096&xid=3356. Record for Mrs. Mary Inez Dun-Mire. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=57147641&indiv=try.

- 1311 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 18 Jan 1986; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, United States of America; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/33728984/?article=dc498680-592b-4698-a213-e5d8a600a872&focus=0.18188508,0.062580794,0.34282422,0.37478042&xid=2378. Record for Hazel A Dunmire. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=587040677&indiv=try.
- 1312 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Burrell, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03516; Page: 12B; Enumeration District: 32-12. Record for Hazel A Dunmire. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=25289155&indiv=try.
- 1313 Ancestry.com, U.S., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1970 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Presbyterian Historical Society; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; U.S., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1907; Book Title: 1927 1957. Record for Ralph Eugene Fee. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61048&h=900169636&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 20/ Nov/ 1984; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, United States of America; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/521254930/?article=76fc77f2-aa2e-46dd-8511-b83e43d01555&focus=0.17176233,0.05616175,0.33261645,0.21829194&xid=2378. Record for Vera Fee Stephens. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=571225945&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Tributes; Publication Place: NC, US; URL: http://www.tributes.com/obituary/print\_selections/104592516?type=1. Record for Alta Louise Deats. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=649555796&indiv=try.
- 1316 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Alta L Deats. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=171261824&indiv=try.
- 1317 Ancestry.com, U.S. City Directories, 1821-1989 (Beta) (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), www.ancestry.com, Record for Alta L Fee. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2469&h=935663051&indiv=try.
- 1318 Ancestry.com, U.S. City Directories, 1821-1989 (Beta) (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), www.ancestry.com, Record for Alta Deats. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2469&h=1000124850&indiv=try.
- 1319 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Jerry Dale Deats. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=87590478&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Arizona Republic; Publication Date: 26/ Oct/ 1974; Publication Place: Phoenix, Arizona, United States of America; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/117967727/?article=479cf970-eb8b-4db7-91ec-0c80fbfcad26&focus=0.7251995,0.31480068,0.8423314,0.33026212&xid=2378. Record for Elia GALLAGHER Fave. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=543251608&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Dean E. Fee. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=80579658&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Publication Place: Indiana, PA, USA; URL: https://www.indianagazette.com/news/obituaries/naomi-fee,26566263/. Record for Dean E. Sr Fee. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=110324247&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 8 Aug 1998; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/526370555/?article=ef522799-a7e9-4ca5-8ea1-682f8164d4ec&focus=0.18952763,0.0770962,0.34017247,0.42796537&xid=3355. Record for Frances Idella Murdick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=620001660&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 21/ Apr/ 2022; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.indianagazette.com/obituaries/brenda-mowry/article\_b3e1813c-bbb6-5765-9c0e-3c23d4a20cd4.html. Record for Brenda Mowry. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=313283761&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 4/ Oct/ 1975; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/544504772/? article=c2dadc77-34b3-4465-b390-1f9f3305b9f5&focus=0.4981746,0.3433144,0.81154203,0.9447977&xid=3398. Record for Brenda Lee Fee. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=57392105&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Marjorie A Shaulis. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3693&h=92223983&indiv=try.
- 1327 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Marjorie Ann Shaulis. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=124336051&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1777-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1950-2010; Series Number: Series 4. Record for Donald E Lohr. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1967&h=1543149&indiv=try.
- 1329 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Donald E. Lohr. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=37251681&indiv=try.
- 1330 Ancestry.com, Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2004), www.ancestry.com, Record for Patricia Jean Fox. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7338&h=2609890&indiv=try.
- 1331 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Evelyn L. Hilty. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=69971879&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 2/ Jan/ 1987; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, United States of America; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/33661829/?article=90991867-4f8d-4a42-9f61-d81c794b268c&focus=0.1744455,0.24430628,0.33623642,0.37469152&xid=2378. Record for William Glenn Hilty. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=669262015&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Death certificates, 1906–1967; Certificate Number Range: 105151-108000. Record for Ronald Henry Kensey. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=6758462&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 4/ Nov/ 1959; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, United States of America; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/541833963/?article=a998c072-d39c-46de-b8b8-cc78e3234186&focus=0.8635487,0.039951466,0.9871462,0.27903295&xid=2378. Record for Ruth M. Kensey. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=60732185&indiv=try.
- 1335 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Birth Index, 1908-1964 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health, Index to Annual Births, 1968-1998; Ohio Department of Health, State Vital Statistics Unit; Columbus, OH, USA. Record for Edward Harmon Fee. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3146&h=28108874&indiv=try.
- 1336 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Birth Index, 1908-1964 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health, Index to Annual Births, 1968-1998; Ohio Department of Health, State Vital Statistics Unit; Columbus, OH, USA. Record for Edward Harmon Fee. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3146&h=25338603&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, Ohio, Birth Index, 1908-1964 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health, Index to Annual Births, 1968-1998; Ohio Department of Health, State Vital Statistics Unit; Columbus, OH, USA. Record for Robert Earl Fee. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3146&h=24140094&indiv=try.
- 1338 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Birth Index, 1908-1964 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health, Index to Annual Births, 1968-1998; Ohio Department of Health, State Vital Statistics Unit; Columbus, OH, USA. Record for Robert Earl Fee. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3146&h=24273093&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Ohio, Birth Index, 1908-1964 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health, Index to Annual Births, 1968-1998; Ohio Department of Health, State Vital Statistics Unit; Columbus, OH, USA. Record for Robert Earl Fee. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3146&h=23409984&indiv=try.
- 1340 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Robert E Fee. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=367618473&indiv=try.
- 1341 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: West Wheatfield, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 2046; Page: 19A; Enumeration District: 0051; Image: 670.0; FHL microfilm: 2341780.
- 1342 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for George W. Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=38199639&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Pittsburgh Post-Gazette; Publication Date: 29 Jun 2011; Publication Place: Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, United States of America; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/96428403/?article=5ddcc7b1-79c4-4023-904d-af5a2585b4b6&focus=0.014363494,0.7234645,0.19424587,0.98261815&xid=3355. Record for Robert G. Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=712798632&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Publication Date: 11/ Sep/ 1968; Publication Place: Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/88179629/?article=a106e8cb-0080-4a0a-9cfc-f69482ea7d3f&focus=0.59644437,0.5051984,0.7143191,0.57598746&xid=3398. Record for Robert G. Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=80934556&indiv=try.
- 1345 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Jane H. Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=90597569&indiv=try.
- 1346 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Jane H Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=393442184&indiv=try.
- 1347 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Brackenridge, Allegheny, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03398; Page: 12A; Enumeration District: 2-37. Record for William Gallagher. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=19240666&indiv=try.
- 1348 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for William, Sr. Sr Gallagher. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=21127907&indiv=try.
- 1349 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for William Gallagher. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=269928036&indiv=try.
- 1350 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1534. Record for Donald Harry Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7343272&indiv=try.

- 1351 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Donald H. Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1724564&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Donald H. Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=38196864&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Logansport Pharos-Tribune; Publication Date: 26 Feb 1991; Publication Place: Logansport, Indiana, United States of America; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/31659040/?article=f9720715-5581-4f25-b217-d416922e01fc&focus=0.17006077,0.6512576,0.32859945,0.78215814&xid=3355. Record for Donald H. Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=328011448&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Mildred Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=38206796&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1534. Record for Harold Merle Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7384484&indiv=try.
- 1356 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Harold M. Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1512420&indiv=try.
- 1357 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Harold M. Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=84412530&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Harold Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2441&h=3132062&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Publication Date: 2/ Feb/ 1972; Publication Place: Ligonier, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/353987341/?article=cce0e9b7-da93-4e15-bcd1-a6066d764591&focus=0.857283,0.038142517,0.9776307,0.29276454&xid=3398. Record for George Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=73562626&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Tennessee, State Marriages, 1780-2002 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2008), Ancestry.com, Tennessee State Library and Archives; Nashville, TN, USA; Tennessee State Marriages, 1780-2002. Record for Edward Blair Lydic. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1169&h=2620458&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Pittsburgh Post-Gazette; Publication Date: 2 Jan 2014; Publication Place: Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/96356898/?article=712fdef3-3800-4de3-9b41-cfbe5955f89f&focus=0.65752363,0.32791463,0.8106208,0.4906696&xid=3355. Record for Patricia A. Pittman Warrick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=658287746&indiv=try.
- 1362 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Patricia A Warrick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=94506368&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Publication Date: 27/ Mar/ 2019; Publication Place: West View, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: http://www.schellhaasfh.com/obituary/4080475. Record for Samuel A. Warrick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2190&h=136289310&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Pittsburgh Post-Gazette; Publication Date: 22 Jan 2017; Publication Place: Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/839287142/?article=f17c4e40-f722-45ed-8b11-750972cb1334&focus=0.19445287,0.5100759,0.34613064,0.737777&xid=3355. Record for Samuel A. Warrick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=912169258&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Pittsburgh Post-Gazette; Publication Date: 16 May 1992; Publication Place: Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/89975127/? article=c5ba3cf6-608d-4cbb-8eb7-6ed292789be5&focus=0.88501114,0.9135495,0.98662144,0.966540 63&xid=3355. Record for Gregory L. Sr. Warrick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=600320096&indiv=try.
- 1366 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for James L. Pittman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=69971107&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Pittsburgh Post-Gazette; Publication Date: 9 Feb 2003; Publication Place: Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/90892167/? article=f67a398b-2752-4eb4-889c-849f5a65e0d7&focus=0.0055397023,0.6499221,0.16705316,0.7486 9347&xid=3355. Record for James L. Pittman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=636141670&indiv=try.
- 1368 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Jean C Pittman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=210765024&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, National Archives at Washington, DC; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Year: 1950; Census Place: Allegheny, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1319; Page: 16; Enumeration District: 2-362. Record for Jean C Egler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62308&h=238219416&indiv=try.
- 1370 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for David William Pittman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=115722885&indiv=try.
- 1371 Ancestry.com, Indiana, Marriage Certificates, 1917-2005 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Indiana Archives and Records Administration; Indianapolis, IN, USA; Records of Marriage 1961-2005; Roll Number: 12. Record for Sharon R. Summe. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61009&h=901535980&indiv=try.
- 1372 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Twyla Orie White. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=39364999&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Schellhaas Funeral Home Cremation West View Gibsonia Wexford Pa; Publication Date: 2023; Publication Place: West View, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.schellhaasfh.com/obituary/elisabet-pittman. Record for Elisabet Pittman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2190&h=333730713&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906–1970; Box Number: 7; Certificate Number Range: 023701-023850. Record for William Frank Pittman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=120445020&indiv=try.
- 1375 Ancestry.com, U.S., Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Howard Thomas Pittman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2441&h=392920&indiv=try.

- 1376 Michigan Department of Vital and Health Records, Michigan, Death Index, 1971-1996 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 1998), Ancestry.com, Record for Howard T Pittman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3171&h=752448&indiv=try.
- 1377 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Norma Mae Hatfield. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=23948737&indiv=try.
- 1378 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Norma M. Pittman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=49166943&indiv=try.
- 1379 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Leonard Paul Pittman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=83909869&indiv=try.
- 1380 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Kenneth W Pittman. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=150518712&indiv=try.
- 1381 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Richard L. Pittman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=90735764&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 21/ Oct/ 1969; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/542553803/? article=0087a9ce-385a-4184-b201-f1c1a5e8133b/abd368ce-018b-40fd-86bc-b48f4075b869&focus=0.7390085,0.32403338,0.85635257,0.40559214&xid=3398. Record for Richard Lee Pittman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=327712614&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Newspapers.com™ Birth Index, 1800s-2003 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2024), Ancestry.com, Blairsville Dispatch; Publication Date: 22/ Dec/ 1960; Publication Place: Blairsville, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/999835193/? article=5e71020e-1a2a-4ea3-87bf-23d03d9ddbd5&xid=5905&terms=Pamela\_Joanne\_Bernabei. Record for Pamela Joanne Bernabei. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62945&h=76342000&indiv=try.
- 1384 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Pamela J Pittman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=315164593&indiv=try.
- 1385 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Larry Dean Pittman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=26888257&indiv=try.
- 1386 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Loretta J Wakefield. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=1052673&indiv=try.
- 1387 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Shirley Anne Bigenho. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=101211367&indiv=try.
- 1388 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Flint K Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=177826471&indiv=try.
- 1389 Ancestry.com, Texas, U.S., Birth Index, 1903-1997 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2005), Ancestry.com, Record for Kari La Verne Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8781&h=320410558&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Oklahoma, U.S., Voter Registration Records, 1960-2023 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2023), Ancestry.com, Oklahoma State Election Board; Oklahoma City, Oklahoma; Oklahoma Voter Registration Records,1901-2023. Record for Kari Laverne Taylor. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62905&h=630812&indiv=try.
- 1391 Indiana Gazette Newspaper, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 1392 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Karen J Brewer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=77944954&indiv=try.
- 1393 Emmett Wayne Bratt, et. al.
- 1394 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for James S Doty. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=288132107&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Montecito Memorial Park and Mortuary; Publication Date: 5/ Oct/ 2022; Publication Place: Butler, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.youngfuneralhomes.com/obituaries/J-Bollinger/Obituary/. Record for J. Marie Bollinger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2190&h=319358066&indiv=try.
- 1396 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Ralph Vernon Warheit. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1709357&indiv=try.
- 1397 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Ralph V. Warheit. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=90873163&indiv=try.
- 1398 Ancestry.com, New Jersey, Marriage Index, 1901-2016 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, New Jersey State Archives; Trenton, New Jersey; Marriage Indexes; Index Type: Bride; Year Range: 1961; Surname Range: A L. Record for Paul Barachie. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61253&h=991743995&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Morning Call; Publication Date: 20 Apr 1999; Publication Place: Allentown, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/278741135/?article=75ae1254-8398-4c2f-8bc4-c4ca7b957656&focus=0.8115087,0.6312774,0.96792716,0.8258718&xid=3355. Record for Paul W. Barachie. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=621621836&indiv=try.
- 1400 Tiffany Bishop.
- 1401 Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, John Lefdahl Funeral Home; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: http://www.lefdahlfuneralhome.com/notices/Irvin-Heilbrun. Record for Irvin Lewis Heilbrun. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2190&h=501835810&indiv=try.
- 1402 Kimberly (Bishop) Lawson.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Latrobe Bulletin; Publication Date: 29/ Jan/ 1979; Publication Place: Latrobe, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/448752490/? article=896daa64-50f3-4bbf-89dc-2590098b61da&focus=0.26872575,0.030455148,0.5041132,0.49258 19&xid=3398. Record for Jolene Anne Shick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=23810495&indiv=try.
- 1404 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Kenneth E Jr Bolinger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1788&h=415234614&indiv=try.
- 1405 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Young, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03518; Page: 3A; Enumeration District: 32-71. Record for Carl F M Sunberg. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=19229429&indiv=try.
- 1406 Ancestry.com, Washington, Marriage Records, 1854-2013 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Washington State Archives; Olympia, Washington. Record for Dale E. Sunberg. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2378&h=7158678&indiv=try.
- 1407 Ancestry.com, Washington, Death Index, 1940-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2002), Ancestry.com, Record for Dale E Sundberg. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6716&h=2612599&indiv=try.
- 1408 Ancestry.com, Washington, Marriage Records, 1854-2013 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Washington State Archives; Olympia, Washington. Record for Dale E. Sundberg. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2378&h=7625936&indiv=try.

- 1409 Ancestry.com, Washington, Marriage Records, 1854-2013 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Washington State Archives; Olympia, Washington. Record for Dale E. Sundberg. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2378&h=7863449&indiv=try.
- 1410 Ancestry.com, Washington, Marriage Records, 1854-2013 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Washington State Archives; Olympia, Washington. Record for Dale E Sundberg. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2378&h=8042587&indiv=try.
- 1411 Ancestry.com, Washington, Divorce Index, 1969-2014 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, Washington State Archives; Olympia, Washington. Record for Dale E Sundberg. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61251&h=63086&indiv=try.
- 1412 Ancestry.com, Washington, Divorce Index, 1969-2014 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, Washington State Archives; Olympia, Washington. Record for Dale E Sundberg. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61251&h=442885&indiv=try.
- 1413 Ancestry.com, Washington, Marriage Index, 1969-2014 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, Washington State Archives; Olympia, Washington. Record for Dale E Sundberg. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61233&h=1756107&indiv=try.
- 1414 Ancestry.com, Washington, Marriage Index, 1969-2014 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, Washington State Archives; Olympia, Washington. Record for Dale E Sundberg. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61233&h=1756108&indiv=try.
- 1415 Ancestry.com, Washington, Marriage Records, 1854-2013 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Washington State Archives; Olympia, Washington. Record for Dale Eugene Sundberg. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2378&h=7622248&indiv=try.
- 1416 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Logansport Pharos-Tribune; Publication Date: 6/ Jun/ 1991; Publication Place: Logansport, Indiana, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/19975730/? article=245fd581-71ab-4961-a5ee-42e12c0d076c/027ae334-adfd-45cf-876f-31f29109ebc7&focus=0.17065568,0.895042,0.3320139,0.99252605&xid=3398. Record for Thelma Larue Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=294843943&indiv=try.
- 1417 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for John Joseph Villella. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=General-9279&h=11629926&indiv=try.
- 1418 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940 03/31/1947; Record Group: 147, Records of the Selective Service System; Box: 2596. Record for John Joseph Villella. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=YMDraftCardsWWII&h=8102896&indiv=try.
- 1419 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Derry, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: 2155; Page: 9B; Enumeration District: 0013; Image: 234.0; FHL microfilm: 2341889. Record for Genevieve Lowe. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1930usfedcen&h=56769490&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Blairsville Dispatch; Publication Date: 28/ Dec/ 1951; Publication Place: Blairsville, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/999813132/? article=dad73392-fbff-4f4d-8124-187e3d65fb5b&focus=0.24701078,0.33565354,0.36922044,0.38644043&xid=3398. Record for Eugene Buzzinotti. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=419246219&indiv=try.
- 1421 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Marie J McLaren. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=39081065&indiv=try.
- 1422 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Marie McLaren. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=272557707&indiv=try.
- 1423 National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Veterans Gravesites, ca.1775-2006 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), Ancestry.com, National Cemetery Administration; U.S. Veterans' Gravesites. Record for George A Shacreaw. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=8750&h=5886679&indiv=try.

- 1424 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for George A. Shacreaw. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=72590582&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101142067. Record for Betty Lou Palmer Golinsky. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=28390825&indiv=try.
- 1426 Ancestry.com, U.S., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1970 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Presbyterian Historical Society; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; U.S., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1907; Accession Number: 03-0430 59D. Record for Richard L. Stineman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61048&h=16730652&indiv=try.
- 1427 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Richard L Stineman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=272600714&indiv=try.
- 1428 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Shirley A Smetak. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=210826542&indiv=try.
- 1429 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101144682. Record for William Leo Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=163952345&indiv=try.
- 1430 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1903. Record for William Leo Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7703717&indiv=try.
- 1431 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, National Archives at Washington, DC; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Year: 1950; Census Place: Buffington, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 236; Page: 28; Enumeration District: 32-13. Record for William Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62308&h=245923705&indiv=try.
- 1432 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Beulah Dean Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=25184677&indiv=try.
- 1433 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Beulah D. Patterson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=47628935&indiv=try.
- 1434 Wayne Emehizer, GEDCOM file imported on 7 Oct 1998.
- 1435 emehizer.FTW.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Punxsutawney Spirit; Publication Date: 2/ Oct/ 1953; Publication Place: Punxsutawney, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/1001122625/? article=48ecb407-ed30-4b1f-a159-0a14ce6b40f1&focus=0.25099292,0.39995697,0.3733169,0.57536936&xid=3398. Record for Miss Genevieve Baker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=1685734688&indiv=try.
- 1437 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, The Punxsutawney Spirit; Publication Date: 2021; Publication Place: Punxsutawney, USA; URL: https://www.legacy.com/obituaries/punxsutawneyspirit/obituary.aspx?n=genevieve-bridge&pid=198080754. Record for Genevieve Bridge. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7545&h=285430918&indiv=try.
- 1438 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, National Archives at Washington, DC; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Year: 1950; Census Place: Allegheny, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1542; Page: 38; Enumeration District: 2-922. Record for Ralph P Akerberg. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62308&h=246719864&indiv=try.

- 1439 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 16. Record for Ralph Carl Akerberg. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=6949813&indiv=try.
- 1440 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Lake County Journal; Publication Date: 22 Sep 2011; Publication Place: Grayslake, Illinois, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/182391712/? article=84cd7811-09d3-4a09-b3b2-d17b54d3b004&focus=0.5647317,0.097013965,0.78499174,0.5485442&xid=3355. Record for James A. Nelson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=654869016&indiv=try.
- 1441 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Pittsburgh Press; Publication Date: 25/ Aug/ 1953; Publication Place: Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/141717160/? article=bc70f85e-de3e-429f-af10-4f359ed6e954&focus=0.14259396,0.6705248,0.25675765,0.8330008&xid=3398. Record for James A. Nelson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=84207479&indiv=try.
- 1442 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for James A. Nelson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=91006549&indiv=try.
- 1443 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Ruby Nelson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=43053001&indiv=try.
- 1444 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Jack Lionel Nelson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1068342&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Rairigh Bence Funeral Home, Inc. of Indiana; Publication Date: 2023; Publication Place: Clymer, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.rbfh.net/memorials/clara-ruth-nelson/4751064/index.php. Record for Clara Ruth Nelson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2190&h=328698510&indiv=try.
- 1446 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Cranberry Journal; Publication Date: 2023; Publication Place: Cranberry, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.legacy.com/us/obituaries/triblive-tribune-review/name/patricia-wallace-obituary?id=51512443. Record for Patricia A. Barringer Wallace. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=337174948&indiv=try.
- 1447 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for James M Mann. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=178905318&indiv=try.
- 1448 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Nancy L Mann. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=93129075&indiv=try.
- 1449 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Nancy L Mann. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=357977374&indiv=try.
- 1450 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for William R. Startzell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=74185108&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Courier-Express; Publication Date: 27/ Jul/ 1976; Publication Place: Dubois, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/12484392/? article=df21b0dd-75c7-4a3b-bf5b-8d7afdb6b91c&focus=0.7301541,0.036444757,0.98241764,0.6160852&xid=3398. Record for William E. Startzell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=85077644&indiv=try.

- 1452 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101172857. Record for David Patrick Ames. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=11925243&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Potter Enterprise; Publication Date: 7/ Aug/ 1958; Publication Place: Coudersport, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/275522798/? article=3efd2f3a-544d-4a38-b5cd-65e5d3cff47d&focus=0.2606732,0.07891173,0.3786071,0.44560826&xid=3398. Record for George Bernard Jr. Ames. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=98611570&indiv=try.
- 1454 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Richard Gourley Fetterman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60525&h=187954941&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Meadville, Crawford, Pennsylvania; Roll: 850; Sheet Number: 17; Enumeration District: 20-34. Record for Ruth A Kastel. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=242133226&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2711. Record for Homer McVey Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=8213902&indiv=try.
- 1457 Ancestry.com, Minnesota, Death Index, 1908-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2001), Ancestry.com, Minnesota Department of Health; St Paul, Minnesota, USA; Minnesota, Death Index, 1908-2017. Record for Bernard Eugene Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7316&h=2852137&indiv=try.
- 1458 Ancestry.com, U.S., Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Bill Frederick Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2441&h=8054275&indiv=try.
- 1459 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Bill F. Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=76213705&indiv=try.
- 1460 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Boyd N Henderson. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=184495643&indiv=try.
- 1461 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Publication Date: 9/ Feb/ 2009; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: http://www.indianagazette.com/articles/2009/02/09/obituaries/obituaries/doc499061e3879f9838444870.txt. Record for Boyd Norman Henderson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=40919260&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Tribune Democrat; Publication Date: 8/ Feb/ 2009; Publication Place: Johnstown, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: http://www.legacy.com/Tribune-Democrat/Obituaries.asp? Page=LifeStory&PersonID=123915795. Record for Margaret Henderson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=20567823&indiv=try.
- 1463 Ancestry.com, U.S., Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Bruce W Henderson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2441&h=9940885&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 107401-110100. Record for Bruce Hemderson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=605523992&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101142114. Record for Mona Virginia Henderson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=1528481359&indiv=try.
- 1466 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Publication Place: Johnstown, PA, USA; URL: http://obituaries.tribdem.com/story/harry-mckinney-1932-2017-932699751. Record for Beatrice Henderson McKinney. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=41178860&indiv=try.
- 1467 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Beatrice E McKinney. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=272922545&indiv=try.
- 1468 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Judith Ann Henderson. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=33231921&indiv=try.
- 1469 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Betty Jane Imler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=902559113&indiv=try.
- 1470 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1265. Record for James Walter Karns. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=5281588&indiv=try.
- 1471 Ancestry.com, U.S., Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for James Walter Karns. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2441&h=2226643&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Bedford, Bedford, Pennsylvania; Roll: 4019; Sheet Number: 12; Enumeration District: 5-7. Record for Jame W Karns. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=242240708&indiv=try.
- 1473 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Robert W. Karns. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=72015165&indiv=try.
- 1474 1930 Census, St. Clair Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania, www.ancestry.com.
- 1475 1940 Census, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania, www.ancestry.com.
- 1476 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1777-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1929-1990; Series Number: Series 3. Record for Edward Nelson Lute. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1967&h=699660&indiv=try.
- 1477 Johnstown Tribune.
- 1478 Johnstown Tribune, Obituary, 3/22/1938.
- 1479 Ancestry.com, Seattle and Tacoma, Washington, Passenger and Crew Lists of Airplane Departures, 1947-1957 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com, 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Eleanor J Earnest. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=WAPLPlanes&h=160825&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Honolulu, Hawaii, Passenger and Crew Lists, 1900-1959 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2009), Ancestry.com, National Archives and Records Administration (NARA); Washington, D.C.; Passenger and Crew Lists of Vessels and Airplanes Arriving at Honolulu, Hawaii, compiled 01/1954 12/1981; National Archives Microfilm Publication: A3571; Roll: 06; Record Group Title: Records of the Immigration and Naturalization Service, 1787 2004; Record Group Number: RG 85. Record for Mrs Eleanor J Earnest. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=HonoluluPL&h=11371150&indiv=try.
- 1481 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for George William Lute. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=FindAGraveUS&h=107555142&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Latrobe Bulletin; Publication Date: 20/ Nov/ 1978; Publication Place: Latrobe, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/448772452/? article=883b9ac2-6eac-440f-933a-dd198ac24d91&focus=0.3728836,0.046312112,0.60432464,0.60362583&xid=3398. Record for Douglas Glenn Lute. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=50769357&indiv=try.
- 1483 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Joan Marie Policastro. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=18111305&indiv=try.
- 1484 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Walter H Lute. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=272267255&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101144373. Record for Esther R Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=29661149&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 035851-038700. Record for Leonard Evan Thomas. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=6135636&indiv=try.
- 1487 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 055801-058500. Record for Virginia Gale Thomas. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=5820286&indiv=try.
- 1488 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Clair Yvonne Thomas. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=39284757&indiv=try.
- 1489 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for James Robert Hughes. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=139486390&indiv=try.
- 1490 Ancestry.com, North Carolina, Death Indexes, 1908-2004 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2007), Ancestry.com, Record for Virginia Ruth Tabor. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=8908&h=6525874&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Asheville Citizen-Times; Publication Date: 24 Apr 1991; Publication Place: Asheville, North Carolina, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/198964184/?article=5bbe81c6-8d1f-4bd6-b19a-cbea6646735e&focus=0.80204684,0.3495674,0.96202207,0.52215517&xid=3355. Record for Virginia R. Tabor. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=595831968&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Asheville Citizen-Times; Publication Date: 12/ Jan/ 1992; Publication Place: Asheville, North Carolina, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/200104751/? article=82087b0c-6b47-492a-afd4-911f85236bcc&focus=0.021054635,0.4794747,0.19716364,0.58762693&xid=3398. Record for Donna Louise Hughes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=889071&indiv=try.
- 1493 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Martha Lee Walker. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=39414933&indiv=try.
- 1494 1930 Census, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania, Ancestry.com.
- Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101168307. Record for Paul H Jones. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=11406639&indiv=try.

- 1496 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Paul H Jones. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=632216607&indiv=try.
- 1497 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1241. Record for Paul Henry Jones. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=9058849&indiv=try.
- 1498 Ancestry.com, U.S., Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Paul H Jones. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2441&h=7378641&indiv=try.
- 1499 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Paul Jones. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=31735282&indiv=try.
- 1500 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Meredith Jane Whaley. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=902771921&indiv=try.
- 1501 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Death certificates, 1906–1967; Certificate Number Range: 070051-072600. Record for Thelma C Clawson. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=6864653&indiv=try.
- 1502 Kathie Raye Clawson.
- 1503 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Meredith June Whaley. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=18096898&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for William Alfred Clawson. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=General-9279&h=12332719&indiv=try.
- 1505 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for William Zearld Clawson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=885361&indiv=try.
- 1506 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 426. Record for William Zearld Clawson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7097373&indiv=try.
- 1507 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for William Z Clawson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=184389238&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 28 Aug 2003; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/522711956/? article=af1e48d1-1dce-435a-989a-ddd2b01f3fa4&focus=0.018225968,0.5870286,0.19062796,0.9337769&xid=3355. Record for Paul Thomas Jr. Lowman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=635409130&indiv=try.
- 1509 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia. Record for Wanda Lea Lear. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=28176812&indiv=try.
- 1510 Keith William Clawson.
- 1511 Ancestry.com, Indiana, Death Certificates, 1899-2011 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Mary Helene Clawson. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=IndianaVitalsDeaths&h=2498980&indiv=try.

- 1512 Ancestry.com, Indiana, Death Certificates, 1899-2011 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Indiana Archives and Records Administration; Indianapolis, IN, USA; Death Certificates; Year: 1994; Roll: 15. Record for Mary Helene Clawson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60716&h=2498980&indiv=try.
- 1513 Broderbund Family Archive #110, Vol. 1, Ed. 6, Social Security Death Index: U.S., Date of Import: Jan 16, 1999, Internal Ref. #1.111.6.46722.1
- 1514 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Nita N Crown. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=784030687&indiv=try.
- 1515 Broderbund Family Archive #110, Vol. 2, Ed. 6, Social Security Death Index: U.S., Date of Import: Jan 16, 1999, Internal Ref. #1.112.6.77579.13
- 1516 Broderbund Family Archive #110, Vol. 1, Ed. 6, Social Security Death Index: U.S., Date of Import: Jan 16, 1999, Internal Ref. #1.111.6.46723.87
- 1517 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101167603. Record for Ginger Larue Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=27603598&indiv=try.
- 1518 Death Certificate Bruce Alexander Clawson.
- 1519 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Ginger L Clawson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=272865737&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 019051-021600. Record for Anna Clawson. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=755623470&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death certificates, 1906–1966; Certificate Number Range: 019051-021600. Record for Anna Clawson. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=755623470&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Indiana, Death Certificates, 1899-2011 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Indiana Archives and Records Administration; Indianapolis, IN, USA; Death Certificates; Year: 1994; Roll: 07. Record for Daniel W Clawson. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60716&h=601237839&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Indiana, Marriage Certificates, 1917-2005 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Indiana Archives and Records Administration; Indianapolis, IN, USA; Series Number: 89-204; Year: 1996 May; Certificate Range: 036000 037999. Record for Daniel W. Clawson. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61009&h=1050738477&indiv=try.
- 1524 Herman E. Carl.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Longview Daily News; Publication Date: 18/ Sep/ 1971; Publication Place: Longview, Washington, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/577311944/? article=7cd7478b-4ece-42db-b9d1-27a59202e4a0&focus=0.18054749,0.69183946,0.33392322,0.8044586&xid=3398. Record for Jerry Marvin Collison. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=85471288&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Longview Daily News; Publication Date: 8/ Apr/ 1996; Publication Place: Longview, Washington, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/575692646/? article=90e3e5b3-3516-44ec-860a-7311bc111e7a&focus=0.19999076,0.055298623,0.35490698,0.4097 9168&xid=3398. Record for Penny Laine Collison. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=8203397&indiv=try.
- 1527 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Cheryl Diane Turner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=49222258&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Ohio Marriage Index, 1970, 1972-2007 (Provo, UT, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc, 2010), Ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, Ohio; Ohio Marriage Index, 1970 and 1972-2007. Record for Clair D Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2025&h=131277&indiv=try.

- 1529 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Oliver M. Arford. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=1609750&indiv=try.
- 1530 Fort Palmer Cemetery, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.
- 1531 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Francis Alex Hall. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=638021&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101168212. Record for Sarah T Seigh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=27808611&indiv=try.
- 1533 Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Publication Date: 29/ Sep/ 2020; Publication Place: New Florence, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://thestuartfuneralhomes.com/tribute/details/2091/Trudy-Hall/obituary.html. Record for Trudy Hall. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2190&h=269892092&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101169571. Record for James Richard Garland. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=11840809&indiv=try.
- 1535 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Gertrude I Garland. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1788&h=27777730&indiv=try.
- 1536 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Audean E Hall. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=314998653&indiv=try.
- 1537 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Audean E Hall. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=175683640&indiv=try.
- 1538 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Lois Jean Wakefield. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=53493817&indiv=try.
- 1539 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Ira Eugene Wakefield. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=30455376&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101144775. Record for Gerald R Hall. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=12773564&indiv=try.
- 1541 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Nora Judith Henderson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=48049887&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Newspapers.com™ Birth Index, 1800s-2003 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2024), Ancestry.com, The Ligonier Echo; Publication Date: 20/ Nov/ 1964; Publication Place: Ligonier, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/346713542/? article=2c59c06f-c79c-45a4-b3d4-ad3d0787a79b&xid=5905&terms=Timothy\_William\_Howard. Record for Timothy William Howard. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62945&h=61959033&indiv=try.
- 1543 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101144635. Record for A Cordelia Watson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=28870397&indiv=try.
- 1544 Ancestry.com, North Carolina, Marriage Records, 1741-2011 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Anna Cordelia Watson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60548&h=14999276&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Durham Morning Herald; Publication Date: 31 Jan 1985; Publication Place: Durham, North Carolina, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/788324435/? article=edcf5627-4f85-4016-99d9-6650cb6c28f3&focus=0.044322856,0.6685621,0.21436441,0.711231 7&xid=3355. Record for Harry Foust. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=905594612&indiv=try.
- 1546 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for William Lee Shetler. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60525&h=7005193&indiv=try.
- 1547 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for William E Lindsey. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=341194934&indiv=try.
- 1548 Ancestry.com, California, Marriage Index, 1960-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2007), Ancestry.com, Record for Dennis J Learn. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1144&h=4891250&indiv=try.
- 1549 Ancestry.com, Texas, U.S., Birth Index, 1903-1997 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2005), Ancestry.com, Record for Patricia Gail Learn. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=8781&h=5335314&indiv=try.
- 1550 Ancestry.com, California, Marriage Index, 1960-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2007), Ancestry.com, Record for Dennis J Learn. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1144&h=745187&indiv=try.
- 1551 Ancestry.com, Texas, U.S., Birth Index, 1903-1997 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2005), Ancestry.com, Record for Lizzie Belle Watson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=8781&h=305335314&indiv=trv.
- Ancestry.com, California, Marriage Index, 1960-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2007), Ancestry.com, Record for Dennis J Learn. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1144&h=4080840&indiv=try.
- 1553 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Dean Learn. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=272044938&indiv=try.
- 1554 Harry Eugene Walker.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 29/ Apr/ 1967; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/542326269/?article=75d21b0b-d93a-4ae3-81bb-cf5cf2435d56&focus=0.60624,0.031330783,0.979119,0.30174223&xid=3398. Record for James Donahue. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=121988063&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, National Archives at Washington, DC; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Year: 1950; Census Place: Rayne, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 238; Page: 11; Enumeration District: 32-83. Record for Ward J Donahue. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62308&h=237477313&indiv=try.
- 1557 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia. Record for Ralph Robertson St Clair. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=12473954&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Publication Date: 8/ May/ 1974; Publication Place: Ligonier, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/346718244/?article=511cbab3-f026-4eda-9f27-b78a05c4ecfc&focus=0.14516912,0.033520266,0.5015462,0.15393983&xid=3398. Record for James Martin Munshower. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=73689963&indiv=try.
- 1559 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for James M Munshower. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=341249104&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Montana, Marriage Records, 1943-1986 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, Montana Department of Public Health and Human Services; Helena, Montana; Montana State Marriage Records, 1943-1986. Record for Joseph Charles Griner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61478&h=75059&indiv=try.

- 1561 Ancestry.com, Montana, Marriage Records, 1943-1986 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, Montana Department of Public Health and Human Services; Helena, Montana; Montana State Marriage Records, 1943-1986. Record for Agnes Maria Pelzman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61478&h=900075059&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Montana, Birth Records, 1897-1988 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, Montana Department of Public Health and Human Services; Helena, Montana; Montana, Birth Records, 1919-1986. Record for Joseph Charles Griner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61591&h=15975203&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Montana, Divorce Records, 1943-1986 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, Montana Department of Public Health and Human Services; Helena, Montana; Montana State Divorce Records, 1943-1986; Certificate Number Range: 65 0001 65 2010. Record for Joseph C. Griner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61477&h=95357&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Montana, Divorce Records, 1943-1986 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, Montana Department of Public Health and Human Services; Helena, Montana; Montana State Divorce Records, 1943-1986; Certificate Number Range: 82 0001 82 2700. Record for Joseph C. Griner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61477&h=115429&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Great Falls Tribune; Publication Date: 15 Apr 1987; Publication Place: Great Falls, Montana, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/240894635/? article=3c6fe7ac-30c9-4719-8a17-f46abd8f66a2&focus=0.34810743,0.101934396,0.50503796,0.26605976&xid=3355. Record for Agnes Marie Griner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=579616854&indiv=try.
- 1566 Ancestry.com, Montana, Birth Records, 1897-1988 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, Montana Department of Public Health and Human Services; Helena, Montana; Montana, Birth Records, 1919-1986. Record for Joanne Marie Griner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61591&h=956789&indiv=try.
- 1567 Ancestry.com, Montana, Marriage Records, 1943-1986 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, Montana Department of Public Health and Human Services; Helena, Montana; Montana State Marriage Records, 1943-1988. Record for Joanne Marie Griner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61478&h=90308408&indiv=try.
- 1568 Ancestry.com, Montana, Birth Records, 1897-1988 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, Montana Department of Public Health and Human Services; Helena, Montana; Montana, Birth Records, 1919-1986. Record for Diane Theresa Griner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61591&h=982735&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Montana, Birth Records, 1897-1988 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, Montana Department of Public Health and Human Services; Helena, Montana; Montana, Birth Records, 1919-1986. Record for Agnes Marie Pelzman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61591&h=209303&indiv=try.
- 1570 Indiana Evening Gazette, Indiana, Pennsylvania 1977 (July 14, 1977), www.ancestry.com.
- 1571 Ancestry.com, Ohio, County Marriages, 1774-1993 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Beth Lou Ondriezek. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61378&h=904484776&indiv=try.
- 1572 Herron, Todd and Brenda Jo (Clawson), email.
- 1573 Jim Yanci.
- Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101144793. Record for Donald Page Gerheim. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=12784001&indiv=try.
- 1575 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Donald Page Gerheim. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60525&h=66754665&indiv=try.
- 1576 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Donald Gerheim. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=156874425&indiv=try.

- 1577 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 10 Jun 1975; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, United States of America; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/13365534/?article=25defcc5-017c-495d-a9eb-2829d89fd808&focus=0.013408841,0.057451013,0.13917169,0.29529795&xid=2378. Record for Kathie Lee Forsha. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=664782339&indiv=try.
- 1578 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Kathie Forsha. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=20009536&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Latrobe Bulletin; Publication Date: 26/ Feb/ 1991; Publication Place: Latrobe, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/450005198/? article=52f58452-7a0b-41d4-a1d4-65916494a2d3&focus=0.64790237,0.23350427,0.9745052,0.3623018&xid=3356. Record for Mr. Ronald T. Bolen. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=278332803&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Latrobe Bulletin; Publication Date: 1/ Feb/ 1995; Publication Place: Latrobe, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/449016667/?article=852fe944-bad9-4f65-a297-1ce7e09607d3&focus=0.80235076,0.034557924,0.9614986,0.40699756&xid=3356. Record for Mr. Ronald T. Bolen. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=278187214&indiv=try.
- 1581 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Stephen Fee. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=393050903&indiv=try.
- 1582 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Virginia A Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=122870126&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Pittsburgh Post-Gazette; Publication Date: 14 Feb 2010; Publication Place: Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, United States of America; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/96448240/?article=bc39f300-1cd4-44c2-be67-6179e0ce5213&focus=0.5001525,0.34175333,0.6561224,0.40522042&xid=3355. Record for Virginia A. Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=655784393&indiv=try.
- 1584 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Virginia A. Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=86664996&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Publication Date: 30/ Sep/ 2014; Publication Place: McKeesport, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: http://obituaries.triblive.com/listing/245108/Philip-A-Burlbaugh/. Record for Venese Gallagher Burlbaugh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2190&h=84680311&indiv=try.
- 1586 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Venese I Burlbaugh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=97342763&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Publication Date: 25/ Jun/ 1964; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/10032327/?article=2cdf9caf-7afc-4f06-bcf3-b172e725cae3/a3629b1a-8171-4117-b123-6b6bbc717690&focus=0.7429829,0.28343225,0.8626437,0.4946588&xid=3398. Record for Donna Sue Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=303760826&indiv=try.
- 1588 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Thomas McCall Bryson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=25161487&indiv=try.

- 1589 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Thomas M. Bryson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=69976860&indiv=try.
- 1590 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Diane Mack. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=393084823&indiv=try.
- 1591 Ancestry.com, California Birth Index, 1905-1995 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2005), Ancestry.com, Birthdate: 3 Nov 1955; Birth County: San Diego. Record for Kathleen Mary Boring. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5247&h=5782236&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014. Record for Samuel James Warrick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=16019855&indiv=try.
- 1593 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Greg Lee Warrick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=21569356&indiv=try.
- 1594 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Gregory L. Warrick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=65622640&indiv=try.
- 1595 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Susan C Pittman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=158533924&indiv=try.
- 1596 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Deanna Beth Barry. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=35837107&indiv=try.
- 1597 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Deanna B Pittman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=158533923&indiv=try.
- 1598 Ancestry.com, Kentucky, Birth Index, 1911-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc., 2006), Ancestry.com, Record for Sharon Ruth Pittman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=8788&h=3885137&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Indiana, Marriage Certificates, 1917-2005 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Indiana Archives and Records Administration; Indianapolis, IN, USA; Records of Marriage 1961-2005; Roll Number: NA. Record for Sharon Ruth Pittman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61009&h=900859786&indiv=trv.
- Ancestry.com, Indiana, Marriage Certificates, 1917-2005 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Indiana Archives and Records Administration; Indianapolis, IN, USA; Records of Marriage 1961-2005; Roll Number: 08. Record for Brandy Lynn Summe. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61009&h=901905362&indiv=try.
- 1601 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Kristin Erla Pittman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1788&h=27965499&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Kristin Erla Pittman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=63203552&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Battle Creek Enquirer; Publication Date: 14 Apr 2019; Publication Place: Battle Creek, Michigan, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/553962734/? article=b6597769-4171-4e3b-8e58-8d4b9bebae38&focus=0.029551325,0.67868376,0.35605523,0.981 24725&xid=3355. Record for Randolph H. Pittman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=664241310&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Logansport Pharos-Tribune; Publication Date: 21/ Mar/ 1991; Publication Place: Logansport, Indiana, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/31660961/? article=0bb45772-274a-45d5-b8dc-50a3eaa899fc/4b542fee-6dc9-424b-8ef1-d4284e09120f&focus=0.34004614,0.3415179,0.5064038,0.45262486&xid=3398. Record for Paula Ruth Cucciardo. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=135826002&indiv=try.
- 1605 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Paula R Pittman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=941429&indiv=try.
- 1606 Newspaper, Wedding Announcement.
- 1607 Justin J. Doty.
- 1608 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Justin J Doty. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=271245487&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Joel D Doty. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=288197884&indiv=try.
- 1610 Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Young Funeral Home; Publication Place: Butler, PA, USA; URL: http://www.youngfuneralhomes.com/obituaries/Jack-Bollinger/. Record for Jack F. III Bollinger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2190&h=1306180704&indiv=try.
- 1611 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Charles Neil May. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=145498021&indiv=try.
- 1612 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Charles N May. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=47558301&indiv=try.
- 1613 Ancestry.com, New Jersey, Marriage Index, 1901-2016 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, New Jersey State Archives; Trenton, New Jersey; Marriage Indexes; Index Type: Bride; Year Range: 1982; Surname Range: S-Z. Record for George T Magyar. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61253&h=1173086226&indiv=try.
- 1614 Ancestry.com, New Jersey, Marriage Index, 1901-2016 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, New Jersey State Archives; Trenton, New Jersey; Marriage Indexes; Index Type: Bride; Year Range: 1971; Surname Range: L-Z. Record for Rosemary E Virginis Virginis. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61253&h=1084214562&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 9/ Dec/ 1978; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/519483750/?article=91272632-d982-4bf6-bf5e-d67c8e5c1ff5/5f6c4c11-b021-4da7-b4a0-a6629c10fe0e&focus=0.49198735,0.39444306,0.648625,0.4803207&xid=3398. Record for Rose Mary Shank. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=94026376&indiv=try.
- 1616 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Angela M. Barachie. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60525&h=64489052&indiv=try.
- 1617 Robertson, Tiffany (Bishop).
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Publication Date: 23/ Feb/ 1985; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/19860636/?article=cf8320b5-ac39-418f-ac36-e73bb1efc329&focus=0.3273028,0.09211579,0.68410337,0.6332286&xid=3398. Record for Vicki Ann Stineman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=317204919&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101144682. Record for Alice Gale Palmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=28952345&indiv=try.
- 1620 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Sheryle M Guy. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=236712469&indiv=try.

- 1621 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Denise L Berarducci. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1732&h=142046742&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Denise L Berarducci. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1788&h=172226187&indiv=try.
- 1623 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Denise L Berarducci. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=275624337&indiv=try.
- 1624 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Denise L Berarducci. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=8214717&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Janell Anderson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1732&h=272012024&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Ohio Marriage Index, 1970, 1972-2007 (Provo, UT, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc, 2010), Ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, OH, USA; Ohio Marriage Index, 1970 and 1972-2007. Record for Cheryl A Antonucci. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2025&h=7843225&indiv=try.
- 1627 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Ronda L Greenlee. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=216812689&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Ronda L Greenlee. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=390839054&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Gary Allan Berkowitz. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=79998913&indiv=try.
- 1630 E. Burns.
- 1631 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Birth Records, 1912-2016, Delayed Birth Records, 1854-1911 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Births, 1864-2015. Record for George Glenn Ames. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9277&h=3178163&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Virginia, Birth Records, 1912-2016, Delayed Birth Records, 1854-1911 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Births, 1864-2015. Record for David Patrick Ames. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9277&h=3301116&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Virginia, Birth Records, 1912-2016, Delayed Birth Records, 1854-1911 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Births, 1864-2015. Record for Dennis Michael Ames. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9277&h=3446298&indiv=try.
- 1634 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Dennis M Ames. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=350976509&indiv=try.
- 1635 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Susan M Ames. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=63773412&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Victoria J Boring. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1732&h=272910095&indiv=try.
- 1637 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Scott N Henderson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=272920805&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Pamela J Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=325161161&indiv=try.

- 1639 Natalie Flickinger.
- 1640 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101142114. Record for Wendy Roxanne Boring. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=28481359&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101142114. Record for Michael Bert Guittar. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=12051948&indiv=trv.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Ligonier Echo; Publication Date: 11/Aug/ 1976; Publication Place: Ligonier, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/346661847/?article=4d08254a-b19a-4436-88d5-c3f824ac7c42&focus=0.2528848,0.39013726,0.37168485,0.5347722&xid=3398. Record for Miss Charlotte McKinney. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=35075894&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 14/ May/ 1977; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/13742489/?article=c3397d5f-dea4-431d-8a64-ee3dca269d90&focus=0.48507956,0.56140196,0.99630505,0.99946916&xid=3398. Record for Charlotte May McKinney. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=9503200&indiv=try.
- 1644 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Charlotte May Mytrysak. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=49684728&indiv=try.
- 1645 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Terrance Stanley Mytrysak. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=49702926&indiv=try.
- 1646 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Connie V V Sabella. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=38979804&indiv=try.
- 1647 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Connie V McKinney. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=393457647&indiv=try.
- 1648 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Ernest Wayne Brendlinger. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=USpublicrecords3&h=168493969&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Issue State: Pennsylvania; Issue Date: 1965-1966. Record for Ernest W Brendlinger. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=ssdi&h=94682504&indiv=try.
- 1650 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Douglas Lute. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=272236056&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Trib Live Tribune Review; Publication Place: Greensburg, PA, USA; URL: http://www.legacy.com/obituaries/triblive-tribune-review/obituary.aspx?n=ryan-j-lute&pid=187626034. Record for Ryan J. Lute. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=1306510232&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Latrobe Bulletin; Publication Date: 27 Dec 1980; Publication Place: Latrobe, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/449056549/? article=01c3b875-de17-45aa-89dc-e8ca130ebd70&focus=0.7949182,0.08220592,0.96565247,0.2540463&xid=3355. Record for John Robert Thomas. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=575592526&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for John Robert Thomas. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2441&h=10359841&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for John Robert Thomas. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=48008009&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 6/ Jul/ 1973; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/544596194/?article=8400ed41-e620-4bce-9f18-41d6d1fe0a52/2106d052-0cc7-4725-9588-d6261642b31a&focus=0.2619584,0.47414413,0.6203176,0.7318923&xid=3398. Record for Lorraine Thomas. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=123343510&indiv=try.
- 1656 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Virginia Ruth Tabor. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=27399796&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Virginia Ruth Hughes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=19896687&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Donna Louise Cantrell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=257654590&indiv=try.
- 1659 William and Carrie Dean Clawson.
- Ancestry.com, Indiana, Marriage Certificates, 1917-2005 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Indiana Archives and Records Administration; Indianapolis, IN, USA; Records of Marriage 1961-2005; Series Number: 89-204; Year: 2002; Certificate Range: 032500 034999. Record for Barbara G. Espich. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61009&h=902232715&indiv=try.
- 1661 Clawson, Robert Jeffrey.
- Ancestry.com, Indiana, Death Certificates, 1899-2011 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Michael Robert Clawson. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=IndianaVitalsDeaths&h=3403335&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for James W Showman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=358276990&indiv=trv.
- Ancestry.com, Virginia, Birth Records, 1912-2016, Delayed Birth Records, 1854-1911 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, VA, USA; Virginia, Births, 1912-1923. Record for Karen Leonard. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9277&h=3998237&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Karen M Clawson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=339728446&indiv=try.
- 1666 Doris (Clawson) Barron.
- Ancestry.com, Ohio Marriage Index, 1970, 1972-2007 (Provo, UT, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc, 2010), Ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, Ohio; Ohio Marriage Index, 1970 and 1972-2007. Record for Keith W Clawson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2025&h=2161822&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Indiana, Marriage Certificates, 1917-2005 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Indiana Archives and Records Administration; Indianapolis, IN, USA; Series Number: 89-204; Year: 1996 May; Certificate Range: 036000 037999. Record for Karl D Clawson. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61009&h=738477&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Issue State: South Carolina; Issue Date: 1972. Record for Lisa Louise Clawson. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=ssdi&h=88750252&indiv=try.
- 1670 Raymond Dale Clawson III.
- 1671 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Penny L Mitchell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=261029441&indiv=try.
- 1672 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Douglas J Nixon. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=52338369&indiv=try.

- 1673 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Douglas J Nixon. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=272876806&indiv=try.
- 1674 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Birth Records, 1912-2016, Delayed Birth Records, 1854-1911 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Births, 1864-2015. Record for Douglass James Nixon. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9277&h=3533526&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 100774685. Record for Bonnie Marie Gratosky. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=29840759&indiv=try.
- 1676 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Tawnia D Nixon. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=272877747&indiv=try.
- 1677 Ancestry.com, Public Member Trees (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Database online.
- 1678 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for James E Arford. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=614697&indiv=try.
- 1679 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Donna G Arford. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=393192355&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Fairfield, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: 400; Sheet Number: 73; Enumeration District: 65-60. Record for Donald W Betts. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=242782105&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 29/ Jun/ 1968; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/542558705/?article=f8ab4d6b-f6fa-4913-9837-cdc1f6ec68a3/f2fa59d9-f295-49f3-81f2-c4a3bab216ef&focus=0.4920496,0.31896052,0.61167926,0.5121393&xid=3398. Record for Bonnie Lee Arford. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=306533957&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 30/ Aug/ 1986; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/520713587/? article=16036978-28f4-42a8-8a15-cf98f39dccc8&focus=0.020541977,0.73793936,0.51792586,0.9832819&xid=3398. Record for Craig Sisitki. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=119099965&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Craig M Sisitki. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=80253079&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Lane T Gamble. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=341090645&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Gwen C Gamble. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=367213071&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Terry L Barbus. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=105992349&indiv=try.
- 1687 Indiana Evening Gazette, Indiana, Pennsylvania 1971 (September 20, 1971).
- Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Kim Hall. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=24882848&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 22/ Apr/ 1975; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/13394416/? article=1923a765-5680-46e1-b2db-f35e460426a8/d3d78f67-7c9f-4b8a-ac20-b1bcd18d57d9&focus=0.33722118,0.41294375,0.6532328,0.56924516&xid=3398. Record for Cheryl Ann Hall. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=303609954&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, The Stuart Funeral Homes; Publication Date: 2021; Publication Place: New Florence, USA; URL: https://thestuartfuneralhomes.com/tribute/details/2222/Danny-Penrose/obituary.html. Record for Danny B. Penrose. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2190&h=283501079&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 15/ Jun/ 1981; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/33660166/?article=0ea53a24-b8de-45ce-9a53-42d41b2b1b2e/3febfb09-73b1-40b1-9743-7af566afdbd9&focus=0.83088017,0.896737 1,0.9894887,0.98341197&xid=3398. Record for Valarie Jean Hall. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=291918529&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Ligonier Echo; Publication Date: 26/ Jan/ 1977; Publication Place: Ligonier, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/356702418/? article=d3b53b74-45bc-4e5b-9ac3-e8d5bb1c787a&focus=0.13510874,0.09384462,0.45567554,0.4918641&xid=3398. Record for Lila Lynne Garland. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=37450888&indiv=try.
- 1693 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Joy L Crispell. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=391988326&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 29/ Dec/ 1986; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/522110128/?article=d548cb3f-a1eb-4d16-95b1-aee2506f0ed3/93391e27-7401-4da4-b153-538701322ffa&focus=0.80666417,0.26774666,0.9711207,0.39941472&xid=3398. Record for David Reese Howard. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=335963574&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for David R Howard. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=272877007&indiv=try.
- 1696 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Donald R Howard. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=27825282&indiv=try.
- 1697 Sena Hockenberry.
- Ancestry.com, Montana, Marriage Records, 1943-1986 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, Montana Department of Public Health and Human Services; Helena, Montana; Montana State Marriage Records, 1943-1988. Record for Jimmy Lee Kline. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61478&h=308408&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Montana, Birth Records, 1897-1988 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, Montana Department of Public Health and Human Services; Helena, Montana; Montana, Birth Records, 1919-1988; Box Number: 16. Record for Joanne Marie Griner Joanne Marie Griner Kline. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61591&h=30152468&indiv=try.
- 1700 Ancestry.com, Oregon, Marriage Indexes, 1906-2009 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc, 2000), Ancestry.com, Oregon State Library; Salem, Oregon; Reel: 21-30. Record for Roxann Nicole Griner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5193&h=902078155&indiv=try.
- 1701 Ancestry.com, Kentucky, U.S., Marriage Index, 1973-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2005), Ancestry.com, Record for Roxann N Griner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8787&h=5515563&indiv=try.
- 1702 Ancestry.com, Web: Minnesota, U.S., Marriages from the Minnesota Official Marriage System, 1850-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2019), Ancestry.com, Minnesota Association of County Officers; Saint Paul, Minnesota; Minnesota Official Marriage System. Record for Diane Theresa Griner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=70873&h=90125457&indiv=try.

- 1703 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Venese E Burlbaugh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=205980917&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Publication Date: 24/ Mar/ 1988; Publication Place: Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/89943695/?article=a6848483-6d2c-47a7-aef4-682ea5f7eff4&focus=0.023781063,0.20182855,0.35068187,0.35206926&xid=3398. Record for Marc Alan Burlbaugh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=131735949&indiv=try.
- 1705 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Brandy Lynn Summe. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=123778682&indiv=try.
- 1706 Ancestry.com, Web: Indiana, U.S., County Marriage Indexes, 1993-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Brandy L. Summe. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=70802&h=900433820&indiv=try.
- 1707 Newspaper, Blairsville Dispatch.
- 1708 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Jack Frederick III Bollinger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=124913812&indiv=try.
- 1709 Lori J. Dainty Geeseman.
- 1710 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Lori J Dainty. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=279607733&indiv=try.
- 1711 Newspaper, Engagement Announcement.
- 1712 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Billie S Early. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=239918426&indiv=try.
- 1713 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Atlanta Constitution; Publication Date: 1/ Oct/ 1992; Publication Place: Atlanta, Georgia, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/402687071/? article=b769f445-417a-4d2d-b064-6f6e1b83c23b/bb2f4d3a-7b98-46fb-bbd2-7126e97add39&focus=0.026995966,0.072194114,0.18952903,0.4130356&xid=3398. Record for David Michael Early. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=309852845&indiv=try.
- 1714 Roberta Jane (Clawson) Byers.
- 1715 Sara (Showman) Weaver.
- 1716 Kevin and Marcia Carl.
- 1717 Newspaper, Birth Announcement.
- 1718 Sara Louise (Showman) Weaver.
- 1719 Connie (Clawson) Pottenger.

Prepared By:

Preparer: Keith William Clawson Address: 1369 Hillsdale Drive

Phone: 412-856-9241 Monroeville, Pennsylvania 15146

USA

Email: keith.clawson@verizon.net